

# **APPENDIX 4-3**

ANNUAL ENVIRONMENTAL REPORTS



BORD NA MÓNA ENERGY LIMITED Derrygreenagh,Rochfortbridge,Mullingar,Co-Westmeath.

# **Annual Environmențal Report**

March 2001

• .

EP.	A
Main File	NT WEXFORD.
Public File	
Date 2/3/21	2
For Assessment b	y Inspector

The	nvironmental Protection Agency
	1 - MAR 2001
	IPC ENFORCEMENT

#### Contents

- 1.0 Introduction
  - 1.1 Company Details
  - 1.2 Activities
  - 1.3 Environmental Policy
  - 1.4 Environmental Management of the Company
- 2.0 Summary Information
  - 2.1 Emissions to Water Summary
    - 2.1.1 Silt Pond Emissions
    - 2.1.2 Surface Water Discharge Monitoring Location Programme Review
    - 2.1.3 Yard Run-off
    - 2.1.4 Composite Sampler Proposal
    - 2.1.5 Bunding Programme
  - 2.2 Emissions to Air
    - 2.2.1 Dust Monitoring Locations Programme
    - 2.2.2 Boiler Combustion Efficiency
  - 2.3 Waste Arisings
    - 2.3.1 Hazardous Waste
    - 2.3.2 Non-Hazardous Waste
  - 2.4 Energy and Water Consumption
  - 2.5 Environmental Incidents and Complaints
  - 2.6 De-silting Report
  - 2.7 Silt Pond Upgrade Programme
  - 2.8 Bog Development and Operational Programme
  - 2.9 AER Summary Data Table

3.0 Management of the Activity

3.1 Environmental Management Programme Report

3.2 Environmental Management Programme Proposal

3.3 Environmental Expenditure

3.4 Bog Rehabilition Report

4.0 Summary

Appendix 1: Environmental Management Programme Proposal

Appendix 2: Silt Pond Upgrade Programme.

Appendix 3: Complaints Log Form.

Appendix 4: Silt Pond Inspection Form.

Appendix 5: Workshop Inspection Form.

Appendix 6: Waste Receipts

Appendix 7: Boiler combustion efficiency

.

#### **1** Introduction

1.1 Company Details

Name:	Bord na Mona Energy Limited.		
Address:	Derrygreenagh Group Derrygreenagh Works Rochfortbridge Mullingar Co Westmeath.		
Telephone No:	044 / 22181 Fax No: 044 / 22344		
Contact Name:	Finn Campbell		
Position:	General Manager.		
National Grid Reference:	E249450 N238140		

Derrygreenagh Group, Annual Environmental Report 2000

۰.

#### **1.2** Activities

The Derrygreenagh Group consists of the Derrygreenagh and Ballivor Groups and Rossan Bog.

The Derrygreenagh group of bogs is located in North Offaly and Southeast Westmeath. The Derrygreenagh group comprises of 3664 acquired hectares, of which there are 1300 nett production hectares. The main catchment of these areas is the River Boyne.

The Ballivor group is made up of the bogs in the Ballivor, Carranstown, Bracklin and Lisclogher areas. There is a total of 283 hectares in production and each of these areas are linked by peatland railway to the Bord na Mona horticultural factory, situated between Ballivor and Raharney villages. Drainage from these bogs is to the Deel and Stonyford rivers, tributaries of the Boyne.

Rossan bog is situated one mile from Kinnegad village. There are currently 142 hectares in milled moss production. This bog drains to the Kinnegad River, a tributary of the River Boyne.

The Derrygreenagh Group currently employs 96 permanent and 31 seasonal workers. Transport operations are carried out on a seven day cycle throughout the year. Production operations are typically carried out over a seven day week (weather permitting) for 12 to 15 hours per day.

#### Peat Milling Operations.

For milled peat production the bog is laid out in a series of rectangular fields of varying length and 15m wide with drains located between. There are essentially four operations involved in milled peat production:

- Milling.
- Harrowing.
- Ridging.
- Harvesting.

#### Milling.

Special milling machines work there way along the fields, milling approximately 15mm of peat of the top of the bog in a pass.

#### Harrowing

In the course of drying, the milled peat is turned a number of times to avail of the drying conditions. This is achieved with a machine called a harrow. The milled peat is harrowed until its moisture content is down to approximately 40-50%, which can take up to two to three days, weather depending.

#### Ridging

The dry peat is then scraped into long ridges running down the centre of each field. This is done with a ridger, a machine consisting of a series of blades in the shape of a v that opens the full width of the field.

#### Harvesting

During harvesting every eleventh field is used to stockpile the peat, with this field receiving the milled peat from the five fields either side.

The milled peat is then transported via the existing network of peatland railways to one of the following locations.

- Power station (ESB)
- Briquette Factory.
- Horticultural Factory.

1.3 Environmental Policy



BORD NA MÓNA ENERGY LIMITED Derrygreenagh,Rochfortbridge,Mullingar,Co-Westmeath.

Bord na Mona Energy Limited is a commercial semi-state body with responsibility to develop Irelands peat resources in the national interest.

Bord na Mona Energy Limited is committed to gather and make available information on all aspects of its environmental impact and to help improve understanding among the public generally of its role and the importance of Irish peatlands.

Bord na Mona Energy Limited recognises the importance of peatland conservation.

Bord na Mona Energy Limited will leave behind all areas it owns as either an economically or socially integrated resource of a high environmental value.

Bord na Mona Energy Limited seeks to conduct all aspects of its buisness in an environmentally sensitive value.

Bord na Mona Energy Limited will establish an environmental management system specifically addressing the following impacts.

- Discharges to water.
- Emissions to atmosphere.
- Waste disposal.
- Use of natural resources.
- Noise, vibration, odour, dust and visual effects.
- Natural environment and eco-system.

The environmental management system will be monitored, maintained and continually improved.

A system of regular environmental audits will be put in place.

Bord na Mona Energy Limited will continue research and development into all aspects of its environmental impact.

This statement is published and is available at all locations within the division and its contents are brought to the attention of all employees.

## 1.4 Environmental Management of the Company

The organisational structure within Bord na Mona and the Derrygreenagh Group is presented in the flow charts below.

# **Environmental Responsibilities**



Workshop Foreman 8

(1) Overall environmental responsibilities

Bog Foreman 7

- (2) Records of complaints and registers
- (3) All production related issues
- (4) Machine maintenance
- (5) Co-ordinating environmental affairs
- (6) All peat transportation matters
- (7) Silt pond maintenance, tea centres codes of practice
- (8) Fuel loading, oil traps, weekly workshop inspections.

#### 2 Summary Information

#### 2.1 Emissions to Water Summary

2.1.1 Silt Pond Emissions

The attached tables are a summary of the emissions to surface waters from within the Derrygreenagh Group. As the emission sampling point proposal, was not required to be submitted, until six months after our IPC licence was issued, only one round of sample results, covering Sep/Oct/Nov could be submitted with the AER. Therefore the results in the table are the actual results as opposed to an average.

As part of the silt pond upgrade programme a number of the sampling points have been improved over the past months. These improvements include the enlargement of ponds where required and the installation of piped outlets, to accommodate the measurement of flow. A copy of a silt pond inspection form is attached in **Appendix 4** 

#### Bord na Mona Group : Derrygreenagh IPC Licence No.: 501 Emissions to water summary

Location: SW1. Sept/Oct/Nov (Final Quarter 2000)		
Parameter	Average Emission (mg/l)	Emission Limit Value (ELV) (mg/l)
pH units	7.5	
Flow (L/sec)	0.4 (L/S)	
Suspended Solids (mg/l) Total Solids (mg/l)	< 5	35mg/l
Total Phosphorus (mg/l)	< 0.05	
Ammonia (mg/l)	3.2	
Colour (Pt Co units)	88	
COD (mg/l)	56	

Location: SW6. Sept/Oct/Nov (Final Quarter 2000)		
Parameter	Average Emission (mg/l)	Emission Limit Value (ELV) (mg/l)
pH units	7.6	
Flow (L/sec)	31.1 (L/S)	
Suspended Solids (mg/l) Total Solids (mg/l)	6	35mg/l
Total Phosphorus (mg/l)	<0.05	
Ammonia (mg/l)	<0.2	·
Colour (Pt Co units)	60	
COD (mg/l)	42	

Location : SW14. Sept/Oct/Nov (Final Q	uarter 2000)	
Parameter	Average Emission (mg/l)	Emission Limit Value (ELV) (mg/l)
pH units	7	
Flow (L/sec)	5.2 (L/S)	
Suspended Solids (mg/l) Total Solids (mg/l)	<5	35mg/l
Total Phosphorus (mg/l)	<0.05	
Ammonia (mg/l)	2.5	
Colour (Pt Co units)	249	
COD (mg/l)	66	

32. 1

1

**ц**ия

W

額

đ

еđ

钃

1

糷

1

镧

1

1

Ŵ

1

Ø

1

쮖

1994 1994

.

W 🛝

**11** 

Location : SW30. Sept/Oct/Nov (Final Quarter 2000)		
Parameter	Average Emission (mg/l)	Emission Limit Value (ELV) (mg/l)
pH units	7.3	
Flow (L/sec)	No Flow	
Suspended Solids (mg/l) Total Solids (mg/l)	<5	35mg/l
Total Phosphorus (mg/l)	0,08	
Ammonia (mg/l)	2.1	
Colour (Pt Co units)	176	
COD (mg/l)	69	

Location : Sw32. Sept/Oct/Nov (Final Q	uarter 2000)	•
Parameter	Average Emission (mg/l)	Emission Limit Value (ELV) (mg/l)
pH units	7.1	
Flow (L/sec)	No Flow	
Suspended Solids (mg/l) Total Solids (mg/l)	15	35mg/l
Total Phosphorus (mg/l)	0.19	
Ammonia (mg/l)	2	
Colour (Pt Co units)	278	
COD (mg/i)	95	

Location : SW43. Sept/Oct/Nov (Final Q	uarter 2000)	
Parameter	Average Emission (mg/l)	Emission Limit Value (ELV) (mg/l)
pH units	7.3	
Flow (L/sec)	.7 (L/S)	
Suspended Solids (mg/l) Total Solids (mg/l)	<5 ´	35mg/l
Total Phosphorus (mg/l)	<0.05	
Ammonia (m <u>g/l)</u>	2.6	
Colour (Pt Co units)	312	
COD (mg/l)	117	

\* Total solids to be included in future results.

Bord na Mona Energy Ltd

能設

瀫纀

翻

-81

Ŵ

쮋

-

-

1

-

183

.

關

颐

.

#### 2.1.2 Surface Water Discharge Monitoring Location Programme Review

The surface water discharge monitoring location programme remains the same as was submitted and accepted by the Agency in June 2000.

,

Pipes have been fitted at each location in order to accommodate flow metres and the provision of safe access is also ongoing.

Emission point signs have been designed for these sampling points and are being put in place.

#### Monitoring May to December 2000

Emission Pt.	Parameter	Emission Mg/l	Emission Limit Value (ELV) Mg/l for 75% of grab samples.	% Compliance
Sw no.1	Suspended Solids	< 5	35mg/l	100%
Sw no.6	<b>Suspended Solids</b>	6	35mg/l	100%
Sw no.14	Suspended Solids	< 5	35mg/l	100%
Sw no.30	Suspended Solids	< 5	35mg/l	100%
Sw no.32	Suspended Solids	15	35mg/l	100%
Sw no.43	Suspended Solids	< 5	35mg/l	100%

۰.

2.1.3 Yard Run-off

额

The attached tables are a summary of the emissions to surface waters from yards and workshops within the Derrygreenagh Group. This summary is the average of the results submitted, covering the periods June/July/August and Sept/Oct/Nov 2000.

At present work is on going on the rationalisation of yard run off at the various workshops, in order to ensure that all run off be diverted through a properly designed oil trap as per condition 9.1.8.

Some of this work is being carried out in conjunction with the construction of adequate bunding at the various locations.

Emission point signs have been designed for these sampling points and are being put in place. A copy of workshop/yard inspection form has been attached in Appendix 5

Bord na Mona Group : Derrygreenagh IPC Licence No.: 501 Emissions to water summary yards/workshops

Location:Derrygreen June - December 2000	agh SWE-1.		
Parameter	Average Emission (mg/l)	Emission Limit Value (ELV) (mg/i)	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·
COD (mg/l)	62	NA	

Location:Derrygree June - December 2000	nagh SWE-2.	
Parameter	Average Emission (mg/l)	Emission Limit Value (ELV) (mg/l)
COD (mg/l)	49	NA

# 2.1.4 Composite Sampler Programme

A composite sampler location proposal has been submitted to the Agency and accepted verbally. This acceptance occurred after december 2000 therefore no results are available for submission in this AER. However results will appear in next years AER in tabular form.

Work on the installation of the sampler is underway and monitoring will commence in the near future.

## Selection of sampling programme.

Our proposal is based around the provision of equipment, which would require going to each site once a week rather than daily.

The equipment would have the following features:

a) Multi-bottled. We propose that the sampler would have 8 x 2 litre bottles. (This will allow for a full weeks sampling to be carried out, where upon each bottle would represent exactly 24 hours flow. These samples would be taken flow proportional over this 24 hour period.

# b) Portable and battery operated.

No permanent power source available

#### c) Built in data logger.

This will store the flow and sampling data for each week, which could be downloaded when the samples are being collected.

Our proposal is as follows:

For sampling we propose the lsco  $6700 \ 8 \ x \ 2$  litre composite sampler which is set up at the proposed site and would collect a full week of flow proportional 24 hour samples. The sampler is powered by a deep discharge marine lead acid battery.

For flow measurement, we propose that a concrete pipe be installed at the end of the silt pond. The flow would then be measured by the Isco 710 Ultrasonic Flow Module, which plugs into the sampler. Flow data is stored on the sampler and can be accessed using the Isco 581 Manual transfer device.

The operator would thus have a weekly requirement to arrive at each site with a  $2^{nd}$  newly charged battery which he would exchange, the 581 RTD to down load the flow data and 7 collection bottles to take the samples and restart the sampler.

The most recent 24hour sample of the 7 should be considered for any specific parameter that may be required to be analysed within 24 hrs.

Bord na Mona Energy Ltd

「「「「「「「」」」、

纖

**100** 

(8.5<u>1</u>

1

F 164

制

1

1

· "7

1

**M** 

٠

The parameters to be analysed below are in accordance with Schedule 1(ii) Monitoring of Emissions to Water:

•••

Parameter	Monitoring Frequency	Location of analysis
pH units	Weekly	On-site
Flow L/sec	Daily	On-site
Suspended Solids mg/l	Daily	Laboratory
Total Solids mg/l	Daily	Laboratory
Total Phosphorus mg/l	Weekly	Laboratory
Ammonia mg/l	Weekly	Laboratory
Colour Hazen units	Weekly	Laboratory
COD mg/l	Weekly	Laboratory

and the second second

19

经\*物

1

(\* \* B

1

#### 2.1.5 Bunding Programme

At present tenders are out for the provision of adequate bunding at our oil/diesel storage facilities. The successful contractor will be expected to commence the work by the beginning of March 2001.

A number of locations have been identified for the construction of bunds, some at existing storage/loading facilities and some at completely new locations.

A new bund will be constructed at Derrygreenagh. Incorporated into this work will be the construction of a fill area, which will satisfy condition 9.1.7 of the Derrygreenagh Licence. The bund size will satisfy condition 9.1.4

Testing of this bund will be carried out as per condition 9.1.6 and the results of this testing will be reported on as part of next years AER.

· .

#### 2.2Emissions to Air

# 2.2.1 Dust Monitoring Locations Programme

Approval for the dust sensitive locations was not received until after production finished in 2000 therefore no results can be reported on in this AER.

In order to comply with Condition 5.4 of the licence in relation to Dust Sensitive Locations the following sampling method are proposed to be adopted for the 2001 production season.

#### Methodology

Dust monitoring will be conducted using the Bergerhoff method as referred to in the TA-Luft guidelines (VDI-guidelines 2119/Part 2). The input of the atmospheric material will be determined over a planned period of measurement, probably one month, by exposing the collection pots. The sample is then evaporated down and the dry residue is determined gravimetrically, the result being reported in mg/m2/d.

In addition to this a control sampler will be set up in a location free from the influence of peat production in order to establish the background levels.

The apparatus consists of a plastic collecting pot and a post with a protective basket, set at 1500mm above the ground level in accordance with the guidelines set out in the VDI 2119/Part 2.

Measurement, collection and determination will be carried out in accordance with the guidelines in an ILAB accredited laboratory. The environmental co-ordinator will change the sample pots or an employee nominated by him/her. The samples will be sent to the laboratory under a strict chain of custody and the results will be reported on each year as part of the AER.

In addition to this, Bord na Mona have adopted the following codes of practice in relation to dust.

#### **Dust Control**

- Identify and record sensitive areas.
  Plant shelter helt
- Plant shelter belts in sensitive areas.
- Avoid harvesting in sensitive areas during windy weather.
- Use grassed passways for machinery.
  Keep headlands of
- Keep headlands clean-remove loose peat.
- Slow down when travelling along dusty headlands.
  When homostics 1
- When harvesting keep jib low on stockpile.
- Roll final harvest on uncovered stockpiles
  Plant shelter belts around
- Plant shelter belts around outloading facilities.
- Clean road crossings after use.

1

9**4**0

Bord na Mona Energy Ltd

# 2.2.2 Boiler Combustion Efficiency

The boiler at Derrygreenagh works was tested in April 1999 as part of the original application. Derrygreenagh didn't receive its licence until April 2000 therefore under condition 5.1 of the licence, testing will be required during 2001 and the results will be submitted in next years AER.

The results of the boiler efficiency test are attached in Appendix 7.

#### **Boiler Details**

(Julia

100

Twin Danstoker solid fuel units each rated at 725KW, fuelled by loose briquettes. Operating from Oct-Mar approximately.

Bord na Mona Energy Ltd

Î

355

\*\*\*

14 **1** 

#### 2.3Waste Arisings

2.3.1 Hazardous Waste

Derrygreenagh being a central location, is used as a collection point for all hazardous wastes eminating from all the areas in both the Allen and Derrygreenagh Groups. All waste oils, filters, spent batteries, etc are collected centrally at Derrygreenagh before being removed by a licenced waste contractor such as Atlas Waste Oil, Hammond Lane, Returnabatt, etc.

A system is in place where by every area has its own waste oil and filter barrel. These barrels are painted yellow to distinguish them from ordinary barrels and are clearly marked waste filters or waste oil.

When the barrels are getting near full, the area team leader informs our Derrygreenagh stores and a truck is dispatched to collect the full barrels and replace them with empties. Any spent batteries will also be collected if the need arises. The following table is a record of all the hazardous wastes handled by the Derrygreenagh Group from May-December 2000

۰.

										-	<b>T</b>	<u></u>	<u> </u>		;			 	_	
		01						DATE		18/05/00	01/06/00	04/07/00	18/05/00	20/06/00	18/05/00	17/05/00	30/05/00			
* *		IPC Licence Reg No. 5						STINATION		aoise Co Laois	aoise Co Laois	aoise Co Laois	loise Co Laois	Iolse Co Laois	olse Co Laois	Nall Dublin	Nall Dublin			
								DE		Portis	Portla	Port	Porta	Fortia	Ропа	Nort	IIION			
	-fin	I	NIÓNA 📚	NA ENERGY LIMITED	int Record (Hazardous)			NAME OF PERSON ULTIMATELY	RESPONSIBLE	Atlas Waste Oil	Atlas Waste Oil	Atlas Waste Uil Atlas Waste Oil	Atlas Maste Oil	Atlas Waste Oil	Demosed Drives	Democev Drums	compact plants			
		ĺ	<b>BORD</b> NA	BORD NA MÓ	Waste Manageme	<u>501</u>		NAME OF CONTRACTOR	Atlas Wacta Oil	Atlas Waste Oil	Atlas Waste Oil	Atlas Waste Oil	Atlas Waste Oil	Atlas Waste Oil	Dempsey Drums	Dempsey Drums				
						cence no. :		TONNES	0.2	e	2.75	1.3	0.39	0.4	0.918	0.9				 
	ţţ					gh IPC Li	<del>d</del> b	EWC CODE	130200	130200	130200	130601	130601	050105	130601	130601				
A second and a	Bord na Mona Energy L					Group : <u>Derrygreena</u>	Works : <u>Derrygreena</u>	WASTE DESCRIPTION	Waste Oil	Waste Oil	Waste Oil	Fuel/Oil Filters		Empty Oil Days		Emply Oll Barrels				

のないの 100 10.00 a south DETAILS OF ANY REJECTED CONSIGNMENTS None to date

Derrygreenagh Group, Annual Environmental Report 2000

-

Ą

3

Bord na Mona Energy Ltd

.

2.3.2 Non-Hazardous Waste

The following table is a summary of the Non-Hazardous wastes produced on site, from the period May-December 2000.

Of the total amount of waste produced and collected from the Derrygreenagh works, 92% was atributed to silt pond waste, 6% eminated from the Works itself and the remaining 2% came from the various tea centres.

Silt pond cleanings are anhydrous (2% solid matter) and their weight is calculated accordingly (tonnes dry weight). This will explain the great difference in the tonnage's between 1998 and May-Dec 2000 on the summary data tables. As the 98 figures were calculated on the actual pond volumes.

			BORD NA BORD NA MÓN	MÓNA S		[	
		5	/aste Management	Record ( Non-Hazardou	s)		
Group : <u>Derrygreen</u>	<u>agh</u>	<b>IPC Licen</b>	ice no. : <u>501</u>				
Works : <u>Derrygreen</u>	agh						
WASTE DESCRIPTION	EWC CODE	TONNES	NAME OF CONTRACTOR	NAME OF PERSON ULTIMATELY	DESTINATION	DATE	<b></b>
Septic Tank Sludge	200304	9	Pat Hinch Plant Hiro	Det High Plant I			·····
Scrap Metal	16/01/04	25	Hammond Lano		I ullamore Landfill	29/06/00	<u> </u>
Canteen Waste	200301	4	Midland Refuse 1 td	Midland Lane	Athlone, Westmeath	May-Dec	
General Waste	200301	9	Rentahin Tullomoro	Niluland Keruse Ltd	Tullamore Landfill	May-Dec	<u>.</u>
Silt Pond Waste	010102	947*		Kentabin I ullamore	Tullamore Landfill	May-Dec	
Tea Centre Waste	200301	-	Midland Refrice 1 td			May-Dec	<del></del>
				INIUIARIU KETUSE LTO	I ullamore Landfill	May-Dec	;-
							,
							<u> </u>
							_
*: The figures for silt nond	1 Waste are	topood					
			veigni				

Derrygreenagh Group Annual Environmental Report.

•

<u>Bord na Mona Energy Ltd</u>

-

IPC Licence Reg No 501

and the second second

Crosses and

den solder der

10.00

And in the second second

A GERMANANANANANA

Contraction of the second

1

1

ę

#### 2.4 Energy and Water Consumption

The table below is a summary of the energy consumption for the Derrygreenagh Group, from the dates May – Decemder 2000.

Water is not included, as it is not used as part of the production process. It is only used in offices, canteens and workshops on a domestic scale.

#### Bord na Mona Group : Derrygreenagh IPC Licence No.: 501 Energy Consumption Summary

Fuel May - Dec 2000	Volume .	Tonnes	MW/Hours
Diesel	624m3	518	6117
Petrol	1.26m3	0.956	11.45
Electricity	NA	NA	636
Peat Briquettes	NA	79.4	397

Derrygreenagh Group, Annual Environmental Report 2000

۰.

23

# 2.5 Environmental Incidents and Complaints

There was one incident within the Derrygreenagh Group, which occurred in December 2000. Although only a minor incident, the Agency was informed.

•

Environmental Incidents	Number of Incidents
Incidents	1
Incidents requiring corrective action	1
Categories of Incident	
Odour	
Noise	
Water	1
Air	•
Procedural	
Miscellaneous	

There were two complaints within the Derrygreenagh Group, both were received in July 2000. The Agency was informed.

۶

Environmental Complaints	Number of complaints
Complaints received	2
Complaints requiring corrective action	2
Categories of complaint	
Odour	
Noise	
Water	
Air	2
Procedural	
Miscellaneous	

A copy of a complaint form is attached in Appendix3

Bog	No Silt Ponds	Cleaned Once	Cleaned Twice	Cleaned Three Times	Notes
Ballivor	7	4		Three Thirds	بر 
Carranstown	5	3			
Bracklin West	6	2		1	
Lisclogher	7				
Kinnegad	.8	1	3		
D/Arkin	2			2	
D/Hinch	4	4			* *
Drumman	5	2			
Ballybeg	6	5	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·		
Toar	6	5			

## 2.6 De-Silting Report Summary Data Table of Ponds De-Silted From May-December 2000

\*: Bog still under development, no production.

\*\*: Bog cut out, no production at this Bog.

### % Ponds Cleaned May-Dec 2000

% Ponds Not	% Ponds	% Ponds	% Ponds
Cleaned	Cleaned Once	Cleaned Twice	Cleaned Thrice
38%	46%	5.3%	10.7%

The reason why some of the silt ponds listed above have been cleaned up to four times, is that if the cleaning machine is passing a pond on its way to clean a full pond, the operative will clean it, no matter if it is only one quarter full.

Special long reach machines are primarily used in the cleaning of the ponds, although more conventional machines that have been working on the silt pond up-grade programme are also being used to clean ponds. This is another reason why some ponds have been cleaned more frequently between May-Dec 2000.

Fortnightly Silt Pond inspections are also on going and a cleaning roster is being established from these inspection records. A copy of a silt pond inspection form is attached in **Appendix 4** 

All the inspections forms are on file at the Derrygreenagh office.

#### 2.7 Silt pond Up-Grade Programme

A silt pond up-grade programme has been submitted and accepted by the Agency. A copy of this programme is attached in **Appendix 2**.

This programme has been ongoing from receipt of licence and some ponds have been improved in order to meet condition 6.1 of the Derrygreenagh licence.

The work so far has included the construction of new ponds, the enlargement of ponds where necessary, the installation of controlled inlet and outlet pipes, and the construction of pond by-passes, to accommodate cleaning and flood conditions. Approximately 5000 cubic metres of material have already been excavated in the progress of these works.

Further to this, operatives cleaning ponds have been instructed to deepen the ponds if possible in order to increase the volume.

The work began on Drumman and Derryhinch bog, which is almost complete, and is about to move to Toar bog in early March 2001.

The work completed so far has included programme one, and some of stages one and two of programme two, of the silt pond up-grade programme.

# 2.8 Bog Development and Operational Programme

The bogs in the Derrygreenagh Group are well into their productive lives, therefore there will be no development in the year 2001.

However in the Ballivor Group, Carranstown bog is currently under development, with approximately 120 acres to be developed.

It is proposed to develop initially part of this total for the 2002 production season, with no production planned at the site for 2001.

Expressed as a percentage this equates to 12% of the total number of bogs in the group.

	g
•	1
	2
	ler
ţ	ī
	13
	5

IPC Licence Reg No. 501

# 2.9 AER Summary Data Table

<b>Summary Of Emission</b>			
Company		Bord na Mona Energy Ltd	
Address		Derrygreenagh Rochfortbridge Mullingar Co Westmeath	
Contact Name Telephone		Finn Campbell	
E-mail GPS Co-ordinates(AN dF)		finn.campbell&bnm.ie	
IPC Register Number		501	
IPPC Class NOSE-P Code		-	
NACE CODES	Section.	A C	
		1.4	

<u>Bord na Mona Energy Ltd</u>		IPC Licence Reg No. 501			
Emissions to Waters					
Indicate with "X" if emissions are to :		Freshwater or Sewe	r or Sea		
Parameter	- Unit -	Licensed emission - 1998	1999 2000	2001	
Volume	ν	Not Applicable see 2.1.1			
Suspended Solids	- Kg -				
501) 2011	ξđ				
	- <sup>λ, τ</sup> δχ				
	S. S.				
Total Nitrogen	Kg				d C
Phosphate	EX.				
Toxicity					
Hg	۰. € کو				
	Kg				
	le setenti de la constante de				Logical P More de
ج ج	ġ				
۲. ۲. ۲. ۲. ۲. ۲. ۲. ۲. ۲. ۲. ۲. ۲. ۲. ۲. ۲	2				
i č	2				
3 ≅	۵¥ ۲				
r. Pomuliance	Q.				
a comprende Nimber of samples	~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~				

Derrygreenagh Group, Annual Environmental Report 2000

ALC: NO.

ŝ

p and a second 

÷

Bord na Mona Energy Ltd

an and the No. the second second ) 調測で主 ٩ A Contraction Contraction of the Contraction of the

**IPC Licence Reg No. 501** Bord na Mona Energy Ltd

L1

Emisaions to air						
Parameter:	Únit	Licensed emission	- 1998	1999	2000	2001
Particulates		Not Applicable see 2.2.1			-	
Sox	Kg 😳					
Nox	₹ S					
Co2	ß					
TA Luft Class I	Kg BX					
TA Luft Class II	Kg					
TA Luft Class III	S S					
Total Organic (as C) 🖂	÷ Kg ÷					
Non-Methane VOC	, gy					
Ammonia	K9 *					
Total Heavy Metals - This	Kg					
% Compliance are are are are are an	1 T . W					
Number of samples						

	)
	10
	Reg No. 5
	C Licence
<b>1</b>	IP
	rgy Ltd
	<u>Mona Ene</u>
an a	Bord na
na n	

State of

,

·					
		Τ		Ţ	T
					T
Į					
	1				
					Ī
<b>166</b>					
 ∞					Γ
199					
S S	2.2				
20ic	Se 2				
e m	ese				
eg (	cab				
iens	ilda				
Lie Lie	d				
					Ronta
ji ji	0	0	0	D D	D
5	i a	* :	≤ :	: ۲	Y.
				10	
		ь.5 У		2	9 <b>0</b> .
<b>1</b>					
	1				
	(345%) (145%)				
G E					
	i y	< .×			
40715 TA \ + 10009	-			1000	

.

a

•



ALC: NO.

Service States

F N

ľ.

r i

Bord na Mona Energy Ltd

IPC Licence Reg No. 501





Bord na Mona Energy Ltd

IPC Licence Reg No. 501

- verniel

And the second s

[]

And the second se

۲

Name of Waste Disposal Recovery Contractor		Hammond Lane	Dat Linch Blont			I ullamore Plant Hire	AN	Midland Refuse		Atlas Waste Oil	Attac Marta Oil		Auas Waste Oil	Dempsey Drums			
Il Location of Disposal/ Recovery		Athione, Westmeath	Mullindar Landfill		Multinger Landfit					Portiaoise Co Laois	Portlaoise Co Laois			North Wall Dublin			-
Method of Disposa Recovery		R4	Б	D1	D1	PU			<b>K13</b>	R9	R9,R4	R3		R4			
Quantity (Tonnes/year)		25	9	4	9	947*		. ۲		5.95	1.69	0.4	c	c.a			
Description of Wasie		Scrap Metal	Septic tank sludge	Canteen Waste	General Waste	Silt Pond Waste	Tea Centre	Polvethelene ·		Waste Oil	Fuel/Oil Filters	Contaminated Earth	Emoty Oil Barrale				
Hazardous (Yes/No)		DN I	Q	ON	ON	Q	ON	ON		Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes				
Euopean Wasto Cadelogue	100101	100104	200304	200301	200301	010102	200301	020104	130000	007001	130601	050105	130601		 		 -

\* The figures for silt pond waste are tonnes dry weight.
<u>Bord na Mona Energy Ltd</u>

IPC Licence Reg No. 501

AND DESCRIPTION OF

٩

3 (1999 Mav-Dec 2004	2000	947	17	0	34.858	and the state of the	686	947	17	0	25	AND STATISTICS AND	9.858		0	0	0	9.858
661	ldar year(Tonnes) 169	133	15		339 339		u calendar year 1668	on-site 1335	oit-site 15	-5116	-slie - 318		alendar year 25.56					21.42
Waste	Total quantity of waste produced in calen	total quantity of waste disposed of on-site total quantity of waste disposed of or	total quantity of waste recovered on-site	total quantity of waste recovered off-site		Quantity of non-hazardous waste nocition		duantity of non-hazardous waste disposed of a	quantity of non-hazardous waste recovered on	quantity of non-hazardous wasta recovered of			Tonnes) or mazaroous waste produced in ca	luantity of hazardous waste disposed of on-site	uantity of hazardous waste disposed of off-site	uantity of hazardous waste recovered on-site	uantity of hazardous waste recovered off-site	

ř

T

Sector Sector

# 3.0 Management of the Activity

# 3.1 Environmental Management Programme Report

The Derrygreenagh updated Environmental Management Programme was submitted after december 2000, but some of the works specified in that document are at present

Training has taken place for both management and operatives, as stated in project one

Codes of practice for all aspects of Bord na Mona's operations are at present in place. Emergency Response Procedures have also been put in place.

Projects 6 & 7 of the EMP are currently under way. This was mentioned earlier under section 2.1.5 Bunding Programme.

# 3.2 Environmental Management Programme Proposal

As stated above an updated Environmental Management Programme has only recently been submitted in Feb 2001. A copy of this is attached in Appendix 1.

Bord na Mona Energy Ltd

Contraction of the

İ

# 3.3 Environmental Expenditure

The table below lists the environmental costs incurred by the Derrygreenagh Group between May-December 2000.

\_\_\_\_\_

Expenditure Related to the Operatio	n of the Derrygreenagh IPC Licence h 2000 – December 2000
Description	Engr (f)
Capital Costs	5138
Plant	48000
Labour	20000
Materials	3000
Overheads (ESB, Phones, Consumables)	150
External Environmental Consultancy	1000
EPA Fees	2779
Total	80067

ŝ,

۰.

Bord na Mona Energy Ltd

1

The second se

-

のないない

٩

# **3.4 Bog Rehabilition Report**

The above mentioned report is not due for submission until October 2001, therefore a summary will appear in next years AER based on that report.

## 4.0 Summary

1

and the second

As the reporting period only covered date of licence to December 2000 and the Quarterly results only cover Sept/Oct/Nov, an accurate assessment of the results cannot be made. However, the AER for 2002 will include a full set of quarterly results from the grab sampling and a full years composite sampling results allowing a more representative and accurate assessment of Bord na Mona Energy's impacts on the environment. The attached Environmental Management Programme has been implemented throughout the group, operating procedures have been put in place, and training has been provided for all personnel involved in compliance with the licence.

Bord na Mona Energy Ltd would like to take this opportunity to advise the Environmental Protection Agency of its continued commitment to improving its environmental performance by adopting cleaner production methods and improving its environmental protection measures.



# Annual Environmental Report IPC LICENCE 501

March 2002

## Contents

3

### **1.0 Introduction**

- 1.1 Company Details
- 1.2 Activities
- 1.3 Environmental Policy
- 1.4 Environmental Management of the Company

## 2.0 Summary Information

- 2.1 Emissions to Water Summary
  - 2.1.1 Silt Pond Emissions
  - 2.1.2 Surface Water Discharge Monitoring Location Programme Review

ana ana amin'ny soratra amin'ny soratra amin'ny soratra amin'ny soratra amin'ny soratra amin'ny soratra amin'ny

- 2.1.3 Yard Run-off
- 2.1.4 Composite Sampler Report
- 2.1.5 Bunding Programme

## 2.2 Emissions to Air

- 2.2.1 Dust Monitoring
- 2.2.2 Boiler Combustion Efficiency

## 2.3 Waste Arisings

- 2.3.1 Hazardous Waste
- 2.3.2 Non-Hazardous Waste
- 2.4 Energy and Water Consumption
- 2.5 Environmental Incidents and Complaints
- 2.6 De-silting Report
- 2.7 Silt Pond Upgrade Programme
- 2.8 Bog Development and Operational Programme

3

## 3.0 Management of the Activity

- 3.1 Environmental Management Programme Report
- 3.2 Environmental Expenditure
- 3.3 Bog Rehabilition Report

## 4.0 Summary

Appendix 1: Composite Sampler Report

Appendix 2: EMP Project 4

Appendix 3: EMP Project 8

Appendix 4: EMP Project 9

Appendix 5: EMP Project 10

Appendix 6: EMP Project 11

\$

## **1** Introduction

1.1 Company Details

Name:	Bord na Mona Energy Limited.
Address:	Derrygreenagh Group Derrygreenagh Works Rochfortbridge Mullingar Co Westmeath.
Telephone No:	044 / 22181 Fax No: 044 / 22344
Contact Name:	Finn Campbell
Position:	General Manager.
National Grid Reference;	E249450 N238140

### **1.2 Activities**

The Derrygreenagh Group consists of the Derrygreenagh and Ballivor Groups and Rossan Bog.

The Derrygreenagh group of bogs is located in North Offaly and Southeast Westmeath. The Derrygreenagh group comprises of 3664 acquired hectares, of which there are 1300 nett production hectares. The main catchment of these areas is the River Boyne.

The Ballivor group is made up of the bogs in the Ballivor, Carranstown, Bracklin and Lisclogher areas. There is a total of 283 hectares in production and each of these areas are linked by peatland railway to the Bord na Mona horticultural factory, situated between Ballivor and Raharney villages. Drainage from these bogs is to the Deel and Stonyford rivers, tributaries of the Boyne.

Rossan bog is situated one mile from Kinnegad village. There are currently 142 hectares in milled moss production. This bog drains to the Kinnegad River, a tributary of the River Boyne.

The Derrygreenagh Group currently employs 87 permanent and 24 seasonal workers. Transport operations are carried out on a seven day cycle throughout the year. Production operations are typically carried out over a seven day week (weather permitting) for 12 to 15 hours per day.

### Peat Milling Operations.

For milled peat production the bog is laid out in a series of rectangular fields of varying length and 15m wide with drains located between. There are essentially four operations involved in milled peat production:

- Milling.
- Harrowing.
- Ridging.
- Harvesting.

### Milling.

Special milling machines work there way along the fields, milling approximately 15mm of peat of the top of the bog in a pass.

### Harrowing

In the course of drying, the milled peat is turned a number of times to avail of the drying conditions. This is achieved with a machine called a harrow. The milled peat is harrowed until its moisture content is down to approximately 40-50%, which can take up to two to three days, weather depending.

## Ridging

The dry peat is then scraped into long ridges running down the centre of each field. This is done with a ridger, a machine consisting of a series of blades in the shape of a v that opens the full width of the field.

### Harvesting

During harvesting every eleventh field is used to stockpile the peat, with this field receiving the milled peat from the five fields either side.

The milled peat is then transported via the existing network of peatland railways to one of the following locations.

- Power station (EPL)
- Horticultural Factory.

1.3 Environmental Policy



Bord na Mona Energy Limited is a commercial semi-state body with responsibility to develop Irelands peat resources in the national interest.

Bord na Mona Energy Limited is committed to gather and make available information on all aspects of its environmental impact and to help improve understanding among the public generally of its role and the importance of Irish peatlands.

Bord na Mona Energy Limited recognises the importance of peatland conservation.

Bord na Mona Energy Limited will leave behind all areas it owns as either an economically or socially integrated resource of a high environmental value.

Bord na Mona Energy Limited seeks to conduct all aspects of its buisness in an environmentally sensitive value.

Bord na Mona Energy Limited will establish an environmental management system specifically addressing the following impacts.

- Discharges to water.
- Emissions to atmosphere.
- Waste disposal.
- Use of natural resources.
- Noise, vibration, odour, dust and visual effects.
- Natural environment and eco-system.

The environmental management system will be monitored, maintained and continually improved.

A system of regular environmental audits will be put in place.

Bord na Mona Energy Limited will continue research and development into all aspects of its environmental impact.

This statement is published and is available at all locations within the division and its contents are brought to the attention of all employees.

1.4 Environmental Management of the Company

The organisational structure within Bord na Mona and the Derrygreenagh Group is presented in the flow charts below.

# **Environmental Responsibilities**



# Derrygreenagh Group

## **Environmental Responsibilities**



- (1) Overall environmental responsibilities
- (2) Records of complaints and registers
- (3) All production related issues
- (4) Machine maintenance
- (5) Co-ordinating environmental affairs
- (6) All peat transportation matters
- (7) Silt pond maintenance, tea centres, codes of practice
- (8) Fuel loading, oil traps, weekly workshop inspections.

IPC Licence Reg No. 501 Bord na Mona Energy Ltd

2 Summary Information

,

2.1 Emissions to Water Summary2.1.1 Silt Pond EmissionsThe following tables contain a summary of the emissions to surface waters from within the Derrygreenagh Group.

Decilarifedhinar
on

Bord na Mona Energy Ltd			IPC Licence Reg No. 50		
Silt Pond No: DM 6		SW No. 6			
Reporting Period					
(Jan-Dec 2001)					
Parameter	Dec/Jan/Feb/Mar	April/May/June	July/Aug/Sept	OctNov/Dec	Emission Limit
	Emission	Emission	Emission	Emission	Value
	(I)@u)	(i/ju)	(ma/l)	(ma/l)	(mall)
pH units	7.8	8.2	7.3	7.8	2 2
Flow (L/sec)	359.5	61.7	96.1	38.9	2
Suspended Solids (mg/l)	42	9	15	£>	35mg/l
Total Solids (mg/l)	452	412	240	204	2
Total Phosphorus (mg/l)	<0.05	<0.05	<0.05	<0.05	2
Ammonia (mg/l)	0.6	0.2	3.3	0.6	ł
Colour (Pt Co units)	96	54	168	62	ł
COD (mg/l)	23	20	75	44	2
Silt Pond No: TR 19		SW No. 14			
<b>Reporting Period</b>		-			
(Jan-Dec 2001)		-1			
Parameter	Dec/Jan/Feb/Mar	April/May/June	July/Aug/Sept	Oct/Nov/Dec	Emission Limit
	Emission	Emission	Emission	Emission	Value
	(I/ɓu)	(I/6m)	(Vĝu)	(I/6m)	(ma/l)
pH units	7.3	7.3	5.7	7	
Flow (L/sec)	34.2	1.2	84	23.8	ž
Suspended Solids (mg/l)	51	80	15	<5	35ma/l
Total Solids (mg/l)	196	96	84	24	×
Total Phosphorus (mg/l)	<0.05	<0.05	<0.05	<0.05	2
Ammonia (mg/l)	1.2	1.9	1.2	1.6	2
Colour (Pt Co units)	282	266	226	259	2
COD (mg/l)	72	54	97	73	2

Derrygreenagh Group, Annual Environmental Report 2001

đ

bord na Mona Energy Ltd		×	C FICENCE KEG NO. 20		
Silt Pond No: BN 36		SW No. 30			
Reporting Period (Jan-Dec 2001)					
Parameter	Dec/Jan/Feb/Mar	April/May/June	July/Aug/Sept	Oct/Nov/Dec	Emission Limit
	Emission	Emission	Emission	Emission	Value
	(I/bu)	(I/Bw)	(I/Bm)	(I/6m)	(1/6m)
pH units	7.1	7.6	5.9	7.2	z
Flow (L/sec)	95.4	NA	24.5	15.5	2
Suspended Solids (mg/l)	31	9	20	<5	35mg/l
Total Solids (mg/l)	88	296	112	158	ł
Total Phosphorus (mg/l)	<0.05	<0.05	<0.05	<0.05	.2.
Ammonia (mg/l)	<0.2	2	0.6	1.0	ł
Colour (Pt Co units)	140	123	233	206	ł
COD (mg/l)	28	46	106	58	ž
Silt Pond No: CN 39		SW No. 32			
<b>Reporting Period</b>					
(Jan-Dec 2001)					
Parameter	Dec/Jan/Feb/Mar	April/May/June	July/Aug/Sept	Oct/Nov/Dec	Emission Limit
	Emission	Emission	Emission	Emission	Value
	(yɓw)	( <i>IV</i> 6m)	(VGW)	(I/6m)	(i)(j) (i) (ii) (ii) (ii) (ii) (iii)
pH units	5.7	7.8	6.5	7.3	2
Flow (L/sec)	110.3	1:2	58.9	42.6	2
Suspended Solids (mg/l)	ω	8	10	<5	35mg/l
Total Solids (mg/l)	86	270	144	204	2
Total Phosphorus (mg/l)	<0.05	0,08	<0.05	<0.05	~
Ammonia (mg/l)	<0.2	0,3	0.6	0.5	Ľ
Colour (Pt Co units)	262	288	318	287	2
COD (mg/l)	46	103	104	88	ł

IPC Licence Reg No. 501 Bord na Mona Energy Ltd SW No. 43 Silt Pond No: KD 50

ŝ

Reporting Period (Jan-Dec 2001)					
Parameter	Dec/Jan/Feb/Mar	April/May/June	July/Aug/Sept	Oct/Nov/Dec	Emission Limit
	Emission	Emission	Emission	Emission	Value
	(l/Sw)	(I/Bu)	(I/6m)	(I/BШ)	(I/6m)
pH units	7	7.4	5.3	7.2	¥
Flow (L/sec)	141	2.8	181	18.9	2
Suspended Solids (mg/l)	31	10	52	<5	35mg/l
Total Solids (mg/l)	158	96	124	196	۲
Total Phosphorus (mg/l)	<0.05	0.1	<0.05	0.09	2
Ammonia (mg/l)	<b>~</b>	2	1.9	2.4	2
Colour (Pt Co units)	268	306	146	307	2
COD (mg/l)	86	84	185	110	2

2.1.2 Surface Water Discharge Monitoring Location Programme Review

The surface water discharge monitoring location programme remains the same as was submitted and accepted by the Agency in June 2000.

Pipes have been fitted at each location in order to accommodate flow metres and the provision of safe access is also ongoing.

Emission point signs have been designed and are in place.

Additional work has also being carried out at these locations as part of the ongoing silt pond upgrade programme.

Monitoring will be carried out at these same locations in the forthcoming year and reported on in next years AER.

### 2.1.3 Yard Run-off

The table below is a summary of the emissions to surface waters from yards and workshops within the Derrygreenagh Group. This summary is the average of the results submitted, covering the period Jan – Dec 2001.

It should be noted that the amount of emission points at Derrygreenagh have been reduced from 2 to 1 as a result of work carried out to rationalise surface water emission points.

Jan - Dec 2001 Derrygreenagh :SW	/E-1	
Parameter	Average Emission (mg/l)	Emission Limit Value (ELV) (mg/l)
COD	32	~

### 2.1.4 Composite Sampler Programme

Attached in Appendix 1 are the results of the monitoring carried out using the composite sampler.

Sampling began on May 9<sup>th</sup> 2001 and has been continuous ever since.

In the attached Appendix, the results for each day of sampling are shown.

The days where there are no results can be attributed to, battery failure, pump tubing failure or no flow at the location.

A graph showing flow rates for the period is also contained in the Appendix.

## 2.1.5 Bunding Programme

New bunds were constructed at Derrygreenagh and Kinnegad. Incorporated into this work was a fill area, which will satisfy condition 9.1.7 of the Derrygreenagh Licence. The bund size will satisfy condition 9.1.4. A bund integrity test was carried out during the year and the results of this were submitted to the agency on 29<sup>th</sup> Nov in a letter Ref (DG501/Bund 001) At present plans are in place to bund the oil store at Derrygreenagh.

## **2.2Emissions to Air**

2.2.1 Dust Monitoring Locations Programme

The tables below contain the dust emissions for each dust monitoring location within the Derrygreenagh Group. Monitoring took place on three separate occasions during the periods, June – July, July – August, August – September 2001.

## June - July

Emission Point	Parameter	Emission (mg/m <sup>2</sup> /day)	Emission. Limit Value
DM 01	Dust	59	(350mg/m <sup>2</sup> /Day)
DM 02	Dust	160	(350mg/m <sup>2</sup> /Day)
DM 03	Dust	202	(350mg/m <sup>2</sup> /Day)

## July - Aug

Emission Point	Parameter	Emission (mg/m <sup>2</sup> /day)	Emission Limit Value
DM 01	Dust	77	(350mg/m <sup>2</sup> /Day)
DM 02	Dust	83	(350mg/m <sup>2</sup> /Day)
DM 03	Dust	101	(350mg/m <sup>2</sup> /Day)

### Aug - Sep

Emission Point	Parameter	Emission (mg/m <sup>2</sup> /day)	Emission Limit Value
DM 01	Dust	30	(350mg/m <sup>2</sup> /Day)
DM 02	Dust	184	(350mg/m <sup>2</sup> /Day)
DM 03	Dust	77	(350mg/m <sup>2</sup> /Day)

Note: DM 01= Toar Bog. DM 02 = Derryhinch Bog. DM 03 = Ballivor Bog.

2.2.2 Boiler Combustion Efficiency

## **Boiler** Details

Twin Danstoker solid fuel units each rated at 725KW, fuelled by loose briquettes. Operating from Oct-Mar approximately at Derrygreenagh Works.

A boiler efficiency test was carried out on the 01/11/01. The results of this test showed the boiler to be operating at an efficiency level of 84.2%. A full breakdown of the test is retained on file at the Derrygreenagh office.

Derrygreenagh being a central Derrygreenagh Groups. All wa contractor such as Atlas Waste A system is in place where by 6 These barrels are painted yello When the barrels are getting ne replace them with empties. An The following table is a record	location, is t ste oils, filte Oil, Hamme every area h w to disting w to disting ar full, the a y spent batte of all the ha	tised as a colle rs, spent batt and Lane, Re as its own wa ish them froi nish them froi ries team lead ries will also zardous wast	ection point for all hazardous v eries, etc are collected centrally turnabatt, etc. ste oil and filter barrel. n ordinary barrels and are clea n ordinary barrels and are clea ler informs our Derrygreenagh be collected if the need arises. es handled by the Derrygreena	wastes eminating from y at Derrygreenagh bef arly marked waste filter t stores and a truck is di agh Group from January	all the areas in ore being remo s or waste oil. spatched to col	
WASTE DESCRIPTION	EWC	TONNES	NAME OF CONTRACTOR	DESTINATION	DATE	REJECTED CONSIGNMENTS
Empty Oil Drums	150104	88NR	Wallace Recycling	Mullingar	05/04/01	AN
Waste Oil	130202	6800L	Atlas Waste Oil	Portlaoise	17/04/01	NA
Empty Grease Drums	150104	356 kg	Shannon Environmental	Shannon	06/06/01	NA
Empty Oil Drums	150104	47NR	Wallace Recycling	Mullingar	12/06/01	NA
Waste Oil	130202	4150L	Atlas Waste Oil	Portlaoise	20/06/01	NA
Nickel Cadium Batteries	160602	33kg	Returnbatt LTD	Kildare Town	19/07/01	NA
Nickel Cadium Batteries	160602	173kg	Returnbatt LTD	Kildare Town	19/07/01	NA
Lead Acid Batteries	160601	160Nr	Returnbatt LTD	Kildare Town	19/07/01	NA
Waste Oil	130202	1200L	Atlas Waste Oil	Portlaoise	30/07/01	NA
Skip of Oil Filters	130601	2500kg *	Atlas Waste Oil	Portlaoise	13/11/01	NA
Asbestos Panels	170105	6	Willich Insulations	Fermoy Co Cork	15/11/01	NA
Empty Oil Drums	150104	18NR	Wallace Recycling	Mullingar	11/12/01	NA
Empty Oil Drums	150104	18NR	Wallace Recycling	Mullingar	14/12/01	AA
Empty Oil Drums	150104	10NR	Wallace Recycling	Mullingar	18/12/01	NA

Derrygreenagh Group, Annual Environmental Report 2001

Note: \* Approximate weight.

IPC Licence Reg No. 501

**2.3Waste Arisings** 2.3.1 Hazardous Waste

Bord na Mona Energy Ltd

7274

2.3.2 Non-Hazardous Waste

The non-hazardous waste produced by the Derrygreenagh Group consists mainly of silt pond cleanings, mixed municipal waste and scrap metal. Midland Refuse and have a contract to collect the waste from the various tea centres across the region by way of a wheelie bin system. Rentabin Tullamore (Alina Waste) were used for skip hire although this has recently changed to a new contractor with a Local Authority Waste Permit.

In calculating the amounts of waste sent off site via wheelie bins a figure of 40kg, 110kg and 180kg was used for bin sizes 240 litre, 660 litre and 1100 litre respectively.

Silt pond cleanings are anhydrous (2% solid matter) and their weight is calculated accordingly (tonnes dry weight).

The whole waste system is at the moment being reviewed within the Derrygreenagh Group, with the option of recycling being examined to reduce the amount of waste going to landfill.

Of the total amount of non-hazardous waste produced by the Allen group, 71.5% came from silt pond cleanings, 26.5% came from scrap metal and 2 % was the result of municipal waste. Of this municipal waste 79% came from the workshops and the remaining 21% came from the tea centres.

The following table lists the quantities of the wastes generated from January-December 2001 from all of the Derrygreenagh Group.

Waste Type	Quantity ( Tonnes )
Silt Pond Waste	272
Scrap Metal	100.57
Mixed Municipal-Waste	8:3
Total	380.87

## 2.4 Energy and Water Consumption

The table below is a summary of the energy consumption for the Derrygreenagh Group, from the dates January – Decemder 2001.

Water is not included, as it is not used as part of the production process. It is only used in offices, canteens and workshops on a domestic scale.

## Bord na Mona Group : Derrygreenagh IPC Licence No.: 501 Energy Consumption Summary

Fuel	Volume M <sup>3</sup>	Tonnes	MW/Hours
Jan - Dec 2001			
Diesel	1172	972	11469
Petrol	1.311	0.989	11.84
Electricity	NA	NA	433
Peat Briquettes	NA	297	1485
Total MW/Hours			13398

## 2.5 Environmental Incidents, Complaints & Non-Compliances

There was one incident within the Derrygreenagh Group, which occurred in July 2001. This incident was very minor and the Agency was not informed.

Environmental Incidents	Number of Incidents
Incidents	1
Incidents requiring corrective action	1
Categories of Incident	
Odour	
Noise	
Water	
Air	1
Procedural	
Miscellaneous	

There were no complaints within the Derrygreenagh Group, in the period January - December 2001.

Environmental Complaints	Number of complaints
Complaints received	0
Complaints requiring corrective action	
Categories of complaint	
Odour	
Noise	
Water	
Air	
Procedural	
Miscellaneous	

There was two non-compliances within the Derrygreenagh Group, in the period January - December 2001.

Environmental Non-Compliance	Number of Non-Compliance
Issued by EPA	1
As a result of monitoring	1
Categories of Non-Compliance	
Odour	
Noise	
Water	1
Air	
Procedural	1
Miscellaneous	

Bog	No Silt Ponds	Cleaned Once	Cleaned Twice	Cleaned >Three Times	Notes
Ballivor	10		7		
Carranstown	5	2	1		
Bracklin West	6		6		
Lisclogher	7	1			*
Kinnegad	8			8	
D/Arkin	2				**
D/Hinch	4	4			
Drumman	6	6			
Ballybeg	6	6			
Toar	6	6			

## 2.6 De-Silting Report Summary Data Table of Ponds De-Silted From Jan-December 2001

\*: Bog still under development, no production.

\*\*: Bog cut out, no production at this Bog.

## % Ponds Cleaned Jan-Dec 2001

% Ponds Not	% Ponds	% Ponds	% Ponds
Cleaned	Cleaned Once	Cleaned Twice	Cleaned Thrice
22	41.6	23.3	13.1

Special long reach machines are primarily used in the cleaning of the ponds, although more conventional machines that have been working on the silt pond up-grade programme are also being used to clean ponds. However during the reporting period maintenance problems occurred with regard to the longreach machines, due to the fact of their age, parts were difficult to come by and as a result, servicing of these machines took longer than usual and this in turn to led to the cleaning frequency being affected.

A new improved fortnightly inspection and cleaning roster is currently being developed.

## 2.7 Silt pond Up-Grade Programme

The work so far has included the construction of new ponds, the enlargement of ponds where necessary, the installation of controlled inlet and outlet pipes, and the construction of pond by-passes, to accommodate cleaning and flood conditions. Further to this, operatives cleaning ponds have been instructed to deepen the ponds if possible in order to increase the volume.

Progress so far has included programme one, and the majority of stage one of programme two.

Stage two of programme two is also ongoing. It is difficult to say exactly how long it will take to fully complete.

## 2.8 Bog Development and Operational Programme

The bogs in the Derrygreenagh Group are well into their productive lives, therefore there will be no development in the year 2002.

However in the Ballivor Group, Carranstown bog is currently under development, with approximately 120 acres to be developed.

It is proposed to develop initially part of this total for the 2003 production season, with no production planned at the site for 2002.

Due to the pre-mature closure of Rhode Power Station there will be no production on Drumman, Derryhinch and Toar bogs in the forthcomming production season (Summer 2002)

3.0 Management of the Activ	ity	3
<b>3.1 Environmental Managem</b>	aent Programme Keport	
Project	Description	Stafus
	(1)The reduction of fugitive dust emissions.	1&3: Training complete,
Project 1 & Project 2	(2)The minimisation of suspended solids movement to surface waters.	Codes of practice in place.
3	(3)The examination of production machine modification.	2: See appendix 2.
	(4)The results of dust monitoring.	4: See appendix 2
Project 3	Rationalisation of surface water discharge points.	D/Hinch Bog Under consideration
3		Toar Bog – Not feasible
		Ballybeg Bog – Not feasible
Project 4	Investigation of reed bed systems for final polish	Study complete
	of silt pond discharges.	See appendix: 3
Project 5	The separation of flood water and external runoff	Ballybeg Bog – Not feasible
2	from production runoff.	Drumman Bog – Not feasible
		Toar Bog – Not Feasible
Project 6	The effective spill/leak management of mobile fueling units by	1: Survey complete.
3	implementing a programme of training and adopting Codes of Practice.	2: Procedures in place.
	)	3: Training complete
		4: ERP in place.
Project 7	Programme of bunding at all bulk diesel storage facilities	Bunding complete.
Project 8	Investigation into the reuse of silt bond waste	Study about to begin
		See appendix: 4
Project 9	Study into the collection storage and reuse of polyethelene covering	Project in progress
þ		See appendix: 5
Project 10	Examination of the use of reusable materials in the	Study in progress
	protection of stockpiles	See appendix: 6
Project 11	Examination of wind power technology for pumped drainage.	Study ongoing
		See appendix: 7

•

×

.

æ

**6**93

лĸ

.944)

••

97**1** 

-

**4**93

\*\*

.

\*

Bord na Mona Energy Ltd

IPC Licence Reg No. 501

## **3.2 Environmental Expenditure**

The table below lists the environmental costs incurred by the Derrygreenagh Group between May-December 2000.

In calculating the environmental costs 70% of the total costs were attributed to Licence 503 and 30% to Licence 501. The Ballivor Group costs were then added to the Derrygreenagh totals.

Expenditure Related to the Operation of the Derrygreenagh IPC Licence During the Period January – December 2001	
Description	Cost (C)
Capital Costs	42,690
Plant @ €40/hour	215,300
Labour	53,820
Materials	7,514
Overheads (ESB, Phones, Consumables)	5,800
Laboratory Analysis	10,000
EPA Fees	7,403
Total	€ 342,527

## 3.3 Bog Rehabilition Report

Management guidelines for the planning and implementation of cutaway bog rehabilitation have been adopted and the document is currently available for inspection on file at the Derrygreenagh office.

### 4.0 Summary

With regard to environmental compliance at the Derrygreenagh Group of Bogs, there were no exceedences in the quarterly grab sampling of the ponds in the Surface Water Discharge Monitoring Location Programme.

There was one non-compliances in relation to the Composite Sampler during the operation period May to the end of December. Dust monitoring results at the dust sensitive locations were also below the Emission Limit Value and there were no complaints of an environmental nature received during the reporting period.

The staff awareness through training and involvement in the operation of the licence has also improved immensely. A full programme of training and awareness has been conducted at the works and has targeted all personnel ie. office, workshop, transport and production.

Bord na Mona are participating on the three Rivers project, (Boyne, Liffey and Suir) water quality, monitoring and management.

Bord na Mona are also involved in catchment management on the River Barrow.

Bord na Mona Energy Ltd would like to take this opportunity to advise the Environmental Protection Agency of its continued commitment to improving its environmental performance by adopting cleaner production methods and improving its environmental protection measures.

.

# **APPENDIX 1**

•



	_ <b>.</b>	
1. S.	ڎstmeath	
	∑0	
	Mullingar (	
**********	Rochfordsbridge,	
(Brink	roup.	
	Derrygreenagh G	
	Ltd,	
	Energy	
	Mona	
	l Na	
	Borc	

Compos	ite Sam	pler Re	sults										
Month				Parameters							Daily Totals		
May	ЪН	COD	Ammonia as	Total	Suspended	Total	Colour	Flow	COD	Ammonia as	Total	Suspended	Total
2001		l/gm	N mg/l	Phosphoru	Solids	Solids	Pt Co.	Daily	Kg/Day	Kg/Day	Phosphorus	Solids	Solids
				mg/l	mg/l	mg/l	units	Total (litres)			Kg/Day	Kg/Day	Kg/Day
-													
5													
e													
4													
ò													
9				a dia mandri ana dia mandri any amin'ny fisiana amin'ny fisiana amin'ny fisiana amin'ny fisiana amin'ny fisiana								-	
2													
ω													
6.								329370					
10								7623477					
<del>t</del>								9338112					
12								9338112					
13								9338112					
14								9338112					
15					21	410		9338112				196.10	3828.63
16					27	410		3561203				96.15	1460.09
17					22	364		5859278				128.90	2132.78
18					5	326		5763613				28.82	1878.94
19.					26	102		114849				2.99	11.71
20							5	1306812	-				
21	8.2	68	1.2	0.05	34	480		-1431617	-97.35	-1.72	-0.07	-48.67	-687.18
22						464		928125	-			62.18	430.65
23						486	94	2301294				230.13	1118.43
24								1618716					
25						498		1870496				108.49	931.51
26					29	492		1755410				50.91	863.66
27					29	416		2257230				65.46	939.01
28	8.4	64	Ţ	0.05	25	474		1909902	122.23	1.91	0.10	47.75	905.29
29					9	214		2268529				13:61	485.47
30						582	75	2115511				188.28	1231.23
31					28	490		3517178				98.48	1723.42

A minus figure usually means the pond was flooded or backflowing

•

th.
tmea
Wes
Co
Mullingar
rdsbridge,
Rochfor
Group,
td, Derrygreenagh
Energy L
Mona
3ord Na
and the second

Results	
91	
2	2
- M	
Ŭ	2
t o	2
0	5
2	2
Ċ	5
Ľ	Ì

				Dommotour							Daily Totale		
VIOUU	 !									A	Trail	Laborer 0	T-4-1
June	Нd		Ammonia as	106al	Suspended	L OTAL Salide	Deco	Deile	Ka/Dau	Ko/Dav	Phoenhorite	Solide	LUIAL
1007		1/gm	1/BID NI	r nuspuur u ma/l	childen l/am	spino:	units	Total (litres)	ng/nay	Treinal	Kg/Dav	Ke/Dav	Ke/Dav
•				D D	22	514		1799015			•	39.58	924.69
2					25	490		839568				20.99	411.39
ŝ					8	532		786146				6.29	418.23
4	8.3	58	-	0.05	9	568	73	1386033	80.39	1.39	0.07	8.32	787.27
5					26	500		1969142				51.20	984.57
9					30	456		1732472				51.97	790.01
7					22	460		1405486				30.92	646.52
ω					5	454		2890984				14.45	1312.51
6					6	472		2759718				24.84	1302.59
10					12	460		2085601				25.03	959.38
11	7.8	54	0.8	0,05	9	488	86	805046	43.47	0.64	0.04	4.83	392.86
12						456		275237				17.06	125.51
. 13								137605					
14						524		77808				4.20	40.77
15					11	248		2738742				30.13	679.21
16					10	362		3003235		A deve and the second		30.03	1087.17
17					9	330		2400243				14.40	792.08
18	8.1	57	4	0.05	9	224	82	2857967	162.90	4.00	0.14	17.15	640.18
19					5	468		2967938				14.84	1388.99
20					12	396		2956563		-		35.48	1170.80
21					10	438		2904737				29.05	1272.27
22					13	440		2348008				30.52	1033.12
23					11	444		1873888			-	20.61	832.01
24					10	468		1968810				19.69	921.40
25	8.4	65	<u>لم</u>	0.05	12	436	86	1924502	125.09	2.12	0.10	23.09	839.08
26						470		1616276				84.05	759.65
27					36	462		812967				29.27	375.59
28						428		607081				32.18	259.83
29								607081					
30.						·		607081					
						· · · · · · · ·							

A minus figure usually means the pond was flooded or backflowing

٩

Bord Na Mona Energy Ltd, Derrygreenagh Group, Rochfordsbridge, Mullingar Co Westmeath.

\*\*

14.2	
	esu
Ç	Y
;	ler
1	Ö
5	Sam
	SILE
	Ē
-	0
- (	- 1

Anonet	Hu	COD	Ammania as	Total	Suspended	Total	Colour	Flow	con	Ammonia as	Total	Suspended	Total
2001		mg/l	N mg/l	Phosphoru	Solids	Solids	Pt Co	Daily	Kg/Day	Kg/Day	Phosphorus	Solids	Solids
				ng/l	l/gm	mg/l	units	Total (litres)		-	Kg/Day	Kg/Day	Kg/Day
1								607081					
2								607081					
<i>е</i>								607081					
4								607081					
5								607081					
0	7.6	56	1.1	0.07	6	440	111	607081	34.00	0.67	0.04	5.46	267.12
2					8	410		545490				4.36	223.65
					5	386		6193691				30.97	2390.76
0					6	412		3322533				19.94	1368.88
10					9	434		1964966				11.79	852.80
- -					5	450		2156978				10.78	970.64
12					5	448		1961030				9.81	878.54
13	8.2	59	2.7	0.25	2	418	06	1926921	113.69	5,20	0.48	13.49	805.45
. 14					5	438		1609170				8.05	704.82
15					10	222		7908786				60.67	1755.75
16					7	274		22809900		-		159.67	6249.91
17					2	342		8392378				41.96	2870.19
18					5	398		3756532				18.78	1495.10
19					5	370		2988439				14.94	1105.72
20	8	67	2	0.05	5	386	170	4268899	286.02	8.54	0.21	21.34	1647.80
21					5	434		1950336				9.75	846.45
22					5	438		2910411				14.55	1274.76
23					5	460		2319306				11.60	1066.88
24					2	604		2552861				12.76	1541.93
25					13	456		1561298				20.30	711.95
26					5	508		2236700				11.18	1136.24
27	8.3	58	1.6	0.05	6	516	106	1662949	96.45	2.66	0.08	9.98	858.08
28					8	400		1335402				10.68	534.16
29					<u> </u>	436		1407372				9.85	613.61
30					10	404		1794764				17,95	725.08
31					8	396		1498757				11.99	593.51
A minus fig	ure usually	i means t	he pond was fi	looded or ba	ckflowing								- - -

Co Westmeath.	
lge, Mullingar	
Rochfordsbrid	
Group,	
Derrygreenagh	
Ltd,	
Energy	
Mona	
Na	
Bord	

5
1
Ξ
5
୍ର
с.
•
Ð
Ē
Ξ
8
ñ
- A.
2
• =
ä
ž
1
0
$\cup$

Santambar	Hu	UU,	Aminonia ac	Thia	Susnended	Total	Colour	Flow	con	Ammonia as	Total	Suspended	Total
2001		mg/l	N mg/l	Phosphoru	Solids	Solids	Pt Co	Daily	Kg/Day	Kg/Day	Phosphorus	Solids	Solids
		0	)	ng/l	mg/l	l/gm	units	Total (litres)			Kg/Day	Kg/Day	Kg/Day
÷					à	444		1157500				5.79	513.93
2					7	422		1260885				8.83	532.09
m	8.2	51	1.2	S	2	440	82	1134871	57.88	1.36		5.67	499.34
4					24	398		1194251				28.66	475.31
2					5	424		1221137				6.11	517.76
9					14	428		1053025				14.74	450.69
<u> </u>					10	452		919176				9.19	415.47
8					AN			955316					
6					AN			716214					
10	7.7	40	1.1	0.05	5	464	78	854328	34.17	0.94	0.04	4.27	396.41
11					18	442		489119				8.80	216.19
12					15	470		941862				14.13	442.68
• 13					13	484		1063738				13.83	514.85
14					7	476		1243499				8.70	591.91
15					12	460		955662				11.47	439.60
16	8.1	46	1.4	0.05	6	464	64	614803	28.28	0,86	0.03	5.53	285.27
17					NA	VI		502364					
18					NA			411005					
19					AN	· · _ ·		729170				a series and s	
20					NA			592217					
21					AN			666123					
22			and the second		NA	×		191026				-	
23					NA	*******		1011456					
24	8	39	1.7	0.05	5	468	74	593855	23.16	1.01	0.03	2.97	277.92
25					NA			546132					
26					AN	• •	_	363024					
27			and a state of the		8	434		315784				2.53	137.05
28		-				484		2298250				96.53	1112.35
29					NA			1256877		·			
30					33	306		539601				17.81	165.12
A minus figu	re usually	means th	ie pond was f	looded or bé	ackflowing								

r Co Westmeath.
Mullingaı
Rochfordsbridge,
Group,
I, Derrygreenagh
nergy Ltc
rd Na Mona E
$\mathbf{B}_{0}$

Composite Sampler Results

ĸ

			Ammonia ac	[ Patal	Succentral	Total	Colour	Flow	COD	Ammonia as	Total	Suspended	Total
November	нd		Autonita as	Phoenhorn	Solids	Solids	Pt Co	Daily	Kg/Day	Kg/Day	Phosphorus	Solids	Solids
1007			- G	l/au	mg/l	mg/l	units	Total (litres)			Kg/Day	Kg/Day	Kg/Day
					2	390		8659302				43.30	3377.13
• •					9	412		4020629				24.12	1656,50
1 0					ى ك	422		4059637				20.30	1713.17
24					5	458		3408766				17.04	1561.21
+ + \c	8.2	52	2.1	0.05	7	404	114	3003877	156.20	6.31	0.15	21.03	1213.57
) (C					2	402		3484998				17.42	1400.97
2					5	254		3201347				16,01	813.14
.α					5	310		10883490				54.42	3373,88
σ					8	326		6926824				55.41	2258.14
01					5	272		5306752				26.53	1443.44
2 5					5	84		4297295				21,49	360.97
10	8.2	65	19	0.05	œ	128	160	4604395	299.29	8.75	0.23	36.84	589.36
1 0					2	346		1667897				11.68	577.09
₽L					2	404		4267856				29.87	1724.21
15					20	416		2393259				47.87	995.60
16					8	356		1431889				11.46	509.75
17					NA	NA		4396882					
. 81					NA	NA		249570					
201	7.9	60	2.2	0.05	12	358	130	311510	18.69	0.69	0,02	3.74	111.52
20					5	416		5573800				27.87	2318.70
21					5	452		3983426				19.92	1800.51
22					9	352		4615916				27.70	1624.80
23					2	358		1820315				9.10	651.67
24					5	420		5242528				26.21	2201.86
25	8.1	68	1.9	0.05	5	346	195	4895712	332.91	9.30	0.24	24.48	1693.92
26					5	414		4816267				24.08	1993.93
27					5	358		4406860				22.03	1577.66
28					5	348		6044126				30.22	2103.36
29					9	226		7701463				46.21	1740.53
30					5	258		12893480				64.47	3326.52
			-										

A minus figure usually means the pond was flooded or backflowing

•

2.

à.

ű.

s

è

¥
## **APPENDIX 2**

\_\_\_\_\_

ι.

-

- د المنبير

#### Project 1.

Condition 5.4 of the Derrygreenagh licence calls for an emission limit of 350mg/m2/day in accordance with the Batneec guidelines, with regard to dust emissions from milled peat production bogs. Condition 2.2.2 (iv) of the Environmental Management Programme calls for the reduction of fugitive dust emissions during loading and transfer operations on the bog and during unloading operations at the tippler and works yard areas. Also Condition (v) calls for the provision of measures to protect dust sensitive areas.

#### **Project Summary:**

The Environmental code of Practice for Bord na Mona Works which is included in Attachment no.10 of the Attachments Folder, under the Derrygreenagh application documents, cover the control of fugitive dust emissions.

- Training for operatives at the various production cycles will be carried out to cover all locations and the existing dust sensitive locations in the Derrygreenagh group (Toar, Ballivor & Derryhinch). This will also incorporate a system of Cleaner Production Methods training, so as to implement the Codes of Practice in relation to dust and increase the awareness of Bord na Mona's production personnel to fugitive dust emissions and waste minimisation.
- 2. The programme will also include examining production machines, regarding process modifications and improved process control with the objective of increasing production efficiency, while reducing emissions. This will be carried out, with technical assistance from the Research & Development dept.
- 3. Procedures will be prepared so as to ensure compliance with condition 5.5 of the licence, in relation to dust control.
- 4. The results from the monitoring of the dust sensitive locations in accordance with condition 5.3 of the licence, will also be examined and used in improving process control

#### **Project Report:**

(3) With regard to examining production machines, in relation to process modifications and improved process control, it is proposed to examine three elements of the peat harvester in relation to dust control. Once a production field has been milled, harrowed, ridged it is ready for lifting on the belt of a peat harvester and deposited into a central stockpile for storage or sale. During this process, dust can be generated at various points on the harvester, ie the belt transfer points, the potato chain elevator and while discharging onto the stockpile.

It is proposed to asses these dust sensitive points on the machine by investigating methods of covering or dust proofing these locations on the lift of the harvester and on the jib. Trials on the suitability and benefits of this dust suppression system will be assessed in Monettia bog, in the Boora group of bogs. Here its performance and environmental benefits will be assessed along side existing harvesters and a report will be submitted on its feasability in the Annual Environmental Report 2003.

It is proposed to start the pilot project by March 31<sup>st</sup>.

(4) There were no non-compliances or complaints in relation to dust during the production year past. This would indicate that the training given to operatives and the codes of practice adopted were a success. See dust monitoring results section 2.2.1 in the body of the report.

#### Project 2.

Schedule 1 (i) of the Derrygreenagh licence calls for an emission limit of 35mg/litre in accordance with the Batneec guidelines, with regard to silt emissions from milled peat production bogs. Condition 2.2.2 (i) of the Environmental Management Programme calls for the minimisation of suspended solids movement to surface water systems via peatland surface water drainage channels during development and operation of boglands, to be addressed.

#### **Project Summary:**

- 1. The program will look at improving process control and will involve a programme of cleaner production methods being implemented in the various stages of the production cycle, as waste minimisation measures.
- 2. A large part of the programme will involve training for management and operatives involved at the various stages of a production cycle i.e. milling, harrowing, ridging, harvesting, loading, ditching etc.
- 3. Procedures will be prepared, which will highlight the best practice in milled peat production. These procedures will be used to implement the Codes of Practice in peat production and will assist in waste minimisation.
- 4. Process modification will also be examined with the assistance of the Research & Development Dept, which may improve the efficiency of the production machines, reducing the amount of milled peat lost as silt.

#### **Project Report:**

With regard to process modifications, to reduce peat-loss on the bog, inspections will be carried out during the next production season, to see what improvements can be effected to reduce losses and leakages of peat from Millers, Harrows, Ridgers & Harvestors. These machines will be tested at Monnettia in the Boora Group and will involve looking at belt seals, hydraulic harrows, ridger blades, offset millers etc.

These modifications will be examined along side existing machines to quantify any benefits that me be achieved. A report on this project will be submitted as part of the 2002 AER.

#### Project 4.

Condition 2.2.2 (iii) calls for the Investigation of reed-bed systems for final polish of silt pond discharges to be addressed. Condition 9.1.7.

#### **Project Summary:**

This project will be a desk-based study to examine the different types of reed-beds in use and the different types of wastewater's that are suitable for final polishing.

1. An Engineer will be appointed to examine and research existing systems that may be in use, and assess

their suitability, advantaged/disadvantages etc to the Bord na Mona situation. He/She will liaise with 3<sup>rd</sup> level Institutions who may be carrying out research into reed-bed systems and their applications for final polishing of wastewater.

- 2. If the above research shows that demonstrating the effectiveness or not of the system, warrants a pilot area to be selected and a reed-bed constructed, then a test area will be selected
- 3. If the research shows that the system is not suitable for final polishing of silt pond discharges, the rationale for this will be included in the AER.

#### **Project Report:**

#### The potential for using reedbed systems for the final polishing of silt pond discharges.

The installation of reedbed treatment systems for the final polishing of silt pond waste is not, in most respects, a feasible option for Bord na Mona. The results collected from composite samplers at two sites (Allen and Blackwater) and also from grab samples at these sites (see report on silt pond efficiency) indicate that BOD, suspended solids, phosphorus and ammonia values are below environmental quality standards given by the EPA. The Lough Ree, Lough Derg study found similar results except that ammonia levels emanating from the worked bog were high. This meant that ammonia levels in the little Cloghan River were elevated downstream of the operational site. If reedbeds could be proven to significantly reduce ammonia from silt pond discharges their installation would be justified, however for the greater part, discharges from worked bogs into catchments satisfy environmental quality standards and literature shows that ammonia removal efficiency is unreliable and unpredictable (Jing *et. al.*, 2001, Steer *et. al.*, 2002, Luederitz *et. al.*, 2001). TMER results (Leuderitz *et. al.*, 2001) would indicate that reedbed treatment systems would not be a desirable option for the final polishing of silt pond waste. Practical problems would also arise in terms of site accessibility and the difficulty of working with peat.

#### Silt removal efficiency trial of Bord na Mona settlement ponds.

The results of efficiency tests from this study indicate that the Barnaran and Creggan ponds were not very efficient but as explained, water entering the ponds in most cases had low suspended solid concentrations. As the amount of silt entering the pond increased, the representative efficiency of the ponds was revealed. Despite this, the requirements of the license were still fulfilled in terms of concentrations of suspended solids in the outflow from the pond.

The results achieved in this test are not typical as previous tests by Hannon and Coffey (1980) and Harkins (1991) have shown silt ponds to be highly efficient at removing peat silt. This is due to the fact that the majority of the silt is retained on the bog in the old sod trenches in the case of Barnaran, while Creggen bog is pumped drainage with the silt being retained in the pump sump. It is proposed to sample another pond, which is a more representative example of a gravity drained system, in the coming year. Operational practices and improved maintenance of the ponds would also ensure greater silt removal efficiency.

Derrygreenagh Group, Annual Environmental Report 2001

. .

## **APPENDIX 4**

•

Derrygreenagh Group, Annual Environmental Report 2001

#### Project 8.

Condition 2.2.2 (vii) of the EMP calls for an investigation into the reuse of silt pond waste.

#### **Project Summary:**

The difficulty with reusing peat silt is the contamination of the peat by subsoil, because of the location of the silt ponds. This results in high ash content.

- 1. The project will select 1 to 2 ponds in the Bord na Mona Energy Ltd group, with a view to examining the possibilities of silt containment in intermediate settlement ponds.
- 2. Examine the methods used for extracting the silt and the physical make-up of the silt once it has been mechanically taken from the silt pond with regard to contamination.
- 3. Methods for incorporating the silt back into the stockpiles will be examined for feasibility, effectiveness etc.
- 4. Alternative uses for the silt will also be explored, either for further use within Bord na Mona Energy Ltd, or for public use.

Two suitable ponds will be introduced to the project on a phased basis, to conduct trials. The results from the first pond will determine whether a second test site worth exploring.

#### **Project Report:**

Suitable locations for examining the possibility of reusing silt pond waste will be selected prior to the 2002 production season and monitored in the second half of the year.

## **APPENDIX 5**

• 5 .

•

Derrygreenagh Group, Annual Environmental Report 2001

فالم للأسور

#### Project 9.

Condition 2.2.2 (viii) of the EMP calls for the collection, storage, and reuse of polythene covering to be explored.

#### **Project Summary:**

- 1. The project will initially be in the form of desk based study, to examine the methods available for the removal, collection and the storage of the stockpile covering.
- 2. It will also cover research into the development of a Bord na Mona specific machine/method for the effectiveness and economical removal of the covering
- 3. Polythene reuse will be examined in relation to reuse in Bord na Mona Energy Ltd, other divisions in Bord na Mona Ltd, or other industry.

The collection and reuse of the material will also be examined in conjunction with the licensed waste contractor, engaged to recycle the used polythene covering. The company is actively pursuing these objectives with Shabra Plastics and is also exploring other outlets for the waste polythene.

#### **Project Report:**

Trials were carried out by a private company (Banner Re-cycling) on the baling of used polythene for removal to a recycling depot. The loose polythene is brought to the nearest hard stand on site and is baled into approx. 400 kg square bales. It is then in a suitable form for transportation for recycling. The company will soon have a dedicated machine for Bord Na Mona use.

Baling took place at Boora and Coolnamona and this will be extended to all Works.

Bord Na Mona have an agreement with Shabra Plastics Ltd. (Monaghan) to re-cycle this polythene and during the year 2001, 185 Tonnes was delivered to them . Shabra use this high grade material to manufacture a raw material in bead form for use in other industries.

We are at present in discussions with two companies regarding re-cycling our used polythene into Bio-Bead for use by Bord Na Mona Environmental Ltd in its products.

بھ

## **APPENDIX 6**

Derrygreenagh Group, Annual Environmental Report 2001

#### Project 10.

Condition 2.2.2 (ix) of the EMP calls for an examination of the use of reusable material for stockpile protection.

#### **Project Summary:**

- 1. This project will be initially in the form of a desk-based study, to examine the various materials on the market, which may suit stockpile protection.
- It will re-examine previous Bord na Mona research into alternative stockpile protection measures and assess any advances in technology. It will take into account, the methods of application, life of the product, methods of removal, recyclebility, and economics etc and its suitability to Bord na Mona's requirements

This will be reported, on a quarterly basis, to the Head of Civil Engineering & Environmental Control and the results of the research documented.

#### **Project Report:**

Currently Bord na Mona use 350 gauge, 89 micron, low density black polythene for stockpile protection for a variety of reasons.

- 1. Weight per roll of polythene, is suitable for transport on the bog, where low bearing pressures are important.
- 2. It is also suitable for handling and covering of the stockpile on the bog and when removing during peat sales.
- 3. The polythene is also suitable for baling for recycling (see project 9).

Bord na Mona have also commissioned a study on biodegradable polymers used in the manufacture of film. The objectives of the study are to compare biodegradable films to polyethylene film for use as peat protective cover. The comparison will be based on product performance, end of life, degradation processes, product shelf life and cost.

The report will detail the current state of the art in commercially available biodegradable polymers. Polymer converters manufacturing biodegradable film will also be detailed. The comparison of biodegradable polymers to polyethylene will also be reported with particular emphasis on the performance requirements of Bord na Mona

The project, which is being carried out by the Polymer Development Centre, in The Athlone Business & Technology Park, has commenced since 11/02/02, and a report is due by 11/03/02

#### Project 11.

Condition 2.2.2 (x) of the EMP calls for the examination of wind power technology for pumped drainage.

#### **Project Summary:**

1 It will also involve examining previous research carried out by Bord na Mona and assessing changes in technology.

The project will initially be in the form of desk based study, to examine the technology availability, the pumping requirements of the various licensed activities, wind regimes, and the suitability of bogs for the installation of wind powered pumps.

#### **Project Report:**

Previous studies into utilising wind power technology for pumped drainage in Bord na Mona have show it to be unfeasible, for a number of reasons.

- 1. In order for a wind powered pump to operate when required ie. after periods of rainfall, wind is required. As rainfall is not always accompanied with high winds, a separate electrical pump would be required, therefore installation costs would be higher as both systems would be required on site. The requirement for a reliable and responsive pumping system is very important when operating in a production bog as it provides for the drainage of the catchment in situations where gravity drainage is no longer possible. The drainage is important in order to maintain the production fields for production operations and for the protection of existing stock on the bog.
- 2. Typical Bord na Mona pumping capacity is approx 2.47 l/sec/hectare. Wind pumping capacity of one wind pump investigated was found to be 20,000 to 40,000 litres depending on water head, which converts to 0.46l/sec, which is less than one fifth of the Bord na Mona requirements.
- 3. Wind regimes on BNM bogs at low heights are not suitable for wind power due to low wind speeds and obstacles on the bog surface and surrounding land such a forestry plantations which create "wind shade".
- 4. Due to the lack of wind data availability for the majority of Ireland, a wind test mast would have to be installed at each site to assess the potential wind regime. This would have to remain on site for 12mths to establish reliable wind speed data. These test masts would also require planning permission.
- 5. All wind turbines, regardless of hub height require planning permission from the local authority, and may require some environmental monitoring, or even an EIS.

However, regardless of the above, Bord na Mona is advances advances in technology regarding wind energy, and will continue to monitor and examine any possible uses in pumped drainage.

Bord na Mona Energy Ltd

r M

3



### **Annual Environmental Report IPC LICENCE 501**

March 2003

Derrygreenagh Group, Annual Environmental Report 2002

#### Contents

ö

#### **1** Introduction

- 1.1 Company Details
- 1.2 Activities
- 1.3 Environmental Policy
- 1.4 Environmental Management of the Company

#### **2** Summary Information

- 2.1 Emissions to Water Summary
  - 2.1.1 Silt Pond Emissions
  - 2.1.2 Yard Run-off
  - 2.1.3 Composite Sampler Report
  - 2.1.4 Non-compliance's
- 2.2 Emissions to Air
  - 2.2.1 Dust Monitoring
  - 2.2.2 Non-compliance's
- 2.3 Waste Arisings
  - 2.3.1 Hazardous Waste
  - 2.3.2 Non-Hazardous Waste
- 2.4 Energy Consumption
- 2.5 Environmental Incidents and Complaints

#### 3 Management of the Activity

- 3.1 Environmental Management Programme Report
- 3.2 Environmental Expenditure

þ

#### **4 Licence Specific Reports**

- 4.1 Surface Water Discharge Monitoring Location Programme Review
- 4.2 Bunding Programme
- 4.3 Boiler Combustion Efficiency
- 4.4 Resource Consumption Summary
- 4.5 De-silting Report
- 4.6 Bog Development and Operational Programme
- 4.7 Bog Rehabilitation Report

#### **5** Summary

Appendix 1: Composite Sampler Results

ÿ	1 Introduction	
	1.1 Company Details	
	Name:	Bord na Mona Energy Limited.
	Address:	Derrygreenagh Group Derrygreenagh Works Rochfortbridge Mullingar Co Westmeath.
	Telephone No:	044 / 22181 Fax No: 044 / 22344
	Contact Name:	Paul Riordan
	Position:	Regional Manager.
	National Grid Reference:	E249450 N238140

#### 1.2 Activities

ŝ

The Derrygreenagh Group consists of the Derrygreenagh and Ballivor Groups and Rossan Bog.

The Derrygreenagh group of bogs is located in North Offaly and Southeast Westmeath. The Derrygreenagh group comprises of 3664 acquired hectares, of which there was 285 nett hectares in production in the 2002 season. The main catchment of these areas is the River Boyne.

The Ballivor group is made up of the bogs in the Ballivor, Carranstown, Bracklin and Lisclogher areas. There is a total of 275 hectares in production and each of these areas are linked by peatland railway to the Bord na Mona horticultural factory, situated between Ballivor and Raharney villages. Drainage from these bogs is to the Deel and Stonyford rivers, tributaries of the Boyne.

Rossan bog is situated one mile from Kinnegad village. There are currently 142 hectares in milled moss production. This bog drains to the Kinnegad River, a tributary of the River Boyne.

The Derrygreenagh Group currently employs 48 permanent and 5 seasonal workers. The Ballivor bogs employing 11 permanant and 3 seasonals, with 3 premanent and 3 seasonals employed in Rossan. Giving a total of 62 permanent and 11 seasonal employees across the licence area.

Transport operations are carried out on a seven day cycle throughout the year. Production operations are typically carried out over a seven day week (weather permitting) for 12 to 15 hours per day.

#### Peat Milling Operations.

For milled peat production the bog is laid out in a series of rectangular fields of varying length and 15m wide with drains located between. There are essentially four operations involved in milled peat production:

- Milling.
- Harrowing.
- Ridging.
- Harvesting.

#### Milling.

Special milling machines work there way along the fields, milling approximately 15mm of peat of the top of the bog in a pass.

#### Harrowing

In the course of drying, the milled peat is turned a number of times to avail of the drying conditions. This is achieved with a machine called a harrow. The milled peat is harrowed until its moisture content is down to approximately 40-50%, which can take up to two to three days, weather depending.

#### Ridging

Ŷ,

The dry peat is then scraped into long ridges running down the centre of each field. This is done with a ridger, a machine consisting of a series of blades in the shape of a v that opens the full width of the field.

#### Harvesting

During harvesting every eleventh field is used to stockpile the peat, with this field receiving the milled peat from the five fields either side.

The milled peat is then transported via the existing network of peatland railways to one of the following locations.

- Power station (EPL)
- Horticultural Factory.

ŝ

1.3 Environmental Policy



BORD NA MÓNA ENERGY LIMITED Derrygreenagh,Rochfortbridge,Mullingar,Co-Westmeath.

Bord na Mona Energy Limited is a commercial semi-state body with responsibility to develop Irelands peat resources in the national interest.

Bord na Mona Energy Limited is committed to gather and make available information on all aspects of its environmental impact and to help improve understanding among the public generally of its role and the importance of Irish peatlands.

Bord na Mona Energy Limited recognises the importance of peatland conservation.

Bord na Mona Energy Limited will leave behind all areas it owns as either an economically or socially integrated resource of a high environmental value.

Bord na Mona Energy Limited seeks to conduct all aspects of its buisness in an environmentally sensitive value.

Bord na Mona Energy Limited will establish an environmental management system specifically addressing the following impacts.

- Discharges to water.
- Emissions to atmosphere.
- Waste disposal.
- Use of natural resources.
- Noise, vibration, odour, dust and visual effects.
- Natural environment and eco-system.

The environmental management system will be monitored, maintained and continually improved.

A system of regular environmental audits will be put in place.

Bord na Mona Energy Limited will continue research and development into all aspects of its environmental impact.

This statement is published and is available at all locations within the division and its contents are brought to the attention of all employees.

Ì

1.4 Environmental Management of the Company

The organisational structure within the Derrygreenagh Group is presented in the flow chart below.

#### **Derrygreenagh Group**

#### **Environmental Responsibilities**



(1) Overall environmental responsibilities

(2) Records of complaints and registers

(3) All production related issues

(4) Machine maintenance

(5) Co-ordinating environmental affairs

(6) All peat transportation matters

(7) Silt pond maintenance, tea centres, codes of practice

(8) Fuel loading, oil traps, weekly workshop inspections.

Derrygreenagh Group, Annual Environmental Report 2002

IPC Licence Reg No. 501

ů

## 2 Summary Information

Bord na Mona Energy Ltd

2.1 Emissions to Water Summary2.1.1 Silt Pond EmissionsThe following tables contain a summary of the emissions to surface waters from within the Derrygreenagh Group.

Silt Pond No: DH 1		SW No. 1				
Reporting Period						
(Jan-Dec 2002)						
Parameter	Jan/Feb/Mar	April/May/June	July/Aug/Sept	Oct/Nov/Dec	. ELV	
	Emission	Emission	Emission	Emission		Compliant
	(I/ɓu)	(l/ĝw)	(I/Bw)	(I/gm)	(Ing/I)	
pH units	7.8	7.7	7.5	6.9	2	
Flow (L/sec)	3.1	2.5	0.5	18.2	ł	
Suspended Solids (mg/l)	\$	<5	<5	10	35mg/l	YES
Total Solids (mg/l)	388	346	400	172	2	
Total Phosphorus (mg/l)	<0.05	<0.05	<0.05	<0.05	2	
Ammonia (mg/l)	1.6	1.8	2.3	1.0	2	
Colour (Pt Co units)	66	150	55	258	2	
COD (mg/l)	48	62	38	69	2	

Derrygreenagh Group, Annual Environmental Report 2002

Silt Pond No: DM 6	-	SW No. 6				
Reporting Period (Jan-Dec 2002)						·
Parameter	Jan/Feb/Mar	April/May/June	July/Aug/Sept	Oct/Nov/Dec	ELV	
	Emission	Emission	Emission	Emission		Compliant
	(I/6m)	(I/Bm)	(I/6m)	(I)Biu)	(I/Bm)	
pH units	8.2	8.0	8.0	7.4	2	
Flow (L/sec)	156	117	81.2	400.7	2	
Suspended Solids (mg/l)	<5	<5	15	9	35mg/l	YES
Total Solids (mg/l)	550	512	548	124	ł	
Total Phosphorus (mg/l)	0.06	<0.05	0.07	0.05	1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1	
Ammonia (mg/l)	0.6	0.4	0.4	0.8	Ż	
Colour (Pt Co units)	50	75	32	125	2	
COD (mg/l)	32	33	20	53	ž	
Silt Pond No: TR 19	-	SW No. 14				
Reporting Period (Jan-Dec 2002)		eneret former en annandelige				
Parameter	Jan/Feb/Mar	April/May/June	July/Aug/Sept	OctiNoviDec	ELV	
	Emission	Emission	Emission	Emission		Compliant
	(I/6ɯ)	(I/@m)	(I)(mg/l)	(Ingm)	(Ingil)	
pH units	7.5	7.3	7.7	6.7	2	
Flow (L/sec)	13.8	35	6.1	46.3	ł	
Suspended Solids (mg/l)	35	<5	14	ŵ	35mg/l	YES
Total Solids (mg/l)	278	176	408	230	ł	
Total Phosphorus (mg/l)	0.09	0.05	0.07	<0.05	2.	
Ammonia (mg/l)	2.0	1,1	2.1	0.9	2	
Colour (Pt Co units)	203	286	94	348	ł	
COD (mg/l)	06	70	43	22	2	

Derrygreenagh Group, Annual Environmental Report 2002

3

IPC Licence Reg No. 501

-54

<u>.</u>

Bord na Mona Energy Ltd

**\***.

Bord na Mona Energy Ltd			PC Licence Reg No. 50	-		
Silt Pond No: BN 36		SW No. 30				
Reporting Period (Jan-Dec 2002)						
Parameter	Jan/Feb/Mar	April/May/June	July/Aug/Sept	Oct/Nov/Dec	ELV	
	Emission	Emission	Emission	Emission		Compliant
	(I/Bul)	(l/ɓɯ)	(I/6w)	(I/Bu)	(I/6m)	
pH units	7.7	7.3	7.8	7.0	2	
Flow (L/sec)	1.25	5.3	1.56	16:5	2	
Suspended Solids (mg/l)	Сu I	G	9	7	35mg/l	YES
Total Solids (mg/l)	218	68	340	250	ł	
Total Phosphorus (mg/l)	<0.05	0.08	<0.05	<0.05	ł	
Ammonia (mg/l)	0.5	0.4	0.3	0.4	Z.	
Colour (Pt Co units)	325	232	146	412	2	
COD (mg/l)	92	66	87	113	2	
Silt Pond No: CN 39		SW No. 32				
Reporting Period (Jan-Dec 2002)						
Parameter	Jan/Feb/Mar	April/May/June	July/Aug/Sept	Oct/Nov/Dec	ELV	
	Emission	Emission	Emission	Emission		Compliant
	(I/BW)	(I)Gui)	(I)Bu)	(I/6m)	(I/ɓɯ)	
pH units	7.5	7.5	7.3	7.5	ł	
Flow (L/sec)	39.6	106	0.02	114	ł	
Suspended Solids (mg/l)	<5	10	ω	9	35mg/l	YES
Total Solids (mg/l)	164	196	376	478	2	
Total Phosphorus (mg/l)	<0.05	0.05	0:09	0.11	ł	
Ammonia (mg/l)	1.0	0.4	2.1	0.5	٢	
Colour (Pt Co units)	206	434	103	89	Ş	
COD (mg/l)	46	114	62	36	~	

Derrygreenagh Group, Annual Environmental Report 2002

ir I

Ltd	
nerev	
ona Ei	
na M	
Bord	

IPC Licence Reg No. 501

nd No: KD 50	ing Period	sr 2002)	
SW No. 4			

Jan-Dec 2002)						
arameter	Jan/Feb/Mar	April/May/June	July/Aug/Sept	Oct/Nov/Dec	ELV	
	Emission	Emission ·	Emission	Emission		Compliant
	(ijiđu)	(I/Bw)	(I/@w)	(I/6m)	(I/6w)	
H units	7.6	7.5	7.7	6.6	2	
low (L/sec)	30	99	38	47.5	2	
uspended Solids (mg/l)	<5	<5	<5	317	35mg/l	ON
otal Solids (mg/l)	184	184	270	288	2	
otal Phosphorus (mg/l)	0.09	0.08	<0.05	0.04	.2	
mmonia (mg/l)	2.0	1.9	2.8	1.0	2	
olour (Pt Co units)	244	275	204	320	2	
OD (mg/l)	73	87	62	434	2	
				_		

Derrygreenagh Group, Annual Environmental Report 2002

È

\*

#### 2.2 Emissions to Air

#### 2.2.1 Dust Monitoring

The tables below contain the dust emissions for each dust monitoring location within the Derrygreenagh Group. Monitoring took place on three separate occasions during the periods, June – July, July – August, August – September 2002.

#### June - July

Emission Point	Parameter	Emission (mg/m <sup>2</sup> /day)	Emission Limit Value	Compliant
DM 01	Dust	49	$(350 \text{mg/m}^2/\text{Day})$	YES
DM 02	Dust	31	$(350 \text{mg/m}^2/\text{Day})$	YES
DM 03	Dust	12	(350mg/m <sup>2</sup> /Day)	YES

#### July - Aug

Emission Point	Parameter	Emission (mg/m <sup>2</sup> /day)	Emission Limit Value	Compliant
DM 01	Dust	18	$(350 \text{mg/m}^2/\text{Day})$	YES
DM 02	Dust	25	$(350 \text{mg/m}^2/\text{Day})$	YES
DM 03	Dust	18	(350mg/m <sup>2</sup> /Day)	YES

#### Aug - Sep

Emission	Parameter	Emission (mg/m <sup>2</sup> /day)	Emission Limit	
Point	4		Value	Compliant
DM 01	Dust	18	(350mg/m <sup>2</sup> /Day)	YES
DM 02	Dust	18	$(350 \text{mg/m}^2/\text{Day})$	YES
DM 03	Dust	37	$(350 \text{mg/m}^2/\text{Day})$	YES

Note: DM 01= Toar Bog. DM 02 = Derryhinch Bog. DM 03 = Ballivor Bog.

#### 2.2.2 Non-compliance's

There was no non-compliance, in relation to air in the reporting period.

Bord na Mona Energy Ltd

IPC Licence Reg No. 501

**2.3Waste Arisings** 2.3.1 Hazardous Waste The following table is a record of all the hazardous wastes handled by the Derrygreenagh Group from January - December 2002.

REJECTED	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA	NĂ	NA	NA	NA	-	
DATE	07/03/02	14/05/02	01/07/02	31/07/02	26/08/02	19/09/02	07/10/02	07/10/02	17/10/02	26/11/02	05/12/02		
DESTINATION	Portlaoise	Kildare Town	Kildare Town	Portlaoise	Kildare Town	Portlaoise	Portlaoise	Portlaoise	Portlaoise	Athy Co Kildare	Portlaoise		
NAME OF CONTRACTOR	Atlas Waste Oil	Returnbatt LTD	Returnbatt LTD	Atlas Waste Oil	Returnbatt LTD	Atlas Waste Oil	Atlas Waste Oil	Atlas Waste Oil	Atlas Waste Oil	Irish Lamp Recycling	Atlas Waste Oil	- 10 10 10-	 
TONNES /	6300L	56Nr	40Nr	7200L	80NR	4000L	1500L	* 2.5	18000L	0.049	7800L		
EWC CODE	130202	160601	160601	130202	160601	130202	130202		130202	200121	130202		
WASTE DESCRIPTION	Waste Oil	Lead Acid Batteries	Lead Acid Batteries	Waste Oil	Lead Acid Batteries	Waste Oil	Waste Oil	Oil Filters	Waste Oil	Fluorescent Tube	Waste Oil		

Note: \* Approximate weight.

ŝ.

#### 2.3.2 Non-Hazardous Waste

The following table lists the quantities of the wastes generated from January-December 2002 from all of the Derrygreenagh Group.

Waste Type	Quantity ( Tonnes )
Silt Pond Waste	631.22
Scrap Metal	64.01
Mixed Municipal Waste	15.4
Total	710.63

\_\_\_\_

#### 2.4 Energy Consumption

The table below is a summary of the energy consumption for the Derrygreenagh Group, from the dates January – December 2002.

Water is not included, as it is not used as part of the production process. It is only used in offices, canteens and workshops on a domestic scale.

Fuel	Volume M3	Tonnes	MW/Hours
Jan - Dec 2002			
Diesel	992	823	9711
Petrol	Nil	Nil	0
Electricity	NA	NA	41.33
Peat Briquettes	NA	210	1050
Total	992	1033	10802.33

Ŕ.

#### 2.5 Environmental Incidents & Complaints

There were no incidents within the Derrygreenagh Group, in the period January -December 2002.

Environmental Incidents	Number of Incidents
Incidents	0
Incidents requiring corrective action	0
Categories of Incident	
Odour	
Noise	
Water	
Air	
Procedural	
Miscellaneous	

There was one complaint within the Ballivor Group, in the period January - December 2002.

Environmental Complaints	Number of complaints
Complaints received	1
Complaints requiring corrective action	1
Categories of complaint	
Odour	
Noise	
Water	and the second
Air	
Procedural	
Miscellaneous	

Bord na Mona Energy Ltd

IPC Licence Reg No. 501

¢

# 3 Management of the Activity

ĥ ę tal Ma 3 1 Emuin

<b>J.I Environmental Manageme</b>	ent Programme Report	κ.
Project	Description	Status
	(1)The reduction of fugitive dust emissions.	Projects ongoing, with production methods and training
Project 1 & Project 2	(2)The minimisation of suspended solids movement to surface waters.	continuously being assessed for improvement, although
	(3)The examination of production machine modification.	production machine modification is behind schedule
	(4)The results of dust monitoring.	due to the inclement weather experienced during the 02
		season. All personnel have been trained.
Project 3	Rationalisation of surface water discharge points.	Project Complete where feasible.
Project 4	Investigation of reed bed systems for final polish	Project complete and retained on file. Report concludes
	of silf pond discharges.	that reed beds are not suitable for Bord na Mona's silt
		ureaument systems.
c 139lory	I ne separation of flood water and external runoff from production runoff.	Project Complete where feasible.
Project 6	The effective spill/leak management of mobile fueling units by	1: Procedures in place.
	implementing a programme of training and adopting Codes of Practice.	2: Training complete
		3: ERP in place.
		4: Upgrading of fueling units ongoing.
Project 7	Programme of bunding at all bulk diesel storage facilities	Project complete and works certified.
Project 8	Investigation into the reuse of silt pond waste	A silt pond has be constructed, in the Kilberry Group of
		Bogs, where trials will be carried out to examine the
		potential for re-using the silt waste from the silt pond as
		the main product, or as a by-product. This project was
		due to commence in 2002, but failed to do so, due to
		the weather conditions during the 2002 production
		season.
Project 9	Study into the collection storage and reuse of polyethelene covering	Project Completed by Polymer Institute, Athlone I. T,
		report on file.
Project 10	Examination of the use of reusable materials in the	Project complete, report on file. Concludes that wind
	protection of stockpiles	power pumping not suitable to Bord na Mona's
		requirements
Project 11	Examination of wind power technology for pumped drainage.	Project complete, report on file. Concludes that wind
		power pumping not suitable to Bord na Mona's
		requirements

Derrygreenagh Group, Annual Environmental Report 2002

#### 3.2 Environmental Expenditure

The table below lists the environmental costs incurred by the Derrygreenagh Group between January – December 2002.

In calculating the environmental costs 70% of the total costs were attributed to Licence 503 and 30% to Licence 501. The Ballivor Group costs were then added to the Derrygreenagh totals.

Expenditure Related to the Operation During the Period Janu	a of the Derryg ary – Decemb	reenagh IPC er 2002	Licence		
Description	Ballivor . Cost	D/Green Cost	Total Cost		
Plant @ €40/hour	21,600	173,280	194,880		
Labour	6,480	54,769	61.249		
Materials	NA	31,728	31.728		
Overheads (ESB, Phones, Consumables)	2,000	6,000	8.000		
Laboratory Analysis	NA	17,500	17.500		
EPA Fees	NA	7,920	7.920		
Total	€ 30,080	€ 291,197	€ 321,277		

#### 4 Licence Specific Reports

4.1 Surface Water Discharge Monitoring Location Programme Review

The surface water discharge monitoring location programme remains the same as was submitted and accepted by the Agency in June 2000.

Pipes have been fitted at each location in order to accommodate flow metres and the provision of safe access is also ongoing.

Emission point signs have been designed and are in place.

Additional work has also being carried out at these locations as part of the ongoing silt pond upgrade programme.

Monitoring will be carried out at these same locations in the forthcoming year and reported on in next years AER.

#### 4.2 Bunding Programme

The bunding programme for large scale oil storage facilities is complete and the works certified.

4.3 Boiler Combustion Efficiency

**Boiler** Details

Twin Danstoker solid fuel units each rated at 725KW, fuelled by loose briquettes. Operating from Oct-Mar approximately at Derrygreenagh Works.

A boiler efficiency test was carried out on the 09/12/02. The results of this test showed the boiler to be operating at an efficiency level of 82.1%. A full breakdown of the test is retained on file at the Derrygreenagh office.

#### 4.4 Resource consumption Summary

There was a total of 142,168 tonnes of milled peat produced across the licence area in the production season 2002.

There was also a total of 121,877 tonnes of stock peat sold during the reporting period. Of this total 42,916 tonnes were sold to Edenderry Power Limited, 1,061 tonnes to Derrinlough Briquette Factory, 51,500 tonnes to Ballivor Moss Factory and 26,400 tonnes direct to Dublin Port for export.

#### 4.5 De-silting programme report

Bog	No Silt Ponds	Cleaned Once	Cleaned Twice	Cleaned >Three Times	Notes
Ballivor	10	6	4		
Carranstown	5		5		
Bracklin West	6			6	
Lisclogher	7				*
Kinnegad	6	4	2		
D/Hinch	4	4	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·		**
Drumman	6	2	· · · · · · · · · · ·		**
Ballybeg	6	4	2		
Toar	6	4	2		**

#### Summary Data Table of Ponds De-Silted From Jan-December 2002

\*: Bog still under development, no production.

\*\*: No production at this Bog.

It should be noted that the unusually inclement weather experienced during the year, greatly hampered the silt pond cleaning programme.

ś

#### 4.6 Bog Development and Operational Programme

The bogs in the Derrygreenagh Group are well into their productive lives, therefore there will be no development in the year 2003.

However in the Ballivor Group, Carranstown bog is currently under development, this work is ongoing during summer months on a part time basis.

There will be 658.74 nett hectares in production in the 2003 season, yeilding 127,359 tonnes @ 55% moisture content.

Derrygreenagh will account for 49,279tonnes and 243.41 hectares. Ballivor will account for 51,480 tonnes and 274.33 hectares and Rossan will account for 26,600 tonnes and 141 hectares.

4.7 Bog Rehabilition Report

Management guidelines for the planning and implementation of cutaway bog rehabilitation have been adopted and the document is currently available for inspection on file at the Derrygreenagh office.

#### 5 Summary

With regard to environmental compliance at the Derrygreenagh Group of Bogs, there was one exceedence in the quarterly grab sampling of the ponds in the Surface Water Discharge Monitoring Location Programme.

There were Five non-compliances in relation to the Composite Sampler during the period January to December 2002. Dust monitoring results at the dust sensitive locations were below the Emission Limit Value and there was one complaint of an environmental nature received during the reporting period.

The staff awareness through training and involvement in the operation of the licence has also improved immensely. A full programme of training and awareness has been conducted at the works and has targeted all personnel ie. Office, Workshop, Transport and Production.

Bord na Mona are project partners of the Southeastern River Basin District Management, as set up under the Water Framework Directive. Bord na Mona are also involved in catchment management on the River Barrow.

Bord na Mona Energy Ltd would like to take this opportunity to advise the Environmental Protection Agency of its continued commitment to improving its environmental performance by adopting cleaner production methods and improving its environmental protection measures.

## **APPENDIX 1**

\_\_\_\_

## Composite Sampler Results





Compo	site Sa	mpler	Results	Licence 50	1							*	
Month				Parameters							Daily Totals		•
January	PH	COD	Ammonia as	Total	Suspended	Total	Colour	Flow	(00)	Ammonia as	Total	Suspended	Total
2002			Vgm N	Phosphorus	Solids	Solids	Pt Co	Daily	Kg/Day	Kg/Day	Phosphorus	Solids *?	Solids
				a mg∕i a s	i si mg/i ≤ ≥	mg/l	units	Total (litres)			Kg/Day	Kg/Day	Kg/Day
t					SI	S		1373671	0.00	0.00	0.00	#VALUE!	#VALUE!
2					SI	S		1924262	00.00	00.0	0.00	#VALUE!	#VALUE!
m	7.7	68	2.2	0.05	9	128	208	4885898	332.24	10.75	0.24	29.32	625.39
4					£	330		3717102	0.00	0.00	0.00	18.59	1226.64
5					5	304		5737152	0.00	00.0	0.00	28.69	1744.09
9					5	332		5133392	0,00	0.00	0.00	25.67	1704.29
7					5	340		4820438	0.00	0.00	0.00	24,10	1638.95
œ					2	372		4090144	0.00	00.00	00.0	20.45	1521.53
6					5	146		4049188	0,00	0.00	0.00	20.25	591.18
10	8	57	0.7	0.06	9	378	144	3650476	208.08	2.56	0.22	21.90	1379.88
11					5	310		4070429	0.00	0.00	00.0	20,35	1261.83
12					6	376		3285525	0.00	0.00	0.00	29.57	1235.36
13					9	336		4056539	0.00	0.00	0.00	24.34	1363.00
14					SI	ß		3868676	0.00	00.00	00'0	#VALUE!	#VALUE!
15					8	338		4067333	0.00	0.00	0.00	32.54	1374.76
16					5	328		4343261	0.00	0.00	00'0	21.72	1424.59
17	8.3 0	76	1.9	0.16	5	268	265	5834252	443.40	11.09	0.93	29.17	1563.58
18					5	314		8461173	0.00	0.00	0.00	42.31	2656.81
19					5	210		12065440	00'0	00.00	00'0	60.33	2533.74
20					9	248		7233897	00'0	0.00	0.00	43.40	1794.01
21					5	320		6144772	0.00	0.00	0.00	30.72	1966.33
22					5	218		9825067	0.00	0.00	0.00	49.13	2141.86
53					20	198		20380030	00.0	0.00	407.60	407.60	4035.25
24	7.5	69	1.9	0.05	26	214	220	20380030	1406.22	38.72	1.02	529.88	4361.33
25					5	216		20380030	0.00	0.00	0.00	101.90	4402.09
26					9	220		20380030	00'0	0.00	0.00	122.28	4483.61
27					5	244		20380030	0.00	0.00	0.00	101.90	4972.73
28					10	266		20380030	00'0	00.0	0.00	203.80	5421.09
29					5	246	-	20380030	0.00	0.00	0.00	101.90	5013.49
90					9	232		22986260	0.00	0.00	0:00	137.92	5332.81
31	<u>8</u> ,1	54	1.3	0:05	ۍ	312	163	27523870	1486.29	35.78	1.38	137.62	8587.45

IS: Insufficient amount of sample due to low flow or sampler malfunction.

**ل**عتر العتر

Bord Na Mona Energy Ltd, Derrygreenagh Group, Rochfordsbridge, Co Westmeath

			Total	Solids	Kg/Day	9241.19	1774.17	2041.64	9257.96	9580.69	11797.63	9264.78	9270.02	8082.78	6644.04	8832.45	4524.85	4251.94	4622.97	5165.07	5756.27	984.42	1662.16	4602.86	3872.18	2361.55	5128.34	5720.83	6008.37	5307.54	5032.29	6931.13	6043.34			
	4		Suspended	Solids.	Kg/Day.	308.04	145.42	72.92	388.45	263.69	239.79	199.96	148.56	128.71	100.06	460.82	218.94	86.42	91.73	84.95	68.85	80.69	29,89	64.29	229.00	183.22	211.91	165.82	105.04	104.48	142.42	122.89	119.91			
		Daily Totals	Total	Phosphorus	Kg/Day	0.00	0.00	0.00	1.62	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	1.92	0.00	00.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.64	0.00	0.00	211.91	165.82	0.00	0.00	1.19	0.00	0.00			
			Ammonia as -	Kg/Day		0.00	0.00	0.00	16.19	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	30.72	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	10.29	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	16.62	0.00	0,00			
leath			COD	Kg/Day		0.00	0.00	0.00	2136.45	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	2380.92	0.00	0,00	0.00	0.00	0:00	0.00	0.00	540.00	0.00	0,00	.00'0	0.00	0.00	0.00	1329.28	0.00	0.00			
Co Westm			Flow	Daily	Total (litres)	30803950	14542360	14583170	32370490	43948120	47957830	33326550	29711610	25741340	20012160	38401970	36490710	17284290	18345120	16990360	13770990	8068980	5978991	12857140	20818180	20358220	21191480	20727650	21008280	20895830	23737200	24578460	23981510			
lsbridge,			Colour	Pt Co	units				176							200								86							165					
Rochford			[ Total	. Solids	mg/J	300	122	140	286	218	246	278	312	314	332	230	124	246	252	304	418	122	278	358	186	116	242	276	286	254	212	282	252			
h Group, F	1		Suspended	Solids		10	10	5	12	9	5	9	сı	5	5	12	9	5	5	5	5	10	ġ	5	11	თ	10	ω	5	5	9	5	5			
rygreenagl	Licence 50	Parameters	Total	Phosphorus	mg/l				0.05							0.05								0.05							0.05					
y Ltd, Der	lesults		Ammonia as	N mg/l					0.5							0.8								0.8						-	0.7					
a Energ	mpler R		COD	lygm					99							62			_			_		42						4	26					
a Mon	site Sa		pH						7.9						ľ	ω								8.4	+					ļ						
Bord N	Compo	Month	February	2002		<b></b>	7	m	4 1	٥	n	<u> </u>	20 4	B	₽ ;		12		4	12	16		18	61	70	7	77	23	24	5	2012	27	28	50	000	31

IS: Insufficient amount of sample due to low flow or sampler malfunction.

pard

Lange Langes Market States
Bord N	a Mor	ia Enei	'gy Ltd, Der	'rygreenag	h Group, R	tochford	lsbridge	, Co Westm	iéath				
Compo	site Sa	umpler	Results	Licence 50	1			-				à	
Month	•			Parameters							Daily Potais		
March	PH	COD	Ammonia as	Total	Suspended	Total	Colour	How	COD	Ammonia as	Total	Suspended	Total
2002		Ngm	N mg/l	Phosphorus	Solids	Solids	Pt Co	Daily	Kg/Day	Kg/Day	Phosphorus	Solids 7	Solids
				mg/l	. l/gm		anits	Total (litres)			Kg/Day	Kg/Dav	Ke/Dav
					9	256		21413250	0.00	0.00	0.00	128.48	5481.79
2					5.	242		33116550	0.00	0.00	0.00	165.58	8014.21
ო					5	274		49078810	0.00	0,00	0.00	245.39	13447.59
4	8.5	50	1.1	0.05	9	330	80	26508180	1325.41	29.16	1.33	159.05	8747.70
2					5	434		15083470	0.00	0.00	0.00	75.42	6546.23
0					Ð	172		11485200	0.00	00.00	0.00	57.43	1975.45
					9	410		8235851	0.00	00.00	0.00	49.42	3376.70
∞					£	386		11427790	00.0	0.00	0.00	57.14	4411.13
on 1					5	394		17241370	0.00	0.00	0.00	86.21	6793.10
9					5	278		22445510	0.00	0.00	0.00	112.23	6239.85
1	84	54	<b>~</b>	0.05	ω	288	160	21492770	1160.61	21.49	1.07	171.94	6189.92
12					12	406		11509700	0.00	0.00	0.00	138.12	4672.94
13					11	410		9158142	00'0	0.00	0.00	100.74	3754.84
14					13	414		8362460	0.00	0.00	0.00	108.71	3462.06
15					ი	438		9965805	0.00	0.00	0.00	89.69	4365.02
9					5	374		10650260	0.00	0.00	0.00	53.25	3983.20
1					7	390		6501623	0.00	0.00	0.00	45.51	2535.63
8					5	396		7599758	0.00	0.00	0.00	38.00	3009.50
16	8.4	42	0.2	0.05	£	346	102	10183490	427.71	2.04	0.51	50.92	3523.49
27					S	S		10184200	0.00	0.00	0.00	#VALUE!	#VALUE!
17					5	376		10045740	0.00	0.00	0.00	50.23	3777.20
77					5	388		7833826	0.00	0.00	0.00	39.17	3039.52
23					9	398		5468129	0.00	0,00	0.00	32.81	2176.32
24					5	396		5644058	0.00	0.00	0.00	28.22	2235.05
ç7	1	1			5	406		5753254	0.00	0.00	0.00	28.77	2335.82
97	0 2	42	0.8	0.05	5	434	94	5840192	245.29	4.67	0.29	29.20	2534.64
/7					2	442		5555475	0.00	0.00	0.00	27.78	2455.52
87					5	458		5159035	0.00	0.00	0.00	25.80	2362.84
53					S	476		4809714	0.00	0.00	0.00	24.05	2289.42
09					5	460		5295284	00'0	0.00	0.00	26.48	2435.83
<u>ی</u> ا					5	440		6142406	0.00	0.00	0.00	30.71	2702.66

aiðav

biane-ex

1429

Bord Na Mona Energy Ltd, Derrygreenagh Group, Rochfordsbridge, Co Westmeath

ute Sampler Kesu	ipier Kesu	Kesu	lts	Licence 50							Daily Totals	*	
pH COD Ammonia as Total	COD Ammonia as Total	Ammonia as Total	Total	1. STIN	Suspended	Total	Colour	Flow	COD	Ammonia as	Total	Suspended	Total
mg/l Nmg/l Phosphorus	mg/l Nmg/l Phosphorus	Ning/l Phosphorus	Phosphorus	國際	Solids	Solids	Pt Co	Daily	Kg/Day	Kg/Day	Phosphorus	Solids ''	Solids
Vâu Vâu	l light ligh	Name of the second s	mg/l		mg/l	[]/gm	units	Total (litres)			Kg/Day	Kg/Day	kg/Day
					5	390		5052108	0.00	0,00	0.00	25.26	1970.32
					5	430		4769555	0.0	0.00	0.00	23.85	2050.91
					5	478		4125723	0.00	0.00	0.00	20.63	1972.10
					5	448		3785800	0.00	0.00	0.00	18.93	1696.04
			-	47	5 [	520		3599088	0.00	0.00	0.00	18.00	1871.53
2	2	2	2	£	_	454		2305355	0.00	0.00	0.00	11.53	1046.63
8.4 61 0.4 0.05 5	61 0.4 0.05 5	0.4 0.05 5	0.05 5	ъ С		454	98	2245395	136.97	0.90	0.11	11.23	1019.41
2	2	5	2	2		418		2058126	0.00	00.00	0.00	10.29	860.30
11				11		480		2029439	0.00	0.00	0.00	22.32	974.13
5	2	5	5	5		444		3084443	0.00	0.00	0.00	15.42	1369.49
5	5	5	5	5		478		2983885	00''0	00.0	0.00	14.92	1426.30
5	5	5	2	5		454		2553823	0.00	0.00	0.00	12.77	1159.44
2	2	5	5	5		334		2716685	0.00	0.00	0.00	13.58	907.37
8.8 72 0.2 0.07 5	72 0.2 0.07 5	0.2 0.07 5	0.07 5	9		320	142	3412407	245.69	0.68	0.24	17.06	1091.97
2	2	5	2	£		412		2795524	0.00	0.00	0.00	13.98	1151.76
9	9	9	9	9		390		2662682	0,00	0.00	0.00	15.98	1038.45
2	2	5	5	2		376		8163281	0.00	0.00	0.00	40.82	3069.39
5	5	5	5	ъ С		142		21136560	0.00	0.00	0.00	105.68	3001.39
5	5	5	5	5		286		9270142	0.00	0.00	0.00	46.35	2651.26
2	2	2	2	2		322		10932280	0.00	0.00	0.00	54.66	3520.19
8.2 62 1.7 0.05 5	62 1.7 0.05 5	1.7 0.05 5	0.05 5	с		388	122	8774911	544.04	14,92	0.44	43.87	3404.67
2	2	2	5	2	-	436		9679893	0.00	0.00	0.00	48.40	4220.43
5	5	5	5	5		306		8028518	0.00	0.00	0.00	40.14	2456.73
5	5	5	5	S		296		9085522	0.00	0.00	0.00	45.43	2689.31
2	2	2	5	5		372		10588770	0.00	0.00	0.00	52.94	3939.02
5	5	5	2	5	i	364		8319564	0.00	0.00	0,00	41.60	3028.32
2	2	5	2	5		404		4970332	0.00	0.00	0.00	24.85	2008.01
8.3 63 1.2 0.06 5	63 1.2 0.06 5	1.2 0.06 5	0.06 5	5		380	146	11362980	715.87	13.64	0.68	56.81	4317.93
2	2	2	2	£		342		13598080	0.00	0.00	0.00	67.99	4650.54
2	2	2	2	5		392		8185101	0.00	0.00	0.00	40.93	3208.56
5	5	5	5	5	_	178		4892403	0.00	0.00	0.00	24.46	870.85

nditis

Bord Na Mona Energy Ltd, Derrygreenagh Group, Rochfordsbridge, Co Westmeath

th CO   2 PH CO   3 8.6 47   8.2 69 61											
pH CO   mg mg   mg 8.6   8.2 61   8.2 61   8.2 61	Withhere Without Street exception to press which With Statistics	Parameters	•		•				Daily Totals		
mg/ 8.6 47 8.2 61 8.2 69 8.2 69		Total Total	Suspended	Tolal	Colour	Flow	COD	Ammonia as	Total	Suspended	Total
8.6 8.2 8.2 8.2 6 9.2 6 9.2	/J N mg/J	Phosphorus	Solids	Solids	Pt Co	Daily	Kg/Day	Kg/Day	Phosphorus	Solids "	Solids
8.6 47		lign i	la ngn	hậm	units	Total (litres)			Kg/Day	Kg/Day	Kg/Day
8.2 69 61 8.2			5	384		4304582	0.00	0.00	0.00	21 52	1652.96
8.6 47			5	436		3468706	0.00	0.00	0.00	17.34	1512.36
8.6 47			Ω	384		4729174	0,00	00.0	0.00	23.65	1816.00
	0.9	0.05	5	458	89	4656917	218.88	4.19	0.23	23.28	2132.87
8.2 8.2 8.2 8.2			5	370		4436988	0.00	0.00	0.00	22.18	1641.69
8 8 8 9 9 9 9 9 9 9 9 9 9 9 9 9 9 9 9 9			5	416		4599031	0.00	0.00	0.00	23.00	1913.20
8.2 69 61			5	348		4388420	00.0	0.00	00'0	21.94	1527.17
8.2 69			۰	404		2225853	0.00	0.00	0.00	11.13	899.24
8.2 69 61			5 L	402	-	5868940	0.00	0.00	0.00	29.34	2359.31
8.2 69 61			5	314		9649843	00.0	0.00	00.00	48.25	3030.05
	0.7	0.07	5	278	239	6085864	371.24	4.26	0.43	30.43	1691.87
88			11	414		4495947	0.00	0.00	0.00	49.46	1861.32
83.2			5	414		4183408	00'0	00:00	0.00	20.92	1731.93
8.2			5	340		9293656	0.00	0.00	0.00	46.47	3159.84
8.2			14	210		20184010	0.00	0.00	0.00	282.58	4238.64
83.2			9	284		12368480	00'0	00.0	0.00	74.21	3512.65
8.2			9	240		21651540	00.00	0.00	0.00	129.91	5196.37
	0.7	0.05	5	373	120	7380098	509.23	5.17	0.37	36.90	2752.78
			5	418		5539314	0.00	0.00	0.00	27.70	2315.43
			5	466		4673188	00.00	0.00	0.00	23.37	2177.71
			5	442		6495130	00.0	0.00	0000	32.48	2870.85
			7	204		22406680	00'0	0.00	00.0	156.85	4570.96
			5	290		21990660	0.00	0.00	0.00	109,95	6377.29
			5	300		22265240	0.00	0.00	0.00	111.33	6679.57
8.4 51	0.7	0.05	5	416	140	10259890	523.25	7.18	0.51	51.30	4268.11
			5	490		7435733	0.00	0,00	0.00	37.18	3643.51
			5	497		5511237	00'00	0.00	0.00	27.56	2739.08
			5	520		5160226	00'0	0.00	0.00	25.80	2683.32
-			5	460		4810536	0.00	0.00	0.00	24.05	2212.85
			5	438		4061482	0.00	0.00	0.00	20.31	1778.93

ಷ್ ಕ

------

			Total	Solids	Ke/Day	584.90	617.76	246.24	760.89	158.91	623.94	164.50	84.18	403.96	82.27	303.31	89.92	475.73	440.17	198.36	75.37	91.15	283.07	#VALUE!	279.93	302.14	158.66	304.81	207,59	238.10	34.84	292.43	267.14	82.50	445.43	86.33
	*		Suspended	Solids '1	Kg/Day	6.41	14.17	3.16	10.63	2.61	7.16	2.92	2.30	12.02	2.61	6.71	2.01	19.55	28.90	5.78	11.14	5.84	12.87	1.65	4,46	6.46	16.67	12.19	11.49	23.57	1.76	4.26	2.92	10.27	15.98	7.26
		Daily Totals	Total.	Phosphorus	Kg/Day	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.07	0.00	0.00	0.00	0:00	00:00	0:00	0.05	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.04	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.03	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00
			Ammonia as	kg/Daý		00.0	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	1.29	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.54	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	00'0	0.00	1.43	0.00	0.00	0.00	0,00	00.0	0.00	0.43	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00
leath			000 COD	Kg/Day		0.00	0.00	0.00	00.00	0.00	91.59	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	58.65	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	49.03	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	30.46	0.00	0.00	0.0	0,00
, Co Westin			Flow	Daily	Total (litres)	1282676	1416876	631382	2125391	373019	1431059	365555	191324	1202265	217650	671030	200724	1086139	1111533	481462	327698	166946	612716	47230	891502	645588	308676	870880	410266	604323	76737	609232	583270	163049	939722	201697
dsbridge	ļ		Colour	PtCo	, units						162							89							84							81				
Rochford			Tolal	Solids	l/gat	456	436	390	358	426	436	450	440	336	378	452	448	438	396	412	230	546	462	S	314	468	514	350	506	394	454	480	458	506	474	428
h Group, 1	1		Suspended	Solids	mg/l	5	10	5	5	7	ى ك	ω	12	10	12	10	10	18	26	12	34	35	21	35	5	10	54	14	28	39	23	7	2	63	17	36
rygreenag	Licence 50	<b>Parameters</b>	Total	<b>Phosphorus</b>	mg/l						0.05							0.05							0.05							0.05				
gy Ltd, Der	Results		Ammonia as	N mg/l							0.9							Q.U							1.6							0.7				
na Ener	ampler ]		COD	mg/							54						ł	5 7						L	ç							2				
Na Mo	osite S		Hd								ά. 4							0.4						4	<u>х.</u> У.У						,	χ				
Bord 1	Comp	Month	August	2002		- 0	~		4 L			_ 0	0	» (	2	=	2	2	<u>+</u>	2	<u>0</u> [	2	2	8	2	7	77	3	47 7	07	076	/7	207	500	00	5

(1999)

\*\*\*\*\*\*

			d Total	Solids	Kg/Day	14.51	I #VALUE!	135.44	245.03	210.68	218.34	486.55	239.78	183.88	316.14	I #VALUE!	I #VALUE!	#VALUE!	#VALUE!	+ #VALUE!	#VALUE!	70.29	#VALUE!	#VALUE!	#VALUE!	#VALUE!	#VALUE!	#VALUE!	1676.59	#VALUE!	#VALUE!	#VALUE!	#VALUE!	#VALUE!	#VALUE!	
			Suspende	Solids	Kg/Day	1.21	#VALUE	1.38	3.95	5.04	3.02	7.98	2.90	5.27	10.44	#VALUE	#VALUE	#VALUE	#VALUE	#VALUE	#VALUE	0.75	#VALUE	#VALUE	#VALUE	#VALUE	#VALUE	#VALUE	16.50	#VALUE	#VALUE!	#VALUE	#VALUE	#VALUE!	#VALUE!	
		Daily Totals	Total	Phosphorus	kg/Day	0.00	0.00	0.01	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.07	00.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	00.00	00.00	0.01	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.17	00.00	00.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	
			Ammonia as	Kg/Day		0.00	0.00	0.36	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	00.00	0.82	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.13	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	2.64	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	
leath			COD	Kg/Day		0.00	0.00	14.40	0.00	00'0	0.00	00.00	00.00	0.00	40.26	00'0	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	7.18	00.00	0,00	00.00	0.00	00.00	0.00	145.22	0.00	00.00	00.00	00'00	0.00	0.00	
, Co Westm			Flow	Daily	Total (litres)	29614	423928	276978	494015	419672	503079	997022	579179	405016	745606	1862682	1935663	-24918	-184399	69286	1076029	149546	133831	2136519	2467397	3401380	1213150	3021391	3300383	2166074	946348	2746009	1721952	477817	2307910	
dsbridge			Colour	Pt Co	units			99							02							96							84							
Rochfor			Total	Solds		490	S	489	496	502	434	488	414	454	424	ត	ß	S	S	S	S	470	<u>s</u>	S	SI	S	SI	S	508	<u>s</u>	S	<u>s</u>	S	ខ	IS	
h Group, ]	11		Suspended	Solids	[/June ]	41	ខ	2	ω	12	9	ώ	5	13	14	S	SI	SI	SI	IS	S	2 2	Ś	S	S	S	SI	SI	ς.	S	SI	S	SI	SI	SI	
rygreenag	Licence 5(	Parameters	Total	Phosphorus	Van .			0.05		- - - - - - - -					0.1							0.05							0.05							
y Ltd, Der	tesults		Ammonia as	N mg/l				1.3							1.1							0.0							0.8							
ıa Energ	ampler F		COD	ng/i				52							54							48							44							
a Mor	site Sa		- pH					∞							8.2							7.8							7.8							
Bord N	Compo	Month	September	2002		~	2	ന	4	5	9	7	ω	6	10	11	12	13	14	15	16	17	18	19	20	21	22	23	24	25	26	27	28	29	30.	31

ero)

cite Sa		シンドラ クンノー		Ŧ							à	
2			Parameters	- 7			•			Daily Totals		
H	COD	Ammonia as	Total	Suspended	Total	Colour	Flow	COD	Ammonia as	Total	Suspended	Total
		N mg/l	Phosphorus	Solids	Solids	Pt.Co	Daily	Kg/Day	Kg/Day	Phosphorus	Solids ?	Solids
			ng/l	Vâm	MgM	units	Total (litres)			Kg/Day	Kg/Day	Kg/Day
Ø,	43	0.8	0.05	2J	466	06	2871286	123.47	2.30	0.14	14.36	1338.02
				ώ	60		3698870	0.00	0.00	0.00	18.49	221.93
				30	450		4587627	0.00	0.00	0.00	137.63	2064.43
				11	462		2752557	0.00	0.00	00.00	30.28	1271.68
				14	334		6897010	0.00	0.00	0.00	99.96	2303.60
				IS	IS		6969913	0.00	0.00	0.00	#VALUE!	#VALUE!
				S	ន		6926518	0.00	00.0	0.00	IINTV/#	#VALUE!
2.2	122	3.5	0.14	33	322	202	5524656	674.01	19.34	0.77	182.31	1778.94
				14	258		15611960	0,00	0.00	0.00	218.57	4027.89
				00	366		3496425	0.00	00.0	0.00	27.97	1279.69
				11	336		6604664	00.0	0.00	0.00	72.65	2219.17
				14	218		15408270	0.00	0.00	0.00	215.72	3359.00
				14	182		4853050	0.00	0.00	0.00	67.94	883.26
				ω	300		5800895	0.00	0.00	0.00	46.41	1740.27
7.9	78	1.8	0.06	18	408	144	1861128	145.17	3.35	0.11	33.50	759.34
				12	432		3224321	0.00	0.00	0.00	38.69	1392.91
				80	434		5111300	0.00	0.00	0.00	40.89	2218.30
				11	424		4496910	00'0	0.00	0.00	49.47	1906.69
				30	148		4321898	00'0	0.00	0.00	129.66	639.64
				45	202		9250424	0.00	0.00	0.00	416.27	1868.59
				122	261		36053430	0.00	0.00	0.00	4398.52	9409.95
7.8	100	1.3	0,11	24	250	164	4806866	480.69	6.25	0.53	115.36	1201.72
				12	276		4708351	0.00	0.00	0.00	56.50	1299.50
				5	352		1376895	0.00	00'0	0.00	6.88	484.67
				17	256		4043449	0.00	0.00	0.00	68.74	1035.12
				20	269		4197452	0.00	0.00	0.00	83.95	1129.11
				19	242		4933355	0.00	00.0	0.00	93.73	1193.87
				12	344		2680688	0.00	0.00	0.00	32.17	922.16
7.7	104	1.2	0.07	42	210	130	404690	42.09	0.49	0.03	17.00	84.98
				28	216		4333607	0.00	0.00	0.00	121.34	936.06
				29	360		3424794	0.00	0.00	0.00	99.32	1232.93

riar

4u

~~~~

÷....

. .

| Compo | a Mu | na Lner<br>umpler | gy Lta, Der<br>Results | rrygreenagi<br>Licence 50 | n Group, is<br>1 | Oculoru  | Isbridge | , Co wesun     | eau     |            |              | ٦٩        |          |
|-------|------|-------------------|------------------------|---------------------------|------------------|----------|----------|----------------|---------|------------|--------------|-----------|----------|
| Month |      |                   |                        | Parameters                |                  |          |          |                |         |            | Daily Totals | ý.        |          |
| Dec   | Hd   | COD               | Ammonia as             | Total                     | Suspended        | Total    | Colour   | Flow           | COD     | Ammonia as | Total        | Suspended | Total    |
| 2002  |      | mg/l              | N mg/l                 | Phosphorus                | Solids           | Solids   | PtCo     | Daily          | Kg/Day  | Kg/Day     | Phosphorus   | Solids    | Solids   |
|       |      |                   |                        | mg/l                      | mg/l             |          | units    | Total (litres) |         |            | Kg/Day       | Kg/Day    | Kg/Day   |
| -     |      |                   |                        | 8                         | 30               | 130      |          | 4065842        | 0.00    | 0.00       | 0.00         | 121.98    | 528.56   |
| 2     |      |                   |                        |                           | 17               | 212      |          | 6334524        | 0.00    | 0.00       | 0.00         | 107.69    | 1342.92  |
| m     | 7.5  | 74                | 0.2                    | 0.07                      | 23               | 116      | 157      | 3680492        | 272.36  | 0.74       | 0.26         | 84.65     | 426.94   |
| 4     |      |                   |                        |                           | S                | S        |          | 1389035        | 00.0    | 0.00       | 0.00         | #VALUE!   | #VALUE!  |
| 5     |      |                   |                        |                           | S                | S        |          | 1701907        | 0.00    | 0.00       | 0.00         | #VALUE!   | #VALUE!  |
| 9     |      |                   |                        |                           | SI               | 2        |          | 1701907        | 0.00    | 0.00       | 0,00         | #VALUE!   | #VALUE!  |
| 7     |      |                   |                        |                           | S                | <u>ഗ</u> |          | 1701907        | 0.00    | 00'00      | 0.00         | #VALUE!   | #VALUE!  |
| œ     |      |                   |                        |                           | ទ                | S        | -        | 1701907        | 0.00    | 0.00       | 0.00         | #VALUE!   | #VALUE!  |
| 6     |      |                   |                        |                           | SI               | S        |          | 645586         | 0.00    | 0.00       | 0.00         | #VALUE!   | #VALUE!  |
| 10    |      |                   |                        |                           | <u>S</u>         | S        |          | -125866        | 0.00    | 0.00       | 0.00         | #VALUE!   | #VALUE!  |
| 11    |      |                   |                        |                           | S                | S        |          | -699138        | 0.00    | 0.00       | 0.00         | #VALUE!   | #VALUE!  |
| 12    |      |                   |                        |                           | S                | S        |          | 608702         | 0.00    | 0.00       | 0.00         | #VALUE!   | #VALUE!  |
| 13    |      |                   |                        |                           | S                | പ        |          | -785802        | 00'0    | 0.00       | 0.00         | #VALUE!   | #VALUE!  |
| 14    |      |                   |                        |                           | S                | <u>8</u> |          | 964778         | 0.00    | 0.00       | 0.00         | #VALUE!   | #VALUE!  |
| 15    | 7.4  | 56                | 1.5                    | 0.05                      | 5                | 446      | 80       | 727426         | 40.74   | 1.09       | 0.04         | 3.64      | 324.43   |
| 16    |      |                   |                        |                           | SI               | S        |          | -43083         | 00'00   | 0.00       | 0.00         | #VALUE!   | #VALUE!  |
| 17    |      |                   |                        |                           | S                | S        | -        | -1391525       | 0,00    | 0,00       | 0.00         | #VALUE!   | #VALUE!  |
| 18    |      |                   |                        |                           | SI               | S        |          | 999604         | 0.00    | 0.00       | 0.00         | #VALUE!   | #VALUE!  |
| 19    |      |                   |                        |                           | ខ                | <u>ত</u> |          | -817085        | 0.00    | 0.00       | 0.00         | #VALUE!   | #VALUE!  |
| 20    |      |                   |                        |                           | 9                | 134      |          | -2609276       | 0.00    | 0.00       | 0.00         | -15.66    | -349.64  |
| 21    |      |                   |                        |                           | 11               | 288      |          | -4101425       | 0.00    | 0.00       | 0.00         | -45.12    | -1181.21 |
| 22    | 8.1  | 74                | 1.4                    | 0.1                       | 9                | 248      | 128      | -3292648       | -243.66 | -4.61      | -0.33        | -19.76    | -816.58  |
| 23    |      |                   |                        |                           | S                | IS       |          | -802314        | 0.00    | 0.00       | 0.00         | #VALUE!   | #VALUE!  |
| 24    |      |                   |                        |                           | S                | S        |          | -1515837       | 0.00    | 0.00       | 0.00         | #VALUE!   | #VALUE!  |
| 25    |      |                   |                        |                           | S                | S        |          | -3411269       | 00.00   | 0.00       | 0.00         | #VALUE!   | #VALUE!  |
| 26    |      |                   |                        |                           | SI               | S        |          | -4012205       | 0.00    | 0.00       | 0.00         | #VALUE!   | #VALUE!  |
| 27    |      |                   |                        |                           | IS               | S        |          | -4860392       | 0.00    | 0.00       | 0.00         | #VALUE!   | #VALUE!  |
| 28    |      |                   |                        |                           | IS               | S        |          | -3397107       | 0,00    | 0.00       | 0.00         | #VALUE!   | #VALUE!  |
| 29    | 8    | 111               | 0.6                    | 0.16                      | 52               | 234      | 216      | -4212404       | -467.58 | -2.53      | -0.67        | -219.05   | -985.70  |
| 30    |      |                   |                        |                           | IS               | S        |          | -7485171       | -830.85 | -4.49      | -1.20        | #VALUE!   | #VALUE!  |
| 31    |      |                   |                        |                           | IS               | SI       |          |                | 0.00    | 0.00       | 0.00         | #VALUE!   | #VALUE!  |

e092.5

Bord na Mona Energy Ltd



BORD NA MÓNA ENERGY LIMITED Derrygreenagh,Rochfortbridge,Mullingar,Co-Westmeath.

### Annual Environmental Report IPC LICENCE 501

March 2004

Derrygreenagh Group, Annual Environmental Report 2003

### Contents

### **1** Introduction

- 1.1 IPC Licence Register No
- 1.2 Name & Location of Site
- 1.3 Brief Description of Activities
- 1.4 Environmental Management of the Company
- 1.5 Environmental Policy Statement

### **2** Summary Information

- 2.1 Emissions to Water Summary
  - 2.1.1 Silt Pond Emissions
  - 2.1.2 Yard Discharges
  - 2.1.3 Composite Sampler Report
  - 2.1.4 Non-compliance's

### 2.2 Emissions to Air Summary

- 2.2.1 Dust Monitoring
- 2.2.2 Non-compliance's

### 2.3 Waste Arisings

- 2.3.1 Non-Hazardous Waste
- 2.3.2 Hazardous Waste

### 2.4 Energy and Water Consumption

2.4.1 Energy Consumption

### 2.5 Environmental Incidents and Complaints

- 2.5.1 Incidents
- 2.5.2 Complaints

### 3.0 Management of the Activity

- 3.1 Environmental Management Programme Report
- 3.2 Environmental Management Programme Proposal
- 3.3 Environmental Expenditure

### **4.0 Licence Specific Reports**

- 4.1 Surface Water Discharge Monitoring Location Programme Review
- 4.2 Bunding Programme
- 4.3 Boiler Combustion Efficiency
- 4.4 Resource Consumption Summary
- 4.5 Report on de-silting Programme
- 4.6 Bog Development and Operational Programme
- 4.7 Bog Rehabilitation Report

### 5.0 Summary

Appendix 1: Composite Sampler Results

ú

### 1 Introduction

1.1 IPC Licence Register No 501

1.2 Name & Location of Site

| Name:                    | Bord na Mona Energy Limited.                                                               |
|--------------------------|--------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|
| Address:                 | Derrygreenagh Group<br>Derrygreenagh Works<br>Rochfortbridge<br>Mullingar<br>Co Westmeath. |
| Telephone No:            | 044 / 22181 Fax No: 044 / 22344                                                            |
| Contact Name:            | Paul Riordan                                                                               |
| Position:                | Regional Manager.                                                                          |
| National Grid Reference: | E249450 N238140                                                                            |

### 1.3 Description of Activities

The Derrygreenagh Group consists of the Derrygreenagh and Ballivor Groups and Rossan Bog.

The Derrygreenagh group of bogs is located in North Offaly and Southeast Westmeath. The Derrygreenagh group comprises of 3664 acquired hectares, of which there was 244 nett hectares in production in the 2003 season. The main catchment of these areas is the River Boyne.

The Ballivor group is made up of the bogs in the Ballivor, Carranstown, Bracklin and Lisclogher areas. There is a total of 278 hectares in production and each of these areas are linked by peatland railway to the Bord na Mona horticultural factory, situated between Ballivor and Raharney villages. Drainage from these bogs is to the Deel and Stonyford rivers, tributaries of the Boyne.

Rossan bog is situated one mile from Kinnegad village. There are currently 148 hectares in milled moss production. This bog drains to the Kinnegad River, a tributary of the River Boyne.

The Derrygreenagh Group currently employs 48 permanent and 5 seasonal workers. The Ballivor bogs employing 11 permanant and 3 seasonals, with 3 premanent and 3 seasonals employed in Rossan. Giving a total of 62 permanent and 11 seasonal employees across the licence area.

Transport operations are carried out on a seven day cycle throughout the year. Production operations are typically carried out over a seven day week (weather permitting) for 12 to 15 hours per day.

### Peat Milling Operations.

For milled peat production the bog is laid out in a series of rectangular fields of varying length and 15m wide with drains located between. There are essentially four operations involved in milled peat production:

- Milling.
- Harrowing.
- Ridging.
- Harvesting.

### Milling.

Special milling machines work there way along the fields, milling approximately 15mm of peat of the top of the bog in a pass.

### Harrowing

In the course of drying, the milled peat is turned a number of times to avail of the drying conditions. This is achieved with a machine called a harrow. The milled peat is harrowed until its moisture content is down to approximately 40-50%, which can take up to two to three days, weather depending.

### Ridging

The dry peat is then scraped into long ridges running down the centre of each field. This is done with a ridger, a machine consisting of a series of blades in the shape of a v that opens the full width of the field.

### Harvesting

During harvesting every eleventh field is used to stockpile the peat, with this field receiving the milled peat from the five fields either side.

The milled peat is then transported via the existing network of peatland railways to one of the following locations.

- Power station ( EPL )
- Horticultural Factory.

### 1.4 Environmental Management of the Company

The organisational structure within the Derrygreenagh Group is presented in the flow chart below.

### Derrygreenagh Group

### **Environmental Responsibilities**



(1) Overall environmental responsibilities

(2) Records of complaints and registers

(3) All production related issues

(4) Machine maintenance

(5) Co-ordinating environmental affairs

(6) All peat transportation matters

(7) Silt pond maintenance, tea centres, codes of practice

(8) Fuel loading, oil traps, weekly workshop inspections.

5

1.5 Environmental Policy



BORD NA MÓNA ENERGY LIMITED Derrygreenagh,Rochfortbridge,Mullingar,Co-Westmeath.

Bord na Mona Energy Limited is a commercial semi-state body with responsibility to develop Irelands peat resources in the national interest.

Bord na Mona Energy Limited is committed to gather and make available information on all aspects of its environmental impact and to help improve understanding among the public generally of its role and the importance of Irish peatlands.

Bord na Mona Energy Limited recognises the importance of peatland conservation.

Bord na Mona Energy Limited will leave behind all areas it owns as either an economically or socially integrated resource of a high environmental value.

Bord na Mona Energy Limited seeks to conduct all aspects of its buisness in an environmentally sensitive value.

Bord na Mona Energy Limited will establish an environmental management system specifically addressing the following impacts.

- Discharges to water.
- Emissions to atmosphere.
- Waste disposal.
- Use of natural resources.
- Noise, vibration, odour, dust and visual effects.
- Natural environment and eco-system.

The environmental management system will be monitored, maintained and continually improved.

A system of regular environmental audits will be put in place.

Bord na Mona Energy Limited will continue research and development into all aspects of its environmental impact.

This statement is published and is available at all locations within the division and its contents are brought to the attention of all employees.

**Bord na Mona Energy Ltd** 

IPC Licence Reg No. 501

### 2 Summary Information

2.1 Emissions to Water Summary2.1.1 Silt Pond EmissionsThe following tables contain a summary of the emissions to surface waters from within the Derrygreenagh Group.

| Silt Pond No: DH 1<br>Reporting Period<br>(Jan-Dec 2003) |             | SW No. 1       |               |                    |           |                                                                                                                 |
|----------------------------------------------------------|-------------|----------------|---------------|--------------------|-----------|-----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|
| Parameter                                                | Jan/Feb/Mar | April/May/June | July/Aug/Sept | OctiNov/Dec        | ELV       | Cominitant                                                                                                      |
|                                                          | (mg/l)      | (mg/l)         | (mg/l)        | emission<br>(mg/l) | (mg/l)    | compliant                                                                                                       |
| pH units                                                 | 7.4         | 7.6            | 7.5           | 7.5                | 2         | a the specific of the second state of the second state of the second state of the second state of the second st |
| Flow (L/sec)                                             | 2           | 0.2            | 0.15          | 12.5               |           |                                                                                                                 |
| Suspended Solids (mg/l)                                  | <u>5</u> 2  | ₹2             | 5             | <5<br><5           | 35mg/l    | YES                                                                                                             |
| Total Solids (mg/l)                                      | 246         | 344            | 428           | 214                | 2         |                                                                                                                 |
| Total Phosphorus (mg/l)                                  | 0.08        | <0.05          | <0.05         | <0.05              | 2         |                                                                                                                 |
| Ammonia (mg/l)                                           | 2.2         | 2.1            | 3.04          | 2.35               | <u>بن</u> |                                                                                                                 |
| Colour (Pt Co units)                                     | 110         | 110            | 85            | 132                | 2         |                                                                                                                 |
| COD (mg/l)                                               | 44          | 61             | 63            | 56                 | 2         |                                                                                                                 |

Derrygreenagh Group, Annual Environmental Report 2003

| Ltd    |
|--------|
| Energy |
| Mona   |
| na     |
| Bord   |

| Silt Pond No: DM 6<br>Reporting Period |             | SW No. 6       |               |              |          |                                                                                                                 |
|----------------------------------------|-------------|----------------|---------------|--------------|----------|-----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|
| Parameter                              | Jan/Feb/Mar | April/May/June | July/Aug/Sept | Oct/Nov/Dec  | ELV      |                                                                                                                 |
|                                        | Emission    | Emission       | Emission      | Emission     |          | Compliant                                                                                                       |
|                                        | (//g/l)     | (I/6m)         | (I/gm)        | (ing/i)      | (mg/l)   |                                                                                                                 |
| pH units                               | 7.6         | 8.1            | 7.7           | 7.7          | 2        |                                                                                                                 |
| Flow (L/sec)                           | 53.8        | 48.1           | 80.2          | 67.5         | i        |                                                                                                                 |
| Suspended Solids (mg/l)                | <5          | €5             | <5            | <5           | 35mg/l   | YES                                                                                                             |
| Total Solids (mg/l)                    | 390.        | 514            | 555           | 322          | ż        |                                                                                                                 |
| Total Phosphorus (mg/l)                | <0.05       | <0.05          | <0.05         | <0.05        | ł        |                                                                                                                 |
| Ammonia (mg/l)                         | 0.9         | <0.2           | 0.04          | 0.16         |          | ne vez e na vez de la companya de la companya de la contra de la contra de la companya de la companya de la com |
| Colour (Pt Co units)                   | 48          | 52             | 51            | 20           | -2       |                                                                                                                 |
| COD (mg/l)                             | 28          | 38             | 42            | 31           | 2        |                                                                                                                 |
|                                        |             |                |               |              |          |                                                                                                                 |
| Silt Pond No: TR 19                    |             | SW No. 14      |               |              |          |                                                                                                                 |
| <b>Reporting Period</b>                |             |                |               |              |          |                                                                                                                 |
| (Jan-Dec 2003)                         |             |                |               |              |          |                                                                                                                 |
| Parameter                              | Jan/Feb/Mar | April/May/June | July/Aug/Sept | OctiNev/Dec  | ĒĽV      |                                                                                                                 |
|                                        | Emission    | Emission       | Emission      | Emission     |          | Compliant                                                                                                       |
|                                        | (I/ɓɯ).     | (I/GW)         | (I/6m)        | (II)<br>(II) | (I/6ɯ) · |                                                                                                                 |
| pH units                               | 7.4         | 7.7            | 7.4           | 7.3          | 2        |                                                                                                                 |
| Flow (L/sec)                           | 6           | 11             | 2.0           | 6.1          | ł        | -                                                                                                               |
| Suspended Solids (mg/l)                | 9           | 45             | <5            | <5           | 35mg/l   | YES                                                                                                             |
| Total Solids (mg/l)                    | 210         | 250            | 404           | 248          | Z        |                                                                                                                 |
| Total Phosphorus (mg/l)                | <0.05       | <0.05          | 0.07          | <0.05        | Ł        |                                                                                                                 |

248 <0.05 1.97

404 0.07 2.41 73 56

1.5 311 77

210 <0.05 2.0

240

Colour (Pt Co units)

COD (mg/l)

Ammonia (mg/l)

47

211 56

ł ł ł

| Ltd    |
|--------|
| Energy |
| Mona   |
| na     |
| Bord   |

| Silt Pond No: BN 36                |             | SW No. 30      |               |                 |        |           |
|------------------------------------|-------------|----------------|---------------|-----------------|--------|-----------|
| Reporting Period<br>(Jan-Dec 2003) |             |                |               |                 |        | ·         |
| Parameter                          | Jan/Feb/Mar | April/May/June | July/Aug/Sept | Öct/Nov/Dec     | ELV    |           |
|                                    | Emission    | Emission       | Emission      | Emission        |        | Compliant |
|                                    | (II/Biu)    | (I/g/l)        | (i/ɓu)        | (I/ɓɯ)          | (I/gm) |           |
| pH units                           | 7.6         | 7.4            | 7.1           | 7.2             | 2      |           |
| Flow (L/sec)                       | 3.2         | 7.2            | 0.26          | 2.43            | ł      |           |
| Suspended Solids (mg/l)            | 8           | <5             | 10            | <5              | 35mg/l | YES       |
| Total Solids (mg/l)                | 256         | 428            | 206           | 216             | ł      |           |
| Total Phosphorus (mg/l)            | 0.07        | 0,15           | <0.05         | <0.05           | ł,     |           |
| Ammonia (mg/l)                     | 0.7         | 0.9            | 1.72          | 1.54            |        |           |
| Colour (Pt Co units)               | 322         | 144            | 139           | 161             | 2      |           |
| COD (mg/l)                         | 62          | 41             | 58            | 57              | ł      |           |
|                                    |             |                |               |                 |        |           |
| Silt Pond No: CN 39                |             | SW No. 32      |               |                 | -      |           |
| <b>Reporting Period</b>            |             |                |               |                 |        |           |
| (Jan-Dec 2003)                     |             |                |               |                 |        |           |
| Parameter                          | Jan/Feb/Mar | April/May/June | July/Aug/Sept | Oct/Nov/Dec     | ELV    |           |
|                                    | Emission    | Emission       | Emission      | Emission        |        | Compliant |
|                                    | (I)gm)      | (IVBm)         | (I)im)        | ( <i>li</i> @m) | (i/6u) |           |
| pH units                           | 7.4         | 7.3            | 7.5           | 7.3             | ٤      |           |

YES

~ 35mg/l

14.65 <5 212 <0.05

21 6 196 0.05

6.76 12 290 0.13 0.13 0.8 316

Suspended Solids (mg/l)

Flow (L/sec)

Total Solids (mg/l)

Total Phosphorus (mg/l)

Colour (Pt Co units)

COD (mg/l)

Ammonia (mg/l)

i. i

1 1

0.47

31 352 0.12 0.07 214 103

> 0.3 404 121

> > <u>8</u>

231 83

ì

| Silt Pond No: KD 50                |             | SW No. 43      |               |             |        |                                                                                                                 |
|------------------------------------|-------------|----------------|---------------|-------------|--------|-----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|
| Reporting Period<br>(Jan-Dec 2003) |             |                |               |             |        |                                                                                                                 |
| Parameter                          | Jan/Feb/Mar | April/May/June | July/Aug/Sept | Oct/Nov/Dec | ELV    |                                                                                                                 |
|                                    | Emission    | Emission       | Emission      | Emission    |        | Compliant                                                                                                       |
|                                    | (I/6m)      | (l/6m)         | (Mg/l)        | (l/ĝu)      | (I/ɓɯ) |                                                                                                                 |
| pH units                           | 7.2         | 7.5            | 7.4           | 7.4         | 2      |                                                                                                                 |
| Flow (L/sec)                       | 18.7        | 8.6            | 6.8           | 42.7        | . 2    |                                                                                                                 |
| Suspended Solids (mg/l)            | 55          | 22             | <5            | <5          | 35mg/l | YES                                                                                                             |
| Total Solids (mg/l)                | 230         | 210            | 264           | 172         | 2      |                                                                                                                 |
| Total Phosphorus (mg/l)            | 0.09        | 0.05           | 0.12          | <0.05       | 2      |                                                                                                                 |
| Ammonia (mg/l)                     | 2.6         | 2.1            | 2.26          | 2.82        | ł      |                                                                                                                 |
| Colour (Pt Co units)               | 250         | 302            | 189           | 241         | 2      | a de la compañía de e |
| COD (mg/l)                         | 61          | 92             | 102           | 76          | z      |                                                                                                                 |
|                                    |             |                |               |             |        |                                                                                                                 |

-

### 2.1.2 Yard Discharge

The tables below are a summary of the emissions to surface waters from the yard and workshop at the Derrygreenagh Works.

### Derrygreenagh SWE-2

| Month    | Jan | Feb | Mar | Apr | May | Jun | Jul | Aug | Sep | Oct | Nov | Dec |
|----------|-----|-----|-----|-----|-----|-----|-----|-----|-----|-----|-----|-----|
| COD mg/l | 32  | 33  |     | 63  | 29  | 40  | 25  |     |     | 48  |     |     |

Note: Due to the unusually dry year, fewer samples were available. In fact no samples were available on the day of sampling in the months March, August, September, November & December.

### 2.1.3 Composite Sampler Report

The composite sampler was relocated during the reporting period. It is now located at Derryhinch Bog at SW 3 on the outlet of silt pond DH 3. The sampler appears to be operating quite well at this location, although a programme of servicing is due to commence in the forthcoming year during which time the sampler will be out of commission to facilitate service works.

Attached in Appendix 1 are the results of the monitoring carried out using the composite sampler. There were no non-compliance's recorded by the sampler during the reporting period.

### 2.1.4 Non-compliance's

There were no non-compliance's, in relation to silt pond sampling during the reporting period.

### **2.2Emissions to Air**

### 2.2.1 Dust Monitoring

The tables below contain the dust emissions for each dust monitoring location within the Derrygreenagh Group. Monitoring took place on three separate occasions during the periods, June -July, July – August, August – September 2003.

### June - July

| June - July       |           |                                   |                             |           |
|-------------------|-----------|-----------------------------------|-----------------------------|-----------|
| Emission<br>Point | Parameter | Emission (mg/m <sup>2</sup> /day) | Emission Limit<br>Value     | Compliant |
| DM 01             | Dust      | 128                               | (350mg/m <sup>2</sup> /Day) | YES       |
| DM 02             | Dust      | 83                                | (350mg/m <sup>2</sup> /Day) | YES       |
| DM 03             | Dust      | 139                               | (350mg/m <sup>2</sup> /Day) | YES       |

### July - Aug

| Emission | Parameter | Emission (nig/in <sup>2</sup> /day) | Emission Limit              |           |
|----------|-----------|-------------------------------------|-----------------------------|-----------|
| Point    |           |                                     | Value                       | Compliant |
| DM 01    | Dust      | 17                                  | (350mg/m <sup>2</sup> /Day) | YES       |
| DM 02    | Dust      | 89                                  | (350mg/m <sup>2</sup> /Day) | YES       |
| DM 03    | Dust      | 89                                  | (350mg/m <sup>2</sup> /Day) | YES       |

### Aug - Sep

| Emission | Parameter | Emission (mg/m <sup>2</sup> /day) | Emission Limit              |           |
|----------|-----------|-----------------------------------|-----------------------------|-----------|
| Point    |           |                                   | Value                       | Compliant |
| DM 01    | Dust      | 24                                | (350mg/m <sup>2</sup> /Day) | YES       |
| DM 02    | Dust      | 42                                | (350mg/m <sup>2</sup> /Day) | YES       |
| DM 03    | Dust      | 136                               | (350mg/m <sup>2</sup> /Day) | YES       |

Note: DM 01= Toar Bog. DM 02 = Derryhinch Bog. DM 03 = Ballivor Bog.

### 2.2.2 Non-compliance's

There was no non-compliance, in relation to air in the reporting period.

٠,

1

--

ريدز

### 2.3Waste Arisings

### 2.3.1 Non-Hazardous Waste

The following table lists the quantities of the wastes generated from January-December 2003 from all of the Derrygreenagh Group.

-----

| Waste Type            | Quantity ( Tonnes ) |
|-----------------------|---------------------|
| Silt Pond Waste       | 387.2               |
| Scrap Metal           | 39.190              |
| Mixed Municipal Waste | 4.950               |
| Total                 | 431.34              |

Derrygreenagh Group, Annual Environmental Report 2003

Bord na Mona Energy Ltd

2.3.2 Hazardous Waste

The following table is a record of all the hazardous wastes handled by the Derrygreenagh Group from January - December 2003.

|                          | [               |                     |                 |                     |                 |                 |                     |                 |                 |                 |                 |  |
|--------------------------|-----------------|---------------------|-----------------|---------------------|-----------------|-----------------|---------------------|-----------------|-----------------|-----------------|-----------------|--|
| REJECTED<br>CONSIGNMENTS | NA              | NA                  | NA              | NA                  | NA              | ΝĀ              | NA                  | NA              | NA              | NA              | NA              |  |
| DATE                     | 04/03/03        | 15/04/03            | 16/04/03        | 04/07/03            | 17/07/03        | 19/09/03        | 13/11/03            | 25/11/03        | 28/11/03        | 15/12/03        | 15/12/03        |  |
| DESTINATION              | Portlaoise      | Kildare Town        | Portlaoise      | Kildare Town        | Portlaoise      | Portlaoise      | Portlaoise          | Portlaoise      | Portlaoise      | Portlaoise      | Portlaoise      |  |
| NAME OF<br>CONTRACTOR    | Atlas Waste Oil | Returnbatt LTD      | Atlas Waste Oil | Returnbatt LTD      | Atlas Waste Oil | Atlas Waste Oil | Atlas Waste Oil     | Atlas Waste Oil | Atlas Waste Oil | Atlas Waste Oil | Atlas Waste Oil |  |
| TONNES                   | 6300L           | 80NR                | 7850L           | 1.5                 | 240L            | 4750L           | 2500kg              | 6800L           | 1 Barrell       | 240L            | 660Ľ            |  |
| EWC                      | 130202          | 160601              | 130202          | 160601              | 150201          | 130202          | 160107              | 130202          | 130899          | 150201          | 160107          |  |
| WASTE DESCRIPTION        | Waste Oil       | Lead Acid Batteries | Waste Oil       | Lead Acid Batteries | Oily rags       | Waste Oil       | Skip of Oil Filters | Waste Oil       | Waste Grease    | Oily rags       | Oil Filters     |  |

Note: \* Approximate weight.

Derrygreenagh Group, Annual Environmental Report 2003

### 2.4 Energy and Water Consumption

2.4.1 Energy Consumption

The table below is a summary of the energy consumption for the Derrygreenagh Group, from the dates January – December 2003.

Water is not included, as it is not used as part of the production process. It is only used in offices, canteens and workshops on a domestic scale.

| Fuel            | Volume         | Tonnes | MW/Hours |
|-----------------|----------------|--------|----------|
| Jan - Dec 2003  | M <sup>3</sup> |        |          |
| Diesel          | 99.6           | 82.6   | 974.6    |
| Electricity     | NA             | NA     | 44.12    |
| Peat Briquettes | NÁ             | 338    | 1690     |
| Total           | 99.6           | 420.6  | 2708.72  |

### 2.5 Environmental Incidents & Complaints

### 2.5.1 Incidents

There were no incidents within the Derrygreenagh Group during the reporting period.

| Environmental Incidents               | Number of Incidents |
|---------------------------------------|---------------------|
| Incidents                             | 0                   |
| Incidents requiring corrective action | 0                   |
| Categories of Incident                |                     |
| Odour                                 |                     |
| Noise                                 |                     |
| Water                                 |                     |
| Air                                   |                     |
| Procedural                            |                     |
| Miscellaneous                         |                     |

### 2.5.2 Complaints

There were no complaints within the Derrygreenagh Group, in the period January - December 2003.

| Environmental Complaints               | Number of complaints |
|----------------------------------------|----------------------|
| Complaints received                    | 0                    |
| Complaints requiring corrective action | 0                    |
| Categories of complaint                |                      |
| Odour                                  |                      |
| Noise                                  |                      |
| Water                                  |                      |
| Air                                    |                      |
| Procedural                             |                      |
| Miscellaneous                          |                      |

| Ltd    |
|--------|
| S1     |
| Energy |
| ona    |
| -      |
| 2      |
| na     |
| ord    |
| മി     |

## 3.0 Management of the Activity

# 3.1 Environmental Management Programme Report 2003

| Project                                             | Environmental Management Programme Report 2003                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                  |
|-----------------------------------------------------|-----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|
| Project 1. Reduction of fugitive dust<br>emissions. | <b>Training</b><br>Training was provided for all personnel during 2002, and will be repeated in 2004. This will be in the form of a<br>Cleaner Production Video, which is currently in production. This video deals with all dust related production issues<br>and identifies good practice and codes of practice for peat production in Dust Sensitive Locations (DSL's).                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                      |
|                                                     | <b>Headland Peat</b><br>Headland peat is another potential source of dust generation from bog production traffic. This was address by the<br>introduction of a pilot production unit, involving a dedicated unit for the collection of headland peat in the Boora<br>Group of Bogs (IPC 500). This unit, made up of one same field harvester and 4/5 tractor and haku trailers units was<br>in operation in the Boora group during 2003. Its main function was to gather all headland peat from the different<br>units as offen as possible, so as to reduce the volumes of loose peat dry peat that can cause dust problems. It has<br>proved successful, and it is proposed to extend this programme in 2004. |
|                                                     | Hydraulic harrows                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                               |
|                                                     | Plans for the fabrication of hydraulically operated harrows were completed in 2003, and an order was placed for 8 harrows for the 2004 production season.                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                       |

Derrygreenagh Group, Annual Environmental Report 2003

| Project 2. Minimisation of Suspended<br>Solids                         | Various projects are currently underway to address these issues. As already discussed the Cleaner Production Video examines bad production methods that can lead to waste peat entering the drainage system and subsequently the silt pond network. These can occur during bog maintenance, milling, harrowing, ridging, harvesting and loading. The video highlights these practices and demonstrates improvements that can be achieved through better driving and operation.                                                                                                                                                                                                                        |
|------------------------------------------------------------------------|-------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|
|                                                                        | Other projects such as the hydraulic harrows and the collection of the headland peat are also related to cleaner production which will have a positive impact on waste minimisation and the reduction of waste peat that can potentially find its way into drainage network.                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                          |
| Project 3. Effective spill/leak management<br>of mobile fuelling tanks | Mobile fuelling locations identified, and posted at each tea centre. The upgrading and overhaul of all mobile fuelling units is ongoing, with each unit being brought to the workshop for repairs / improvements. Codes of practice adopted and standard operating procedures in place as well as an emergency response procedure in the event of an oil spillage.                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                    |
| Project 4. Re-use of silt pond waste                                   | No work has been carried out on this project to-date. It was proposed to monitor a silt pond constructed on the headland at Gilltown, in the Kilberry group of Bogs. Its close proximity to the production fields and stockpiles made it suitable for potentially reusing the waste peat excavated from the silt pond. This project will be examined again in 2004.                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                   |
| Project 5. Collection, storage and re-use of polythene.                | Polythene for recycling has been collected from around the production areas, and stockpiled at a hard surface for baling/collection. A new mechanical method of stripping piles and rolling the polythene on a spool was developed and contracts for fabrication of 20 units externally, was agreed. This will produce a more compact and cleaner method of removing and transporting the polythene to a storage area. Polythene baled and loose has sent for recycling to various contractors and records of these are kept on file at the associated works. (see 2.3 Waste Arising). In total, approximately 1500 tonnes have been baled & collected, 700-800 tonnes of this recycled into pellets. |

IPC Licence Reg No. 501

Bord na Mona Energy Ltd

Derrygreenagh Group, Annual Environmental Report 2003

| Litid |
|-------|
| 1     |
| ergy  |
| Е     |
| ona   |
| 2     |
| ~     |
| na    |
| 뀝     |
| Ö     |
| ۵Ì    |

| 3.2 Environmental Management Programm               | ie Proposal for 2004                                                                                                                                                                                                                                           |
|-----------------------------------------------------|----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|
| Project                                             | Environmental Management Programme for 2004                                                                                                                                                                                                                    |
| Project 1. Reduction of fugitive dust<br>emissions. | Continue with the completion of the Cleaner Production Video for 2004.                                                                                                                                                                                         |
|                                                     | A two day internal audit will be conducted on site and will include an assessment of dust protection measures in place at Dust Sensitive Locations                                                                                                             |
|                                                     | Project works for 2004 includes:                                                                                                                                                                                                                               |
|                                                     | Eight Hydraulic Harrows<br>Eight Hydraulic Harrows have been fabricated in 2004, specifically for Dust Sensitive Locations. These hydraulic<br>harrows will allow the spoons to be lifted when not on the production fields. This will assist in reducing dust |
|                                                     | generation by the following:<br>1. Less harrowing of headlands and passways, will reduce the suspension of dust particles                                                                                                                                      |
|                                                     | 2. The headland peat will not be broken down and dried as much from harrowing, which will reduce the volumes that may become suspended.                                                                                                                        |
|                                                     | 3. It will also leave it a better condition for subsequent collection by the proposed headland peat units.                                                                                                                                                     |
|                                                     | t is proposed to have these 8 new hydraulic harrows in operation by the 2004 production season.<br>There is a 5 year policy in BNM to fabricate an additional 40 hydraulic harrows, which will include some for the                                            |
|                                                     | 2005 production season. The total cost of this proposed work is circa £650,000 over the 5 years and will represent                                                                                                                                             |
|                                                     | 15% of the total no. of harrows in operation.                                                                                                                                                                                                                  |
|                                                     | Following the success of the headland collection trials in Boora in 2003 a machine design for mass manufacture was                                                                                                                                             |
|                                                     | agreed and tendered outside BNM for manufacture. These units are planed for mid production season in                                                                                                                                                           |
|                                                     | Derrygreenagh, Mountdillon, Boora, Blackwater, Derryfadda & Littleton. In addition to these machines, 26 Tractor<br>and Haku trailer units will be employed to transport the neat from the beadland to the Haku niles of an over all                           |
|                                                     | of €1.7 million.                                                                                                                                                                                                                                               |
|                                                     | All of the above modifications/new methods of production will be assessed, throughout the production year, to                                                                                                                                                  |
|                                                     | measure their performance and identify any potential improvements. The EMP will be updated on a regular basis to                                                                                                                                               |

reflect these assessments.

| Ltd    |  |
|--------|--|
| Energy |  |
| Mona I |  |
| na     |  |
| Bord   |  |

| Project 2. Minimisation of Suspended<br>Solids                         | Work on this project is also covered by the Cleaner Production Video. Once completed it will be presented as part of the 2004 training programme and will target all production staff in all of the IPC Licence areas. It will cover all areas of production and will identify cleaner production methods aimed at reducing the generation of waste peat.                                                                                                        |
|------------------------------------------------------------------------|------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|
|                                                                        | All of the projects for 2004, covered under Project 1, will also have a positive effect on the minimisation of suspended solids, as it will allow for the collection of more loose peat on the headlands that would previously have been unsuitable as fuel peat.                                                                                                                                                                                                |
| Project 3. Effective spill/leak management<br>of mobile fuelling tanks | The continuing overhaul of all mobile fuelling units. The training of all relevant personnel in the safe handling of fuels in accordance with the adopted codes of practice and the training of all relevant personnel in the use of emergency spill kits.                                                                                                                                                                                                       |
| Project 4. Re-use of silt pond waste                                   | A silt pond has be constructed, on the headland at Gilltown Bog in the Kilberry Group of Bogs, where trials will be carried out to examine the potential for re-using the silt waste from the silt pond as the main product, or as a by-product. This project was due to commence in 2002, but failed to do so, due to the weather conditions during the 2002 production season.                                                                                 |
| Project 5. Collection, storage and re-use of polythene.                | Collection of polythene is on-going. This is mainly the back-log of polythene.<br>There are currently 20 of the new polythene strippers being manufactured and are currently being delivered. All of<br>the strippers will be delivered by the end of April, and will be assigned to the different locations within BNM. An<br>additional 3 – 4 will also be fabricated by the late 04, early 05' this will bring to 25 the no in operation.                     |
|                                                                        | There are currently three potential contractors that could take the waste polythene for recycling. All involve shredding, washing and either baling or pelletising the polythene and BNM are currently assessing each contractor to assess their suitability, environmental compliance etc. Once the back-log has been recycled, and BNM have all of the strippers in place, the day to day recycling of the polythene removed each year will be more efficient. |

• 

### 3.3 Environmental Expenditure

The table below lists the environmental costs incurred by the Derrygreenagh Group between January – December 2003.

In calculating the environmental costs 70% of the total costs were attributed to Licence 503 and 30% to Licence 501. The Ballivor Group costs were then added to the Derrygreenagh totals.

| Expenditure Related to the Operation of the Derrygreenagh IPC Licence<br>During the Period January – December 2003 |                  |                 |                   |  |  |
|--------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|------------------|-----------------|-------------------|--|--|
| Description                                                                                                        | Ballivor<br>Cost | D/Green<br>Cost | Total Cost<br>(€) |  |  |
| Plant @,€40/hour                                                                                                   | 20,800           | 180,760         | 201,560           |  |  |
| Labour                                                                                                             | 6,240            | 61,532          | 67,772            |  |  |
| Materials                                                                                                          | NA               | 28,252          | 28,252            |  |  |
| Overheads (ESB, Phones, Consumables)                                                                               | 2,000            | 6,000           | 8,000             |  |  |
| Laboratory Analysis                                                                                                | NA               | 17,355          | 17,355            |  |  |
| EPA Fees                                                                                                           | NA               | 9,249           | 9,249             |  |  |
| Total                                                                                                              | 29,040           | 303,148         | 332,188           |  |  |

### 4.0 Licence Specific Reports

4.1 Surface Water Discharge Monitoring Location Programme Review

The surface water discharge monitoring location programme remains the same as was submitted and accepted by the Agency in June 2000.

Pipes have been fitted at each location in order to accommodate flow metres and the provision of safe access is also ongoing.

Emission point signs have been designed and are in place.

Additional work has also being carried out at these locations as part of the ongoing silt pond upgrade programme.

Monitoring will be carried out at these same locations in the forthcoming year and reported on in next years AER.

### 4.2 Bunding Programme

The bunding programme for large scale oil storage facilities is complete and the works certified.

4.3 Boiler Combustion Efficiency

### **Boiler** Details

Twin Danstoker solid fuel units each rated at 725KW, fuelled by loose briquettes. Operating from Oct-Mar approximately at Derrygreenagh Works.

A boiler efficiency test was carried out on the 09/12/03. The results of this test showed the boiler to be operating at an efficiency level of 82.1%.

A full breakdown of the test is retained on file at the Derrygreenagh office.

### 4.4 Resource consumption Summary

There was a total of 151,409 tonnes of milled peat produced across the licence area in the production season 2003.

There was also a total of 124,859 tonnes of stock peat sold during the reporting period. Of this total 47,849 tonnes were sold to Edenderry Power Limited, 1,505 tonnes to Derrinlough Briquette Factory, 30,500 tonnes to Ballivor Moss Factory, 3,560 tonnes to Kilberry Moss Factory and 41,445 tonnes direct to Dublin Port for export.

### 4.5 De-silting programme report

### Summary Data Table of Ponds De-Silted From Jan-December 2003

| Bog           | No Silt.<br>Ponds | Cleaned<br>Once | Cleaned<br>Twice | Cleaned<br>>Three Times | Notes                                 |
|---------------|-------------------|-----------------|------------------|-------------------------|---------------------------------------|
| Ballivor      | 10                | 6               | 4                |                         | · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · |
| Carranstown   | 5                 | 4               |                  |                         |                                       |
| Bracklin West | 6                 |                 | 6                | 4                       |                                       |
| Lisclogher    | 7                 | 6               |                  |                         | *                                     |
| Kinnegad      | 6                 |                 | 6                | 2                       |                                       |
| D/Hinch       | 4                 | 0               |                  |                         | **                                    |
| Drumman       | 6                 | 1               |                  |                         | **                                    |
| Ballybeg      | 6                 | 4               | 2                |                         |                                       |
| Toar          | 6                 | 0               |                  |                         | **                                    |

\*: Bog still under development, no production.

\*\*: No production at this Bog.

4.6 Bog Development and Operational Programme

The bogs in the Derrygreenagh Group are well into their productive lives, therefore there will be no development in the year 2004.

However in the Ballivor Group, Carranstown bog is currently under development, the works involve production field preparation and drainage works such as piping.

There will be 644.83 nett hectares in production in the 2004 season, yeilding 120,569 tonnes @ 55% moisture content.

Derrygreenagh will account for 45,569 tonnes and 229.5 hectares.

Ballivor will account for 50,000 tonnes and 274.33 hectares and Rossan will account for 25,000 tonnes and 141 hectares.

4.7 Bog Rehabilition Report

There was no bog rehabilitation carried out within the Derrygreenagh group during the reporting period.

Management guidelines for the planning and implementation of cutaway bog rehabilitation have been adopted and the document is currently available for inspection on file at the Derrygreenagh office.

### **5** Summary

With regard to environmental compliance at the Derrygreenagh Group of Bogs, there was one exceedence in the quarterly grab sampling of the ponds in the Surface Water Discharge Monitoring Location Programme.

There were Five non-compliances in relation to the Composite Sampler during the period January to December 2003. Dust monitoring results at the dust sensitive locations were below the Emission Limit Value and there was one complaint of an environmental nature received during the reporting period.

The staff awareness through training and involvement in the operation of the licence has also improved immensely. A full programme of training and awareness has been conducted at the works and has targeted all personnel ie. Office, Workshop, Transport and Production.

Bord na Mona are project partners of the Southeastern River Basin District Management, as set up under the Water Framework Directive.

Bord na Mona are also involved in catchment management on the River Barrow.

Bord na Mona Energy Ltd would like to take this opportunity to advise the Environmental Protection Agency of its continued commitment to improving its environmental performance by adopting cleaner production methods and improving its environmental protection measures.

### **APPENDIX 1**

### Composite Sampler Results

Derrygreenagh Group, Annual Environmental Report 2003






| Group, Rochfordsbridge, Co Westmeath |                                  |
|--------------------------------------|----------------------------------|
| )errygreenagh (                      | Licence 501                      |
| Bord Na Mona Energy Ltd, D           | <b>Composite Sampler Results</b> |

|              | Total      | Solids     | Ko/Dav          |         |         |         |         | 849.01  | 2775.71 | 3565.40  | 4294.26  | 4600.63  | 4984.51  | 5345.20  | 3039.21  | 4516.20  | 4695.45  | 5150.86  | 4880.96  | 2250.44  | 4432.79  | #VALUE!  | 4185.25  | 6704.23  | 5653.09  | 5500.12  | 6047.66  | 4858.32  | 5408:64  | 5364.37  | 4851.88  | 5108.86  | 7845.89  | 1400 ED |
|--------------|------------|------------|-----------------|---------|---------|---------|---------|---------|---------|----------|----------|----------|----------|----------|----------|----------|----------|----------|----------|----------|----------|----------|----------|----------|----------|----------|----------|----------|----------|----------|----------|----------|----------|---------|
| 5            | Suspended  | Solids     | Ko/Dav          |         |         |         |         | 34.55   | 33.52   | 68.13    | 95.96    | 52.04    | 56.13    | 416.22   | 57.13    | 74.28    | 68.65    | 66.38    | 64.39    | 241.12   | 103.89   | 95.23    | 200.36   | 108.83   | 73.23    | 67.40    | 81.73    | 83.76    | 68.64    | 64.79    | 59.46    | 264.90   | 109.99   | 60.01   |
| Daily Totals | Total      | Phosnhorus | Ke/Dav          |         |         |         |         | 0.35    |         |          |          |          |          |          | 0.80     |          |          |          |          |          |          | 1.52     |          |          |          |          |          |          | 0.82     |          |          |          |          |         |
|              | Ammonia as | Kg/Day     |                 |         |         |         |         | 7.40    |         |          |          |          |          |          | 17.14    |          |          |          |          |          |          | 17.14    |          |          |          |          |          |          | 16.47    |          |          |          |          |         |
|              | COD        | Ke/Dav     |                 |         |         |         |         | 232.00  |         |          |          |          |          |          | 365.62   |          |          |          |          |          |          | 1009.42  |          |          |          |          |          |          | 658.92   |          |          |          |          |         |
|              | Flow       | Daily      | Total (litres). | 7789923 | 3840880 | 4769522 | 5617487 | 4936091 | 6704616 | 11354790 | 11995150 | 10408670 | 11226370 | 10953280 | 11425600 | 14855920 | 13729380 | 13275410 | 12878520 | 20093200 | 17315590 | 19045700 | 22261950 | 21766970 | 14645310 | 13480680 | 13620860 | 13960700 | 13727510 | 12957410 | 11891860 | 18921710 | 18331520 | 1378730 |
|              | Colour     | PtCo       | units           |         |         |         |         | 62.     |         |          |          |          |          |          | 67       |          |          |          |          |          |          | 192      |          |          |          |          | -        |          | 150      |          |          |          |          |         |
|              | Total      | Solids     | mg/l            | IS      | IS      | IS      | IS      | 172     | 414     | 314      | 358.     | 442      | 444      | 488      | 266      | 304      | 342      | 388      | 379      | 112      | 256      | IS       | 188      | 308      | 386      | 408      | 444      | 348      | 394      | 414      | 408      | 270      | 428      | 466     |
|              | Suspended  | Solids     | ]/ām            | IS      | IS      | IS      | IS      | 7       | 5       | 6        | 8        | 5        | 5        | 38       | 5        | 5        | 5        | S        | 5        | 12       | 6        | 5        | 6        | 5        | 5        | 5        | 6        | 6        | 5        | 5        | 5        | 14       | 6        | ر.<br>ب |
| Parameters   | Total      | Phosphorus | Ngm             |         |         |         |         | 0.07    |         |          |          |          |          |          | 0.07     |          |          |          |          |          |          | 0.08     |          |          |          |          |          |          | 0,06     |          |          |          |          |         |
|              | Amnonia as | N mg/l     |                 |         |         |         |         | 1.5     |         |          |          |          |          |          | 1.5      |          |          |          |          |          |          | 0.9      |          |          |          |          |          |          | 1.2      |          |          |          |          |         |
|              | COD        | mg/l       |                 |         |         |         |         | 47      |         |          |          |          |          |          | 32       |          |          |          |          |          | •        | 53       |          |          |          |          |          |          | 48       |          |          |          |          |         |
| 201          | PH         |            |                 |         |         |         |         | 7.4     |         |          |          |          |          |          | 7.6      |          |          |          |          |          |          | 8.1      |          |          |          |          |          |          | 7.9      |          |          |          |          |         |
| Month        | January    | 2003       |                 | 1       | 2       | ΰ       | 4       | 5       | 9       | L        | 8        | 6        | 10       |          | 12       | 13       | 14       | 15       | 16       | 17       | 18       | 19       | 20       | 21       | 22       | 23       | 24       | 25       | 26       | L7.      | 28       | 29       | 30       | 31      |

٠

÷

| o, Rochfordsbridge, Co Westmeath |                                  |
|----------------------------------|----------------------------------|
| <b>Derrygreenagh Group</b>       | Licence 501                      |
| Bord Na Mona Energy Ltd, I       | <b>Composite Sampler Results</b> |

| Month    |     |     |            | Parameters |           |        |        |                |        |            | Daily Totals |           |          |
|----------|-----|-----|------------|------------|-----------|--------|--------|----------------|--------|------------|--------------|-----------|----------|
| February | PH  | COD | Ammonia as | Total      | Suspended | Total  | Colour | Flow           | COD    | Ammonia as | Total        | Suspended | Total    |
| 2003     |     |     | Nmg/       | Phosphorus | Solids    | Solids | Pt Co  | Daily          | Kg/Day | Kg/Day     | Phosphorus   | Solids    | Solids   |
|          |     |     |            | mg/l       | mg/l      | mg/l   | units  | Total (litres) |        |            | Kg/Day       | Kg/Day    | Kg/Day   |
| -        |     |     |            |            | 5         | 360    |        | 13275810       |        |            |              | 66.38     | 4779.29  |
| 2        | 8.1 | 48  | 1.2        | 0.05       | 5         | 344    | 153    | 13068710       | 627.30 | 15.68      | 0.65         | 65.34     | 4495.64  |
| m        |     |     |            |            | 5         | 316    |        | 21821610       |        |            |              | 109.11    | 6895.63  |
| 4        |     |     |            |            | 5         | 352    |        | 13829520       |        |            |              | 69.15     | 4867.99  |
| 5        | _   |     |            |            | 5         | 356    |        | 13318290       |        |            | -            | 66.59     | 4741.31  |
| 9        |     |     |            |            | 5         | 416    |        | 12052800       |        |            |              | 60.26     | 5013.96  |
| ~        |     |     |            |            | 5         | 214    |        | 12052800       |        |            |              | 60.26     | 2579.30  |
| ω        |     |     |            |            | 5         | 460    |        | 12052800       |        |            | -            | 60.26     | 5544.29  |
| 6        | 8.2 | 23  | 1.1        | 0.07       | 12        | 140    | 81     | 12052800       | 638.80 | 13.26      | 0.84         | 144.63    | 1687.39  |
| 9        |     |     |            |            | £         | 290    |        | 12052800       |        |            |              | 60.26     | 3495.31  |
| 1        |     |     |            |            | 5         | 218    |        | 12052800       |        |            |              | 60.26     | 2627.51  |
| 12       |     |     |            |            | 5         | 408    |        | 12052800       |        |            |              | 60.26     | 4917.54  |
| 13       |     |     |            |            | 9         | 406    |        | 12052800       |        |            |              | 72.32     | 4893.44  |
| 4        |     |     |            |            | 9         | 296    |        | 12052800       |        |            |              | 72.32     | 3567.63  |
| 15       |     |     |            |            | S         | IS     |        | 12052800       |        |            |              |           |          |
| 16       | ω   | 36  | 1.7        | 0.05       | 5         | 400    | 78     | 12052800       | 433.90 | 20.49      | 0.60         | 60.26     | 4821.12  |
| 17       |     |     |            |            | 5         | 398    |        | 12052800       |        |            |              | 60.26     | 4797.01  |
| 9        |     |     |            |            | 5         | 340    |        | 12052800       |        | ·          |              | 60.26     | 4097,95  |
| 19       |     |     |            |            | ъ<br>С    | 472    |        | 12052800       |        |            |              | 60.26     | 5688.92  |
| 50       |     |     |            |            | 5         | 198    |        | 12052800       |        |            |              | 60.26     | 2386.45  |
| 21       |     |     |            |            | 5         | 250    |        | 12052800       |        |            |              | 60.26     | 30:13.20 |
| 22       |     |     |            |            | 5         | 386    |        | 12052800       |        |            |              | 60.26     | 4652.38  |
| 23       | 8.1 | 36  | 1.8        | 0,05       | 5         | 182    | 71     | 12052800       | 433.90 | 21.70      | 0:60         | 60.26     | 2193.61  |
| 24       |     |     |            |            | 16        | 458    |        | 7993264        |        |            |              | 127.89    | 3660.91  |
| 25       |     |     |            |            | 5         | 170    |        | 6593746        |        |            |              | 32.97     | 1120.94  |
| 26       |     |     |            |            | 5         | 462    |        | 6921965        |        |            |              | 34.61     | 3197.95  |
| 27       |     |     |            |            | 5         | 302    |        | 7956093        |        |            |              | 39,78     | 2402.74  |
| 28       |     |     |            |            | 14        | 686    |        | 4934699        |        |            |              | 60.69     | 1919.60  |
| 29       |     |     |            |            |           |        |        |                |        |            |              |           |          |
| 30       |     |     |            |            |           |        |        |                |        |            |              |           |          |
| 31       |     |     |            |            |           |        |        |                |        |            |              |           |          |

| e, Co Westmeath                       | 1 Daily Polais | Flow COD Ammonia as Total Suspended Total | Daily Kg/Day Kg/Day Phosphorus Solids Solids | Total (litres) Kg/Day Kg/Day Kg/Day | 4273220 4273220 1068.31 | 11126560 845.62 14.46 1.56 311.54 2414.46 | 26451060 211.61 6559.86 | 44020170 6426.94 308.14 6426.94 | 21269650 106.35 | 12252450 61.26 3455.19 | 10234340 51.17 3377.33 | 13655460 81.93 3823.53 | 7690499 438.36 7.69 0.46 38.45 1630.39 | 9715159 48.58 2370.50 | 14688530 73.44 3407.74 | 16016010 3971.97 | 15245720 3323.57 | 12058810 60.29 2870.00 | 10011000 50.06 2342.57 | 10680300 64.08 2947.76 | 8334120 300.03 8.33 0.58 41.67 2216.88 | 9898372 9898372 98.98 3108.09 | 8050158 72.45 3075.16 | 5815313 98.86 2558.74 | 9172562 45.86 3815.79 | 7349564 3175.01 | 7452857 3182.37 | 10149310 446.57 8.12 0.81 111.64 3734.95 | 6755058 | 8384429  | 9976631 49.88 3571.63 | 8084401 40.42 3605.64 | 1231614 6.16 576.40 | 6661695 33.31 2611.38 |     |
|---------------------------------------|----------------|-------------------------------------------|----------------------------------------------|-------------------------------------|-------------------------|-------------------------------------------|-------------------------|---------------------------------|-----------------|------------------------|------------------------|------------------------|----------------------------------------|-----------------------|------------------------|------------------|------------------|------------------------|------------------------|------------------------|----------------------------------------|-------------------------------|-----------------------|-----------------------|-----------------------|-----------------|-----------------|------------------------------------------|---------|----------|-----------------------|-----------------------|---------------------|-----------------------|-----|
| fordsbridge, Co Westmeath             |                | al Colour Flow COI                        | ds Pr.Co Daily Kg/D                          | A units Total (litres)              | 0 4273220               | 7 144 11126560 845.6                      | 8 26451060              | 6 44020170                      | 21269650        | 2 12252450             | 0 10234340             | 0 13655460             | 2 173 7690499 438.3                    | 9715159               | 2 14688530             | 8 16016010       | 8 15245720       | 8 12058810             | 4 10011000             | 6 10680300             | 6 80 8334120 300.0                     | 4 9898372                     | 2 8050158             | 0. 5815313            | 9172562               | 2 7349564       | 7 7452857       | 8 78 10149310 446.5                      | 6755058 | 8384429  | 8 9976631             | 6 8084401             | 8   1231614         | 2 6661695             |     |
| eenagh Group, Rochf<br>ace 501        | neters         | tal Suspended Tot                         | ohorus Solids Solid                          | g/l mg/l mg                         | 34 25                   | 14 28 21                                  | 8 24                    | 7 14                            | 5 IS            | 5 28                   | 5 33                   | 6 28                   | 06 5 21:                               | 5 24                  | 5 23                   | 5 24             | 5 21             | 5 23                   | 5 23                   | 6 270                  | 07 5 26(                               | 10 31                         | 9 38                  | 17 44                 | 5 410                 | 5 43            | 5 42            | 08 11 36                                 | SI IS   | SI<br>IS | 5 35                  | 5 44                  | 5 46                | 5 39                  |     |
| ergy Ltd, Derrygre<br>r Results Licer | Parai          | Ammonia as To                             | N mg/l Phosp                                 | m                                   |                         | 1.3 0.                                    |                         |                                 |                 |                        |                        |                        | 1                                      |                       |                        |                  |                  |                        |                        |                        | 1 0.                                   |                               |                       |                       |                       |                 |                 | 0.8 0.                                   |         |          |                       |                       |                     |                       |     |
| a Mona Ene<br>ite Samplei             |                | DH COD                                    | hgm //                                       |                                     |                         | 7.6 76                                    |                         |                                 |                 |                        |                        |                        | 7.9 57                                 |                       |                        |                  |                  |                        |                        |                        | 7.9 36                                 |                               |                       |                       |                       |                 |                 | 7.6 44                                   |         |          |                       |                       |                     |                       |     |
| Bord Na<br>Compos                     | Month          | March                                     | 2003                                         |                                     | <del></del>             | 2                                         | ო                       | 4                               | 5               | 9                      | ~                      | 8                      | ი                                      | 9                     | 5                      | 12               | 13               | 14                     | 15                     | 16                     | 17                                     | 18                            | 19                    | 20                    | 21                    | 22              | 23              | 24                                       | 25      | 26       | 27                    | 28                    | 29                  | 30                    | 2,2 |

•

| Bord Na M<br>Composite | Iona Ene<br>Sampler | ergy Ltd, l<br>Results | Derrygreenagh | Group, Rochfor<br>Licence 501 | dsbridge, Co W | /estmeath |        |                |        |            |              |           |         |
|------------------------|---------------------|------------------------|---------------|-------------------------------|----------------|-----------|--------|----------------|--------|------------|--------------|-----------|---------|
| Month                  |                     |                        |               | Parameters                    |                |           |        |                |        |            | Daily Totals |           |         |
| April                  | PH                  | COD                    | Ammonia as    | Total                         | Suspended      | Total     | Colour | Flow           | COD    | Ammonia as | Total        | Suspended | Total   |
| 2003                   |                     | ng/l                   | N mg/l        | Phosphorus                    | Solids         | Solids    | Pt Co  | Daily          | Kg/Day | Kg/Day     | Phosphorus   | Solids    | Solids  |
|                        |                     |                        |               | mg/l                          | ing/l          | mg/l      | units  | Total (littes) |        |            | Kg/Day       | kg/Day    | kg/Day  |
| -                      |                     |                        |               |                               | 5              | 336       |        | 6296932        |        | -          |              | 31.48     | 2115.77 |
| 2                      |                     |                        |               |                               | 5              | 182       |        | 6707497        |        |            |              | 33.54     | 1220.76 |
| ю                      |                     |                        |               |                               | 5              | 328       |        | 5806547        |        |            |              | 29.03     | 1904.55 |
| 4                      |                     |                        |               |                               | 5              | 463       |        | 6136953        |        |            |              | 30.68     | 2841.41 |
| 5                      |                     |                        |               |                               | 5              | 192       |        | 2917155        |        |            |              | 14.59     | 560.09  |
| 9                      |                     |                        |               |                               | 5              | 448       |        | 6527260        |        |            |              | 32.64     | 2924.21 |
| 7                      | 8.5                 | 18                     | 0.2           | 0.05                          | 5              | 466       | 71     | 6144158        | 110.59 | 1.23       | 0.31         | 30.72     | 2863.18 |
| ω                      |                     |                        |               |                               | 5              | 224       | ,      | 6307052        |        |            |              | 31.54     | 1412.78 |
| თ                      |                     |                        |               |                               | 5              | 252       |        | 1979096        |        |            |              | 9.90      | 498.73  |
| 10                     |                     |                        |               |                               | 5              | 332       |        | 6999749        |        |            |              | 35.00     | 2323.92 |
|                        |                     |                        |               |                               | S              | 442       |        | 6376709        |        |            |              | 31,88     | 2818.51 |
| 12                     |                     |                        |               |                               | 5              | 336       |        | 6278754        |        |            |              | 31.39     | 2109.66 |
| 13                     |                     |                        |               |                               | 5              | 412       |        | 4897624        |        |            |              | 24.49     | 2017.82 |
| 14                     | 8.3                 | 58                     | 0.2           | 0.05                          | £              | 318       | 69     | 7081850        | 410.75 | 1.42       | 0.35         | 35.41     | 2252.03 |
| 15                     |                     |                        |               |                               | 8              | 232       |        | 2035693        |        |            |              | 16.29     | 472.28  |
| 16                     |                     |                        |               |                               | 5              | 276       |        | 6674664        |        |            |              | 33.37     | 1842.21 |
| 17                     |                     |                        |               |                               | 5              | 256       |        | 1647269        |        |            |              | 8.24      | 421.70  |
| 18                     |                     |                        |               |                               | 5              | 254       |        | 6356302        |        |            |              | 31.78     | 1614.50 |
| 19                     |                     |                        |               |                               | 9              | 270       |        | 1844888        |        |            |              | 11.07     | 498.12  |
| 50                     |                     |                        |               |                               | £۲             | 480       |        | 6087622        |        |            |              | 30.44     | 2922.06 |
| 21                     | 8.3<br>8            | 55                     | 0.0           | 0.05                          | 9              | 290       | 62     | 6294666        | 346.21 | 5.67       | 0.31         | 37.77     | 1825.45 |
| 22                     |                     |                        |               |                               | 5              | 312       |        | 5945695        |        |            |              | 29.73     | 1855.06 |
| 23                     |                     |                        |               |                               | 5              | 366       |        | 2674436        |        |            |              | 13.37     | 978.84  |
| 24                     |                     |                        |               |                               | сı             | 282       |        | 5516747        |        |            |              | 27.58     | 1555.72 |
| 25                     |                     |                        |               |                               | ġ.             | 364       |        | 7088751        |        |            |              | 35.44     | 2580.31 |
| 26                     |                     |                        |               |                               | £              | 354       |        | 3540561        |        |            |              | 17.70     | 1253.36 |
| 27                     |                     |                        |               |                               | 5              | 324       |        | 6838260        |        |            |              | 34.19     | 2215.60 |
| 28                     | 8.2                 | 40                     | 7             | 0.05                          | ۍ              | 364       | 82     | 6922454        | 276.90 | 48.46      | 0.35         | 34.61     | 2519.77 |
| 29                     |                     |                        |               |                               | £              | 340       |        | 6241581        |        |            |              | 31.21     | 2122.14 |
| 80                     |                     |                        |               |                               | 5              | 398       |        | 7075021        |        |            |              | 35.38     | 2815.86 |
| 31                     |                     |                        |               |                               |                |           |        |                |        |            |              |           |         |

 $\frac{1}{2}$  , where  $\alpha_{i}$  is the second sec

|             |            |              | Total      | Solids     | Kg/Day         | 3225.10  | 958.53  | 981.42  | 5796.95  | 4033.79  | 5348.67  | 3704.17  | 3592.43 | 4218.46 | 4831.61 | 906.46  | 2793.03 | 2724.13 |     |     |     |     |     |      |     |     |     |     |     |     |      |     |     |     |            |           |
|-------------|------------|--------------|------------|------------|----------------|----------|---------|---------|----------|----------|----------|----------|---------|---------|---------|---------|---------|---------|-----|-----|-----|-----|-----|------|-----|-----|-----|-----|-----|-----|------|-----|-----|-----|------------|-----------|
|             |            |              | Suspended  | Solids     | Kg/Day         | 52.02    | 34.73   | 18.17   | 72.83    | 229,19   | 140.75   | 62.78    | 43,60   | 48.82   | 49.71   | 11.50   | 35.44   | 34.05   |     |     |     |     |     |      |     |     |     |     |     |     |      |     |     |     |            |           |
|             |            | outly Totals | Total      | Phosphorus | Kg/Day         |          |         |         |          | 1.38     |          |          |         |         |         |         | 0.35    |         |     |     |     |     |     |      |     |     |     |     |     |     |      |     |     |     |            |           |
|             |            | <u>1</u>     | Ammonia as | Kg/Day .   |                | -        |         |         |          | 45.84    |          |          |         |         |         |         | 4,96    |         |     |     |     |     |     |      |     |     |     |     |     |     |      |     |     |     |            |           |
| ath         |            |              | COD .      | Kg/Day     |                |          |         |         |          | 1306.40  |          |          |         |         |         |         | 375.71  |         |     |     |     |     |     |      |     |     |     |     |     |     |      |     |     |     |            |           |
| Co Westme   |            |              | Flow       | Daily      | Fotal (litres) | 10403560 | 6945837 | 3634873 | 14565200 | 22919280 | 28150900 | 12556500 | 8719490 | 9764944 | 9941591 | 2300668 | 7088921 | 6810333 | *   | *   | *   | *   | *   | *    | *   | *   | *   | *   | *   | *   | *    | *   | *   | *   | <b>.</b> * | *         |
| sbridge, C  |            |              | Colour     | Pt Co      | units          |          |         |         |          | 223      |          |          |         |         |         |         | 83      |         |     |     |     |     |     | 143  |     | 2   |     |     |     |     | 126  |     |     |     |            |           |
| ochfords    |            |              | Total      | Solids     | l/gm :         | 310      | 138     | 270     | 398      | 176      | 190      | 295.     | 412     | 432     | 486     | 394     | 394     | 400     | 398 | 478 | 420 | 398 | 310 | 342  | 334 | 385 | 266 | 332 | 278 | 270 | 292  | 396 | 183 | 286 | 348        | 408       |
| Group, R    | _          |              | Suspended  | Solids     | . mg/l         | 5        | 5       | 5       | 5        | 10       | 5        | 5        | 5       | 5       | 5       | 5       | 5       | 5       | 5   | 5   | 5   | 2   | 5   | 5    | 5   | 5   | S   | 5   | 5   | 5   | 5    | 5   | 5   | 5   | 5          | Q         |
| .ygreenagh  | Licence 50 | Parameters   | Total      | Phosphorus | ing/l          |          |         |         |          | 0.06     |          |          |         |         |         |         | 0.05    |         |     |     |     |     |     | 0.05 |     |     |     |     |     |     | 0.07 |     |     |     |            | <br>!<br> |
| y Ltd, Deri | esults     |              | Ammonia as | N mg/l     |                |          |         |         |          | 2        |          |          |         |         |         | -       | 0.7     |         |     |     |     |     |     | 1    |     |     |     |     |     |     | 0.51 |     |     |     |            |           |
| a Energ     | mpler R    |              | COD        | mg/l       |                |          |         |         |          | 57       |          |          |         |         |         |         | 53      |         |     |     |     |     |     | 64   |     |     |     |     |     |     | 51   |     |     |     |            |           |
| a Mon       | vite Sa    |              | . Hq       |            |                | :        |         |         |          | 8,1      |          |          |         |         |         |         | 8.4     |         |     | ·   |     |     |     | 8.4  |     |     |     |     |     |     | 8.1  |     |     |     |            |           |
| Bord Na     | Compos     | Month        | May        | 2003       |                | ~        | 5       | ო       | 4        | 5        | 9        | 7        | ω       | თ       | 10      | 11      | 12      | 13      | 14  | 15  | 16  | 17  | 18  | 19   | 20  | 21  | 22  | 23  | 24  | 25  | 26   | 27  | 28  | 29  | 30         | 31        |

l. Į

-----

\* Velocity meter malfunction

# Bord Na Mona Energy Ltd, Derrygreenagh Group, Rochfordsbridge, Co Westmeath Composite Sampler Results Licence 501

|             | Total      | Solids     | Kg/Day         |              |          |    |          |    |    |   |   |   |    |    |    |    |    |      |    |    |    |    |    |    |      |    |        |        | 116.04 | 79.59  | 301.86  | 167.54 | 117.84 |   |
|-------------|------------|------------|----------------|--------------|----------|----|----------|----|----|---|---|---|----|----|----|----|----|------|----|----|----|----|----|----|------|----|--------|--------|--------|--------|---------|--------|--------|---|
|             | Suspended  | Solids     | Kg/Dav         |              |          |    |          |    |    |   |   |   |    |    |    |    |    |      |    |    |    |    |    |    |      |    |        |        | 1.81   | 1.72   | 5.90    | 2.63   | 2.12   |   |
| aily Totals | Total      | Phosphorus | Kg/Day         |              |          |    |          |    |    |   |   |   |    |    |    |    |    |      |    |    |    |    |    |    |      |    |        |        |        |        |         | 0.03   |        |   |
| 0           | Amnonia as | kg/Day     |                |              |          |    |          |    |    |   |   |   |    |    |    |    |    |      |    |    |    |    |    |    |      |    |        |        |        |        |         | 1.05   |        |   |
|             | COD        | Kg/Day     |                |              |          |    |          |    |    |   |   |   |    |    |    |    |    |      |    |    |    |    |    |    |      |    |        |        |        |        |         | 18.97  |        |   |
|             | Flow       | Daily      | Total (litres) | *            |          | *  | *        | *  | *  | * | * | * | *  | *  | *  | *  | *  | *    | *  | *  | *  | *  | *  | *  | *    | *  | 594907 | 455397 | 362637 | 343051 | 1179122 | 526852 | 423883 |   |
|             | Colour     | PtCo       | ubits          |              | 124      |    |          |    |    |   |   |   |    |    |    |    |    | 74   |    | -  |    |    |    |    | 70   |    |        |        |        |        |         | 101    |        |   |
|             | Total      | Solids     | l/gm           | 444          | 390      | IS | <u>s</u> | S  | SI | S | S | S | S  | S  | S  | SI | S  | 300  | IS | SI | S  | S  | IS | S  | 322  | S  | s      | S      | 320    | 232    | 256     | 318    | 278    |   |
|             | Suspended  | Solids.    | mg/l           | 5            | 5        | IS | S        | IS | S  | S | ទ | S | IS | SI | SI | S  | ខ  | 5    | IS | SI | IS | S  | SI | SI | 5    | IS | SI     | S      | 5      | 5      | 5       | 5      | 5      |   |
| Parameters  | Total      | Phosphorus | mg/l           |              | 0.05     |    |          |    |    |   |   |   |    |    |    |    |    | 0.05 |    |    |    |    |    |    | 0.08 |    |        |        |        |        |         | 0.06   |        |   |
|             | Ammonia as | N mg/l     |                |              | 0.4      |    |          |    |    |   |   |   |    |    |    |    |    | 1.1  |    |    |    |    |    |    | 2.3  |    |        |        |        |        |         | 2      |        |   |
|             | COD        | mg/l       |                |              | 59       |    |          |    |    |   |   |   |    |    |    |    |    | 48   |    |    |    |    |    |    | 55   |    |        |        |        |        |         | 36     |        |   |
|             | PH         |            |                |              | 8.1<br>1 |    |          |    |    |   |   |   |    |    | _  |    |    | 7.5  |    |    |    |    |    |    | 7.9  |    |        |        |        |        |         | 8.1    |        |   |
| Month       | June       | 2003       |                | <del>.</del> | 2        | ω  | 4        | Q. | 9  | 7 | 8 | 6 | 10 | 11 | 12 | 13 | 14 | 15   | 16 | 17 | 18 | 19 | 20 | 21 | 22   | 23 | 24     | 25     | 26     | 27     | 28      | 29     | 30     | č |

IS: Insufficient amount of sample due to low flow or sampler malfunction.

\* Velocity meter malfunction

Bord Na Mona Energy Ltd, Derrygreenagh Group, Rochfordsbridge, Co Westmeath Composite Sampler Results Licence 501 **Composite Sampler Results** 

| Month  |     |     |            | Parameters |           |        |        |                |        |            | Daily Totals |           |        |
|--------|-----|-----|------------|------------|-----------|--------|--------|----------------|--------|------------|--------------|-----------|--------|
| July   | Hg  | COD | Ammonia as | . Total    | Suspended | Total  | Colour | Flow           | COD    | Ammonia as | Total        | Suspended | Total  |
| 2003   |     | []  | N mg/l     | Phosphorus | Solids    | Solids | Pt Co  | Daily          | Kg/Day | Kg/Day     | Phosphorus   | Solids    | Solids |
|        |     |     |            | i/gui      | ) // But  | J/Sm   | units  | Total (litres) |        |            | Kg/Day       | Ke/Day    | Kg/Day |
| -      |     |     |            |            | 5         | 228    |        | 1648917        |        |            |              | 8.24      | 375.95 |
| 7      |     |     |            |            | 5         | 214    |        | 2184999        |        |            |              | 10.92     | 467.59 |
| ю      |     |     |            |            | 5         | 248    |        | 2256312        |        |            |              | 11.28     | 559,57 |
| 4      |     |     |            |            | 5         | 286    |        | 1424804        |        |            |              | 7.12      | 407.49 |
| 2      |     |     |            |            | 5         | 274    |        | 1361803        |        |            |              | 6.81      | 373.13 |
| 9      | 7.9 | 86  | 1.8        | 0.05       | 5         | 220    | 142    | 1286364        | 110.63 | 2.32       | 0.06         | 6.43      | 283.00 |
| 2      |     |     |            |            | 5         | 282    |        | 1206542        |        |            |              | 6.03      | 340.24 |
| 80     |     |     |            |            | 5         | 288    |        | 1217167        |        |            |              | 6.09      | 350.54 |
| ი      |     |     |            |            | 5         | 294    |        | 1068490        |        |            |              | 5.34      | 314,14 |
| 10     |     |     |            |            | 5         | 288    |        | 961803         |        |            |              | 4.81      | 277.00 |
| 11     |     |     |            |            | 5         | 284    |        | 1074007        |        |            |              | 5.37      | 305,02 |
| 12     |     |     |            |            | 5         | 279    |        | 912553         |        |            |              | 4.56      | 254.60 |
| 13     | 8.2 | 60  | 1.29       | 0.05       | 5         | 270    | 129    | 903490         | 54.21  | 1.17       | 0.05         | 4.52      | 243.94 |
| 14     |     |     |            |            | 5         | 282    |        | 894642         |        |            |              | 4.47      | 252.29 |
| 15     |     | -   |            |            | 5         | 298    |        | 912440         |        |            |              | 4.56      | 271.91 |
| 16     |     |     |            |            | 5         | 292    |        | 998282         |        |            |              | 4.99      | 291.50 |
| 17     |     |     |            |            | 5         | 292    |        | 930873         |        |            |              | 4.65      | 271.81 |
| 18     |     |     |            |            | 5         | 284    |        | 1108545        |        |            |              | 5.54      | 314.83 |
| 19     |     |     |            |            | ъ         | 258    |        | 961054         |        |            |              | 4.81      | 247.95 |
| 20     | 7.7 | 28  | 1.26       | 0.05       | 5         | 228    | 164    | 1017374        | 59.01  | 1.28       | 0.05         | 5.09      | 231.96 |
| 21     |     | _   |            |            | 5         | 182    |        | 1712623        |        |            |              | 8.56      | 311.70 |
| 22     |     |     |            |            | 5         | 533    |        | 1635002        |        |            |              | 8.18      | 871.46 |
| 23     |     | _   |            |            | 5         | 200    |        | 1177241        |        |            |              | 5.89      | 235.45 |
| 24     |     |     |            |            | 5         | 234    |        | 1210511        |        |            |              | 6.05      | 283.26 |
| 25     |     |     | -          |            | 5         | 212    |        | 1121393        |        |            |              | 5.61      | 237.74 |
| 26     |     |     |            |            | 5         | 240    |        | 1018582        |        |            |              | 5.09      | 244.46 |
| 27     | 8,4 | 42  | 1.1        | -0.07      | 5         | 364    | 133    | 859570         | 36.10  | 0.95       | 0.06         | 4.30      | 312.88 |
| 28     |     |     |            |            | IS        | SI     |        | 931398         |        |            |              |           |        |
| 29     |     |     |            |            | SI        | SI     |        | 1359661        |        |            |              |           |        |
| 30     |     |     |            |            | SI        | S      |        | 1507563        |        |            |              |           |        |
| ю<br>М |     |     |            |            | S         | S      |        | 1202255        |        |            |              |           |        |

| Mona Energy Ltd, Derrygreenagh Group, Rochfordsbridge, Co Westmeath | te Sampler Results Licence 501 | Rarameters |
|---------------------------------------------------------------------|--------------------------------|------------|
| Bord Na Mona Ei                                                     | <b>Composite Sampl</b>         | Month 1    |

| 1                                         |                                     |                                       |                         | Parameters    |       |    | . (                             |                |        |            | Daily Totals |           |        |
|-------------------------------------------|-------------------------------------|---------------------------------------|-------------------------|---------------|-------|----|---------------------------------|----------------|--------|------------|--------------|-----------|--------|
| pH COD Ammonia as Total Suspended To      | COD Ammonia as Total Suspended To   | Ammonia as Total Suspended Tol        | Total Suspended To      | Suspended Tol | Tol   | 31 | Colour                          | Flow           | COD    | Ammonia as | Total        | Suspended | Total  |
| <u>mg/l Nmg/l Phosphorus Solids Solid</u> | mg/l N mg/l Phosphorus Solids Solid | <u>N mg/l</u> Phosphorus Solids Solid | Phosphorus Solids Solid | Solids Solid  | Solid | S  | . Pt Co                         | Daily          | Kg/Day | Kg/Day     | Phosphorus   | Solids    | Solids |
| mg/i mg/i mg/i mg/i                       | mg/i mg/i mg/i mg/i                 | mg/l mg/l mg/l                        | mg/l. mg/l mg/l         | mg/l mg/l     | mg/J  |    | units                           | Total (litres) |        |            | Kg/Day       | Kg/Day    | Kg/Day |
| SI ISI                                    | SI SI ISI                           | SI IS IS                              | SI IS IS                | SI            | IS    |    |                                 | 1216657        |        |            |              |           |        |
| SI IS                                     | IS IS                               | IS IS                                 | IS IS                   | IS IS         | SI    |    |                                 | 867021         |        |            |              |           |        |
| IS IS                                     | SI IS IS                            | SI IS IS                              | SI IS IS                | IS IS         | IS    |    |                                 | 673424         |        |            |              |           |        |
| 7.5 82 2.57 0.17 5 324                    | 82 2.57 0.17 5 324                  | 2.57 0.17 5 324                       | 0.17 5 324              | 5 324         | 324   |    | 135                             | 753345         | 61.77  | 1.94       | 0.13         | 3.77      | 244.08 |
| 5 288                                     | 5 288                               | 5 288                                 | 5 288                   | 5 288         | 288   |    |                                 | 556352         |        |            |              | 2.78      | 160.23 |
| 5 304                                     | 5 304                               | 5 304                                 | 5 304                   | 5 304         | 304   |    | -<br>-<br>-<br>-<br>-<br>-<br>- | 649228         |        |            |              | 3.25      | 197.37 |
| 6 306                                     | 6 306<br>306                        | 6 306                                 | 6 306                   | 6 306         | 306   |    |                                 | 681640         |        |            |              | 4.09      | 208.58 |
| 13 304                                    | 13 304                              | 13 304                                | 13 304                  | 13 304        | 304   |    |                                 | 556403         |        |            |              | 7.23      | 169.15 |
| 5 292                                     | 5 292                               | 5 292                                 | 5 292                   | 5 292         | 292   |    |                                 | 620766         |        |            |              | 3.10      | 181.26 |
| 278                                       | 5 278                               | 5 278                                 | 5 278                   | 5 278         | 278   |    |                                 | 740104         |        |            |              | 3.70      | 205.75 |
| 7.8 66 2.02 0.06 5 282                    | 66 2.02 0.06 5 282                  | 2.02 0.06 5 282                       | 0.06 5 282              | 5 282         | 282   |    | 176                             | 902347         | 59.55  | 1.82       | 0.05         | 4.51      | 254.46 |
| 5 240                                     | 5 240                               | 5 240                                 | 5 240                   | 5 240         | 240   | _  |                                 | 1064022        |        |            |              | 5.32      | 255.37 |
| 196                                       | 196                                 | 5 196                                 | 5 196                   | 5 196         | 196   |    |                                 | 1232545        |        |            |              | 6.16      | 241.58 |
| 190                                       | 190                                 | 190                                   | 5 190                   | 5 190         | 190   |    |                                 | 1384606        |        |            |              | 6.92      | 263.08 |
| 198                                       | 5 198                               | 5 198                                 | 5 198                   | 5 198         | 198   | _  |                                 | 1978323        |        |            |              | 9.89      | 391.71 |
| 5 172                                     | 5 172                               | 5 172                                 | 5 172                   | 5 172         | 172   |    |                                 | 1941786        |        |            |              | 9.71      | 333.99 |
| 5 204                                     | 5 204                               | 5 204                                 | 5 204                   | 5 204         | 204   |    |                                 | 1676179        | 14     |            |              | 8.38      | 341.94 |
| 5 267                                     | 5 267                               | 5 267                                 | 5 267                   | 5 267         | 267   |    |                                 | 854737         |        |            |              | 4.27      | 228.21 |
| 8.2 51 2.08 0.08 5 183                    | 51 2.08 0.08 5 183                  | 2.08 0.08 5 183                       | 0.08 5 183              | 5 183         | 183   |    | 133                             | 927954         | 47.33  | 1.93       | 0.07         | 4.64      | 169.82 |
| 5 200                                     | 5 200                               | 5 200                                 | 5 200                   | 5 200         | 200   |    |                                 | 801379         |        |            |              | 4.01      | 160.28 |
| 298                                       | 5 298                               | 5 298                                 | 5 298                   | 5 298         | 298   |    |                                 | 741491         |        |            |              | 3.71      | 220.96 |
| 5 320                                     | 5 320                               | 5 320                                 | 5 320                   | 5 320         | 320   |    |                                 | 790722         |        |            |              | 3.95      | 253.03 |
| 5 316                                     | 5 316                               | 5 316                                 | 5 316                   | 5 316         | 316   |    |                                 | 857466         |        |            |              | 4,29      | 270.96 |
| 5 320                                     | 5 320                               | 5 320                                 | 5 320                   | 5 320         | 320   |    |                                 | 711380         |        |            |              | 3.56      | 227.64 |
| 5 296                                     | 296                                 | 5 296                                 | 5 296                   | 5 296         | 296   |    |                                 | 520021         |        |            |              | 2.60      | 153.93 |
| 5 256                                     | 5 256                               | 5 256                                 | 5 256                   | 5 256         | 256   |    | -                               | 546265         |        |            |              | 2.73      | 139.84 |
| 8.2 33 2.18 0.05 5 260                    | 33 2.18 0.05 5 260                  | 2.18 0.05 5 260                       | 0.05 5 260              | 5 260         | 260   |    | 26                              | 504069         | 16.63  | 1,10       | 0.03         | 2.52      | 131.06 |
| 274                                       | 5 274                               | 5 274                                 | 5 274                   | 5 274         | 274   |    |                                 | 751553         |        |            |              | 3.76      | 205.93 |
| 5 272                                     | 5 272                               | 5 272                                 | 5 272                   | 5 272         | 272   |    |                                 | 1055509        |        |            |              | 5,28      | 287.10 |
| 5 302                                     | 5 302                               | 5 302                                 | 5 302                   | 5 302         | 302   | _  |                                 | 820268         |        |            |              | 4.10      | 247.72 |
| 286                                       | 5 286                               | 5 286                                 | 5 286                   | 5 286         | 286   |    |                                 | 690428         |        |            |              | 3.45      | 197.46 |

|             |            |                   | Total      | Solids     | Kg/Dav         | 203.81 | 183.13 | 138.72 | 157.39 | 154,14  | 185.39 | 174.36 | 187.47 | 169.22 | 166.27 | 188.63 | 150.52 | 78.51  | 103.54 | 93.22  | 95.14  | 120.60 | 110.54 | 109.23 | 112.35 | 159.13 | 159,44 | 195.50 | 114.24 | 130.45 | 112.47 | 128.33 | 112.98 | 131.01 | 124.63 |    |
|-------------|------------|-------------------|------------|------------|----------------|--------|--------|--------|--------|---------|--------|--------|--------|--------|--------|--------|--------|--------|--------|--------|--------|--------|--------|--------|--------|--------|--------|--------|--------|--------|--------|--------|--------|--------|--------|----|
|             |            |                   | Suspended  | Solids     | Kg/Day         | 3.42   | 3.03   | 3.27   | 3.25   | 2.79    | 3.59   | 3.33   | 3.78   | 3.23   | 3.03   | 3.42   | 3.65   | 2.58   | 2.40   | 2.18   | 2.00   | 1.87   | 2,16   | 2:92   | 6.04   | 6.32   | 2.59   | 4.70   | 2.38   | 2.10   | 1.86   | 1.96   | 2.00   | 2.23   | 2.29   |    |
|             |            | Daily Totals      | Total      | Phosphorus | Kg/Day         |        | 0.04   |        |        |         |        |        |        | 0.03   |        |        |        |        |        |        | 0.02   |        |        |        |        | 0.03   |        |        |        |        |        |        | 0.02   |        |        |    |
|             | :          |                   | Ammonia as | Kg/Day     |                |        | 1.29   |        |        |         |        |        |        | 1.47   |        |        |        |        |        |        | 0.98   | -      |        |        |        | 06.0   |        |        |        |        |        |        | 1.02   |        |        |    |
| ath         |            |                   | COD        | Kg/Day     |                |        | 26.07  |        |        |         |        |        |        | 26.48  |        |        |        |        |        |        | 18.79  |        |        |        |        | 30.56  |        |        |        |        |        |        | 47.11  |        |        |    |
| Co Westme   |            |                   | Flow       | Daily      | Total (litres) | 683919 | 606386 | 654350 | 650376 | 558473  | 718577 | 665498 | 755937 | 645866 | 606811 | 683454 | 730682 | 516542 | 479354 | 435597 | 399751 | 374532 | 360077 | 416900 | 464259 | 526934 | 517652 | 939921 | 475997 | 420807 | 372426 | 391265 | 399226 | 445622 | 458204 |    |
| sbridge,    |            |                   | Colour     | Pt Co      | units          |        | 97     |        |        |         |        |        |        | 83     |        |        |        |        |        |        | 90     |        |        |        |        | 80     |        |        |        |        |        |        | 78     |        |        |    |
| cochford    |            |                   | Total      | Solids     | l/gm 🕥         | 298    | 302    | 212    | 242    | 276     | 258    | 262    | 248    | 262    | 274    | 276    | 206    | 152    | 216    | 214    | 238    | 322    | 307    | 262    | 242    | 302    | 308    | 208    | 240    | 310    | 302    | 328    | 283    | 294    | 272    |    |
| a Group, F  | 1          |                   | Suspended  | Solids     | mg/l           | 5      | 5      | 5      | ភ      | 5       | 5      | ភ      | 5      | 5      | 5      | 5      | 5      | 5      | 5      | 5      | 5      | 5      | Ö      | 7      | 13     | 12     | 5      | 5      | 5      | 5      | 5      | 5      | 5.     | 5      | 5      |    |
| rygreenagl  | Licence 50 | <b>Parameters</b> | Total      | Phosphorus | mg/l           |        | 0.07   |        |        |         |        |        |        | 0.05   |        |        |        |        |        |        | 0.05   |        |        |        |        | 0.05   |        |        |        |        |        |        | 0.05   |        |        |    |
| y Ltd, Deri | esults     |                   | Ammonia as | N mg/l     |                |        | 2.12   |        |        |         |        |        |        | 2.28   |        |        |        |        |        |        | 2.46   |        |        |        |        | 1.71   |        |        |        |        |        |        | 2.56   |        |        |    |
| a Energ     | mpler R    |                   | COD        | ng/l       |                |        | 43     |        |        |         |        |        |        | 41     |        |        |        |        |        |        | 47     |        |        |        |        | 58     |        |        |        |        |        |        | 118    |        |        |    |
| a Mon       | site Sa    |                   | FIG        |            |                |        | 8      |        |        |         |        |        |        | ω      |        |        |        |        |        |        | ω      |        |        |        |        | 8.2    |        |        |        |        |        |        | 8      |        |        |    |
| Bord N:     | Compos     | Month             | September  | 2003       |                | ~      | 7      | m      | 4      | رى<br>ا | 9      | 2      | ω      | ດ      | 10     | Ę      | 12     | 13     | 7      | 15     | 16     | 17     | 18     | 19     | 20     | 54     | 22     | 23     | 24     | 25     | 26     | 27     | 28     | 29     | 30     | 31 |

Bord Na Mona Energy Ltd, Derrygreenagh Group, Rochfordsbridge, Co Westmeath Composite Sampler Results Licence 501

| Month   |     |      |            | Parameters |           |        |        |                |        |            | Daily Fotals |           |        |
|---------|-----|------|------------|------------|-----------|--------|--------|----------------|--------|------------|--------------|-----------|--------|
| October | PH  | COD  | Ammonia as | Total      | Suspended | Total  | Colour | Flow           | COD    | Ammonia as | Total .      | Suspended | Total  |
| 2003    |     | l/gm | N mg/l     | Phosphorus | Solids    | Solids | Pt Co  | Daily          | Kg/Day | Kg/Dav     | Phosphorus   | Solids    | Solids |
|         |     |      |            | l Mg/l     | mg/l      | ]/Jui  | nits   | Total (litres) |        |            | Kg/Day       | Kg/Day    | Kg/Dav |
| Ļ       |     |      |            |            | 5         | 280    |        | 680897         |        |            |              | 3.40      | 190.65 |
| 2       |     |      |            |            | 5         | 280    |        | 435232         |        |            | -            | 2.18      | 121.86 |
| e       |     |      |            |            | 5         | 270    |        | 638996         |        |            |              | 3.19      | 172.53 |
| 4       |     |      |            |            | 5         | 270    |        | 613388         |        |            |              | 3.07      | 165.61 |
| 5       | 8.2 | 46   | 2.55       | 0.05       | 5         | 260    | 62     | 539049         | 24.80  | 1.37       | 0.03         | 2.70      | 140.15 |
| 9       |     |      |            |            | 5         | 226    |        | 639485         |        |            |              | 3.20      | 144.52 |
| 7       |     |      |            |            | 5         | 274    |        | 661503         |        |            |              | 3.31      | 181.25 |
| 8       |     |      |            |            | 5         | 242    |        | 543380         |        |            |              | 2.72      | 131.50 |
| ი       |     |      |            |            | 5         | 232    |        | 493554         |        |            |              | 2.47      | 114.50 |
| 10      |     |      |            |            | 5         | 244    |        | 449797         |        |            |              | 2.25      | 109.75 |
| 1       |     |      |            |            | Q         | 270    |        | 478011         |        |            |              | 2.39      | 129.06 |
| 12      | 8.5 | 48   | 1.9        | .0.13      | 5         | 290.   | 06     | 458761         | 22.02  | 0.87       | 0.06         | 2.29      | 133.04 |
| 13      |     |      |            |            | SI        | ร      |        | 48883          |        |            |              |           |        |
| 14      |     |      |            |            | IS        | IS     |        | 368510         |        |            |              |           |        |
| 15      |     |      |            |            | IS        | S      |        | 300843         |        |            |              |           |        |
| 16      |     |      |            |            | IS        | SI     |        | 320665         |        |            |              |           |        |
| 17      |     |      |            |            | SI        | s      |        | 400150         |        |            |              |           |        |
| 18      |     |      |            |            | SI        | S      |        | 452340         |        |            |              |           |        |
| 19      | 7.9 | 46   | 3.11       | 0.05       | 5         | 178    | 85     | 437491         | 20.12  | 1.36       | 0.02         | 2.19      | 77.87  |
| 50      |     |      |            |            | 6         | 274    |        | 365781         |        |            |              | 3.29      | 100.22 |
| 21      |     |      |            |            | 5         | 274    |        | 352005         |        |            |              | 1.76      | 96.45  |
| 22      |     |      |            |            | õ         | 258    |        | 399766         |        |            |              | 2.40      | 103,14 |
| 23      |     |      |            |            | £         | 252    |        | 464221         |        |            |              | 2.32      | 116.98 |
| 24      |     |      |            |            | 5         | 232    |        | 581754         |        |            |              | 2.91      | 134.97 |
| 25      |     |      |            |            | 5         | 270    |        | 583514         |        |            |              | 2.92      | 157.55 |
| 26      |     |      |            |            | 5         | 270    |        | 713912         |        |            |              | 3.57      | 192.76 |
| 27      | 2.9 | 48   | 3.06       | 0.05       | 8         | 270    | 67     | 732498         | 35.16  | 2.24       | 0.04         | 5.86      | 197.77 |
| 28      |     |      |            |            | 5         | 218    |        | 684513         |        |            |              | 3.42      | 149.22 |
| 29      |     |      |            |            | 5         | 222    |        | 697046         |        |            |              | 3.49      | 154.74 |
| 90      |     |      |            |            | 5         | 230    |        | 700701         |        |            |              | 3.50      | 161.16 |
| 31      |     |      |            |            | 5         | 204    |        | 1435247        |        |            |              | 7.18      | 292.79 |

| d Na Mona Energy Ltd, Derrygreenagh Gro<br>nposite Sampler Results Licence 501 | up, Rochfordsbridge, Co Westmeath | Ĵ           |
|--------------------------------------------------------------------------------|-----------------------------------|-------------|
| d Na Mona Energy Ltd, Derrygreenagh<br>nposite Sampler Results Licence 501     | Gro                               |             |
| d Na Mona Energy Ltd,<br>nposite Sampler Results                               | Derrygreenagh (                   | Licence 501 |
| d Na Mona Energy ]<br>nposite Sampler Res                                      | Ltd,                              | ults        |
| d Na Mona Ene<br>nposite Sampler                                               | rgy ]                             | Res         |
| d Na Mona<br>nposite San                                                       | Ene                               | npler       |
| d Na N<br>nposite                                                              | Iona                              | San         |
| p                                                                              | Na N                              | osite       |
| 10 <u>10</u>                                                                   | <b>Bord</b>                       | Comp        |

|              | Total      | Solids     | Kø/Dav         | 555.96  | 238.02  | 261.73  | 176.22  | 207.25 | 205.71 | 185.05 | 175.91 | 170.98     | 202.38 | 151.27 | 368.36  | 310.15  | 203.13  | 579.13  | 159.11  | 121.65  | 182.38  | 171.40  | 290.53  | 392.54  | 357.54  | 266.71  | 242 44  | 271.26  | 257.52  | 365.12  | 184.22  | 247.95  | 392.94  |    |
|--------------|------------|------------|----------------|---------|---------|---------|---------|--------|--------|--------|--------|------------|--------|--------|---------|---------|---------|---------|---------|---------|---------|---------|---------|---------|---------|---------|---------|---------|---------|---------|---------|---------|---------|----|
|              | Susnended  | Solids     | Kø/Dav         | 12.30   | 5.78    | 6.17    | 5.06    | 4.67   | 4.25   | 3.99   | 3.86   | 4,15       | 4.36   | 4.11   | 7.08    | 6.92    | 6.68    | 12.70   | 5,45    | 5.03    | 5.18    | 5.23    | 9.19    | 14.43   | 18.08   | 8.33    | 7.58    | 7.79    | 7.66    | 8.37    | 6.22    | 7.29    | 14,45   |    |
| Daily Totals | Total      | Phosphorus | Ke/Dav         | 0       |         | 0.06    |         |        |        |        |        |            |        | 0.04   |         |         |         |         |         |         | 0.05    |         |         |         |         |         |         |         | 0.08    |         |         |         |         |    |
|              | Ammonia as | K2/Dav     | <b>X</b>       |         |         | 2.46    |         |        |        |        |        |            |        | 1.46   |         |         |         |         |         |         | 1.42    |         |         |         |         |         |         |         | 2.31    |         |         |         |         |    |
|              | COD        | Kg/Dav     |                |         |         | 41.97   |         |        |        |        |        |            |        | 48.51  |         |         |         |         |         |         | 68.39   |         |         |         |         |         |         |         | 113.43  |         |         |         |         |    |
|              | Flow       | Daily      | Total (litres) | 2459980 | 1155416 | 1234556 | 1012736 | 933568 | 850030 | 797618 | 771521 | 830006     | 872315 | 822127 | 1416778 | 1384612 | 1336359 | 2540045 | 1089775 | 1005376 | 1036266 | 1045128 | 1838792 | 2886357 | 2008675 | 1666931 | 1515241 | 1558957 | 1532837 | 1674860 | 1244711 | 1458541 | 2889230 |    |
|              | Colour     | Pt.Co      | units          |         |         | 130     |         |        |        |        |        |            |        | 133    |         |         |         |         |         |         | 156     |         |         |         |         |         |         |         | 161     |         |         |         |         |    |
|              | Total      | Solids     | //gm/          | 226     | 206     | 212     | 174     | 222    | 242    | 232    | 228    | 206        | 232    | 184    | 260     | 224     | 152     | 228     | 146     | 121     | 176     | 164     | 158     | 136     | 178     | 160     | 160     | 174     | 168     | 218     | 148     | 170     | 136     |    |
|              | Suspended  | Solids     | mg/l           | 5       | 5       | 5       | 5       | 5      | 5      | 5      | 5      | ស          | 5      | 5      | 5       | 5       | 5       | £       | 5       | 5       | 5       | 5       | 5       | 5       | 6       | 5       | £       | 5       | £       | 5       | 5       | 5       | 5       |    |
| Parameters   | Total      | Phosphorus | mg/l           |         |         | 0.05    |         |        |        |        |        |            |        | 0.05   |         |         |         |         |         |         | 0.05    |         |         |         |         |         |         |         | 0.05    |         |         |         |         |    |
|              | Ammonia as | N mg/l     |                |         |         | 1.99    |         |        |        |        |        |            |        | 1.77   |         |         |         |         |         |         | 1.37    |         |         |         |         |         |         |         | 1.51    |         |         |         |         |    |
|              | COD        | ng/l       |                |         |         | 8       |         |        |        |        |        |            |        | 59     |         |         |         |         |         |         | 99      |         |         |         |         |         |         |         | 74      |         |         |         |         |    |
|              | pH         |            |                |         |         | 7.6     |         |        |        |        |        |            |        | ö      |         |         |         |         |         |         | 7.9     |         |         |         |         |         |         |         | 7.8     |         |         |         |         |    |
| Month        | November   | 2003       |                |         | 2       | ო       | 4       | 5      | 9      | 7      | ω      | <b>ი</b> : | 10     |        | 12      | 13      | 14      | 15      | 16      | 17      | 9       | 19      | 20      | 21      | 22      | 23      | 24      | 25      | 26      | 27      | 28      | 29      | 30      | 31 |

Bord Na Mona Energy Ltd, Derrygreenagh Group, Rochfordsbridge, Co Westmeath Licence 501 Composite Sampler Results

|              |               | Total         | Solids                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                         | Kg/Dav               | 409.01  | 290.73     | 361 71  | 357 51     | 210.00  | 20.000  |          | 234.04  | 208.40  | 228.30  | 241.04  | 108 20  | F20.74  | 223.11  | 538 77  | 11000   | 443.94  | 201.03  | 278.35  | 212.87  | 593.03 | 469.92       | 310.65   | 179,72         | 260.65  | 196.63     | 202        | -1100 71  | 661.00   | 20.100-  | 004.74   | T       |
|--------------|---------------|---------------|--------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|----------------------|---------|------------|---------|------------|---------|---------|----------|---------|---------|---------|---------|---------|---------|---------|---------|---------|---------|---------|---------|---------|--------|--------------|----------|----------------|---------|------------|------------|-----------|----------|----------|----------|---------|
|              |               | Suspended     | Solids                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                         | Kg/Day               | 13.28   | 8.55       | 11.45   | 8.20       | 6.41    |         | 2000     | 5.65    | 5.48    | 6.72    | 641     | 13.00   | 16.76   | 16.40   | 16.84   | 15.00   | 12,00   | 0.00    | 9.80    | 8.19    | 21.18  | 14.24        | 9.03     | 6.24           | 15.93   | 7.56       |            | -59.03    | -17 58   | 80.8     | 0.4.0    |         |
| Dotto Treens | CIENNA' Damos | 10131         | Phosphorus                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                     | Kg/Day               |         | 0.09       |         |            |         |         |          | 0.06    |         |         |         |         |         |         | 0.17    |         |         |         |         |         |        |              | 0.09     |                |         |            |            |           |          | 0.08     |          |         |
|              |               | Autiliouna as | ng/Uay                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                         |                      |         | 2.43       |         |            |         |         |          | 1.95    |         |         |         |         |         |         | 4.44    |         |         |         |         |         |        |              | 3.18     |                |         |            |            |           |          | 3.51     |          |         |
|              | COD           |               | <b>NRGIAN</b>                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                  |                      |         | 66.70      |         |            |         |         |          | 51.96   |         |         |         |         |         |         | 161.63  |         |         |         |         |         |        |              | 104.30   | -              |         |            |            |           |          | 31.47    | <u> </u> |         |
|              | Flow          | Daile         | and the second                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                 | <u>LOUAL (UTTES)</u> | 2069992 | 1/10196    | 2289279 | 1639936    | 1282496 | 1260128 | 1176520  | 1129522 | 1096843 | 1343472 | 1282139 | 2617300 | 3352626 | 3279777 | 3367304 | 2999588 | 3589937 | 1960219 | 1637450 | 4235025 | 707070 | 1000000      | 10600001 | 124806/        | 1448075 | 1512514    | 2276122    | -11805440 | -3516038 | 1656186  | 506681   | 1121613 |
|              | Colour        | DI Co         |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                | sum                  |         | 149        |         |            |         |         |          | 131     |         |         | -       |         |         |         | 173     |         |         |         |         |         |        | 100          | 071      |                |         |            |            |           |          | 119      |          |         |
|              | Total         | Solids        | in the second se | 151                  | 140     | 1/0        | 801     | 218        | 170     | 159     | 204      | 208     | 190     | 0/1     | 188     | 156     | 158     | 168     | 160     | 148     | 156     | 142     | 130     | 140     | 165    | 170          | 2111     |                | 001     |            | 2          | 94        | 188      | 184      | S        | IS      |
|              | Suspended     | Solids        | mall                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                           | л <u>ы</u> ,         | o u     | о <b>ч</b> | 0 1     | <u>م</u> ا | 2       | 5       | 5        | Ω,      | n r     | Ω.      | ام      | Ð       | Ð       | 5       | 5       | 5       | 5       | 2       | ۍ       | ъ       | 5      | ) <i>ц</i> . | ) ic     | ) <del>;</del> | _ u     | <u>ء</u> د | <u>0</u> " | ומ        | ٩        | <u>ی</u> | S :      | IS      |
| Parameters   | Total         | Phosphorus    | mø/i                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                           |                      | 0.05    | 2          |         |            |         |         | 10       | c0.0    |         |         |         |         |         |         | 0.05    |         |         |         |         |         |        | 0.05         |          |                |         |            |            |           | L        | c0.0     |          |         |
|              | Ammonia as    | N mg/l        |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                |                      | 1 42    |            |         |            |         |         | 1        | 1./3    |         |         |         |         |         | 00 1    | 1.32    |         |         |         |         |         |        | 1.76         |          |                |         |            |            |           | C + C    |          |          |         |
|              | - CUD         | mg/l          |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                |                      | 39      |            |         |            |         |         | av<br>av |         |         |         | -       |         |         | 01      |         |         |         |         |         |         |        | 91           |          |                |         |            |            |           | 10       | -        |          |         |
|              |               |               |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                |                      | 7.3     |            |         |            |         |         | 7 5      | 2       |         |         |         |         |         | 7 0     |         |         |         |         |         |         |        | 7.5          |          |                |         |            |            |           | R 7      | ;        |          |         |
| Monu         | 700           | 2003          |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                | -                    | N       | ę          | 4       | 5          |         |         | - α      | 0 0     | 10      | 11      | 1       | 13      |         | 4       | 19      | 2+      | - 07    |         | 5       | 22      | 71     | 22           | 23       | 24             | 25      | 26         | 27         | 28        | 59       | 30       | 34       | ;       |



BORD NA MÓNA ENERGY LIMITED Derrygreenagh,Rochfortbridge,Mullingar,Co-Westmeath.

# Annual Environmental Report IPC LICENCE 501

March 2005

Derrygreenagh Group, Annual Environmental Report 2004

### Contents

### **1.0 Introduction**

- 1.1 IPC Licence Register No
- 1.2 Name & Location of Site
- 1.3 Brief Description of Activities
- 1.4 Environmental Management of the Company
- 1.5 Environmental Policy Statement

### **2.0 Summary Information**

- 2.1 Emissions to Water Summary
  - 2.1.1 Silt Pond Emissions
  - 2.1.2 Yard Discharges
  - 2.1.3 Composite Sampler Report
  - 2.1.4 Non-compliance's

### 2.2 Emissions to Air Summary

- 2.2.1 Dust Monitoring
- 2.2.2 Non-compliance's

### 2.3 Waste Arisings

- 2.3.1 Non-Hazardous Waste
- 2.3.2 Hazardous Waste

### 2.4 Energy and Water Consumption

2.4.1 Energy Consumption

### 2.5 Environmental Incidents and Complaints

- 2.5.1 Incidents
- 2.5.2 Complaints

### 3.0 Management of the Activity

- 3.1 Environmental Management Programme Report
- 3.2 Environmental Management Programme Proposal
- 3.3 Environmental Expenditure

### 4.0 Licence Specific Reports

- 4.1 Surface Water Discharge Monitoring Location Programme Review
- 4.2 Bunding Programme
- 4.3 Boiler Combustion Efficiency
- 4.4 Resource Consumption Summary
- 4.5 Report on de-silting Programme
- 4.6 Bog Development and Operational Programme
- 4.7 Bog Rehabilitation Report

### 5.0 Summary

### Appendix 1: Composite Sampler Results

Bord na Mona Energy Ltd

### **1.0 Introduction**

1.1 IPC Licence Register No 501

1.2 Name & Location of Site

| Name:                    | Bord na Mona                                                                  | Energy Limited.       |
|--------------------------|-------------------------------------------------------------------------------|-----------------------|
| Address:                 | Derrygreenagl<br>Derrygreenagh<br>Rochfortbridge<br>Mullingar<br>Co Westmeath | n Group<br>Works<br>e |
| Telephone No:            | 044 / 22181                                                                   | Fax No: 044 / 22344   |
| Contact Name:            | Paul Riordan                                                                  |                       |
| Position:                | Regional Man                                                                  | ager.                 |
| National Grid Reference: | E249450 N2                                                                    | 38140                 |

### 1.3 Description of Activities

The Derrygreenagh Group consists of the Derrygreenagh and Ballivor Groups and Rossan Bog.

The Derrygreenagh group of bogs is located in North Offaly and Southeast Westmeath. The Derrygreenagh group comprises of 3664 acquired hectares, of which there was 644.83 nett hectares in production in the 2004 season. The main catchment of these areas is the River Boyne.

The Ballivor group is made up of the bogs in the Ballivor, Carranstown, Bracklin and Lisclogher areas. There is a total of 274.33 hectares in production and each of these areas are linked by peatland railway to the Bord na Mona horticultural factory, situated between Ballivor and Raharney villages. Drainage from these bogs is to the Deel and Stonyford rivers, tributaries of the Boyne.

Rossan bog is situated one mile from Kinnegad village. There are currently 141 hectares in milled moss production. This bog drains to the Kinnegad River, a tributary of the River Boyne.

The Derrygreenagh Group currently employs 48 permanent and 5 seasonal workers. The Ballivor bogs employing 11 permanant and 3 seasonals, with 3 premanent and 3 seasonals employed in Rossan. Giving a total of 62 permanent and 11 seasonal employees across the licence area.

Transport operations are carried out on a seven day cycle throughout the year. Production operations are typically carried out over a seven day week (weather permitting) for 12 to 15 hours per day.

### Peat Milling Operations.

For milled peat production the bog is laid out in a series of rectangular fields of varying length and 15m wide with drains located between. There are essentially four operations involved in milled peat production:

- Milling.
- Harrowing.
- Ridging.
- Harvesting.

### Milling.

Special milling machines work there way along the fields, milling approximately 15mm of peat of the top of the bog in a pass.

### Harrowing

In the course of drying, the milled peat is turned a number of times to avail of the drying conditions. This is achieved with a machine called a harrow. The milled peat is harrowed until its moisture content is down to approximately 40-50%, which can take up to two to three days, weather depending.

### Ridging

The dry peat is then scraped into long ridges running down the centre of each field. This is done with a ridger, a machine consisting of a series of blades in the shape of a v that opens the full width of the field.

### Harvesting

During harvesting every eleventh field is used to stockpile the peat, with this field receiving the milled peat from the five fields either side.

The milled peat is then transported via the existing network of peatland railways to one of the following locations.

- Power station (EPL)
- Horticultural Factory.
- Briquette Factory.

1.4 Environmental Management of the Company

The organisational structure within the Derrygreenagh Group is presented in the flow chart below.

# Derrygreenagh Group

### **Environmental Responsibilities**



- (1) Overall environmental responsibilities
- (2) Records of complaints and registers
- (3) All production related issues
- (4) Machine maintenance
- (5) Co-ordinating environmental affairs
- (6) All peat transportation matters
- (7) Silt pond maintenance, tea centres, codes of practice
- (8) Fuel loading, oil traps, weekly workshop inspections.

### 1.5 Environmental Policy



BORD NA MÓNA ENERGY LIMITED Derrygreenagh,Rochfortbridge,Mullingar,Co-Westmeath.

Bord na Mona Energy Limited is a commercial semi-state body with responsibility to develop Irelands peat resources in the national interest.

Bord na Mona Energy Limited is committed to gather and make available information on all aspects of its environmental impact and to help improve understanding among the public generally of its role and the importance of Irish peatlands.

Bord na Mona Energy Limited recognises the importance of peatland conservation.

Bord na Mona Energy Limited will leave behind all areas it owns as either an economically or socially integrated resource of a high environmental value.

Bord na Mona Energy Limited seeks to conduct all aspects of its buisness in an environmentally sensitive value.

Bord na Mona Energy Limited will establish an environmental management system specifically addressing the following impacts.

- Discharges to water.
- Emissions to atmosphere.
- Waste disposal.
- Use of natural resources.
- Noise, vibration, odour, dust and visual effects.
- Natural environment and eco-system.

The environmental management system will be monitored, maintained and continually improved.

A system of regular environmental audits will be put in place.

Bord na Mona Energy Limited will continue research and development into all aspects of its environmental impact.

This statement is published and is available at all locations within the division and its contents are brought to the attention of all employees.

### 2.0 Summary Information

- 2.1 Emissions to Water Summary
  - 2.1.1 Silt Pond Emissions

The following graphs compare results obtained during the reporting period at all surface water monitoring points.

















### 2.1.2 Yard Discharge

The tables below are a summary of the emissions to surface waters from the yard and workshop at the Derrygreenagh Works.

### **Derrygreenagh SWE-2**

| Month    | Jan | Feb | Mar | Apr | May | Jun | Jul | Aug | Sep | Oct | Nov | Dec |
|----------|-----|-----|-----|-----|-----|-----|-----|-----|-----|-----|-----|-----|
| COD mg/l |     |     | 56  |     | 38  | 34  | 30  | 23  | 34  | 14  |     | 52  |

**Note:** No samples were available on the day of sampling in the months January, February, April & November.

### 2.1.3 Composite Sampler Report

The composite sampler remains at the same location as last year. In general it is working well and gathers a full contingent of samples every week. Servicing and calibration of the sampler was carried out in April 2004 during which time grab samples were taken every week that the sampler was away. Attached in Appendix 1 are the results of the monitoring carried out using the composite sampler. There was one non-compliance recorded by the sampler during the reporting period.

### 2.1.4 Non-compliance's

There were no non-compliance's, in relation to silt pond sampling during the reporting period. The composite sampler had one non - compliance. Suspended solids of 91mg/litre were recorded during February this was after a period of heavy rainfall (50mm).

### **2.2Emissions to Air**

### 2.2.1 Dust Monitoring

The tables below contain the dust emissions for each dust monitoring location within the Derrygreenagh Group. Monitoring took place on three separate occasions during the period, June and August 2004.

### June - July

| Emission<br>Point | Parameter | Emission (mg/m <sup>2</sup> /day) | Emission Limit<br>Value          | Compliant |
|-------------------|-----------|-----------------------------------|----------------------------------|-----------|
| DM 01             | Dust      | 18                                | (350mg/m <sup>2</sup> /Day)      | YES       |
| DM 02             | Dust      | 258                               | $(350 \text{mg/m}^2/\text{Day})$ | YES       |
| DM 03             | Dust      | 3319                              | (350mg/m <sup>2</sup> /Day)      | NO        |

### July - July

| Emission | Parameter | Emission (mg/m <sup>2</sup> /day) | Emission Limit                   |           |
|----------|-----------|-----------------------------------|----------------------------------|-----------|
| Point    |           |                                   | Value                            | Compliant |
| DM 01    | Dust      | 18                                | $(350 \text{mg/m}^2/\text{Day})$ | YES       |
| DM 02    | Dust      | 111                               | (350mg/m <sup>2</sup> /Day)      | YES       |
| DM 03    | Dust      | 123                               | (350mg/m <sup>2</sup> /Day)      | YES       |

### July - Aug

| Emission<br>Point | Parameter | Emission (mg/m²/day) | Emission Limit<br>Value          | Compliant |
|-------------------|-----------|----------------------|----------------------------------|-----------|
| DM 01             | Dust      | 18                   | $(350 \text{mg/m}^2/\text{Day})$ | YES       |
| DM 02             | Dust      | 43                   | $(350 \text{mg/m}^2/\text{Day})$ | YES       |
| DM 03             | Dust      | 31                   | $(350 \text{mg/m}^2/\text{Day})$ | YES       |

Note: DM 01= Toar Bog. DM 02 = Derryhinch Bog. DM 03 = Ballivor Bog.

### 2.2.2 Non-compliance's

There was one non-compliance, in relation to air in the reporting period.

This occurred during the June – July monitoring period. On investigation it transpired that the dust gauge in question was located too close to production activities, where dust generation is both unavoidable and a nuisance to nobody. It was agreed to relocate the gauge closer to the adjacent dust sensitive area in order to give a clearer representation of any dust that may be creating a nuisance. Monitoring will continue at the same locations during production 2005.

### 2.3Waste Arisings

### 2.3.1 Non-Hazardous Waste

The following table lists the quantities of the wastes generated from January-December 2004 from all of the Derrygreenagh Group.

\_\_\_\_\_

| Waste Type            | Quantity ( Tonnes ) |
|-----------------------|---------------------|
| Silt Pond Waste       | 464.640             |
| Scrap Metal           | 71.880              |
| Polyethylene          | 10.130              |
| Mixed Municipal Waste | 12.860              |
| Total                 | 559.51              |

Bord na Mona Energy Ltd

IPC Licence Reg No. 501

2.3.2 Hazardous Waste

The following table is a record of all the hazardous wastes handled by the Derrygreenagh Group from January - December 2004.

| WASTE DESCRIPTION       | EWC<br>CODE | TONNES | NAME OF<br>CONTRACTOR | DESTINATION       | DATE     | REJECTED<br>CONSIGNMENTS |
|-------------------------|-------------|--------|-----------------------|-------------------|----------|--------------------------|
| Waste Oil               | 130202      | 4100L  | Atlas Waste Oil       | Portlaoise        | 13/02/04 | NA                       |
| Nickel Cadium Batteries | 160602      | 1.395  | Returnbatt LTD        | Kildare Town      | 11/03/04 | NA                       |
| Oil Filters             | 160107      | 660L   | Atlas Waste Oil       | Portlaoise        | 20/04/04 | ΝA                       |
| Oily rags               | 150201      | 240L   | Atlas Waste Oil       | Portlaoise        | 20/04/04 | NA                       |
| Oily rags               | 150201      | 240L   | Atlas Waste Oil       | Portlaoise        | 20/04/04 | NA                       |
| Waste Oil               | 130202      | 3000L  | Atlas Waste Oil       | Portlaoise        | 26/04/04 | NA                       |
| Waste Oil               | 130202      | 1000L  | Atlas Waste Oil       | Portlaoise        | 06/05/04 | NA                       |
| Fluorescent Tube        | 200121      | 0.026  | Irish Lamp Recycling  | Athy Co Kildare   | 11/05/04 | NA                       |
| Waste Oil               | 130202      | 3000L  | Atlas Waste Oil       | Portlaoise        | 17/06/04 | NA                       |
| Waste Oil               | 130202      | 1200L  | Atlas Waste Oil       | Portlaoise        | 09/07/04 | NA                       |
| Lead Acid Batteries     | 160601      | 1.00   | Returnbatt LTD        | Kildare Town      | 16/07/04 | NA                       |
| Oil Filters             | 160107      | 660L   | Atlas Waste Oil       | Portlaoise        | 12/08/04 | NA                       |
| Fire Extinguishers      |             | 0.048  | Apex Fire             | Harrolds X Dublin | 29/09/04 | NA                       |
| Waste Oil               | 130202      | 5200L  | Atlas Waste Oil       | Portlaoise        | 15/10/04 | NA                       |
| Oily rags               | 150201      | 240L   | Atlas Waste Oil       | Portlaoise        | 26/11/04 | NA                       |
|                         |             |        |                       |                   |          |                          |

Note: \* Approximate weight.

### 2.4 Energy and Water Consumption

### 2.4.1 Energy Consumption

The table below is a summary of the energy consumption for the Derrygreenagh Group, from the dates January – December 2004.

Water is not included, as it is not used as part of the production process. It is only used in offices, canteens and workshops on a domestic scale.

| Fuel            | Volume<br>M <sup>3</sup> | Tonnes  | MW/Hours |
|-----------------|--------------------------|---------|----------|
| Jan - Dec 2004  |                          |         |          |
| Diesel          | 335.8                    | 278.714 | 3288.82  |
| Electricity     | NA                       | NA      | 33.30    |
| Peat Briquettes | NA                       | 343.30  | 1716.5   |
| Total           | 335.8                    | 622.014 | 5038.62  |

### 2.5 Environmental Incidents & Complaints

### 2.5.1 Incidents

There were no incidents within the Derrygreenagh Group during the reporting period.

| Environmental Incidents               | Number of Incidents |
|---------------------------------------|---------------------|
| Incidents                             | 0                   |
| Incidents requiring corrective action | 0                   |
| Categories of Incident                |                     |
| Odour                                 |                     |
| Noise                                 |                     |
| Water                                 |                     |
| Air                                   |                     |
| Procedural                            |                     |
| Miscellaneous                         |                     |

### 2.5.2 Complaints

There was one complaint within the Derrygreenagh Group, in the period January -December 2004. I was received from the local authority and was in relation to stockpile covering polyethylene which was being stored for subsequent bailing.

| Environmental Complaints               | Number of complaints |
|----------------------------------------|----------------------|
| Complaints received                    |                      |
| Complaints requiring corrective action | 1                    |
| Categories of complaint                |                      |
| Odour                                  |                      |
| Noise                                  |                      |
| Water                                  | ·                    |
| Air                                    |                      |
| Procedural                             |                      |
| Miscellaneous                          | $\checkmark$         |

| season is £670,600, which is £400,000 above what was budgeted. |
|----------------------------------------------------------------|
|                                                                |

| Project 2. Minimisation of Suspended                                                        | This project is on-going and is primarily one of training for all production personnel, and is covered in the Cleaner                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                        |
|---------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|--------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|
| Solids<br>Project 3. Effective spill/leak<br>management of mobile fuelling tanks            | Production Video, as in Project 1 (J raimug).<br>All of BNM's production bogs now have locations highlighted as being suitable for re-fuelling on the bog, and this is<br>being brought to the attention of all personnel. These locations have been chosen having due regard to location of<br>watercourses and drains.                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                     |
| Project 4. Re-use of silt pond waste                                                        | There are over 850 silt ponds in operation in the 9 IPC Licensed BNM bogs. These are located in low areas on the bog perimeters, due to drainage requirements. All of these ponds are excavated into the mineral layer, and as a result of this, all silt removed from the ponds have high levels of grit, stones etc. All of these make the peat unsuitable for combustion purposes. In addition, over 95% of the silt excavated is water, which would require it to be spread out on the bog to be allowed to dry to the required moisture content. Given the small volumes of silt excavated, it is therefore not feasible to reuse this silt pond waste. |
| Project 5. Collection, storage and re-<br>use of polythene.                                 | Polythene collection is ongoing in BNM, and volumes collected and recycled are recorded in the Non-hazardous Waste records in the AER.                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                       |
|                                                                                             | The 25 new polystrippers proposed in last years EMP, were delivered in 04' and are currently being used to strip polythene from stockpiles. This new system now produces a roll of polythene which is cleaner, easier to handle, and consequently more attractive for recycling. All bogs now have a hard standing area, where the rolls of polythene are stored for collection and subsequent recycling. In addition to this, procedures have been put in-place, and are highlighted during training, about best practice for stripping, collection and storage.                                                                                            |
|                                                                                             | There are currently three potential contractors that could take the waste polythene for recycling. All involve shredding, washing and either baling or pelletising the polythene and BNM are currently assessing each contractor to assess their suitability, environmental compliance etc. Once the back-log has been recycled, and BNM have all of the strippers in place, the day to day recycling of the polythene removed each year will be more efficient.                                                                                                                                                                                             |
| Project 6. Condition 2.2.2 (v)<br>Provision of measures to protect dust<br>sensitive areas. | All DSL's have been identified within BNM group. Existing shelter belts were maintained were required during the reporting period.                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                           |

| t Energy Ltd |  |
|--------------|--|
| Bord na Mona |  |

Ĩ

| Managemei | nt Programme Proposal for 2005 |  |
|-----------|--------------------------------|--|
|           | Managem                        |  |
|           | 3.2                            |  |

| Provised                                       | Environmental Management Programme Proposal for 2005                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                  |
|------------------------------------------------|-----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|
| Project 1. Reduction of fugitive dust          | Training                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                              |
| emissions.                                     | Continue with the training programme for 2005. 15 Training sessions have already taken place at 6 of the IPC Licensed works, since January 05' This has targeted management and production personnel (teamleaders) and will be extended to include all seasonal staff to be engaged this year. It is targeted to have all production personnel trained by the commencement of production for 2005.                                                                                                                                                                                                                    |
|                                                | Headland Peat                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                         |
|                                                | The 6 new headland peat harvester units will be deployed for the 2005 production season. These units are a mixture of the bin harvester system (4 units) and the same field harvester (2 units), and will be operated in dust sensitive locations. The bin harvester units, while having been experimented with previously in BNM, are a relatively new technology in BNM's modern day operations, and so will be monitored closely over the coming season to asses their performance. All trials, observations and tests will be monitored and recorded by the EMP system as to their effectiveness and suitability. |
|                                                | Hydraulic harrows                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                     |
|                                                | 14 new hydraulic harrows have been made over 04/05 and will be in operation between now and the end of 2005. In<br>line with BNM's policy to fabricate 40 hydraulic harrows over 5 years, this current no. brings the total to-date to 22<br>in operation by the end of 05' This is well ahead of what was planned in the 2004 EMP proposal. In addition, 3 new<br>units are budgeted for fabrication by the end of 05. When completed, all DSL's will be equipped with a hydraulic<br>harrow.                                                                                                                        |
| Project 2. Minimisation of Suspended<br>Solids | This project is on-going and is primarily one of training for all production personnel, and is covered in the Cleaner<br>Production Video, as in Project 1 (Training). It will also include inspections at a number of production units during<br>the 05 production season, to assess compliance with the good practice and codes of practice developed by BNM and<br>communicated through the training programmes and the video.                                                                                                                                                                                     |

| roject 3. Effective spill/leak<br>nanagement<br>f mobile fuelling tanks                   | As reported in the 2004 EMP report, all areas have designated areas for re-fuelling. This project is therefore completed. Compliance with the original requirements of this project will however be checked through the inspections as highlighted in project 2 above. Specific training has also been provided for oil spill management and clean-up, as part of the management of oil spill kits and procedures etc. and will continue to be facilitated during 2005.                                                                                                                                                     |
|-------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|-----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|
| roject 4. Re-use of silt pond waste                                                       | This project is also not feasible, as highlighted in the 2004 report, but will be reviewed where necessary, if a use (other than fuel use) emerges.                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                         |
| roject 5. Collection, storage and re-<br>se of polythene.                                 | Banner recycling are currently taking BNM's rolled and loose polythene, for recycling to their permitted yards in Co.Clare. Two additional interested parties are also being investigated, one locally in Co Kildare and a potential recycler in Belgium who may be in a position to reuse the polythene to process pellets to be used in the manufacture of new polythene to be used by BNM. An additional order for 22 polyrollers have been placed, to be delivered by the end of March, so that all bog units will have a roller for stripping piles. This will put an end to loose polythene gathering around the bog. |
| roject 6. Condition 2.2.2 (v)<br>Provision of measures to protect dust<br>ensitive areas. | This project is on-going. All dust sensitive locations will have bergerhoff dust gauges installed for the 2005 season. Further shelter belts may be planted where no complaints were received but may in time become dust sensitive.                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                        |
|                                                                                           |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                             |

IPC Licence Reg No. 501

Bord na Mona Energy Ltd

### 3.3 Environmental Expenditure

The table below lists the environmental costs incurred by the Derrygreenagh Group between January – December 2004.

In calculating the environmental costs 70% of the total costs were attributed to Licence 503 and 30% to Licence 501. The Ballivor Group costs were then added to the Derrygreenagh totals.

| Expenditure Related to the Operation of the Derrygreenagh IPC Licence<br>During the Period January – December 2004 |                  |                 |                   |  |
|--------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|------------------|-----------------|-------------------|--|
| Description                                                                                                        | Ballivor<br>Cost | D/Green<br>Cost | Total Cost<br>(€) |  |
| Plant @ €40/hour                                                                                                   | 27,200           | 210,360         | 237,560           |  |
| Labour                                                                                                             | 10,000           | 78,519          | 88,519            |  |
| Materials                                                                                                          | NA               | 28,686          | 28,686            |  |
| Overheads (ESB, Phones, Consumables)                                                                               | 2,000            | 6,000           | 8,000             |  |
| Laboratory Analysis                                                                                                | NA               | 18,960          | 18,960            |  |
| EPA Fees                                                                                                           | NA               | 9,873           | 9,873             |  |
| Total                                                                                                              | 39,200           | 352,398         | 391,598           |  |

### 4.0 Licence Specific Reports

4.1 Surface Water Discharge Monitoring Location Programme Review

The surface water discharge monitoring location programme remains the same as was submitted and accepted by the Agency in June 2000.

Pipes have been fitted at each location in order to accommodate flow metering and the provision of safe access is also ongoing.

Emission point signs have been designed and are in place.

Additional work has also being carried out at these locations as part of the ongoing silt pond upgrade programme.

It is proposed to relocate some of the monitoring locations in 2005. A proposal will be forwarded to the agency outlining the reasons for relocation.

4.2 Bunding Programme

The bunding programme for large scale oil storage facilities is complete and the works certified.

4.3 Boiler Combustion Efficiency

**Boiler Details** 

Twin Danstoker solid fuel units each rated at 725KW, fuelled by loose briquettes. Operating from Oct-Mar approximately at Derrygreenagh Works.

A boiler efficiency test was carried out on the 05/01/05. The results of this test showed the boiler to be operating at an efficiency level of 87.2 %.

A full breakdown of the test is retained on file at the Derrygreenagh office.

4.4 Resource consumption Summary

There was a total of 120,617 tonnes of milled peat produced across the licence area in the production season 2004.

There was also a total of 117,738 tonnes of stock peat sold during the reporting period. Of this total 31,752 tonnes were sold to Edenderry Power Limited, 13,967 tonnes to Derrinlough Briquette Factory, 53,447 tonnes to Ballivor Moss Factory, 40 tonnes to Kilberry Moss Factory, 745 tonnes to Lough Ree Power Station and 17,787 tonnes direct to Dublin Port for export.

4.5 De-silting programme report

### Summary Data Table of Ponds De-Silted From Jan-December 2004

| Bog           | No Silt<br>Ponds | Cleaned<br>Once | Cleaned<br>Twice | Cleaned<br>Three Times | Notes |
|---------------|------------------|-----------------|------------------|------------------------|-------|
| Ballivor      | 10               | 6               |                  |                        |       |
| Carranstown   | 5                | 3               | 1                |                        |       |
| Bracklin West | 6                | 6               | 6                | 2                      |       |
| Lisclogher    | 7                | 0               |                  |                        | *     |
| Kinnegad      | 6                | 6               | 6                | 6                      |       |
| D/Hinch       | 4                | 4               | 4                | 4                      |       |
| Drumman       | .6               | 6               | 6                | 6                      |       |
| Ballybeg      | 6                | 6               | 3                |                        | **    |
| Toar          | 6                | 6               |                  |                        | **    |

\*: Bog still under development, no production.

\*\*: No production at this Bog in 2004.

**Note:** Any pond which was not cleaned at least twice, as required by the licence, is due to the fact that inspections showed those ponds not requiring a second cleaning.

4.6 Bog Development and Operational Programme

The bogs in the Derrygreenagh Group are well into their productive lives, therefore there will be no development in the year 2005.

However in the Ballivor Group, Carranstown and Lisclogher West bogs are currently under development, the works involve production field preparation and drainage works such as piping and also some silt control works.

There will be 630.32 nett hectares in production in the 2005 season, yeilding 125,592 tonnes @ 55% moisture content.

Derrygreenagh will account for 47,514 tonnes and 239.44 hectares.

Ballivor will account for 51,480 tonnes and 252.71 hectares and Rossan will account for 26,598 tonnes and 138.17 hectares.

### 4.7 Bog Rehabilition Report

There was no bog rehabilitation carried out within the Derrygreenagh group during the reporting period.

Management guidelines for the planning and implementation of cutaway bog rehabilitation have been adopted and the document is currently available for inspection on file at the Derrygreenagh office.

### 5.0 Summary

With regard to environmental compliance at the Derrygreenagh Group of Bogs, there were no exceedences in the quarterly grab sampling.

There was one non-compliance in relation to the Composite Sampler during the period January to December 2004. Dust monitoring results at the dust sensitive locations were in general good although as stated in the body of this report there was one exceedence. There was one complaint of an environmental nature received during the reporting period.

The staff awareness through training and involvement in the operation of the licence has also improved immensely. A full programme of training and awareness has been conducted at the works and has targeted all personnel ie. Office, Workshop, Transport and Production.

Bord na Mona are project partners of the South Eastern River Basin District Management, as set up under the Water Framework Directive.

Bord na Mona are also involved in catchment management on the River Barrow.

Bord na Mona Energy Ltd would like to take this opportunity to advise the Environmental Protection Agency of its continued commitment to improving its environmental performance by adopting cleaner production methods and improving its environmental protection measures.

# **APPENDIX 1**

# Composite Sampler Results

Derrygreenagh Group, Annual Environmental Report 2004
| Bord Na Mona Energy Ltd, I       | berrygreenagh Group, Rochfordsbridge, Co Westmeath |
|----------------------------------|----------------------------------------------------|
| <b>Composite Sampler Results</b> | Licence 501                                        |

|              | 0110 00  |      | The survey of the second se |            |           |          |        |                |        |            | Daily Totals |                      |         |
|--------------|----------|------|-----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|------------|-----------|----------|--------|----------------|--------|------------|--------------|----------------------|---------|
| Month        |          |      |                                                                                                                 | rarameters |           |          |        |                |        |            | Tatal        | Sucnandad            | Total   |
| January      | pH       | COD  | Ammonia as                                                                                                      | Total      | Suspended | Total    | Colour | <b>PIOW</b>    |        | Ammonia as | LUIAI        | Duppenueu<br>6-11-3- | Louid L |
| 2004         |          | mg/l | N mg/l                                                                                                          | Phosphorus | Solids    | Solids   | Pt Co  | Daily          | Kg/Day | Kg/Day     | rnosphorus   | SUIIUS               | SUIUS   |
|              |          |      |                                                                                                                 | mg/l       | mg/l      | mg/l     | units  | Total (litres) |        |            | kg/Day       | kg/Day               | Ng/Day  |
| <del>.</del> |          |      |                                                                                                                 |            | SI        | IS       |        | 5              |        |            |              |                      |         |
| 2            |          |      |                                                                                                                 |            | 5         | 166      |        | 2072959        |        |            |              | 10.36                | 344.11  |
| 1 er.        |          |      |                                                                                                                 |            | 5         | 146      |        | 0              |        |            |              | 0.00                 | 0.00    |
|              |          |      |                                                                                                                 |            | 5         | 196      |        | 2616565        |        |            |              | 13.08                | 512.85  |
| - Lc.        | 7 9      | 37   | 1.26                                                                                                            | 0.05       | 5         | 232      | 150    | 2382647        | 88.16  | 3.00       | 0,12         | 11.91                | 552.77  |
| ۍ<br>س       |          | 5    |                                                                                                                 |            | 2         | 228      |        | 2697902        |        |            |              | 13.49                | 615.12  |
| 2            |          |      |                                                                                                                 |            | Q         | 214      |        | 1069013        |        |            |              | 5.35                 | 228.77  |
| . ~          |          |      |                                                                                                                 |            | 2         | 214      |        | 489768         |        |            |              | 2.45                 | 104.81  |
| 5            |          |      |                                                                                                                 |            | S         | IS       |        | 1405856        |        |            |              |                      |         |
| 10           |          |      |                                                                                                                 |            | <u>s</u>  | S        |        | 863380         |        |            |              |                      |         |
| 11           |          |      |                                                                                                                 |            | S         | S        |        | 1505780        |        |            |              |                      |         |
| 12           |          |      |                                                                                                                 |            | <u>s</u>  | <u>s</u> |        | 1654729        |        |            |              |                      |         |
| 13           | 7.2      | 11   | <b>~</b>                                                                                                        | 0.05       | 9         | 224      | 137    | 1605066        | 17.66  | 1.61       | 0,08         | 9.63                 | 359.53  |
| 14           |          |      |                                                                                                                 |            | 21        | 190      |        | 2644145        |        |            |              | 55.53                | 502.39  |
| 15           |          |      |                                                                                                                 |            | 31        | 178      |        | 4599495        |        |            |              | 142.58               | 818.71  |
| 16           |          |      |                                                                                                                 |            | 36        | 226      |        | 6467866        |        |            |              | 232.84               | 1461.74 |
| 17           |          |      |                                                                                                                 |            | IS        | SI       |        | 3243822        |        |            |              |                      |         |
| 18           |          |      |                                                                                                                 |            | SI        | IS       |        | 1973462        |        |            |              |                      |         |
| 19           |          |      |                                                                                                                 |            | S         | S        |        | 1973462        |        |            |              |                      |         |
| 20           | <u>s</u> | S    | IS                                                                                                              | S          | S         | S        | S      | 1973462        |        |            |              |                      |         |
| 21           |          |      |                                                                                                                 |            | S         | IS       |        | 1973462        |        |            |              | 1                    | 01 01 0 |
| 22           |          |      |                                                                                                                 |            | 9         | 326      |        | 1972690        |        |            |              | 11.84                | 643.10  |
| 23           |          |      |                                                                                                                 |            | 26        | 274      |        | 1961433        |        |            |              | 51.00                | 537.43  |
| 24           |          |      |                                                                                                                 |            | 2         | 252      |        | 1949851        |        |            |              | 13.65                | 491.36  |
| 25           |          |      |                                                                                                                 |            | 5         | 306      |        | 1981142        |        |            |              | 9.91                 | 606.23  |
| 26           |          |      |                                                                                                                 |            | SI        | <u>s</u> |        | 1972015        |        |            |              |                      |         |
| 27           |          |      |                                                                                                                 |            | S         | S        |        | 1976582        |        |            |              |                      | 2 4<br> |
| 28           | 7.4      | 36   | 2.14                                                                                                            | 0.05       | 5         | 210      | 62     | 2033386        | 73.20  | 4,35       | 0.10         | 10.17                | 427.01  |
| 29           |          |      |                                                                                                                 |            | S         | ร        |        | 1935014        |        |            |              |                      |         |
| 30           |          |      |                                                                                                                 |            | S         | S        |        | 2018958        |        |            |              |                      |         |
| 31           |          |      |                                                                                                                 |            | S         | IS       |        | 3809406        |        |            |              |                      |         |

| Group, Rochfordsbridge, Co Westmeath |                                  |  |
|--------------------------------------|----------------------------------|--|
| Derrygreenagh                        | Licence 501                      |  |
| Bord Na Mona Energy Ltd, ]           | <b>Composite Sampler Results</b> |  |

|                |            |            |                | _       |         |         |          |         |        | _      |        |        | _      |        |        |        | _      |        | ,      |        |        |        |        |        |        | 1      | _      |         | - 1    | 1      |        |        | 1  | -  |
|----------------|------------|------------|----------------|---------|---------|---------|----------|---------|--------|--------|--------|--------|--------|--------|--------|--------|--------|--------|--------|--------|--------|--------|--------|--------|--------|--------|--------|---------|--------|--------|--------|--------|----|----|
|                | Total      | Solids     | Kg/Day         |         |         |         |          | 347.39  | 138.23 | 126.03 | 136.88 | 212.77 |        | 197,86 | 169.40 | 180.24 | 201.93 | 134.16 | 189.73 | 134.16 | 180.24 | 134.16 | 187.02 | 169.40 | 187.02 | 123.32 | 220.90 | 17.4,82 |        |        |        |        |    |    |
|                | Suspended  | Solids     | Kg/Day         |         |         |         |          | 9.98    | 3.39   | 3.39   | 8.81   | 3.39   |        | 3.39   | 3.39   | 3.39   | 3.39   | 3.39   | 3.39   | 3.39   | 3.39   | 3.39   | 3.39   | 3.39   | 3.39   | 3.39   | 3.39   | 61.66   |        |        |        |        |    |    |
| Daily Totals 🦷 | Total      | Phosphorus | Kg/Day         |         |         |         |          |         |        | -      |        |        |        | 0.03   |        |        |        |        |        |        | 0.03   |        |        |        |        |        |        | 0.15    |        |        |        |        |    |    |
|                | Ammonia as | Kg/Day     |                |         |         |         |          |         |        |        |        |        |        | 1.12   |        |        |        |        |        |        | 1.55   |        |        |        |        |        |        | 2.22    |        |        |        |        |    |    |
|                | COD        | Kg/Day     |                |         |         |         |          |         |        |        |        |        |        | 27.10  |        |        |        |        |        |        | 35.24  |        |        |        |        |        |        | 38.62   |        |        |        |        |    |    |
|                | Flow       | Daily      | Total (litres) | 1908948 | 3806364 | 5240995 | 4305142  | 1996517 | 677601 | 677601 | 677601 | 677601 | 677601 | 677601 | 677601 | 677601 | 677601 | 677601 | 677601 | 677601 | 677601 | 677601 | 677601 | 677601 | 677601 | 677601 | 677601 | 677601  | 677601 | 677601 | 677601 | 677601 |    |    |
|                | Colour     | PtCo       | units          |         |         |         |          |         |        |        |        |        |        | 102    |        |        |        |        |        |        | 66     |        |        |        |        |        |        | 32      |        |        |        |        |    |    |
|                | Total      | Solids     | m <u>ğ</u> /l  | IS      | S       | Ś       | <u>s</u> | 174     | 204    | 186    | 202    | 314    | S      | 292    | 250    | 266    | 298    | 198    | 280    | 198    | 266    | 198    | 276    | 250    | 276    | 182    | 326    | 258     | IS     | IS     | S      | IS     |    |    |
|                | Suspended  | Solids     | //gu           | S       | S       | S       | S        | 2       | 2      | 5      | 13     | 5      | SI     | S      | 5      | ъ<br>Г | 5      | Q      | 5      | 5      | 5      | 5      | 5      | £      | 5      | 5      | 5      | 81      | S      | S      | S      | IS     |    |    |
| Parameters     | Total      | Phosphorus |                |         |         |         |          |         |        |        |        |        |        | 0.05   |        |        |        |        |        |        | 0.05   |        |        |        |        |        |        | 0.22    |        |        |        |        |    |    |
|                | Ammonia as | N mg/l     | B              |         |         |         |          |         |        |        |        |        |        | 1.66   |        |        |        |        |        |        | 2.29   |        |        |        |        |        |        | 3.28    |        |        |        |        |    |    |
|                | COD        | [/am       |                |         |         |         |          |         |        |        |        |        |        | 40     |        |        |        |        |        |        | 52     |        |        |        |        |        |        | 57      |        |        |        |        |    |    |
|                | Ha         |            |                |         |         |         |          |         |        |        |        |        |        | 7.7    |        |        |        |        |        |        | 7.5    |        |        |        |        |        |        | 7.6     |        |        |        |        |    |    |
| Month          | February   | 2004       |                | -       | 2       | с<br>С  | 4        | 2       | 9      | 7      | 0      | 6      | 10     | 11     | 12     | 13     | 14     | 15     | 16     | 17     | 18     | 19     | 20     | 21     | 22     | 23     | 24     | 25      | 26     | 27     | 28     | 29     | 30 | 31 |

| roup, Rochfordsbridge, Co Westmeath |                                  |
|-------------------------------------|----------------------------------|
| <b>)errygreenagh G</b>              | Licence 501                      |
| Bord Na Mona Energy Ltd, I          | <b>Comnosite Sampler Results</b> |

|              |            | _          |                |          |        |        | _      |        |        | _      |        | _      |        |        | _      |        |        |        |        | _      | _      | _      | _      |        | _      | _      | -      | -      | _      | _      |        | -      | -      |        |
|--------------|------------|------------|----------------|----------|--------|--------|--------|--------|--------|--------|--------|--------|--------|--------|--------|--------|--------|--------|--------|--------|--------|--------|--------|--------|--------|--------|--------|--------|--------|--------|--------|--------|--------|--------|
|              | Total      | Solids     | Kg/Day         |          |        | 238.52 | 208.70 | 184.31 | 196.50 | 211.41 | 210.06 | 205.99 | 226.32 |        |        |        |        |        |        | 180.24 |        |        |        |        |        |        |        |        |        |        |        |        |        | 219.54 |
|              | Suspended  | Solids     | Kg/Day         |          |        | 3.39   | 3.39   | 3.39   | 3.39   | 3.39   | 3.39   | 3.39   | 3.39   |        |        |        |        |        |        | 3.39   |        |        |        |        |        |        |        |        |        |        |        |        |        | 9.49   |
| Jaily Totals | Total      | Phosphorus | Kg/Day         |          |        | 0.03   |        |        |        |        |        |        | 0.03   |        |        |        |        |        |        | 0.03   |        |        |        |        |        |        |        |        |        |        |        |        |        | 0.03   |
|              | Ammonia as | Kg/Day     |                |          |        | 2.15   |        |        |        |        |        |        | 2.44   |        |        |        |        |        |        | 1.94   |        |        |        |        |        |        |        |        | -      |        |        |        |        | 0.05   |
|              | COD        | Kg/Day     |                |          |        | 6.78   |        |        |        |        |        |        | 27.10  |        |        |        |        |        |        | 23.72  |        |        |        |        |        |        |        |        |        |        |        |        |        | 29.14  |
|              | Flow       | Daily      | Total (litres) | 677601   | 677601 | 677601 | 677601 | 677601 | 677601 | 677601 | 677601 | 677601 | 677601 | 677601 | 677601 | 677601 | 677601 | 677601 | 677601 | 677601 | 677601 | 677601 | 677601 | 677601 | 677601 | 677601 | 677601 | 677601 | 677601 | 677601 | 677601 | 677601 | 677601 | 677601 |
|              | Colour     | Pt Co      | units          |          |        | 67     |        |        |        |        |        |        | 47     |        |        |        |        |        |        | 42     |        |        |        |        |        |        |        |        |        |        |        |        |        | 63     |
|              | Total      | Solids     | mg/l           | ß        | IS     | 352    | 308    | 272    | 290    | 312    | 310    | 304    | 334    | S      | S      | S      | S      | S      | S      | 266    | CAL    | 324    |
|              | Suspended  | Solids     | mg/l           | ิง       | S      | 5      | ъ.     | 5      | 5      | 2      | 2      | 5      | 5      | S      | IS     | ŝ      | S      | S      | S      | 2      | CAL    | 14     |
| Parameters   | Total      | Phosphorus | me/l           | 0        |        | 0.05   |        |        |        |        |        |        | 0.05   |        |        |        |        |        |        | 0.05   |        |        |        |        |        |        |        |        |        |        |        |        |        | 0.05   |
|              | Ammonia as | N mo/l     | 2.9.00         |          |        | 3.18   |        |        |        |        |        |        | 3.6    |        |        |        |        |        |        | 2.86   |        |        |        |        |        |        |        |        |        |        |        |        |        | 0.08   |
|              | COD        | ma/        | ă<br>Î         |          |        | 10     |        |        |        |        |        |        | 40     |        |        |        |        |        |        | 35     |        |        |        |        |        |        |        |        |        |        |        |        |        | 43     |
|              | ЪН         |            |                |          |        | 7.5    |        |        |        |        |        |        | 7 8    |        |        |        |        |        |        | 8.1    |        |        |        |        |        |        |        |        |        |        |        |        |        | 00     |
| Month        | March      | 2004       |                | <b>.</b> | 2      | 3      | 4      | 5      | 9      | 2      | . 80   | 6      | 10     | 11     | 12     | 13     | 14     | 15     | 16     | 17     | 18     | 19     | 20     | 21     | 22     | 23     | 24     | 25     | 26     | 27     | 28     | 29     | 30     | 31     |

IS: Insufficient amount of sample due to low flow or sampler malfunction. CAL: Sampler away for calibration and service Bord Na Mona Energy Ltd, Derrygreenagh Group, Rochfordsbridge, Co Westmeath Composite Sampler Results Licence 501

| -            | _          | _          | _              | _      | _      | _      |        |          |          | -      | -      |          |         |          |         | _        |         |         |         | _       | _       | _       | -       | -       |          | _       | _       | _       | _       | _       |         | _       |         | _        |
|--------------|------------|------------|----------------|--------|--------|--------|--------|----------|----------|--------|--------|----------|---------|----------|---------|----------|---------|---------|---------|---------|---------|---------|---------|---------|----------|---------|---------|---------|---------|---------|---------|---------|---------|----------|
|              | Total      | Solids     | Kg/Day         |        |        |        |        |          |          | 195.15 |        |          |         |          |         |          | 376.98  | 307.80  | 193.88  | 286.31  | 346.07  | 314.83  | 195.30  | 199.92  |          | 598.22  | 430.59  |         |         |         |         | 273.73  | 445.97  |          |
|              | Suspended  | Solids     | Kg/Day         |        |        |        |        |          |          | 3.39   |        |          |         |          |         |          | 14.84   | 21.73   | 7.82    | 8.04    | 10.30   | 8.84    | 7.69    | 7.69    |          | 7.69    | 7.69    |         |         |         |         | 33.83   | 7.69    |          |
| Daily Totals | Total      | Phosphorus | Kg/Day         |        |        |        |        |          |          | 0.03   |        |          |         |          |         |          | 0.07    |         |         |         |         |         |         | 0.09    |          |         |         |         |         |         |         | 0,08    |         |          |
|              | Ammonia as | Kg/Day     |                |        |        |        |        |          |          | 1:67   |        |          |         |          |         |          | 3.89    |         |         |         |         |         |         | 4.14    |          | -       |         |         |         |         |         | 4.78    |         |          |
|              | COD        | Kg/Day     |                |        |        |        |        |          |          | 21.01  |        |          |         |          |         |          | 25.23   |         |         |         |         |         |         | 73.82   |          |         |         |         |         |         |         | 70.74   |         |          |
|              | Flow       | Daily      | Total (litres) | 677601 | 677601 | 677601 | 677601 | 677601   | 677601   | 677601 | 987925 | 148417.9 | 1484179 | 1484179  | 1484179 | 1484179  | 1484179 | 1810574 | 1563587 | 1608461 | 2059953 | 1768699 | 1537834 | 1537834 | 1537834  | 1537834 | 1537834 | 1537834 | 1537834 | 1537834 | 1537834 | 1537834 | 1537834 |          |
|              | Colour     | Pt Co      | units          |        |        |        |        |          |          | 63     |        |          |         |          |         |          | 79      |         |         |         |         |         |         | 81      |          |         |         |         |         |         |         | 48      |         |          |
|              | Total      | Solids     | mg/l           | IS     | IS     | IS     | SI     | <u>s</u> | S        | 288    | IS     | <u>s</u> | S       | S        | IS      | S        | 254     | 170     | 124     | 178     | 168     | 178     | 127     | 130     | <u>s</u> | 389.    | 280     | S       | S       | S       | SI      | 178     | 290     | S        |
|              | Suspended  | Solids     | mg/l           | SI     | S      | S      | S      | SI       | <u>ର</u> | 2      | ខ      | <u>S</u> | S       | <u>s</u> | S       | <u>s</u> | 10      | 12      | 5       | 5       | 5       | £       | 2       | 5       | S        | £       | 5       | S       | SI      | S       | SI      | 22      | ي<br>ع  | <u>s</u> |
| Parameters   | Total      | Phosphorus | mg/l           |        |        |        |        |          |          | 0.05   |        |          |         |          |         |          | 0.05    |         |         |         |         |         |         | 0.06    |          |         |         |         |         |         |         | 0.05    |         |          |
|              | Ammonia as | N mg/l     |                |        |        |        |        |          |          | 2.47   |        |          |         |          |         |          | 2.62    |         |         |         |         |         |         | 2.69    |          |         |         |         |         |         |         | 3.11    |         |          |
|              | C0D        |            |                |        |        |        |        |          |          | 31     |        |          |         |          |         |          | 17      |         |         |         |         |         |         | 48      |          |         |         |         |         |         |         | 46      |         |          |
|              | HO         |            |                |        |        |        |        |          |          | 7.8    |        |          |         |          |         |          | 7.5     |         |         |         |         |         |         | 7.8     |          |         |         |         |         |         |         | 8       |         |          |
| Month        | April      | 2004       |                | ۲.     | 2      | Э      | 4      | 5        | 9        | 7      | ω      | တ်       | 10      | 11       | 12      | 13       | 14      | 15      | 16      | 17      | 18      | 19      | 20      | 21      | 22       | 23      | 24      | 25      | 26      | 27      | 28      | 29      | 30      | 31       |

| ompo  | site Sa | mpler  | Results         | Licence 50          | 1              |                |         |                |         |            | Daily Totals |           |        |
|-------|---------|--------|-----------------|---------------------|----------------|----------------|---------|----------------|---------|------------|--------------|-----------|--------|
| NOHUI | 1       | 000    | A summaries and | Tatalleters         | Cumminded      | Total          | Colour  | Flow           | con     | Ammonia ac | Total        | Susnended | Total  |
| May   | Hd      | con    | Ammonia as      | I OLAI              | Suspended      | 101al          | D+C     | Deflet         | Ka/Davi | Ka/Dav     | Phoenhorus   | Solide    | Solids |
| 2004  |         | IIIg/I | I/BIII NI       | ruospilorus<br>ma/l | sullus<br>ma/l | suilus<br>l/nm | mits    | Total (litres) | ING/Day | we/may     | Kø/Dav       | Ke/Dav    | Kg/Dav |
| -     |         |        |                 | 1/2<br>11           | 8              | 138            | Chillin | 1537834        |         |            | 0            | 12.30     | 212.22 |
| 2     |         |        |                 |                     | S              | IS             |         | 1537834        |         |            |              |           |        |
| 3     |         |        |                 |                     | IS             | IS             |         | 1537834        |         |            |              |           |        |
| 4     |         |        |                 |                     | 9              | 258            |         | 1537834        |         |            |              | 9.23      | 396.76 |
| 5     | 8.3     | 58     | 2.44            | 0.05                | ω              | 220            | 79      | 1537834        | 89.19   | 3.75       | 0.08         | 12.30     | 338.32 |
| 9     |         |        |                 |                     | 5              | 238            |         | 1537834        |         |            |              | 7.69      | 366.00 |
| 7     |         |        |                 |                     | 5              | 227            |         | 1537834        |         |            |              | 7.69      | 349.09 |
| 8     |         |        |                 |                     | 5              | 256            |         | 1355073        |         |            |              | 6.78      | 346.90 |
| 0     |         |        |                 |                     | L.             | 278            |         | 1155921        |         |            |              | 5.78      | 321.35 |
| 10    |         |        |                 |                     | 2              | 288            |         | 1354425        |         |            |              | 6.77      | 390.07 |
| 11    |         |        |                 |                     | 2<br>L         | 274            |         | 1364165        |         |            |              | 6.82      | 373.78 |
| 12    | 87      | 28     | 3.1             | 0.05                | o LC           | 290            | 80      | 1469167        | 41.14   | 4.55       | 0.07         | 7.35      | 426.06 |
| 13    |         |        |                 |                     | CL I           | 328            |         | 1470513        |         |            |              | 7.35      | 482.33 |
| 14    |         |        |                 |                     | 5              | 256            |         | 1061983        |         |            |              | 5.31      | 271.87 |
| 15    |         |        |                 |                     | 2              | 324            |         | 871663         |         |            |              | 4.36      | 282.42 |
| 16    |         |        |                 |                     | 5              | 314            |         | 797508         |         |            |              | 3.99      | 250.42 |
| 17    |         |        |                 |                     | 5              | 218            |         | 602471         |         |            |              | 3.01      | 131.34 |
| 18    |         |        |                 |                     | 2              | 314            |         | 1089928        |         |            |              | 5.45      | 342.24 |
| 19    |         |        |                 |                     | 5              | 296            | 67      | 554189         |         |            |              | 2.77      | 164.04 |
| 20    |         |        |                 |                     | IS             | IS             |         | 880809         |         |            |              |           |        |
| 21    |         |        |                 |                     | IS             | IS             |         | 18210          |         |            |              |           |        |
| 22    |         |        |                 |                     | IS             | IS             |         | 43032          |         |            |              |           |        |
| 23    |         |        |                 |                     | IS             | IS             |         | 67819          |         |            |              |           |        |
| 24    |         |        |                 |                     | IS             | IS             |         | 82546          |         |            |              |           |        |
| 25    |         |        |                 |                     | IS             | IS             |         | 66129          |         |            |              |           |        |
| 26    | 7.9     | 57     | 2.91            | 0.05                | 10             | 310            | 56      | 56819          | 3.24    | 0.17       | 0.00         | 0.57      | 17.61  |
| 27    |         |        |                 |                     | SI             | IS             |         | 533203         |         |            |              |           |        |
| 28    |         |        |                 |                     | SI             | IS             |         | 517638         |         |            |              |           |        |
| 29    |         |        |                 |                     | IS             | IS             |         | 322333         |         |            |              |           |        |
| 30    |         |        |                 |                     | IS             | IS             |         | 324398         |         |            |              |           |        |
| 31    |         |        |                 |                     | S              | IS             |         | 501537         |         |            |              |           |        |

Bord Na Mona Energy Ltd, Derrygreenagh Group, Rochfordsbridge, Co Westmeath

# Bord Na Mona Energy Ltd, Derrygreenagh Group, Rochfordsbridge, Co Westmeath Composite Sampler Results Licence 501

|              | Total      | Solids     | Kg/Day         |         | 158.28 |        |        |        |        |        |       | 34.69  |        |          |          |        |          |          | 20.57 | 22.73 |     |     |     |     |     |      |    |          |    |    |    |    |      |    |
|--------------|------------|------------|----------------|---------|--------|--------|--------|--------|--------|--------|-------|--------|--------|----------|----------|--------|----------|----------|-------|-------|-----|-----|-----|-----|-----|------|----|----------|----|----|----|----|------|----|
|              | Suspended  | Solids     | kg/Day         |         | 8.21   |        |        |        |        |        |       | 0.95   |        |          |          |        |          |          | 0.45  | 1.21  |     |     |     |     |     |      |    |          |    |    |    |    |      |    |
| Daily Totals | Total      | Phosphorus | Kg/Day         |         | 0.04   |        |        |        |        |        |       | 0.02   |        |          |          |        |          |          | 00.00 |       |     |     |     |     |     |      |    |          |    |    |    |    |      |    |
|              | Ammonia as | Kg/Day     |                |         | 2.16   |        |        |        |        |        |       | 0.46   |        |          |          |        |          |          | 0.32  |       |     |     |     |     |     |      |    |          |    |    |    |    |      |    |
|              | COD        | Kg/Day     |                |         | 32.83  |        |        |        |        |        |       | 7.57   |        |          |          |        |          | -        | 2.98  |       |     |     |     |     |     |      |    |          |    |    |    |    |      |    |
|              | Flow       | Daily      | Total (litres) | 208355  | 586223 | 323607 | 313327 | 231814 | 192747 | 279855 | 45440 | 157681 | 525410 | 289846   | 258180   | 226278 | 142002   | 44842    | 90198 | 80597 |     |     |     |     |     |      |    |          |    |    |    |    |      |    |
|              | Colour     | Pt Co      | units          |         | 119    |        |        | :      |        |        |       | 85     |        |          |          |        |          |          | 94    |       |     |     |     |     |     | 203  |    |          |    |    |    | -  | 126  |    |
|              | Total      | Solids     | mg/1           | IS<br>I | 270    | S      | S      | S      | S      | S      | S     | 220    | S      | <u>s</u> | <u>s</u> | SI     | <u>s</u> | S        | 228   | 282   | 260 | 314 | 288 | 228 | 50  | 144  | S  | S        | SI | SI | ŝ  | IS | 220  |    |
|              | Suspended  | Solids     | mg/l           | IS      | 14     | SI     | S      | S      | S      | S      | S     | 9      | SI     | S        | S        | S      | S        | <u>s</u> | £     | 15    | £   | 5   | ω   | 5   | 13  | თ    | S  | <u>s</u> | SI | S  | S  | IS | S    |    |
| Parameters   | Total      | Phosphorus | mg/l           |         | 0.07   |        |        |        |        |        |       | 0.12   |        |          |          |        |          |          | 0.05  |       |     |     |     |     |     | 0,05 |    |          |    |    |    |    | 0.05 |    |
|              | Ammonia as | N mg/l     |                |         | 3.68   |        |        |        |        |        |       | 2.9    |        |          |          |        |          |          | 3,54  |       |     |     |     |     |     | 3.21 |    |          |    |    |    |    | 3.15 |    |
| 4            | COD        |            |                |         | 56     |        |        |        |        |        |       | 48     |        |          |          |        |          |          | 33    |       |     |     |     |     |     | 65   |    |          |    |    |    |    | 50   |    |
|              | þĦ         |            |                |         | 7.5    |        |        |        |        |        |       | 7.9    |        |          |          |        |          |          | 7.9   |       |     |     |     |     |     | 7.6  |    |          |    |    |    |    | 7.8  |    |
| Month        | June       | 2004       |                | 1       | 2      | с      | 4      | S      | 9      | 7      | ∞     | 6      | 10     | 11       | 12       | 13     | 14       | 15       | 16    | 17    | 18  | 19  | 20  | 21  | 2:2 | 23   | 24 | 25       | 26 | 27 | 28 | 29 | 30   | 31 |

Bord Na Mona Energy Ltd, Derrygreenagh Group, Rochfordsbridge, Co Westmeath Composite Sampler Results Licence 501

|       |     | The second se |            |            |           | And a subscription of the subscription of the subscription of the |        |                | Construction of the second second |            | and the second se | Sector and the sector of the s | Sector Sector Sector Sector Sector Sector |
|-------|-----|-----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|------------|------------|-----------|-------------------------------------------------------------------|--------|----------------|-----------------------------------|------------|-----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|--------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|-------------------------------------------|
| Month |     |                                                                                                                 |            | Parameters |           |                                                                   |        |                |                                   |            | Daily Lotals                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                        |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                |                                           |
| July  | pH  | COD                                                                                                             | Ammonia as | Total      | Suspended | Total                                                             | Colour | Flow           | COD                               | Amnonia as | Total                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                               | Suspended                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                      | Total                                     |
| 2004  |     | )/5m                                                                                                            | N mg/l     | Phosphorus | Solids    | Solids                                                            | Pt Co  | Daily          | Kg/Day                            | Kg/Day     | Phosphorus                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                          | Solids                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                         | Solids                                    |
|       |     |                                                                                                                 |            | mg/l       | mg/l      | mg/l                                                              | units  | Total (litres) |                                   |            | Kg/Day                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                              | Kg/Day                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                         | Kg/Day                                    |
| 1     |     |                                                                                                                 |            |            | IS        | IS                                                                |        | 206366         |                                   |            |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                     |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                |                                           |
| 2     |     |                                                                                                                 |            |            | S         | S                                                                 |        | 206366         |                                   |            |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                     |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                |                                           |
| с     |     |                                                                                                                 |            |            | IS        | S                                                                 |        | 228433         |                                   |            |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                     |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                |                                           |
| 4     |     |                                                                                                                 |            |            | S         | S                                                                 |        | 572698         |                                   |            |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                     |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                |                                           |
| ഹ     |     |                                                                                                                 |            |            | S         | S                                                                 |        | 252052         |                                   |            |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                     |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                |                                           |
| 9     |     |                                                                                                                 |            |            | S         | <u>s</u>                                                          |        | 532518         |                                   |            | <i>u</i> <sub>1</sub>                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                               |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                |                                           |
| 7     | 7.9 | 99                                                                                                              | 2.73       | 0.05       | Q         | 248                                                               | 440    | 1195200        | 78.88                             | 3.26       | 0.06                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                | 5.98                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                           | 296.41                                    |
| œ     |     |                                                                                                                 |            |            | 5         | 256                                                               |        | 837507         |                                   |            |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                     | 4.19                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                           | 214.40                                    |
| б     |     |                                                                                                                 |            |            | 5         | 254                                                               |        | 467389         |                                   |            |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                     | 2.34                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                           | 118.72                                    |
| 10    |     |                                                                                                                 |            |            | ۍ<br>۲    | 214                                                               |        | 389699         |                                   |            |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                     | 1.95                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                           | 83.40                                     |
| 11    |     |                                                                                                                 |            |            | 5         | 262                                                               |        | 630242         |                                   |            |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                     | 3.15                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                           | 165.12                                    |
| 12    |     |                                                                                                                 |            |            | 5         | 252                                                               |        | 502180         |                                   |            |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                     | 2.51                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                           | 126.55                                    |
| 13    |     |                                                                                                                 |            |            | ۍ<br>ا    | 273                                                               |        | 448695         |                                   |            |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                     | 2.24                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                           | 122.49                                    |
| 14    | 8   | 37                                                                                                              | 1.8        | 0.05       | ъ         | 268                                                               | 66     | 388667         | 14.38                             | 0.70       | 0.02                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                | 1.94                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                           | 104.16                                    |
| 15    |     |                                                                                                                 |            |            | 6         | 428                                                               |        | 542392         |                                   |            |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                     | 4.88                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                           | 232.14                                    |
| 16    |     |                                                                                                                 |            |            | ω         | 236                                                               |        | 408974         |                                   |            |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                     | 3.27                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                           | 96.52                                     |
| 17    |     |                                                                                                                 |            |            | S         | IS                                                                |        | 295874         |                                   |            |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                     |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                |                                           |
| 18    |     |                                                                                                                 |            |            | S         | S                                                                 |        | 247217         |                                   |            |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                     |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                |                                           |
| 19    |     |                                                                                                                 |            |            | من        | 260                                                               |        | 339398         |                                   |            |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                     | 1.70                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                           | 88.24                                     |
| 20    |     |                                                                                                                 |            |            | ی<br>ک    | 250                                                               |        | 455546         |                                   |            |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                     | 2.28                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                           | 113.89                                    |
| 21    | 7,8 | 4                                                                                                               | 2.89       | 0.06       | 5         | 242                                                               | 06     | 207319         | 0.83                              | 0.60       | 0.01                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                | 1.04                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                           | 50.17                                     |
| 22    |     |                                                                                                                 |            |            | SI        | SI                                                                |        | 137186         |                                   |            |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                     |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                |                                           |
| 23    |     |                                                                                                                 |            |            | SI        | S                                                                 |        | 162969         |                                   |            |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                     |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                |                                           |
| 24    |     |                                                                                                                 |            |            | SI        | IS                                                                |        | 111579         |                                   |            |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                     |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                |                                           |
| 25    |     |                                                                                                                 |            |            | SI        | SI                                                                |        | 93919          |                                   |            |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                     |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                |                                           |
| 26    |     |                                                                                                                 |            |            | IS        | S                                                                 |        | 137430         |                                   |            |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                     |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                |                                           |
| 27    |     |                                                                                                                 |            |            | IS        | IS                                                                |        | 363003         |                                   |            |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                     |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                |                                           |
| 28    | 7.8 | 26                                                                                                              | 2.51       | 0.05       | 5         | 348                                                               | 82     | 172918         | 4.50                              | 0.43       | 0.01                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                | 0.86                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                           | 60.18                                     |
| 29    |     |                                                                                                                 |            |            | 5         | 236                                                               |        | 219447         |                                   |            |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                     | 1.10                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                           | 51.79                                     |
| 30    |     |                                                                                                                 |            |            | ų         | 158                                                               |        | 42792          |                                   |            |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                     | 0.21                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                           | 6.76                                      |
| 31    |     |                                                                                                                 |            |            | 13        | 166                                                               |        | 24082          |                                   |            |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                     | 0.31                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                           | 4.00                                      |

| Group, Rochfordsbridge, Co Westmeath |                                  |            |
|--------------------------------------|----------------------------------|------------|
| Derrygreenagh                        | Licence 501                      | Parameters |
| Bord Na Mona Energy Ltd, ]           | <b>Composite Sampler Results</b> | Month      |

|                | _          |            | _              | _     | _     |        | _       | _       | _       |        |        |        | _       | _       | _       | _       | _       | _      | _       | _       | _       | _       | _       |         | -       |         | _       | _       | _       |         |         | _       | _      | _      |
|----------------|------------|------------|----------------|-------|-------|--------|---------|---------|---------|--------|--------|--------|---------|---------|---------|---------|---------|--------|---------|---------|---------|---------|---------|---------|---------|---------|---------|---------|---------|---------|---------|---------|--------|--------|
|                | Total      | Solids     | Kg/Day         | 8.63  | 6.63  | 207.11 | 754.56  | 259,77  | 212.18  |        |        | 180.87 | 198.82  | 366.22  | 877.51  | 559.23  | 351.26  | 210.50 | 393.75  | 703.92  | 431.30  | 369.67  | 463.00  | 376.71  | 366.16  | 420.42  | 311.11  | 517.19  | 56.59   | 414.05  | 331.83  | 218.17  | 238.80 | 127.25 |
|                | Suspended  | Solids     | Kg/Day         | 0.29  | 0.18  | 23.38  | 81.82   | 7.30    | 5.05    | 0.53   | 0.97   | 4.52   | 9.94    | 8.72    | 22.16   | 14.12   | 7.91    | 3.90   | 9.47    | 16.29   | 10.47   | 12.66   | 15.43   | 8,80    | 8.97    | 13.65   | 8.94    | 59.92   | 10.11   | 16.97   | 9.76    | 6,49    | 4.81   | 3.79   |
| Daily Totals 🦷 | Total      | Phosphorus | Kg/Day         |       |       |        |         | 0.07    |         |        |        |        |         |         | 0.22    |         |         |        |         |         | 0.17    |         |         |         |         |         |         | 0,16    |         |         |         |         |        |        |
|                | Ammonia as | Kg/Day     |                |       |       |        |         | 2.85    |         |        |        |        |         |         | 7,09    |         |         |        |         |         | 1.67    |         |         |         |         |         |         | 3.53    |         |         |         |         |        |        |
|                | COD        | Kg/Day     |                |       |       |        |         | 107.99  |         |        |        |        |         |         | 327.96  |         |         |        |         |         | 131.90  |         |         |         |         |         |         | 119.84  |         |         |         |         |        |        |
|                | Flow       | Daily      | Total (litres) | 41908 | 36422 | 835137 | 4545526 | 1459370 | 1010377 | 105109 | 194018 | 904361 | 1242595 | 1743890 | 4431888 | 2824370 | 1582249 | 779618 | 1893017 | 3258885 | 2093679 | 2531998 | 3086644 | 1760329 | 1794887 | 2730032 | 1787972 | 3153584 | 2021028 | 3393889 | 1951918 | 1298651 | 962922 | 757465 |
|                | Colour     | Pt Co      | units          |       |       |        |         | 174     |         |        |        |        |         |         | 202     |         |         |        |         |         | 215     |         |         |         |         |         |         | 266     |         |         |         |         |        |        |
|                | Total      | Solids     | mg/i           | 206   | 182   | 248    | 166     | 178     | 210     | S      | S      | 200    | 160     | 210     | 198     | 198     | 222     | 270    | 208     | 216     | 206     | 146     | 150     | 214     | 204     | 154     | 174     | 164     | 28      | 122     | 170     | 168     | 248    | 168    |
|                | Suspended  | Solids     | mg/l           | 7     | ഹ     | 28     | 18      | 5       | 5       | 5      | 5      | 5      | ø       | 2<br>2  | 2       | 5<br>D  | 5       | 5      | 5       | 5       | 5       | 5       | 2       | 5       | 5       | 5       | 5       | 19      | 5       | 5       | 5       | 5       | 5      | ۍ      |
| Parameters     | Total      | Phosphorus | mg/l           |       |       |        |         | 0.05    |         |        |        |        |         |         | 0.05    |         |         |        |         |         | 0.08    |         |         |         |         |         |         | 0.05    |         |         |         |         |        |        |
|                | Ammonia as | N mg/l     |                |       |       |        |         | 1.95    |         |        |        |        |         |         | 1.6     |         |         |        |         |         | 0.8     |         |         |         |         |         |         | 1.12    |         |         |         |         |        |        |
|                | COD        | mg/l       |                |       |       |        |         | 74      |         |        |        |        |         |         | 74      |         |         |        |         |         | 63      |         |         |         |         |         |         | 38      |         |         |         |         |        |        |
|                | Hd         |            |                |       |       |        |         | 7.6     |         |        |        |        |         |         | 7.6     |         |         |        |         |         | 7.6     |         |         |         |         |         |         | 7.5     |         |         |         |         |        |        |
| Month          | August     | 2004       |                | -     | 2     | 3      | 4       | ي<br>م  | 9       | 7      | 8      | 6      | 10      |         | 12      | 13      | 14      | 15     | 16      | 17      | 18      | 19      | 20      | 21      | 22      | 23      | 24      | 25      | 26      | 27      | 28      | 29      | 30     | 31     |

| Licence 501                      |
|----------------------------------|
| <b>Composite Sampler Results</b> |
|                                  |

| Group, Rochfordsbridge, Co Westmeath |                                  |  |
|--------------------------------------|----------------------------------|--|
| Derrygreenagh                        | Licence 501                      |  |
| Bord Na Mona Energy Ltd, ]           | <b>Composite Sampler Results</b> |  |

|                | Total      | Solids            | Kg/Day                               | 310.91   | 394.94  | 347.35  | 451.70  | 343.92  | 300.43  | 340.72  | 293.24  | 299.88  | 397,66  | 384.62  | 397.66  | 376.11  | 370.18  | 434.63  | 535.88  | 490.37  | 399.09  | 443.05  | 344.20  | 611.11  | 484.71  | 592.47  | 522.51  | 307.60  | 501.38  | 493.08  | 718.56  | 815.68  | 520.38  | 547.19  |
|----------------|------------|-------------------|--------------------------------------|----------|---------|---------|---------|---------|---------|---------|---------|---------|---------|---------|---------|---------|---------|---------|---------|---------|---------|---------|---------|---------|---------|---------|---------|---------|---------|---------|---------|---------|---------|---------|
|                | Suspended  | Solids            | kg/Day                               | 60.57    | 15.80   | 23.95   | 52.12   | 35.48   | 10.86   | 9,57    | 10.11   | 16.30   | 13.04   | 8.15    | 8.15    | 7.71    | 6.66    | 8.75    | 19.01   | 24.00   | 25.26   | 80.21   | 49.17   | 100.46  | 34.62   | 120,50  | 44.36   | 62.82   | 13.06   | 12.58   | 18.33   | 89.39   | 71.78   | 53.20   |
| Daily Totals 🤍 | Total      | <b>Phosphorus</b> | Kg/Day                               |          |         |         |         |         | 0.09    |         |         |         |         |         |         | 0.12    |         |         |         |         |         |         | 0.15    |         |         |         |         |         |         | 0.13    |         |         |         |         |
|                | Ammonia as | kg/Day            |                                      |          |         |         |         |         | 2.57    |         |         |         |         |         |         | 2.16    |         |         |         |         |         |         | 5.16    |         |         |         |         |         |         | 3.72    |         |         |         |         |
|                | COD        | Kg/Day            |                                      |          |         |         |         |         | 103.16  |         |         |         |         |         |         | 49.33   |         |         |         |         |         |         | 134.27  |         |         |         |         |         |         | 90.57   |         |         |         |         |
|                | Flow       | Daily             | Total (litres)                       | 2018918  | 1974717 | 1996246 | 4343268 | 2729526 | 1809816 | 1914141 | 1685272 | 1629763 | 1629763 | 1629763 | 1629763 | 1541432 | 1331589 | 1458497 | 1728634 | 1714579 | 1683925 | 1909713 | 1891196 | 4185651 | 2473003 | 5020948 | 4929333 | 2166198 | 2611376 | 2515715 | 3666103 | 5586871 | 4485992 | 2533307 |
|                | Colour     | Pt Co             | units                                |          |         |         |         |         | 177     |         |         |         |         |         |         | 114     |         |         |         |         |         |         | 101     |         |         |         |         |         |         | 141     |         |         |         |         |
|                | Total      | Solids            | mg/l                                 | 154      | 200     | 174     | 104     | 126     | 166     | 178     | 174     | 184     | 244     | 236     | 244     | 244     | 278     | 298     | 310     | 286     | 237     | 232     | 182     | 146     | 196     | 118     | 106     | 142     | 192     | 196     | 196     | 146     | 116     | 216     |
|                | Suspended  | Solids            | <u>ng/l</u>                          | 30       | 80      | 12      | 12      | 13      | 9       | £       | 9       | 10      | ω       | 5       | 5       | 5       | 5       | 9       | 11      | 14      | 15      | 42      | 26      | 24      | 14      | 24      | 6       | 29      | £       | 5       | Ω       | 16      | 16      | 21      |
| Parameters     | Total      | Phosphorus        | mg/l                                 |          |         |         |         |         | 0.05    |         |         |         |         |         |         | 0,08    |         |         |         |         |         |         | 0.08    |         |         |         |         |         |         | 0.05    |         |         |         |         |
|                | Ammonia as | N mg/l            |                                      |          |         |         |         |         | 1,42    |         |         |         |         |         |         | 14      |         |         |         |         |         |         | 2.73    |         |         |         |         |         |         | 1.48    |         |         |         |         |
|                | COD        | //am              | 2000<br>2000<br>2000<br>2000<br>2000 |          |         |         |         |         | 57      |         |         |         |         |         |         | 32      |         |         |         |         |         |         | 71      |         |         |         |         |         |         | 36      |         |         |         |         |
|                | Hd         |                   |                                      |          |         |         |         |         | 7.7     |         |         |         |         |         |         | ω       |         |         |         |         |         |         | 80      |         |         |         |         |         |         | 7.9     |         |         |         |         |
| Month          | October    | 2004              |                                      | <b>~</b> | 2       | ę       | 4       | 2       | 9       | 7       | 8       | 6       | 6       | 1       | 12      | 13      | 14      | 15      | 16      | 17      | 18      | 19      | 20      | 21      | 22      | 23      | 24      | 25      | 26      | 27      | 28      | 29      | 30      | 31      |

| , Co Westmeath           |                           |
|--------------------------|---------------------------|
| Group, Rochfordsbridge   |                           |
| Derrygreenagh (          | Licence 501               |
| Bord Na Mona Energy Ltd, | Composite Sampler Results |

| Month    |     |       |            | Parameters |           |        |        |                |        |            | Daily Totals |           |        |
|----------|-----|-------|------------|------------|-----------|--------|--------|----------------|--------|------------|--------------|-----------|--------|
| November | PH  | COD   | Ammonia as | Total      | Suspended | Total  | Colour | Flow           | COD    | Ammonia as | Total        | Suspended | Total  |
| 2004     |     | //Jam | N mg/l     | Phosphorus | Solids    | Solids | Pt Co  | Daily          | Kg/Day | kg/Day     | Phosphorus   | Solids    | Solids |
|          |     |       | 2          | mg/l       | mg/l      | mg/l   | units  | Total (litres) |        |            | kg/Day       | Kg/Day    | Kg/Day |
| -        |     |       |            |            | 2         | 214    |        | 2466950        |        |            |              | 17.27     | 527.93 |
| 2        |     |       |            |            | 2         | 232    |        | 2413859        |        |            |              | 16.90     | 560.02 |
| 3        | ω   | 83    | 0.94       | 0.05       | 10        | 238    | 125    | 2274971        | 188.82 | 2.14       | 0.11         | 22.75     | 541.44 |
| 4        |     |       |            |            | 16        | 112    |        | 2213892        |        |            |              | 35.42     | 247.96 |
| 5        |     |       |            |            | 10        | 282    |        | 2067631        |        |            |              | 20.68     | 583.07 |
| 9        |     |       |            |            | 9         | 280    |        | 2003990        |        |            |              | 12.02     | 561.12 |
| 7        |     |       |            |            | 9         | 308    |        | 1912667        |        |            |              | 11.48     | 589.10 |
| 8        |     |       |            |            | 12        | 300    |        | 1717857        |        |            |              | 20.61     | 515.36 |
| 6        |     |       |            |            | 5         | 321    |        | 1619880        |        |            |              | 8.10      | 519.98 |
| 10       | 7.7 | 46    | 2.42       | 0.05       | 5         | 334    | 106    | 1649742        | 75.89  | 3.99       | 0.08         | 8.25      | 551.01 |
| 11       |     |       |            |            | 20        | 280    |        | 1719563        |        |            |              | 34.39     | 481,48 |
| 12       |     |       |            |            | 13        | 274    |        | 1610898        |        |            |              | 20,94     | 441,39 |
| 13       |     |       |            |            | 14        | 224    |        | 1400378        |        |            |              | 19.61     | 313.68 |
| 14       |     |       |            |            | ω         | 230    |        | 1438358        |        |            |              | 11.51     | 330.82 |
| 15       |     |       |            |            | 7         | 74     |        | 1486272        |        |            |              | 10.40     | 109,98 |
| 16       |     |       |            |            | 14        | 282    |        | 1473055        |        |            |              | 20.62     | 415.40 |
| 17       | 7.9 | 33    | 2.27       | 0.07       | ∞         | 288    | 93     | 1582074        | 52.21  | 3.59       | 0.11         | 12.66     | 455.64 |
| 18       |     |       |            |            | 5         | 114    |        | 2669851        |        |            |              | 13.35     | 304.36 |
| 19       |     |       |            |            | 2         | 127    |        | 2858001        |        |            |              | 14.29     | 362.97 |
| 20       |     |       |            |            | 5         | 138    |        | 4378594        |        |            |              | 21.89     | 604.25 |
| 21       |     |       |            |            | ъ,        | 116    |        | 5289471        |        |            |              | 26.45     | 613.58 |
| 22       |     |       |            |            | ۍ         | 56     |        | 3384812        |        |            |              | 16.92     | 189.55 |
| 23       |     |       |            |            | ъ         | 68     |        | 2188858        |        |            |              | 10.94     | 148.84 |
| 24       | 7.7 | 28    | 0.94       | 0.05       | ۍ<br>ا    | 26     | 122    | 2160200        | 60.49  | 2.03       | 0.11         | 10.80     | 56.17  |
| 25       |     |       |            |            | 30        | 198    |        | 2184395        |        |            |              | 65.53     | 432.51 |
| 26       |     |       |            |            | g         | 146    |        | 3227900        |        |            |              | 19.37     | 471.27 |
| 27       |     |       |            |            | 9         | 242    |        | 2229344        |        |            |              | 13.38     | 539.50 |
| 28       |     |       |            |            | 2<br>2    | 232    |        | 2184575        |        |            |              | 10.92     | 506.82 |
| 29       |     |       |            |            | ω         | 274    |        | 2201157        |        |            |              | 17.61     | 603.12 |
| 30       |     |       |            |            | 5         | 256    |        | 2073302        |        |            |              | 10.37     | 530.77 |
|          |     |       |            |            |           |        |        |                |        |            |              |           |        |

| Group, Rochfordsbridge, Co Westmeath |                                  |
|--------------------------------------|----------------------------------|
| Derrygreenagh (                      | Licence 501                      |
| Bord Na Mona Energy Ltd, J           | <b>Composite Sampler Results</b> |

|              | Total      | Solids     | Kg/Day         | 528.89  | 130.55 |       | 49.42  | 250.58  | 526.15  | 548,15  | 483.49  | 320.07  | 331.36  | 120.07  | 139.85  | 251.42  | 213.66  | 255.42  | 169.15  | 157.16  | 339.18  |         | 300.45  |          | 406.89  | 380.85  | 174.74  |     |     |     |     |      |    |    |
|--------------|------------|------------|----------------|---------|--------|-------|--------|---------|---------|---------|---------|---------|---------|---------|---------|---------|---------|---------|---------|---------|---------|---------|---------|----------|---------|---------|---------|-----|-----|-----|-----|------|----|----|
|              | Suspended  | Solids     | Kg/Day         | 9.94    | 10.04  |       | 1.25   | 10.44   | 21.05   | 9.86    | 11.74   | 9.41    | 9.31    | 9.10    | 8.96    | 8.98    | 9.37    | 11.01   | 23.33   | 15.72   | 41.75   |         | 39.90   |          | 40.69   | 19.53   | 12.66   |     |     |     |     |      |    |    |
| baily Totals | Total      | Phosphorus | Kg/Day         | 0.18    |        |       |        |         |         |         | 0.10    |         |         |         |         |         |         | 0.11    |         |         |         |         |         |          | 0.17    |         |         |     |     |     |     |      |    |    |
| I            | Ammonia as | Kg/Day     |                | 2.86    |        |       |        |         |         |         | 2.43    |         |         |         |         |         |         | 0,11    |         |         |         |         |         |          | 4.71    |         |         |     |     |     |     |      |    | :  |
|              | con        | Kg/Day     |                | 55.67   |        |       |        |         |         |         | 60.68   |         |         |         |         |         |         | 22.02   |         |         |         |         |         |          | 210.23  |         |         |     |     |     |     |      |    |    |
|              | Flow       | Daily      | Total (litres) | 1988299 | 717305 | 47370 | 249618 | 2088162 | 2104617 | 1971759 | 1957443 | 1882776 | 1861585 | 1819179 | 1792956 | 1795857 | 1874202 | 2201859 | 2916326 | 3143279 | 2609111 | 2350080 | 2347246 | 3389994  | 3390768 | 3255124 | 1266199 |     |     |     |     |      |    |    |
|              | Colour     | Pt Co      | units          | 66      |        |       |        |         |         |         | 107     |         |         |         |         |         |         | 143     |         |         |         |         |         |          | 169     |         |         |     |     |     |     | 150  |    |    |
|              | Total      | Solids     | mg/l           | 266     | 182    | SI    | 198    | 120     | 250     | 278     | 247     | 170     | 178     | 66      | 78      | 140     | 114     | 116     | 58      | 50      | 130     | S       | 128     | <u>s</u> | 120     | 117     | 138     | 202 | 149 | 166 | 174 | 144  |    |    |
|              | Suspended  | Solids     | ng/l           | ß       | 14     | S     | 5      | 5       | 10      | £       | 9       | 5       | ъ       | 5       | 5       | £       | ъ       | 5       | ω       | 5       | 16      | <u></u> | 17      | S        | 12      | 9       | 10      | 20  | S   | 5   | 5   | 5    |    |    |
| Parameters   | Total      | Phosphorus | m2/l           | 0.09    |        |       |        |         |         |         | 0.05    |         |         |         |         |         |         | 0.05    |         |         |         |         |         |          | 0.05    |         |         |     |     |     |     | 0.05 |    |    |
|              | Ammonia as | N mg/l     |                | 1.44    |        |       |        |         |         |         | 1.24    |         |         |         |         |         |         | 0.05    |         |         |         |         |         |          | 1.39    | -       |         |     |     |     |     | 1.74 |    |    |
|              | COD        | me/l       |                | 28      |        |       |        |         |         |         | 31      |         |         |         |         |         |         | 10      |         |         |         |         |         |          | 62      |         |         |     |     |     |     | 10   |    |    |
|              | PHd        |            |                | 8       |        |       |        |         |         |         | 8       |         |         |         |         |         |         | 8       |         |         |         |         |         |          | 7.7     |         |         |     |     |     |     | 7.9  |    |    |
| Month        | Dec        | 2004       |                | 1       | 2      | 3     | 4      | 5       | 9       | 7       | 80      | ດ       | 10      | 11      | 12      | 13      | 14      | 15      | 16      | 17      | 18      | 19      | 20      | 21       | 22      | 23      | 24      | 25  | 26  | 27  | 28  | 29   | 30 | 31 |









BORD NA MÓNA ENERGY LIMITED



Office of Environmental Enforcement South East Region Environmental Protection Agency PO Box 3000 Johnstown Castle Estate Co Wexford

March 31, 2006

Ref: AER/501-006

Dear Sir,

1

Please find enclosed the Derrygreenagh Group Annual Environmental Report, IPC Licence (ref. no. 501).

Yours sincerely

AD.

Eamon Mulhall

Paul Riordan Eastern Regional Manager.

IPC ENFORCEMENT WEXFORD. Main File\_\_\_ Public File 1 Evaluation Date S For Asse. sment

DERRYGREENAGH, ROCHFORTBRIDGE, MULLINGAR, CO. WESTMEATH, IRELAND TELEPHONE: (044) 22181. FAX: (044) 22344 .

Bord na Mona Energy Ltd

12



# Annual Environmental Report 2005 IPC LICENCE 501

**March 2006** 

Derrygreenagh Group, Annual Environmental Report 2005

1.000

ană

### Contents

### **1.0 Introduction**

- 1.1 IPC Licence Register No
- 1.2 Name & Location of Site
- 1.3 Brief Description of Activities
- 1.4 Environmental Management of the Company
- 1.5 Environmental Policy Statement

### 2.0 Summary Information

- 2.1 Emissions to Water Summary
  - 2.1.1 Silt Pond Emissions
  - 2.1.2 Yard Discharges
  - 2.1.3 Composite Sampler Report
  - 2.1.4 Non-compliance's

### 2.2 Emissions to Air Summary

- 2.2.1 Dust Monitoring
- 2.2.2 Non-compliance's

### 2.3 Waste Arisings

- 2.3.1 Non-Hazardous Waste
- 2.3.2 Hazardous Waste

### 2.4 Energy and Water Consumption

2.4.1 Energy Consumption

### 2.5 Environmental Incidents and Complaints

- 2.5.1 Incidents
- 2.5.2 Complaints

ø

14

### 3.0 Management of the Activity

- 3.1 Environmental Management Programme Report
- 3.2 Environmental Management Programme Proposal
- 3.3 Environmental Expenditure

### **4.0 Licence Specific Reports**

- 4.1 Surface Water Discharge Monitoring Location Programme Review
- 4.2 Bunding Programme
- 4.3 Boiler Combustion Efficiency
- 4.4 Resource Consumption Summary
- 4.5 Report on de-silting Programme
- 4.6 Bog Development and Operational Programme
- 4.7 Bog Rehabilitation Report

### 5.0 Summary

Appendix 1: Composite Sampler Results

.

1

÷

5.

а.

### **1.0 Introduction**

1.1 IPC Licence Register No 501

1.2 Name & Location of Site

| Name:                    | Bord na Mona Energy Limited.                                                               |
|--------------------------|--------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|
| Address:                 | Derrygreenagh Group<br>Derrygreenagh Works<br>Rochfortbridge<br>Mullingar<br>Co Westmeath. |
| Telephone No:            | 044 / 22181 Fax No: 044 / 22344                                                            |
| Contact Name:            | Paul Riordan                                                                               |
| Position:                | Regional Manager.                                                                          |
| National Grid Reference: | E249450 N238140                                                                            |

### 1.3 Description of Activities

The Derrygreenagh Group consists of the Derrygreenagh and Ballivor Groups and Rossan Bog.

The Derrygreenagh group of bogs is located in North Offaly and Southeast Westmeath. The Derrygreenagh group comprises of 3664 acquired hectares, of which there was 629 nett hectares in production in the 2005 season. The main catchment of these areas is the River Boyne.

The Ballivor group is made up of the bogs in the Ballivor, Carranstown, Bracklin and Lisclogher areas. There was a total of 250 hectares in production in the 2005 season and each of these areas are linked by peatland railway to the Bord na Mona horticultural factory, situated between Ballivor and Raharney villages. Drainage from these bogs is to the Deel and Stonyford rivers, tributaries of the Boyne.

Rossan bog is situated one mile from Kinnegad village. There was 140 hectares in milled moss production in the 2005 season. This bog drains to the Kinnegad River, a tributary of the River Boyne.

The Derrygreenagh Group currently employs 59 permanent and 7 seasonal workers. The Ballivor bogs employing 7 permanant and 3 seasonals, with 3 premanent and 4 seasonals employed in Rossan. Giving a total of 69 permanent and 14 seasonal employees across the licence area.

Transport operations are carried out on a seven day cycle throughout the year. Production operations are typically carried out over a seven day week (weather permitting) for 12 to 15 hours per day.

### Peat Milling Operations.

For milled peat production the bog is laid out in a series of rectangular fields of varying length and 15m wide with drains located between. There are essentially four operations involved in milled peat production:

- Milling.
- Harrowing.
- Ridging.
- Harvesting.

### Milling.

Special milling machines work there way along the fields, milling approximately 15mm of peat of the top of the bog in a pass.

### Harrowing

In the course of drying, the milled peat is turned a number of times to avail of the drying conditions. This is achieved with a machine called a harrow. The milled peat is harrowed until its moisture content is down to approximately 40-50%, which can take up to two to three days, weather depending.

ŝ

### Ridging

The dry peat is then scraped into long ridges running down the centre of each field. This is done with a ridger, a machine consisting of a series of blades in the shape of a v that opens the full width of the field.

### Harvesting

During harvesting every eleventh field is used to stockpile the peat, with this field receiving the milled peat from the five fields either side.

The milled peat is then transported via the existing network of peatland railways to one of the following locations.

- Power station (EPL)
- Horticultural Factory.
- Briquette Factory. (Via Road)
- Dublin Port (Via Road)

1.4 Environmental Management of the Company

The organisational structure within the Derrygreenagh Group is presented in the flow chart below.

## Derrygreenagh Group

### **Environmental Responsibilities**



(1) Overall environmental responsibilities

(2) Records of complaints and registers

(3) All production related issues

(4) Machine maintenance

(5) Co-ordinating environmental affairs

(6) All peat transportation matters

(7) Silt pond maintenance, tea centres, codes of practice

(8) Fuel loading, oil traps, weekly workshop inspections.

6

1.5 Environmental Policy



BORD NA MONA ENERGY LIMITED Derrygreenagh,Rochfortbridge,Mullingar,Co-Westmeath.

Bord na Mona Energy Limited is a commercial semi-state body with responsibility to develop Irelands peat resources in the national interest.

Bord na Mona Energy Limited is committed to gather and make available information on all aspects of its environmental impact and to help improve understanding among the public generally of its role and the importance of Irish peatlands.

Bord na Mona Energy Limited recognises the importance of peatland conservation.

Bord na Mona Energy Limited will leave behind all areas it owns as either an economically or socially integrated resource of a high environmental value.

Bord na Mona Energy Limited seeks to conduct all aspects of its buisness in an environmentally sensitive value.

Bord na Mona Energy Limited will establish an environmental management system specifically addressing the following impacts.

- Discharges to water.
- Emissions to atmosphere.
- Waste disposal.
- Use of natural resources.
- Noise, vibration, odour, dust and visual effects.
- Natural environment and eco-system.

The environmental management system will be monitored, maintained and continually improved.

A system of regular environmental audits will be put in place.

Bord na Mona Energy Limited will continue research and development into all aspects of its environmental impact.

This statement is published and is available at all locations within the division and its contents are brought to the attention of all employees.

### 2.0 Summary Information

### 2.1 Emissions to Water Summary

### 2.1.1 Silt Pond Emissions

The following graphs compare results obtained during the reporting period at all surface water monitoring points.



### Comment

In general results were good on all parameters analysed. Suspended solids were within the emission limit value of 35mg/litre. Elevated ammonia detected at SW 43 can be common in waters emanating from certain peatlands. Due to the fact that 2005 was the fifth driest year since records began in 1956, flow rates during the period were a lot less than in previous years. It is proposed to monitor at the same locations in the upcoming year, except for at SW 14, due to the construction of the new N6 Motorway which will impede access. An alternative location will be selected and the agency informed.

1

,

%. 1

.

### 2.1.2 Yard Discharge

The tables below are a summary of the emissions to surface waters from the yard and workshop at the Derrygreenagh Works.

### **Derrygreenagh SWE-2**

| Month   | Jan | Feb | Mar | Apr | May | Jun | Jul | Aug | Sep | Oct | Nov | Dec |
|---------|-----|-----|-----|-----|-----|-----|-----|-----|-----|-----|-----|-----|
| COD mg4 | 58  | 47  | 14  | 28  | -   | 39  |     | -   | -34 | 30  | -   | 91  |

### Comment.

No samples were available on the day of sampling in the months May, July & November. As with the surface water results. flow rates were very low due to the particularly dry year.

### 2.1.3 Composite Sampler Report

The composite sampler remains at the same location as last year. There was no production in the bog upstream of the sampler during 2005. This was reflected in sample results which returned no noncompliances for the period and would suggest, bogs which are not in production have no great influence on receiving waters in relation to suspended solids.

Attached in Appendix 1 are the results of the monitoring carried out using the composite sampler.

### 2.1.4 Non-compliance's

There were no non-compliances during the reporting period in relation to surface water monitoring.

### **2.2Emissions to Air**

### 2.2.1 Dust Monitoring

The tables below contain the dust emissions for each dust monitoring location within the Derrygreenagh Group. Monitoring took place on three separate occasions during the period, May and August 2005.

| Ma  | y-  | - Ju | ne  |      |
|-----|-----|------|-----|------|
| 944 | 100 | 201  | NO. | 1.43 |

| Emission<br>Point | Parameter | Emission (mg/m <sup>2</sup> /day) | Emission Limit<br>Value     | Compliant |
|-------------------|-----------|-----------------------------------|-----------------------------|-----------|
| DM 01             | Dust      | 72                                | (350mg/m <sup>2</sup> /Day) | YES       |
| DM 02             | Dust      | 78                                | (350mg/m <sup>2</sup> /Day) | YES       |
| DM 03             | Dust      | 466                               | (350mg/m <sup>2</sup> /Day) | NO        |

ţ,

### June - July

| Emission<br>Point | Parameter | Emission (mg/m²/day) | Emission Limit<br>Value     | Compliant |
|-------------------|-----------|----------------------|-----------------------------|-----------|
| DM 01             | Dust      | 18                   | (350mg/m <sup>2</sup> /Day) | YES       |
| DM 02             | Dust      | 42                   | (350mg/m <sup>2</sup> /Day) | YES       |
| <b>DM 03</b>      | Dust      | 59                   | (350mg/m <sup>2</sup> /Day) | YES       |

July - Aug

| Emission<br>Point | Parameter | Emission (mg/m <sup>2</sup> /day) | Emission Limit<br>Value     | Compliant |
|-------------------|-----------|-----------------------------------|-----------------------------|-----------|
| DM 01             | Dust      | 53                                | (350mg/m <sup>2</sup> /Day) | YES       |
| DM 02             | Dust      | 53                                | (350mg/m <sup>2</sup> /Day) | YES       |
| DM 03             | Dust      | 53                                | (350mg/m <sup>2</sup> /Day) | YES       |

Note: DM 01= Toar Bog. DM 02 = Derryhinch Bog. DM 03 = Ballivor Bog.

### 2.2.2 Non-compliance's

The emission limit value was exceeded at DM 03 during the first monitoring event. This was reported to the Agency (Ref D/G 501-CA-005). No complaints were received at the time, from adjacent dwellings. Monitoring will take place at this location once production begins in 2006. Operatives have also been reminded of the sensitivity of the location.

### 2.3Waste Arisings

### 2.3.1 Non-Hazardous Waste

The following table lists the quantities of the wastes generated from January-December 2005.

| Waste Type            | Quantity ( Tonnes ) |
|-----------------------|---------------------|
| Silt Pond Waste       | 412 *               |
| Scrap Metal           | 163.59              |
| Polyethylene          | 237.32              |
| Mixed Municipal Waste | 12.33               |
| Total                 | 825.24              |

Note:

\* Estimated amount. Scrap metal and Polyethlene are both recycled.

Bord na Mona Energy Ltd

IPC Licence Reg No. 501

P

2

3

# 2.3.2 Hazardous Waste

The following table is a record of all the hazardous wastes handled by the Derrygreenagh Group from January - December 2005.

| · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · |                                                                  |                                                                                                                                                           |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                  |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                         |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                   |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                           |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                   | _                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                             | -                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                             | 100                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                            | -                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                          | _                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                              |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                            |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                            |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                     |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                            |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                            |
|---------------------------------------|------------------------------------------------------------------|-----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|---------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|-----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|-------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|---------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|--------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|-------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|-----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|--------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|--------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|--------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|--------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|-------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|--------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|--------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|
| 184-1                                 | 067/OY/11/02                                                     | 184-1                                                                                                                                                     | 184-1                                                                                                                                                                                                                            | 184-1                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                   | 067/OY/11/02                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                      | 184-1                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                     | 99-1                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                              | 184-1                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                            | 184-1                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                       | 184-1                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                         |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                | 99-1                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                       | 184-1                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                          | 184-1                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                      | 184-1                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                      | 067/OY/11/02                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                        | 184-1                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                      | 184-1                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                      |
| 19/01/2005                            | 21/02/2005                                                       | 29/03/2005                                                                                                                                                | 12/04/2005                                                                                                                                                                                                                       | 12/04/2005                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                              | 16/05/2005                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                        | 03/06/2005                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                | 16/06/2005                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                        | 09/08/2005                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                       | 23/08/2005                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                  | 24/08/2005                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                    | 22/09/2005                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                     | 04/10/2005                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                 | 17/11/2005                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                     | 17/11/2005                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                 | 17/11/2005                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                 | 29/11/2005                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                          | 30/11/2005                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                 | 14/12/2005                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                 |
| Portlaoise                            | Kildare Town                                                     | Portlaoise                                                                                                                                                | Portlaoise                                                                                                                                                                                                                       | Portlaoise                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                              | Kildare Town                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                      | Portlaoise                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                | Dublin                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                            | Portlaoise                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                       | Portlaoise                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                  | Portlaoise                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                    | Dublin                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                         | Dublin                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                     | Portlaoise                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                     | Portlaoise                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                 | Portlaoise                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                 | Kildare Town                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                        | Portlaoise                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                 | Portlaoise                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                 |
| Atlas Waste Oil                       | Returnbatt Ltd                                                   | Atlas Waste Oil                                                                                                                                           | Atlas Waste Oil                                                                                                                                                                                                                  | Atlas Waste Oil                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                         | Returnbatt Ltd                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                    | Atlas Waste Oil                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                           | Safety Kleen                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                      | Atlas Waste Oil                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                  | Atlas Waste Oil                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                             | Atlas Waste Oil                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                               | Apex Fire                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                      | Safety Kleen                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                               | Atlas Waste Oil                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                | Atlas Waste Oil                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                            | Atlas Waste Oil                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                            | Returnbatt Ltd                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                      | Atlas Waste Oil                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                            | Atlas Waste Oil                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                            |
| 3                                     | 1.684                                                            | 3.750                                                                                                                                                     | 480 L                                                                                                                                                                                                                            | 210 L                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                   |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                   | 4                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                         | 30 L                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                              | 10                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                               | 2                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                           | 5.3                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                           | 0.06                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                           | 90 L                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                       | 240 L                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                          | 205 L                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                      | 205 L                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                      | 2.434                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                               | 660 L                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                      | 4                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                          |
| 13 02 08                              | 16 06 01                                                         | 13 02 08                                                                                                                                                  | 13 08 99                                                                                                                                                                                                                         | 13 08 99                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                | 16 06 01                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                          | 13 02 08                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                  | 11 01 13                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                          | 13 05 07                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                         | 13 02 08                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                    | 13 02 08                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                      |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                | 11 01 13                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                   | 13 08 99                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                       | 13 08 99                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                   | 08 01 11                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                   | 16 06 01                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                            | 15 02 03                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                   | 13 02 08                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                   |
| Waste Oil                             | Lead Acid Batteries                                              | Waste Oil                                                                                                                                                 | Oily Rags                                                                                                                                                                                                                        | Waste Grease                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                            | Lead Acid Batteries                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                               | Waste Oil                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                 | Parts Wash Kerosene                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                               | Oil/Sludge                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                       | Waste Oil                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                   | Waste Oil                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                     | Fire Extinguishers                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                             | Parts Wash Kerosene                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                        | Oily Rags                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                      | Waste Grease                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                               | Thinners                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                   | Lead Acid Batteries                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                 | Oil Filters                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                | Waste Oil                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                  |
|                                       | Waste Oil 13 02 08 3 Atlas Waste Oil Portlaoise 19/01/2005 184-1 | Waste Oil 13 02 08 3 Atlas Waste Oil Portlaoise 19/01/2005 184-1   Lead Acid Batteries 16 06 01 1.684 Returnbatt Ltd Kildare Town 21/02/2005 067/0Y/11/02 | Waste Oil 13 02 08 3 Atlas Waste Oil Portlaoise 19/01/2005 184-1   Lead Acid Batteries 16 06 01 1.684 Returnbatt Ltd Kildare Town 21/02/2005 067/0Y/11/02   Waste Oil 13 02 08 3.750 Atlas Waste Oil Portlaoise 29/03/2005 184-1 | Waste Oil 13 02 08 3 Atlas Waste Oil Portlaoise 19/01/2005 184-1   Lead Acid Batteries 16 06 01 1.684 Returnbatt Ltd Kildare Town 21/02/2005 067/0Y/11/02   Waste Oil 13 02 08 3.750 Atlas Waste Oil Portlaoise 29/03/2005 184-1   Oily Rags 13 08 99 480 L Atlas Waste Oil Portlaoise 12/04/2005 184-1 | Waste Oil 13 02 08 3 Atlas Waste Oil Portlaoise 19/01/2005 184-1   Lead Acid Batteries 16 06 01 1.684 Returnbatt Ltd Kildare Town 21/02/2005 067/0Y/11/02   Waste Oil 13 02 08 3.750 Atlas Waste Oil Portlaoise 29/03/2005 184-1   Oily Rags 13 08 99 480 L Atlas Waste Oil Portlaoise 12/04/2005 184-1   Waste Grease 13 08 99 210 L Atlas Waste Oil Portlaoise 12/04/2005 184-1 | Waste Oil 13 02 08 3 Atlas Waste Oil Portlacise 19/01/2005 184-1   Lead Acid Batteries 16 06 01 1.684 Returmbatt Ltd Kildare Town 21/02/2005 067/0Y/11/02   Waste Oil 13 02 08 3.750 Atlas Waste Oil Portlacise 29/03/2005 184-1   Oily Rags 13 08 99 480 L Atlas Waste Oil Portlacise 29/03/2005 184-1   Waste Grease 13 08 99 210 L Atlas Waste Oil Portlacise 12/04/2005 184-1   Waste Grease 13 06 99 210 L Atlas Waste Oil Portlacise 12/04/2005 184-1   Vaste Grease 13 06 01 1 Returmbatt Ltd Rildare Town 16/05/2005 067/0Y/11/02 | Waste Oil 13 02 08 3 Atlas Waste Oil Portlaoise 19/01/2005 184-1   Lead Acid Batteries 16 06 01 1.684 Returnbatt Ltd Kildare Town 21/02/2005 067/0Y/11/02   Waste Oil 13 02 08 3.750 Atlas Waste Oil Portlaoise 29/03/2005 184-1   Waste Oil 13 02 08 3.750 Atlas Waste Oil Portlaoise 12/04/2005 184-1   Waste Oil 13 08 99 480 L Atlas Waste Oil Portlaoise 12/04/2005 184-1   Waste Grease 13 08 99 210 L Atlas Waste Oil Portlaoise 12/04/2005 184-1   Lead Acid Batteries 16 06 01 1 Returnbatt Ltd Kildare Town 16/05/2005 067/07/11/02   Waste Oil 13 02 08 4 Atlas Waste Oil Portlaoise 12/04/2005 067/07/11/02   Waste Oil 13 02 08 4 Atlas Waste Oil Portlaoise 03/06/2005 067/07/11/02 | Waste Oil 13 02 08 3 Atlas Waste Oil Portlaoise 19/01/2005 184-1   Lead Acid Batteries 16 06 01 1.684 Returnbatt Ltd Kildare Town 21/02/2005 067/07/11/02   Waste Oil 13 02 08 3.750 Atlas Waste Oil Portlaoise 29/03/2005 184-1   Waste Oil 13 02 08 3.750 Atlas Waste Oil Portlaoise 29/03/2005 184-1   Uoliy Rags 13 02 08 3.750 Atlas Waste Oil Portlaoise 12/04/2005 184-1   Usate Grease 13 08 99 210 L Atlas Waste Oil Portlaoise 12/04/2005 184-1   Lead Acid Batteries 16 06 01 1 Returnbatt Ltd Kildare Town 16/05/2005 067/07/11/02   Waste Oil 13 02 08 4 Atlas Waste Oil Portlaoise 03/06/2005 067/07/11/02   Parts Wash Kerosene 11 01 13 90 L Safety Kleen Dublin 16/06/2005 99-1 | Waste Oil 13 02 08 3 Atlas Waste Oil Portlaoise 19/01/2005 184-1   Lead Acid Batteries 16 06 01 1.684 Returnbatt Ltd Kildare Town 21/02/2005 067/0Y/11/02   Waste Oil 13 02 08 3.750 Atlas Waste Oil Portlaoise 29/03/2005 067/0Y/11/02   Waste Oil 13 02 08 3.750 Atlas Waste Oil Portlaoise 29/03/2005 184-1   Usite Crease 13 02 08 480 L Atlas Waste Oil Portlaoise 12/04/2005 184-1   Waste Grease 13 08 99 210 L Atlas Waste Oil Portlaoise 12/04/2005 184-1   Lead Acid Batteries 16 06 01 1 Returnbatt Ltd Kildare Town 16/05/2005 067/0Y/11/02   Waste Oil 13 02 08 4 Atlas Waste Oil Portlaoise 03/06/2005 067/0Y/11/02   Parts Wash Kerosene 11 01 13 90 L Safety Kleen Dublin 16/05/2005 09/07/11/02   Oil/Sludge 13 05 07 10 Atlas Waste Oil P | Waste Oil 13 02 08 3 Atlas Waste Oil Portlaoise 19/01/2005 184-1   Lead Acid Batteries 16 06 01 1.684 Returnbatt Ltd Kildare Town 21/02/2005 067/0Y/11/02   Waste Oil 13 02 08 3.750 Atlas Waste Oil Portlaoise 29/03/2005 184-1   Waste Oil 13 02 08 3.750 Atlas Waste Oil Portlaoise 29/03/2005 184-1   Usite Town 13 02 08 3.750 Atlas Waste Oil Portlaoise 12/04/2005 184-1   Usite Town 13 02 08 210 L Atlas Waste Oil Portlaoise 12/04/2005 184-1   Lead Acid Batteries 16 06 01 1 Returnbatt Ltd Kildare Town 16/05/2005 067/07/11/02   Waste Oil 13 02 08 4 Atlas Waste Oil Portlaoise 03/06/2005 067/07/11/02   Parts Wash Kerosene 11 01 13 90 L Safety Kleen Dublin 16/05/2005 99-1   Oil/Sludge 13 05 07 10 Portlaoise 03/06/2005 | Waste Oil 13 02 08 3 Atlas Waste Oil Portlacise 19/01/2005 184-1   Lead Acid Batteries 16 06 01 1.684 Returnbatt Ltd Kildare Town 21/02/2005 067/0Y/11/02   Waste Oil 13 02 08 3.750 Atlas Waste Oil Portlaoise 29/03/2005 184-1   Waste Oil 13 02 08 3.750 Atlas Waste Oil Portlaoise 12/04/2005 184-1   Waste Grease 13 08 99 210 L Atlas Waste Oil Portlaoise 12/04/2005 184-1   Waste Grease 13 08 99 210 L Atlas Waste Oil Portlaoise 12/04/2005 184-1   Vaste Grease 13 08 99 210 L Atlas Waste Oil Portlaoise 12/04/2005 067/0Y/11/02   Vaste Oil 13 02 08 4 Atlas Waste Oil Portlaoise 03/06/2005 96-1   Parts Wash Kerosene 11 01 13 90 L Safety Kleen Dublin 16/06/2005 99-1   Oil/Sludge 13 05 07 10 Atlas Waste Oil Portlaoise <td< td=""><td>Waste Oil 13 02 08 3 Atlas Waste Oil Portlacise 19/01/2005 184-1   Lead Acid Batteries 16 06 01 1.684 Returnbatt Ltd Kildare Town 21/02/2005 067/07/11/02   Waste Oil 13 02 08 3.750 Atlas Waste Oil Portlaoise 29/03/2005 184-1   Waste Oil 13 02 08 3.750 Atlas Waste Oil Portlaoise 12/04/2005 184-1   Uoly Rags 13 02 08 210 L Atlas Waste Oil Portlaoise 12/04/2005 184-1   Vaste Grease 13 08 99 210 L Atlas Waste Oil Portlaoise 12/04/2005 184-1   Vaste Grease 13 08 99 210 L Atlas Waste Oil Portlaoise 03/06/2005 184-1   Vaste Oil 13 02 08 4 Atlas Waste Oil Portlaoise 03/06/2005 184-1   Parts Wash Kerosene 11 01 13 90 L Safety Kleen Dublin 16/06/2005 99-1   Vaste Oil 13 05 07 10 Atlas Waste Oil Portlaoise 23/08/200</td><td>Waste Oil 13 02 08 3 Atlas Waste Oil Portlacise 1901/2005 184-1   Lead Acid Batteries 16 06 01 1.684 Returnbait Ltd Kildare Town 21/02/2005 067/0Y/11/02   Waste Oil 13 02 08 3.750 Atlas Waste Oil Portlacise 29/03/2005 184-1   Waste Oil 13 02 08 3.750 Atlas Waste Oil Portlacise 29/03/2005 184-1   Usite Oily Rags 13 02 08 480 L Atlas Waste Oil Portlacise 12/04/2005 184-1   Vaste Grease 13 02 08 4 Atlas Waste Oil Portlacise 12/04/2005 067/0Y/11/02   Vaste Oil 13 02 08 4 Atlas Waste Oil Portlacise 03/06/2005 067/0Y/11/02   Parts Wash Kerosene 11 01 13 90 L Safety Kleen Dublin 16/06/2005 067/0Y/11/02   Maste Oil 13 02 08 4 Atlas Waste Oil Portlacise 03/06/2005 067/0Y/11/02   Waste Oil 13 02 08 2 10 Atlas Waste Oil</td><td>Waste Oil 13 02 08 3 Atlas Waste Oil Portlacise 19/01/2005 184-1   Lead Acid Batteries 16 06 01 1.684 Retumbatt Ltd Kildare Town 21/02/2005 067/0Y/11/02   Waste Oil 13 02 08 3.750 Atlas Waste Oil Portlacise 29/03/2005 184-1   Waste Oil 13 02 08 3.750 Atlas Waste Oil Portlacise 29/03/2005 184-1   Oily Rags 13 08 99 210 L Atlas Waste Oil Portlacise 12/04/2005 184-1   Usaste Grease 13 08 99 210 L Atlas Waste Oil Portlacise 03/06/2005 184-1   Vaste Grease 13 08 99 210 L Atlas Waste Oil Portlacise 03/06/2005 184-1   Parts Wasth Kerosene 11 01 13 90 L Safety Kleen Dublin 16/06/2005 99-1   Vaste Oil 13 05 07 10 Atlas Waste Oil Portlacise 03/06/2005 184-1   Vaste Oil 13 05 07 10 Atlas Waste Oil Portlacise 23/08/2</td><td>Waste Oil 13 02 08 3 Atlas Waste Oil Portlacise 19/01/2005 164-1   Lead Acid Batteries 16 06 01 1.684 Returnbatt Ltd Kildare Town 21/02/2005 067/0Y/11/02   Waste Oil 13 02 08 3.750 Atlas Waste Oil Portlacise 19/01/2005 164-1   Waste Oil 13 02 08 3.750 Atlas Waste Oil Portlacise 29/03/2005 164-1   Usity Rags 13 02 08 3.750 Atlas Waste Oil Portlacise 12/04/2005 164-1   Uwste Grease 13 08 99 210 L Atlas Waste Oil Portlacise 12/04/2005 164-1   Vaste Grease 13 08 9 210 L Atlas Waste Oil Portlacise 12/04/2005 164-1   Vaste Oil 13 02 08 4 Atlas Waste Oil Portlacise 03/06/2005 164-1   Parts Wasth Kerosene 101 13 90 L Safety Kleen Dublin 16/06/2005 99-1   Oil/Sludge 13 02 08 5.3 Atlas Waste Oil Portlacise 23/08/20</td><td>Waste Oil 13 02 08 3 Atlas Waste Oil Portlacise 19/01/2005 184-1   Lead Acid Batteries 16 06 01 1.684 Returmbatt Ltd Kildare Town 21/02/2005 067/0Y/11/02   Waste Oil 13 02 08 3.750 Atlas Waste Oil Portlacise 29/03/2005 184-1   Üly Rags 13 08 99 480 L Atlas Waste Oil Portlacise 12/04/2005 184-1   Üly Rags 13 08 99 210 L Atlas Waste Oil Portlacise 12/04/2005 184-1   Üly Rags 13 08 99 210 L Atlas Waste Oil Portlacise 12/04/2005 184-1   Usaste Grie 13 08 99 210 L Atlas Waste Oil Portlacise 12/04/2005 184-1   Vaste Oil 13 02 08 4 Atlas Waste Oil Portlacise 03/06/2005 99-1   Parts Wash Kenosene 11 01 13 90 L Safety Meen Dublin 16/06/2005 99-1   Vaste Oil 13 05 08 5.3 Atlas Waste Oil Portlacise 23/08/2005</td><td>Waste Oil 13 02 08 3 Atlas Waste Oil Portlacise 19/01/2005 184-1   Lead Acid Batteries 16 06 01 1.684 Returnbat Ltd Kildare Town 21/02/2005 067/0Y/11/02   Waste Oil 13 02 08 3.750 Atlas Waste Oil Portlacise 12/04/2005 067/0Y/11/02   Waste Oil 13 02 08 3.750 Atlas Waste Oil Portlacise 12/04/2005 184-1   Ölj Rags 13 02 08 480 L Atlas Waste Oil Portlacise 12/04/2005 184-1   Vaste Graase 13 08 99 210 L Atlas Waste Oil Portlacise 12/04/2005 184-1   Vaste Oil 13 02 08 4 Atlas Waste Oil Portlacise 03/06/2005 99-1   Parts Wash Kerosene 11 01 13 90 L Safety Kleen Dublin 16/06/2005 99-1   Vaste Oil 13 02 08 5.3 Atlas Waste Oil Portlacise 23/08/2005 184-1   Vaste Oil 13 02 08 5.3 Atlas Waste Oil Portlacise 03/06/200</td><td>Waste Oli 13 Atlas Waste Oli Portlacise 19/01/2005 184-1   Lead Acid Batteries 16 06 01 1.684 Returmbatt Ltd Kildare Town 21/02/2005 067/0Y/11/02   Waste Oli 13 02 08 3.750 Atlas Waste Oli Portlacise 29/03/2005 184-1   Waste Oli 13 02 08 3.750 Atlas Waste Oli Portlacise 29/03/2005 184-1   Oily Rags 13 02 08 3.750 Atlas Waste Oli Portlacise 12/04/2005 184-1   Vaste Grease 13 08 99 2101 Atlas Waste Oli Portlacise 12/04/2005 184-1   Vaste Oli 13 02 08 24 Atlas Waste Oli Portlacise 13/04/102   Parts Wast Kerosene 11 01 13 90 L Atlas Waste Oli Portlacise 184-1   Vaste Oli 13 02 08 2.3 Atlas Waste Oli Portlacise 184-1   Vaste Oli 13 02 08 2.3 Atlas Waste Oli Portlacise 184-1   Vaste Oli 13 02 08 5.3 Atlas Waste</td></td<> | Waste Oil 13 02 08 3 Atlas Waste Oil Portlacise 19/01/2005 184-1   Lead Acid Batteries 16 06 01 1.684 Returnbatt Ltd Kildare Town 21/02/2005 067/07/11/02   Waste Oil 13 02 08 3.750 Atlas Waste Oil Portlaoise 29/03/2005 184-1   Waste Oil 13 02 08 3.750 Atlas Waste Oil Portlaoise 12/04/2005 184-1   Uoly Rags 13 02 08 210 L Atlas Waste Oil Portlaoise 12/04/2005 184-1   Vaste Grease 13 08 99 210 L Atlas Waste Oil Portlaoise 12/04/2005 184-1   Vaste Grease 13 08 99 210 L Atlas Waste Oil Portlaoise 03/06/2005 184-1   Vaste Oil 13 02 08 4 Atlas Waste Oil Portlaoise 03/06/2005 184-1   Parts Wash Kerosene 11 01 13 90 L Safety Kleen Dublin 16/06/2005 99-1   Vaste Oil 13 05 07 10 Atlas Waste Oil Portlaoise 23/08/200 | Waste Oil 13 02 08 3 Atlas Waste Oil Portlacise 1901/2005 184-1   Lead Acid Batteries 16 06 01 1.684 Returnbait Ltd Kildare Town 21/02/2005 067/0Y/11/02   Waste Oil 13 02 08 3.750 Atlas Waste Oil Portlacise 29/03/2005 184-1   Waste Oil 13 02 08 3.750 Atlas Waste Oil Portlacise 29/03/2005 184-1   Usite Oily Rags 13 02 08 480 L Atlas Waste Oil Portlacise 12/04/2005 184-1   Vaste Grease 13 02 08 4 Atlas Waste Oil Portlacise 12/04/2005 067/0Y/11/02   Vaste Oil 13 02 08 4 Atlas Waste Oil Portlacise 03/06/2005 067/0Y/11/02   Parts Wash Kerosene 11 01 13 90 L Safety Kleen Dublin 16/06/2005 067/0Y/11/02   Maste Oil 13 02 08 4 Atlas Waste Oil Portlacise 03/06/2005 067/0Y/11/02   Waste Oil 13 02 08 2 10 Atlas Waste Oil | Waste Oil 13 02 08 3 Atlas Waste Oil Portlacise 19/01/2005 184-1   Lead Acid Batteries 16 06 01 1.684 Retumbatt Ltd Kildare Town 21/02/2005 067/0Y/11/02   Waste Oil 13 02 08 3.750 Atlas Waste Oil Portlacise 29/03/2005 184-1   Waste Oil 13 02 08 3.750 Atlas Waste Oil Portlacise 29/03/2005 184-1   Oily Rags 13 08 99 210 L Atlas Waste Oil Portlacise 12/04/2005 184-1   Usaste Grease 13 08 99 210 L Atlas Waste Oil Portlacise 03/06/2005 184-1   Vaste Grease 13 08 99 210 L Atlas Waste Oil Portlacise 03/06/2005 184-1   Parts Wasth Kerosene 11 01 13 90 L Safety Kleen Dublin 16/06/2005 99-1   Vaste Oil 13 05 07 10 Atlas Waste Oil Portlacise 03/06/2005 184-1   Vaste Oil 13 05 07 10 Atlas Waste Oil Portlacise 23/08/2 | Waste Oil 13 02 08 3 Atlas Waste Oil Portlacise 19/01/2005 164-1   Lead Acid Batteries 16 06 01 1.684 Returnbatt Ltd Kildare Town 21/02/2005 067/0Y/11/02   Waste Oil 13 02 08 3.750 Atlas Waste Oil Portlacise 19/01/2005 164-1   Waste Oil 13 02 08 3.750 Atlas Waste Oil Portlacise 29/03/2005 164-1   Usity Rags 13 02 08 3.750 Atlas Waste Oil Portlacise 12/04/2005 164-1   Uwste Grease 13 08 99 210 L Atlas Waste Oil Portlacise 12/04/2005 164-1   Vaste Grease 13 08 9 210 L Atlas Waste Oil Portlacise 12/04/2005 164-1   Vaste Oil 13 02 08 4 Atlas Waste Oil Portlacise 03/06/2005 164-1   Parts Wasth Kerosene 101 13 90 L Safety Kleen Dublin 16/06/2005 99-1   Oil/Sludge 13 02 08 5.3 Atlas Waste Oil Portlacise 23/08/20 | Waste Oil 13 02 08 3 Atlas Waste Oil Portlacise 19/01/2005 184-1   Lead Acid Batteries 16 06 01 1.684 Returmbatt Ltd Kildare Town 21/02/2005 067/0Y/11/02   Waste Oil 13 02 08 3.750 Atlas Waste Oil Portlacise 29/03/2005 184-1   Üly Rags 13 08 99 480 L Atlas Waste Oil Portlacise 12/04/2005 184-1   Üly Rags 13 08 99 210 L Atlas Waste Oil Portlacise 12/04/2005 184-1   Üly Rags 13 08 99 210 L Atlas Waste Oil Portlacise 12/04/2005 184-1   Usaste Grie 13 08 99 210 L Atlas Waste Oil Portlacise 12/04/2005 184-1   Vaste Oil 13 02 08 4 Atlas Waste Oil Portlacise 03/06/2005 99-1   Parts Wash Kenosene 11 01 13 90 L Safety Meen Dublin 16/06/2005 99-1   Vaste Oil 13 05 08 5.3 Atlas Waste Oil Portlacise 23/08/2005 | Waste Oil 13 02 08 3 Atlas Waste Oil Portlacise 19/01/2005 184-1   Lead Acid Batteries 16 06 01 1.684 Returnbat Ltd Kildare Town 21/02/2005 067/0Y/11/02   Waste Oil 13 02 08 3.750 Atlas Waste Oil Portlacise 12/04/2005 067/0Y/11/02   Waste Oil 13 02 08 3.750 Atlas Waste Oil Portlacise 12/04/2005 184-1   Ölj Rags 13 02 08 480 L Atlas Waste Oil Portlacise 12/04/2005 184-1   Vaste Graase 13 08 99 210 L Atlas Waste Oil Portlacise 12/04/2005 184-1   Vaste Oil 13 02 08 4 Atlas Waste Oil Portlacise 03/06/2005 99-1   Parts Wash Kerosene 11 01 13 90 L Safety Kleen Dublin 16/06/2005 99-1   Vaste Oil 13 02 08 5.3 Atlas Waste Oil Portlacise 23/08/2005 184-1   Vaste Oil 13 02 08 5.3 Atlas Waste Oil Portlacise 03/06/200 | Waste Oli 13 Atlas Waste Oli Portlacise 19/01/2005 184-1   Lead Acid Batteries 16 06 01 1.684 Returmbatt Ltd Kildare Town 21/02/2005 067/0Y/11/02   Waste Oli 13 02 08 3.750 Atlas Waste Oli Portlacise 29/03/2005 184-1   Waste Oli 13 02 08 3.750 Atlas Waste Oli Portlacise 29/03/2005 184-1   Oily Rags 13 02 08 3.750 Atlas Waste Oli Portlacise 12/04/2005 184-1   Vaste Grease 13 08 99 2101 Atlas Waste Oli Portlacise 12/04/2005 184-1   Vaste Oli 13 02 08 24 Atlas Waste Oli Portlacise 13/04/102   Parts Wast Kerosene 11 01 13 90 L Atlas Waste Oli Portlacise 184-1   Vaste Oli 13 02 08 2.3 Atlas Waste Oli Portlacise 184-1   Vaste Oli 13 02 08 2.3 Atlas Waste Oli Portlacise 184-1   Vaste Oli 13 02 08 5.3 Atlas Waste |

Derrygreenagh Group, Annual Environmental Report 2005

### 2.4 Energy and Water Consumption

### 2.4.1 Bnergy Consumption

The table below is a summary of the energy consumption for the Derrygreenagh Group, from the dates January – December 2005.

Water is not included, as it is not used as part of the production process. It is only used in offices, canteens and workshops on a domestic scale.

| Fuel            | Volume<br>M <sup>5</sup> | Tonnes  | MW/Hours |
|-----------------|--------------------------|---------|----------|
| Jan - Dec 2005  |                          |         |          |
| Diesel          | 325.948                  | 270.537 | 3192.34  |
| Electricity     |                          |         | 30.754   |
| Peat Briquettes |                          | 231.26  | 1156.3   |
| Total           | 325.948                  | 501.797 | 4379.394 |

### 2.5 Environmental Incidents & Complaints

### 2.5.1 Incidents

There were no incidents within the Derrygreenagh Group during the reporting period.

| Environmental Incidents               | Number of Incidents |
|---------------------------------------|---------------------|
| Incidents                             | 0                   |
| Incidents requiring corrective action | 0                   |
| Categories of Incident                |                     |
| Odour                                 |                     |
| Noise                                 |                     |
| Water                                 |                     |
| Air                                   |                     |
| Procedural                            |                     |
| Miscellaneous                         |                     |

### 2.5.2 Complaints

There were no complaints to the Derrygreenagh Group during the reporting period.

| Environmental Complaints               | Number of complaints |
|----------------------------------------|----------------------|
| Complaints received                    | 0                    |
| Complaints requiring corrective action | 0                    |
| Categories of complaint                |                      |
| Odour                                  |                      |
| Noise                                  |                      |
| Water                                  |                      |
| Air                                    |                      |
| Procedural                             |                      |
| Miscellaneous                          |                      |

| THAT IS MART BUOMAN IN THAT                                            | TUC PRODUCE KEE NO. 201                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                   |
|------------------------------------------------------------------------|-----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|
| 3.0 Management of the Activity                                         | с "                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                       |
| 3.1 MAYITODINERTAL MLANAGEMENT F.                                      | rogramme keport 2005<br>Environmental Management Report for 2005                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                          |
| Project                                                                |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                           |
| Project 1. Reduction of fugitive dust<br>emissions.                    | Training                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                  |
|                                                                        | All employees both permanent and seasonal were shown the cleaner production and environmental video during the year as part of an ongoing training programme. Each training group were also given a talk on the video by the environmental co-ordinator followed by a questions and answers session. Details of attendants retained on the training file. |
|                                                                        | An internal audit of all IPC licensed sites also occurred during 2005. This included an assessment of the dust prevention measures in-place or planned. A copy of the audit findings is on file at each works.                                                                                                                                            |
|                                                                        | Hydraulic Harrows<br>Hydraulic harrows are currently in operation at appropriate areas / locations                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                        |
|                                                                        | Headland Peat Collection<br>There is one headland peat collector in operation This has proved very successful in reducing headland peat.                                                                                                                                                                                                                  |
| Project 2. Minimisation of Suspended<br>Solids                         | This project is on-going and is primarily one of training for all production personnel, and is covered in the Cleaner<br>Production Video, as in Project 1 (Training).                                                                                                                                                                                    |
| Project 3. Effective spill/leak<br>management of mobile fuelling tanks | All of BNM's production bogs now have locations highlighted as being suitable for re-fuelling on the bog. These locations have been chosen having due regard to location of watercourses and drains. Mobile fueling tanks are currently being upgraded on a phased basis with 2 tanks fully overhauled in 2005.                                           |
| Project 4. Re-use of silt pond waste                                   | This project will be kept active should any opportunities for re-using silt pond waste arise.                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                             |
|                                                                        |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                           |

1

| Ľ           |
|-------------|
| Energy      |
| Mona ]      |
| <u>d na</u> |
| Bor         |

IPC Licence Reg No. 501

| Polythene collection is ongoing in BNM, and volumes collected and recycled are recorded in the Non-hazardous Waste records in the AER. | All bogs now have a hard standing area, where the rolls of polythene are stored for collection and subsequent recycling. In addition to this, procedures have been put in-place, and are highlighted during training, about best practice for stripping, collection and storage.<br>All areas have a polyroller device. | A total of 237 tonnes of polyethlene was recycled in 2005. | DSL's have been identified within the licence area. Existing shelter belts were maintained where required during the reporting period. During production such areas are closely monitored and operatives continually reminded of their responsibilities. |
|----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|-------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|------------------------------------------------------------|----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|
| Project 5. Collection, storage and re-<br>use of polythene.                                                                            |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                         |                                                            | Project 6. Condition 2.2.2 (v)<br>Provision of measures to protect dust<br>tensitive areas.                                                                                                                                                              |

Ì

5

| -   |
|-----|
| E   |
| N   |
| 212 |
| ě.  |
| 1   |
| ğ   |
| 뵈   |
|     |
| 3   |
| R   |
| 쬐   |
|     |

IPC Licence Reg No. 501

l.

0 .m

.2 Environmental Management Programme Proposal for 2006

|                                                                           | Environmental Manasement Propramme Pronosal for 2006                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                            |
|---------------------------------------------------------------------------|---------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|
| Project                                                                   |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                 |
| Project 1. Reduction of fugitive dust<br>emissions.                       | Training                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                        |
|                                                                           | Training of all new operatives will take place in 2006. Any changes in working procedures should they occur, will also be communicated to all personnel.                                                                                                                                                                                                                        |
|                                                                           | Headland Peat                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                   |
|                                                                           | Continue with the practice of lifting headland peat at the various dust sensitive locations on a rotational basis. Identify<br>any potential dust sensitive location before production begins and include same in the roster.                                                                                                                                                   |
|                                                                           | Hydraulic harrows                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                               |
|                                                                           | Continue using hydraulic harrows in areas of sensitivity and identify any potential dust sensitive locations where additional harrows may be required.                                                                                                                                                                                                                          |
| Project 2. Minimisation of Suspended<br>Solids                            | Inspections during 2005 primarily targeted tea centres, oil stores, workshops etc. It is proposed to carry out inspections at production locations during 2006, looking at cleaner production, dust sensitive areas, silt pond maintenance etc. The results of these inspections will be reported to the General Manager and any corrective actions will be maintained on file. |
| Project 3. Effective spill/leak<br>management<br>of mobile fuelling tanks | These areas will also be inspected as part of the proposed inspections under Project 6 above. Compliance with Conditions 9.1.1 to 9.1.14 will be checked and any improvements and corrective actions will be documented and maintained on file. The overhaul of all service trains will continue on a phased basis. The use of designated service areas will continue.          |

| 몀        |
|----------|
| CLEV     |
| 퉵        |
| <b>B</b> |
|          |
| Bor      |
|          |

IPC Licence Reg No. 501

| Project 4. Re-use of silt pond waste                                                        | This project will be kept active should any opportunities for re-using silt pond waste arise.                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                          |
|---------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|
| Project 5. Collection, storage and re-<br>use of polythene.                                 | An invitation to tender for the recycling of BNM's polythene was sent to a number of interested companies in 2005.<br>Six companies expressed in interest, and are currently being assessed as to environmental compliance with permitting regulations, collection methods, waste records transfer etc. It is proposed to select one or two of these companies to contract the recycling of the BNM Polythene in 2006. |
|                                                                                             | The Polyrollers developed in BNM will be removing and wrapping polythene in the corning months. This year will have a renewed emphasis on the reduction of peat and water presence in the rolls. Derrygreenagh are to receive two more Pollyrollers in 2006.                                                                                                                                                           |
| Project 6. Condition 2.2.2 (v)<br>Provision of measures to protect dust<br>sensitive areas. | Identify areas where shelter belts may be planted, where no complaints were received but may in time become dust sensitive due to encroaching housing development.                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                     |
|                                                                                             |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                        |

### 3.3 Environmental Expenditure

The table below lists the environmental costs incurred by the Derrygreenagh Group between January – December 2005.

In calculating the environmental costs 70% of the total costs were attributed to Licence 503 and 30% to Licence 501. The Ballivor Group costs were then added to the Derrygreenagh totals.

| Expenditure Related to the Operation of the Derrygreenagh IPC Licence<br>During the Period January – December 2005 |                  |                 |                   |  |  |  |
|--------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|------------------|-----------------|-------------------|--|--|--|
| Description                                                                                                        | Ballivor<br>Cost | D/Green<br>Cost | Total Cost<br>(€) |  |  |  |
| Piant @ €42 / hour                                                                                                 | 23,520           | 221,732         | 245,252           |  |  |  |
| Labour                                                                                                             | 11,200           | 105,587         | 116,787           |  |  |  |
| Materials                                                                                                          | NA               | 35,431          | 35,431            |  |  |  |
| Overheads (ESB, Phones, Consumables)                                                                               | 2,500            | 7,000           | 9,500             |  |  |  |
| Laboratory Analysis                                                                                                | NA               | 18,110          | 18,110            |  |  |  |
| EPA Fees                                                                                                           | NA               | 8,980           | 8,980             |  |  |  |
| Total                                                                                                              | €37,220          | €396,840        | €434,060          |  |  |  |

### 4.0 Licence Specific Reports

4.1 Surface Water Discharge Monitoring Location Programme Review

The surface water discharge monitoring location programme remains the same as was submitted and accepted by the Agency in June 2000.

Pipes have been fitted at each location in order to accommodate flow metering and the provision of safe access is also ongoing.

Emission point signs have been designed and are in place.

### 4.2 Bunding Programme

The bunding programme for large scale oil storage facilities is complete and the works certified.

### 4.3 Boiler Combustion Efficiency

### **Boiler Details**

A new oil fired burner was installed at Derrygreenagh during the reporting period. It is a Riello RL 70 kerosene burner. The briquette fuelled danstoker is retained as a backup boiler but has not been used to date. An efficiency test was carried out on the new burner the results of which had not been received at the time of submission of this report.

### 4.4 Resource consumption Summary

There was a total of 120,617 tonnes of milled peat produced across the licence area in the production season 2005.

There was also a total of 192,798 tonnes of stock peat sold during the reporting period.

4.5 De-silting programme report

### Summary Data Table of Ponds De-Silted From Jan-December 2005

| Bog           | No Silt<br>Ponds | Cleaned<br>Once | Cleaned<br>Twice | Cleaned<br>Three Times | Notes |
|---------------|------------------|-----------------|------------------|------------------------|-------|
| Ballivor      | 10               | 5               |                  |                        |       |
| Carranstown   | 5                | 2               | 1                |                        |       |
| Bracklin West | 6                | 5               |                  |                        |       |
| Lisclogher    | 7                |                 |                  |                        | **    |
| Kinnegad      | 6                | 1               | 5                |                        |       |
| D/Hinch       | 4                |                 |                  |                        | **    |
| Drumman       | 6                |                 |                  |                        | **    |
| Ballybeg      | 6                | 5               | 1                |                        |       |
| Toar          | 6                |                 | 6                |                        | **    |

\*\*: No production at this Bog in 2005.

Note: Any pond which was not cleaned at least twice, as required by the licence, is due to the fact that inspections showed those ponds did not require a second cleaning.

4.6 Bog Development and Operational Programme

The bogs in the Derrygreenagh Group are well into their productive lives, therefore there will be no development in the year 2006.

However in the Ballivor Group, Carranstown and Lisclogher West bogs are currently under development, the works involve production field preparation and drainage works such as piping and also some silt control works.

There will be 630.88 nett hectares in production in the 2006 season, yeilding 128,006 tonnes @ 55% moisture content.

Derrygreenagh will account for 49,356 tonnes and 240 hectares.

Ballivor will account for 51,480 tonnes and 252.71 hectares and Rossan will account for 27,170 tonnes and 138.17 hectares.
### 4.7 Bog Rehabilition Report

There was no bog rehabilitation carried out within the Derrygreenagh group during the reporting period.

Management guidelines for the planning and implementation of cutaway bog rehabilitation have been adopted and the document is currently available for inspection on file at the Derrygreenagh office.

### 5.0 Summary

With regard to environmental compliance at the Derrygreenagh Group of Bogs, there were no exceedences in the quarterly grab sampling.

There was one non-compliance in relation to the Composite Sampler during the period January to December 2005. Dust monitoring results at the dust sensitive locations were in general good although as stated in the body of this report there was one exceedence. There were no complaint of an environmental nature received during the reporting period.

The staff awareness through training and involvement in the operation of the licence has also improved mensely. A full programme of training and awareness has been conducted at the works and has targeted all personnel ie. Office, Workshop, Transport and Production.

Bord na Mona, Derrygreenagh Group, will continue to strive to maintain and improve its level of environmental compliance.

Bord na Mona are project partners of the South Eastern River Basin District Management, as set up under the Water Framework Directive.

Bord na Mona are also involved in catchment management on the River Barrow.

Bord na Mona Energy Ltd would like to take this opportunity to advise the Environmental Protection Agency of its continued commitment to improving its environmental performance by adopting cleaner production methods and improving its environmental protection measures.

## **APPENDIX 1**

# Composite Sampler Results

Derrygreenagh Group, Annual Environmental Report 2005

Bord Na Mona Energy Ltd, Derrygreenagh ( 0up, Rochfordsbridge, Co Westmea Composite Sampler Results Licence 501

8

|                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                             | olour Flow COD<br>t Co Daily Ke/Da                | Daily Londs         |             |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                |
|---------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|---------------------------------------------------|---------------------|-------------|--------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|
| 2015         11         0001         2010         1001         2001         1001         2000         1001         2000         1001         2000         1001         2000         1001         2000         1001         2000         1001         2000         1001         2000         1001         2000         1001         2000         1001         2000         1001         2000         1001         2000         1001         2000         1001         1001         1001         1001         1001         1001         1001         1001         1001         1001         1001         1001         1001         1001         1001         1001         1001         1001         1001         1001         1001         1001         1001         1001         1001         1001         1001         1001         1001         1001         1001         1001         1001         1001         1001         1001         1001         1001         1001         1001         1001         1001         1001         1001         1001         1001         1001         1001         1001         1001         1001         1001         1001         1001         1001         1001         1001         1001         1 | blour Flow COD                                    |                     |             |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                |
|                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                             | tCo Daily Ko/Da                                   | Amnonia as Total    | Suspended T | intal .                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                        |
|                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                             | THE PARTY AND | V Kg/Day Phosphorus | Solida      | a link                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                         |
|                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                             | mits Tetal (littes)                               | Ke/Div              | Ka/Dav 10a  | These of the second sec |
|                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                             |                                                   |                     | in in in    | (par)                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                          |
| 3         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1                                                                                                                                       |                                                   |                     |             |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                |
|                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                             |                                                   |                     |             |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                |
|                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                             |                                                   |                     |             |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                |
|                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                             | [33                                               |                     |             |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                |
|                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                             |                                                   |                     |             | T                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                              |
| 8         10         120         120         120         120         120         120         120         120         120         120         120         120         120         120         120         120         120         120         120         120         120         120         120         120         120         120         120         120         120         120         120         120         120         120         120         120         120         120         120         120         120         120         120         120         120         120         120         120         120         120         120         120         120         120         120         120         120         120         120         120         120         120         120         120         120         120         120         120         120         120         120         120         120         120         120         120         120         120         120         120         120         120         120         120         120         120         120         120         120         120         120         120 <th120< th="">         120         <th120< th=""></th120<></th120<>            |                                                   |                     |             |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                |
| 9         142         142         142         142         142         143         144         145         145         145         145         145         145         145         145         145         145         145         145         145         145         145         145         145         145         145         145         145         145         145         145         145         145         145         145         145         145         145         145         145         145         145         145         145         145         145         145         145         145         145         145         145         145         145         145         145         145         145         145         145         145         145         145         145         145         145         145         145         145         145         145         145         145         145         145         145         145         145         145         145         145         145         145         145         145         145         145         145         145         145         145         145         145         145         145         145                                           |                                                   |                     |             |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                |
|                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                             |                                                   |                     |             |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                |
|                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                             |                                                   |                     |             |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                |
| 12         7.6         30 $0.94$ $0.05$ 5         182         128         128         128         128         128         128         128         128         128         128         128         128         128         128         128         128         128         128         128         128         128         128         128         128         128         128         128         128         128         128         128         128         128         128         128         128         128         128         128         128         128         128         128         128         128         128         128         128         128         128         128         128         128         128         128         128         128         128         128         128         128         128         128         128         128         128         128         128         128         128         128         128         128         128         128         128         128         128         128         128         128         128         128         128         128         128         128         128         128         128<                                                              |                                                   |                     |             |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                |
| $ \begin{array}{c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c $                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                     | 128                                               |                     |             |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                |
|                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                             |                                                   |                     |             | Ι                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                              |
| $ \begin{array}{c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c $                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                     |                                                   |                     |             |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                |
| 16 $16$ $5$ $240$ $6$ $246$ $7$ $228$ $7$ $228$ $7$ $228$ $7$ $228$ $7$ $228$ $7$ $228$ $7$ $228$ $7$ $228$ $7$ $228$ $7$ $228$ $7$ $228$ $7$ $228$ $7$ $228$ $7$ $228$ $7$ $228$ $7$ $228$ $7$ $228$ $7$ $228$ $7$ $228$ $7$ $228$ $7$ $228$ $7$ $7$ $7$ $7$ $7$ $7$ $7$ $7$ $7$ $7$ $7$ $7$ $7$ $7$ $7$ $7$ $7$ $7$ $7$ $7$ $7$ $7$ $7$ $7$ $7$ $7$ $7$ $7$ $7$ $7$ $7$ $7$ $7$ $7$ $7$ $7$ $7$ $7$ $7$ $7$ $7$ $7$ $7$ $7$ $7$ $7$                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                       |                                                   |                     |             | T                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                              |
| $ \begin{array}{c ccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                      |                                                   |                     |             | T                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                              |
|                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                             |                                                   |                     |             |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                |
| 19 $7.5$ $45$ $0.87$ $0.05$ $13$ $124$ $132$ $132$ $20$ $1$ $1$ $5$ $84$ $132$ $1$ $1$ $21$ $1$ $1$ $5$ $84$ $1$ $1$ $1$ $21$ $1$ $1$ $5$ $84$ $1$ $1$ $1$ $22$ $1$ $1$ $5$ $54$ $1$ $1$ $1$ $23$ $1$ $1$ $1$ $5$ $54$ $1$ $1$ $1$ $1$ $1$ $1$ $1$ $1$ $1$ $1$ $1$ $1$ $1$ $1$ $1$ $1$ $1$ $1$ $1$ $1$ $1$ $1$ $1$ $1$ $1$ $1$ $1$ $1$ $1$ $1$ $1$ $1$ $1$ $1$ $1$ $1$ $1$ $1$ $1$ $1$ $1$ $1$ $1$ $1$                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                      |                                                   |                     |             |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                |
| 20       20       50       84       5       84       5         21       1       5       87       9       9       9         22       23       5       54       9       9       9         23       24       5       54       9       9       9         24       5       228       54       9       9       9         25       7.6       35       2.44       84       9       9         26       7.6       35       2.44       84       9       9       9         28       1.74       0.05       5       2.44       84       9       9       9       9       9       9       9       9       9       9       9       9       9       9       9       9       9       9       9       9       9       9       9       9       9       9       9       9       9       9       9       9       9       9       9       9       9       9       9       9       9       9       9       9       9       9       9       9       9       9       9       9       9<                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                | 132                                               |                     |             |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                |
| 21       5       87       5       87       5       87       5       54       5       54       5       54       5       54       5       54       5       5       54       5       5       5       5       5       5       5       5       5       5       5       5       5       5       5       5       5       5       5       2       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1 <td< td=""><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td></td<>                                                                                                                                                                                                   |                                                   |                     |             |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                |
| 22       54       54       1         23       23       5       54       1         24       5       228       7       1         25       7       28       7       1         26       7.6       35       1.74       0.05       5       214         28       7.6       35       1.74       0.05       5       214       84         27       35       1.74       0.05       5       214       84       84       84         28       198       198       84       84       84       84       84       84       84       84       84       84       84       84       84       84       84       84       84       84       84       84       84       84       84       84       84       84       84       84       84       84       84       84       84       84       84       84       84       84       84       84       84       84       84       84       84       84       84       84       84       84       84       84       84       84       84       84       84       84       84                                                                                                                                                                                                                                            |                                                   |                     |             |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                |
| 23       23       5       228       7       228         24       5       224       7       7       7         25       7.6       35       1.74       0.05       5       214       84         26       7.6       35       1.74       0.05       5       244       84         28       1       1       198       1       84       84       1       1                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                           |                                                   |                     |             | Ι                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                              |
| 24       5       224       6         25       7.6       35       1.74       0.05       5       214       84         26       7.6       35       1.74       0.05       5       244       84         28       1       8       198       8       198       84                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                  |                                                   |                     |             |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                |
| 25     26     7.6     35     1.74     0.05     5     214     84       26     7.6     35     1.74     0.05     5     244     84       27     28     198     84     84     84                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                 |                                                   |                     |             |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                |
| 26         7.6         35         1.74         0.05         5         244         84           27         27         1.35         1.74         0.05         1.36         1.36         1.36         1.36         1.36         1.36         1.36         1.36         1.36         1.36         1.36         1.36         1.36         1.36         1.36         1.36         1.36         1.36         1.36         1.36         1.36         1.36         1.36         1.36         1.36         1.36         1.36         1.36         1.36         1.36         1.36         1.36         1.36         1.36         1.36         1.36         1.36         1.36         1.36         1.36         1.36         1.36         1.36         1.36         1.36         1.36         1.36         1.36         1.36         1.36         1.36         1.36         1.36         1.36         1.36         1.36         1.36         1.36         1.36         1.36         1.36         1.36         1.36         1.36         1.36         1.36         1.36         1.36         1.36         1.36         1.36         1.36         1.36         1.36         1.36         1.36         1.36         1.36         1.36                      |                                                   |                     |             |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                |
| 27 28 198 198 28 28 28 28 28 28 28 28 28 28 28 28 28                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                        | 84                                                |                     |             |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                |
| 28 IS                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                   |                                                   |                     |             |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                |
|                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                             |                                                   |                     |             |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                |
| 29 IS                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                   |                                                   |                     |             |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                |
| 30<br>S                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                     |                                                   |                     |             |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                |
| 31 33                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                       |                                                   |                     |             |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                |

IS: Insufficient amount of sample due to low flow or sampler malfunction.

# Bord Na Mona Energy Ltd, Derrygreenagh Group, Rochfordsbridge, Co Westmeath

| Licence        |  |
|----------------|--|
| ler Results    |  |
| Composite Samp |  |

|   | 10-1- N |      |            | Parameters | HE BUTTER | and a state | at all all | Solution Services | TE D. W. | the resolution of | Daily Totals | TIME REALING | Constant - |
|---|---------|------|------------|------------|-----------|-------------|------------|-------------------|----------|-------------------|--------------|--------------|------------|
| ę | Hd      | Ô    | Ammonia as | Totat      | Suspended | Total       | Colour     | Flow              | COD      | Ammonia az        | Total        | Suspended    | Total      |
| 8 |         | ng/l | N mg/l     | Phosphorus | Solids    | Solids.     | Pt Co      | Daily             | Kg/Day   | Kg/Day            | Phosphorus   | Solids       | Solids     |
|   |         |      |            | mg/l       | Ing/I     | mg/l        | units      | Total (litres)    |          |                   | Kg/Dav       | Kg/Dav       | Kg/Dav     |
|   |         |      |            |            | 9         | 150         |            |                   |          |                   |              |              | 0          |
|   | œ       | 17   | 1.06       | 0.05       | 2         | 134         | 103        |                   |          |                   |              |              |            |
|   |         |      |            |            | ъ         | 242         |            |                   |          |                   |              |              |            |
|   |         |      |            |            | ю         | 182         |            |                   |          |                   |              |              |            |
|   |         |      |            |            | S         | 236         |            |                   |          |                   |              |              |            |
|   |         |      |            |            | ъ         | 258         |            |                   |          |                   |              |              |            |
|   |         |      |            |            | S         | 210         |            |                   |          |                   |              |              |            |
|   |         |      |            |            | ъ         | 78          |            |                   |          |                   |              |              |            |
|   | 8.4     | 57   | 1.12       | 0.05       | 10        | 248         | 6          |                   |          |                   |              |              |            |
|   |         |      |            |            | <u>s</u>  | S           |            |                   |          |                   |              |              |            |
|   |         |      |            |            | S         | <u>ನ</u>    |            |                   |          |                   |              |              |            |
|   |         |      |            |            | <u>0</u>  | <u></u>     |            |                   |          |                   |              |              |            |
|   |         |      |            |            | <u>0</u>  | S           |            |                   |          |                   |              |              |            |
| 1 |         |      |            |            | S         | 2           |            |                   |          |                   |              |              |            |
| 1 |         |      |            |            | S         | S           |            |                   |          |                   |              |              |            |
| - | 7.6     | क्ष  | 2.17       | 0.05       | 7         | 302         | 118        |                   |          |                   |              |              |            |
| - |         |      |            |            | œ         | 6           |            |                   |          |                   |              |              |            |
|   |         |      |            |            | 5         | 6           |            |                   |          |                   |              |              |            |
| - |         |      |            |            | 13        | 50          |            |                   |          |                   |              |              |            |
| - |         |      |            |            | œ         | 50          |            |                   |          |                   |              |              |            |
|   |         |      |            |            | 9         | 74          |            |                   |          |                   |              |              |            |
| - |         |      |            |            | ß         | 308         |            |                   |          |                   |              |              |            |
| + | 8.2     | 26   | 1.69       | 0.05       | 7         | 68          | 101        |                   |          |                   |              |              |            |
|   |         |      |            |            | 5         | 52          |            |                   |          |                   |              |              |            |
| 1 |         |      |            |            | ß         | 166         |            |                   |          |                   |              |              |            |
| - |         |      |            |            | 5         | 50          |            |                   |          |                   |              |              |            |
| + |         |      |            |            | 2         | 108         |            |                   |          |                   |              |              |            |
|   |         |      |            |            | 10        | 56          |            |                   |          |                   |              |              |            |

IS: Insufficient amount of sample due to low flow or sampler malfunction.

;

1

2

ż

:

ż ÷

1

| oup, Rochfordsbridge, Co Westmeat | `<br>)      |
|-----------------------------------|-------------|
| ~                                 |             |
| Derrygreenagh                     | Licence 501 |
| nergy Ltd,                        | ler Results |
| Na Mona E                         | posite Samp |
| Bord                              | Com         |

| Mit         Ind         COD         Ammentia is         Texation         Code         Ammentia is         Texation         Supported is         Texation           1         mg1         Wmg1         Hungia is         Main         Wf         Hungia is         Supported is         Supported is         Texation           1         mg1         Wmg1         Hungia is         Main         Wf         Hungia is         Supported is                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                         |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                              | Month | The second |      |            | Parameters |           |        | Selection of the |                   | A Constraints |             | NAME OF A DESCRIPTION O |           |        |
|--------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|-------|------------|------|------------|------------|-----------|--------|------------------|-------------------|---------------|-------------|--------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|-----------|--------|
| 2005         implicit biolity         Result         Privation         Solide         Privation         Solide                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                              | 2005         mg/l         Wingle         Physical mass         Solida         PCCS         Table         NCD05         Solida         PCCS         Table         NCD05         Solida         PCCS         NCD05         Solida         NCD05                                              | Mar   | Hd         | COD  | Ammonia as | Total      | Susnandad | Tatal  | Calour           |                   | -             |             |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                |           |        |
| 1         mpl                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                              |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                              | 2005  |            | mg/l | N mg/l     | Phosphorus | Solids    | Solids | PLCA             | C. Daily C.       | KaDav         | Aminobia as | Fotal                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                          | Suspended | Total  |
|                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                | $ \begin{array}{ c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c$                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                      |       |            |      |            | me/l       | ma/l      | 1/am   |                  | These I (1995)    | Canada        | NR/Day      | r.nospilorus                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                   | solids    | Solids |
| 2         8.2         9.1         1.34         0.05         6         30         98         9         98         9         9         9         9         9         9         9         9         9         9         9         9         9         9         9         9         9         9         9         9         9         9         9         9         9         9         9         9         9         9         9         9         9         9         9         9         9         9         9         9         9         9         9         9         9         9         9         9         9         9         9         9         9         9         9         9         9         9         9         9         9         9         9         9         9         9         9         9         9         9         9         9         9         9         9         9         9         9         9         9         9         9         9         9         9         9         9         9         9         9         9         9         9         9         9         9                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                       | 2       8.2       91       1.84       0.05       6       50       96       9       9       9       9       9       9       9       9       9       9       9       9       9       9       9       9       9       9       9       9       9       9       9       9       9       9       9       9       9       9       9       9       9       9       9       9       9       9       9       9       9       9       9       9       9       9       9       9       9       9       9       9       9       9       9       9       9       9       9       9       9       9       9       9       9       9       9       9       9       9       9       9       9       9       9       9       9       9       9       9       9       9       9       9       9       9       9       9       9       9       9       9       9       9       9       9       9       9       9       9       9       9       9       9       9       9       9       9       9       9 <t< td=""><td>-</td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td>4</td><td>1</td><td>63</td><td></td><td>(samin) HENG File</td><td></td><td></td><td>Kg/Day</td><td>Kg/Day</td><td>Kg/Day</td></t<>                                                                                                                                                   | -     |            |      |            | 4          | 1         | 63     |                  | (samin) HENG File |               |             | Kg/Day                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                         | Kg/Day    | Kg/Day |
| 3         1         1         306         306         306         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1 </td <td>3         1         1         5         300         00         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1</td> <td>2</td> <td>8.2</td> <td>91</td> <td>1.94</td> <td>0.05</td> <td>9</td> <td>202</td> <td>8</td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td>                                                                                                                              | 3         1         1         5         300         00         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1                                                                                                                                                                                                                     | 2     | 8.2        | 91   | 1.94       | 0.05       | 9         | 202    | 8                |                   |               |             |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                |           |        |
|                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                | 4         1         5         320         320         324           7         7         334         7         334         7           8         8         20         21         360         74         7           10         11         2         360         74         9         340           11         1         5         291         74         9         9           11         1         5         280         74         9         9           13         14         5         288         74         9         9           16         7.9         28         2.04         0.05         5         2.86           16         7.9         28         2.35         102         9         9           17         9         1.35         0.05         5         2.86         10           16         7.9         28         2.34         9         10         9           231         201         5         2.34         10         10         2.34           231         201         5         2.34         10         10           231 <td>ო</td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td>5</td> <td>306</td> <td>8</td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td>                                                                                                                             | ო     |            |      |            |            | 5         | 306    | 8                |                   |               |             |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                |           |        |
|                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                | 5         1         7         334         7         334           7         8         9         340         9         9         9           8         9         360         5         280         74         9         9           10         8         39         2.04         0.05         5         280         74           11         9         8         3.93         2.04         0.05         5         2.93           11         9         8         2.78         74         9         9         9           11         9         8         2.78         74         9         9         9           14         79         5         2.86         74         9         9         9           14         79         5         2.86         102         5         2.96         9         9           16         19         5         2.86         102         5         2.86         102         102         102         102         102         102         102         102         102         102         102         102         102         102         102         103                                                                                                                                                                                                                                           | 4     |            |      |            |            | 2J        | 320    |                  |                   |               |             |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                |           |        |
|                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                | 6         1         21         360         71         360         74           1         1         5         340         74         5         340           1         1         5         380         74         5         380           1         1         5         230         74         5         230           14         5         238         74         5         286         74           13         5         238         74         5         286         74           14         5         288         74         5         286         74           15         7.9         28         1.35         0.05         5         286         76           16         79         28         1.35         0.05         5         234         76         76           20         8         266         194         155         234         165         234         165         234         165         234         165         234         165         234         165         234         174         155         175         175         175         175         175         175 <td>ß</td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td>7</td> <td>334</td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td>                                                                                     | ß     |            |      |            |            | 7         | 334    |                  |                   |               |             |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                |           |        |
|                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                | 7         8         340         340         340         74         9         340         74           10         11         10         5         238         74         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10<                                                                                                                                                                           | 9     |            |      |            |            | 21        | 360    |                  |                   |               |             |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                |           |        |
| 8         30         2.04         0.05         5         230         74         9         9         9         9         9         9         9         9         9         9         9         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10 <th10< th=""> <th10< th=""> <th10< th=""></th10<></th10<></th10<>                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                             | 8         30         2.04         0.05         5         280         74         1           1         1         1         1         5         272         280         74         1           12         1         5         273         5         278         1         1           12         1         5         278         5         278         1         1           14         5         5         278         102         5         278         1           15         7.9         28         1.35         0.05         5         225         102         1         1           16         1         5         238         102         6         194         1         1         1           23         82         38         0.05         0.06         6         144         155         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                      | ~     |            |      |            |            | 6         | 340    |                  |                   |               |             |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                |           |        |
|                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                | 9         8         39         2.04         0.05         5         280         74         74           11         1         1         5         291         5         291         74         74         75           12         1         1         5         273         5         286         77         77         77           13         1         5         286         702         102         5         286         702         102         77         77           16         7.9         28         1.35         0.05         5         286         702         102         702         102         702         702         702         702         702         702         702         702         702         702         702         702         702         702         702         702         702         702         702         702         702         702         702         702         702         702         702         702         702         702         702         702         702         702         702         702         702         702         702         702         702         702         702                                                                                                                                                                                    | ø     |            |      |            |            | 5         | 318    |                  |                   |               |             |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                |           |        |
|                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                | 10         10         10         5         291         5         291         5         291         5         291         5         291         5         291         5         291         5         291         5         291         5         293         1         5         293         1         5         293         1         5         293         1         5         293         1         5         293         1         5         293         1         5         293         1         5         294         1         9         1         9         1         9         1         9         1         9         1         9         1         9         1         9         1         9         1         9         1         9         1         9         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1                                                                                                                                                                                                     | თ     | ∞          | 39   | 2.04       | 0.05       | S         | 280    | 74               |                   |               |             |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                |           |        |
|                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                | 11         11         5         272         272         11         11           12         1         1         5         278         5         278         5         5         278         5         136         5         5         258         5         102         5         258         5         258         102         5         258         102         5         258         102         5         258         102         5         258         102         5         258         102         5         258         102         5         258         102         5         254         102         5         246         102         102         102         102         102         102         102         102         102         102         102         102         102         102         102         102         102         102         102         102         102         102         102         102         102         102         102         102         102         102         102         102         102         102         102         102         102         102         102         102         102         102         102                                                                                                                                                             | 10    |            |      |            |            | 5         | 291    |                  |                   |               |             |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                |           |        |
|                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                | 12         12         278         278         278         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7 <th7< td=""><td>7</td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td>5</td><td>272</td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td></th7<>                                                                   | 7     |            |      |            |            | 5         | 272    |                  |                   |               |             |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                |           |        |
|                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                | 13         1         5         286         102         102         286         102         102         102         102         102         102         102         102         102         102         102         102         102         102         102         102         102         102         102         102         102         102         102         102         102         102         102         102         102         102         102         102         102         102         102         102         102         102         102         102         102         102         102         102         102         102         102         102         102         102         102         102         102         102         102         102         102         102         102         102         102         102         102         102         102         102         102         102         102         102         102         102         102         102         102         102         102         102         102         102         102         102         102         102         102         102         102         102         102         102                                                                                                                               | 12    |            |      |            |            | S         | 278    |                  |                   |               |             |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                |           |        |
|                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                | 14         13         0.05         5         256         102         103         103         103         103         103         103         103         103         103         103         103         103         103         103         103         103         103         103         103         103         103         103         103         103         103         103         103         103         103         103         103         103         103         103         103         103         103         103         103         103         103         103         103         103         103         103         103         103         103         103         103         103         103         103         103         103         103         103         103         103         103         103         103         103         103         103         103         103         103         103         103         103         103         103         103         103         103         103         103         103         103         103         103         103         103         103         103         103         103         103         103                                                                                                                             | 13    |            |      |            |            | 2         | 288    |                  |                   |               |             |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                |           |        |
|                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                | 15         7.9         28         1.35         0.05         5         222         102         102         102         102         102         102         102         102         102         102         102         102         102         102         102         102         102         102         102         102         102         102         102         102         102         102         103         103         103         103         103         103         103         103         103         103         103         103         103         103         103         103         103         103         103         103         103         103         103         103         103         103         103         103         103         103         103         103         103         103         103         103         103         103         103         103         103         103         103         103         103         103         103         103         103         103         103         103         103         103         103         103         103         103         103         103         103         103         103         103                                                                                                                            | 4     |            |      |            |            | S         | 256    |                  |                   |               |             |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                |           |        |
|                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                | 16         1         8         263         9         17           17         1         5         246         1         1           18         1         6         194         1         1           19         1         6         194         1         1           20         1         6         194         1         1           21         1         1         1         1         1         1           22         234         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                              | 15    | 7.9        | 28   | 1.35       | 0.05       | 5         | 222    | 102              |                   |               |             |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                |           |        |
|                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                | 17         1         5         246         1         1           18         1         1         8         224         1         1           19         1         6         194         1         6         194         1           20         1         6         194         1         6         194         1           21         2         234         1         1         1         1         1         1           22         23         82         234         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1 <td>16</td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td>∞</td> <td>263</td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td>                                                                                                | 16    |            |      |            |            | ∞         | 263    |                  |                   |               |             |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                |           |        |
|                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                | 18         1         8         224         1         1           19         1         6         194         1         6         194           20         1         6         194         6         194         1           21         1         5         234         1         1         2           21         1         1         202         234         1         1           23         82         38         0.95         0.066         5         144         155           24         1         1         2         144         155         1         1         1           25         1         1         2         144         155         1         1         1         1           26         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                              | 17    |            |      |            |            | 5         | 246    |                  |                   |               |             |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                |           |        |
|                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                | 19         19         6         194         6         194         6         194         7           21         2         5         234         5         234         6         10         202         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7                                                                                                                                                                                                                          | 18    |            |      |            |            | ω         | 224    |                  |                   |               |             |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                |           |        |
| 20         1         5         234         1         6         234         1         6         10         202         10         202         10         202         10         202         10         202         10         202         10         202         10         202         10         202         11         156         10         202         11         156         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                         | 20         20         20         234         5         234         10         202           21         22         38         0.95         0.066         5         144         156           23         8.2         38         0.95         0.066         5         144         156           24         5         129         5         129         5         129           26         7         5         129         5         129         5           26         234         5         234         5         5         24           27         28         5         234         5         234         5         5           28         5         236         5         236         5         5         5         5         5         5         5         5         5         5         5         5         5         5         5         5         5         5         5         5         5         5         5         5         5         5         5         5         5         5         5         5         5         5         5         5         5         5 <t< td=""><td>19</td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td>9</td><td>194</td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td></t<>                                                                                                | 19    |            |      |            |            | 9         | 194    |                  |                   |               |             |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                |           |        |
| $ \begin{array}{c ccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                         | 21     10     202     10     202       22     38     0.95     0.06     5     144     156       23     82     38     0.95     0.06     5     144     156       24     5     144     156     5     144     156       25     26     5     129     5     129       26     27     5     234     5     5       28     5     238     5     236     5       28     5     238     5     5     5       30     8     57     1.2     0.05     5       31     1     23     129     5     5                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                | 20    |            |      |            |            | 5         | 234    |                  |                   |               |             |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                |           |        |
| 22         38         0.95         0.06         5         144         156         144         155           24         2         38         0.95         0.06         5         144         155           25         2         144         155         144         155         1         1           26         1         5         166         5         1         1         5         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                              | 22         38         0.95         0.066         5         144         155         144         155           24         24         5         144         155         144         155         144         155           25         2         144         155         144         155         129         129         129         129         129         129         129         129         129         129         129         129         129         129         129         129         129         129         129         129         129         129         120         129         129         129         129         129         129         129         129         129         129         129         129         129         129         129         129         129         129         129         129         129         129         129         129         129         129         129         129         129         129         129         129         129         129         129         129         129         129         129         129         129         129         129         129         129         129         129         129 <t< td=""><td>51</td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td>10</td><td>202</td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td></t<> | 51    |            |      |            |            | 10        | 202    |                  |                   |               |             |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                |           |        |
| 23         8.2         38         0.95         0.06         5         144         155         144         156           24         7         6         5         129         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                       | 23         8.2         38         0.95         0.06         5         144         155         146         146         146         146         146         146         146         146         146         146         146         146         146         146         146         146         146         146         146         146         146         146         146         146         146         146         146         146         146         146         146         146         146         146         146         146         146         146         146         146         146         146         146         146         146         146         146         146         146         146         146         146         146         146         146         146         146         146         147         146         147         146         147         146         146         147         146         147         146         147         146         147         146         147         146         147         146         147         146         147         146         147         146         147         146         147         146         146         146                                                                                                                            | 2     |            |      |            |            | 6         | 156    |                  |                   |               |             |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                |           |        |
| 24         24         129         129         129         120         120         120         120         120         120         120         120         120         120         120         120         120         120         120         120         120         120         120         120         120         120         120         120         120         120         120         120         120         120         120         120         120         120         120         120         120         120         120         120         120         120         120         120         120         120         120         120         120         120         120         120         120         120         120         120         120         120         120         120         120         120         120         120         120         120         120         120         120         120         120         120         120         120         120         120         120         120         120         120         120         120         120         120         120         120         120         120         120         120         120         120                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                              | 24         24         5         129         6         129         7           25         2         166         5         166         7         7           26         2         5         166         7         6         7         7           27         5         234         5         234         7         7         7           27         5         234         6         7         7         7         7           28         23         5         236         7         7         7         7           29         8         57         1.2         0.05         5         246         122         7         7           31         1         3         234         122         136         122         136         122         136         122         136         122         136         122         136         122         136         122         136         122         136         122         136         122         136         122         136         122         136         122         136         122         136         122         136         122         136                                                                                                                                                                                                                                | 23    | 8.2        | 38   | 0.95       | 0.06       | 5.        | 141    | 155              |                   |               |             |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                |           |        |
| $ \begin{array}{c ccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                         | 25     166     166     166       26     27     5     234       27     5     234     5       28     5     238     7       28     5     238     7       29     8     57     12       30     8     57     12       31     12     0.05     5       31     234     122                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                            | 54    |            |      |            |            | 5         | 129    |                  |                   |               |             |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                |           |        |
| 26         5         234         6           27         5         234         7           28         5         238         7           28         5         238         7           29         5         238         7           30         8         57         12           31         324         324         7                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                             | 26         5         234         6         234         7           27         5         238         5         238         7         7           28         5         5         238         7         7         7         7           28         5         238         5         246         7         7         7           30         8         57         1.2         0.05         5         198         122           31         31         234         122         3         234         7         7                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                     | 52    |            |      |            |            | 5         | 166    |                  |                   |               |             |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                |           |        |
| 27         5         238         7         12         238         7         12         238         7         12         238         7         12         238         7         12         238         7         12         238         7         12         238         7         12         238         7         12         238         7         12         238         7         12         234         7         12         12         12         12         12         12         12         12         12         12         12         12         12         12         12         12         12         12         12         12         12         12         12         12         12         12         12         12         12         12         12         12         12         12         12         12         12         12         12         12         12         12         12         12         12         12         12         12         12         12         12         12         12         12         12         12         12         12         12         12         12 <th12< th="">         12         12         12<td>27         5         238         5         238         5         128         5         128         128         128         128         128         128         128         128         128         129         129         122         138         122         138         122         138         122         138         122         138         122         138         122         138         122         138         122         138         122         138         122         138         122         138         122         138         122         138         122         138         122         138         122         138         122         138         122         138         122         138         122         138         122         138         122         138         122         138         122         138         122         138         122         138         122         138         122         138         122         138         122         138         122         138         122         138         122         138         122         138         122         138         122         138         122         138         122         <th128< th=""></th128<></td><td>56</td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td>5</td><td>234</td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td></th12<> | 27         5         238         5         238         5         128         5         128         128         128         128         128         128         128         128         128         129         129         122         138         122         138         122         138         122         138         122         138         122         138         122         138         122         138         122         138         122         138         122         138         122         138         122         138         122         138         122         138         122         138         122         138         122         138         122         138         122         138         122         138         122         138         122         138         122         138         122         138         122         138         122         138         122         138         122         138         122         138         122         138         122         138         122         138         122         138         122         138         122         138         122         138         122         138         122 <th128< th=""></th128<>                                                                                                                       | 56    |            |      |            |            | 5         | 234    |                  |                   |               |             |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                |           |        |
| 28       5       253       5       253       7       1         29       8       57       1.2       0.05       5       246       7       1         30       8       57       1.2       0.05       5       198       122       7       1       1         31       31       234       3       234       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                 | 28         5         253         5         253         7           29         8         57         1.2         0.05         5         246         7           30         8         57         1.2         0.05         5         198         122           31         31         33         234         122         122         138                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                          | 27    |            |      |            |            | 5         | 238    |                  |                   |               |             |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                |           |        |
| 29         5         246         5         246           30         8         57         1.2         0.05         5         198         122           31         31         234         234         234         122         123         123                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                    | 29         5         246         5         246           30         8         57         1.2         0.05         5         198         122           31         31         33         234         122         334         122                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                               | 58    |            |      |            |            | 5         | 253    |                  |                   |               |             |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                |           |        |
| 30         8         57         1.2         0.05         5         198         122           31         3         23         234         122         100         100         100                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                               | 30         8         57         1.2         0.05         5         198         122           31         31         3         234         122         3         234         122                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                               | 59    |            |      |            |            | 5         | 246    |                  |                   |               |             |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                |           |        |
| 31 3 234                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                       | 31 31 31 33 234 33 234 31 41 51 51 51 51 51 51 51 51 51 51 51 51 51                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                          | 8     | ø          | 21   | 12         | 0.05       | 5         | 198    | 122              |                   |               |             |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                |           |        |
|                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                | * All flow data in to Ordohor 2006 was lost due to attend at a to                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                              | 31    |            |      |            |            | e         | 234    |                  |                   |               |             |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                |           |        |

, D IS: Insufficient amount of sample due to low flow or sampler malfunction.

8

¥

æ.,

# Bord Na Mona Energy Ltd, Derrygreenagh Group, Rochfordsbridge, Co Westmeath

| Licence 501 |
|-------------|
| ler Results |
| posite Samp |
| Com         |

|                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                  | Nr         Print         COOD         Ammendia as         Total         Supported         Total         Cood         Ammendia as         Total         Total         Supported         Total         Supported         Total         Supported         Total         Supported         Supported         Total         Supported         Supported         Total         Supported         < | Month      |        | CALCE IN  | TO TOP TUST    | Parameters   | S THE        | AN STATE |           |                | 10 11 Cold | CLARK STREET | Daily Totals |           |        |
|------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|------------|--------|-----------|----------------|--------------|--------------|----------|-----------|----------------|------------|--------------|--------------|-----------|--------|
|                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                  | 2005         mag/l         Phosphores         Solida                                                                    | Apr        | Hd     | COD       | Aminonia as    | .Total.      | Suspended    | Total    | Colour    | Flow           | COD        | Ammonia as   | Total        | Suspended | Total  |
|                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                  | 1         mg/l         mg/l         mg/l         mg/l         mg/l         mg/l         kg/lby                                                                                      | 2005       |        | Ilg/I     | N mg/l         | Phosphorus   | Solids       | Solids   | Pt Co     | Daily          | Kg/Day     | Kg/Day       | Phosphorus   | Solids    | Solids |
|                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                  | 1       1       1       1       1       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10 </td <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td>mg/l</td> <td>mg/l</td> <td>mg/l</td> <td>anits</td> <td>Total (litres)</td> <td></td> <td></td> <td>Kg/Day</td> <td>Kg/Day</td> <td>Kg/Day</td>                                                                                                                                        |            |        |           |                | mg/l         | mg/l         | mg/l     | anits     | Total (litres) |            |              | Kg/Day       | Kg/Day    | Kg/Day |
| 2         1         168         168         168         168         168         168         168         168         168         168         168         168         178         168         178         168         178         168         178         168         178         168         178         168         178         168         178         168         133         168         133         168         133         168         133         168         133         168         133         168         133         168         133         168         133         168         133         168         133         168         133         168         133         168         133         168         133         168         133         168         133         168         133         168         133         168         133         168         133         168         133         168         133         168         133         168         133         168         133         168         133         168         133         168         133         168         133         168         133         168         133         168         133         168         133                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                  | 2         1         12         126         126         126         126         126         126         126         126         126         126         126         126         126         126         126         126         126         126         126         126         126         126         126         126         126         126         126         126         126         126         126         126         126         126         126         126         126         126         126         126         126         126         126         126         126         126         126         126         126         126         126         126         126         126         126         126         126         126         126         126         126         126         126         126         126         126         126         126         126         126         126         126         126         126         126         126         126         126         126         126         126         126         126         126         126         126         126         126         126         126         126         126         126         126                                                                                                                                                                                         |            |        |           |                |              | 2            | 150      |           |                |            |              |              |           |        |
| 3         1         1         222         222         106         105         5         216         105         106         105         106         105         106         105         106         105         106         105         106         105         106         105         106         105         106         105         106         105         106         105         106         105         106         105         106         105         106         105         106         105         106         106         106         106         106         106         106         106         106         106         106         106         106         106         106         106         106         106         106         106         106         106         106         106         106         106         106         106         106         106         106         106         106         106         106         106         106         106         106         106         106         106         106         106         106         106         106         106         106         106         106         106         106         106         106                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                      | 3         1         5         222         222         106         5         106         5         106         5         106         5         106         5         106         5         106         5         106         5         106         5         106         5         106         5         106         5         106         5         106         5         106         5         216         10         10         10         10         10         10         5         206         5         206         5         206         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10<                                                                                                                                                                                                                             | 2          |        |           |                |              | 12           | 166      |           |                |            |              |              |           |        |
| 4         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                            | 4       1       2       176       5       176       5       16       17       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1 </td <td>ო</td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td>5</td> <td>222</td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td>                                                                                                                                                                                                                                          | ო          |        |           |                |              | 5            | 222      |           |                |            |              |              |           |        |
|                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                  | 6         8.1         22         1.06         0.05         5         216         133         1         1           1         8         1         22         1.06         0.05         5         214         133         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1 <td>4</td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td>2J</td> <td>176</td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td>                                                                                                                          | 4          |        |           |                |              | 2J           | 176      |           |                |            |              |              |           |        |
|                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                  | 6         8.1         22         1.06         0.05         5         134         133         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                               | 2          |        |           |                |              | S            | 216      |           |                |            |              |              |           |        |
|                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                  | 7         1         5         214         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                | 9          | 8.1    | 22        | 1.06           | 0.05         | ى<br>د       | 194      | 133       |                |            |              |              |           |        |
| 8         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                            | 8         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                  | 7          |        |           |                |              | 5            | 214      |           |                |            |              |              |           |        |
|                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                  | 9         1         1         5         272         272         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1 <td>8</td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td>S</td> <td>196</td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td>                                                                                                                             | 8          |        |           |                |              | S            | 196      |           |                |            |              |              |           |        |
|                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                  | 10         10         10         5         256         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1 <td>6</td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td>5</td> <td>272</td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td>                                                                                                                            | 6          |        |           |                |              | 5            | 272      |           |                |            |              |              |           |        |
|                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                  | 11       11       5       274       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1 <td>10</td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td>S</td> <td>256</td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td>                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                | 10         |        |           |                |              | S            | 256      |           |                |            |              |              |           |        |
|                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                  | 12         8.1         3         1.16         0.05         5         304         60         1         1           16         1         2         5         248         60         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                    | 11         |        |           |                |              | 5            | 274      |           |                |            |              |              |           |        |
|                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                  | 13         8.1         33         1.16         0.05         5         304         60         60         60         60         60         60         60         60         60         60         60         60         60         60         60         60         60         60         60         60         60         60         60         60         60         60         60         60         60         60         60         60         60         60         60         60         60         60         60         60         60         60         60         60         60         60         60         60         60         60         60         60         60         60         60         60         60         60         60         60         60         60         60         60         60         60         60         60         60         60         60         60         60         60         60         60         60         60         60         60         60         60         60         60         60         60         60         60         60         60         60         60         60         60 <t< td=""><td>12</td><td>_</td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td>S</td><td>248</td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td></t<>                                                                               | 12         | _      |           |                |              | S            | 248      |           |                |            |              |              |           |        |
|                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                  | 14       14       1       5       284       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1 <td>13</td> <td>8.1</td> <td>33</td> <td>1.16</td> <td>0.05</td> <td>5</td> <td>304</td> <td>60</td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td>                                                                                                                                                                                                                                 | 13         | 8.1    | 33        | 1.16           | 0.05         | 5            | 304      | 60        |                |            |              |              |           |        |
|                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                  | 15       16       5       276       5       276       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10 <td< td=""><td>14</td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td>S</td><td>284</td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td></td<>                                                                                                                                                                                        | 14         |        |           |                |              | S            | 284      |           |                |            |              |              |           |        |
|                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                  | 16         1         5         310         5         310         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1 <td>15</td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td>5</td> <td>276</td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td>                                                                                                                           | 15         |        |           |                |              | 5            | 276      |           |                |            |              |              |           |        |
|                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                  | 17         1         5         248         1         6         248         1         6         1         6         1         6         1         6         1         6         1         6         1         6         1         6         1         6         1         6         1         6         1         6         1         6         1         6         1         6         1         6         1         6         1         6         1         6         1         6         1         6         1         6         1         6         1         6         1         6         1         6         1         6         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1 <td>16</td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td>5<br/>L</td> <td>310</td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td>                                                                                                                     | 16         |        |           |                |              | 5<br>L       | 310      |           |                |            |              |              |           |        |
|                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                  | 18         18         5         256         176         5         256         97         176         176         176         176         176         176         176         176         176         176         176         176         176         176         176         176         176         176         176         176         176         176         176         176         176         176         176         176         176         176         176         176         176         176         176         176         176         176         176         176         176         176         176         176         176         176         176         176         176         176         176         176         176         176         176         176         176         176         176         176         176         176         176         176         176         176         176         176         176         176         176         176         176         176         176         176         176         176         176         176         176         176         176         176         176         176         176         176         176                                                                                                                                                                                           | 17         |        |           |                |              | S            | 248      |           |                |            |              |              |           |        |
| 19         19         19         19         10         13         16         16         16         16         16         16         16         16         16         16         16         16         16         16         16         16         16         16         16         16         16         16         16         16         16         16         16         16         16         16         16         16         16         16         16         16         16         16         16         16         16         16         16         16         16         16         16         16         16         16         16         16         16         16         16         16         16         16         16         16         16         16         16         16         16         16         16         16         16         16         16         16         16         16         16         16         16         16         16         16         16         16         16         16         16         16         16         16         16         16         16         16         16         16         16         16                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                        | 19         19         10         5         176         5         222         97         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10         10<                                                                                                                                                                                                                             | 18         |        |           |                |              | 2            | 256      |           |                |            |              |              |           |        |
| 20         7.9         40         0.033         0.055         5         222         97         0         0         0           21         5         286         5         286         97         0         0         97         0         97           22         1         5         286         97         0         0         9         0         9         9           23         1         5         294         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1 </td <td>20         7.9         40         0.33         0.05         5         226         97         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1</td> <td>19</td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td>S</td> <td>176</td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> | 20         7.9         40         0.33         0.05         5         226         97         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                               | 19         |        |           |                |              | S            | 176      |           |                |            |              |              |           |        |
|                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                  | 21       1       5       286       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                   | 20         | 7.9    | 40        | 0.93           | 0.05         | ŋ            | 222      | 97        |                |            |              |              |           |        |
|                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                  | 22       1       5       286       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                   | 51         |        |           |                |              | S            | 266      |           |                |            |              |              |           |        |
| $ \begin{array}{c ccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                           | 23       1       5       294       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                   | 22         |        |           |                |              | 5            | 286      |           |                |            |              |              |           |        |
|                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                  | 24         5         256         5         256         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         8         8         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7 <td>23</td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td>5</td> <td>294</td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td>                                                                                                                           | 23         |        |           |                |              | 5            | 294      |           |                |            |              |              |           |        |
| 25         0         5         300         0         0         0         0         0         0         0         0         0         0         0         0         0         0         0         0         0         0         0         0         0         0         0         0         0         0         0         0         0         0         0         0         0         0         0         0         0         0         0         0         0         0         0         0         0         0         0         0         0         0         0         0         0         0         0         0         0         0         0         0         0         0         0         0         0         0         0         0         0         0         0         0         0         0         0         0         0         0         0         0         0         0         0         0         0         0         0         0         0         0         0         0         0         0         0         0         0         0         0         0         0         0         0                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                         | 25       26       5       300       5       300       6       5       274       88       7       7       7       8       7       7       7       7       7       7       7       7       7       7       7       7       7       7       7       7       7       7       274       88       88       88       88       88       88       88       9       9       9       9       9       9       9       9       9       9       9       9       9       9       9       9       9       9       9       9       9       9       9       9       9       9       9       9       9       9       9       9       9       9       9       9       9       9       9       9       9       9       9       9       9       9       9       9       9       9       9       9       9       9       9       9       9       9       9       9       9       9       9       9       9       9       9       9       9       9       9       9       9       9       9       9       9       9                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                            | 24         |        |           |                |              | 5            | .256     |           |                |            |              |              |           |        |
| $ \begin{array}{c ccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                           | 26         5         274         6         294         88         7         6         294         88         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         274         88         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         <                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                      | 25         |        |           |                |              | 5            | 300      |           |                |            |              |              |           |        |
| 27         7.8         32         2.1         0.06         6         294         88         6         294         88           28         2         5         274         88         6         6         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7         7                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                           | 27       7.8       32       2.1       0.06       6       294       88       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       <                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                          | <b>5</b> 0 |        |           |                |              | S            | 274      |           |                |            |              |              |           |        |
| 28       5       274       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                             | 28     5     274     6       29     12     312     312       30     7     7     274       31     7     274     1       30     7     274     1       31     7     274     1       30     1     7     274       31     7     274     1       All flow data up to October 2005 was lost due to a technical fault in the storage of the data.     1                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                        | 27         | 7.8    | 32        | 21             | 0.06         | 9            | 294      | 88        |                |            |              |              |           |        |
| 29     12     312     12     312       30     7     274     1     1                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                              | 29     12     312     312     12     312       30     7     274     7     274       30     1     7     274     1       30     1     1     1     1       30     1     1     1     1       30     1     1     1     1       30     1     1     1     1       30     1     1     1     1       4     All flow data up to October 2005 was lost due to a technical fault in the storage of the data.     1       IS: Insufficient amount of sample due to low flow or sampler malfunction.     1                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                           | 28         |        |           |                |              | S            | 274      |           |                |            |              |              |           |        |
| 30 7 274                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                         | 30       7       274       274         All flow data up to October 2005 was lost due to a technical fault in the storage of the data.       Isufficient amount of sample due to low flow or sampler malfunction.                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                       | 29         |        |           |                |              | 12           | 312      |           |                |            |              |              |           |        |
|                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                  | All flow data up to October 2005 was lost due to a technical fault in the storage of the data.     IS: Insufficient amount of sample due to low flow or sampler malfunction.                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                           | 8          |        |           |                |              | 7            | 274      |           |                |            |              |              |           |        |
|                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                  | All flow data up to October 2005 was lost due to a technical fault in the storage of the data.<br>IS: Insufficient amount of sample due to low flow or sampler malfunction.                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                            |            |        |           |                |              |              |          |           |                |            |              |              |           |        |
|                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                  |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                        |            | ls: In | sufficien | it amount of s | sample due t | o low flow o | r sample | r malfunc | tion.          |            |              |              |           |        |

\_

q

| bup, Rochfordsbridge, Co Westmeai | )                                |
|-----------------------------------|----------------------------------|
| Jerrygreenagh (                   | Licence 501                      |
| Bord Na Mona Energy Ltd, l        | <b>Composite Sampler Results</b> |

۶.,

IS: Insufficient amount of sample due to low flow or sampler malfunction.

•

# Bord Na Mona Energy Ltd, Derrygreenagh Group, Rochfordsbridge, Co Westmeath Composite Sampler Results Licence 501

| Mm         PH         COD         Ammoniase         Tetal         Superated         Superated         Tetal         Superated         Superated         Tetal         Superated         Superat | Month      |     | Cart Cart | NW AND DESCRIPTION | Parameters | N TOTAL NA | 11 11 11 11 11 11 11 11 11 11 11 11 11 | Contraction of | 102354 10 10 10 10 10 10 10 10 10 10 10 10 10 | THE REAL |            | Daily Totals |           |        |
|-----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|------------|-----|-----------|--------------------|------------|------------|----------------------------------------|----------------|-----------------------------------------------|----------|------------|--------------|-----------|--------|
|                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                   | Jun        | Hd  | COD       | Ammonia as         | Tetal      | Suspended  | Totai                                  | Colour         | Flaw.                                         | COD      | Annonia as | Total        | Suspended | Total  |
|                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                   | 2005       |     | I/gm      | N mg/l             | Phosphorus | Solids     | Solids                                 | Pt Co          | Daily                                         | Kg/Day   | Kg/Day     | Phosphorus   | Solida    | Solids |
|                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                   |            |     |           |                    | 1/Bmi      | mg/l       | mg/l                                   | the            | Total (litres)                                |          |            | Kg/Dav       | Kg/Dav    | Kø/Dav |
| 2         3         0         5         308         1         0         5         308         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1 <td>-</td> <td>8.1</td> <td>57</td> <td>1.17</td> <td>0.05</td> <td>2</td> <td>240</td> <td>93</td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td>0</td> <td></td> <td>0</td>                                                                                                       | -          | 8.1 | 57        | 1.17               | 0.05       | 2          | 240                                    | 93             |                                               |          |            | 0            |           | 0      |
|                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                   | 2          |     |           |                    |            | S          | 308                                    |                |                                               |          |            |              |           |        |
|                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                   | ო          |     |           |                    |            | S          | 290                                    |                |                                               |          |            |              |           |        |
|                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                   | 4          |     |           |                    |            | S          | 358                                    |                |                                               |          |            |              |           |        |
| 0         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                             | S          |     |           |                    |            | S          | ខ                                      |                |                                               |          |            |              |           |        |
|                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                   | 9          |     |           |                    |            | S          | S                                      |                |                                               |          |            |              |           |        |
| 8         7.6         2.5 $2.63$ 0.07         5 $3.44$ 8.5 $3.44$ 8.5 $3.44$ 8.5 $3.44$ 8.5 $3.44$ 8.5 $3.44$ 8.5 $3.44$ 8.5 $3.44$ 8.5 $3.44$ 8.5 $3.44$ 8.5 $3.44$ 8.5 $3.44$ 8.5 $3.44$ 8.5 $3.44$ 8.5 $3.44$ 8.5 $3.44$ 8.5 $3.44$ 8.5 $3.44$ 8.5 $3.44$ 8.5 $3.44$ 8.5 $3.44$ 8.5 $3.44$ 8.5 $3.44$ 8.5 $3.44$ 8.5 $3.44$ 8.5 $3.44$ 8.5 $3.44$ 8.5 $3.44$ 8.5 $3.44$ 8.5 $3.44$ $3.54$ $3.54$ $3.54$ $3.54$ $3.54$ $3.54$ $3.54$ $3.54$ $3.54$ $3.54$ $3.54$ $3.54$ $3.54$ $3.54$ $3.54$ $3.54$ $3.54$ $3.54$ $3.54$ $3.54$ $3.54$ $3.54$ $3.54$ $3.54$                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                     | 2          |     |           |                    |            | ຽ          | S                                      |                |                                               |          |            |              |           |        |
|                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                   | ∞          | 7.6 | 25        | 2.63               | 0.07       | 2<br>2     | 334                                    | 85             |                                               |          |            |              |           |        |
| $ \begin{array}{c ccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                            | 0          |     |           |                    |            | ຽ          | <u>S</u>                               |                |                                               |          |            |              |           |        |
|                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                   | 10         |     |           |                    |            | S          | S                                      |                |                                               |          |            |              |           |        |
|                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                   | 11         |     |           |                    |            | S          | S                                      |                |                                               |          |            |              |           |        |
|                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                   | 12         |     |           |                    |            | ຽ          | <u>ನ</u>                               |                |                                               |          |            |              |           |        |
|                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                   | 13         |     |           |                    |            | <u>ග</u>   | ន                                      |                |                                               |          |            | 10.00        |           |        |
|                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                   | 14         |     |           |                    |            | <u>0</u>   | S                                      |                |                                               |          |            |              |           |        |
| 16         1         16         16         16         16         17         17         18         16         16         16         17         17         17         17         17         17         17         17         17         17         17         17         17         17         17         17         17         17         17         17         17         17         17         17         17         17         17         17         17         17         17         17         17         17         17         17         17         17         17         17         17         17         17         17         17         17         17         17         17         17         17         17         17         17         17         17         17         17         17         17         17         17         17         17         17         17         17         17         17         17         17         17         17         17         17         17         17         17         17         17         17         17         17         17         17         17         17         17         17         17 </td <td>15</td> <td>7.7</td> <td>55</td> <td>3.1</td> <td>0.05</td> <td>9</td> <td>306</td> <td>71</td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td>                                                     | 15         | 7.7 | 55        | 3.1                | 0.05       | 9          | 306                                    | 71             |                                               |          |            |              |           |        |
| 17         1         1           18         1         16         1         16         1         1           19         1         1         1         1         1         1         1           20         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1 </td <td>16</td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td>S</td> <td>S</td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td>                                                                                                                                          | 16         |     |           |                    |            | S          | S                                      |                |                                               |          |            |              |           |        |
| 18       10       18       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10 <td< td=""><td>17</td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td>ຽ</td><td>S</td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td></td<>                                                                                                                                                                                     | 17         |     |           |                    |            | ຽ          | S                                      |                |                                               |          |            |              |           |        |
| 10       10         20       20         21       33         21       33         23       33         24       33         25       31         26       5         27       33         28       33         29       5         29       5         29       5         29       5         29       5         29       5         29       5         29       5         29       5         29       5         29       5         29       5         20       5         20       5         20       5         20       5         20       5         20       5         20       5         20       5         20       5         20       5         20       5         20       5         20       5         20       5         20       5         20                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                        | 18         |     |           |                    |            | S          | S                                      |                |                                               |          |            |              |           |        |
| 20       20         21       30         21       30         23       8.1       30         23       24       30         23       24       30         24       30       1.92         28       28       30         29       28       28         29       28       28         29       28       28         29       28       28         29       28       28         29       28       28         29       28       28         29       28       28         29       28       28         29       28       28         29       28       28         30       29       28         30       29       28         30       29       28         30       28       39         30       29       29         30       29       29         30       29       29         30       29       29         30       29       29         30       29 </td <td>19</td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td>S</td> <td>S</td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td>                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                              | 19         |     |           |                    |            | S          | S                                      |                |                                               |          |            |              |           |        |
| 21       21         22       81       39       1.92       0.05       5       28.2       70         23       81       39       1.92       0.05       5       28.2       70       70       70       70       70       70       70       70       70       70       70       70       70       70       70       70       70       70       70       70       70       70       70       70       70       70       70       70       70       70       70       70       70       70       70       70       70       70       70       70       70       70       70       70       70       70       70       70       70       70       70       70       70       70       70       70       70       70       70       70       70       70       70       70       70       70       70       70       70       70       70       70       70       70       70       70       70       70       70       70       70       70       70       70       70       70       70       70       70       70       70       70       70 <td>20</td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td>ຽ</td> <td>S</td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td>                                                                                                                                                                                             | 20         |     |           |                    |            | ຽ          | S                                      |                |                                               |          |            |              |           |        |
| 22       8.1       39       1.92       0.05       5       282       70         23       23       1.92       0.05       5       282       70       1         24       1.9       1.92       1.92       1.92       0.05       1       1         25       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       <                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                           | 21         |     |           |                    |            | ິ          | ŝ                                      |                |                                               |          |            |              |           |        |
| 33       33         34       8         35       8         36       8         37       8         38       8         39       8         30       83         30       83         31       9         32       1         33       1         33       1         33       1         33       1         33       1         33       1         33       1         33       1         33       1         34       1         35       1         36       1         37       1         38       1         39       1         30       1         31       1         32       1         33       1         34       1         35       1         36       1         37       1         38       1         39       1         30       1         31      <                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                       | ន          | 8.1 | 39        | 1.92               | 0.05       | 5          | 282                                    | 20             |                                               |          |            |              |           |        |
| 34       34       35       37       32         32       32       32       32       32       32         33       33       33       33       33       33       33         33       33       32       32       32       32       32       32         33       33       33       32       32       32       32       32       32       33       33       33       33       33       33       33       33       33       33       33       33       33       33       33       33       33       33       33       33       33       33       33       33       33       33       33       33       33       33       33       33       33       33       33       33       33       33       33       33       33       33       33       33       33       33       33       33       33       33       33       33       33       33       33       33       33       33       33       33       33       33       33       33       33       33       33       33       33       33       33       33       33                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                     | 23         |     |           |                    |            | S          | <u>s</u>                               |                |                                               |          |            |              |           |        |
| 25       26       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10       10 <td< td=""><td>54</td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td><u>ನ</u></td><td>ହ</td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td></td<>                                                                                                                                                                              | 54         |     |           |                    |            | <u>ನ</u>   | ହ                                      |                |                                               |          |            |              |           |        |
| 26       2         27       8         27       8         28       8         28       8         30       8         30       5         30       5         318       8         32       32         33       5         30       5         31       8         32       1         33       1         34       1         35       1         36       1         37       1         38       1         39       1         30       1         31       1         32       1         33       1         30       1         31       1         32       1         33       1         34       1         35       1         36       1         37       1         38       1         39       1         30       1         31       1         32       <                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                       | 25         |     |           |                    |            | ຽ          | <u>S</u>                               |                |                                               |          |            |              |           |        |
| 21       21       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                               | <b>5</b> 6 |     |           |                    |            | <u>လ</u>   | <u>s</u>                               |                |                                               |          |            |              |           |        |
| 28       12       12       12         23       83       35       258       13         30       5       318       65       1         30       13       13       13       13         30       13       13       13       13         30       13       13       13       13         31       13       13       13       13         32       13       13       13       13         30       13       13       13       13         30       13       13       13       13         30       13       13       13       13         31       13       13       13       13       13         31       13       13       13       13       13       13         31       13       13       13       13       13       13       13       13       13       13       13       13       13       13       13       13       13       13       13       13       13       13       13       13       13       13       13       13       13       13       13 </td <td>27</td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td>S</td> <td><u>8</u></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td>                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                        | 27         |     |           |                    |            | S          | <u>8</u>                               |                |                                               |          |            |              |           |        |
| 29       8.3       35       2.58       0.05       5         30       8.3       35       5       318       65         30       1       1       1       1         30       1       1       1       1         30       1       1       1       1         30       1       1       1       1         30       1       1       1       1         30       1       1       1       1       1         30       1       1       1       1       1       1         30       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                      | <b>5</b> 8 |     |           |                    |            | S          | S                                      |                |                                               |          |            |              |           |        |
| 30                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                | 8          | 8.3 | 35        | 2.58               | 0.05       | ß          | 318                                    | 65             |                                               |          |            |              |           |        |
|                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                   | ଚ୍ଚ        |     |           |                    |            | S          | S                                      |                |                                               |          |            |              |           |        |
|                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                   |            |     |           |                    |            |            |                                        |                |                                               |          |            |              |           |        |

IS: Insufficient amount of sample due to low flow or sampler malfunction.

i

s.

l.

4

Bord Na Mona Energy Ltd, Derrygreenagh ( oup, Rochfordsbridge, Co Westmea Composite Sampler Results Licence 501

| Month | 100      |          | 日田田三二の一日日     | Parameters   |               | No. of the second se | No. In Street | 「日本の一部で、日本の日本の日本の日本の日本の日本の日本の日本の日本の日本の日本の日本の日本の日 | Construction of the | ALL STATE THAT AND | Daily Totale | All and a second se |                  |
|-------|----------|----------|---------------|--------------|---------------|-----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|---------------|--------------------------------------------------|---------------------|--------------------|--------------|----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|------------------|
| Jul   | Hd       | COD      | Ammonia as    | Total        | Suspended     | Total                                                                                                           | Colour        | Flow                                             | COD                 | Ammonia ac         | Total        | Cummindad                                                                                                      | A. Markatak K. M |
| 2005  |          | mg/l     | N mg/l        | Phosphorus   | Solids        | Solids                                                                                                          | Pt Co         | Daily                                            | Kg/Dav              | Kg/Dav             | Phosnhorus   | Solide                                                                                                         | Colida           |
|       |          |          |               | mg/l         | mg/l          | Ing/l                                                                                                           | units         | Total (litres)                                   |                     |                    | Kø/Dav       | Ka/Pav                                                                                                         | Karlhau          |
| -     |          |          |               |              | S             | 5                                                                                                               |               |                                                  |                     |                    | 1112/81      | Analysis                                                                                                       | Aprila           |
| 2     |          |          |               |              | S             | S                                                                                                               |               |                                                  |                     |                    |              |                                                                                                                |                  |
| m     |          |          |               |              | S             | S                                                                                                               |               |                                                  |                     |                    |              |                                                                                                                |                  |
| 4     |          |          |               |              | S             | 2                                                                                                               |               |                                                  |                     |                    |              |                                                                                                                |                  |
| S     |          |          |               |              | S             | S                                                                                                               |               |                                                  |                     |                    |              |                                                                                                                |                  |
| ဖ     | ∞        | 20       | 2.67          | 0.05         | 5             | 286                                                                                                             | 83            |                                                  |                     |                    |              |                                                                                                                |                  |
|       |          |          |               |              | <u>0</u>      | S                                                                                                               |               |                                                  |                     |                    |              |                                                                                                                |                  |
| 8     |          |          |               |              | S             | S                                                                                                               |               |                                                  |                     |                    |              |                                                                                                                |                  |
| ရ     |          |          |               |              | S             | S                                                                                                               |               |                                                  |                     |                    |              |                                                                                                                |                  |
| 9     |          |          |               |              | S             | S                                                                                                               |               |                                                  |                     |                    |              |                                                                                                                |                  |
| 7     |          |          |               |              | S             | S                                                                                                               |               |                                                  |                     |                    |              |                                                                                                                |                  |
| 12    |          |          |               |              | S             | S                                                                                                               |               |                                                  |                     |                    |              |                                                                                                                |                  |
| 13    | ω        | 29       | 2.34          | 0.08         | ω             | 343                                                                                                             | 87            |                                                  |                     |                    |              |                                                                                                                |                  |
| 4     |          |          |               |              | S             | S                                                                                                               |               |                                                  |                     |                    |              |                                                                                                                |                  |
| 15    |          |          |               |              | <u>s</u>      | 5                                                                                                               |               |                                                  |                     |                    |              |                                                                                                                |                  |
| 16    |          |          |               |              | S             | S                                                                                                               |               |                                                  |                     |                    |              |                                                                                                                |                  |
| 1     |          |          |               |              | S             | S                                                                                                               |               |                                                  |                     |                    |              |                                                                                                                |                  |
| 38    |          |          |               |              | <u>s</u>      | S                                                                                                               |               |                                                  |                     |                    |              |                                                                                                                |                  |
| 19    |          |          |               |              | S             | S                                                                                                               |               |                                                  |                     |                    |              |                                                                                                                |                  |
| 20    | 8.1      | 45       | 2.26          | 0.05         | S             | 333                                                                                                             | 20            |                                                  |                     |                    |              |                                                                                                                |                  |
| 24    |          |          |               |              | S             | 5                                                                                                               |               |                                                  |                     |                    |              |                                                                                                                |                  |
| 22    |          |          |               |              | S             | ខ                                                                                                               |               |                                                  |                     |                    |              |                                                                                                                |                  |
| 53    |          |          |               |              | S             | <u>s</u>                                                                                                        |               |                                                  |                     |                    |              |                                                                                                                |                  |
| 24    |          |          |               |              | S             | S                                                                                                               |               |                                                  |                     |                    |              |                                                                                                                |                  |
| 22    |          |          |               |              | S             | S                                                                                                               |               |                                                  |                     |                    |              |                                                                                                                |                  |
| 70    |          |          |               |              | 5             | 346                                                                                                             |               |                                                  |                     |                    |              |                                                                                                                |                  |
| 27    | 7.8      | 9        | 2.34          | 0.05         | 5             | 338                                                                                                             | .75           |                                                  |                     |                    |              |                                                                                                                |                  |
| 58    |          |          |               |              | S             | 306                                                                                                             |               |                                                  |                     |                    |              |                                                                                                                |                  |
| 29    |          |          |               |              | Q,            | 288                                                                                                             |               |                                                  |                     |                    |              |                                                                                                                |                  |
| 8     |          |          |               |              | 5             | 264                                                                                                             |               |                                                  |                     |                    |              |                                                                                                                |                  |
| 31    |          |          |               |              | 10            | 266                                                                                                             |               |                                                  |                     |                    |              |                                                                                                                |                  |
|       | All flow | v data u | in to Ortohor | 2005 Wine lo | at due to a t |                                                                                                                 |               |                                                  |                     |                    |              |                                                                                                                |                  |

a recirincal laur in the storage of the data. IS: Insufficient amount of sample due to low flow or sampler malfunction.

ł

e

# Bord Na Mona Energy Ltd, Derrygreenagh Group, Rochfordsbridge, Co Westmeath

|   | TOC SARSAIT |
|---|-------------|
| 1 |             |
|   |             |
|   |             |

| Month | 10001   | 11 23    |               | Parameters    |                | 2 N 14 14-1 |             | Part Contract  | TAL SA    | Burnet and the second | Daily Totals | The Contraction |          |
|-------|---------|----------|---------------|---------------|----------------|-------------|-------------|----------------|-----------|-----------------------|--------------|-----------------|----------|
| Aug   | Hq      | COD      | Ammonia as    | Total         | Suspended      | Total       | Colour      | Flow           | COD       | Ammonia as.           | Total        | Suspended       | Total    |
| 2005  |         | mg/l     | N mg/l        | Phosphoras    | Solids         | Solids      | Pt Co       | Daily          | Kg/Day    | Kg/Day                | Phosphorus   | Solids          | Solids   |
|       |         |          |               | mg/l          | mg/l           | mg/l        | units       | Total (litres) |           | 00000                 | Kg/Dav       | Ke/Dav          | Ke/Dav   |
| -     |         |          |               |               | S              | S           |             |                |           |                       |              | 1               | CCH-CCH- |
| 2     |         |          |               |               | S              | S           |             |                |           |                       |              |                 |          |
| ო     | 7.9     | 38       | 2.15          | 0.05          | G              | 356         | 11          |                |           |                       |              |                 |          |
| 4     |         |          |               |               | S              | 326         |             |                |           |                       |              |                 |          |
| ß     |         |          |               |               | S              | 320         |             |                |           |                       |              |                 |          |
| 9     |         |          |               |               | <u>s</u>       | 5           |             |                |           |                       |              |                 |          |
| ~     |         |          |               |               | 5              | <u>လ</u>    |             |                |           |                       |              |                 |          |
| œ     |         |          |               |               | 2              | 5           |             |                |           |                       |              |                 |          |
| 6     |         |          |               |               | 2              | <u></u>     |             |                |           |                       |              |                 |          |
| 9     | ω       | 42       | 1.41          | 0.05          | 5              | 330         | 74          |                |           |                       |              |                 |          |
| 11    |         |          |               |               | S              | <u>8</u>    |             |                |           |                       |              |                 |          |
| 12    |         |          |               |               | <u>s</u>       | <u>8</u>    |             |                |           |                       |              |                 |          |
| 13    |         |          |               |               | S              | <u></u>     |             |                |           |                       |              |                 |          |
| 14    |         |          |               |               | ŝ              | S           |             |                |           |                       |              |                 |          |
| 15    |         |          |               |               | S              | S           |             |                |           |                       |              |                 |          |
| 16    |         |          |               |               | S              | S           |             |                |           |                       |              |                 |          |
| 17    | 7.9     | 115      | 2.35          | 0.06          | 2              | 312         | 87          |                |           |                       |              |                 |          |
| 18    |         |          |               |               | S              | S           |             |                |           |                       |              |                 |          |
| 19    |         |          |               |               | <u>0</u>       | <u>0</u>    |             |                |           |                       |              |                 |          |
| 20    |         |          |               |               | <u>s</u>       | S           |             |                |           |                       |              |                 |          |
| 21    |         |          |               |               | S              | S           |             |                |           |                       |              |                 |          |
| ន     |         |          |               |               | S              | <u>8</u>    |             |                |           |                       |              |                 |          |
| 83    |         |          |               |               | S              | <u>0</u>    |             |                |           |                       |              |                 |          |
| 24    | 7.8     | 4        | 2.57          | 0.1           | ω              | 280         | 78          |                |           |                       |              |                 |          |
| ß     |         |          |               |               | S              | S           |             |                |           |                       |              |                 |          |
| 50    |         |          |               |               | S              | ম           |             |                |           |                       |              |                 |          |
| 27    |         |          |               |               | S              | 5<br>S      |             |                |           |                       |              |                 |          |
| 58    |         |          |               |               | S              | S           |             |                |           |                       |              |                 |          |
| 59    |         |          |               |               | 2              | 2           |             |                |           |                       | 1            |                 |          |
| ස     |         |          |               |               | S              | <u>8</u>    |             |                |           |                       |              |                 |          |
| 31    | 7.8     | 64       | 2.5           | 0.05          | 9              | 290         | 84          |                |           |                       |              |                 |          |
| *     | All flo | w data u | Ip to October | · 2005 was lo | ost due to a l | technical   | fault in th | te storage of  | the data. |                       |              |                 |          |
|       |         | •        |               |               |                |             |             | >              |           |                       |              |                 |          |

IS: Insufficient amount of sample due to low flow or sampler malfunction.

2

.

ė

Bord Na Mona Energy Ltd, Derrygreenagh ( oup, Rochfordsbridge, Co Westmea

÷

¢

Total Kg/Day Solids Kg/Day :: Suspended Solids Phosphorus Total Daily Totals Kg/Dav Ammonia as Kg/Day Kg/Day COD Total (litres) Flow Daily Colour Pt Co units 8 74 N Solids Total ng/l <u>လ လ လ လ လ</u> Suspended Solids Licence 501 Phosphorus Parameters Total 0.05 0.05 mg/l 0.1 Ammonia as **Composite Sampler Results** N mg/l 2.66 2.38 2.41 COD mg/l 8 ß 6 Hd 7.8 7.9 7.8 Month Sep 2005 39 ø σ 2 က 4 ŝ θ 

All flow data up to October 2005 was lost due to a technical fault in the storage of the data.

106 122

0.05 0.05

1.55

82 22

8.1 8 Is: Insufficient amount of sample due to tow flow or sampler maltunction.

Full suite of analysis carried out on 29/09/05 due to Lab error.

| chfordsbridge, Co Westmeath |                                  |
|-----------------------------|----------------------------------|
| errygreenagh Group, Roc     | Licence 501                      |
| Bord Na Mona Energy Ltd, I  | <b>Composite Sampler Results</b> |

| mg/l     N mg/l     Påosphorus     Solids     Pt Co     Daily     Kg/Day     Phosphorus     Solids       mg/l     mg/l     mg/l     mg/l     mg/l     mg/l     mg/l     mg/l     Kg/Day     Kg/Day |     | 4.64<br>5.85<br>2.85<br>2.18                         | 4.64         26           3.42         18           3.42         18           3.42         26           5.85         25           3.19         12           2.98         14           2.41         11 | 4.64         2.66           3.42         4.64           5.85         2.66           5.37         1.26           3.19         128           2.98         148           2.98         148           2.306         146           2.339         2.76           31.26         113           31.26         113           31.26         113 | 4.64     265       3.42     181       3.42     181       3.42     181       5.85     250       5.37     132       5.37     132       3.19     123       3.19     123       3.06     166       3.06     166       3.06     166       3.06     166       3.06     168       3.06     168       3.06     168       3.06     168       3.06     168       3.06     2538       2.98     1137       31.26     1137       31.26     1137       31.26     2548       7.04     306       25.30     2554                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                             |
|-----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|-----|------------------------------------------------------|-------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|-------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|--------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|
| mg/l     N mg/l     Paosphorus     Solids     Solids     Pt Co     Daily     Kg/Day     Kg/Day     Pho       mg/l     mg/l     mg/l     mg/l     mg/l     units     Total (litres)     i     i     i     i                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                          |     |                                                      | 0.04                                                                                                                                                                                                  | 0.19                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                | 0.04                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                       |
| mg/l     N mg/l     Plaosphorus     Solids     Solids     Pt Co     Daily     Kg/Day       mg/l     mg/l     mg/l     mg/l     units     Total (litres)                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                             |     |                                                      | 1.32                                                                                                                                                                                                  | 1.32                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                | 1.32                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                       |
| mg/l mg/l mg/l units Total (litres                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                  |     | 5 8 8 8                                              | 26<br>26<br>23<br>31<br>11<br>42.74<br>42.74                                                                                                                                                          | 97<br>26<br>26<br>26<br>26<br>26<br>26<br>26<br>26<br>26<br>26<br>26<br>26<br>26                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                    | 245.09<br>245.09<br>245.09<br>245.09<br>245.09<br>245.09<br>245.09<br>245.09<br>245.09<br>245.09<br>245.09<br>245.09<br>245.09<br>245.09<br>245.09<br>245.09<br>245.09<br>245.09<br>245.09<br>245.09<br>245.09<br>245.09<br>245.09<br>245.09<br>245.09<br>245.09<br>245.09<br>245.09<br>245.09<br>245.09<br>245.09<br>245.09<br>245.09<br>245.09<br>245.09<br>245.09<br>245.09<br>245.09<br>245.09<br>245.09<br>245.09<br>245.09<br>245.09<br>245.09<br>245.09<br>245.09<br>245.09<br>245.09<br>245.09<br>245.09<br>245.09<br>245.09<br>245.09<br>245.09<br>245.09<br>245.09<br>245.09<br>245.09<br>245.09<br>245.09<br>245.09<br>245.09<br>245.09<br>245.09<br>245.09<br>245.09<br>245.09<br>245.09<br>245.09<br>245.09<br>245.09<br>245.09<br>245.09<br>245.09<br>245.09<br>245.09<br>245.09<br>245.09<br>245.09<br>245.09<br>245.09<br>245.09<br>245.09<br>245.09<br>245.09<br>245.09<br>245.09<br>245.09<br>245.09<br>245.09<br>245.09<br>245.09<br>245.09<br>245.09<br>245.09<br>245.09<br>245.09<br>245.09<br>245.09<br>245.09<br>245.09<br>245.09<br>245.09<br>245.09<br>245.09<br>245.09<br>245.09<br>245.09<br>245.09<br>245.09<br>245.09<br>245.09<br>245.09<br>245.09<br>245.09<br>245.09<br>245.09<br>245.09<br>245.09<br>245.09<br>245.09<br>245.09<br>245.09<br>245.09<br>245.09<br>245.09<br>245.09<br>245.09<br>245.00<br>245.00<br>245.00<br>245.00<br>245.00<br>245.00<br>245.00<br>245.00<br>245.00<br>245.00<br>245.00<br>245.00<br>245.00<br>245.00<br>245.00<br>245.00<br>245.00<br>245.00<br>245.00<br>245.00<br>245.00<br>245.00<br>245.00<br>245.00<br>245.00<br>245.00<br>245.00<br>245.00<br>245.00<br>245.00<br>245.00<br>245.00<br>245.00<br>245.00<br>245.00<br>245.00<br>245.00<br>245.00<br>245.00<br>245.00<br>245.00<br>245.00<br>245.00<br>245.00<br>245.00<br>245.00<br>245.00<br>245.00<br>245.00<br>245.00<br>245.00<br>245.00<br>245.00<br>245.00<br>245.00<br>245.00<br>245.00<br>245.00<br>245.00<br>245.00<br>245.00<br>245.00<br>245.00<br>245.00<br>245.00<br>245.00<br>245.00<br>245.00<br>245.00<br>245.00<br>245.00<br>245.00<br>245.00<br>245.00<br>245.00<br>245.00<br>245.00<br>245.00<br>245.00<br>245.00<br>245.00<br>245.00<br>245.00<br>245.00<br>245.00<br>245.00<br>245.00<br>245.00<br>245.00<br>245.00<br>245.00<br>245.00<br>245.00<br>245.00<br>245.00<br>245.00<br>245.00<br>245.00<br>245.00<br>245.00<br>245.00<br>245.00<br>245.00<br>245.00<br>245.00<br>245.00<br>245.00<br>245.00<br>245.00<br>245.00<br>245.00<br>245.00<br>245.00<br>245.00<br>245.00<br>245.00<br>245.00<br>245.00<br>245.00<br>245.00<br>245.00<br>245.00<br>245.00<br>245.00<br>245.00<br>245.00<br>245.00<br>245.00<br>245.00<br>245.00<br>245.00<br>245.00<br>245.00<br>245.00<br>245.00<br>245.00<br>245.00<br>245.00<br>245.00<br>245.00<br>245.00<br>245.00<br>245.00<br>245.00<br>245.00<br>245.00<br>245.00<br>245.00<br>245.00<br>245.00<br>245.00<br>245.00<br>245.00<br>245.00<br>245.00<br>245.00<br>245.00<br>245.00<br>245.00<br>245.00<br>245.00<br>245.00<br>245.00<br>245.00<br>24 |
| mg/l         mg/l         mg/l         units           5         240         5         246                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                          |     | 928897<br>683826<br>847909<br>847909                 | 928897<br>928897<br>683826<br>847909<br>1169892<br>838045<br>531811<br>488411<br>488411<br>488411<br>596163                                                                                           | 928897<br>928897<br>683826<br>847909<br>1169892<br>838045<br>531811<br>488411<br>596163<br>481056<br>611126<br>611126<br>611126<br>611126<br>611126<br>611126<br>611126<br>611126<br>611126<br>5364530<br>3890369                                                                                                                   | 928897<br>928897<br>683826<br>847909<br>1169892<br>838045<br>531811<br>488411<br>596163<br>481056<br>611126<br>611126<br>611126<br>611126<br>611126<br>611126<br>1078330<br>3890369<br>481056<br>611126<br>1407708<br>14599260<br>9480260                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                  |
| mg/l mg/l mg/l mg/l mg/l mg/l mg/l mg/l                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                             |     |                                                      | ( <u>5</u>                                                                                                                                                                                            | 40 <sup>1</sup>                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                     | 205<br>205                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                 |
|                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                     | 277 | 2/8<br>2/7<br>280<br>286<br>286<br>286<br>258<br>214 | 277<br>286<br>286<br>286<br>286<br>277<br>272<br>258<br>256<br>277<br>272<br>256<br>272<br>256<br>277<br>272<br>256<br>277<br>277<br>277<br>277<br>277<br>277<br>277<br>277<br>277<br>27              | 277<br>277<br>288<br>288<br>288<br>277<br>278<br>273<br>273<br>273<br>273<br>273<br>273<br>273<br>273<br>273<br>273                                                                                                                                                                                                                 | 277<br>277<br>277<br>277<br>278<br>277<br>278<br>278<br>278<br>278                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                         |
|                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                     |     | ນ ນ ນ ນ <b>9</b> ນ                                   | ດ<br>ຊີງ<br>ຊີງ<br>ຊີງ<br>ຊີງ<br>ຊີງ<br>ຊີງ<br>ຊີງ<br>ຊີງ<br>ຊີງ<br>ຊີງ                                                                                                                               | ນ <sup>ູ</sup> ນ ນ ນ ນ ນ 3 ບ ນ ນ ນ ນ ນ ນ ນ ນ <mark>3</mark> ບ                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                       | ນ ນ ນ ນ ນ ນ ນ ນ ນ <b>ຊ ນ ນ ຊ ນ ນ ນ ນ ນ ນ ນ</b>                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                             |
|                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                     |     |                                                      | 0.05                                                                                                                                                                                                  | 0.05                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                | 0.05                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                       |
|                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                     |     |                                                      | 1.58                                                                                                                                                                                                  | 2.04                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                | 1.08                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                       |
|                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                     |     |                                                      | 21                                                                                                                                                                                                    |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                     | 8 23                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                       |
|                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                     | _   |                                                      | <u>.</u> .                                                                                                                                                                                            | ω                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                   | 8.1<br>7.5                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                 |

It now gata up to October 2005 was lost due to a technical fault in the storage of the data. IS: Insufficient amount of sample due to low flow or sampler malfunction.

¢

| Optimum         Diff         Diff <thdiff< th="">         Diff         Diff         &lt;</thdiff<> | Nov          |     | 10000000000000000000000000000000000000 |            |            |           |          |        |                |        |            |              |           |          |
|------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|--------------|-----|----------------------------------------|------------|------------|-----------|----------|--------|----------------|--------|------------|--------------|-----------|----------|
|                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                  | Nov          |     |                                        |            | Parameters |           |          |        |                |        |            | Baily Tanale |           |          |
|                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                  |              | Hd  | C00                                    | Ammonia as | Total      | Suspended | Total    | Colour | Flow           | COD    | Ammonia as | Total        | Succeeded | Total    |
|                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                  | 2002         |     | mg/l                                   | N mg/l     | Phosphorus | Solids    | Solids   | Pt Co  | Daily          | Ke/Day | Ke/Dav     | Phoenhorus   | Salide    | Collide  |
| $ \begin{array}{c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c $                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                          |              |     |                                        |            | mg/J       | ng/l      | mg/}     | units  | Total (litres) |        | *          | Kethav       | Ko/Dav    | KolDav   |
| Z         I/I         48         118         0.05         5         122         178         80.08000         366.33         9.50         0.40         40.24         36.10           6         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1                                                                                                                                                  | -,           | ľ   |                                        |            |            | ŋ         | 164      |        | 2179346        |        |            | De           | 10.90     | 357 41   |
|                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                  | 2            |     | 8                                      | 1.18       | 0.05       | 5         | 122      | 178    | 8048509        | 386.33 | 9.50       | 0.40         | 40.24     | 081 02   |
|                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                  | m -          |     |                                        |            |            | <u>s</u>  | <u>s</u> |        | 14496600       |        |            | 2            | 1.3.01    | 201.02   |
|                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                  | 4            |     |                                        |            |            | S         | <u>s</u> |        | 6507821        |        |            |              |           |          |
|                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                  | 5            |     |                                        |            |            | S         | S        |        | 6507821        |        |            |              |           |          |
|                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                  | o            |     |                                        |            |            | <u>s</u>  | S        |        | 6507821        |        |            |              |           |          |
|                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                  | ~            |     |                                        |            |            | ŝ         | <u></u>  |        | 6507821        |        |            |              |           |          |
| 9         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1                                                                                                                                                            |              |     |                                        |            |            | S         | <u>s</u> |        | 6507821        |        |            |              |           |          |
|                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                  | თ            |     |                                        |            |            | S         | <u>8</u> |        | 6507821        |        |            |              |           |          |
|                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                  | <del>2</del> | 7.6 | 24                                     | 1.64       | 0.05       | S         | 188      | 187    | 6507821        | 156.19 | 10.67      | 0.33         | 32 54     | 1223.47  |
|                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                  | =            |     |                                        |            |            | <u>v</u>  | S        |        | 6507821        |        |            |              | 12:22     | 11-0-771 |
|                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                  | 12           |     |                                        |            |            | ន         | S        |        | 6507821        |        |            |              |           |          |
|                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                  | 13           |     |                                        |            |            | ខ         | 2        |        | 6507821        |        |            |              |           |          |
|                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                  | 4            |     |                                        |            |            | <u>s</u>  | S        |        | 6507821        |        |            |              |           |          |
|                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                  | 2            |     |                                        |            |            | <u>s</u>  | S        |        | 6507821        |        |            |              |           |          |
|                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                  | <u>1</u>     | 7.6 | 46                                     | 1.91       | 0.05       | Q         | 330      | 120    | 6507821        | 299.36 | 12.43      | 0.33         | 32.54     | 2147 FR  |
|                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                  |              |     |                                        |            |            | <u>s</u>  | 2        |        | 6507821        |        |            |              |           | 201117   |
|                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                  | 20           |     |                                        |            |            | <u>8</u>  | S        |        | 6507821        |        |            |              |           |          |
|                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                  | 6            |     |                                        |            |            | <u>s</u>  | <u>0</u> |        | 6507821        |        |            |              |           |          |
|                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                  |              |     |                                        |            |            | <u>0</u>  | S        |        | 6507821        |        |            |              |           |          |
| $ \begin{array}{c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c $                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                          |              |     |                                        |            |            | S         | 2        |        | 6507821        |        |            |              |           |          |
|                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                  |              | 1   |                                        |            |            | S         | S        |        | 6507821        |        |            |              |           |          |
|                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                  | 53           | 7.6 | 4                                      | 2.13       | 0.05       | ß         | 240      | 62     | 6507821        | 286,34 | 13.86      | 0.33         | 32 54     | 1561 88  |
| 25         IS         IS<                                                                                                       | 2            |     |                                        |            |            | S         | S        |        | 6507821        |        |            |              | 10:30     | 00-1001  |
| 26         15         15         15         6507821         15         6507821           27         15         15         15         15         6507821         15         15           28         15         15         15         15         6507821         15         15           29         7.6         42         2         0.05         5         190         106         6507821         273.33         13.02         0.33         32.54         1736.40                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                | 52           |     |                                        |            |            | S         | S        |        | 6507821        |        |            |              |           |          |
| 27         IS         IS         IS         IS         IS         IS         6507821         IS         13.02         0.33         32.54         1236.40         1266.40         IS                                                                  | 50           |     |                                        |            |            | S         | 2        |        | 6507821        |        |            |              |           |          |
| 28         IS         IS<                                                                                                       | 21           |     |                                        |            |            | S         | <u>s</u> |        | 6507821        |        |            |              |           |          |
| 29         IS         IS         IS         6507821         6507821         7.02         0.33         32.54         1236.49           30         7.6         42         2         0.05         5         190         106         6507821         273.33         13.02         0.33         32.54         1236.49                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                 | 8            |     |                                        |            |            | <u>8</u>  | S        |        | 6507821        |        |            |              |           |          |
| <u>30 7.6 42 2 0.05 5 190 106 6507821 273.33 13.02 0.33 32.54 1236.49</u>                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                        | 53           |     |                                        |            |            | <u>0</u>  | <u>S</u> |        | 6507821        |        |            |              |           |          |
|                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                  | ဓ            | 7.6 | 42                                     | ~          | 0.05       | a         | 190      | 106    | 6507821        | 273.33 | 13.02      | 0.33         | 32 54     | 1236.40  |

IS: Insufficient amount of sample due to low flow or sampler malfunction.

•

ł

Bord Na Mona Energy Ltd, Derrygreenagh ( oup, Rochfordsbridge, Co Westmea

ą

| Westmeath       |                  |
|-----------------|------------------|
| Se, Co          |                  |
| Rochfordsbridg  |                  |
| Group,          |                  |
| ygreenagh       | ence 501         |
| Derr            | Lie              |
| Ltd, Derr       | sults Lice       |
| nergy Ltd, Derr | ler Results Lico |

| Dec         PH         C           2005         PH         C           21         1         C           1         1         C           1         1         C           1         1         C           1         1         C <tr td=""> <tr td=""> <tr td=""> <th>59 59 41 41</th><th>Ammonia as<br/>N mg/l<br/>1.51</th><th>Total<br/>Phosphorus</th><th>Suspended<br/>Solids</th><th>Total</th><th>Colour</th><th>Flow</th><th>COD</th><th>Ammonia as</th><th>Tetal</th><th>Suspended</th><th>Total</th></tr><tr><th>2005     1       1     1       2     3       3     3       3     3       3     4       5     7       6     7       8     7       10     10       11     11       12     13       13     14       16     15       17     15       17     17</th><th>59<br/>59<br/>41</th><th>N mg/l<br/>1.51</th><th>Phosphorus</th><th>Solids</th><th>Solids</th><th>Dirth</th><th></th><th></th><th></th><th></th><th></th><th></th></tr><tr><td>1         2         1           3         3         3         3           6         5         7         7           9         9         9         12         12           13         13         7         7         8           16         15         7         7         8           17         7         7         8         7</td><td>41 59</td><td>1.51</td><td>THE OWNER ADDRESS OF THE OWNER OWNER OF THE OWNER OWNER OWNER OWNER OWNER OWNER OWNER OWNER OWNER OWNER</td><td>10000000</td><td></td><td>1110</td><td>Daily</td><td>Kg/Day</td><td>Kg/Day</td><td>Phosphorus</td><td>Solida</td><td>Solids</td></tr><tr><td>2 - 2 - 2 - 2 - 2 - 2 - 2 - 2 - 2 - 2 -</td><td>41 59</td><td>1.51</td><td>ng/l</td><td>mg/l</td><td>mg/l</td><td>units</td><td>Total (litres)</td><td></td><td></td><td>Kg/Day</td><td>Kg/Day</td><td>Kg/Day</td></tr><tr><td>2     3     3       5     4     4       5     7     8       7     13     11       13     12     13       14     7.7     7.8       15     7.7     7.8</td><td>41 59</td><td>1.51</td><td></td><td>œ</td><td>178</td><td></td><td>7038953</td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td>56.31</td><td>1252.90</td></tr><tr><td>3<br/>5<br/>6<br/>6<br/>6<br/>7<br/>8<br/>8<br/>7<br/>7<br/>8<br/>7<br/>7<br/>8<br/>11<br/>11<br/>11<br/>11<br/>11<br/>7<br/>8<br/>7<br/>8</td><td>41 59</td><td>1.51</td><td></td><td>5</td><td>140</td><td></td><td>8825839</td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td>44.13</td><td>1235.62</td></tr><tr><td>4       5       6       8       9       9       10       11       12       13       13       14       17       18       17       17       17       17       17       17       17       17       17       17       17       17       17       17       17       17       17       17       17       17       17       17       17       17       17       17       17       17       17       17       17       17       17       17       17       18       19       11       12       13       14       17       17       18       17       17       18       17       17       18       17       17    <t< td=""><td>41 59</td><td>1.51</td><td></td><td>7</td><td>142</td><td></td><td>6962911</td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td>48.74</td><td>988.7</td></t<></td></tr><tr><td>5<br/>6<br/>8<br/>8<br/>9<br/>9<br/>9<br/>10<br/>12<br/>12<br/>13<br/>13<br/>13<br/>13<br/>15<br/>17<br/>15<br/>17<br/>15<br/>17<br/>15<br/>17<br/>17<br/>15<br/>17<br/>17<br/>8<br/>17<br/>8</td><td>41 59</td><td>1.51</td><td></td><td>5</td><td>202</td><td></td><td>3728060</td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td>18.64</td><td>753.07</td></tr><tr><td>6<br/>9<br/>9<br/>1<br/>1<br/>1<br/>1<br/>1<br/>1<br/>1<br/>1<br/>1<br/>1<br/>1<br/>1<br/>1</td><td>41 59</td><td>1.51</td><td></td><td>S</td><td>208</td><td></td><td>2872848</td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td>14.36</td><td>597.55</td></tr><tr><td>7 8 7 7 8 7 7 8 7 7 8 7 7 8 7 7 8 7 9 8 7 7 7 9 9 8 7 7 7 9 9 8 7 7 9 9 8 7 7 9 9 8 7 7 9 9 8 7 9 9 8 9 9 8 9 9 9 9</td><td>41 59</td><td>1.51</td><td></td><td>5</td><td>214</td><td></td><td>2877860</td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td>14.39</td><td>615.86</td></tr><tr><td>9 0<br/>11<br/>13<br/>13<br/>13<br/>13<br/>13<br/>13<br/>14<br/>17<br/>17<br/>17<br/>17<br/>17<br/>17<br/>17<br/>17<br/>17<br/>17<br/>17<br/>17<br/>17</td><td>4</td><td></td><td>0.05</td><td>5</td><td>184</td><td>124</td><td>4408658</td><td>260.11</td><td>6.66</td><td>0.22</td><td>22.04</td><td>811.19</td></tr><tr><td>9<br/>10<br/>12<br/>13<br/>13<br/>13<br/>15<br/>17<br/>17<br/>17<br/>18<br/>17<br/>17<br/>17<br/>17</td><td>41</td><td></td><td></td><td>5</td><td>152</td><td></td><td>5610001</td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td>28.05</td><td>852.72</td></tr><tr><td>10<br/>12<br/>13<br/>13<br/>15<br/>15<br/>17<br/>17<br/>17<br/>17<br/>18</td><td>41</td><td></td><td></td><td>5</td><td>140</td><td></td><td>6207086</td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td>31.04</td><td>868.90</td></tr><tr><td>11<br/>12<br/>13<br/>14<br/>15<br/>15<br/>15<br/>17<br/>15<br/>18<br/>17<br/>17<br/>18</td><td>41</td><td></td><td></td><td>11</td><td>126</td><td></td><td>3515521</td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td>38.67</td><td>442.96</td></tr><tr><td>12<br/>13<br/>15<br/>15<br/>17<br/>17<br/>17<br/>17<br/>18</td><td>41</td><td></td><td></td><td>5</td><td>218</td><td></td><td>2506661</td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td>12.53</td><td>546.45</td></tr><tr><td>13<br/>14<br/>15<br/>15<br/>16<br/>17<br/>17<br/>18</td><td>41</td><td></td><td></td><td>5</td><td>228</td><td></td><td>1693547</td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td>8.47</td><td>386.13</td></tr><tr><td>15 7.7<br/>15 15<br/>16<br/>17<br/>18<br/>18</td><td>41</td><td></td><td></td><td>15</td><td>190</td><td></td><td>1323796</td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td>19.86</td><td>251.52</td></tr><tr><td>4 1 16 15<br/>2 1 1 16</td><td></td><td>1.95</td><td>0.24</td><td>14</td><td>226</td><td>66</td><td>1367149</td><td>56.05</td><td>2.67</td><td>0.33</td><td>19.14</td><td>308.96</td></tr><tr><td>16<br/>17<br/>18</td><td>ĺ</td><td></td><td></td><td>S</td><td>S</td><td></td><td>1188751</td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td></tr><tr><td>17</td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td>S</td><td>S</td><td></td><td>1035677</td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td></tr><tr><td>18</td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td>S</td><td><u>s</u></td><td></td><td>1035677</td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td></tr><tr><td>2</td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td>S</td><td><u>s</u></td><td></td><td>1035677</td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td></tr><tr><td>19</td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td>S</td><td>ខ</td><td></td><td>1035677</td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td></tr><tr><td>50</td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td>S</td><td><u>s</u></td><td></td><td>1035677</td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td></tr><tr><td>21 7.5</td><td>29</td><td>2.2</td><td>0.05</td><td>ω</td><td>270</td><td>73</td><td>1035677</td><td>30.03</td><td>2.28</td><td>0.05</td><td>8.29</td><td>279.63</td></tr><tr><td>3</td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td>S</td><td><u>8</u></td><td></td><td>697975</td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td></tr><tr><td>23</td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td>S</td><td><u></u></td><td></td><td>Ħ</td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td></tr><tr><td>24</td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td>ខ</td><td><u>လ</u></td><td></td><td>Ħ</td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td></tr><tr><td>52</td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td>S</td><td>S</td><td></td><td>ŦF</td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td></tr><tr><td>58</td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td>S</td><td>S</td><td></td><td>TF</td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td></tr><tr><td>27</td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td>S</td><td><u>s</u></td><td></td><td>TF</td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td></tr><tr><td>28 7.7</td><td>39</td><td>2.43</td><td>0.05</td><td>5</td><td>268</td><td>83</td><td>Ħ</td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td></tr><tr><td>29</td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td>S</td><td><u>8</u></td><td></td><td>Ħ</td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td></tr><tr><td>30</td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td>S</td><td><u>8</u></td><td></td><td>Ħ</td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td></tr><tr><td>31</td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td>S</td><td>S</td><td></td><td>Ħ</td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td></tr></tr></tr> | 59 59 41 41                  | Ammonia as<br>N mg/l<br>1.51 | Total<br>Phosphorus                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                      | Suspended<br>Solids | Total    | Colour | Flow           | COD        | Ammonia as | Tetal      | Suspended | Total                                                                                                                                                                                                                                      | 2005     1       1     1       2     3       3     3       3     3       3     4       5     7       6     7       8     7       10     10       11     11       12     13       13     14       16     15       17     15       17     17 | 59<br>59<br>41 | N mg/l<br>1.51 | Phosphorus | Solids | Solids | Dirth |  |  |  |  |  |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                  | 1         2         1           3         3         3         3           6         5         7         7           9         9         9         12         12           13         13         7         7         8           16         15         7         7         8           17         7         7         8         7 | 41 59 | 1.51                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                     | THE OWNER ADDRESS OF THE OWNER OWNER OF THE OWNER | 10000000 |      | 1110  | Daily  | Kg/Day | Kg/Day     | Phosphorus | Solida | Solids                                  | 2 - 2 - 2 - 2 - 2 - 2 - 2 - 2 - 2 - 2 - | 41 59 | 1.51 | ng/l | mg/l | mg/l  | units          | Total (litres) |  |        | Kg/Day | Kg/Day | Kg/Day                                                                                                                                               | 2     3     3       5     4     4       5     7     8       7     13     11       13     12     13       14     7.7     7.8       15     7.7     7.8 | 41 59 | 1.51 |   | œ   | 178 |         | 7038953 |  |  |       | 56.31   | 1252.90                                                                                                              | 3<br>5<br>6<br>6<br>6<br>7<br>8<br>8<br>7<br>7<br>8<br>7<br>7<br>8<br>11<br>11<br>11<br>11<br>11<br>7<br>8<br>7<br>8 | 41 59 | 1.51 |   | 5   | 140 |         | 8825839 |  |  |       | 44.13   | 1235.62                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                         | 4       5       6       8       9       9       10       11       12       13       13       14       17       18       17       17       17       17       17       17       17       17       17       17       17       17       17       17       17       17       17       17       17       17       17       17       17       17       17       17       17       17       17       17       17       17       17       17       17       18       19       11       12       13       14       17       17       18       17       17       18       17       17       18       17       17 <t< td=""><td>41 59</td><td>1.51</td><td></td><td>7</td><td>142</td><td></td><td>6962911</td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td>48.74</td><td>988.7</td></t<> | 41 59 | 1.51 |   | 7   | 142 |         | 6962911 |  |  |       | 48.74 | 988.7                                                                                                                                                             | 5<br>6<br>8<br>8<br>9<br>9<br>9<br>10<br>12<br>12<br>13<br>13<br>13<br>13<br>15<br>17<br>15<br>17<br>15<br>17<br>15<br>17<br>17<br>15<br>17<br>17<br>8<br>17<br>8 | 41 59 | 1.51 |   | 5   | 202 |         | 3728060 |  |  |       | 18.64  | 753.07                                                                       | 6<br>9<br>9<br>1<br>1<br>1<br>1<br>1<br>1<br>1<br>1<br>1<br>1<br>1<br>1<br>1 | 41 59 | 1.51 |   | S   | 208 |         | 2872848 |  |  |       | 14.36  | 597.55                                                                                                              | 7 8 7 7 8 7 7 8 7 7 8 7 7 8 7 7 8 7 9 8 7 7 7 9 9 8 7 7 7 9 9 8 7 7 9 9 8 7 7 9 9 8 7 7 9 9 8 7 9 9 8 9 9 8 9 9 9 9 | 41 59 | 1.51 |   | 5   | 214 |         | 2877860 |  |  |       | 14.39  | 615.86                                                                                                                            | 9 0<br>11<br>13<br>13<br>13<br>13<br>13<br>13<br>14<br>17<br>17<br>17<br>17<br>17<br>17<br>17<br>17<br>17<br>17<br>17<br>17<br>17 | 4 |      | 0.05 | 5   | 184 | 124     | 4408658 | 260.11 | 6.66 | 0.22  | 22.04  | 811.19                                                                                | 9<br>10<br>12<br>13<br>13<br>13<br>15<br>17<br>17<br>17<br>18<br>17<br>17<br>17<br>17 | 41 |  |   | 5   | 152 |         | 5610001 |  |  |       | 28.05  | 852.72                                                         | 10<br>12<br>13<br>13<br>15<br>15<br>17<br>17<br>17<br>17<br>18 | 41 |  |   | 5   | 140 |         | 6207086 |  |  |       | 31.04  | 868.90                                                                     | 11<br>12<br>13<br>14<br>15<br>15<br>15<br>17<br>15<br>18<br>17<br>17<br>18 | 41 |  |    | 11  | 126 |         | 3515521 |  |  |       | 38.67  | 442.96                                             | 12<br>13<br>15<br>15<br>17<br>17<br>17<br>17<br>18 | 41 |  |   | 5   | 218 |         | 2506661 |  |  |       | 12.53  | 546.45                                       | 13<br>14<br>15<br>15<br>16<br>17<br>17<br>18 | 41 |  |   | 5   | 228 |         | 1693547 |  |  |      | 8.47   | 386.13                                  | 15 7.7<br>15 15<br>16<br>17<br>18<br>18 | 41 |  |    | 15  | 190 |         | 1323796 |  |  |       | 19.86  | 251.52                | 4 1 16 15<br>2 1 1 16 |      | 1.95 | 0.24 | 14  | 226 | 66      | 1367149 | 56.05 | 2.67 | 0.33  | 19.14  | 308.96         | 16<br>17<br>18 | ĺ |  |   | S | S |         | 1188751 |  |  |  |  |    | 17 |  |  |   | S | S |         | 1035677 |  |  |  |  |    | 18 |  |  |   | S        | <u>s</u> |         | 1035677 |  |  |  |  |   | 2 |  |  |   | S        | <u>s</u> |         | 1035677 |  |  |  |  |    | 19 |  |  |   | S | ខ |         | 1035677 |  |  |  |  |    | 50 |  |  |   | S        | <u>s</u> |         | 1035677 |  |  |  |  |        | 21 7.5 | 29  | 2.2  | 0.05 | ω   | 270 | 73      | 1035677 | 30.03 | 2.28 | 0.05 | 8.29   | 279.63 | 3 |  |  |   | S        | <u>8</u> |        | 697975 |  |  |  |  |    | 23 |  |  |   | S       | <u></u> |   | Ħ |  |  |  |  |    | 24 |  |  |   | ខ        | <u>လ</u> |   | Ħ |  |  |  |  |    | 52 |  |  |   | S | S |    | ŦF |  |  |  |  |    | 58 |  |  |   | S | S |    | TF |  |  |  |  |    | 27 |  |  |   | S        | <u>s</u> |    | TF |  |  |  |  |        | 28 7.7 | 39   | 2.43 | 0.05 | 5   | 268 | 83 | Ħ |  |  |  |  |    | 29 |  |  |   | S        | <u>8</u> |   | Ħ |  |  |  |  |    | 30 |  |  |   | S        | <u>8</u> |   | Ħ |  |  |  |  |    | 31 |  |  |   | S | S |   | Ħ |  |  |  |  |  |
|----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|------------------------------|------------------------------|----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|---------------------|----------|--------|----------------|------------|------------|------------|-----------|--------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|--------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|----------------|----------------|------------|--------|--------|-------|--|--|--|--|--|----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|-------|----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|----------|------|-------|--------|--------|------------|------------|--------|-----------------------------------------|-----------------------------------------|-------|------|------|------|-------|----------------|----------------|--|--------|--------|--------|------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|-------|------|---|-----|-----|---------|---------|--|--|-------|---------|----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|-------|------|---|-----|-----|---------|---------|--|--|-------|---------|-----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|-----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|-------|------|---|-----|-----|---------|---------|--|--|-------|-------|-------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|-------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|-------|------|---|-----|-----|---------|---------|--|--|-------|--------|------------------------------------------------------------------------------|------------------------------------------------------------------------------|-------|------|---|-----|-----|---------|---------|--|--|-------|--------|---------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|---------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|-------|------|---|-----|-----|---------|---------|--|--|-------|--------|-----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|-----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|---|------|------|-----|-----|---------|---------|--------|------|-------|--------|---------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|---------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|----|--|---|-----|-----|---------|---------|--|--|-------|--------|----------------------------------------------------------------|----------------------------------------------------------------|----|--|---|-----|-----|---------|---------|--|--|-------|--------|----------------------------------------------------------------------------|----------------------------------------------------------------------------|----|--|----|-----|-----|---------|---------|--|--|-------|--------|----------------------------------------------------|----------------------------------------------------|----|--|---|-----|-----|---------|---------|--|--|-------|--------|----------------------------------------------|----------------------------------------------|----|--|---|-----|-----|---------|---------|--|--|------|--------|-----------------------------------------|-----------------------------------------|----|--|----|-----|-----|---------|---------|--|--|-------|--------|-----------------------|-----------------------|------|------|------|-----|-----|---------|---------|-------|------|-------|--------|----------------|----------------|---|--|---|---|---|---------|---------|--|--|--|--|----|----|--|--|---|---|---|---------|---------|--|--|--|--|----|----|--|--|---|----------|----------|---------|---------|--|--|--|--|---|---|--|--|---|----------|----------|---------|---------|--|--|--|--|----|----|--|--|---|---|---|---------|---------|--|--|--|--|----|----|--|--|---|----------|----------|---------|---------|--|--|--|--|--------|--------|-----|------|------|-----|-----|---------|---------|-------|------|------|--------|--------|---|--|--|---|----------|----------|--------|--------|--|--|--|--|----|----|--|--|---|---------|---------|---|---|--|--|--|--|----|----|--|--|---|----------|----------|---|---|--|--|--|--|----|----|--|--|---|---|---|----|----|--|--|--|--|----|----|--|--|---|---|---|----|----|--|--|--|--|----|----|--|--|---|----------|----------|----|----|--|--|--|--|--------|--------|------|------|------|-----|-----|----|---|--|--|--|--|----|----|--|--|---|----------|----------|---|---|--|--|--|--|----|----|--|--|---|----------|----------|---|---|--|--|--|--|----|----|--|--|---|---|---|---|---|--|--|--|--|--|
| 59 59 41 41                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                      | Ammonia as<br>N mg/l<br>1.51 | Total<br>Phosphorus          | Suspended<br>Solids                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                      | Total               | Colour   | Flow   | COD            | Ammonia as | Tetal      | Suspended  | Total     | 2005     1       1     1       2     3       3     3       3     3       3     4       5     7       6     7       8     7       10     10       11     11       12     13       13     14       16     15       17     15       17     17 | 59<br>59<br>41                                                                                                                                                                                                                             | N mg/l<br>1.51 | Phosphorus     | Solids     | Solids | Dirth  |       |  |  |  |  |  | 1         2         1           3         3         3         3           6         5         7         7           9         9         9         12         12           13         13         7         7         8           16         15         7         7         8           17         7         7         8         7 | 41 59                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                            | 1.51  | THE OWNER ADDRESS OF THE OWNER OWNER OF THE OWNER | 10000000                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                 |          | 1110 | Daily | Kg/Day | Kg/Day | Phosphorus | Solida     | Solids | 2 - 2 - 2 - 2 - 2 - 2 - 2 - 2 - 2 - 2 - | 41 59                                   | 1.51  | ng/l | mg/l | mg/l | units | Total (litres) |                |  | Kg/Day | Kg/Day | Kg/Day | 2     3     3       5     4     4       5     7     8       7     13     11       13     12     13       14     7.7     7.8       15     7.7     7.8 | 41 59                                                                                                                                                | 1.51  |      | œ | 178 |     | 7038953 |         |  |  | 56.31 | 1252.90 | 3<br>5<br>6<br>6<br>6<br>7<br>8<br>8<br>7<br>7<br>8<br>7<br>7<br>8<br>11<br>11<br>11<br>11<br>11<br>7<br>8<br>7<br>8 | 41 59                                                                                                                | 1.51  |      | 5 | 140 |     | 8825839 |         |  |  | 44.13 | 1235.62 | 4       5       6       8       9       9       10       11       12       13       13       14       17       18       17       17       17       17       17       17       17       17       17       17       17       17       17       17       17       17       17       17       17       17       17       17       17       17       17       17       17       17       17       17       17       17       17       17       17       18       19       11       12       13       14       17       17       18       17       17       18       17       17       18       17       17 <t< td=""><td>41 59</td><td>1.51</td><td></td><td>7</td><td>142</td><td></td><td>6962911</td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td>48.74</td><td>988.7</td></t<> | 41 59                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                           | 1.51  |      | 7 | 142 |     | 6962911 |         |  |  | 48.74 | 988.7 | 5<br>6<br>8<br>8<br>9<br>9<br>9<br>10<br>12<br>12<br>13<br>13<br>13<br>13<br>15<br>17<br>15<br>17<br>15<br>17<br>15<br>17<br>17<br>15<br>17<br>17<br>8<br>17<br>8 | 41 59                                                                                                                                                             | 1.51  |      | 5 | 202 |     | 3728060 |         |  |  | 18.64 | 753.07 | 6<br>9<br>9<br>1<br>1<br>1<br>1<br>1<br>1<br>1<br>1<br>1<br>1<br>1<br>1<br>1 | 41 59                                                                        | 1.51  |      | S | 208 |     | 2872848 |         |  |  | 14.36 | 597.55 | 7 8 7 7 8 7 7 8 7 7 8 7 7 8 7 7 8 7 9 8 7 7 7 9 9 8 7 7 7 9 9 8 7 7 9 9 8 7 7 9 9 8 7 7 9 9 8 7 9 9 8 9 9 8 9 9 9 9 | 41 59                                                                                                               | 1.51  |      | 5 | 214 |     | 2877860 |         |  |  | 14.39 | 615.86 | 9 0<br>11<br>13<br>13<br>13<br>13<br>13<br>13<br>14<br>17<br>17<br>17<br>17<br>17<br>17<br>17<br>17<br>17<br>17<br>17<br>17<br>17 | 4                                                                                                                                 |   | 0.05 | 5    | 184 | 124 | 4408658 | 260.11  | 6.66   | 0.22 | 22.04 | 811.19 | 9<br>10<br>12<br>13<br>13<br>13<br>15<br>17<br>17<br>17<br>18<br>17<br>17<br>17<br>17 | 41                                                                                    |    |  | 5 | 152 |     | 5610001 |         |  |  | 28.05 | 852.72 | 10<br>12<br>13<br>13<br>15<br>15<br>17<br>17<br>17<br>17<br>18 | 41                                                             |    |  | 5 | 140 |     | 6207086 |         |  |  | 31.04 | 868.90 | 11<br>12<br>13<br>14<br>15<br>15<br>15<br>17<br>15<br>18<br>17<br>17<br>18 | 41                                                                         |    |  | 11 | 126 |     | 3515521 |         |  |  | 38.67 | 442.96 | 12<br>13<br>15<br>15<br>17<br>17<br>17<br>17<br>18 | 41                                                 |    |  | 5 | 218 |     | 2506661 |         |  |  | 12.53 | 546.45 | 13<br>14<br>15<br>15<br>16<br>17<br>17<br>18 | 41                                           |    |  | 5 | 228 |     | 1693547 |         |  |  | 8.47 | 386.13 | 15 7.7<br>15 15<br>16<br>17<br>18<br>18 | 41                                      |    |  | 15 | 190 |     | 1323796 |         |  |  | 19.86 | 251.52 | 4 1 16 15<br>2 1 1 16 |                       | 1.95 | 0.24 | 14   | 226 | 66  | 1367149 | 56.05   | 2.67  | 0.33 | 19.14 | 308.96 | 16<br>17<br>18 | ĺ              |   |  | S | S |   | 1188751 |         |  |  |  |  | 17 |    |  |  | S | S |   | 1035677 |         |  |  |  |  | 18 |    |  |  | S | <u>s</u> |          | 1035677 |         |  |  |  |  | 2 |   |  |  | S | <u>s</u> |          | 1035677 |         |  |  |  |  | 19 |    |  |  | S | ខ |   | 1035677 |         |  |  |  |  | 50 |    |  |  | S | <u>s</u> |          | 1035677 |         |  |  |  |  | 21 7.5 | 29     | 2.2 | 0.05 | ω    | 270 | 73  | 1035677 | 30.03   | 2.28  | 0.05 | 8.29 | 279.63 | 3      |   |  |  | S | <u>8</u> |          | 697975 |        |  |  |  |  | 23 |    |  |  | S | <u></u> |         | Ħ |   |  |  |  |  | 24 |    |  |  | ខ | <u>လ</u> |          | Ħ |   |  |  |  |  | 52 |    |  |  | S | S |   | ŦF |    |  |  |  |  | 58 |    |  |  | S | S |   | TF |    |  |  |  |  | 27 |    |  |  | S | <u>s</u> |          | TF |    |  |  |  |  | 28 7.7 | 39     | 2.43 | 0.05 | 5    | 268 | 83  | Ħ  |   |  |  |  |  | 29 |    |  |  | S | <u>8</u> |          | Ħ |   |  |  |  |  | 30 |    |  |  | S | <u>8</u> |          | Ħ |   |  |  |  |  | 31 |    |  |  | S | S |   | Ħ |   |  |  |  |  |  |
| 59 59 41 41                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                      | Ammonia as<br>N mg/l<br>1.51 | Total<br>Phosphorus          | Suspended<br>Solids                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                      | Total               | Colour   | Flow   | COD            | Ammonia as | Tetal      | Suspended  | Total     | 2005     1       1     1       2     3       3     3       3     3       3     4       5     7       6     7       8     7       10     10       11     11       12     13       13     14       16     15       17     15       17     17 | 59<br>59<br>41                                                                                                                                                                                                                             | N mg/l<br>1.51 | Phosphorus     | Solids     | Solids | Dirth  |       |  |  |  |  |  | 1         2         1           3         3         3         3           6         5         7         7           9         9         9         12         12           13         13         7         7         8           16         15         7         7         8           17         7         7         8         7 | 41 59                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                            | 1.51  | THE OWNER ADDRESS OF THE OWNER OWNER OF THE OWNER | 10000000                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                 |          | 1110 | Daily | Kg/Day | Kg/Day | Phosphorus | Solida     | Solids | 2 - 2 - 2 - 2 - 2 - 2 - 2 - 2 - 2 - 2 - | 41 59                                   | 1.51  | ng/l | mg/l | mg/l | units | Total (litres) |                |  | Kg/Day | Kg/Day | Kg/Day | 2     3     3       5     4     4       5     7     8       7     13     11       13     12     13       14     7.7     7.8       15     7.7     7.8 | 41 59                                                                                                                                                | 1.51  |      | œ | 178 |     | 7038953 |         |  |  | 56.31 | 1252.90 | 3<br>5<br>6<br>6<br>6<br>7<br>8<br>8<br>7<br>7<br>8<br>7<br>7<br>8<br>11<br>11<br>11<br>11<br>11<br>7<br>8<br>7<br>8 | 41 59                                                                                                                | 1.51  |      | 5 | 140 |     | 8825839 |         |  |  | 44.13 | 1235.62 | 4       5       6       8       9       9       10       11       12       13       13       14       17       18       17       17       17       17       17       17       17       17       17       17       17       17       17       17       17       17       17       17       17       17       17       17       17       17       17       17       17       17       17       17       17       17       17       17       17       18       19       11       12       13       14       17       17       18       17       17       18       17       17       18       17       17 <t< td=""><td>41 59</td><td>1.51</td><td></td><td>7</td><td>142</td><td></td><td>6962911</td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td>48.74</td><td>988.7</td></t<> | 41 59                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                           | 1.51  |      | 7 | 142 |     | 6962911 |         |  |  | 48.74 | 988.7 | 5<br>6<br>8<br>8<br>9<br>9<br>9<br>10<br>12<br>12<br>13<br>13<br>13<br>13<br>15<br>17<br>15<br>17<br>15<br>17<br>15<br>17<br>17<br>15<br>17<br>17<br>8<br>17<br>8 | 41 59                                                                                                                                                             | 1.51  |      | 5 | 202 |     | 3728060 |         |  |  | 18.64 | 753.07 | 6<br>9<br>9<br>1<br>1<br>1<br>1<br>1<br>1<br>1<br>1<br>1<br>1<br>1<br>1<br>1 | 41 59                                                                        | 1.51  |      | S | 208 |     | 2872848 |         |  |  | 14.36 | 597.55 | 7 8 7 7 8 7 7 8 7 7 8 7 7 8 7 7 8 7 9 8 7 7 7 9 9 8 7 7 7 9 9 8 7 7 9 9 8 7 7 9 9 8 7 7 9 9 8 7 9 9 8 9 9 8 9 9 9 9 | 41 59                                                                                                               | 1.51  |      | 5 | 214 |     | 2877860 |         |  |  | 14.39 | 615.86 | 9 0<br>11<br>13<br>13<br>13<br>13<br>13<br>13<br>14<br>17<br>17<br>17<br>17<br>17<br>17<br>17<br>17<br>17<br>17<br>17<br>17<br>17 | 4                                                                                                                                 |   | 0.05 | 5    | 184 | 124 | 4408658 | 260.11  | 6.66   | 0.22 | 22.04 | 811.19 | 9<br>10<br>12<br>13<br>13<br>13<br>15<br>17<br>17<br>17<br>18<br>17<br>17<br>17<br>17 | 41                                                                                    |    |  | 5 | 152 |     | 5610001 |         |  |  | 28.05 | 852.72 | 10<br>12<br>13<br>13<br>15<br>15<br>17<br>17<br>17<br>17<br>18 | 41                                                             |    |  | 5 | 140 |     | 6207086 |         |  |  | 31.04 | 868.90 | 11<br>12<br>13<br>14<br>15<br>15<br>15<br>17<br>15<br>18<br>17<br>17<br>18 | 41                                                                         |    |  | 11 | 126 |     | 3515521 |         |  |  | 38.67 | 442.96 | 12<br>13<br>15<br>15<br>17<br>17<br>17<br>17<br>18 | 41                                                 |    |  | 5 | 218 |     | 2506661 |         |  |  | 12.53 | 546.45 | 13<br>14<br>15<br>15<br>16<br>17<br>17<br>18 | 41                                           |    |  | 5 | 228 |     | 1693547 |         |  |  | 8.47 | 386.13 | 15 7.7<br>15 15<br>16<br>17<br>18<br>18 | 41                                      |    |  | 15 | 190 |     | 1323796 |         |  |  | 19.86 | 251.52 | 4 1 16 15<br>2 1 1 16 |                       | 1.95 | 0.24 | 14   | 226 | 66  | 1367149 | 56.05   | 2.67  | 0.33 | 19.14 | 308.96 | 16<br>17<br>18 | ĺ              |   |  | S | S |   | 1188751 |         |  |  |  |  | 17 |    |  |  | S | S |   | 1035677 |         |  |  |  |  | 18 |    |  |  | S | <u>s</u> |          | 1035677 |         |  |  |  |  | 2 |   |  |  | S | <u>s</u> |          | 1035677 |         |  |  |  |  | 19 |    |  |  | S | ខ |   | 1035677 |         |  |  |  |  | 50 |    |  |  | S | <u>s</u> |          | 1035677 |         |  |  |  |  | 21 7.5 | 29     | 2.2 | 0.05 | ω    | 270 | 73  | 1035677 | 30.03   | 2.28  | 0.05 | 8.29 | 279.63 | 3      |   |  |  | S | <u>8</u> |          | 697975 |        |  |  |  |  | 23 |    |  |  | S | <u></u> |         | Ħ |   |  |  |  |  | 24 |    |  |  | ខ | <u>လ</u> |          | Ħ |   |  |  |  |  | 52 |    |  |  | S | S |   | ŦF |    |  |  |  |  | 58 |    |  |  | S | S |   | TF |    |  |  |  |  | 27 |    |  |  | S | <u>s</u> |          | TF |    |  |  |  |  | 28 7.7 | 39     | 2.43 | 0.05 | 5    | 268 | 83  | Ħ  |   |  |  |  |  | 29 |    |  |  | S | <u>8</u> |          | Ħ |   |  |  |  |  | 30 |    |  |  | S | <u>8</u> |          | Ħ |   |  |  |  |  | 31 |    |  |  | S | S |   | Ħ |   |  |  |  |  |  |
| 59 59 41 41                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                      | Ammonia as<br>N mg/l<br>1.51 | Total<br>Phosphorus          | Suspended<br>Solids                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                      | Total               | Colour   | Flow   | COD            | Ammonia as | Tetal      | Suspended  | Total     |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                            |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                            |                |                |            |        |        |       |  |  |  |  |  |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                  |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                  |       |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                          |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                          |          |      |       |        |        |            |            |        |                                         |                                         |       |      |      |      |       |                |                |  |        |        |        |                                                                                                                                                      |                                                                                                                                                      |       |      |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |         |                                                                                                                      |                                                                                                                      |       |      |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |         |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                 |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                 |       |      |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |       |                                                                                                                                                                   |                                                                                                                                                                   |       |      |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |        |                                                                              |                                                                              |       |      |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |        |                                                                                                                     |                                                                                                                     |       |      |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |        |                                                                                                                                   |                                                                                                                                   |   |      |      |     |     |         |         |        |      |       |        |                                                                                       |                                                                                       |    |  |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |        |                                                                |                                                                |    |  |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |        |                                                                            |                                                                            |    |  |    |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |        |                                                    |                                                    |    |  |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |        |                                              |                                              |    |  |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |      |        |                                         |                                         |    |  |    |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |        |                       |                       |      |      |      |     |     |         |         |       |      |       |        |                |                |   |  |   |   |   |         |         |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |   |   |         |         |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |          |          |         |         |  |  |  |  |   |   |  |  |   |          |          |         |         |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |   |   |         |         |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |          |          |         |         |  |  |  |  |        |        |     |      |      |     |     |         |         |       |      |      |        |        |   |  |  |   |          |          |        |        |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |         |         |   |   |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |          |          |   |   |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |   |   |    |    |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |   |   |    |    |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |          |          |    |    |  |  |  |  |        |        |      |      |      |     |     |    |   |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |          |          |   |   |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |          |          |   |   |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |   |   |   |   |  |  |  |  |  |
| 2005     1       1     1       2     3       3     3       3     3       3     4       5     7       6     7       8     7       10     10       11     11       12     13       13     14       16     15       17     15       17     17                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                       | 59<br>59<br>41               | N mg/l<br>1.51               | Phosphorus                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                               | Solids              | Solids   | Dirth  |                |            |            |            |           |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                            |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                            |                |                |            |        |        |       |  |  |  |  |  |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                  |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                  |       |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                          |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                          |          |      |       |        |        |            |            |        |                                         |                                         |       |      |      |      |       |                |                |  |        |        |        |                                                                                                                                                      |                                                                                                                                                      |       |      |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |         |                                                                                                                      |                                                                                                                      |       |      |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |         |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                 |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                 |       |      |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |       |                                                                                                                                                                   |                                                                                                                                                                   |       |      |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |        |                                                                              |                                                                              |       |      |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |        |                                                                                                                     |                                                                                                                     |       |      |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |        |                                                                                                                                   |                                                                                                                                   |   |      |      |     |     |         |         |        |      |       |        |                                                                                       |                                                                                       |    |  |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |        |                                                                |                                                                |    |  |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |        |                                                                            |                                                                            |    |  |    |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |        |                                                    |                                                    |    |  |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |        |                                              |                                              |    |  |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |      |        |                                         |                                         |    |  |    |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |        |                       |                       |      |      |      |     |     |         |         |       |      |       |        |                |                |   |  |   |   |   |         |         |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |   |   |         |         |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |          |          |         |         |  |  |  |  |   |   |  |  |   |          |          |         |         |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |   |   |         |         |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |          |          |         |         |  |  |  |  |        |        |     |      |      |     |     |         |         |       |      |      |        |        |   |  |  |   |          |          |        |        |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |         |         |   |   |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |          |          |   |   |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |   |   |    |    |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |   |   |    |    |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |          |          |    |    |  |  |  |  |        |        |      |      |      |     |     |    |   |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |          |          |   |   |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |          |          |   |   |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |   |   |   |   |  |  |  |  |  |
| 1         2         1           3         3         3         3           6         5         7         7           9         9         9         12         12           13         13         7         7         8           16         15         7         7         8           17         7         7         8         7                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                 | 41 59                        | 1.51                         | THE OWNER ADDRESS OF THE OWNER OWNER OF THE OWNER | 10000000            |          | 1110   | Daily          | Kg/Day     | Kg/Day     | Phosphorus | Solida    | Solids                                                                                                                                                                                                                                     |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                            |                |                |            |        |        |       |  |  |  |  |  |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                  |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                  |       |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                          |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                          |          |      |       |        |        |            |            |        |                                         |                                         |       |      |      |      |       |                |                |  |        |        |        |                                                                                                                                                      |                                                                                                                                                      |       |      |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |         |                                                                                                                      |                                                                                                                      |       |      |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |         |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                 |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                 |       |      |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |       |                                                                                                                                                                   |                                                                                                                                                                   |       |      |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |        |                                                                              |                                                                              |       |      |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |        |                                                                                                                     |                                                                                                                     |       |      |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |        |                                                                                                                                   |                                                                                                                                   |   |      |      |     |     |         |         |        |      |       |        |                                                                                       |                                                                                       |    |  |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |        |                                                                |                                                                |    |  |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |        |                                                                            |                                                                            |    |  |    |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |        |                                                    |                                                    |    |  |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |        |                                              |                                              |    |  |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |      |        |                                         |                                         |    |  |    |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |        |                       |                       |      |      |      |     |     |         |         |       |      |       |        |                |                |   |  |   |   |   |         |         |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |   |   |         |         |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |          |          |         |         |  |  |  |  |   |   |  |  |   |          |          |         |         |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |   |   |         |         |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |          |          |         |         |  |  |  |  |        |        |     |      |      |     |     |         |         |       |      |      |        |        |   |  |  |   |          |          |        |        |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |         |         |   |   |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |          |          |   |   |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |   |   |    |    |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |   |   |    |    |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |          |          |    |    |  |  |  |  |        |        |      |      |      |     |     |    |   |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |          |          |   |   |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |          |          |   |   |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |   |   |   |   |  |  |  |  |  |
| 2 - 2 - 2 - 2 - 2 - 2 - 2 - 2 - 2 - 2 -                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                          | 41 59                        | 1.51                         | ng/l                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                     | mg/l                | mg/l     | units  | Total (litres) |            |            | Kg/Day     | Kg/Day    | Kg/Day                                                                                                                                                                                                                                     |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                            |                |                |            |        |        |       |  |  |  |  |  |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                  |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                  |       |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                          |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                          |          |      |       |        |        |            |            |        |                                         |                                         |       |      |      |      |       |                |                |  |        |        |        |                                                                                                                                                      |                                                                                                                                                      |       |      |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |         |                                                                                                                      |                                                                                                                      |       |      |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |         |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                 |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                 |       |      |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |       |                                                                                                                                                                   |                                                                                                                                                                   |       |      |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |        |                                                                              |                                                                              |       |      |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |        |                                                                                                                     |                                                                                                                     |       |      |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |        |                                                                                                                                   |                                                                                                                                   |   |      |      |     |     |         |         |        |      |       |        |                                                                                       |                                                                                       |    |  |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |        |                                                                |                                                                |    |  |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |        |                                                                            |                                                                            |    |  |    |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |        |                                                    |                                                    |    |  |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |        |                                              |                                              |    |  |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |      |        |                                         |                                         |    |  |    |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |        |                       |                       |      |      |      |     |     |         |         |       |      |       |        |                |                |   |  |   |   |   |         |         |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |   |   |         |         |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |          |          |         |         |  |  |  |  |   |   |  |  |   |          |          |         |         |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |   |   |         |         |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |          |          |         |         |  |  |  |  |        |        |     |      |      |     |     |         |         |       |      |      |        |        |   |  |  |   |          |          |        |        |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |         |         |   |   |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |          |          |   |   |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |   |   |    |    |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |   |   |    |    |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |          |          |    |    |  |  |  |  |        |        |      |      |      |     |     |    |   |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |          |          |   |   |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |          |          |   |   |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |   |   |   |   |  |  |  |  |  |
| 2     3     3       5     4     4       5     7     8       7     13     11       13     12     13       14     7.7     7.8       15     7.7     7.8                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                             | 41 59                        | 1.51                         |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                          | œ                   | 178      |        | 7038953        |            |            |            | 56.31     | 1252.90                                                                                                                                                                                                                                    |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                            |                |                |            |        |        |       |  |  |  |  |  |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                  |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                  |       |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                          |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                          |          |      |       |        |        |            |            |        |                                         |                                         |       |      |      |      |       |                |                |  |        |        |        |                                                                                                                                                      |                                                                                                                                                      |       |      |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |         |                                                                                                                      |                                                                                                                      |       |      |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |         |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                 |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                 |       |      |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |       |                                                                                                                                                                   |                                                                                                                                                                   |       |      |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |        |                                                                              |                                                                              |       |      |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |        |                                                                                                                     |                                                                                                                     |       |      |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |        |                                                                                                                                   |                                                                                                                                   |   |      |      |     |     |         |         |        |      |       |        |                                                                                       |                                                                                       |    |  |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |        |                                                                |                                                                |    |  |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |        |                                                                            |                                                                            |    |  |    |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |        |                                                    |                                                    |    |  |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |        |                                              |                                              |    |  |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |      |        |                                         |                                         |    |  |    |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |        |                       |                       |      |      |      |     |     |         |         |       |      |       |        |                |                |   |  |   |   |   |         |         |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |   |   |         |         |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |          |          |         |         |  |  |  |  |   |   |  |  |   |          |          |         |         |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |   |   |         |         |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |          |          |         |         |  |  |  |  |        |        |     |      |      |     |     |         |         |       |      |      |        |        |   |  |  |   |          |          |        |        |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |         |         |   |   |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |          |          |   |   |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |   |   |    |    |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |   |   |    |    |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |          |          |    |    |  |  |  |  |        |        |      |      |      |     |     |    |   |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |          |          |   |   |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |          |          |   |   |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |   |   |   |   |  |  |  |  |  |
| 3<br>5<br>6<br>6<br>6<br>7<br>8<br>8<br>7<br>7<br>8<br>7<br>7<br>8<br>11<br>11<br>11<br>11<br>11<br>7<br>8<br>7<br>8                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                             | 41 59                        | 1.51                         |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                          | 5                   | 140      |        | 8825839        |            |            |            | 44.13     | 1235.62                                                                                                                                                                                                                                    |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                            |                |                |            |        |        |       |  |  |  |  |  |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                  |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                  |       |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                          |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                          |          |      |       |        |        |            |            |        |                                         |                                         |       |      |      |      |       |                |                |  |        |        |        |                                                                                                                                                      |                                                                                                                                                      |       |      |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |         |                                                                                                                      |                                                                                                                      |       |      |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |         |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                 |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                 |       |      |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |       |                                                                                                                                                                   |                                                                                                                                                                   |       |      |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |        |                                                                              |                                                                              |       |      |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |        |                                                                                                                     |                                                                                                                     |       |      |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |        |                                                                                                                                   |                                                                                                                                   |   |      |      |     |     |         |         |        |      |       |        |                                                                                       |                                                                                       |    |  |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |        |                                                                |                                                                |    |  |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |        |                                                                            |                                                                            |    |  |    |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |        |                                                    |                                                    |    |  |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |        |                                              |                                              |    |  |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |      |        |                                         |                                         |    |  |    |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |        |                       |                       |      |      |      |     |     |         |         |       |      |       |        |                |                |   |  |   |   |   |         |         |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |   |   |         |         |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |          |          |         |         |  |  |  |  |   |   |  |  |   |          |          |         |         |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |   |   |         |         |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |          |          |         |         |  |  |  |  |        |        |     |      |      |     |     |         |         |       |      |      |        |        |   |  |  |   |          |          |        |        |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |         |         |   |   |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |          |          |   |   |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |   |   |    |    |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |   |   |    |    |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |          |          |    |    |  |  |  |  |        |        |      |      |      |     |     |    |   |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |          |          |   |   |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |          |          |   |   |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |   |   |   |   |  |  |  |  |  |
| 4       5       6       8       9       9       10       11       12       13       13       14       17       18       17       17       17       17       17       17       17       17       17       17       17       17       17       17       17       17       17       17       17       17       17       17       17       17       17       17       17       17       17       17       17       17       17       17       17       18       19       11       12       13       14       17       17       18       17       17       18       17       17       18       17       17 <t< td=""><td>41 59</td><td>1.51</td><td></td><td>7</td><td>142</td><td></td><td>6962911</td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td>48.74</td><td>988.7</td></t<>                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                  | 41 59                        | 1.51                         |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                          | 7                   | 142      |        | 6962911        |            |            |            | 48.74     | 988.7                                                                                                                                                                                                                                      |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                            |                |                |            |        |        |       |  |  |  |  |  |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                  |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                  |       |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                          |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                          |          |      |       |        |        |            |            |        |                                         |                                         |       |      |      |      |       |                |                |  |        |        |        |                                                                                                                                                      |                                                                                                                                                      |       |      |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |         |                                                                                                                      |                                                                                                                      |       |      |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |         |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                 |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                 |       |      |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |       |                                                                                                                                                                   |                                                                                                                                                                   |       |      |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |        |                                                                              |                                                                              |       |      |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |        |                                                                                                                     |                                                                                                                     |       |      |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |        |                                                                                                                                   |                                                                                                                                   |   |      |      |     |     |         |         |        |      |       |        |                                                                                       |                                                                                       |    |  |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |        |                                                                |                                                                |    |  |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |        |                                                                            |                                                                            |    |  |    |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |        |                                                    |                                                    |    |  |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |        |                                              |                                              |    |  |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |      |        |                                         |                                         |    |  |    |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |        |                       |                       |      |      |      |     |     |         |         |       |      |       |        |                |                |   |  |   |   |   |         |         |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |   |   |         |         |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |          |          |         |         |  |  |  |  |   |   |  |  |   |          |          |         |         |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |   |   |         |         |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |          |          |         |         |  |  |  |  |        |        |     |      |      |     |     |         |         |       |      |      |        |        |   |  |  |   |          |          |        |        |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |         |         |   |   |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |          |          |   |   |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |   |   |    |    |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |   |   |    |    |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |          |          |    |    |  |  |  |  |        |        |      |      |      |     |     |    |   |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |          |          |   |   |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |          |          |   |   |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |   |   |   |   |  |  |  |  |  |
| 5<br>6<br>8<br>8<br>9<br>9<br>9<br>10<br>12<br>12<br>13<br>13<br>13<br>13<br>15<br>17<br>15<br>17<br>15<br>17<br>15<br>17<br>17<br>15<br>17<br>17<br>8<br>17<br>8                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                | 41 59                        | 1.51                         |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                          | 5                   | 202      |        | 3728060        |            |            |            | 18.64     | 753.07                                                                                                                                                                                                                                     |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                            |                |                |            |        |        |       |  |  |  |  |  |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                  |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                  |       |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                          |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                          |          |      |       |        |        |            |            |        |                                         |                                         |       |      |      |      |       |                |                |  |        |        |        |                                                                                                                                                      |                                                                                                                                                      |       |      |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |         |                                                                                                                      |                                                                                                                      |       |      |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |         |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                 |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                 |       |      |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |       |                                                                                                                                                                   |                                                                                                                                                                   |       |      |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |        |                                                                              |                                                                              |       |      |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |        |                                                                                                                     |                                                                                                                     |       |      |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |        |                                                                                                                                   |                                                                                                                                   |   |      |      |     |     |         |         |        |      |       |        |                                                                                       |                                                                                       |    |  |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |        |                                                                |                                                                |    |  |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |        |                                                                            |                                                                            |    |  |    |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |        |                                                    |                                                    |    |  |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |        |                                              |                                              |    |  |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |      |        |                                         |                                         |    |  |    |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |        |                       |                       |      |      |      |     |     |         |         |       |      |       |        |                |                |   |  |   |   |   |         |         |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |   |   |         |         |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |          |          |         |         |  |  |  |  |   |   |  |  |   |          |          |         |         |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |   |   |         |         |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |          |          |         |         |  |  |  |  |        |        |     |      |      |     |     |         |         |       |      |      |        |        |   |  |  |   |          |          |        |        |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |         |         |   |   |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |          |          |   |   |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |   |   |    |    |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |   |   |    |    |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |          |          |    |    |  |  |  |  |        |        |      |      |      |     |     |    |   |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |          |          |   |   |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |          |          |   |   |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |   |   |   |   |  |  |  |  |  |
| 6<br>9<br>9<br>1<br>1<br>1<br>1<br>1<br>1<br>1<br>1<br>1<br>1<br>1<br>1<br>1                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                     | 41 59                        | 1.51                         |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                          | S                   | 208      |        | 2872848        |            |            |            | 14.36     | 597.55                                                                                                                                                                                                                                     |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                            |                |                |            |        |        |       |  |  |  |  |  |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                  |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                  |       |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                          |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                          |          |      |       |        |        |            |            |        |                                         |                                         |       |      |      |      |       |                |                |  |        |        |        |                                                                                                                                                      |                                                                                                                                                      |       |      |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |         |                                                                                                                      |                                                                                                                      |       |      |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |         |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                 |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                 |       |      |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |       |                                                                                                                                                                   |                                                                                                                                                                   |       |      |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |        |                                                                              |                                                                              |       |      |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |        |                                                                                                                     |                                                                                                                     |       |      |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |        |                                                                                                                                   |                                                                                                                                   |   |      |      |     |     |         |         |        |      |       |        |                                                                                       |                                                                                       |    |  |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |        |                                                                |                                                                |    |  |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |        |                                                                            |                                                                            |    |  |    |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |        |                                                    |                                                    |    |  |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |        |                                              |                                              |    |  |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |      |        |                                         |                                         |    |  |    |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |        |                       |                       |      |      |      |     |     |         |         |       |      |       |        |                |                |   |  |   |   |   |         |         |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |   |   |         |         |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |          |          |         |         |  |  |  |  |   |   |  |  |   |          |          |         |         |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |   |   |         |         |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |          |          |         |         |  |  |  |  |        |        |     |      |      |     |     |         |         |       |      |      |        |        |   |  |  |   |          |          |        |        |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |         |         |   |   |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |          |          |   |   |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |   |   |    |    |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |   |   |    |    |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |          |          |    |    |  |  |  |  |        |        |      |      |      |     |     |    |   |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |          |          |   |   |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |          |          |   |   |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |   |   |   |   |  |  |  |  |  |
| 7 8 7 7 8 7 7 8 7 7 8 7 7 8 7 7 8 7 9 8 7 7 7 9 9 8 7 7 7 9 9 8 7 7 9 9 8 7 7 9 9 8 7 7 9 9 8 7 9 9 8 9 9 8 9 9 9 9                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                              | 41 59                        | 1.51                         |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                          | 5                   | 214      |        | 2877860        |            |            |            | 14.39     | 615.86                                                                                                                                                                                                                                     |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                            |                |                |            |        |        |       |  |  |  |  |  |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                  |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                  |       |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                          |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                          |          |      |       |        |        |            |            |        |                                         |                                         |       |      |      |      |       |                |                |  |        |        |        |                                                                                                                                                      |                                                                                                                                                      |       |      |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |         |                                                                                                                      |                                                                                                                      |       |      |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |         |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                 |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                 |       |      |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |       |                                                                                                                                                                   |                                                                                                                                                                   |       |      |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |        |                                                                              |                                                                              |       |      |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |        |                                                                                                                     |                                                                                                                     |       |      |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |        |                                                                                                                                   |                                                                                                                                   |   |      |      |     |     |         |         |        |      |       |        |                                                                                       |                                                                                       |    |  |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |        |                                                                |                                                                |    |  |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |        |                                                                            |                                                                            |    |  |    |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |        |                                                    |                                                    |    |  |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |        |                                              |                                              |    |  |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |      |        |                                         |                                         |    |  |    |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |        |                       |                       |      |      |      |     |     |         |         |       |      |       |        |                |                |   |  |   |   |   |         |         |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |   |   |         |         |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |          |          |         |         |  |  |  |  |   |   |  |  |   |          |          |         |         |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |   |   |         |         |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |          |          |         |         |  |  |  |  |        |        |     |      |      |     |     |         |         |       |      |      |        |        |   |  |  |   |          |          |        |        |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |         |         |   |   |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |          |          |   |   |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |   |   |    |    |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |   |   |    |    |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |          |          |    |    |  |  |  |  |        |        |      |      |      |     |     |    |   |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |          |          |   |   |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |          |          |   |   |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |   |   |   |   |  |  |  |  |  |
| 9 0<br>11<br>13<br>13<br>13<br>13<br>13<br>13<br>14<br>17<br>17<br>17<br>17<br>17<br>17<br>17<br>17<br>17<br>17<br>17<br>17<br>17                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                | 4                            |                              | 0.05                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                     | 5                   | 184      | 124    | 4408658        | 260.11     | 6.66       | 0.22       | 22.04     | 811.19                                                                                                                                                                                                                                     |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                            |                |                |            |        |        |       |  |  |  |  |  |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                  |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                  |       |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                          |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                          |          |      |       |        |        |            |            |        |                                         |                                         |       |      |      |      |       |                |                |  |        |        |        |                                                                                                                                                      |                                                                                                                                                      |       |      |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |         |                                                                                                                      |                                                                                                                      |       |      |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |         |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                 |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                 |       |      |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |       |                                                                                                                                                                   |                                                                                                                                                                   |       |      |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |        |                                                                              |                                                                              |       |      |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |        |                                                                                                                     |                                                                                                                     |       |      |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |        |                                                                                                                                   |                                                                                                                                   |   |      |      |     |     |         |         |        |      |       |        |                                                                                       |                                                                                       |    |  |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |        |                                                                |                                                                |    |  |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |        |                                                                            |                                                                            |    |  |    |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |        |                                                    |                                                    |    |  |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |        |                                              |                                              |    |  |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |      |        |                                         |                                         |    |  |    |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |        |                       |                       |      |      |      |     |     |         |         |       |      |       |        |                |                |   |  |   |   |   |         |         |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |   |   |         |         |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |          |          |         |         |  |  |  |  |   |   |  |  |   |          |          |         |         |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |   |   |         |         |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |          |          |         |         |  |  |  |  |        |        |     |      |      |     |     |         |         |       |      |      |        |        |   |  |  |   |          |          |        |        |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |         |         |   |   |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |          |          |   |   |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |   |   |    |    |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |   |   |    |    |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |          |          |    |    |  |  |  |  |        |        |      |      |      |     |     |    |   |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |          |          |   |   |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |          |          |   |   |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |   |   |   |   |  |  |  |  |  |
| 9<br>10<br>12<br>13<br>13<br>13<br>15<br>17<br>17<br>17<br>18<br>17<br>17<br>17<br>17                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                            | 41                           |                              |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                          | 5                   | 152      |        | 5610001        |            |            |            | 28.05     | 852.72                                                                                                                                                                                                                                     |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                            |                |                |            |        |        |       |  |  |  |  |  |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                  |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                  |       |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                          |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                          |          |      |       |        |        |            |            |        |                                         |                                         |       |      |      |      |       |                |                |  |        |        |        |                                                                                                                                                      |                                                                                                                                                      |       |      |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |         |                                                                                                                      |                                                                                                                      |       |      |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |         |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                 |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                 |       |      |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |       |                                                                                                                                                                   |                                                                                                                                                                   |       |      |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |        |                                                                              |                                                                              |       |      |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |        |                                                                                                                     |                                                                                                                     |       |      |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |        |                                                                                                                                   |                                                                                                                                   |   |      |      |     |     |         |         |        |      |       |        |                                                                                       |                                                                                       |    |  |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |        |                                                                |                                                                |    |  |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |        |                                                                            |                                                                            |    |  |    |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |        |                                                    |                                                    |    |  |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |        |                                              |                                              |    |  |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |      |        |                                         |                                         |    |  |    |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |        |                       |                       |      |      |      |     |     |         |         |       |      |       |        |                |                |   |  |   |   |   |         |         |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |   |   |         |         |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |          |          |         |         |  |  |  |  |   |   |  |  |   |          |          |         |         |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |   |   |         |         |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |          |          |         |         |  |  |  |  |        |        |     |      |      |     |     |         |         |       |      |      |        |        |   |  |  |   |          |          |        |        |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |         |         |   |   |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |          |          |   |   |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |   |   |    |    |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |   |   |    |    |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |          |          |    |    |  |  |  |  |        |        |      |      |      |     |     |    |   |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |          |          |   |   |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |          |          |   |   |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |   |   |   |   |  |  |  |  |  |
| 10<br>12<br>13<br>13<br>15<br>15<br>17<br>17<br>17<br>17<br>18                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                   | 41                           |                              |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                          | 5                   | 140      |        | 6207086        |            |            |            | 31.04     | 868.90                                                                                                                                                                                                                                     |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                            |                |                |            |        |        |       |  |  |  |  |  |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                  |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                  |       |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                          |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                          |          |      |       |        |        |            |            |        |                                         |                                         |       |      |      |      |       |                |                |  |        |        |        |                                                                                                                                                      |                                                                                                                                                      |       |      |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |         |                                                                                                                      |                                                                                                                      |       |      |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |         |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                 |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                 |       |      |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |       |                                                                                                                                                                   |                                                                                                                                                                   |       |      |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |        |                                                                              |                                                                              |       |      |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |        |                                                                                                                     |                                                                                                                     |       |      |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |        |                                                                                                                                   |                                                                                                                                   |   |      |      |     |     |         |         |        |      |       |        |                                                                                       |                                                                                       |    |  |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |        |                                                                |                                                                |    |  |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |        |                                                                            |                                                                            |    |  |    |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |        |                                                    |                                                    |    |  |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |        |                                              |                                              |    |  |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |      |        |                                         |                                         |    |  |    |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |        |                       |                       |      |      |      |     |     |         |         |       |      |       |        |                |                |   |  |   |   |   |         |         |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |   |   |         |         |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |          |          |         |         |  |  |  |  |   |   |  |  |   |          |          |         |         |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |   |   |         |         |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |          |          |         |         |  |  |  |  |        |        |     |      |      |     |     |         |         |       |      |      |        |        |   |  |  |   |          |          |        |        |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |         |         |   |   |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |          |          |   |   |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |   |   |    |    |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |   |   |    |    |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |          |          |    |    |  |  |  |  |        |        |      |      |      |     |     |    |   |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |          |          |   |   |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |          |          |   |   |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |   |   |   |   |  |  |  |  |  |
| 11<br>12<br>13<br>14<br>15<br>15<br>15<br>17<br>15<br>18<br>17<br>17<br>18                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                       | 41                           |                              |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                          | 11                  | 126      |        | 3515521        |            |            |            | 38.67     | 442.96                                                                                                                                                                                                                                     |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                            |                |                |            |        |        |       |  |  |  |  |  |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                  |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                  |       |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                          |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                          |          |      |       |        |        |            |            |        |                                         |                                         |       |      |      |      |       |                |                |  |        |        |        |                                                                                                                                                      |                                                                                                                                                      |       |      |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |         |                                                                                                                      |                                                                                                                      |       |      |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |         |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                 |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                 |       |      |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |       |                                                                                                                                                                   |                                                                                                                                                                   |       |      |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |        |                                                                              |                                                                              |       |      |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |        |                                                                                                                     |                                                                                                                     |       |      |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |        |                                                                                                                                   |                                                                                                                                   |   |      |      |     |     |         |         |        |      |       |        |                                                                                       |                                                                                       |    |  |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |        |                                                                |                                                                |    |  |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |        |                                                                            |                                                                            |    |  |    |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |        |                                                    |                                                    |    |  |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |        |                                              |                                              |    |  |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |      |        |                                         |                                         |    |  |    |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |        |                       |                       |      |      |      |     |     |         |         |       |      |       |        |                |                |   |  |   |   |   |         |         |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |   |   |         |         |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |          |          |         |         |  |  |  |  |   |   |  |  |   |          |          |         |         |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |   |   |         |         |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |          |          |         |         |  |  |  |  |        |        |     |      |      |     |     |         |         |       |      |      |        |        |   |  |  |   |          |          |        |        |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |         |         |   |   |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |          |          |   |   |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |   |   |    |    |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |   |   |    |    |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |          |          |    |    |  |  |  |  |        |        |      |      |      |     |     |    |   |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |          |          |   |   |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |          |          |   |   |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |   |   |   |   |  |  |  |  |  |
| 12<br>13<br>15<br>15<br>17<br>17<br>17<br>17<br>18                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                               | 41                           |                              |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                          | 5                   | 218      |        | 2506661        |            |            |            | 12.53     | 546.45                                                                                                                                                                                                                                     |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                            |                |                |            |        |        |       |  |  |  |  |  |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                  |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                  |       |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                          |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                          |          |      |       |        |        |            |            |        |                                         |                                         |       |      |      |      |       |                |                |  |        |        |        |                                                                                                                                                      |                                                                                                                                                      |       |      |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |         |                                                                                                                      |                                                                                                                      |       |      |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |         |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                 |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                 |       |      |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |       |                                                                                                                                                                   |                                                                                                                                                                   |       |      |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |        |                                                                              |                                                                              |       |      |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |        |                                                                                                                     |                                                                                                                     |       |      |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |        |                                                                                                                                   |                                                                                                                                   |   |      |      |     |     |         |         |        |      |       |        |                                                                                       |                                                                                       |    |  |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |        |                                                                |                                                                |    |  |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |        |                                                                            |                                                                            |    |  |    |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |        |                                                    |                                                    |    |  |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |        |                                              |                                              |    |  |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |      |        |                                         |                                         |    |  |    |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |        |                       |                       |      |      |      |     |     |         |         |       |      |       |        |                |                |   |  |   |   |   |         |         |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |   |   |         |         |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |          |          |         |         |  |  |  |  |   |   |  |  |   |          |          |         |         |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |   |   |         |         |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |          |          |         |         |  |  |  |  |        |        |     |      |      |     |     |         |         |       |      |      |        |        |   |  |  |   |          |          |        |        |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |         |         |   |   |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |          |          |   |   |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |   |   |    |    |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |   |   |    |    |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |          |          |    |    |  |  |  |  |        |        |      |      |      |     |     |    |   |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |          |          |   |   |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |          |          |   |   |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |   |   |   |   |  |  |  |  |  |
| 13<br>14<br>15<br>15<br>16<br>17<br>17<br>18                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                     | 41                           |                              |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                          | 5                   | 228      |        | 1693547        |            |            |            | 8.47      | 386.13                                                                                                                                                                                                                                     |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                            |                |                |            |        |        |       |  |  |  |  |  |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                  |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                  |       |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                          |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                          |          |      |       |        |        |            |            |        |                                         |                                         |       |      |      |      |       |                |                |  |        |        |        |                                                                                                                                                      |                                                                                                                                                      |       |      |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |         |                                                                                                                      |                                                                                                                      |       |      |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |         |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                 |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                 |       |      |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |       |                                                                                                                                                                   |                                                                                                                                                                   |       |      |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |        |                                                                              |                                                                              |       |      |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |        |                                                                                                                     |                                                                                                                     |       |      |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |        |                                                                                                                                   |                                                                                                                                   |   |      |      |     |     |         |         |        |      |       |        |                                                                                       |                                                                                       |    |  |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |        |                                                                |                                                                |    |  |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |        |                                                                            |                                                                            |    |  |    |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |        |                                                    |                                                    |    |  |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |        |                                              |                                              |    |  |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |      |        |                                         |                                         |    |  |    |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |        |                       |                       |      |      |      |     |     |         |         |       |      |       |        |                |                |   |  |   |   |   |         |         |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |   |   |         |         |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |          |          |         |         |  |  |  |  |   |   |  |  |   |          |          |         |         |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |   |   |         |         |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |          |          |         |         |  |  |  |  |        |        |     |      |      |     |     |         |         |       |      |      |        |        |   |  |  |   |          |          |        |        |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |         |         |   |   |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |          |          |   |   |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |   |   |    |    |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |   |   |    |    |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |          |          |    |    |  |  |  |  |        |        |      |      |      |     |     |    |   |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |          |          |   |   |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |          |          |   |   |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |   |   |   |   |  |  |  |  |  |
| 15 7.7<br>15 15<br>16<br>17<br>18<br>18                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                          | 41                           |                              |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                          | 15                  | 190      |        | 1323796        |            |            |            | 19.86     | 251.52                                                                                                                                                                                                                                     |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                            |                |                |            |        |        |       |  |  |  |  |  |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                  |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                  |       |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                          |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                          |          |      |       |        |        |            |            |        |                                         |                                         |       |      |      |      |       |                |                |  |        |        |        |                                                                                                                                                      |                                                                                                                                                      |       |      |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |         |                                                                                                                      |                                                                                                                      |       |      |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |         |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                 |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                 |       |      |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |       |                                                                                                                                                                   |                                                                                                                                                                   |       |      |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |        |                                                                              |                                                                              |       |      |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |        |                                                                                                                     |                                                                                                                     |       |      |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |        |                                                                                                                                   |                                                                                                                                   |   |      |      |     |     |         |         |        |      |       |        |                                                                                       |                                                                                       |    |  |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |        |                                                                |                                                                |    |  |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |        |                                                                            |                                                                            |    |  |    |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |        |                                                    |                                                    |    |  |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |        |                                              |                                              |    |  |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |      |        |                                         |                                         |    |  |    |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |        |                       |                       |      |      |      |     |     |         |         |       |      |       |        |                |                |   |  |   |   |   |         |         |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |   |   |         |         |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |          |          |         |         |  |  |  |  |   |   |  |  |   |          |          |         |         |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |   |   |         |         |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |          |          |         |         |  |  |  |  |        |        |     |      |      |     |     |         |         |       |      |      |        |        |   |  |  |   |          |          |        |        |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |         |         |   |   |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |          |          |   |   |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |   |   |    |    |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |   |   |    |    |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |          |          |    |    |  |  |  |  |        |        |      |      |      |     |     |    |   |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |          |          |   |   |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |          |          |   |   |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |   |   |   |   |  |  |  |  |  |
| 4 1 16 15<br>2 1 1 16                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                            |                              | 1.95                         | 0.24                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                     | 14                  | 226      | 66     | 1367149        | 56.05      | 2.67       | 0.33       | 19.14     | 308.96                                                                                                                                                                                                                                     |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                            |                |                |            |        |        |       |  |  |  |  |  |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                  |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                  |       |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                          |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                          |          |      |       |        |        |            |            |        |                                         |                                         |       |      |      |      |       |                |                |  |        |        |        |                                                                                                                                                      |                                                                                                                                                      |       |      |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |         |                                                                                                                      |                                                                                                                      |       |      |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |         |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                 |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                 |       |      |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |       |                                                                                                                                                                   |                                                                                                                                                                   |       |      |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |        |                                                                              |                                                                              |       |      |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |        |                                                                                                                     |                                                                                                                     |       |      |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |        |                                                                                                                                   |                                                                                                                                   |   |      |      |     |     |         |         |        |      |       |        |                                                                                       |                                                                                       |    |  |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |        |                                                                |                                                                |    |  |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |        |                                                                            |                                                                            |    |  |    |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |        |                                                    |                                                    |    |  |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |        |                                              |                                              |    |  |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |      |        |                                         |                                         |    |  |    |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |        |                       |                       |      |      |      |     |     |         |         |       |      |       |        |                |                |   |  |   |   |   |         |         |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |   |   |         |         |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |          |          |         |         |  |  |  |  |   |   |  |  |   |          |          |         |         |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |   |   |         |         |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |          |          |         |         |  |  |  |  |        |        |     |      |      |     |     |         |         |       |      |      |        |        |   |  |  |   |          |          |        |        |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |         |         |   |   |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |          |          |   |   |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |   |   |    |    |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |   |   |    |    |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |          |          |    |    |  |  |  |  |        |        |      |      |      |     |     |    |   |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |          |          |   |   |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |          |          |   |   |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |   |   |   |   |  |  |  |  |  |
| 16<br>17<br>18                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                   | ĺ                            |                              |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                          | S                   | S        |        | 1188751        |            |            |            |           |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                            |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                            |                |                |            |        |        |       |  |  |  |  |  |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                  |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                  |       |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                          |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                          |          |      |       |        |        |            |            |        |                                         |                                         |       |      |      |      |       |                |                |  |        |        |        |                                                                                                                                                      |                                                                                                                                                      |       |      |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |         |                                                                                                                      |                                                                                                                      |       |      |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |         |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                 |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                 |       |      |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |       |                                                                                                                                                                   |                                                                                                                                                                   |       |      |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |        |                                                                              |                                                                              |       |      |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |        |                                                                                                                     |                                                                                                                     |       |      |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |        |                                                                                                                                   |                                                                                                                                   |   |      |      |     |     |         |         |        |      |       |        |                                                                                       |                                                                                       |    |  |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |        |                                                                |                                                                |    |  |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |        |                                                                            |                                                                            |    |  |    |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |        |                                                    |                                                    |    |  |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |        |                                              |                                              |    |  |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |      |        |                                         |                                         |    |  |    |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |        |                       |                       |      |      |      |     |     |         |         |       |      |       |        |                |                |   |  |   |   |   |         |         |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |   |   |         |         |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |          |          |         |         |  |  |  |  |   |   |  |  |   |          |          |         |         |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |   |   |         |         |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |          |          |         |         |  |  |  |  |        |        |     |      |      |     |     |         |         |       |      |      |        |        |   |  |  |   |          |          |        |        |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |         |         |   |   |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |          |          |   |   |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |   |   |    |    |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |   |   |    |    |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |          |          |    |    |  |  |  |  |        |        |      |      |      |     |     |    |   |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |          |          |   |   |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |          |          |   |   |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |   |   |   |   |  |  |  |  |  |
| 17                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                               |                              |                              |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                          | S                   | S        |        | 1035677        |            |            |            |           |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                            |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                            |                |                |            |        |        |       |  |  |  |  |  |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                  |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                  |       |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                          |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                          |          |      |       |        |        |            |            |        |                                         |                                         |       |      |      |      |       |                |                |  |        |        |        |                                                                                                                                                      |                                                                                                                                                      |       |      |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |         |                                                                                                                      |                                                                                                                      |       |      |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |         |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                 |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                 |       |      |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |       |                                                                                                                                                                   |                                                                                                                                                                   |       |      |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |        |                                                                              |                                                                              |       |      |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |        |                                                                                                                     |                                                                                                                     |       |      |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |        |                                                                                                                                   |                                                                                                                                   |   |      |      |     |     |         |         |        |      |       |        |                                                                                       |                                                                                       |    |  |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |        |                                                                |                                                                |    |  |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |        |                                                                            |                                                                            |    |  |    |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |        |                                                    |                                                    |    |  |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |        |                                              |                                              |    |  |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |      |        |                                         |                                         |    |  |    |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |        |                       |                       |      |      |      |     |     |         |         |       |      |       |        |                |                |   |  |   |   |   |         |         |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |   |   |         |         |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |          |          |         |         |  |  |  |  |   |   |  |  |   |          |          |         |         |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |   |   |         |         |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |          |          |         |         |  |  |  |  |        |        |     |      |      |     |     |         |         |       |      |      |        |        |   |  |  |   |          |          |        |        |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |         |         |   |   |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |          |          |   |   |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |   |   |    |    |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |   |   |    |    |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |          |          |    |    |  |  |  |  |        |        |      |      |      |     |     |    |   |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |          |          |   |   |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |          |          |   |   |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |   |   |   |   |  |  |  |  |  |
| 18                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                               |                              |                              |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                          | S                   | <u>s</u> |        | 1035677        |            |            |            |           |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                            |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                            |                |                |            |        |        |       |  |  |  |  |  |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                  |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                  |       |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                          |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                          |          |      |       |        |        |            |            |        |                                         |                                         |       |      |      |      |       |                |                |  |        |        |        |                                                                                                                                                      |                                                                                                                                                      |       |      |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |         |                                                                                                                      |                                                                                                                      |       |      |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |         |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                 |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                 |       |      |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |       |                                                                                                                                                                   |                                                                                                                                                                   |       |      |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |        |                                                                              |                                                                              |       |      |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |        |                                                                                                                     |                                                                                                                     |       |      |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |        |                                                                                                                                   |                                                                                                                                   |   |      |      |     |     |         |         |        |      |       |        |                                                                                       |                                                                                       |    |  |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |        |                                                                |                                                                |    |  |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |        |                                                                            |                                                                            |    |  |    |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |        |                                                    |                                                    |    |  |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |        |                                              |                                              |    |  |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |      |        |                                         |                                         |    |  |    |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |        |                       |                       |      |      |      |     |     |         |         |       |      |       |        |                |                |   |  |   |   |   |         |         |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |   |   |         |         |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |          |          |         |         |  |  |  |  |   |   |  |  |   |          |          |         |         |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |   |   |         |         |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |          |          |         |         |  |  |  |  |        |        |     |      |      |     |     |         |         |       |      |      |        |        |   |  |  |   |          |          |        |        |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |         |         |   |   |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |          |          |   |   |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |   |   |    |    |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |   |   |    |    |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |          |          |    |    |  |  |  |  |        |        |      |      |      |     |     |    |   |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |          |          |   |   |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |          |          |   |   |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |   |   |   |   |  |  |  |  |  |
| 2                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                |                              |                              |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                          | S                   | <u>s</u> |        | 1035677        |            |            |            |           |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                            |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                            |                |                |            |        |        |       |  |  |  |  |  |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                  |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                  |       |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                          |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                          |          |      |       |        |        |            |            |        |                                         |                                         |       |      |      |      |       |                |                |  |        |        |        |                                                                                                                                                      |                                                                                                                                                      |       |      |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |         |                                                                                                                      |                                                                                                                      |       |      |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |         |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                 |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                 |       |      |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |       |                                                                                                                                                                   |                                                                                                                                                                   |       |      |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |        |                                                                              |                                                                              |       |      |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |        |                                                                                                                     |                                                                                                                     |       |      |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |        |                                                                                                                                   |                                                                                                                                   |   |      |      |     |     |         |         |        |      |       |        |                                                                                       |                                                                                       |    |  |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |        |                                                                |                                                                |    |  |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |        |                                                                            |                                                                            |    |  |    |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |        |                                                    |                                                    |    |  |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |        |                                              |                                              |    |  |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |      |        |                                         |                                         |    |  |    |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |        |                       |                       |      |      |      |     |     |         |         |       |      |       |        |                |                |   |  |   |   |   |         |         |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |   |   |         |         |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |          |          |         |         |  |  |  |  |   |   |  |  |   |          |          |         |         |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |   |   |         |         |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |          |          |         |         |  |  |  |  |        |        |     |      |      |     |     |         |         |       |      |      |        |        |   |  |  |   |          |          |        |        |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |         |         |   |   |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |          |          |   |   |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |   |   |    |    |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |   |   |    |    |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |          |          |    |    |  |  |  |  |        |        |      |      |      |     |     |    |   |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |          |          |   |   |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |          |          |   |   |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |   |   |   |   |  |  |  |  |  |
| 19                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                               |                              |                              |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                          | S                   | ខ        |        | 1035677        |            |            |            |           |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                            |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                            |                |                |            |        |        |       |  |  |  |  |  |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                  |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                  |       |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                          |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                          |          |      |       |        |        |            |            |        |                                         |                                         |       |      |      |      |       |                |                |  |        |        |        |                                                                                                                                                      |                                                                                                                                                      |       |      |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |         |                                                                                                                      |                                                                                                                      |       |      |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |         |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                 |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                 |       |      |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |       |                                                                                                                                                                   |                                                                                                                                                                   |       |      |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |        |                                                                              |                                                                              |       |      |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |        |                                                                                                                     |                                                                                                                     |       |      |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |        |                                                                                                                                   |                                                                                                                                   |   |      |      |     |     |         |         |        |      |       |        |                                                                                       |                                                                                       |    |  |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |        |                                                                |                                                                |    |  |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |        |                                                                            |                                                                            |    |  |    |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |        |                                                    |                                                    |    |  |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |        |                                              |                                              |    |  |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |      |        |                                         |                                         |    |  |    |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |        |                       |                       |      |      |      |     |     |         |         |       |      |       |        |                |                |   |  |   |   |   |         |         |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |   |   |         |         |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |          |          |         |         |  |  |  |  |   |   |  |  |   |          |          |         |         |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |   |   |         |         |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |          |          |         |         |  |  |  |  |        |        |     |      |      |     |     |         |         |       |      |      |        |        |   |  |  |   |          |          |        |        |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |         |         |   |   |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |          |          |   |   |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |   |   |    |    |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |   |   |    |    |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |          |          |    |    |  |  |  |  |        |        |      |      |      |     |     |    |   |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |          |          |   |   |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |          |          |   |   |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |   |   |   |   |  |  |  |  |  |
| 50                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                               |                              |                              |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                          | S                   | <u>s</u> |        | 1035677        |            |            |            |           |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                            |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                            |                |                |            |        |        |       |  |  |  |  |  |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                  |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                  |       |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                          |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                          |          |      |       |        |        |            |            |        |                                         |                                         |       |      |      |      |       |                |                |  |        |        |        |                                                                                                                                                      |                                                                                                                                                      |       |      |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |         |                                                                                                                      |                                                                                                                      |       |      |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |         |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                 |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                 |       |      |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |       |                                                                                                                                                                   |                                                                                                                                                                   |       |      |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |        |                                                                              |                                                                              |       |      |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |        |                                                                                                                     |                                                                                                                     |       |      |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |        |                                                                                                                                   |                                                                                                                                   |   |      |      |     |     |         |         |        |      |       |        |                                                                                       |                                                                                       |    |  |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |        |                                                                |                                                                |    |  |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |        |                                                                            |                                                                            |    |  |    |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |        |                                                    |                                                    |    |  |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |        |                                              |                                              |    |  |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |      |        |                                         |                                         |    |  |    |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |        |                       |                       |      |      |      |     |     |         |         |       |      |       |        |                |                |   |  |   |   |   |         |         |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |   |   |         |         |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |          |          |         |         |  |  |  |  |   |   |  |  |   |          |          |         |         |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |   |   |         |         |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |          |          |         |         |  |  |  |  |        |        |     |      |      |     |     |         |         |       |      |      |        |        |   |  |  |   |          |          |        |        |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |         |         |   |   |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |          |          |   |   |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |   |   |    |    |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |   |   |    |    |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |          |          |    |    |  |  |  |  |        |        |      |      |      |     |     |    |   |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |          |          |   |   |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |          |          |   |   |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |   |   |   |   |  |  |  |  |  |
| 21 7.5                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                           | 29                           | 2.2                          | 0.05                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                     | ω                   | 270      | 73     | 1035677        | 30.03      | 2.28       | 0.05       | 8.29      | 279.63                                                                                                                                                                                                                                     |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                            |                |                |            |        |        |       |  |  |  |  |  |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                  |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                  |       |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                          |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                          |          |      |       |        |        |            |            |        |                                         |                                         |       |      |      |      |       |                |                |  |        |        |        |                                                                                                                                                      |                                                                                                                                                      |       |      |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |         |                                                                                                                      |                                                                                                                      |       |      |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |         |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                 |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                 |       |      |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |       |                                                                                                                                                                   |                                                                                                                                                                   |       |      |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |        |                                                                              |                                                                              |       |      |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |        |                                                                                                                     |                                                                                                                     |       |      |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |        |                                                                                                                                   |                                                                                                                                   |   |      |      |     |     |         |         |        |      |       |        |                                                                                       |                                                                                       |    |  |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |        |                                                                |                                                                |    |  |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |        |                                                                            |                                                                            |    |  |    |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |        |                                                    |                                                    |    |  |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |        |                                              |                                              |    |  |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |      |        |                                         |                                         |    |  |    |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |        |                       |                       |      |      |      |     |     |         |         |       |      |       |        |                |                |   |  |   |   |   |         |         |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |   |   |         |         |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |          |          |         |         |  |  |  |  |   |   |  |  |   |          |          |         |         |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |   |   |         |         |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |          |          |         |         |  |  |  |  |        |        |     |      |      |     |     |         |         |       |      |      |        |        |   |  |  |   |          |          |        |        |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |         |         |   |   |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |          |          |   |   |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |   |   |    |    |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |   |   |    |    |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |          |          |    |    |  |  |  |  |        |        |      |      |      |     |     |    |   |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |          |          |   |   |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |          |          |   |   |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |   |   |   |   |  |  |  |  |  |
| 3                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                |                              |                              |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                          | S                   | <u>8</u> |        | 697975         |            |            |            |           |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                            |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                            |                |                |            |        |        |       |  |  |  |  |  |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                  |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                  |       |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                          |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                          |          |      |       |        |        |            |            |        |                                         |                                         |       |      |      |      |       |                |                |  |        |        |        |                                                                                                                                                      |                                                                                                                                                      |       |      |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |         |                                                                                                                      |                                                                                                                      |       |      |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |         |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                 |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                 |       |      |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |       |                                                                                                                                                                   |                                                                                                                                                                   |       |      |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |        |                                                                              |                                                                              |       |      |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |        |                                                                                                                     |                                                                                                                     |       |      |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |        |                                                                                                                                   |                                                                                                                                   |   |      |      |     |     |         |         |        |      |       |        |                                                                                       |                                                                                       |    |  |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |        |                                                                |                                                                |    |  |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |        |                                                                            |                                                                            |    |  |    |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |        |                                                    |                                                    |    |  |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |        |                                              |                                              |    |  |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |      |        |                                         |                                         |    |  |    |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |        |                       |                       |      |      |      |     |     |         |         |       |      |       |        |                |                |   |  |   |   |   |         |         |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |   |   |         |         |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |          |          |         |         |  |  |  |  |   |   |  |  |   |          |          |         |         |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |   |   |         |         |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |          |          |         |         |  |  |  |  |        |        |     |      |      |     |     |         |         |       |      |      |        |        |   |  |  |   |          |          |        |        |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |         |         |   |   |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |          |          |   |   |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |   |   |    |    |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |   |   |    |    |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |          |          |    |    |  |  |  |  |        |        |      |      |      |     |     |    |   |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |          |          |   |   |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |          |          |   |   |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |   |   |   |   |  |  |  |  |  |
| 23                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                               |                              |                              |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                          | S                   | <u></u>  |        | Ħ              |            |            |            |           |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                            |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                            |                |                |            |        |        |       |  |  |  |  |  |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                  |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                  |       |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                          |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                          |          |      |       |        |        |            |            |        |                                         |                                         |       |      |      |      |       |                |                |  |        |        |        |                                                                                                                                                      |                                                                                                                                                      |       |      |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |         |                                                                                                                      |                                                                                                                      |       |      |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |         |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                 |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                 |       |      |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |       |                                                                                                                                                                   |                                                                                                                                                                   |       |      |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |        |                                                                              |                                                                              |       |      |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |        |                                                                                                                     |                                                                                                                     |       |      |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |        |                                                                                                                                   |                                                                                                                                   |   |      |      |     |     |         |         |        |      |       |        |                                                                                       |                                                                                       |    |  |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |        |                                                                |                                                                |    |  |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |        |                                                                            |                                                                            |    |  |    |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |        |                                                    |                                                    |    |  |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |        |                                              |                                              |    |  |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |      |        |                                         |                                         |    |  |    |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |        |                       |                       |      |      |      |     |     |         |         |       |      |       |        |                |                |   |  |   |   |   |         |         |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |   |   |         |         |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |          |          |         |         |  |  |  |  |   |   |  |  |   |          |          |         |         |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |   |   |         |         |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |          |          |         |         |  |  |  |  |        |        |     |      |      |     |     |         |         |       |      |      |        |        |   |  |  |   |          |          |        |        |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |         |         |   |   |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |          |          |   |   |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |   |   |    |    |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |   |   |    |    |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |          |          |    |    |  |  |  |  |        |        |      |      |      |     |     |    |   |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |          |          |   |   |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |          |          |   |   |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |   |   |   |   |  |  |  |  |  |
| 24                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                               |                              |                              |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                          | ខ                   | <u>လ</u> |        | Ħ              |            |            |            |           |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                            |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                            |                |                |            |        |        |       |  |  |  |  |  |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                  |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                  |       |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                          |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                          |          |      |       |        |        |            |            |        |                                         |                                         |       |      |      |      |       |                |                |  |        |        |        |                                                                                                                                                      |                                                                                                                                                      |       |      |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |         |                                                                                                                      |                                                                                                                      |       |      |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |         |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                 |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                 |       |      |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |       |                                                                                                                                                                   |                                                                                                                                                                   |       |      |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |        |                                                                              |                                                                              |       |      |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |        |                                                                                                                     |                                                                                                                     |       |      |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |        |                                                                                                                                   |                                                                                                                                   |   |      |      |     |     |         |         |        |      |       |        |                                                                                       |                                                                                       |    |  |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |        |                                                                |                                                                |    |  |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |        |                                                                            |                                                                            |    |  |    |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |        |                                                    |                                                    |    |  |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |        |                                              |                                              |    |  |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |      |        |                                         |                                         |    |  |    |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |        |                       |                       |      |      |      |     |     |         |         |       |      |       |        |                |                |   |  |   |   |   |         |         |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |   |   |         |         |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |          |          |         |         |  |  |  |  |   |   |  |  |   |          |          |         |         |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |   |   |         |         |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |          |          |         |         |  |  |  |  |        |        |     |      |      |     |     |         |         |       |      |      |        |        |   |  |  |   |          |          |        |        |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |         |         |   |   |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |          |          |   |   |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |   |   |    |    |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |   |   |    |    |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |          |          |    |    |  |  |  |  |        |        |      |      |      |     |     |    |   |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |          |          |   |   |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |          |          |   |   |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |   |   |   |   |  |  |  |  |  |
| 52                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                               |                              |                              |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                          | S                   | S        |        | ŦF             |            |            |            |           |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                            |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                            |                |                |            |        |        |       |  |  |  |  |  |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                  |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                  |       |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                          |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                          |          |      |       |        |        |            |            |        |                                         |                                         |       |      |      |      |       |                |                |  |        |        |        |                                                                                                                                                      |                                                                                                                                                      |       |      |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |         |                                                                                                                      |                                                                                                                      |       |      |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |         |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                 |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                 |       |      |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |       |                                                                                                                                                                   |                                                                                                                                                                   |       |      |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |        |                                                                              |                                                                              |       |      |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |        |                                                                                                                     |                                                                                                                     |       |      |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |        |                                                                                                                                   |                                                                                                                                   |   |      |      |     |     |         |         |        |      |       |        |                                                                                       |                                                                                       |    |  |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |        |                                                                |                                                                |    |  |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |        |                                                                            |                                                                            |    |  |    |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |        |                                                    |                                                    |    |  |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |        |                                              |                                              |    |  |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |      |        |                                         |                                         |    |  |    |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |        |                       |                       |      |      |      |     |     |         |         |       |      |       |        |                |                |   |  |   |   |   |         |         |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |   |   |         |         |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |          |          |         |         |  |  |  |  |   |   |  |  |   |          |          |         |         |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |   |   |         |         |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |          |          |         |         |  |  |  |  |        |        |     |      |      |     |     |         |         |       |      |      |        |        |   |  |  |   |          |          |        |        |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |         |         |   |   |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |          |          |   |   |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |   |   |    |    |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |   |   |    |    |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |          |          |    |    |  |  |  |  |        |        |      |      |      |     |     |    |   |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |          |          |   |   |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |          |          |   |   |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |   |   |   |   |  |  |  |  |  |
| 58                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                               |                              |                              |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                          | S                   | S        |        | TF             |            |            |            |           |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                            |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                            |                |                |            |        |        |       |  |  |  |  |  |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                  |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                  |       |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                          |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                          |          |      |       |        |        |            |            |        |                                         |                                         |       |      |      |      |       |                |                |  |        |        |        |                                                                                                                                                      |                                                                                                                                                      |       |      |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |         |                                                                                                                      |                                                                                                                      |       |      |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |         |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                 |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                 |       |      |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |       |                                                                                                                                                                   |                                                                                                                                                                   |       |      |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |        |                                                                              |                                                                              |       |      |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |        |                                                                                                                     |                                                                                                                     |       |      |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |        |                                                                                                                                   |                                                                                                                                   |   |      |      |     |     |         |         |        |      |       |        |                                                                                       |                                                                                       |    |  |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |        |                                                                |                                                                |    |  |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |        |                                                                            |                                                                            |    |  |    |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |        |                                                    |                                                    |    |  |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |        |                                              |                                              |    |  |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |      |        |                                         |                                         |    |  |    |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |        |                       |                       |      |      |      |     |     |         |         |       |      |       |        |                |                |   |  |   |   |   |         |         |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |   |   |         |         |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |          |          |         |         |  |  |  |  |   |   |  |  |   |          |          |         |         |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |   |   |         |         |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |          |          |         |         |  |  |  |  |        |        |     |      |      |     |     |         |         |       |      |      |        |        |   |  |  |   |          |          |        |        |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |         |         |   |   |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |          |          |   |   |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |   |   |    |    |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |   |   |    |    |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |          |          |    |    |  |  |  |  |        |        |      |      |      |     |     |    |   |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |          |          |   |   |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |          |          |   |   |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |   |   |   |   |  |  |  |  |  |
| 27                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                               |                              |                              |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                          | S                   | <u>s</u> |        | TF             |            |            |            |           |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                            |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                            |                |                |            |        |        |       |  |  |  |  |  |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                  |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                  |       |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                          |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                          |          |      |       |        |        |            |            |        |                                         |                                         |       |      |      |      |       |                |                |  |        |        |        |                                                                                                                                                      |                                                                                                                                                      |       |      |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |         |                                                                                                                      |                                                                                                                      |       |      |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |         |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                 |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                 |       |      |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |       |                                                                                                                                                                   |                                                                                                                                                                   |       |      |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |        |                                                                              |                                                                              |       |      |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |        |                                                                                                                     |                                                                                                                     |       |      |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |        |                                                                                                                                   |                                                                                                                                   |   |      |      |     |     |         |         |        |      |       |        |                                                                                       |                                                                                       |    |  |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |        |                                                                |                                                                |    |  |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |        |                                                                            |                                                                            |    |  |    |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |        |                                                    |                                                    |    |  |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |        |                                              |                                              |    |  |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |      |        |                                         |                                         |    |  |    |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |        |                       |                       |      |      |      |     |     |         |         |       |      |       |        |                |                |   |  |   |   |   |         |         |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |   |   |         |         |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |          |          |         |         |  |  |  |  |   |   |  |  |   |          |          |         |         |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |   |   |         |         |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |          |          |         |         |  |  |  |  |        |        |     |      |      |     |     |         |         |       |      |      |        |        |   |  |  |   |          |          |        |        |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |         |         |   |   |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |          |          |   |   |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |   |   |    |    |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |   |   |    |    |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |          |          |    |    |  |  |  |  |        |        |      |      |      |     |     |    |   |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |          |          |   |   |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |          |          |   |   |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |   |   |   |   |  |  |  |  |  |
| 28 7.7                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                           | 39                           | 2.43                         | 0.05                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                     | 5                   | 268      | 83     | Ħ              |            |            |            |           |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                            |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                            |                |                |            |        |        |       |  |  |  |  |  |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                  |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                  |       |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                          |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                          |          |      |       |        |        |            |            |        |                                         |                                         |       |      |      |      |       |                |                |  |        |        |        |                                                                                                                                                      |                                                                                                                                                      |       |      |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |         |                                                                                                                      |                                                                                                                      |       |      |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |         |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                 |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                 |       |      |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |       |                                                                                                                                                                   |                                                                                                                                                                   |       |      |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |        |                                                                              |                                                                              |       |      |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |        |                                                                                                                     |                                                                                                                     |       |      |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |        |                                                                                                                                   |                                                                                                                                   |   |      |      |     |     |         |         |        |      |       |        |                                                                                       |                                                                                       |    |  |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |        |                                                                |                                                                |    |  |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |        |                                                                            |                                                                            |    |  |    |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |        |                                                    |                                                    |    |  |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |        |                                              |                                              |    |  |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |      |        |                                         |                                         |    |  |    |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |        |                       |                       |      |      |      |     |     |         |         |       |      |       |        |                |                |   |  |   |   |   |         |         |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |   |   |         |         |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |          |          |         |         |  |  |  |  |   |   |  |  |   |          |          |         |         |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |   |   |         |         |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |          |          |         |         |  |  |  |  |        |        |     |      |      |     |     |         |         |       |      |      |        |        |   |  |  |   |          |          |        |        |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |         |         |   |   |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |          |          |   |   |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |   |   |    |    |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |   |   |    |    |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |          |          |    |    |  |  |  |  |        |        |      |      |      |     |     |    |   |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |          |          |   |   |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |          |          |   |   |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |   |   |   |   |  |  |  |  |  |
| 29                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                               |                              |                              |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                          | S                   | <u>8</u> |        | Ħ              |            |            |            |           |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                            |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                            |                |                |            |        |        |       |  |  |  |  |  |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                  |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                  |       |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                          |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                          |          |      |       |        |        |            |            |        |                                         |                                         |       |      |      |      |       |                |                |  |        |        |        |                                                                                                                                                      |                                                                                                                                                      |       |      |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |         |                                                                                                                      |                                                                                                                      |       |      |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |         |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                 |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                 |       |      |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |       |                                                                                                                                                                   |                                                                                                                                                                   |       |      |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |        |                                                                              |                                                                              |       |      |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |        |                                                                                                                     |                                                                                                                     |       |      |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |        |                                                                                                                                   |                                                                                                                                   |   |      |      |     |     |         |         |        |      |       |        |                                                                                       |                                                                                       |    |  |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |        |                                                                |                                                                |    |  |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |        |                                                                            |                                                                            |    |  |    |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |        |                                                    |                                                    |    |  |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |        |                                              |                                              |    |  |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |      |        |                                         |                                         |    |  |    |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |        |                       |                       |      |      |      |     |     |         |         |       |      |       |        |                |                |   |  |   |   |   |         |         |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |   |   |         |         |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |          |          |         |         |  |  |  |  |   |   |  |  |   |          |          |         |         |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |   |   |         |         |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |          |          |         |         |  |  |  |  |        |        |     |      |      |     |     |         |         |       |      |      |        |        |   |  |  |   |          |          |        |        |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |         |         |   |   |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |          |          |   |   |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |   |   |    |    |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |   |   |    |    |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |          |          |    |    |  |  |  |  |        |        |      |      |      |     |     |    |   |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |          |          |   |   |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |          |          |   |   |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |   |   |   |   |  |  |  |  |  |
| 30                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                               |                              |                              |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                          | S                   | <u>8</u> |        | Ħ              |            |            |            |           |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                            |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                            |                |                |            |        |        |       |  |  |  |  |  |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                  |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                  |       |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                          |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                          |          |      |       |        |        |            |            |        |                                         |                                         |       |      |      |      |       |                |                |  |        |        |        |                                                                                                                                                      |                                                                                                                                                      |       |      |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |         |                                                                                                                      |                                                                                                                      |       |      |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |         |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                 |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                 |       |      |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |       |                                                                                                                                                                   |                                                                                                                                                                   |       |      |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |        |                                                                              |                                                                              |       |      |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |        |                                                                                                                     |                                                                                                                     |       |      |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |        |                                                                                                                                   |                                                                                                                                   |   |      |      |     |     |         |         |        |      |       |        |                                                                                       |                                                                                       |    |  |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |        |                                                                |                                                                |    |  |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |        |                                                                            |                                                                            |    |  |    |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |        |                                                    |                                                    |    |  |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |        |                                              |                                              |    |  |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |      |        |                                         |                                         |    |  |    |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |        |                       |                       |      |      |      |     |     |         |         |       |      |       |        |                |                |   |  |   |   |   |         |         |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |   |   |         |         |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |          |          |         |         |  |  |  |  |   |   |  |  |   |          |          |         |         |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |   |   |         |         |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |          |          |         |         |  |  |  |  |        |        |     |      |      |     |     |         |         |       |      |      |        |        |   |  |  |   |          |          |        |        |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |         |         |   |   |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |          |          |   |   |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |   |   |    |    |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |   |   |    |    |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |          |          |    |    |  |  |  |  |        |        |      |      |      |     |     |    |   |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |          |          |   |   |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |          |          |   |   |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |   |   |   |   |  |  |  |  |  |
| 31                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                               |                              |                              |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                          | S                   | S        |        | Ħ              |            |            |            |           |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                            |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                            |                |                |            |        |        |       |  |  |  |  |  |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                  |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                  |       |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                          |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                          |          |      |       |        |        |            |            |        |                                         |                                         |       |      |      |      |       |                |                |  |        |        |        |                                                                                                                                                      |                                                                                                                                                      |       |      |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |         |                                                                                                                      |                                                                                                                      |       |      |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |         |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                 |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                 |       |      |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |       |                                                                                                                                                                   |                                                                                                                                                                   |       |      |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |        |                                                                              |                                                                              |       |      |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |        |                                                                                                                     |                                                                                                                     |       |      |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |        |                                                                                                                                   |                                                                                                                                   |   |      |      |     |     |         |         |        |      |       |        |                                                                                       |                                                                                       |    |  |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |        |                                                                |                                                                |    |  |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |        |                                                                            |                                                                            |    |  |    |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |        |                                                    |                                                    |    |  |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |        |                                              |                                              |    |  |   |     |     |         |         |  |  |      |        |                                         |                                         |    |  |    |     |     |         |         |  |  |       |        |                       |                       |      |      |      |     |     |         |         |       |      |       |        |                |                |   |  |   |   |   |         |         |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |   |   |         |         |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |          |          |         |         |  |  |  |  |   |   |  |  |   |          |          |         |         |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |   |   |         |         |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |          |          |         |         |  |  |  |  |        |        |     |      |      |     |     |         |         |       |      |      |        |        |   |  |  |   |          |          |        |        |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |         |         |   |   |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |          |          |   |   |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |   |   |    |    |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |   |   |    |    |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |          |          |    |    |  |  |  |  |        |        |      |      |      |     |     |    |   |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |          |          |   |   |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |          |          |   |   |  |  |  |  |    |    |  |  |   |   |   |   |   |  |  |  |  |  |

No flow data due to technical fault

ΞĿ

IS: Insufficient amount of sample due to low flow or sampler malfunction.

\* - + +

,

1





BORD NA MÓNA ENERGY LIMITED

## Annual Environmental Report 2006 P0501-01

March 2007

Derrygreenagh Group, Annual Environmental Report 2006

### Contents

### **1.0 Introduction**

- 1.1 IPC Licence Register No
- 1.2 Name & Location of Site
- 1.3 Brief Description of Activities
- 1.4 Environmental Management of the Company
- 1.5 Environmental Policy Statement

### 2.0 Summary Information

- 2.1 Emissions to Water Summary
  - 2.1.1 Silt Pond Emissions
  - 2.1.2 Yard Discharges
  - 2.1.3 Composite Sampler Report
  - 2.1.4 Emissions to Water Non-compliance's

### 2.2 Emissions to Air Summary

- 2.2.1 Dust Monitoring
- 2.2.2 Emissions to Air Non-compliance's

### 2.3 Waste Arising

- 2.3.1 Non-Hazardous Waste
- 2.3.2 Hazardous Waste

### 2.4 Energy and Water Consumption

2.4.1 Energy Consumption

### **2.5 Environmental Incidents and Complaints**

- 2.5.1 Incidents
- 2.5.2 Complaints

### 3.0 Management of the Activity

- 3.1 Environmental Management Programme Report
- 3.2 Environmental Management Programme Proposal
- 3.3 Environmental Expenditure

### **4.0 Licence Specific Reports**

- 4.1 Surface Water Discharge Monitoring Location Programme Review
- 4.2 Bunding Programme
- 4.3 Boiler Combustion Efficiency
- 4.4 Resource Consumption Summary
- 4.5 Report on de-silting Programme
- 4.6 Bog Development and Operational Programme
- 4.7 Bog Rehabilitation Report
- 4.8 Archaeological Report

### 5.0 Summary

Appendix 1: Emissions to Water Monitoring Results. (Bogs)

Appendix 2: Emissions to Water Monitoring Results. (Yards)

Appendix 3: Emissions to Water Monitoring Results. (Composite)

Appendix 4: Emissions to Air Monitoring Results.

Appendix 5: Boiler Efficiency Results

Appendix 6: De-silting Programme Review

### **1.0 Introduction**

| 1.1 IPPC Licence No PO50    | 1-01                                                                    |
|-----------------------------|-------------------------------------------------------------------------|
| 1.2 Name & Location of Site |                                                                         |
| Name:                       | Bord na Mona Energy Limited.                                            |
| Address:                    | Derrygreenagh Works,<br>Rochfortbridge,<br>Mullingar,<br>Co. Westmeath. |
| Telephone No:               | 044 9222181 Fax No. 044 9222344                                         |
| Contact Name:               | Paul Riordan                                                            |
| Position:                   | General Manager                                                         |
| National Grid Reference:    | E249450 N238140                                                         |

### 1.3 Description of Activities

### Peat Milling Operations.

For milled peat production the bog is laid out in a series of rectangular fields of varying length and 15m wide with drains located between. There are essentially four operations involved in milled peat production:

Milling. Harrowing. Ridging. Harvesting.

### Milling.

Special milling machines work their way along the fields, milling approximately 15mm of peat of the top of the bog in a pass.

### Harrowing

In the course of drying, the milled peat is turned a number of times to avail of the drying conditions. This is achieved with a machine called a harrow. The milled peat is harrowed until its moisture content is down to approximately 40-50%, which can take up to two to three days, weather depending.

### Ridging

The dry peat is then scraped into long ridges running down the centre of each field. This is done with a ridger, a machine consisting of a series of blades in the shape of a v that opens the full width of the field.

### Harvesting

During harvesting every eleventh field is used to stockpile the peat, with this field receiving the milled peat from the five fields either side.

The milled peat is then transported via the existing network of peatland railways or via road to one of the following locations.

Power station Horticultural Factory. Briquette Factory. 1.4 Environmental Management of the Company

The organisational structure within the Derrygreenagh Group is presented in the flow chart below.

### Group

### **Environmental Responsibilities**



- (1) Overall environmental responsibilities
- (2) All production related issues
- (3) Machine maintenance
- (4) Co-ordinating environmental affairs
- (5) All peat transportation matters
- (6) Environmental issues relating to peatlands.
- (7) Environmental issues relating to Workshops.

1.5 Environmental Policy



BORD NA MÓNA ENERGY LIMITED Derrygreenagh,Rochfortbridge,Mullingar,Co-Westmeath.

Bord na Mona Energy Limited is a commercial semi-state body with responsibility to develop Irelands peat resources in the national interest.

Bord na Mona Energy Limited is committed to gather and make available information on all aspects of its environmental impact and to help improve understanding among the public generally of its role and the importance of Irish peatlands.

Bord na Mona Energy Limited recognises the importance of peatland conservation.

Bord na Mona Energy Limited will leave behind all areas it owns as either an economically or socially integrated resource of a high environmental value.

Bord na Mona Energy Limited seeks to conduct all aspects of its business in an environmentally sensitive value.

Bord na Mona Energy Limited will establish an environmental management system specifically addressing the following impacts.

Discharges to water. Emissions to atmosphere. Waste disposal. Use of natural resources. Noise, vibration, odour, dust and visual effects. Natural environment and eco-system.

The environmental management system will be monitored, maintained and continually improved.

A system of regular environmental audits will be put in place.

Bord na Mona Energy Limited will continue research and development into all aspects of its environmental impact.

This statement is published and is available at all locations within the division and its contents are brought to the attention of all employees.

### **2.0 Summary Information**

### 2.1 Emissions to Water Summary

### 2.1.1 Silt Pond Emissions

Comment

Surface water monitoring was carried out four times during the reporting period. In total analysis was carried out at five different locations. These locations are as follows, Derryhinch @ SW1, Drumman @ SW6, Bracklin @ SW30, Carranstown @ SW32 and Rossan @ SW43. The parameters measured during each sampling event were as follows.

Total Phosphorus, Total Solids, Suspended Solids, pH, Ammonia, Colour and COD. In general results were constant across all parameters at each monitoring location. May was the wettest month of 2006 with rainfall of 151mm being recorded, while June was the driest with 13.2mm recorded.

The quarterly grab sampling programme proved to be 100% compliant for the year as was the 2005 regime.

**pH** values were between 6.4 and 8.3, with normal emission limit values being of the range 6 and 9. The graph clearly shows consistent trends for the period.

**Suspended solids** varied from 5mg/l to 56mg/l and would depend on activities ( piping, ditching ) etc in the catchments at the time of sampling. Increased flow is noted at the time of the most elevated result during the 3<sup>rd</sup> quarter monitoring event. All other location results are within the licence limit of 35mg/l.

**Ammonia** levels were slightly elevated during the 1<sup>st</sup> quarter monitoring event at SW1, 30 and 43. This is not unusual for waters discharging from peatlands.

**COD** readings were slightly elevated during  $2^{nd}$  quarter monitoring event. This can be attributed to reduced flow rates and increased temperature during that time.

**Flow** rates were far greater during the 4<sup>th</sup> quarter sampling event. This is to be expected as the year ended with unusually inclement weather.

**Total Phosphorus** results are slightly elevated at SW32 3<sup>rd</sup> quarter. Future trends will be monitored to establish whether this is typical of that location. Sampling will continue at the same locations during 2007.

Surface Water Results are attached in Appendix 1.

### **2.1.2 Yard Discharges**

Comment

Yard runoff monitoring took place at one location during the reporting period. Sampling frequency was monthly and COD was the parameter requiring analysis. As is evident from the graph, on several occasions no sample was available on the day of sampling. This was due to no flow at the emission point as the catchments are quite small. Sampling will continue at the same locations during 2007.

Yard Emission Results are attached in Appendix 2.

### 2.1.3 Composite Sampler Report

Comment

The composite sampler has been operating at Derryhinch SW3 during the reporting period.

The parameters measured were Total Phosphorus, Total Solids, Suspended Solids, pH, Ammonia, Colour and COD, with Suspended solids being the only parameter with an emission limit value (35mg/1). May was the wettest month of 2006 with rainfall of 151mm being recorded, while June was the driest with 13.2mm recorded. In general results were satisfactory with no non-compliances being recorded for the period. The internal battery was replaced on the sampler during the period, there were also some technical difficulties addressed which led to some missing data. A proposal to relocate the composite sampler during 2007 will be submitted to the agency, as a suitable site has been identified at Toar bog SW15. This site because of its nature has the potential to give more accurate flow data when it becomes operational.

Composite Sampler Results are contained in Appendix 3.

### 2.1.4 Emissions to Water Non-compliance's

Emissions to Water Non-Compliances

| Licence: P0501-01    |  |
|----------------------|--|
| Works: Derrygreenagh |  |

| Туре         | Non-Compliances | Location / SW Nr |
|--------------|-----------------|------------------|
| Composite    | 0               |                  |
| Quarterly    |                 |                  |
| Grab         | 0               |                  |
| Monthly Yard | NA              |                  |
| Totals       | 0               |                  |

### 2.2 Emissions to Air

### 2.2.1 Dust Monitoring

Comment

Dust monitoring was carried out on three occasions between May and August. Each monitoring event lasted between 28 and 32 days and the Bergerhoff method of collection was used.

The monitoring locations were as follows, Toar DM01, Derryhinch DM02 and Ballivor DM03. The emission limit value was not exceeded during the period and no complaints of a dust nature were received.

Sampling will continue at the same locations during 2007.

Dust Monitoring Results are attached in Appendix 4.

### 2.2.2 Emissions to Air Non-compliance's

| Dust Non-<br>Compliances |                 |
|--------------------------|-----------------|
| Licence:P0501-01         |                 |
| Works:                   |                 |
| Derrygreenagh            |                 |
| Location / DM Nr         | Non-Compliances |
|                          | 0               |
| Total                    | 0               |

### 2.3 Waste Arisings

2.3.1 Non-Hazardous Waste

Non Hazardous Waste Data

Licence: P0501-01

Works: Derrygreenagh

| Туре                | Tonnes | EWC Code | Contractor        | Licence Nr    |
|---------------------|--------|----------|-------------------|---------------|
| Skips               | 12.04  | 20 03 01 | Wallace Recycling | 031/OY/76/03  |
| Wheelie Bins        | 11.20  | 20 03 01 | AES               | 053/OY/39/02  |
| Polyethylene        | 144.06 | 02 01 04 | APEC PLASTICS     | 205/2005      |
| Scrap Steel         | 55.45  | 17 04 07 | Hammond Lane      | 050/OY/162/04 |
| Timber Pallets      | 15.51  | 15 01 02 | Kiawah Ltd        | WP/TN/24      |
| Silt Pond Cleanings | 155.17 | 01 01 02 | Bord na Mona      | IPPC P 0501   |
| Peat Screenings     | 0.00   | 01 01 02 | Bord na Mona      | IPPC P 0501   |
| Totals              | 386.39 |          |                   |               |

Derrygreenagh Group, Annual Environmental Report 2006

### 2.3.2 Hazardous Waste

Hazardous Waste Data

Licence:P0501-01

Works:Derrygreenagh

| Туре              | Tonnes | EWC<br>Code | Contractor                        | Licence<br>Nr | Destination |
|-------------------|--------|-------------|-----------------------------------|---------------|-------------|
| Waste Oil         | 9.90   | 13 02 05    | Enva Ireland Ltd Portlaoise       | 184-1         | Portlaoise  |
| Oil Filters       | 0.66   | 16 01 07    | Enva Ireland Ltd Portlaoise       | 184-1         | Portlaoise  |
| Oily Rags         | 0.72   | 15 02 02    | Enva Ireland Ltd Portlaoise       | 184-1         | Portlaoise  |
| Waste Grease      | 0.00   | 13 08 99    | Enva Ireland Ltd Portlaoise       | 184-1         | Portlaoise  |
| Lead Acid Batt    | 1.80   | 16 06 01    | Enva Ireland Ltd Portlaoise       | 184-1         | Portlaoise  |
| Fluorescent Tubes | 0.08   | 20 02 21    | Enva Ireland Ltd Portlaoise       | 184-1         | Portlaoise  |
| Parts Wash        | 0.56   | 11 01 13    | Safety Kleen, Tallaght,<br>Dublin | 99-1          | Dublin      |
| Asbestos          | 6.92   | 17 06 05    | KTK Landfill                      | 81-3          | Kilcock     |
| Asbestos          | 1.32   | 17 06 05    | Rialta Environmentals             | 192-1         | Dublin      |
| Total             | 21.96  |             |                                   |               |             |

### 2.4 Energy and Water Consumption

### 2.4.1 Energy

The table below shows energy consumption for the year. Water is not included, as it is only used in offices, canteens and workshops on a domestic scale. It is not used as part of the production process.

|                         | Energy Consump  | otion              | ]                      |                             |
|-------------------------|-----------------|--------------------|------------------------|-----------------------------|
| Licence: P0501-01       |                 |                    |                        |                             |
| Works:<br>Derrygreenagh |                 |                    |                        |                             |
| Units                   | Diesel (Litres) | Petrol<br>(Litres) | Electricity<br>(Units) | Peat Briquettes<br>(Tonnes) |
| Totals                  | 242054.1        | 750                | 442.193                | 0                           |
| MW Hours                | 2370.3          | 6.779967           | 0.442193               | 0                           |
| Total MW Hours          | 2377.5          |                    |                        |                             |

### 2.5 Environmental Incidents and Complaints

### 2.5.1 Incidents

There were four incidents during the year two relating to dust nuisance and two due to bog fires. In all cases the agency was informed and corrective action taken.

| Environmental<br>Incidents                   |       |        |
|----------------------------------------------|-------|--------|
| Licence: P0501-01<br>Works:<br>Derrygreenagh | 1     |        |
|                                              |       | Number |
| Incidents                                    |       | 4      |
| Requiring corrective action                  |       | 4      |
| Category                                     |       |        |
| Water                                        |       |        |
| Air                                          |       | 4      |
| Procedural                                   |       |        |
| Miscellaneous                                |       |        |
|                                              | Total | 4      |

### 2.5.2 Complaints.

There were two complaints during the year both relating to dust nuisance, corrective action was taken and the agency informed.

| Environmental Complaints    |        |
|-----------------------------|--------|
| Licence:P0501-01            |        |
| Works: Derrygreenagh        |        |
|                             | Number |
| Complaints                  | 2      |
| Requiring corrective action | 2      |
| Category                    |        |
| Water                       |        |
| Air                         | 2      |
| Procedural                  |        |
| Miscellaneous               |        |
| Total                       | 2      |

Derrygreenagh Group, Annual Environmental Report 2006

### 3.0 Management of the Activity

| 3.1 Environmental Management Program | me Report 2006 |
|--------------------------------------|----------------|
|--------------------------------------|----------------|

| Project                                                                        | Description & Status                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                           |
|--------------------------------------------------------------------------------|--------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|
| <b>Project 1:</b><br>Reduction of fugitive dust<br>emissions.                  | <ul> <li>Training.</li> <li>Achieved. All new employees received environmental training during the year, 33 in all.</li> <li>Hydraulic Harrows.</li> <li>Ongoing. There was one new hydraulic harrow introduced during the to Ballybeg Bog which seems to be having a positive effect on dust control.</li> <li>Headland Peat Collection.</li> <li>Ongoing. Headland peat was collected in all bogs by our harvesters as required and deposited further down the bog fields.</li> </ul>                                        |
| <b>Project 2:</b><br>Minimisation of suspended solids                          | <b>On Site Inspections.</b><br>Project didn't materialise. Will commence at start of production 2007.                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                          |
| Project 3:<br>Effective spill leak<br>management of mobile<br>fuelling units.  | <b>On Site Inspections.</b><br>Project didn't materialise. Will commence at start of production 2007. Service trains are inspected continuously a number have been overhauled and records kept on file.                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                        |
| Project 4:<br>Reuse of silt pond waste.                                        | Trials.<br>Trials in the past proved unsuccessful. For peat silt to<br>be reused, it must be available on the production bog<br>for transfer into the piles. 99 % of all silt ponds are<br>located on the outfall. Another factor is<br>contamination, as these ponds are excavated into the<br>mineral soil to achieve gravity drainage, and as such<br>the silt excavated from the pond is contaminated with<br>mineral soil. Should suitable bog come into<br>production in the future, this project will be<br>considered. |
| <b>Project 5:</b><br>Collection storage and reuse<br>of polyethylene.          | <b>Identify Recyclers.</b><br>Ongoing<br>During the year 144 tonnes of polythene has been sent<br>for recycling to Apec Plastics Co. Kildare Waste<br>Permit No. 205/2005.                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                     |
| <b>Project 6:</b><br>Provision of measures to<br>protect Dust Sensitive Areas. | <b>Planting.</b><br>Ongoing.<br>A shelter belt was planted at Daingean Bog during the year and we plan to plant more there during 2007.                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                        |

| Project                                                                              | Description & Status                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                   |
|--------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|
| <b>Project 1:</b><br>Reduction of fugitive dust<br>emissions.                        | <b>Training.</b><br>Continue to train all new employees in environmental matters. Copy environmental video to disk and distribute more widely. All new employees will be trained during the year.                                                                                      |
|                                                                                      | <b>Hydraulic Harrows.</b><br>Continue to supply hydraulic harrows. Prioritising<br>dust sensitive locations. There is one Hydraulic<br>Harrow in operation at the moment we will continue<br>to monitor the situation regarding introducing any<br>more.                               |
|                                                                                      | <b>Headland Peat Collection.</b><br>Continue with the collection of headland peat,<br>particularly at dust sensitive locations. Supply more<br>headland peat collection machinery as required and<br>research efficient ways of collecting such peat for use<br>as a saleable product. |
| <b>Project 2:</b><br>Minimisation of suspended solids                                | <b>On Site Inspections.</b><br>A full programme of internal audits will be carried out<br>as soon as production commences. Particular<br>emphasis will be put on cleaner production<br>procedures, milling, harrowing, ridging, harvesting<br>and loading.                             |
| <b>Project 3:</b><br>Effective spill leak<br>management of mobile<br>fuelling units. | <b>On Site Inspections.</b><br>As part of the above project, service trains will also be prioritised with a fitter accompanying the auditor during inspections to highlight any risks or potential risks that may occur.                                                               |
| <b>Project 4:</b><br>Fire Prevention.                                                | <b>Fire Patrols.</b><br>There will be extra emphasis on fire patrols this coming production season. Research on improved fire fighting techniques will also be investigated. The newly adopted Fire and Environmental Plan will be communicated to all personnel.                      |
| <b>Project 5:</b><br>Collection storage and reuse<br>of polyethylene.                | <b>Identify Recyclers.</b><br>Continue with the recycling of polyethylene. The sourcing of more recycling contractors will be ongoing.                                                                                                                                                 |

### 3.2 Environmental Management Programme Proposal for 2007

€129,207.17

| Project 6:                                                | Planting.                                                                                                                                                                                                               |
|-----------------------------------------------------------|-------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|
| Provision of measures to<br>protect Dust Sensitive Areas. | Ongoing<br>Planting is ongoing as required, with areas in the<br>periphery of production bogs that are being developed<br>for housing being prioritised. A shelter belt will be<br>planted at Daingean again this year. |

### **3.3 Environmental Expenditure**

| Environmental Expenditure                |             |
|------------------------------------------|-------------|
| Licence:P0501-01<br>Works: Derrygreenagh |             |
| Description                              | Cost €      |
| Capital Costs                            | €10,000     |
| Silt Control                             | €101,680.17 |
| Analytical & Consultancy Costs           | €8,991.25   |
| EPA Fees                                 | €8,535.75   |
| Bog Rehabilitation,                      | 0           |
|                                          |             |

### 4.0 Licence Specific Reports

4.1 Surface Water Discharge Monitoring Location Programme Review

Total

A proposal to relocate some of the quarterly sampling locations will be sent to the Agency for approval during 2007. A proposal to relocate the composite sampler was sent for approval prior to the submission of this report. The new location is much better suited to collecting flow data and should make for a more accurate sampling regime in the forthcoming year. The new location is SW15 at Toar Bog.

### **4.2 Bunding Programme**

We have recently carried a Bund Integrity Tests on all bunds in our licence. All bunds in the 501 licence area passed and results are kept on file.

### 4.3 Boiler Combustion Efficiency

### Works: Derrygreenagh

| Boiler<br>Location | %<br>Efficiency<br>2002 | %<br>Efficiency<br>2003 | %<br>Efficiency<br>2004 | %<br>Efficiency<br>2005 | %<br>Efficiency<br>2006 |
|--------------------|-------------------------|-------------------------|-------------------------|-------------------------|-------------------------|
| Derrygreenagh      | 82.1                    | 82.1                    | 88.1                    | 87.2                    | 90.71                   |



Note: Copies of the actual test results are contained in Appendix 5.

### 4.4 Resource consumption summary

We produced just over 152,000 tonnes of peat and sold 194,000 tonnes in 2006 and a minimal amount of turf to private individuals. This year we hope to produce just over 171,000 tonnes of peat and sell near what we sold last year of turf. See table below.

|                         | Resource Cons      | umption        |              |
|-------------------------|--------------------|----------------|--------------|
| Licence: P0501-01       |                    |                | -            |
| Works:<br>Derrygreenagh |                    |                |              |
| Product                 | Tonnes<br>Produced | Tonnes<br>Sold | Customer     |
| Milled Peat             | 59,686             | 109,373        | ESB          |
| Moss                    | 93,000             | 84,633         | Horticulture |
| Turf                    | 251                | 251            | Private      |
| Other                   | 0                  | 0              | N/A          |
| Totals                  | 152,937            | 194,257        | N/A          |

| Proposed Production 2007 |                    |  |
|--------------------------|--------------------|--|
| Licence: P0501-01        |                    |  |
| Works:<br>Derrygreenagh  |                    |  |
| Product                  | Proposed<br>Target |  |
| Milled Peat              | 91,743             |  |
| Moss                     | 80,000             |  |
| Turf                     | 250                |  |
| Other                    | 0                  |  |
| Totals                   | 171993             |  |

### 4.5 De-Silting Report

Where possible ponds were cleaned at least twice during the year, however where there was no production some ponds didn't need to be cleaned as often as there was no silt present when inspected.

Silt Pond Cleaning Review attached in Appendix 6.

### 4.6 Bog Development and Operational Programme

There was no development in the licence area during the year.

### 4.7 Bog Rehabilitation Report

No bog rehabilitation took place in this licence during the year.

### 4.8 Archaeological Report

### DERRGREENAGH GROUP

Thirty three sites in Toar Bog were excavated under 20 licences during the 2006 field season in the southern part of the bog. This was the second of two field seasons in Toar Bog. Five sites were excavated in 2005 which were located in the northern part of the bog on the periphery of the main cluster of sites. The sites were all relatively small brushwood and roundwood structures (eight platforms, three toghers and nine archaeological wood) and were excavated over the course of a six week period. The Toar Bog sites were, in most cases, very fragmentary in nature. There are several possible reasons for this. The majority of the sites were composed of light brushwood elements and were already partially exposed on the field surface.

### 5.0 Summary

With regard to environmental compliance at the Derrygreenagh Group of Bogs, there was no exceedence of the emission limit value in relation to suspended solids from grab sampling of the silt ponds in the Surface Water Discharge Monitoring Location Programme.

There was no non-compliances in relation to the Composite Sampler during the monitoring period January to December. Dust monitoring results showed no non-compliance. There was no complaints of an environmental nature received during the reporting period.

Bord na Mona, Derrygreenagh Group, will continue to strive to maintain and improve its level of environmental compliance.

The staff awareness through training and involvement in the operation of the licence has also improved immensely. A full programme of training and awareness has been conducted at the works and has targeted all personnel ie. Office, Workshop, Transport and Production.

Bord na Mona Energy Ltd would like to take this opportunity to advise the Environmental Protection Agency of its continued commitment to improving its environmental performance by adopting cleaner production methods and improving its environmental protection measures.

## **APPENDIX 1**

Surface Water Discharge Monitoring Results Bogs







Derrygreenagh Group, Annual Environmental Report 2006






Surface Water Discharge Monitoring Results Yards

| Yard Discharge F | Results           |           |      |
|------------------|-------------------|-----------|------|
|                  |                   |           |      |
| Licence: P0501-0 | )1                |           |      |
| Works: Derrygre  | enagh             |           |      |
| Month            | SWE 1<br>COD mg/l | SWE 2 COD | mg/l |
| Jan              | NF                | NF        |      |
| Feb              | NF                | NF        |      |
| Mar              | NF                | 49        |      |
| Apr              | NF                | NF        |      |
| May              | NF                | 54        |      |
| June             | NF                | NF        |      |
| July             | NF                | NF        |      |
| Aug              | NF                | NF        |      |
| Sep              | NF                | 13        |      |
| Oct              | NF                | 27        |      |
| Nov NF           |                   | 25        |      |
| Dec              | NF                | 56        |      |



Surface Water Discharge Monitoring Results Composite

Dust Monitoring Results.

Derrygreenagh Group, Annual Environmental Report 2006

Dust Monitoring Results

| Licence:P0501-01 |
|------------------|
| Works:           |
| Derrygreenagh    |

| Sample Period | DM - 01<br>Toar | DM - 02<br>D/Hinch | DM - 03<br>Ballivor |
|---------------|-----------------|--------------------|---------------------|
| May-June      | 63              | 86                 | 201                 |
| June-July     | 28              | 89                 | 161                 |
| July- Aug     | 69              | 115                | 63                  |



Boiler Efficiency Results

De-silting Programme Review.

#### Works: Derrygreenagh

| Bog Area & Nr Ponds | 1<br>Cleaning | 2<br>Cleanings | 3<br>Cleanings | 4<br>Cleanings |
|---------------------|---------------|----------------|----------------|----------------|
| Derryhinch (4)      | 4             |                |                |                |
| Toar (6)            | 4             |                |                |                |
| Ballybeg ( 6 )      | 6             |                |                |                |
| Drumman (6)         | 6             |                |                |                |
| Ballivor (10)       | 2             | 3              | 5              |                |
| Carranstown (5)     | 1             | 4              |                |                |
| Lisclogher (7)      |               |                |                |                |
| Bracklin West (6)   |               |                | 6              |                |
| Rossan (8)          |               | 6              |                |                |
|                     |               |                |                |                |





BORD NA MÓNA ENERGY LIMITED

### Annual Environmental Report 2007 P0506-01

March 2008

#### Contents

#### **1.0 Introduction**

- 1.1 IPC Licence Register No
- 1.2 Name & Location of Site
- 1.3 Brief Description of Activities
- 1.4 Environmental Management of the Company
- 1.5 Environmental Policy Statement

#### **2.0 Summary Information**

- 2.1 Emissions to Water Summary
  - 2.1.1 Silt Pond Emissions
  - 2.1.2 Yard Discharges
  - 2.1.3 Composite Sampler Report
  - 2.1.4 Emissions to Water Non-compliance's

#### 2.2 Emissions to Air Summary

- 2.2.1 Dust Monitoring
- 2.2.2 Emissions to Air Non-compliance's

#### 2.3 Waste Arising

- 2.3.1 Non-Hazardous Waste
- 2.3.2 Hazardous Waste

#### 2.4 Energy and Water Consumption

2.4.1 Energy Consumption

#### 2.5 Environmental Incidents and Complaints

- 2.5.1 Incidents
- 2.5.2 Complaints

### 3.0 Management of the Activity

- 3.1 Environmental Management Programme Report
- 3.2 Environmental Management Programme Proposal
- 3.3 Environmental Expenditure

#### **4.0 Licence Specific Reports**

- 4.1 Surface Water Discharge Monitoring Location Programme Review
- 4.2 Bunding Programme
- 4.3 Boiler Combustion Efficiency
- 4.4 Resource Consumption Summary
- 4.5 Report on de-silting Programme
- 4.6 Bog Development and Operational Programme
- 4.7 Bog Rehabilitation Report
- 4.8 Archaeological Report

#### 5.0 Summary

Appendix 1: Emissions to Water Monitoring Results. (Bogs)

Appendix 2: Emissions to Water Monitoring Results. (Composite)

Appendix 3: Emissions to Air Monitoring Results.

Appendix 4: De-silting Programme Review

Appendix 5: AER, PRTR Data

| 1.0 Introduction            |                                                                             |
|-----------------------------|-----------------------------------------------------------------------------|
| 1.1 IPPC Licence No         | P0506-01                                                                    |
| 1.2 Name & Location of Site |                                                                             |
| Name:                       | Bord na Mona Energy Limited.                                                |
| Address:                    | Kilberry Group of Bogs<br>C/O Bord na Mona<br>Ballivor<br>Navan<br>Co Meath |
| Telephone No:               | 046/9546003                                                                 |
| Fax No                      | 046/9546394                                                                 |
| Contact Name                | Terence Bracken                                                             |
| Position                    | General Manager                                                             |
| National Grid Reference     | E266310 N199810                                                             |
|                             |                                                                             |

1.3 Description of Activities

#### **Peat Milling Operations.**

For milled peat production the bog is laid out in a series of rectangular fields of varying length and 15m wide with drains located between. There are essentially four operations involved in milled peat production:

Milling.

Harrowing. Ridging.

Harvesting.

#### Milling.

Special milling machines work there way along the fields, milling approximately 15mm of peat of the top of the bog in a pass.

#### Harrowing

In the course of drying, the milled peat is turned a number of times to avail of the drying conditions. This is achieved with a machine called a harrow. The milled peat is harrowed until its moisture content is down to approximately 40-50%, which can take up to two to three days, weather depending.

#### Ridging

The dry peat is then scraped into long ridges running down the centre of each field. This is done with a ridger, a machine consisting of a series of blades in the shape of a v that opens the full width of the field.

#### Harvesting

During harvesting every eleventh field is used to stockpile the peat, with this field receiving the milled peat from the five fields either side.

The milled peat is then transported via the existing network of peatland railways or via road to one of the following locations.

Power station Horticultural Factory. Dublin Port for Export 1.4 Environmental Management of the Company

The organisational structure within the Kilberry Group is presented in the flow chart below.

### **Kilberry Group**

### **Environmental Responsibilities**



- (1) Overall environmental responsibilities
- (2) All production related issues
- (3) Co-ordinating environmental affairs
- (4) Production / Environmental Compliance

1.5 Environmental Policy



#### BORD NA MÓNA ENERGY LIMITED Kilberry Group

Bord na Mona Energy Limited is a commercial semi-state body with responsibility to develop Irelands peat resources in the national interest.

Bord na Mona Energy Limited is committed to gather and make available information on all aspects of its environmental impact and to help improve understanding among the public generally of its role and the importance of Irish peatlands.

Bord na Mona Energy Limited recognises the importance of peatland conservation.

Bord na Mona Energy Limited will leave behind all areas it owns as either an economically or socially integrated resource of a high environmental value.

Bord na Mona Energy Limited seeks to conduct all aspects of its buisness in an environmentally sensitive value.

Bord na Mona Energy Limited will establish an environmental management system specifically addressing the following impacts.

Discharges to water. Emissions to atmosphere. Waste disposal. Use of natural resources. Noise, vibration, odour, dust and visual effects. Natural environment and eco-system.

The environmental management system will be monitored, maintained and continually improved.

A system of regular environmental audits will be put in place.

Bord na Mona Energy Limited will continue research and development into all aspects of its environmental impact.

This statement is published and is available at all locations within the division and its contents are brought to the attention of all employees.

#### **2.0 Summary Information**

#### 2.1.1 Emissions to Water Summary

2.1.1 Silt Pond Emissions

#### **Surface Waters**

#### Comment

Surface water monitoring was carried out four times during the reporting period. In total analysis was carried out at 4 different locations. These locations are as follows, Kilberry @ SW3, Ummerus @ SW4, Gilltown @ SW7 and Allen @ SW13. The parameters measured during each sampling event were as follows.

Total Phosphorus, Total Solids, Suspended Solids, pH, Ammonia, Colour and COD. In general results were constant across all parameters at each monitoring location.

**pH** values were between 7.2 and 8, with normal emission limit values being of the range 6 and 9. In general there was no great variation in results for the period.

**Suspended solids** varied from 5mg/l to 106mg/l and would depend on activities (piping, ditching ) etc in the catchments at the time of sampling. All quarterly grab sampling was fully compliant in relation to suspended solids. Although the 106 result was above the 35mg/l threshold it was just above the 75% below 52.5 mg/l, no sample above 105 mg/l rule. As all other results were so low this is considered a once off abnormality.

Slightly elevated **ammonia** levels were detected at Ummerus SW4, Gilltown SW7 and Allen SW13. The I/PV for A3 waters is of the range 4mg/l. It is however not unusual for surface waters emanating from production peatlands, to be slightly elevated.

**COD** readings at Kilberry SW3 were elevated in the 2<sup>nd</sup> & 3<sup>rd</sup> quarter monitoring events. Subsequent results showed a slight reduction. Results for all future sampling events at the locations will be closely monitored for any elevated or abnormal results and investigations carried out if necessary. Elevated results at SW13 during 2006 seem to have reduced.

Sampling will continue at the same locations during 2008.

Surface Water Monitoring Results are contained in appendix 1.

#### 2.1.2 Yard Discharges

#### Comment

The maintenance areas at each bog have a small concrete apron and give limited opportunities for sampling. All yard areas are inspected and oil interceptors have been maintained during the year. During an inspection by the Agency an oily sheen was detected at the interceptor outlet, in Ummerus, the source of the sheen was unknown and follow-up actions included cleaning the unit, cleaning of the yard area and outlet drain. Further to this hydro carbon digesting pillows were installed at the interceptor, which already show a marked reduction in COD results at the location.

#### 2.1.3 Composite Sampler Report

#### **Composite Sampling**

#### Comment

The composite sampler has been operating at SW8 Ummerus Bog during the reporting period. The parameters measured were Total Phosphorus, Total Solids, Suspended Solids, pH, Nitrogen, Colour and COD, with Suspended solids being the only parameter with an emission limit value ( 35mg/l ). In general results were satisfactory, with one non-compliance being recorded for the period. A suspended solids result of 63 mg/l was recorded on the 10/12/2007 and the Agency was informed.

Problems in relation to flow were experienced during the reporting period which subsequently led to no samples being available for extended periods. A survey of the outfall leading from the sampler was carried out and levels showed the possibility of a slight improvement in flow rates if the outfall was cleaned and deepened. Following on from this work a slight improvement was noticed, however during extended dry periods the availability of a constant flow cannot be guaranteed at the site.

The COD reading is higher from this location than previous which may be caused by the oily sheen found in the outlet from the yard oil interceptor referred to above. This unit was cleaned by the approved contractor during the year and pillows fitted to the interceptor see above.

Composite Sampler Results are contained in appendix 2.

2.1.4 Emissions to Water Non-compliance's



Note: Emission Limit Value = 35mg/litre

#### **2.2Emissions to Air**

2.2.1 Dust Monitoring

#### Dust

Comment

Dust monitoring was carried out on a monthly basis at DM01 Gilltown Bog. Each monitoring event lasted between 28 and 32 days and the Bergerhoff method of analysis was used. Slightly elevated results were detected during the August monitoring event. It should also be noted that all results were below the emission value of 350 mg/m<sup>2</sup>/day set out in the licence. Due to human error, sampling was not carried out on five occasions during the reporting period; however no dust complaints were received at any time.

Sampling will continue at the same location during 2008.

Dust Monitoring Results are contained in appendix 3

2.2.2 Emissions to Air Non-compliance's

**Dust Non-compliance** 

IPPC Licence: P0506-01

Works: Kilberry 2007

| Location / DM Nr | Non-Compliances |
|------------------|-----------------|
| Gilltown / DM01  | 0               |
| Total            | 0               |

#### 2.3 Waste Arisings

2.3.1 Non-Hazardous Waste

#### Non Hazardous Waste Data

Licence: P0502-01

Works: Kilberry

| Туре                | Tonnes | EWC Code | Contractor     | Licence Nr    |
|---------------------|--------|----------|----------------|---------------|
| Skips               | 8.00   | 20 03 01 | AES            | 053/OY/39/02  |
| Wheelie Bins        | 4.72   | 20 03 01 | AES            | 053/OY/39/02  |
|                     |        |          | Leinster       |               |
| Polyethlene         | 174.16 | 02 01 04 | Environmentals | WP 2004/30    |
| Scrap Steel         | 5.20   | 17 04 07 | Hammond Lane   | 050/OY/162/04 |
| Timber Pallets      | 0.00   | 15 01 02 | Kiawa Ltd      | WP/TN/24      |
| Silt Pond Cleanings | 148.75 | 01 01 02 | Bord na Mona   | IPPC P 0499   |
| Peat Screenings     | 12.00  | 01 04 99 | Bord na Mona   | IPPC P 0499   |
| Totals              | 352.83 |          |                |               |

Note: Polyethylene, Steel and Peat Screenings are all recycled. All polythene removed from stockpiles is now baled using the tractor attachment in each bog area.

#### 2.3.2 Hazardous Waste

Hazardous Waste Data

Licence:P0506-01

#### Works: Kilberry 2007

| Туре                 | Tonnes | EWC Code | Contractor                     | Licence Nr    | Destination     |
|----------------------|--------|----------|--------------------------------|---------------|-----------------|
| Waste Oil            | 0.50   | 13 02 05 | Enva Ireland Ltd Portlaoise    | 184-1         | Portlaoise      |
| Oil Filters          | 0.56   | 16 01 07 | Enva Ireland Ltd Portlaoise    | 184-1         | Portlaoise      |
| Oily Rags            | 0.00   | 15 02 02 | Enva Ireland Ltd Portlaoise    | 184-1         | Portlaoise      |
| Waste Grease         | 0.00   | 13 08 99 | Enva Ireland Ltd Portlaoise    | 184-1         | Portlaoise      |
| Lead Acid Batt       | 0.70   | 16 06 01 | Returnbatt Ltd                 | 067/OY/280/05 | Kill Co Kildare |
| Fluorescent<br>Tubes | 0.00   | 20 02 21 | Enva Ireland Ltd Portlaoise    | 184-1         | Portlaoise      |
| Parts Wash           | 0.00   | 11 01 13 | Safety Kleen, Tallaght, Dublin | 99-1          | Dublin          |
| Primary Battery      | 0.00   | 16 06 04 | Returnbatt Ltd                 | 067/OY/280/05 | Kill Co Kildare |
| Asbestos             | 0.00   | 17 06 05 | Cullen Env Services            | 81-3          | KTK Landfill    |
| Total                | 1.76   |          |                                |               |                 |

### 2.4 Energy and Water Consumption

#### 2.4.1 Energy

|                   | Energy Consump    | otion              |                        |                             |
|-------------------|-------------------|--------------------|------------------------|-----------------------------|
| Licence: P0506-01 |                   |                    |                        |                             |
| Works: Kilberry   |                   |                    |                        |                             |
| Units             | Diesel ( Litres ) | Petrol<br>(Litres) | Electricity<br>(Units) | Peat Briquettes<br>(Tonnes) |
| Totals            | 184525            | 0                  | 203516                 | 0                           |
| MW Hours          | 1806.9            | 0                  | 203.516                | 0                           |
| Total MW Hours    | 2010.5            |                    |                        |                             |

Water is not used as part of the production process.

### 2.5 Environmental Incidents and Complaints

2.5.1 Incidents

Environmental Incidents

| <b>IPPC Licence: P0506</b> | -01   |        |
|----------------------------|-------|--------|
| Works: Kilberry            |       | Number |
| Incidents                  |       | 0      |
| Requiring corrective a     | ction | 0      |
| Category                   |       |        |
| Water                      |       |        |
| Air                        |       |        |
| Procedural                 |       |        |
| Miscellaneous              |       |        |
|                            | Total | 0      |

#### 2.5.2 Complaints

Environmental Complaints

| IPPC Licence: P0506-01      |        |
|-----------------------------|--------|
| Works: Kilberry             |        |
|                             | Number |
| Complaints                  | 1      |
| Requiring corrective action | 0      |
| Category                    |        |
| Water                       |        |
| Air                         | 1      |
| Procedural                  |        |
| Miscellaneous               |        |
| Total                       | 1      |

One dust complaint was received during May 2007 and a corrective action report forwarded to the Agency.

 $\bigcirc$ 

### 3.0 Management of the Activity 3.1 Achievement of Objectives & Targets 2007

| Project                                                | Description & Status                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                  |
|--------------------------------------------------------|---------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|
| Project 1:<br>Reduction of fugitive dust<br>emissions. | Training.<br>Continue to train all new employees in environmental<br>matters. Copy environmental video to disk and<br>distribute more widely. All new employees will be<br>trained during the year.<br>Status<br>The training video was successfully transferred onto<br>DVD and distributed to all Licence holders. The DVD<br>was also edited to include new improved poly<br>stripping and rolling techniques. In total 7 personnel<br>received training in 2007.<br>Hydraulic Harrows.<br>Continue to supply hydraulic harrows. Prioritising<br>dust sensitive locations. There is one Hydraulic<br>Harrow in operation at the moment we will continue<br>to monitor the situation regarding introducing any<br>more.<br>Status<br>No hydraulic harrows were introduced in 2007.<br>Headland Peat Collection.<br>Continue with the collection of headland peat,<br>particularly at dust sensitive locations. Supply more<br>headland peat collection machinery as required and<br>research efficient ways of collecting such peat for use<br>as a saleable product.<br>Status<br>As the production season was greatly hampered by<br>inclement weather, July 114.9mm and August<br>119.6mm of rainfall, headland peat dust was not an<br>issue. However in areas where dust has been an issue,<br>headland dust was controlled by ridging up and<br>sprinkling with a water hower |
| <b>Project 2:</b><br>Minimisation of suspended solids  | <ul> <li>Sprinkling with a water bauser.</li> <li>On Site Inspections.</li> <li>A full programme of internal audits will be carried out as soon as production commences. Particular emphasis will be put on cleaner production procedures, milling, harrowing, ridging, harvesting and loading.</li> <li>Status</li> <li>A comprehensive internal audit took place, which proved very successful. Follow up audits were subsequently carried out to ensure that initial findings were addressed and closed out.</li> </ul>                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                            |

II.

| <b>Project 3:</b><br>Effective spill leak<br>management of mobile<br>fuelling units. | On Site Inspections.<br>As part of the above project, service trains will also be<br>prioritised with a fitter accompanying the auditor<br>during inspections to highlight any risks or potential<br>risks that may occur.<br>Status<br>In conjunction with the above, the fitter at each<br>location audited was present to inspect the service<br>train. Any repairs that were required were identified<br>and rectified. |
|--------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|-----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|
| <b>Project 4:</b><br>Fire Prevention.                                                | <b>Fire Patrols.</b><br>There will be extra emphasis on fire patrols this coming production season. Research on improved fire fighting techniques will also be investigated. The newly adopted Fire and Environmental Plan will be communicated to all personnel.<br><b>Status</b><br>The fire prevention plan was communicated to all personnel                                                                            |
| <b>Project 5:</b><br>Collection storage and reuse<br>of polyethylene.                | Identify Recyclers.<br>Continue with the recycling of polyethylene. The<br>sourcing of more recycling contractors will be<br>ongoing.<br>Status<br>During the year a total of 174 tonnes of polythene has<br>been sent for recycling to Apec Plastics Co. Kildare<br>and Leinster Environmentals, Dundalk.                                                                                                                  |
| <b>Project 6:</b><br>Provision of measures to<br>protect Dust Sensitive Areas.       | <b>Planting.</b><br>Planting is ongoing as required, with areas in the<br>periphery of production bogs that are being developed<br>for housing being prioritised.<br><b>Status</b><br>No planting took place in 2007.                                                                                                                                                                                                       |

 $\bigcirc$ 

### 3.2 Environmental Management Programme Proposal for 2008

| Project                                                                              | Description & Status                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                   |
|--------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|
| <b>Project 1:</b><br>Reduction of fugitive dust<br>emissions.                        | <b>Training.</b><br>Train all employees in environmental matters.<br>Training will be by means of the screening of an<br>environmental DVD, followed by a power point<br>presentation.                                                                                                                                 |
|                                                                                      | <b>Hydraulic Harrows.</b><br>There is one new Hydraulic Harrow programmed for<br>delivery for 2008 to be used in Dust Sensitive<br>Locations.                                                                                                                                                                          |
|                                                                                      | <b>Headland Peat.</b><br>Continue with the control of headland peat,<br>particularly at dust sensitive locations. This will be by<br>means of headland ridging and subsequent sprinkling<br>with water bauser.                                                                                                         |
| <b>Project 2:</b><br>Waste Management                                                | <b>On Site Inspections.</b><br>A full programme of internal audits will be carried out<br>as soon as production commences. This will be an<br>annual exercise with the 2008 audit placing more<br>emphasis on waste management.                                                                                        |
| <b>Project 3:</b><br>Minimisation of Suspended<br>Solids.                            | <b>Training.</b><br>Train all employees in environmental matters.<br>Training will be by means of the screening of an<br>environmental DVD, followed by a power point<br>presentation.                                                                                                                                 |
| <b>Project 4:</b><br>Effective spill leak<br>management of mobile<br>fuelling units. | <b>Research and Development.</b><br>The identification and ultimately the introduction of<br>mobile fuelling units which will enhance the spill /<br>leak management of fuel oils. Increased bund<br>provisions are planned for 2008, as well as one new<br>fuel service wheeled wagon which contains bunded<br>tanks. |
| <b>Project 5:</b><br>Collection storage and reuse<br>of polyethylene.                | <b>Identify Recyclers.</b><br>Continue with the recycling of polyethylene. The sourcing of more recycling contractors will be ongoing.                                                                                                                                                                                 |
| <b>Project 6:</b><br>Provision of measures to<br>protect Dust Sensitive Areas.       | <b>Planting.</b><br>Ongoing<br>Planting is ongoing as required, with areas in the<br>periphery of production bogs that are being developed<br>for housing being prioritised.                                                                                                                                           |

#### **3.3 Environmental Expenditure**

| iconce | ·P0506_0 | 1 |  |  |  |
|--------|----------|---|--|--|--|
|--------|----------|---|--|--|--|

| Description                    | Cost €     |
|--------------------------------|------------|
| Capital Costs                  | 41735      |
| Silt Control                   | 37579      |
| Analytical & Consultancy Costs | 9750       |
| EPA Fees                       | 6340       |
| Bog Rehabilitation             | 0          |
| Total                          | €95,404.00 |

#### **4.0 Licence Specific Reports**

4.1 Surface Water Discharge Monitoring Location Programme Review

It is not proposed to change the quarterly grab sampling locations as they are the primary drainage outlets from each bog.

4.2 Bunding Programme

The bunds at Ummerus, Allen, Giltown and at Kilberry were all tested during the reporting period and all passed.

4.3 Boiler Combustion Efficiency

There are no boilers in use in the Kilberry Group of bogs and therefore no efficiency tests were required.

#### 4.4 Resource consumption summary

|                   | <b>Resource</b> Cons | sumption       |              |
|-------------------|----------------------|----------------|--------------|
| Licence: P0506-01 |                      |                |              |
| Works: Kilberry   |                      |                |              |
| Product           | Tonnes<br>Produced   | Tonnes<br>Sold | Customer     |
| Milled Moss       | 140723               | 165692         | Hort Factory |
| Totals            | 140723               | 165692         |              |

|                   | Proposed Production 2008 | 3 |
|-------------------|--------------------------|---|
| Licence: P0506-01 |                          |   |
| Works: Kilberry   |                          |   |
| Product           | Proposed<br>Target       |   |
| Milled Moss       | 146000                   |   |
| Totals            | 146000                   |   |

#### 4.5 De-Silting Report

The cleaning of silt ponds was dictated by the inspection logs. In some instances ponds were required to be cleaned up to 3 times in the year with most ponds cleaned twice.

The De-silting Programme Review is contained in appendix 4.

4.6 Bog Development and Operational Programme

There was no additional development carried out during 2008 in this group of bogs.

4.7 Bog Rehabilitation Report

No bog rehabilitation took place during 2007. As the bogs are all active, rehabilitation is not envisaged for the foreseeable future.

4.8 Archaeological Report

Kilberry – Excavation of 2 sites in Gilltown.

#### 5.0 Summary

This report is the seventh submitted for this licence and it covers the calendar year 2007.

In terms of compliance, there was one non-compliance in the area of composite sampling.

There were no non-compliances at the dust sensitive location.

One complaint was received in relation to dust emissions from production operations. This was dealt with and the Agency was informed.

Bord na Mona Energy Ltd are represented on the Management Group of both the Shannon River and Eastern River Basin District Management Systems, set up under the Water Framework Directive, and on the Steering Group of the Catchment Management on the River Barrow.

Bord Na Mona wishes to advise the Environmental Protection Agency of our continued commitment towards improvement in our environmental performance.

 $\bigcirc$ 

### **APPENDIX 1**

**Surface Water Discharge Monitoring Results** Bogs

)





Bord na Mona Energy Ltd





 $\bigcirc$ 





**Composite Sampler Monitoring Results** 

)

# **APPENDIX 3**

Dust Monitoring Results

|                           | <b>Dust Monitor</b> | ing Results |
|---------------------------|---------------------|-------------|
| IPPC Licence: P0506<br>01 |                     |             |
| Works: Kilberry           | 2007                |             |
| Sample Period             | DM-01<br>Gilltown   |             |
| Jan                       | 73                  | ĺ           |
| Feb                       | 0                   |             |
| Mar                       | 241                 |             |
| Apr                       | 0                   |             |
| May                       | 218                 |             |
| June                      | 0                   |             |
| July                      | 0                   |             |
| August                    | 309                 |             |
| September                 | 166                 |             |
| October                   | 93                  |             |
| November                  | 263                 |             |
| December                  | 0                   |             |



De Silting Programme Review

### Siltpond Cleaning Programme 2007

IPPC Licence: P0506-01 Works: Kilberry

 $\bigcirc$ 

| Bog Area & No. of<br>Ponds | 1<br>Cleaning | 2<br>Cleanings | 3<br>Cleanings |
|----------------------------|---------------|----------------|----------------|
| Kilberry 10                | 2             | 8              |                |
| Ummerus 8                  |               | 8              |                |
| Allen 6                    |               | 6              |                |
| Gilltown 7                 |               | 5              | 2              |
| Prosperous 4               |               | 4              |                |


# **APPENDIX 5**

AER, PRTR DATA

Kilberry Group, Annual Environmental Report 2007



BORD NA MÓNA ENERGY LIMITED

# Annual Environmental Report 2008 P0501-01

March 2009

Derrygreenagh Group, Annual Environmental Report 2008

Bord na Móna today operates 5 main subsidiary companies in more than 20 locations throughout Ireland, the UK and USA. The principal businesses are in the Energy, Resource Recovery, Horticulture, Home Heating and Wastewater Treatment and Air Pollution Abatement markets. The company also engages in an extensive rehabilitation program to develop its peat lands in an environmentally sustainable manner. The company turnover for 2007/8 was €370m.

# A NEW CONTRACT WITH NATURE

Bord na Móna has long recognised the need to diversify its activities in order to secure a sustainable future. In this context we identified the energy and resource recovery sectors as appropriate areas of growth and development, given our assets, strengths and skills. Significant challenges face Ireland in meeting the country's needs to provide secure sustainable energy and manage waste while minimising the impact on the environment.

Bord na Móna is in a strong position to contribute to dealing with these challenges. We have a unique mixture of assets, experience and innovation which will enable us to cross-link our activities in energy, water and resource recovery to provide products and services which will meet Ireland's needs. We also have the capacity to become an exemplar for others to follow in these fields.

With this background we have scoped out a new vision for the future sustainable development of Bord na Móna.

Following on from our vision, we have developed a new mission for Bord na Móna which the Company is committed to achieving.

In 1934 the Turf Development Board was formed to 'develop and improve the turf industry.' The experience of fuel shortages during the war re-enforced the Irish State's commitment to developing the country's bogs. In 1944 the TDB was asked to devise and submit a comprehensive programme, the outcome was the transformation in 1946 of the TDB into Bord na Móna. The Board was given a mandate to increase the use of peat as a fuel and in energy production. Markets for the use of moss peat in horticulture were also developed.

In 1990 Bord na Móna implemented a divisionalised and decentralised structure, designed to delegate responsibility downwards ensuring a sharper focus on each profit centre and a greater spirit of enterprise.

# Group

Vision A NEW CONTRACT WITH NATURE

The vision statement defines the Company's purpose, in terms of its values. Values are guiding beliefs about how things should be done.

The vision statement communicates both the purpose and values of Bord na Móna. For employees, it gives direction about how they are expected to behave and inspires them to give their best. Shared with customers, it shapes the customers' understanding of why they should work with Bord na Móna.

Bord na Móna will seek solutions that optimise the creative energy and potential of the organisation, driven by long term goals and the organisation's vision and mission. In this context our devolved business units will align their vision and strategic planning with the global direction provided.

Consistent with our vision, innovation will once again return to the core of everything we do. We will capitalise on opportunities to cross fertilise our unique range of skills and technologies that add value and are socially and environmentally sustainable. Greater focus will be placed on managing and developing our land assets in a responsible and sustainable manner. Our award winning initiatives at Lough Boora (Co. Offaly) and Oweninny (Co Mayo), provide shining examples of what can be achieved

# Group

## Mission

We conduct our affairs with openness, honesty and integrity.

We are Ireland's leading environmentally responsible integrated utility service provider encompassing electricity, heating solutions, resource recovery, water, horticulture and related services.

We capitalise on international opportunities where we have a competitive advantage. We achieve continuing growth through superior customer service, outstanding quality and innovation delivered through the excellence and commitment of our people. We engage in sustainable profitable business in the communities we serve, which is rewarding and challenging for employees and other stakeholders.

## Contents

#### **1.0 Introduction**

- 1.1 IPPC Licence Register No
- 1.2 Name & Location of Site
- 1.3 Brief Description of Activities
- 1.4 Environmental Management of the Company
- 1.5 Environmental Policy Statement

#### 2.0 Summary Information

- 2.1 Emissions to Water Summary
- 2.1.1 Silt Pond Emissions
- 2.1.2 Yard Discharges
- 2.1.3 Composite Sampler Report
- 2.1.4 Emissions to Water Non-compliance's

#### 2.2 Emissions to Air Summary

- 2.2.1 Dust Monitoring
- 2.2.2 Emissions to Air Non-compliance's

### 2.3 Waste Arising

- 2.3.1 Non-Hazardous Waste
- 2.3.2 Hazardous Waste

#### 2.4 Energy and Water Consumption

2.4.1 Energy Consumption

### 2.5 Environmental Incidents and Complaints

- 2.5.1 Incidents
- 2.5.2 Complaints

#### 3.0 Management of the Activity

- 3.1 Environmental Management Programme Report
- 3.2 Environmental Management Programme Proposal
- 3.3 Environmental Expenditure

#### 4.0 Licence Specific Reports

- 4.1 Surface Water Discharge Monitoring Location Programme Review
- 4.2 Bunding Programme
- 4.3 Boiler Combustion Efficiency
- 4.4 Resource Consumption Summary
- 4.5 Report on de-silting Programme
- 4.6 Bog Development and Operational Programme
- 4.7 Bog Rehabilitation Report
- 4.8 Archaeological Report

#### 5.0 Summary

Appendix 1: Emissions to Water Monitoring Results. (Bogs)

Appendix 2: Emissions to Water Monitoring Results. (Yards)

- Appendix 3: Emissions to Water Monitoring Results. (Composite)
- Appendix 4: Emissions to Air Monitoring Results.
- Appendix 5: De-silting Programme Review
- Appendix 6: AER & PRTR Data

#### **1.0 Introduction**

#### 1.1 IPPC Licence No 501-01

#### 1.2 Name & Location of Site

| Name:                    | Bord na Mona Energy Limited.                                     |  |
|--------------------------|------------------------------------------------------------------|--|
| Address:                 | Derrygreenagh Works, Rochfortbridge,<br>Mullingar, Co. Westmeath |  |
| Telephone No:            | 044 9222181                                                      |  |
| Contact Name:            | Eamonn Mulhall                                                   |  |
| Position:                | Resource Manager                                                 |  |
| National Grid Reference: | E249450 N 238140                                                 |  |

#### **1.3 Description of Activities**

#### Peat Milling Operations.

For milled peat production the bog is laid out in a series of rectangular fields of varying length and 15m wide with drains located between. There are essentially four operations involved in milled peat production:

Milling. Harrowing. Ridging. Harvesting.

#### Milling.

Special milling machines work there way along the fields, milling approximately 15mm of peat of the top of the bog in a pass.

#### Harrowing

In the course of drying, the milled peat is turned a number of times to avail of the drying conditions. This is achieved with a machine called a harrow. The milled peat is harrowed until its moisture content is down to approximately 40-50%, which can take up to two to three days, weather depending.

#### Ridging

The dry peat is then scraped into long ridges running down the centre of each field. This is done with a ridger, a machine consisting of a series of blades in the shape of a v that opens the full width of the field.

#### Harvesting

During harvesting every eleventh field is used to stockpile the peat, with this field receiving the milled peat from the five fields either side.

The milled peat is then transported via the existing network of peatland railways or via road to one of the following locations. Power station Horticultural Factory.

Briquette Factory.

#### 1.4 Environmental Management of the Company

The organisational structure within the Derrygreenagh Group is presented in the flow chart below.

# Group

## **Environmental Responsibilities**



#### **1.5 Environmental Policy**



BORD NA MÓNA ENERGY LIMITED Derrygreenagh,Rochfortbridge,Mullingar,Co-Westmeath.

Bord na Mona Energy Limited is a commercial semi-state body with responsibility to develop Ireland's peat resources in the national interest.

Bord na Mona Energy Limited is committed to gather and make available information on all aspects of its environmental impact and to help improve understanding among the public generally of its role and the importance of Irish peatlands.

Bord na Mona Energy Limited recognises the importance of peatland conservation.

Bord na Mona Energy Limited will leave behind all areas it owns as either an economically or socially integrated resource of a high environmental value.

Bord na Mona Energy Limited seeks to conduct all aspects of its business in an environmentally sensitive value.

Bord na Mona Energy Limited will establish an environmental management system specifically addressing the following impacts.

Discharge to water. Emissions to atmosphere. Waste disposal. Use of natural resources. Noise, vibration, odour, dust and visual effects. Natural environment and eco-system.

The environmental management system will be monitored, maintained and continually improved.

A system of regular environmental audits will be put in place.

Bord na Mona Energy Limited will continue research and development into all aspects of its environmental impact.

This statement is published and is available at all locations within the division and its Contents are brought to the attention of all employees.

#### 2.0 Summary Information

#### 2.1 Emissions to Water Summary

2.1.1 Silt Pond Emissions

#### **Surface Waters**

#### Comment

Surface water monitoring was carried out four times during the reporting period. In total analysis was carried out at six different locations. These locations are as follows, Derryhinch @ SW1, Drumman @ SW6, Toar @ SW14, Bracklin @ SW30, Carranstown @ SW32 and Rossan @ SW43. The parameters measured during each sampling event were as follows. Total Phosphorus, Total Solids, Suspended Solids, pH, Ammonia, Colour and COD. In general results were constant across all parameters at each monitoring location. August was the wettest month with 210.7mm of rainfall recorded and May the driest with 14.6mm recorded. Flow rates appear to have had no adverse effect on suspended solids results. The quarterly grab sampling programme proved to be 100% compliant for the year as was the 2005, 2006 & 2007 regimes.

**pH** values were between 7.0 and 8.2, with emission limit values being of the range 6 and 9. The graph clearly shows consistent trends for the period.

**Suspended solids** varied from 5mg/l to 34mg/l and would depend on activities (piping, ditching) etc in the catchments at the time of sampling. All results were within the licence limit of 35mg/l.

**Ammonia** values ranged from 0.04 mg/l and 2.82 mg/l.The I/PV for A3 waters is of the range 4mg/l. It is however not unusual for surface waters emanating from production peatlands to be slightly elevated. Overall ammonia was slightly down on 2007 figures.

**COD** readings were slightly elevated during the reporting period, at SW32. This was the case in 2007 also. The I/PV for A3 waters is of the range 40mg/l. Further investigation of probable causes is being investigated. The first quarter results 2009 will be watched closely.

**Flow** rates were as expected during the reporting period with the exception of SW6 Drumman, where no flow was recorded during each of the monitoring events. The 1<sup>st</sup> quarter had the most elevated flow.

It is proposed to change all the monitoring locations post the first quarter monitoring event of 2009.

Total Phosphorus results were consistent across all locations during the monitoring period.

As mentioned, new sampling locations are being assessed for suitability. Once finalised, a proposal to change sampling locations will be submitted to the Agency for approval.

Surface Water Results are attached in Appendix 1.

#### 2.1.2 Yard Discharges

#### Yard Runoff

#### Comment

Yard runoff monitoring took place at two locations during the reporting period. Sampling frequency was monthly and COD was the parameter requiring analysis. Results were very satisfactory for the period.

Sampling will continue at the same locations during 2009.

Yard Emission Results are attached in Appendix 2.

#### 2.1.3 Composite Sampler Report

#### **Composite Sampling**

Comment

The composite sampler has been operating at Toar Bog SW15 during the reporting period. The parameters measured were Total Phosphorus, Total Solids, Suspended Solids, pH, Ammonia, Colour and COD, with Suspended solids being the only parameter with an emission limit value of (35mg/l). Due to some technical faults flow records for the first two quarters were not recorded. Following some repairs, the sampler has being operating successfully since July 2008. In general results were satisfactory with two non-compliance's being recorded for the period, of which the Agency was informed.

The composite sampler will remain at this location for the foreseeable future.

Composite Sampler Results are contained in Appendix 3.

#### 2.1.4 Emissions to Water Non-compliance's

Emissions to Water Non-Compliances 2008

Licence: P0501-01 Works: Derrygreenagh

| Туре           | Non-Compliances | Location / SW Nr |
|----------------|-----------------|------------------|
| Composite      | 2               | Toar SW 15       |
| Quarterly Grab | 0               |                  |
| Monthly Yard   | N/A             |                  |
| Totals         | 2               |                  |

There were two non-compliance's at our composite sampler at Toar Bog. The Agency was informed.

#### 2.2 Emissions to Air

2.2.1 Dust Monitoring

Comment

Dust monitoring was carried out on three occasions between May and August. Each monitoring event lasted between 28 and 32 days and the Bergerhoff method of collection was used. The monitoring locations were as follows, Toar DM01, Derryhinch DM02 and Ballivor DM03. All monitoring results were within the emission limit value of 350mg/m<sup>2</sup>/day. Sampling will continue at the same locations during 2009.

Dust monitoring results are contained in appendix 4.

2.2.2 Emissions to Air Non-compliance's

| Dust Non-Compliances 2008 |  |  |
|---------------------------|--|--|
|                           |  |  |
|                           |  |  |
| Non-Compliances           |  |  |
| 0                         |  |  |
| 0                         |  |  |
|                           |  |  |

There were no non-compliance's in relation to dust.

### 2.3 Waste Arisings

2.3.1 Non-Hazardous Waste

Non Hazardous Waste Data 2008

Licence: P0501-01

#### Works: Derrygreenagh

| Туре                | Tonnes | EWC Code | Contractor   | Licence Nr    |
|---------------------|--------|----------|--------------|---------------|
| Skips               | 8.88   | 20 03 01 | AES          | 053/OY/39/02  |
| Wheelie Bins        | 6.78   | 20 03 01 | AES          | 053/OY/39/02  |
| Polyethylene        | 175.60 | 02 01 04 | Apec Plastic | 205/2005      |
| Scrap Steel         | 148.64 | 17 04 07 | AES          | 053/OY/39/02  |
| Timber Pallets      | 0.00   | 15 01 02 | Kiawa Ltd    | WP/TN/24      |
|                     |        |          | Bord na      |               |
| Silt Pond Cleanings | 134.72 | 01 01 02 | Mona         | IPPC P0501-01 |
|                     |        |          | Bord na      |               |
| Peat Screenings     | 0.00   | 01 01 02 | Mona         | IPPC P0501-01 |

Totals 474.62

Note: Polyethylene and Steel are recycled. Skips go to an AES, Mixed Recycling Facility.

#### 2.3.2 Hazardous Waste

#### Hazardous Waste Data 2008

Licence:P0501-01

### Works:Derrygreenagh

| Туре              | Tonnes | EWC Code | Contractor                     | Licence Nr | Destination |
|-------------------|--------|----------|--------------------------------|------------|-------------|
| Waste Oil         | 21.10  | 13 02 05 | Enva Ireland Ltd Portlaoise    | 184-1      | Portlaoise  |
| Oil Filters       | 1.15   | 16 01 07 | Enva Ireland Ltd Portlaoise    | 184-1      | Portlaoise  |
| Oily Rags         | 1.60   | 15 02 02 | Enva Ireland Ltd Portlaoise    | 184-1      | Portlaoise  |
| Waste Grease      | 0.00   | 13 08 99 | Enva Ireland Ltd Portlaoise    | 184-1      | Portlaoise  |
| Lead Acid Batt    | 2.00   | 16 06 01 | Enva Ireland Ltd Portlaoise    | 184-1      | Portlaoise  |
| Contaminated Soil | 4.52   | 15 02 02 | Enva Ireland Ltd Portlaoise    | 184-1      | Portlaoise  |
| Parts Wash        | 2.22   | 11 01 13 | Safety Kleen, Tallaght, Dublin | 99-1       | Dublin      |
| Asbestos          | 125.47 | 17 06 05 | KTK Landfill Limited           | 81-3       | Kildare     |
| Total             | 158.06 |          |                                |            |             |

**Note:** The large amount of waste oil can be attributed to the clean up of an oil spill. This involved the removal of a large amount of water which had become contaminated with a smaller proportion of spilled fuel oil. The contaminated soil relates to the same incident.

#### 2.4 Energy and Water Consumption

#### 2.4.1 Energy

The table below shows energy consumption for the year. It does not include water as it is only used in offices, canteens and workshops on a domestic basis. It is not used as part of the production process.

|                      | Energy Consumption 2008 |                    |                        |                             |
|----------------------|-------------------------|--------------------|------------------------|-----------------------------|
| Licence: P0501-01    | ]                       |                    |                        |                             |
| Works: Derrygreenagh |                         |                    |                        |                             |
| Units                | Diesel ( Litres )       | Petrol<br>(Litres) | Electricity<br>(Units) | Peat Briquettes<br>(Tonnes) |
| Totals               | 615250                  | 0                  | 219938                 | 10                          |
| MW Hours             | 6024.8                  | 0                  | 219.938                | 50                          |
| Total MW Hours       | 6294.7                  |                    |                        |                             |

**Note:** The electricity consumption figure was extracted from ESB on line information systems. Some of the consumption figures relate to estimated readings which do not reflect on the exact amount of consumption. Going forward/ Bord na Mona are liaising with the supplier, to try and eliminate all estimated readings. This will give a more precise figure in relation to consumption in the future.

#### 2.5 Environmental Incidents and Complaints

#### 2.5.1 Incidents

| <b>Environmental Incid</b>  | ents 2008 |        |
|-----------------------------|-----------|--------|
| Licence: P0501-01           | ah        | 1      |
| Works. Derrygreena          | gn        | Number |
| Incidents                   |           | 3      |
| Requiring corrective action |           | 3      |
| Category                    |           |        |
| Water                       |           | 1      |
| Air                         |           | 2      |
| Procedural                  |           | 0      |
| Miscellaneous               |           |        |
|                             | Total     | 3      |

There were three environmental incidents. Two related to bog fires and one related to an oil spill. In all cases the Agency was informed and corrective actions taken.

2.5.2 Complaints

Environmental Complaints 2008

Licence:P0501-01 Works: Derrygreenagh

|                        |        | Number |
|------------------------|--------|--------|
| Complaints             |        | 0      |
| Requiring corrective a | action | 0      |
| Category               |        |        |
| Water                  |        | 0      |
| Air                    |        | 0      |
| Procedural             |        | 0      |
| Miscellaneous          |        | 0      |
|                        | Total  | 0      |

No complaints of an environmental nature were received during the reporting period.

## 3.0 Management of the Activity

## 3.1 Achievement of Objectives & Targets 2008

| Project                                                   | Description & Status                                                                                                                                                                                                                                    |  |
|-----------------------------------------------------------|---------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|--|
| Project 1:                                                | <b>Training.</b><br>Train all employees in environmental matters. Training will be by means of the screening of an environmental DVD, followed by a power point presentation.                                                                           |  |
|                                                           | <b>Status</b><br>In total 230 employees received environmental training.                                                                                                                                                                                |  |
| Reduction of fugitive dust                                | <b>Hydraulic Harrows.</b><br>Hydraulic harrows will be deployed at dust sensitive locations during the 2008 production season.                                                                                                                          |  |
|                                                           | <b>Status</b><br>One hydraulic harrow was deployed at Ballybeg bog in 2008.                                                                                                                                                                             |  |
|                                                           | Headland Peat Collection.<br>Continue with the collection of headland peat,<br>particularly at dust sensitive locations.                                                                                                                                |  |
|                                                           | <b>Status</b><br>Headland peat was collected as part of the peat lifting<br>process and included in general peat return figures.                                                                                                                        |  |
| <b>Project 2:</b><br>Waste Management                     | <b>On Site Inspections.</b><br>A full programme of internal audits will be carried out<br>as soon as production commences. Particular emphasis<br>will be put on cleaner production procedures, milling,<br>harrowing, ridging, harvesting and loading. |  |
|                                                           | <b>Status</b><br>Due to unforeseen circumstances, this project did not<br>materialise.                                                                                                                                                                  |  |
| <b>Project 3:</b><br>Minimisation of Suspended<br>Solids. | <b>On Site Inspections.</b><br>Train all employees in environmental matters. Training will be by means of the screening of an environmental DVD, followed by a power point presentation.                                                                |  |
|                                                           | <b>Status</b><br>In total 230 employees received environmental training.<br>Derrygreenagh also took delivery of one new silt control<br>excavator.                                                                                                      |  |
|                                                           |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                         |  |

| <b>Project 4:</b><br>Effective spill leak<br>management of mobile<br>fuelling units. | Research and Development.<br>The identification and ultimately the introduction of<br>mobile fuelling units which will enhance the spill / leal<br>management of fuel oils. Increased bund provisions are<br>planned for 2008, as well as one new fuel service<br>wheeled wagon which contain bunded tanks. In addition<br>to this, one new rail operated Fuel Service Wagon will<br>be introduced in Derrygreenagh |  |
|--------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|---------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|--|
|                                                                                      | <b>Status</b><br>Derrygreenagh took delivery of one rail operated Fuel<br>Service Wagon, this machine is currently waiting<br>commissioning. The delivery of Wheeled Fuel Service<br>Wagons was deferred due to design issues.                                                                                                                                                                                      |  |
| Project 5:                                                                           | Identify Recyclers.                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                 |  |
| Collection storage and reuse of polyethylene.                                        | Continue with the recycling of polyethylene. The sourcing of more recycling contractors will be ongoing.                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                            |  |
|                                                                                      | <b>Status</b><br>In total 175.6 tonnes of polyethylene was sent for<br>recycling in 2008.                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                           |  |
| Project 6:                                                                           | Planting.                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                           |  |
| Provision of measures to protect Dust Sensitive Areas.                               | Ongoing<br>Planting is ongoing as required, with areas in the<br>periphery of production bogs that are being developed<br>for housing being prioritised.                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                            |  |
|                                                                                      | <b>Status</b><br>No planting took place in 2008.                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                    |  |

| Project                                                         | Description & Status                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                             |  |
|-----------------------------------------------------------------|------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|--|
| <b>Project 1:</b><br>Reduction of fugitive dust                 | <b>Training.</b><br>Continue to train all employees in environmental matters. Training will be by means of the screening of an environmental DVD, followed by a power point presentation.                                                                                                                        |  |
| emissions.                                                      | <b>Hydraulic Harrows.</b><br>Hydraulic harrows will be deployed at dust sensitive<br>locations during the 2009 production season, with an<br>additional hydraulic harrow budgeted for in the five year<br>plan.                                                                                                  |  |
|                                                                 | <b>Headland Peat Collection.</b><br>Continue with the collection of headland peat,<br>particularly at dust sensitive locations.                                                                                                                                                                                  |  |
| Project 2:<br>Waste Management                                  | Waste Streamlining.<br>Following the purchase by Bord na Mona of AES Ltd,<br>meetings with that company's management will be<br>ongoing to see how best Bord na Mona's needs can be<br>catered for. Key account managers dedicated to Bord na<br>Mona have been requested and are due to be in place in<br>2009. |  |
| <b>Project 3:</b><br>Minimisation of Suspended<br>Solids.       | <b>Training.</b><br>Continue to train all employees in environmental matters. Training will be by means of the screening of an environmental DVD, followed by a power point presentation.                                                                                                                        |  |
| Project 4:                                                      | Research and Development.                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                        |  |
| Effective spill leak<br>management of mobile<br>fuelling units. | Continue to introduce rail operated fuel service wagons<br>on a phased basis, with Derrygreenagh works budgeted<br>to receive one wagon during 2009. Increased bund<br>provisions where required, will be provided, in 2009.                                                                                     |  |
| Project 5:                                                      | Identify Recyclers.                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                              |  |
| Collection storage and reuse of polyethylene.                   | Continue with the recycling of polyethylene. The sourcing of more recycling contractors will be ongoing.                                                                                                                                                                                                         |  |
| Project 6:                                                      | Survey.                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                          |  |
| PCB Directive                                                   | appliances. Following this, liaise with EPA in deciding a plan of action once a definitive amount of suspect PCB holdings are agreed.                                                                                                                                                                            |  |

# 3.2 Environmental Management Programme Proposal 2009

#### **3.3 Environmental Expenditure**

Environmental Expenditure 2008

Licence:P0501-01 Works: Derrygreenagh

| Description                    | Cost €     |
|--------------------------------|------------|
| Capital Costs                  | 80,600.00  |
| Silt Control                   | 80,145.33  |
| Analytical & Consultancy Costs | 8,627.65   |
| EPA Fees                       | 7,995.00   |
| Bog Rehabilitation             | 66,863.96  |
| Waste Management               | 58,840.00  |
| Total                          | 303,071.94 |

#### 4.0 Licence Specific Reports

#### 4.1 Surface Water Discharge Monitoring Location Programme Review

The Monitoring Locations will be changed; post the first quarter monitoring event 2009 and the Agency will be informed.

#### 4.2 Bunding Programme

Integrity testing was carried out in 2007, with retesting scheduled for 2009.

#### 4.3 Boiler Combustion Efficiency

In accordance with Condition 5.1 of the licence a boiler efficiency test was carried out on the only boiler in the licence area, Derrygreenagh. The results of which are retained on file.

#### Boiler Emissions 2008

Licence: P0501-01 Works: Derrygreenagh

| Boiler<br>Location | %<br>Efficiency<br>2004 | %<br>Efficiency<br>2005 | %<br>Efficiency<br>2006 | %<br>Efficiency<br>2007 | %<br>Efficiency<br>2008 |
|--------------------|-------------------------|-------------------------|-------------------------|-------------------------|-------------------------|
| Derrygreenagh      | 88.1                    | 87.2                    | 90.71                   | 93.3                    | 88.9                    |



Note: All boilers are serviced at the time of efficiency testing.

#### 4.4 Resource consumption summary

|                      | Resource Co        | nsumption 2008 |              |
|----------------------|--------------------|----------------|--------------|
| Licence: P0501-01    |                    |                | -            |
| Works: Derrygreenagh |                    |                |              |
| Product              | Tonnes<br>Produced | Tonnes Sold    | Customer     |
| Milled Peat          | 82,993             | 96,372         | ESB          |
| Moss                 | 74,094             | 66,000         | Horticulture |
| Turf                 | 0                  | 0              | Private      |
| Other                | 0                  | 0              | N/A          |
| Totals               | 157,087            | 162,372        | N/A          |

| Proposed Production 20 | 09                 |
|------------------------|--------------------|
| Licence: P0501-01      |                    |
| Works: Derrygreenagh   |                    |
| Product                | Proposed<br>Target |
| Milled Peat            | 86,646             |
| Moss                   | 77,000             |
| Turf                   | 0                  |
| Other                  | 0                  |
| Totals                 | 163,646            |

#### 4.5 De-Silting Report

Silt pond cleaning went well during the reporting period with all ponds being cleaned a minimum of two times.

A table and graph of the cleaning schedule is attached in appendix 5.

#### 4.6 Bog Development and Operational Programme

There was no bog development in 2008.

### 4.7 Bog Rehabilitation Report

At Ballivor Works, the old turf out loading facility was dismantled. Works included the dismantling of old sheds, loading hoppers and associated plant.

Following consultation with the National Parks and Wildlife Service (Local and Regional Managers), a group was established to identify potential areas within the Licence area, that may be suitable for management with a biodiversity focus. Following on from an initial baseline survey, key areas were identified.

Further consultation with the NPWS will continue in 2009.

All bogs have been mapped, distinguishing current and future cutaway rehabilitation plans and will feed into a specific cutaway rehabilitation plan for Derrygreenagh, in accordance with condition 10.2

#### 4.8 Archaeological Report

Derrygreenagh – No surveys or excavations took place in 2008.

#### 5.0 Summary

The Derrygreenagh Group of Bogs endeavour to comply with all environmental issues. In 2008 we had two non-compliance regarding suspended solids at our composite sampler at Toar bog, mainly due to exceptional heavy rainfall.

There was no non-compliance at the silt pond quarterly sampling events. Silt pond cleaning went very well during the year and every effort will be made to continue this trend into 2009.

All staff both permanent and seasonal were trained in 2008 and new staff will be trained as they join the company.

Bord na Mona would like to take this opportunity to advise the Environmental Protection Agency of its continued commitment to improving its environmental performance by adopting cleaner production methods and improving its environmental protection methods.

This will be communicated to all staff through the ongoing training programme.

Bord na Mona Energy Ltd are represented on the Management Group of both the Shannon River and Eastern River Basin District Management Systems, set up under the Water Framework Directive, and on the Steering Group of the Catchment Management of the River Barrow.

# **APPENDIX 1**

Surface Water Discharge Monitoring Results Bogs













# **APPENDIX 2**

Surface Water Discharge Monitoring Results Yards

#### Yard Discharge Results 2008

| Licence: | P0501-01                |                     |
|----------|-------------------------|---------------------|
| Works: D | errygreenagh            |                     |
| Month    | D/Greenagh SWE 2<br>COD | Rossan SWE<br>1 COD |
| Jan      | 46                      | 39                  |
| Feb      | 27                      | 14                  |
| Mar      | 40                      | 36                  |
| Apr      | 28                      | 26                  |
| May      | 0                       | 0                   |
| June     | 64                      | 81                  |
| July     | 32                      | 32                  |
| Aug      | 40                      | 25                  |
| Sep      | 35                      | 56                  |
| Oct      | 40                      | 46                  |
| Nov      | 32                      | 87                  |
| Dec      | 52                      | 76                  |



# **APPENDIX 3**

Surface Water Discharge Monitoring Results Composite

Licence Reg No. P0501-01

| Month   |     |      |            | Parameters |           |        |        |                |        |            | <b>Daily Totals</b> |           |        |
|---------|-----|------|------------|------------|-----------|--------|--------|----------------|--------|------------|---------------------|-----------|--------|
| January | pН  | COD  | Ammonia as | Total      | Suspended | Total  | Colour | Flow           | COD    | Ammonia as | Total               | Suspended | Total  |
| 2008    |     | mg/l | N mg/l     | Phosphorus | Solids    | Solids | Pt Co  | Daily          | Kg/Day | Kg/Day     | Phosphorus          | Solids    | Solids |
| SW15    |     |      |            | mg/l       | mg/l      | mg/l   | units  | Total (litres) |        |            | Kg/Day              | Kg/Day    | Kg/Day |
| 1       |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 0              |        |            |                     | 0.00      | 0.00   |
| 2       | 7.9 | 63   | 0.03       | 0.06       | 11        | 162    | 154    | 0              |        |            |                     | 0.00      | 0.00   |
| 3       |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 0              |        |            |                     | 0.00      | 0.00   |
| 4       |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 0              |        |            |                     | 0.00      | 0.00   |
| 5       |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 0              |        |            |                     | 0.00      | 0.00   |
| 6       |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 0              |        |            |                     | 0.00      | 0.00   |
| 7       |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 0              |        |            |                     | 0.00      | 0.00   |
| 8       |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 0              |        |            |                     | 0.00      | 0.00   |
| 9       | 7.4 | 125  | 0.41       | 0.14       | 63        | 366    | 128    | 0              |        |            |                     | 0.00      | 0.00   |
| 10      |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 0              |        |            |                     | 0.00      | 0.00   |
| 11      |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 0              |        |            |                     | 0.00      | 0.00   |
| 12      |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 0              |        |            |                     | 0.00      | 0.00   |
| 13      |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 0              |        |            |                     | 0.00      | 0.00   |
| 14      |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 0              |        |            |                     | 0.00      | 0.00   |
| 15      |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 0              |        |            |                     | 0.00      | 0.00   |
| 16      | 7.4 | 56   | 0.77       | 0.05       | 6         | 382    | 107    | 0              |        |            |                     | 0.00      | 0.00   |
| 17      |     |      |            |            | 5         | 222    |        | 0              |        |            |                     | 0.00      | 0.00   |
| 18      |     |      |            |            | 5         | 304    |        | 0              |        |            |                     | 0.00      | 0.00   |
| 19      |     |      |            |            | 23        | 326    |        | 0              |        |            |                     | 0.00      | 0.00   |
| 20      |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 0              |        |            |                     | 0.00      | 0.00   |
| 21      |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 0              |        |            |                     | 0.00      | 0.00   |
| 22      |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 0              |        |            |                     | 0.00      | 0.00   |
| 23      | 7.3 | 66   | 0.64       | 0.05       | 25        | 326    | 162    | 0              |        |            |                     | 0.00      | 0.00   |
| 24      |     |      |            |            | 5         | 346    |        | 0              |        |            |                     | 0.00      | 0.00   |
| 25      |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 0              |        |            |                     | 0.00      | 0.00   |
| 26      |     |      |            |            | 5         | 206    |        | 0              |        |            |                     | 0.00      | 0.00   |
| 27      |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 0              |        |            |                     | 0.00      | 0.00   |
| 28      |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 0              |        |            |                     | 0.00      | 0.00   |
| 29      |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 0              |        |            |                     | 0.00      | 0.00   |
| 30      | 7.7 | 75   | 0.74       | 0.14       | 78        | 407    | 103    | 0              |        |            |                     | 0.00      | 0.00   |
| 31      |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 0              |        |            |                     | 0.00      | 0.00   |

Derrygreenagh Group, Annual Environmental Report 2008

| Month |     |      |            | Parameters |           |        |        |                |        |            | Daily Totals |           |        |
|-------|-----|------|------------|------------|-----------|--------|--------|----------------|--------|------------|--------------|-----------|--------|
| Feb   | pН  | COD  | Ammonia as | Total      | Suspended | Total  | Colour | Flow           | COD    | Ammonia as | Total        | Suspended | Total  |
| 2008  |     | mg/l | N mg/l     | Phosphorus | Solids    | Solids | Pt Co  | Daily          | Kg/Day | Kg/Day     | Phosphorus   | Solids    | Solids |
| SW15  |     |      |            | mg/l       | mg/l      | mg/l   | units  | Total (litres) |        |            | Kg/Day       | Kg/Day    | Kg/Day |
| 1     |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 0              |        |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00   |
| 2     |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 0              |        |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00   |
| 3     |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 0              |        |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00   |
| 4     |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 0              |        |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00   |
| 5     |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 0              |        |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00   |
| 6     | 7.6 | 59   | 0.6        | 0.06       | 5         | 328    | 151    | 0              |        |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00   |
| 7     |     |      |            |            | 5         | 380    |        | 0              |        |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00   |
| 8     |     |      |            |            | 5         | 380    |        | 0              |        |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00   |
| 9     |     |      |            |            | 7         | 402    |        | 0              |        |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00   |
| 10    |     |      |            |            | 6         | 436    |        | 0              |        |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00   |
| 11    |     |      |            |            | 7         | 440    |        | 0              |        |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00   |
| 12    |     |      |            |            | 5         | 430    |        | 0              |        |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00   |
| 13    | 8   | 61   | 0.78       | 0.05       | 5         | 446    | 83     | 0              |        |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00   |
| 14    |     |      |            |            | 5         | 442    |        | 0              |        |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00   |
| 15    |     |      |            |            | 11        | 446    |        | 0              |        |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00   |
| 16    |     |      |            |            | 14        | 444    |        | 0              |        |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00   |
| 17    |     |      |            |            | 13        | 430    |        | 0              |        |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00   |
| 18    |     |      |            |            | 11        | 424    |        | 0              |        |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00   |
| 19    |     |      |            |            | 5         | 448    |        | 0              |        |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00   |
| 20    | 8.1 | 46   | 0.93       | 0.05       | 12        | 74     | 78     | 0              |        |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00   |
| 21    |     |      |            |            | 5         | 454    |        | 0              |        |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00   |
| 22    |     |      |            |            | 5         | 450    |        | 0              |        |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00   |
| 23    |     |      |            |            | 18        | 454    |        | 0              |        |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00   |
| 24    |     |      |            |            | 5         | 438    |        | 0              |        |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00   |
| 25    |     |      |            |            | 7         | 448    |        | 0              |        |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00   |
| 26    |     |      |            |            | 5         | 444    |        | 0              |        |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00   |
| 27    | 8.2 | 78   | 1.76       | 0.06       | 5         | 308    | 170    | 0              |        |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00   |
| 28    |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 0              |        |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00   |
| 29    |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 0              |        |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00   |

Licence Reg No. P0501-01

| Month |     |      |            | Parameters |           |        |        |                |        |            | Daily Totals |           |        |
|-------|-----|------|------------|------------|-----------|--------|--------|----------------|--------|------------|--------------|-----------|--------|
| March | pН  | COD  | Ammonia as | Total      | Suspended | Total  | Colour | Flow           | COD    | Ammonia as | Total        | Suspended | Total  |
| 2008  |     | mg/l | N mg/l     | Phosphorus | Solids    | Solids | Pt Co  | Daily          | Kg/Day | Kg/Day     | Phosphorus   | Solids    | Solids |
| SW15  |     |      |            | mg/l       | mg/l      | mg/l   | units  | Total (litres) |        |            | Kg/Day       | Kg/Day    | Kg/Day |
| 1     |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 0              |        |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00   |
| 2     |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 0              |        |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00   |
| 3     |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 0              |        |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00   |
| 4     |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 0              |        |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00   |
| 5     | 7.6 | 65   | 0.95       | 0.05       | 5         | 432    | 92     | 0              |        |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00   |
| 6     |     |      |            |            | 5         | 456    |        | 0              |        |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00   |
| 7     |     |      |            |            | 5         | 445    |        | 0              |        |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00   |
| 8     |     |      |            |            | 5         | 440    |        | 0              |        |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00   |
| 9     |     |      |            |            | 5         | 412    |        | 0              |        |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00   |
| 10    |     |      |            |            | 5         | 436    |        | 0              |        |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00   |
| 11    |     |      |            |            | 5         | 292    |        | 0              |        |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00   |
| 12    | 8.1 | 48   | 0.77       | 0.05       | 5         | 320    | 149    | 0              |        |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00   |
| 13    |     |      |            |            | 5         | 370    |        | 0              |        |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00   |
| 14    |     |      |            |            | 5         | 350    |        | 0              |        |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00   |
| 15    |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 0              |        |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00   |
| 16    |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 0              |        |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00   |
| 17    |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 0              |        |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00   |
| 18    |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 0              |        |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00   |
| 19    | 7.9 | 45   | 0.84       | 0.05       | 5         | 430    | 107    | 0              |        |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00   |
| 20    |     |      |            |            |           | 0      |        | 0              |        |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00   |
| 21    |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 0              |        |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00   |
| 22    |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 0              |        |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00   |
| 23    |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 0              |        |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00   |
| 24    |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 0              |        |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00   |
| 25    |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 0              |        |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00   |
| 26    | 7.9 | 41   | 0.83       | 0.05       | 9         | 428    | 72     | 0              |        |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00   |
| 27    |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 0              |        |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00   |
| 28    |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 0              |        |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00   |
| 29    |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 0              |        |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00   |
| 30    |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 0              |        |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00   |
| 31    |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 0              |        |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00   |

Derrygreenagh Group, Annual Environmental Report 2008

| Month |     |      |            | Parameters |           |        |        |                |        |            | Daily Totals |           |        |
|-------|-----|------|------------|------------|-----------|--------|--------|----------------|--------|------------|--------------|-----------|--------|
| April | pН  | COD  | Ammonia as | Total      | Suspended | Total  | Colour | Flow           | COD    | Ammonia as | Total        | Suspended | Total  |
| 2008  |     | mg/l | N mg/l     | Phosphorus | Solids    | Solids | Pt Co  | Daily          | Kg/Day | Kg/Day     | Phosphorus   | Solids    | Solids |
| SW15  |     |      |            | mg/l       | mg/l      | mg/l   | units  | Total (litres) |        |            | Kg/Day       | Kg/Day    | Kg/Day |
| 1     |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 0              |        |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00   |
| 2     | 7.6 | 42   | 0.7        | 0.05       | 5         | 410    | 90     | 0              |        |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00   |
| 3     |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 0              |        |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00   |
| 4     |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 0              |        |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00   |
| 5     |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 0              |        |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00   |
| 6     |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 0              |        |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00   |
| 7     |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 0              |        |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00   |
| 8     |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 0              |        |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00   |
| 9     | 7.7 | 31   | 0.85       | 0.06       | 5         | 476    | 64     | 0              |        |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00   |
| 10    |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 0              |        |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00   |
| 11    |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 0              |        |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00   |
| 12    |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 0              |        |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00   |
| 13    |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 0              |        |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00   |
| 14    |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 0              |        |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00   |
| 15    |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 0              |        |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00   |
| 16    | 7.9 | 51   | 0.88       | 0.1        | 7         | 468    | 51     | 0              |        |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00   |
| 17    |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 0              |        |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00   |
| 18    |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 0              |        |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00   |
| 19    |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 0              |        |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00   |
| 20    |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 0              |        |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00   |
| 21    |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 0              |        |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00   |
| 22    |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 0              |        |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00   |
| 23    | 7.8 | 51   | 0.83       | 0.05       | 5         | 454    | 54     | 0              |        |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00   |
| 24    |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 0              |        |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00   |
| 25    |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 0              |        |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00   |
| 26    |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 0              |        |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00   |
| 27    |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 0              |        |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00   |
| 28    |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 0              |        |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00   |
| 29    |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 0              |        |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00   |
| 30    | 8   | 42   | 0.8        | 0.05       | 6         | 470    | 61     | 0              |        |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00   |

| Month |     |      |            | Parameters |           |        |        |                |        | _          | Daily Totals |           |        |
|-------|-----|------|------------|------------|-----------|--------|--------|----------------|--------|------------|--------------|-----------|--------|
| May   | pН  | COD  | Ammonia as | Total      | Suspended | Total  | Colour | Flow           | COD    | Ammonia as | Total        | Suspended | Total  |
| 2008  |     | mg/l | N mg/l     | Phosphorus | Solids    | Solids | Pt Co  | Daily          | Kg/Day | Kg/Day     | Phosphorus   | Solids    | Solids |
| SW15  |     |      |            | mg/l       | mg/l      | mg/l   | units  | Total (litres) |        |            | Kg/Day       | Kg/Day    | Kg/Day |
| 1     |     |      |            |            | 6         | 462    |        | 0              |        |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00   |
| 2     |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 0              |        |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00   |
| 3     |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 0              |        |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00   |
| 4     |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 0              |        |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00   |
| 5     |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 0              |        |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00   |
| 6     |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 0              |        |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00   |
| 7     | 7.8 | 14   | 0.83       | 0.05       | 5         | 494    | 49     | 0              |        |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00   |
| 8     |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 0              |        |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00   |
| 9     |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 0              |        |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00   |
| 10    |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 0              |        |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00   |
| 11    |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 0              |        |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00   |
| 12    |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 0              |        |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00   |
| 13    |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 0              |        |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00   |
| 14    | 7.8 | 47   | 0.76       | 0.05       | 5         | 484    | 51     | 0              |        |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00   |
| 15    |     |      |            |            | 8         | 478    |        | 0              |        |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00   |
| 16    |     |      |            |            | 8         | 484    |        | 0              |        |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00   |
| 17    |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 0              |        |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00   |
| 18    |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 0              |        |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00   |
| 19    |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 0              |        |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00   |
| 20    |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 0              |        |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00   |
| 21    | 7.8 | 45   | 0.8        | 0.05       | 9         | 484    | 48     | 0              |        |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00   |
| 22    |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 0              |        |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00   |
| 23    |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 0              |        |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00   |
| 24    |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 0              |        |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00   |
| 25    |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 0              |        |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00   |
| 26    |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 0              |        |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00   |
| 27    |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 0              |        |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00   |
| 28    | 7.6 | 40   | 0.85       | 0.05       | 6         | 458    | 56     | 0              |        |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00   |
| 29    |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 0              |        |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00   |
|       |     |      |            |            |           |        |        |                |        |            |              |           |        |
| 30    |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 0              |        |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00   |
| 31    |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 0              |        |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00   |

| Month |     |      |            | Parameters |           |        |        |                |        |            | Daily Totals |           |        |
|-------|-----|------|------------|------------|-----------|--------|--------|----------------|--------|------------|--------------|-----------|--------|
| June  | pН  | COD  | Ammonia as | Total      | Suspended | Total  | Colour | Flow           | COD    | Ammonia as | Total        | Suspended | Total  |
| 2008  |     | mg/l | N mg/l     | Phosphorus | Solids    | Solids | Pt Co  | Daily          | Kg/Day | Kg/Day     | Phosphorus   | Solids    | Solids |
| SW15  |     |      |            | mg/l       | mg/l      | mg/l   | units  | Total (litres) |        |            | Kg/Day       | Kg/Day    | Kg/Day |
| 1     |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 0              |        |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00   |
| 2     |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 0              |        |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00   |
| 3     |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 0              |        |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00   |
| 4     | 7.6 | 43   | 0.79       | 0.05       | 6         | 492    | 55     | 0              |        |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00   |
| 5     |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 0              |        |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00   |
| 6     |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 0              |        |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00   |
| 7     |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 0              |        |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00   |
| 8     |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 0              |        |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00   |
| 9     |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 0              |        |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00   |
| 10    |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 0              |        |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00   |
| 11    | 7.7 | 34   | 0.71       | 0.05       | 5         | 506    | 51     | 0              |        |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00   |
| 12    |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 0              |        |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00   |
| 13    |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 0              |        |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00   |
| 14    |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 0              |        |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00   |
| 15    |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 0              |        |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00   |
| 16    |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 0              |        |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00   |
| 17    |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 0              |        |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00   |
| 18    | 7.7 | 45   | 0.79       | 0.06       | 6         | 510    | 57     | 0              |        |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00   |
| 19    |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 0              |        |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00   |
| 20    |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 0              |        |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00   |
| 21    |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 0              |        |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00   |
| 22    |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 0              |        |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00   |
| 23    |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 0              |        |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00   |
| 24    |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 0              |        |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00   |
| 25    | 7.7 | 37   | 0.88       | 0.05       | 11        | 445    | 128    | 0              |        |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00   |
| 26    |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 0              |        |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00   |
| 27    |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 0              |        |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00   |
| 28    |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 0              |        |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00   |
| 29    |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 0              |        |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00   |
| 30    |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 0              |        |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00   |

Licence Reg No. P0501-01

| Month |     |      |            | Parameters |           |        |        |                |        |            | Daily Totals |           |         |
|-------|-----|------|------------|------------|-----------|--------|--------|----------------|--------|------------|--------------|-----------|---------|
| July  | pН  | COD  | Ammonia as | Total      | Suspended | Total  | Colour | Flow           | COD    | Ammonia as | Total        | Suspended | Total   |
| 2008  |     | mg/l | N mg/l     | Phosphorus | Solids    | Solids | Pt Co  | Daily          | Kg/Day | Kg/Day     | Phosphorus   | Solids    | Solids  |
| SW15  |     |      |            | mg/l       | mg/l      | mg/l   | units  | Total (litres) |        |            | Kg/Day       | Kg/Day    | Kg/Day  |
| 1     |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 0              |        |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00    |
| 2     | 7.5 | 34   | 0.74       | 0.05       | 5         | 380    | 138    | 0              |        |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00    |
| 3     |     |      |            |            | 5         | 440    |        | 0              |        |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00    |
| 4     |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 1120608        |        |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00    |
| 5     |     |      |            |            | 5         | 136    |        | 366569         |        |            |              | 1.83      | 49.85   |
| 6     |     |      |            |            | 5         | 170    |        | 1780704        |        |            |              | 8.90      | 302.72  |
| 7     |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | -972950        |        |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00    |
| 8     |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 372151         |        |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00    |
| 9     |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 1352678        |        |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00    |
| 10    |     |      |            |            | 5         | 426    | 132    | 513760         |        |            |              | 2.57      | 218.86  |
| 11    |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 551370         |        |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00    |
| 12    |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 1257293        |        |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00    |
| 13    |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 279141         |        |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00    |
| 14    |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 220225         |        |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00    |
| 15    |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 63210          |        |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00    |
| 16    | 7.5 | 41   | 0.77       | 0.05       | 5         | 482    | 71     | 449643         | 18.44  | 0.35       | 0.02         | 2.25      | 216.73  |
| 17    |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 13738          |        |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00    |
| 18    |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 0              |        |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00    |
| 19    |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 0              |        |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00    |
| 20    |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 7258           |        |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00    |
| 21    |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 640751         |        |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00    |
| 22    |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 597732         |        |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00    |
| 23    | 7.6 | 34   | 0.75       | 0.05       | 5         | 468    | 57     | 147            |        |            |              | 0.00      | 0.07    |
| 24    |     |      |            |            | 5         | 482    |        | 33713          |        |            |              | 0.17      | 16.25   |
| 25    |     |      |            |            | 5         | 476    |        | 0              |        |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00    |
| 26    |     |      |            |            | 5         | 478    |        | 910224         |        |            |              | 4.55      | 435.09  |
| 27    |     |      |            |            | 5         | 514    |        | 5460739        |        |            |              | 27.30     | 2806.82 |
| 28    |     |      |            |            | 5         | 444    |        | 5774458        |        |            |              | 28.87     | 2563.86 |
| 29    |     |      |            |            | 7         | 484    |        | 6599232        |        |            |              | 46.19     | 3194.03 |
| 30    | 7.5 | 89   | 0.75       | 0.05       | 9         | 198    | 306    | 6290784        | 559.88 | 4.72       | 0.31         | 56.62     | 1245.58 |
| 31    |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 10465630       |        |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00    |

Derrygreenagh Group, Annual Environmental Report 2008

| Month  |     |      |            | Parameters |           |        |        |                |         |            | Daily Totals |           |          |
|--------|-----|------|------------|------------|-----------|--------|--------|----------------|---------|------------|--------------|-----------|----------|
| August | pН  | COD  | Ammonia as | Total      | Suspended | Total  | Colour | Flow           | COD     | Ammonia as | Total        | Suspended | Total    |
| 2008   |     | mg/l | N mg/l     | Phosphorus | Solids    | Solids | Pt Co  | Daily          | Kg/Day  | Kg/Day     | Phosphorus   | Solids    | Solids   |
| SW15   |     |      |            | mg/l       | mg/l      | mg/l   | units  | Total (litres) |         |            | Kg/Day       | Kg/Day    | Kg/Day   |
| 1      |     |      |            |            | 5         | 307    |        | 15497570       |         |            |              | 77.49     | 4757.75  |
| 2      |     |      |            |            | 5         | 444    |        | 14747620       |         |            |              | 73.74     | 6547.94  |
| 3      |     |      |            |            | 5         | 404    |        | 12766460       |         |            |              | 63.83     | 5157.65  |
| 4      |     |      |            |            | 5         | 302    |        | 9846144        |         |            |              | 49.23     | 2973.54  |
| 5      |     |      |            |            | 5         | 444    |        | 10649660       |         |            |              | 53.25     | 4728.45  |
| 6      | 7.9 | 34   | 0.58       | 0.05       | 5         | 448    | 111    | 10136450       | 344.64  | 5.88       | 0.51         | 50.68     | 4541.13  |
| 7      |     |      |            |            | 6         | 280    |        | 9986976        |         |            |              | 59.92     | 2796.35  |
| 8      |     |      |            |            | 5         | 398    |        | 11891230       |         |            |              | 59.46     | 4732.71  |
| 9      |     |      |            |            | 5         | 267    |        | 10463900       |         |            |              | 52.32     | 2793.86  |
| 10     |     |      |            |            | 5         | 210    |        | 13351390       |         |            |              | 66.76     | 2803.79  |
| 11     |     |      |            |            | 5         | 312    |        | 20601220       |         |            |              | 103.01    | 6427.58  |
| 12     |     |      |            |            | 5         | 202    |        | 14118620       |         |            |              | 70.59     | 2851.96  |
| 13     | 7.7 | 61   | 0.37       | 0.13       | 5         | 304    | 220    | 34271420       | 2090.56 | 12.68      | 4.46         | 171.36    | 10418.51 |
| 14     |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 37278140       |         |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00     |
| 15     |     |      |            |            | 5         | 388    |        | 36426240       |         |            |              | 182.13    | 14133.38 |
| 16     |     |      |            |            | 6         | 182    |        | 27656640       |         |            |              | 165.94    | 5033.51  |
| 17     |     |      |            |            | 5         | 272    |        | 45598470       |         |            |              | 227.99    | 12402.78 |
| 18     |     |      |            |            | 5         | 394    |        | 43219010       |         |            |              | 216.10    | 17028.29 |
| 19     |     |      |            |            | 5         | 364    |        | 34852030       |         |            |              | 174.26    | 12686.14 |
| 20     | 7.7 | 38   | 0.51       | 0.05       | 5         | 452    | 139    | 34177250       | 1298.74 | 17.43      | 1.71         | 170.89    | 15448.12 |
| 21     |     |      |            |            | 5         | 479    |        | 23145700       |         |            |              | 115.73    | 11086.79 |
| 22     |     |      |            |            | 5         | 462    |        | 21283780       |         |            |              | 106.42    | 9833.11  |
| 23     |     |      |            |            | 5         | 482    |        | 21225890       |         |            |              | 106.13    | 10230.88 |
| 24     |     |      |            |            | 12        | 446    |        | 18050690       |         |            |              | 216.61    | 8050.61  |
| 25     |     |      |            |            | 5         | 486    |        | 16625950       |         |            |              | 83.13     | 8080.21  |
| 26     |     |      |            |            | 5         | 500    |        | 19783010       |         |            |              | 98.92     | 9891.51  |
| 27     | 7.9 | 40   | 0.4        | 0.05       | 5         | 484    | 91     | 22033730       | 881.35  | 8.81       | 1.10         | 110.17    | 10664.33 |
| 28     |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 21666530       |         |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00     |
| 29     |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 20207230       |         |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00     |
| 30     |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 18766080       |         |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00     |
| 31     |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 19082300       |         |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00     |
Licence Reg No. P0501-01

| Month |     |      |            | Parameters |           |        |        |                |         |            | Daily Totals |           |          |
|-------|-----|------|------------|------------|-----------|--------|--------|----------------|---------|------------|--------------|-----------|----------|
| Sept  | pН  | COD  | Ammonia as | Total      | Suspended | Total  | Colour | Flow           | COD     | Ammonia as | Total        | Suspended | Total    |
| 2008  |     | mg/l | N mg/l     | Phosphorus | Solids    | Solids | Pt Co  | Daily          | Kg/Day  | Kg/Day     | Phosphorus   | Solids    | Solids   |
| SW15  |     |      |            | mg/l       | mg/l      | mg/l   | units  | Total (litres) |         |            | Kg/Day       | Kg/Day    | Kg/Day   |
| 1     |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 19068480       |         |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00     |
| 2     |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 19068480       |         |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00     |
| 3     | 7.5 | 36   | 0.64       | 0.15       | 5         | 448    | 148    | 19068480       | 686.47  | 12.20      | 2.86         | 95.34     | 8542.68  |
| 4     |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 19068480       |         |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00     |
| 5     |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 19068480       |         |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00     |
| 6     |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 19068480       |         |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00     |
| 7     |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 19068480       |         |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00     |
| 8     |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 19068480       |         |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00     |
| 9     |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 19068480       |         |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00     |
| 10    | 7.5 | 79   | 0.55       | 0.05       | 8         | 312    | 182    | 19068480       | 1506.41 | 10.49      | 0.95         | 152.55    | 5949.37  |
| 11    |     |      |            |            | 5         | 310    |        | 19068480       |         |            |              | 95.34     | 5911.23  |
| 12    |     |      |            |            | 5         | 378    |        | 20390400       |         |            |              | 101.95    | 7707.57  |
| 13    |     |      |            |            | 5         | 408    |        | 24368260       |         |            |              | 121.84    | 9942.25  |
| 14    |     |      |            |            | 5         | 246    |        | 22717150       |         |            |              | 113.59    | 5588.42  |
| 15    |     |      |            |            | 5         | 306    |        | 26777950       |         |            |              | 133.89    | 8194.05  |
| 16    |     |      |            |            | 5         | 380    |        | 33215620       |         |            |              | 166.08    | 12621.94 |
| 17    | 7.8 | 58   | 0.7        | 0.1        | 5         | 366    | 120    | 26395200       | 1530.92 | 18.48      | 2.64         | 131.98    | 9660.64  |
| 18    |     |      |            |            | 5         | 450    |        | 23877500       |         |            |              | 119.39    | 10744.88 |
| 19    |     |      |            |            | 5         | 476    |        | 17934050       |         |            |              | 89.67     | 8536.61  |
| 20    |     |      |            |            | 5         | 460    |        | 15965860       |         |            |              | 79.83     | 7344.30  |
| 21    |     |      |            |            | 5         | 432    |        | 15931300       |         |            |              | 79.66     | 6882.32  |
| 22    |     |      |            |            | 5         | 462    |        | 16224190       |         |            |              | 81.12     | 7495.58  |
| 23    |     |      |            |            | 5         | 460    |        | 17862340       |         |            |              | 89.31     | 8216.68  |
| 24    | 7.9 | 38   | 0.76       | 0.05       | 5         | 452    | 77     | 17383680       | 660.58  | 13.21      | 0.87         | 86.92     | 7857.42  |
| 25    |     |      |            |            | 5         | 468    |        | 4192301        |         |            |              | 20.96     | 1962.00  |
| 26    |     |      |            |            | 5         | 473    |        | 4835894        |         |            |              | 24.18     | 2287.38  |
| 27    |     |      |            |            | 5         | 468    |        | 4687805        |         |            |              | 23.44     | 2193.89  |
| 28    |     |      |            |            | 5         | 478    |        | 658238         |         |            |              | 3.29      | 314.64   |
| 29    |     |      |            |            | 5         | 478    |        | 830140         |         |            |              | 4.15      | 396.81   |
| 30    |     |      |            |            | 5         | 452    |        | 812908         |         |            |              | 4.06      | 367.43   |

Licence Reg No. P0501-01

| Month |     |      |            | Parameters |           |        |        |                |         |            | Daily Totals |           |          |
|-------|-----|------|------------|------------|-----------|--------|--------|----------------|---------|------------|--------------|-----------|----------|
| Oct   | pН  | COD  | Ammonia as | Total      | Suspended | Total  | Colour | Flow           | COD     | Ammonia as | Total        | Suspended | Total    |
| 2008  |     | mg/l | N mg/l     | Phosphorus | Solids    | Solids | Pt Co  | Daily          | Kg/Day  | Kg/Day     | Phosphorus   | Solids    | Solids   |
| SW15  |     |      |            | mg/l       | mg/l      | mg/l   | units  | Total (litres) |         |            | Kg/Day       | Kg/Day    | Kg/Day   |
| 1     | 8   | 43   | 0.46       | 0.05       | 5         | 448    | 80     | 6091978        | 261.96  | 2.80       | 0.30         | 30.46     | 2729.21  |
| 2     |     |      |            |            | 5         | 478    |        | 8754912        |         |            |              | 43.77     | 4184.85  |
| 3     |     |      |            |            | 5         | 476    |        | 12936670       |         |            |              | 64.68     | 6157.85  |
| 4     |     |      |            |            | 5         | 212    |        | 13692670       |         |            |              | 68.46     | 2902.85  |
| 5     |     |      |            |            | 5         | 316    |        | 6732720        |         |            |              | 33.66     | 2127.54  |
| 6     |     |      |            |            | 5         | 380    |        | 19927300       |         |            |              | 99.64     | 7572.37  |
| 7     |     |      |            |            | 5         | 330    |        | 14079740       |         |            |              | 70.40     | 4646.31  |
| 8     | 8   | 53   | 0.61       | 0.08       | 5         | 374    | 175    | 14538530       | 770.54  | 8.87       | 1.16         | 72.69     | 5437.41  |
| 9     |     |      |            |            | 3         | 315    |        | 19195490       |         |            |              | 57.59     | 6046.58  |
| 10    |     |      |            |            | 5         | 280    |        | 14367460       |         |            |              | 71.84     | 4022.89  |
| 11    |     |      |            |            | 5         | 422    |        | 19511710       |         |            |              | 97.56     | 8233.94  |
| 12    |     |      |            |            | 5         | 356    |        | 26411620       |         |            |              | 132.06    | 9402.54  |
| 13    |     |      |            |            | 5         | 406    |        | 21846240       |         |            |              | 109.23    | 8869.57  |
| 14    |     |      |            |            | 8         | 228    |        | 17695580       |         |            |              | 141.56    | 4034.59  |
| 15    | 7.8 | 58   | 0.56       | 0.05       | 5         | 277    | 166    | 26214620       | 1520.45 | 14.68      | 1.31         | 131.07    | 7261.45  |
| 16    |     |      |            |            | 5         | 394    |        | 23126690       |         |            |              | 115.63    | 9111.92  |
| 17    |     |      |            |            | 5         | 414    |        | 23325410       |         |            |              | 116.63    | 9656.72  |
| 18    |     |      |            |            | 5         | 416    |        | 22367230       |         |            |              | 111.84    | 9304.77  |
| 19    |     |      |            |            | 5         | 426    |        | 19728580       |         |            |              | 98.64     | 8404.38  |
| 20    |     |      |            |            | 5         | 370    |        | 14862530       |         |            |              | 74.31     | 5499.14  |
| 21    |     |      |            |            | 5         | 406    |        | 12807940       |         |            |              | 64.04     | 5200.02  |
| 22    | 7.9 | 47   | 0.69       | 0.05       | 5         | 422    | 114    | 19338050       | 908.89  | 13.34      | 0.97         | 96.69     | 8160.66  |
| 23    |     |      |            |            | 5         | 238    |        | 20763650       |         |            |              | 103.82    | 4941.75  |
| 24    |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 24671520       |         |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00     |
| 25    |     |      |            |            | 5         | 135    |        | 20383490       |         |            |              | 101.92    | 2751.77  |
| 26    |     |      |            |            | 5         | 320    |        | 24066720       |         |            |              | 120.33    | 7701.35  |
| 27    |     |      |            |            | 5         | 384    |        | 26296700       |         |            |              | 131.48    | 10097.93 |
| 28    |     |      |            |            | 5         | 382    |        | 22864030       |         |            |              | 114.32    | 8734.06  |
| 29    | 7.4 | 64   | 0.51       | 0.05       | 5         | 210    | 210    | 22244540       | 1423.65 | 11.34      | 1.11         | 111.22    | 4671.35  |
| 30    |     |      |            |            | 5         | 322    |        | 25005890       |         |            |              | 125.03    | 8051.90  |
| 31    |     |      |            |            | 5         | 382    |        | 22142590       |         |            |              | 110.71    | 8458.47  |

Derrygreenagh Group, Annual Environmental Report 2008

Licence Reg No. P0501-01

| Month |     |      |            | Parameters |           |        |        |                |         |            | Daily Totals |           |          |
|-------|-----|------|------------|------------|-----------|--------|--------|----------------|---------|------------|--------------|-----------|----------|
| Nov   | pН  | COD  | Ammonia as | Total      | Suspended | Total  | Colour | Flow           | COD     | Ammonia as | Total        | Suspended | Total    |
| 2008  |     | mg/l | N mg/l     | Phosphorus | Solids    | Solids | Pt Co  | Daily          | Kg/Day  | Kg/Day     | Phosphorus   | Solids    | Solids   |
| SW15  |     |      |            | mg/l       | mg/l      | mg/l   | units  | Total (litres) |         |            | Kg/Day       | Kg/Day    | Kg/Day   |
| 1     |     |      |            |            | 5         | 438    |        | 22825150       |         |            |              | 114.13    | 9997.42  |
| 2     |     |      |            |            | 5         | 430    |        | 20832770       |         |            |              | 104.16    | 8958.09  |
| 3     |     |      |            |            | 5         | 450    |        | 20489760       |         |            |              | 102.45    | 9220.39  |
| 4     |     |      |            |            | 5         | 446    |        | 18984670       |         |            |              | 94.92     | 8467.16  |
| 5     | 7.9 | 62   | 0.61       | 0.05       | 5         | 458    | 84     | 18653760       | 1156.53 | 11.38      | 0.93         | 93.27     | 8543.42  |
| 6     |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 17241980       |         |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00     |
| 7     |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 13118980       |         |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00     |
| 8     |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 11704610       |         |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00     |
| 9     |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 15496700       |         |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00     |
| 10    |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 28270950       |         |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00     |
| 11    |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 25072420       |         |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00     |
| 12    | 7.5 | 51   | 0.59       | 0.05       | 9         | 260    | 197    | 28772060       | 1467.38 | 16.98      | 1.44         | 258.95    | 7480.74  |
| 13    |     |      |            |            | 5         | 80     |        | 25129440       |         |            |              | 125.65    | 2010.36  |
| 14    |     |      |            |            | 5         | 266    |        | 22465730       |         |            |              | 112.33    | 5975.88  |
| 15    |     |      |            |            | 5         | 362    |        | 19172160       |         |            |              | 95.86     | 6940.32  |
| 16    |     |      |            |            | 5         | 232    |        | 23727170       |         |            |              | 118.64    | 5504.70  |
| 17    |     |      |            |            | 5         | 319    |        | 27406080       |         |            |              | 137.03    | 8742.54  |
| 18    |     |      |            |            | 5         | 376    |        | 26125630       |         |            |              | 130.63    | 9823.24  |
| 19    | 7.8 | 41   | 0.53       | 0.07       | 5         | 404    | 127    | 26568860       | 1089.32 | 14.08      | 1.86         | 132.84    | 10733.82 |
| 20    |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 25160540       |         |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00     |
| 21    |     |      |            |            | 5         | 378    |        | 21066910       |         |            |              | 105.33    | 7963.29  |
| 22    |     |      |            |            | 5         | 304    |        | 21897220       |         |            |              | 109.49    | 6656.75  |
| 23    |     |      |            |            | 5         | 248    |        | 22629890       |         |            |              | 113.15    | 5612.21  |
| 24    |     |      |            |            | 5         | 282    |        | 22014720       |         |            |              | 110.07    | 6208.15  |
| 25    |     |      |            |            | 5         | 354    |        | 26317440       |         |            |              | 131.59    | 9316.37  |
| 26    | 7.7 | 45   | 0.57       | 0.05       | 5         | 362    | 126    | 23692610       | 1066.17 | 13.50      | 1.18         | 118.46    | 8576.72  |
| 27    |     |      |            |            | 5         | 384    |        | 22896860       |         |            |              | 114.48    | 8792.39  |
| 28    |     |      |            |            | 5         | 370    |        | 14167010       |         |            |              | 70.84     | 5241.79  |
| 29    |     |      |            |            | 5         | 444    |        | 8286624        |         |            |              | 41.43     | 3679.26  |
| 30    |     |      |            |            | 5         | 446    |        | 8312371        |         |            |              | 41.56     | 3707.32  |

Licence Reg No. P0501-01

| Month |     |      |            | Parameters |           |        |        |                |         |            | Daily Totals |           |          |
|-------|-----|------|------------|------------|-----------|--------|--------|----------------|---------|------------|--------------|-----------|----------|
| Dec   | pН  | COD  | Ammonia as | Total      | Suspended | Total  | Colour | Flow           | COD     | Ammonia as | Total        | Suspended | Total    |
| 2008  |     | mg/l | N mg/l     | Phosphorus | Solids    | Solids | Pt Co  | Daily          | Kg/Day  | Kg/Day     | Phosphorus   | Solids    | Solids   |
| SW15  |     |      |            | mg/l       | mg/l      | mg/l   | units  | Total (litres) |         |            | Kg/Day       | Kg/Day    | Kg/Day   |
| 1     |     |      |            |            | 5         | 450    |        | 13605410       |         |            |              | 68.03     | 6122.43  |
| 2     |     |      |            |            | 5         | 440    |        | 16498940       |         |            |              | 82.49     | 7259.53  |
| 3     | 7.8 | 52   | 0.62       | 0.05       | 5         | 434    | 77     | 14498780       | 753.94  | 8.99       | 0.72         | 72.49     | 6292.47  |
| 4     |     |      |            |            | 7         | 292    |        | 14383010       |         |            |              | 100.68    | 4199.84  |
| 5     |     |      |            |            | 5         | 204    |        | 23753090       |         |            |              | 118.77    | 4845.63  |
| 6     |     |      |            |            | 5         | 342    |        | 16056580       |         |            |              | 80.28     | 5491.35  |
| 7     |     |      |            |            | 5         | 460    |        | 23091260       |         |            |              | 115.46    | 10621.98 |
| 8     |     |      |            |            | 5         | 470    |        | 21281180       |         |            |              | 106.41    | 10002.15 |
| 9     |     |      |            |            | 5         | 262    |        | 23352190       |         |            |              | 116.76    | 6118.27  |
| 10    | 7.7 | 53   | 0.68       | 0.05       | 8         | 424    | 103    | 22392290       | 1186.79 | 15.23      | 1.12         | 179.14    | 9494.33  |
| 11    |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 20888930       |         |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00     |
| 12    |     |      |            |            | 6         | 122    |        | 21048770       |         |            |              | 126.29    | 2567.95  |
| 13    |     |      |            |            | 5         | 192    |        | 30432670       |         |            |              | 152.16    | 5843.07  |
| 14    |     |      |            |            | 5         | 386    |        | 31702750       |         |            |              | 158.51    | 12237.26 |
| 15    |     |      |            |            | 5         | 364    |        | 28144800       |         |            |              | 140.72    | 10244.71 |
| 16    |     |      |            |            | 5         | 393    |        | 24983430       |         |            |              | 124.92    | 9818.49  |
| 17    | 7.4 | 71   | 0.67       | 0.05       | 5         | 394    | 115    | 24205830       | 1718.61 | 16.22      | 1.21         | 121.03    | 9537.10  |
| 18    |     |      |            |            | 5         | 378    |        | 23683100       |         |            |              | 118.42    | 8952.21  |
| 19    |     |      |            |            | 5         | 344    |        | 24808900       |         |            |              | 124.04    | 8534.26  |
| 20    |     |      |            |            | 5         | 290    |        | 23981180       |         |            |              | 119.91    | 6954.54  |
| 21    |     |      |            |            | 5         | 122    |        | 25607230       |         |            |              | 128.04    | 3124.08  |
| 22    | 7.7 | 34   | 0.44       | 0.05       | 5         | 266    | 138    | 25671170       | 872.82  | 11.30      | 1.28         | 128.36    | 6828.53  |
| 23    |     |      |            |            | 5         | 486    |        | 25512190       |         |            |              | 127.56    | 12398.92 |
| 24    |     |      |            |            | 5         | 498    |        | 23836030       |         |            |              | 119.18    | 11870.34 |
| 25    |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 22821700       |         |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00     |
| 26    |     |      |            |            | 5         | 514    |        | 22345630       |         |            |              | 111.73    | 11485.65 |
| 27    |     |      |            |            | 5         | 537    |        | 19186850       |         |            |              | 95.93     | 10303.34 |
| 28    |     |      |            |            | 5         | 548    |        | 8465213        |         |            |              | 42.33     | 4638.94  |
| 29    | 7.8 | 51   | 0.18       | 0.05       | 5         | 450    | 125    | 21423740       | 1092.61 | 3.86       | 1.07         | 107.12    | 9640.68  |
| 30    |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 20276350       |         |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00     |
| 31    |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 19760640       |         |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00     |

Derrygreenagh Group, Annual Environmental Report 2008

# **APPENDIX 4**

Dust Monitoring Results.

#### **Dust Monitoring Results 2008**

| Liconco: P0501 01 |  |
|-------------------|--|
| Licence:P0501-01  |  |

Works: Derrygreenagh

| Sample<br>Period | DM - 01<br>Toar | DM - 02<br>D/Hinch | DM - 03<br>Ballivor |
|------------------|-----------------|--------------------|---------------------|
| May-June         | 49              | 123                | 68                  |
| June-July        | 46              | 103                | 98                  |
| July- Aug        | 57              | 92                 | 34                  |



## **APPENDIX 5**

De-silting Programme Review.

### Siltpond Cleaning Programme 2008

| IPPC Licence: P0501-01 |
|------------------------|
| Works: Derrygreenagh   |

| Bog Area & Nr Ponds | 1<br>Cleaning | 2<br>Cleanings | 3<br>Cleanings | 4<br>Cleanings |
|---------------------|---------------|----------------|----------------|----------------|
| Derryhinch (4)      | 4             | 4              |                |                |
| Toar ( 6 )          | 6             | 6              |                |                |
| Ballybeg ( 6 )      | 6             | 6              | 2              |                |
| Drumman ( 6 )       | 6             | 6              |                |                |
| Ballivor(10)        | 10            | 10             | 1              |                |
| Carranstown (5)     | 5             | 4              |                |                |
| Lisclogher (7)      | 7             | 7              |                |                |
| Bracklin West ( 6 ) | 6             | 6              | 2              |                |
| Rossan (8)          | 8             | 8              | 8              | 8              |



# **APPENDIX 6**

## **AER & PRTR Data**



### BORD NA MÓNA ENERGY LIMITED

## Annual Environmental Report 2009 P0501-01

March 2010

Derrygreenagh Group, Annual Environmental Report 2009

Bord na Móna today operates 5 main subsidiary companies in more than 20 locations throughout Ireland, the UK and USA. The principal businesses are in the Energy, Resource Recovery, Horticulture, Home Heating and Wastewater Treatment and Air Pollution Abatement markets. The company also engages in an extensive rehabilitation program to develop its peat lands in an environmentally sustainable manner.

## CONTRACT WITH NATURE

Bord na Móna has long recognised the need to diversify its activities in order to secure a sustainable future. In this context we identified the energy and resource recovery sectors as appropriate areas of growth and development, given our assets, strengths and skills. Significant challenges face Ireland in meeting the country's needs to provide secure sustainable energy and manage waste while minimising the impact on the environment.

Bord na Móna is in a strong position to contribute to dealing with these challenges. We have a unique mixture of assets, experience and innovation which will enable us to cross-link our activities in energy, water and resource recovery to provide products and services which will meet Ireland's needs. We also have the capacity to become an exemplar for others to follow in these fields.

With this background we have scoped out a new vision for the future sustainable development of Bord na Móna.

Following on from our vision, we have developed a new mission for Bord na Móna which the Company is committed to achieving.

In 1934 the Turf Development Board was formed to 'develop and improve the turf industry.' The experience of fuel shortages during the war re-enforced the Irish State's commitment to developing the country's bogs. In 1944 the TDB was asked to devise and submit a comprehensive programme, the outcome was the transformation in 1946 of the TDB into Bord na Móna. The Board was given a mandate to increase the use of peat as a fuel and in energy production. Markets for the use of moss peat in horticulture were also developed.

In 1990 Bord na Móna implemented a divisionalised and decentralised structure, designed to delegate responsibility downwards ensuring a sharper focus on each profit centre and a greater spirit of enterprise.

# Group Vision A NEW CONTRACT WITH

The vision statement defines the Company's purpose, in terms of its values. Values are guiding beliefs about how things should be done.

The vision statement communicates both the purpose and values of Bord na Móna. For employees, it gives direction about how they are expected to behave and inspires them to give their best. Shared with customers, it shapes the customers' understanding of why they should work with Bord na Móna.

Bord na Móna will seek solutions that optimise the creative energy and potential of the organisation, driven by long term goals and the organisation's vision and mission. In this context our devolved business units will align their vision and strategic planning with the global direction provided.

Consistent with our vision, innovation will once again return to the core of everything we do. We will capitalise on opportunities to cross fertilise our unique range of skills and technologies that add value and are socially and environmentally sustainable. Greater focus will be placed on managing and developing our land assets in a responsible and sustainable manner. Our award winning initiatives at Lough Boora (Co. Offaly) and Oweninny (Co Mayo), provide shining examples of what can be achieved

## Group

## Mission

We conduct our affairs with openness, honesty and integrity.

We are Ireland's leading environmentally responsible integrated utility service provider encompassing electricity, heating solutions, resource recovery, water, horticulture and related services.

We capitalise on international opportunities where we have a competitive advantage. We achieve continuing growth through superior customer service, outstanding quality and innovation delivered through the excellence and commitment of our people. We engage in sustainable profitable business in the communities we serve, which is rewarding and challenging for employees and other stakeholders.

#### Contents

#### **1.0 Introduction**

- 1.1 IPPC Licence Register No
- 1.2 Name & Location of Site
- 1.3 Brief Description of Activities
- 1.4 Environmental Management of the Company
- 1.5 Environmental Policy Statement

#### **2.0 Summary Information**

- 2.1 Emissions to Water Summary
  - 2.1.1 Silt Pond Emissions
  - 2.1.2 Yard Discharges
  - 2.1.3 Composite Sampler Report
  - 2.1.4 Emissions to Water Non-compliance's

#### 2.2 Emissions to Air Summary

- 2.2.1 Dust Monitoring
- 2.2.2 Emissions to Air Non-compliance's

#### 2.3 Waste Arising

- 2.3.1 Non-Hazardous Waste
- 2.3.2 Hazardous Waste

#### 2.4 Energy and Water Consumption

2.4.1 Energy Consumption

#### **2.5 Environmental Incidents and Complaints**

- 2.5.1 Incidents
- 2.5.2 Complaints

#### **3.0 Management of the Activity**

- 3.1 Environmental Management Programme Report
- 3.2 Environmental Management Programme Proposal
- 3.3 Environmental Expenditure

#### 4.0 Licence Specific Reports

- 4.1 Surface Water Discharge Monitoring Location Programme Review
- 4.2 Bunding Programme
- 4.3 Boiler Combustion Efficiency
- 4.4 Resource Consumption Summary
- 4.5 Report on de-silting Programme
- 4.6 Bog Development and Operational Programme
- 4.7 Bog Rehabilitation Report
- 4.8 Archaeological Report

#### 5.0 Summary

Appendix 1: Emissions to Water Monitoring Results. (Bogs)

Appendix 2: Emissions to Water Monitoring Results. (Yards)

Appendix 3: Emissions to Water Monitoring Results. (Composite)

Appendix 4: Emissions to Air Monitoring Results.

Appendix 5: De-silting Programme Review

Appendix 6: AER & PRTR Data

#### **1.0 Introduction**

1.1 IPPC Licence No 501-01

#### 1.2 Name & Location of Site

| Name:                    | Bord na Mona Energy Limited.                                     |
|--------------------------|------------------------------------------------------------------|
| Address:                 | Derrygreenagh Works, Rochfortbridge,<br>Mullingar, Co. Westmeath |
| Telephone No:            | 044 9222181                                                      |
| Contact Name:            | Eamonn Mulhall                                                   |
| Position:                | Resource Manager                                                 |
| National Grid Reference: | E249450 N 238140                                                 |

#### **1.3 Description of Activities**

#### Peat Milling Operations.

For milled peat production the bog is laid out in a series of rectangular fields of varying length and 15m wide with drains located between. There are essentially four operations involved in milled peat production:

Milling. Harrowing. Ridging. Harvesting.

#### Milling.

Special milling machines work there way along the fields, milling approximately 15mm of peat of the top of the bog in a pass.

#### Harrowing

In the course of drying, the milled peat is turned a number of times to avail of the drying conditions. This is achieved with a machine called a harrow. The milled peat is harrowed until its moisture content is down to approximately 40-50%, which can take up to two to three days, weather depending.

#### Ridging

The dry peat is then scraped into long ridges running down the centre of each field. This is done with a ridger, a machine consisting of a series of blades in the shape of a v that opens the full width of the field.

#### Harvesting

During harvesting every eleventh field is used to stockpile the peat, with this field receiving the milled peat from the five fields either side.

The milled peat is then transported via the existing network of peatland railways or via road to one of the following locations.

Power station Horticultural Factory. Briquette Factory.

#### 1.4 Environmental Management of the Company

The organisational structure within the Derrygreenagh Group is presented in the flow chart below.

## Group

### **Environmental Responsibilities**



#### **1.5 Environmental Policy**



BORD NA MÓNA ENERGY LIMITED Derrygreenagh,Rochfortbridge,Mullingar,Co-Westmeath.

Bord na Mona Energy Limited is a commercial semi-state body with responsibility to develop Ireland's peat resources in the national interest.

Bord na Mona Energy Limited is committed to gather and make available information on all aspects of its environmental impact and to help improve understanding among the public generally of its role and the importance of Irish peatlands.

Bord na Mona Energy Limited recognises the importance of peatland conservation.

Bord na Mona Energy Limited will leave behind all areas it owns as either an economically or socially integrated resource of a high environmental value.

Bord na Mona Energy Limited seeks to conduct all aspects of its business in an environmentally sensitive value.

Bord na Mona Energy Limited will establish an environmental management system specifically addressing the following impacts.

Discharge to water. Emissions to atmosphere. Waste disposal. Use of natural resources. Noise, vibration, odour, dust and visual effects. Natural environment and eco-system.

The environmental management system will be monitored, maintained and continually improved.

A system of regular environmental audits will be put in place.

Bord na Mona Energy Limited will continue research and development into all aspects of its environmental impact.

This statement is published and is available at all locations within the division and its Contents are brought to the attention of all employees.

#### 2.0 Summary Information

#### 2.1 Emissions to Water Summary

2.1.1 Silt Pond Emissions

#### **Surface Waters**

#### Comment

Surface water monitoring was carried out four times during the reporting period. In total analysis was carried out at twelve different locations. As the locations were changed after the first quarter monitoring event, monitoring occurred initially at the original six locations of, Derryhinch @ SW1, Drumman @ SW6, Toar @ SW14, Bracklin @ SW30, Carranstown @ SW32 and Rossan @ SW43. These were subsequently changed to six new locations, some within the same bog but at different emission points. The new locations are as follows, Derryhinch @ SW4, Ballybeg @ SW12, Bracklin @ SW26, Carranstown @ SW31, Rossan @ SW46 and Carrick @ SWA. As the latter is a comparatively new pond it was given a letter as opposed to a number for identification purposes. The parameters measured during each sampling event were as follows.

Total Phosphorus, Total Solids, Suspended Solids, pH, Ammonia, Colour and COD. In general results were constant across all parameters at each monitoring location. November was the wettest month with 175.7mm of rainfall recorded and February the driest with 22.9 mm recorded. Flow rates appear to have had no adverse effect on suspended solids results.

The quarterly grab sampling programme proved to be 100% compliant for the year as was the 2006, 2007 & 2008 regimes.

**pH** values were between 8.3 and 6, with emission limit values being of the range 6 and 9. The graph clearly shows the newly selected monitoring locations being of a lower pH base than those previously being monitored.

**Suspended solids** varied from 5mg/l to 52mg/l and would depend on activities (piping, ditching) etc in the catchments at the time of sampling. Although above the ELV of 35mg/l, the 52mg/l result is allowed under condition 3.2.1 (ii) and does not constitute a non-compliance.

**Ammonia** values ranged from 0.04 mg/l and 2.32 mg/l.The I/PV for A3 waters is of the range 4mg/l. It is however not unusual for surface waters emanating from production peatlands to be slightly elevated. Overall ammonia levels are slightly down on 2008 figures. It is too soon as to speculate if the new locations are areas of lower ammonia.

**COD** values ranged from 32 mg/l to 148 mg/l. With the exception of SW15 trends appear to be indicating a downward pattern. The I/PV for A3 waters is of the range 40mg/l. As with ammonia future results and trends will be analysed, with the trigger level of 100 mg/l set to initiate investigation. Reduced flow and increased temperature most definitely impinge on COD results.

**Flow** rates at the new monitoring locations showed a marked increase from the previous locations. This was part of the justification for changing the monitoring points as the previous location at times proved difficult to get a flow record. As expected flow rates were elevated in the last two quarters due to exceptionally high and prolonged periods of rainfall.

**Total Phosphorus** results were consistent across all locations during the monitoring period.

As mentioned in the 2008 AER, a proposal for the changing of the sampling locations was submitted to the Agency for approval during the reporting period. This proposal was accepted and the sampling locations were changed post the first quarter monitoring event.

At the request of the Agency, analysis trends are now demonstrated graphically with results from 2006 to the present included in the graphs.

Surface Water Results are attached in Appendix 1.

2.1.2 Yard Discharges

#### Yard Runoff

Comment

Yard runoff monitoring took place at two locations during the reporting period. Derrygreenagh @ SWE 2 and Rossan @ SWE 1. Sampling frequency was monthly and COD was the parameter requiring analysis. Results were very satisfactory for the period at Derrygreenagh, with results consistently well below trigger levels. At Rossan following a particularly elevated result of 941 mg/l, cleaning of the interceptor took place. This led to a marked improvement in COD results, with the final two monitoring results being very satisfactory.

Although not having a specific licence emission limit value, a trigger level of 100 mg/l has been set in relation to COD results, along with the weekly visual inspections.

Sampling will continue at the same locations during 2010.

Yard Emission Results are attached in Appendix 2.

#### 2.1.3 Composite Sampler Report

#### **Composite Sampling**

#### Comment

The composite sampler has been operating at Toar Bog SW15 during the reporting period.

The parameters measured were Total Phosphorus, Total Solids, Suspended Solids, pH, Ammonia, Colour and COD, with Suspended solids being the only parameter with an emission limit value of (35mg/l). The sampler has been operating reasonably well during the reporting period, with the exception of a brief period between early November and mid December, when due to serious flooding the flow data component of the sampler became dislodged and washed away. This was subsequently replaced and flow data recording is operational again.

In general results were satisfactory with no non-compliance's being recorded for the period.

The composite sampler will remain at this location for the foreseeable future.

Composite Sampler Results are contained in Appendix 3.

#### 2.1.4 Emissions to Water Non-compliance's

Emissions to Water Non-Compliances 2009

Licence: P0501-01 Works: Derrygreenagh

| Туре           | Non-Compliances | Location / SW Nr |
|----------------|-----------------|------------------|
| Composite      | 0               |                  |
| Quarterly Grab | 0               |                  |
| Monthly Yard   | 1               |                  |
| Totals         | 1               |                  |

There was one non-compliance's in relation to elevated COD emanating from yard runoff at Rossan Workshop. This non compliance was issued by the Agency on foot of a licence audit, as there is no specific licence emission limit value in relation to COD. As mentioned earlier trigger levels of 100 mg/l have been set.

#### 2.2 Emissions to Air

#### 2.2.1 Dust Monitoring

Comment

Dust monitoring was carried out on five occasions between April and August. Each monitoring event lasted between 28 and 32 days and the Bergerhoff method of collection was used.

The monitoring locations were as follows, Toar DM01, Derryhinch DM02 and Ballivor DM03.

All monitoring results were within the emission limit value of  $350 \text{mg/m}^2/\text{day}$ . Sampling will continue at the same locations during 2010.

Dust monitoring results are contained in appendix 4.

| 2.2.2 Emissions | to Air | Non-compliance's |
|-----------------|--------|------------------|
|-----------------|--------|------------------|

| Dust Non-Compliances 2009 |                     |
|---------------------------|---------------------|
| Licence:P0501-01          |                     |
| Works: Derrygreenagh      |                     |
| Location / DM Nr          | Non-<br>Compliances |
| N/A                       | 0                   |
| Total                     | 0                   |

Dust results for 2009 were compliant.

#### 2.3 Waste Arisings

2.3.1 Non-Hazardous Waste

| Non Hazardous Waste Data 2009 |        |          |                         |                   |
|-------------------------------|--------|----------|-------------------------|-------------------|
| Licence: P0501-01             |        | -        |                         |                   |
| Works: Derrygreenagh          |        |          |                         |                   |
| Туре                          | Tonnes | EWC Code | Contractor              | Licence Nr        |
| Skips                         | 22.51  | 20 03 01 | AES                     | 053/OY/39/02      |
| Wheelie Bins                  | 6.78   | 20 03 01 | AES                     | 053/OY/39/02      |
| Polyethlene                   | 32.06  | 02 01 04 | Eco Plastics            | WFP-CE-08-0005-01 |
| Polyethlene                   | 173.88 | 02 01 04 | Leinster Environmentals | 2008/06           |
| Scrap Steel                   | 36.14  | 17 04 07 | AES                     | 053/OY/39/02      |
| Timber Pallets                | 13.92  | 15 01 03 | AES                     | 053/OY/39/02      |
| Silt Pond Cleanings           | 151.30 | 01 01 02 | Bord na Mona            | IPPC P0501-01     |
| Totals                        | 436.59 |          |                         |                   |

**Note:** Polyethylene and Steel are recycled. Skips go to an AES Mixed Recycling Facility.

Derrygreenagh Group, Annual Environmental Report 2009

#### 2.3.2 Hazardous Waste

| Hazardous Waste Da | ita 2009 |             |                                |               |             |
|--------------------|----------|-------------|--------------------------------|---------------|-------------|
| Licence:P0501-01   |          | -           |                                |               |             |
| Works:Derrygreenag | h        |             |                                |               |             |
| Туре               | Tonnes   | EWC<br>Code | Contractor                     | Licence<br>Nr | Destination |
| Waste Oil          | 32.95    | 13 02 05    | Enva Ireland Ltd Portlaoise    | 184-1         | Portlaoise  |
| Oil Filters        | 0.77     | 16 01 07    | Enva Ireland Ltd Portlaoise    | 184-1         | Portlaoise  |
| Oily Rags          | 1.01     | 15 02 02    | Enva Ireland Ltd Portlaoise    | 184-1         | Portlaoise  |
| Lead Acid Batt     | 3.58     | 16 06 01    | Enva Ireland Ltd Portlaoise    | 184-1         | Portlaoise  |
| Parts Wash         | 1.92     | 11 01 13    | Safety Kleen, Tallaght, Dublin | 99-1          | Dublin      |
| Total              | 40.23    |             |                                |               |             |

#### 2.4 Energy and Water Consumption

#### 2.4.1 Energy

The table below shows energy consumption for the year. It does not include water as it is only used in offices, canteens and workshops on a domestic basis. It is not used as part of the production process.

| Energy Consumption 2009 |                    |                    |                        |                             |
|-------------------------|--------------------|--------------------|------------------------|-----------------------------|
| Licence: P0501-01       |                    | -                  |                        |                             |
| Works: Derrygreenagh    |                    |                    |                        |                             |
| Units                   | Diesel(<br>Litres) | Petrol<br>(Litres) | Electricity<br>(Units) | Peat Briquettes<br>(Tonnes) |
| Totals                  | 581403             | 0                  | 424311                 | 20                          |
| MW Hours                | 5693.3             | 0                  | 424.311                | 100                         |
| Total MW Hours          | 6217.6             |                    |                        |                             |

**Note:** The electricity consumption figure was extracted from ESB on line information systems. Some of the consumption figures relate to estimated readings which do not reflect on the exact amount of consumption. Going forward, Bord na Mona are liaising with the supplier, to try and eliminate all estimated readings. This will give a more precise figure in relation to consumption in the future.

#### 2.5 Environmental Incidents and Complaints

2.5.1 Incidents

| Environmental Incidents 2009 |      |        |  |
|------------------------------|------|--------|--|
| Licence: P0501-01            |      | _      |  |
| Works: Derrygreenagh         | า    |        |  |
|                              |      | Number |  |
| Incidents                    |      | 1      |  |
| Requiring corrective act     | 1    |        |  |
| Category                     |      |        |  |
| Water                        |      | 1      |  |
| Air                          |      |        |  |
| Procedural                   |      |        |  |
| Miscellaneous                |      |        |  |
| Т                            | otal | 1      |  |

There was one environmental incident. This related to the aforementioned elevated COD result at Rossan Oil Interceptor. A corrective action was instigated and the interceptor cleaned out by a licenced contractor. Subsequent results proved to be quite satisfactory.

2.5.2 Complaints

| Environmental Compla        | ints 2009 |        |
|-----------------------------|-----------|--------|
| Licence:P0501-01            |           | _      |
| Works: Derrygreenagh        |           |        |
|                             |           | Number |
| Complaints                  |           | 0      |
| Requiring corrective active | on        |        |
| Category                    |           |        |
| Water                       |           |        |
| Air                         |           |        |
| Procedural                  |           |        |
| Miscellaneous               |           |        |
|                             | Total     | 0      |

No complaints of an environmental nature were received during the reporting period.

### 3.0 Management of the Activity

#### 3.1 Achievement of Objectives & Targets 2009

| Project                               | Description & Status                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                     |
|---------------------------------------|------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|
| Project 1:                            | Training.<br>Train all employees in environmental matters.<br>Training will be by means of the screening of an<br>environmental DVD, followed by a power point<br>presentation.<br>Status<br>In total 50 employees received environmental<br>training.                                                                                                                                   |
| Reduction of fugitive dust emissions. | <b>Hydraulic Harrows.</b><br>Hydraulic harrows will be deployed at dust sensitive<br>locations during the 2009 production season.<br><b>Status</b><br>No new Hydraulic Harrows were deployed during the<br>2009 production season. This was due in part to the<br>exceptionally wet weather which curtailed production<br>activity and mitigated against the need for such<br>equipment. |
|                                       | <ul> <li>Headland Peat Collection.</li> <li>Continue with the collection of headland peat, particularly at dust sensitive locations.</li> <li>Status</li> <li>Headland peat was collected as part of the peat lifting process and included in general peat return figures.</li> </ul>                                                                                                    |
| Project 2:<br>Waste Management        | Waste Streamlining.<br>Following the purchase by Bord na Mona of AES Ltd,<br>meetings with that company's management will be<br>ongoing to see how best Bord na Mona's needs can be<br>catered for. Key account managers dedicated to Bord<br>na Mona have been requested and are due to be in<br>place in 2009.<br>Status<br>A pilot programme has been put in place at Bord na         |
|                                       | Mona Boora works. Should this prove successful it<br>will be extended to all Bord na Mona works. The<br>service promises to include the issuing of quarterly<br>reports on waste quantities and types.                                                                                                                                                                                   |
| Project 3:                            | <b>On Site Inspections.</b><br>Train all employees in environmental matters.<br>Training will be by means of the screening of an                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                         |
| Solids.                               | environmental DVD, followed by a power point presentation.                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                               |

|                              | Status                                                  |
|------------------------------|---------------------------------------------------------|
|                              | In total 50 employees received environmental            |
|                              | training.                                               |
| Project 4:                   | Research and Development.                               |
|                              | Continue to introduce rail operated fuel service        |
|                              | wagons on a phased basis, with Derrygreenagh works      |
|                              | budgeted to receive one wagon during 2009. Increased    |
| Effective spill leak         | bund provisions where required, will be provided, in    |
| management of mobile         | 2009.                                                   |
| fuelling units.              | Status                                                  |
|                              | One new rail operated fuel service wagon was            |
|                              | introduced in 2009. In addition to this two self bunded |
|                              | lock up containers were introduced in 2009. A new       |
|                              | self bunded waste oil tank was also commissioned        |
|                              | during the reporting period.                            |
| Project 5:                   | Identify Recyclers.                                     |
|                              | Continue with the recycling of polyethylene. The        |
| Collection storage and reuse | sourcing of more recycling contractors will be          |
| of polyethylene.             | ongoing.                                                |
|                              | Status                                                  |
|                              | In total 205.94 tonnes of polyethylene was sent for     |
|                              | recycling in 2009.                                      |
| Project 6:                   | PCB Survey.                                             |
|                              | Carry out a comprehensive survey of all PCB suspect     |
|                              | appliances. Following this, liaise with EPA in          |
|                              | deciding a plan of action once a definitive amount of   |
| PCB Directive                | suspect PCB holdings are agreed.                        |
|                              | Status                                                  |
|                              | As of December 2009, 75% of all potential               |
|                              | Derrygreenagh PCB contained appliances have been        |
|                              | sampled, with results indicating no PCB's present to    |
|                              | date.                                                   |

## 3.2 Environmental Management Programme Proposal 2010

| Project                                                               | Description & Status                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                 |
|-----------------------------------------------------------------------|--------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|
| Project 1:<br>Reduction of fugitive dust                              | <b>Training.</b><br>Continue to train all employees in environmental matters. Training will be by means of the screening of an environmental DVD, followed by a power point presentation.                                                                                            |
| emissions.                                                            | <b>Hydraulic Harrows.</b><br>One Hydraulic harrow will be deployed at Derryhinch<br>bog during the 2010 production season.                                                                                                                                                           |
|                                                                       | <b>Headland Peat Collection.</b><br>Continue with the collection of headland peat,<br>particularly at dust sensitive locations.                                                                                                                                                      |
| Project 2:                                                            | Waste Streamlining.                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                  |
| Waste Management                                                      | Following the setting up of a pilot project at Boora<br>works in relation to waste management. The<br>extension of the project to other works including<br>Derrygreenagh is planned                                                                                                  |
| Project 3:                                                            | Training.                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                            |
| Minimisation of Suspended Solids.                                     | Continue to train all employees in environmental<br>matters. Training will be by means of the screening of<br>an environmental DVD, followed by a power point<br>presentation.                                                                                                       |
| Project 4:                                                            | Research and Development.                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                            |
| Effective spill leak<br>management of mobile<br>fuelling units.       | Increased bund provisions where required, will be provided, in 2010.                                                                                                                                                                                                                 |
| <b>Project 5:</b><br>Collection storage and reuse<br>of polyethylene. | <b>Identify Recyclers.</b><br>Continue with the recycling of polyethylene. The sourcing of more recycling contractors will be ongoing.                                                                                                                                               |
| Project 6:<br>Mini Sod Project                                        | <b>Carry out Trial.</b><br>On a trial basis switch from milled peat to mini sod<br>production at a portion of Drumman bog. Part of this<br>project is to mitigate against dust nuisance, as the area<br>is potentially dust sensitive.                                               |
| Progect 7:                                                            | Internal Meter Reading.                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                              |
| Energy Management                                                     | As part of an energy management process a<br>programme of internal meter readings will commence<br>in 2010. The purpose of this exercise is to establish<br>accurate energy consumption as to date a high<br>percentage of electricity bills have been estimated by<br>the supplier. |

#### **3.3 Environmental Expenditure**

| Environmental Expenditure 2009 |            |
|--------------------------------|------------|
| Licence:P0501-01               |            |
| Works: Derrygreenagh           |            |
| Description                    | Cost €     |
| Capital Costs                  | 15,767.00  |
| Silt Control                   | 73,988.50  |
| Analytical & Consultancy Costs | 10,656.50  |
| EPA Fees                       | 8,070.00   |
| Bog Rehabilitation             | 33,696.00  |
| Waste Management               | 44,238.60  |
| Total                          | 186,416.60 |

#### 4.0 Licence Specific Reports

#### 4.1 Surface Water Discharge Monitoring Location Programme Review

The Monitoring Locations were changed; post the first quarter monitoring event 2009 and the Agency was informed. The new surface water discharge monitoring locations are now as follows; Derryhinch @ SW4, Ballybeg @ SW15, Bracklin @ SW26, Carranstown @ SW31, Rossan @ SW46 and Carrick @ SWA. As the latter is a comparatively new pond it was given a letter as opposed to a number for identification purposes.

#### **4.2 Bunding Programme**

| Bund Locations & Numbers     |                |                |                     |                  |                |                     |
|------------------------------|----------------|----------------|---------------------|------------------|----------------|---------------------|
| IPPC Licence: P0501-01       |                |                | -                   |                  |                |                     |
| Location                     | Bund<br>Number | Last<br>Tested | Status<br>Pass/Fail | Next Test<br>Due | Last<br>Tested | Status<br>Pass/Fail |
| Derrygreenagh Main Bund      | 501-37-01      | Dec-06         | Pass                | Dec-08           | Jan-09         | Pass                |
| Derrygreenagh Waste Oil Bund | 501-37-02      | Sep-09         | Pass                | Sep-11           |                |                     |
| Ballivor Factory Bund        | 501-08-03      | Mar-07         | Pass                | Mar-09           | Nov-09         | Pass                |
| Rossan Tippler Bund          | 501-07-04      | Feb-07         | Pass                | Feb-09           | Mar-09         | Fail                |

The table above is an overview of the bund testing carried out during 2009. As is evident the Rossan Bund failed its integrity test and remediation works have just been completed in early 2010. Following these repairs a retest was successful.

#### **4.3 Boiler Combustion Efficiency**

There is one boiler in the licence area, which is located at Derrygreenagh Workshop. During the reporting period it was replaced with a new boiler. An efficiency test was not carried out due to the fact that the boiler was new. A test will be carried out in 2010 and submitted in that years AER. The table and graph below show previous year's efficiency results.

| Boiler Emiss       | ions 2009               |                         |                         |                         |                      |
|--------------------|-------------------------|-------------------------|-------------------------|-------------------------|----------------------|
| Licence: P         | 0501-01                 |                         |                         |                         |                      |
| Works: Derry       | greenagh                |                         |                         |                         |                      |
| Boiler<br>Location | %<br>Efficiency<br>2005 | %<br>Efficiency<br>2006 | %<br>Efficiency<br>2007 | %<br>Efficiency<br>2008 | % Efficiency<br>2009 |
| Derminnenseh       | 07.0                    | 00.74                   | 02.2                    | 00.0                    | New Boiler           |
|                    | 0(.2                    | 90.71                   | 93.3                    | 00.9                    | nilled               |



#### **4.4 Resource consumption summary**

| Resource Consumption 2009 |                    |                |              |
|---------------------------|--------------------|----------------|--------------|
| Licence: P0501-01         |                    | -              |              |
| Works: Derrygreenagh      |                    |                |              |
| Product                   | Tonnes<br>Produced | Tonnes<br>Sold | Customer     |
| Milled Peat               | 64,528             | 140,778        | ESB          |
| Moss                      | 37,131             | 76,331         | Horticulture |
| Turf                      | 120                | 120            | Private      |
| Other                     | 0                  | 0              | N/A          |
| Totals                    | 101,779            | 217,229        |              |

| Proposed Production 2010 |                    |
|--------------------------|--------------------|
| Licence: P0501-01        |                    |
| Works:<br>Derrygreenagh  |                    |
| Product                  | Proposed<br>Target |
| Milled Peat              | 152,975            |
| Moss                     | 70,000             |
| Turf Private             | 200                |
| Turf EPL                 | 30,000             |
| Totals                   | 253,175            |

#### 4.5 De-Silting Report

As there was no production in Derryhinch, Drumman and Lisclogher Bogs, peat silt generation was at a minimum. Further to this fortnightly inspections indicated that no pond in these areas ever exceeded the half full stage. Further to this inspections at Ballivor and Carranstown dictated that only the ponds actually cleaned twice warranted such cleaning.

A table and graph of the cleaning schedule is attached in appendix 5.

#### 4.6 Bog Development and Operational Programme

There was some small scale development at Rossan Bog, wich included the preparation of an area of approximately 35 hectares for inclusion in the 2010 production season. An additional silt pond site was constructed to service this additional area.

In Ballivor Bog an area of 30 hectares which had been previously developed but not intensively produced on, was fully reinstated to production status and produced on towards the end of the production season.

#### 4.7 Bog Rehabilitation Report

A clean up of historical polyethylene took place in Rossan Bog. This work involved the bailing for recycling of 141 tonnes of polyethylene cover material. It is proposed to continue with this work during the summer months of 2010.

2008: Following consultation with the National Parks and Wildlife Service, an exercise was carried out, to identify potential areas within the Licence area that may be suitable for management with a biodiversity focus. Following from the initial desktop survey and mapping exercise, key areas of potential biodiversity areas within the Derrygreenagh Bogs were identified. These include Derryarkin wetlands, and Drumman and Ballybeg cutaway areas.

2009: In September 2009, a large-scale baseline ecological survey of all of the Bord na Mona bogs commenced. The survey will target those areas identified during the mapping project in 2008 and will form the basis for development of *Rehabilitation Plans* for all bog areas, while also identifying areas considered as being rich biodiversity. To date, Derryhinch, Drumman and Derryarkin Bogs have been surveyed and mapped and there are selected sites ear-marked for further survey in 2010. Possible rehabilitation measures were outlined and will be further developed as these areas are removed from the peat production process.

Further consultation with the NPWS was carried out in 2009, including a meeting with Padraic Comerford and Val Swann, Regional Management Staff. The outline long-term rehabilitation plans for the Derrygreenagh bogs were discussed and it was agreed to notify the NPWS when potential Biodiversity Areas are identified and more site specific rehabilitation plans drawn up.

#### 4.8 Archaeological Report

There was no archaeology work carried during the reporting period.

#### 5.0 Summary

The Derrygreenagh Group of Bogs endeavour to comply with all environmental issues. In 2009 we were compliant regarding suspended solids at our composite sampler at Toar bog. We were also compliant for the silt pond quarterly sampling events. Silt pond cleaning went reasonable well during the year, most areas were cleaned at least twice and those that weren't were not in production so silt runoff was minimal. Every effort will be made to continue this trend into 2010. Dust sampling was conducted on five occasions during 2009, two more than our licence requires, with no sample over the limit. This was done to help us identify any problems that might occur.

All new seasonal staff were trained in 2009, and this will be repeated in 2010 in relation to any new staff joining the company.

Bord na Mona Energy Ltd are represented on the Management Group of both the Shannon River and Eastern River Basin District Management Systems, set up under the Water Framework Directive, and on the Steering Group of the Catchment Management of the River Barrow.

Bord na Mona would like to take this opportunity to advise the Environmental Protection Agency of its continued commitment to improving its environmental performance by adopting cleaner production methods and improving its environmental protection methods.

# **APPENDIX 1**

Surface Water Discharge Monitoring Results Bogs












Surface Water Discharge Monitoring Results Yards



Surface Water Discharge Monitoring Results Composite

| Month   |     |      |            | Parameters |           |        |        |                |         |            | Daily Totals |           |          |
|---------|-----|------|------------|------------|-----------|--------|--------|----------------|---------|------------|--------------|-----------|----------|
| January | pН  | COD  | Ammonia as | Total      | Suspended | Total  | Colour | Flow           | COD     | Ammonia as | Total        | Suspended | Total    |
| 2009    |     | mg/l | N mg/l     | Phosphorus | Solids    | Solids | Pt Co  | Daily          | Kg/Day  | Kg/Day     | Phosphorus   | Solids    | Solids   |
| SW15    |     |      |            | mg/l       | mg/l      | mg/l   | units  | Total (litres) |         |            | Kg/Day       | Kg/Day    | Kg/Day   |
| 1       |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 19807200       |         |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00     |
| 2       |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 18888770       |         |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00     |
| 3       |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 9992160        |         |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00     |
| 4       |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 2688682        |         |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00     |
| 5       |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 6724426        |         |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00     |
| 6       |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 8456140        |         |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00     |
| 7       | 7.4 | 74   | 2.83       | 0.11       | 5         | 326    | 107    | 12890020       | 953.86  | 36.48      | 1.42         | 64.45     | 4202.15  |
| 8       |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 10586590       |         |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00     |
| 9       |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 10094980       |         |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00     |
| 10      |     |      |            |            | 5         | 252    |        | 8063193        |         |            |              | 40.32     | 2031.92  |
| 11      |     |      |            |            | 5         | 310    |        | 10679900       |         |            |              | 53.40     | 3310.77  |
| 12      |     |      |            |            | 5         | 100    |        | 9847872        |         |            |              | 49.24     | 984.79   |
| 13      |     |      |            |            | 5         | 224    |        | 17974660       |         |            |              | 89.87     | 4026.32  |
| 14      | 8.1 | 74   | 0.49       | 0.05       | 5         | 288    | 144    | 27919300       | 2066.03 | 13.68      | 1.40         | 139.60    | 8040.76  |
| 15      |     |      |            |            | 5         | 172    |        | 21292420       |         |            |              | 106.46    | 3662.30  |
| 16      |     |      |            |            | 5         | 326    |        | 25657340       |         |            |              | 128.29    | 8364.29  |
| 17      |     |      |            |            | 5         | 222    |        | 24496130       |         |            |              | 122.48    | 5438.14  |
| 18      |     |      |            |            | 5         | 204    |        | 24701760       |         |            |              | 123.51    | 5039.16  |
| 19      |     |      |            |            | 5         | 262    |        | 33987170       |         |            |              | 169.94    | 8904.64  |
| 20      |     |      |            |            | 5         | 316    |        | 35074080       |         |            |              | 175.37    | 11083.41 |
| 21      |     | 56   | 0.54       | 0.05       | 5         | 256    | 165    | 30346270       | 1699.39 | 16.39      | 1.52         | 151.73    | 7768.65  |
| 22      |     |      |            |            | 5         | 268    |        | 28616540       |         |            |              | 143.08    | 7669.23  |
| 23      |     |      |            |            | 5         | 348    |        | 33217340       |         |            |              | 166.09    | 11559.63 |
| 24      |     |      |            |            | 5         | 358    |        | 30554500       |         |            |              | 152.77    | 10938.51 |
| 25      |     |      |            |            | 5         | 358    |        | 27012960       |         |            |              | 135.06    | 9670.64  |
| 26      |     |      |            |            | 5         | 372    |        | 28058400       |         |            |              | 140.29    | 10437.72 |
| 27      |     |      |            |            | 5         | 358    |        | 26838430       |         |            |              | 134.19    | 9608.16  |
| 28      | 7.9 | 23   | 0.48       | 0.05       | 5         | 370    | 103    | 26319170       | 605.34  | 12.63      | 1.32         | 131.60    | 9738.09  |
| 29      |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 25103520       |         |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00     |
| 30      |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 26730430       |         |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00     |
| 31      |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 36112610       |         |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00     |

| Month |     |      |            | Parameters |           |        |        |                |         |            | Daily Totals |           |          |
|-------|-----|------|------------|------------|-----------|--------|--------|----------------|---------|------------|--------------|-----------|----------|
| Feb   | pН  | COD  | Ammonia as | Total      | Suspended | Total  | Colour | Flow           | COD     | Ammonia as | Total        | Suspended | Total    |
| 2009  |     | mg/l | N mg/l     | Phosphorus | Solids    | Solids | Pt Co  | Daily          | Kg/Day  | Kg/Day     | Phosphorus   | Solids    | Solids   |
| SW15  |     |      |            | mg/l       | mg/l      | mg/l   | units  | Total (litres) |         |            | Kg/Day       | Kg/Day    | Kg/Day   |
| 1     |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 36112610       |         |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00     |
| 2     |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 36112610       |         |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00     |
| 3     |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 36112610       |         |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00     |
| 4     | 7.5 | 49   | 0.43       | 0.06       | 5         | 188    | 144    | 36112610       | 1769.52 | 15.53      | 2.17         | 180.56    | 6789.17  |
| 5     |     |      |            |            | 5         | 388    |        | 35453380       |         |            |              | 177.27    | 13755.91 |
| 6     |     |      |            |            | 5         | 414    |        | 30137180       |         |            |              | 150.69    | 12476.79 |
| 7     |     |      |            |            | 5         | 350    |        | 27485570       |         |            |              | 137.43    | 9619.95  |
| 8     |     |      |            |            | 5         | 394    |        | 25702270       |         |            |              | 128.51    | 10126.69 |
| 9     |     |      |            |            | 6         | 428    |        | 24951460       |         |            |              | 149.71    | 10679.22 |
| 10    |     |      |            |            | 5         | 412    |        | 24989470       |         |            |              | 124.95    | 10295.66 |
| 11    | 7.8 | 44   | 0.61       | 0.05       | 5         | 278    | 80     | 24426140       | 1074.75 | 14.90      | 1.22         | 122.13    | 6790.47  |
| 12    |     |      |            |            | 5         | 348    |        | 23729760       |         |            |              | 118.65    | 8257.96  |
| 13    |     |      |            |            | 5         | 352    |        | 23762590       |         |            |              | 118.81    | 8364.43  |
| 14    |     |      |            |            | 5         | 407    |        | 23531040       |         |            |              | 117.66    | 9577.13  |
| 15    |     |      |            |            | 5         | 426    |        | 22973760       |         |            |              | 114.87    | 9786.82  |
| 16    |     |      |            |            | 5         | 374    |        | 22401790       |         |            |              | 112.01    | 8378.27  |
| 17    |     |      |            |            | 5         | 438    |        | 21934370       |         |            |              | 109.67    | 9607.25  |
| 18    | 8   | 17   | 0.68       | 0.05       | 5         | 408    | 68     | 21571490       | 366.72  | 14.67      | 1.08         | 107.86    | 8801.17  |
| 19    |     |      |            |            | 5         | 433    |        | 21106660       |         |            |              | 105.53    | 9139.18  |
| 20    |     |      |            |            | 5         | 456    |        | 20802530       |         |            |              | 104.01    | 9485.95  |
| 21    |     |      |            |            | 5         | 468    |        | 20290180       |         |            |              | 101.45    | 9495.80  |
| 22    |     |      |            |            | 5         | 446    |        | 19974820       |         |            |              | 99.87     | 8908.77  |
| 23    |     |      |            |            | 5         | 454    |        | 19696610       |         |            |              | 98.48     | 8942.26  |
| 24    |     |      |            |            | 5         | 438    |        | 19573920       |         |            |              | 97.87     | 8573.38  |
| 25    | 7.1 | 40   | 0.72       | 0.05       | 5         | 450    | 77     | 19471970       | 778.88  | 14.02      | 0.97         | 97.36     | 8762.39  |
| 26    |     |      |            |            | 5         | 462    |        | 19131550       |         |            |              | 95.66     | 8838.78  |
| 27    |     |      |            |            | 5         | 458    |        | 19097860       |         |            |              | 95.49     | 8746.82  |
| 28    |     |      |            |            | 5         | 454    |        | 18988990       |         |            |              | 94.94     | 8621.00  |

| Month |     |      |            | Parameters |           |        |        |                |        |            | Daily Totals |           |         |
|-------|-----|------|------------|------------|-----------|--------|--------|----------------|--------|------------|--------------|-----------|---------|
| March | pН  | COD  | Ammonia as | Total      | Suspended | Total  | Colour | Flow           | COD    | Ammonia as | Total        | Suspended | Total   |
| 2009  |     | mg/l | N mg/l     | Phosphorus | Solids    | Solids | Pt Co  | Daily          | Kg/Day | Kg/Day     | Phosphorus   | Solids    | Solids  |
| SW15  |     |      |            | mg/l       | mg/l      | mg/l   | units  | Total (litres) |        |            | Kg/Day       | Kg/Day    | Kg/Day  |
| 1     |     |      |            |            | 5         | 454    |        | 19027870       |        |            |              | 95.14     | 8638.65 |
| 2     |     |      |            |            | 5         | 446    |        | 17681760       |        |            |              | 88.41     | 7886.06 |
| 3     |     |      |            |            | 5         | 454    |        | 16505860       |        |            |              | 82.53     | 7493.66 |
| 4     | 7.6 | 49   | 0.73       | 0.05       | 5         | 452    | 71     | 18988130       | 930.42 | 13.86      | 0.95         | 94.94     | 8582.63 |
| 5     |     |      |            |            | 10        | 256    |        | 16026340       |        |            |              | 160.26    | 4102.74 |
| 6     |     |      |            |            | 12        | 496    |        | 13211420       |        |            |              | 158.54    | 6552.86 |
| 7     |     |      |            |            | 9         | 504    |        | 6115133        |        |            |              | 55.04     | 3082.03 |
| 8     |     |      |            |            | 12        | 472    |        | 6082387        |        |            |              | 72.99     | 2870.89 |
| 9     |     |      |            |            | 7         | 398    |        | 6150298        |        |            |              | 43.05     | 2447.82 |
| 10    |     |      |            |            | 10        | 488    |        | 6041347        |        |            |              | 60.41     | 2948.18 |
| 11    | 7.8 | 59   | 0.57       | 0.06       | 13        | 536    | 57     | 6090768        | 359.36 | 3.47       | 0.37         | 79.18     | 3264.65 |
| 12    |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 6051974        |        |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00    |
| 13    |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 6027350        |        |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00    |
| 14    |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 3681158        |        |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00    |
| 15    |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 5863795        |        |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00    |
| 16    |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 9554976        |        |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00    |
| 17    |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 5179248        |        |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00    |
| 18    | 7.4 | 43   | 0.84       | 0.05       | 13        | 526    | 63     | 4839869        | 208.11 | 4.07       | 0.24         | 62.92     | 2545.77 |
| 19    |     |      |            |            | 9         | 468    |        | 4839869        |        |            |              | 43.56     | 2265.06 |
| 20    |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 5185382        |        |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00    |
| 21    |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 8219577        |        |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00    |
| 22    |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 7461504        |        |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00    |
| 23    |     |      |            |            | 12        | 442    |        | 7544534        |        |            |              | 90.53     | 3334.68 |
| 24    |     |      |            |            | 10        | 500    |        | 6689693        |        |            |              | 66.90     | 3344.85 |
| 25    | 8.1 | 47   | 0.67       | 0.05       | 18        | 464    | 60     | 6317050        | 296.90 | 4.23       | 0.32         | 113.71    | 2931.11 |
| 26    |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 4775155        |        |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00    |
| 27    |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 6236179        |        |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00    |
| 28    |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 6136646        |        |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00    |
| 29    |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 5055264        |        |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00    |
| 30    |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 4968518        |        |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00    |
| 31    |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 5664163        |        |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00    |

| Month |     |      |            | Parameters |           |        |        |                |         |            | Daily Totals |           |         |
|-------|-----|------|------------|------------|-----------|--------|--------|----------------|---------|------------|--------------|-----------|---------|
| April | pН  | COD  | Ammonia as | Total      | Suspended | Total  | Colour | Flow           | COD     | Ammonia as | Total        | Suspended | Total   |
| 2009  |     | mg/l | N mg/l     | Phosphorus | Solids    | Solids | Pt Co  | Daily          | Kg/Day  | Kg/Day     | Phosphorus   | Solids    | Solids  |
| SW15  |     |      |            | mg/l       | mg/l      | mg/l   | units  | Total (litres) |         |            | Kg/Day       | Kg/Day    | Kg/Day  |
| 1     | 8.3 | 55   | 0.45       | 0.05       | 7         | 510    | 69     | 5212166        | 286.67  | 2.35       | 0.26         | 36.49     | 2658.20 |
| 2     |     |      |            |            | 13        | 480    |        | 10041410       |         |            |              | 130.54    | 4819.88 |
| 3     |     |      |            |            | 5         | 444    |        | 16293310       |         |            |              | 81.47     | 7234.23 |
| 4     |     |      |            |            | 5         | 452    |        | 17354300       |         |            |              | 86.77     | 7844.14 |
| 5     |     |      |            |            | 5         | 466    |        | 17604860       |         |            |              | 88.02     | 8203.86 |
| 6     |     |      |            |            | 5         | 478    |        | 16959460       |         |            |              | 84.80     | 8106.62 |
| 7     |     |      |            |            | 9         | 378    |        | 15972770       |         |            |              | 143.75    | 6037.71 |
| 8     | 8.4 | 28   | 0.46       | 0.05       | 5         | 433    | 66     | 17197060       | 481.52  | 7.91       | 0.86         | 85.99     | 7446.33 |
| 9     |     |      |            |            | 5         | 435    |        | 16924030       |         |            |              | 84.62     | 7361.95 |
| 10    |     |      |            |            | 6         | 388    |        | 17343940       |         |            |              | 104.06    | 6729.45 |
| 11    |     |      |            |            | 5         | 452    |        | 18168190       |         |            |              | 90.84     | 8212.02 |
| 12    |     |      |            |            | 5         | 440    |        | 17236800       |         |            |              | 86.18     | 7584.19 |
| 13    |     |      |            |            | 5         | 490    |        | 16993150       |         |            |              | 84.97     | 8326.64 |
| 14    |     |      |            |            | 5         | 484    |        | 17600540       |         |            |              | 88.00     | 8518.66 |
| 15    | 8.1 | 47   | 0.62       | 0.05       | 5         | 450    | 70     | 17407010       | 818.13  | 10.79      | 0.87         | 87.04     | 7833.15 |
| 16    |     |      |            |            | 5         | 460    |        | 17292960       |         |            |              | 86.46     | 7954.76 |
| 17    |     |      |            |            | 5         | 440    |        | 17325790       |         |            |              | 86.63     | 7623.35 |
| 18    |     |      |            |            | 5         | 454    |        | 17276540       |         |            |              | 86.38     | 7843.55 |
| 19    |     |      |            |            | 5         | 465    |        | 16980190       |         |            |              | 84.90     | 7895.79 |
| 20    |     |      |            |            | 5         | 462    |        | 16823810       |         |            |              | 84.12     | 7772.60 |
| 21    |     |      |            |            | 5         | 504    |        | 16535230       |         |            |              | 82.68     | 8333.76 |
| 22    | 8.3 | 20   | 0.49       | 0.05       | 5         | 464    | 60     | 16350340       | 327.01  | 8.01       | 0.82         | 81.75     | 7586.56 |
| 23    |     |      |            |            | 5         | 478    |        | 16251840       |         |            |              | 81.26     | 7768.38 |
| 24    |     |      |            |            | 5         | 248    |        | 16919710       |         |            |              | 84.60     | 4196.09 |
| 25    |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 21053950       |         |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00    |
| 26    |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 34028640       |         |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00    |
| 27    |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 35293540       |         |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00    |
| 28    |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 35293540       |         |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00    |
| 29    | 7.3 | 75   | 0.57       | 0.05       | 16        | 212    | 211    | 35293540       | 2647.02 | 20.12      | 1.76         | 564.70    | 7482.23 |
| 30    |     |      |            |            | 5         | 332    |        | 28766020       |         |            |              | 143.83    | 9550.32 |

| Month |     |      |            | Parameters |           |        |        |                |        |            | Daily Totals |           |          |
|-------|-----|------|------------|------------|-----------|--------|--------|----------------|--------|------------|--------------|-----------|----------|
| May   | pН  | COD  | Ammonia as | Total      | Suspended | Total  | Colour | Flow           | COD    | Ammonia as | Total        | Suspended | Total    |
| 2009  |     | mg/l | N mg/l     | Phosphorus | Solids    | Solids | Pt Co  | Daily          | Kg/Day | Kg/Day     | Phosphorus   | Solids    | Solids   |
| SW15  |     |      |            | mg/l       | mg/l      | mg/l   | units  | Total (litres) |        |            | Kg/Day       | Kg/Day    | Kg/Day   |
| 1     |     |      |            |            | 5         | 430    |        | 29016580       |        |            |              | 145.08    | 12477.13 |
| 2     |     |      |            |            | 5         | 470    |        | 23944030       |        |            |              | 119.72    | 11253.69 |
| 3     |     |      |            |            | 5         | 498    |        | 22856260       |        |            |              | 114.28    | 11382.42 |
| 4     |     |      |            |            | 5         | 452    |        | 21973250       |        |            |              | 109.87    | 9931.91  |
| 5     |     |      |            |            | 5         | 483    |        | 21526560       |        |            |              | 107.63    | 10397.33 |
| 6     | 7.9 | 41   | 0.39       | 0.05       | 6         | 486    | 69     | 20966690       | 859.63 | 8.18       | 1.05         | 125.80    | 10189.81 |
| 7     |     |      |            |            | 5         | 456    |        | 20938180       |        |            |              | 104.69    | 9547.81  |
| 8     |     |      |            |            | 5         | 485    |        | 20627140       |        |            |              | 103.14    | 10004.16 |
| 9     |     |      |            |            | 5         | 504    |        | 20696260       |        |            |              | 103.48    | 10430.92 |
| 10    |     |      |            |            | 8         | 508    |        | 19916060       |        |            |              | 159.33    | 10117.36 |
| 11    |     |      |            |            | 5         | 510    |        | 19302620       |        |            |              | 96.51     | 9844.34  |
| 12    |     |      |            |            | 13        | 496    |        | 19420990       |        |            |              | 252.47    | 9632.81  |
| 13    | 7.5 | 46   | 0.61       | 0.05       | 7         | 482    | 65     | 19598980       | 901.55 | 11.96      | 0.98         | 137.19    | 9446.71  |
| 14    |     |      |            |            | 12        | 360    |        | 18965660       |        |            |              | 227.59    | 6827.64  |
| 15    |     |      |            |            | 6         | 390    |        | 16855780       |        |            |              | 101.13    | 6573.75  |
| 16    |     |      |            |            | 5         | 392    |        | 19098720       |        |            |              | 95.49     | 7486.70  |
| 17    |     |      |            |            | 6         | 440    |        | 20417180       |        |            |              | 122.50    | 8983.56  |
| 18    |     |      |            |            | 6         | 324    |        | 20624540       |        |            |              | 123.75    | 6682.35  |
| 19    |     |      |            |            | 6         | 324    |        | 21052220       |        |            |              | 126.31    | 6820.92  |
| 20    | 7.7 | 41   | 0.38       | 0.06       | 7         | 398    | 123    | 22673950       | 929.63 | 8.62       | 1.36         | 158.72    | 9024.23  |
| 21    |     |      |            |            | 5         | 402    |        | 23228640       |        |            |              | 116.14    | 9337.91  |
| 22    |     |      |            |            | 5         | 410    |        | 21741700       |        |            |              | 108.71    | 8914.10  |
| 23    |     |      |            |            | 5         | 416    |        | 21457440       |        |            |              | 107.29    | 8926.30  |
| 24    |     |      |            |            | 5         | 444    |        | 21172320       |        |            |              | 105.86    | 9400.51  |
| 25    |     |      |            |            | 5         | 450    |        | 20539870       |        |            |              | 102.70    | 9242.94  |
| 26    |     |      |            |            | 5         | 438    |        | 20329920       |        |            |              | 101.65    | 8904.50  |
| 27    | 7.7 | 48   | 0.51       | 0.05       | 5         | 432    | 72     | 20272900       | 973.10 | 10.34      | 1.01         | 101.36    | 8757.89  |
| 28    |     |      |            |            | 22        | 364    |        | 19947170       |        |            |              | 438.84    | 7260.77  |
| 29    |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 19798560       |        |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00     |
| 30    |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 19127230       |        |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00     |
| 31    |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 18500830       |        |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00     |

| Month |     |      |            | Parameters |           |        |        |                |         |            | Daily Totals |           |          |
|-------|-----|------|------------|------------|-----------|--------|--------|----------------|---------|------------|--------------|-----------|----------|
| June  | pН  | COD  | Ammonia as | Total      | Suspended | Total  | Colour | Flow           | COD     | Ammonia as | Total        | Suspended | Total    |
| 2009  |     | mg/l | N mg/l     | Phosphorus | Solids    | Solids | Pt Co  | Daily          | Kg/Day  | Kg/Day     | Phosphorus   | Solids    | Solids   |
| SW15  |     |      |            | mg/l       | mg/l      | mg/l   | units  | Total (litres) |         |            | Kg/Day       | Kg/Day    | Kg/Day   |
| 1     |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 19087490       |         |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00     |
| 2     |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 1575590        |         |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00     |
| 3     | 7.5 | 39   | 0.68       | 0.05       | 5         | 464    | 61     | 7412515        | 289.09  | 5.04       | 0.37         | 37.06     | 3439.41  |
| 4     |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 7375363        |         |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00     |
| 5     |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 11495520       |         |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00     |
| 6     |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 250232         |         |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00     |
| 7     |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 98220          |         |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00     |
| 8     |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 117685         |         |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00     |
| 9     |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 3641242        |         |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00     |
| 10    | 8.2 | 42   | 0.19       | 0.06       | 11        | 448    | 63     | 3661546        | 153.78  | 0.70       | 0.22         | 40.28     | 1640.37  |
| 11    |     |      |            |            | 10        | 378    |        | 8377171        |         |            |              | 83.77     | 3166.57  |
| 12    |     |      |            |            | 18        | 406    |        | 9494496        |         |            |              | 170.90    | 3854.77  |
| 13    |     |      |            |            | 5         | 446    |        | 5988643        |         |            |              | 29.94     | 2670.93  |
| 14    |     |      |            |            | 15        | 416    |        | 17199650       |         |            |              | 257.99    | 7155.05  |
| 15    |     |      |            |            | 17        | 460    |        | 17935780       |         |            |              | 304.91    | 8250.46  |
| 16    |     |      |            |            | 10        | 460    |        | 16256160       |         |            |              | 162.56    | 7477.83  |
| 17    | 7.9 | 73   | 0.44       | 0.05       | 20        | 222    | 186    | 16898110       | 1233.56 | 7.44       | 0.84         | 337.96    | 3751.38  |
| 18    |     |      |            |            | 10        | 484    |        | 31408130       |         |            |              | 314.08    | 15201.53 |
| 19    |     |      |            |            | 13        | 423    |        | 23865410       |         |            |              | 310.25    | 10095.07 |
| 20    |     |      |            |            | 15        | 442    |        | 385603         |         |            |              | 5.78      | 170.44   |
| 21    |     |      |            |            | 11        | 464    |        | 10267780       |         |            |              | 112.95    | 4764.25  |
| 22    |     |      |            |            | 18        | 456    |        | 13151810       |         |            |              | 236.73    | 5997.23  |
| 23    |     |      |            |            | 17        | 462    |        | 17915040       |         |            |              | 304.56    | 8276.75  |
| 24    |     |      |            |            | 6         | 460    |        | 17534880       |         |            |              | 105.21    | 8066.04  |
| 25    | 8.3 | 45   | 0.04       | 0.05       | 9         | 354    | 80     | 17831230       | 802.41  | 0.71       | 0.89         | 160.48    | 6312.26  |
| 26    |     |      |            |            | 9         | 290    |        | 15675550       |         |            |              | 141.08    | 4545.91  |
| 27    |     |      |            |            | 6         | 386    |        | 19761410       |         |            |              | 118.57    | 7627.90  |
| 28    |     |      |            |            | 6         | 448    |        | 15929570       |         |            |              | 95.58     | 7136.45  |
| 29    |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 10069920       |         |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00     |
| 30    |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 5593363        |         |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00     |

| Month |     |      |            | Parameters |           |        |        |                |         |            | Daily Totals |           |         |
|-------|-----|------|------------|------------|-----------|--------|--------|----------------|---------|------------|--------------|-----------|---------|
| July  | pН  | COD  | Ammonia as | Total      | Suspended | Total  | Colour | Flow           | COD     | Ammonia as | Total        | Suspended | Total   |
| 2009  |     | mg/l | N mg/l     | Phosphorus | Solids    | Solids | Pt Co  | Daily          | Kg/Day  | Kg/Day     | Phosphorus   | Solids    | Solids  |
| SW15  |     |      |            | mg/l       | mg/l      | mg/l   | units  | Total (litres) |         |            | Kg/Day       | Kg/Day    | Kg/Day  |
| 1     | 7.7 | 47   | 0.48       | 0.05       | 12        | 408    | 99     | 846608         | 39.79   | 0.41       | 0.04         | 10.16     | 345.42  |
| 2     |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 100915         | 0.00    | 0.00       | 0.00         | 0.00      | 0.00    |
| 3     |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 3909600        | 0.00    | 0.00       | 0.00         | 0.00      | 0.00    |
| 4     |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 2975357        | 0.00    | 0.00       | 0.00         | 0.00      | 0.00    |
| 5     |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 8443267        | 0.00    | 0.00       | 0.00         | 0.00      | 0.00    |
| 6     |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 3855600        | 0.00    | 0.00       | 0.00         | 0.00      | 0.00    |
| 7     |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 4476730        | 0.00    | 0.00       | 0.00         | 0.00      | 0.00    |
| 8     | 7.5 | 54   | 0.73       | 0.05       | 6         | 444    | 123    | 1489536        | 80.43   | 1.09       | 0.07         | 8.94      | 661.35  |
| 9     |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 4684867        | 0.00    | 0.00       | 0.00         | 0.00      | 0.00    |
| 10    |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 3573590        | 0.00    | 0.00       | 0.00         | 0.00      | 0.00    |
| 11    |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 24097          | 0.00    | 0.00       | 0.00         | 0.00      | 0.00    |
| 12    |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 74416          | 0.00    | 0.00       | 0.00         | 0.00      | 0.00    |
| 13    |     |      |            |            | 10        | 308    |        | 11213860       | 0.00    | 0.00       | 0.00         | 112.14    | 3453.87 |
| 14    |     |      |            |            | 13        | 237    |        | 2850077        | 0.00    | 0.00       | 0.00         | 37.05     | 675.47  |
| 15    | 7.8 | 64   | 0.69       | 0.05       | 12        | 289    | 199    | 16186180       | 1035.92 | 11.17      | 0.81         | 194.23    | 4677.81 |
| 16    |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 19868540       | 0.00    | 0.00       | 0.00         | 0.00      | 0.00    |
| 17    |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 884045         | 0.00    | 0.00       | 0.00         | 0.00      | 0.00    |
| 18    |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 180559         | 0.00    | 0.00       | 0.00         | 0.00      | 0.00    |
| 19    |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 105805         | 0.00    | 0.00       | 0.00         | 0.00      | 0.00    |
| 20    |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 0              | 0.00    | 0.00       | 0.00         | 0.00      | 0.00    |
| 21    |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 0              | 0.00    | 0.00       | 0.00         | 0.00      | 0.00    |
| 22    | 7.5 | 51   | 0.74       | 0.11       | 6         | 434    | 125    | 0              | 0.00    | 0.00       | 0.00         | 0.00      | 0.00    |
| 23    |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 0              | 0.00    | 0.00       | 0.00         | 0.00      | 0.00    |
| 24    |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 0              | 0.00    | 0.00       | 0.00         | 0.00      | 0.00    |
| 25    |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 0              | 0.00    | 0.00       | 0.00         | 0.00      | 0.00    |
| 26    |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 0              | 0.00    | 0.00       | 0.00         | 0.00      | 0.00    |
| 27    |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 0              | 0.00    | 0.00       | 0.00         | 0.00      | 0.00    |
| 28    |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 0              | 0.00    | 0.00       | 0.00         | 0.00      | 0.00    |
| 29    | 7.4 | 61   | 0.6        | 0.05       | 6         | 334    | 177    | 0              | 0.00    | 0.00       | 0.00         | 0.00      | 0.00    |
| 30    |     |      |            |            | 0         | 314    |        | 45809          | 0.00    | 0.00       | 0.00         | 0.00      | 14.38   |
| 31    |     |      |            |            | 0         | 404    |        | 884822         | 0.00    | 0.00       | 0.00         | 0.00      | 357.47  |

| Month  |     |      |            | Parameters |           |        |        |                |         |            | Daily Totals |           |         |
|--------|-----|------|------------|------------|-----------|--------|--------|----------------|---------|------------|--------------|-----------|---------|
| August | pН  | COD  | Ammonia as | Total      | Suspended | Total  | Colour | Flow           | COD     | Ammonia as | Total        | Suspended | Total   |
| 2009   |     | mg/l | N mg/l     | Phosphorus | Solids    | Solids | Pt Co  | Daily          | Kg/Day  | Kg/Day     | Phosphorus   | Solids    | Solids  |
| SW15   |     |      |            | mg/l       | mg/l      | mg/l   | units  | Total (litres) |         |            | Kg/Day       | Kg/Day    | Kg/Day  |
| 1      |     |      |            |            | 0         | 246    |        | 0              |         |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00    |
| 2      |     |      |            |            | 0         | 328    |        | 10230          |         |            |              | 0.00      | 3.36    |
| 3      |     |      |            |            | 0         | 302    |        | 5737           |         |            |              | 0.00      | 1.73    |
| 4      |     |      |            |            | 0         | 312    |        | 17             |         |            |              | 0.00      | 0.01    |
| 5      | 7.6 | 52   | 0.57       | 0.05       | 0         | 464    | 76     | 0              |         |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00    |
| 6      |     |      |            |            | 12        | 458    |        | 4009           |         |            |              | 0.05      | 1.84    |
| 7      |     |      |            |            | 6         | 482    |        | 1734307        |         |            |              | 10.41     | 835.94  |
| 8      |     |      |            |            | 5         | 482    |        | 3782333        |         |            |              | 18.91     | 1823.08 |
| 9      |     |      |            |            | 5         | 462    |        | 3532637        |         |            |              | 17.66     | 1632.08 |
| 10     |     |      |            |            | 8         | 442    |        | 3432326        |         |            |              | 27.46     | 1517.09 |
| 11     |     |      |            |            | 10        | 442    |        | 3483475        |         |            |              | 34.83     | 1539.70 |
| 12     | 8.3 | 35   | 0.16       | 0.05       | 12        | 442    | 73     | 2948919        | 103.21  | 0.47       | 0.15         | 35.39     | 1303.42 |
| 13     |     |      |            |            | 16        | 674    |        | 3166992        |         |            |              | 50.67     | 2134.55 |
| 14     |     |      |            |            | 13        | 590    |        | 2866407        |         |            |              | 37.26     | 1691.18 |
| 15     |     |      |            |            | 5         | 596    |        | 2886624        |         |            |              | 14.43     | 1720.43 |
| 16     |     |      |            |            | 9         | 474    |        | 3590266        |         |            |              | 32.31     | 1701.79 |
| 17     |     |      |            |            | 11        | 494    |        | 3067545        |         |            |              | 33.74     | 1515.37 |
| 18     |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 2910730        |         |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00    |
| 19     | 7.4 | 85   | 0.5        | 0.05       | 28        | 272    | 239    | 2842906        | 241.65  | 1.42       | 0.14         | 79.60     | 773.27  |
| 20     |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 3632256        |         |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00    |
| 21     |     |      |            |            | 5         | 186    |        | 3113942        |         |            |              | 15.57     | 579.19  |
| 22     |     |      |            |            | 5         | 356    |        | -1850342       |         |            |              | -9.25     | -658.72 |
|        |     |      |            |            |           |        |        |                |         |            |              |           | -       |
| 23     |     |      |            |            | 5         | 345    |        | -3810326       |         |            |              | -19.05    | 1314.56 |
| 24     |     |      |            |            | 6         | 344    |        | -2212704       |         |            |              | -13.28    | -761.17 |
| 25     | 7.6 | 67   | 0.6        | 0.05       | 5         | 386    | 142    | -2512944       | -168.37 | -1.51      | -0.13        | -12.56    | -970.00 |
| 26     |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 4658170        |         |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00    |
| 27     |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 8894016        |         |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00    |
| 28     |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 9174816        |         |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00    |
| 29     |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 6564413        |         |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00    |
| 30     |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 4133203        |         |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00    |
| 31     |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 5488819        |         |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00    |

| Month |     |      |            | Parameters |           |        |        |                |        |            | Daily Totals |           |         |
|-------|-----|------|------------|------------|-----------|--------|--------|----------------|--------|------------|--------------|-----------|---------|
| Sept  | pН  | COD  | Ammonia as | Total      | Suspended | Total  | Colour | Flow           | COD    | Ammonia as | Total        | Suspended | Total   |
| 2009  |     | mg/l | N mg/l     | Phosphorus | Solids    | Solids | Pt Co  | Daily          | Kg/Day | Kg/Day     | Phosphorus   | Solids    | Solids  |
| SW15  |     |      |            | mg/l       | mg/l      | mg/l   | units  | Total (litres) |        |            | Kg/Day       | Kg/Day    | Kg/Day  |
| 1     |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 9474624        |        |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00    |
| 2     | 7.2 | 61   | 0.48       | 0.05       | 6         | 280    | 242    | 9474624        | 577.95 | 4.55       | 0.47         | 56.85     | 2652.89 |
| 3     |     |      |            |            | 5         | 384    |        | 9474624        |        |            |              | 47.37     | 3638.26 |
| 4     |     |      |            |            | 5         | 410    |        | 10221980       |        |            |              | 51.11     | 4191.01 |
| 5     |     |      |            |            | 7         | 396    |        | 8439207        |        |            |              | 59.07     | 3341.93 |
| 6     |     |      |            |            | 5         | 414    |        | 6922887        |        |            |              | 34.61     | 2866.08 |
| 7     |     |      |            |            | 9         | 444    |        | 4624128        |        |            |              | 41.62     | 2053.11 |
| 8     |     |      |            |            | 22        | 450    |        | 5170176        |        |            |              | 113.74    | 2326.58 |
| 9     | 7.5 | 51   | 0.55       | 0.05       | 12        | 446    | 93     | 3861734        | 196.95 | 2.12       | 0.19         | 46.34     | 1722.33 |
| 10    |     |      |            |            | 12        | 424    |        | 3976042        |        |            |              | 47.71     | 1685.84 |
| 11    |     |      |            |            | 17        | 418    |        | 3575578        |        |            |              | 60.78     | 1494.59 |
| 12    |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 2514240        |        |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00    |
| 13    |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 1834790        |        |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00    |
| 14    |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | -480635        |        |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00    |
| 15    |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 158864         |        |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00    |
| 16    | 7.4 | 43   | 0.66       | 0.05       | 5         | 472    | 73     | 1110154        | 47.74  | 0.73       | 0.06         | 5.55      | 523.99  |
| 17    |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 692470         |        |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00    |
| 18    |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 123025         |        |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00    |
| 19    |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | -206574        |        |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00    |
| 20    |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 1608941        |        |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00    |
| 21    |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 2206742        |        |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00    |
| 22    |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 1573603        |        |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00    |
| 23    | 7.5 | 31   | 0.64       | 0.05       | 7         | 494    | 174    | 417139         | 12.93  | 0.27       | 0.02         | 2.92      | 206.07  |
| 24    |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 1423181        |        |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00    |
| 25    |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 634116         |        |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00    |
| 26    |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 261256         |        |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00    |
| 27    |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 224199         |        |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00    |
| 28    |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 276998         |        |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00    |
| 29    |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 403998         |        |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00    |
| 30    | 7.5 | 53   | 0.64       | 0.05       | 7         | 528    | 68     | 292261         | 15.49  | 0.19       | 0.01         | 2.05      | 154.31  |

| Month |     |      |            | Parameters |           |        |        |                |        |            | Daily Totals |           |         |
|-------|-----|------|------------|------------|-----------|--------|--------|----------------|--------|------------|--------------|-----------|---------|
| Oct   | pН  | COD  | Ammonia as | Total      | Suspended | Total  | Colour | Flow           | COD    | Ammonia as | Total        | Suspended | Total   |
| 2009  |     | mg/l | N mg/l     | Phosphorus | Solids    | Solids | Pt Co  | Daily          | Kg/Day | Kg/Day     | Phosphorus   | Solids    | Solids  |
| SW15  |     |      |            | mg/l       | mg/l      | mg/l   | units  | Total (litres) |        |            | Kg/Day       | Kg/Day    | Kg/Day  |
| 1     |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 449107         |        |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00    |
| 2     |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 804444         |        |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00    |
| 3     |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 495020         |        |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00    |
| 4     |     |      |            |            | 9         | 478    |        | 110376         |        |            |              | 0.99      | 52.76   |
| 5     |     |      |            |            | 5         | 486    |        | 1337472        |        |            |              | 6.69      | 650.01  |
| 6     |     |      |            |            | 5         | 426    |        | 682301         |        |            |              | 3.41      | 290.66  |
| 7     | 8.1 | 38   | 0.31       | 0.06       | 9         | 464    | 71     | 1518739        | 57.71  | 0.47       | 0.09         | 13.67     | 704.69  |
| 8     |     |      |            |            | 12        | 434    |        | 1595462        |        |            |              | 19.15     | 692.43  |
| 9     |     |      |            |            | 8         | 412    |        | 1190678        |        |            |              | 9.53      | 490.56  |
| 10    |     |      |            |            | 9         | 418    |        | 1963440        |        |            |              | 17.67     | 820.72  |
| 11    |     |      |            |            | 7         | 396    |        | 2331245        |        |            |              | 16.32     | 923.17  |
| 12    |     |      |            |            | 6         | 444    |        | 2438208        |        |            |              | 14.63     | 1082.56 |
| 13    |     |      |            |            | 5         | 450    |        | 2074291        |        |            |              | 10.37     | 933.43  |
| 14    | 8.1 | 51   | 0.34       | 0.05       | 10        | 456    | 80     | 1823213        | 92.98  | 0.62       | 0.09         | 18.23     | 831.39  |
| 15    |     |      |            |            | 9         | 440    |        | 1887322        |        |            |              | 16.99     | 830.42  |
| 16    |     |      |            |            | 5         | 430    |        | 1817942        |        |            |              | 9.09      | 781.72  |
| 17    |     |      |            |            | 11        | 464    |        | 1599091        |        |            |              | 17.59     | 741.98  |
| 18    |     |      |            |            | 9         | 472    |        | 1849478        |        |            |              | 16.65     | 872.95  |
| 19    |     |      |            |            | 10        | 470    |        | 1824509        |        |            |              | 18.25     | 857.52  |
| 20    | 8.1 | 54   | 0.48       | 0.05       | 11        | 452    | 80     | 1993075        | 107.63 | 0.96       | 0.10         | 21.92     | 900.87  |
| 21    |     |      |            |            | 7         | 326    |        | 2195856        |        |            |              | 15.37     | 715.85  |
| 22    |     |      |            |            | 8         | 350    |        | 2470435        |        |            |              | 19.76     | 864.65  |
| 23    |     |      |            |            | 5         | 226    |        | 8542195        |        |            |              | 42.71     | 1930.54 |
| 24    |     |      |            |            | 5         | 328    |        | 4823280        |        |            |              | 24.12     | 1582.04 |
| 25    |     |      |            |            | 5         | 316    |        | 4615661        |        |            |              | 23.08     | 1458.55 |
| 26    |     |      |            |            | 7         | 193    |        | 5988643        |        |            |              | 41.92     | 1155.81 |
| 27    |     |      |            |            | 5         | 346    |        | 3555792        |        |            |              | 17.78     | 1230.30 |
| 28    | 7.4 | 53   | 0.59       | 0.05       | 7         | 334    | 139    | 2762035        | 146.39 | 1.63       | 0.14         | 19.33     | 922.52  |
| 29    |     |      |            |            | 16        | 320    |        | 4285613        |        |            |              | 68.57     | 1371.40 |
| 30    |     |      |            |            | 7         | 312    |        | 792668         |        |            |              | 5.55      | 247.31  |
| 31    |     |      |            |            | 27        | 204    |        | 3723322        |        |            |              | 100.53    | 759.56  |

| Month |     |      |            | Parameters |           |        |        |                |         |            | Daily Totals |           |         |
|-------|-----|------|------------|------------|-----------|--------|--------|----------------|---------|------------|--------------|-----------|---------|
| Nov   | pН  | COD  | Ammonia as | Total      | Suspended | Total  | Colour | Flow           | COD     | Ammonia as | Total        | Suspended | Total   |
| 2009  |     | mg/l | N mg/l     | Phosphorus | Solids    | Solids | Pt Co  | Daily          | Kg/Day  | Kg/Day     | Phosphorus   | Solids    | Solids  |
| SW15  |     |      |            | mg/l       | mg/l      | mg/l   | units  | Total (litres) |         |            | Kg/Day       | Kg/Day    | Kg/Day  |
| 1     |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 5273251        |         |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00    |
| 2     |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 2009059        |         |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00    |
| 3     |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | -2008454       |         |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00    |
|       |     |      |            |            |           |        |        |                |         |            |              |           | -       |
| 4     | 7.3 | 72   | 0.66       | 0.05       | 18        | 192    | 153    | -5835801       | -420.18 | -3.85      | -0.29        | -105.04   | 1120.47 |
| 5     |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | -6501254       |         |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00    |
| 6     |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 0              |         |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00    |
| 7     |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 0              |         |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00    |
| 8     |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 0              |         |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00    |
| 9     |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 0              |         |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00    |
| 10    |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 0              |         |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00    |
| 11    | 7.2 | 59   | 0.45       | 0.05       | 28        | 266    | 164    | 0              |         |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00    |
| 12    |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 0              |         |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00    |
| 13    |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 0              |         |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00    |
| 14    |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 0              |         |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00    |
| 15    |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 0              |         |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00    |
| 16    |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 0              |         |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00    |
| 17    |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 0              |         |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00    |
| 18    | 7.1 | 80   | 0.7        | 0.05       | 5         | 174    | 189    | 0              |         |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00    |
| 19    |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 0              |         |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00    |
| 20    |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 0              |         |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00    |
| 21    |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 0              |         |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00    |
| 22    |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 0              |         |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00    |
| 23    |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 0              |         |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00    |
| 24    |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 0              |         |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00    |
| 25    | 7.3 | 73   | 0.44       | 0.05       | 12        | 266    | 168    | 0              |         |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00    |
| 26    |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 0              |         |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00    |
| 27    |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 0              |         |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00    |
| 28    |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 0              |         |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00    |
| 29    |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 0              |         |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00    |
| 30    |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 0              |         |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00    |

| Month |     |      |            | Parameters |           |        |        |                |        |            | Daily Totals |           |        |
|-------|-----|------|------------|------------|-----------|--------|--------|----------------|--------|------------|--------------|-----------|--------|
| Dec   | pН  | COD  | Ammonia as | Total      | Suspended | Total  | Colour | Flow           | COD    | Ammonia as | Total        | Suspended | Total  |
| 2009  |     | mg/l | N mg/l     | Phosphorus | Solids    | Solids | Pt Co  | Daily          | Kg/Day | Kg/Day     | Phosphorus   | Solids    | Solids |
| SW15  |     |      |            | mg/l       | mg/l      | mg/l   | units  | Total (litres) |        |            | Kg/Day       | Kg/Day    | Kg/Day |
| 1     |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 0              |        |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00   |
| 2     | 7.3 | 50   | 0.62       | 0.05       | 5         | 408    | 109    | 0              |        |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00   |
| 3     |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 0              |        |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00   |
| 4     |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 0              |        |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00   |
| 5     |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 0              |        |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00   |
| 6     |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 0              |        |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00   |
| 7     |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 0              |        |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00   |
| 8     |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 0              |        |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00   |
| 9     | 7.4 | 44   | 0.58       | 0.05       | 5         | 426    | 114    | 0              |        |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00   |
| 10    |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 0              |        |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00   |
| 11    |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 0              |        |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00   |
| 12    |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 0              |        |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00   |
| 13    |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 0              |        |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00   |
| 14    |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 0              |        |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00   |
| 15    |     |      |            |            | 6         | 310    |        | 0              |        |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00   |
| 16    | 7.4 | 54   | 0.68       | 0.05       | 5         | 136    | 102    | 2563661        | 138.44 | 1.74       | 0.13         | 12.82     | 348.66 |
| 17    |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 3629750        |        |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00   |
| 18    |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 3421181        |        |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00   |
| 19    |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 1210291        |        |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00   |
| 20    |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 749123         |        |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00   |
| 21    |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 769219         |        |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00   |
| 22    |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 976752         |        |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00   |
| 23    | 7.4 | 46   | 0.76       | 0.05       | 5         | 464    | 73     | 352313         | 16.21  | 0.27       | 0.02         | 1.76      | 163.47 |
| 24    |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | -47434         |        |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00   |
| 25    |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | -45576         |        |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00   |
| 26    |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | -48436         |        |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00   |
| 27    |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | -40003         |        |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00   |
| 28    |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | -44142         |        |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00   |
| 29    |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | -37437         |        |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00   |
| 30    | 7.1 | 49   | 0.25       | 0.05       | 23        | 204    | 136    | -29756         | -1.46  | -0.01      | 0.00         | -0.68     | -6.07  |
| 31    |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 1060342        |        |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00   |

Dust Monitoring Results.

| Dust Monitoring Results 2009 |  |  |
|------------------------------|--|--|
| Licence:P0501-01             |  |  |
| Works: Derrygreenagh         |  |  |

| Sample<br>Period | DM - 01<br>Toar | DM - 02<br>D/Hinch | DM - 03<br>Ballivor |
|------------------|-----------------|--------------------|---------------------|
| Apr-May          | 46              | 52                 | 34                  |
| May-Jun          | 18              | 36                 | 53                  |
| Jun-July         | 43              | 68                 | 31                  |
| July-July        | 25              | 129                | 25                  |
| July-Aug         | 28              | 172                | 94                  |



De-silting Programme Review.

| Siltpond Cleaning Program | nme           |                |                |                |
|---------------------------|---------------|----------------|----------------|----------------|
| IPPC Licence: P0501-01    |               | •              |                |                |
| Works: Derrygreenagh      |               |                |                |                |
| Bog Area & Nr Ponds       | 1<br>Cleaning | 2<br>Cleanings | 3<br>Cleanings | 4<br>Cleanings |
| Derryhinch (4)            | 4             |                |                |                |
| Toar(6)                   | 6             | 6              |                |                |
| Ballybeg(6)               | 6             | 6              |                |                |
| Drumman ( 6 )             | 6             |                |                |                |
| Ballivor(10)              | 8             |                |                |                |
| Carranstown (5)           | 5             | 2              |                |                |
| Lisclogher (7)            | 0             |                |                |                |
| Bracklin West (6)         | 6             | 6              | 4              |                |
| Rossan(8)                 | 8             | 8              |                |                |



AER & PRTR Data



# BORD NA MÓNA ENERGY LIMITED

# Annual Environmental Report 2010 P0501-01

March 2011

Bord na Móna today operates 5 main subsidiary companies in more than 20 locations throughout Ireland, the UK and USA. The principal businesses are in the Energy, Resource Recovery, Horticulture, Home Heating and Wastewater Treatment and Air Pollution Abatement markets. The company also engages in an extensive rehabilitation program to develop its peat lands in an environmentally sustainable manner.

# CONTRACT WITH NATURE

Bord na Móna has long recognised the need to diversify its activities in order to secure a sustainable future. In this context we identified the energy and resource recovery sectors as appropriate areas of growth and development, given our assets, strengths and skills. Significant challenges face Ireland in meeting the country's needs to provide secure sustainable energy and manage waste while minimising the impact on the environment.

Bord na Móna is in a strong position to contribute to dealing with these challenges. We have a unique mixture of assets, experience and innovation which will enable us to cross-link our activities in energy, water and resource recovery to provide products and services which will meet Ireland's needs. We also have the capacity to become an exemplar for others to follow in these fields.

With this background we have scoped out a new vision for the future sustainable development of Bord na Móna.

Following on from our vision, we have developed a new mission for Bord na Móna which the Company is committed to achieving.

In 1934 the Turf Development Board was formed to 'develop and improve the turf industry.' The experience of fuel shortages during the war re-enforced the Irish State's commitment to developing the country's bogs. In 1944 the TDB was asked to devise and submit a comprehensive programme, the outcome was the transformation in 1946 of the TDB into Bord na Móna. The Board was given a mandate to increase the use of peat as a fuel and in energy production. Markets for the use of moss peat in horticulture were also developed.

In 1990 Bord na Móna implemented a divisionalised and decentralised structure, designed to delegate responsibility downwards ensuring a sharper focus on each profit centre and a greater spirit of enterprise.

# Group Vision A NEW CONTRACT WITH

The vision statement defines the Company's purpose, in terms of its values. Values are guiding beliefs about how things should be done.

The vision statement communicates both the purpose and values of Bord na Móna. For employees, it gives direction about how they are expected to behave and inspires them to give their best. Shared with customers, it shapes the customers' understanding of why they should work with Bord na Móna.

Bord na Móna will seek solutions that optimise the creative energy and potential of the organisation, driven by long term goals and the organisation's vision and mission. In this context our devolved business units will align their vision and strategic planning with the global direction provided.

Consistent with our vision, innovation will once again return to the core of everything we do. We will capitalise on opportunities to cross fertilise our unique range of skills and technologies that add value and are socially and environmentally sustainable. Greater focus will be placed on managing and developing our land assets in a responsible and sustainable manner. Our award winning initiatives at Lough Boora (Co. Offaly) and Oweninny (Co Mayo), provide shining examples of what can be achieved

# Group

# Mission

We conduct our affairs with openness, honesty and integrity.

We are Ireland's leading environmentally responsible integrated utility service provider encompassing electricity, heating solutions, resource recovery, water, horticulture and related services.

We capitalise on international opportunities where we have a competitive advantage. We achieve continuing growth through superior customer service, outstanding quality and innovation delivered through the excellence and commitment of our people. We engage in sustainable profitable business in the communities we serve, which is rewarding and challenging for employees and other stakeholders.

# Contents

#### **1.0 Introduction**

- 1.1 IPPC Licence Register No
- 1.2 Name & Location of Site
- 1.3 Brief Description of Activities
- 1.4 Environmental Management of the Company
- 1.5 Environmental Policy Statement

#### **2.0 Summary Information**

- 2.1 Emissions to Water Summary
  - 2.1.1 Silt Pond Emissions
  - 2.1.2 Yard Discharges
  - 2.1.3 Composite Sampler Report
  - 2.1.4 Emissions to Water Non-compliance's

#### 2.2 Emissions to Air Summary

- 2.2.1 Dust Monitoring
- 2.2.2 Emissions to Air Non-compliance's

## 2.3 Waste Arising

- 2.3.1 Non-Hazardous Waste
- 2.3.2 Hazardous Waste

#### 2.4 Energy and Water Consumption

2.4.1 Energy Consumption

## **2.5 Environmental Incidents and Complaints**

- 2.5.1 Incidents
- 2.5.2 Complaints

#### 3.0 Management of the Activity

- 3.1 Environmental Management Programme Report
- 3.2 Environmental Management Programme Proposal
- 3.3 Environmental Expenditure

#### 4.0 Licence Specific Reports

- 4.1 Surface Water Discharge Monitoring Location Programme Review
- 4.2 Bunding Programme
- 4.3 Boiler Combustion Efficiency
- 4.4 Resource Consumption Summary
- 4.5 Report on de-silting Programme
- 4.6 Bog Development and Operational Programme
- 4.7 Bog Rehabilitation Report
- 4.8 Archaeological Report

#### 5.0 Summary

Appendix 1: Emissions to Water Monitoring Results. (Bogs)

Appendix 2: Emissions to Water Monitoring Results. (Yards)

Appendix 3: Emissions to Water Monitoring Results. (Composite)

Appendix 4: Emissions to Air Monitoring Results.

Appendix 5: De-silting Programme Review

# **1.0 Introduction**

| 1.1 IPPC Licence No 501-01  |                                                                  |
|-----------------------------|------------------------------------------------------------------|
| 1.2 Name & Location of Site |                                                                  |
| Name:                       | Bord na Mona Energy Limited.                                     |
| Address:                    | Derrygreenagh Works, Rochfortbridge,<br>Mullingar, Co. Westmeath |
| Telephone No:               | 044 9222181                                                      |
| Contact Name:               | Eamonn Mulhall                                                   |
| Position:                   | Resource Manager                                                 |
| National Grid Reference:    | E249450 N 238140                                                 |

## **1.3 Description of Activities**

#### Peat Milling Operations.

For milled peat production the bog is laid out in a series of rectangular fields of varying length and 15m wide with drains located between. There are essentially four operations involved in milled peat production:

Milling. Harrowing. Ridging. Harvesting.

#### Milling.

Special milling machines work there way along the fields, milling approximately 15mm of peat of the top of the bog in a pass.

#### Harrowing

In the course of drying, the milled peat is turned a number of times to avail of the drying conditions. This is achieved with a machine called a harrow. The milled peat is harrowed until its moisture content is down to approximately 40-50%, which can take up to two to three days, weather depending.

#### Ridging

The dry peat is then scraped into long ridges running down the centre of each field. This is done with a ridger, a machine consisting of a series of blades in the shape of a v that opens the full width of the field.

#### Harvesting

During harvesting every eleventh field is used to stockpile the peat, with this field receiving the milled peat from the five fields either side.

The milled peat is then transported via the existing network of peatland railways or via road to one of the following locations.

Power station Horticultural Factory. Briquette Factory.

## 1.4 Environmental Management of the Company

The organisational structure within the Derrygreenagh Group is presented in the flow chart below.

# Group

# **Environmental Responsibilities**



### **1.5 Environmental Policy**



BORD NA MÓNA ENERGY LIMITED Derrygreenagh,Rochfortbridge,Mullingar,Co-Westmeath.

Bord na Mona Energy Limited is a commercial semi-state body with responsibility to develop Ireland's peat resources in the national interest.

Bord na Mona Energy Limited is committed to gather and make available information on all aspects of its environmental impact and to help improve understanding among the public generally of its role and the importance of Irish peatlands.

Bord na Mona Energy Limited recognises the importance of peatland conservation.

Bord na Mona Energy Limited will leave behind all areas it owns as either an economically or socially integrated resource of a high environmental value.

Bord na Mona Energy Limited seeks to conduct all aspects of its business in an environmentally sensitive value.

Bord na Mona Energy Limited operates an environmental management system specifically addressing the following impacts.

Discharge to water. Emissions to atmosphere. Waste disposal. Use of natural resources. Noise, vibration, odour, dust and visual effects. Natural environment and eco-system.

The environmental management system will be monitored, maintained and continually improved.

A system of regular environmental audits will be put in place.

Bord na Mona Energy Limited will continue research and development into all aspects of its environmental impact.

This statement is published and is available at all locations within the division and its Contents are brought to the attention of all employees.

#### **2.0 Summary Information**

#### 2.1 Emissions to Water Summary

2.1.1 Silt Pond Emissions

#### **Surface Waters**

#### Comment

Surface water monitoring was carried out four times during the reporting period. In total analysis was carried out at six different locations. The locations are as follows, Derryhinch @ SW4, Ballybeg @ SW15, Bracklin @ SW26, Carranstown @ SW31, Rossan @ SW46 and Carrick @ SWA. As the latter is a comparatively new pond it was given a letter as opposed to a number for identification purposes. The parameters measured during each sampling event were as follows.

Total Phosphorus, Total Solids, Suspended Solids, pH, Ammonia, Colour and COD. In general results were constant across all parameters at each monitoring location. September was the wettest month with 169.3mm of rainfall recorded and April the driest with 37.3 mm recorded. Flow rates appear to have had no adverse effect on suspended solids results.

The quarterly grab sampling programme was 96% compliant for the year, which is down on previous years which were fully compliant. This was due to one non-compliance discussed below.

**pH** values were between 6.5 and 8.1, with emission limit values being of the range 6 and 9. pH values of waters emanating from production peatlands appear to remain constant and in line with background levels. On average pH values were 0.1 pH units below 2009 levels.

**Suspended solids** varied from 5mg/l to 115mg/l and would depend on activities (piping, ditching) etc in the catchments at the time of sampling. As mentioned above the 115 mg/l result did constitute a non-compliance and was reported to the Agency. Investigations showed that drainage works were being carried out upstream of the sample point at the time of sampling. Although there was one non-compliance in 2010 in relation to suspended solids, the average figure was down on 2009.

**Ammonia** values ranged from 0.07 mg/l and 2.4 mg/l.The I/PV for A3 waters is of the range 4mg/l. It is however not unusual for surface waters emanating from production peatlands to be slightly elevated. Overall ammonia levels are slightly up on 2009 figures. With the average being 1.6 mg/l in 2010 as opposed to 0.93 mg/l in 2009.

**COD** values ranged from 37 mg/l to 135 mg/l. Results at SW15 indicate an overall reduction, with the average COD level below 2009 levels. Overall COD results were below 2009 levels also. The I/PV for A3 waters is of the range 40mg/l. Four results were above the Bord na Mona set trigger level of 100 mg/l, however investigations should no evidence of any contributory factors causing such results. Reduced flow and increased temperature most definitely impinge on COD results.

**Flow** rates were well down on 2009 sampling events. This in part is dependent on the climatic conditions on the chosen day of sampling. Also 2010 was a dryer year overall with 875 mm of rainfall recorded as opposed to 1052 mm in 2009. April was the driest month with 37.3mm and September the wettest with 169.3mm of rainfall recorded.

**Total Phosphorus** results were consistently low and ranged from 0.05 mg/l to 0.16 mg/l. On average the total phosphorus result was higher than 2009, the difference being minute (0.014 mg/l).

The sampling locations will remain the same during 2011. At the request of the Agency, analysis results are now demonstrated in both tabular and graphical format.

Surface Water Results are attached in Appendix 1.

2.1.2 Yard Discharges

## Yard Runoff

#### Comment

Yard runoff monitoring took place at two locations during the reporting period. Derrygreenagh @ SWE 2 and Rossan @ SWE 1. Sampling frequency was monthly and COD was the parameter requiring analysis. Results were very satisfactory for the period at both locations; with results consistently well below trigger levels with the exception of the September result at Derrygreenagh which exceeded trigger levels. Investigations found machinery had been washed down immediately prior to sampling, subsequent results were very satisfactory. Overall the average result at each location was well below those of 2009.

Although not having a specific licence emission limit value, a trigger level of 100 mg/l has been set in relation to COD results, along with the weekly visual inspections.

Sampling will continue at the same locations during 2011.

Yard Emission Results are attached in Appendix 2.

2.1.3 Composite Sampler Report

## **Composite Sampling**

#### Comment

The composite sampler has been operating at Toar Bog SW15 during the reporting period. The parameters measured were Total Phosphorus, Total Solids, Suspended Solids, pH, Ammonia, Colour and COD, with Suspended solids being the only parameter with an emission limit value of (35mg/l). The sampler worked well during the reporting period. At the direction of the Agency the sampler was calibrated by an independent contractor. Due to extremely low temperatures the sampler and indeed the outfall on which the sampler is situated became frozen during parts of November

and December. In general results were satisfactory with no non-compliance's being recorded for the period. Analysis of the 2009 results compared with the 2010 results indicate no great difference in results in relation to pH, Ammonia and Phosphorus, with slightly lower COD and higher Suspended Solids in 2010.

The composite sampler will remain at this location for the foreseeable future.

Composite Sampler Results are contained in Appendix 3.

2.1.4 Emissions to Water Non-compliance's

| Emissions to Wate |                 |                  |
|-------------------|-----------------|------------------|
| Licence: P0501-01 |                 |                  |
| Works: Derrygree  |                 |                  |
| Туре              | Non-Compliances | Location / SW Nr |
| Composite         | 0               |                  |
| Quarterly Grab    | 1               | Ballybeg SW 15   |
| Monthly Yard      | 0               |                  |
| Totals            | 1               |                  |

There was one non-compliance's in relation to elevated suspended solids as a result of quarterly grab sampling. A corrective action was submitted and was to the satisfaction of the Agency.

### 2.2 Emissions to Air

2.2.1 Dust Monitoring

Comment

Dust monitoring was carried out on five occasions between April and September. Each monitoring event lasted between 28 and 32 days and the Bergerhoff method of collection was used.

The monitoring locations were as follows, Toar DM01, Derryhinch DM02 and Ballivor DM03.

All monitoring results were within the emission limit value of  $350 \text{mg/m}^2/\text{day}$ . Sampling will continue at the same locations during 2011.

Dust monitoring results are contained in appendix 4.

2.2.2 Emissions to Air Non-compliance's

| Dust Non-Compliances 2010 |                 |
|---------------------------|-----------------|
| Licence:P0501-01          |                 |
| Works: Derrygreenagh      |                 |
|                           |                 |
| Location / DM Nr          | Non-Compliances |
| Location / DM Nr<br>N/A   | Non-Compliances |

Dust results for 2010 were fully compliant.

# 2.3 Waste Arisings

| Non Hazardous Waste Da | ata 2010 |          |                         |                   |
|------------------------|----------|----------|-------------------------|-------------------|
| Licence: P0501-01      |          | _        |                         |                   |
| Works: Derrygreenagh   |          |          |                         |                   |
| Туре                   | Tonnes   | EWC Code | Contractor              | Licence Nr        |
| Skips                  | 17.46    | 20 03 01 | AES                     | 053/OY/39/02      |
| Wheelie Bins           | 6.27     | 20 03 01 | AES                     | 053/OY/39/02      |
| Polyethlene            | 122.78   | 02 01 04 | Eco Plastics            | WFP-CE-08-0005-01 |
| Polyethlene            | 60.00    | 02 01 04 | Leinster Environmentals | 205/2005          |
| Scrap Steel            | 28.02    | 17 04 07 | AES                     | 053/OY/39/02      |
| Timber Pallets         | 7.12     | 15 01 03 | AES                     | 053/OY/39/02      |
| Silt Pond Cleanings    | 222.46   | 01 01 02 | Bord na Mona            | IPPC P0501-01     |
| Peat Screenings        | 0.00     | 01 01 02 | Bord na Mona            | IPPC P0501-01     |
| Totals                 | 464.11   |          |                         |                   |

#### 2.3.1 Non-Hazardous Waste

**Note:** Polyethylene and Steel are recycled. Skips go to an AES Mixed Recycling Facility.

## 2.3.2 Hazardous Waste

| Hazardous Waste Dat | a 2010 |          |                                |         |             |
|---------------------|--------|----------|--------------------------------|---------|-------------|
| Licence: P0501-01   |        | 1        |                                |         |             |
| Works: Derrygreenag | h      |          |                                |         |             |
|                     |        | EWC      |                                | Licence |             |
| Туре                | Tonnes | Code     | Contractor                     | Nr      | Destination |
| Waste Oil           | 11.60  | 13 02 05 | Enva Ireland Ltd Portlaoise    | 184-1   | Portlaoise  |
| Oil Filters         | 0.91   | 16 01 07 | Enva Ireland Ltd Portlaoise    | 184-1   | Portlaoise  |
| Oily Rags           | 0.39   | 15 02 02 | Enva Ireland Ltd Portlaoise    | 184-1   | Portlaoise  |
| Waste Grease        | 0.40   | 13 08 99 | Enva Ireland Ltd Portlaoise    | 184-1   | Portlaoise  |
| Lead Acid Batt      | 2.97   | 16 06 01 | Enva Ireland Ltd Portlaoise    | 184-1   | Portlaoise  |
| Parts Wash          | 1.51   | 11 01 13 | Safety Kleen, Tallaght, Dublin | 99-1    | Dublin      |
| Waste Paint         | 1.56   | 15 01 10 | Enva Ireland Ltd Portlaoise    | 184-1   | Portlaoise  |
| Total               | 19.34  |          |                                |         |             |

# 2.4 Energy and Water Consumption

## 2.4.1 Energy

The table below shows energy consumption for the year. It does not include water as it is only used in offices, canteens and workshops on a domestic basis. It is not used as part of the production process.

| Energy Consumption 2010 |                 |                    |                        |                             |
|-------------------------|-----------------|--------------------|------------------------|-----------------------------|
| Licence: P0501-01       |                 |                    |                        |                             |
| Works: Derrygreenagh    |                 |                    |                        |                             |
| Units                   | Diesel (Litres) | Petrol<br>(Litres) | Electricity<br>(Units) | Peat Briquettes<br>(Tonnes) |
| Totals                  | 827357.03       | 0                  | 421733                 | 20                          |
| MW Hours                | 8142.5          | 0                  | 421.733                | 100                         |
| Total MW Hours          | 8664.2          |                    |                        |                             |

**Note:** Bord na Mona have in the reporting period, established an Energy Management Team. The goal of the team is to reduce overall energy consumption by implementing an array of energy saving initiatives. Bord na Mona Mountdillon, P0504-01 has been selected as a location where the energy standard EN 16001 is to be implemented. Should this prove successful, the standard will be introduced at all Bord na Mona facilities.

# 2.5 Environmental Incidents and Complaints

## 2.5.1 Incidents

| Environmental Incid    | lents 20 <sup>-</sup> | 10       |
|------------------------|-----------------------|----------|
| Licence: P0501-01      |                       | <b>.</b> |
| Works: Derrygreena     | ıgh                   |          |
|                        |                       | Number   |
| Incidents              |                       | 1        |
| Requiring corrective a | action                | 1        |
| Category               |                       |          |
| Water                  |                       | 1        |
| Air                    |                       |          |
| Procedural             |                       | 0        |
| Miscellaneous          |                       | 0        |
|                        | Total                 | 1        |

There was one environmental incident. This related to a bog fire at Derryarkin bog, the Agency was informed.

### 2.5.2 Complaints

| Environmental Complaints 2010 |       |        |
|-------------------------------|-------|--------|
| Licence:P0501-01              |       |        |
| Works: Derrygreenag           | gh    |        |
|                               |       | Number |
| Complaints                    |       | 0      |
| Requiring corrective a        | ction | 0      |
| Category                      |       |        |
| Water                         |       | 0      |
| Air                           |       | 0      |
| Procedural                    |       | 0      |
| Miscellaneous                 |       |        |
|                               | Total | 0      |

No complaints of an environmental nature were received during the reporting period.

# 3.0 Management of the Activity

# 3.1 Achievement of Objectives & Targets 2010

| Project                               | Description & Status                                                                                                                                                                                                                                   |
|---------------------------------------|--------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|
| Project 1:                            | Training.<br>Train all employees in environmental matters.<br>Training will be by means of the screening of an<br>environmental DVD, followed by a power point<br>presentation.<br>Status<br>In total 82 employees received environmental<br>training. |
| Reduction of fugitive dust emissions. | <b>Hydraulic Harrows.</b><br>One Hydraulic harrow will be deployed at Derryhinch<br>bog during the 2010 production season.<br><b>Status</b><br>No new Hydraulic Harrows were deployed during the<br>2010 production season.                            |
|                                       | Headland Peat Collection.<br>Continue with the collection of headland peat,<br>particularly at dust sensitive locations.<br>Status<br>Headland peat was collected as part of the peat lifting<br>process and included in general peat return figures.  |

| Project 2:                                                      | Waste Streamlining.                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                           |
|-----------------------------------------------------------------|-----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|
| Waste Management                                                | Following the purchase by Bord na Mona of AES Ltd,<br>meetings with that company's management will be<br>ongoing to see how best Bord na Mona's needs can be<br>catered for. Key account managers dedicated to Bord<br>na Mona have been requested and are due to be in<br>place in 2010.<br><b>Status</b><br>Ongoing<br>The service included the co-ordination of all waste<br>streams ensuring the correct waste stream was dealt<br>with by the appropriate waste provider. The service<br>also included the issuing of quarterly reports. |
| Project 3:                                                      | On Site Inspections.                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                          |
| Minimisation of Suspended<br>Solids.                            | Train all employees in environmental matters.<br>Training will be by means of the screening of an<br>environmental DVD, followed by a power point<br>presentation.<br><b>Status</b><br>In total 82 employees received environmental<br>training.                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                              |
| Project 4:                                                      | Research and Development.                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                     |
| Effective spill leak<br>management of mobile<br>fuelling units. | Increased bund provisions where required, will be<br>provided, in 2010.<br><b>Status</b><br>A new bunded lockup oil store was provided at<br>Derryhinch Bog. An oil spill kit was provided at<br>Ballivor Bog. In addition to this additional<br>containment booms were purchased and are held in<br>storage as backup to existing stocks.                                                                                                                                                                                                    |
| Project 5:                                                      | Identify Recyclers.                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                           |
| Collection storage and reuse of polyethylene.                   | Continue with the recycling of polyethylene. The<br>sourcing of more recycling contractors will be<br>ongoing.<br><b>Status</b><br>In total 182.78 tonnes of polyethylene was sent for<br>recycling in 2010.                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                  |
| Project 6:                                                      | Carry out Trial.                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                              |
| Mini Sod Project                                                | On a trial basis switch from milled peat to mini sod<br>production at a portion of Drumman bog. Part of this<br>project is to mitigate against dust nuisance, as the area<br>is potentially dust sensitive.<br><b>Status</b><br>This project didn't take place as the location proved to<br>be unsuitable.                                                                                                                                                                                                                                    |
## 3.2 Environmental Management Programme Proposal 2011

| Project                                                                              | Description & Status                                                                                                                                                                                                                      |
|--------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|-------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|
| <b>Project 1:</b><br>Reduction of fugitive dust<br>emissions.                        | <b>Training.</b><br>Continue to train all employees in environmental matters. Training will be by means of the screening of an environmental DVD, followed by a power point presentation. The training programme will be revised in 2011. |
|                                                                                      | <b>Hydraulic Harrows.</b><br>Hydraulic harrows will be deployed at Derryhinch,<br>Ballivor and Rossan bog during the 2011 production<br>season.                                                                                           |
|                                                                                      | <b>Headland Peat Collection.</b><br>Continue with the collection of headland peat, particularly at dust sensitive locations.                                                                                                              |
| <b>Project 2:</b><br>Waste Management                                                | Waste Streamlining.<br>Waste streamlining is a project we are particularly<br>interested in pursuing and hope to reduce wastes in<br>the future and be more efficient in dealing with all<br>aspects of waste management                  |
| <b>Project 3:</b><br>Minimisation of Suspended<br>Solids.                            | <b>Training.</b><br>Continue to train all employees in environmental matters. Training will be by means of the screening of an environmental DVD, followed by a power point presentation. The training programme will be revised in 2011. |
| <b>Project 4:</b><br>Effective spill leak<br>management of mobile<br>fuelling units. | <b>Research and Development.</b><br>Increased bund provisions where required, will be provided, in 2011.                                                                                                                                  |
| <b>Project 5:</b><br>Collection storage and reuse of polyethylene.                   | <b>Identify Recyclers.</b><br>Continue with the recycling of polyethylene. The sourcing of more recycling contractors will be ongoing.                                                                                                    |
| <b>Progect 6:</b><br>Energy Management                                               | <b>Review of Energy Aspects</b><br>As part of an energy management process, a review of<br>energy aspects will take place identifying the<br>significant energy users of the licensee.                                                    |

## **3.3 Environmental Expenditure**

| Environmental Expenditure 2010 |            |
|--------------------------------|------------|
| Licence:P0501-01               |            |
| Works: Derrygreenagh           |            |
| Description                    | Cost €     |
| Capital Costs                  | 26,720.00  |
| Silt Control                   | 91,420.00  |
| Analytical & Consultancy Costs | 9,553.00   |
| EPA Fees                       | 12,584.00  |
| Bog Rehabilitation             | 84,528.00  |
| Waste Management               | 36,353.00  |
| Total                          | 261,158.00 |

## 4.0 Licence Specific Reports

## 4.1 Surface Water Discharge Monitoring Location Programme Review

It is proposed to continue monitoring at the same locations in 2011 as were monitored in 2010. Should it be deemed necessary for any reason during the coming year additional monitoring will be initiated. Safe access to all monitoring locations will be maintained. Currently Bord na Mona are reviewing all silt ponds for upgrade, installation of weirs, flap valves etc in line with the requirements of the South Eastern & Eastern River Basin Management Plans.

## 4.2 Bunding Programme

| Bund Locations & Numbers Derry | greenagh W     | orks           |                     |                |                  |
|--------------------------------|----------------|----------------|---------------------|----------------|------------------|
| IPPC Licence: P0501-01         |                |                |                     |                |                  |
| Location                       | Bund<br>Number | Last<br>Tested | Status<br>Pass/Fail | Repair<br>Date | Next Test<br>Due |
| Derrygreenagh Main Bund        | 501-37-01      | Jan-11         | Pass                | N/A            | Jan-13           |
| Derrygreenagh Waste Oil Bund   | 501-37-02      | Jan-11         | Pass                | N/A            | Jan-13           |
| Ballivor Factory Bund          | 501-08-03      | Nov-09         | Pass                | N/A            | Nov-11           |
| Rossan Tippler Bund            | 501-07-04      | Feb-10         | Pass                | N/A            | Feb-12           |

. . . . .

As is evident from the table, no bunds in the licence area required testing during 2010. The next due date for testing is November 2011 at Balivor Factory Bund.

## 4.3 Boiler Combustion Efficiency

As mentioned in the 2009 AER a new boiler had been fitted at Derrygreenagh which was not tested. A test was carried out in 2010 the results of which are included in the table below along with results from the boiler that was previously at the site.

| Boiler Efficienc   | y Test 2010             |                         |                         |                      |                         |
|--------------------|-------------------------|-------------------------|-------------------------|----------------------|-------------------------|
| Licence: P0501     | -01                     |                         |                         |                      |                         |
| Works: Derrygr     | reenagh                 |                         |                         |                      |                         |
| Boiler<br>Location | %<br>Efficiency<br>2006 | %<br>Efficiency<br>2007 | %<br>Efficiency<br>2008 | % Efficiency<br>2009 | %<br>Efficiency<br>2010 |
|                    |                         |                         |                         | New Boiler           |                         |
| Derrygreenagh      | 90 71                   | 93.3                    | 88.9                    | fitted               | 86                      |



## 4.4 Resource consumption summary

| Resource Consumption | 2010     |         |              |
|----------------------|----------|---------|--------------|
| Licence: P0501-01    |          | _       |              |
| Works: Derrygreenagh |          |         |              |
| Product              | Tonnes   | Tonnes  | Customer     |
|                      | Produced | Sold    |              |
| Milled Peat          | 190,896  | 124,718 | ESB          |
| Moss                 | 84,853   | 65,634  | Horticulture |
| Turf                 | 5000     | 1000    | Fuels        |
| Turf                 | 66       | 66      | Private      |
| Totals               | 280,815  | 191,418 | N/A          |

| Proposed Production 2011 |          |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
|--------------------------|----------|--|--|--|--|--|--|--|
| Licence: P0501-01        |          |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| Works: Derrygreenagh     |          |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| Product                  | Proposed |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
|                          | Target   |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| Milled Peat              | 128,246  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| Moss                     | 70,000   |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| Turf Private             | 66       |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| Turf Fuels               | 0        |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| Totals                   | 198,312  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |

## 4.5 De-Silting Report

Silt pond cleaning went well during the reporting period with all ponds being cleaned twice with the exception of Lisclogher where the ponds were cleaned once. This was due to the fact that there is no activity at the location and fortnightly inspections demonstrated the ponds there to be continuously empty.

The inspections would also have dictated which ponds required additional cleanings.

A table and graph of the cleaning schedule is attached in appendix 5.

## 4.6 Bog Development and Operational Programme

There was some small scale development in Carranstown Bog (Ballivor Group). Works included the reinstatement of production bog which had been out of production for 15 years. Existing silt ponds are servicing the area which extends to approximately 35 hectares. This work will continue during 2011 with production planned for the back end of the 2011 season.

## 4.7 Bog Rehabilitation Report

2010: Sites surveyed in the Derrygreenagh Group include Derryhinch, Drumman, Derryarkin and Ballybeg. Habitat maps and reports have been outlined for all sites and draft rehabilitation plans will be developed in 2011 for all bog areas surveyed to date. Rehabilitation trials to determine the effectiveness of seeding and fertilisers were established on Drumman Bog. These will be monitored over the coming years. The ecology survey will continue for Derrygreenagh in 2011. Consultation with local community groups, NPWS and Offaly Heritage Forum is ongoing. The clearance of historical polyethylene continued at Rossan bog. A total of 50.6 tonnes was removed for recycling. Clearance works will continue during summer 2011. It is estimated that the site will be cleared of historic polyethylene by the years end.

## 4.8 Archaeological Report

There was no archaeology work carried during the reporting period.

## 5.0 Summary

The Derrygreenagh Group of Bogs endeavour to comply with all environmental issues. In 2010 we had no non-compliance regarding suspended solids at our composite sampler at Toar bog. Although we had a non compliance during a quarterly grab sampling event in Ballybeg, silt pond cleaning went reasonable well this year. All areas were cleaned at least twice except for Lisclogher which is not in production so silt runoff was minimal. Every effort will be made to continue this trend into 2011. Dust sampling was conducted on five occasions again this year, two more than our licence requires, with no sample over the limit. This along with the provision of specialist machinery in the coming year should further aid us in our endeavours to minimise dust emissions. Staff training in Environmental Management took place this year with 82 people trained. This will continue in the coming year, with the current training programme being revised.

There were no complaints received during 2010. Waste streamlining is a project we are particularly interested in pursuing and hope to reduce wastes in the future and be more efficient in dealing with all aspects of waste management.Bord na Mona Energy Ltd are represented on the Management Group of both the Shannon River and Eastern River Basin District Management Systems, set up under the Water Framework Directive, and on the Steering Group of the Catchment Management of the River Barrow.

Bord na Mona would like to take this opportunity to advise the Environmental Protection Agency of its continued commitment to improving its environmental performance by adopting cleaner production methods and improving its environmental protection methods.

Surface Water Discharge Monitoring Results Bogs

| BNM Group:       | Derrygr   | eenagh     | 2010        |           |
|------------------|-----------|------------|-------------|-----------|
| IPC Licence No.  | 501       |            |             |           |
|                  |           |            |             |           |
| pH (units)       |           |            |             |           |
|                  | Jan - Mar | Apr - June | July - Sept | Oct - Dec |
| SW 46            | 6.7       | 7.2        | 7.5         | 6.6       |
| SW 31            | 6.7       | 7.6        | 7.6         | 6.5       |
| SW 26            | 6.6       | 7.1        | 6.6         | 6.5       |
| SW 4             | 7.5       | 7.8        | 7.6         | 7.5       |
| SWA              | 7.8       | 7.7        | 8.1         | 7.8       |
| SW 15            | 7.8       | 7.7        | 7.7         | 7.7       |
| COD (mg/l)       |           |            |             |           |
|                  | Jan - Mar | Apr - June | July - Sept | Oct - Dec |
| SW 46            | 115       | 109        | 90          | 115       |
| SW 31            | 97        | 67         | 74          | 79        |
| SW 26            | 85        | 71         | 81          | 50        |
| SW 4             | 56        | 56         | 59          | 55        |
| SWA              | 50        | 37         | 41          | 38        |
| SW 15            | 58        | 42         | 68          | 135       |
| Ammonia as N (i  | mg/l)     |            |             |           |
|                  | Jan - Mar | Apr - June | July - Sept | Oct - Dec |
| SW 46            | 0.96      | 1.14       | 0.07        | 1.24      |
| SW 31            | 0.95      | 0.21       | 0.14        | 0.87      |
| SW 26            | 0.8       | 1.17       | 1.05        | 0.69      |
| SW 4             | 2.4       | 1.87       | 1.11        | 1.91      |
| SWA              | 0.26      | 0.16       | 0.08        | 0.24      |
| SW 15            | 1.31      | 1.27       | 1.32        | 1.44      |
| Total Phosphorus | (mg/l)    |            |             |           |
|                  | Jan - Mar | Apr - June | July - Sept | Oct - Dec |
| SW 46            | 0.05      | 0.13       | 0.13        | 0.05      |
| SW 31            | 0.05      | 0.05       | 0.05        | 0.05      |
| SW 26            | 0.05      | 0.08       | 0.05        | 0.05      |
| SW 4             | 0.05      | 0.05       | 0.05        | 0.05      |
| SWA              | 0.05      | 0.07       | 0.05        | 0.05      |
| SW 15            | 0.05      | 0.11       | 0.12        | 0.16      |

| Suspended Solid | s (mg/l)  |            |             |              |
|-----------------|-----------|------------|-------------|--------------|
|                 |           |            |             | Oct -        |
|                 | Jan - Mar | Apr - June | July - Sept | Dec          |
| SW 46           | 5         | 5          | 7           | 5            |
| SW 31           | 5         | 5          | 5           | 7            |
| SW 26           | 5         | 9          | 5           | 5            |
| SW 4            | 5         | 5          | 5           | 5            |
| SWA             | 9         | 7          | 5           | 7            |
| SW 15           | 5         | 5          | 22          | 115          |
| Total Solids (r | mg/l)     |            |             |              |
|                 | Jan - Mar | Apr - June | July - Sept | Oct -<br>Dec |
| SW 46           | 192       | 290        | 328         | 162          |
| SW 31           | 220       | 202        | 154         | 68           |
| SW 26           | 115       | 332        | 214         | 96           |
| SW 4            | 398       | 274        | 374         | 350          |
| SWA             | 470       | 544        | 420         | 418          |
| SW 15           | 436       | 514        | 492         | 500          |
| Colour (pt Co l | Jnits)    |            |             |              |
|                 | Jan - Mar | Apr - June | July - Sept | Oct -<br>Dec |
| SW 46           | 337       | 338        | 212         | 415          |
| SW 31           | 367       | 165        | 207         | 330          |
| SW 26           | 241       | 158        | 325         | 199          |
| SW 4            | 160       | 113        | 140         | 143          |
| SWA             | 95        | 66         | 56          | 80           |
| SW 15           | 85        | 72         | 89          | 71           |
| Flow (I/s)      |           |            |             |              |
|                 |           |            |             | Oct -        |
|                 | Jan - Mar | Apr - June | July - Sept | Dec          |
| SW 46           | 10        | 2.6        | 4.6         | 7.5          |
| SW 31           | 1.5       | 1.9        | 1.5         | 6.3          |
| SW 26           | 6.2       | 2.6        | 3.4         | 9.5          |
| SW 4            | 16.1      | 6.1        | 2.6         | 14.5         |
| SWA             | 0         | 1.7        | 2.2         | 6.2          |
| SW 15           | 37        | 24.4       | 22.6        | 10.3         |













Surface Water Discharge Monitoring Results Yards

| Yard Discl | narge Results 2010      |                  |
|------------|-------------------------|------------------|
| Licence: P | 0501-01                 |                  |
| Works: De  | rrygreenagh             |                  |
| Month      | D/Greenagh SWE 2<br>COD | Rossan SWE 1 COD |
| Jan        | 40                      | 18               |
| Feb        | 37                      | 22               |
| Mar        | 36                      | 20               |
| Apr        | 33                      | 36               |
| May        | 0                       | 0                |
| June       | 21                      | 31               |
| July       | 24                      | 28               |
| Aug        | 15                      | 53               |
| Sep        | 114                     | 39               |
| Oct        | 18                      | 0                |
| Nov        | 32                      | 0                |
| Dec        | 0                       | 0                |

Note: 0 denotes no flow at emission point on day of sampling



Surface Water Discharge Monitoring Results Composite

| Month   |     |      |            | Parameters |           |        |        |                |        |            | Daily Totals |           |         |
|---------|-----|------|------------|------------|-----------|--------|--------|----------------|--------|------------|--------------|-----------|---------|
| January | pН  | COD  | Ammonia as | Total      | Suspended | Total  | Colour | Flow           | COD    | Ammonia as | Total        | Suspended | Total   |
| 2010    |     | mg/l | N mg/l     | Phosphorus | Solids    | Solids | Pt Co  | Daily          | Kg/Day | Kg/Day     | Phosphorus   | Solids    | Solids  |
| SW15    |     |      |            | mg/l       | mg/l      | mg/l   | units  | Total (litres) |        |            | Kg/Day       | Kg/Day    | Kg/Day  |
| 1       |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 3072211        |        |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00    |
| 2       |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 1883434        |        |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00    |
| 3       |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 1427846        |        |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00    |
| 4       |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 1292717        |        |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00    |
| 5       |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 1190851        |        |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00    |
| 6       | 7.6 | 73   | 0.78       | 0.05       | 5         | 463    | 71     | 1180742        | 86.19  | 0.92       | 0.06         | 5.90      | 546.68  |
| 7       |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 1128816        |        |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00    |
| 8       |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 1042675        |        |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00    |
| 9       |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 993341         |        |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00    |
| 10      |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 968285         |        |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00    |
| 11      |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 902794         |        |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00    |
| 12      |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 798103         |        |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00    |
| 13      | 7.3 | 44   | 0.56       | 0.06       | 5         | 212    | 108    | 867110         | 38.15  | 0.49       | 0.05         | 4.34      | 183.83  |
| 14      |     |      |            |            | 19        | 206    |        | 1688170        |        |            |              | 32.08     | 347.76  |
| 15      |     |      |            |            | 5         | 188    |        | 3035232        |        |            |              | 15.18     | 570.62  |
| 16      |     |      |            |            | 12        | 192    |        | 4706554        |        |            |              | 56.48     | 903.66  |
| 17      |     |      |            |            | 5         | 154    |        | 7739366        |        |            |              | 38.70     | 1191.86 |
| 18      |     |      |            |            | 5         | 170    |        | 1796256        |        |            |              | 8.98      | 305.36  |
| 19      |     |      |            |            | 5         | 174    |        | 1671840        |        |            |              | 8.36      | 290.90  |
| 20      | 7.8 | 55   | 1.82       | 0.05       | 5         | 196    | 130    | 1442794        | 79.35  | 2.63       | 0.07         | 7.21      | 282.79  |
| 21      |     |      |            |            | 24        | 194    |        | 1520640        |        |            |              | 36.50     | 295.00  |
| 22      |     |      |            |            | 5         | 176    |        | 3463085        |        |            |              | 17.32     | 609.50  |
| 23      |     |      |            |            | 5         | 316    |        | 10881220       |        |            |              | 54.41     | 3438.47 |
| 24      |     |      |            |            | 5         | 356    |        | 8046346        |        |            |              | 40.23     | 2864.50 |
| 25      |     |      |            |            | 14        | 322    |        | 7047821        |        |            |              | 98.67     | 2269.40 |
| 26      |     |      |            |            | 5         | 368    |        | 6588259        |        |            |              | 32.94     | 2424.48 |
| 27      | 7.8 | 52   | 0.69       | 0.05       | 5         | 276    | 89     | 6201273        | 322.47 | 4.28       | 0.31         | 31.01     | 1711.55 |
| 28      |     |      |            |            | 5         | 368    |        | 5983459        |        |            |              | 29.92     | 2201.91 |
| 29      |     |      |            |            | 5         | 358    |        | 5950541        |        |            |              | 29.75     | 2130.29 |
| 30      |     |      |            |            | 6         | 410    |        | 5771779        |        |            |              | 34.63     | 2366.43 |
| 31      |     |      |            |            | 10        | 320    |        | 5286125        |        |            |              | 52.86     | 1691.56 |

| Month |     |      |            | Parameters |           |        |        |                |        |            | Daily Totals |           |         |
|-------|-----|------|------------|------------|-----------|--------|--------|----------------|--------|------------|--------------|-----------|---------|
| Feb   | pН  | COD  | Ammonia as | Total      | Suspended | Total  | Colour | Flow           | COD    | Ammonia as | Total        | Suspended | Total   |
| 2010  |     | mg/l | N mg/l     | Phosphorus | Solids    | Solids | Pt Co  | Daily          | Kg/Day | Kg/Day     | Phosphorus   | Solids    | Solids  |
| SW15  |     |      |            | mg/l       | mg/l      | mg/l   | units  | Total (litres) |        |            | Kg/Day       | Kg/Day    | Kg/Day  |
| 1     |     |      |            |            | 24        | 404    |        | 4960483        |        |            |              | 119.05    | 2004.04 |
| 2     |     |      |            |            | 22        | 414    |        | 4914000        |        |            |              | 108.11    | 2034.40 |
| 3     | 7.5 | 57   | 0.65       | 0.05       | 5         | 338    | 153    | 5378832        | 306.59 | 3.50       | 0.27         | 26.89     | 1818.05 |
| 4     |     |      |            |            | 5         | 328    |        | 6936969        |        |            |              | 34.68     | 2275.33 |
| 5     |     |      |            |            | 12        | 181    |        | 7537363        |        |            |              | 90.45     | 1364.26 |
| 6     |     |      |            |            | 18        | 378    |        | 12522820       |        |            |              | 225.41    | 4733.63 |
| 7     |     |      |            |            | 18        | 442    |        | 7610544        |        |            |              | 136.99    | 3363.86 |
| 8     |     |      |            |            | 16        | 426    |        | 6567264        |        |            |              | 105.08    | 2797.65 |
| 9     |     |      |            |            | 5         | 424    |        | 6219158        |        |            |              | 31.10     | 2636.92 |
| 10    | 7.4 | 41   | 0.72       | 0.05       | 6         | 428    | 77     | 6087312        | 249.58 | 4.38       | 0.30         | 36.52     | 2605.37 |
| 11    |     |      |            |            | 11        | 468    |        | 5337533        |        |            |              | 58.71     | 2497.97 |
| 12    |     |      |            |            | 7         | 400    |        | 5087491        |        |            |              | 35.61     | 2035.00 |
| 13    |     |      |            |            | 6         | 400    |        | 5012928        |        |            |              | 30.08     | 2005.17 |
| 14    |     |      |            |            | 7         | 454    |        | 4893523        |        |            |              | 34.25     | 2221.66 |
| 15    |     |      |            |            | 5         | 442    |        | 4706813        |        |            |              | 23.53     | 2080.41 |
| 16    |     |      |            |            | 7         | 414    |        | 4756406        |        |            |              | 33.29     | 1969.15 |
| 17    | 7.6 | 37   | 0.75       | 0.05       | 6         | 458    | 71     | 4669834        | 172.78 | 3.50       | 0.23         | 28.02     | 2138.78 |
| 18    |     |      |            |            | 6         | 434    |        | 4519238        |        |            |              | 27.12     | 1961.35 |
| 19    |     |      |            |            | 17        | 468    |        | 5850317        |        |            |              | 99.46     | 2737.95 |
| 20    |     |      |            |            | 18        | 412    |        | 7057498        |        |            |              | 127.03    | 2907.69 |
| 21    |     |      |            |            | 11        | 452    |        | 6229008        |        |            |              | 68.52     | 2815.51 |
| 22    |     |      |            |            | 34        | 440    |        | 6349018        |        |            |              | 215.87    | 2793.57 |
| 23    |     |      |            |            | 10        | 442    |        | 6096557        |        |            |              | 60.97     | 2694.68 |
| 24    | 7.5 | 51   | 0.76       | 0.05       | 8         | 353    | 106    | 6028474        | 307.45 | 4.58       | 0.30         | 48.23     | 2128.05 |
| 25    |     |      |            |            | 8         | 414    |        | 6713367        |        |            |              | 53.71     | 2779.33 |
| 26    |     |      |            |            | 10        | 380    |        | 7066656        |        |            |              | 70.67     | 2685.33 |
| 27    |     |      |            |            | 11        | 396    |        | 7119619        |        |            |              | 78.32     | 2819.37 |
| 28    |     |      |            |            | 9         | 440    |        | 6810480        |        |            |              | 61.29     | 2996.61 |

| Month |     |      |            | Parameters |           |        |        |                |        |            | Daily Totals |           |         |
|-------|-----|------|------------|------------|-----------|--------|--------|----------------|--------|------------|--------------|-----------|---------|
| March | pН  | COD  | Ammonia as | Total      | Suspended | Total  | Colour | Flow           | COD    | Ammonia as | Total        | Suspended | Total   |
| 2010  |     | mg/l | N mg/l     | Phosphorus | Solids    | Solids | Pt Co  | Daily          | Kg/Day | Kg/Day     | Phosphorus   | Solids    | Solids  |
| SW15  |     |      |            | mg/l       | mg/l      | mg/l   | units  | Total (litres) |        |            | Kg/Day       | Kg/Day    | Kg/Day  |
| 1     |     |      |            |            | 9         | 416    |        | 6506957        |        |            |              | 58.56     | 2706.89 |
| 2     |     |      |            |            | 8         | 396    |        | 6040311        |        |            |              | 48.32     | 2391.96 |
| 3     | 7.6 | 47   | 0.8        | 0.05       | 8         | 406    | 77     | 5247936        | 246.65 | 4.20       | 0.26         | 41.98     | 2130.66 |
| 4     |     |      |            |            | 12        | 106    |        | 5190999        |        |            |              | 62.29     | 550.25  |
| 5     |     |      |            |            | 10        | 94     |        | 3606163        |        |            |              | 36.06     | 338.98  |
| 6     |     |      |            |            | 10        | 92     |        | 4808247        |        |            |              | 48.08     | 442.36  |
| 7     |     |      |            |            | 9         | 456    |        | 3561322        |        |            |              | 32.05     | 1623.96 |
| 8     |     |      |            |            | 23        | 460    |        | 4427309        |        |            |              | 101.83    | 2036.56 |
| 9     |     |      |            |            | 13        | 430    |        | 3826656        |        |            |              | 49.75     | 1645.46 |
| 10    | 7.8 | 48   | 0.78       | 0.05       | 12        | 430    | 73     | 3337286        | 160.19 | 2.60       | 0.17         | 40.05     | 1435.03 |
| 11    |     |      |            |            | 8         | 216    |        | 2819923        |        |            |              | 22.56     | 609.10  |
| 12    |     |      |            |            | 7         | 451    |        | 3992544        |        |            |              | 27.95     | 1800.64 |
| 13    |     |      |            |            | 7         | 448    |        | 4841424        |        |            |              | 33.89     | 2168.96 |
| 14    |     |      |            |            | 8         | 484    |        | 4899830        |        |            |              | 39.20     | 2371.52 |
| 15    |     |      |            |            | 7         | 426    |        | 4744137        |        |            |              | 33.21     | 2021.00 |
| 16    |     |      |            |            | 6         | 454    |        | 5473267        |        |            |              | 32.84     | 2484.86 |
| 17    | 7.5 | 27   | 0.79       | 0.05       | 9         | 440    | 60     | 4841078        | 130.71 | 3.82       | 0.24         | 43.57     | 2130.07 |
| 18    |     |      |            |            | 7         | 448    |        | 5467910        |        |            |              | 38.28     | 2449.62 |
| 19    |     |      |            |            | 8         | 448    |        | 5438448        |        |            |              | 43.51     | 2436.42 |
| 20    |     |      |            |            | 11        | 460    |        | 5194886        |        |            |              | 57.14     | 2389.65 |
| 21    |     |      |            |            | 11        | 451    |        | 6386429        |        |            |              | 70.25     | 2880.28 |
| 22    |     |      |            |            | 9         | 464    |        | 5281459        |        |            |              | 47.53     | 2450.60 |
| 23    |     |      |            |            | 8         | 474    |        | 5101315        |        |            |              | 40.81     | 2418.02 |
| 24    | 7.4 | 55   | 0.7        | 0.05       | 10        | 442    | 86     | 4601319        | 253.07 | 3.22       | 0.23         | 46.01     | 2033.78 |
| 25    |     |      |            |            | 8         | 244    |        | 5588093        |        |            |              | 44.70     | 1363.49 |
| 26    |     |      |            |            | 11        | 50     |        | 5579280        |        |            |              | 61.37     | 278.96  |
| 27    |     |      |            |            | 8         | 304    |        | 6741274        |        |            |              | 53.93     | 2049.35 |
| 28    |     |      |            |            | 10        | 98     |        | 6500563        |        |            |              | 65.01     | 637.06  |
| 29    |     |      |            |            | 8         | 346    |        | 6574090        |        |            |              | 52.59     | 2274.64 |
| 30    |     |      |            |            | 6         | 50     |        | 7700400        |        |            |              | 46.20     | 385.02  |
| 31    | 7.2 | 60   | 0.57       | 0.06       | 6         | 68     | 155    | 10964320       | 657.86 | 6.25       | 0.66         | 65.79     | 745.57  |

| Month |     |      |            | Parameters |           |        |        |                |        |            | Daily Totals |           |         |
|-------|-----|------|------------|------------|-----------|--------|--------|----------------|--------|------------|--------------|-----------|---------|
| April | pН  | COD  | Ammonia as | Total      | Suspended | Total  | Colour | Flow           | COD    | Ammonia as | Total        | Suspended | Total   |
| 2010  |     | mg/l | N mg/l     | Phosphorus | Solids    | Solids | Pt Co  | Daily          | Kg/Day | Kg/Day     | Phosphorus   | Solids    | Solids  |
| SW15  |     |      |            | mg/l       | mg/l      | mg/l   | units  | Total (litres) |        |            | Kg/Day       | Kg/Day    | Kg/Day  |
| 1     |     |      |            |            | 8         | 244    |        | 8590061        |        |            |              | 68.72     | 2095.97 |
| 2     |     |      |            |            | 11        | 50     |        | 8698752        |        |            |              | 95.69     | 434.94  |
| 3     |     |      |            |            | 8         | 304    |        | 9655200        |        |            |              | 77.24     | 2935.18 |
| 4     |     |      |            |            | 10        | 98     |        | 8973504        |        |            |              | 89.74     | 879.40  |
| 5     |     |      |            |            | 8         | 346    |        | 7971264        |        |            |              | 63.77     | 2758.06 |
| 6     |     |      |            |            | 6         | 50     |        | 7479821        |        |            |              | 44.88     | 373.99  |
| 7     | 7.2 | 60   | 0.57       | 0.06       | 6         | 68     | 155    | 8503747        | 510.22 | 4.85       | 0.51         | 51.02     | 578.25  |
| 8     |     |      |            |            | 7         | 446    |        | 4274986        |        |            |              | 29.92     | 1906.64 |
| 9     |     |      |            |            | 5         | 460    |        | 6481210        |        |            |              | 32.41     | 2981.36 |
| 10    |     |      |            |            | 5         | 468    |        | 7791379        |        |            |              | 38.96     | 3646.37 |
| 11    |     |      |            |            | 5         | 460    |        | 7266499        |        |            |              | 36.33     | 3342.59 |
| 12    |     |      |            |            | 5         | 498    |        | 6659971        |        |            |              | 33.30     | 3316.67 |
| 13    | 7.5 | 32   | 0.68       | 0.05       | 5         | 500    | 67     | 6386083        | 204.35 | 4.34       | 0.32         | 31.93     | 3193.04 |
| 14    |     |      |            |            | 7         | 466    |        | 6411225        |        |            |              | 44.88     | 2987.63 |
| 15    |     |      |            |            | 6         | 462    |        | 6082819        |        |            |              | 36.50     | 2810.26 |
| 16    |     |      |            |            | 8         | 462    |        | 5815411        |        |            |              | 46.52     | 2686.72 |
| 17    |     |      |            |            | 6         | 458    |        | 5459098        |        |            |              | 32.75     | 2500.27 |
| 18    |     |      |            |            | 5         | 462    |        | 5361639        |        |            |              | 26.81     | 2477.08 |
| 19    |     |      |            |            | 6         | 478    |        | 5175619        |        |            |              | 31.05     | 2473.95 |
| 20    |     |      |            |            | 7         | 454    |        | 5030467        |        |            |              | 35.21     | 2283.83 |
| 21    | 8.1 | 40   | 0.08       | 0.05       | 5         | 460    | 63     | 4872787        | 194.91 | 0.39       | 0.24         | 24.36     | 2241.48 |
| 22    |     |      |            |            | 8         | 490    |        | 4610909        |        |            |              | 36.89     | 2259.35 |
| 23    |     |      |            |            | 8         | 375    |        | 4511808        |        |            |              | 36.09     | 1691.93 |
| 24    |     |      |            |            | 7         | 478    |        | 4835808        |        |            |              | 33.85     | 2311.52 |
| 25    |     |      |            |            | 6         | 468    |        | 5255712        |        |            |              | 31.53     | 2459.67 |
| 26    |     |      |            |            | 5         | 474    |        | 4911667        |        |            |              | 24.56     | 2328.13 |
| 27    |     |      |            |            | 7         | 482    |        | 4568918        |        |            |              | 31.98     | 2202.22 |
| 28    | 7.9 | 39   | 0.47       | 0.05       | 8         | 456    | 67     | 4344883        | 169.45 | 2.04       | 0.22         | 34.76     | 1981.27 |
| 29    |     |      |            |            | 7         | 456    |        | 4460746        |        |            |              | 31.23     | 2034.10 |
| 30    |     |      |            |            | 6         | 466    |        | 4350931        |        |            |              | 26.11     | 2027.53 |

| Month |     |      |            | Parameters |           |        |        |                |        |            | Daily Totals |           |         |
|-------|-----|------|------------|------------|-----------|--------|--------|----------------|--------|------------|--------------|-----------|---------|
| May   | pН  | COD  | Ammonia as | Total      | Suspended | Total  | Colour | Flow           | COD    | Ammonia as | Total        | Suspended | Total   |
| 2010  |     | mg/l | N mg/l     | Phosphorus | Solids    | Solids | Pt Co  | Daily          | Kg/Day | Kg/Day     | Phosphorus   | Solids    | Solids  |
| SW15  |     |      |            | mg/l       | mg/l      | mg/l   | units  | Total (litres) |        |            | Kg/Day       | Kg/Day    | Kg/Day  |
| 1     |     |      |            |            | 6         | 462    |        | 4458240        |        |            |              | 26.75     | 2059.71 |
| 2     |     |      |            |            | 7         | 449    |        | 4487443        |        |            |              | 31.41     | 2014.86 |
| 3     |     |      |            |            | 7         | 436    |        | 4373914        |        |            |              | 30.62     | 1907.03 |
| 4     |     |      |            |            | 7         | 464    |        | 4157050        |        |            |              | 29.10     | 1928.87 |
| 5     | 7.8 | 43   | 0.65       | 0.06       | 7         | 460    | 62     | 3992458        | 171.68 | 2.60       | 0.24         | 27.95     | 1836.53 |
| 6     |     |      |            |            | 6         | 454    |        | 4035312        |        |            |              | 24.21     | 1832.03 |
| 7     |     |      |            |            | 5         | 464    |        | 4276368        |        |            |              | 21.38     | 1984.23 |
| 8     |     |      |            |            | 6         | 466    |        | 4203273        |        |            |              | 25.22     | 1958.73 |
| 9     |     |      |            |            | 5         | 456    |        | 3935520        |        |            |              | 19.68     | 1794.60 |
| 10    |     |      |            |            | 7         | 456    |        | 3995568        |        |            |              | 27.97     | 1821.98 |
| 11    |     |      |            |            | 5         | 444    |        | 3906663        |        |            |              | 19.53     | 1734.56 |
| 12    | 7.8 | 35   | 0.5        | 0.05       | 6         | 462    | 69     | 3991853        | 139.71 | 2.00       | 0.20         | 23.95     | 1844.24 |
| 13    |     |      |            |            | 6         | 462    |        | 3973277        |        |            |              | 23.84     | 1835.65 |
| 14    |     |      |            |            | 7         | 457    |        | 3748982        |        |            |              | 26.24     | 1713.28 |
| 15    |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 2103926        |        |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00    |
| 16    |     |      |            |            | 6         | 472    |        | 536466         |        |            |              | 3.22      | 253.21  |
| 17    |     |      |            |            | 7         | 480    |        | 815970         |        |            |              | 5.71      | 391.67  |
| 18    |     |      |            |            | 7         | 462    |        | 1655078        |        |            |              | 11.59     | 764.65  |
| 19    | 7.9 | 39   | 0.33       | 0.06       | 5         | 454    | 66     | 2643926        | 103.11 | 0.87       | 0.16         | 13.22     | 1200.34 |
| 20    |     |      |            |            | 5         | 398    |        | 2117923        |        |            |              | 10.59     | 842.93  |
| 21    |     |      |            |            | 6         | 396    |        | 1929917        |        |            |              | 11.58     | 764.25  |
| 22    |     |      |            |            | 5         | 408    |        | 2107469        |        |            |              | 10.54     | 859.85  |
| 23    |     |      |            |            | 9         | 420    |        | 3206045        |        |            |              | 28.85     | 1346.54 |
| 24    |     |      |            |            | 6         | 444    |        | 3114893        |        |            |              | 18.69     | 1383.01 |
| 25    |     |      |            |            | 7         | 450    |        | 2869344        |        |            |              | 20.09     | 1291.20 |
| 26    | 7.6 | 41   | 0.74       | 0.05       | 8         | 470    | 61     | 2910125        | 119.32 | 2.15       | 0.15         | 23.28     | 1367.76 |
| 27    |     |      |            |            | 9         | 418    |        | 2838758        |        |            |              | 25.55     | 1186.60 |
| 28    |     |      |            |            | 15        | 452    |        | 3715114        |        |            |              | 55.73     | 1679.23 |
| 29    |     |      |            |            | 8         | 434    |        | 3002314        |        |            |              | 24.02     | 1303.00 |
| 30    |     |      |            |            | 5         | 434    |        | 1467418        |        |            |              | 7.34      | 636.86  |
| 31    |     |      |            |            | 8         | 444    |        | 2765750        |        |            |              | 22.13     | 1227.99 |

| Month |     |      |            | Parameters |           |        |        |                |        |            | Daily Totals |           |         |
|-------|-----|------|------------|------------|-----------|--------|--------|----------------|--------|------------|--------------|-----------|---------|
| June  | pН  | COD  | Ammonia as | Total      | Suspended | Total  | Colour | Flow           | COD    | Ammonia as | Total        | Suspended | Total   |
| 2010  |     | mg/l | N mg/l     | Phosphorus | Solids    | Solids | Pt Co  | Daily          | Kg/Day | Kg/Day     | Phosphorus   | Solids    | Solids  |
| SW15  |     |      |            | mg/l       | mg/l      | mg/l   | units  | Total (litres) |        |            | Kg/Day       | Kg/Day    | Kg/Day  |
| 1     |     |      |            |            | 10        | 348    |        | 2313187        |        |            |              | 23.13     | 804.99  |
| 2     | 7.5 | 42   | 0.61       | 0.05       | 10        | 468    | 67     | 3894480        | 163.57 | 2.38       | 0.19         | 38.94     | 1822.62 |
| 3     |     |      |            |            | 11        | 408    |        | 3318192        |        |            |              | 36.50     | 1353.82 |
| 4     |     |      |            |            | 12        | 390    |        | 3221165        |        |            |              | 38.65     | 1256.25 |
| 5     |     |      |            |            | 16        | 258    |        | 2731968        |        |            |              | 43.71     | 704.85  |
| 6     |     |      |            |            | 14        | 466    |        | 3358455        |        |            |              | 47.02     | 1565.04 |
| 7     |     |      |            |            | 14        | 466    |        | 3291494        |        |            |              | 46.08     | 1533.84 |
| 8     |     |      |            |            | 16        | 162    |        | 2365286        |        |            |              | 37.84     | 383.18  |
| 9     | 7.5 | 46   | 0.22       | 0.12       | 15        | 454    | 80     | 1080173        | 49.69  | 0.24       | 0.13         | 16.20     | 490.40  |
| 10    |     |      |            |            | 13        | 430    |        | 2000160        |        |            |              | 26.00     | 860.07  |
| 11    |     |      |            |            | 16        | 428    |        | 4040842        |        |            |              | 64.65     | 1729.48 |
| 12    |     |      |            |            | 16        | 420    |        | 3961958        |        |            |              | 63.39     | 1664.02 |
| 13    |     |      |            |            | 12        | 420    |        | 3348778        |        |            |              | 40.19     | 1406.49 |
| 14    |     |      |            |            | 12        | 416    |        | 3462393        |        |            |              | 41.55     | 1440.36 |
| 15    |     |      |            |            | 8         | 441    |        | 3265920        |        |            |              | 26.13     | 1440.27 |
| 16    | 7.5 | 38   | 0.56       | 0.05       | 5         | 470    | 76     | 3197664        | 121.51 | 1.79       | 0.16         | 15.99     | 1502.90 |
| 17    |     |      |            |            | 16        | 426    |        | 3412800        |        |            |              | 54.60     | 1453.85 |
| 18    |     |      |            |            | 14        | 440    |        | 4103222        |        |            |              | 57.45     | 1805.42 |
| 19    |     |      |            |            | 15        | 430    |        | 4451155        |        |            |              | 66.77     | 1914.00 |
| 20    |     |      |            |            | 13        | 422    |        | 3968266        |        |            |              | 51.59     | 1674.61 |
| 21    |     |      |            |            | 11        | 430    |        | 3710621        |        |            |              | 40.82     | 1595.57 |
| 22    | 8.1 | 44   | 0.15       | 0.05       | 15        | 430    | 69     | 3634762        | 159.93 | 0.55       | 0.18         | 54.52     | 1562.95 |
| 23    |     |      |            |            | 10        | 416    |        | 3399322        |        |            |              | 33.99     | 1414.12 |
| 24    |     |      |            |            | 15        | 428    |        | 3054845        |        |            |              | 45.82     | 1307.47 |
| 25    |     |      |            |            | 16        | 441    |        | 3147466        |        |            |              | 50.36     | 1388.03 |
| 26    |     |      |            |            | 12        | 440    |        | 3234298        |        |            |              | 38.81     | 1423.09 |
| 27    |     |      |            |            | 8         | 438    |        | 3167597        |        |            |              | 25.34     | 1387.41 |
| 28    |     |      |            |            | 7         | 462    |        | 2543184        |        |            |              | 17.80     | 1174.95 |
| 29    |     |      |            |            | 13        | 468    |        | 2281478        |        |            |              | 29.66     | 1067.73 |
| 30    | 8.2 | 44   | 0.55       | 0.05       | 7         | 390    | 54     | 2626549        | 115.57 | 1.44       | 0.13         | 18.39     | 1024.35 |

| Month |     |      |            | Parameters |           |        |        |                |        |            | Daily Totals |           |         |
|-------|-----|------|------------|------------|-----------|--------|--------|----------------|--------|------------|--------------|-----------|---------|
| July  | pН  | COD  | Ammonia as | Total      | Suspended | Total  | Colour | Flow           | COD    | Ammonia as | Total        | Suspended | Total   |
| 2010  |     | mg/l | N mg/l     | Phosphorus | Solids    | Solids | Pt Co  | Daily          | Kg/Day | Kg/Day     | Phosphorus   | Solids    | Solids  |
| SW15  |     |      |            | mg/l       | mg/l      | mg/l   | units  | Total (litres) |        |            | Kg/Day       | Kg/Day    | Kg/Day  |
| 1     |     |      |            |            | 15        | 383    |        | 2114381        |        |            |              | 31.72     | 809.81  |
| 2     |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | -348399        |        |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00    |
| 3     |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | -1084406       |        |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00    |
| 4     |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | -604083        |        |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00    |
| 5     |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | -610986        |        |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00    |
| 6     |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | -1053043       |        |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00    |
| 7     | 7.6 | 29   | 0.49       | 0.05       | 5         | 494    | 67     | -765573        | -22.20 | -0.38      | -0.04        | -3.83     | -378.19 |
| 8     |     |      |            |            | 12        | 406    |        | 1702685        |        |            |              | 20.43     | 691.29  |
| 9     |     |      |            |            | 10        | 402    |        | 3183235        |        |            |              | 31.83     | 1279.66 |
| 10    |     |      |            |            | 5         | 257    |        | 3230237        |        |            |              | 16.15     | 830.17  |
| 11    |     |      |            |            | 6         | 288    |        | 6631373        |        |            |              | 39.79     | 1909.84 |
| 12    |     |      |            |            | 5         | 380    |        | -16967230      |        |            |              | -84.84    | -6447.5 |
| 13    |     |      |            |            | 7         | 420    |        | 5030899        |        |            |              | 35.22     | 2112.98 |
| 14    | 8.1 | 50   | 0.68       | 0.05       | 5         | 442    | 81     | 4573670        | 228.68 | 3.11       | 0.23         | 22.87     | 2021.56 |
| 15    |     |      |            |            | 10        | 415    |        | 3065040        |        |            |              | 30.65     | 1271.99 |
| 16    |     |      |            |            | 8         | 252    |        | 6737299        |        |            |              | 53.90     | 1697.80 |
| 17    |     |      |            |            | 11        | 350    |        | 16458340       |        |            |              | 181.04    | 5760.42 |
| 18    |     |      |            |            | 5         | 342    |        | 6092237        |        |            |              | 30.46     | 2083.55 |
| 19    |     |      |            |            | 8         | 254    |        | 7724419        |        |            |              | 61.80     | 1962.00 |
| 20    |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 8428147        |        |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00    |
| 21    | 7.2 | 60   | 0.5        | 0.05       | 13        | 246    | 168    | 3539376        | 212.36 | 1.77       | 0.18         | 46.01     | 870.69  |
| 22    |     |      |            |            | 5         | 276    |        | 5096909        |        |            |              | 25.48     | 1406.75 |
| 23    |     |      |            |            | 9         | 386    |        | 7327843        |        |            |              | 65.95     | 2828.55 |
| 24    |     |      |            |            | 11        | 422    |        | 7350221        |        |            |              | 80.85     | 3101.79 |
| 25    |     |      |            |            | 14        | 442    |        | 6579619        |        |            |              | 92.11     | 2908.19 |
| 26    |     |      |            |            | 13        | 462    |        | 5022864        |        |            |              | 65.30     | 2320.56 |
| 27    |     |      |            |            | 12        | 166    |        | 4217011        |        |            |              | 50.60     | 700.02  |
| 28    | 7.3 | 44   | 0.76       | 0.05       | 7         | 480    | 71     | 4680202        | 205.93 | 3.56       | 0.23         | 32.76     | 2246.50 |
| 29    |     |      |            |            | 22        | 428    |        | 3943987        |        |            |              | 86.77     | 1688.03 |
| 30    |     |      |            |            | 20        | 440    |        | 4808247        |        |            |              | 96.16     | 2115.63 |
| 31    |     |      |            |            | 8         | 434    |        | 4408906        |        |            |              | 35.27     | 1913.47 |

| Month  |     |      |            | Parameters |           |        |        |                |        |            | Daily Totals |           |         |
|--------|-----|------|------------|------------|-----------|--------|--------|----------------|--------|------------|--------------|-----------|---------|
| August | pН  | COD  | Ammonia as | Total      | Suspended | Total  | Colour | Flow           | COD    | Ammonia as | Total        | Suspended | Total   |
| 2010   |     | mg/l | N mg/l     | Phosphorus | Solids    | Solids | Pt Co  | Daily          | Kg/Day | Kg/Day     | Phosphorus   | Solids    | Solids  |
| SW15   |     |      |            | mg/l       | mg/l      | mg/l   | units  | Total (litres) |        |            | Kg/Day       | Kg/Day    | Kg/Day  |
| 1      |     |      |            |            | 24        | 454    |        | 4366742        |        |            |              | 104.80    | 1982.50 |
| 2      |     |      |            |            | 9         | 447    |        | 4352314        |        |            |              | 39.17     | 1945.48 |
| 3      |     |      |            |            | 7         | 466    |        | 4210618        |        |            |              | 29.47     | 1962.15 |
| 4      | 7.5 | 38   | 0.77       | 0.05       | 8         | 448    | 91     | 4282675        | 162.74 | 3.30       | 0.21         | 34.26     | 1918.64 |
| 5      |     |      |            |            | 9         | 426    |        | 5701622        |        |            |              | 51.31     | 2428.89 |
| 6      |     |      |            |            | 12        | 480    |        | 2292710        |        |            |              | 27.51     | 1100.50 |
| 7      |     |      |            |            | 11        | 474    |        | 274571         |        |            |              | 3.02      | 130.15  |
| 8      |     |      |            |            | 11        | 470    |        | 298927         |        |            |              | 3.29      | 140.50  |
| 9      |     |      |            |            | 9         | 494    |        | 290511         |        |            |              | 2.61      | 143.51  |
| 10     |     |      |            |            | 10        | 504    |        | 280860         |        |            |              | 2.81      | 141.55  |
| 11     | 7.5 | 51   | 0.45       | 0.05       | 9         | 506    | 66     | 205788         | 10.50  | 0.09       | 0.01         | 1.85      | 104.13  |
| 12     |     |      |            |            | 16        | 422    |        | -2389133       |        |            |              | -38.23    | -1008.2 |
| 13     |     |      |            |            | 21        | 414    |        | 158613         |        |            |              | 3.33      | 65.67   |
| 14     |     |      |            |            | 20        | 414    |        | 251640         |        |            |              | 5.03      | 104.18  |
| 15     |     |      |            |            | 14        | 412    |        | 255891         |        |            |              | 3.58      | 105.43  |
| 16     |     |      |            |            | 8         | 428    |        | 275322         |        |            |              | 2.20      | 117.84  |
| 17     |     |      |            |            | 9         | 423    |        | 100647         |        |            |              | 0.91      | 42.57   |
| 18     | 7.5 | 46   | 0.45       | 0.05       | 8         | 460    | 66     | 236183         | 10.86  | 0.11       | 0.01         | 1.89      | 108.64  |
| 19     |     |      |            |            | 6         | 442    |        | -235889        |        |            |              | -1.42     | -104.26 |
| 20     |     |      |            |            | 9         | 448    |        | 12882          |        |            |              | 0.12      | 5.77    |
| 21     |     |      |            |            | 6         | 462    |        | 2373926        |        |            |              | 14.24     | 1096.75 |
| 22     |     |      |            |            | 6         | 468    |        | 1528502        |        |            |              | 9.17      | 715.34  |
| 23     |     |      |            |            | 6         | 446    |        | 2064960        |        |            |              | 12.39     | 920.97  |
| 24     |     |      |            |            | 7         | 430    |        | 1594685        |        |            |              | 11.16     | 685.71  |
| 25     | 7.5 | 39   | 0.59       | 0.05       | 7         | 454    | 72     | 506434         | 19.75  | 0.30       | 0.03         | 3.55      | 229.92  |
| 26     |     |      |            |            | 12        | 444    |        | -182174        |        |            |              | -2.19     | -80.89  |
| 27     |     |      |            |            | 5         | 460    |        | 1427069        |        |            |              | 7.14      | 656.45  |
| 28     |     |      |            |            | 6         | 456    |        | 2436048        |        |            |              | 14.62     | 1110.84 |
| 29     |     |      |            |            | 10        | 453    |        | 2444688        |        |            |              | 24.45     | 1107.44 |
| 30     |     |      |            |            | 5         | 462    |        | 1444867        |        |            |              | 7.22      | 667.53  |
| 31     |     |      |            |            | 7         | 462    |        | 2181168        |        |            |              | 15.27     | 1007.70 |

| Month |     |      |            | Parameters |           |        |        |                |         |            | Daily Totals |           |          |
|-------|-----|------|------------|------------|-----------|--------|--------|----------------|---------|------------|--------------|-----------|----------|
| Sept  | pН  | COD  | Ammonia as | Total      | Suspended | Total  | Colour | Flow           | COD     | Ammonia as | Total        | Suspended | Total    |
| 2010  |     | mg/l | N mg/l     | Phosphorus | Solids    | Solids | Pt Co  | Daily          | Kg/Day  | Kg/Day     | Phosphorus   | Solids    | Solids   |
| SW15  |     |      |            | mg/l       | mg/l      | mg/l   | units  | Total (litres) |         |            | Kg/Day       | Kg/Day    | Kg/Day   |
| 1     | 8   | 38   | 0.41       | 0.05       | 5         | 474    | 72     | 1266883        | 48.14   | 0.52       | 0.06         | 6.33      | 600.50   |
| 2     |     |      |            |            | 8         | 462    |        | 1700870        |         |            |              | 13.61     | 785.80   |
| 3     |     |      |            |            | 11        | 130    |        | 1415837        |         |            |              | 15.57     | 184.06   |
| 4     |     |      |            |            | 5         | 158    |        | 1198195        |         |            |              | 5.99      | 189.31   |
| 5     |     |      |            |            | 5         | 269    |        | 711565         |         |            |              | 3.56      | 191.41   |
| 6     |     |      |            |            | 6         | 276    |        | 1419379        |         |            |              | 8.52      | 391.75   |
| 7     |     |      |            |            | 16        | 422    |        | 37552900       |         |            |              | 600.85    | 15847.32 |
| 8     | 8.2 | 30   | 0.41       | 0.05       | 7         | 436    | 60     | 33387550       | 1001.63 | 13.69      | 1.67         | 233.71    | 14556.97 |
| 9     |     |      |            |            | 5         | 280    |        | 18648580       |         |            |              | 93.24     | 5221.60  |
| 10    |     |      |            |            | 5         | 234    |        | 15991780       |         |            |              | 79.96     | 3742.08  |
| 11    |     |      |            |            | 5         | 314    |        | 19771780       |         |            |              | 98.86     | 6208.34  |
| 12    |     |      |            |            | 5         | 328    |        | 15556320       |         |            |              | 77.78     | 5102.47  |
| 13    |     |      |            |            | 5         | 412    |        | 13430880       |         |            |              | 67.15     | 5533.52  |
| 14    |     |      |            |            | 5         | 150    |        | 11521440       |         |            |              | 57.61     | 1728.22  |
| 15    | 7.6 | 49   | 0.49       | 0.05       | 5         | 340    | 154    | 22928830       | 1123.51 | 11.24      | 1.15         | 114.64    | 7795.80  |
| 16    |     |      |            |            | 6         | 452    |        | 14360540       |         |            |              | 86.16     | 6490.96  |
| 17    |     |      |            |            | 5         | 458    |        | 10394780       |         |            |              | 51.97     | 4760.81  |
| 18    |     |      |            |            | 6         | 456    |        | 8677152        |         |            |              | 52.06     | 3956.78  |
| 19    |     |      |            |            | 6         | 414    |        | 8817120        |         |            |              | 52.90     | 3650.29  |
| 20    |     |      |            |            | 5         | 392    |        | 10446620       |         |            |              | 52.23     | 4095.08  |
| 21    |     |      |            |            | 6         | 436    |        | 9265536        |         |            |              | 55.59     | 4039.77  |
| 22    | 7.9 | 50   | 0.06       | 0.05       | 6         | 346    | 140    | 8697024        | 434.85  | 0.52       | 0.43         | 52.18     | 3009.17  |
| 23    |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 11979360       |         |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00     |
| 24    |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 9977472        |         |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00     |
| 25    |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | -558706        |         |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00     |
| 26    |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | -448286        |         |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00     |
| 27    |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 413925         |         |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00     |
| 28    |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 399038         |         |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00     |
| 29    | 7.4 | 32   | 0.56       | 0.05       | 5         | 452    | 74     | 386156         | 12.36   | 0.22       | 0.02         | 1.93      | 174.54   |
| 30    |     |      |            |            | 5         | 436    |        | 2022256        |         |            |              | 10.11     | 881.70   |

| Month |     |      |            | Parameters |           |        |        |                |        |            | Daily Totals |           |         |
|-------|-----|------|------------|------------|-----------|--------|--------|----------------|--------|------------|--------------|-----------|---------|
| Oct   | pН  | COD  | Ammonia as | Total      | Suspended | Total  | Colour | Flow           | COD    | Ammonia as | Total        | Suspended | Total   |
| 2010  |     | mg/l | N mg/l     | Phosphorus | Solids    | Solids | Pt Co  | Daily          | Kg/Day | Kg/Day     | Phosphorus   | Solids    | Solids  |
| SW15  |     |      |            | mg/l       | mg/l      | mg/l   | units  | Total (litres) |        |            | Kg/Day       | Kg/Day    | Kg/Day  |
| 1     |     |      |            |            | 5         | 444    |        | 7140442        |        |            |              | 35.70     | 3170.36 |
| 2     |     |      |            |            | 6         | 440    |        | 7127568        |        |            |              | 42.77     | 3136.13 |
| 3     |     |      |            |            | 7         | 428    |        | 4063910        |        |            |              | 28.45     | 1739.35 |
| 4     |     |      |            |            | 8         | 406    |        | 3730320        |        |            |              | 29.84     | 1514.51 |
| 5     |     |      |            |            | 11        | 410    |        | -456564        |        |            |              | -5.02     | -187.19 |
| 6     | 7.4 | 34   | 0.31       | 0.05       | 5         | 442    | 73     | -418971        | -14.25 | -0.13      | -0.02        | -2.09     | -185.19 |
| 7     |     |      |            |            | 5         | 456    |        | -443828        |        |            |              | -2.22     | -202.39 |
| 8     |     |      |            |            | 6         | 412    |        | 1457741        |        |            |              | 8.75      | 600.59  |
| 9     |     |      |            |            | 8         | 434    |        | 4285785        |        |            |              | 34.29     | 1860.03 |
| 10    |     |      |            |            | 6         | 452    |        | 5835283        |        |            |              | 35.01     | 2637.55 |
| 11    |     |      |            |            | 5         | 470    |        | 4584730        |        |            |              | 22.92     | 2154.82 |
| 12    |     |      |            |            | 9         | 460    |        | 2824935        |        |            |              | 25.42     | 1299.47 |
| 13    | 7.4 | 51   | 0.56       | 0.05       | 6         | 466    | 65     | 4158346        | 212.08 | 2.33       | 0.21         | 24.95     | 1937.79 |
| 14    |     |      |            |            | 11        | 478    |        | 5248281        |        |            |              | 57.73     | 2508.68 |
| 15    |     |      |            |            | 10        | 480    |        | 3395779        |        |            |              | 33.96     | 1629.97 |
| 16    |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 3357763        |        |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00    |
| 17    |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 674637         |        |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00    |
| 18    |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 30655          |        |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00    |
| 19    |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 160324         |        |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00    |
| 20    | 7.5 | 46   | 0.56       | 0.05       | 6         | 484    | 69     | 96310          | 4.43   | 0.05       | 0.00         | 0.58      | 46.61   |
| 21    |     |      |            |            | 5         | 400    |        | -234455        |        |            |              | -1.17     | -93.78  |
| 22    |     |      |            |            | 7         | 380    |        | 550748         |        |            |              | 3.86      | 209.28  |
| 23    |     |      |            |            | 5         | 354    |        | 1156723        |        |            |              | 5.78      | 409.48  |
| 24    |     |      |            |            | 7         | 352    |        | 2747002        |        |            |              | 19.23     | 966.94  |
| 25    |     |      |            |            | 7         | 310    |        | 2025216        |        |            |              | 14.18     | 627.82  |
| 26    |     |      |            |            | 7         | 311    |        | 2068934        |        |            |              | 14.48     | 643.44  |
| 27    | 7.4 | 51   | 0.5        | 0.05       | 5         | 320    | 139    | 3316205        | 169.13 | 1.66       | 0.17         | 16.58     | 1061.19 |
| 28    |     |      |            |            | 22        | 206    |        | 3948566        |        |            |              | 86.87     | 813.40  |
| 29    |     |      |            |            | 17        | 210    |        | 2597443        |        |            |              | 44.16     | 545.46  |
| 30    |     |      |            |            | 28        | 208    |        | 15665180       |        |            |              | 438.63    | 3258.36 |
| 31    |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 10242720       |        |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00    |

| Month |     |      |            | Parameters |           |        |        |                |        |            | Daily Totals |           |         |
|-------|-----|------|------------|------------|-----------|--------|--------|----------------|--------|------------|--------------|-----------|---------|
| Nov   | pН  | COD  | Ammonia as | Total      | Suspended | Total  | Colour | Flow           | COD    | Ammonia as | Total        | Suspended | Total   |
| 2010  |     | mg/l | N mg/l     | Phosphorus | Solids    | Solids | Pt Co  | Daily          | Kg/Day | Kg/Day     | Phosphorus   | Solids    | Solids  |
| SW15  |     |      |            | mg/l       | mg/l      | mg/l   | units  | Total (litres) |        |            | Kg/Day       | Kg/Day    | Kg/Day  |
| 1     |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | -381335        |        |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00    |
| 2     |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 973987         |        |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00    |
| 3     | 7.2 | 61   | 0.42       | 0.05       | 12        | 196    | 223    | -399298        | -24.36 | -0.17      | -0.02        | -4.79     | -78.26  |
| 4     |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | -652942        |        |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00    |
| 5     |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | -384100        |        |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00    |
| 6     |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | -501803        |        |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00    |
| 7     |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | -465627        |        |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00    |
| 8     |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | -404352        |        |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00    |
| 9     |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | -555276        |        |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00    |
| 10    | 7.3 | 62   | 0.54       | 0.05       | 5         | 320    | 158    | -460927        | -28.58 | -0.25      | -0.02        | -2.30     | -147.50 |
| 11    |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | -379028        |        |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00    |
| 12    |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | -466387        |        |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00    |
| 13    |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | -449479        |        |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00    |
| 14    |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | -496325        |        |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00    |
| 15    |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | -382674        |        |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00    |
| 16    |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | -320250        |        |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00    |
| 17    | 7.4 | 48   | 0.59       | 0.05       | 7         | 244    | 136    | -302435        | -14.52 | -0.18      | -0.02        | -2.12     | -73.79  |
| 18    |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | -515506        |        |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00    |
| 19    |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | -473204        |        |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00    |
| 20    |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | -406391        |        |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00    |
| 21    |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | -328000        |        |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00    |
| 22    |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | -300059        |        |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00    |
| 23    |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | -284144        |        |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00    |
| 24    | 7.5 | 40   | 0.58       | 0.05       | 5         | 408    | 80     | -274026        | -10.96 | -0.16      | -0.01        | -1.37     | -111.80 |
| 25    |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | -260876        |        |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00    |
| 26    |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | -245419        |        |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00    |
| 27    |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | -239423        |        |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00    |
| 28    |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | -230740        |        |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00    |
| 29    |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | -221054        |        |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00    |
| 30    |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | -209183        |        |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00    |

| Month |     |      |            | Parameters |           |        |        |                |         |            | Daily Totals |           |          |
|-------|-----|------|------------|------------|-----------|--------|--------|----------------|---------|------------|--------------|-----------|----------|
| Dec   | pН  | COD  | Ammonia as | Total      | Suspended | Total  | Colour | Flow           | COD     | Ammonia as | Total        | Suspended | Total    |
| 2010  |     | mg/l | N mg/l     | Phosphorus | Solids    | Solids | Pt Co  | Daily          | Kg/Day  | Kg/Day     | Phosphorus   | Solids    | Solids   |
| SW15  |     |      |            | mg/l       | mg/l      | mg/l   | units  | Total (litres) |         |            | Kg/Day       | Kg/Day    | Kg/Day   |
| 1     | 7.6 | 40   | 0.49       | 0.05       | 5         | 466    | 70     | -211429        | -8.46   | -0.10      | -0.01        | -1.06     | -98.53   |
| 2     |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | -202712        |         |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00     |
| 3     |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | -197052        |         |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00     |
| 4     |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | -193683        |         |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00     |
| 5     |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | -194530        |         |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00     |
| 6     |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | -189890        |         |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00     |
| 7     |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | -186244        |         |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00     |
| 8     |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | -182736        |         |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00     |
| 9     | 7.4 | 52   | 0.69       | 0.05       | 5         | 412    | 75     | -180317        | -9.38   | -0.12      | -0.01        | -0.90     | -74.29   |
| 10    |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | -174632        |         |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00     |
| 11    |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 2428186        |         |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00     |
| 12    |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 5484327        |         |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00     |
| 13    |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 4083350        |         |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00     |
| 14    |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 3161117        |         |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00     |
| 15    | 7.4 | 35   | 0.56       | 0.05       | 5         | 326    | 69     | 2871590        | 100.51  | 1.61       | 0.14         | 14.36     | 936.14   |
| 16    |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 2817418        |         |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00     |
| 17    |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 5963846        |         |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00     |
| 18    |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 7921411        |         |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00     |
| 19    |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 6719846        |         |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00     |
| 20    |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 2852841        |         |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00     |
| 21    |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 1303690        |         |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00     |
| 22    |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 4183920        |         |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00     |
| 23    | 7.4 | 36   | 0.63       | 0.05       | 6         | 315    | 73     | 4125859        | 148.53  | 2.60       | 0.21         | 24.76     | 1299.65  |
| 24    |     |      |            |            | 5         | 390    |        | 4124995        |         |            |              | 20.62     | 1608.75  |
| 25    |     |      |            |            | 5         | 418    |        | 4515005        |         |            |              | 22.58     | 1887.27  |
| 26    |     |      |            |            | 5         | 396    |        | 5090169        |         |            |              | 25.45     | 2015.71  |
| 27    |     |      |            |            | 6         | 386    |        | 5104253        |         |            |              | 30.63     | 1970.24  |
| 28    |     |      |            |            | 6         | 402    |        | 27202180       |         |            |              | 163.21    | 10935.28 |
| 29    | 7.2 | 49   | 0.52       | 0.06       | 6         | 398    | 129    | 23855900       | 1168.94 | 12.41      | 1.43         | 143.14    | 9494.65  |
| 30    |     |      |            |            | 5         | 278    |        | 16781470       |         |            |              | 83.91     | 4665.25  |
| 31    |     |      |            |            | 5         | 296    |        | 13734970       |         |            |              | 68.67     | 4065.55  |

**0:** Insufficient amount of sample due to low flow or technical fault.

Dust Monitoring Results.

| Dust Monit       | oring Result    | ts 2010            |                     |
|------------------|-----------------|--------------------|---------------------|
| Licence:P        | 0501-01         |                    | •                   |
| Works:           |                 |                    |                     |
| Derrygreen       | agh             |                    |                     |
| Sample<br>Period | DM - 01<br>Toar | DM - 02<br>D/Hinch | DM - 03<br>Ballivor |
| Apr-May          | 133             | 167                | 100                 |
| May-Jun          | 42              | 172                | 202                 |
| Jun-July         | 67              | 128                | 83                  |
| July-Aug         | 72              | 50                 | 78                  |
| Aug-Sept         | 17              | 28                 | 39                  |



De-silting Programme Review.

| Siltpond Cleaning Progra | mme 2010       |                |                |                |
|--------------------------|----------------|----------------|----------------|----------------|
| IPPC Licence: P0501-01   |                | -              |                |                |
| Works: Derrygreenagh     |                |                |                |                |
| Bog Area & Nr Ponds      | 1<br>Cleanings | 2<br>Cleanings | 3<br>Cleanings | 4<br>Cleanings |
| Derryhinch (4)           | 4              | 4              |                |                |
| Toar(6)                  | 6              | 6              |                |                |
| Ballybeg ( 6 )           | 6              | 6              |                |                |
| Drumman ( 6 )            | 6              | 6              |                |                |
| Ballivor (10)            | 10             | 10             | 9              | 2              |
| Carranstown (5)          | 5              | 5              | 5              |                |
| Lisclogher (7)           | 7              |                |                |                |
| Bracklin West (6)        | 6              | 6              | 6              | 2              |
| Rossan ( 8 )             | 8              | 8              |                |                |





## Annual Environmental Report 2011 P0501-01

March 2012

Bord na Móna today operates 5 main subsidiary companies in more than 20 locations throughout Ireland, the UK and USA. The principal businesses are in the Energy, Resource Recovery, Horticulture, Home Heating and Wastewater Treatment and Air Pollution Abatement markets. The company also engages in an extensive rehabilitation program to develop its peat lands in an environmentally sustainable manner.

## CONTRACT WITH NATURE

Bord na Móna has long recognised the need to diversify its activities in order to secure a sustainable future. In this context we identified the energy and resource recovery sectors as appropriate areas of growth and development, given our assets, strengths and skills. Significant challenges face Ireland in meeting the country's needs to provide secure sustainable energy and manage waste while minimising the impact on the environment.

Bord na Móna is in a strong position to contribute to dealing with these challenges. We have a unique mixture of assets, experience and innovation which will enable us to crosslink our activities in energy, water and resource recovery to provide products and services which will meet Ireland's needs. We also have the capacity to become an exemplar for others to follow in these fields.

With this background we have scoped out a new vision for the future sustainable development of Bord na Móna.

Following on from our vision, we have developed a new mission for Bord na Móna which the Company is committed to achieving.

In 1934 the Turf Development Board was formed to 'develop and improve the turf industry.' The experience of fuel shortages during the war re-enforced the Irish State's commitment to developing the country's bogs. In 1944 the TDB was asked to devise and submit a comprehensive programme, the outcome was the transformation in 1946 of the TDB into Bord na Móna. The Board was given a mandate to increase the use of peat as a fuel and in energy production. Markets for the use of moss peat in horticulture were also developed.

In 1990 Bord na Móna implemented a divisionalised and decentralised structure, designed to delegate responsibility downwards ensuring a sharper focus on each profit centre and a greater spirit of enterprise.

## Group Vision

A NEW CONTRACT WITH

The vision statement defines the Company's purpose, in terms of its values. Values are guiding beliefs about how things should be done. The vision statement communicates both the purpose and values of Bord na Móna. For employees, it gives direction about how they are expected to behave and inspires them to give their best. Shared with customers, it shapes the customers' understanding of why they should work with Bord na Móna.

Bord na Móna will seek solutions that optimise the creative energy and potential of the organisation, driven by long term goals and the organisation's vision and mission. In this context our devolved business units will align their vision and strategic planning with the global direction provided.

Consistent with our vision, innovation will once again return to the core of everything we do. We will capitalise on opportunities to cross fertilise our unique range of skills and technologies that add value and are socially and environmentally sustainable. Greater focus will be placed on managing and developing our land assets in a responsible and sustainable manner. Our award winning initiatives at Lough Boora (Co. Offaly) and Oweninny (Co Mayo), provide shining examples of what can be achieved

## Group

## Mission

We conduct our affairs with openness, honesty and integrity.

We are Ireland's leading environmentally responsible integrated utility service provider encompassing electricity, heating solutions, resource recovery, water, horticulture and related services.

We capitalise on international opportunities where we have a competitive advantage. We achieve continuing growth through superior customer service, outstanding quality and innovation delivered through the excellence and commitment of our people. We engage in sustainable profitable business in the communities we serve, which is rewarding and challenging for employees and other stakeholders.

## Contents

## **1.0 Introduction**

- 1.1 IPPC Licence Register No
- 1.2 Name & Location of Site
- 1.3 Brief Description of Activities
- 1.4 Environmental Management of the Company
- 1.5 Environmental Policy Statement

## **2.0 Summary Information**

- 2.1 Emissions to Water Summary
  - 2.1.1 Silt Pond Emissions
  - 2.1.2 Yard Discharges
  - 2.1.3 Composite Sampler Report
  - 2.1.4 Emissions to Water Non-compliance's

## 2.2 Emissions to Air Summary

- 2.2.1 Dust Monitoring
- 2.2.2 Emissions to Air Non-compliance's

## 2.3 Waste Arising

- 2.3.1 Non-Hazardous Waste
- 2.3.2 Hazardous Waste

## 2.4 Energy and Water Consumption

2.4.1 Energy Consumption

## 2.5 Environmental Incidents and Complaints

- 2.5.1 Incidents
- 2.5.2 Complaints

### 3.0 Management of the Activity

- 3.1 Environmental Management Programme Report
- 3.2 Environmental Management Programme Proposal
- 3.3 Environmental Expenditure

### **4.0 Licence Specific Reports**

- 4.1 Surface Water Discharge Monitoring Location Programme Review
- 4.2 Bunding Programme
- 4.3 Boiler Combustion Efficiency
- 4.4 Resource Consumption Summary
- 4.5 Report on de-silting Programme
- 4.6 Bog Development and Operational Programme
- 4.7 Bog Rehabilitation Report
- 4.8 Archaeological Report

#### 5.0 Summary

Appendix 1: Emissions to Water Monitoring Results. (Bogs)

Appendix 2: Emissions to Water Monitoring Results. (Yards)

Appendix 3: Emissions to Water Monitoring Results. (Composite)

Appendix 4: Emissions to Air Monitoring Results.

Appendix 5: De-silting Programme Review

### **1.0 Introduction**

## 1.1 IPPC Licence No 501-01

| <b>1.2 Name &amp; Location of Site</b> |                                                                  |
|----------------------------------------|------------------------------------------------------------------|
| Name:                                  | Bord na Mona Energy Limited.                                     |
| Address:                               | Derrygreenagh Works, Rochfortbridge,<br>Mullingar, Co. Westmeath |
| Telephone No:                          | 044 9222181                                                      |
| Contact Name:                          | Eamonn Mulhall                                                   |
| Position:                              | Resource Manager                                                 |
| National Grid Reference:               | E249450 N 238140                                                 |

## **1.3 Description of Activities**

## Peat Milling Operations.

For milled peat production the bog is laid out in a series of rectangular fields of varying length and 15m wide with drains located between. There are essentially four operations involved in milled peat production:

Milling. Harrowing. Ridging. Harvesting.

## Milling.

Special milling machines work there way along the fields, milling approximately 15mm of peat of the top of the bog in a pass.

## Harrowing

In the course of drying, the milled peat is turned a number of times to avail of the drying conditions. This is achieved with a machine called a harrow. The milled peat is harrowed until its moisture content is down to approximately 40-50%, which can take up to two to three days, weather depending.

## Ridging

The dry peat is then scraped into long ridges running down the centre of each field. This is done with a ridger, a machine consisting of a series of blades in the shape of a v that opens the full width of the field.

### Harvesting

During harvesting every eleventh field is used to stockpile the peat, with this field receiving the milled peat from the five fields either side.

The milled peat is then transported via the existing network of peatland railways or via road to one of the following locations.

Power station Horticultural Factory. Briquette Factory.

## **1.4 Environmental Management of the Company**
The organisational structure within the Derrygreenagh Group is presented in the flow chart below.

# Group

# **Environmental Responsibilities**



# **1.5 Environmental Policy**



BORD NA MÓNA ENERGY LIMITED Derrygreenagh,Rochfortbridge,Mullingar,Co-Westmeath.

Bord na Mona Energy Limited is a commercial semi-state body with responsibility to develop Ireland's peat resources in the national interest.

Bord na Mona Energy Limited is committed to gather and make available information on all aspects of its environmental impact and to help improve understanding among the public generally of its role and the importance of Irish peatlands.

Bord na Mona Energy Limited recognises the importance of peatland conservation.

Bord na Mona Energy Limited will leave behind all areas it owns as either an economically or socially integrated resource of a high environmental value.

Bord na Mona Energy Limited seeks to conduct all aspects of its business in an environmentally sensitive value.

Bord na Mona Energy Limited operates an environmental management system specifically addressing the following impacts.

Discharge to water. Emissions to atmosphere. Waste disposal. Use of natural resources. Noise, vibration, odour, dust and visual effects. Natural environment and eco-system.

The environmental management system will be monitored, maintained and continually improved.

A system of regular environmental audits will be put in place.

Bord na Mona Energy Limited will continue research and development into all aspects of its environmental impact.

This statement is published and is available at all locations within the division and its Contents are brought to the attention of all employees.

#### **2.0 Summary Information**

#### 2.1 Emissions to Water Summary

2.1.1 Silt Pond Emissions

## **Surface Waters**

#### Comment

Surface water monitoring was carried out four times during the reporting period. In total analysis was carried out at six different locations. The locations are as follows, Derryhinch @ SW4, Ballybeg @ SW13, Bracklin @ SW26, Carranstown @ SW31, Rossan @ SW46 and Carrick @ SW4A. The parameters measured during each sampling event were as follows.

Total Phosphorus, Total Solids, Suspended Solids, pH, Ammonia, Colour and COD. In general results were constant across all parameters at each monitoring location. October was the wettest month with 123.5 mm of rainfall recorded and March the driest with 29.4 mm recorded. Flow rates appear to have had no adverse effect on suspended solids results.

The quarterly grab sampling programme was 100% compliant for the year, which is an improvement on 2010 which was 96% compliant.

**pH** values were between 6.6 and 8.1, with emission limit values being of the range 6 and 9. pH values of waters emanating from production peatlands appear to remain constant and in line with background levels. On average pH values were 0.05 pH units higher than 2010 levels.

**Suspended solids** varied from 5mg/l to 24mg/l and would depend on activities (piping, ditching) etc in the catchments at the time of sampling. The average range for suspended solids was 6.2mg/l which was down on the 2010 average.

**Ammonia** values ranged from 0.04 mg/l and 2.48 mg/l.The I/PV for A3 waters is of the range 4mg/l. It is however not unusual for surface waters emanating from production peatlands to be slightly elevated. Overall ammonia levels are slightly down on 2010 figures with the average being 1.16 mg/l in 2011 as opposed to 1.6 mg/l in 2010.

**COD** values ranged from 30 mg/l to 123 mg/l. Overall COD results were below 2010 levels. The I/PV for A3 waters is of the range 40mg/l. Only one result was above the Bord na Mona set trigger level of 100 mg/l, however investigations showed no evidence of any contributory factors causing such result. That particular result was identified during the third quarter monitoring event in August, when reduced flow and increased temperature impinge on COD results.

**Flow** rates were slightly up on 2010 sampling events. This in part is dependent on the climatic conditions on the chosen day of sampling. However total rainfall for 2011 only varied by 9mm compared with 2010. March was the driest month with 29.4mm and October the wettest with 123.5mm of rainfall recorded.

**Total Phosphorus** results were consistently low and ranged from 0.05 mg/l to 0.49 mg/l. On average the total phosphorus result was higher than 2010, the difference being minute (0.00375 mg/l).

The sampling locations will remain the same during 2012. At the request of the Agency, analysis results are now demonstrated in both tabular and graphical format.

Surface Water Results are attached in Appendix 1.

2.1.2 Yard Discharges

## Yard Runoff

#### Comment

Yard runoff monitoring took place at two locations during the reporting period. Derrygreenagh @ SWE 2 and Rossan @ SWE 1. Sampling frequency was monthly and COD was the parameter requiring analysis. Results were very satisfactory for the period at both locations; with results consistently well below trigger levels with the exception of the February and August result at Rossan which exceeded trigger levels. Investigations found machinery had been washed down immediately prior to the February sampling event and rainwater had been evacuated from the main bund prior to the August sampling event, subsequent results were very satisfactory. Overall the average result at each location was slightly above those of 2010. Although not having a specific licence emission limit value, a trigger level of 100 mg/l has been set in relation to COD results, along with the weekly visual inspections. Sampling will continue at the same locations during 2012.

Yard Emission Results are attached in Appendix 2.

2.1.3 Composite Sampler Report

# **Composite Sampling**

#### Comment

The composite sampler has been operating at Toar Bog SW15 during the reporting period. The parameters measured were Total Phosphorus, Total Solids, Suspended Solids, pH, Ammonia, Colour and COD, with Suspended solids being the only parameter with an emission limit value of (35 mg/l). The sampler worked well during the reporting period and was calibrated by an Water Technology Ltd during the reporting period. In general results were satisfactory with no non-compliance's being recorded for the period. Analysis of the 2010 results compared with the 2011 results indicate no great difference in results in relation to pH, Ammonia, Phosphorus, COD and Suspended Solids. The composite sampler was to be relocated during 2012 to another area as suggested by the Agency. A proposal outlining same was to be submitted to the Agency for approval, however this may change as intensive production is due to recommence at its current location. Composite Sampler Results are contained in Appendix 3.

## 2.1.4 Emissions to Water Non-compliance's

| Emissions to Wate 2011        |                  |     |
|-------------------------------|------------------|-----|
| Licence: P0501-0 <sup>2</sup> |                  |     |
| Works: Derrygree              |                  |     |
| Туре                          | Location / SW Nr |     |
| Composite                     | 0                | N/A |
| Quarterly Grab                | N/A              |     |
| Monthly Yard                  | N/A              |     |
| Totals                        | 0                |     |

There were no non-compliance's in relation to emissions to water during the reporting period.

#### 2.2 Emissions to Air

## 2.2.1 Dust Monitoring

#### Comment

Dust monitoring was carried out on five occasions between April and September. Each monitoring event lasted between 28 and 32 days and the Bergerhoff method of collection was used.

The monitoring locations were as follows: Toar DM01, Derryhinch DM02 and Ballivor DM03. There was one non-compliance during the May-June monitoring event at DM02 and the Agency was informed. That particular result being  $406 \text{mg/m}^2/\text{day}$  against a licence limit of  $350 \text{mg/m}^2/\text{day}$ .

Sampling will continue at the same locations during 2012.

Dust monitoring results are contained in appendix 4.

| Dust Non-Compliances 2011          |                       |
|------------------------------------|-----------------------|
| Licence:P0501-01                   |                       |
| Works: Derrygreenagh               |                       |
|                                    | Non-                  |
| Location / DM Nr                   | Compliances           |
| Location / DM Nr                   | Compliances           |
| Location / DM Nr<br>DM-02          | Compliances           |
| Location / DM Nr<br>DM-02<br>Total | Compliances<br>1<br>1 |

2.2.2 Emissions to Air Non-compliance's

There was one dust non-compliance during the reporting period and the Agency was informed. No complaints of a dust nature were received at the time.

# 2.3 Waste Arisings

# 2.3.1 Non-Hazardous Waste

| Non Hazardous Waste Da | ata 2011 |          |                         |                 |
|------------------------|----------|----------|-------------------------|-----------------|
| Licence: P0501-01      |          | _        |                         |                 |
| Works: Derrygreenagh   |          |          |                         |                 |
| Туре                   | Tonnes   | EWC Code | Contractor              | Licence Nr      |
| Skips                  | 73.59    | 20 03 01 | AES                     | WP-OY-08-601-01 |
| Wheelie Bins           | 6.27     | 20 03 01 | AES                     | WP-OY-08-601-01 |
| Polyethlene            | 120.10   | 02 01 04 | Leinster Environmentals | WP 2008/06      |
| Scrap Steel            | 64.92    | 17 04 07 | AES                     | WP-OY-08-601-01 |
| Timber Pallets         | 10.20    | 15 01 03 | AES                     | WP-OY-08-601-01 |
| Silt Pond Cleanings    | 228.84   | 01 01 02 | Bord na Mona            | IPPC P0501-01   |
| Totals                 | 503.92   |          |                         |                 |

**Note:** Polyethylene and Steel are recycled. Skips go to an AES Mixed Recycling Facility.

# 2.3.2 Hazardous Waste

| Hazardous Waste Da | ata 2011 |          |                                |          |            |
|--------------------|----------|----------|--------------------------------|----------|------------|
| Licence: P0501-01  |          | -        |                                |          |            |
| Works: Derrygreena | gh       |          |                                |          |            |
|                    | Tonne    | EWC      |                                | Licence  | Destinatio |
| Туре               | S        | Code     | Contractor                     | Nr       | n          |
| Waste Oil          | 40.22    | 13 02 05 | Enva Ireland Ltd Portlaoise    | 184-1    | Portlaoise |
| Oil Filters        | 1.15     | 16 01 07 | Enva Ireland Ltd Portlaoise    | 184-1    | Portlaoise |
| Oily Rags          | 1.50     | 15 02 02 | Enva Ireland Ltd Portlaoise    | 184-1    | Portlaoise |
| Lead Acid Batt     | 0.77     | 16 06 01 | Enva Ireland Ltd Portlaoise    | 184-1    | Portlaoise |
| Alkaline Batteries | 0.045    | 20 01 33 | KMK Metals Tullamore           | W0113-03 | Tullamore  |
| Dry Solid Oily     |          |          |                                |          |            |
| Waste              | 0.580    | 15 02 02 | Enva Ireland Ltd Portlaoise    | 184-1    | Portlaoise |
| Parts Wash         | 1.38     | 11 01 13 | Safety Kleen, Tallaght, Dublin | 99-1     | Dublin     |
| Waste Paint        | 0.31     | 08 01 11 | Enva Ireland Ltd Portlaoise    | 184-1    | Portlaoise |
| Total              | 45.95    |          |                                |          |            |

# 2.4 Energy and Water Consumption

2.4.1 Energy

| Energy Consumption 2011<br>Licence: P0501-01<br>Works: Derrygreenagh |                 |                    |                         |                             |
|----------------------------------------------------------------------|-----------------|--------------------|-------------------------|-----------------------------|
| Units                                                                | Diesel (Litres) | Petrol<br>(Litres) | Electricit<br>y (Units) | Peat Briquettes<br>(Tonnes) |
| Totals                                                               | 904218.4        | 0                  | 0                       | 20                          |
| MW Hours                                                             | 9187.8          | 0                  | 0                       | 103                         |
| Total MW Hours                                                       | 9290.8          |                    |                         |                             |

**Note:** Due to issues with Electric Ireland's web site which is outside Bord Na Mona's control, accurate electrical consumption figures were not available. We are informed that this will be resolved in the coming weeks.

## 2.5 Environmental Incidents and Complaints

#### 2.5.1 Incidents

| Environmental Incidents 2011 |       |        |  |
|------------------------------|-------|--------|--|
| Licence: P0501-<br>01        |       |        |  |
| Works: Derrygreen            | hagh  |        |  |
|                              |       | Number |  |
| Incidents                    |       | 2      |  |
| Requiring corrective action  |       | 2      |  |
| Category                     |       |        |  |
| Water                        |       |        |  |
| Air                          |       | 2      |  |
| Procedural                   |       |        |  |
| Miscellaneous                |       |        |  |
|                              | Total | 2      |  |

There were two environmental incidents during the reporting period. One related to a dust complaint at Ballybeg bog in April and the other was the above mentioned dust non-compliance in June. On both occasions the Agency was informed.

# 2.5.2 Complaints

| Environmental Compla        | ints 2011 |        |  |
|-----------------------------|-----------|--------|--|
| Licence:P0501-01            |           |        |  |
| Works: Derrygreenagh        |           |        |  |
|                             |           | Number |  |
| Complaints                  |           | 1      |  |
| Requiring corrective action |           | 1      |  |
| Category                    |           |        |  |
| Water                       |           | 0      |  |
| Air                         |           | 1      |  |
| Procedural                  |           | 0      |  |
| Miscellaneous               |           |        |  |
|                             | Total     | 1      |  |

There was one complaint of an environmental nature during the reporting period and the Agency was informed.

# 3.0 Management of the Activity

## 3.1 Achievement of Objectives & Targets 2011

| Project                               | Description & Status                                                                                                                                                          |
|---------------------------------------|-------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|
| Project 1:                            | <b>Training.</b><br>Train all employees in environmental matters. Training will be by means of the screening of an environmental DVD, followed by a power point presentation. |
|                                       | Status<br>In total 165 employees received environmental<br>training.                                                                                                          |
| Reduction of fugitive dust emissions. | <b>Hydraulic Harrows.</b><br>One Hydraulic harrow will be deployed at Derryhinch<br>bog during the 2011 production season.                                                    |
|                                       | <b>Status</b><br>New Hydraulic harrows were deployed at Derryhinch<br>and Ballivor bogs during the 2011 production season.                                                    |
|                                       | <b>Headland Peat Collection.</b><br>Continue with the collection of headland peat, particularly at dust sensitive locations.                                                  |
|                                       | <b>Status</b><br>Headland peat was collected as part of the peat lifting                                                                                                      |
| Project 2:                            | Waste Streamlining.                                                                                                                                                           |

| Waste Management                                                                     | AES Ltd, a subsidiary of Bord na Mona handles all<br>elements of Bord na Mona's waste.<br>Key account managers dedicated to Bord na Mona are<br>in place.                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                              |
|--------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|
|                                                                                      | <b>Status</b><br>Ongoing<br>The service included the co-ordination of all waste<br>streams ensuring the correct waste stream was dealt<br>with by the appropriate waste provider. The service<br>also included the issuing of quarterly reports.                                                                                                                                                                       |
| <b>Project 3:</b><br>Minimisation of Suspended<br>Solids.                            | <b>On Site Inspections.</b><br>Train all employees in environmental matters. Training will be by means of the screening of an environmental DVD, followed by a power point presentation.<br><b>Status</b><br>In total 165 employees received environmental training.                                                                                                                                                   |
| <b>Project 4:</b><br>Effective spill leak<br>management of mobile<br>fuelling units. | Research and Development.<br>Increased bund provisions where required, will be<br>provided, in 2011.<br>Status<br>Addition barrel bunds were purchased and deployed at<br>the waste oil tank in Derrygreenagh.<br>In addition to this additional containment booms were<br>purchased and are held in storage as backup to<br>existing stocks.                                                                          |
| <b>Project 5:</b><br>Collection storage and reuse<br>of polyethylene.                | Identify Recyclers.<br>Continue with the recycling of polyethylene. The<br>sourcing of more recycling contractors will be<br>ongoing.<br>Status<br>In total 120.1 tonnes of polyethylene was sent for<br>recycling in 2011.                                                                                                                                                                                            |
| Project 6:<br>Energy Management                                                      | Review of Energy Aspects<br>As part of an energy management process, a review of<br>energy aspects will continue to take place identifying<br>the significant energy users of the licensee.<br>Status<br>Energy management is ongoing with the energy<br>standard EN 50001 currently being implemented at<br>Bord na Mona Mountdillon. Should this be successful<br>it will be extended to all Bord na Mona locations. |

# 3.2 Environmental Management Programme Proposal 2012

| Project                                                                              | Description & Status                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                               |
|--------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|
| <b>Project 1:</b><br>Reduction of fugitive dust<br>emissions.                        | <b>Training.</b><br>Continue to train all employees in environmental<br>matters. Training will be by means of a new four<br>module training programme delivered by dedicated<br>Bord na Mona Training Specialists. This new training<br>programme includes Environmental Compliance _<br>IPPC, Biodiversity, Archaeology and Energy<br>Management. |
|                                                                                      | <b>Hydraulic Harrows.</b><br>Hydraulic harrows will be deployed at Derryhinch,<br>Ballivor and Rossan bog during the 2011 production<br>season.                                                                                                                                                                                                    |
|                                                                                      | <b>Headland Peat Collection.</b><br>Continue with the collection of headland peat,<br>particularly at dust sensitive locations.                                                                                                                                                                                                                    |
| <b>Project 2:</b><br>Waste Management                                                | Waste Streamlining.<br>Waste streamlining is a project we are particularly<br>interested in pursuing and hope to reduce wastes in the<br>future and be more efficient in dealing with all aspects<br>of waste management                                                                                                                           |
| <b>Project 3:</b><br>Minimisation of Suspended<br>Solids.                            | <b>Training.</b><br>Continue to train all employees in environmental<br>matters. Training will be by means of a new four<br>module training programme delivered by dedicated<br>Bord na Mona Training Specialists. This new training<br>programme includes Environmental Compliance -<br>IPPC, Biodiversity, Archaeology and Energy<br>Management. |
| <b>Project 4:</b><br>Effective spill leak<br>management of mobile<br>fuelling units. | <b>Research and Development.</b><br>Increased bund provisions where required will be provided in 2012.                                                                                                                                                                                                                                             |
| <b>Project 5:</b><br>Collection storage and reuse of polyethylene.                   | <b>Identify Recyclers.</b><br>Continue with the recycling of polyethylene. The sourcing of more recycling contractors will be ongoing.                                                                                                                                                                                                             |
| <b>Project 6:</b><br>Energy Management                                               | <b>Review of Energy Aspects</b><br>As part of an energy management process, a review of<br>energy aspects will take place identifying the<br>significant energy users of the licensee.                                                                                                                                                             |

# 3.3 Environmental Expenditure

| Environmental Expenditure 2011 |            |
|--------------------------------|------------|
| Licence:P0501-01               |            |
| Works: Derrygreenagh           |            |
| Description                    | Cost €     |
| Capital Costs                  | 27,356.02  |
| Silt Control                   | 90,303.92  |
| Analytical & Consultancy Costs | 10,584.00  |
| EPA Fees                       | 11,473.60  |
| Bog Rehabilitation             | 108,663.02 |
| Waste Management               | 42,003.76  |
| Total                          | 290,384.32 |

## 4.0 Licence Specific Reports

## 4.1 Surface Water Discharge Monitoring Location Programme Review

It is proposed to continue monitoring at the same locations in 2012 as monitored in 2011. Should it be deemed necessary for any reason during the coming year additional monitoring will be initiated. Safe access to all monitoring locations will be maintained. Currently Bord na Mona are reviewing all silt ponds for upgrade, installation of weirs, flap valves etc in line with the requirements of the South Eastern & Eastern River Basin Management Plans.

#### 4.2 Bunding Programme

| Bund Locations & Numbers Derrygreenagh Works |                |                    |                     |                |                  |
|----------------------------------------------|----------------|--------------------|---------------------|----------------|------------------|
| IPPC Licence: P0501-01                       |                |                    | -                   |                |                  |
| Location                                     | Bund<br>Number | Last<br>Teste<br>d | Status<br>Pass/Fail | Repair<br>Date | Next Test<br>Due |
| Derrygreenagh Main Bund                      | 501-37-01      | Jan-11             | Pass                | N/A            | Jan-13           |
| Derrygreenagh Waste Oil Bund                 | 501-37-02      | Jan-11             | Pass                | N/A            | Jan-13           |
| Ballivor Factory Bund                        | 501-08-03      | Sep-11             | Pass                | N/A            | Sep-13           |
|                                              |                | Nov-               | _                   |                |                  |
| Rossan Tippler Bund                          | 501-07-04      | 11                 | Pass                | N/A            | Nov-13           |

Bund integrity testing took place at all bund locations during the reporting period. As is evident from the table all bund structures passed.

# 4.3 Boiler Combustion Efficiency

As mentioned in the 2009 AER a new boiler had been fitted at Derrygreenagh which was not tested. Efficiency testing was subsequently carried out in 2010 and 2011, the results of which are attached below.

| Boiler Efficiend   | cy 2011              |                          |                         |
|--------------------|----------------------|--------------------------|-------------------------|
| Licence: P0501     | -01                  |                          |                         |
| Works: Derrygr     | reenagh              |                          |                         |
| Boiler<br>Location | % Efficiency<br>2009 | %<br>Efficienc<br>y 2010 | %<br>Efficiency<br>2011 |
| Derrygreenagh      | New Boiler fitted    | 86                       | 93.6                    |



#### 4.4 Resource consumption summary

| Resource Consumption 2 | 2011               |                |              |
|------------------------|--------------------|----------------|--------------|
| Licence: P0501-01      |                    | -              |              |
| Works: Derrygreenagh   |                    |                |              |
| Product                | Tonnes<br>Produced | Tonnes<br>Sold | Customer     |
| Milled Peat            | 153,721            | 143,587        | ESB          |
| Moss                   | 68,533             | 77,175         | Horticulture |
| Turf                   | 0                  | 0              | Fuels        |
| Turf                   | 81                 | 0              | Private      |
| Totals                 | 222,335            | 220,762        | N/A          |

| Proposed Production 2012 |                    |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
|--------------------------|--------------------|--|--|--|--|--|--|--|
| Licence: P0501-01        |                    |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| Works: Derrygreenagh     |                    |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| Product                  | Proposed<br>Target |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| Milled Peat              | 192,559            |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| Moss                     | 65,000             |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| Turf Private             | 81                 |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| Turf Fuels               | 0                  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| Totals                   | 257,640            |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |

# **4.5 De-Silting Report**

Silt pond cleaning went well during the reporting period with all ponds being cleaned twice.

A table and graph of the cleaning schedule is attached in appendix 5.

# 4.6 Bog Development and Operational Programme

35 hectares of former sod bog were brought into production in Ballivor bog during the reporting period with a further 35 hectares scheduled to be brought in for the 2012 production season. There was 22 hectares of bog brought into production in Carranstown in 2011 and an additional 15 hectares in Rossan bog.

# **Bog Rehabilitation Report**

- There are large areas of cutaway within the Derrygreenagh group. Derryarkin, parts of Drumman and Ballybeg that are largely cutaway although still with aspects of peat production and transport.
- The ecology survey of the Derrygreenagh Bogs is complete and habitat maps, ecology reports and draft rehabilitation plans for each of the sites have been developed.
- The Roadstone sand and gravel site takes up considerable parts of Drumman and Derryarkin bogs.
- Peat production ceased in Cavemount Bog in 2011 and the rehabilitation plan for the site will be reviewed in 2012.
- Consultation with Heritage groups, NPWS is ongoing.

The above is an overview of the ongoing rehabilitation plan associated with this licence. There is a fully prepared plan retained at the licence site office, which includes Land Use maps for each licensed area updated in January 2012 and the habitat maps, future maps and ecology reports for each site.

# 4.8 Archaeological Report

There was no archaeology work carried during the reporting period.

#### 5.0 Summary

The Derrygreenagh Group of Bogs endeavour to comply with all environmental issues. In 2011 we had one non-compliance regarding dust. We also had a dust complaint in the Ballybeg area. Trees have been purchased to grow a shelter belt in this area to try and alleviate the problem It is envisaged that a new Hydraulic Harrow will be purchased in the coming year.

There was no non-compliance from silt pond quarterly sampling events or from our composite sampler. Silt ponds were cleaned twice during the year, with more emphasis being put in ensuring silt ponds are cleaned regularly in the coming years. A new four module training programme delivered by dedicated Bord na Mona Training Specialists has also been developed during 2011/2012 and will be rolled out in the coming weeks. This new training programme includes Environmental Compliance - IPPC, Biodiversity, Archaeology and Energy Management.

A total of 165 staff, both permanent and seasonal were trained in 2011, with this being an ongoing process.

Bord na Mona Energy Ltd are represented as stakeholders on the Management Group of both the Shannon River and Eastern River Basin District Management Systems, set up under the Water Framework Directive, and on the Steering Group of the Catchment Management of the River Barrow.

Bord na Mona would like to take this opportunity to advise the Environmental Protection Agency of its continued commitment to improving its environmental performance by adopting cleaner production methods and improving its environmental protection methods.

Surface Water Discharge Monitoring Results Bogs

| BNM Group:       | Derryc    | greenagh   | 2011        |           |
|------------------|-----------|------------|-------------|-----------|
| IPC Licence No.  | 501       |            |             |           |
|                  |           |            |             |           |
| pH (units)       |           |            |             |           |
|                  | Jan - Mar | Apr - June | July - Sept | Oct - Dec |
| SW 46            | 6.6       | 7.3        | 7           | 7         |
| SW 31            | 6.8       | 7.3        | 7.4         | 7.2       |
| SW 26            | 6.6       | 7.2        | 7.7         | 7         |
| SW 4             | 7.4       | 7.8        | 7.6         | 7.4       |
| SW4A             | 7.7       | 8.1        | 7.7         | 7.5       |
| SW 13            | 7.7       | 7.8        | 7.8         | 7.7       |
| COD (mg/l)       | 1         |            |             |           |
|                  | Jan - Mar | Apr - June | July - Sept | Oct - Dec |
| SW 46            | 91        | 91         | 123         | 101       |
| SW 31            | 70        | 61         | 75          | 93        |
| SW 26            | 65        | 58         | 38          | 50        |
| SW 4             | 46        | 49         | 61          | 52        |
| SW4A             | 30        | 61         | 33          | 71        |
| SW 13            | 52        | 30         | 31          | 34        |
| Ammonia as N (n  | na/l)     |            |             |           |
|                  | Jan - Mar | Apr - June | Julv - Sept | Oct - Dec |
| SW 46            | 0.92      | 1.14       | 2.48        | 1.75      |
| SW 31            | 0.74      | 0.19       | 0.24        | 1.08      |
| SW 26            | 1.84      | 1.91       | 0.04        | 0.9       |
| SW 4             | 0.24      | 1.35       | 0.06        | 1.76      |
| SW4A             | 1.09      | 1.76       | 1.03        | 1.48      |
| SW 13            | 1 22      | 2 16       | 0.88        | 16        |
| Total Phosphorus | (ma/l)    |            |             |           |
|                  | Jan - Mar | Apr - June | July - Sept | Oct - Dec |
| SW 46            | 0.05      | 0.06       | 0.1         | 0.05      |
| SW 31            | 0.05      | 0.05       | 0.05        | 0.05      |
| SW 26            | 0.05      | 0.09       | 0.49        | 0.05      |
| SW 4             | 0.05      | 0.05       | 0.05        | 0.05      |
| SW4A             | 0.05      | 0.05       | 0.05        | 0.05      |
| SW 13            | 0.05      | 0.05       | 0.05        | 0.05      |
| Suspended Solids | (mg/l)    | 0.00       |             |           |
|                  | Jan - Mar | Apr - June | July - Sept | Oct - Dec |
| SW 46            | 5         | 5          | 5           | 5         |
| SW 31            | 5         | 5          | 15          | 5         |
| SW 26            | 5         | 24         | 5           | 5         |
| SW 4             | 5         | 5          | 5           | 5         |
| SW4A             | 5         | 5          | 5           | 5         |
| SW 13            | 5         | 5          | 5           | 5         |
| Flow (I/s)       |           |            |             |           |
|                  | Jan - Mar | Apr - June | July - Sept | Oct - Dec |
| SW 46            | 19.8      | 22         | 58          | 56        |
| SW 31            | 8.5       | 1.3        | 2.3         | 6.7       |
| SW 26            | 10.2      | 1.6        | 4.3         | 6.7       |
| SW 4             | 22.7      | 6.8        | 11.4        | 10.3      |
| SW4A             | 29.2      | 3.2        | 9.6         | 6.3       |
| SW 13            | 34.6      | 19.7       | 25.7        | 31.3      |
| -                |           | 2          |             |           |













Surface Water Discharge Monitoring Results Yards

| Yard Disc  | harge Results 2011      |                     |
|------------|-------------------------|---------------------|
| Licence: F | 20501-01                |                     |
| Works: De  | errygreenagh            |                     |
| Month      | D/Greenagh SWE 2<br>COD | Rossan SWE 1<br>COD |
| Jan        | 0                       | 0                   |
| Feb        | 29                      | 119                 |
| Mar        | 0                       | 37                  |
| Apr        | 16                      | 33                  |
| May        | 43                      | 27                  |
| June       | 39                      | 39                  |
| July       | 19                      | 79                  |
| Aug        | 45                      | 130                 |
| Sep        | 29                      | 48                  |
| Oct        | 28                      | 14                  |
| Nov        | 20                      | 15                  |
| Dec        | 51                      | 21                  |

Note: 0 denotes no flow at emission point on day of sampling



Surface Water Discharge Monitoring Results Composite

| Month   |     |      |            | Parameters |           |        |        |                |        |            | Daily Totals |           |         |
|---------|-----|------|------------|------------|-----------|--------|--------|----------------|--------|------------|--------------|-----------|---------|
| January | pН  | COD  | Ammonia as | Total      | Suspended | Total  | Colour | Flow           | COD    | Ammonia as | Total        | Suspended | Total   |
| 2011    |     | mg/l | N mg/l     | Phosphorus | Solids    | Solids | Pt Co  | Daily          | Kg/Day | Kg/Day     | Phosphorus   | Solids    | Solids  |
| SW15    |     |      |            | mg/l       | mg/l      | mg/l   | units  | Total (litres) |        |            | Kg/Day       | Kg/Day    | Kg/Day  |
| 1       |     |      |            |            | 5         | 316    |        | 11779780       |        |            |              | 58.90     | 3722.41 |
| 2       |     |      |            |            | 5         | 306    |        | 10217660       |        |            |              | 51.09     | 3126.60 |
| 3       |     |      |            |            | 5         | 328    |        | 9478944        |        |            |              | 47.39     | 3109.09 |
| 4       |     |      |            |            | 5         | 340    |        | 7448285        |        |            |              | 37.24     | 2532.42 |
| 5       | 7.4 | 33   | 0.61       | 0.05       | 5         | 370    | 83     | 8228649        | 271.55 | 5.02       | 0.41         | 41.14     | 3044.60 |
| 6       |     |      |            |            | 7         | 410    |        | 7963834        |        |            |              | 55.75     | 3265.17 |
| 7       |     |      |            |            | 6         | 434    |        | 6921677        |        |            |              | 41.53     | 3004.01 |
| 8       |     |      |            |            | 5         | 410    |        | 6938352        |        |            |              | 34.69     | 2844.72 |
| 9       |     |      |            |            | 5         | 430    |        | 6672154        |        |            |              | 33.36     | 2869.03 |
| 10      |     |      |            |            | 5         | 418    |        | 6052147        |        |            |              | 30.26     | 2529.80 |
| 11      |     |      |            |            | 5         | 430    |        | 8666784        |        |            |              | 43.33     | 3726.72 |
| 12      | 7.7 | 56   | 0.56       | 0.05       | 5         | 452    | 211    | 11410850       | 639.01 | 6.39       | 0.57         | 57.05     | 5157.70 |
| 13      |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 16435870       |        |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00    |
| 14      |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 6440601        |        |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00    |
| 15      |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 1144886        |        |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00    |
| 16      |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | -275927        |        |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00    |
| 17      |     |      |            |            | 15        | 444    |        | -226662        |        |            |              | -3.40     | -100.64 |
| 18      |     |      |            |            | 5         | 404    |        | 4362768        |        |            |              | 21.81     | 1762.56 |
| 19      | 7.5 | 42   | 0.61       | 0.05       | 7         | 416    | 86     | 9548928        | 401.05 | 5.82       | 0.48         | 66.84     | 3972.35 |
| 20      |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 8086003        |        |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00    |
| 21      |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 8082720        |        |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00    |
| 22      |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 8125402        |        |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00    |
| 23      |     |      |            |            | 5         | 398    |        | 7788614        |        |            |              | 38.94     | 3099.87 |
| 24      |     |      |            |            | 5         | 404    |        | 7652189        |        |            |              | 38.26     | 3091.48 |
| 25      |     |      |            |            | 5         | 408    |        | 7532871        |        |            |              | 37.66     | 3073.41 |
| 26      | 7.3 | 47   | 0.61       | 0.05       | 5         | 408    | 91     | 7774186        | 365.39 | 4.74       | 0.39         | 38.87     | 3171.87 |
| 27      |     |      |            |            | 5         | 388    |        | 8005737        |        |            |              | 40.03     | 3106.23 |
| 28      |     |      |            |            | 5         | 298    |        | 8265715        |        |            |              | 41.33     | 2463.18 |
| 29      |     |      |            |            | 5         | 394    |        | 7026998        |        |            |              | 35.13     | 2768.64 |
| 30      |     |      |            |            | 6         | 392    |        | 8159875        |        |            |              | 48.96     | 3198.67 |
| 31      |     |      |            |            | 5         | 290    |        | 7740403        |        |            |              | 38.70     | 2244.72 |

| Month |     |      |            | Parameters |           |        |        |                |         |            | Daily Totals |           |          |
|-------|-----|------|------------|------------|-----------|--------|--------|----------------|---------|------------|--------------|-----------|----------|
| Feb   | pН  | COD  | Ammonia as | Total      | Suspended | Total  | Colour | Flow           | COD     | Ammonia as | Total        | Suspended | Total    |
| 2011  |     | mg/l | N mg/l     | Phosphorus | Solids    | Solids | Pt Co  | Daily          | Kg/Day  | Kg/Day     | Phosphorus   | Solids    | Solids   |
| SW15  |     |      |            | mg/l       | mg/l      | mg/l   | units  | Total (litres) |         |            | Kg/Day       | Kg/Day    | Kg/Day   |
| 1     | 7.7 | 40   | 0.65       | 0.05       | 5         | 206    | 96     | 7269869        | 290.79  | 4.73       | 0.36         | 36.35     | 1497.59  |
| 2     |     |      |            |            | 5         | 383    |        | 7266845        |         |            |              | 36.33     | 2783.20  |
| 3     |     |      |            |            | 5         | 388    |        | 7106918        |         |            |              | 35.53     | 2757.48  |
| 4     |     |      |            |            | 5         | 246    |        | 7190813        |         |            |              | 35.95     | 1768.94  |
| 5     |     |      |            |            | 5         | 142    |        | 12196220       |         |            |              | 60.98     | 1731.86  |
| 6     |     |      |            |            | 5         | 136    |        | 26520480       |         |            |              | 132.60    | 3606.79  |
| 7     |     |      |            |            | 5         | 140    |        | 40569120       |         |            |              | 202.85    | 5679.68  |
| 8     | 7.5 | 55   | 0.74       | 0.05       | 5         | 294    | 143    | 37895040       | 2084.23 | 28.04      | 1.89         | 189.48    | 11141.14 |
| 9     |     |      |            |            | 5         | 292    |        | 23066210       |         |            |              | 115.33    | 6735.33  |
| 10    |     |      |            |            | 5         | 284    |        | 20525180       |         |            |              | 102.63    | 5829.15  |
| 11    |     |      |            |            | 5         | 288    |        | 21639740       |         |            |              | 108.20    | 6232.25  |
| 12    |     |      |            |            | 5         | 282    |        | 17693860       |         |            |              | 88.47     | 4989.67  |
| 13    |     |      |            |            | 5         | 304    |        | 15472510       |         |            |              | 77.36     | 4703.64  |
| 14    |     |      |            |            | 5         | 286    |        | 19069340       |         |            |              | 95.35     | 5453.83  |
| 15    | 7.2 | 54   | 0.51       | 0.05       | 5         | 294    | 179    | 16541280       | 893.23  | 8.44       | 0.83         | 82.71     | 4863.14  |
| 16    |     |      |            |            | 5         | 352    |        | 13547520       |         |            |              | 67.74     | 4768.73  |
| 17    |     |      |            |            | 5         | 364    |        | 16079040       |         |            |              | 80.40     | 5852.77  |
| 18    |     |      |            |            | 5         | 356    |        | 10399970       |         |            |              | 52.00     | 3702.39  |
| 19    |     |      |            |            | 5         | 356    |        | 8914752        |         |            |              | 44.57     | 3173.65  |
| 20    |     |      |            |            | 5         | 354    |        | 9082368        |         |            |              | 45.41     | 3215.16  |
| 21    |     |      |            |            | 5         | 346    |        | 8568288        |         |            |              | 42.84     | 2964.63  |
| 22    | 7.3 | 44   | 0.5        | 0.05       | 5         | 344    | 111    | 7771248        | 341.93  | 3.89       | 0.39         | 38.86     | 2673.31  |
| 23    |     |      |            |            | 5         | 378    |        | 7252589        |         |            |              | 36.26     | 2741.48  |
| 24    |     |      |            |            | 5         | 390    |        | 8240486        |         |            |              | 41.20     | 3213.79  |
| 25    |     |      |            |            | 5         | 409    |        | 8678880        |         |            |              | 43.39     | 3549.66  |
| 26    |     |      |            |            | 5         | 412    |        | 8107257        |         |            |              | 40.54     | 3340.19  |
| 27    |     |      |            |            | 5         | 418    |        | 7238160        |         |            |              | 36.19     | 3025.55  |
| 28    |     |      |            |            | 5         | 422    |        | 7080826        |         |            |              | 35.40     | 2988.11  |

| Month |     |      |            | Parameters |           |        |        |          |        |            | Daily Totals |           |          |
|-------|-----|------|------------|------------|-----------|--------|--------|----------|--------|------------|--------------|-----------|----------|
| March | pН  | COD  | Ammonia as | Total      | Suspended | Total  | Colour | Flow     | COD    | Ammonia as | Total        | Suspended | Total    |
| 2011  |     | mg/l | N mg/l     | Phosphorus | Solids    | Solids | Pt Co  | Daily    | Kg/Day | Kg/Day     | Phosphorus   | Solids    | Solids   |
|       |     |      |            |            |           |        |        | Total    |        |            |              |           |          |
| SW15  |     |      |            | mg/l       | mg/l      | mg/l   | units  | (litres) |        |            | Kg/Day       | Kg/Day    | Kg/Day   |
| 1     | 7.4 | 45   | 0.61       | 0.05       | 5         | 432    | 77     | 4987872  | 224.45 | 3.04       | 0.25         | 24.94     | 2154.76  |
| 2     |     |      |            |            | 5         | 430    |        | 5139245  |        |            |              | 25.70     | 2209.88  |
| 3     |     |      |            |            | 5         | 425    |        | 3986410  |        |            |              | 19.93     | 1694.22  |
| 4     |     |      |            |            | 5         | 428    |        | 598916   |        |            |              | 2.99      | 256.34   |
| 5     |     |      |            |            | 5         | 391    |        | 3210451  |        |            |              | 16.05     | 1255.29  |
| 6     |     |      |            |            | 5         | 266    |        | 2498774  |        |            |              | 12.49     | 664.67   |
| 7     |     |      |            |            | 5         | 348    |        | 1932682  |        |            |              | 9.66      | 672.57   |
| 8     | 7.7 | 49   | 0.56       | 0.05       | 5         | 428    | 75     | 5785603  | 283.49 | 3.24       | 0.29         | 28.93     | 2476.24  |
| 9     |     |      |            |            | 5         | 450    |        | 5756573  |        |            |              | 28.78     | 2590.46  |
| 10    |     |      |            |            | 5         | 448    |        | 4499712  |        |            |              | 22.50     | 2015.87  |
| 11    |     |      |            |            | 5         | 428    |        | 821258   |        |            |              | 4.11      | 351.50   |
| 12    |     |      |            |            | 5         | 416    |        | 1788480  |        |            |              | 8.94      | 744.01   |
| 13    |     |      |            |            | 5         | 414    |        | 2399587  |        |            |              | 12.00     | 993.43   |
| 14    |     |      |            |            | 5         | 390    |        | 5142010  |        |            |              | 25.71     | 2005.38  |
| 15    | 7.4 | 34   | 0.6        | 0.05       | 5         | 416    | 81     | 5141750  | 174.82 | 3.09       | 0.26         | 25.71     | 2138.97  |
| 16    |     |      |            |            | 5         | 430    |        | 4633459  |        |            |              | 23.17     | 1992.39  |
| 17    |     |      |            |            | 5         | 434    |        | 5016643  |        |            |              | 25.08     | 2177.22  |
| 18    |     |      |            |            | 5         | 430    |        | 4450637  |        |            |              | 22.25     | 1913.77  |
| 19    |     |      |            |            | 5         | 350    |        | 3035318  |        |            |              | 15.18     | 1062.36  |
| 20    |     |      |            |            | 5         | 416    |        | 2011997  |        |            |              | 10.06     | 836.99   |
| 21    |     |      |            |            | 5         | 422    |        | 3503520  |        |            |              | 17.52     | 1478.49  |
| 22    | 7.9 | 40   | 0.43       | 0.05       | 5         | 438    | 16     | 3936730  | 157.47 | 1.69       | 0.20         | 19.68     | 1724.29  |
| 23    |     |      |            |            | 15        | 421    |        | 3473885  |        |            |              | 52.11     | 1462.51  |
| 24    |     |      |            |            | 14        | 446    |        | 1040083  |        |            |              | 14.56     | 463.88   |
| 25    |     |      |            |            | 15        | 438    |        | -2070749 |        |            |              | -31.06    | -906.99  |
| 26    |     |      |            |            | 13        | 430    |        | -1402358 |        |            |              | -18.23    | -603.01  |
| 27    |     |      |            |            | 15        | 436    |        | -1154909 |        |            |              | -17.32    | -503.54  |
| 28    |     |      |            |            | 8         | 450    |        | -3638477 |        |            |              | -29.11    | -1637.31 |
| 29    |     |      |            |            | 14        | 456    |        | -2557786 |        |            |              | -35.81    | -1166.35 |
| 30    | 7.7 | 52   | 0.56       | 0.05       | 12        | 440    | 69     | -1333757 | -69.36 | -0.75      | -0.07        | -16.01    | -586.85  |
| 31    |     |      |            |            | 7         | 440    |        | -3433483 |        |            |              | -24.03    | -1510.73 |

| Month |     |      |            | Parameters |           |        |        |                |        |            | Daily Totals |           |         |
|-------|-----|------|------------|------------|-----------|--------|--------|----------------|--------|------------|--------------|-----------|---------|
| April | pН  | COD  | Ammonia as | Total      | Suspended | Total  | Colour | Flow           | COD    | Ammonia as | Total        | Suspended | Total   |
| 2011  |     | mg/l | N mg/l     | Phosphorus | Solids    | Solids | Pt Co  | Daily          | Kg/Day | Kg/Day     | Phosphorus   | Solids    | Solids  |
| SW15  |     |      |            | mg/l       | mg/l      | mg/l   | units  | Total (litres) |        |            | Kg/Day       | Kg/Day    | Kg/Day  |
| 1     |     |      |            |            | 5         | 470    |        | 2437070        |        |            |              | 12.19     | 1145.42 |
| 2     |     |      |            |            | 5         | 462    |        | 3119550        |        |            |              | 15.60     | 1441.23 |
| 3     |     |      |            |            | 6         | 454    |        | 3121140        |        |            |              | 18.73     | 1417.00 |
| 4     |     |      |            |            | 5         | 459    |        | 3012130        |        |            |              | 15.06     | 1382.57 |
| 5     |     |      |            |            | 6         | 434    |        | 3524190        |        |            |              | 21.15     | 1529.50 |
| 6     | 7.5 | 35   | 0.45       | 0.05       | 6         | 410    | 44     | 4117100        | 144.10 | 1.85       | 0.21         | 24.70     | 1688.01 |
| 7     |     |      |            |            | 8         | 392    |        | 2846110        |        |            |              | 22.77     | 1115.68 |
| 8     |     |      |            |            | 5         | 418    |        | 2092610        |        |            |              | 10.46     | 874.71  |
| 9     |     |      |            |            | 6         | 430    |        | 2012110        |        |            |              | 12.07     | 865.21  |
| 10    |     |      |            |            | 5         | 456    |        | 2772460        |        |            |              | 13.86     | 1264.24 |
| 11    |     |      |            |            | 5         | 432    |        | 2089760        |        |            |              | 10.45     | 902.78  |
| 12    |     |      |            |            | 5         | 428    |        | 2207600        |        |            |              | 11.04     | 944.85  |
| 13    | 7.6 | 43   | 0.48       | 0.05       | 5         | 440    | 66     | 2116490        | 91.01  | 1.02       | 0.11         | 10.58     | 931.26  |
| 14    |     |      |            |            | 14        | 436    |        | 576143         |        |            |              | 8.07      | 251.20  |
| 15    |     |      |            |            | 14        | 392    |        | 244135         |        |            |              | 3.42      | 95.70   |
| 16    |     |      |            |            | 9         | 0      |        | -137564        |        |            |              | -1.24     | 0.00    |
| 17    |     |      |            |            | 15        | 372    |        | -69660.5       |        |            |              | -1.04     | -25.91  |
| 18    |     |      |            |            | 6         | 448    |        | -51669.5       |        |            |              | -0.31     | -23.15  |
| 19    |     |      |            |            | 6         | 448    |        | -48087.9       |        |            |              | -0.29     | -21.54  |
| 20    | 7.6 | 39   | 0.45       | 0.05       | 6         | 660    | 66     | 1939220        | 75.63  | 0.87       | 0.10         | 11.64     | 1279.89 |
| 21    |     |      |            |            | 6         | 442    |        | 2313840        |        |            |              | 13.88     | 1022.72 |
| 22    |     |      |            |            | 11        | 464    |        | 2124570        |        |            |              | 23.37     | 985.80  |
| 23    |     |      |            |            | 12        | 466    |        | 2834870        |        |            |              | 34.02     | 1321.05 |
| 24    |     |      |            |            | 8         | 428    |        | 2185310        |        |            |              | 17.48     | 935.31  |
| 25    |     |      |            |            | 5         | 470    |        | 1664080        |        |            |              | 8.32      | 782.12  |
| 26    |     |      |            |            | 5         | 476    |        | 1193240        |        |            |              | 5.97      | 567.98  |
| 27    |     |      |            |            | 6         | 472    |        | 1668040        |        |            |              | 10.01     | 787.31  |
| 28    | 8.1 | 26   | 0.42       | 0.05       | 7         | 476    | 43     | 1900310        | 49.41  | 0.80       | 0.10         | 13.30     | 904.55  |
| 29    |     |      |            |            | 12        | 456    |        | 1750330        |        |            |              | 21.00     | 798.15  |
| 30    |     |      |            |            | 8         | 460    |        | 1670220        |        |            |              | 13.36     | 768.30  |

| Month |     |      |            | Parameters |           |        |        |                |        |            | Daily Totals |           |         |
|-------|-----|------|------------|------------|-----------|--------|--------|----------------|--------|------------|--------------|-----------|---------|
| May   | pН  | COD  | Ammonia as | Total      | Suspended | Total  | Colour | Flow           | COD    | Ammonia as | Total        | Suspended | Total   |
| 2011  |     | mg/l | N mg/l     | Phosphorus | Solids    | Solids | Pt Co  | Daily          | Kg/Day | Kg/Day     | Phosphorus   | Solids    | Solids  |
| SW15  |     |      |            | mg/l       | mg/l      | mg/l   | units  | Total (litres) |        |            | Kg/Day       | Kg/Day    | Kg/Day  |
| 1     |     |      |            |            | 7         | 456    |        | 446580         |        |            |              | 3.13      | 203.64  |
| 2     |     |      |            |            | 7         | 452    |        | 1111560        |        |            |              | 7.78      | 502.43  |
| 3     |     |      |            |            | 5         | 468    |        | 847955         |        |            |              | 4.24      | 396.84  |
| 4     | 7.5 | 26   | 0.53       | 0.05       | 5         | 460    | 30     | 891464         | 23.18  | 0.47       | 0.04         | 4.46      | 410.07  |
| 5     |     |      |            |            | 13        | 418    |        | 1693780        |        |            |              | 22.02     | 708.00  |
| 6     |     |      |            |            | 12        | 434    |        | 2135880        |        |            |              | 25.63     | 926.97  |
| 7     |     |      |            |            | 9         | 460    |        | 1297860        |        |            |              | 11.68     | 597.02  |
| 8     |     |      |            |            | 8         | 444    |        | 1625230        |        |            |              | 13.00     | 721.60  |
| 9     |     |      |            |            | 6         | 458    |        | 1880530        |        |            |              | 11.28     | 861.28  |
| 10    |     |      |            |            | 5         | 440    |        | 2091810        |        |            |              | 10.46     | 920.40  |
| 11    | 7.6 | 35   | 0.5        | 0.05       | 5         | 444    | 60     | 2241950        | 78.47  | 1.12       | 0.11         | 11.21     | 995.43  |
| 12    |     |      |            |            | 8         | 438    |        | 2148590        |        |            |              | 17.19     | 941.08  |
| 13    |     |      |            |            | 7         | 436    |        | 2591380        |        |            |              | 18.14     | 1129.84 |
| 14    |     |      |            |            | 5         | 340    |        | 2189170        |        |            |              | 10.95     | 744.32  |
| 15    |     |      |            |            | 5         | 436    |        | 1941720        |        |            |              | 9.71      | 846.59  |
| 16    |     |      |            |            | 5         | 448    |        | 1886410        |        |            |              | 9.43      | 845.11  |
| 17    |     |      |            |            | 5         | 414    |        | 1950660        |        |            |              | 9.75      | 807.57  |
| 18    | 7.6 | 36   | 0.5        | 0.05       | 5         | 454    | 63     | 1824530        | 65.68  | 0.91       | 0.09         | 9.12      | 828.34  |
| 19    |     |      |            |            | 13        | 442    |        | 1906250        |        |            |              | 24.78     | 842.56  |
| 20    |     |      |            |            | 11        | 452    |        | 1303210        |        |            |              | 14.34     | 589.05  |
| 21    |     |      |            |            | 5         | 382    |        | 1386430        |        |            |              | 6.93      | 529.62  |
| 22    |     |      |            |            | 7         | 408    |        | 1715100        |        |            |              | 12.01     | 699.76  |
| 23    |     |      |            |            | 7         | 420    |        | 1839470        |        |            |              | 12.88     | 772.58  |
| 24    |     |      |            |            | 8         | 448    |        | 1126590        |        |            |              | 9.01      | 504.71  |
| 25    | 7.6 | 35   | 0.37       | 0.05       | 5         | 466    | 63     | 925257         | 32.38  | 0.34       | 0.05         | 4.63      | 431.17  |
| 26    |     |      |            |            | 10        | 436    |        | 2276140        |        |            |              | 22.76     | 992.40  |
| 27    |     |      |            |            | 7         | 342    |        | 1327070        |        |            |              | 9.29      | 453.86  |
| 28    |     |      |            |            | 12        | 440    |        | 2441250        |        |            |              | 29.30     | 1074.15 |
| 29    |     |      |            |            | 8         | 408    |        | 2303740        |        |            |              | 18.43     | 939.93  |
| 30    |     |      |            |            | 8         | 426    |        | 1982940        |        |            |              | 15.86     | 844.73  |
| 31    |     |      |            |            | 5         | 446    |        | 1854080        |        |            |              | 9.27      | 826.92  |

| Month |     |      |            | Parameters |           |        |        |                |        |            | Daily Totals |           |         |
|-------|-----|------|------------|------------|-----------|--------|--------|----------------|--------|------------|--------------|-----------|---------|
| June  | pН  | COD  | Ammonia as | Total      | Suspended | Total  | Colour | Flow           | COD    | Ammonia as | Total        | Suspended | Total   |
| 2011  |     | mg/l | N mg/l     | Phosphorus | Solids    | Solids | Pt Co  | Daily          | Kg/Day | Kg/Day     | Phosphorus   | Solids    | Solids  |
| SW15  |     |      |            | mg/l       | mg/l      | mg/l   | units  | Total (litres) |        |            | Kg/Day       | Kg/Day    | Kg/Day  |
| 1     | 8.1 | 29   | 0.47       | 0.05       | 6         | 390    | 72     | 1266970        | 36.74  | 0.60       | 0.06         | 7.60      | 494.12  |
| 2     |     |      |            |            | 19        | 416    |        | 1214150        |        |            |              | 23.07     | 505.09  |
| 3     |     |      |            |            | 20        | 438    |        | 1727790        |        |            |              | 34.56     | 756.77  |
| 4     |     |      |            |            | 17        | 426    |        | 501399         |        |            |              | 8.52      | 213.60  |
| 5     |     |      |            |            | 9         | 434    |        | 740966         |        |            |              | 6.67      | 321.58  |
| 6     |     |      |            |            | 5         | 454    |        | 1070410        |        |            |              | 5.35      | 485.97  |
| 7     |     |      |            |            | 6         | 454    |        | 2141970        |        |            |              | 12.85     | 972.45  |
| 8     | 8.2 | 26   | 0.5        | 0.05       | 23        | 409    | 62     | 1705130        | 44.33  | 0.85       | 0.09         | 39.22     | 697.40  |
| 9     |     |      |            |            | 13        | 420    |        | 1531950        |        |            |              | 19.92     | 643.42  |
| 10    |     |      |            |            | 12        | 386    |        | 1470190        |        |            |              | 17.64     | 567.49  |
| 11    |     |      |            |            | 7         | 424    |        | 1974750        |        |            |              | 13.82     | 837.29  |
| 12    |     |      |            |            | 9         | 420    |        | 1122580        |        |            |              | 10.10     | 471.48  |
| 13    |     |      |            |            | 16        | 412    |        | 1595330        |        |            |              | 25.53     | 657.28  |
| 14    |     |      |            |            | 10        | 428    |        | 1906410        |        |            |              | 19.06     | 815.94  |
| 15    | 7.6 | 22   | 0.46       | 0.07       | 6         | 452    | 63     | 1770210        | 38.94  | 0.81       | 0.12         | 10.62     | 800.13  |
| 16    |     |      |            |            | 9         | 424    |        | 1625280        |        |            |              | 14.63     | 689.12  |
| 17    |     |      |            |            | 14        | 436    |        | 2169480        |        |            |              | 30.37     | 945.89  |
| 18    |     |      |            |            | 7         | 414    |        | 2141070        |        |            |              | 14.99     | 886.40  |
| 19    |     |      |            |            | 6         | 438    |        | 1836020        |        |            |              | 11.02     | 804.18  |
| 20    |     |      |            |            | 5         | 418    |        | 1488750        |        |            |              | 7.44      | 622.30  |
| 21    |     |      |            |            | 6         | 372    |        | 1706090        |        |            |              | 10.24     | 634.67  |
| 22    | 7.4 | 48   | 0.43       | 0.05       | 5         | 442    | 68     | 1868730        | 89.70  | 0.80       | 0.09         | 9.34      | 825.98  |
| 23    |     |      |            |            | 16        | 348    |        | 1624900        |        |            |              | 26.00     | 565.47  |
| 24    |     |      |            |            | 9         | 426    |        | 2037080        |        |            |              | 18.33     | 867.80  |
| 25    |     |      |            |            | 10        | 426    |        | 2648960        |        |            |              | 26.49     | 1128.46 |
| 26    |     |      |            |            | 5         | 372    |        | 2188430        |        |            |              | 10.94     | 814.10  |
| 27    |     |      |            |            | 5         | 428    |        | 383030         |        |            |              | 1.92      | 163.94  |
| 28    |     |      |            |            | 5         | 436    |        | 1161360        |        |            |              | 5.81      | 506.35  |
| 29    | 8.1 | 23   | 0.55       | 0.05       | 5         | 436    | 60     | 1104720        | 25.41  | 0.61       | 0.06         | 5.52      | 481.66  |
| 30    |     |      |            |            | 9         | 409    |        | 672282         |        |            |              | 6.05      | 274.96  |

| Month |     |      |            | Parameters |           |        |        |                |        |            | Daily Totals |           |         |
|-------|-----|------|------------|------------|-----------|--------|--------|----------------|--------|------------|--------------|-----------|---------|
| July  | pН  | COD  | Ammonia as | Total      | Suspended | Total  | Colour | Flow           | COD    | Ammonia as | Total        | Suspended | Total   |
| 2011  |     | mg/l | N mg/l     | Phosphorus | Solids    | Solids | Pt Co  | Daily          | Kg/Day | Kg/Day     | Phosphorus   | Solids    | Solids  |
| SW15  |     |      |            | mg/l       | mg/l      | mg/l   | units  | Total (litres) |        |            | Kg/Day       | Kg/Day    | Kg/Day  |
| 1     |     |      |            |            | 12        | 398    |        | 1123220        |        |            |              | 13.48     | 447.04  |
| 2     |     |      |            |            | 10        | 426    |        | 1766710        |        |            |              | 17.67     | 752.62  |
| 3     |     |      |            |            | 12        | 402    |        | 1462630        |        |            |              | 17.55     | 587.98  |
| 4     |     |      |            |            | 10        | 430    |        | 917997         |        |            |              | 9.18      | 394.74  |
| 5     |     |      |            |            | 6         | 460    |        | 1310990        |        |            |              | 7.87      | 603.06  |
| 6     | 7.4 | 78   | 0.21       | 2.08       | 5         | 454    | 78     | 1446910        | 112.86 | 0.30       | 3.01         | 7.23      | 656.90  |
| 7     |     |      |            |            | 17        | 432    |        | 2543650        |        |            |              | 43.24     | 1098.86 |
| 8     |     |      |            |            | 5         | 382    |        | 2655860        |        |            |              | 13.28     | 1014.54 |
| 9     |     |      |            |            | 5         | 364    |        | 4545750        |        |            |              | 22.73     | 1654.65 |
| 10    |     |      |            |            | 5         | 297    |        | 3490840        |        |            |              | 17.45     | 1036.78 |
| 11    |     |      |            |            | 6         | 390    |        | 2360970        |        |            |              | 14.17     | 920.78  |
| 12    |     |      |            |            | 5         | 424    |        | 1139790        |        |            |              | 5.70      | 483.27  |
| 13    | 7.4 | 30   | 0.4        | 0.12       | 5         | 470    | 86     | 2287870        | 68.64  | 0.92       | 0.27         | 11.44     | 1075.30 |
| 14    |     |      |            |            | 15        | 420    |        | 2458940        |        |            |              | 36.88     | 1032.75 |
| 15    |     |      |            |            | 13        | 440    |        | 2324850        |        |            |              | 30.22     | 1022.93 |
| 16    |     |      |            |            | 7         | 452    |        | 2282300        |        |            |              | 15.98     | 1031.60 |
| 17    |     |      |            |            | 5         | 466    |        | 2032970        |        |            |              | 10.16     | 947.36  |
| 18    |     |      |            |            | 5         | 374    |        | 3245930        |        |            |              | 16.23     | 1213.98 |
| 19    |     |      |            |            | 5         | 368    |        | 2809420        |        |            |              | 14.05     | 1033.87 |
| 20    | 7.5 | 31   | 0.43       | 0.13       | 5         | 388    | 163    | 2303670        | 71.41  | 0.99       | 0.30         | 11.52     | 893.82  |
| 21    |     |      |            |            | 5         | 468    |        | 1790810        |        |            |              | 8.95      | 838.10  |
| 22    |     |      |            |            | 5         | 412    |        | 2416770        |        |            |              | 12.08     | 995.71  |
| 23    |     |      |            |            | 14        | 426    |        | 2293360        |        |            |              | 32.11     | 976.97  |
| 24    |     |      |            |            | 19        | 414    |        | 2128830        |        |            |              | 40.45     | 881.34  |
| 25    |     |      |            |            | 16        | 450    |        | 1795880        |        |            |              | 28.73     | 808.15  |
| 26    |     |      |            |            | 8         | 424    |        | 2079170        |        |            |              | 16.63     | 881.57  |
| 27    |     |      |            |            | 5         | 440    |        | 2255700        |        |            |              | 11.28     | 992.51  |
| 28    | 7.5 | 42   | 0.21       | 0.05       | 5         | 466    | 66     | 1774940        | 74.55  | 0.37       | 0.09         | 8.87      | 827.12  |
| 29    |     |      |            |            | 14        | 378    |        | 1594450        |        |            |              | 22.32     | 602.70  |
| 30    |     |      |            |            | 13        | 406    |        | 1760270        |        |            |              | 22.88     | 714.67  |
| 31    |     |      |            |            | 6         | 426    |        | 1838290        |        |            |              | 11.03     | 783.11  |

| Month  |     |      |            | Parameters |           |        |        |                |        |            | Daily Totals |           |        |
|--------|-----|------|------------|------------|-----------|--------|--------|----------------|--------|------------|--------------|-----------|--------|
| August | pН  | COD  | Ammonia as | Total      | Suspended | Total  | Colour | Flow           | COD    | Ammonia as | Total        | Suspended | Total  |
| 2011   |     | mg/l | N mg/l     | Phosphorus | Solids    | Solids | Pt Co  | Daily          | Kg/Day | Kg/Day     | Phosphorus   | Solids    | Solids |
| SW15   |     |      |            | mg/l       | mg/l      | mg/l   | units  | Total (litres) |        |            | Kg/Day       | Kg/Day    | Kg/Day |
| 1      |     |      |            |            | 8         | 430    |        | 1913380        |        |            |              | 15.31     | 822.75 |
| 2      |     |      |            |            | 5         | 433    |        | 1952780        |        |            |              | 9.76      | 845.55 |
| 3      | 7.4 | 19   | 0.49       | 0.06       | 5         | 450    | 66     | 1725540        | 32.79  | 0.85       | 0.10         | 8.63      | 776.49 |
| 4      |     |      |            |            | 11        | 406    |        | 2119570        |        |            |              | 23.32     | 860.55 |
| 5      |     |      |            |            | 11        | 400    |        | 1794870        |        |            |              | 19.74     | 717.95 |
| 6      |     |      |            |            | 11        | 406    |        | 2072010        |        |            |              | 22.79     | 841.24 |
| 7      |     |      |            |            | 10        | 422    |        | 1862130        |        |            |              | 18.62     | 785.82 |
| 8      |     |      |            |            | 6         | 418    |        | 2244460        |        |            |              | 13.47     | 938.18 |
| 9      |     |      |            |            | 5         | 412    |        | 1656900        |        |            |              | 8.28      | 682.64 |
| 10     |     |      |            |            | 6         | 436    |        | 2261680        |        |            |              | 13.57     | 986.09 |
| 11     | 8.1 | 33   | 0.58       | 0.07       | 5         | 420    | 67     | 1936870        | 63.92  | 1.12       | 0.14         | 9.68      | 813.49 |
| 12     |     |      |            |            | 12        | 352    |        | 1786240        |        |            |              | 21.43     | 628.76 |
| 13     |     |      |            |            | 7         | 386    |        | 1603950        |        |            |              | 11.23     | 619.12 |
| 14     |     |      |            |            | 8         | 392    |        | 1336100        |        |            |              | 10.69     | 523.75 |
| 15     |     |      |            |            | 9         | 399    |        | 1572450        |        |            |              | 14.15     | 627.41 |
| 16     |     |      |            |            | 7         | 432    |        | 1835740        |        |            |              | 12.85     | 793.04 |
| 17     | 7.5 | 35   | 0.04       | 0.1        | 7         | 428    | 68     | 1369660        | 47.94  | 0.05       | 0.14         | 9.59      | 586.21 |
| 18     |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 1330990        |        |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00   |
| 19     |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 1695350        |        |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00   |
| 20     |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 1467510        |        |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00   |
| 21     |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 2265670        |        |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00   |
| 22     |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 1628020        |        |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00   |
| 23     |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 1006970        |        |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00   |
| 24     | 7.4 | 41   | 0.15       | 0.05       | 5         | 434    | 60     | 1642310        | 67.33  | 0.25       | 0.08         | 8.21      | 712.76 |
| 25     |     |      |            |            | 13        | 358    |        | 731310         |        |            |              | 9.51      | 261.81 |
| 26     |     |      |            |            | 14        | 414    |        | 1133700        |        |            |              | 15.87     | 469.35 |
| 27     |     |      |            |            | 13        | 434    |        | 465915         |        |            |              | 6.06      | 202.21 |
| 28     |     |      |            |            | 8         | 428    |        | 647576         |        |            |              | 5.18      | 277.16 |
| 29     |     |      |            |            | 7         | 434    |        | 593550         |        |            |              | 4.15      | 257.60 |
| 30     |     |      |            |            | 9         | 448    |        | 582564         |        |            |              | 5.24      | 260.99 |
| 31     | 7.5 | 90   | 0.46       | 0.05       | 7         | 450    | 60     | 847504         | 76.28  | 0.39       | 0.04         | 5.93      | 381.38 |

| Month |     |      |            | Parameters |           |        |        |                |        |            | Daily Totals |           |        |
|-------|-----|------|------------|------------|-----------|--------|--------|----------------|--------|------------|--------------|-----------|--------|
| Sept  | pН  | COD  | Ammonia as | Total      | Suspended | Total  | Colour | Flow           | COD    | Ammonia as | Total        | Suspended | Total  |
| 2011  |     | mg/l | N mg/l     | Phosphorus | Solids    | Solids | Pt Co  | Daily          | Kg/Day | Kg/Day     | Phosphorus   | Solids    | Solids |
| SW15  |     |      |            | mg/l       | mg/l      | mg/l   | units  | Total (litres) |        |            | Kg/Day       | Kg/Day    | Kg/Day |
| 1     |     |      |            |            | 17        | 422    |        | 1112040        |        |            |              | 18.90     | 469.28 |
| 2     |     |      |            |            | 16        | 424    |        | 1527150        |        |            |              | 24.43     | 647.51 |
| 3     |     |      |            |            | 7         | 428    |        | 1237520        |        |            |              | 8.66      | 529.66 |
| 4     |     |      |            |            | 5         | 408    |        | 1266270        |        |            |              | 6.33      | 516.64 |
| 5     |     |      |            |            | 5         | 410    |        | 1441460        |        |            |              | 7.21      | 591.00 |
| 6     |     |      |            |            | 5         | 412    |        | 1692160        |        |            |              | 8.46      | 697.17 |
| 7     | 7.6 | 29   | 0.23       | 0.05       | 5         | 402    | 111    | 1975250        | 57.28  | 0.45       | 0.10         | 9.88      | 794.05 |
| 8     |     |      |            |            | 9         | 354    |        | 1793090        |        |            |              | 16.14     | 634.75 |
| 9     |     |      |            |            | 12        | 410    |        | 1600840        |        |            |              | 19.21     | 656.34 |
| 10    |     |      |            |            | 5         | 374    |        | 508183         |        |            |              | 2.54      | 190.06 |
| 11    |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 132266         |        |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00   |
| 12    |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 113692         |        |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00   |
| 13    |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 55529.1        |        |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00   |
| 14    | 7.6 | 16   | 0.17       | 0.1        | 5         | 472    | 74     | 65406.3        | 1.05   | 0.01       | 0.01         | 0.33      | 30.87  |
| 15    |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 111824         |        |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00   |
| 16    |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 759483         |        |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00   |
| 17    |     |      |            |            | 12        | 442    |        | 1137670        |        |            |              | 13.65     | 502.85 |
| 18    |     |      |            |            | 7         | 420    |        | 675703         |        |            |              | 4.73      | 283.80 |
| 19    |     |      |            |            | 6         | 436    |        | 704495         |        |            |              | 4.23      | 307.16 |
| 20    |     |      |            |            | 5         | 414    |        | 536334         |        |            |              | 2.68      | 222.04 |
| 21    | 7.6 | 27   | 0.12       | 0.05       | 5         | 444    | 78     | 1357050        | 36.64  | 0.16       | 0.07         | 6.79      | 602.53 |
| 22    |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | -511568        |        |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00   |
| 23    |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | -398958        |        |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00   |
| 24    |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | -383828        |        |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00   |
| 25    |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | -249091        |        |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00   |
| 26    |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | -288078        |        |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00   |
| 27    | 7.4 | 59   | 0.41       | 0.05       | 5         | 443    | 91     | 525807         | 31.02  | 0.22       | 0.03         | 2.63      | 232.93 |
| 28    |     |      |            |            | 5         | 370    |        | 744232         |        |            |              | 3.72      | 275.37 |
| 29    |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 990233         |        |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00   |
| 30    |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 1504500        |        |            |              | 0.00      | 0.00   |

| Month |     |      |            | Parameters |           |        |        |                |        |            | Daily Totals |           |         |
|-------|-----|------|------------|------------|-----------|--------|--------|----------------|--------|------------|--------------|-----------|---------|
| Oct   | pН  | COD  | Ammonia as | Total      | Suspended | Total  | Colour | Flow           | COD    | Ammonia as | Total        | Suspended | Total   |
| 2011  |     | mg/l | N mg/l     | Phosphorus | Solids    | Solids | Pt Co  | Daily          | Kg/Day | Kg/Day     | Phosphorus   | Solids    | Solids  |
| SW15  |     |      |            | mg/l       | mg/l      | mg/l   | units  | Total (litres) | · ·    |            | Kg/Day       | Kg/Day    | Kg/Day  |
| 1     |     |      |            |            | 5         | 210    |        | 1391470        | 0.00   | 0.00       | 0.00         | 6.96      | 292.21  |
| 2     |     |      |            |            | 5         | 174    |        | 1391470        | 0.00   | 0.00       | 0.00         | 6.96      | 242.12  |
| 3     |     |      |            |            | 5         | 264    |        | 1391470        | 0.00   | 0.00       | 0.00         | 6.96      | 367.35  |
| 4     |     |      |            |            | 5         | 350    |        | 1391470        | 0.00   | 0.00       | 0.00         | 6.96      | 487.01  |
| 5     | 7.5 | 43   | 0.5        | 0.05       | 5         | 386    | 122    | 1391470        | 59.83  | 0.70       | 0.07         | 6.96      | 537.11  |
| 6     |     |      |            |            | 5         | 292    |        | 1391470        | 0.00   | 0.00       | 0.00         | 6.96      | 406.31  |
| 7     |     |      |            |            | 5         | 366    |        | 1391470        | 0.00   | 0.00       | 0.00         | 6.96      | 509.28  |
| 8     |     |      |            |            | 5         | 394    |        | 1391470        | 0.00   | 0.00       | 0.00         | 6.96      | 548.24  |
| 9     |     |      |            |            | 5         | 418    |        | 1391470        | 0.00   | 0.00       | 0.00         | 6.96      | 581.63  |
| 10    |     |      |            |            | 5         | 426    |        | 1391470        | 0.00   | 0.00       | 0.00         | 6.96      | 592.77  |
| 11    |     |      |            |            | 5         | 372    |        | 1391470        | 0.00   | 0.00       | 0.00         | 6.96      | 517.63  |
| 12    | 7.3 | 52   | 0.45       | 0.05       | 5         | 272    | 186    | 1391470        | 72.36  | 0.63       | 0.07         | 6.96      | 378.48  |
| 13    |     |      |            |            | 5         | 296    |        | 1391470        | 0.00   | 0.00       | 0.00         | 6.96      | 411.88  |
| 14    |     |      |            |            | 5         | 366    |        | 1391470        | 0.00   | 0.00       | 0.00         | 6.96      | 509.28  |
| 15    |     |      |            |            | 5         | 378    |        | 1391470        | 0.00   | 0.00       | 0.00         | 6.96      | 525.98  |
| 16    |     |      |            |            | 5         | 372    |        | 1391470        | 0.00   | 0.00       | 0.00         | 6.96      | 517.63  |
| 17    |     |      |            |            | 5         | 416    |        | 1391470        | 0.00   | 0.00       | 0.00         | 6.96      | 578.85  |
| 18    |     |      |            |            | 5         | 378    |        | 1391470        | 0.00   | 0.00       | 0.00         | 6.96      | 525.98  |
| 19    | 7.4 | 10   | 0.39       | 0.07       | 5         | 390    | 108    | 1391470        | 13.91  | 0.54       | 0.10         | 6.96      | 542.67  |
| 20    |     |      |            |            | 5         | 391    |        | 1391470        | 0.00   | 0.00       | 0.00         | 6.96      | 544.06  |
| 21    |     |      |            |            | 5         | 406    |        | 1391470        | 0.00   | 0.00       | 0.00         | 6.96      | 564.94  |
| 22    |     |      |            |            | 5         | 400    |        | 2916520        | 0.00   | 0.00       | 0.00         | 14.58     | 1166.61 |
| 23    |     |      |            |            | 5         | 416    |        | 8454410        | 0.00   | 0.00       | 0.00         | 42.27     | 3517.03 |
| 24    |     |      |            |            | 5         | 382    |        | 1629160        | 0.00   | 0.00       | 0.00         | 8.15      | 622.34  |
| 25    |     |      |            |            | 5         | 184    |        | 1100130        | 0.00   | 0.00       | 0.00         | 5.50      | 202.42  |
| 26    | 7.6 | 32   | 0.66       | 0.05       | 5         | 464    | 80     | 2403650        | 76.92  | 1.59       | 0.12         | 12.02     | 1115.29 |
| 27    |     |      |            |            | 5         | 474    |        | 2139180        | 0.00   | 0.00       | 0.00         | 10.70     | 1013.97 |
| 28    |     |      |            |            | 5         | 392    |        | 1994720        | 0.00   | 0.00       | 0.00         | 9.97      | 781.93  |
| 29    |     |      |            |            | 5         | 367    |        | 1927500        | 0.00   | 0.00       | 0.00         | 9.64      | 707.39  |
| 30    |     |      |            |            | 5         | 444    |        | 3294260        | 0.00   | 0.00       | 0.00         | 16.47     | 1462.65 |
| 31    |     |      |            |            | 5         | 440    |        | 3861990        | 0.00   | 0.00       | 0.00         | 19.31     | 1699.28 |

| Month |     |      |            | Parameters |           |        |        |                |         |            | Daily Totals |           |         |
|-------|-----|------|------------|------------|-----------|--------|--------|----------------|---------|------------|--------------|-----------|---------|
| Nov   | pН  | COD  | Ammonia as | Total      | Suspended | Total  | Colour | Flow           | COD     | Ammonia as | Total        | Suspended | Total   |
| 2011  |     | mg/l | N mg/l     | Phosphorus | Solids    | Solids | Pt Co  | Daily          | Kg/Day  | Kg/Day     | Phosphorus   | Solids    | Solids  |
| SW15  |     |      |            | mg/l       | mg/l      | mg/l   | units  | Total (litres) |         |            | Kg/Day       | Kg/Day    | Kg/Day  |
| 1     |     |      |            |            | 5         | 278    |        | 2078870        | 0.00    | 0.00       | 0.00         | 10.39     | 577.93  |
| 2     | 8.3 | 30   | 0.36       | 0.05       | 5         | 374    | 80     | 3456690        | 103.70  | 1.24       | 0.17         | 17.28     | 1292.80 |
| 3     |     |      |            |            | 5         | 282    |        | 5900770        | 0.00    | 0.00       | 0.00         | 29.50     | 1664.02 |
| 4     |     |      |            |            | 5         | 306    |        | 3257970        | 0.00    | 0.00       | 0.00         | 16.29     | 996.94  |
| 5     |     |      |            |            | 5         | 390    |        | 2537480        | 0.00    | 0.00       | 0.00         | 12.69     | 989.62  |
| 6     |     |      |            |            | 5         | 422    |        | 1969920        | 0.00    | 0.00       | 0.00         | 9.85      | 831.31  |
| 7     |     |      |            |            | 5         | 446    |        | 1739490        | 0.00    | 0.00       | 0.00         | 8.70      | 775.81  |
| 8     |     |      |            |            | 5         | 418    |        | 1864860        | 0.00    | 0.00       | 0.00         | 9.32      | 779.51  |
| 9     | 7.2 | 24   | 0.38       | 0.05       | 5         | 440    | 97     | 1626390        | 39.03   | 0.62       | 0.08         | 8.13      | 715.61  |
| 10    |     |      |            |            | 5         | 442    |        | 1996100        | 0.00    | 0.00       | 0.00         | 9.98      | 882.28  |
| 11    |     |      |            |            | 5         | 446    |        | 3091050        | 0.00    | 0.00       | 0.00         | 15.46     | 1378.61 |
| 12    |     |      |            |            | 5         | 410    |        | 2243640        | 0.00    | 0.00       | 0.00         | 11.22     | 919.89  |
| 13    |     |      |            |            | 5         | 426    |        | 1760050        | 0.00    | 0.00       | 0.00         | 8.80      | 749.78  |
| 14    |     |      |            |            | 5         | 440    |        | 1549670        | 0.00    | 0.00       | 0.00         | 7.75      | 681.85  |
| 15    |     |      |            |            | 5         | 444    |        | 1480460        | 0.00    | 0.00       | 0.00         | 7.40      | 657.32  |
| 16    |     |      |            |            | 5         | 322    |        | 2414710        | 0.00    | 0.00       | 0.00         | 12.07     | 777.54  |
| 17    | 7.3 | 55   | 0.43       | 0.05       | 6         | 424    | 106    | 2650920        | 145.80  | 1.14       | 0.13         | 15.91     | 1123.99 |
| 18    |     |      |            |            | 5         | 384    |        | 2944250        | 0.00    | 0.00       | 0.00         | 14.72     | 1130.59 |
| 19    |     |      |            |            | 5         | 306    |        | 3397160        | 0.00    | 0.00       | 0.00         | 16.99     | 1039.53 |
| 20    |     |      |            |            | 5         | 356    |        | 3317330        | 0.00    | 0.00       | 0.00         | 16.59     | 1180.97 |
| 21    |     |      |            |            | 5         | 298    |        | 3256680        | 0.00    | 0.00       | 0.00         | 16.28     | 970.49  |
| 22    |     |      |            |            | 5         | 354    |        | 2678570        | 0.00    | 0.00       | 0.00         | 13.39     | 948.21  |
| 23    |     |      |            |            | 5         | 344    |        | 2289690        | 0.00    | 0.00       | 0.00         | 11.45     | 787.65  |
| 24    | 7.2 | 447  | 0.42       | 0.05       | 5         | 392    | 121    | 5395680        | 2411.87 | 2.27       | 0.27         | 26.98     | 2115.11 |
| 25    |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 2690670        | 0.00    | 0.00       | 0.00         | 0.00      | 0.00    |
| 26    |     |      |            |            | 5         | 388    |        | 2925940        | 0.00    | 0.00       | 0.00         | 14.63     | 1135.26 |
| 27    |     |      |            |            | 5         | 220    |        | 2841700        | 0.00    | 0.00       | 0.00         | 14.21     | 625.17  |
| 28    |     |      |            |            | 5         | 312    |        | 5777050        | 0.00    | 0.00       | 0.00         | 28.89     | 1802.44 |
| 29    |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | -1280360       | 0.00    | 0.00       | 0.00         | 0.00      | 0.00    |
| 30    |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | -1039820       | 0.00    | 0.00       | 0.00         | 0.00      | 0.00    |

| Month |     |      |            | Parameters |           |        |        |                |        |            | Daily Totals |           |         |
|-------|-----|------|------------|------------|-----------|--------|--------|----------------|--------|------------|--------------|-----------|---------|
| Dec   | pН  | COD  | Ammonia as | Total      | Suspended | Total  | Colour | Flow           | COD    | Ammonia as | Total        | Suspended | Total   |
| 2011  |     | mg/l | N mg/l     | Phosphorus | Solids    | Solids | Pt Co  | Daily          | Kg/Day | Kg/Day     | Phosphorus   | Solids    | Solids  |
| SW15  |     |      |            | mg/l       | mg/l      | mg/l   | units  | Total (litres) | · ·    |            | Kg/Day       | Kg/Day    | Kg/Day  |
| 1     | 7.2 | 24   | 0.62       | 0.05       | 5         | 272    | 166    | -840758        | -20.18 | -0.52      | -0.04        | -4.20     | -228.69 |
| 2     |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | -866592        | 0.00   | 0.00       | 0.00         | 0.00      | 0.00    |
| 3     |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | -749952        | 0.00   | 0.00       | 0.00         | 0.00      | 0.00    |
| 4     |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | -677808        | 0.00   | 0.00       | 0.00         | 0.00      | 0.00    |
| 5     |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | -196560        | 0.00   | 0.00       | 0.00         | 0.00      | 0.00    |
| 6     |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 1502580        | 0.00   | 0.00       | 0.00         | 0.00      | 0.00    |
| 7     |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 4469210        | 0.00   | 0.00       | 0.00         | 0.00      | 0.00    |
| 8     | 7.4 | 52   | 0.46       | 0.05       | 5         | 372    | 129    | 4490810        | 233.52 | 2.07       | 0.22         | 22.45     | 1670.58 |
| 9     |     |      |            |            | 5         | 368    |        | 3645480        | 0.00   | 0.00       | 0.00         | 18.23     | 1341.54 |
| 10    |     |      |            |            | 5         | 370    |        | 3849470        | 0.00   | 0.00       | 0.00         | 19.25     | 1424.30 |
| 11    |     |      |            |            | 5         | 366    |        | 4305570        | 0.00   | 0.00       | 0.00         | 21.53     | 1575.84 |
| 12    |     |      |            |            | 5         | 390    |        | 6471270        | 0.00   | 0.00       | 0.00         | 32.36     | 2523.80 |
| 13    |     |      |            |            | 5         | 390    |        | 5691430        | 0.00   | 0.00       | 0.00         | 28.46     | 2219.66 |
| 14    |     |      |            |            | 5         | 366    |        | 5086450        | 0.00   | 0.00       | 0.00         | 25.43     | 1861.64 |
| 15    | 7.8 | 56   | 0.53       | 0.05       | 5         | 318    | 132    | 4001620        | 224.09 | 2.12       | 0.20         | 20.01     | 1272.52 |
| 16    |     |      |            |            | 5         | 224    |        | 3671910        | 0.00   | 0.00       | 0.00         | 18.36     | 822.51  |
| 17    |     |      |            |            | 5         | 346    |        | 3446150        | 0.00   | 0.00       | 0.00         | 17.23     | 1192.37 |
| 18    |     |      |            |            | 11        | 372    |        | 5619720        | 0.00   | 0.00       | 0.00         | 61.82     | 2090.54 |
| 19    |     |      |            |            | 5         | 419    |        | 6989760        | 0.00   | 0.00       | 0.00         | 34.95     | 2928.71 |
| 20    |     |      |            |            | 5         | 432    |        | 2728770        | 0.00   | 0.00       | 0.00         | 13.64     | 1178.83 |
| 21    |     |      |            |            | 5         | 414    |        | 446515         | 0.00   | 0.00       | 0.00         | 2.23      | 184.86  |
| 22    | 7.6 | 28   | 0.59       | 0.09       | 5         | 284    | 133    | -21772.8       | -0.61  | -0.01      | 0.00         | -0.11     | -6.18   |
| 23    |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | -397440        | 0.00   | 0.00       | 0.00         | 0.00      | 0.00    |
| 24    |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | -60134.4       | 0.00   | 0.00       | 0.00         | 0.00      | 0.00    |
| 25    |     |      |            |            | 0         | 0      |        | 42076.8        | 0.00   | 0.00       | 0.00         | 0.00      | 0.00    |
| 26    |     |      |            |            | 10        | 339    |        | 2885850        | 0.00   | 0.00       | 0.00         | 28.86     | 978.30  |
| 27    |     |      |            |            | 5         | 370    |        | 157766         | 0.00   | 0.00       | 0.00         | 0.79      | 58.37   |
| 28    |     |      |            |            | 5         | 350    |        | 1574290        | 0.00   | 0.00       | 0.00         | 7.87      | 551.00  |
| 29    |     |      |            |            | 5         | 360    |        | 1208300        | 0.00   | 0.00       | 0.00         | 6.04      | 434.99  |
| 30    | 7.4 | 34   | 0.54       | 0.05       | 5         | 256    | 128    | 1795390        | 61.04  | 0.97       | 0.09         | 8.98      | 459.62  |
| 31    |     |      |            |            | 5         | 310    |        | 1277299        | 0.00   | 0.00       | 0.00         | 6.39      | 395.96  |

Dust Monitoring Results.

Derrygreenagh Group, Annual Environmental Report 2011

| Dust Monito      |                 |                    |                     |
|------------------|-----------------|--------------------|---------------------|
| Licence:P0       | 501-01          |                    | -                   |
| Works: Derr      | ygreenagh       |                    |                     |
| Sample<br>Period | DM - 01<br>Toar | DM - 02<br>D/Hinch | DM - 03<br>Ballivor |
| Apr-May          | 75              | 69                 | 201                 |
| May-Jun          | 105             | 406                | 141                 |
| Jun-July         | 18              | 65                 | 309                 |
| July-Aug         | 42              | 107                | 226                 |
| Aug-Sep          | 125             | 18                 | 89                  |



De-silting Programme Review.
| Siltpond Cleaning Programme 2011 |  |
|----------------------------------|--|
|                                  |  |

IPPC Licence: P0501-01

| Works: Derrygreenagh |               |                |
|----------------------|---------------|----------------|
| Bog Area & Nr Ponds  | 1<br>Cleaning | 2<br>Cleanings |
| Derryhinch (4)       | 4             | 4              |

| Derryhinch (4)    | 4  | 4 | 1 |  |
|-------------------|----|---|---|--|
| Toar(6)           | 6  | 6 |   |  |
| Ballybeg(6)       | 6  | 6 |   |  |
| Drumman ( 6 )     | 6  | 6 |   |  |
| Ballivor(10)      | 10 | 9 | 1 |  |
| Carranstown (5)   | 5  | 5 |   |  |
| Lisclogher (7)    | 7  | 7 |   |  |
| Bracklin West (6) | 6  | 6 |   |  |
| Rossan ( 8 )      | 8  | 8 | 1 |  |

3

Cleanings

4

Cleanings



Derrygreenagh Group, Annual Environmental Report 2011

## **Facility Information Summary**

AER Reporting Year Licence Register Number Name of site Site Location NACE Code Class/Classes of Activity National Grid Reference (6E, 6 N)

A description of the activities/processes at the site for the reporting year. This should include information such as production increases or decreases on site, any infrastructural changes, environmental performance which was measured during the reporting year and an overview of compliance with your licence listing all exceedances of licence limits (where applicable) and what they relate to e.g. air, water, noise. 2012 P0501-01 Bord na Mona Derrygreenagh Derrygreenagh, Rochfortbridge, Co Westmeath 0892 1.4 249450, 238140

Activities on site can be divided into two components, firstly the milling, harrowing, ridiging and harvesting of peat into stockpiles and secondly the transportation of that peat via an internal rail network to the Power Station and lorry outloading facilities. Due to the unprecedented inclement weather experienced during the 2012 production season. 22.2% of production target was achieved. This equates to approximately 57638 tonnes which is a reduction of 78% of the 2011 production achieved. Infrastructurally, there was no bog development. From an environmental perspective silt pond capacity was increased by 1300m<sup>3</sup>. There were three non-compliances, two related to an Agency audit and one was an exceedence of the ELV as a result of emissions to surface water composite sampling at SW15 Toar bog. The quarterly grab sampling was 100% compliant, There were no environmental complaints received during the reporting period. In relation to silt pond cleaning, 72.5% of ponds received two cleanings, inspections dictating cleaning schedules. Decommissioning and Rehabilitation works are described in an attachment.

## Declaration:

All the data and information presented in this report has been checked and certified as being accurate. The quality of the information is assured to meet licence requirements.

Signature Group/Facility manager (or nominated, suitably qualified and experienced deputy)

Date

| AIR-summary template                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                           | Lic No: | P0501-01 | Year                   | 2012 |  |
|----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|---------|----------|------------------------|------|--|
| Answer all questions and complete all tables where relevant                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                    |         |          |                        |      |  |
|                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                |         |          | Additional information |      |  |
| Does your site have licensed air emissions? If yes please complete table A1 and A2 below for the<br>current reporting year and answer further questions. If you do not have licenced emissions and do no<br>complete a solvent management plan (table A4 and A5) you <u>do not</u> need to complete the tables | t       |          |                        |      |  |

|   | Periodic/Non-Continuous Monitoring                                                                                          |                                                          |     |  |
|---|-----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|----------------------------------------------------------|-----|--|
| 2 | Are there any results in breach of licence requirements? If section of TableA1                                              | yes please provide brief details in the comment<br>below | No  |  |
| 3 | Was all monitoring carried out in accordance with EPA<br>guidance note AG2 and using the basic air monitoring<br>checklist? | Basic air<br>monitoring<br>checklist AGN2                | Yes |  |

## Table A1: Licensed Mass Emissions/Ambient data-periodic monitoring (non-continuous)

| Emission<br>reference no: | Parameter/ Substance | Frequency of<br>Monitoring | ELV in licence<br>or any revision<br>therof | Licence Compliance criteria | Measured value | Unit of<br>measurement | Compliant with<br>licence limit | Method of analysis | Annual mass<br>load (kg) | Comments -<br>reason for<br>change in %<br>mass load<br>from<br>previous year<br>if applicable |
|---------------------------|----------------------|----------------------------|---------------------------------------------|-----------------------------|----------------|------------------------|---------------------------------|--------------------|--------------------------|------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|
|                           |                      |                            |                                             |                             |                |                        |                                 |                    |                          |                                                                                                |
|                           |                      |                            |                                             |                             |                |                        |                                 |                    |                          |                                                                                                |
|                           |                      |                            |                                             |                             |                |                        |                                 |                    |                          |                                                                                                |
|                           | SELECT               |                            |                                             | SELECT                      |                | SELECT                 | yes                             | OTH                |                          |                                                                                                |

Note 1: Volumetric flow shall be included as a reportable parameter

| AIR-summary template                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                | Lic No:  | P0501-01 | Year | 2012 |
|-----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|----------|----------|------|------|
| Continuous Monitoring                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                               |          |          |      |      |
| 4<br>Does your site carry out continuous air emissions monitoring?                                                                                                                                                                                                                                  | No       |          |      |      |
| If yes please review your continuous monitoring data and report the required fields below in Table 3 and<br>compare it to its relevant Emission Limit Value (ELV)                                                                                                                                   |          |          |      |      |
| <sup>5</sup> Did continuous monitoring equipment experience downtime? If yes please record downtime in table 3 below                                                                                                                                                                                | No       |          |      |      |
| <ul> <li>bo you have a proactive service agreement for each piece of continuous monitoring equipment?</li> <li>Did your site experience any abatement system bypasses? If yes please detail them in table 4 below</li> <li>Table A2: Summary of average emissions -continuous monitoring</li> </ul> | No<br>No |          |      |      |

| Emission<br>reference no: | Parameter/ Substance | ELV in licence or<br>any revision<br>therof | Averaging<br>Period | Compliance Criteria | Units of<br>measurement | Annual Emission | Annual maximum | Monitoring<br>Equipment<br>downtime (hours) | Number of ELV<br>exceedences in<br>current<br>reporting year | Comments                                                                                                             |
|---------------------------|----------------------|---------------------------------------------|---------------------|---------------------|-------------------------|-----------------|----------------|---------------------------------------------|--------------------------------------------------------------|----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|
| DM-01                     | Total Particulates   | 350                                         | 0 140 DAYS          | Daily average < ELV | mg/m2/day               | 8904            | 142            | 2 (                                         | ) (                                                          | Dust<br>monitioring<br>took place or<br>5 occasions<br>for 28 days<br>each time<br>between<br>April and<br>September |
| DM-02                     | Total Particulates   | 350                                         | 140 Days            | Daily average < FLV | mg/m2/day               | 14084           | 234            | (                                           | ) (                                                          | Ditto                                                                                                                |
| DM-03                     | Total Particulates   | 350                                         | 140 Days            | Daily average < FLV | mg/m2/day               | 17864           | 211            | (                                           | ) (                                                          | Ditto                                                                                                                |

note 1: Volumetric flow shall be included as a reportable parameter.

## Table A3: Abatement system bypass reporting table Bypass protocol

| Date* | Duration** (hours) | Location | Reason for bypass | Impact magnitude | Corrective action |
|-------|--------------------|----------|-------------------|------------------|-------------------|
|       |                    |          |                   |                  |                   |
|       |                    |          |                   |                  |                   |
|       |                    |          |                   |                  |                   |
|       |                    |          |                   |                  |                   |
|       |                    |          |                   |                  |                   |
|       |                    |          |                   |                  |                   |
|       |                    |          |                   |                  |                   |

\* this should include all dates that an abatement system bypass occurred

\*\* an accurate record of time bypass beginning and end should be logged on site and maintained for future Agency inspections please refer to bypass protocol link

|   | AIR-summary t      | template                    |                                      |                             |                                                   | Lic No:                    | P0501-01            |                    | Year                | 2012 |  |
|---|--------------------|-----------------------------|--------------------------------------|-----------------------------|---------------------------------------------------|----------------------------|---------------------|--------------------|---------------------|------|--|
|   | Solvent u          | use and managemen           | t on site                            |                             |                                                   |                            |                     |                    |                     |      |  |
|   |                    |                             |                                      |                             |                                                   |                            |                     |                    |                     |      |  |
| 8 | Do you have a tota | I Emission Limit Value of d | irect and fugitive                   | emissions on site           | ? if yes please fill out tables A4 a              | nd A5                      |                     |                    |                     |      |  |
|   |                    |                             |                                      |                             |                                                   |                            | 9                   | SELECT             |                     |      |  |
|   | Table A4: Solve    | ent Management Pla          | in Summary                           | Solvent<br>regulations      | Please refer to linked solver<br>complete table 5 | nt regulations to<br>and 6 |                     |                    |                     |      |  |
|   |                    | ssion limit value           |                                      |                             |                                                   |                            |                     |                    |                     |      |  |
|   |                    |                             |                                      |                             |                                                   |                            |                     |                    |                     |      |  |
|   |                    |                             |                                      |                             |                                                   |                            |                     |                    |                     |      |  |
|   | Reporting year     | Total solvent input on      | Total VOC                            | Total VOC                   | Total Emission Limit Value                        | Compliance                 |                     |                    |                     |      |  |
|   |                    | site (kg)                   | emissions to Air<br>from entire site | emissions as<br>%of solvent | (ELV) in licence or any revision                  |                            |                     |                    |                     |      |  |
|   |                    |                             | ITOILI EIILITE SILE                  | 7001 SOIVEIIL               |                                                   | CELECT                     |                     |                    |                     |      |  |
|   |                    |                             |                                      |                             |                                                   | SELECT                     | -                   |                    |                     |      |  |
|   | Table 45: S        | olvent Mass Balance         | summary                              |                             |                                                   | SELECT                     | 1                   |                    |                     |      |  |
|   | Table AJ. J        |                             | s summary                            |                             |                                                   |                            |                     |                    |                     | 1    |  |
|   |                    |                             |                                      |                             |                                                   |                            |                     |                    |                     |      |  |
|   |                    | (I) Inputs (kg)             |                                      |                             |                                                   | (O) Outputs (kg)           |                     |                    |                     |      |  |
|   |                    |                             |                                      |                             |                                                   |                            |                     |                    |                     |      |  |
|   |                    |                             |                                      | -                           |                                                   |                            |                     |                    |                     |      |  |
|   | Solvent            | (I) Inputs (kg)             | Organic solvent                      | Solvents lost in            | Collected waste solvent (kg)                      | Fugitive Organic           | Solvent released in | Solvents destroyed | Total emission of   |      |  |
|   |                    |                             | C111331011111                        | water (kg)                  |                                                   | Solucine (Kg)              | other ways e.g. by- |                    | Somerit to all (kg) | -    |  |
|   |                    |                             |                                      |                             |                                                   |                            |                     |                    |                     | -    |  |
|   |                    |                             |                                      |                             |                                                   |                            |                     |                    |                     | -    |  |
|   |                    |                             |                                      |                             |                                                   |                            |                     |                    |                     | -    |  |
|   |                    |                             |                                      |                             |                                                   |                            |                     | Total              |                     |      |  |

| AER Monitoring returns summary template-WATER/WASTEWATER(SEWER) | Lic No: | P0501-01 | Year | 2012 |  |
|-----------------------------------------------------------------|---------|----------|------|------|--|
|-----------------------------------------------------------------|---------|----------|------|------|--|

|   |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                          |     | Additional Information                   |
|---|----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|-----|------------------------------------------|
| 1 | Does your site have licensed emissions direct to surface water or direct to sewer? If yes<br>please complete table W2 and W3 below for the current reporting year and answer<br>further questions. If <b>you do not have</b> licenced emissions you <u>only</u> need to complete table<br>W1 and or W2 for surface water analysis and visual inspections | Yes |                                          |
| 2 | Was it a requirement of your licence to carry out visual inspections on any surface water<br>discharges or watercourses on or near your site? If yes please complete table W2 below<br>summarising <u>only any evidence of contamination noted during visual inspections</u>                                                                             | Yes | Monthly COD of yard run-off is attached. |

Table W1 Surface water monitoring

| Location<br>reference | Location<br>relative to site<br>activities | PRTR Parameter | Licenced<br>Parameter | Monitoring<br>date | ELV or trigger<br>level in licence<br>or any revision<br>thereof* | Licence<br>Compliance<br>criteria | Measured value | Unit of<br>measurement | Compliant with<br>licence | Comments |
|-----------------------|--------------------------------------------|----------------|-----------------------|--------------------|-------------------------------------------------------------------|-----------------------------------|----------------|------------------------|---------------------------|----------|
|                       | SELECT                                     | SELECT         | SELECT                |                    |                                                                   | SELECT                            |                | SELECT                 | SELECT                    |          |
|                       | SELECT                                     | SELECT         | SELECT                |                    |                                                                   | SELECT                            |                | SELECT                 | SELECT                    |          |

\*trigger values may be agreed by the Agency outside of licence conditions

### Table W2 Visual inspections-Please only enter details where contamination was observed.

| Location<br>Reference | Date of<br>inspection | Description of contamination | Source of contamination | Corrective action | Comments |
|-----------------------|-----------------------|------------------------------|-------------------------|-------------------|----------|
|                       |                       |                              | SELECT                  |                   |          |
|                       |                       |                              | SELECT                  |                   |          |

## Licensed Emissions to water and /or wastewater(sewer)-periodic monitoring (non-continuous)

| 3 | Was there any result in breach of licence requirements? If yes please provide brief details in the<br>comment section of Table W3 below | No  | Additional information                                                                            |
|---|-----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|-----|---------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|
|   |                                                                                                                                         |     | Surface water monitoring was carried out on a quarterly basis. The results of which are attached. |
|   | Was all monitoring carried out in accordance with EPA                                                                                   |     |                                                                                                   |
|   | guidance and checklists for Quality of Aqueous Monitoring External /Internal                                                            |     |                                                                                                   |
|   | Data Reported to the EPA? If no please detail what areas Lab Quality Assessment of                                                      |     |                                                                                                   |
| 4 | require improvement in additional information box checklist results checklist                                                           | Yes |                                                                                                   |

## Table W3: Licensed Emissions to water and /or wastewater (sewer)-periodic monitoring (non-continuous)

| Emission<br>reference no: | Emission<br>released to | Parameter/<br>SubstanceNote 1 | Type of sample | Frequency of monitoring | Averaging period | ELV or trigger values<br>in licence or any<br>revision therof <sup>Note 2</sup> | Licence Compliance criteria | Measured value | Unit of<br>measurement | Compliant with<br>licence | Method of analysis | Procedural<br>reference source | Procedural<br>reference<br>standard number | Annual mass load<br>(kg) | Comments |
|---------------------------|-------------------------|-------------------------------|----------------|-------------------------|------------------|---------------------------------------------------------------------------------|-----------------------------|----------------|------------------------|---------------------------|--------------------|--------------------------------|--------------------------------------------|--------------------------|----------|
|                           |                         |                               |                |                         | SELECT           |                                                                                 | None                        |                | SELECT                 | SELECT                    | SELECT             | SELECT                         |                                            |                          |          |
|                           |                         |                               |                |                         |                  |                                                                                 |                             |                |                        |                           |                    |                                |                                            |                          |          |
|                           |                         |                               |                |                         |                  |                                                                                 |                             |                |                        |                           |                    |                                |                                            |                          |          |
|                           |                         |                               |                |                         |                  |                                                                                 |                             |                |                        |                           |                    |                                |                                            |                          |          |
|                           |                         |                               |                |                         |                  |                                                                                 |                             |                |                        |                           |                    |                                |                                            |                          |          |
|                           |                         |                               |                |                         |                  |                                                                                 |                             |                |                        |                           |                    |                                |                                            |                          |          |

Note 1: Volumetric flow shall be included as a reportable parameter

Note 2: Where Emission Limit Values (ELV) do not apply to your licence please compare results against EQS for Surface water or relevant receptor quality standards

#### AER Monitoring returns summary template-WATER/WASTEWATER(SEWER) Lic No: P0501-01 Year 2012



8 Did abatement system bypass occur during the reporting year? If yes please complete table W5 below

## Table W4: Summary of average emissions -continuous monitoring

| Emission      | Emission    |                        | ELV or trigger<br>values in licence or<br>any revision |                  | Compliance | Units of    | Annual Emission for current | % change +/- from<br>previous reporting<br>year | Monitoring<br>Equipment | Number of ELV<br>exceedences in |                                                                        |
|---------------|-------------|------------------------|--------------------------------------------------------|------------------|------------|-------------|-----------------------------|-------------------------------------------------|-------------------------|---------------------------------|------------------------------------------------------------------------|
| reference no: | released to | Parameter/Substance    | thereof                                                | Averaging Period | Criteria   | measurement | reporting year (kg)         |                                                 | downtime (hours)        | reporting year                  | Comments                                                               |
| SW15          | Water       | Suspended Solids       | 35                                                     | 24 hour          | Not Listed | mg/L        | 9075                        | 37.64%                                          | 480                     | 1                               | Down time was primarily due to battery changes and periods of no flow. |
| SW15          | Water       | Ammonia (as N)         | NA                                                     | Weekly           | NA         | mg/L        | 84.68                       | -21.50%                                         | 0                       | NA                              | Down time was primarily due to battery changes and periods of no flow. |
| SW15          | Water       | Total phosphorus       | NA                                                     | Weekly           | NA         | mg/L        | 10.38                       | -22.00%                                         | 0                       | NA                              | Down time was primarily due to battery changes and periods of no flow. |
| SW15          | Water       | COD                    | NA                                                     | Weekly           | NA         | mg/L        | 9934                        | -10.80%                                         | 0                       | NA                              | Down time was primarily due to battery changes and periods of no flow. |
| SW15          | Water       | volumetric flow        | NA                                                     | 24 hour          | NA         | m3/day      | 1396631085                  | 16.00%                                          | 0                       | NA                              | Down time was primarily due to battery changes and periods of no flow. |
| SW15          | Water       | Total Dissolved Solids | NA                                                     | Weekly           | NA         | mg/L        | 508131                      | 24.00%                                          | 0                       | NA                              | Down time was primarily due to battery changes and periods of no flow. |

Annual calibration schedule and trouble shooting service

note 1: Volumetric flow shall be included as a reportable parameter.

#### Table W5: Abatement system bypass reporting table

| Date | Duration (hours) | Location | Resultant | Reason for | Corrective | Was a report     | When was this report submitted? |
|------|------------------|----------|-----------|------------|------------|------------------|---------------------------------|
|      |                  |          | emissions | bypass     | action*    | submitted to the |                                 |
|      |                  |          |           |            |            | EPA?             |                                 |
|      |                  |          |           |            |            | SELECT           |                                 |
|      |                  |          |           |            |            |                  |                                 |
|      |                  |          |           |            |            |                  |                                 |

\*Measures taken or proposed to reduce or limit bypass frequency

| <form><form><form></form></form></form>                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                | Bund/Pipeline tes                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                       | sting template                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                      |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                              |                                                                                                                                                  |                                                                                                | Lic No:                                                                              | P0501-01                                 |                                                                                                                                              | Year      | 2013                                        | 2               |                                                 |                         |                |                                                          |
|----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|-----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|-----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|--------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|--------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|------------------------------------------|----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|-----------|---------------------------------------------|-----------------|-------------------------------------------------|-------------------------|----------------|----------------------------------------------------------|
| Table B1: Summary details of bund / containment structure integrity test in and containment structure integrity test integrity reports       Image integrity reports | Bund testing<br>Are you required by you<br>containment structure:<br>1 the table below<br>2 Please provide integrity<br>Does the site maintain<br>3 type units and mobile be<br>4 How many bunds are of<br>5 How many of these bunds in<br>8 How many of these mounds<br>8 How many of these mounds<br>9 How many of these mounds<br>10 How many of these mounds<br>10 How many of these mounds<br>10 How many of these som<br>11 Do all sumps and chaml<br>12 If yes to Q11 are these: | I licence to undertake ini<br>s on site, in addition to all<br>y testing frequency period<br>a register of bunds, under<br>bunds)<br>no site?<br>notude to the bund test s<br>inds have been tested with<br>ds are on site?<br>notude to the bund test s<br>bible bunds have been test<br>tie are included in the inte<br>mes are integrity tested wi<br>tegrity failures in table B<br>bbers have high level liquid<br>failsafe systems included i | dropdown menu cl<br>egrity testing on bunds and conta<br>bunds which failed the integrity<br>ground pipelines (including storm<br>the required test schedule?<br>thedule?<br>thedule?<br>thin the required test schedule?<br>thin the test schedule?<br>thin the test schedule?<br>alarms?<br>a maintenance and testing prop | lick to see options<br>ainment structures ? if yes pi<br>test-all <b>bunding structures</b> 1<br>nwater and foul), Tanks, sum<br>ile?<br>gramme? | ease fill out table B1 below i<br>which failled including mobil<br>ps and containers? (contain | listing all new bunds and<br>le bunds must be listed in<br>ers refers to "Chemstore" | Yes<br>2 Yearly<br>Yes<br>No<br>No<br>No | Additional information<br>Included are details of bund test results,<br>however going forward only new and failed<br>bunds will be included. |           |                                             |                 |                                                 |                         |                |                                                          |
| Or       Or <th< td=""><td>Tat<br/>Bund/Containment<br/>structure ID</td><td>ble B1: Summary details of</td><td>bund /containment structure int</td><td>tegrity test<br/>Product containment</td><td>Actual capacity</td><td>Capacity required*</td><td>Type of integrity test</td><td>Other test type</td><td>Test date</td><td>Integrity reports<br/>maintained on<br/>site?</td><td>Results of test</td><td>Integrity test failure<br/>explanation ⊲50 words</td><td>Corrective action taken</td><td>Scheduled date</td><td>Results of<br/>retest(if in<br/>current<br/>reporting year)</td></th<>    | Tat<br>Bund/Containment<br>structure ID                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                 | ble B1: Summary details of                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                          | bund /containment structure int                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                              | tegrity test<br>Product containment                                                                                                              | Actual capacity                                                                                | Capacity required*                                                                   | Type of integrity test                   | Other test type                                                                                                                              | Test date | Integrity reports<br>maintained on<br>site? | Results of test | Integrity test failure<br>explanation ⊲50 words | Corrective action taken | Scheduled date | Results of<br>retest(if in<br>current<br>reporting year) |
| Spin Orace Concrete       Gas Oil       62/40/ult (bit stat)       1000 [Fy/Gradic test]       Peb (Fy/Gradic test)       Peas       Pit (Fy/Gradic test)       Mar - 13 [AA         501-01       reinforced concrete       Gas Oil       10592       49900 [Hy/Gradic test]       4900 [Hy/Gradic test]       4900 [Hy/Gradic test]       4900 [Hy/Gradic test]       591-06.03       Feinforced concrete       Gas Oil       70380       49500 [Hy/Gradic test]       591-07.04       Feinforced concrete       NA       Mar - 13 [AA         Has integrify testing been carried out in accordance with licence requirements and are all structures tested in 14 line with S8007/EPA Guidance?       Feinforced concrete       NA       Mar - 13 [AA         15 Are channels/transfer systems to remote containment systems tested?       bunding and storage guidelines.       Yes       NA       NA       NA         16 Are channels/transfer systems compliant in both integrity and available volume?       NA       <                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                         |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                     |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                              | 0                                                                                                                                                |                                                                                                |                                                                                      |                                          |                                                                                                                                              |           |                                             |                 | The bund at Rossan bog failed                   |                         |                |                                                          |
| Display of template conductive       Case of template conductive       Conductive <thconductive< th=""> <thconductive< th="">       Cond</thconductive<></thconductive<>                                                                                                                                                                                                        | 501-07-04                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                               | reinforced concrete                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                 |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                              | Gas Oil                                                                                                                                          | 6204                                                                                           | 40 1100                                                                              | Hydraulic test                           |                                                                                                                                              | Feb-12    | Yes                                         | Fail            | its hydraulic test                              | Repaired crack          | Mar-13         | NA                                                       |
| Has integrity testing been carried out in accordance with licence requirements and are all structures tested in       Commentary         14 line with BS007/EPA Guidance?       bunding and storage guidelines.       Yes         15 Are channels/transfer systems to remote containment systems tested?       NA       NA         16 Are channels/transfer systems compliant in both integrity and available volume?       NA       NA         Pepeine/underground structure testing       NA       NA         1 underground structures and pipelines on site which failed the integrity testing on underground structures e.g. pipelines or sumps etc? if yes please fill out table 2 below listing all 1 underground structures and pipelines on site which failed the integrity test       No         2 Please provide integrity testing frequency period       NA       NA                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                        | 501-08-03                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                               | reinforced concrete                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                 |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                              | Gas Oil                                                                                                                                          | 7038                                                                                           | 72 4950<br>30 4950                                                                   | Hydraulic test                           |                                                                                                                                              | Sep-11    | Yes                                         | Pass            |                                                 | NA                      | Mar-13         | <u> </u>                                                 |
|                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                        | Has integrity testing be<br>14 line with BS8007/EPA G<br>15 Are channels/transfer s<br>16 Are channels/transfer s<br>Pipeline/undergro<br>Are you required by you<br>1 underground structures<br>2 Please provide integrity                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                             | een carried out in accordar<br>Suidance?<br>Systems to remote contain<br>systems compliant in both<br>ound structure testing<br>ur licence to undertake ini<br>s and pipelines on site wh<br>y testing frequency period                                                                                                                                                                                                                             | cce with licence requirements and<br>ment systems tested?<br>integrity and available volume?<br>]<br>]<br>grity testing on underground str<br>ch failed the integrity test                                                                                                                                                   | d are all structures tested in                                                                                                                   | bunding and storage guid                                                                       | elines<br>: table 2 below listing all                                                | Yes<br>NA<br>NA<br>NA                    | Commentary                                                                                                                                   | ]         |                                             |                 |                                                 |                         |                |                                                          |

6

|              |             |                           |                          | Type of secondary containment |                        |                     |                 | Integrity test failure |                   |                |                                 |
|--------------|-------------|---------------------------|--------------------------|-------------------------------|------------------------|---------------------|-----------------|------------------------|-------------------|----------------|---------------------------------|
|              |             |                           | Does this structure have |                               |                        | Integrity reports   |                 | explanation <50        | Corrective action | Scheduled date | Results of retest(if in current |
| Structure ID | Type system | Material of construction: | Secondary containment?   |                               | Type integrity testing | maintained on site? | Results of test | words                  | taken             | for retest     | reporting year)                 |
|              | SELECT      | SELECT                    | SELECT                   | SELECT                        | SELECT                 | SELECT              | SELECT          |                        |                   |                | SELECT                          |
|              |             |                           |                          |                               |                        |                     |                 |                        |                   |                |                                 |
|              |             |                           |                          |                               |                        |                     |                 |                        |                   |                |                                 |
|              |             |                           |                          |                               |                        |                     |                 |                        |                   |                |                                 |

Please use commentary for additional details not answered by tables/ questions above

2012

Year

|                                                                                                                                                 |     | Comments                                                                                                                                                                                                                       |
|-------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|-----|--------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|
| Are you required to carry out groundwater monitoring as part of your licence requirements?                                                      | no  |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                |
| 2 Are you required to carry out soil monitoring as part of your licence requirements?                                                           | no  |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                |
| $^{3}$ Do you extract groundwater for use on site? If yes please specify use in comment section                                                 | yes | Domestic use                                                                                                                                                                                                                   |
| $^{4}$ Is there contaminated land and /or groundwater on site? If yes please answer q's 5-12 $$                                                 | yes |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                |
| $^5$ Is the contamination related to operations at the facility (either current and/or historic)                                                | yes | Historic                                                                                                                                                                                                                       |
| 6<br>Have actions been taken to address contamination issues?If yes please summarise<br>remediation strategies proposed/undertaken for the site | ves | We plan to correlate all<br>historical groundwater<br>results and trend them<br>comparing them to IGV'S<br>and 2010 groundwater<br>regs. Based on the trends<br>we will suggest possible<br>further groundwater<br>monitoring. |
| 7 Please specify the proposed time frame for the remediation strategy                                                                           | N/A |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                |
| 8 Is there a licence condition to carry out/update ELRA for the site?                                                                           | N/A |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                |
| 9 Has any type of risk assesment been carried out for the site?                                                                                 | yes |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                |
| 10 Has a Conceptual Site Model been developed for the site?                                                                                     | no  |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                |
| 11 Have potential receptors been identified on and off site?                                                                                    | yes |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                |
| 12 Is there evidence that contamination is migrating offsite?                                                                                   | no  |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                |

## Table 1: Upgradient Groundwater monitoring results

|          |           |            |             |                      |                 |                |        |        |          | % change in       | Upward trend in         |
|----------|-----------|------------|-------------|----------------------|-----------------|----------------|--------|--------|----------|-------------------|-------------------------|
|          | Sample    |            |             |                      |                 |                |        |        |          | average           | pollutant concentration |
| Date of  | location  | Parameter/ |             |                      | Maximum         | Average        |        |        |          | concentration     | over last 5 years of    |
| sampling | reference | Substance  | Methodology | Monitoring frequency | Concentration++ | Concentration+ | unit   | GTV's* | SELECT** | previous year +/- | monitoring data         |
|          |           |            |             |                      |                 |                | SELECT |        |          |                   | SELECT                  |
|          |           |            |             |                      |                 |                | SELECT |        |          |                   | SELECT                  |

.+ where average indicates arithmetic mean

.++ maximum concentration indicates the maximum measured concentration from all monitoring results produced during the reporting year

## Table 2: Downgradient Groundwater monitoring results

|          |           |            |             |                      |               |               |        |        |          |                   | Upward trend in yearly  |
|----------|-----------|------------|-------------|----------------------|---------------|---------------|--------|--------|----------|-------------------|-------------------------|
|          |           |            |             |                      |               |               |        |        |          | % change in       | average pollutant       |
|          | Sample    |            |             |                      |               |               |        |        |          | average           | concentration over last |
| Date of  | location  | Parameter/ |             |                      | Maximum       | Average       |        |        |          | concentration     | 5 years of monitoring   |
| sampling | reference | Substance  | Methodology | Monitoring frequency | Concentration | Concentration | unit   | GTV's* | SELECT** | previous year +/- | data                    |
|          |           |            |             |                      |               |               | SELECT |        |          |                   | SELECT                  |

| Groundy                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                          | water/Soil m                                 | onitoring to                          | emplate                                               |                                                                                        | Lic No:                                                              | P0501-01                                            |                                                               | Year                        | 2012                                       | 2                                               |                                                    |                                                 |
|----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|----------------------------------------------|---------------------------------------|-------------------------------------------------------|----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|----------------------------------------------------------------------|-----------------------------------------------------|---------------------------------------------------------------|-----------------------------|--------------------------------------------|-------------------------------------------------|----------------------------------------------------|-------------------------------------------------|
|                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                  |                                              |                                       |                                                       |                                                                                        |                                                                      |                                                     | SELECT                                                        |                             |                                            |                                                 | SELECT                                             |                                                 |
| * please note exceedance of a relevant Groundwater threshold value (GTV) at a representative monitoring point does not indicate non compliance, an exceedance triggers further investigation to confirm whether the criteria for poor groundwater chemical status are being met. |                                              |                                       |                                                       |                                                                                        |                                                                      |                                                     |                                                               |                             |                                            |                                                 |                                                    |                                                 |
| **Dependi<br>the GTV e.ç                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                         | ing on location of<br>g. if the site is clos | the site and pro<br>se to surface wat | ximity to other ser<br>er compare to Sur<br>compare r | isitive receptors alternativ<br>face Water Environmental<br>esults to the Drinking Wat | e Receptor based Wate<br>Quality Standards (SW<br>er Standards (DWS) | er Quality standards s<br>/EQS), If the site is clo | hould be used in addition to<br>se to a drinking water supply | <u>Surface</u><br>water EQS | Groundwater<br>regulations<br><u>GTV's</u> | Drinking water<br>(private supply)<br>standards | <u>Drinking water (public</u><br>supply) standards | <u>Interim Guideline</u><br><u>Values (IGV)</u> |

| Groundw    | vater/Soil m | onitoring te | emplate     |                      | Lic No:       | P0501-01      |      | Year | 2012 |  |
|------------|--------------|--------------|-------------|----------------------|---------------|---------------|------|------|------|--|
| Table 3: S | Soil results |              |             |                      |               |               |      |      |      |  |
|            | Sample       |              |             |                      |               |               |      |      |      |  |
| Date of    | location     | Parameter/   |             |                      | Maximum       | Average       |      |      |      |  |
| sampling   | reference    | Substance    | Methodology | Monitoring frequency | Concentration | Concentration | unit |      |      |  |

SELECT SELECT

Where additional detail is required please enter it here in 200 words or less

| Environmental Liabilities template                             | Lic No:       | P0501-01 | Year |
|----------------------------------------------------------------|---------------|----------|------|
| Click here to access FPA guidance on Environmental Liabilities | and Financial |          |      |

provision

|    |                                                                               |                               | Commentary                   |
|----|-------------------------------------------------------------------------------|-------------------------------|------------------------------|
| 1  | ELRA initial agreement status                                                 | Not a licence requirement     |                              |
|    |                                                                               |                               |                              |
| 2  | ELRA review status                                                            | NA                            |                              |
| 3  | Amount of Financial Provision cover required as determined by the latest ELRA | NA                            |                              |
| 4  | Financial Provision for ELRA status                                           | NA                            |                              |
| 5  | Financial Provision for ELRA - amount of cover                                | NA                            |                              |
| 6  | Financial Provision for ELRA - type                                           | NA                            |                              |
| 7  | Financial provision for ELRA expiry date                                      | NA                            |                              |
| 8  | Closure plan initial agreement status                                         | Required but not submitted    |                              |
| 9  | Closure plan review status                                                    | Review required and completed |                              |
| 10 | Financial Provision for Closure status                                        | Required but not submitted    |                              |
| 11 | Financial Provision for Closure - amount of cover                             | NA                            | Internal Budget Provision    |
| 12 | Financial Provision for Closure - type                                        | Other please specify          | Budgeted Financial Provision |
| 13 | Financial provision for Closure expiry date                                   | 2030                          |                              |

|   | Environmental Management Programme/Continuous Improvement Programme                                                                                                  | template | Lic No:                | P0501-01                 | Year | 2012 |
|---|----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|----------|------------------------|--------------------------|------|------|
|   | Highlighted cells contain dropdown menu click to view                                                                                                                |          | Additional Information | on                       |      |      |
|   | Do you maintain an Environmental Mangement System (EMS) for the site. If yes, please detail in additional information                                                | Yes      | In                     | ternal unaccredited EMS. |      |      |
| 2 | 2 Does the EMS reference the most significant environmental aspects and associated impacts on-site                                                                   | Yes      |                        |                          |      |      |
| 3 | Does the EMS maintain an Environmental Management Programme (EMP) as required in accordance<br>with the licence requirements                                         | Yes      |                        |                          |      |      |
| 2 | Do you maintain an environmental documentation/communication system to inform the public on<br>environmental performance of the facility, as required by the licence | Yes      |                        |                          |      |      |

| Environmental Management Programm                | nvironmental Management Programme (EMP) report                                                                                                                                                             |                      |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                           |                |                                                |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
|--------------------------------------------------|------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|----------------------|-----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|----------------|------------------------------------------------|--|--|--|--|--|--|--|--|
| Objective Category                               | Target                                                                                                                                                                                                     | Status (% completed) | How target was progressed                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                 | Responsibility | Intermediate outcomes                          |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| Reduction of emissions to Air                    | Continue to train all employees<br>in environmental matters.<br>Training will be by means of a<br>new four module training<br>programme delivered by<br>dedicated Bord na Mona                             | 70                   | In total 30 Personnel received<br>training in 2012. There was<br>one haydraulic harrows<br>deployed at Derryhinch bog.                                                                                                                                                                                    | Individual     | Reduced emissions                              |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| Waste reduction/Raw material usage<br>efficiency | Waste streamlining is a project<br>we are particularly interested in<br>pursuing and hope to reduce<br>wastes in the future and be<br>more efficient in dealing with<br>all aspects of waste<br>management | 100                  | Installed a waste<br>management system.<br>Quarterly waste reports are<br>returned for records/filing<br>and waste streams are<br>segrated on site to maximise<br>recycling potential.                                                                                                                    | Section Head   | Improved Environmental<br>Management Practices |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| Materials Handling/Storage/Bunding               | Increased bund provisions will<br>be provided where required<br>during 2012                                                                                                                                | 100                  | A new waste oil handling<br>process was adopted. The<br>former self bunded waste oil<br>tank is not used anymore.<br>Instead a new bunded waste<br>oil container was fabricated<br>and waste oil is now stored in<br>more manageable barrels and<br>stored in the structure while<br>awaiting collection. | Individual     | Reduced emissions                              |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| Waste reduction/Raw material usage<br>efficiency | Continue with the recycling of<br>polyethylene. The sourcing of<br>more recycling contractors will<br>be ongoing.                                                                                          | 100                  | In total 133.88 tonnes were<br>sent off site for recycling.<br>Procurement also exploring<br>the possibility of securing<br>further recyclers.                                                                                                                                                            | Individual     | Improved Environmental<br>Management Practices |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |

| <b>Environmental Management Pro</b> | ogramme/Continuous Impr                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                  | ovement Programme | e template                                                                                                                                                                                 | Lic No:      | P0501-01                                       | Year | 2012 |
|-------------------------------------|--------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|-------------------|--------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|--------------|------------------------------------------------|------|------|
| Energy Management                   | As part of an energy<br>management process, a review<br>of energy aspects will take<br>place idenfifying the significant<br>energy users of the licensee.                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                | 60                | As expected gas oil used in<br>the production and<br>transportation of peat is the<br>most significant energy user<br>followed by electrical<br>consumption at workshops<br>and bog pumps. | Section Head | Improved Environmental<br>Management Practices |      |      |
| Reduction of emissions to Water     | Continue to train all employees<br>in environmental matters.<br>Training will be by means of a<br>new four module training<br>programme delivered by<br>dedicated Bord na Mona<br>Training Specialists. This new<br>training programme includes<br>Environmental Compliance _<br>IPPC, Biodiversity,<br>Archaeology and Energy<br>Management. Hydraulic<br>harrows will be deployed at<br>Derryhinch, Ballivor and<br>Rossan bog during the 2012<br>production season. Continue<br>with the collection of headland<br>peat, particularly at dust<br>sensitive locations. | 70                | In total 30 Personnel received<br>training in 2012. There was<br>one haydraulic harrows<br>deployed at Derryhinch bog.                                                                     | Individual   | Improved Environmental<br>Management Practices |      |      |

| Was noise monitoring a licence requirement for the AER period?       No         If yes please fill in table N1 noise summary below       Noise         Was noise monitoring carried out using the EPA Guidance note including completion of the "Checklist for noise measurement report" included in the guidance note as table 6?       NA         Does your site have a noise reduction plan       Issue reduction plan last updated?       NA         Have there been changes relevant to site noise emissions (e.g. plant or operational changes) since the last noise survey?       NA         Table N1: Noise monitoring       Noise location issue sensitive location -NSL (if applicable)       LA <sub>eq</sub> LA <sub>10</sub> LA <sub>max</sub> Tonal or Impulsive noise was identified was 5dB penalty applied?       Comments (ex. main noise sources on site, & extraneous noise ex. noise reduction plan last updated.                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                  |                                 | N                                        | loise monitor                            | ing summary                                         | report                         |                         |                  | Lic No:              | P0501-01                           | Year                                                                    | 2012                                                                                    |                                                                    |
|-------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|---------------------------------|------------------------------------------|------------------------------------------|-----------------------------------------------------|--------------------------------|-------------------------|------------------|----------------------|------------------------------------|-------------------------------------------------------------------------|-----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|--------------------------------------------------------------------|
| 2       Was noise monitoring carried out using the EPA Guidance note including completion of the<br>"Checklist for noise measurement report" included in the guidance note as table 6?       NA         2       Does your site have a noise reduction plan       note NG4         4       When was the noise reduction plan last updated?       NA         6       Have there been changes relevant to site noise emissions (e.g. plant or operational changes) since the last noise<br>survey?       NA         7       Table N1: Noise monitoring summary       Na         0       Noise location<br>(on site)       Noise sensitive<br>location -NSL<br>(if applicable)       LA <sub>eq</sub> LA <sub>90</sub> LA <sub>10</sub> LA <sub>max</sub> Tonal or Impulsive<br>noise* (Y/N)       If tonal /impulsive noise was<br>identified was 5dB penalty<br>applied?       Comments (ex. main<br>noise sources on site, &<br>extraneous noise ex.<br>road traffic)                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                    | Was noise mo<br>If yes please f | onitoring a licen<br>fill in table N1 no | ce requirement fo<br>bise summary bel    | or the AER period<br>ow                             | d?                             |                         |                  | Noise                | No                                 | ]                                                                       |                                                                                         |                                                                    |
| Does your site have a noise reduction plan   When was the noise reduction plan last updated?   Have there been changes relevant to site noise emissions (e.g. plant or operational changes) since the last noise   NA   Table N1: Noise monitoring summary   Date of monitoring   Noise location (on site)   Noise sensitive location -NSL (if applicable)   LA <sub>eq</sub> LA <sub>no</sub> LA <sub>max</sub> Tonal or Impulsive applied?   Amax   Comments (ex. main noise sources on site, & extraneous noise ex. road traffic)                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                             | Was noise mo<br>"Checklist for  | onitoring carried<br>noise measurer      | l out using the EP<br>ment report" inclu | A Guidance note<br>uded in the guida                | e including co<br>ance note as | mpletion of<br>table 6? | the              | Guidance<br>note NG4 | NA                                 |                                                                         |                                                                                         |                                                                    |
| When was the noise reduction plan last updated?   Have there been changes relevant to site noise emissions (e.g. plant or operational changes) since the last noise   NA     Table N1: Noise monitoring summary     Date of monitoring   Noise location (on site)     Noise sensitive location -NSL (if applicable)   LA <sub>eq</sub> LA <sub>90</sub> LA <sub>90</sub> LA <sub>90</sub> LA <sub>max</sub> Tonal or Impulsive noise was identified was 5dB penalty applied?     Comments (ex. main noise sources on site, & extraneous noise ex. road traffic)                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                         | Does your site                  | e have a noise re                        | eduction plan                            | Ū.                                                  |                                |                         |                  |                      | NA                                 |                                                                         |                                                                                         |                                                                    |
| NA         NA         Table N1: Noise monitoring summary         Date of monitoring       Noise location location -NSL (if applicable)       LA <sub>eq</sub> LA <sub>90</sub> LA <sub>10</sub> LA <sub>max</sub> Tonal or Impulsive applied?       If tonal /impulsive noise was identified was 5dB penalty applied?       Comments (ex. main noise sources on site, & extraneous noise ex. road traffic)                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                              | When was the                    | e noise reductio                         | n plan last update                       | ed?                                                 |                                |                         |                  |                      |                                    | ]                                                                       |                                                                                         |                                                                    |
| Table N1: Noise monitoring summary         Date of monitoring       Noise location       Noise sensitive location - NSL (if applicable)       LA <sub>eq</sub> LA <sub>90</sub> LA <sub>10</sub> LA <sub>max</sub> Tonal or Impulsive applied?       If tonal / impulsive noise was identified was 5dB penalty applied?       Comments (ex. main noise sources on site, & extraneous noise ex. road traffic)                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                            | Have there b                    | been changes rel                         | evant to site nois                       | e emissions (e.g.<br>survey?                        | . plant or ope                 | erational cha           | nges) since t    | the last noise       | NA                                 |                                                                         |                                                                                         |                                                                    |
| Date of monitoring       Time period       Noise location       Noise sensitive location - NSL (if applicable)       LA <sub>eq</sub> LA <sub>90</sub> LA <sub>10</sub> LA <sub>max</sub> Tonal or Impulsive and the sensitive location applied?       Comments (ex. main noise sources on site, & location applied)       Comments (ex. main noise sources on site, & location applied)       Comments (ex. main noise sources on site, & location applied)       Comments (ex. main noise sources on site, & location applied)       Comments (ex. main noise sources on site, & location applied)       Comments (ex. main noise sources on site, & location applied)       Comments (ex. main noise sources on site, & location applied)       Comments (ex. main noise sources on site, & location applied)       Comments (ex. main noise sources on site, & location applied)       Comments (ex. main noise sources on site, & location applied)       Comments (ex. main noise sources on site, & location applied)       Comments (ex. main noise sources on site, & location applied)       Comments (ex. main noise sources on site, & location applied)       Comments (ex. main noise sources on site, & location applied)       Comments (ex. main noise sources on site, & location applied)       Comments (ex. main noise sources on site, & location applied)       Comments (ex. main noise sources on site, & location applied)       Comments (ex. main noise sources on site, & location applied)       Comments (ex. main noise sources on site, & location applied)       Comments (ex. main noise sources on site, & location applied)       Comments (ex. main noise sources on site, & location applied)       Comments (ex. main noise sources on site, & location applied)       Comments | Table N1: Noi                   | ise monitoring s                         | summary                                  |                                                     | -                              | -                       |                  |                      |                                    |                                                                         |                                                                                         |                                                                    |
|                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                         | Date of<br>monitoring           | Time period                              | Noise location<br>(on site)              | Noise sensitive<br>location -NSL<br>(if applicable) | LA <sub>eq</sub>               | LA <sub>90</sub>        | LA <sub>10</sub> | LA <sub>max</sub>    | Tonal or Impulsive<br>noise* (Y/N) | If tonal /impulsive noise was<br>identified was 5dB penalty<br>applied? | Comments (ex. main<br>noise sources on site, &<br>extraneous noise ex.<br>road traffic) | ls <u>site c</u> ompliant wi<br>noise limits<br>(day/evening/night |
| SELECT SELECT                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                           |                                 |                                          |                                          |                                                     |                                |                         |                  |                      | SELECT                             | SELECT                                                                  |                                                                                         | SELECT                                                             |

\*Please ensure that a tonal analysis has been carried out as per guidance note NG4. These records must be maintained onsite for future inspection

If noise limits exceeded as a result of noise attributed to site activities, please choose the corrective action from the following options?

SELECT

\*\* please explain the reason for not taking action/resolution of noise issues?

Any additional comments? (less than 200 words)

| Resource Usage/Energy efficiency summary                                                                  | Lic No:               | P0501-01 |                        | Year | 2012 |
|-----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|-----------------------|----------|------------------------|------|------|
|                                                                                                           |                       |          | Additional information |      |      |
| 1 When did the site carry out the most recent energy efficiency audit? Please list the recommendation     | s in table 3 below    |          |                        |      |      |
|                                                                                                           | SEAI - Large Industry | L        |                        |      |      |
| Is the site a member of any accredited programmes for reducing energy usage/water conservation such       | Energy Network        |          |                        |      |      |
| 2 as the SEAI programme linked to the right? If yes please list them in additional information            | <u>(LIEN)</u>         | yes      |                        |      |      |
| Where Fuel Oil is used in boilers on site is the sulphur content compliant with licence conditions? Pleas | e state percentage in |          | Not a licence          |      |      |
| 3 additional information                                                                                  |                       | NA       | requirement            |      |      |

| Table R1 Energy usag                | e on site     |              |                                                                 |                                                            |
|-------------------------------------|---------------|--------------|-----------------------------------------------------------------|------------------------------------------------------------|
| Energy Use                          | Previous year | Current year | Production +/- %<br>compared to<br>previous reporting<br>year** | Energy Consumption<br>+/- % vs overall site<br>production* |
| Total Energy Used (MWHrs)           | 9596          | 6631         | -74%                                                            | -31%                                                       |
| Total Energy Generated (MWHrs)      |               |              |                                                                 |                                                            |
| Total Renewable Energy Generated (N | /WHrs)        |              |                                                                 |                                                            |
| Electricity Consumption (MWHrs)     | 306           | 367          | -74%                                                            | 16.60%                                                     |
| Fossil Fuels Consumption:           |               |              |                                                                 |                                                            |
| Heavy Fuel Oil (m3)                 |               |              |                                                                 |                                                            |
| Light Fuel Oil (m3)                 | 904.218       | 606.371      | -74%                                                            | -33%                                                       |
| Natural gas (CMN)                   |               |              |                                                                 |                                                            |
| Coal/Solid fuel (metric tonnes)     | 20            | 20           | -74%                                                            | 0%                                                         |
| Peat (metric tonnes)                |               |              |                                                                 |                                                            |
| Renewable Biomass                   |               |              |                                                                 |                                                            |
| Renewable energy generated on site  |               |              |                                                                 |                                                            |

\* where consumption of energy can be compared to overall site production please enter this information as percentage increase or decrease compared to the previous reporting year. \*\* where site production information is available please enter percentage increase or decrease compared to previous year

| Table R2 Water usage | e on site            |                     |                    |                       | Water Emissions                 | Water Consumption   |                        |
|----------------------|----------------------|---------------------|--------------------|-----------------------|---------------------------------|---------------------|------------------------|
|                      |                      |                     |                    |                       |                                 | Volume used i.e not |                        |
|                      |                      |                     | Production +/- %   |                       |                                 | discharged to       |                        |
|                      |                      |                     | compared to        | Energy Consumption    | Volume Discharged               | environment e.g.    |                        |
|                      | Water extracted      | Water extracted     | previous reporting | +/- % vs overall site | back to                         | released as steam   |                        |
| Water use            | Previous year m3/yr. | Current year m3/yr. | year**             | production*           | environment(m <sup>3</sup> yr): | m3/yr               | Unaccounted for Water: |
| Groundwater          |                      |                     |                    |                       |                                 |                     |                        |
| Surface water        |                      |                     |                    |                       |                                 |                     |                        |
| Public supply        |                      |                     |                    |                       |                                 |                     |                        |
| Recycled water       |                      |                     |                    |                       |                                 |                     |                        |
| Total                |                      |                     |                    |                       |                                 |                     |                        |

\* where consumption of water can be compared to overall site production please enter this information as percentage increase or decrease compared to the previous reporting year.

\*\* where site production information is available please enter percentage increase or decrease compared to previous year

| Table R3 Waste Stream  | Summary |          |              |          |       |
|------------------------|---------|----------|--------------|----------|-------|
|                        | Total   | Landfill | Incineration | Recycled | Other |
| Hazardous (Tonnes)     | 32.85   |          | 3.15         | 29.7     |       |
| Non-Hazardous (Tonnes) | 479.68  | 23.31    |              | 233.98   | 222.3 |

| Resource | e Usage/Energy efficiency sun                                          |  | Lic No: | P0501-01           |                               | Year                | 2012           |                 |                     |
|----------|------------------------------------------------------------------------|--|---------|--------------------|-------------------------------|---------------------|----------------|-----------------|---------------------|
|          | Table R4: Energy Audit finding recommendations                         |  |         |                    |                               |                     |                |                 |                     |
|          | Description of<br>Date of audit Recommendations Measures proposed Oric |  |         | Origin of measures | Predicted energy<br>savings % | Implementation date | Responsibility | Completion date | Status and comments |
|          |                                                                        |  |         | SELECT             |                               |                     |                |                 |                     |
|          |                                                                        |  |         | SELECT             |                               |                     |                |                 |                     |
|          |                                                                        |  |         | SELECT             |                               |                     |                |                 |                     |

Table R5: Power Generation: Where power is generated onsite (e.g. power generation facilities/food and drink industry) please complete the following information

|                                      | Unit ID | Unit ID | Unit ID | Unit ID | Station Total |
|--------------------------------------|---------|---------|---------|---------|---------------|
| Technology                           |         |         |         |         |               |
| Primary Fuel                         |         |         |         |         |               |
| Thermal Efficiency                   |         |         |         |         |               |
| Unit Date of Commission              |         |         |         |         |               |
| Total Starts for year                |         |         |         |         |               |
| Total Running Time                   |         |         |         |         |               |
| Total Electricity Generated (GWH)    |         |         |         |         |               |
| House Load (GWH)                     |         |         |         |         |               |
| KWH per Litre of Process Water       |         |         |         |         |               |
| KWH per Litre of Total Water used on | Site    |         |         |         |               |

| Complaints and Incidents summary template                                                                                                                                  | Lic No:           | P0501-01 | Year | 2012 |  |
|----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|-------------------|----------|------|------|--|
| Complaints                                                                                                                                                                 |                   |          |      |      |  |
|                                                                                                                                                                            | Additional inform | nation   |      |      |  |
| Have you received any environmental complaints in the current reporting year? If yes please complete summary<br>details of complaints received on site in table 1 below No |                   |          |      |      |  |

| Table                                                                                                                                                                                                                              | 1 Complaints summary |                             |                                                 |                       |                   |                 |             |
|------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|----------------------|-----------------------------|-------------------------------------------------|-----------------------|-------------------|-----------------|-------------|
|                                                                                                                                                                                                                                    |                      |                             | Brief description of<br>complaint (Free txt <20 | Corrective action< 20 |                   |                 | Further     |
| Date                                                                                                                                                                                                                               | Category             | Other type (please specify) | words)                                          | words                 | Resolution status | Resolution date | information |
|                                                                                                                                                                                                                                    | SELECT               |                             |                                                 |                       | SELECT            |                 |             |
|                                                                                                                                                                                                                                    | SELECT               |                             |                                                 |                       | SELECT            |                 |             |
|                                                                                                                                                                                                                                    | SELECT               |                             |                                                 |                       | SELECT            |                 |             |
|                                                                                                                                                                                                                                    | SELECT               |                             |                                                 |                       | SELECT            |                 |             |
|                                                                                                                                                                                                                                    | SELECT               |                             |                                                 |                       | SELECT            |                 |             |
| Total complaints<br>open at start of<br>reporting year<br>Total new<br>complaints received<br>during reporting<br>year<br>Total complaints<br>closed during<br>reporting year<br>Balance of<br>complaints end of<br>reporting year |                      |                             |                                                 |                       |                   |                 |             |

|                                                         | Incidents                         |                            |     |                        |
|---------------------------------------------------------|-----------------------------------|----------------------------|-----|------------------------|
|                                                         |                                   |                            |     | Additional information |
| Have any incidents occurred on site in the current repo | rting year? Please list all incid | ents for current reporting |     |                        |
| year in Tab                                             | le 2 below                        |                            | Yes |                        |
|                                                         |                                   |                            |     |                        |
| *For information on how to report and what constitutes  |                                   |                            |     |                        |
| an incident                                             | What is an incident               |                            |     |                        |

| Table 2 Incidents sur | mmary                     |                                        | 1                                             |          |                         |                                   |                                             |               |            |                                                                                                   |                                                                        |                   |                    |                             |
|-----------------------|---------------------------|----------------------------------------|-----------------------------------------------|----------|-------------------------|-----------------------------------|---------------------------------------------|---------------|------------|---------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|------------------------------------------------------------------------|-------------------|--------------------|-----------------------------|
| Date of occurrence    | Incident nature           | Location of occurrence                 | Incident category*please<br>refer to guidance | Receptor | Cause of incident       | Other<br>cause(please<br>specify) | Activity in progress<br>at time of incident | Communication | Occurrence | Corrective action<20<br>words                                                                     | Preventative<br>action <20<br>words                                    | Resolution status | Resolution<br>date | Liklihood of<br>reoccurence |
| 16/07/2012            | Breach of ELV             | Licenced discharge point<br>(SW15)     | 1. Minor                                      | Water    | Adverse weather         |                                   | Normal activities                           | EPA           | New        | Compared results<br>prior to and after<br>event, all of which<br>were within elv's.               | Ensure silt<br>pond is<br>maintained as<br>per licence<br>condition.   | Complete          | Jul-12             | Low                         |
| 11/10/2012            | Other(EPA audit findings) | Waste records incomplete               | 1. Minor                                      | NA       | Other (add<br>details)  | Missing<br>paperwork              | Normal activities                           | EPA           | New        | Waste management<br>provider informed of<br>importance of<br>returning all required<br>paperwork. | Ensure<br>quarterly<br>reports<br>contain all<br>required<br>paperwork | Complete          | Nov-12             | Low                         |
| 11/10/2012            | Other(EPA Audit findings) | Licenced discharge point<br>(DN 6,SW6) | 1. Minor                                      | Water    | Operational<br>controls |                                   | Normal activities                           | EPA           | New        | Silt pond desilted the<br>following week                                                          | Ensure all<br>ponds are<br>cleaned when<br>required                    | Complete          | Oct-12             | Low                         |
|                       | SELECT                    | SELECT                                 | SELECT                                        | SELECT   | SELECT                  |                                   | SELECT                                      | SELECT        | SELECT     |                                                                                                   |                                                                        | SELECT            |                    | SELECT                      |
|                       | SELECT                    | SELECT                                 | SELECT                                        | SELECT   | SELECT                  |                                   | SELECT                                      | SELECT        | SELECT     |                                                                                                   |                                                                        | SELECT            |                    | SELECT                      |

| laints and         | Incidents summary templat | te | Lic No: | P0501-01 | Year |  |
|--------------------|---------------------------|----|---------|----------|------|--|
| number of          |                           |    |         |          |      |  |
| cidents current    |                           |    |         |          |      |  |
| ear                | 3                         | 3  |         |          |      |  |
| Total number of    |                           |    |         |          |      |  |
| incidents previous |                           |    |         |          |      |  |
| year               | 2                         | 2  |         |          |      |  |
| % reduction/       |                           |    |         |          |      |  |
| increase           | 33% increase              |    |         |          |      |  |

|   | WASTE SUMMARY                                                                             | Lic No:                  | P0501-01            | Year | 2012                             |
|---|-------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|--------------------------|---------------------|------|----------------------------------|
| _ | SECTION A-PRTR ON SITE WASTE TREATMENT AND WASTE TRANSFERS TAB- TO BE COMPLETED BY ALL II | PPC AND WASTE FACILITIES | PRTR facility logon | dr   | opdown list click to see options |

| SECTION B- WASTE ACCEPTED ONTO SITE-TO BE COMPLETED BY ALL IPPC AND WASTE FACILITIES                                                                                                                                                      |     |                        |
|-------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|-----|------------------------|
|                                                                                                                                                                                                                                           |     | Additional Information |
| Were any wastes accepted onto your site for recovery or disposal or treatment prior to recovery or disposal within the boundaries of your facility ?; (waste generated within your 1 boundaries is to be captured through PRTR reporting) | No  |                        |
| in yes please enter details in table 1 below<br>2 Did your site have any rejected consignments of waste in the current reporting year? If yes please give a brief explanation in the additional information                               | N/A |                        |
|                                                                                                                                                                                                                                           |     |                        |

3 Was waste accepted onto your site that was generated outside the Republic of Ireland? If yes please state the quantity in tonnes in additional information

## Table 1 Details of waste accepted onto your site for recovery, disposal or treatment (do not include wastes generated at your site, as these will have been reported in your PRTR workbook)

| Licenced annual        | EWC code                     | Source of waste accepted | Description of waste     | Quantity of waste       | Quantity of waste accepted in previous | Reduction/Incre | Reason for         | Packaging Content (%)-    | Disposal/Recovery or treatment   | Quantity of      | Comments - |
|------------------------|------------------------------|--------------------------|--------------------------|-------------------------|----------------------------------------|-----------------|--------------------|---------------------------|----------------------------------|------------------|------------|
| tonnage limit for your |                              |                          | accepted                 | accepted in current     | reporting year (tonnes)                | ase over        | reduction/increase | only applies if the waste | operation carried out at your    | waste remaining  |            |
| site (total            |                              |                          | Please enter an accurate | reporting year (tonnes) |                                        | previous year   | from previous      | has a packaging           | site and the description of this | on site at the   |            |
| tonnes/annum)          |                              |                          | and detailed description | -                       |                                        | +/ - %          | reporting year     | component                 | operation                        | end of reporting |            |
|                        |                              |                          | which applies to         |                         |                                        |                 |                    |                           |                                  | year (tonnes)    |            |
|                        | European Waste Catalogue EWC |                          | European Waste           |                         |                                        |                 |                    |                           |                                  |                  |            |
|                        | <u>codes</u>                 |                          | Catalogue EWC codes      |                         |                                        |                 |                    |                           |                                  |                  |            |
|                        |                              |                          |                          |                         |                                        |                 |                    |                           |                                  |                  |            |
|                        |                              |                          |                          |                         |                                        |                 |                    |                           |                                  |                  |            |
|                        |                              |                          |                          |                         |                                        |                 |                    |                           |                                  |                  |            |
|                        |                              |                          |                          |                         |                                        |                 |                    |                           |                                  |                  |            |
|                        |                              |                          |                          |                         |                                        |                 |                    |                           |                                  |                  |            |
|                        |                              |                          |                          |                         |                                        |                 |                    |                           |                                  |                  |            |

N/A

SECTION C-TO BE COMPLETED BY ALL WASTE FACILITIES (waste transfer stations, Composters, Material recovery facilities etc) EXCEPT LANDFILL SITES

4 Is all waste processing infrastructure as required by your licence and approved by the Agency in place? If no please list waste processing infrastructure required onsite

5 Is all waste storage infrastructure as required by your licence and approved by the Agency in place? If no please list waste storage infrastructure required on site

6 Does your facility have relevant nuisance controls in place? 7 Do you have an odour management system in place for your facility? If no why? 8 Do you maintain a sludge register on site?

## SECTION D-TO BE COMPLETED BY LANDFILL SITES ONLY

|   | Table 2 Waste type                    | e and tonnage-landfill only                             |                                                       |                                                                 |          |
|---|---------------------------------------|---------------------------------------------------------|-------------------------------------------------------|-----------------------------------------------------------------|----------|
|   | Waste types permitted<br>for disposal | Authorised/licenced annual intake<br>for disposal (tpa) | Actual intake for disposal in<br>reporting year (tpa) | Remaining licensed<br>capacity at end of<br>reporting year (m3) | Comments |
| I |                                       |                                                         |                                                       |                                                                 |          |
| ſ |                                       |                                                         |                                                       |                                                                 |          |
| ſ |                                       |                                                         |                                                       |                                                                 |          |
| ſ |                                       |                                                         |                                                       |                                                                 |          |

#### Table 3 General information-Landfill only

|        | Area ID | Date landfilling commenced | Date landfilling ceased | Currently landfilling | Private or Public<br>Operated | Inert or non-hazardous | Predicted date to<br>cease landfilling | Licence permits<br>asbestos | Is there a separate cell for<br>asbestos? | <ul> <li>Accepted asbestos in reporting<br/>year</li> </ul> | Total disposal<br>area occupied by<br>waste | Lined disposal area<br>occupied by waste | Unlined area | Comments on<br>liner type |
|--------|---------|----------------------------|-------------------------|-----------------------|-------------------------------|------------------------|----------------------------------------|-----------------------------|-------------------------------------------|-------------------------------------------------------------|---------------------------------------------|------------------------------------------|--------------|---------------------------|
|        |         |                            |                         |                       |                               |                        |                                        |                             |                                           |                                                             | SELECT UNIT                                 | SELECT UNIT                              | SELECT UNIT  |                           |
| Cell 8 |         |                            |                         |                       |                               |                        |                                        |                             |                                           |                                                             |                                             |                                          |              |                           |

| SELECT |  |
|--------|--|
| SELECT |  |
| SELECT |  |

| SELECT |  |
|--------|--|
| SELECT |  |
| SELECT |  |

19

| able / Environments                                                                                             | al monitoring-landfill on                                                | N andfill Manual Monitoring Stan                                                  | dards                                                                   |                                            | Lic No:                                                     | P0501-01                                                       |                                                                                    | Year     | 2012 |
|-----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|--------------------------------------------------------------------------|-----------------------------------------------------------------------------------|-------------------------------------------------------------------------|--------------------------------------------|-------------------------------------------------------------|----------------------------------------------------------------|------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|----------|------|
| as meterological<br>onitoring in compliance<br>ith Landfill Directive<br>LD) standard in<br>eporting year + rep | as leachate monitored in<br>mpliance with LD standard in<br>porting year | Was Landfill Gas monitored in<br>compliance with LD standard in<br>reporting year | Was SW monitored in<br>compliance with LD<br>standard in reporting year | Have GW trigger levels<br>been established | Were emission limit values agreed with<br>the Agency (ELVs) | Was topography<br>of the site<br>surveyed in<br>reporting year | Has the statement<br>under S53(A)(5) of<br>WMA been submitted<br>in reporting year | Comments |      |
| place refer to Landfill M                                                                                       | lanual linkad abova far ralavant                                         | Landfill Directive monitoring stan                                                | dorde                                                                   |                                            |                                                             |                                                                |                                                                                    |          | ]    |
| able 5 Capping-Land                                                                                             | ianuar inked above for relevant.                                         | Landhii Directive monitoring stan                                                 | luarus                                                                  |                                            |                                                             |                                                                |                                                                                    |          |      |
| Area uncapped* Ar                                                                                               | rea with temporary cap                                                   |                                                                                   |                                                                         | Area with waste that should be permanently |                                                             |                                                                |                                                                                    |          |      |
|                                                                                                                 | ELECT UNIT                                                               | Area with final cap to LD                                                         | Area conned other                                                       | capped to date under                       | What materials are used in the con-                         | Comments                                                       |                                                                                    |          |      |
| ELECT UNIT SE                                                                                                   |                                                                          | Standard m2 ha, a                                                                 | Area capped other                                                       | ncence                                     | what materials are used in the cap                          | Comments                                                       |                                                                                    |          |      |

|   | Volume of leachate in | Leachate (BOD) mass load | Leachate (COD) mass load | Leachate (NH4) mass load | Leachate (Chloride) mass |                            | Specify type of<br>leachate |          |
|---|-----------------------|--------------------------|--------------------------|--------------------------|--------------------------|----------------------------|-----------------------------|----------|
|   | reporting year(m3)    | (kg/annum)               | (kg/annum)               | (kg/annum)               | load kg/annum            | Leachate treatment on-site | treatment                   | Comments |
| Г |                       |                          |                          |                          |                          |                            |                             |          |

Please ensure that all information reported in the landfill gas section is consistent with the Landfill Gas Survey submitted in conjunction with PRTR returns
Table 7 Landfill Gas-Landfill only

| Table / Landfill Gas                     | -Landfill only             |                                  |                                                                             |          |
|------------------------------------------|----------------------------|----------------------------------|-----------------------------------------------------------------------------|----------|
|                                          |                            |                                  |                                                                             |          |
| Gas Captured&Treated<br>by LFG System m3 | Power generated (MW / KWh) | Used on-site or to national grid | Was surface emissions<br>monitoring performed<br>during the reporting year? | Comments |
|                                          |                            |                                  | SELECT                                                                      |          |

# Derrygreenagh Decommissioning and Rehabilitation AER Overview 2012.

Decommissioning work extended to the lifting, removal and recycling of obsolete rail line in Derryarkin bog. A shelter belt was also planted at Ballybeg bog in response to a historical dust issue. In relation to rehabilitation, draft rehabilitation plans have been drawn up for all licensed areas and are available on file with the local environmental co-ordinators. The plans will be submitted to the EPA for review in April 2013. Consultation with statutory and non-statutory consultee's is ongoing as part of Bord na Mona rehabilitation planning under its Biodiversity Objective. A review day of the Bord na Mona Biodiversity Action Plan 2010-2015 for the period 2012 was held in January 2013 and attended by up to 90 interest groups including members of the NPWS, BWI, EPA, Bord na Mona, Coillte, ESBi, IPCC, Golden Eagle Trust, Butterfly Conservation Ireland, NARGC, local game councils, Midland Regional Planning Authority as well as a range of local community groups and Heritage Officers from counties Laois, Offaly, Kildare, Roscommon, Longford, Meath, Galway, Westmeath and Dublin.

| BNM Group:         | Derryc    | reenagh    | 2012        |           |
|--------------------|-----------|------------|-------------|-----------|
| IPC Licence No.    | 501       |            |             |           |
|                    |           |            |             |           |
| pH (units)         |           |            |             |           |
| · · · ·            | Jan - Mar | Apr - June | July - Sept | Oct - Dec |
| SW 46              | 6.8       | 7.2        | 6.7         | 6.5       |
| SW 31              | 6.8       | 7.1        | 6.8         | 6.7       |
| SW 26              | 6.6       | 7.1        | 7.7         | 6.9       |
| SW 4               | 7.5       | 7.7        | 7.5         | 7.4       |
| SW4A               | 7.4       | 7.7        | 7.4         | 7.3       |
| SW 13              | 7.6       | 8          | 7.7         | 7.6       |
| COD (mg/l)         |           |            |             |           |
|                    | Jan - Mar | Apr - June | July - Sept | Oct - Dec |
| SW 46              | 94        | 105        | 123         | 112       |
| SW 31              | 83        | 74         | 94          | 106       |
| SW 26              | 46        | 56         | 64          | 125       |
| SW 4               | 60        | 54         | 64          | 63        |
| SW4A               | 68        | 62         | 71          | 75        |
| SW 13              | 46        | 41         | 32          | 49        |
| Ammonia as N (m    | g/l)      |            |             |           |
|                    | Jan - Mar | Apr - June | July - Sept | Oct - Dec |
| SW 46              | 1         | 0.99       | 1.1         | 0.81      |
| SW 31              | 0.6       | 0.26       | 0.48        | 0.43      |
| SW 26              | 0.68      | 1.03       | 0.04        | 0.27      |
| SW 4               | 1.81      | 1.43       | 0.68        | 1.9       |
| SW4A               | 1.12      | 1.33       | 1.5         | 1.3       |
| SW 13              | 1.27      | 1.02       | 0.51        | 1.1       |
| Total Phosphorus ( | mg/l)     |            |             |           |
|                    | Jan - Mar | Apr - June | July - Sept | Oct - Dec |
| SW 46              | 0.05      | 0.05       | 0.05        | 0.05      |
| SW 31              | 0.05      | 0.05       | 0.05        | 0.05      |
| SW 26              | 0.05      | 0.05       | 0.05        | 0.13      |
| SW 4               | 0.05      | 0.05       | 0.05        | 0.05      |
| SW4A               | 0.05      | 0.05       | 0.05        | 0.05      |
| SW 13              | 0.05      | 0.05       | 0.05        | 0.05      |
| Suspended Solids ( | mg/l)     |            |             |           |
|                    | Jan - Mar | Apr - June | July - Sept | Oct - Dec |
| SW 46              | 5         | 5          | 7           | 5         |
| SW 31              | 5         | 5          | 5           | 5         |
| SW 26              | 5         | 5          | 5           | 5         |
| SW 4               | 10        | 5          | 5           | 5         |
| SW4A               | 5         | 5          | 5           | 5         |
| SW 13              | 7         | 5          | 5           | 5         |
| Total Solids (mg   | /l)       |            |             |           |
|                    | Jan - Mar | Apr - June | July - Sept | Oct - Dec |
| SW 46              | 172       | 240        | 172         | 152       |
| SW 31              | 160       | 190        | 140         | 170       |
| SW 26              | 141       | 194        | 302         | 269       |
| SW 4               | 154       | 410        | 365         | 340       |
| SW4A               | 230       | 296        | 292         | 212       |
| SW 13              | 456       | 526        | 478         | 456       |

| Colour (pt | Co Units) |            |             |           |
|------------|-----------|------------|-------------|-----------|
|            | Jan - Mar | Apr - June | July - Sept | Oct - Dec |
| SW 46      | 326       | 394        | 502         | 426       |
| SW 31      | 369       | 378        | 421         | 454       |
| SW 26      | 189       | 247        | 191         | 393       |
| SW 4       | 158       | 162        | 211         | 156       |
| SW4A       | 300       | 254        | 329         | 296       |
| SW 13      | 94        | 88         | 118         | 80        |
| Flow       | (l/s)     |            |             |           |
|            | Jan - Mar | Apr - June | July - Sept | Oct - Dec |
| SW 46      | 8         | 12         | 4           | 12        |
| SW 31      | 7         | 15         | 11          | 28        |
| SW 26      | 5         | 4          | 7           | 18        |
| SW 4       | 10        | 11         | 12          | 20        |
| SW4A       | 3         | 6          | 3           | 5         |
| SW 13      | 22        | 38         | 22          | 25        |

| Yard Discharge |                         |                  |
|----------------|-------------------------|------------------|
| Licence: P0501 |                         |                  |
| Works: Derrygr |                         |                  |
| Month          | D/Greenagh SWE 2<br>COD | Rossan SWE 1 COD |
| Jan            | 49                      | 97               |
| Feb            | 18                      | 13               |
| Mar            | 25                      | NF               |
| Apr            | 35                      | 28               |
| May            | 20                      | 23               |
| June           | 13                      | 122              |
| July           | 32                      | 16               |
| Aug            | 43                      | 34               |
| Sep            | 28                      | 19               |
| Oct            | 32                      | 80               |
| Nov            | 49                      | 20               |
| Dec            | 54                      | 35               |

Note: NF denotes no flow at emission point on day of sampling



| PRTR# : P0501 | Facility Name : Bord na Mona Energy Limited | Filename : P0501\_2012(1).xls | Return Year : 2012 |

Guidance to completing the PRTR workbook

# AER Returns Workbook

REFERENCE YEAR 2012

# 1. FACILITY IDENTIFICATION

| Parent Company Name        | Bord na Mona Energy Limited |
|----------------------------|-----------------------------|
| Facility Name              | Bord na Mona Energy Limited |
| PRTR Identification Number | P0501                       |
| Licence Number             | P0501-01                    |
|                            |                             |

| Waste or IPPC Classes of Activity |                                                                    |
|-----------------------------------|--------------------------------------------------------------------|
| No.                               | class_name                                                         |
|                                   | The extraction of peat in the course of business which involves an |
| 1.4                               | area exceeding 50 hectares.                                        |

| Address 1                               | Derrygreenagh        |
|-----------------------------------------|----------------------|
| Address 2                               | Rockfordbridge       |
| Address 3                               | Mullingar            |
| Address 4                               | Co Westmeath         |
|                                         |                      |
|                                         | Westmeath            |
| Country                                 | Ireland              |
| Coordinates of Location                 | -7.25676 53.3910     |
| River Basin District                    | IEEA                 |
| NACE Code                               | 0892                 |
| Main Economic Activity                  | Extraction of peat   |
| AER Returns Contact Name                | Enda Mc Donagh       |
| AER Returns Contact Email Address       | enda.mcdonagh@bnm.ie |
| AER Returns Contact Position            | Head of Environment  |
| AER Returns Contact Telephone Number    | 0579345911           |
| AER Returns Contact Mobile Phone Number | 0862370816           |
| AER Returns Contact Fax Number          | 0579345160           |
| Production Volume                       | 63364.0              |
| Production Volume Units                 | Tonnes               |
| Number of Installations                 | 6                    |
| Number of Operating Hours in Year       | 2216                 |
| Number of Employees                     | 60                   |
| User Feedback/Comments                  |                      |
| Web Address                             | www.bnm.ie           |

# 2. PRTR CLASS ACTIVITIES

| Activity Number | Activity Name |
|-----------------|---------------|
| 50.1            | General       |

## 3. SOLVENTS REGULATIONS (S.I. No. 543 of 2002)

| Is it applicable?                                  | No |
|----------------------------------------------------|----|
| Have you been granted an exemption ?               |    |
| If applicable which activity class applies (as per |    |
| Schedule 2 of the regulations) ?                   |    |
| Is the reduction scheme compliance route being     |    |
| used ?                                             |    |

## 4. WASTE IMPORTED/ACCEPTED ONTO SITE

Guidance on waste imported/accepted onto site

| Do you import/accept waste onto your site for on- |    |
|---------------------------------------------------|----|
| site treatment (either recovery or disposal       |    |
| activities) ?                                     | No |

Total estimated methane generation (as per

Net methane emission (as reported in Section

site model

A above)

Methane flared

Methane utilised in engine/s

#### 4.1 RELEASES TO AIR Link to previous years emissions data | PRTR# : P0501 | Facility Name : Bord na Mona Energy Limited | Filename : P0501\_2012(1).xls | Return Year : 2012 | 26/03/2013 15:09 SECTION A : SECTOR SPECIFIC PRTR POLLUTANTS RELEASES TO AIR METHOD QUANTITY No. Annex II M/C/E Method Code Emission Point 1 (Accidental) KG/Year F (Fugitive) KG/Year T (Total) KG/Year Name Designation or Description 0.0 \* Select a row by double-clicking on the Pollutant Name (Column B) then click the delete button SECTION B : REMAINING PRTR POLLUTANTS RELEASES TO AIR DUANTITY No. Annex II M/C/E Method Code T (Total) KG/Year A (Accidental) KG/Year F (Fugitive) KG/Year Name Designation or Description Emission Point 1 \* Select a row by double-clicking on the Pollutant Name (Column B) then click the delete button SECTION C : REMAINING POLLUTANT EMISSIONS (As required in your Licence) RELEASES TO AIR QUANTITY METHOD Method Used DM-01 DM-03 A (Accidental) F (Fugitive) Method Code Designation or Description Emission Point 1 Pollutant No. M/C/E Emission Point 2 Emission Point 3 T (Total) KG/Year KG/Year Name (G/Year VDI 2119 Blatt 2/Part 2 OTH Dust \* Select a row by double-clicking on the Pollutant Name (Column B) then click the delete button Additional Data Requested from Landfill operators For the purposes of the National Inventory on Greenhouse Gases, landfill operators are requested to provide summary data on landfill gas (Methane) flared or utilised on their facilities to accompany the figures for total methane generated. Operators should only report their Net methane (CH4) emission to the environment under T(total) KG/yr for Section A: Sector specific PRTR pollutants above. Please complete the table below: Bord na Mona Energy Limited Landfill: Please enter summary data on the quantities of methane flared and / or utilised Method Used

M/C/E

0.0

0.0

0

0.0

T (Total) kg/Year

Method Code

Designation o

Description

Facility Total Capacity

m3 per hour

N/A

N/A

Total Flaring Capacity)

Total Utilising Capacity)

#### 4.2 RELEASES TO WATERS Link to previous years emissions data | PRTR# : P0501 | Facility Name : Bord na Mona Energy Limited | Filename : P0501\_2012(1).xls | Return Year : 2012 | 26/03/2013 15:13 24 SECTION A : SECTOR SPECIFIC PRTR POLLUTANTS NOT be sul ed under AER / PRTR Reporting as this only concerns Releases from your facility surface water or gro RELEASES TO WATERS Please enter all quantities in this section in KGs POLLUTANT QUANTITY Method Used No. Annex II Name M/C/E Method Code Designation or Description Emission Point 1 T (Total) KG/Year A (Accidental) KG/Year F (Fugitive) KG/Year 0.0 0.0 0.0 0.0 \* Select a row by double-clicking on the Pollutant Name (Column B) then click the delete button

#### SECTION B : REMAINING PRTR POLLUTANTS

|              | RELEASES TO WATERS | Please enter all quantities in this section in KGs |             |                            |                  |                   |                        |                      |  |  |
|--------------|--------------------|----------------------------------------------------|-------------|----------------------------|------------------|-------------------|------------------------|----------------------|--|--|
| POLLUTANT    |                    |                                                    |             | QUANTITY                   |                  |                   |                        |                      |  |  |
|              |                    |                                                    |             | Method Used                |                  |                   |                        |                      |  |  |
| No. Annex II | Name               | M/C/E                                              | Method Code | Designation or Description | Emission Point 1 | T (Total) KG/Year | A (Accidental) KG/Year | F (Fugitive) KG/Year |  |  |
|              |                    |                                                    |             |                            | 0.               | 0 0.0             | 0.0                    | 0.0                  |  |  |

\* Select a row by double-clicking on the Pollutant Name (Column B) then click the delete button

#### SECTION C : REMAINING POLLUTANT EMISSIONS (as required in your Licence)

|     |               | RELEASES TO WATERS                                                                              |       |             |                            | Please enter all qu | antities i | in this section in I | KGs              |        |               |        |         |          |          |           |           |            |
|-----|---------------|-------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|-------|-------------|----------------------------|---------------------|------------|----------------------|------------------|--------|---------------|--------|---------|----------|----------|-----------|-----------|------------|
|     |               | POLLUTANT                                                                                       |       |             |                            |                     |            |                      |                  |        |               |        |         |          |          |           | QUANTITY  | 1          |
|     |               |                                                                                                 |       |             | Method Used                | SW46                |            | SW31                 | SW26             |        | SW4           |        | SW4A    | SW13     | SW15     |           | · · · ·   |            |
|     |               |                                                                                                 |       |             |                            |                     |            |                      |                  |        |               |        |         |          |          | i l       | А         | i l        |
|     |               |                                                                                                 |       |             |                            |                     |            |                      |                  |        |               |        |         |          |          |           | (Accident | F          |
|     |               |                                                                                                 |       |             |                            |                     |            |                      |                  |        |               | E      | mission | Emission | Emission | T (Total) | al)       | (Fugitive) |
| 1   | Pollutant No. | Name                                                                                            | M/C/E | Method Code | Designation or Description | Emission Point 1    |            | Emission Point 2     | Emission Point 3 | Em     | nission Point | 4 P    | Point 5 | Point 6  | Point 7  | KG/Year   | KG/Year   | KG/Year    |
|     |               |                                                                                                 |       |             | G/19 Based on              |                     |            |                      |                  |        |               |        |         |          |          |           | 1         |            |
|     |               |                                                                                                 |       |             | ALPHA, 1998, 20th Edition, |                     |            |                      |                  |        |               |        |         |          |          |           |           |            |
| 240 |               | Suspended Solids                                                                                | E     | OTH         | Method 2540D               |                     | 1561.0     | 2404.0               |                  | 1340.0 | 1             | 2611.0 | 670.0   | 4639.0   | 9053.0   | 22278.0   | 0.0       | 0.0        |
|     |               | * Select a row by double-clicking on the Pollutant Name (Column B) then click the delete button |       |             |                            |                     |            |                      |                  |        |               |        |         |          |          |           |           |            |

v by d licking on th

#### 4.3 RELEASES TO WASTEWATER OR SEWER Link to previous years emissions data | PRTR# : P0501 | Facility Name : Bord na Mona Energy Limited | Filename : P0501\_2012(1).xls | Return 26/03/2013 15:15 SECTION A : PRTR POLLUTANTS OFFSITE TRANSFER OF POLLUTANTS DESTINED FOR WASTE-WATER TREATMENT OR SEWER es in this section in KG e enter all d QUANTITY POLI UTANT METHOD Method Used Designation or Description Emission Point 1 T (Total) KG/Year A (Accidental) KG/Year F (Fugitive) KG/Year No. Annex II Name M/C/E Method Code 0.0 0.0 0.0 0.0

\* Select a row by double-clicking on the Pollutant Name (Column B) then click the delete button

### SECTION B : REMAINING POLLUTANT EMISSIONS (as required in your Licence)

| OFFSITE TRAN  | SFER OF POLLUTANTS DESTINED FOR WASTE-W |             | Please enter all quantities in this section in KGs |                            |                  |                   |                        |                      |  |  |  |
|---------------|-----------------------------------------|-------------|----------------------------------------------------|----------------------------|------------------|-------------------|------------------------|----------------------|--|--|--|
| PO            | LLUTANT                                 |             | METHO                                              | DD                         | QUANTITY         |                   |                        |                      |  |  |  |
|               |                                         | Method Used |                                                    |                            |                  |                   |                        |                      |  |  |  |
| Pollutant No. | Name                                    | M/C/E       | Method Code                                        | Designation or Description | Emission Point 1 | T (Total) KG/Year | A (Accidental) KG/Year | F (Fugitive) KG/Year |  |  |  |
|               |                                         |             |                                                    |                            | 0.0              | 0.0               | ) 00                   | 0.0                  |  |  |  |

\* Select a row by double-clicking on the Pollutant Name (Column B) then click the delete button

## 4.4 RELEASES TO LAND

## Link to previous years emissions data | PRTR# : P0501 | Facility Name : Bord na Mona Energy Limited | Filename : P0501\_2012(1).xls | Return Year : 2012 |

#### 26/03/2013 15:15

### SECTION A : PRTR POLLUTANTS

|              | RELEASES TO LAND | Please enter all quantities in this section in KGs |             |                            |                  |                   |                        |  |
|--------------|------------------|----------------------------------------------------|-------------|----------------------------|------------------|-------------------|------------------------|--|
| PO           |                  | METHO                                              | D           |                            |                  | QUANTITY          |                        |  |
|              |                  | Method Used                                        |             |                            |                  |                   |                        |  |
| No. Annex II | Name             | M/C/E                                              | Method Code | Designation or Description | Emission Point 1 | T (Total) KG/Year | A (Accidental) KG/Year |  |
|              |                  |                                                    |             |                            | 0.0              |                   | ).0 0.0                |  |

\* Select a row by double-clicking on the Pollutant Name (Column B) then click the delete button

## SECTION B : REMAINING POLLUTANT EMISSIONS (as required in your Licence)

|               | RELEASES TO LAND |             |             |                            | Please enter all quantities | in this section in KGs |                        |
|---------------|------------------|-------------|-------------|----------------------------|-----------------------------|------------------------|------------------------|
| PO            | LLUTANT          |             | METHO       | D                          |                             | QUANTITY               |                        |
|               |                  | Method Used |             |                            |                             |                        |                        |
| Pollutant No. | Name             | M/C/E       | Method Code | Designation or Description | Emission Point 1            | T (Total) KG/Year      | A (Accidental) KG/Year |
|               |                  |             |             |                            | 0.0                         |                        | 10 00                  |

\* Select a row by double-clicking on the Pollutant Name (Column B) then click the delete button

#### AER Returns Workbook

|                      |                        |           | Please enter                     | all quantities on this sheet in Tonnes                                                                                                                           | r         |       |                    |                          | Han Waste a Name                                                                                                                                         |                                                                                                                     |                                                                                                                                                      |                                                                                               |
|----------------------|------------------------|-----------|----------------------------------|------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|-----------|-------|--------------------|--------------------------|----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|---------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|-----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|
|                      |                        |           | Quantity<br>(Tonnes per<br>Year) |                                                                                                                                                                  | Waste     |       | Method Used        | -                        | Haz Waste : Name and<br>Licence/Permit No of Next<br>Destination Facility<br><u>Non Haz Waste</u> : Name and<br>Licence/Permit No of<br>Recover/Disposer | <u>Haz Waste</u> : Address of Next<br>Destination Facility<br><u>Non Haz Waste</u> : Address of<br>Recover/Disposer | Name and License / Permit No. and<br>Address of Final Recoverer /<br>Disposer (HAZARDOUS WASTE<br>ONLY)                                              | Actual Address of Final Destinat<br>i.e. Final Recovery / Disposal S<br>(HAZARDOUS WASTE ONL) |
| Transfer Destination | European Waste<br>Code | Hazardous |                                  | Description of Waste                                                                                                                                             | Treatment | M/C/E | Method Used        | Location of<br>Treatment |                                                                                                                                                          |                                                                                                                     |                                                                                                                                                      |                                                                                               |
|                      |                        |           |                                  | wastes from mineral non-metalliferous                                                                                                                            |           |       |                    |                          | Bord na Mona Energy                                                                                                                                      | Derrygreenagh,Rochfortbridg                                                                                         | l                                                                                                                                                    |                                                                                               |
| Within the Country   | 01 01 02               | No        | 222.39                           | excavation                                                                                                                                                       | D1        | E     | Volume Calculation | Onsite of generat        | ic Ltd, P0501-01<br>Leinster Environmentals                                                                                                              | Westmeath, Ireland<br>Haggardstown, Dundalk, Co                                                                     |                                                                                                                                                      |                                                                                               |
| Vithin the Country   | 02 01 04               | No        | 133.88                           | 3 waste plastics (except packaging)                                                                                                                              | R5        | М     | Weighed            | Offsite in Ireland       | Ltd,WP 2008/06                                                                                                                                           | Louth,Ireland                                                                                                       |                                                                                                                                                      |                                                                                               |
| Fo Other Countries   | 08 01 11               | Yes       | 0.0                              | waste paint and varnish containing organic<br>) solvents or other dangerous substances                                                                           | R1        | С     | Volume Calculation | Abroad                   | Enva Ireland Ltd,184-1                                                                                                                                   | Estate,Portlaoise,Co<br>Laois,.,Ireland                                                                             | Nehlsen,D33300040,Hehlsen<br>,.,,Germany                                                                                                             | Hehlsen,.,,,,Germany                                                                          |
| To Other Countries   | 11 01 13               | Yes       | 0.0                              | degreasing wastes containing dangerous<br>substances                                                                                                             | R11       | С     | Volume Calculation | Abroad                   | Safety Kleen Ltd,99-1                                                                                                                                    | Tallaght,,Ireland                                                                                                   | Solvent Recovery<br>Management,PP33345F,Wh<br>eeland Rd,Knottingly,West<br>Yorks,WF11 8DZ,United<br>Kingdom<br>Enva Ltd,184-1,Clonminam<br>Industria | Wheeland<br>Rd,Knottingly,West<br>Yorks,WF11 8DZ,United<br>Kingdom                            |
| Within the Country   | 13 02 05               | Yes       | 28.3                             | mineral-based non-chlorinated engine, gear<br>and lubricating oils                                                                                               | R1        | с     | Volume Calculation | Offsite in Ireland       | Enva Ireland Ltd,184-1                                                                                                                                   | Estate,Portlaoise,Co<br>Laois,.,Ireland                                                                             | Estate,Portlaoise,Laois,.,Irela                                                                                                                      | Estate,Portlaoise,Laois,.,Ire                                                                 |
| Within the Country   | 15 01 03               | No        | 7.68                             | 3 wooden packaging<br>absorbents, filter materials (including oil                                                                                                | R1        | М     | Weighed            | Offsite in Ireland       | AES Ltd,WP-OY-08-061-01                                                                                                                                  | Cappincur, I ullamore, Co<br>Offaly,.,Iceland                                                                       |                                                                                                                                                      |                                                                                               |
| To Other Countries   | 15 02 02               | Yes       | 1.95                             | filters not otherwise specified), wiping<br>cloths, protective clothing contaminated by<br>5 dangerous substances<br>absorbents, filter materials (including oil | R1        | С     | Volume Calculation | Abroad                   | Enva Ireland Ltd,184-1                                                                                                                                   | Clonminam Ind<br>Estate,Portlaoise,Co<br>Laois,.,Ireland                                                            | Lindenschmidt,Reg no<br>E97095037,IINDENSCHMID<br>T,Kreuztal,,Germany                                                                                | IINDENSCHMIDT,Kreuztal<br>,Germany                                                            |
|                      |                        |           |                                  | filters not otherwise specified), wiping cloths, protective clothing contaminated by                                                                             |           |       |                    |                          |                                                                                                                                                          | Clonminam Ind<br>Estate,Portlaoise,Co                                                                               | KWA,Reg no<br>E17012100,Lintfort,.,.,.Germ                                                                                                           |                                                                                               |
| To Other Countries   | 15 02 02               | Yes       | 1.2                              | 2 dangerous substances                                                                                                                                           | D10       | М     | Weighed            | Abroad                   | Enva Ireland Ltd,184-1                                                                                                                                   | Laois,.,Ireland<br>Clonminam Ind<br>Estate Portlaoise Co                                                            | any<br>R.D. Recycling,Reg no<br>51727/1/KD Houthalen B                                                                                               | Lintfort,.,.,,Germany                                                                         |
| To Other Countries   | 16 01 07               | Yes       | 1.4                              | 4 oil filters                                                                                                                                                    | R4        | С     | Volume Calculation | Abroad                   | Enva Ireland Ltd,184-1                                                                                                                                   | Laois,.,Ireland<br>Clonminam Ind                                                                                    | elgium<br>Campine<br>Recycling,MLAV/05-                                                                                                              | Houthalen,.,,,,Belgium                                                                        |
| To Other Countries   | 16 06 01               | Yes       | 0.0                              | ) lead batteries                                                                                                                                                 | R6        | м     | Weighed            | Abroad                   | Enva Ireland Ltd,184-1                                                                                                                                   | Estate,Portlaoise,Co<br>Laois,.,Ireland                                                                             | 173/GVDA,Beerse,.,.,Belgiu<br>m                                                                                                                      | Beerse,.,,,,Belgium                                                                           |
| Within the Country   | 17 04 07               | No        | 92.42                            | 2 mixed metals<br>batteries and accumulators included in 16<br>06 01, 16 06 02 or 16 06 03 and unsorted                                                          | R4        | м     | Weighed            | Offsite in Ireland       | AES Ltd,WP-OY-08-061-01                                                                                                                                  | Cappincur, I ullamore, Co<br>Offaly,.,Iceland                                                                       | KMK Metals Ltd,W0113-                                                                                                                                |                                                                                               |
| To Other Countries   | 20 01 33               | Yes       | 0.0                              | ) batteries                                                                                                                                                      | R4        | М     | Weighed            | Abroad                   | KMK Metals,W0113-03                                                                                                                                      | Offaly,,Ireland                                                                                                     | d                                                                                                                                                    | Tullamore,.,,,Offaly,Ireland                                                                  |
| Within the Country   | 20 03 01               | No        | 17.04                            | 1 mixed municipal waste                                                                                                                                          | D1        | М     | Weighed            | Offsite in Ireland       | AES Ltd,WP-OY-08-061-01                                                                                                                                  | Offaly,Iceland                                                                                                      |                                                                                                                                                      |                                                                                               |
| Within the Country   | 20 03 01               | No        | 6.27                             | 7 mixed municipal waste                                                                                                                                          | D1        | С     | Volume Calculation | Offsite in Ireland       | AES Ltd,WP-OY-08-061-01                                                                                                                                  | Offaly,.,Iceland                                                                                                    |                                                                                                                                                      |                                                                                               |

\* Select a row by double-clicking the Description of Waste then click the delete button

## **Facility Information Summary**

AER Reporting Year Licence Register Number Name of site Site Location NACE Code Class/Classes of Activity National Grid Reference (6E, 6 N)

A description of the activities/processes at the site for the reporting year. This should include information such as production increases or decreases on site, any infrastructural changes, environmental performance which was measured during the reporting year and an overview of compliance with your licence listing all exceedances of licence limits (where applicable) and what they relate to e.g. air, water, noise. 2013 P0501-01 Bord na Mona Derrygreenagh Derrygreenagh, Rochfortbridge, Co Westmeath 0892 1.4 249450, 238140

Activities on site can be divided into two components, firstly the milling, harrowing, ridiging and harvesting of peat into stockpiles and secondly the transportation of that peat via an internal rail network to the Power Station and lorry outloading facilities. Due to the exceptionally good weather experienced during the 2013 production season, production increased to approximately 338,330 tonnes which equates to more than a five fold increase of the 2012 production achieved. Infrastructurally, there was no bog development. From an environmental perspective silt pond capacity was increased by 6943m<sup>3</sup>. The quarterly grab sampling was 100% compliant, There were 3 environmental complaints received during the reporting period. In relation to silt pond cleaning, 86% of ponds received two cleanings, inspections dictating cleaning schedules. Decommissioning and Rehabilitation works are described in an attachment.

## Declaration:

All the data and information presented in this report has been checked and certified as being accurate. The quality

Muchall

25-3-14

Signature Group/Facility manager (or nominated, suitably qualified and Date

|   | AIR-summary template                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                            | Lic No: | P0501-01 | Year                   | 2013 |
|---|-----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|---------|----------|------------------------|------|
|   | Answer all questions and complete all tables where relevant                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                     |         | Ad       | dditional information  |      |
| 1 | Does your site have licensed air emissions? If yes please complete table A1 and A2 below for the current<br>reporting year and answer further questions. If you do not have licenced emissions and do not complete a<br>solvent management plan (table A4 and A5) you <u>do not</u> need to complete the tables |         |          |                        |      |
|   |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                 | No      | Fu       | ugitive emissions only |      |
|   | Periodic/Non-Continuous Monitoring                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                              |         |          |                        |      |
| 2 | Are there any results in breach of licence requirements? If yes please provide brief details in the comment section of TableA1 below                                                                                                                                                                            | No      |          |                        |      |
| 3 | Basic air           Was all monitoring carried out in accordance with EPA guidance note AG2 and using the basic air monitoring checklist?         monitoring checklist?         AGN2                                                                                                                            | Yes     |          |                        |      |

## Table A1: Licensed Mass Emissions/Ambient data-periodic monitoring (non-continuous)

| Em | ission<br>erence no: | Parameter/ Substance | Frequency of<br>Monitoring | ELV in licence or<br>any revision<br>therof | Licence Compliance criteria | Measured value | Unit of<br>measurement | Compliant with<br>licence limit | Method of analysis | Annual mass<br>load (kg) | Comments -<br>reason for<br>change in %<br>mass load<br>from<br>previous year<br>if applicable |
|----|----------------------|----------------------|----------------------------|---------------------------------------------|-----------------------------|----------------|------------------------|---------------------------------|--------------------|--------------------------|------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|
|    |                      | SELECT               |                            |                                             | SELECT                      |                | SELECT                 | SELECT                          | SELECT             |                          |                                                                                                |
|    |                      | SELECT               |                            |                                             | SELECT                      |                | SELECT                 | SELECT                          | SELECT             |                          |                                                                                                |
|    |                      | SELECT               |                            |                                             | SELECT                      |                | SELECT                 | SELECT                          | SELECT             |                          |                                                                                                |
|    |                      | SELECT               |                            |                                             | SELECT                      |                | SELECT                 | SELECT                          | SELECT             |                          |                                                                                                |

Note 1: Volumetric flow shall be included as a reportable parameter

| AIR-summary template                                                                                                                                               | Lic No:        | P0501-01 | Year | 2013 |  |
|--------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|----------------|----------|------|------|--|
| Continuous Monitoring                                                                                                                                              |                |          |      |      |  |
| 4<br>Does your site carry out continuous air emissions monitoring?                                                                                                 | No             |          |      |      |  |
| If yes please review your continuous monitoring data and report the required fields below in Table A<br>it to its relevant Emission Limit Value (ELV)              | A2 and compare |          |      |      |  |
| <sup>5</sup> Did continuous monitoring equipment experience downtime? If yes please record downtime in table A                                                     | A2 below No    |          |      |      |  |
| 6<br>Do you have a proactive service agreement for each piece of continuous monitoring equipment?                                                                  | No             |          |      |      |  |
| 7<br>Did your site experience any abatement system bypasses? If yes please detail them in table A<br>Table A2: Summary of average emissions -continuous monitoring | 3 below No     |          |      |      |  |

Averaging Period Compliance Criteria Annual Emission Annual maximum Number of ELV Comments Emission Parameter/Substance Units of Monitoring reference no: measurement Equipment exceedences in downtime (hours) current ELV in licence or any reporting year revision therof 350 140 DAYS 6412 0 Dust 80 monitioring took place on 5 occasions for 28 days each time between April and September DM-01 Total Particulates Daily average < ELV mg/m2/day DM-02 Total Particulates 350 140 DAYS Daily average < ELV mg/m2/day 12516 155 0 0 Total Particulates mg/m2/day DM-03 350 140 DAYS Daily average < ELV 14336 131 0 C mg/m2/day SELECT DM-04 Total Particulates 350 140 DAYS Daily average < ELV 9436 184 0 SELECT

note 1: Volumetric flow shall be included as a reportable parameter.

### Table A3: Abatement system bypass reporting table Bypass protocol

| Duration** (hours) | Location           | Reason for bypass           | Impact magnitude                              | Corrective action                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                            |
|--------------------|--------------------|-----------------------------|-----------------------------------------------|----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|
|                    |                    |                             |                                               |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                              |
|                    |                    |                             |                                               |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                              |
|                    |                    |                             |                                               |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                              |
|                    |                    |                             |                                               |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                              |
|                    |                    |                             |                                               |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                              |
|                    |                    |                             |                                               |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                              |
|                    |                    |                             |                                               |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                              |
|                    | Duration** (hours) | Duration** (hours) Location | Duration** (hours) Location Reason for bypass | Duration** (hours)     Location     Reason for bypass     Impact magnitude       Impact magnitude     Impact magnitude     Impact magnitude |

\* this should include all dates that an abatement system bypass occurred

\*\* an accurate record of time bypass beginning and end should be logged on site and maintained for future Agency inspections please refer to bypass protocol link
| AIR-summary t                     | emplate                                 |                                                                            |                                                |                                                                          | Lic No:                          | P0501-01                                |                                   | Year                                     | 2013 |  |
|-----------------------------------|-----------------------------------------|----------------------------------------------------------------------------|------------------------------------------------|--------------------------------------------------------------------------|----------------------------------|-----------------------------------------|-----------------------------------|------------------------------------------|------|--|
| Solvent                           | use and manageme                        | nt on site                                                                 |                                                |                                                                          |                                  |                                         |                                   |                                          |      |  |
| Do you have a tota                | l Emission Limit Value of d             | irect and fugitive emi                                                     | ssions on site? if ye                          | s please fill out tables A4 and A5                                       |                                  |                                         | SELECT                            |                                          |      |  |
| Table A4: Solve<br>Total VOC Emis | ent Management Pla<br>ssion limit value | an Summary                                                                 | <u>Solvent</u><br>regulations                  | Please refer to linked solver<br>complete table 5                        | nt regulations to<br>and 6       |                                         |                                   |                                          |      |  |
| Reporting year                    | Total solvent input on<br>site (kg)     | Total VOC emissions<br>to Air from entire<br>site (direct and<br>fugitive) | Total VOC<br>emissions as %of<br>solvent input | Total Emission Limit Value<br>(ELV) in licence or any revision<br>therof | Compliance                       | ]                                       |                                   |                                          |      |  |
|                                   |                                         |                                                                            |                                                |                                                                          | SELECT                           | 1                                       |                                   |                                          |      |  |
| <b>T 11 AF</b>                    |                                         |                                                                            |                                                |                                                                          | SELECT                           | ]                                       |                                   |                                          |      |  |
| Table A5:                         | Solvent Ivlass Baland                   | ce summary                                                                 |                                                |                                                                          |                                  |                                         |                                   |                                          | 1    |  |
|                                   | (I) Inputs (kg)                         |                                                                            |                                                | (0)                                                                      | Outputs (kg)                     |                                         |                                   |                                          |      |  |
| Solvent                           | (I) Inputs (kg)                         | Organic solvent<br>emission in waste                                       | Solvents lost in<br>water (kg)                 | Collected waste solvent (kg)                                             | Fugitive Organic<br>Solvent (kg) | Solvent released in other ways e.g. by- | Solvents destroyed onsite through | Total emission of<br>Solvent to air (kg) |      |  |
|                                   |                                         |                                                                            |                                                |                                                                          |                                  |                                         |                                   |                                          | 1    |  |
|                                   |                                         |                                                                            |                                                |                                                                          |                                  |                                         |                                   |                                          | ]    |  |
|                                   |                                         |                                                                            |                                                |                                                                          |                                  |                                         |                                   |                                          |      |  |
|                                   |                                         |                                                                            |                                                |                                                                          |                                  |                                         | Total                             |                                          |      |  |

| AER Monitoring returns summary template-WATER/WASTEWATER(SEWER) | Lic No: | P0501-01               | Year | 2013 |  |
|-----------------------------------------------------------------|---------|------------------------|------|------|--|
|                                                                 |         | Additional information |      |      |  |

Does your site have licensed emissions direct to surface water or direct to sewer? If yes please complete table W2 and W3 below for the current reporting year and answer further questions. If **you do not have** licenced emissions you <u>only</u> need to complete table W1 and or W2 for storm water analysis and visual inspections

Was it a requirement of your licence to carry out visual inspections on any surface water discharges or watercourses on or near your site? If yes please complete table W2 below summarising <u>only any evidence of contamination noted during visual inspections</u>

Yes Monthly COD of yard run-off is attached.

4

Table W1 Storm water monitoring

| Location reference | Location<br>relative to site<br>activities | PRTR Parameter | Licenced<br>Parameter | Monitoring<br>date | ELV or trigger<br>level in licence<br>or any revision<br>thereof* | Licence<br>Compliance<br>criteria | Measured value | Unit of<br>measurement | Compliant with<br>licence | Comments |
|--------------------|--------------------------------------------|----------------|-----------------------|--------------------|-------------------------------------------------------------------|-----------------------------------|----------------|------------------------|---------------------------|----------|
|                    | SELECT                                     | SELECT         | SELECT                |                    |                                                                   | SELECT                            |                | SELECT                 | SELECT                    |          |
|                    | SELECT                                     | SELECT         | SELECT                |                    |                                                                   | SELECT                            |                | SELECT                 | SELECT                    |          |

\*trigger values may be agreed by the Agency outside of licence conditions

#### Table W2 Visual inspections-Please only enter details where contamination was observed.

| Location<br>Reference | Date of<br>inspection | Description of contamination | Source of contamination | Corrective action | Comments |
|-----------------------|-----------------------|------------------------------|-------------------------|-------------------|----------|
|                       |                       |                              | SELECT                  |                   |          |
|                       |                       |                              | SELECT                  |                   |          |

#### Licensed Emissions to water and /or wastewater(sewer)-periodic monitoring (non-continuous)

| 3 | Was there any result in breach of licence requirements? If yes please provide brief details in the<br>comment section of Table W3 below | No  | Additional information                                                                            |
|---|-----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|-----|---------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|
|   |                                                                                                                                         |     | Surface water monitoring was carried out on a quarterly basis. The results of which are attached. |
|   | Was all monitoring carried out in accordance with EPA                                                                                   |     |                                                                                                   |
|   | guidance and checklists for Quality of Aqueous Monitoring External /Internal                                                            |     |                                                                                                   |
|   | Data Reported to the EPA? If no please detail what areas Lab Quality Assessment of                                                      |     |                                                                                                   |
| 4 | require improvement in additional information box checklist results checklist                                                           | Yes |                                                                                                   |

#### Table W3: Licensed Emissions to water and /or wastewater (sewer)-periodic monitoring (non-continuous)

| Emission<br>reference no: | Emission<br>released to | Parameter/<br>SubstanceNote 1 | Type of sample | Frequency of monitoring | Averaging period | ELV or trigger<br>values in licence or<br>any revision<br>therof <sup>Note 2</sup> | Licence Compliance criteria | Measured value | Unit of<br>measurement | Compliant with licence | Method of analysis | Procedural<br>reference source | Procedural<br>reference<br>standard number | Annual mass load<br>(kg) | Comments |
|---------------------------|-------------------------|-------------------------------|----------------|-------------------------|------------------|------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|-----------------------------|----------------|------------------------|------------------------|--------------------|--------------------------------|--------------------------------------------|--------------------------|----------|
|                           |                         |                               |                |                         |                  |                                                                                    |                             |                |                        |                        |                    |                                |                                            |                          |          |
|                           |                         |                               |                |                         |                  |                                                                                    |                             |                |                        |                        |                    |                                |                                            |                          |          |
|                           |                         |                               |                |                         |                  |                                                                                    |                             |                |                        |                        |                    |                                |                                            |                          |          |

Note 1: Volumetric flow shall be included as a reportable parameter

Note 2: Where Emission Limit Values (ELV) do not apply to your licence please compare results against EOS for Surface water or relevant receptor quality standards

#### AER Monitoring returns summary template-WATER/WASTEWATER(SEWER) Lic No: P0501-01

Continuous monitoring

5 Does your site carry out continuous emissions to water/sewer monitoring?

Yes

If yes please summarise your continuous monitoring data below in Table W4 and compare it to its relevant Emission Limit Value (ELV)

<sup>6</sup> Did continuous monitoring equipment experience downtime? If yes please record downtime in table W4 below 7 Do you have a proactive service contract for each piece of continuous monitoring equipment on site?

Total of 85 days over 365 days Annual calibration schedule and trouble shooting service

8 below

## Table W4: Summary of average emissions -continuous monitoring

| Emission<br>reference no: | Emission<br>released to | Parameter/ Substance   | ELV or trigger<br>values in licence or<br>any revision<br>thereof | Averaging<br>Period | Compliance<br>Criteria                                                      | Units of<br>measurement | Annual Emission for current<br>reporting year (kg) | % change +/- from<br>previous reporting<br>year | Monitoring<br>Equipment<br>downtime (hours) | Number of ELV<br>exceedences in<br>reporting year | Comments                                                               |
|---------------------------|-------------------------|------------------------|-------------------------------------------------------------------|---------------------|-----------------------------------------------------------------------------|-------------------------|----------------------------------------------------|-------------------------------------------------|---------------------------------------------|---------------------------------------------------|------------------------------------------------------------------------|
| SW15                      | Water                   | Suspended Solids       | 35                                                                | 24 hour             | All results < 1.5<br>times ELV, plus 8<br>from ten results<br>must be < ELV | mg/L                    | 21058                                              | 56%                                             | 2040                                        | 0                                                 | Down time was primarily due to battery changes and periods of no flow. |
| SW15                      | Water                   | Ammonia (as N)         | 2.78                                                              | Weekly              | NA                                                                          | mg/L                    | 383                                                | 63%                                             | 0                                           | 0                                                 | Down time was primarily due to battery changes and periods of no flow. |
| SW15                      | Water                   | Total phosphorus       | NA                                                                | Weekly              | NA                                                                          | mg/L                    | 29.85                                              | 77%                                             | 0                                           | 0                                                 | Down time was primarily due to battery changes and periods of no flow. |
| SW15                      | Water                   | COD                    | 100                                                               | Weekly              | NA                                                                          | mg/L                    | 26894                                              | 65%                                             | 0                                           | 0                                                 | Down time was primarily due to battery changes and periods of no flow. |
| SW15                      | Water                   | volumetric flow        | NA                                                                | 24 hour             | NA                                                                          | m3/day                  | 11397                                              | 56%                                             | 96                                          | 0                                                 | Down time was primarily due to battery changes and periods of no flow. |
| SW15                      | Water                   | Total Dissolved Solids | NA                                                                | Weekly              | NA                                                                          | mg/L                    | 1158977                                            | 62%                                             | 0                                           | 0                                                 | Down time was primarily due to battery changes and periods of no flow. |

Additional Information

See note above

Year

2013

note 1: Volumetric flow shall be included as a reportable parameter.

#### Table W5: Abatement system bypass reporting table

| Duration (hours) | Location         | Resultant                 | Reason for                                       | Corrective                                                         | Was a report                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                              | When was this report                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                       |
|------------------|------------------|---------------------------|--------------------------------------------------|--------------------------------------------------------------------|-----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|
|                  |                  | emissions                 | bypass                                           | action*                                                            | submitted to the                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                          | submitted?                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                 |
|                  |                  |                           |                                                  |                                                                    | EPA?                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                      |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                            |
|                  |                  |                           |                                                  |                                                                    | SELECT                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                    |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                            |
|                  |                  |                           |                                                  |                                                                    |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                           |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                            |
|                  |                  |                           |                                                  |                                                                    |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                           |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                            |
|                  | Duration (hours) | Duration (hours) Location | Duration (hours) Location Resultant<br>emissions | Duration (hours) Location Resultant Reason for<br>emissions bypass | Duration (hours)     Location     Resultant     Reason for<br>bypass     Corrective<br>action*       Image: State Sta | Duration (hours)     Location     Resultant<br>emissions     Reason for<br>bypass     Corrective<br>action*     Was a report<br>submitted to the<br>EPA2       Image: Constraint of the<br>EPA2     Image: Constraint of the<br>EPA2     Image: Constraint of the<br>EPA2     Image: Constraint of the<br>EPA2       Image: Constraint of the<br>EPA2     Image: Constraint of the<br>EPA2     Image: Constraint of the<br>EPA2     Image: Constraint of the<br>EPA2       Image: Constraint of the<br>EPA2     Image: Constraint of the<br>EPA2     Image: Constraint of the<br>EPA2     Image: Constraint of the<br>EPA2 |

\*Measures taken or proposed to reduce or limit bypass frequency

| Bund/Pipeline testing template                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                 | Lic No:                                                                                                                                                          | P0501-01                                                                     |                                                                                                                                                                                                | Year      | 2013                                                            | 5                                   |                                                 |                                             |                              |                                                          |
|--------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|------------------------------------------------------------------------------|------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|-----------|-----------------------------------------------------------------|-------------------------------------|-------------------------------------------------|---------------------------------------------|------------------------------|----------------------------------------------------------|
| Bund testing         dropdown menu click to see options           Are you required by your licence to undertake integrity testing on bunds and containment structures ? If yes ple<br>containment structures on site, in addition to all bunds which failed the integrity test all bunding structures with<br>the table below, please include all bunds outside the licenced testing period<br>(mobile bunds and chemstore inc<br>2 Please provide integrity testing frequency period<br>Does the site maintain a register of bunds, underground pipelines (including stormwater and foul), Tanks, sump<br>3 type units and mobile bunds)           4 How many bunds are on site?           5 How many of these bunds have been tested within the required test schedule?           6 How many mobile bunds included in the bund test schedule?           7 Are the mobile bunds included in the bund test schedule?           8 How many of these mobile bunds have been tested within the tequired test schedule?           9 How many of these mobile bunds included in the bund test schedule?           10 How many of these sumps are integrity tested within the test schedule?           11 Do all sumps and chambers have high level flouid alarms?           11 Do all sumps and anabers have high level flouid alarms?           12 If yes to 011 are these failsafe systems included in a maintenance and testing programme?           13 the fire Water Retention Pond included in your integrity test programme? | ase fill out table B1 below listing all <b>new l</b><br>hich falled including mobile bunds must <b>i</b><br>luded)<br>s and containers? (containers refers to "C | bunds and<br>be listed in<br>"hemstore"<br>Yes<br>No<br>No<br>NA<br>NA<br>NA | Additional information One bund required testing during the reporting period. This was missed due to an oversight and is currently being addressed.  3 2 6 6 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 |           |                                                                 |                                     |                                                 |                                             |                              | _                                                        |
| Table B1: Summary details of bund /containment structure integrity test                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                        | 7                                                                                                                                                                |                                                                              |                                                                                                                                                                                                |           |                                                                 |                                     |                                                 |                                             |                              |                                                          |
| Bund/Containment structure ID Type Specify Other type Product containment SELECT SELECT SELECT -Cquacty required should comply with 35% or 11% containment rule as detailed in your licence                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                    | Actual capacity Capacity reg                                                                                                                                     | uired* Type of integrity test<br>SELECT<br>SELECT                            | Other test type<br>Commentary                                                                                                                                                                  | Test date | Integrity reports<br>maintained on<br>site?<br>SELECT<br>SELECT | Results of test<br>SELECT<br>SELECT | Integrity test failure<br>explanation <50 words | Corrective action taken<br>SELECT<br>SELECT | Scheduled date<br>for retest | Results of<br>retest(if in<br>current<br>reporting year) |
| Has integrity testing been carried out in accordance with licence requirements and are all structures tested in<br>15 line with BS9007/EPA Cuidopea?                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                           | bunding and storage guidelines                                                                                                                                   | SELECT                                                                       | cominentary                                                                                                                                                                                    | 1         |                                                                 |                                     |                                                 |                                             |                              |                                                          |

SELECT SELECT

-

16 Are channels/transfer systems to remote containment systems tested? 17 Are channels/transfer systems compliant in both integrity and available volume?

| Dinalina /una | loraround | otruoturo te | oting |
|---------------|-----------|--------------|-------|
| Pibeline/uno  | erarouna  | structure te |       |

Are you required by your licence to undertake integrity testing\* on underground structures e.g. pipelines or sumps etc.? If yes please fill out table 2 below listing all 1 underground structures and pipelines on site which failed the integrity test and all which have not been tested withing the integrity test period as specified

bunding and storage guidelines

|        | No underground tanks or pipelines |
|--------|-----------------------------------|
|        | on site.                          |
| Yes    |                                   |
| SELECT |                                   |

2 Please provide integrity testing frequency period \*please note integrity testing means water tightness testing for process and foul pipelines (as required under your licence)

| Table        | B2: Summary details of pi | ipeline/underground structures in | tegrity test                                       |                               |                        |                                       |                 |                                                    |                         |                              |                                                 |
|--------------|---------------------------|-----------------------------------|----------------------------------------------------|-------------------------------|------------------------|---------------------------------------|-----------------|----------------------------------------------------|-------------------------|------------------------------|-------------------------------------------------|
| Structure ID | Type system               | Material of construction:         | Does this structure have<br>Secondary containment? | Type of secondary containment | Type integrity testing | Integrity reports maintained on site? | Results of test | Integrity test<br>failure explanation<br><50 words | Corrective action taken | Scheduled date<br>for retest | Results of retest(if in current reporting year) |
|              | SELECT                    | SELECT                            | SELECT                                             | SELECT                        | SELECT                 | SELECT                                | SELECT          |                                                    |                         |                              | SELECT                                          |
|              |                           |                                   |                                                    |                               |                        |                                       |                 |                                                    |                         |                              |                                                 |
|              |                           |                                   |                                                    |                               |                        |                                       |                 |                                                    |                         |                              |                                                 |
|              |                           |                                   |                                                    |                               |                        |                                       |                 |                                                    |                         |                              |                                                 |

Please use commentary for additional details not answered by tables/ questions above

Year

|                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                      |     | Comments            |                                                                                                                  |
|--------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|-----|---------------------|------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|
| Are you required to carry out groundwater monitoring as part of your licence requirements?                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                           | no  |                     | Please provide an interpretation of groundwater monitoring data in the                                           |
| 2 Are you required to carry out soil monitoring as part of your licence requirements?                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                | no  |                     | interpretation box below or if you require additional space please                                               |
| Do you extract groundwater for use on site? If yes please specify use in comment<br><sup>3</sup> section                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                             | yes | Drinking water well | include a groundwater/contaminated land monitoring results<br>interpretaion as an additional section in this AER |
| Do monitoring results show that groundwater generic<br>assessment criteria such as GTVs or IGVs are exceeded or is<br>4 there an upward trend in results for a substance? If yes, please<br>complete the Groundwater Monitoring Guideline Template<br>Report (link in cell G8) and submit separately through ALDER as a<br>licensee return AND answer questions 5-12 below. template | no  |                     |                                                                                                                  |
| 5 Is the contamination related to operations at the facility (either current and/or historic)                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                        | no  |                     |                                                                                                                  |
| 6 Have actions been taken to address contamination issues?If yes please summarise<br>remediation strategies proposed/undertaken for the site                                                                                                                                                                                                                                         | N/A |                     |                                                                                                                  |
| 7 Please specify the proposed time frame for the remediation strategy                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                | N/A |                     |                                                                                                                  |
| 8 Is there a licence condition to carry out/update ELRA for the site?                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                | N/A |                     |                                                                                                                  |
| 9 Has any type of risk assesment been carried out for the site?                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                      | N/A |                     |                                                                                                                  |
| 10 Has a Conceptual Site Model been developed for the site?                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                          | N/A |                     |                                                                                                                  |
| 11 Have potential receptors been identified on and off site?                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                         | N/A |                     |                                                                                                                  |
| 12 Is there evidence that contamination is migrating offsite?                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                        | N/A |                     | Please enter interpretation of data here                                                                         |

## Table 1: Upgradient Groundwater monitoring results

| Date of sampling | Sample<br>location<br>reference | Parameter/<br>Substance | Methodology | Monitoring<br>frequency | Maximum<br>Concentration++ | Average<br>Concentration+ | unit   | GTV's* | SELECT** | Upward trend in<br>pollutant<br>concentration<br>over last 5 years<br>of monitoring data |
|------------------|---------------------------------|-------------------------|-------------|-------------------------|----------------------------|---------------------------|--------|--------|----------|------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|
|                  |                                 |                         |             |                         |                            |                           | SELECT |        |          | SELECT                                                                                   |
|                  |                                 |                         |             |                         |                            |                           | SELECT |        |          | SELECT                                                                                   |

.+ where average indicates arithmetic mean

.++ maximum concentration indicates the maximum measured concentration from all monitoring results produced during the reporting year

## Table 2: Downgradient Groundwater monitoring results

| Date of  | Sample    | Parameter/ | Mathodology | Monitoring | Maximum       | Average       | unit   | GT\/'o* |        | Upward trend in<br>yearly average<br>pollutant<br>concentration<br>over last 5 years<br>of monitoring data |
|----------|-----------|------------|-------------|------------|---------------|---------------|--------|---------|--------|------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|
| sampling | reference | Substance  | weinodology | irequency  | Concentration | Concentration | unit   | GIVS    | SELECT | or monitoring data                                                                                         |
|          |           |            |             |            |               |               | SELECT |         |        | SELECT                                                                                                     |
|          |           |            |             |            |               |               | SELECT |         |        | SELECT                                                                                                     |

| Groundwater/Soil monitoring template                                                                                                                                                                                                                                           | Lic No:                                                             | P0501-01                                                                                                       |                                                                                      | Year     | 2013                              |                        |                   |
|--------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|---------------------------------------------------------------------|----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|--------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|----------|-----------------------------------|------------------------|-------------------|
| *please note exceedance of generic assessment criteria (GAC) such as a Ground<br>upward trend in results for a substance indicates that further interpretation of m<br>please complete the Groundwater Monitoring Guideline Template Report at the lin<br>otherwise instructed | dwater Thresh<br>honitoring resu<br>ik provided an<br>I by the EPA. | old Value (GTV) or an Interim Guiq<br>ults is required. In addition to com<br>d submit separately through ALDE | leline Value (IGV) or an<br>pleting the above table,<br>R as a licensee return or as | Gri      | oundwater monitoring template     |                        | -                 |
| More information on the use of soil and groundwater standards/ generic assessmen<br>criteria (GAC) and risk assessment tools is available in the EPA published guidance<br>(see the link in G31)                                                                               | it<br><u>Guida</u>                                                  | ince on the Management of Co                                                                                   | ntaminated Land and Gro                                                              | undwater | at EPA Licensed Sites (EPA 2013). |                        |                   |
| **Depending on location of the site and proximity to other sensitive receptors alter                                                                                                                                                                                           | rnative Recept                                                      | or based Water Quality standards                                                                               | should be used in addition                                                           | Surface  | Groundwater Drinking water        | Drinking water (public | Interim Guideline |

supply compare results to the Drinking Water Standards (DWS)

| tion |           | Groundwater | Drinking water   |                        |               |
|------|-----------|-------------|------------------|------------------------|---------------|
| iter | Surface   | regulations | (private supply) | Drinking water (public | Interim Guide |
|      | water EQS | GTV's       | standards        | supply) standards      | Values (IGV)  |

| Groundwater | /Soi | l moni | toring | temp | late |
|-------------|------|--------|--------|------|------|
|-------------|------|--------|--------|------|------|

| Table 3:         | Soil results                    |                         |             |                         |                          |                          |        |
|------------------|---------------------------------|-------------------------|-------------|-------------------------|--------------------------|--------------------------|--------|
| Date of sampling | Sample<br>location<br>reference | Parameter/<br>Substance | Methodology | Monitoring<br>frequency | Maximum<br>Concentration | Average<br>Concentration | unit   |
|                  |                                 |                         |             |                         |                          |                          | SELECT |
|                  |                                 |                         |             |                         |                          |                          | SELECT |

Where additional detail is required please enter it here in 200 words or less

Lic No:

P0501-01

Year

2013

Year

## Environmental Liabilities template

## Click here to access EPA guidance on Environmental Liabilities and Financial

provision

| p | r | 0 | V | İS | 0 | n |
|---|---|---|---|----|---|---|
| - |   |   |   |    |   |   |

|    |                                                                               |                           | Commentary                |
|----|-------------------------------------------------------------------------------|---------------------------|---------------------------|
| 1  | ELRA initial agreement status                                                 | Not a licence requirement |                           |
|    |                                                                               |                           |                           |
| 2  | ELRA review status                                                            | NA                        |                           |
|    |                                                                               |                           |                           |
| 3  | Amount of Financial Provision cover required as determined by the latest ELRA | NA                        |                           |
| 4  | Financial Provision for ELRA status                                           | NA                        |                           |
|    |                                                                               |                           |                           |
| 5  | Financial Provision for ELRA - amount of cover                                | NA                        |                           |
|    |                                                                               |                           |                           |
| 6  | Financial Provision for ELRA - type                                           | NA                        |                           |
|    |                                                                               |                           |                           |
| 7  | Financial provision for ELRA expiry date                                      | NA                        |                           |
| 8  | Closure plan initial agreement status                                         | NA                        | Internal Budget Provision |
| 9  | Closure plan review status                                                    | NA                        | Internal Budget Provision |
| 10 | Financial Provision for Closure status                                        | NA                        | Internal Budget Provision |
| 11 | Financial Provision for Closure - amount of cover                             | NA                        | Internal Budget Provision |
| 12 | Financial Provision for Closure - type                                        | NA                        | Internal Budget Provision |
| 13 | Financial provision for Closure expiry date                                   | NA                        |                           |

Lic No:

P0501-01

|   | Environmental Management Programme/Continuous Improvement Programme                                                                                                  | template | Lic No:                | P0501-01                | Year | 2013 |
|---|----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|----------|------------------------|-------------------------|------|------|
|   | Highlighted cells contain dropdown menu click to view                                                                                                                |          | Additional Information | า                       |      |      |
| 1 | Do you maintain an Environmental Mangement System (EMS) for the site. If yes, please detail in additional information                                                | Yes      | Int                    | ernal unaccredited EMS. |      |      |
| 2 | Does the EMS reference the most significant environmental aspects and associated impacts on-site                                                                     | Yes      |                        |                         |      |      |
| 3 | Does the EMS maintain an Environmental Management Programme (EMP) as required in accordance with the licence requirements                                            | Yes      |                        |                         |      |      |
| 4 | Do you maintain an environmental documentation/communication system to inform the public on<br>environmental performance of the facility, as required by the licence | Yes      |                        |                         |      |      |

| <b>Environmental Management Programme</b>      | (EMP) report                    |                      |                                 |                |                         |
|------------------------------------------------|---------------------------------|----------------------|---------------------------------|----------------|-------------------------|
| Objective Category                             | Target                          | Status (% completed) | How target was progressed       | Responsibility | Intermediate outcomes   |
| Reduction of emissions to Air                  | Continue to train all           |                      | In total 59 Personnel received  |                |                         |
|                                                | employees in environmental      |                      | training in 2013. There were 4  |                |                         |
|                                                | matters. Training will be by    |                      | haydraulic harrows deployed     |                |                         |
|                                                | means of a new four module      |                      | across the licence area         |                |                         |
|                                                | training programme delivered    |                      |                                 |                |                         |
|                                                | by dedicated Bord na Mona       | 90                   |                                 | Individual     | Reduced emissions       |
| Waste reduction/Raw material usage efficiency  | Waste streamlining is a project |                      | Installed a waste management    | Section Head   | Improved Environmental  |
|                                                | we are particularly interested  |                      | system. Quarterly waste reports |                | Management Practices    |
|                                                | in continuine and hope to       |                      | are returned for records/filing |                |                         |
|                                                | reduce wastes further in the    |                      | and waste streams are segrated  |                |                         |
|                                                | future and be more efficient in |                      | on site to maximise recycling   |                |                         |
|                                                | dealing with all aspects of     |                      | potential.                      |                |                         |
|                                                | waste management                | 100                  |                                 |                |                         |
| Wests reduction /Dev motorial usage officiancy | Continue with the monthline of  | 100                  | In total 100 ( tannaa wara cont | Individual     | Improved Environmental  |
| waste reduction/ Raw material usage enciency   | continue with the recycling of  |                      | off site for recycling          | Inuividual     | Management Practices    |
|                                                | more requeling contractors      |                      | Dresurement also synlaring the  |                | Ivialiagement Practices |
|                                                | will be oppoing                 |                      | procurement also exploring the  |                |                         |
|                                                | will be oligolitg.              | 100                  | possibility of securing further |                |                         |
| Energy Management                              | As part of an energy            |                      | Workshop audit findings in      | Section Head   | Improved Environmental  |
|                                                | management process.             |                      | relation to the utilisation of  |                | Management Practices    |
|                                                | workshop energy audits were     |                      | natural light were implemented  |                |                         |
|                                                | carried out with the assistance |                      | reducing the dependence on      |                |                         |
|                                                | of SEAI.                        |                      | artifical lighting              |                |                         |
|                                                |                                 | 70                   | a thoat hgirting.               |                |                         |

| E | invironmental Management Progra | mme/Continuous Impr                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                        | ovement Programme | e template                                                                                                                                                                                                                      | Lic No:    | P0501-01                                       | Year | 2013 |
|---|---------------------------------|--------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|-------------------|---------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|------------|------------------------------------------------|------|------|
| R | eduction of emissions to water  | Continue to train all<br>employees in environmental<br>matters. Training will be by<br>means of a new four module<br>training programme delivered<br>by dedicated Bord na Mona<br>Training Specialists. This new<br>training programme includes<br>Environmental Compliance _<br>IPPC, Biodiversity,<br>Archaeology and Energy<br>Management. Hydraulic<br>harrows were deployed at 4<br>locations during the 2013<br>production season. Continue<br>with the collection of headland<br>peat, particularly at dust<br>sensitive locations. | 90                | In total 59 Personnel received<br>training in 2013. There were 4<br>haydraulic harrows deployed<br>across the licence area.<br>Headland peat was collected at<br>all locations and included as<br>part of overall peat returns. | Individual | Improved Environmental<br>Management Practices |      |      |
|   |                                 |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                            |                   |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                 |            |                                                | 4    |      |

|                               | Ν                                        | loise monitor                            | ing summary                                            | report                          |                        |                  | Lic No:                              | P0501-01                                     | Year                                                                              | 2013                                                                                    |                                                                               |
|-------------------------------|------------------------------------------|------------------------------------------|--------------------------------------------------------|---------------------------------|------------------------|------------------|--------------------------------------|----------------------------------------------|-----------------------------------------------------------------------------------|-----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|-------------------------------------------------------------------------------|
| Was noise me<br>If yes please | onitoring a licen<br>fill in table N1 no | ce requirement fo                        | or the AER period<br>ow                                | !?                              |                        |                  |                                      | No                                           | ]                                                                                 |                                                                                         |                                                                               |
| Was noise m<br>"Checklist for | onitoring carried<br>noise measure       | l out using the EP<br>nent report" inclu | A Guidance note<br>uded in the guida                   | , including co<br>nce note as f | mpletion of<br>able 6? | the              | <u>Noise</u><br>Guidance<br>note NG4 | NA                                           |                                                                                   |                                                                                         |                                                                               |
| Does your sit                 | e have a noise r                         | eduction plan                            |                                                        |                                 |                        |                  |                                      | NA                                           |                                                                                   |                                                                                         |                                                                               |
| Have there b                  | een changes rel                          | evant to site nois                       | e emissions (e.g.<br>survey?                           | plant or ope                    | rational char          | nges) since t    | he last noise                        | NA                                           | ]                                                                                 |                                                                                         |                                                                               |
|                               |                                          |                                          |                                                        |                                 |                        |                  |                                      |                                              |                                                                                   |                                                                                         |                                                                               |
| Date of<br>monitoring         | Time period                              | Noise location<br>(on site)              | Noise<br>sensitive<br>location -NSL<br>(if applicable) | LA <sub>eq</sub>                | LA <sub>90</sub>       | LA <sub>10</sub> | LA <sub>max</sub>                    | Tonal or Impulsive<br>noise* (Y/N)           | If tonal /impulsive noise was<br>identified was 5dB penalty<br>applied?           | Comments (ex. main<br>noise sources on site,<br>& extraneous noise ex.<br>road traffic) | Is <u>site c</u> ompliant wi<br>noise limits<br>(day/evening/night            |
| Date of<br>monitoring         | Time period                              | Noise location<br>(on site)              | Noise<br>sensitive<br>location -NSL<br>(if applicable) | LA <sub>eq</sub>                | LA <sub>90</sub>       | LA <sub>10</sub> | LA <sub>max</sub>                    | Tonal or Impulsive<br>noise* (Y/N)<br>SELECT | If tonal /impulsive noise was<br>identified was 5dB penalty<br>applied?<br>SELECT | Comments (ex. main<br>noise sources on site,<br>& extraneous noise ex.<br>road traffic) | Is <u>site</u> compliant wit<br>noise limits<br>(day/evening/night)<br>SELECT |
| Date of<br>monitoring         | Time period                              | Noise location<br>(on site)              | Noise<br>sensitive<br>location -NSL<br>(if applicable) | LA <sub>eq</sub>                | LA <sub>90</sub>       | LA <sub>10</sub> | LA <sub>max</sub>                    | Tonal or Impulsive<br>noise* (Y/N)<br>SELECT | If tonal /impulsive noise was<br>identified was 5dB penalty<br>applied?<br>SELECT | Comments (ex. main<br>noise sources on site,<br>& extraneous noise ex.<br>road traffic) | Is <u>site</u> compliant wit<br>noise limits<br>(day/evening/night<br>SELECT  |

\*Please ensure that a tonal analysis has been carried out as per guidance note NG4. These records must be maintained onsite for future inspection

If noise limits exceeded as a result of noise attributed to site activities, please choose the corrective action from the following options?

SELECT

\*\* please explain the reason for not taking action/resolution of noise issues?

Any additional comments? (less than 200 words)

|  | Resource Usage/Energy efficiency summary | Lic No: | P0501-01 | Year | 2013 |
|--|------------------------------------------|---------|----------|------|------|
|--|------------------------------------------|---------|----------|------|------|

1 When did the site carry out the most recent energy efficiency audit? Please list the recommendations in table 3 below

Is the site a member of any accredited programmes for reducing energy usage/water conservation such as the SEAI programme linked to the right? If yes please list them in additional information

Where Fuel Oil is used in boilers on site is the sulphur content compliant with licence conditions? Please state percentage in additional information

| n table 3 below                                          | Nov-12 | Report on file |
|----------------------------------------------------------|--------|----------------|
| <u>SEAI - Large</u><br>Industry Energy<br>Network (LIEN) | Yes    |                |
| ate percentage in                                        |        | Not a Licence  |
|                                                          | NA     | requirement    |

| Table R1 Energy usag                | e on site     |              |                                                                 |                                                               |
|-------------------------------------|---------------|--------------|-----------------------------------------------------------------|---------------------------------------------------------------|
| Energy Use                          | Previous year | Current year | Production +/- %<br>compared to<br>previous reporting<br>year** | Energy<br>Consumption +/- %<br>vs overall site<br>production* |
| Total Energy Used (MWHrs)           | 4376          | 8169         | 433                                                             | 46.44                                                         |
| Total Energy Generated (MWHrs)      |               |              |                                                                 |                                                               |
| Total Renewable Energy Generated (N | /WHrs)        |              |                                                                 |                                                               |
| Electricity Consumption (MWHrs)     | 367           | 309          | 433                                                             | -15.8                                                         |
| Fossil Fuels Consumption:           |               |              |                                                                 |                                                               |
| Heavy Fuel Oil (m3)                 |               |              |                                                                 |                                                               |
| Light Fuel Oil (m3)                 | 394.609       | 773.563      | 433                                                             | 96                                                            |
| Natural gas (m3)                    |               |              |                                                                 |                                                               |
| Coal/Solid fuel (metric tonnes)     | 20            |              |                                                                 |                                                               |
| Peat (metric tonnes)                |               |              |                                                                 |                                                               |
| Renewable Biomass                   |               |              |                                                                 |                                                               |
| Renewable energy generated on site  |               |              |                                                                 |                                                               |

\* where consumption of energy can be compared to overall site production please enter this information as percentage increase or decrease compared to the previous reporting year. \*\* where site production information is available please enter percentage increase or decrease compared to previous year

| Table R2 Water usage | e on site            |                     |                                                       |                                                | Water Emissions                 | Water Consumption                                                             |                        |
|----------------------|----------------------|---------------------|-------------------------------------------------------|------------------------------------------------|---------------------------------|-------------------------------------------------------------------------------|------------------------|
|                      | Water extracted      | Water extracted     | Production +/- %<br>compared to<br>previous reporting | Energy<br>Consumption +/- %<br>vs overall site | Volume Discharged<br>back to    | Volume used i.e not<br>discharged to<br>environment e.g.<br>released as steam |                        |
| Water use            | Previous year m3/yr. | Current year m3/yr. | year**                                                | production*                                    | environment(m <sup>3</sup> yr): | m3/yr                                                                         | Unaccounted for Water: |
| Groundwater          |                      |                     |                                                       |                                                |                                 |                                                                               |                        |
| Surface water        |                      |                     |                                                       |                                                |                                 |                                                                               |                        |
| Public supply        |                      |                     |                                                       |                                                |                                 |                                                                               |                        |
| Recycled water       |                      |                     |                                                       |                                                |                                 |                                                                               |                        |
| Total                |                      |                     |                                                       |                                                |                                 |                                                                               |                        |

\* where consumption of water can be compared to overall site production please enter this information as percentage increase or decrease compared to the previous reporting year.

\*\* where site production information is available please enter percentage increase or decrease compared to previous year

| Table R3 Waste Stream  | Summary |          |              |          |       |
|------------------------|---------|----------|--------------|----------|-------|
|                        | Total   | Landfill | Incineration | Recycled | Other |
| Hazardous (Tonnes)     | 37.79   | 12.12    | 4.74         | 20.93    |       |
| Non-Hazardous (Tonnes) | 347.67  | 30.97    | 0            | 157.6    | 159.  |

| Resource | Resource Usage/Energy efficiency summary       |                 |                                     |                    | Lic No:                       | P0501-01            |                | Year            | 2013                   |
|----------|------------------------------------------------|-----------------|-------------------------------------|--------------------|-------------------------------|---------------------|----------------|-----------------|------------------------|
|          | Table R4: Energy Audit finding recommendations |                 |                                     |                    |                               |                     |                |                 |                        |
|          | Date of audit                                  | Recommendations | Description of<br>Measures proposed | Origin of measures | Predicted energy<br>savings % | Implementation date | Responsibility | Completion date | Status and<br>comments |
|          |                                                |                 |                                     | SELECT             |                               |                     |                |                 |                        |
|          |                                                |                 |                                     | SELECT             |                               |                     |                |                 |                        |
|          |                                                |                 |                                     | SELECT             |                               |                     |                |                 |                        |

Table R5: Power Generation: Where power is generated onsite (e.g. power generation facilities/food and drink industry) please complete the following information

|                                      | Unit ID | Unit ID | Unit ID | Unit ID | Station Total |
|--------------------------------------|---------|---------|---------|---------|---------------|
| Technology                           |         |         |         |         |               |
| Primary Fuel                         |         |         |         |         |               |
| Thermal Efficiency                   |         |         |         |         |               |
| Unit Date of Commission              |         |         |         |         |               |
| Total Starts for year                |         |         |         |         |               |
| Total Running Time                   |         |         |         |         |               |
| Total Electricity Generated (GWH)    |         |         |         |         |               |
| House Load (GWH)                     |         |         |         |         |               |
| KWH per Litre of Process Water       |         |         |         |         |               |
| KWH per Litre of Total Water used on | Site    |         |         |         |               |

| Complaints and Incidents summary template | Lic No:           | P0501-01 | Year | 2013 |
|-------------------------------------------|-------------------|----------|------|------|
| Complaints                                |                   |          |      |      |
|                                           | Additional inform | nation   |      |      |

Yes

Have you received any environmental complaints in the current reporting year? If yes please complete summary details of complaints received on site in table 1 below

| Table 1           | 1 Complaints summary |                             |                         |                          |                   |                 |             |
|-------------------|----------------------|-----------------------------|-------------------------|--------------------------|-------------------|-----------------|-------------|
|                   |                      |                             | Brief description of    |                          |                   |                 |             |
|                   |                      |                             | complaint (Free txt <20 | Corrective action< 20    |                   |                 | Further     |
| Date              | Category             | Other type (please specify) | words)                  | words                    | Resolution status | Resolution date | information |
| 24/05/2013        | Air                  |                             | Dust Complaint          | Stopped production durin | Complete          | 24/05/2013      |             |
| 11/07/2013        | Air                  |                             | Dust Complaint          | Stopped production durin | Complete          | 11/07/2013      |             |
| 16/07/2013        | Air                  |                             | Dust Complaint          | Stopped production durin | Complete          | 16/07/2013      |             |
|                   | SELECT               |                             |                         |                          | SELECT            |                 |             |
|                   | SELECT               |                             |                         |                          | SELECT            |                 |             |
| Total complaints  |                      |                             |                         |                          |                   |                 |             |
| open at start of  |                      |                             |                         |                          |                   |                 |             |
| reporting year    |                      | 0                           |                         |                          |                   |                 |             |
| Total new         |                      |                             |                         |                          |                   |                 |             |
| complaints        |                      |                             |                         |                          |                   |                 |             |
| received durina   |                      |                             |                         |                          |                   |                 |             |
| reporting year    |                      | 3                           |                         |                          |                   |                 |             |
| Total complaints  |                      |                             |                         |                          |                   |                 |             |
| closed during     |                      |                             |                         |                          |                   |                 |             |
| reporting year    |                      | 3                           |                         |                          |                   |                 |             |
| Balance of        |                      |                             |                         |                          |                   |                 |             |
| complaints end of |                      |                             |                         |                          |                   |                 |             |
| roporting yoar    |                      | 0                           |                         |                          |                   |                 |             |

| Incidents                                                                |                     |  |  |  |  |  |  |
|--------------------------------------------------------------------------|---------------------|--|--|--|--|--|--|
| Additional informati                                                     |                     |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| Have any incidents occurred on site in the current report<br>year in Tab | Yes                 |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| *For information on how to report and what                               |                     |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| constitutes an incident                                                  | What is an incident |  |  |  |  |  |  |

| Table 2 Incidents summary |                         |                        |                          |          |                    |                    |                   |               |            |                       |               |                   |            |               |
|---------------------------|-------------------------|------------------------|--------------------------|----------|--------------------|--------------------|-------------------|---------------|------------|-----------------------|---------------|-------------------|------------|---------------|
|                           |                         |                        |                          |          |                    | Other              | Activity in       |               |            |                       | Preventative  |                   |            |               |
|                           |                         |                        | Incident category*please |          |                    | cause(please       | progress at       |               |            | Corrective action<20  | action <20    |                   | Resolution | Likelihood of |
| Date of occurrence        | Incident nature         | Location of occurrence | refer to guidance        | Receptor | Cause of incident  | specify)           | time of incident  | Communication | Occurrence | words                 | words         | Resolution status | date       | reoccurence   |
| 08/04/2013                | 3 Fire                  | Drumman Bog            | 1. Minor                 | Air      | Other (add details | Quad bike trespass | Normal activities | EPA           | New        | Fire was extinguished | Boundaries Se | Complete          | 17/04/2013 | Low           |
| 03/10/2013                | 3 Trigger level reached | Derrygreenagh SWE2     | 1. Minor                 | Water    | Plant or equipmer  | it issues          | Normal activities | EPA           | New        | Investigation         | None required | Complete          | 15/10/2013 | Low           |
|                           | SELECT                  | SELECT                 | SELECT                   | SELECT   | SELECT             |                    | SELECT            | SELECT        | SELECT     |                       |               | SELECT            |            | SELECT        |
|                           | SELECT                  | SELECT                 | SELECT                   | SELECT   | SELECT             |                    | SELECT            | SELECT        | SELECT     |                       |               | SELECT            |            | SELECT        |
|                           | SELECT                  | SELECT                 | SELECT                   | SELECT   | SELECT             |                    | SELECT            | SELECT        | SELECT     |                       |               | SELECT            |            | SELECT        |
| Total number of           |                         |                        |                          |          |                    |                    |                   |               |            |                       |               |                   |            |               |
| incidents current         |                         |                        |                          |          |                    |                    |                   |               |            |                       |               |                   |            |               |
| year                      | 2                       |                        |                          |          |                    |                    |                   |               |            |                       |               |                   |            |               |
| Total number of           |                         |                        |                          |          |                    |                    |                   |               |            |                       |               |                   |            |               |
| incidents previous        |                         |                        |                          |          |                    |                    |                   |               |            |                       |               |                   |            |               |
| year                      | 3                       |                        |                          |          |                    |                    |                   |               |            |                       |               |                   |            |               |
| 0/ 1 1/ /                 |                         |                        |                          |          |                    |                    |                   |               |            |                       |               |                   |            |               |

| % reduction/ |      |
|--------------|------|
| increase     | -33% |

| WASTE SUMMARY                                                                          | Lic No:                   | P0501-01            | Year         | 2013                   |
|----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|---------------------------|---------------------|--------------|------------------------|
| SECTION A-PRTR ON SITE WASTE TREATMENT AND WASTE TRANSFERS TAB- TO BE COMPLETED BY ALL | IPPC AND WASTE FACILITIES | PRTR facility logon | dropdown lis | t click to see options |

| SECTION B- WASTE ACCEPTED ONTO SITE-TO BE COMPLETED BY ALL IPPC AND WASTE FACILITIES                                                                                                                                                      |       |                        |
|-------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|-------|------------------------|
| Were any wastes accepted onto your site for recovery or disposal or treatment prior to recovery or disposal within the boundaries of your facility ?; (waste generated within your boundaries I is to be captured through PRIR reporting) | ELECT | Additional Information |
| ir yes please enter details in table 1 below 2 Did your site have any rejected consignments of waste in the current reporting year? If yes please give a brief explanation in the additional information SE                               | ELECT |                        |
| 3 Was waste accepted onto your site that was generated outside the Republic of Ireland? If yes please state the quantity in tonnes in additional information SE                                                                           | ELECT |                        |

# 3 Was waste accepted onto your site that was generated outside the Republic of Ireland? If yes please state the quantity in tonnes in additional information <u>SELECT</u> Table 1 Details of waste accepted onto your site for recovery, disposal or treatment (do not include wastes generated at your site, as these will have been reported in your PRTR workbook)

|                        |                                    |                          |                         |                         | 5 5                              |                    |                     | ,                      |                                  |                 |            |
|------------------------|------------------------------------|--------------------------|-------------------------|-------------------------|----------------------------------|--------------------|---------------------|------------------------|----------------------------------|-----------------|------------|
| Licenced annual        | EWC code                           | Source of waste accepted | Description of waste    | Quantity of waste       | Quantity of waste accepted in    | Reduction/         | Reason for          | Packaging Content (%)- | Disposal/Recovery or             | Quantity of     | Comments - |
| tonnage limit for your |                                    |                          | accepted                | accepted in current     | previous reporting year (tonnes) | Increase over      | reduction/ increase | only applies if the    | treatment operation carried out  | waste           |            |
| site (total            |                                    |                          | Please enter an         | reporting year (tonnes) |                                  | previous year +/ - | from previous       | waste has a packaging  | at your site and the description | remaining on    |            |
| tonnes/annum)          |                                    |                          | accurate and detailed   |                         |                                  | %                  | reporting year      | component              | of this operation                | site at the end |            |
|                        |                                    |                          | description - which     |                         |                                  |                    |                     |                        |                                  | of reporting    |            |
|                        |                                    |                          | applies to relevant EWC |                         |                                  |                    |                     |                        |                                  | year (tonnes)   |            |
|                        |                                    |                          | code                    |                         |                                  |                    |                     |                        |                                  |                 |            |
|                        | European Waste Catalogue EWC codes |                          | European Waste          |                         |                                  |                    |                     |                        |                                  |                 |            |
|                        |                                    |                          | Catalogue EWC codes     |                         |                                  |                    |                     |                        |                                  |                 |            |
|                        |                                    |                          |                         |                         |                                  |                    |                     |                        |                                  |                 |            |
|                        |                                    |                          |                         |                         |                                  |                    |                     |                        |                                  |                 |            |
|                        |                                    |                          |                         |                         |                                  |                    |                     |                        |                                  |                 |            |
|                        |                                    |                          |                         |                         |                                  |                    |                     |                        |                                  |                 |            |
|                        |                                    |                          |                         |                         |                                  |                    |                     |                        |                                  |                 |            |
|                        |                                    |                          |                         |                         |                                  |                    |                     |                        |                                  |                 |            |

## SECTION C-TO BE COMPLETED BY ALL WASTE FACILITIES (waste transfer stations, Composters, Material recovery facilities etc) EXCEPT LANDFILL SITES

4 Is all waste processing infrastructure as required by your licence and approved by the Agency in place? If no please list waste processing infrastructure required onsite

5 Is all waste storage infrastructure as required by your licence and approved by the Agency in place? If no please list waste storage infrastructure required on site

6 Does your facility have relevant nuisance controls in place? 7 Do you have an odour management system in place for your facility? If no why? 8 Do you maintain a sludge register on site?

| SECTION D-TO BE C                     | OMPLETED BY LANDFILL SITES O                            | NLY                                                |                                                                 |          |
|---------------------------------------|---------------------------------------------------------|----------------------------------------------------|-----------------------------------------------------------------|----------|
| Table 2 Waste type                    | and tonnage-landfill only                               |                                                    |                                                                 |          |
| Waste types permitted<br>for disposal | Authorised/licenced annual intake for<br>disposal (tpa) | Actual intake for disposal in reporting year (tpa) | Remaining licensed<br>capacity at end of<br>reporting year (m3) | Comments |
|                                       |                                                         |                                                    |                                                                 |          |
|                                       |                                                         |                                                    |                                                                 |          |
|                                       |                                                         |                                                    |                                                                 |          |
|                                       |                                                         |                                                    | 1                                                               |          |

#### Table 3 General information-Landfill only

| Area ID | Date landfilling commenced | Date landfilling ceased Currently lan | Currently landfilling | lling Private or Public<br>Operated | Inert or non-hazardous | Predicted date to<br>cease landfilling | Licence permits<br>asbestos | Is there a separate cell<br>for asbestos? | Accepted asbestos in reporting<br>year | Total disposal<br>area occupied by<br>waste | Lined disposal<br>area occupied by<br>waste | Unlined area |
|---------|----------------------------|---------------------------------------|-----------------------|-------------------------------------|------------------------|----------------------------------------|-----------------------------|-------------------------------------------|----------------------------------------|---------------------------------------------|---------------------------------------------|--------------|
|         |                            |                                       |                       |                                     |                        |                                        |                             |                                           |                                        | SELECT UNIT                                 | SELECT UNIT                                 | SELECT UNIT  |
| Cell 8  |                            |                                       |                       |                                     |                        |                                        |                             |                                           |                                        |                                             |                                             |              |



| SELECT |  |
|--------|--|
| SELECT |  |
| SELECT |  |



| ble 4 Environmental monitoring-landfill only Landfill Manual-Monitoring Standards                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                          |  |
|--------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|--|
|                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                            |  |
| s meterological<br>nitoring in<br>apliance with LD standard in reporting year +<br>with LD standard in reporting y |  |
|                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                            |  |
| slease refer to Landfill Manual linked above for relevant Landfill Directive monitoring standards                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                          |  |
| ble 5 Capping-Landfill only                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                |  |

SELECT SELECT

|                |                          |                           |                   | Area with waste that       |                                    |          |
|----------------|--------------------------|---------------------------|-------------------|----------------------------|------------------------------------|----------|
| Avec unconned® | A way with temporory con |                           |                   | -h - uld h - u - uset that |                                    |          |
| Area uncappeu. | Area with temporary cap  |                           |                   | should be permanently      |                                    |          |
|                |                          | Area with final cap to LD |                   | capped to date under       |                                    |          |
| SELECT UNIT    | SELECT UNIT              | Standard m2 ha, a         | Area capped other | licence                    | What materials are used in the cap | Comments |
|                |                          |                           |                   |                            |                                    |          |

\*please note this includes daily cover area

 Table 6 Leachate-Landfill only

 9 Is leachate from your site treated in a Waste Water Treatment Plant?

 10 Is leachate released to surface water? If yes please complete leachate mass load information below

| Volume of leachate in reporting year(m3) | Leachate (BOD) mass load (kg/annum) | Leachate (COD) mass load<br>(kg/annum) | Leachate (NH4) mass load<br>(kg/annum) | Leachate (Chloride)<br>mass load kg/annum | Leachate treatment on-site | Specify type of<br>leachate treatment | Comments |
|------------------------------------------|-------------------------------------|----------------------------------------|----------------------------------------|-------------------------------------------|----------------------------|---------------------------------------|----------|
|                                          |                                     |                                        |                                        |                                           |                            |                                       |          |

Please ensure that all information reported in the landfill gas section is consistent with the Landfill Gas Survey submitted in conjunction with PRTR returns
Table 7 Landfill Gas-Landfill only

| Table / Landfill Gas | able / Lanunii Gas-Lanunii Oniy |                                  |                            |          |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
|----------------------|---------------------------------|----------------------------------|----------------------------|----------|--|--|--|--|--|--|--|
|                      |                                 |                                  |                            |          |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
|                      |                                 |                                  |                            |          |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
|                      |                                 |                                  |                            |          |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
|                      |                                 |                                  |                            |          |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
|                      |                                 |                                  | Was surface emissions      |          |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
|                      |                                 |                                  | was surface emissions      |          |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| Gas Captured&Treated |                                 |                                  | monitoring performed       |          |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| by LFG System m3     | Power generated (MW / KWh)      | Used on-site or to national grid | during the reporting year? | Comments |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
|                      |                                 |                                  | SELECT                     |          |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |



# Derrygreenagh

# **Decommissioning and Rehabilitation**

# AER Overview 2013.

Within the Derrygreenagh licensed area (P0501-01) there were no bogs available for rehabilitation in 2013. Ongoing monitoring of cutaway within the Derrygreenagh licensing area included the monitoring of rehabilitation trials in Drumman Bog. Consultation was carried out with a local community group from Ballivor regarding Bracklin Bog draft rehabilitation plan.

Draft rehabilitation plans for the Derrygreenagh bogs licensed area, including more detailed draft plans for each component bog unit were submitted to the EPA in 2013. The plans will be reviewed in Winter 2014/2015 and updated accordingly. The BNM Ecology Team (who plan and manage rehabilitation) met with the EPA inspectorate in 2013 to outline the general content and a review process was agreed. This will involve a biannual review and update of plans as well as more detail and finalisation of plans for sites that have been taken out of production.

The annual Biodiversity Action Plan review day was held in December 2013 and this included an update on progress of this plan, bog restoration and cutaway rehabilitation for a wide range on statutory and non-statutory consultees including members of the NPWS, BWI, Bord na Mona, Coillte, Inland Fisheries Ireland, An Taisce, IPCC, Irish Red Grouse Association, Irish Wildlife Trust, NARGC, local game councils, Midland Regional Planning Authority as well as a range of local community groups and Heritage Officers from counties Laois, Offaly, Kildare, Roscommon, Longford, Meath, Galway, Westmeath and Dublin.

The Restoration and Aftercare Plans for the Derrygreenagh Group of Bogs was submitted to the Agency in April 2013.

A copy of our Biodiversity Action Plan is available to view and download at http://www.bordnamona.ie/our-company/biodiversity/

| Bord na Mona Derrygreenagh |           |            |        |            | Siltpond I | Monitoring | g Frequen | cy & Results |         |      |     |        |
|----------------------------|-----------|------------|--------|------------|------------|------------|-----------|--------------|---------|------|-----|--------|
| IPPC Licence P050          | 01-01     |            |        |            |            |            |           |              | -       |      |     |        |
| Х                          | Y         | Bog        | SW     | Monitoring | Sampled    | рН         | SS        | TS           | Ammonia | TP   | COD | Colour |
| 252468.68                  | 240919.32 | Carrick    | SW-5   | Q1 13      | 27/03/2013 | 7.8        | 5         | 454          | 0.23    | 0.05 | 36  | 80     |
| 251880.60                  | 234593.13 | Ballybeg   | SW-13  | Q1 13      | 27/03/2013 | 7.9        | 11        | 222          | 1.4     | 0.06 | 38  | 80     |
| 240425.65                  | 234997.32 | Toar       | SW-17  | Q1 13      | 27/03/2013 | 7.1        | 5         | 278          | 1.1     | 0.05 | 44  | 177    |
| 266022.62                  | 259613.57 | Lisclogher | SW-25  | Q1 13      | 27/03/2013 | 7.8        | 5         | 290          | 0.18    | 0.05 | 63  | 190    |
| 260583.98                  | 256514.28 | Lisclogher | SW-26  | Q1 13      | 27/03/2013 | 6.6        | 5         | 192          | 1.2     | 0.05 | 77  | 160    |
| 254528.83                  | 242354.28 | Derryhinch | SW-2   | Q2 13      | 23/05/2013 | 7.8        | 8         | 218          | 2.3     | 0.05 | 65  | 100    |
| 253369.19                  | 242417.94 | Derryhinch | SW-3   | Q2 13      | 23/05/2013 | 7.8        | 7         | 332          | 2.7     | 0.06 | 41  | 83     |
| 252468.68                  | 240919.32 | Carrick    | SW-5   | Q2 13      | 23/05/2013 | 7.9        | 5         | 472          | 0.32    | 0.05 | 40  | 80     |
| 252409.71                  | 241163.33 | Carrick    | SW-6   | Q2 13      | 23/05/2013 | 7.9        | 5         | 432          | 0.06    | 0.06 | 32  | 51     |
| 252473.21                  | 241162.01 | Carrick    | SW-7   | Q2 13      | 23/05/2013 | 7.9        | 5         | 492          | 0.06    | 0.08 | 39  | 52     |
| 252275.61                  | 239871.62 | Drumman    | SW-8   | Q3 13      | 22/08/2013 | 7.8        | 5         | 290          | 0.02    | 0.05 | 40  | 51     |
| 252602.78                  | 242540.17 | Derryhinch | SW-4   | Q3 13      | 22/08/2013 | 7.6        | 5         | 344          | 0.05    | 0.05 | 83  | 161    |
| 255381.16                  | 243606.05 | Derryhinch | SW-1   | Q3 13      | 22/08/2013 | 7.5        | 12        | 237          | 1.9     | 0.13 | 108 | 125    |
| 252623.61                  | 241470.16 | Carrick    | SW-4A  | Q3 13      | 22/08/2013 | 7.7        | 5         | 336          | 0.82    | 0.05 | 85  | 284    |
| 252950.37                  | 238421.69 | Drumman    | SW-9   | Q3 13      | 22/08/2013 | 7.6        | 5         | 354          | 0.02    | 0.05 | 82  | 244    |
| 252206.09                  | 235207.02 | Ballybeg   | SW-12  | Q4 13      | 14/11/2013 | 7.1        | 5         | 306          | 0.11    | 0.05 | 79  | 263    |
| 251880.60                  | 234593.13 | Ballybeg   | SW-13  | Q4 13      | 14/11/2013 | 7.6        | 13        | 318          | 1.5     | 0.05 | 54  | 124    |
| 252250.49                  | 235061.45 | Ballybeg   | SW-13A | Q4 13      | 14/11/2013 | 7.6        | 17        | 342          | 0.88    | 0.08 | 46  | 103    |
| 260583.98                  | 256514.28 | Bracklin   | SW-26  | Q4 13      | 14/11/2013 | 6.6        | 5         | 50           | 0.91    | 0.05 | 68  | 206    |
| 260609.41                  | 256526.33 | Bracklin   | SW-27  | Q4 13      | 14/11/2013 | 6.7        | 5         | 138          | 1       | 0.05 | 60  | 319    |

| Yard Discharge |                  |    |
|----------------|------------------|----|
| Licence: P0501 |                  |    |
| Works: Derrygr |                  |    |
| Month          | Rossan SWE 1 COD |    |
| Jan            | 44               | 31 |
| Feb            | 31               | 0  |
| Mar            | 33               | 69 |
| Apr            | 50               | 49 |
| May            | 23               | 78 |
| June           | 26               | 35 |
| July           | 0                | 0  |
| Aug            | 0                | 0  |
| Sep            | 0                | 0  |
| Oct            | 112              | 30 |
| Nov            | 37               | 22 |
| Dec            | 42               | 12 |

Note: 0 denotes no flow at emission point on day of sampling



| PRTR# : P0501 | Facility Name : Bord na Mona Energy Limited | Filename : P0501\_2013(1).xls | Return Year : 2013 |

Guidance to completing the PRTR workbook

# **AER Returns Workbook**

Version 1.1.18

## **REFERENCE YEAR** 2013

## 1. FACILITY IDENTIFICATION

| Parent Company Name        | Bord na Mona Energy Limited |
|----------------------------|-----------------------------|
| Facility Name              | Bord na Mona Energy Limited |
| PRTR Identification Number | P0501                       |
| Licence Number             | P0501-01                    |
|                            |                             |

| Waste or IPPC Classes of Activity |                                                                    |
|-----------------------------------|--------------------------------------------------------------------|
| No.                               | class_name                                                         |
|                                   | The extraction of peat in the course of business which involves an |
| 1.4                               | area exceeding 50 hectares.                                        |

| Address 1                               | Derrygreenagh                                                      |
|-----------------------------------------|--------------------------------------------------------------------|
| Address 2                               | Rockfordbridge                                                     |
| Address 3                               | Mullingar                                                          |
| Address 4                               | Co Westmeath                                                       |
|                                         |                                                                    |
|                                         | Westmeath                                                          |
| Country                                 | Ireland                                                            |
| Coordinates of Location                 | -7.25676 53.3910                                                   |
| River Basin District                    | IEEA                                                               |
| NACE Code                               | 0892                                                               |
| Main Economic Activity                  | Extraction of peat                                                 |
| AER Returns Contact Name                | Enda Mc Donagh                                                     |
| AER Returns Contact Email Address       | enda.mcdonagh@bnm.ie                                               |
| AER Returns Contact Position            | Head of Environment                                                |
| AER Returns Contact Telephone Number    | 0579345911                                                         |
| AER Returns Contact Mobile Phone Number | 0862370816                                                         |
| AER Returns Contact Fax Number          | 0579345160                                                         |
| Production Volume                       | 338330.0                                                           |
| Production Volume Units                 | Tonnes                                                             |
| Number of Installations                 | 6                                                                  |
| Number of Operating Hours in Year       | 2216                                                               |
| Number of Employees                     | 60                                                                 |
| User Feedback/Comments                  |                                                                    |
|                                         | In accordance with licence condition 6.2 of Technical Amendment A, |
|                                         | quarterly sampling is now rotated every quarter and therefore      |
|                                         | suspended solids results are not factored into loading.            |
| Web Address                             | www.bnm.ie                                                         |

## 2. PRTR CLASS ACTIVITIES

| Activity Number | Activity Name |
|-----------------|---------------|
| 50.1            | General       |

## 3. SOLVENTS REGULATIONS (S.I. No. 543 of 2002)

| Is it applicable?                                  | No |
|----------------------------------------------------|----|
| Have you been granted an exemption ?               |    |
| If applicable which activity class applies (as per |    |
| Schedule 2 of the regulations) ?                   |    |
| Is the reduction scheme compliance route being     |    |
| used ?                                             |    |

| 4. WASTE IMPORTED/ACCEPTED ONTO SITE              | Guidance on waste imported/accepted onto site |
|---------------------------------------------------|-----------------------------------------------|
| Do you import/accept waste onto your site for on- |                                               |
| site treatment (either recovery or disposal       |                                               |
| activities) ?                                     | No                                            |

Total estimated methane generation (as per

Net methane emission (as reported in Section

site model)

A above)

Methane flared

Methane utilised in engine/s

#### 4.1 RELEASES TO AIR Link to previous years emissions data | PRTR# : P0501 | Facility Name : Bord na Mona Energy Limited | Filename : P0501\_2013(1).xls | Return Year : 2013 | 31/03/2014 14:39 SECTION A : SECTOR SPECIFIC PRTR POLLUTANTS RELEASES TO AIR METHOD QUANTITY No. Annex II M/C/E Method Code Emission Point 1 (Accidental) KG/Year F (Fugitive) KG/Year T (Total) KG/Year Name Designation or Description 0.0 \* Select a row by double-clicking on the Pollutant Name (Column B) then click the delete button SECTION B : REMAINING PRTR POLLUTANTS RELEASES TO AIR DUANTITY No. Annex II M/C/E Method Code T (Total) KG/Year A (Accidental) KG/Year F (Fugitive) KG/Year Name Designation or Description Emission Point 1 \* Select a row by double-clicking on the Pollutant Name (Column B) then click the delete button SECTION C : REMAINING POLLUTANT EMISSIONS (As required in your Licence) RELEASES TO AIR QUANTITY METHOD Method Used DM -02 DM-03 A (Accidental) F (Fugitive) Method Code Designation or Description Emission Point 1 M/C/E Emission Point 2 Emission Point 3 T (Total) KG/Year KG/Year Pollutant No. Name KG/Year VDI 2119 Blatt 2/Part 2 OTH Dust 0.042 \* Select a row by double-clicking on the Pollutant Name (Column B) then click the delete button Additional Data Requested from Landfill operators For the purposes of the National Inventory on Greenhouse Gases, landfill operators are requested to provide summary data on landfill gas (Methane) flared or utilised on their facilities to accompany the figures for total methane generated. Operators should only report their Net methane (CH4) emission to the environment under T(total) KG/yr for Section A: Sector specific PRTR pollutants above. Please complete the table below: Bord na Mona Energy Limited Landfill: Please enter summary data on the quantities of methane flared and / or utilised Method Used Designation or acility Total Capacity m M/C/E Method Code Description per hour T (Total) kg/Year

0.0

0.0

0

0.0

N/A

N/A

Total Flaring Capacity)

Total Utilising Capacity)

#### 4.2 RELEASES TO WATERS Link to previous years emissions data PRTR# : P0501 | Facility Name : Bord na Mona Energy Limited | Filename : P0501\_2013(1).xls | Return Year : 2013 31/03/2014 14:40 SECTION A : SECTOR SPECIFIC PRTR POLLUTANTS Data on ambient monitoring of storm/surface water or groundwater, conducted as part of your licence requirements, should NOT be submitted under AER / PRTR Reporting as this only co RELEASES TO WATERS POLLUTANT QUANTITY Method Used No. Annex II Name M/C/E Method Code Designation or Description Emission Point 1 T (Total) KG/Year A (Accidental) KG/Year F (Fugitive) KG/Year 0.0 0.0 0.0 0.0 \* Select a row by double-clicking on the Pollutant Name (Column B) then click the delete button

SECTION B : REMAINING PRTR POLLUTANTS

|              |      |       |             | Please enter all quantities | in this section in KGs | 6                 |                        |                      |
|--------------|------|-------|-------------|-----------------------------|------------------------|-------------------|------------------------|----------------------|
| POLLUTANT    |      |       |             |                             |                        |                   | QUANTITY               |                      |
|              |      |       |             | Method Used                 |                        |                   |                        |                      |
| No. Annex II | Name | M/C/E | Method Code | Designation or Description  | Emission Point 1       | T (Total) KG/Year | A (Accidental) KG/Year | F (Fugitive) KG/Year |
|              |      |       |             |                             | 0.0                    | ) 0.0             | 0.0                    | 0.0                  |
|              |      |       |             |                             |                        |                   |                        |                      |

\* Select a row by double-clicking on the Pollutant Name (Column B) then click the delete button

## SECTION C : REMAINING POLLUTANT EMISSIONS (as required in your Licence)

|               | Please enter all quantities in this section in KGs |       |             |                            |                  |                   |                        |                      |  |
|---------------|----------------------------------------------------|-------|-------------|----------------------------|------------------|-------------------|------------------------|----------------------|--|
| POLLUTANT     |                                                    |       |             |                            | QUANTITY         |                   |                        |                      |  |
|               |                                                    |       |             | Method Used                | SW 15            |                   |                        |                      |  |
| Pollutant No. | Name                                               | M/C/E | Method Code | Designation or Description | Emission Point 1 | T (Total) KG/Year | A (Accidental) KG/Year | F (Fugitive) KG/Year |  |
|               |                                                    |       |             | G/19 Based on              |                  |                   |                        |                      |  |
|               |                                                    |       |             | ALPHA, 1998, 20th Edition, |                  |                   |                        |                      |  |
| 240           | Suspended Solids                                   | E     | OTH         | Method 2540D               | 5062.46          | 5062.46           | 0.0                    | 0.0                  |  |
|               |                                                    |       |             |                            |                  |                   |                        |                      |  |

\* Select a row by double-clicking on the Pollutant Name (Column B) then click the delete button

0.0

0.0

#### 4.3 RELEASES TO WASTEWATER OR SEWER Link to previous years emissions data | PRTR# : P0501 | Facility Name : Bord na Mona Energy Limited | Filename : P0501\_2013(1).xls | Return 31/03/2014 14:41 SECTION A : PRTR POLLUTANTS OFFSITE TRANSFER OF POLLUTANTS DESTINED FOR WASTE-WATER TREATMENT OR SEWER s in this section in KG e enter all d QUANTITY POLI UTAN METHOD Method Used Designation or Description Emission Point 1 T (Total) KG/Year A (Accidental) KG/Year F (Fugitive) KG/Year No. Annex II Name M/C/E Method Code

0.0

0.0

\* Select a row by double-clicking on the Pollutant Name (Column B) then click the delete button

#### SECTION B : REMAINING POLLUTANT EMISSIONS (as required in your Licence)

| OFFSITE TRANS | ATER TR | EATMENT OR SEWER |             | Please enter all quantities in this section in KGs |                  |                   |                        |                      |  |
|---------------|---------|------------------|-------------|----------------------------------------------------|------------------|-------------------|------------------------|----------------------|--|
| POLLUTANT     |         |                  | METHO       | DD                                                 | QUANTITY         |                   |                        |                      |  |
|               |         |                  | Me          | thod Used                                          |                  |                   |                        |                      |  |
| Pollutant No. | Name    | M/C/E            | Method Code | Designation or Description                         | Emission Point 1 | T (Total) KG/Year | A (Accidental) KG/Year | F (Fugitive) KG/Year |  |
|               |         |                  |             |                                                    | 0.0              | 0                 | 0 00                   | 0.0                  |  |

\* Select a row by double-clicking on the Pollutant Name (Column B) then click the delete button

## 4.4 RELEASES TO LAND

Link to previous years emissions data | PRTR# : P0501 | Facility Name : Bord na Mona Energy Limited | Filename : P0501\_2013(1).xls | Return Year : 2013 |

31/03/2014 14:42

#### SECTION A : PRTR POLLUTANTS

| RELEASES TO LAND |      |             |             |                            | Please enter all quantities |                   |                        |
|------------------|------|-------------|-------------|----------------------------|-----------------------------|-------------------|------------------------|
| POLLUTANT        |      | METHOD      |             |                            |                             |                   | QUANTITY               |
|                  |      | Method Used |             |                            |                             |                   |                        |
| No. Annex II     | Name | M/C/E       | Method Code | Designation or Description | Emission Point 1            | T (Total) KG/Year | A (Accidental) KG/Year |
|                  |      |             |             |                            | 0.0                         | l.                | 0.0 0.0                |

\* Select a row by double-clicking on the Pollutant Name (Column B) then click the delete button

## SECTION B : REMAINING POLLUTANT EMISSIONS (as required in your Licence)

|               | RELEASES TO LAND |             | Please enter all quantities in this section in KGs |                            |                  |                   |                        |  |
|---------------|------------------|-------------|----------------------------------------------------|----------------------------|------------------|-------------------|------------------------|--|
| POLLUTANT     |                  |             | METH                                               | OD                         |                  |                   | QUANTITY               |  |
|               |                  | Method Used |                                                    |                            |                  |                   |                        |  |
| Pollutant No. | Name             | M/C/E       | Method Code                                        | Designation or Description | Emission Point 1 | T (Total) KG/Year | A (Accidental) KG/Year |  |
|               |                  |             |                                                    |                            | 0.0              |                   | 0.0                    |  |

\* Select a row by double-clicking on the Pollutant Name (Column B) then click the delete button

| 5. ONSITE TREATM     | ENT & OFFSITE TRA | NSFERS OF      | WASTE<br>Please enter a          | PRTR# : P0501   Facility Name : Bord na Mona Energ              | y Limited   Filena | ame : P050 | 01_2013(1).xls   Return Yea | ar : 2013            |                                                                                                                                                        |                                                                                                                       |                                                                                                             | 31/03/2014 14:43                                                                                     |
|----------------------|-------------------|----------------|----------------------------------|-----------------------------------------------------------------|--------------------|------------|-----------------------------|----------------------|--------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|-----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|-------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|
|                      | European Waste    |                | Quantity<br>(Tonnes per<br>Year) |                                                                 | Waste<br>Treatment |            | Method Used                 | Location of          | Haz Waste : Name and<br>Licence/Permit No of Next<br>Destination Facility <u>No</u><br>Haz Waste: Name and<br>Licence/Permit No of<br>Recover/Disposer | 1 <u>Haz Waste</u> : Address of Next<br>Destination Facility<br><u>Non Haz Waste</u> : Address of<br>Recover/Disposer | Name and License / Permit No. and<br>Address of Final Recoverer /<br>Disposer (HAZARDOUS WASTE<br>ONLY)     | Actual Address of Final Destination<br>i.e. Final Recovery / Disposal Site<br>(HAZARDOUS WASTE ONLY) |
| Transfer Destination | Code              | Hazardous      |                                  | Description of Waste                                            | Operation          | M/C/E      | Method Used                 | Treatment            |                                                                                                                                                        | Dorrugroopogh Boohforthridg                                                                                           |                                                                                                             |                                                                                                      |
|                      |                   |                |                                  | wastes from mineral non-metalliferous                           |                    |            |                             |                      | Bord na Mona Energy                                                                                                                                    | e,Mullingar,Co                                                                                                        |                                                                                                             |                                                                                                      |
| Within the Country   | 01 01 02          | No             | 159.1                            | excavation                                                      | D1                 | Е          | Volume Calculation          | Onsite of generat    | ic Ltd, P0501-01                                                                                                                                       | Westmeath, Ireland                                                                                                    |                                                                                                             |                                                                                                      |
| Within the Country   | 02.01.04          | No             | 100.6                            | waste plastice (event peakering)                                | DE                 |            | Weighod                     | Offeite in Ireland   | Leinster Environmentals                                                                                                                                | Haggardstown,Dundalk,Co                                                                                               |                                                                                                             |                                                                                                      |
| within the Country   | 02 01 04          | NO             | 100.6                            | waste plastics (except packaging)                               | Ko                 | IVI        | vveigned                    | Offsite in Ireland   | Ltd, WP 2008/06                                                                                                                                        | Louth,.,Ireland                                                                                                       |                                                                                                             |                                                                                                      |
| To Other Countries   | 11 01 13          | Yes            | 0.14                             | degreasing wastes containing dangerous substances               | R11                | С          | Volume Calculation          | Abroad               | Safety Kleen Ltd,99-1                                                                                                                                  | Tallaght,,,,,,Ireland                                                                                                 | Solvent Recovery<br>Management,PP33345F,Wh<br>eeland Rd,Knottingly,West<br>Yorks,WF11 8DZ,United<br>Kingdom | Wheeland<br>Rd,Knottingly,West<br>Yorks,WF11 8DZ,United<br>Kingdom                                   |
|                      |                   |                |                                  |                                                                 |                    |            |                             |                      |                                                                                                                                                        | Clonminam Ind                                                                                                         | Industrial                                                                                                  | Clonminam Industrial                                                                                 |
|                      |                   |                |                                  | mineral-based non-chlorinated engine, gear                      |                    |            |                             |                      |                                                                                                                                                        | Estate,Portlaoise,Co                                                                                                  | Estate,Portlaoise,Laois,.,Irela                                                                             | Estate,Portlaoise,Laois,.,Irela                                                                      |
| Within the Country   | 13 02 05          | Yes            | 16.6                             | and lubricating oils                                            | R1                 | С          | Volume Calculation          | Offsite in Ireland   | Enva Ireland Ltd,184-1                                                                                                                                 | Laois,.,Ireland                                                                                                       | nd                                                                                                          | nd                                                                                                   |
| Within the Country   | 15 01 03          | No             | 6.44                             | wooden packaging<br>absorbents, filter materials (including oil | R1                 | м          | Weighed                     | Offsite in Ireland   | AES Ltd,WP-OY-08-061-01                                                                                                                                | Offaly,.,Iceland                                                                                                      |                                                                                                             |                                                                                                      |
|                      |                   |                |                                  | filters not otherwise specified), wiping cloths,                |                    |            |                             |                      |                                                                                                                                                        | Clonminam Ind                                                                                                         | Lindenschmidt,Reg no                                                                                        |                                                                                                      |
| To Other Countries   | 15 02 02          | Yes            | 4.74                             | dangerous substances                                            | R1                 | С          | Volume Calculation          | Abroad               | Enva Ireland Ltd,184-1                                                                                                                                 | Laois,,Ireland<br>Clonminam Ind                                                                                       | T,Kreuztal,,Germany<br>R.D. Recycling,Reg no                                                                | ,Germany                                                                                             |
| To Other Oswatche    | 40.04.07          | Ma a           |                                  | -11 616                                                         | D4                 | 0          |                             | Abasad               | Environmental Add 404.4                                                                                                                                | Estate,Portlaoise,Co                                                                                                  | 51727/1/KD,Houthalen,.,,,,B                                                                                 | Lisuthalas Dalaina                                                                                   |
| To Other Countries   | 16 01 07          | res            | 2.5                              | oil filters                                                     | R4                 | U          | volume Calculation          | Abroad               | Enva Ireland Ltd, 184-1                                                                                                                                | Laois,.,Ireiand                                                                                                       | eigium                                                                                                      | Houtnalen,.,.,.Belgium                                                                               |
|                      |                   |                |                                  |                                                                 |                    |            |                             |                      |                                                                                                                                                        | Clonminam Ind                                                                                                         | Campine Recycling,MLAV/05                                                                                   | -                                                                                                    |
| To Other Countries   | 16.06.01          | Vee            | 1.60                             | land bottoring                                                  | De                 |            | Weighod                     | Abroad               | Envolvelend Ltd 194.1                                                                                                                                  | Estate,Portlaoise,Co                                                                                                  | 173/GVDA,Beerse,.,.,,Belgiu                                                                                 | Baaraa Balaium                                                                                       |
| To Other Countries   | 10 00 01          | res            | 1.09                             | lead batteries                                                  | RO                 | IVI        | weighed                     | Abroad               | Enva ireianu Liu, 164-1                                                                                                                                | Cappincur.Tullamore.Co                                                                                                | m                                                                                                           | Deerse,.,,,,Deigium                                                                                  |
| Within the Country   | 17 04 07          | No             | 50.56                            | mixed metals                                                    | R4                 | М          | Weighed                     | Offsite in Ireland   | AES Ltd,WP-OY-08-061-01                                                                                                                                | Offaly,.,Iceland                                                                                                      |                                                                                                             |                                                                                                      |
|                      | 00.00.04          | Nie            | 00.00                            |                                                                 | D4                 |            | Mariah ad                   | Official in Inclosed |                                                                                                                                                        | Cappincur,Tullamore,Co                                                                                                |                                                                                                             |                                                                                                      |
| within the Country   | 20 03 01          | INO            | 23.93                            | mixeu municipal waste                                           | וט                 | IVI        | vvelgnea                    | Unsite in Ireland    | AES Ltd, WP-01-08-061-01                                                                                                                               | Cappincur.Tullamore.Co                                                                                                |                                                                                                             |                                                                                                      |
| Within the Country   | 20 03 01          | No             | 7.04                             | mixed municipal waste                                           | D1                 | М          | Volume Calculation          | Offsite in Ireland   | AES Ltd,WP-OY-08-061-01                                                                                                                                | Offaly,.,Iceland                                                                                                      |                                                                                                             |                                                                                                      |
|                      |                   |                |                                  |                                                                 |                    |            |                             |                      |                                                                                                                                                        | Block 402 Grants                                                                                                      | Grobenasper<br>Entsorgungsgesellschaft &                                                                    |                                                                                                      |
|                      |                   |                |                                  | construction materials containing achortee                      |                    |            |                             |                      | Rialta Environmental                                                                                                                                   | Drive, Greenogue Business<br>Park Rathcoole Dublin Irolan                                                             | co,A60100507,Bimohler<br>Strabe 5724623 Grobonson                                                           | Bimohler<br>Strabe 5724623 Grobenson                                                                 |
| To Other Countries   | 17 06 05          | Yes            | 12.12                            | (18)                                                            | D1                 | М          | Weighed                     | Abroad               | Ltd,WCP-DC-09-1192-01                                                                                                                                  | d                                                                                                                     | r ,Germany                                                                                                  | r ,.,Germany                                                                                         |
|                      |                   | * Soloot o row | by doublo aliaking               | the Description of Waste then aliak the delate button           |                    |            | Ŭ                           |                      |                                                                                                                                                        |                                                                                                                       |                                                                                                             |                                                                                                      |

ow by double-clicking the Description

| AER Reporting Year                | 2014                                                         |
|-----------------------------------|--------------------------------------------------------------|
| Licence Register Number           | P0501-01                                                     |
| Name of site                      | Bord na Mona Derrygreenagh                                   |
| Site Location                     | Derrygreenagh, Rochfortbridge, Co Westmeath                  |
| NACE Code                         | 0892                                                         |
| Class/Classes of Activity         | 1.4                                                          |
| National Grid Reference (6E, 6 N) | 249450, 238140                                               |
|                                   | Activities on site can be divided into two components, first |

A description of the activities/processes at the site for the reporting year. This should include information such as production increases or decreases on site, any infrastructural changes, environmental performance which was measured during the reporting year **and an overview of compliance with your licence** listing all exceedances of licence limits (where applicable) and what they relate to e.g. air, water, noise. Activities on site can be divided into two components, firstly the milling, harrowing, ridiging and harvesting of peat into stockpiles and secondly the transportation of that peat via an internal rail network to the Power Station and lorry outloading facilities. Production achieved was approximately 292,439 tonnes which was down on the 2013 figure. Infrastructurally, there was no bog development. From an environmental perspective silt pond capacity was increased by 1800m<sup>3</sup>. There was also 1.7 km of shelter belt planted adjacent to the M6 motorway at Derryhinch Bog and 210 metres at Ballybeg Bog. The quarterly grab sampling was 100% compliant, with the continuous composite sampling returning one non-compliance for suspended solids. There were no environmental complaints received during the reporting period. In relation to silt pond cleaning, 86% of ponds received two cleanings, inspections dictating cleaning schedules. Decommissioning and Rehabilitation works are described in an attachment.

## Declaration:

All the data and information presented in this report has been checked and certified as being accurate. The quality

| E. Mulhill.                                               | 24 - 3 - 15 |
|-----------------------------------------------------------|-------------|
| Signature<br>Group/Facility manager                       | Date        |
| (or nominated, suitably qualified and experienced deputy) |             |

Facility Information Summary

|   | AIR-summary template                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                            | Lic No: | #REF!    | Year             | #REF! |
|---|-----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|---------|----------|------------------|-------|
|   | Answer all questions and complete all tables where relevant                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                     |         | Additio  | nal information  |       |
| 1 | Does your site have licensed air emissions? If yes please complete table A1 and A2 below for the current<br>reporting year and answer further questions. If you do not have licenced emissions and do not complete a<br>solvent management plan (table A4 and A5) you <u>do not</u> need to complete the tables | No      | Fugitive | e emissions only |       |
|   | Periodic/Non-Continuous Monitoring                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                              |         |          |                  |       |
| 2 | Are there any results in breach of licence requirements? If yes please provide brief details in the comment section of<br>TableA1 below                                                                                                                                                                         | f<br>No |          |                  |       |
| 3 | Basic air           Was all monitoring carried out in accordance with EPA guidance note AG2 and using the basic air monitoring checklist?         monitoring checklist         AGN2                                                                                                                             | Yes     |          |                  |       |

## Table A1: Licensed Mass Emissions/Ambient data-periodic monitoring (non-continuous)

| Emission<br>reference no: | Parameter/ Substance | Frequency of<br>Monitoring | ELV in licence or<br>any revision<br>therof | Licence Compliance criteria | Measured value | Unit of<br>measurement | Compliant with<br>licence limit | Method of analysis | Annual mass<br>load (kg) | Comments -<br>reason for<br>change in %<br>mass load<br>from<br>previous year<br>if applicable |
|---------------------------|----------------------|----------------------------|---------------------------------------------|-----------------------------|----------------|------------------------|---------------------------------|--------------------|--------------------------|------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|
|                           | SELECT               |                            |                                             | SELECT                      |                | SELECT                 | SELECT                          | SELECT             |                          |                                                                                                |
|                           | SELECT               |                            |                                             | SELECT                      |                | SELECT                 | SELECT                          | SELECT             |                          |                                                                                                |
|                           | SELECT               |                            |                                             | SELECT                      |                | SELECT                 | SELECT                          | SELECT             |                          |                                                                                                |
|                           | SELECT               |                            |                                             | SELECT                      |                | SELECT                 | SELECT                          | SELECT             |                          |                                                                                                |

Note 1: Volumetric flow shall be included as a reportable parameter

|   | AIR-summary template                                                                                                                                                 | Lic No: | #REF! | Year | #REF! |
|---|----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|---------|-------|------|-------|
|   | Continuous Monitoring                                                                                                                                                |         |       |      |       |
| 4 | Does your site carry out continuous air emissions monitoring?                                                                                                        | No      |       |      |       |
|   | If yes please review your continuous monitoring data and report the required fields below in Table A2 and compare<br>it to its relevant Emission Limit Value (ELV)   | e<br>   |       |      |       |
| 5 | Did continuous monitoring equipment experience downtime? If yes please record downtime in table A2 below                                                             | No      |       |      |       |
| 6 | Do you have a proactive service agreement for each piece of continuous monitoring equipment?                                                                         | No      |       |      |       |
| 7 | Did your site experience any abatement system bypasses? If yes please detail them in table A3 below<br>Table A2: Summary of average emissions -continuous monitoring | No      |       |      |       |

| Emission      | Parameter/Substance |                       | Averaging Period | Compliance Criteria | Units of    | Annual Emission | Annual maximum | Monitoring       | Number of ELV  | Comments      |
|---------------|---------------------|-----------------------|------------------|---------------------|-------------|-----------------|----------------|------------------|----------------|---------------|
| reference no: |                     |                       |                  |                     | measurement |                 |                | Equipment        | exceedences in |               |
|               |                     |                       |                  |                     |             |                 |                | downtime (hours) | current        |               |
|               |                     | ELV in licence or any |                  |                     |             |                 |                |                  | reporting year |               |
|               |                     | revision therof       |                  |                     |             |                 |                |                  |                |               |
|               |                     | 350                   | 140 DAYS         |                     |             |                 | 46             | C                | 0              | Dust          |
|               |                     |                       |                  |                     |             |                 |                |                  |                | monitioring   |
|               |                     |                       |                  |                     |             |                 |                |                  |                | took place on |
|               |                     |                       |                  |                     |             |                 |                |                  |                | 5 occasions   |
|               |                     |                       |                  |                     |             |                 |                |                  |                | for 28 days   |
|               |                     |                       |                  |                     |             |                 |                |                  |                | each time     |
|               |                     |                       |                  |                     |             |                 |                |                  |                | between       |
|               |                     |                       |                  |                     |             |                 |                |                  |                | April and     |
|               |                     |                       |                  |                     |             |                 |                |                  |                | September     |
| DM-01         | Total Particulates  |                       |                  | Daily average < ELV | mg/m2/day   | 4228            |                |                  |                |               |
| DM-02         | Total Particulates  | 350                   | 140 DAYS         | Daily average < ELV | mg/m2/day   | 15204           | 258            | C                | 0 0            | )             |
| DM-03         | Total Particulates  | 350                   | 140 DAYS         | Daily average < ELV | mg/m2/day   | 16660           | 205            | C                | 0              | )             |
| DM-04         | Total Particulates  | 350                   | 140 DAYS         | Daily average < ELV | mg/m2/day   | 11676           | 150            | C                | 0 0            | )             |
|               | SELECT              |                       |                  |                     | SELECT      |                 |                |                  |                |               |

note 1: Volumetric flow shall be included as a reportable parameter.

## Table A3: Abatement system bypass reporting table Bypass protocol

| Date* | Duration** (hours)                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                         | Location                         | Reason for bypass                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                             | Impact magnitude | Corrective action |
|-------|----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|----------------------------------|-------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|------------------|-------------------|
|       |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                            |                                  |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                               |                  |                   |
|       |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                            |                                  |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                               |                  |                   |
|       |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                            |                                  |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                               |                  |                   |
|       |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                            |                                  |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                               |                  |                   |
|       |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                            |                                  |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                               |                  |                   |
|       |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                            |                                  |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                               |                  |                   |
|       |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                            |                                  |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                               |                  |                   |
| -     | * Als to take a solution to a local at a second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second | II shakes the state of a back of | and a state of the second state of the second state of the second state of the second state of the second state of the second state of the second state of the second state of the second state of the second state of the second state of the second state of the second state of the second state of the second state of the second state of the second state of the second state of the second state of the second state of the second state of the second state of the second state of the second state of the second state of the second state of the second state of the second state of the second state of the second state of the second state of the second state of the second state of the second state of the second state of the second state of the second state of the second state of the second state of the second state of the second state of the second state of the second state of the second state of the second state of the second state of the second state of the second state of the second state of the second state of the second state of the second state of the second state of the second state of the second state of the second state of the second state of the second state of the second state of the second state of the second state of the second state of the second state of the second state of the second state of the second state of the second state of the second state of the second state of the second state of the second state of the second state of the second state of the second state of the second state of the second state of the second state of the second state of the second state of the second state of the second state of the second state of the second state of the second state of the second state of the second state of the second state of the second state of the second state of the second state of the second state of the second state of the second state of the second state of the second state of the second state of the second state of the second state of the second state of the second state of the second state of the second | -                |                   |

\* this should include all dates that an abatement system bypass occurred

\*\* an accurate record of time bypass beginning and end should be logged on site and maintained for future Agency inspections please refer to bypass protocol link

| Solvent use and management on site         bo you have a total Enission Limit Value of direct and figitive emissions on site? If yes please fill out tables A1 and A5         Solvent Management Plan Summary         Solvent:       Solvent:         regulations       regulations         regulations       regulations         regulations       fold VOC emission         regulations       fold VOC emission         regulations       fold VOC emission         site (kg)       fold VOC emission for locations         site (kg)       fold VOC emission         solvent input on       fold VOC emission         solvent inpu                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                 | AIR-summary t      | template                    |                         |                        |                                    | Lic No:          | #REF!               |                    | Year                | #REF! | - |
|--------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|--------------------|-----------------------------|-------------------------|------------------------|------------------------------------|------------------|---------------------|--------------------|---------------------|-------|---|
| bo you have a total Emission Limit Value of direct and fugitive emissions on site? If yes please fill out tables A4 and A5  Table A4: Solvent Management Plan Summary Total VOC Emission limit value Total solvent input on site (kg) Total VOC emissions Total VOC mission site? If yes please fill out tables A4 and A5  Reporting year Total solvent input on site (kg) Total VOC mission site? If yes please fill out tables A4 and A5  Reporting year Total solvent input on site (kg) Total VOC mission site? If yes please fill out tables A4 and A5  Reporting year Total solvent input on site (kg) Total VOC mission site? If yes please fill out tables A4 and A5  Reporting year Total solvent input on site (kg) Total VOC mission site? If yes please fill out tables A4 and A5  Reporting year Total solvent input on site (kg) Total VOC mission site? If yes please fill out tables A4 and A5  Reporting year Total solvent input on site (kg) Total VOC mission site? If yes please fill out tables A4 and A5  Reporting year Total solvent input on site (kg) Total VOC solvent Mass Balance  (U) in puts (kg) (U) inputs ( | Solvent            | use and manageme            | nt on site              |                        |                                    |                  |                     |                    |                     |       |   |
| lo you have a total Emission Limit Value of direct and fugitive emissions on site? If yes please refer to linked solvent regulations to complete table 5 and 6          Reporting year       Total solvent input on site (kg)       Total VOC emission       Total Emission Limit Value (LU) in licence or any revision (DU) liputs (kg)       Select       Select         Solvent       Mass Balance summary       (DU) Inputs (kg)       Compliance solvent (QU) outputs (kg)       Solvents destroyed other ways e.g. by onsite trough Solvents destroyed Solvent to air (DU) Inputs (kg)       Solvents loss in onsite (Di licence vaste solvent (kg) Solvent (Rg)       Solvent released in Solvents destroyed Solvent to air (DU) Inputs (LU) In licence or any revision (DU) Inputs (kg)       Solvent solvent released in Solvents destroyed Solvent (DU) onsite trough Solvent released in Solvents destroyed Solvent (DU licence or any revision (DU) Inputs (Rg)       Solvent solvent (Rg) Solvent (Rg)       Solvent released in Solvents destroyed Solvent (Solvent I released in Solvents destroyed Solvent (Solvent I released in Solvents destroyed Solvent (Solvent I released in Solvents destroyed Solvent (Solvent I released in So                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                           |                    | -                           |                         |                        |                                    |                  |                     |                    | [                   |       |   |
| Selvent Management Plan Summary       Solvent, regulations         Solvent, regulations         Reporting year       Total solvent input on site (kg)       Total VOC emission       Total VOC emission limit value       Compliance         Beporting year       Total solvent input on site (kg)       Total VOC emission set (ure t and tugtive)       Total Emission Limit Value (ELV) in licence or any revision       Compliance         Image: Solvent Mass Balance       Image: Solvent input set (kg)       Image: Solvent                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                            | Do you have a tota | l Emission Limit Value of d | lirect and fugitive emi | ssions on site? if ye  | s please fill out tables A4 and A5 |                  |                     |                    |                     |       |   |
| able A4: Solvent Management Plan Summary     Solvent     Prease refer to United solvent regulations to complete table 5 and 6       regulations     complete table 5 and 6       Reporting year     Total Solvent input on site (kg)     Total VOC emissions       to Air from entries     emissions as % of trigitive)       site (kg)     to Air from entries       site (kg)     to Air from entries       solvent input on frugitive)     to Air from entries       solvent input on     Total VOC emissions       solvent input on     Total voc error voc input on       solvent input on     Total voc error voc input on       solvent input on     Total voc error voc input on       solvent input on     Total voc error voc input on       solvent input on     Total voc error voc input on       solvent input on     Solvent input on       solvent input on     Solvent input on       solvent input on     Solvent input on       solvent input on     Solvent input on       solvent input on     Solvent input on <th></th> <th></th> <th></th> <th>Colored</th> <th>Discourse for the limbor discharge</th> <th></th> <th>7</th> <th>SELECT</th> <th></th> <th></th> <th></th>                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                   |                    |                             |                         | Colored                | Discourse for the limbor discharge |                  | 7                   | SELECT             |                     |       |   |
| Reporting year       Total solvent input on<br>site (kg)       Total VOC emissions<br>to Air from entice<br>site (kg)       Total VOC<br>to Air from entice<br>site (kg)       Total VOC<br>to Air from entice<br>solvent input<br>(LV) in licence or any revision<br>therof       Compliance<br>sELECT         a       a       a       select         Table A5: Solvent Mass Balance summary       (0) Outputs (kg)       (0) Outputs (kg)         Solvent       (0) Inputs (kg)       Organic solvent<br>emission in waste       Solvents lost in<br>solvents lost in<br>emission in waste       Collected waste solvent (kg)<br>Solvent (kg)       Solvent released in<br>Solvent released in<br>solvent solvent solvent gest<br>other ways e.g. by- onsite through<br>Solvent to air (kg)                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                  | Table A4: Solve    | ent Management Pla          | an Summary              | solvent<br>regulations | complete table 5                   | and 6            |                     |                    |                     |       |   |
| Reporting year       Total Solvent input on site (kg)       Total VOC emission as %of site (direct and solvent input on site (direct and solvent input on solvent input on solvent input on solvent input on solvent input on solvent input on solvent input on solvent input on solvent input on solvent input on solvent input on solvent input on solvent input on solvent input on solvent input on solvent input on solvent input on solvent input on solvent input on solvent input on solvent input on solvent input on solvent input on solvent input on solvent input on solvent input on solvent input on solvent input on solvent input on solvent input on solvent input on solvent input on solvent input on solvent input on solvent input on solvent input on solvent input on solvent input on solvent input on solvent input on solvent input on solvent input on solvent input on solvent input on solvent input on solvent input on solvent input on solvent input on solvent input on solvent input on solvent input on solvent input on solvent input on solvent input on solvent input on solvent input on solvent input on solvent input on solvent input on solvent input on solvent input on solvent input on solvent input on solvent input on solvent input on solvent input on solvent input on solvent input on solvent input on solvent input on solvent input on solvent input on solvent input on solvent input on solvent input on solvent input on solvent input on solvent input on solvent input on solvent input on solvent input on solvent input on solvent input on solvent input on solvent input on solvent input on input on solvent input on solvent input on input on input on solvent input on input on input on input on input on input on input on input on input on input on input on input on input on input on input on input on input on input on input on input on input on input on input on input on input on input on input on input on input on input on input on input on input on input on input on input on input                                                  |                    | ssion innit value           |                         |                        |                                    |                  |                     |                    |                     |       |   |
| Reporting year       Total solvent input on site (kg)       Total VOC emissions of one solvent input on site (direct and rugitive)       Total Emission Limit Value (ELV) in licence or any revision therof         1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1 <td< td=""><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td></td<>                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                     |                    |                             |                         |                        |                                    |                  |                     |                    |                     |       |   |
| Reporting year       Total Solvent input on site (kg)       Total VC emissions Total VC emissions as % of solvent input of fugitive)       Compliance         1       Air from entire site (kg)       Solvent input of fugitive)       Total Emission Limit Value (ELV) in licence or any revision therof         2       Image: Solvent Mass Balance       Image: Solvent Mass Balance       SELECT         Table A5:       Solvent Mass Balance       Submets Input s(kg)       Image: Solvent Input s(kg)         (i) Inputs (kg)       Organic solvent solvent solvent solvent emission in waste       Collected waste solvent (kg)       Solvent released in Solvents destroyed other waste solvent (kg)         Solvent       (I) Inputs (kg)       Organic solvent emission in waste       Collected waste solvent (kg)       Solvent released in Solvents destroyed other waste solvent (kg)         Solvent       Image: Solvent Input s(kg)       Image: Solvent Input solvent Input solvent Input solvent Input solvent Input solvent Input solvent Input solvent Input solvent Input solvent Input solvent Input solvent Input solvent Input solvent Input solvent Input solvent Input solvent Input solvent Input solvent Input solvent Input solvent Input solvent Input solvent Input solvent Input solvent Input solvent Input solvent Input solvent Input solvent Input solvent Input solvent Input solvent Input solvent Input solvent Input solvent Input solvent Input solvent Input solvent Input solvent Input solvent Input solvent Input solvent Input solvent Input solvent Input solvent Input solvent Input solvent Input solvent Input solvent Input solvent Input solvent Input solvent Input solvent Inp                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                         |                    |                             |                         |                        |                                    |                  |                     |                    |                     |       |   |
| Site (kg)       Do Air monentine<br>site (kince and<br>rugitive)       Bission is a sol<br>solvent input<br>therof       Total Emission Limit Value<br>(EU) in licence or any revision<br>therof         Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: I                                                                   | Reporting year     | Total solvent input on      | Total VOC emissions     | Total VOC              |                                    | Compliance       |                     |                    |                     |       |   |
| fugitive)       fugitive)       fELV) in licence or any revision therof         Image: Comparison of the comparison of the comparison of the comparison of the comparison of the comparison of the comparison of the comparison of the comparison of the comparison of the comparison of the comparison of the comparison of the comparison of the comparison of the comparison of the comparison of the comparison of the comparison of the comparison of the comparison of the comparison of the comparison of the comparison of the comparison of the comparison of the comparison of the comparison of the comparison of the comparison of the comparison of the comparison of the comparison of the comparison of the comparison of the comparison of the comparison of the comparison of the comparison of the comparison of the comparison of the comparison of the comparison of the comparison of the comparison of the comparison of the comparison of the comparison of the comparison of the comparison of the comparison of the comparison of the comparison of the comparison of the comparison of the comparison of the comparison of the comparison of the comparison of the comparison of the comparison of the comparison of the comparison of the comparison of the comparison of the comparison of the comparison of the comparison of the comparison of the comparison of the comparison of the comparison of the comparison of the comparison of the comparison of the comparison of the comparison of the comparison of the comparison of the comparison of the comparison of the comparison of the comparison of the comparison of the comparison of the comparison of the comparison of the comparison of the comparison of the comparison of the comparison of the comparison of the comparison of the comparison of the comparison of the comparison of the comparison of the comparison of the comparison of the comparison of the comparison of the comparison of the comparison of the comparison of the comparison o                                                                            |                    | site (kg)                   | site (direct and        | solvent input          | Total Emission Limit Value         |                  |                     |                    |                     |       |   |
| Image: constraint of the of the of the of the of the of the of the of the of the of the of the of the of the of the of the of the of the of the of the of the of the of the of the of the of the of the of the of the of the of the of the of the of the of the of the of the of the of the of the of the of the of the of the of the of the of the of the of the of the of the of the of the of the of the of the of the of the of the of the of the of the of the of the of the of the of the of the of the of the of the of the of the of the of the of the of the of the of the of the of the of the of the of the of the of the of the of the of the of the of the of the of the of the of the of the of the of the of the of the of the of the of the of the of the of the of the of the of the of the of the of the of the of the of the of the of the of the of the of the of the of the of the of the of the of the of the of the of the of the of the of the of the of the of the of the of the of the of the of the of the of the of the of the of the of the of the of the of the of the of the of the of the of the of the of the of the of the of the of the of the of the of the of the of the of the of the of the of the of the of the of the of the of the of the of the of the of the of the of the of the of the of the of the of the of the of the of the of the of the of the of the of the of the of the of the of the of the of the of the of the of the of the of the of the of the of the of the of the of the of the of the of the of the of the of the of the of the of the of the of the of the of the of the of the of the of the of the of the of the of the of the of the of the of the of the of the of the of the of the of the of the of the of the of the of the of the of the of the of the of the of the of the of the of the of the of the of the of the of the of the of the of the of the of the of the of the of the of the of the of the of the of the of the of the of the of the of the of the of the of the of the of the of the of the of the of                                |                    |                             | fugitive)               |                        | (ELV) in licence or any revision   |                  |                     |                    |                     |       |   |
| Image: Control of the sector of the sector of the sector of the sector of the sector of the sector of the sector of the sector of the sector of the sector of the sector of the sector of the sector of the sector of the sector of the sector of the sector of the sector of the sector of the sector of the sector of the sector of the sector of the sector of the sector of the sector of the sector of the sector of the sector of the sector of the sector of the sector of the sector of the sector of the sector of the sector of the sector of the sector of the sector of the sector of the sector of the sector of the sector of the sector of the sector of the sector of the sector of the sector of the sector of the sector of the sector of the sector of the sector of the sector of the sector of the sector of the sector of the sector of the sector of the sector of the sector of the sector of the sector of the sector of the sector of the sector of the sector of the sector of the sector of the sector of the sector of the sector of the sector of the sector of the sector of the sector of the sector of the sector of the sector of the sector of the sector of the sector of the sector of the sector of the sector of the sector of the sector of the sector of the sector of the sector of the sector of the sector of the sector of the sector of the sector of the sector of the sector of the sector of the sector of the sector of the sector of the sector of the sector of the sector of the sector of the sector of the sector of the sector of the sector of the sector of the sector of the sector of the sector of the sector of the sector of the sector of the sector of the sector of the sector of the sector of the sector of the sector of the sector of the sector of the sector of the sector of the sector of the sector of the sector of the sector of the sector of the sector of the sector of the sector of the sector of the sector of the sector of the sector of the sector of the sector of the sector of the sector of the secto                                |                    |                             |                         |                        | therof                             |                  | -                   |                    |                     |       |   |
| Solvent       Mass Balance summary         (i) Inputs (kg)       (i) Inputs (kg)         Solvent       Organic solvent<br>emission in waste       Solvents lost in<br>water (kg)       Collected waste solvent (kg)       Solvent released in<br>Solvent (kg)       Total emission of<br>solvent to air (kg)         Solvent       (i) Inputs (kg)       Organic solvent<br>emission in waste       Solvents lost in<br>water (kg)       Collected waste solvent (kg)       Solvent released in<br>Solvent (kg)       Solvents destroyed<br>other ways e.g. by-<br>onsite through       Total emission of<br>Solvent to air (kg)         Image: Collected waste solvent (kg)       Image: Collected waste solvent (kg)       Solvent released in<br>solvent (kg)       Solvents destroyed<br>other ways e.g. by-<br>onsite through       Total emission of<br>Solvent to air (kg)         Image: Collected waste solvent (kg)       Image: Collected waste solvent (kg)       Image: Collected waste solvent (kg)       Image: Collected waste solvent (kg)         Image: Collected waste solvent (kg)       Image: Collected waste solvent (kg)       Image: Collected waste solvent (kg)       Image: Collected waste solvent (kg)         Image: Collected waste solvent (kg)       Image: Collected waste solvent (kg)       Image: Collected waste solvent (kg)       Image: Collected waste solvent (kg)         Image: Collected waste solvent (kg)       Image: Collected waste solvent (kg)       Image: Collected waste solvent (kg)       Image: Collected waste solvent (kg)         Image: Collecte                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                              |                    |                             |                         |                        |                                    | SELECT           | -                   |                    |                     |       |   |
| Solvent       Organic solvent       Solvents lost in waste       Collected waste solvent (kg)       Solvent solvent (kg)       Total emission of solvent solvent (kg)         Solvent       (I) Inputs (kg)       Organic solvent emission in waste       Solvents lost in water (kg)       Collected waste solvent (kg)       Solvent released in Solvents destroyed other ways e.g. by- onsite through       Total emission of Solvent to air (kg)         Image: Solvent in the solvent in waster       Solvent (kg)       Image: Solvent in waster in the solvent in water (kg)       Image: Solvent in the solvent in waster in the solvent in water (kg)       Image: Solvent in the solvent in waster in the solvent in water in the solvent in water in the solvent in the solvent in the solvent in the solvent in the solvent in the solvent in the solvent in the solvent in the solvent in the solvent in the solvent in the solvent in the solvent in the solvent in the solvent in the solvent in the solvent in the solvent in the solvent in the solvent in the solvent in the solvent in the solvent in the solvent in the solvent in the solvent in the solvent in the solvent in the solvent in the solvent in the solvent in the solvent in the solvent in the solvent in the solvent in the solvent in the solvent in the solvent in the solvent in the solvent in the solvent in the solvent in the solvent in the solvent in the solvent in the solvent in the solvent in the solvent in the solvent in the solvent in the solvent in the solvent in the solvent in the solvent in the solvent in the solvent in the solvent in the solvent in the solvent in the solvent in the solvent in the solvent in the solvent in the solvent in the solvent in the solvent in the solvent in the solvent in the solvent in the solvent in the solvent in the solvent in the solvent                                                                                                                                                                                                                            | Table A5:          | Solvont Mass Balan          | co summary              |                        |                                    | SELECT           |                     |                    |                     |       |   |
| (I) Inputs (kg)       Organic solvent<br>emission in waste       Solvents lost in<br>water (kg)       Collected waste solvent (kg)<br>Solvent (kg)       Solvent released in<br>other ways e.g. by-<br>solvent treleased in<br>other ways e.g. by-<br>onsite through       Total emission of<br>Solvent to air (kg)         Image: Collected waste solvent (kg)       Fugitive Organic<br>Solvent (kg)       Solvents destroyed<br>other ways e.g. by-<br>onsite through       Total emission of<br>Solvent to air (kg)         Image: Collected waste solvent (kg)       Image: Collected waste solvent (kg)       Solvent (kg)       Solvent released in<br>other ways e.g. by-<br>onsite through       Total emission of<br>Solvent to air (kg)         Image: Collected waste solvent (kg)       Image: Collected waste solvent (kg)       Image: Collected waste solvent (kg)       Solvent released in<br>Solvent treleased in<br>Solvent to air (kg)       Solvent to air (kg)         Image: Collected waste solvent (kg)       Image: Collected waste solvent (kg)       Image: Collected waste solvent (kg)       Solvent treleased in<br>Solvent (kg)       Solvent to air (kg)         Image: Collected waste solvent (kg)       Image: Collected waste solvent (kg)       Image: Collected waste solvent (kg)       Image: Collected waste solvent (kg)       Solvent to air (kg)         Image: Collected waste solvent (kg)       Image: Collected waste solvent (kg)       Image: Collected waste solvent (kg)       Image: Collected waste solvent (kg)       Image: Collected waste solvent (kg)         Image: Collected waste solvent (kg)       Image: Collected wast                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                     | Table A3.          |                             |                         |                        |                                    |                  |                     |                    |                     | 1     |   |
| Image: Normal solution (i) inputs (kg)       Organic solution in waste       Solution in waste       Collected waste solution (kg)       Solution (kg)       Solution in waste       Total emission of Solution other ways e.g. by onsite through other ways e.g. by onsite through other ways e.g. by onsite through other ways e.g. by onsite through other waste e.g. by onsite through other waste e.g. by onsite through other waste e.g. by onsite through other ways e.g. by onsite through other waste e.g. by onsite through other waste e.g. by onsite through other waste e.g. by onsite through other waste e.g. by onsite through other waste e.g. by onsite through other waste e.g. by onsite through other waste e.g. by onsite through other waste e.g. by onsite through other waste e.g. by onsite through other waste e.g. by onsite through other waste e.g. by onsite through other waste e.g. by onsite through other waste e.g. by onsite through other waste e.g. by onsite through other waste e.g. by onsite through other waste e.g. by onsite through other waste e.g. by onsite through other waste e.g. by onsite through other waste e.g. by onsite through other waste e.g. by onsite through other waste e.g. by onsite through other waste e.g. by onsite through other waste e.g. by onsite through other waste e.g. by onsite through other waste e.g. by onsite through other waste e.g. by onsite through other waste e.g. by onsite through other waste e.g. by onsite through other waste e.g. by onsite through other waste e.g. by onsite through other waste e.g. by onsite through other waste e.g. by onsite through other waste e.g. by onsite through other waste e.g. by onsite through other waste e.g. by onsite through other waste e.g. by onsite through other waste e.g. by onsite through other waste e.g. by onsite through other waste e.g. by onsite through other waste e.g. by onsite through other waste e.g. by onsite through other waste e.g. by onsite through other wa                                                                                      |                    |                             |                         |                        |                                    |                  |                     |                    |                     |       |   |
| Solvent       Organic solvent<br>emission in waste       Solvents lost in<br>water (kg)       Collected waste solvent (kg)<br>Solvent (kg)       Fugitive Organic<br>Solvent released in<br>other ways e.g. by<br>onsite through       Total emission of<br>Solvent to air (kg)         Image: Solvent solvent solvent solvent solvent solvent solvent solvent solvent solvent solvent solvent solvent solvent solvent solvent solvent solvent solvent solvent solvent solvent solvent solvent solvent solvent solvent solvent solvent solvent solvent solvent solvent solvent solvent solvent solvent solvent solvent solvent solvent solvent solvent solvent solvent solvent solvent solvent solvent solvent solvent solvent solvent solvent solvent solvent solvent solvent solvent solvent solvent solvent solvent solvent solvent solvent solvent solvent solvent solvent solvent solvent solvent solvent solvent solvent solvent solvent solvent solvent solvent solvent solvent solvent solvent solvent solvent solvent solvent solvent solvent solvent solvent solvent solvent solvent solvent solvent solvent solvent solvent solvent solvent solvent solvent solvent solvent solvent solvent solvent solvent solvent solvent solvent solvent solvent solvent solvent solvent solvent solvent solvent solvent solvent solvent solvent solvent solvent solvent solvent solvent solvent solvent solvent solvent solvent solvent solvent solvent solvent solvent solvent solvent solvent solvent solvent solvent solvent solvent solvent solvent solvent solvent solvent solvent solvent solvent solvent solvent solvent solvent solvent solvent solvent solvent solvent solvent solvent solvent solvent solvent solvent solvent solvent solvent solvent solvent solvent solvent solvent solvent solvent solvent solvent solvent solvent solvent solvent solvent solvent solvent solvent solvent solvent solvent solvent solvent solvent solvent solvent solvent solvent solvent solvent solvent solvent solvent solvent solvent solven                                                                                  |                    | (I) Inputs (kg)             |                         |                        | (0)                                | Outputs (kg)     |                     |                    |                     |       |   |
| Solvent       Organic solvent<br>emission in waste       Solvents lost in<br>water (kg)       Collected waste solvent (kg)<br>Solvent (kg)       Fugitive Organic<br>Solvent (kg)       Solvents released in<br>other ways e.g. by<br>onsite through       Total emission of<br>Solvent to air (kg)         1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1       1                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                          |                    |                             |                         |                        |                                    |                  |                     |                    |                     |       |   |
| Overtise     Organise solvent     Solvent to solvent     Solvent to solvent     Solvent to solvent versus of the emission of the emission of the emission in waste       Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Ima                                                                            | Solvent            |                             | Organic solvent         | Solvents lost in       | Collected waste solvent (kg)       | Fugitive Organic | Solvent released in | Solvents destroyed | Total emission of   |       |   |
|                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                | Solvent            | (I) Inputs (kg)             | emission in waste       | water (kg)             | Concelea waste solvent (kg)        | Solvent (kg)     | other ways e.g. by- | onsite through     | Solvent to air (kg) |       |   |
|                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                |                    |                             |                         |                        |                                    |                  |                     |                    |                     | 1     |   |
|                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                |                    |                             |                         |                        |                                    |                  | 1                   |                    |                     | 1     |   |
|                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                |                    |                             |                         |                        |                                    |                  | 1                   |                    |                     | -     |   |
|                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                |                    |                             | 1                       | 1                      | 1                                  | 1                | 1                   | Total              |                     | -     |   |

| AER Monitoring returns summary template-WATER/WASTEWATER(SEWER) | Lic No: | #REF!                  | Year | #REF! |  |
|-----------------------------------------------------------------|---------|------------------------|------|-------|--|
|                                                                 |         | Additional information |      |       |  |

Does your site have licensed emissions direct to surface water or direct to sever? If yes please complete table W2 and W3 below for the current reporting year and answer further questions. If you do not have licenced emissions you <u>only</u> need to complete table W1 and or W2 for storm water analysis and visual inspections

Yes Monthly COD of yard run-off is attached.

Was it a requirement of your licence to carry out visual inspections on any surface water discharges or watercourses on or near your site? If yes please complete table W2 below summarising <u>only any evidence of contamination noted during visual inspections</u>

Table W1 Storm water monitoring

|   | Location<br>reference | Location<br>relative to site<br>activities | PRTR Parameter | Licenced<br>Parameter | Monitoring<br>date | ELV or trigger<br>level in licence<br>or any revision<br>thereof* | Licence<br>Compliance<br>criteria | Measured value | Unit of<br>measurement | Compliant with<br>licence | Comments |
|---|-----------------------|--------------------------------------------|----------------|-----------------------|--------------------|-------------------------------------------------------------------|-----------------------------------|----------------|------------------------|---------------------------|----------|
| I |                       | SELECT                                     | SELECT         | SELECT                |                    |                                                                   | SELECT                            |                | SELECT                 | SELECT                    |          |
| ſ |                       | SELECT                                     | SELECT         | SELECT                |                    |                                                                   | SELECT                            |                | SELECT                 | SELECT                    |          |

\*trigger values may be agreed by the Agency outside of licence conditions

#### Table W2 Visual inspections-Please only enter details where contamination was observed.

| Location<br>Reference | Date of<br>inspection | Description of contamination | Source of contamination | Corrective action | Comments |
|-----------------------|-----------------------|------------------------------|-------------------------|-------------------|----------|
|                       |                       |                              | SELECT                  |                   |          |
|                       |                       |                              | SELECT                  |                   |          |

#### Licensed Emissions to water and /or wastewater(sewer)-periodic monitoring (non-continuous)

| 3 | Was there any result in breach of licence requirements? If yes please provide brief details in the comment section of Table W3 below                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                         | e<br>No |   |                                                                                                   |
|---|----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|---------|---|---------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|
|   |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                              |         |   | Surface water monitoring was carried out on a quarterly basis. The results of which are attached. |
| 4 | Was all monitoring carried out in accordance with EPA         External /Internal           guidance and checklists for Quality of Aqueous Monitoring         External /Internal           Data Reported to the EPA? If no please detail what areas         Lab Quality         Assessment of the checklist           require improvement in additional information box         checklist         results checklist         results checklist | st Yes  | 5 |                                                                                                   |

#### Table W3: Licensed Emissions to water and /or wastewater (sewer)-periodic monitoring (non-continuous)

| Emission<br>reference no: | Emission<br>released to | Parameter/<br>SubstanceNote 1 | Type of sample | Frequency of monitoring | Averaging period | ELV or trigger<br>values in licence or<br>any revision<br>therof <sup>Note 2</sup> | Licence Compliance criteria | Measured value | Unit of<br>measurement | Compliant with licence | Method of analysis | Procedural<br>reference source | Procedural<br>reference<br>standard number | Annual mass load (kg) | Comments |
|---------------------------|-------------------------|-------------------------------|----------------|-------------------------|------------------|------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|-----------------------------|----------------|------------------------|------------------------|--------------------|--------------------------------|--------------------------------------------|-----------------------|----------|
|                           |                         |                               |                |                         |                  |                                                                                    |                             |                |                        |                        |                    |                                |                                            |                       |          |
|                           |                         |                               |                |                         |                  |                                                                                    |                             |                |                        |                        |                    |                                |                                            |                       |          |
|                           |                         |                               |                |                         |                  |                                                                                    |                             |                |                        |                        |                    |                                |                                            |                       |          |

Note 1: Volumetric flow shall be included as a reportable parameter

Note 2: Where Emission Limit Values (ELV) do not apply to your licence please compare results against EOS for Surface water or relevant receptor quality standards

## AER Monitoring returns summary template-WATER/WASTEWATER(SEWER) Lic No:

#### Continuous monitoring

5 Does your site carry out continuous emissions to water/sewer monitoring?

#REFI Additional Information Flow proportionate composite sampling Year

#REF!

If yes please summarise your continuous monitoring data below in Table W4 and compare it to

## its relevant Emission Limit Value (ELV)

<sup>6</sup> Did continuous monitoring equipment experience downtime? If yes please record downtime in table W4 below

 b
 table W4 below
 Yes
 Total of 47 days over 365 days

 7
 Do you have a proactive service contract for each piece of continuous monitoring equipment on site?
 Yes
 Yes

Yes

8 below

## Table W4: Summary of average emissions -continuous monitoring

| Emission<br>reference no: | Emission<br>released to | Parameter/ Substance        | ELV or trigger<br>values in licence or<br>any revision<br>thereof | Averaging<br>Period | Compliance<br>Criteria                                                      | Units of<br>measurement | Annual Emission for current<br>reporting year (kg) | % change +/- from<br>previous reporting<br>year | Monitoring<br>Equipment<br>downtime (hours) | Number of ELV<br>exceedences in<br>reporting year | Comments                                                                                                                                      |
|---------------------------|-------------------------|-----------------------------|-------------------------------------------------------------------|---------------------|-----------------------------------------------------------------------------|-------------------------|----------------------------------------------------|-------------------------------------------------|---------------------------------------------|---------------------------------------------------|-----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|
| SW15                      | Water                   | Suspended Solids            | 35                                                                | 24 hour             | All results < 1.5<br>times ELV, plus 8<br>from ten results<br>must be < ELV | mg/L                    | 13633                                              | -35%                                            | 1128                                        | 1                                                 | 54 mg/l on 02/08/2014. Due to 74mm of rainfall during preceeding 48 hours. Dowr time primarily due to battery changes and periods of no flow. |
| SW15                      | Water                   | Ammonia (as N)              | 2.78                                                              | Weekly              | NA                                                                          | mg/L                    | 203.63                                             | -46.88%                                         |                                             |                                                   | The % reduction can be attributed to 50% less down time on 2013.                                                                              |
| SW15                      | Water                   | Total phosphorus            | NA                                                                | Weekly              | NA                                                                          | mg/L                    | 17.23                                              | -42.27%                                         |                                             |                                                   | The % reduction can be attributed to 50% less down time on 2013.                                                                              |
| SW15                      | Water                   | COD                         | 100                                                               | Weekly              | NA                                                                          | mg/L                    | 15020                                              | -44.15%                                         |                                             |                                                   | The % reduction can be attributed to 50% less down time on 2013.                                                                              |
| SW15                      | Water                   | volumetric flow             | NA                                                                | 24 hour             | NA                                                                          | m3/day                  | 2472279                                            | -33.25%                                         | 1128                                        |                                                   | Down time primarily due to battery changes and periods of no flow                                                                             |
| SW15                      | Water                   | Total Dissolved Solids      | NA                                                                | Weekly              | NA                                                                          | mg/L                    | 760052                                             | -34.42%                                         |                                             |                                                   | The % reduction can be attributed to 50% less down time on 2013.                                                                              |
| mate 1. Valument          | sie flaussekell he im   | eluded op o somestelele som |                                                                   |                     |                                                                             |                         |                                                    |                                                 |                                             |                                                   |                                                                                                                                               |

note 1: Volumetric flow shall be included as a reportable parameter.

#### Table W5: Abatement system bypass reporting table

| port When was this report | Was a report     | Reason for | Resultant | Location | Duration (hours) | Date |
|---------------------------|------------------|------------|-----------|----------|------------------|------|
| d to the submitted?       | submitted to the | bypass     | emissions |          |                  |      |
|                           | EPA?             |            |           |          |                  |      |
|                           | SELECT           |            |           |          |                  |      |
|                           |                  |            |           |          |                  |      |
|                           |                  |            |           |          |                  |      |
|                           | SELECT           |            |           |          |                  |      |

\*Measures taken or proposed to reduce or limit bypass frequency

| Bund/Pipeline testing template                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                    | Lic No:                                                           | #REF!                                      |                            | Year      | #REF!                                                           |                                     |                                                 |                                             |                              | 1                                                        |
|-----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|-------------------------------------------------------------------|--------------------------------------------|----------------------------|-----------|-----------------------------------------------------------------|-------------------------------------|-------------------------------------------------|---------------------------------------------|------------------------------|----------------------------------------------------------|
| Bund testing drandown menu click to see options                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                   |                                                                   |                                            | Additional information     |           |                                                                 |                                     |                                                 |                                             |                              | -                                                        |
| Are you required by your licence to undertake integrity testing on bunds and containment structures? If yes please fill out table B1<br>containment structures on site, in addition to all bunds which failed the integrity test-all bunding structures which failed includin<br>the table below, please include all bunds outside the licenced testing period (mobile bunds and chemstore included)                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                              | below listing all new bunds and<br>mobile bunds must be listed in | Vec                                        | Additional mormation       | ]         |                                                                 |                                     |                                                 |                                             |                              |                                                          |
| <ul> <li>Please provide integrity testing frequency period</li> <li>Does the site maintain a register of bunds, underground pipelines (including stormwater and foul), Tanks, sumps and containers? (</li> <li>3 type units and mobile bunds)</li> <li>4 How many bunds are on site?</li> <li>5 How many of these bunds have been tested within the required test schedule?</li> <li>6 How many mobile bunds are on site?</li> <li>7 Are the mobile bunds included in the bund test schedule?</li> <li>8 How many of these sumpts are included in the integrity test schedule?</li> <li>9 How many of these sumpts are included in the integrity test schedule?</li> <li>10 How many of these sumpts are included in the integrity test schedule?</li> <li>11 Do all sumps and chambers have high level liquid alarms?</li> <li>12 If yes to C11 are these failsafe systems included in your integrity test programme?</li> </ul> | containers refers to "Chemstore"                                  | No N/A N/A N/A                             | 2<br>Passed<br>0<br>0<br>0 |           |                                                                 |                                     |                                                 |                                             |                              |                                                          |
| Table B1: Summary details of bund /containment structure integrity test                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                           |                                                                   |                                            |                            |           |                                                                 |                                     |                                                 |                                             |                              |                                                          |
| Bund/Containment<br>structure ID Type Specify Other type Product containment Actual capacity<br>SELECT For SELECT                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                 | Capacity required*                                                | Type of integrity test<br>SELECT<br>SELECT | Other test type            | Test date | Integrity reports<br>maintained on<br>site?<br>SELECT<br>SELECT | Results of test<br>SELECT<br>SELECT | Integrity test failure<br>explanation <50 words | Corrective action taken<br>SELECT<br>SELECT | Scheduled date<br>for retest | Results of<br>retest(if in<br>current<br>reporting year) |
| * Capacity regired should comply with 25% or 11% containment rule as detailed in your licence<br>Has integrity testing been carried out in accordance with licence requirements and are all structures tested in<br>5 line with RSR017/FPA Guidance?                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                              | ne quidelines                                                     | SELECT                                     | Commentary                 | 1         |                                                                 |                                     |                                                 |                                             |                              |                                                          |

-

16 Are channels/transfer systems to remote containment systems tested?

17 Are channels/transfer systems compliant in both integrity and available volume?

| commentary |
|------------|
|            |
|            |
|            |
|            |

#### Pipeline/underground structure testing

Are you required by your licence to undertake integrity testing\* on underground structures e.g. pipelines or sumps etc.? If yes please fill out table 2 below listing all 1 underground structures and pipelines on site which failed the integrity test and all which have not been tested withing the integrity test period as specified

|        | No underground tanks or pipelines |
|--------|-----------------------------------|
|        | on site                           |
| Yes    |                                   |
| SELECT |                                   |

2 Please provide integrity testing frequency period \*please note integrity testing means water tightness testing for process and foul pipelines (as required under your licence)

| Table        | <b>bz</b> : summary details of p | ipeline/underground structures in | tegnity test                                       |                               |                        |                                          |                 |                                                    |                            |                           |                                                 |
|--------------|----------------------------------|-----------------------------------|----------------------------------------------------|-------------------------------|------------------------|------------------------------------------|-----------------|----------------------------------------------------|----------------------------|---------------------------|-------------------------------------------------|
| Structure ID | Type system                      | Material of construction:         | Does this structure have<br>Secondary containment? | Type of secondary containment | Type integrity testing | Integrity reports<br>maintained on site? | Results of test | Integrity test<br>failure explanation<br><50 words | Corrective action<br>taken | Scheduled date for retest | Results of retest(if in current reporting year) |
|              | SELECT                           | SELECT                            | SELECT                                             | SELECT                        | SELECT                 | SELECT                                   | SELECT          |                                                    |                            |                           | SELECT                                          |
|              |                                  |                                   |                                                    |                               |                        |                                          |                 |                                                    |                            |                           |                                                 |
|              |                                  |                                   |                                                    |                               |                        |                                          |                 |                                                    |                            |                           |                                                 |
|              |                                  |                                   |                                                    |                               |                        |                                          |                 |                                                    |                            |                           |                                                 |
|              |                                  |                                   |                                                    |                               |                        |                                          |                 |                                                    |                            |                           |                                                 |

Please use commentary for additional details not answered by tables/ questions above

Groundwater/Soil monitoring template

Lic No:

Year

#REF!

|                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                      |     | Comments            |                                                                                                                  |
|--------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|-----|---------------------|------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|
| Are you required to carry out groundwater monitoring as part of your licence requirements?                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                           | no  |                     | Please provide an interpretation of groundwater monitoring data in the                                           |
| 2 Are you required to carry out soil monitoring as part of your licence requirements?                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                | no  |                     | interpretation box below or if you require additional space please                                               |
| Do you extract groundwater for use on site? If yes please specify use in comment<br>section                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                          | yes | Drinking water well | include a groundwater/contaminated land monitoring results<br>interpretaion as an additional section in this AER |
| Do monitoring results show that groundwater generic<br>assessment criteria such as GTVs or IGVs are exceeded or is<br>4 there an upward trend in results for a substance? If yes, please<br>complete the Groundwater Monitoring Guideline Template<br>Report (link in cell G8) and submit separately through ALDER as a<br>licensee return AND answer questions 5-12 below. template | no  |                     |                                                                                                                  |
| 5 Is the contamination related to operations at the facility (either current and/or historic)                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                        | no  |                     |                                                                                                                  |
| 6 Have actions been taken to address contamination issues?If yes please summarise<br>remediation strategies proposed/undertaken for the site                                                                                                                                                                                                                                         | N/A |                     |                                                                                                                  |
| 7 Please specify the proposed time frame for the remediation strategy                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                | N/A |                     |                                                                                                                  |
| 8 Is there a licence condition to carry out/update ELRA for the site?                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                | N/A |                     |                                                                                                                  |
| 9 Has any type of risk assesment been carried out for the site?                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                      | N/A |                     |                                                                                                                  |
| 10 Has a Conceptual Site Model been developed for the site?                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                          | N/A |                     |                                                                                                                  |
| 11 Have potential receptors been identified on and off site?                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                         | N/A |                     |                                                                                                                  |
| 12 Is there evidence that contamination is migrating offsite?                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                        | N/A |                     | Please enter interpretation of data here                                                                         |

#REF!

## Table 1: Upgradient Groundwater monitoring results

| Date of sampling | Sample<br>location<br>reference | Parameter/<br>Substance | Methodology | Monitoring<br>frequency | Maximum<br>Concentration++ | Average<br>Concentration+ | unit   | GTV's* | SELECT** | Upward trend in<br>pollutant<br>concentration<br>over last 5 years<br>of monitoring data |
|------------------|---------------------------------|-------------------------|-------------|-------------------------|----------------------------|---------------------------|--------|--------|----------|------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|
|                  |                                 |                         |             |                         |                            |                           | SELECT |        |          | SELECT                                                                                   |
|                  |                                 |                         |             |                         |                            |                           | SELECT |        |          | SELECT                                                                                   |

.+ where average indicates arithmetic mean

.++ maximum concentration indicates the maximum measured concentration from all monitoring results produced during the reporting year

## Table 2: Downgradient Groundwater monitoring results

| Date of  | Sample    | Parameter/ |             | Monitoring | Maximum       | Average       |        |        |          | Upward trend in<br>yearly average<br>pollutant<br>concentration<br>over last 5 years |
|----------|-----------|------------|-------------|------------|---------------|---------------|--------|--------|----------|--------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|
| sampling | reference | Substance  | Methodology | frequency  | Concentration | Concentration | unit   | GTV's* | SELECT** | of monitoring data                                                                   |
|          |           |            |             |            |               |               | SELECT |        |          | SELECT                                                                               |
|          |           |            |             |            |               |               | SELECT |        |          | SELECT                                                                               |
| Groundwater/Soil monitoring template                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                    | Lic No: #REF!                                                                                                                                                                   | Year                                                                         | #REF!                                                                                       |                            |                                  |
|-----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|---------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|------------------------------------------------------------------------------|---------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|----------------------------|----------------------------------|
| *please note exceedance of generic assessment criteria (GAC) such as a Groundw<br>upward trend in results for a substance indicates that further interpretation of mon<br>please complete the Groundwater Monitoring Guideline Template Report at the link p<br>otherwise instructed by | water Threshold Value (GTV) or an Interim Guideline<br>initoring results is required. In addition to completi<br>provided and submit separately through ALDER as<br>by the EPA. | Value (IGV) or an<br>g the above table, <u>Grou</u><br>licensee return or as | ndwater monitoring template                                                                 |                            |                                  |
| More information on the use of soil and groundwater standards/ generic assessment<br>criteria (GAC) and risk assessment tools is available in the EPA published guidance<br>(see the link in G31)                                                                                       | Guidance on the Management of Contan                                                                                                                                            | inated Land and Groundwater a                                                | EPA Licensed Sites (EPA 2013)                                                               |                            |                                  |
| **Depending on location of the site and proximity to other sensitive receptors alternat<br>to the GTV e.g. if the site is close to surface water compare to Surface Water Environm<br>supply compare results to the Drinking                                                            | ative Receptor based Water Quality standards shou<br>mental Quality Standards (SWEQS), If the site is clo<br>on Water Standards (OWS)                                           | d be used in addition<br>e to a drinking water Surface<br>water FOS          | <u>Groundwater</u> <u>Drinking water</u><br>regulations (private supply)<br>GTV's standards | Drinking water (public Int | <u>terim Guide</u><br>dues (IGV) |

| Groundw          | vater/Soil m                    | onitoring te            | emplate     |                         | Lic No:                  | #REF!                    |        | Year | #REF! |  |
|------------------|---------------------------------|-------------------------|-------------|-------------------------|--------------------------|--------------------------|--------|------|-------|--|
| Table 3: 3       | Soil results                    |                         |             |                         |                          |                          |        |      |       |  |
| Date of sampling | Sample<br>location<br>reference | Parameter/<br>Substance | Methodology | Monitoring<br>frequency | Maximum<br>Concentration | Average<br>Concentration | unit   |      |       |  |
|                  |                                 |                         |             |                         |                          |                          | SELECT |      |       |  |
|                  |                                 |                         |             |                         |                          |                          | SELECT |      |       |  |

Where additional detail is required please enter it here in 200 words or less

# **Environmental Liabilities template**

provision

Click here to access EPA guidance on Environmental Liabilities and Financial

#REF!

Year

#REF!

10

|     |                                                                               |                           | Commentary                |
|-----|-------------------------------------------------------------------------------|---------------------------|---------------------------|
| 1   | ELRA initial agreement status                                                 | Not a licence requirement |                           |
| 2   | ELRA review status                                                            | NA                        |                           |
| 3   | Amount of Financial Provision cover required as determined by the latest ELRA | NA                        |                           |
| 4   | Financial Provision for ELRA status                                           | NA                        |                           |
| 5   | Financial Provision for ELRA - amount of cover                                | NA                        |                           |
| 6   | Financial Provision for ELRA - type                                           | NA                        |                           |
| 7   | Financial provision for ELRA expiry date                                      | NA                        |                           |
| 8   | Closure plan initial agreement status                                         | NA                        | Internal budget provision |
| 9   | Closure plan review status                                                    | NA                        | Internal budget provision |
| 10  | Financial Provision for Closure status                                        | NA                        | Internal budget provision |
| 11  | Financial Provision for Closure - amount of cover                             | NA                        | Internal budget provision |
| 12  | Financial Provision for Closure - type                                        | NA                        | Internal budget provision |
| 13_ | Financial provision for Closure expiry date                                   | NA                        |                           |

Lic No:

|   | Environmental Management Programme/Continuous Improvement Programme                                                                                               | e template | Lic No:                | #REF!       | Year | #REF! |
|---|-------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|------------|------------------------|-------------|------|-------|
|   | Highlighted cells contain dropdown menu click to view                                                                                                             |            | Additional Information |             |      |       |
| 1 | Do you maintain an Environmental Mangement System (EMS) for the site. If yes, please detail in additional information                                             | Yes        | Internal unaccre       | edited EMS. |      |       |
| 2 | Does the EMS reference the most significant environmental aspects and associated impacts on-site                                                                  | Yes        |                        |             |      |       |
| 3 | Does the EMS maintain an Environmental Management Programme (EMP) as required in accordance with the licence requirements                                         | Yes        |                        |             |      |       |
| 4 | Do you maintain an environmental documentation/communication system to inform the public on environmental performance of the facility, as required by the licence | Yes        |                        |             |      |       |

| Environmental Management Programme (EMP) report  |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                 |                      |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                          |                |                                                |  |  |  |  |  |
|--------------------------------------------------|---------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|----------------------|----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|----------------|------------------------------------------------|--|--|--|--|--|
| Objective Category                               | Target                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                          | Status (% completed) | How target was progressed                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                | Responsibility | Intermediate outcomes                          |  |  |  |  |  |
| Reduction of emissions to Air                    | Continue to train all<br>employees in<br>environmental matters.<br>Training will be by means<br>of a new four module<br>training programme<br>delivered by dedicated<br>Bord na Mona training<br>specialists. This new<br>training programme<br>includes environmental<br>compliance-IPPC,<br>Biodiversity, Archaeology<br>and Energy management.<br>Hydraulic harrows will be<br>deployed at dust sensitive<br>locations. Continue with<br>the collection of headland<br>peat. | 90                   | In total 115 personnel<br>received training during<br>2014. At Derryhinch 1.7 km<br>of shelter belt planted with<br>210 metres planted at<br>Ballybeg. Hydraulic harrows<br>were depolyed at 4<br>locations. Headland peat was<br>collected at all locations and<br>returned with production<br>figures. | Individual     | Reduced emissions                              |  |  |  |  |  |
| Waste reduction/Raw material usage<br>efficiency | Waste streamlining is a<br>project we are particularly<br>interested in continuing<br>and hope to reduce wastes<br>further in the future and<br>be more efficient in dealing<br>with all aspects of waste<br>management                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                         | 80                   | Installed a waste<br>management system.<br>Quarterly waste reports are<br>returned for records/filing<br>and waste streams are<br>segrated on site to maximise<br>recycling potential.                                                                                                                   | Section Head   | Improved Environmental<br>Management Practices |  |  |  |  |  |

| <b>Environmental Management Prog</b>             | gramme/Continuous Impr                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                 | ovement Programme | template                                                                                                                                                                                 | Lic No:      | #REF!                                                          | Year | #REF! |
|--------------------------------------------------|--------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|-------------------|------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|--------------|----------------------------------------------------------------|------|-------|
| Waste reduction/Raw material usage<br>efficiency | Continue with the recycling<br>of polyethylene. The<br>sourcing of more recycling<br>contractors will be ongoing.                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                      | 100               | In total 117.06 tonnes were<br>sent off site for recycling.<br>Procurement also exploring<br>the possibility of securing<br>further recyclers.                                           | Individual   | Improved Environmental<br>Management Practices                 |      |       |
| Energy Management                                | As part of an Energy<br>Awareness campaign all<br>aspects of energy<br>consumption will be<br>communicated to<br>personnel with the<br>intention of reducing<br>consumption through<br>awareness                                                                                                                                                                                                       | 100               | A launch event took place<br>where the various energy<br>aspects of the process was<br>communicated, with a<br>breakdown of individuals<br>consumption across all areas<br>of operation. | Section Head | Reduce overall energy output<br>while maintaining productivity |      |       |
| Reduction of emissions to Water                  | Continue to train all<br>employees in<br>environmental matters.<br>Training will be by means<br>of a new four module<br>training programme<br>delivered by dedicated<br>Bord na Mona training<br>specialists. This new<br>training programme<br>includes environmental<br>compliance-IPPC,<br>Biodiversity, Archaeology<br>and Energy management.<br>Continue with the<br>collection of headland peat. | 90                | In total 115 Personnel<br>received training in 2014.<br>Headland peat was collected<br>at all locations and included<br>as part of overall peat<br>returns.                              | Individual   | Improved Environmental<br>Management Practices                 |      |       |

| Noise monitoring summary report                                                                                                                                                   |                                          |                                       |                                                        |                  |                  |                  | Lic No:              | #REF!                              | Year                                                                    | #REF!                                                                                   |                   |
|-----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|------------------------------------------|---------------------------------------|--------------------------------------------------------|------------------|------------------|------------------|----------------------|------------------------------------|-------------------------------------------------------------------------|-----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|-------------------|
| Was noise mo<br>If yes please f                                                                                                                                                   | onitoring a licenc<br>ill in table N1 no | ce requirement fo<br>vise summary bel | or the AER period<br>ow                                | d?               |                  |                  | Neter                | No                                 | ]                                                                       |                                                                                         |                   |
| 2 Was noise monitoring carried out using the EPA Guidance note, including completion of the<br>"Checklist for noise measurement report" included in the guidance note as table 6? |                                          |                                       |                                                        |                  |                  |                  | Guidance<br>note NG4 | NA                                 |                                                                         |                                                                                         |                   |
| Does your site                                                                                                                                                                    | e have a noise re                        | eduction plan                         | -                                                      |                  |                  |                  |                      | NA                                 |                                                                         |                                                                                         |                   |
| When was the                                                                                                                                                                      | e noise reductio                         | n plan last update                    | ed?                                                    |                  |                  |                  |                      | Enter date                         |                                                                         |                                                                                         |                   |
| 5 Have there been changes relevant to site noise emissions (e.g. plant or operational chang survey?                                                                               |                                          |                                       |                                                        |                  |                  | nges) since t    | he last noise        | NA                                 |                                                                         |                                                                                         |                   |
| Table N1: No                                                                                                                                                                      | ise monitoring s                         | ummary                                |                                                        |                  |                  | ]                |                      |                                    |                                                                         |                                                                                         |                   |
| Date of<br>monitoring                                                                                                                                                             | Time period                              | Noise location<br>(on site)           | Noise<br>sensitive<br>location -NSL<br>(if applicable) | LA <sub>eq</sub> | LA <sub>90</sub> | LA <sub>10</sub> | LA <sub>max</sub>    | Tonal or Impulsive<br>noise* (Y/N) | If tonal /impulsive noise was<br>identified was 5dB penalty<br>applied? | Comments (ex. main<br>noise sources on site,<br>& extraneous noise ex.<br>road traffic) | ls <u>s</u><br>(d |
|                                                                                                                                                                                   |                                          |                                       |                                                        |                  |                  |                  |                      | SELECT                             | SELECT                                                                  |                                                                                         |                   |

| Date of<br>monitoring | Time period | Noise location<br>(on site) | Noise<br>sensitive<br>location -NSL<br>(if applicable) | LA <sub>eq</sub> | LA <sub>90</sub> | LA <sub>10</sub> | LA <sub>max</sub> | Tonal or Impulsive<br>noise* (Y/N) | If tonal /impulsive noise was<br>identified was 5dB penalty<br>applied? | Comments (ex. main<br>noise sources on site,<br>& extraneous noise ex.<br>road traffic) | Is <u>site</u> compliant with<br>noise limits<br>(day/evening/night)? |
|-----------------------|-------------|-----------------------------|--------------------------------------------------------|------------------|------------------|------------------|-------------------|------------------------------------|-------------------------------------------------------------------------|-----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|-----------------------------------------------------------------------|
|                       |             |                             |                                                        |                  |                  |                  |                   | SELECT                             | SELECT                                                                  |                                                                                         | SELECT                                                                |
|                       |             |                             |                                                        |                  |                  |                  |                   |                                    |                                                                         |                                                                                         |                                                                       |
|                       |             |                             |                                                        |                  |                  |                  |                   |                                    |                                                                         |                                                                                         |                                                                       |
|                       |             |                             |                                                        |                  |                  |                  |                   |                                    |                                                                         |                                                                                         |                                                                       |
|                       |             |                             |                                                        |                  |                  |                  |                   |                                    |                                                                         |                                                                                         |                                                                       |
|                       |             |                             |                                                        |                  |                  |                  |                   |                                    |                                                                         |                                                                                         |                                                                       |
|                       |             |                             |                                                        |                  |                  |                  |                   |                                    |                                                                         |                                                                                         |                                                                       |

\*Please ensure that a tonal analysis has been carried out as per guidance note NG4. These records must be maintained onsite for future inspection

If noise limits exceeded as a result of noise attributed to site activities, please choose the corrective action from the following options?

SELECT

\*\* please explain the reason for not taking action/resolution of noise issues?

Any additional comments? (less than 200 words)

| Resource Usage/Energy efficiency summary | Lic No: | #REF! | Year | #REF |
|------------------------------------------|---------|-------|------|------|
|                                          |         |       |      |      |

|                                                                                        |        | Additional information |
|----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|--------|------------------------|
| mendations in table 3 below                                                            | Nov-12 | Report on file         |
| <u>SEAL - Large</u><br>ation such <u>Industry Energy</u><br>tion <u>Network (LIEN)</u> | Yes    |                        |
| ons? Please state percentage in                                                        |        | Not a Licence          |

requirement

NA

1 When did the site carry out the most recent energy efficiency audit? Please list the recommendations in table 3 bel

ls the site a member of any accredited programmes for reducing energy usage/water conservation such as the SEAI programme linked to the right? If yes please list them in additional information

Where Fuel Oil is used in boilers on site is the sulphur content compliant with licence conditions? Please state percentage in 3 additional information

| Table R1 Energy usag                | e on site     |              |                                 |                             |
|-------------------------------------|---------------|--------------|---------------------------------|-----------------------------|
|                                     |               |              | Production +/- %<br>compared to | Energy<br>Consumption +/- % |
|                                     |               |              | previous reporting              | vs overall site             |
| Energy Use                          | Previous year | Current year | year**                          | production*                 |
| Total Energy Used (MWHrs)           | 8169          | 7343         | -13.56%                         | +10.1%                      |
| Total Energy Generated (MWHrs)      |               |              |                                 |                             |
| Total Renewable Energy Generated (M | /IWHrs)       |              |                                 |                             |
| Electricity Consumption (MWHrs)     | 309           | 360          | -13.56%                         | +16.5%                      |
| Fossil Fuels Consumption:           |               |              |                                 |                             |
| Heavy Fuel Oil (m3)                 |               |              |                                 |                             |
| Light Fuel Oil (m3)                 | 773.563       | 687.266      | -13.56%                         | -11.12%                     |
| Natural gas (m3)                    |               |              |                                 |                             |
| Coal/Solid fuel (metric tonnes)     |               |              |                                 |                             |
| Peat (metric tonnes)                |               |              |                                 |                             |
| Renewable Biomass                   |               |              |                                 |                             |
| Renewable energy generated on site  |               |              |                                 |                             |

\* where consumption of energy can be compared to overall site production please enter this information as percentage increase or decrease compared to the previous reporting year. \*\* where site production information is available please enter percentage increase or decrease compared to previous year

|   | Table R2 Water usage | e on site            |                     |                    |                   | Water Emissions                 | Water Consumption   |                        |
|---|----------------------|----------------------|---------------------|--------------------|-------------------|---------------------------------|---------------------|------------------------|
| 1 |                      |                      |                     |                    |                   |                                 | Volume used i.e not |                        |
|   |                      |                      |                     | Production +/- %   | Energy            |                                 | discharged to       |                        |
|   |                      |                      |                     | compared to        | Consumption +/- % | Volume Discharged               | environment e.g.    |                        |
|   |                      | Water extracted      | Water extracted     | previous reporting | vs overall site   | back to                         | released as steam   |                        |
|   | Water use            | Previous year m3/yr. | Current year m3/yr. | year**             | production*       | environment(m <sup>3</sup> yr): | m3/yr               | Unaccounted for Water: |
|   | Groundwater          |                      |                     |                    |                   |                                 |                     |                        |
|   | Surface water        |                      |                     |                    |                   |                                 |                     |                        |
|   | Public supply        |                      |                     |                    |                   |                                 |                     |                        |
|   | Recycled water       |                      |                     |                    |                   |                                 |                     |                        |
|   | Total                |                      |                     |                    |                   |                                 |                     |                        |

\* where consumption of water can be compared to overall site production please enter this information as percentage increase or decrease compared to the previous reporting year.

\*\* where site production information is available please enter percentage increase or decrease compared to previous year

| Table R3 Waste Stream Summary |                        |        |          |              |          |        |
|-------------------------------|------------------------|--------|----------|--------------|----------|--------|
|                               |                        | Total  | Landfill | Incineration | Recycled | Other  |
|                               | Hazardous (Tonnes)     | 44.64  | 0        | 0            | 44.64    | 0      |
|                               | Non-Hazardous (Tonnes) | 396.91 | 60.37    | 0            | 135.33   | 201.21 |

# Resource Usage/Energy efficiency summary

| e Usage/Energy efficiency sur | nmary           |                                     | Lic No: #REF!      |                               |                     |                | Year            | #REF!                  |
|-------------------------------|-----------------|-------------------------------------|--------------------|-------------------------------|---------------------|----------------|-----------------|------------------------|
| Table R4: Energy A            |                 |                                     |                    |                               |                     |                |                 |                        |
| Date of audit                 | Recommendations | Description of<br>Measures proposed | Origin of measures | Predicted energy<br>savings % | Implementation date | Responsibility | Completion date | Status and<br>comments |
|                               |                 |                                     | SELECT             |                               |                     |                |                 |                        |
|                               |                 |                                     | SELECT             |                               |                     |                |                 |                        |
|                               |                 |                                     | SELECT             |                               |                     |                |                 |                        |

Table R5: Power Generation: Where power is generated onsite (e.g. power generation facilities/food and drink industry) please complete the following information

|                                      | Unit ID | Unit ID | Unit ID | Unit ID | Station Total |
|--------------------------------------|---------|---------|---------|---------|---------------|
| Technology                           |         |         |         |         |               |
| Primary Fuel                         |         |         |         |         |               |
| Thermal Efficiency                   |         |         |         |         |               |
| Unit Date of Commission              |         |         |         |         |               |
| Total Starts for year                |         |         |         |         |               |
| Total Running Time                   |         |         |         |         |               |
| Total Electricity Generated (GWH)    |         |         |         |         |               |
| House Load (GWH)                     |         |         |         |         |               |
| KWH per Litre of Process Water       |         |         |         |         |               |
| KWH per Litre of Total Water used on | Site    |         |         |         |               |

| Complaints and Incidents summary template | Lic No:              | #REF! | Year | #REF! |  |
|-------------------------------------------|----------------------|-------|------|-------|--|
| Complaints                                |                      |       |      |       |  |
|                                           | Additional informati | ion   |      |       |  |

Have you received any environmental complaints in the current reporting year? If yes please complete summary details of complaints received on site in table 1 below

| No |  |
|----|--|
|    |  |

| Table                                                                                                                                                                       | 1 Complaints summary |                             | ]                                               |                        |                   |                 |             |
|-----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|----------------------|-----------------------------|-------------------------------------------------|------------------------|-------------------|-----------------|-------------|
|                                                                                                                                                                             |                      |                             | Brief description of<br>complaint (Free txt <20 | Corrective action < 20 |                   |                 | Further     |
| Date                                                                                                                                                                        | Category             | Other type (please specify) | words)                                          | words                  | Resolution status | Resolution date | information |
|                                                                                                                                                                             | SELECT               |                             |                                                 |                        | SELECT            |                 |             |
|                                                                                                                                                                             | SELECT               |                             |                                                 |                        | SELECT            |                 |             |
|                                                                                                                                                                             | SELECT               |                             |                                                 |                        | SELECT            |                 |             |
|                                                                                                                                                                             | SELECT               |                             |                                                 |                        | SELECT            |                 |             |
|                                                                                                                                                                             | SELECT               |                             |                                                 |                        | SELECT            |                 |             |
| Total complaints<br>open at start of<br>reporting year<br>Total new<br>complaints<br>received during<br>reporting year<br>Balance of<br>complaints end of<br>reporting year | 0                    |                             |                                                 |                        |                   |                 |             |

|                                                                       | Incidents                         |                             |     |                        |
|-----------------------------------------------------------------------|-----------------------------------|-----------------------------|-----|------------------------|
| Have any incidents occurred on site in the current rep                | orting year? Please list all inci | dents for current reporting |     | Additional information |
| year in Ta                                                            | ble 2 below                       | -                           | Yes |                        |
| *For information on how to report and what<br>constitutes an incident | What is an incident               |                             |     |                        |
| Table 2 Incidents summary                                             |                                   | -                           |     |                        |

|                    | minarj                |                        |                          |          |                    |                     |                   |               |            |                       |               |                   |            |               |
|--------------------|-----------------------|------------------------|--------------------------|----------|--------------------|---------------------|-------------------|---------------|------------|-----------------------|---------------|-------------------|------------|---------------|
|                    |                       |                        |                          |          |                    | Other               | Activity in       |               |            |                       | Preventative  |                   | T          |               |
|                    |                       |                        | Incident category*please |          |                    | cause(please        | progress at       |               |            | Corrective action<20  | action <20    |                   | Resolution | Likelihood of |
| Date of occurrence | Incident nature       | Location of occurrence | refer to guidance        | Receptor | Cause of incident  | specify)            | time of incident  | Communication | Occurrence | words                 | words         | Resolution status | date       | reoccurence   |
| 19/03/2014         | Trigger level reached | SW34 Carranstown       | 1. Minor                 | Water    | Other (add details | Naturally occurring | Normal activities | EPA           | New        | Investigate           | None Required | Complete          | 17/04/2014 | Medium        |
| 13/06/2014         | Trigger level reached | SW25 Lisclogher        | 1. Minor                 | Water    | Other (add details | Naturally occurring | Normal activities | EPA           | New        | Investigate           | None Required | Complete          | 20/06/2014 | Medium        |
| 13/06/2014         | Trigger level reached | SW36 Ballivor          | 1. Minor                 | Water    | Other (add details | Naturally occurring | Normal activities | EPA           | New        | Investigate           | None Required | Complete          | 20/06/2014 | Medium        |
| 24/07/2014         | Trigger level reached | SW42/43 Rossan         | 1. Minor                 | Water    | Other (add details | Naturally occurring | Normal activities | EPA           | New        | Investigate           | None Required | Complete          | 18/08/2014 | Low           |
| 02/08/2014         | Breach of ELV         | SW15 Toar              | 1. Minor                 | Water    | Adverse weather    |                     | Normal activities | EPA           | New        | Cleaned upstream silt | Clean pond to | Complete          | 25/08/2014 | Medium        |
| 15/10/2014         | Trigger level reached | SW44/47 Rossan         | 1. Minor                 | Water    | Other (add details | Naturally occurring | Normal activities | EPA           | New        | Investigate           | None Required | Complete          | 29/10/2014 | Medium        |
| 04/12/2014         | Trigger level reached | SWE1 Rossan            | 1. Minor                 | Water    | Adverse weather    |                     | Normal activities | EPA           | New        | Investigate           | None Required | Complete          | 22/12/2014 | Low           |
| Total number of    |                       |                        |                          |          |                    |                     |                   |               |            |                       |               |                   |            |               |
| incidents current  |                       |                        |                          |          |                    |                     |                   |               |            |                       |               |                   |            |               |
| year               | 7                     |                        |                          |          |                    |                     |                   |               |            |                       |               |                   |            |               |
| Total number of    |                       |                        |                          |          |                    |                     |                   |               |            |                       |               |                   |            |               |
| incidents previous |                       |                        |                          |          |                    |                     |                   |               |            |                       |               |                   |            |               |
| year               | 2                     |                        |                          |          |                    |                     |                   |               |            |                       |               |                   |            |               |
| % reduction/       |                       |                        |                          |          |                    |                     |                   |               |            |                       |               |                   |            |               |
| increase           | +250%                 |                        |                          |          |                    |                     |                   |               |            |                       |               |                   |            |               |

| WASTE SUMMARY                                                                         | Lic No:                     | #REF!               | Year  | #REF!                         |  |
|---------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|-----------------------------|---------------------|-------|-------------------------------|--|
| SECTION A-PRTR ON SITE WASTE TREATMENT AND WASTE TRANSFERS TAB- TO BE COMPLETED BY AL | L IPPC AND WASTE FACILITIES | PRTR facility logon | dropd | own list click to see options |  |

| SECTION B- WASTE ACCEPTED ONTO SITE-TO BE COMPLETED BY ALL IPPC AND WASTE FACILITIES                                                                                                          | ]   |                        |
|-----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|-----|------------------------|
|                                                                                                                                                                                               |     | Additional Information |
| Were any wastes accepted onto your site for recovery or disposal or treatment prior to recovery or disposal within the boundaries of your facility ?; (waste generated within your boundaries |     |                        |
| 1 is to be captured through PRTR reporting)                                                                                                                                                   | N/A |                        |
| If yes please enter details in table 1 below                                                                                                                                                  |     |                        |
| 2 Did your site have any rejected consignments of waste in the current reporting year? If yes please give a brief explanation in the additional information                                   | N/A |                        |
|                                                                                                                                                                                               |     |                        |
| 3 Was waste accepted onto your site that was generated outside the Republic of Ireland? If yes please state the quantity in tonnes in additional information                                  | N/A |                        |

#### Was waste accepted onto your site that was generated outside the Republic of Ireland? If yes please state the quantity in tonnes in additional information 3

### Table 1 Details of waste accepted onto your site for recovery, disposal or treatment (do not include wastes generated at your site, as these will have been reported in your PRTR workbook)

| Licenced annual        | EWC code                           | Source of waste accepted | Description of waste    | Quantity of waste       | Quantity of waste accepted in    | Reduction/         | Reason for          | Packaging Content (%)- | Disposal/Recovery or             | Quantity of     | Comments - |
|------------------------|------------------------------------|--------------------------|-------------------------|-------------------------|----------------------------------|--------------------|---------------------|------------------------|----------------------------------|-----------------|------------|
| tonnage limit for your |                                    |                          | accepted                | accepted in current     | previous reporting year (tonnes) | Increase over      | reduction/ increase | only applies if the    | treatment operation carried out  | waste           |            |
| site (total            |                                    |                          | Please enter an         | reporting year (tonnes) |                                  | previous year +/ - | from previous       | waste has a packaging  | at your site and the description | remaining on    |            |
| tonnes/annum)          |                                    |                          | accurate and detailed   |                         |                                  | %                  | reporting year      | component              | of this operation                | site at the end |            |
|                        |                                    |                          | description - which     |                         |                                  |                    |                     |                        |                                  | of reporting    |            |
|                        |                                    |                          | applies to relevant EWC |                         |                                  |                    |                     |                        |                                  | year (tonnes)   |            |
|                        |                                    |                          | code                    |                         |                                  |                    |                     |                        |                                  |                 |            |
|                        | European Waste Catalogue EWC codes |                          | European Waste          |                         |                                  |                    |                     |                        |                                  |                 |            |
|                        |                                    |                          | Catalogue EWC codes     |                         |                                  |                    |                     |                        |                                  |                 |            |
|                        |                                    |                          |                         |                         |                                  |                    |                     |                        |                                  |                 |            |
|                        |                                    |                          |                         |                         |                                  |                    |                     |                        |                                  |                 |            |
|                        |                                    |                          |                         |                         |                                  |                    |                     |                        |                                  |                 |            |
|                        |                                    |                          |                         |                         |                                  |                    |                     |                        |                                  |                 |            |
|                        |                                    |                          |                         |                         |                                  |                    |                     |                        |                                  |                 |            |
|                        |                                    |                          |                         |                         |                                  |                    |                     |                        |                                  |                 |            |

#### SECTION C-TO BE COMPLETED BY ALL WASTE FACILITIES (waste transfer stations, Composters, Material recovery facilities etc) EXCEPT LANDFILL SITES

4 Is all waste processing infrastructure as required by your licence and approved by the Agency in place? If no please list waste processing infrastructure required onsite

5 Is all waste storage infrastructure as required by your licence and approved by the Agency in place? If no please list waste storage infrastructure required on site

6 Does your facility have relevant nuisance controls in place? 7 Do you have an odour management system in place for your facility? If no why? 8 Do you maintain a sludge register on site?

| SECTION D-TO BE C                  |                                                         |                                                       |                                                                 |          |
|------------------------------------|---------------------------------------------------------|-------------------------------------------------------|-----------------------------------------------------------------|----------|
| Table 2 Waste type                 | and tonnage-landfill only                               |                                                       |                                                                 |          |
| Waste types permitted for disposal | Authorised/licenced annual intake for<br>disposal (tpa) | Actual intake for disposal in<br>reporting year (tpa) | Remaining licensed<br>capacity at end of<br>reporting year (m3) | Comments |
|                                    |                                                         |                                                       |                                                                 |          |
|                                    |                                                         |                                                       |                                                                 |          |
|                                    |                                                         |                                                       |                                                                 |          |
|                                    |                                                         |                                                       |                                                                 |          |

#### Table 3 General information-Landfill only

| Area ID | Date landfilling commenced | Date landfilling ceased | Currently landfilling | Private or Public<br>Operated | Inert or non-hazardous | Predicted date to cease landfilling | Licence permits<br>asbestos | Is there a separate cell<br>for asbestos? | Accepted asbestos in reporting<br>year | Total disposal<br>area occupied by<br>waste | Lined disposal<br>area occupied by<br>waste | Unlined area |
|---------|----------------------------|-------------------------|-----------------------|-------------------------------|------------------------|-------------------------------------|-----------------------------|-------------------------------------------|----------------------------------------|---------------------------------------------|---------------------------------------------|--------------|
|         |                            |                         |                       |                               |                        |                                     |                             |                                           |                                        | SELECT UNIT                                 | SELECT UNIT                                 | SELECT UNIT  |
| Cell 8  |                            |                         |                       |                               |                        |                                     |                             |                                           |                                        |                                             |                                             |              |



| SELECT |  |
|--------|--|
| SELECT |  |
| SELECT |  |

SELECT SELECT

# Table 5 Capping-Landfill only

|                |                         |                           |                   | Area with waste that  |                                    |          |
|----------------|-------------------------|---------------------------|-------------------|-----------------------|------------------------------------|----------|
| Area uncapped* | Area with temporary cap |                           |                   | should be permanently |                                    |          |
| CELECT UNIT    | CELECT UNIT             | Area with final cap to LD |                   | capped to date under  |                                    |          |
| SELECT UNIT    | SELECT UNIT             | Standard m2 ha, a         | Area capped other | licence               | What materials are used in the cap | Comments |
|                |                         |                           |                   |                       |                                    |          |

\*please note this includes daily cover area

Table 6 Leachate-Landfill only

9 Is leachate from your site treated in a Waste Water Treatment Plant? 10 Is leachate released to surface water? If yes please complete leachate mass load information below

| Volume of leachate in reporting year(m3) | Leachate (BOD) mass load (kg/annum) | Leachate (COD) mass load<br>(kg/annum) | Leachate (NH4) mass load<br>(kg/annum) | Leachate (Chloride)<br>mass load kg/annum | Leachate treatment on-site | Specify type of<br>leachate treatment | Comments |
|------------------------------------------|-------------------------------------|----------------------------------------|----------------------------------------|-------------------------------------------|----------------------------|---------------------------------------|----------|
|                                          |                                     |                                        |                                        |                                           |                            |                                       |          |

Please ensure that all information reported in the landfill gas section is consistent with the Landfill Gas Survey submitted in conjunction with PRTR returns
Table 7 Landfill Gas-1 andfill only

| Table / Landfill Gas | -Landfill only             |                                  |                            |          |
|----------------------|----------------------------|----------------------------------|----------------------------|----------|
|                      |                            |                                  |                            |          |
|                      |                            |                                  |                            |          |
|                      |                            |                                  |                            |          |
|                      |                            |                                  |                            |          |
|                      |                            |                                  |                            |          |
|                      |                            |                                  | was surface emissions      |          |
| Gas Captured&Treated |                            |                                  | monitoring performed       |          |
| by LFG System m3     | Power generated (MW / KWh) | Used on-site or to national grid | during the reporting year? | Comments |
|                      |                            |                                  | SELECT                     |          |



# Derrygreenagh

# **Decommissioning and Rehabilitation**

# AER Overview 2014.

Within the Derrygreenagh licensed area (P0501-01) there were no entire bog units available for rehabilitation in 2014. Ongoing monitoring of cutaway within the Derrygreenagh licensing area included the re-survey of Derryarkin and Cavemount bogs.

Draft rehabilitation plans for the Derrygreenagh bogs licensed area, including more detailed draft plans for each component bog unit were submitted to the EPA in 2013. The BNM Ecology Team (who plan and manage rehabilitation) met with the EPA inspectorate in 2013 to outline the general content of the rehab plans and a review process was agreed. This will involve a biannual review and update of plans as well as more detail and finalisation of plans for sites that have been taken out of production. The plans are currently under review (March-April 2015).

The annual Biodiversity Action Plan review day was held in February 2015 and this included an update on progress of this plan, bog restoration and cutaway rehabilitation for a wide range on statutory and non-statutory consultees including members of the EPA, NPWS, BWI, Bord na Mona, Coillte, Inland Fisheries Ireland, An Taisce, IPCC, Irish Red Grouse Association, Irish Wildlife Trust, NARGC, local game councils, Midland Regional Planning Authority as well as a range of local community groups and Heritage Officers from counties Laois, Offaly, Kildare, Roscommon, Longford, Meath, Galway, Westmeath and Dublin.

A copy of our Biodiversity Action Plan is available to view and download at http://www.bordnamona.ie/our-company/biodiversity/

| Bord na Mona Derrygreenagh |                 |             |       |            | Siltpond Me | onitoring | g Frequ | ency & Results |         |      |     |        |
|----------------------------|-----------------|-------------|-------|------------|-------------|-----------|---------|----------------|---------|------|-----|--------|
| IPPC Licence P0501         | -01             |             |       |            |             |           |         |                |         |      |     |        |
| Х                          | Y               | Bog         | SW    | Monitoring | Sampled     | рН        | SS      | TS             | Ammonia | TP   | COD | Colour |
| 259415.30                  | 256855.75       | Bracklin    | SW-29 | Q1 14      | 19/03/2014  | 7.3       | 5       | 312            | 1.9     | 0.07 | 67  | 220    |
| 259519.45                  | 257618.44       | Bracklin    | SW-30 | Q1 14      | 19/03/2014  | 7.4       | 5       | 288            | 0.61    | 0.06 | 62  | 203    |
| 265632.83                  | 254865.04       | Carranstown | SW-33 | Q1 14      | 19/03/2014  | 7.4       | 11      | 338            | 0.73    | 0.06 | 69  | 228    |
| 265886.95                  | 254984.18       | Carranstown | SW-34 | Q1 14      | 19/03/2014  | 7.2       | 13      | 410            | 1.6     | 0.14 | 133 | 453    |
| 265140.06                  | 254114.54       | Ballivor    | SW-35 | Q1 14      | 19/03/2014  | 7.3       | 5       | 518            | 0.3     | 0.05 | 123 | 284    |
| To Be Confirmed            | To Be Confirmed | Ballivor    | SW-36 | Q2 14      | 13/06/2014  | 7.7       | 39      | 342            | 0.02    | 0.11 | 120 | 169    |
| 266022.62                  | 259613.57       | Lisclogher  | SW-25 | Q2 14      | 13/06/2014  | 7.4       | 17      | 400            | 2.8     | 0.07 | 76  | 246    |
| To Be Confirmed            | To Be Confirmed | Lisclogher  | SW-28 | Q2 14      | 13/06/2014  | 7.6       | 8       | 404            | 0.25    | 0.08 | 68  | 308    |
| To Be Confirmed            | To Be Confirmed | Ballivor    | SW-37 | Q2 14      | 13/06/2014  | 7.5       | 5       | 434            | 1.5     | 0.07 | 63  | 183    |
| 265878.97                  | 253506.58       | Ballivor    | SW-38 | Q2 14      | 13/06/2014  | 7.6       | 5       | 248            | 0.02    | 0.07 | 63  | 182    |
| 265888.99                  | 253456.63       | Ballivor    | SW-39 | Q3 14      | 27/07/2014  | 7.1       | 5       | 200            | 0.05    | 0.05 | 69  | 114    |
| 266366.86                  | 251598.58       | Ballivor    | SW-40 | Q3 14      | 27/07/2014  | 7.3       | 5       | 462            | 0.94    | 0.05 | 67  | 155    |
| 266386.45                  | 251579.18       | Ballivor    | SW-41 | Q3 14      | 27/07/2014  | 7.2       | 21      | 448            | 0.02    | 0.21 | 82  | 103    |
| To Be Confirmed            | To Be Confirmed | Rossan      | SW-42 | Q3 14      | 27/07/2014  | 6.6       | 6       | 144            | 3.1     | 0.05 | 109 | 287    |
| 259965.18                  | 243847.63       | Rossan      | SW-43 | Q3 14      | 27/07/2014  | 6.7       | 6       | 142            | 2.6     | 0.05 | 106 | 301    |
| To Be Confirmed            | To Be Confirmed | Rossan      | SW-44 | Q4 14      | 15/10/2014  | 7.2       | 5       | 260            | 0.29    | 0.08 | 136 | 370    |
| 258846.25                  | 243853.76       | Rossan      | SW-45 | Q4 14      | 15/10/2014  | 7.4       | 5       | 190            | 2.2     | 0.05 | 64  | 106    |
| 260629.22                  | 242141.39       | Rossan      | SW-46 | Q4 14      | 15/10/2014  | 7.4       | 5       | 235            | 1       | 0.05 | 83  | 236    |
| 260145.55                  | 242266.71       | Rossan      | SW-47 | Q4 14      | 15/10/2014  | 6.8       | 5       | 208            | 2.6     | 0.05 | 107 | 331    |
| To Be Confirmed            | To Be Confirmed | Rossan      | SW-48 | Q4 14      | 15/10/2014  | 7.4       | 5       | 196            | 2.2     | 0.06 | 68  | 187    |

| Yard Discharge |                         |                  |
|----------------|-------------------------|------------------|
| Licence: P0501 |                         |                  |
| Works: Derrygr |                         |                  |
| Month          | D/Greenagh SWE 2<br>COD | Rossan SWE 1 COD |
| Jan            | 44                      | 16               |
| Feb            | 38                      | 41               |
| Mar            | 32                      | 26               |
| Apr            | 30                      | 18               |
| May            | 30                      | 25               |
| June           | 12                      | 13               |
| July           | 23                      | 40               |
| Aug            | 36                      | 95               |
| Sep            | 29                      | 66               |
| Oct            | 38                      | 30               |
| Nov            | 38                      | 23               |
| Dec            | 33                      | 110              |

Note: 0 denotes no flow at emission point on day of sampling

Environmental Protection Agency

| PRTR# : P0501 | Facility Name : Bord na Móna Energy Limited (Derrygreenagh) | Filename : P0501\_2014.xls | Return Year : 2014 |

23/03/2015 12:14

# Guidance to completing the PRTR workbook

# **AER Returns Workbook**

1 1 18

| 2014                                        |
|---------------------------------------------|
|                                             |
| Bord na Mona Energy Limited                 |
| Bord na Móna Energy Limited (Derrygreenagh) |
| P0501                                       |
| P0501-01                                    |
|                                             |

# Classes of Activity

No. class\_name - Refer to PRTR class activities below

| Address 1                               | Derrygreenagh Group                                                |
|-----------------------------------------|--------------------------------------------------------------------|
| Address 2                               | c/o Derrygreenagh Works                                            |
| Address 3                               | Rochfortbridge                                                     |
| Address 4                               | Mullingar                                                          |
|                                         |                                                                    |
|                                         | Westmeath                                                          |
| Country                                 | Ireland                                                            |
| Coordinates of Location                 | -7.25676 53.3910                                                   |
| River Basin District                    | IEEA                                                               |
| NACE Code                               | 0892                                                               |
| Main Economic Activity                  | Extraction of peat                                                 |
| AER Returns Contact Name                | Enda Mc Donagh                                                     |
| AER Returns Contact Email Address       | enda.mcdonagh@bnm.ie                                               |
| AER Returns Contact Position            | Head of Environment                                                |
| AER Returns Contact Telephone Number    | 0579345911                                                         |
| AER Returns Contact Mobile Phone Number | 0862370816                                                         |
| AER Returns Contact Fax Number          | 0579345160                                                         |
| Production Volume                       | 292439.0                                                           |
| Production Volume Units                 | Tonnes                                                             |
| Number of Installations                 | 6                                                                  |
| Number of Operating Hours in Year       | 2216                                                               |
| Number of Employees                     | 60                                                                 |
| User Feedback/Comments                  |                                                                    |
|                                         | In accordance with licence condition 6.2 of Technical Amendment A, |
|                                         | quarterly sampling is now rotated every quarter and therefore      |
|                                         | suspended solids results are not factored into loading.            |
| Web Address                             | www.bnm.ie                                                         |
|                                         |                                                                    |

### 2. PRTR CLASS ACTIVITIES

| Activity Number | Activity Name |
|-----------------|---------------|
| 50.1            | General       |

| 3. SOLVENTS REGULATIONS (S.I. No. 543 of 200       | 02)                                           |
|----------------------------------------------------|-----------------------------------------------|
| Is it applicable?                                  | No                                            |
| Have you been granted an exemption ?               |                                               |
| If applicable which activity class applies (as per |                                               |
| Schedule 2 of the regulations) ?                   |                                               |
| Is the reduction scheme compliance route being     |                                               |
| used ?                                             |                                               |
|                                                    |                                               |
| 4. WASTE IMPORTED/ACCEPTED ONTO SITE               | Guidance on waste imported/accepted onto site |
| Do you import/accept waste onto your site for on-  |                                               |
| site treatment (either recovery or disposal        |                                               |
| activities) ?                                      | No                                            |

This question is only applicable if you are an IPPC or Quarry site

AER Returns Workbook

#### 4.1 RELEASES TO AIR Link to previous years emissions data

#### | PRTR# : P0501 | Facility Name : Bord na Móna Energy Limited (Derrygreenagh) | Filename : P0501\_2014.xls | Return Year : 2014 |

23/03/2015 12:16

SECTION A : SECTOR SPECIFIC PRTR POLLUTANTS

|              | RELEASES TO AIR                                                                                 | Please enter all quantities in this section in KGs |             |                            |                  |                   |                       |                        |  |  |  |  |
|--------------|-------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|----------------------------------------------------|-------------|----------------------------|------------------|-------------------|-----------------------|------------------------|--|--|--|--|
|              | POLLUTANT                                                                                       |                                                    |             | METHOD                     |                  |                   | QUANTITY              |                        |  |  |  |  |
|              |                                                                                                 |                                                    |             | Method Used                |                  |                   |                       |                        |  |  |  |  |
| No. Annex II | Name                                                                                            | M/C/E                                              | Method Code | Designation or Description | Emission Point 1 | T (Total) KG/Year | A (Accidental) KG/Yea | r F (Fugitive) KG/Year |  |  |  |  |
|              |                                                                                                 |                                                    |             |                            | 0.0              |                   | 0.0                   | 0.0 0.0                |  |  |  |  |
|              | * Select a row by double-clicking on the Pollutant Name (Column B) then click the delete button |                                                    |             |                            |                  |                   |                       |                        |  |  |  |  |

#### SECTION B : REMAINING PRTR POLLUTANTS

|              | RELEASES TO AIR | Please enter all quantities in this section in KGs |             |                            |                  |                   |     |                        |                  |      |  |
|--------------|-----------------|----------------------------------------------------|-------------|----------------------------|------------------|-------------------|-----|------------------------|------------------|------|--|
|              |                 |                                                    | METHOD      | QUANTITY                   |                  |                   |     |                        |                  |      |  |
|              |                 |                                                    |             | Method Used                |                  |                   |     |                        |                  |      |  |
| No. Annex II | Name            | M/C/E                                              | Method Code | Designation or Description | Emission Point 1 | T (Total) KG/Year | 1   | A (Accidental) KG/Year | F (Fugitive) KG/ | /ear |  |
|              |                 |                                                    |             |                            | 0.0              | 0                 | 0.0 | 0.0                    | j                | 0.0  |  |

\* Select a row by double-clicking on the Pollutant Name (Column B) then click the delete button

#### SECTION C : REMAINING POLLUTANT EMISSIONS (As required in your Licence)

|               | RELEASES TO AIR |       |             | F                          | Please enter all quantities i | n this section in KGs |                  |                  |                          |          |              | 4 |
|---------------|-----------------|-------|-------------|----------------------------|-------------------------------|-----------------------|------------------|------------------|--------------------------|----------|--------------|---|
|               |                 | METHO | DD          |                            |                               |                       |                  |                  |                          | QUANTITY |              |   |
|               |                 |       | Meth        | hod Used                   | DM-01                         | DM-02                 | DM03             | DM-04            |                          |          |              | 4 |
|               |                 |       |             |                            |                               |                       |                  |                  | A (Acci                  | idental) | F (Fugitive) |   |
| Pollutant No. | Name            | M/C/E | Method Code | Designation or Description | Emission Point 1              | Emission Point 2      | Emission Point 3 | Emission Point 4 | T (Total) KG/Year KG/Yea | ar       | KG/Year      |   |
| 210           | Dust            | F     | OTH         | VDI 2119 Blatt 2/Part 2    | 0.0                           | 0.0                   | 0.0              | 0.0              | 0.0477                   | 0.0      | 0.0477       | 7 |

\* Select a row by double-clicking on the Pollutant Name (Column B) then click the delete button

| Additional Data Requested from Landfill operators                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                 |                                             |       |             |                |                            |                            |  |  |  |  |  |  |
|---------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|---------------------------------------------|-------|-------------|----------------|----------------------------|----------------------------|--|--|--|--|--|--|
| For the purposes of the National Inventory on Greenhouse Gases, landfill operators are requested to provide summary data on landfill gas (Methane)<br>Tared or utilised on their facilities to accompany the figures for total methane generated. Operators should only report their Net methane (CH4)<br>amission to the environment under T(total) KG/yr for Section A: Sector specific PRTR pollutants above. Please complete the table below: |                                             |       |             |                |                            |                            |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| Landfill:                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                         | Bord na Móna Energy Limited (Derrygreenagh) |       |             |                | -                          |                            |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| Please enter summary data on the                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                  |                                             |       |             |                |                            |                            |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| quantities of methane flared and / or                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                             |                                             |       |             |                |                            |                            |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| utilised                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                          |                                             |       | Meth        | od Used        |                            |                            |  |  |  |  |  |  |
|                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                   |                                             |       |             | Designation or | Facility Total Capacity m3 |                            |  |  |  |  |  |  |
|                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                   | T (Total) kg/Year                           | M/C/E | Method Code | Description    | per hour                   |                            |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| Total estimated methane generation (as per                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                        |                                             |       |             |                |                            |                            |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| site model)                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                       | 0.0                                         |       |             |                | N/A                        |                            |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| Methane flared                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                    | 0.0                                         |       |             |                | 0.0                        | (Total Flaring Capacity)   |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| Methane utilised in engine/s                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                      | 0.0                                         |       |             |                | 0.0                        | (Total Utilising Capacity) |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| Net methane emission (as reported in Section                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                      |                                             |       |             |                |                            | 3                          |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| A above)                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                          | 0.0                                         |       |             |                | N/A                        |                            |  |  |  |  |  |  |

| 4.2 RELEASES TO WATERS               | Link to previous years emissions data              | PRTR# : P0501   Facility Name : Bord na Móna Energy Limited (Derrygreenagh)   Filename : P0501_2014.xls   Return Year : 2014   23/03/2015 12:17 |                     |                                   |                                    |                          |                              |                             |                            |  |
|--------------------------------------|----------------------------------------------------|-------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|---------------------|-----------------------------------|------------------------------------|--------------------------|------------------------------|-----------------------------|----------------------------|--|
| SECTION A : SECTOR SPECIFIC PRTR POL | LUTANTS                                            | Data on am                                                                                                                                      | bient monitoring of | storm/surface water or groundwate | er, conducted as part of your lice | ice requirements, should | I NOT be submitted under AER | / PRTR Reporting as this of | nly concerns Releases from |  |
|                                      | Please enter all quantities in this section in KGs |                                                                                                                                                 |                     |                                   |                                    |                          |                              |                             |                            |  |
|                                      | POLLUTANT                                          |                                                                                                                                                 |                     |                                   | QUANTITY                           |                          |                              |                             |                            |  |
|                                      |                                                    |                                                                                                                                                 |                     | Method Used                       |                                    |                          |                              |                             |                            |  |
| No. Annex II                         | Name                                               | M/C/E                                                                                                                                           | Method Code         | Designation or Description        | Emission Point 1                   | T (Total) KG/Year        | A (Accidental) KG/Year       | F (Fugitive) KG/Year        |                            |  |
|                                      |                                                    |                                                                                                                                                 |                     |                                   | 0                                  | 0 0.0                    | 0.0                          | ) 0.0                       |                            |  |
|                                      |                                                    |                                                                                                                                                 |                     |                                   |                                    |                          |                              |                             |                            |  |

SECTION B : REMAINING PRTR POLLUTANTS

|              | RELEASES TO WATERS |       |             |                            | Please enter all quantities in this section in KGs |                   |                        |                      |  |  |  |  |  |
|--------------|--------------------|-------|-------------|----------------------------|----------------------------------------------------|-------------------|------------------------|----------------------|--|--|--|--|--|
|              |                    |       |             | QUANTITY                   |                                                    |                   |                        |                      |  |  |  |  |  |
|              |                    |       |             | Method Used                |                                                    |                   |                        |                      |  |  |  |  |  |
| No. Annex II | Name               | M/C/E | Method Code | Designation or Description | Emission Point 1                                   | T (Total) KG/Year | A (Accidental) KG/Year | F (Fugitive) KG/Year |  |  |  |  |  |
|              |                    |       |             |                            | 0                                                  | 0 0.0             | 0.0                    | 0.0                  |  |  |  |  |  |

\* Select a row by double-clicking on the Pollutant Name (Column B) then click the delete button

#### SECTION C : REMAINING POLLUTANT EMISSIONS (as required in your Licence)

|               | RELEASES TO WATERS                                                                              | Please enter all quantities in this section in KGs |             |                            |                  |                  |                  |                   |           |            |  |  |  |
|---------------|-------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|----------------------------------------------------|-------------|----------------------------|------------------|------------------|------------------|-------------------|-----------|------------|--|--|--|
|               | POLLUTANT                                                                                       |                                                    |             |                            |                  |                  |                  |                   |           |            |  |  |  |
|               |                                                                                                 |                                                    |             | Method Used                | SW 15            |                  |                  |                   |           |            |  |  |  |
|               |                                                                                                 |                                                    |             |                            |                  |                  |                  |                   | A         |            |  |  |  |
|               |                                                                                                 |                                                    |             |                            |                  |                  |                  |                   | (Accident | F          |  |  |  |
|               |                                                                                                 |                                                    |             |                            |                  |                  |                  |                   | al)       | (Fugitive) |  |  |  |
| Pollutant No. | Name                                                                                            | M/C/E                                              | Method Code | Designation or Description | Emission Point 1 | Emission Point 2 | Emission Point 3 | T (Total) KG/Year | KG/Year   | KG/Year    |  |  |  |
|               |                                                                                                 |                                                    |             | G/19 Based on              |                  |                  |                  |                   |           |            |  |  |  |
|               |                                                                                                 |                                                    |             | ALPHA, 1998, 20th Edition, |                  |                  |                  |                   |           |            |  |  |  |
| 240           | Suspended Solids                                                                                | E                                                  | OTH         | Method 2540D               | 13633.0          | ) 0.0            | 0.0              | 13633.0           | 0.0       | 0.0        |  |  |  |
|               | * Select a row by double-clicking on the Pollutant Name (Column B) then click the delete button |                                                    |             |                            |                  |                  |                  |                   |           |            |  |  |  |

#### 4.3 RELEASES TO WASTEWATER OR SEWER Link to previous years emissions data | PRTR# : P0501 | Facility Name : Bord na Móna Energy Limited (Derrygreenagh) | Filename : P0501\_20 23/03/2015 12:18 SECTION A : PRTR POLLUTANTS OFFSITE TRANSFER OF POLLUTANTS DESTINED FOR WASTE-WATER TREATMENT OR SEWER s in this section in KG e enter all d QUANTITY POLI UTAN METHOD Method Used Designation or Description Emission Point 1 T (Total) KG/Year A (Accidental) KG/Year F (Fugitive) KG/Year No. Annex II Name M/C/E Method Code 0.0 0.0 0.0 0.0

\* Select a row by double-clicking on the Pollutant Name (Column B) then click the delete button

#### SECTION B : REMAINING POLLUTANT EMISSIONS (as required in your Licence)

| OFFSITE TRANS | SFER OF POLLUTANTS DESTINED FOR WASTE-W | ATER TR | EATMENT OR SEWER |                            | Please enter all quantities in this section in KGs |                   |                        |                      |  |  |
|---------------|-----------------------------------------|---------|------------------|----------------------------|----------------------------------------------------|-------------------|------------------------|----------------------|--|--|
| PO            | LLUTANT                                 |         | METHO            | DD                         | QUANTITY                                           |                   |                        |                      |  |  |
|               |                                         |         | Met              | thod Used                  |                                                    |                   |                        |                      |  |  |
| Pollutant No. | Name                                    | M/C/E   | Method Code      | Designation or Description | Emission Point 1                                   | T (Total) KG/Year | A (Accidental) KG/Year | F (Fugitive) KG/Year |  |  |
|               |                                         |         |                  |                            | 0.0                                                | 0.0               | ) 00                   | 0.0                  |  |  |

\* Select a row by double-clicking on the Pollutant Name (Column B) then click the delete button

#### 4.4 RELEASES TO LAND

| PRTR# : P0501 | Facility Name : Bord na Móna Energy Limited (Derrygreenagh) | Filename : P0501\_2014.xls | Return Year : 2014 |

23/03/2015 12:18

#### SECTION A : PRTR POLLUTANTS

|              | RELEASES TO LAND | Please enter all quantities in this section in KGs |             |                            |                  |                   |                        |  |  |  |
|--------------|------------------|----------------------------------------------------|-------------|----------------------------|------------------|-------------------|------------------------|--|--|--|
| PO           |                  | METHO                                              | D           |                            |                  | QUANTITY          |                        |  |  |  |
|              |                  |                                                    | Met         | thod Used                  |                  |                   |                        |  |  |  |
| No. Annex II | Name             | M/C/E                                              | Method Code | Designation or Description | Emission Point 1 | T (Total) KG/Year | A (Accidental) KG/Year |  |  |  |
|              |                  |                                                    |             |                            | 0.0              |                   | 0.0 0.0                |  |  |  |

\* Select a row by double-clicking on the Pollutant Name (Column B) then click the delete button

Link to previous years emissions data

#### SECTION B : REMAINING POLLUTANT EMISSIONS (as required in your Licence)

|               | RELEASES TO LAND |       |             |                            | Please enter all quantities in this section in KGs |                   |                        |  |  |  |
|---------------|------------------|-------|-------------|----------------------------|----------------------------------------------------|-------------------|------------------------|--|--|--|
| POLLUTANT     |                  |       | METH        | OD                         |                                                    | QUANTITY          |                        |  |  |  |
|               |                  |       | Me          | thod Used                  |                                                    |                   |                        |  |  |  |
| Pollutant No. | Name             | M/C/E | Method Code | Designation or Description | Emission Point 1                                   | T (Total) KG/Year | A (Accidental) KG/Year |  |  |  |
|               |                  |       |             |                            | 0.0                                                |                   | 0.0                    |  |  |  |

\* Select a row by double-clicking on the Pollutant Name (Column B) then click the delete button

| 5. ONSITE TREATME    | NSITE TREATMENT & OFFSITE TRANSFERS OF WASTE   PRT#: P0501   Facility Name: Bord na Móna Energy Limited (Derrygreenagh)   Filename: P0501_2014.xis   Return Year: 2014   23/03/2015 12:19 |                |                                  |                                                                                                                    |                                 |       |                    |                          |                                                                                                                                                      |                                                                                                                       |                                                                                                                                                       |                                                                                                      |  |
|----------------------|-------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|----------------|----------------------------------|--------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|---------------------------------|-------|--------------------|--------------------------|------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|-----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|-------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|--|
| Transfer Destination | European Waste<br>Code                                                                                                                                                                    | Hazardous      | Quantity<br>(Tonnes per<br>Year) | Description of Waste                                                                                               | Waste<br>Treatment<br>Operation | M/C/E | Method Used        | Location of<br>Treatment | Haz Waste : Name and<br>Licence/Permit No of Next<br>Destination Facility<br><u>Haz Waste</u> : Name and<br>Licence/Permit No of<br>Recover/Disposer | n <u>Haz Waste</u> : Address of Next<br>Destination Facility<br><u>Non Haz Waste</u> : Address of<br>Recover/Disposer | Name and License / Permit No. and<br>Address of Final Recoverer /<br>Disposer (HAZARDOUS WASTE<br>ONLY)                                               | Actual Address of Final Destination<br>i.e. Final Recovery / Disposal Site<br>(HAZARDOUS WASTE ONLY) |  |
| Within the Country   | 01 01 02                                                                                                                                                                                  | No             | 201.21                           | wastes from mineral non-metalliferous<br>excavation                                                                | D1                              | E     | Volume Calculation | Onsite of generati       | Bord na Mona Energy<br>(Ltd,P0501-01<br>Leinster Environmentals                                                                                      | Derrygreenagh,Rochfortbridg<br>e,Mullingar,Co<br>Westmeath,Ireland<br>Haggardstown,Dundalk,Co                         |                                                                                                                                                       |                                                                                                      |  |
| Within the Country   | 02 01 04                                                                                                                                                                                  | No             | 117.06                           | waste plastics (except packaging)                                                                                  | R5                              | М     | Weighed            | Offsite in Ireland       | Ltd,WP 2008/06                                                                                                                                       | Louth,.,Ireland                                                                                                       |                                                                                                                                                       |                                                                                                      |  |
| To Other Countries   | 11 01 13                                                                                                                                                                                  | Yes            | 0.38                             | degreasing wastes containing dangerous<br>substances                                                               | R11                             | с     | Volume Calculation | Abroad                   | Safety Kleen Ltd,99-1                                                                                                                                | Tallaght,,,Ireland<br>Clonminam Ind                                                                                   | Solvent Recovery<br>Management,PP33345F,Wh<br>eeland Rd,Knottingly,West<br>Yorks,WF11 8DZ,United<br>Kingdom<br>Enva Ltd,184-1,Clonminam<br>Industrial | Wheeland<br>Rd,Knottingly,West<br>Yorks,WF11 8DZ,United<br>Kingdom<br>Clonminam Industrial           |  |
| Within the Country   | 13 02 05                                                                                                                                                                                  | Yes            | 38.97                            | mineral-based non-chlorinated engine, gear<br>and lubricating oils                                                 | R1                              | С     | Volume Calculation | Offsite in Ireland       | Enva Ireland Ltd,184-1                                                                                                                               | Estate,Portlaoise,Co<br>Laois,.,Ireland                                                                               | Estate,Portlaoise,Laois,.,Irela<br>nd                                                                                                                 | Estate,Portlaoise,Laois,.,Irela<br>nd                                                                |  |
| Within the Country   | 15 01 03                                                                                                                                                                                  | No             | 3.65                             | wooden packaging<br>absorbents, filter materials (including oil<br>filters not otherwise specified), wining cloths | R1                              | М     | Weighed            | Offsite in Ireland       | AES Ltd,WP-OY-08-061-01                                                                                                                              | Cappincur, I ullamore, Co<br>Offaly,.,Iceland                                                                         | Lindenschmidt Reg no                                                                                                                                  |                                                                                                      |  |
| To Other Countries   | 15 02 02                                                                                                                                                                                  | Yes            | 0.72                             | protective clothing contaminated by<br>dangerous substances                                                        | R1                              | с     | Volume Calculation | Abroad                   | Enva Ireland Ltd,184-1                                                                                                                               | Estate,Portlaoise,Co<br>Laois,,Ireland<br>Clonminam Ind<br>Estate,Portlaoise,Co                                       | E97095037,IINDENSCHMID<br>T,Kreuztal,,Germany<br>R.D. Recycling,Reg no<br>51727/1/KD.HouthalenB                                                       | IINDENSCHMIDT,Kreuztal,.,.<br>,Germany                                                               |  |
| To Other Countries   | 16 01 07                                                                                                                                                                                  | Yes            | 4.08                             | oil filters                                                                                                        | R4                              | С     | Volume Calculation | Abroad                   | Enva Ireland Ltd,184-1                                                                                                                               | Laois,,,Ireland<br>Cappingur Tullamore Co                                                                             | elgium                                                                                                                                                | Houthalen,,,,,,Belgium                                                                               |  |
| Within the Country   | 17 04 07                                                                                                                                                                                  | No             | 14.62                            | mixed metals                                                                                                       | R4                              | М     | Weighed            | Offsite in Ireland       | AES Ltd,WP-OY-08-061-01                                                                                                                              | Offaly,lceland                                                                                                        |                                                                                                                                                       |                                                                                                      |  |
| Within the Country   | 20 03 01                                                                                                                                                                                  | No             | 54.59                            | mixed municipal waste                                                                                              | D1                              | м     | Weighed            | Offsite in Ireland       | AES Ltd,WP-OY-08-061-01                                                                                                                              | Offaly,.,Iceland                                                                                                      |                                                                                                                                                       |                                                                                                      |  |
| Within the Country   | 20 03 01                                                                                                                                                                                  | No             | 5.78                             | mixed municipal waste                                                                                              | D1                              | М     | Volume Calculation | Offsite in Ireland       | AES Ltd,WP-OY-08-061-01                                                                                                                              | Offaly,.,Iceland                                                                                                      |                                                                                                                                                       |                                                                                                      |  |
| To Other Countries   | 08 01 11                                                                                                                                                                                  | Yes            | 0.49                             | waste paint and varnish containing organic solvents or other dangerous substances                                  | R1                              | м     | Weighed            | Abroad                   | Enva Ireland Ltd,184-1                                                                                                                               | Clonminam Ind<br>Estate,Portlaoise,Co<br>Laois,.,Ireland                                                              | Recyfuel<br>Ltd,BE0459.735.458,Enghis,.<br>,,Belgium                                                                                                  | Enghis,.,,Belgium                                                                                    |  |
|                      |                                                                                                                                                                                           | * Select a row | by double-clicking               | the Description of Waste then click the delete button                                                              |                                 |       |                    |                          |                                                                                                                                                      |                                                                                                                       |                                                                                                                                                       |                                                                                                      |  |

### 5. ONSITE TREATMENT & OFFSITE TRANSFERS OF WASTE PPTP# · P0501 | Facility Name · Bord na Mána Energy | imited (Dergraneanach) | Filename · P0501 · 2014 vic | Peturn Vear · 2014 |

| PRTR# : P0501 | Facility Name : Bord na Móna Energy Limited (Derrygreenagh) | Filename : P0501\_2014.xls | Return Year : 2014 |

| Facility Information              | n Summary                                                           |
|-----------------------------------|---------------------------------------------------------------------|
| AER Reporting Year                | 2015                                                                |
| Licence Register Number           | P0501-01                                                            |
| Name of site                      | Bord na Mona Derrygreenagh                                          |
| Site Location                     | Derrygreenagh, Rochfortbridge, Co Westmeath                         |
| NACE Code                         | 0892                                                                |
| Class/Classes of Activity         | 1.4                                                                 |
| National Grid Reference (6E, 6 N) | 249450, 238140                                                      |
|                                   | Activities on site can be divided into two components firstly the m |

A description of the activities/processes at the site for the reporting year. This should include information such as production increases or decreases on site, any infrastructural changes, environmental performance which was measured during the reporting year **and an overview of compliance with your licence** <u>listing all</u> <u>exceedances of licence limits (where</u> <u>applicable) and what they relate to e.g. air,</u> water, noise. Activities on site can be divided into two components, firstly the milling, harrowing, ridiging and harvesting of peat into stockpiles and secondly the transportation of that peat via an internal rail network to the Power Station and lorry outloading facilities. Production achieved was approximately 261,668 tonnes which was down on the 2014 figure. Infrastructurally, there was no bog development. The quarterly grab sampling was 100% compliant, with the continuous composite sampling returning no non-compliances for suspended solids. There was one environmental complaint received during the reporting period. In relation to silt pond cleaning, almost 88% of ponds received two cleanings, inspections dictating cleaning schedules. Decommissioning and Rehabilitation works are described in an attachment.

### **Declaration:**

All the data and information presented in this report has been checked and certified as being accurate. The quality

of the information is assured to meet licence requirements.

2. Mulhall Signature Group/Facility manager (or nominated, suitably qualified and experienced deputy)

Date

15-3-16

|   | AIR-summary template                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                      | Lic No: | #REF!  | Year              | #REF! |
|---|-----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|---------|--------|-------------------|-------|
| - | Answer all questions and complete all tables where relevant                                                                                                                                                                                                                                               |         |        |                   |       |
|   |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                           |         | Addit  | ional information |       |
| 1 | Does your site have licensed air emissions? If yes please complete table A1 and A2 below for the current reporting year and answer further questions. If you do not have licenced emissions and do not complete a solvent management plan (table A4 and A5) you <u>do not</u> need to complete the tables | No      | Fugiti | ve emissions only |       |
|   | Periodic/Non-Continuous Monitoring                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                        |         |        |                   |       |
| 2 | Are there any results in breach of licence requirements? If yes please provide brief details in the comment section of TableA1 below                                                                                                                                                                      | No      |        |                   |       |
| 3 | Basic air           Was all monitoring carried out in accordance with EPA guidance<br>note AG2 and using the basic air monitoring checklist?         monitoring<br>checklist         AGN2                                                                                                                 | Yes     |        |                   |       |

# Table A1: Licensed Mass Emissions/Ambient data-periodic monitoring (non-continuous)

| Emission<br>reference no: | Parameter/ Substance | Frequency of<br>Monitoring | ELV in licence or<br>any revision<br>therof | Licence Compliance criteria | Measured value | Unit of<br>measurement | Compliant with<br>licence limit | Method of analysis | Annual mass<br>load (kg) | Comments -<br>reason for<br>change in %<br>mass load<br>from<br>previous year<br>if applicable |
|---------------------------|----------------------|----------------------------|---------------------------------------------|-----------------------------|----------------|------------------------|---------------------------------|--------------------|--------------------------|------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|
|                           | SELECT               |                            |                                             | SELECT                      |                | SELECT                 | SELECT                          | SELECT             |                          |                                                                                                |
|                           | SELECT               |                            |                                             | SELECT                      |                | SELECT                 | SELECT                          | SELECT             |                          |                                                                                                |
|                           | SELECT               |                            |                                             | SELECT<br>SELECT            |                | SELECT                 | SELECT                          | SELECT             |                          |                                                                                                |

Note 1: Volumetric flow shall be included as a reportable parameter

|   | AIR-summary template                                                                                                                                                 | Lic No: | #REF! | Year | #REF! |
|---|----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|---------|-------|------|-------|
|   | Continuous Monitoring                                                                                                                                                |         |       |      |       |
| 4 | Does your site carry out continuous air emissions monitoring?                                                                                                        | No      |       |      |       |
|   | If yes please review your continuous monitoring data and report the required fields below in Table A2 and compare it to its relevant Emission Limit Value (ELV)      | t       |       |      |       |
| 5 | Did continuous monitoring equipment experience downtime? If yes please record downtime in table A2 below                                                             | No      |       |      |       |
| 6 | Do you have a proactive service agreement for each piece of continuous monitoring equipment?                                                                         | No      |       |      |       |
| 7 | Did your site experience any abatement system bypasses? If yes please detail them in table A3 below<br>Table A2: Summary of average emissions -continuous monitoring | No      |       |      |       |

| Emission<br>reference no: | Parameter/ Substance | ELV in licence or any | Averaging Period | Compliance Criteria | Units of<br>measurement | Annual Emission | Annual maximum | Monitoring<br>Equipment<br>downtime (hours) | Number of ELV<br>exceedences in<br>current<br>reporting year | Comments                                                                                                     |
|---------------------------|----------------------|-----------------------|------------------|---------------------|-------------------------|-----------------|----------------|---------------------------------------------|--------------------------------------------------------------|--------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|
|                           |                      | revision therof       |                  |                     |                         |                 |                |                                             |                                                              |                                                                                                              |
|                           |                      | 350                   | 84 DAYS          |                     |                         |                 | 67             |                                             | ) (                                                          | Dust<br>monitioring<br>took place on<br>3 occasions<br>for 28 days<br>each time<br>between<br>April and July |
| DM-01                     | Total Particulates   |                       |                  | Daily average < ELV | mg/m2/day               | 4452            |                |                                             |                                                              |                                                                                                              |
| DM-02                     | Total Particulates   | 350                   | 84 DAYS          | Daily average < ELV | mg/m2/day               | 14336           | 356            | C C                                         | ) 1                                                          | Alder refINCI<br>007955                                                                                      |
| DM-03                     | Total Particulates   | 350                   | 84 DAYS          | Daily average < ELV | mg/m2/day               | 16940           | 305            | (                                           | ) (                                                          | )                                                                                                            |
| DM-04                     | Total Particulates   | 350                   | 84 DAYS          | Daily average < ELV | mg/m2/day               | 17696           | 505            |                                             | 1                                                            | Alder refINCI<br>008395                                                                                      |
|                           | SELECT               |                       |                  |                     | SELECT                  |                 |                |                                             |                                                              |                                                                                                              |

note 1: Volumetric flow shall be included as a reportable parameter.

#### Table A3: Abatement system bypass reporting table Bypass protocol

| Date* | Duration** (hours) | Location | Reason for bypass | Impact magnitude | Corrective action |
|-------|--------------------|----------|-------------------|------------------|-------------------|
|       |                    |          |                   |                  |                   |
|       |                    |          |                   |                  |                   |
|       |                    |          |                   |                  |                   |
|       |                    |          |                   |                  |                   |
|       |                    |          |                   |                  |                   |
|       |                    |          |                   |                  |                   |
|       |                    |          |                   |                  |                   |

\* this should include all dates that an abatement system bypass occurred

\*\* an accurate record of time bypass beginning and end should be logged on site and maintained for future Agency inspections please refer to bypass protocol link

| AIR-summary        | template                     |                         |                                   |                                    | Lic No:           | #REF!               |                    | Year                | #REF! |   |
|--------------------|------------------------------|-------------------------|-----------------------------------|------------------------------------|-------------------|---------------------|--------------------|---------------------|-------|---|
| Solven             | t use and manageme           | nt on site              |                                   |                                    |                   |                     |                    |                     |       |   |
| Do you have a tota | al Emission Limit Value of d | irect and fugitive emis | sions on site? if yes             | s please fill out tables A4 and A5 |                   |                     | SELECT             |                     |       |   |
| Table A4: Solv     | ent Management Pla           | an Summary              | Solvent                           | Please refer to linked solve       | nt regulations to | 1                   |                    |                     |       |   |
| Total VOC Emi      | ssion limit value            | •                       | regulations                       | complete table 5                   | and 6             |                     |                    |                     |       |   |
|                    |                              |                         |                                   |                                    |                   |                     |                    |                     |       |   |
|                    |                              |                         |                                   |                                    |                   |                     |                    |                     |       |   |
|                    |                              |                         |                                   |                                    |                   |                     |                    |                     |       |   |
| Reporting year     | Total solvent input on       | Total VOC emissions     | Total VOC                         |                                    | Compliance        |                     |                    |                     |       |   |
|                    | site (kg)                    | site (direct and        | emissions as %of<br>solvent input | Total Emission Limit Value         |                   |                     |                    |                     |       |   |
|                    |                              | fugitive)               |                                   | (ELV) in licence or any revision   |                   |                     |                    |                     |       |   |
|                    |                              |                         |                                   | therof                             |                   | _                   |                    |                     |       |   |
|                    |                              |                         |                                   |                                    | SELECT            |                     |                    |                     |       |   |
|                    |                              |                         |                                   |                                    | SELECT            |                     |                    |                     |       |   |
| Table A5:          | Solvent Mass Balan           | ce summary              |                                   |                                    |                   |                     |                    |                     |       |   |
|                    |                              |                         |                                   |                                    |                   |                     |                    |                     |       |   |
|                    |                              |                         |                                   |                                    |                   |                     |                    |                     |       |   |
|                    | (I) Inputs (kg)              |                         |                                   | (0)                                | Outputs (kg)      |                     |                    |                     |       |   |
|                    |                              |                         |                                   |                                    |                   |                     |                    |                     |       |   |
| Solvent            |                              | Organic solvent         | Solvents lost in                  | Collected waste solvent (kg)       | Eugitive Organic  | Solvent released in | Solvents destroyed | Total emission of   |       |   |
| Solvent            | (I) Inputs (kg)              | emission in waste       | water (kg)                        | conected waste solvent (kg)        | Solvent (kg)      | other ways e.g. by- | onsite through     | Solvent to air (kg) |       |   |
|                    |                              |                         |                                   |                                    | ( 0,              |                     |                    |                     | 1     |   |
|                    |                              |                         |                                   |                                    |                   |                     |                    |                     | 4     |   |
|                    |                              |                         |                                   |                                    |                   |                     |                    |                     | 4     | 1 |
|                    |                              |                         |                                   |                                    |                   |                     |                    |                     | 4     |   |
|                    |                              |                         |                                   |                                    |                   |                     | Total              |                     |       | 1 |

| AER Monitoring returns summary template-WATER/WASTEWATER(SEWER)                                                                                                                     |     | Lic No: #RE                            | F!         | Year | #REF! |
|-------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|-----|----------------------------------------|------------|------|-------|
|                                                                                                                                                                                     |     | Additional ir                          | nformation |      |       |
| Does your site have licensed emissions direct to surface water or direct to sewer? If yes                                                                                           |     |                                        |            |      |       |
| <sup>1</sup> further questions. If <b>you do not have</b> licenced emissions you <u>only</u> need to complete table<br>W1 and or W2 for storm water analysis and visual inspections |     |                                        |            |      |       |
| Was it a requirement of your licence to carry out visual inspections on any surface water                                                                                           | Yes | Monthly COD of yard run-off is attache | ed.        | -    |       |
| 2 discharges or watercourses on or near your site? If yes please complete table W2 below                                                                                            |     |                                        |            |      |       |

4

summarising only any evidence of contamination noted during visual inspections

#### Table W1 Storm water monitoring

| Location<br>reference | Location<br>relative to site<br>activities | PRTR Parameter | Licenced<br>Parameter | Monitoring<br>date | ELV or trigger<br>level in licence<br>or any revision<br>thereof* | Licence<br>Compliance<br>criteria | Measured value | Unit of<br>measurement | Compliant with licence | Comments |
|-----------------------|--------------------------------------------|----------------|-----------------------|--------------------|-------------------------------------------------------------------|-----------------------------------|----------------|------------------------|------------------------|----------|
|                       | SELECT                                     | SELECT         | SELECT                |                    |                                                                   | SELECT                            |                | SELECT                 | SELECT                 |          |
|                       | SELECT                                     | SELECT         | SELECT                |                    |                                                                   | SELECT                            |                | SELECT                 | SELECT                 |          |

Yes

\*trigger values may be agreed by the Agency outside of licence conditions

#### Table W2 Visual inspections-Please only enter details where contamination was observed.

| Location<br>Reference | Date of<br>inspection | Description of contamination | Source of<br>contamination | Corrective action | Comments |
|-----------------------|-----------------------|------------------------------|----------------------------|-------------------|----------|
|                       |                       |                              | SELECT                     |                   |          |
|                       |                       |                              | SELECT                     |                   |          |

#### Licensed Emissions to water and /or wastewater(sewer)-periodic monitoring (non-continuous)

| 3 | Was there any result in breach of licence requirements? If yes please provide brief details in | ne   |     |                                                                                                   |
|---|------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|------|-----|---------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|
| 5 | comment section of Table W3 below                                                              |      | No  |                                                                                                   |
|   |                                                                                                |      |     | Surface water monitoring was carried out on a quarterly basis. The results of which are attached. |
|   | Was all monitoring carried out in accordance with EPA                                          |      |     |                                                                                                   |
|   | guidance and checklists for Quality of Aqueous Monitoring External /Internal                   |      |     |                                                                                                   |
|   | Data Reported to the EPA? If no please detail what areas Lab Quality Assessment                | of   |     |                                                                                                   |
| 4 | require improvement in additional information box checklist results check                      | list | Yes |                                                                                                   |

#### Table W3: Licensed Emissions to water and /or wastewater (sewer)-periodic monitoring (non-continuous)

| Emission       | Emission    | Parameter/      | Type of sample | Frequency of | Averaging period | ELV or trigger values<br>in licence or any | Licence Compliance criteria | Measured value | Unit of     | Compliant with | Method of analysis | Procedural        | Procedural<br>reference | Annual mass load (ko) | Comments |
|----------------|-------------|-----------------|----------------|--------------|------------------|--------------------------------------------|-----------------------------|----------------|-------------|----------------|--------------------|-------------------|-------------------------|-----------------------|----------|
| Tereferice no. | released to | SubstanceNote 1 | Type of sample | monitoring   | Averaging period | Tevision theroi                            | Licence Compliance chiena   | weasured value | measurement | licence        | wethou of analysis | Tereferice source | stanuaru number         | Annual mass load (kg) | comments |
|                |             |                 |                |              |                  |                                            |                             |                |             |                |                    |                   |                         |                       |          |
|                |             |                 |                |              |                  |                                            |                             |                |             |                |                    |                   |                         |                       |          |
|                |             |                 |                |              |                  |                                            |                             |                |             |                |                    |                   |                         |                       |          |

Note 1: Volumetric flow shall be included as a reportable parameter Note 2: Where Emission Limit Values (ELV) do not apply to your licence please compare results against EQS for Surface water or relevant receptor quality standards

| AER Monitoring returns summary template-WATER/WASTEWATER(SEWER) | Lic No: | #REF! | Year | #REF! |
|-----------------------------------------------------------------|---------|-------|------|-------|

|   | Continuous monitoring                                                                                                                  |     | Additional Information                |
|---|----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|-----|---------------------------------------|
| 5 | 5 Does your site carry out continuous emissions to water/sewer monitoring?                                                             | Yes | Flow proportionate composite sampling |
|   | If yes please summarise your continuous monitoring data below in Table W4 and compare it to<br>its relevant Emission Limit Value (ELV) |     |                                       |
|   | Did continuous monitoring aguinment experience dountime? If yes place record dountime in                                               |     |                                       |

<sup>6</sup> Did continuous monitoring equipment experience downtime? If yes please record downtime in table W4 below
 <sup>7</sup> Do you have a proactive service contract for each piece of continuous monitoring equipment on 3 site?

 Yes
 Total of 22 days over 365 days

 t on
 Yes

 V5
 V5

8 below

# Table W4: Summary of average emissions -continuous monitoring

| Emission<br>reference no: | Emission<br>released to | Parameter/ Substance   | ELV or trigger<br>values in licence or<br>any revision<br>thereof | Averaging<br>Period | Compliance<br>Criteria                                                      | Units of<br>measurement | Annual Emission for current<br>reporting year (kg) | % change +/- from<br>previous reporting<br>year | Monitoring<br>Equipment<br>downtime (hours) | Number of ELV<br>exceedences in<br>reporting year | Comments                                                           |
|---------------------------|-------------------------|------------------------|-------------------------------------------------------------------|---------------------|-----------------------------------------------------------------------------|-------------------------|----------------------------------------------------|-------------------------------------------------|---------------------------------------------|---------------------------------------------------|--------------------------------------------------------------------|
| SW15                      | Water                   | Suspended Solids       | 35                                                                | 24 hour             | All results < 1.5<br>times ELV, plus 8<br>from ten results<br>must be < ELV | mg/L                    | 14947.98                                           | 10%                                             |                                             | 0                                                 | Down time primarily due to battery changes and periods of no flow. |
| SW15                      | Water                   | Ammonia (as N)         | 2.78                                                              | Weekly              | NA                                                                          | mg/L                    | 200.46                                             | -1.55%                                          |                                             |                                                   |                                                                    |
| SW15                      | Water                   | Total phosphorus       | NA                                                                | Weekly              | NA                                                                          | mg/L                    | 20.24                                              | 17.47%                                          |                                             |                                                   | Percentage increase can be attributed to decreased downtime by 50% |
| SW15                      | Water                   | COD                    | 100                                                               | Weekly              | NA                                                                          | mg/L                    | 13344.34                                           | -11.15%                                         | I                                           |                                                   |                                                                    |
| SW15                      | Water                   | volumetric flow        | NA                                                                | 24 hour             | NA                                                                          | m3/day                  | 2204534796                                         | -10.82%                                         | 528                                         |                                                   | Down time primarily due to battery changes and periods of no flow  |
| SW15                      | Water                   | Total Dissolved Solids | NA                                                                | Weekly              | NA                                                                          | mg/L                    | 849112                                             | 11.71%                                          |                                             |                                                   | Percentage increase can be attributed to decreased downtime by 50% |

note 1: Volumetric flow shall be included as a reportable parameter.

#### Table W5: Abatement system bypass reporting table

| Date | Duration (hours) | Location | Resultant | Reason for | Corrective | Was a report     | When was this report |
|------|------------------|----------|-----------|------------|------------|------------------|----------------------|
|      |                  |          | emissions | bypass     | action*    | submitted to the | submitted?           |
|      |                  |          |           |            |            | EPA?             |                      |
|      |                  |          |           |            |            | SELECT           |                      |
|      |                  |          |           |            |            |                  |                      |
|      |                  |          |           |            |            |                  |                      |
|      |                  |          |           |            |            |                  |                      |

\*Measures taken or proposed to reduce or limit bypass frequency

| Bund/Pipeline testing template                      |                                                                   | Lic No:                                             | #REF!            |                                   | Year | #REF! |  |   |  |
|-----------------------------------------------------|-------------------------------------------------------------------|-----------------------------------------------------|------------------|-----------------------------------|------|-------|--|---|--|
|                                                     |                                                                   |                                                     |                  |                                   |      |       |  | • |  |
| Bund testing                                        | dropdown menu click to see options                                |                                                     |                  | Additional information            | т    |       |  |   |  |
| Are you required by your licence to undertake       | integrity testing on bunds and containment structures ? if yes pl | lease fill out table B1 below listing all new bunds |                  |                                   |      |       |  |   |  |
| and containment structures on site, in addition     | to all bunds which failed the integrity test-all bunding structur | res which failed including mobile bunds must be     |                  |                                   |      |       |  |   |  |
| listed in the table below, please include all but   | nds outside the licenced testing period (mobile bunds and cheme   | istore included)                                    | Yes              |                                   |      |       |  |   |  |
| 2 Please provide integrity testing frequency period | bd                                                                |                                                     | Other (2 Yearly) |                                   |      |       |  |   |  |
| Does the site maintain a register of bunds, und     | lerground pipelines (including stormwater and foul), Tanks, sum   | ups and containers? (containers refers to           |                  |                                   |      |       |  |   |  |
| 3 "Chemstore" type units and mobile bunds)          |                                                                   |                                                     | Yes              |                                   |      |       |  |   |  |
| 4 How many bunds are on site?                       |                                                                   |                                                     | 3                |                                   |      |       |  |   |  |
|                                                     |                                                                   |                                                     |                  | 1 Passed, 1 scheduled for         | I    |       |  |   |  |
|                                                     |                                                                   |                                                     |                  | decommissioning,1 due for test in |      |       |  |   |  |
| 5 How many of these bunds have been tested w        | thin the required test schedule?                                  |                                                     | 3                | 2016                              |      |       |  |   |  |
| 6 How many mobile bunds are on site?                |                                                                   |                                                     | 6                |                                   |      |       |  |   |  |
| 7 Are the mobile bunds included in the bund tes     | t schedule?                                                       |                                                     | No               |                                   |      |       |  |   |  |
| 8 How many of these mobile bunds have been te       | sted within the required test schedule?                           |                                                     | 0                |                                   |      |       |  |   |  |
| 9 How many sumps on site are included in the in     | tegrity test schedule?                                            |                                                     | 0                |                                   |      |       |  |   |  |
| 10 How many of these sumps are integrity tested     | within the test schedule?                                         |                                                     | 0                |                                   | 1    |       |  |   |  |
| Please list any sump integrity failures in table    | B1                                                                |                                                     | (                |                                   | 7    |       |  |   |  |
| 11 Do all sumps and chambers have high level liqu   | iid alarms?                                                       |                                                     | N/A              |                                   | 1    |       |  |   |  |
| 12 If yes to Q11 are these failsafe systems include | d in a maintenance and testing programme?                         |                                                     | N/A              | _                                 | 1    |       |  |   |  |
| 13 Is the Fire Water Retention Pond included in ye  | our integrity test programme?                                     |                                                     | N/A              |                                   | 1    |       |  |   |  |
|                                                     |                                                                   |                                                     |                  |                                   |      |       |  |   |  |
| Table B1: Summary details of                        | f bund /containment structure integrity test                      |                                                     |                  |                                   | 1    |       |  |   |  |
|                                                     |                                                                   |                                                     |                  |                                   |      |       |  |   |  |

6

|                                                                                                            |                     |                    |                     |                 |                    |                        |                 |            |                   |                 |                        |                            |                | Results of     |
|------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|---------------------|--------------------|---------------------|-----------------|--------------------|------------------------|-----------------|------------|-------------------|-----------------|------------------------|----------------------------|----------------|----------------|
|                                                                                                            |                     |                    |                     |                 |                    |                        |                 |            | Integrity reports |                 |                        |                            |                | retest(if in   |
| Bund/Containment                                                                                           |                     |                    |                     |                 |                    |                        |                 |            | maintained on     |                 | Integrity test failure |                            | Scheduled date | current        |
| structure ID                                                                                               | Туре                | Specify Other type | Product containment | Actual capacity | Capacity required* | Type of integrity test | Other test type | Test date  | site?             | Results of test | explanation <50 words  | Corrective action taken    | for retest     | reporting year |
| Derrygreenagh 501-37-01                                                                                    | reinforced concrete |                    | Gas oil             | 49,500          | 45000              | Hydraulic test         |                 | 20/03/2015 | Yes               | Pass            |                        | SELECT                     |                |                |
|                                                                                                            |                     |                    |                     |                 |                    |                        |                 |            |                   |                 |                        | Other (It has been decided |                |                |
|                                                                                                            |                     |                    |                     |                 |                    |                        |                 |            |                   |                 |                        | to replace with double     |                |                |
| Rossan 501-07-04                                                                                           | reinforced concrete |                    | Gas oil             | 11000           | 10000              | Hydraulic test         |                 | 20/04/2015 | Yes               | Fail            | Cracks on outer wall   | skinned tank)              |                |                |
| * Capacity required should comply with 25% or 110% containment rule as detailed in your licence Commentary |                     |                    |                     |                 |                    |                        |                 |            |                   |                 |                        |                            |                |                |
|                                                                                                            |                     |                    |                     |                 |                    |                        |                 | 7          |                   |                 |                        |                            |                |                |

SELECT

SELECT

Cpass2 major divid on only with 25% or 10% containent rule as detailed in your licence.
 Has integrity testing been carried out in accordance with licence requirements and are all structures tested
 15 in line with BS8007/EPA Guidance?

16 Are channels/transfer systems to remote containment systems tested? 17 Are channels/transfer systems compliant in both integrity and available volume?

### Pipeline/underground structure testing

|                                                                                                                                                                      |        | No underground tanks or pipelines |
|----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|--------|-----------------------------------|
| Are you required by your licence to undertake integrity testing* on underground structures e.g. pipelines or sumps etc? if yes please fill out table 2 below listing |        | on site                           |
| 1 all underground structures and pipelines on site which failed the integrity test and all which have not been tested withing the integrity test period as specified | Yes    |                                   |
| 2 Please provide integrity testing frequency period                                                                                                                  | SELECT |                                   |

bunding and storage guidelines

\*please note integrity testing means water tightness testing for process and foul pipelines (as required under your licence)

| Table        | B2: Summary details of pi | peline/underground structures in | ntegrity test                                      |                               |                        |                                          |                 |                                                    |                         |                              |                                                 |
|--------------|---------------------------|----------------------------------|----------------------------------------------------|-------------------------------|------------------------|------------------------------------------|-----------------|----------------------------------------------------|-------------------------|------------------------------|-------------------------------------------------|
| Structure ID | Type system               | Material of construction:        | Does this structure have<br>Secondary containment? | Type of secondary containment | Type integrity testing | Integrity reports<br>maintained on site? | Results of test | Integrity test<br>failure explanation<br><50 words | Corrective action taken | Scheduled date<br>for retest | Results of retest(if in current reporting year) |
|              | SELECT                    | SELECT                           | SELECT                                             | SELECT                        | SELECT                 | SELECT                                   | SELECT          |                                                    |                         |                              | SELECT                                          |
|              |                           |                                  |                                                    |                               |                        |                                          |                 |                                                    |                         |                              |                                                 |
|              |                           |                                  |                                                    |                               |                        |                                          |                 |                                                    |                         |                              |                                                 |
|              |                           |                                  |                                                    |                               |                        |                                          |                 |                                                    |                         |                              |                                                 |

Please use commentary for additional details not answered by tables/ questions above

Year

#REF!

|                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                      |     | Comments            |                                                                                                                  |
|--------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|-----|---------------------|------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|
| Are you required to carry out groundwater monitoring as part of your licence requirements?                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                           | no  |                     | Please provide an interpretation of groundwater monitoring data in the                                           |
| 2 Are you required to carry out soil monitoring as part of your licence requirements?                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                | no  |                     | interpretation box below or if you require additional space please                                               |
| Do you extract groundwater for use on site? If yes please specify use in comment<br>3 section                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                        | yes | Drinking water well | include a groundwater/contaminated land monitoring results<br>interpretaion as an additional section in this AER |
| Do monitoring results show that groundwater generic<br>assessment criteria such as GTVs or IGVs are exceeded or is<br>4 there an upward trend in results for a substance? If yes, please<br>complete the Groundwater Monitoring Guideline Template<br>Report (link in cell G8) and submit separately through ALDER as<br>a licensee return AND answer questions 5-12 below. template | no  |                     |                                                                                                                  |
| 5 Is the contamination related to operations at the facility (either current and/or historic)                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                        | no  |                     |                                                                                                                  |
| 6 Have actions been taken to address contamination issues?If yes please summarise<br>remediation strategies proposed/undertaken for the site                                                                                                                                                                                                                                         | N/A |                     |                                                                                                                  |
| 7 Please specify the proposed time frame for the remediation strategy                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                | N/A |                     |                                                                                                                  |
| 8 Is there a licence condition to carry out/update ELRA for the site?                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                | N/A |                     |                                                                                                                  |
| 9 Has any type of risk assesment been carried out for the site?                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                      | N/A |                     |                                                                                                                  |
| 10 Has a Conceptual Site Model been developed for the site?                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                          | N/A |                     |                                                                                                                  |
| 11 Have potential receptors been identified on and off site?                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                         | N/A |                     |                                                                                                                  |
| 12 Is there evidence that contamination is migrating offsite?                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                        | N/A |                     | Please enter interpretation of data here                                                                         |

#REF!

# Table 1: Upgradient Groundwater monitoring results

|          |           |            |             |            |                 |                |        |        |          | Upward trend in    |
|----------|-----------|------------|-------------|------------|-----------------|----------------|--------|--------|----------|--------------------|
|          |           |            |             |            |                 |                |        |        |          | pollutant          |
|          | Sample    |            |             |            |                 |                |        |        |          | concentration      |
| Date of  | location  | Parameter/ |             | Monitoring | Maximum         | Average        |        |        |          | over last 5 years  |
| sampling | reference | Substance  | Methodology | frequency  | Concentration++ | Concentration+ | unit   | GTV's* | SELECT** | of monitoring data |
|          |           |            |             |            |                 |                | SELECT |        |          | SELECT             |
|          |           |            |             |            |                 |                | SELECT |        |          | SELECT             |

.+ where average indicates arithmetic mean

.++ maximum concentration indicates the maximum measured concentration from all monitoring results produced during the reporting year

# Table 2: Downgradient Groundwater monitoring results

|                  |           |           |             |            |               |               |        |        |          | Upward trend in<br>yearly average<br>pollutant |
|------------------|-----------|-----------|-------------|------------|---------------|---------------|--------|--------|----------|------------------------------------------------|
| Dete of          | Sample    | Descenter |             | Manitarian | Marrian       | A             |        |        |          | concentration                                  |
| bate of sampling | reference | Substance | Methodology | frequency  | Concentration | Concentration | unit   | GTV's* | SELECT** | of monitoring data                             |
| g                |           |           |             |            |               |               | SELECT |        |          | SELECT                                         |
|                  |           |           |             |            |               |               | SELECT |        |          | SELECT                                         |

|  |  | 8 |
|--|--|---|
|  |  |   |

| trend in results for a substance indicates that further interpretation of monitoring r<br>complete the Groundwater Monitoring Guideline Template Report at the link provio<br>otherwise instructed by | esults is required. In<br>ded and submit sepa<br>the EPA. | addition to completing the above arately through ALDER as a license | ve table, please<br>see return or as | Groundwater monit     | oring template    |                        |             |
|-------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|-----------------------------------------------------------|---------------------------------------------------------------------|--------------------------------------|-----------------------|-------------------|------------------------|-------------|
| More information on the use of soil and groundwater standards/ generic assessment<br>criteria (GAC) and risk assessment tools is available in the EPA published guidance<br>(see the link in G31)     | Guidance on t                                             | the Management of Contamir                                          | nated Land and Ground                | water at EPA Licensed | Sites (EPA 2013). |                        |             |
| **Depending on location of the site and proximity to other sensitive receptors alternat                                                                                                               | ive Receptor based                                        | Water Quality standards should                                      | be used in addition                  | Groundwater           | Drinking water    | Drinking water (nublic | Interim Gui |

|   | Groundv          | water/Soil m                    | nonitoring to           | emplate     |                         | Lic No:                  | Lic No: #REF!            |        |      | Year | #REF! |  |
|---|------------------|---------------------------------|-------------------------|-------------|-------------------------|--------------------------|--------------------------|--------|------|------|-------|--|
|   | Table 3:         | Soil results                    |                         |             |                         |                          |                          |        |      |      |       |  |
|   | Date of sampling | Sample<br>location<br>reference | Parameter/<br>Substance | Methodology | Monitoring<br>frequency | Maximum<br>Concentration | Average<br>Concentration |        | unit |      |       |  |
|   |                  |                                 |                         |             |                         |                          |                          | SELECT |      |      |       |  |
| l |                  |                                 |                         |             |                         |                          |                          | SELECT |      |      |       |  |

Where additional detail is required please enter it here in 200 words or less

# Environmental Liabilities template

Click here to access EPA guidance on Environmental Liabilities and Financial

provision

|    |                                                                               |                           | Commentary                |
|----|-------------------------------------------------------------------------------|---------------------------|---------------------------|
| 1  | ELRA initial agreement status                                                 | Not a licence requirement |                           |
|    |                                                                               |                           |                           |
| 2  | ELRA review status                                                            | NA                        |                           |
|    |                                                                               |                           |                           |
| 3  | Amount of Financial Provision cover required as determined by the latest ELRA | NA                        |                           |
| 1  | Financial Provision for FLRA status                                           | NA                        |                           |
| 4  |                                                                               | NA                        |                           |
| 5  | Financial Provision for ELRA - amount of cover                                | NA                        |                           |
| 6  | Financial Provision for FLRA - type                                           | ΝΔ                        |                           |
| 0  |                                                                               |                           |                           |
| 7  | Financial provision for ELRA expiry date                                      | NA                        |                           |
| 8  | Closure plan initial agreement status                                         | NA                        | Internal budget provision |
| 9  | Closure plan review status                                                    | NA                        | Internal budget provision |
| 10 | Financial Provision for Closure status                                        | NA                        | Internal budget provision |
| 11 | Financial Provision for Closure - amount of cover                             | NA                        | Internal budget provision |
| 12 | Financial Provision for Closure - type                                        | NA                        | Internal budget provision |
| 13 | Financial provision for Closure expiry date                                   | NA                        |                           |

Lic No:

#REF!

Year

#REF!

|   | Environmental Management Programme/Continuous Improvement Programm                                                                                                   | e template | Lic No:                | #REF!   | Year | #REF! |
|---|----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|------------|------------------------|---------|------|-------|
|   | Highlighted cells contain dropdown menu click to view                                                                                                                |            | Additional Information |         |      |       |
| 1 | Do you maintain an Environmental Mangement System (EMS) for the site. If yes, please detail in additional information                                                | Yes        | Internal unaccredit    | ed EMS. |      |       |
| 2 | 2 Does the EMS reference the most significant environmental aspects and associated impacts on-site                                                                   | Yes        |                        |         |      |       |
|   | Does the EMS maintain an Environmental Management Programme (EMP) as required in accordance<br>with the licence requirements                                         | Yes        |                        |         |      |       |
| 2 | Do you maintain an environmental documentation/communication system to inform the public on<br>environmental performance of the facility, as required by the licence | Yes        |                        |         |      |       |

| Environmental Management Programme | e (EMP) report              |                      |                                |                |                        |
|------------------------------------|-----------------------------|----------------------|--------------------------------|----------------|------------------------|
| Objective Category                 | Target                      | Status (% completed) | How target was progressed      | Responsibility | Intermediate outcomes  |
| Reduction of emissions to Air      | Continue to train all       | 90                   | In total 21 personnel          | Individual     | Reduced emissions      |
|                                    | employees in                |                      | received training during       |                |                        |
|                                    | environmental matters.      |                      | 2015. Hydraulic harrows        |                |                        |
|                                    | Training will be by means   |                      | were depolyed at 4             |                |                        |
|                                    | of a new four module        |                      | locations. Headland peat       |                |                        |
|                                    | training programme          |                      | was collected at all locations |                |                        |
|                                    | delivered by dedicated      |                      | and returned with              |                |                        |
|                                    | Bord na Mona training       |                      | production figures.            |                |                        |
|                                    | specialists. This new       |                      |                                |                |                        |
|                                    | training programme          |                      |                                |                |                        |
|                                    | includes environmental      |                      |                                |                |                        |
|                                    | compliance-IPPC,            |                      |                                |                |                        |
|                                    | Biodiversity, Archaeology   |                      |                                |                |                        |
|                                    | and Energy management.      |                      |                                |                |                        |
|                                    | Hydraulic harrows will be   |                      |                                |                |                        |
|                                    | deployed at dust sensitive  |                      |                                |                |                        |
|                                    | locations. Continue with    |                      |                                |                |                        |
|                                    | the collection of headland  |                      |                                |                |                        |
|                                    | peat.                       |                      |                                |                |                        |
| Waste reduction/Raw material usage | Waste streamlining is a     | 80                   | Installed a waste              | Section Head   | Improved Environmental |
| efficiency                         | project we are particularly |                      | management system.             |                | Management Practices   |
|                                    | interested in continuing    |                      | Quarterly waste reports are    |                |                        |
|                                    | and hope to reduce wastes   |                      | returned for records/filing    |                |                        |
|                                    | further in the future and   |                      | and waste streams are          |                |                        |
|                                    | be more efficient in        |                      | segrated on site to maximise   |                |                        |
|                                    | dealing with all aspects of |                      | recycling potential.           |                |                        |
|                                    | waste management            |                      |                                |                |                        |
|                                    |                             |                      |                                |                |                        |

| chvironmental wanagement Pro       | ogramme/Continuous Imp       | novement Programm | etemplate                      | LIC NO:      | #KEF!                        | rear |  |
|------------------------------------|------------------------------|-------------------|--------------------------------|--------------|------------------------------|------|--|
| Waste reduction/Raw material usage | Continue with the            | 100               | In total 112.20 tonnes of      | Individual   | Improved Environmental       |      |  |
| efficiency                         | recycling of polyethylene.   |                   | polyethlene were sent off      |              | Management Practices         |      |  |
|                                    | The sourcing of more         |                   | site for recycling.            |              |                              |      |  |
|                                    | recycling contractors will   |                   | Procurement also exploring     |              |                              |      |  |
|                                    | be ongoing.                  |                   | the possibility of securing    |              |                              |      |  |
|                                    |                              |                   | further recyclers.             |              |                              |      |  |
| Energy Management                  | As part of an Energy         | 100               | Electrical and Gas oil         | Section Head | Reduce overall energy output |      |  |
|                                    | Awareness campaign all       |                   | consumption is in the future   |              | while maintaining            |      |  |
|                                    | aspects of energy            |                   | to be included in production   |              | productivity.                |      |  |
|                                    | consumption will be          |                   | area budgets with KPI's set    |              |                              |      |  |
|                                    | communicated to              |                   | for the ongoing monitoring     |              |                              |      |  |
|                                    | personnel with the           |                   | of same.                       |              |                              |      |  |
|                                    | intention of reducing        |                   |                                |              |                              |      |  |
|                                    | consumption through          |                   |                                |              |                              |      |  |
|                                    | awareness                    |                   |                                |              |                              |      |  |
| Reduction of emissions to Water    | Continue to train all        | 90                | In total 21 Personnel          | Individual   | Improved Environmental       |      |  |
|                                    | employees in                 |                   | received training in 2015.     |              | Management Practices         |      |  |
|                                    | environmental matters.       |                   | Personnel are trained every    |              |                              |      |  |
|                                    | Training will be by means    |                   | two years in Environmental     |              |                              |      |  |
|                                    | of a new four module         |                   | matters. Headland peat was     |              |                              |      |  |
|                                    | training programme           |                   | collected at all locations and |              |                              |      |  |
|                                    | delivered by dedicated       |                   | included as part of overall    |              |                              |      |  |
|                                    | Bord na Mona training        |                   | peat returns.                  |              |                              |      |  |
|                                    | specialists. This new        |                   |                                |              |                              |      |  |
|                                    | training programme           |                   |                                |              |                              |      |  |
|                                    | includes environmental       |                   |                                |              |                              |      |  |
|                                    | compliance-IPPC,             |                   |                                |              |                              |      |  |
|                                    | Biodiversity, Archaeology    |                   |                                |              |                              |      |  |
|                                    | and Energy management.       |                   |                                |              |                              |      |  |
|                                    | Continue with the            |                   |                                |              |                              |      |  |
|                                    | collection of headland peat. |                   |                                |              |                              |      |  |
|                                    |                              |                   |                                |              |                              |      |  |
|                                    |                              |                   |                                |              |                              |      |  |

|                                                                  | Noise monitor       | ing summary                         | y report         |                  |                  | Lic No:           | #REF!              | Year                                                        | #REF!                                                              |
|------------------------------------------------------------------|---------------------|-------------------------------------|------------------|------------------|------------------|-------------------|--------------------|-------------------------------------------------------------|--------------------------------------------------------------------|
| 1 Was noise monitoring a licence requirement for the AER period? |                     |                                     |                  |                  |                  |                   | No                 | ]                                                           |                                                                    |
| If yes please fill in table N1                                   | noise summary be    | low                                 |                  |                  |                  |                   | -                  | -                                                           |                                                                    |
|                                                                  |                     |                                     |                  |                  |                  | Noise             |                    |                                                             |                                                                    |
| 2 Was noise monitoring carri                                     | ed out using the El | PA Guidance not                     | te, including    | completion       | of the           | <u>Guidance</u>   | NA                 |                                                             |                                                                    |
| "Checklist for noise measur                                      | ement report" inc   | luded in the guid                   | dance note a     | is table 6?      |                  | <u>note NG4</u>   |                    |                                                             |                                                                    |
| B Does your site have a noise                                    | reduction plan      |                                     |                  |                  |                  |                   | NA                 | _                                                           |                                                                    |
| When was the noise reduct                                        | ion plan last upda  | ted?                                |                  |                  |                  |                   | Enter date         |                                                             |                                                                    |
| Have there been changes                                          | relevant to site no | oise emissions (e                   | e.g. plant or o  | operational o    | changes) sin     | ce the last       | NA                 |                                                             |                                                                    |
|                                                                  |                     | noise survey                        | ?                |                  |                  |                   |                    |                                                             |                                                                    |
| Table N1: Noise monitorin                                        | a summary           |                                     |                  |                  | 1                |                   |                    |                                                             |                                                                    |
| Table N1. Noise monitorin                                        | g summary           |                                     |                  |                  |                  |                   |                    |                                                             |                                                                    |
| Date of                                                          | Noise location      | Noise<br>sensitive<br>location -NSL |                  |                  |                  |                   | Tonal or Impulsive | If tonal /impulsive noise was<br>identified was 5dB penalty | Comments (ex. main<br>noise sources on site,<br>& extraneous noise |
| monitoring Time period                                           | (on site)           | (if applicable)                     | LA <sub>eq</sub> | LA <sub>90</sub> | LA <sub>10</sub> | LA <sub>max</sub> | noise* (Y/N)       | applied?                                                    | ex. road traffic)                                                  |

SELECT

SELECT

If noise limits exceeded as a result of noise attributed to site activities, please choose the corrective action from the following options?

\*Please ensure that a tonal analysis has been carried out as per guidance note NG4. These records must be maintained onsite for future inspection

SELECT

SELECT

\*\* please explain the reason for not taking action/resolution of noise issues?

Any additional comments? (less than 200 words)
| Resource Usage/Energy efficiency summary | Lic No: | #REF! | Year | #REF! |
|------------------------------------------|---------|-------|------|-------|
|------------------------------------------|---------|-------|------|-------|

| Additional | information  |
|------------|--------------|
| Additional | minorination |

1 When did the site carry out the most recent energy efficiency audit? Please list the recommendations in table 3 below

Is the site a member of any accredited programmes for reducing energy usage/water conservation 2 such as the SEAI programme linked to the right? If yes please list them in additional information

Network (LIEN) Where Fuel Oil is used in boilers on site is the sulphur content compliant with licence conditions? Please state percentage 3 in additional information

| Table R1 Energy usag               | e on site     |              |                                                                 |                                                             |
|------------------------------------|---------------|--------------|-----------------------------------------------------------------|-------------------------------------------------------------|
| Energy Use                         | Previous year | Current year | Production +/- %<br>compared to<br>previous<br>reporting year** | Energy<br>Consumption +/-<br>vs overall site<br>production* |
| Total Energy Used (MWHrs)          | 7343          | 6100         | NA                                                              | NA                                                          |
| Total Energy Generated (MWHrs)     |               |              |                                                                 |                                                             |
| Total Renewable Energy Generated ( | MWHrs)        |              |                                                                 |                                                             |
| Electricity Consumption (MWHrs)    | 360           | 451          | NA                                                              | NA                                                          |
| Fossil Fuels Consumption:          |               |              |                                                                 |                                                             |
| Heavy Fuel Oil (m3)                |               |              |                                                                 |                                                             |
| Light Fuel Oil (m3)                | 687.266       | 555.988      | -11.55%                                                         | -19.10%                                                     |
| Natural gas (m3)                   |               |              |                                                                 |                                                             |
| Coal/Solid fuel (metric tonnes)    |               |              |                                                                 |                                                             |
| Peat (metric tonnes)               |               |              |                                                                 |                                                             |
| Renewable Biomass                  |               |              |                                                                 |                                                             |
| Renewable energy generated on site |               |              |                                                                 |                                                             |

\* where consumption of energy can be compared to overall site production please enter this information as percentage increase or decrease compared to the previous reporting year.

\*\* where site production information is available please enter percentage increase or decrease compared to previous year

| Table R2 Water usag | e on site            |                     |                  |                   | Water Emissions                 | Water Consumption   |                        |  |
|---------------------|----------------------|---------------------|------------------|-------------------|---------------------------------|---------------------|------------------------|--|
|                     |                      | T                   |                  |                   |                                 | Volume used i.e not |                        |  |
|                     |                      |                     | Production +/- % | Energy            |                                 | discharged to       |                        |  |
|                     |                      |                     | compared to      | Consumption +/- % | Volume Discharged               | environment e.g.    |                        |  |
|                     | Water extracted      | Water extracted     | previous         | vs overall site   | back to                         | released as steam   |                        |  |
| Water use           | Previous year m3/yr. | Current year m3/yr. | reporting year** | production*       | environment(m <sup>3</sup> yr): | m3/yr               | Unaccounted for Water: |  |
| Groundwater         |                      |                     |                  |                   |                                 |                     |                        |  |
| Surface water       |                      |                     |                  |                   |                                 |                     |                        |  |
| Public supply       |                      |                     |                  |                   |                                 |                     |                        |  |
| Recycled water      |                      |                     |                  |                   |                                 |                     |                        |  |
| Total               |                      |                     |                  |                   |                                 |                     |                        |  |

\* where consumption of water can be compared to overall site production please enter this information as percentage increase or decrease compared to the previous reporting year.

\*\* where site production information is available please enter percentage increase or decrease compared to previous year

| Table R3 Waste Stream  |       |          |              |          |       |
|------------------------|-------|----------|--------------|----------|-------|
|                        | Total | Landfill | Incineration | Recycled | Other |
| Hazardous (Tonnes)     | 18.59 | 0        | 1.45         | 17.147   |       |
| Non-Hazardous (Tonnes) | 366.2 | 37.64    | 0            | 176.66   | 151.9 |

| in table 3 below                | Nov-12 | Report on file |
|---------------------------------|--------|----------------|
| SEAL - Large<br>Industry Energy | Yee    |                |
| state percentage                | NΔ     | Not a Licence  |

| Resource | e Usage/Energy efficiency sur                     | nmary |  |                    | Lic No:                       | #REF!               |                | Year            | #REF!                  |
|----------|---------------------------------------------------|-------|--|--------------------|-------------------------------|---------------------|----------------|-----------------|------------------------|
|          | Table R4: Energy Au                               |       |  |                    |                               |                     |                |                 |                        |
|          | Date of audit Recommendations Measures proposed O |       |  | Origin of measures | Predicted energy<br>savings % | Implementation date | Responsibility | Completion date | Status and<br>comments |
|          |                                                   |       |  | SELECT             |                               |                     |                |                 |                        |
|          |                                                   |       |  | SELECT             |                               |                     |                |                 |                        |
|          |                                                   |       |  | SELECT             |                               |                     |                |                 |                        |

Table R5: Power Generation: Where power is generated onsite (e.g. power generation facilities/food and drink industry)please complete the following information

|                                      | Unit ID | Unit ID | Unit ID | Unit ID | Station Total |
|--------------------------------------|---------|---------|---------|---------|---------------|
| Technology                           |         |         |         |         |               |
| Primary Fuel                         |         |         |         |         |               |
| Thermal Efficiency                   |         |         |         |         |               |
| Unit Date of Commission              |         |         |         |         |               |
| Total Starts for year                |         |         |         |         |               |
| Total Running Time                   |         |         |         |         |               |
| Total Electricity Generated (GWH)    |         |         |         |         |               |
| House Load (GWH)                     |         |         |         |         |               |
| KWH per Litre of Process Water       |         |         |         |         |               |
| KWH per Litre of Total Water used on | Site    |         |         |         |               |

| Complaints and Incidents summary template                                                                    |                       | Lic No:           | #REF! | Year | #REF! |
|--------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|-----------------------|-------------------|-------|------|-------|
| Complaints                                                                                                   |                       |                   |       |      |       |
|                                                                                                              | Additional informatio | n                 |       |      |       |
|                                                                                                              | Yes                   | One complaint     |       |      |       |
|                                                                                                              |                       | was received in   |       |      |       |
|                                                                                                              |                       | Rossan Bog Area   |       |      |       |
|                                                                                                              |                       | relating to dust, |       |      |       |
|                                                                                                              |                       | this was          |       |      |       |
|                                                                                                              |                       | reported to the   |       |      |       |
| Have you received any environmental complaints in the current reporting year? If yes please complete summary |                       | Agency. Ref       |       |      |       |
| details of complaints received on site in table 1 below                                                      |                       | LR017071          |       |      |       |

| Table             | 1 Complaints summary |                             |                         |                       |                   |                 |                 |
|-------------------|----------------------|-----------------------------|-------------------------|-----------------------|-------------------|-----------------|-----------------|
|                   |                      |                             | Brief description of    |                       |                   |                 |                 |
|                   |                      |                             | complaint (Free txt <20 | Corrective action< 20 |                   |                 | Further         |
| Date              | Category             | Other type (please specify) | words)                  | words                 | Resolution status | Resolution date | information     |
| 24/06/2015        | Dust                 |                             | Complaint received at   | Peat production was   | Complete          | 24/06/2015      | Reported to the |
|                   |                      |                             | Rossan Bog relating to  | suspended and         |                   |                 | Agency ref:     |
|                   |                      |                             | dust nuisance.          | personnel reminded of |                   |                 | LR017071 on     |
|                   |                      |                             |                         | their environmental   |                   |                 | 06/07/2015      |
|                   |                      |                             |                         | responsibilities      |                   |                 |                 |
|                   | SELECT               |                             |                         |                       | SELECT            |                 |                 |
|                   | SELECT               |                             |                         |                       | SELECT            |                 |                 |
|                   | SELECT               |                             |                         |                       | SELECT            |                 |                 |
|                   | SELECT               |                             |                         |                       | SELECT            |                 |                 |
|                   |                      |                             |                         |                       |                   |                 |                 |
| Total complaints  |                      |                             |                         |                       |                   |                 |                 |
| open at start of  |                      |                             |                         |                       |                   |                 |                 |
| reporting year    | 0                    |                             |                         |                       |                   |                 |                 |
| Total new         |                      |                             |                         |                       |                   |                 |                 |
| complaints        |                      |                             |                         |                       |                   |                 |                 |
| received during   |                      |                             |                         |                       |                   |                 |                 |
| reporting year    | 1                    |                             |                         |                       |                   |                 |                 |
| Total complaints  |                      |                             |                         |                       |                   |                 |                 |
| closed during     |                      |                             |                         |                       |                   |                 |                 |
| reporting year    | 1                    |                             |                         |                       |                   |                 |                 |
| Balance of        |                      |                             |                         |                       |                   |                 |                 |
| complaints end of |                      |                             |                         |                       |                   |                 |                 |
| reporting year    | 0                    |                             |                         |                       |                   |                 |                 |

|                                                         |                                   |                             |     | Additional information |
|---------------------------------------------------------|-----------------------------------|-----------------------------|-----|------------------------|
| Have any incidents occurred on site in the current repo | rting year? Please list all incid | lents for current reporting | Yes |                        |
| year in Ta                                              | ble 2 below                       | _                           |     |                        |
|                                                         |                                   |                             |     |                        |
| *For information on how to report and what              |                                   |                             |     |                        |
| constitutes an incident                                 | What is an incident               |                             |     |                        |
|                                                         |                                   |                             |     |                        |
| Table 2 Incidents summary                               |                                   |                             |     |                        |

|                    | 1                             |                        |                          |          |                    |                    |                   |                |            |                      |                  |                   |            |               |
|--------------------|-------------------------------|------------------------|--------------------------|----------|--------------------|--------------------|-------------------|----------------|------------|----------------------|------------------|-------------------|------------|---------------|
|                    |                               |                        |                          |          |                    | Other              | Activity in       |                |            |                      | Preventative     |                   |            |               |
|                    |                               |                        | Incident category*please |          |                    | cause(please       | progress at time  |                |            | Corrective action<20 | action <20       |                   | Resolution | Likelihood of |
| Date of occurrence | Incident nature               | Location of occurrence | refer to guidance        | Receptor | Cause of incident  | specify)           | of incident       | Communication  | Occurrence | words                | words            | Resolution status | date       | reoccurence   |
| 17/04/2015         | Ammonia Trigger level reached | Lisclogher SW22        | 1. Minor                 | Water    | Other (add details | Naturally occurrin | Normal activities | EPA INCI007613 | New        | Investigate          | None Required    | Complete          | 06/05/2015 | Low           |
| 05/05/2015         | COD Trigger level reached     | Toar SW15              | 1. Minor                 | Water    | Other (add details | Naturally occurrin | Normal activities | EPA INCI007674 | New        | Investigate          | None Required    | Complete          | 14/05/2015 | Low           |
| 19/05/2015         | Breach of Dust ELV            | DM-02 Derryhinch Bog   | 1. Minor                 | Air      | Other (add details | Dust from nearby   | Normal activities | EPA INCI007955 | New        | Investigate          | Personnel        | Complete          | 22/06/2015 | Low           |
|                    |                               |                        |                          |          |                    | trees              |                   |                |            |                      | reminded of      |                   |            |               |
|                    |                               |                        |                          |          |                    |                    |                   |                |            |                      | responsibilities |                   |            |               |
|                    |                               |                        |                          |          |                    |                    |                   |                |            |                      | , Gauge          |                   |            |               |
|                    |                               |                        |                          |          |                    |                    |                   |                |            |                      | moved from       |                   |            |               |
|                    |                               |                        |                          |          |                    |                    |                   |                |            |                      | nearby trees     |                   |            |               |
| 22/07/2015         | COD Trigger level reached     | Lisclogher SW24        | 1. Minor                 | Water    | Other (add details | Naturally occurrin | Normal activities | EPA INCI008400 | New        | Investigate          | None Required    | Complete          | 26/08/2015 | Low           |

| Complaints and    | Incidents summary templa  | te             |          |       | Lic No:            | #REF!               |                   | Year           | #REF! |                     |               |          |            |     |
|-------------------|---------------------------|----------------|----------|-------|--------------------|---------------------|-------------------|----------------|-------|---------------------|---------------|----------|------------|-----|
| 21/07/2015        | Breach of Dust ELV        | DM-04 Ballybeg | 1. Minor | Air   | Dust from          |                     | Normal activities | EPA INCI008395 | New   | Cut vegetation near | Cut           | Complete | 25/08/2015 | Low |
|                   |                           |                |          |       | vegetation near    |                     |                   |                |       | gauge               | vegetation    |          |            |     |
|                   |                           |                |          |       | gauge              |                     |                   |                |       |                     | near gauge    |          |            |     |
| 26/10/2015        | COD Trigger level reached | Toar SW15      | 1. Minor | Water | Other (add details | Naturally occurring | Normal activities | EPA INCI008915 | New   | Investigate         | None Required | Complete | 10/11/2015 | Low |
|                   |                           |                |          |       |                    |                     |                   |                |       |                     |               |          |            |     |
| otal number of    |                           |                |          |       |                    |                     |                   |                |       |                     |               |          |            |     |
| ncidents current  |                           |                |          |       |                    |                     |                   |                |       |                     |               |          |            |     |
| ear               |                           | 5              |          |       |                    |                     |                   |                |       |                     |               |          |            |     |
| otal number of    |                           |                |          |       |                    |                     |                   |                |       |                     |               |          |            |     |
| ncidents previous |                           |                |          |       |                    |                     |                   |                |       |                     |               |          |            |     |
| ear               |                           | 7              |          |       |                    |                     |                   |                |       |                     |               |          |            |     |
| s reduction/      |                           |                |          |       |                    |                     |                   |                |       |                     |               |          |            |     |
| ncrease           | -149                      | 6              |          |       |                    |                     |                   |                |       |                     |               |          |            |     |

| WASTE SUMMARY                                                                      | Lic No:                       | #REF!               | Year   | #REF!                         |  |
|------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|-------------------------------|---------------------|--------|-------------------------------|--|
| SECTION A-PRTR ON SITE WASTE TREATMENT AND WASTE TRANSFERS TAB- TO BE COMPLETED BY | ALL IPPC AND WASTE FACILITIES | PRTR facility logon | dropdo | own list click to see options |  |

| SECTION B- WASTE ACCEPTED ONTO SITE-TO BE COMPLETED BY ALL IPPC AND WASTE FACILITIES                                                                                                    |        |                        |
|-----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|--------|------------------------|
|                                                                                                                                                                                         |        | Additional Information |
| Were any wastes accepted onto your site for recovery or disposal or treatment prior to recovery or disposal within the boundaries of your facility ?; (waste generated within your boun | daries |                        |
| 1 в то ве саргитеа сплоудя и к и к теротия;<br>К и и в на ве така и с на к и к и к и к и к и к и к и к и к и к                                                                          | N/A    |                        |
| in yes please enter octains in table 1 below                                                                                                                                            |        |                        |
| 2 Did your site have any rejected consignments of waste in the current reporting year? If yes please give a brief explanation in the additional information                             | N/A    |                        |
|                                                                                                                                                                                         |        |                        |
| 3 Was waste accented onto your site that was generated outside the Republic of Ireland? If yes please state the quantity in tonnes in additional information                            | N/A    |                        |

## Table 1 Details of waste accepted onto your site for recovery, disposal or treatment (do not include wastes generated at your site, as these will have been reported in your PRTR workbook)

| Licenced annual        | EWC code                           | Source of waste accepted | Description of waste    | Quantity of waste       | Quantity of waste accepted in    | Reduction/         | Reason for          | Packaging Content (%)- | Disposal/Recovery or             | Quantity of      | Comments - |
|------------------------|------------------------------------|--------------------------|-------------------------|-------------------------|----------------------------------|--------------------|---------------------|------------------------|----------------------------------|------------------|------------|
| tonnage limit for your |                                    |                          | accepted                | accepted in current     | previous reporting year (tonnes) | Increase over      | reduction/ increase | only applies if the    | treatment operation carried out  | waste remaining  |            |
| site (total            |                                    |                          | Please enter an         | reporting year (tonnes) |                                  | previous year +/ - | from previous       | waste has a packaging  | at your site and the description | on site at the   |            |
| tonnes/annum)          |                                    |                          | accurate and detailed   |                         |                                  | %                  | reporting year      | component              | of this operation                | end of reporting |            |
|                        |                                    |                          | description - which     |                         |                                  |                    |                     |                        |                                  | year (tonnes)    |            |
|                        |                                    |                          | applies to relevant EWC |                         |                                  |                    |                     |                        |                                  |                  |            |
|                        |                                    |                          | code                    |                         |                                  |                    |                     |                        |                                  |                  |            |
|                        | European Waste Catalogue EWC codes |                          | European Waste          |                         |                                  |                    |                     |                        |                                  |                  |            |
|                        |                                    |                          | Catalogue EWC codes     |                         |                                  |                    |                     |                        |                                  |                  |            |
|                        |                                    |                          |                         |                         |                                  |                    |                     |                        |                                  |                  |            |
|                        |                                    |                          |                         |                         |                                  |                    |                     |                        |                                  |                  |            |
|                        |                                    |                          |                         |                         |                                  |                    |                     |                        |                                  |                  |            |
|                        |                                    |                          |                         |                         |                                  |                    | I                   |                        |                                  |                  |            |
|                        |                                    |                          |                         |                         |                                  |                    |                     |                        |                                  |                  |            |
|                        |                                    |                          |                         |                         |                                  |                    |                     |                        |                                  |                  |            |

## SECTION C-TO BE COMPLETED BY ALL WASTE FACILITIES (waste transfer stations, Composters, Material recovery facilities etc) EXCEPT LANDFILL SITES

4 Is all waste processing infrastructure as required by your licence and approved by the Agency in place? If no please list waste processing infrastructure required onsite

5 Is all waste storage infrastructure as required by your licence and approved by the Agency in place? If no please list waste storage infrastructure required on site

6 Does your facility have relevant nuisance controls in place?

7 Do you have an odour management system in place for your facility? If no why?

8 Do you maintain a sludge register on site?

#### SECTION D-TO BE COMPLETED BY LANDFILL SITES ONLY Table 2 Waste type and tonnage-landfill only

| Waste types permitted<br>for disposal | Authorised/licenced annual intake for<br>disposal (tpa) | Actual intake for disposal in reporting year (tpa) | Remaining licensed<br>capacity at end of<br>reporting year (m3) | Comments |
|---------------------------------------|---------------------------------------------------------|----------------------------------------------------|-----------------------------------------------------------------|----------|
|                                       |                                                         |                                                    |                                                                 |          |
|                                       |                                                         |                                                    |                                                                 |          |
|                                       |                                                         |                                                    |                                                                 |          |
|                                       |                                                         |                                                    | ]                                                               |          |

#### Table 3 General information-Landfill only

| Area ID | Date landfilling commenced | Date landfilling ceased Currently landfilling |  | Private or Public<br>Operated Inert or non-hazardous |  | Predicted date to Li<br>cease landfilling | Licence permits<br>asbestos | Is there a separate cell<br>for asbestos? | Accepted asbestos in reporting<br>year | Total disposal<br>area occupied by<br>waste | Lined disposal<br>area occupied by<br>waste | Unlined area |
|---------|----------------------------|-----------------------------------------------|--|------------------------------------------------------|--|-------------------------------------------|-----------------------------|-------------------------------------------|----------------------------------------|---------------------------------------------|---------------------------------------------|--------------|
|         |                            |                                               |  |                                                      |  |                                           |                             |                                           |                                        | SELECT UNIT                                 | SELECT UNIT                                 | SELECT UNIT  |
| Cell 8  |                            |                                               |  |                                                      |  |                                           |                             |                                           |                                        |                                             |                                             |              |



| WASTE SUMMARY            |                                          |                                 |                       |                        | Lic No:                                | #REF!          |                    | Year     |   |
|--------------------------|------------------------------------------|---------------------------------|-----------------------|------------------------|----------------------------------------|----------------|--------------------|----------|---|
| able 4 Environme         | ntal monitoring-landfill only            | Landfill Manual-Monitoring Star | ndards                |                        |                                        |                |                    | •        |   |
| Nas meterological        |                                          |                                 |                       |                        |                                        |                |                    |          | 1 |
| nonitoring in            |                                          |                                 |                       |                        |                                        |                | Has the statement  |          |   |
| ompliance with           |                                          |                                 | Was SW monitored in   |                        |                                        | Was topography | under S53(A)(5) of |          |   |
| Landfill Directive (LD)  |                                          | Was Landfill Gas monitored in   | compliance with LD    |                        |                                        | of the site    | WMA been           |          |   |
| andard in reporting      | Was leachate monitored in compliance     | compliance with LD standard in  | standard in reporting | Have GW trigger levels | Were emission limit values agreed with | surveyed in    | submitted in       |          |   |
| r+                       | with LD standard in reporting year       | reporting year                  | year                  | been established       | the Agency (ELVs)                      | reporting year | reporting year     | Comments |   |
|                          |                                          |                                 |                       |                        |                                        |                |                    |          | 1 |
| please refer to Landfill | Manual linked above for relevant Landfil | Directive monitoring standards  |                       |                        |                                        |                |                    |          |   |
| hle 5 Canning-La         | ndfill only                              | 0                               |                       |                        |                                        |                |                    |          |   |
| sic 5 capping-ta         |                                          |                                 |                       |                        |                                        |                | -                  |          |   |

SELECT SELECT

|                |                         |                           |                   | Area with waste that  |                                    |          |
|----------------|-------------------------|---------------------------|-------------------|-----------------------|------------------------------------|----------|
| Area uncapped* | Area with temporary cap |                           |                   | should be permanently |                                    |          |
| CELECT UNIT    | CELECT UNIT             | Area with final cap to LD |                   | capped to date under  |                                    |          |
| SELECT UNIT    | SELECT UNIT             | Standard m2 ha, a         | Area capped other | licence               | What materials are used in the cap | Comments |
|                |                         |                           |                   |                       |                                    |          |

## \*please note this includes daily cover area

Table 6 Leachate-Landfill only

9 Is leachate from your site treated in a Waste Water Treatment Plant? 10 Is leachate released to surface water? If yes please complete leachate mass load information below

| ſ | Volume of leachate in |                                     | Leachate (COD) mass load | Leachate (NH4) mass | Leachate (Chloride) |                            | Specify type of<br>leachate |          |
|---|-----------------------|-------------------------------------|--------------------------|---------------------|---------------------|----------------------------|-----------------------------|----------|
|   | reporting year(m3)    | Leachate (BOD) mass load (kg/annum) | (kg/annum)               | load (kg/annum)     | mass load kg/annum  | Leachate treatment on-site | treatment                   | Comments |
| ſ |                       |                                     |                          |                     |                     |                            |                             |          |

Please ensure that all information reported in the landfill gas section is consistent with the Landfill Gas Survey submitted in conjunction with PRTR returns

## Table 7 Landfill Gas-Landfill only

| Gas Cantured&Treated |                            |                                  | Was surface emissions<br>monitoring performed<br>during the reporting |          |
|----------------------|----------------------------|----------------------------------|-----------------------------------------------------------------------|----------|
| by LFG System m3     | Power generated (MW / KWh) | Used on-site or to national grid | year?                                                                 | Comments |
|                      |                            |                                  | SELECT                                                                |          |



## Derrygreenagh Decommissioning and Rehabilitation AER Overview 2015.

Within the Derrygreenagh licensed area (P0501-01) there were no entire bog units available for rehabilitation in 2015. Ongoing monitoring of cutaway within the Derrygreenagh licensing area included the re-survey of Drumman bog.

Active rehabilitation work was carried out in Cavemount bog with a small area of fertiliser application and a wetland area developed.

Draft rehabilitation plans for the Derrygreenagh bogs licensed area, including more detailed draft plans for each component bog unit were submitted to the EPA in 2013 and these were reviewed and updated in 2015.

The annual Biodiversity Action Plan review day was held in November 2015 and this included an update on progress of this plan, bog restoration and cutaway rehabilitation for a wide range on statutory and non-statutory consultees including members of the EPA, NPWS, BWI, Bord na Mona, Coillte, Inland Fisheries Ireland, An Taisce, IPCC, Irish Red Grouse Association, Irish Wildlife Trust, NARGC, local game councils, Midland Regional Planning Authority as well as a range of local community groups and Heritage Officers from counties Laois, Offaly, Kildare, Roscommon, Longford, Meath, Galway, Westmeath and Dublin. At this meeting the draft of the new Biodiversity Action Plan was discussed, with a further extensive engagement with consultees held online.

The new Biodiversity Action Plan will be available from April 2016. A copy of our Biodiversity Action Plan is available to view and download at http://www.bordnamona.ie/our-company/biodiversity/

| Bord na Mona De  | a Derrygreenagh Siltpond Monitoring Frequency & Re |             |       |            | & Results  |     |    |     |         |      |     |        |
|------------------|----------------------------------------------------|-------------|-------|------------|------------|-----|----|-----|---------|------|-----|--------|
| IPPC Licence P05 | 01-01                                              |             |       |            |            |     |    |     | •       |      |     |        |
| Х                | Y                                                  | Bog         | SW    | Monitoring | Sampled    | рН  | SS | TS  | Ammonia | TP   | COD | Colour |
| To Be Confirmed  | To Be Confirmed                                    | Rossan      | SW-49 | Q1 15      | 04/02/2015 | 6.7 | 5  | 152 | 2.3     | 0.05 | 60  | 210    |
| To Be Confirmed  | To Be Confirmed                                    | Derryarkin  | SW-10 | Q1 15      | 04/02/2015 | 7.3 | 5  | 272 | 0.11    | 0.05 | 52  | 168    |
| 251559.92        | 235341.71                                          | Ballybeg    | SW-11 | Q1 15      | 04/02/2015 | 7.2 | 5  | 312 | 0.68    | 0.05 | 59  | 208    |
| 240485.16        | 235706.33                                          | Torr        | SW-14 | Q1 15      | 04/02/2015 | 7.2 | 5  | 298 | 1.9     | 0.05 | 46  | 150    |
| 244391.76        | 235128.93                                          | Torr        | SW-15 | Q1 15      | 04/02/2015 | 7.4 | 5  | 382 | 0.77    | 0.05 | 38  | 80     |
| 244435.64        | 235093.42                                          | Torr        | SW-16 | Q1 15      | 04/02/2015 | 7.3 | 5  | 368 | 0.65    | 0.05 | 32  | 83     |
| 240425.65        | 234997.32                                          | Torr        | SW-17 | Q2 15      | 17/04/2015 | 7.5 | 5  | 458 | 1.1     | 0.05 | 49  | 164    |
| 262436.96        | 258824.82                                          | Lisclogher  | SW-19 | Q2 15      | 17/04/2015 | 7.5 | 5  | 202 | 0.66    | 0.05 | 81  | 481    |
| 262935.72        | 258722.50                                          | Lisclogher  | SW-20 | Q2 15      | 17/04/2015 | 7.1 | 5  | 196 | 1.2     | 0.05 | 82  | 499    |
| 262969.12        | 258691.34                                          | Lisclogher  | SW-21 | Q2 15      | 17/04/2015 | 4.6 | 5  | 84  | 0.11    | 0.05 | 81  | 315    |
| 263432.94        | 258465.16                                          | Lisclogher  | SW-22 | Q2 15      | 17/04/2015 | 7.4 | 24 | 378 | 3.4     | 0.14 | 62  | 140    |
| 263467.21        | 258446.56                                          | Lisclogher  | SW-23 | Q3 15      | 22/07/2015 | 7.8 | 5  | 450 | 0.21    | 0.05 | 24  | 72     |
| 263740.80        | 258367.96                                          | Lisclogher  | SW-24 | Q3 15      | 22/07/2015 | 4.6 | 5  | 141 | 0.11    | 0.05 | 146 | 350    |
| 263649.63        | 255035.41                                          | Carranstown | SW-31 | Q3 15      | 22/07/2015 | 6.9 | 5  | 168 | 0.16    | 0.05 | 60  | 146    |
| 265553.99        | 255989.11                                          | Carranstown | SW-32 | Q3 15      | 22/07/2015 | 7.4 | 5  | 350 | 0.35    | 0.05 | 89  | 224    |
| 254528.83        | 242354.28                                          | Derryhinch  | SW-2  | Q4 15      | 30/10/2015 | 7.2 | 5  | 166 | 1.5     | 0.05 | 83  | 225    |
| 253369.19        | 242417.94                                          | Derryhinch  | SW-3  | Q4 15      | 30/10/2015 | 7.4 | 5  | 204 | 2.4     | 0.05 | 22  | 129    |
| 252468.68        | 240919.32                                          | Carrick     | SW-5  | Q4 15      | 30/10/2015 | 7.6 | 5  | 280 | 0.73    | 0.05 | 58  | 143    |
| 252409.71        | 241163.33                                          | Carrick     | SW-6  | Q4 15      | 30/10/2015 | 7.8 | 5  | 426 | 0.29    | 0.06 | 10  | 105    |
| 252473.21        | 241162.01                                          | Carrick     | SW-7  | Q4 15      | 30/10/2015 | 7.8 | 5  | 422 | 0.27    | 0.05 | 53  | 109    |



Toar bog is an active production bog with the composite sampler located here during 2015. The composite sampler takes a flow proportional composite sample over a 24 hour period. The sampler had 0% downtime during the period and returned 52 weekly ammonia results. The ammonia trigger level of 2.78mg/l, as agreed with the Agency, was not exceeded during the period. Overall the results are trending downwards as peat extraction continues and this is in-line with the downwards trends submitted to the EPA in 2013 as required by condition 6.14 below. Due to the new licence condition 6.2, where all monitoring locations are required to be sampled at least once in a 5 yr period, it is not possible to trend these ammonia results for each individual location due to the new licence requirement. However the ammonia trends on the 24/7 composite sampler provided, gives a good representation of the ammonia trends in the Derrygreenagh bogs which are downwards.



| Yard Discharge  | Results 2015     |    |
|-----------------|------------------|----|
| Licence: P0501- | 01               |    |
| Works: Derrygre |                  |    |
| Month           | Rossan SWE 1 COD |    |
| Jan             | 26               | 20 |
| Feb             | 26               | 51 |
| Mar             | 29               | 10 |
| Apr             | 23               | 10 |
| Мау             | 10               | 11 |
| June            | 10               | 10 |
| July            | 20               | 46 |
| Aug             | 10               | 44 |
| Sep             | 17               | 15 |
| Oct             | 16               | 10 |
| Nov             | 32               | 20 |
| Dec             | 39               | 80 |

Dec3980Note: 0 denotes no flow at emission point on day of sampling

Environmental Protection Agency

| PRTR# : P0501 | Facility Name : Bord na Móna Energy Limited (Derrygreenagh) | Filename : Copy of P0501\_2015.xls | Return Year : 2015 |

16/03/2016 12:29

## Guidance to completing the PRTR workbook

# **PRTR Returns Workbook**

|                            | Version 1.1.19                              |
|----------------------------|---------------------------------------------|
| REFERENCE YEAR             | 2015                                        |
|                            |                                             |
| 1. FACILITY IDENTIFICATION |                                             |
| Parent Company Name        | Bord na Mona Energy Limited                 |
| Facility Name              | Bord na Móna Energy Limited (Derrygreenagh) |
| PRTR Identification Number | P0501                                       |
| Licence Number             | P0501-01                                    |
|                            |                                             |
| Classes of Activity        |                                             |

No. class\_name - Refer to PRTR class activities below

| Address 1                               | Derrygreenagh Group                                                |
|-----------------------------------------|--------------------------------------------------------------------|
| Address 2                               | c/o Derrygreenagh Works                                            |
| Address 3                               | Rochfortbridge                                                     |
| Address 4                               | Mullingar                                                          |
|                                         |                                                                    |
|                                         | Westmeath                                                          |
| Country                                 | Ireland                                                            |
| Coordinates of Location                 | -7.25676 53.3910                                                   |
| River Basin District                    | IEEA                                                               |
| NACE Code                               | 0892                                                               |
| Main Economic Activity                  | Extraction of peat                                                 |
| AER Returns Contact Name                | Enda Mc Donagh                                                     |
| AER Returns Contact Email Address       | enda.mcdonagh@bnm.ie                                               |
| AER Returns Contact Position            | Head of Environment                                                |
| AER Returns Contact Telephone Number    | 0579345911                                                         |
| AER Returns Contact Mobile Phone Number | 0862370816                                                         |
| AER Returns Contact Fax Number          | 0579345160                                                         |
| Production Volume                       | 258641.0                                                           |
| Production Volume Units                 | Tonnes                                                             |
| Number of Installations                 | 6                                                                  |
| Number of Operating Hours in Year       | 2216                                                               |
| Number of Employees                     | 60                                                                 |
| User Feedback/Comments                  |                                                                    |
|                                         | In accordance with licence condition 6.2 of Technical Amendment A, |
|                                         | quarterly sampling is now rotated every quarter and therefore      |
|                                         | suspended solids results are not factored into loading.            |
| Web Address                             | www.bnm.ie                                                         |

2. PRTR CLASS ACTIVITIES

| Activity Nulliber | ctivity Name |
|-------------------|--------------|
| 50.1 G            | Seneral      |

## 3. SOLVENTS REGULATIONS (S.I. No. 543 of 2002)

| Is it applicable?                                  |                                               |
|----------------------------------------------------|-----------------------------------------------|
| Have you been granted an exemption ?               |                                               |
| If applicable which activity class applies (as per |                                               |
| Schedule 2 of the regulations) ?                   |                                               |
| Is the reduction scheme compliance route being     |                                               |
| used ?                                             |                                               |
|                                                    |                                               |
| 4. WASTE IMPORTED/ACCEPTED ONTO SITE               | Guidance on waste imported/accepted onto site |
| Do you import/accept waste onto your site for on-  |                                               |
|                                                    |                                               |

site treatment (either recovery or disposal activities) ? No

This question is only applicable if you are an IPPC or Quarry site

AER Returns Workbook

## 4.1 RELEASES TO AIR Link to previous years emissions data

#### | PRTR# : P0501 | Facility Name : Bord na Móna Energy Limited (Derrygreenagh) | Filename : Copy of P0501\_2015.xls | Return Year : 2015 |

16/03/2016 12:31

SECTION A : SECTOR SPECIFIC PRTR POLLUTANTS

|              | Please enter all quantities in this section in KGs                                              |       |             |                            |                  |                   |       |                   |                      |
|--------------|-------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|-------|-------------|----------------------------|------------------|-------------------|-------|-------------------|----------------------|
| POLLUTANT    |                                                                                                 |       |             | METHOD                     |                  | QUANTITY          |       |                   |                      |
|              |                                                                                                 |       |             | Method Used                |                  |                   |       |                   |                      |
| No. Annex II | Name                                                                                            | M/C/E | Method Code | Designation or Description | Emission Point 1 | T (Total) KG/Year | A (Ac | cidental) KG/Year | F (Fugitive) KG/Year |
|              |                                                                                                 |       |             |                            | 0.               | 0                 | 0.0   | 0.0               | 0.0                  |
|              | * Select a row by double-clicking on the Pollutant Name (Column B) then click the delete button |       |             |                            |                  |                   |       |                   |                      |

## SECTION B : REMAINING PRTR POLLUTANTS

|              | Please enter all quantities in this section in KGs |       |             |                            |                  |                   |     |                        |                      |  |
|--------------|----------------------------------------------------|-------|-------------|----------------------------|------------------|-------------------|-----|------------------------|----------------------|--|
| POLLUTANT    |                                                    |       |             | METHOD                     | QUANTITY         |                   |     |                        |                      |  |
|              |                                                    |       |             | Method Used                |                  |                   |     |                        |                      |  |
| No. Annex II | Name                                               | M/C/E | Method Code | Designation or Description | Emission Point 1 | T (Total) KG/Year |     | A (Accidental) KG/Year | F (Fugitive) KG/Year |  |
|              |                                                    |       |             |                            |                  | 0.0               | 0.0 | 0.0                    | 0.                   |  |

\* Select a row by double-clicking on the Pollutant Name (Column B) then click the delete button

## SECTION C : REMAINING POLLUTANT EMISSIONS (As required in your Licence)

|               | RELEASES TO AIR | Please enter all quantities in this section in KGs |             |                            |                  |                  |                  |                  |                   |                |             |        |
|---------------|-----------------|----------------------------------------------------|-------------|----------------------------|------------------|------------------|------------------|------------------|-------------------|----------------|-------------|--------|
| POLLUTANT     |                 |                                                    | METHO       | סכ                         |                  |                  |                  |                  | QUANTITY          |                |             |        |
|               |                 |                                                    | Method Used |                            | DM-01            | DM-02            | DM-03            | DM-04            |                   |                |             |        |
|               |                 |                                                    |             |                            |                  |                  |                  |                  |                   | A (Accidental) | F (Fugitive | 3)     |
| Pollutant No. | Name            | M/C/E                                              | Method Code | Designation or Description | Emission Point 1 | Emission Point 2 | Emission Point 3 | Emission Point 4 | T (Total) KG/Year | KG/Year        | KG/Year     | í l    |
| 210           | Dust            | F                                                  | OTH         | VDI 2119 Blatt 2/Part 2    | 0.0              | 0.0              | 0.0              | 0.0              | 0.054364          | (              | 0.0 0       | 054364 |

| Additional Data Requested from Landfill operators                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                   |                                             |       |             |                |                            |                            |  |  |  |  |  |
|-----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|---------------------------------------------|-------|-------------|----------------|----------------------------|----------------------------|--|--|--|--|--|
| For the purposes of the National Inventory on Greenhouse Gases, landfill operators are requested to provide summary data on landfill gas (Methane)<br>flared or utilised on their facilities to accompany the figures for total methane generated. Operators should only report their Net methane (CH4)<br>emission to the environment under T(total) KGyr for Section 4.3. Sector specific PRTR pollutants above. Please complete the table below: |                                             |       |             |                |                            |                            |  |  |  |  |  |
| Landfill:                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                           | Bord na Móna Energy Limited (Derrygreenagh) |       |             |                | _                          |                            |  |  |  |  |  |
| Please enter summary data on the                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                    |                                             |       |             |                |                            |                            |  |  |  |  |  |
| quantities of methane flared and / or                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                               |                                             |       |             |                |                            |                            |  |  |  |  |  |
| utilised                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                            |                                             |       | Meth        | od Used        |                            |                            |  |  |  |  |  |
|                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                     |                                             |       |             | Designation or | Facility Total Capacity m3 |                            |  |  |  |  |  |
|                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                     | T (Total) kg/Year                           | M/C/E | Method Code | Description    | per hour                   |                            |  |  |  |  |  |
| Total estimated methane generation (as per                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                          |                                             |       |             |                |                            |                            |  |  |  |  |  |
| site model)                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                         | 0.0                                         |       |             |                | N/A                        |                            |  |  |  |  |  |
| Methane flared                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                      | 0.0                                         |       |             |                | 0.0                        | (Total Flaring Capacity)   |  |  |  |  |  |
| Methane utilised in engine/s                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                        | 0.0                                         |       |             |                | 0.0                        | (Total Utilising Capacity) |  |  |  |  |  |
| Net methane emission (as reported in Section                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                        |                                             |       |             |                |                            |                            |  |  |  |  |  |
| A above)                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                            | 0.0                                         |       |             |                | N/A                        |                            |  |  |  |  |  |

#### 4.2 RELEASES TO WATERS Link to previous years emissions data | PRTR# : P0501 | Facility Name : Bord na Móna Energy Limited (Derrygreenagh) | Filename : Copy of P0501\_2015.xls | Return Year : 2015 | 16/03/2016 12:32 SECTION A : SECTOR SPECIFIC PRTR POLLUTANTS Data on ambient monitoring of storm/surface water or groundwater, conducted as part of your licence requirements, should NOT be submitted under AER / PRTR Reporting as this RELEASES TO WATERS lease enter all quantities in this section in POLLUTANT QUANTITY Method Used No. Annex II Name M/C/E Method Code Designation or Description Emission Point 1 T (Total) KG/Year A (Accidental) KG/Year F (Fugitive) KG/Year 0.0 0.0 0.0 0.0 \* Select a row by double-clicking on the Pollutant Name (Column B) then click the delete button

#### SECTION B : REMAINING PRTR POLLUTANTS

|              | Please enter all quantities in this section in KGs |       |             |                            |                  |                   |                        |                      |
|--------------|----------------------------------------------------|-------|-------------|----------------------------|------------------|-------------------|------------------------|----------------------|
| POLLUTANT    |                                                    |       | QUANTITY    |                            |                  |                   |                        |                      |
|              |                                                    |       |             | Method Used                |                  |                   |                        |                      |
| No. Annex II | Name                                               | M/C/E | Method Code | Designation or Description | Emission Point 1 | T (Total) KG/Year | A (Accidental) KG/Year | F (Fugitive) KG/Year |
|              |                                                    |       |             |                            | 0.0              | ) 0.0             | 0.0                    | 0.0                  |

\* Select a row by double-clicking on the Pollutant Name (Column B) then click the delete button

## SECTION C : REMAINING POLLUTANT EMISSIONS (as required in your Licence)

|               | RELEASES TO WATERS                                                                              |       |             |                            | Please enter all quantities in this section in KGs |                   |                        |                     |    |  |  |  |  |  |
|---------------|-------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|-------|-------------|----------------------------|----------------------------------------------------|-------------------|------------------------|---------------------|----|--|--|--|--|--|
| POLLUTANT     |                                                                                                 |       |             |                            | QUANTITY                                           |                   |                        |                     |    |  |  |  |  |  |
|               |                                                                                                 |       |             | Method Used                | SW15                                               |                   |                        |                     |    |  |  |  |  |  |
| Pollutant No. | Name                                                                                            | M/C/E | Method Code | Designation or Description | Emission Point 1                                   | T (Total) KG/Year | A (Accidental) KG/Year | F (Fugitive) KG/Yea | ar |  |  |  |  |  |
|               |                                                                                                 |       |             | G/19 Based on              |                                                    |                   |                        |                     |    |  |  |  |  |  |
|               |                                                                                                 |       |             | ALPHA,1998,20th Edition,   |                                                    |                   |                        |                     |    |  |  |  |  |  |
| 240           | Suspended Solids                                                                                | E     | OTH         | Method 2540D               | 14947.98                                           | 14947.98          | 0.0                    | 0                   | .0 |  |  |  |  |  |
|               | * Coloct a row by double clicking on the Dollytopt Name (Column D) then click the dolete bytten |       |             |                            |                                                    |                   |                        |                     |    |  |  |  |  |  |

## 4.3 RELEASES TO WASTEWATER OR SEWER

## Link to previous years emissions data | PRTR# : P0501 | Facility Name : Bord na Móna Energy Limited (Derrygreenagh) | Filename : Copy 16/03/2016 12:33

#### SECTION A : PRTR POLLUTANTS

| OFFSITE TRAN | ATER TR | EATMENT OR SEWER | 2           | Please enter all quantities in this section in KGs |                  |                   |                   |                           |  |  |
|--------------|---------|------------------|-------------|----------------------------------------------------|------------------|-------------------|-------------------|---------------------------|--|--|
| POLLUTANT    |         |                  | METH        | HOD                                                | QUANTITY         |                   |                   |                           |  |  |
|              |         |                  | M           | lethod Used                                        |                  |                   |                   |                           |  |  |
| No. Annex II | Name    | M/C/E            | Method Code | Designation or Description                         | Emission Point 1 | T (Total) KG/Year | A (Accidental) KG | Year F (Fugitive) KG/Year |  |  |
|              |         |                  |             |                                                    | 0.0              |                   | 0.0               | 0.0 0.0                   |  |  |

\* Select a row by double-clicking on the Pollutant Name (Column B) then click the delete button

## SECTION B : REMAINING POLLUTANT EMISSIONS (as required in your Licence)

| OFFSITE TRANS | FER OF POLLUTANTS DESTINED FOR WASTE-W | ATER TRE | ATMENT OR SEWER |                            | Please enter all quantities in this section in KGs |                   |     |                        |                  |      |
|---------------|----------------------------------------|----------|-----------------|----------------------------|----------------------------------------------------|-------------------|-----|------------------------|------------------|------|
| POLLUTANT     |                                        |          | METHO           | D                          | QUANTITY                                           |                   |     |                        |                  |      |
|               |                                        |          | Met             | hod Used                   |                                                    |                   |     |                        |                  |      |
| Pollutant No. | Name                                   | M/C/E    | Method Code     | Designation or Description | Emission Point 1                                   | T (Total) KG/Year |     | A (Accidental) KG/Year | F (Fugitive) KG/ | Year |
|               |                                        |          |                 |                            | 0.0                                                | 1                 | 0.0 | 0.0                    |                  | 0.0  |

## 4.4 RELEASES TO LAND

#### Link to previous years emissions data | PRTR# : P0501 | Facility Name : Bord na Móna Energy Limited (Derrygreenagh) | Filename : Copy of P0501\_2015.xls | Return Year : 2015 |

16/03/2016 12:34

## SECTION A : PRTR POLLUTANTS

|              | RELEASES TO LAND | Please enter all quantities in this section in KGs |             |                            |                  |                   |                        |  |
|--------------|------------------|----------------------------------------------------|-------------|----------------------------|------------------|-------------------|------------------------|--|
| POLLUTANT    |                  |                                                    | METHO       | D                          |                  | QUANTITY          |                        |  |
|              |                  | Method Used                                        |             |                            |                  |                   |                        |  |
| No. Annex II | Name             | M/C/E                                              | Method Code | Designation or Description | Emission Point 1 | T (Total) KG/Year | A (Accidental) KG/Year |  |
|              |                  |                                                    |             |                            | 0.0              | 1                 | 0.0 0.0                |  |

\* Select a row by double-clicking on the Pollutant Name (Column B) then click the delete button

#### SECTION B : REMAINING POLLUTANT EMISSIONS (as required in your Licence)

|               | RELEASES TO LAND |       |             |                            | Please enter all quantities | in this section in KGs |                        |
|---------------|------------------|-------|-------------|----------------------------|-----------------------------|------------------------|------------------------|
| POLLUTANT     |                  |       | METHO       | D                          |                             |                        | QUANTITY               |
|               |                  | Met   |             | hod Used                   |                             |                        |                        |
| Pollutant No. | Name             | M/C/E | Method Code | Designation or Description | Emission Point 1            | T (Total) KG/Year      | A (Accidental) KG/Year |
|               |                  |       |             |                            | 0.0                         | 0                      | 0 00                   |

#### AER Returns Workbook

| 5. ONSITE TREATM     | ENT & OFFSITE TRA      | NSFERS OF | WASTE<br>Please enter a          | PRTR# : P0501   Facility Name : Bord na Móna Energy                                     | Limited (Derrygr                | eenagh)   F | Filename : Copy of P0501_2 | 2015.xls   Return Year : 2 | 2015                                                                                                                                                                   |                                                                                                              |                                                                                                                                                       | 16/03/2016 12:35<br>3                                                                                |
|----------------------|------------------------|-----------|----------------------------------|-----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|---------------------------------|-------------|----------------------------|----------------------------|------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|--------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|-------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|
| Transfer Destination | European Waste<br>Code | Hazardous | Quantity<br>(Tonnes per<br>Year) | Description of Waste                                                                    | Waste<br>Treatment<br>Operation | M/C/E       | Method Used                | Location of<br>Treatment   | <u>Haz Waste</u> : Name and<br>Licence/Permit No of Next<br>Destination Facility <u>Non</u><br><u>Haz Waste</u> : Name and<br>Licence/Permit No of<br>Recover/Disposer | Haz Waste : Address of Next<br>Destination Facility<br><u>Non Haz Waste</u> : Address of<br>Recover/Disposer | Name and License / Permit No. and<br>Address of Final Recoverer /<br>Disposer (HAZARDOUS WASTE<br>ONLY)                                               | Actual Address of Final Destination<br>i.e. Final Recovery / Disposal Site<br>(HAZARDOUS WASTE ONLY) |
|                      |                        |           |                                  |                                                                                         | • •                             |             |                            |                            | Produce Mana Frances                                                                                                                                                   | Derrygreenagh, Rochfortbridg                                                                                 |                                                                                                                                                       |                                                                                                      |
| Within the Country   | 01 01 02               | No        | 151.91                           | excavation                                                                              | D1                              | Е           | Volume Calculation         | Onsite of generat          | ikLtd,P0501-01                                                                                                                                                         | Westmeath, Ireland                                                                                           |                                                                                                                                                       |                                                                                                      |
| Within the Country   | 02.01.04               | No        | 112.2                            | wasta plastics (except packaging)                                                       | DE                              |             | Weighod                    | Officite in Italand        | Leinster Environmentals                                                                                                                                                | Haggardstown,Dundalk,Co                                                                                      |                                                                                                                                                       |                                                                                                      |
| within the Country   | 02 01 04               | NO        | 112.2                            | waste plastics (except packaging)                                                       | кə                              | IVI         | weighed                    | Offsite in freiand         | Liu, WF 2000/00                                                                                                                                                        | Clonminam Ind                                                                                                | Recyfuel                                                                                                                                              |                                                                                                      |
| To Other Countries   | 08.01.11               | Vec       | 0.0                              | waste paint and varnish containing organic                                              | P1                              | м           | Weighed                    | Abroad                     | Enva Ireland I td 184-1                                                                                                                                                | Estate,Portlaoise,Co                                                                                         | Ltd,BE0459.735.458,Enghis,.<br>Belgium                                                                                                                | Enghis Belgium                                                                                       |
| To other countries   | 00 01 11               | 163       | 0.0                              | solvents of other dangerous substances                                                  |                                 | IVI         | Weighed                    | Abioad                     |                                                                                                                                                                        | Luois,,,ireland                                                                                              | ,,Doigiúin                                                                                                                                            | Engino,,Doigiún                                                                                      |
| To Other Countries   | 11 01 13               | Yes       | 0.24                             | degreasing wastes containing dangerous<br>substances                                    | R11                             | С           | Volume Calculation         | Abroad                     | Safety Kleen Ltd,99-1                                                                                                                                                  | Tallaght,,,Ireland                                                                                           | Solvent Recovery<br>Management,PP33345F,Wh<br>eeland Rd,Knottingly,West<br>Yorks,WF11 8DZ,United<br>Kingdom<br>Enva Ltd,184-1,Clonminam<br>Industrial | Wheeland<br>Rd,Knottingly,West<br>Yorks,WF11 8DZ,United<br>Kingdom                                   |
|                      |                        |           |                                  | mineral-based non-chlorinated engine, gear                                              |                                 |             |                            |                            |                                                                                                                                                                        | Estate,Portlaoise,Co                                                                                         | Estate,Portlaoise,Laois,.,Irela                                                                                                                       | Estate,Portlaoise,Laois,.,Irela                                                                      |
| Within the Country   | 13 02 05               | Yes       | 15.36                            | and lubricating oils                                                                    | R1                              | С           | Volume Calculation         | Offsite in Ireland         | Enva Ireland Ltd, 184-1                                                                                                                                                | Laois,.,Ireland                                                                                              | nd                                                                                                                                                    | nd                                                                                                   |
| Within the Country   | 15 01 03               | No        | 5.6                              | wooden packaging<br>absorbents, filter materials (including oil                         | R1                              | м           | Weighed                    | Offsite in Ireland         | AES Ltd,WP-OY-08-061-01                                                                                                                                                | Offaly,.,Iceland                                                                                             |                                                                                                                                                       |                                                                                                      |
|                      |                        |           |                                  | tilters not otherwise specified), wiping<br>cloths, protective clothing contaminated by |                                 |             |                            |                            |                                                                                                                                                                        | Clonminam Ind<br>Estate,Portlaoise,Co                                                                        | E97095037,IINDENSCHMID                                                                                                                                | IINDENSCHMIDT,Kreuztal,                                                                              |
| To Other Countries   | 15 02 02               | Yes       | 1.45                             | dangerous substances                                                                    | R1                              | С           | Volume Calculation         | Abroad                     | Enva Ireland Ltd,184-1                                                                                                                                                 | Laois,.,Ireland<br>Clonminam Ind                                                                             | T,Kreuztal,,Germany<br>R.D. Recycling,Reg no                                                                                                          | ,Germany                                                                                             |
| To Other Countries   | 16 01 07               | Yes       | 0.49                             | oil filters                                                                             | R4                              | С           | Volume Calculation         | Abroad                     | Enva Ireland Ltd, 184-1                                                                                                                                                | Laois,.,Ireland                                                                                              | elgium                                                                                                                                                | Houthalen,.,,,,Belgium                                                                               |
| Within the Country   | 17 04 07               | No        | 57.34                            | mixed metals                                                                            | R4                              | м           | Weighed                    | Offsite in Ireland         | AES Ltd.WP-OY-08-061-01                                                                                                                                                | Cappincur,Tullamore,Co<br>Offalvlceland                                                                      |                                                                                                                                                       |                                                                                                      |
| Within the Country   | 20.02.01               | No        | 20.00                            | mixed municipal weate                                                                   | D1                              |             | Weighod                    |                            |                                                                                                                                                                        | Cappincur, Tullamore, Co                                                                                     |                                                                                                                                                       |                                                                                                      |
| within the Country   | 20 03 01               | NU        | 30.96                            |                                                                                         |                                 | IVI         | weigned                    | Unsite in Ireland          | AES LIU, WP-01-06-061-01                                                                                                                                               | Cappincur,Tullamore,Co                                                                                       |                                                                                                                                                       |                                                                                                      |
| Within the Country   | 20 03 01               | No        | 6.677                            | mixed municipal waste                                                                   | D1                              | М           | Volume Calculation         | Offsite in Ireland         | AES Ltd,WP-OY-08-061-01                                                                                                                                                | Offaly,.,Iceland                                                                                             |                                                                                                                                                       |                                                                                                      |
|                      |                        |           |                                  |                                                                                         |                                 |             |                            |                            |                                                                                                                                                                        | Clonminam Ind                                                                                                | Campine Recycling, MLAV/05                                                                                                                            | -                                                                                                    |
| To Other Countries   | 16 06 01               | Yes       | 1.06                             | lead batteries                                                                          | R4                              | М           | Weighed                    | Abroad                     | Enva Ireland Ltd, 184-1                                                                                                                                                | Laois,.,Ireland                                                                                              | m                                                                                                                                                     | Beerse,.,.,,Belgium                                                                                  |

\* Select a row by double-clicking the Description of Waste then click the delete button

| Facility Information Sum                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                  | nmary                                                                                                                                                                                                         |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                         |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                   |
|-----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|---------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|---------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|-------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|
| AER Reporting Year                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                        | 2016                                                                                                                                                                                                          |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                         |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                   |
| Licence Register Number                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                   | P0501-01                                                                                                                                                                                                      |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                         |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                   |
| Name of site                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                              | Bor                                                                                                                                                                                                           | d na Mona Derrygreenagh                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                 |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                   |
| Site Location                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                             | Derrygreena                                                                                                                                                                                                   | gh, Rochfortbridge, Co Westmeath                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                        |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                   |
| NACE Code                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                 |                                                                                                                                                                                                               | 0892                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                    |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                   |
| Class/Classes of Activity                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                 |                                                                                                                                                                                                               | 1.4                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                     |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                   |
| National Grid Reference (6E, 6 N)                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                         |                                                                                                                                                                                                               | 249450, 238140                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                          |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                   |
| A description of the activities/processes at<br>the site for the reporting year. This should<br>include information such as production<br>increases or decreases on site, any<br>infrastructural changes, environmental<br>performance which was measured during<br>the reporting year <b>and an overview of</b><br><b>compliance with your licence</b> <u>listing all</u><br><u>exceedances of licence limits (where</u><br><u>applicable) and what they relate to e.g. air,</u><br><u>water, noise.</u> | peat into stockpiles an<br>Station and lorry outlo<br>slightly up on the 2015<br>100% compliant, with<br>There was one enviror<br>resolved to the satisfa<br>two cleanings, inspect<br>described in an attach | d secondly the transportation of that<br>ading facilities. Production achieved of<br>figure. Infrastructurally, there was no<br>the continuous composite sampling r<br>imental complaint received during the<br>ction of the complainant. In relation t<br>ions dictating cleaning schedules. Decoment. | : peat via an internal rail network to the Power<br>was approximately 262,896 tonnes which was<br>to bog development. Quarterly grab sampling was<br>returning no non-compliances for suspended solids.<br>e reporting period, this was dust related and was<br>to silt pond cleaning, almost 96% of ponds received<br>commissioning and Rehabilitation works are |

1

## Declaration:

All the data and information presented in this report has been checked and certified as being accurate. The

quality of the information is assured to meet licence requirements. S. lhull 9-2-17 he Signature Date Group/Facility manager (or nominated, suitably qualified and experienced deputy)

|   | AIR-summary template                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                      | Lic No: | P0501-01 | Year                    | 2016 |
|---|-----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|---------|----------|-------------------------|------|
| _ | Answer all questions and complete all tables where relevant                                                                                                                                                                                                                                               |         |          |                         |      |
|   |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                           |         |          | Additional information  | I    |
| 1 | Does your site have licensed air emissions? If yes please complete table A1 and A2 below for the current reporting year and answer further questions. If you do not have licenced emissions and do not complete a solvent management plan (table A4 and A5) you <u>do not</u> need to complete the tables | No      |          | Fugitive emissions only |      |
| _ |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                           |         |          |                         |      |
|   | Periodic/Non-Continuous Monitoring                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                        |         |          |                         |      |
| 2 | Are there any results in breach of licence requirements? If yes please provide brief details in the comment section of<br>TableA1 below                                                                                                                                                                   | No      |          |                         |      |
| 3 | Basic air           Was all monitoring carried out in accordance with EPA guidance<br>note AG2 and using the basic air monitoring checklist?         monitoring<br>checklist         AGN2                                                                                                                 | Yes     |          |                         |      |

## Table A1: Licensed Mass Emissions/Ambient data-periodic monitoring (non-continuous)

|               |                      |              |                   |                             |                |             |                |                    |             | Comments -<br>reason for<br>change in % mass |
|---------------|----------------------|--------------|-------------------|-----------------------------|----------------|-------------|----------------|--------------------|-------------|----------------------------------------------|
|               |                      |              | ELV in licence or |                             |                |             |                |                    |             | load from                                    |
| Emission      |                      | Frequency of | any revision      |                             |                | Unit of     | Compliant with |                    | Annual mass | previous year if                             |
| reference no: | Parameter/ Substance | Monitoring   | therof            | Licence Compliance criteria | Measured value | measurement | licence limit  | Method of analysis | load (kg)   | applicable                                   |
|               |                      |              |                   |                             |                |             |                |                    |             |                                              |
|               | SELECT               |              |                   | SELECT                      |                | SELECT      | SELECT         | SELECT             |             |                                              |
|               |                      |              |                   |                             |                |             |                |                    |             |                                              |
|               | SELECT               |              |                   | SELECT                      |                | SELECT      | SELECT         | SELECT             |             |                                              |
|               |                      |              |                   |                             |                |             |                |                    |             |                                              |
|               | SELECT               |              |                   | SELECT                      |                | SELECT      | SELECT         | SELECT             |             |                                              |
|               | SELECT               |              |                   | SELECT                      |                | SELECT      | SELECT         | SELECT             |             |                                              |

Note 1: Volumetric flow shall be included as a reportable parameter

|   | AIR-summary template                                                                                                                                               | Lic No: | P0501-01 | Year | 2016 |
|---|--------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|---------|----------|------|------|
|   | Continuous Monitoring                                                                                                                                              |         |          |      |      |
| 4 | Does your site carry out continuous air emissions monitoring?                                                                                                      | No      |          |      |      |
|   | If yes please review your continuous monitoring data and report the required fields below in Table A2 and compare<br>it to its relevant Emission Limit Value (ELV) |         |          |      |      |
| 5 | Did continuous monitoring equipment experience downtime? If yes please record downtime in table A2 below                                                           | No      |          |      |      |
| 6 | Do you have a proactive service agreement for each piece of continuous monitoring equipment?                                                                       | No      |          |      |      |
| 7 |                                                                                                                                                                    |         |          |      |      |

No

Did your site experience any abatement system bypasses? If yes please detail them in table A3 below Table A2: Summary of average emissions -continuous monitoring

| Emission<br>reference no: | Parameter/ Substance | ELV in licence or any revision therof | Averaging Period | Compliance Criteria | Units of<br>measurement | Annual Emission | Annual maximum | Monitoring<br>Equipment<br>downtime (hours) | Number of ELV<br>exceedences in<br>current<br>reporting year | Comments                                                                                                    |
|---------------------------|----------------------|---------------------------------------|------------------|---------------------|-------------------------|-----------------|----------------|---------------------------------------------|--------------------------------------------------------------|-------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|
| DM-01                     | Total Particulates   | 350                                   | 140 DAYS         | Daily average < ELV | mg/m2/day               | 3248            | 49             | 0                                           | 0                                                            | Dust monitioring<br>took place on 5<br>occasions for 28<br>days each time<br>between April<br>and September |
| DM-02                     | Total Particulates   | 350                                   | 140 DAYS         | Daily average < ELV | mg/m2/day               | 9492            | 209            | 0                                           | 0                                                            |                                                                                                             |
| DM-03                     | Total Particulates   | 350                                   | 140 DAYS         | Daily average < ELV | mg/m2/day               | 13972           | 252            | 0                                           | 0                                                            |                                                                                                             |
| DM-04                     | Total Particulates   | 350                                   | 140 DAYS         | Daily average < ELV | mg/m2/day               | 8148            | 252            | 0                                           | 0                                                            |                                                                                                             |
|                           | SELECT               |                                       |                  |                     | SELECT                  |                 |                |                                             |                                                              |                                                                                                             |

note 1: Volumetric flow shall be included as a reportable parameter.

## Table A3: Abatement system bypass reporting table Bypass protocol

| Date* | Duration** (hours) | Location | Reason for bypass | Impact magnitude | Corrective action |
|-------|--------------------|----------|-------------------|------------------|-------------------|
|       |                    |          |                   |                  |                   |
|       |                    |          |                   |                  |                   |
|       |                    |          |                   |                  |                   |
|       |                    |          |                   |                  |                   |
|       |                    |          |                   |                  |                   |
|       |                    |          |                   |                  |                   |
|       |                    |          |                   |                  |                   |

\* this should include all dates that an abatement system bypass occurred

\*\* an accurate record of time bypass beginning and end should be logged on site and maintained for future Agency inspections please refer to bypass protocol link

| AIR-summary                   | r template                                 |                                                                            |                                                |                                                                             | Lic No:                          | P0501-01                            |                                      | Year                                     | 2016 |  |
|-------------------------------|--------------------------------------------|----------------------------------------------------------------------------|------------------------------------------------|-----------------------------------------------------------------------------|----------------------------------|-------------------------------------|--------------------------------------|------------------------------------------|------|--|
| Solver                        | nt use and manageme                        | nt on site                                                                 |                                                |                                                                             |                                  |                                     |                                      |                                          |      |  |
| 8 Do you have a to            | tal Emission Limit Value of d              | irect and fugitive emi                                                     | ssions on site? if ye                          | s please fill out tables A4 and A5                                          |                                  |                                     | SELECT                               |                                          |      |  |
| Table A4: Sol<br>Total VOC En | vent Management Pla<br>iission limit value | an Summary                                                                 | <u>Solvent</u><br><u>regulations</u>           | Please refer to linked solvent regulations to<br>ons complete table 5 and 6 |                                  |                                     |                                      | 1                                        |      |  |
| Reporting year                | Total solvent input on site (kg)           | Total VOC<br>emissions to Air<br>from entire site<br>(direct and fugitive) | Total VOC<br>emissions as %of<br>solvent input | Total Emission Limit Value<br>(ELV) in licence or any revision<br>therof    | Compliance                       |                                     |                                      |                                          |      |  |
| Table A5                      | : Solvent Mass Balan                       | ce summary                                                                 |                                                |                                                                             | SELECT                           |                                     |                                      |                                          |      |  |
|                               | (i) Inputs (kg)                            |                                                                            |                                                | (0)                                                                         | Outputs (kg)                     |                                     |                                      |                                          |      |  |
| Solvent                       | (I) Inputs (kg)                            | Organic solvent<br>emission in waste                                       | Solvents lost in water (kg)                    | Collected waste solvent (kg)                                                | Fugitive Organic<br>Solvent (kg) | Solvent released in other ways e.g. | Solvents destroyed<br>onsite through | Total emission of<br>Solvent to air (kg) |      |  |
|                               |                                            |                                                                            |                                                |                                                                             |                                  |                                     |                                      |                                          |      |  |
|                               |                                            |                                                                            |                                                |                                                                             |                                  |                                     | Total                                |                                          |      |  |

## AER Monitoring returns summary template-WATER/WASTEWATER(SEWER) Lic No: P0501-01 Year

Does your site have licensed emissions direct to surface water or direct to sewer? If yes please complete table W2 and W3 below for the current reporting year and answer further questions. If you do not have licenced emissions you <u>only</u> need to complete table W1 and or W2 for storm water analysis and visual inspections

Was it a requirement of your licence to carry out visual inspections on any surface water
 discharges or watercourses on or near your site? If yes please complete table W2 below
 summarising <u>only any evidence of contamination noted during visual inspections</u>

| Yes |                                          |
|-----|------------------------------------------|
|     | Monthly COD of yard run-off is attached. |
|     |                                          |
|     |                                          |

2016

Table W1 Storm water monitoring

| Location<br>reference | Location<br>relative to site<br>activities | PRTR Parameter | Licenced<br>Parameter | Monitoring<br>date | ELV or trigger<br>level in licence<br>or any revision<br>thereof* | Licence<br>Compliance<br>criteria | Measured value | Unit of<br>measurement | Compliant with licence | Comments |
|-----------------------|--------------------------------------------|----------------|-----------------------|--------------------|-------------------------------------------------------------------|-----------------------------------|----------------|------------------------|------------------------|----------|
|                       | SELECT                                     | SELECT         | SELECT                |                    |                                                                   | SELECT                            |                | SELECT                 | SELECT                 |          |
|                       | SELECT                                     | SELECT         | SELECT                |                    |                                                                   | SELECT                            |                | SELECT                 | SELECT                 |          |

\*trigger values may be agreed by the Agency outside of licence conditions

#### Table W2 Visual inspections-Please only enter details where contamination was observed.

| Location<br>Reference | Date of<br>inspection | Description of contamination | Source of contamination | Corrective action | Comments |
|-----------------------|-----------------------|------------------------------|-------------------------|-------------------|----------|
|                       |                       |                              | SELECT                  |                   |          |
|                       |                       |                              | SELECT                  |                   |          |

## Licensed Emissions to water and /or wastewater(sewer)-periodic monitoring (non-continuous)

| 3 | Was there any result in breach of licence requirements? If y<br>comment section of Table W3                                                                                                                                          | es please provide bri<br>below                 | ief details in the              | No  |                                                                                                   |
|---|--------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|------------------------------------------------|---------------------------------|-----|---------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|
|   |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                      |                                                |                                 |     | Surface water monitoring was carried out on a quarterly basis. The results of which are attached. |
| 4 | Was all monitoring carried out in accordance with EPA<br>guidance and checklists for Quality of Aqueous Monitoring<br>Data Reported to the EPA/2 If on please detail what areas<br>require improvement in additional information box | External /Internal<br>Lab Quality<br>checklist | Assessment of results checklist | Yes |                                                                                                   |

#### Table W3: Licensed Emissions to water and /or wastewater (sewer)-periodic monitoring (non-continuous)

| Emission<br>reference no: | Emission<br>released to | Parameter/<br>SubstanceNote 1 | Type of sample | Frequency of monitoring | Averaging period | ELV or trigger<br>values in licence or<br>any revision<br>therof <sup>Note 2</sup> | Licence Compliance criteria | Measured value | Unit of<br>measurement | Compliant with licence | Method of analysis | Procedural<br>reference source | Procedural<br>reference<br>standard number | Annual mass load (kg) | Comments |
|---------------------------|-------------------------|-------------------------------|----------------|-------------------------|------------------|------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|-----------------------------|----------------|------------------------|------------------------|--------------------|--------------------------------|--------------------------------------------|-----------------------|----------|
|                           |                         |                               |                |                         |                  |                                                                                    |                             |                |                        |                        |                    |                                |                                            |                       |          |
|                           |                         |                               |                |                         |                  |                                                                                    |                             |                |                        |                        |                    |                                |                                            |                       |          |
|                           |                         |                               |                |                         |                  |                                                                                    |                             |                |                        |                        |                    |                                |                                            |                       |          |

Note 1: Volumetric flow shall be included as a reportable parameter

Note 2: Where Emission Limit Values (ELV) do not apply to your licence please compare results against EQS for Surface water or relevant receptor quality standards

| AER Monitorin | g returns summar | v template-WATER | /WASTEWATER(SEWE | R) |
|---------------|------------------|------------------|------------------|----|
|---------------|------------------|------------------|------------------|----|

Continuous monitoring

5 Does your site carry out continuous emissions to water/sewer monitoring?

Additional Information Flow proportionate composite sampling

Total of 55 days over 365 days

Year

2016

P0501-01

Lic No:

If yes please summarise your continuous monitoring data below in Table W4 and compare it to

its relevant Emission Limit Value (ELV)

6 Did continuous monitoring equipment experience downtime? If yes please record downtime in table W4 below

7 Do you have a proactive service contract for each piece of continuous monitoring equipment on 7 site?

<sup>8</sup> Did abatement system bypass occur during the reporting year? If yes please complete table W5 <sup>8</sup> below

## Tab

| Table W4: St              |                         |                        |                                                                   |                     |                                                                             |                         |                                                    |                                                 |                                             |                                                   |                                                                                    |  |  |  |
|---------------------------|-------------------------|------------------------|-------------------------------------------------------------------|---------------------|-----------------------------------------------------------------------------|-------------------------|----------------------------------------------------|-------------------------------------------------|---------------------------------------------|---------------------------------------------------|------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|--|--|--|
| Emission<br>reference no: | Emission<br>released to | Parameter/ Substance   | ELV or trigger<br>values in licence<br>or any revision<br>thereof | Averaging<br>Period | Compliance<br>Criteria                                                      | Units of<br>measurement | Annual Emission for current<br>reporting year (kg) | % change +/- from<br>previous reporting<br>year | Monitoring<br>Equipment<br>downtime (hours) | Number of ELV<br>exceedences in<br>reporting year | Comments                                                                           |  |  |  |
| SW15                      | Water                   | Suspended Solids       | 35                                                                | 24 hour             | All results < 1.5<br>times ELV, plus 8<br>from ten results<br>must be < ELV | mg/L                    | 17620                                              |                                                 | 1320                                        | 0                                                 | Down time due to battery failure, and sampler repairs. Agency informed of repairs. |  |  |  |
| SW15                      | Water                   | Ammonia (as N)         | 2.78                                                              | Weekly              | NA                                                                          | mg/L                    | 166.08                                             |                                                 |                                             |                                                   | Annual loading not representative as parameter only carried out weekly             |  |  |  |
| SW15                      | Water                   | Total phosphorus       | NA                                                                | Weekly              | NA                                                                          | mg/L                    | 17.1                                               |                                                 |                                             |                                                   | Annual loading not representative as parameter only carried out weekly             |  |  |  |
| SW15                      | Water                   | COD                    | 100                                                               | Weekly              | NA                                                                          | mg/L                    | 14458.98                                           |                                                 |                                             |                                                   | Annual loading not representative as parameter only carried out weekly             |  |  |  |
| SW15                      | Water                   | volumetric flow        | NA                                                                | 24 hour             | NA                                                                          | m3/day                  | 6472.78                                            |                                                 | 1320                                        |                                                   | Total flow divided by 365                                                          |  |  |  |
| SW15                      | Water                   | Total Dissolved Solids | NA                                                                | Weekly              | NA                                                                          | mg/L                    | 958789.01                                          |                                                 |                                             |                                                   |                                                                                    |  |  |  |

note 1: Volumetric flow shall be included as a reportable parameter.

#### Table W5: Abatement system bypass reporting table

| Date | Duration (hours) | Location | Resultant | Reason for | Corrective | Was a report     | When was this report submitted? |
|------|------------------|----------|-----------|------------|------------|------------------|---------------------------------|
|      |                  |          | emissions | bypass     | action*    | submitted to the |                                 |
|      |                  |          |           |            |            | EPA?             |                                 |
|      |                  |          |           |            |            | SELECT           |                                 |
|      |                  |          |           |            |            |                  |                                 |
|      |                  |          |           |            |            |                  |                                 |

\*Measures taken or proposed to reduce or limit bypass frequency

| Bund/Pipeline testing template                                                                                                                                                                                                            | Lic No:                                                                                                    | P0501-01         |                                           | Year | 2016 |  |
|-------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|------------------|-------------------------------------------|------|------|--|
| Bund testing dropdown menu click to see options                                                                                                                                                                                           |                                                                                                            |                  | Additional information                    | т    |      |  |
| Are you required by your licence to undertake integrity testing on bunds and containment structures ? If yes pleas<br>containment structures on site, in addition to all bunds which failed the integrity test-all bunding structures whi | e fill out table B1 below listing all new bunds and<br>ich failed including mobile bunds must be listed in |                  |                                           |      |      |  |
| the table below, please include all bunds outside the licenced testing period (mobile bunds and chemstore incli<br>1                                                                                                                      | uded)                                                                                                      | Yes              |                                           |      |      |  |
| 2 Please provide integrity testing frequency period                                                                                                                                                                                       |                                                                                                            | Other (2 Yearly) |                                           |      |      |  |
| Does the site maintain a register of bunds, underground pipelines (including stormwater and foul), Tanks, sumps a                                                                                                                         | ind containers? (containers refers to "Chemstore"                                                          | Vec              |                                           |      |      |  |
| 4 How many bunds are on site?                                                                                                                                                                                                             |                                                                                                            | 3                |                                           | 1    |      |  |
|                                                                                                                                                                                                                                           |                                                                                                            |                  | 1 replaced with double skinned tank, 1    | -    |      |  |
|                                                                                                                                                                                                                                           |                                                                                                            |                  | decommissioned, 1 due for testing in 2017 |      |      |  |
| 5 How many of these bunds have been tested within the required test schedule?                                                                                                                                                             |                                                                                                            | 0                |                                           |      |      |  |
| 6 How many mobile bunds are on site?                                                                                                                                                                                                      |                                                                                                            | 6                |                                           |      |      |  |
| 7 Are the mobile bunds included in the bund test schedule?                                                                                                                                                                                |                                                                                                            | No               |                                           |      |      |  |
| 8 How many of these mobile bunds have been tested within the required test schedule?                                                                                                                                                      |                                                                                                            | 0                |                                           |      |      |  |
| 9 How many sumps on site are included in the integrity test schedule?                                                                                                                                                                     |                                                                                                            | 0                |                                           | -    |      |  |
| 10 How many of these sumps are integrity tested within the test schedule?<br>Please list any sump integrity failures in table B1                                                                                                          |                                                                                                            | 0                |                                           | 1    |      |  |
| 11 Do all sumps and chambers have high level liquid alarms?                                                                                                                                                                               |                                                                                                            | N/A              |                                           | T    |      |  |
| 12 If yes to Q11 are these failsafe systems included in a maintenance and testing programme?                                                                                                                                              |                                                                                                            | N/A              |                                           | ]    |      |  |
| 13 Is the Fire Water Retention Pond included in your integrity test programme?                                                                                                                                                            |                                                                                                            | N/A              |                                           | 1    |      |  |

| ĺ | Tab                             | ble B1: Summary details of         | f bund /containment structure inte | egrity test         | T               |                    |                        |                 |           |                   |                 |                        |                         |                |                 |
|---|---------------------------------|------------------------------------|------------------------------------|---------------------|-----------------|--------------------|------------------------|-----------------|-----------|-------------------|-----------------|------------------------|-------------------------|----------------|-----------------|
|   |                                 |                                    |                                    |                     |                 |                    |                        |                 |           |                   |                 |                        |                         |                |                 |
|   |                                 |                                    |                                    |                     |                 |                    |                        |                 |           |                   |                 |                        |                         |                | Results of      |
|   |                                 |                                    |                                    |                     |                 |                    |                        |                 |           | Integrity reports |                 |                        |                         |                | retest(if in    |
|   | Bund/Containment                |                                    |                                    |                     |                 |                    |                        |                 |           | maintained on     |                 | Integrity test failure |                         | Scheduled date | current         |
|   | structure ID                    | Туре                               | Specify Other type                 | Product containment | Actual capacity | Capacity required* | Type of integrity test | Other test type | Test date | site?             | Results of test | explanation <50 words  | Corrective action taken | for retest     | reporting year) |
|   |                                 |                                    |                                    |                     |                 |                    | Hydraulic test         |                 |           |                   |                 |                        | SELECT                  |                |                 |
|   |                                 |                                    |                                    |                     |                 |                    | Hydraulic test         |                 |           |                   |                 |                        |                         |                |                 |
|   | * Capacity required should comp | ly with 25% or 110% containment ru | ule as detailed in your licence    |                     |                 |                    |                        | Commentary      |           |                   |                 |                        |                         |                |                 |

No underground tanks or pipelines on site

SELECT

SELECT SELECT

Yes SELECT

Has integrity testing been carried out in accordance with licence requirements and are all structures tested in bunding and storage guidelines

15 line with BS8007/EPA Guidance?

\_

16 Are channels/transfer systems to remote containment systems tested?17 Are channels/transfer systems compliant in both integrity and available volume?

#### Pipeline/underground structure testing

Are you required by your licence to undertake integrity testing\* on underground structures e.g. pipelines or sumps etc ? If yes please fill out table 2 below listing all 1 underground structures and pipelines on site which failed the integrity test and all which have not been tested withing the integrity test period as specified 2 Please provide integrity testing frequency period \* please note integrity testing means water tightness testing for process and foul pipelines (as required under your licence)

| Table        | e B2: Summary details of p | pipeline/underground structures in | itegrity test                                      |                               |                        |                                       |                 |                                                    |                         |                              |                                                 |
|--------------|----------------------------|------------------------------------|----------------------------------------------------|-------------------------------|------------------------|---------------------------------------|-----------------|----------------------------------------------------|-------------------------|------------------------------|-------------------------------------------------|
| Structure ID | Type system                | Material of construction:          | Does this structure have<br>Secondary containment? | Type of secondary containment | Type integrity testing | Integrity reports maintained on site? | Results of test | Integrity test<br>failure explanation<br><50 words | Corrective action taken | Scheduled date<br>for retest | Results of retest(if in current reporting year) |
|              | SELECT                     | SELECT                             | SELECT                                             | SELECT                        | SELECT                 | SELECT                                | SELECT          |                                                    |                         |                              | SELECT                                          |
|              |                            |                                    |                                                    |                               |                        |                                       |                 |                                                    |                         |                              |                                                 |
|              |                            |                                    |                                                    |                               |                        |                                       |                 |                                                    |                         |                              |                                                 |
|              |                            |                                    |                                                    |                               |                        |                                       |                 |                                                    |                         |                              |                                                 |

Please use commentary for additional details not answered by tables/ questions above

6

2016

Year

|                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                      |     | Comments            |                                                                        |
|------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|-----|---------------------|------------------------------------------------------------------------|
| Are you required to carry out groundwater monitoring as part of your licence<br>requirements?                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                        | no  |                     | Please provide an interpretation of groundwater monitoring data in the |
| 2 Are you required to carry out soil monitoring as part of your licence requirements?                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                | no  |                     | interpretation box below or if you require additional space please     |
| Do you extract groundwater for use on site? If yes please specify use in comment                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                     |     |                     | include a groundwater/contaminated land monitoring results             |
| section                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                              | yes | Drinking water well | interpretaion as an additional section in this AER                     |
| Do monitoring results show that groundwater generic         assessment criteria such as GTVs or IGVs are exceeded or is         4 there an upward trend in results for a substance? If yes, please         complete the Groundwater Monitoring Guideline Template         Report (link in cell G8) and submit separately through ALDER as         a licensee return AND answer questions 5-12 below. | no  |                     |                                                                        |
| 5 Is the contamination related to operations at the facility (either current and/or historic)                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                        | no  |                     |                                                                        |
| 6 Have actions been taken to address contamination issues? If yes please summarise                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                   |     |                     |                                                                        |
| remediation strategies proposed/undertaken for the site                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                              | N/A |                     |                                                                        |
| 7 Please specify the proposed time frame for the remediation strategy                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                | N/A |                     |                                                                        |
| 8 Is there a licence condition to carry out/update ELRA for the site?                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                | N/A |                     |                                                                        |
| 9 Has any type of risk assessment been carried out for the site?                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                     | N/A |                     |                                                                        |
| 10 Has a Conceptual Site Model been developed for the site?                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                          | N/A |                     |                                                                        |
| 11 Have potential receptors been identified on and off site?                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                         | N/A |                     |                                                                        |
| 12 Is there evidence that contamination is migrating offsite?                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                        | N/A |                     | Please enter interpretation of data here                               |

| P050 | )1-0 | 1 |
|------|------|---|
|------|------|---|

Lic No:

Year

Table 1: Upgradient Groundwater monitoring results

|          |           |            |             |            |                 |                |        |        |          | Upward trend in    |
|----------|-----------|------------|-------------|------------|-----------------|----------------|--------|--------|----------|--------------------|
|          |           |            |             |            |                 |                |        |        |          | pollutant          |
|          | Sample    |            |             |            |                 |                |        |        |          | concentration      |
| Date of  | location  | Parameter/ |             | Monitoring | Maximum         | Average        |        |        |          | over last 5 years  |
| sampling | reference | Substance  | Methodology | frequency  | Concentration++ | Concentration+ | unit   | GTV's* | SELECT** | of monitoring data |
|          |           |            |             |            |                 |                | SELECT |        |          | SELECT             |
|          |           |            |             |            |                 |                | SELECT |        |          | SELECT             |

.+ where average indicates arithmetic mean

.++ maximum concentration indicates the maximum measured concentration from all monitoring results produced during the reporting year

## **Table 2: Downgradient Groundwater monitoring results**

Average

Concentration

unit

SELECT SELECT

water EQS standards GTV's

2016

| Table 3: Soil results |           |            |             |            |  |
|-----------------------|-----------|------------|-------------|------------|--|
|                       | Sample    |            |             |            |  |
| Date of               | location  | Parameter/ |             | Monitoring |  |
| sampling              | reference | Substance  | Methodology | frequency  |  |

| Where additional detail is required please enter it here in 200 words or | locc |
|--------------------------------------------------------------------------|------|

Maximum

Concentration

supply compare results to the Drinking Water Standards (DWS

Interim Guideline

Values (IGV)

supply) standards

## Environmental Liabilities template

iental Elabilities template

Click here to access EPA guidance on Environmental Liabilities and Financial

provision

|    |                                                                               |                           | Commentary                |
|----|-------------------------------------------------------------------------------|---------------------------|---------------------------|
| 1  | ELRA initial agreement status                                                 | Not a licence requirement |                           |
|    |                                                                               |                           |                           |
| 2  | ELRA review status                                                            | NA                        |                           |
|    |                                                                               |                           |                           |
| 3  | Amount of Financial Provision cover required as determined by the latest ELRA | NA                        |                           |
| 4  | Financial Provision for ELRA status                                           | NA                        |                           |
|    |                                                                               |                           |                           |
| 5  | Financial Provision for ELRA - amount of cover                                | NA                        |                           |
| 6  | Financial Provision for ELRA - type                                           | NA                        |                           |
| 7  | Financial provision for ELRA expiry date                                      | NA                        |                           |
| 8  | Closure plan initial agreement status                                         | NA                        | Internal budget provision |
| 9  | Closure plan review status                                                    | NA                        | Internal budget provision |
| 10 | Financial Provision for Closure status                                        | NA                        | Internal budget provision |
| 11 | Financial Provision for Closure - amount of cover                             | NA                        | Internal budget provision |
| 12 | Financial Provision for Closure - type                                        | NA                        | Internal budget provision |
| 13 | Financial provision for Closure expiry date                                   | NA                        |                           |

Lic No:

P0501-01

2016

Year 2016

|   | Environmental Management Programme/Continuous Improvement Programme                                                                                                  | e template | Lic No:        | P0501-01                   | Year | 2016 |
|---|----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|------------|----------------|----------------------------|------|------|
|   | Highlighted cells contain dropdown menu click to view                                                                                                                |            | Additional Inf | ormation                   | _    |      |
| 1 | Do you maintain an Environmental Mangement System (EMS) for the site. If yes, please detail in<br>additional information                                             | Yes        |                | Internal unaccredited EMS. |      |      |
| 2 | Does the EMS reference the most significant environmental aspects and associated impacts on-site                                                                     | Yes        |                |                            |      |      |
| 3 | Does the EMS maintain an Environmental Management Programme (EMP) as required in accordance<br>with the licence requirements                                         | Yes        |                |                            |      |      |
| 4 | Do you maintain an environmental documentation/communication system to inform the public on<br>environmental performance of the facility, as required by the licence | Yes        |                |                            |      |      |

1- -

10

| Environmental Management Programme | EMP) report                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                    |                      | 1                                                                                                                                                                                                                                        | 1              |                                                |
|------------------------------------|------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|----------------------|------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|----------------|------------------------------------------------|
| Objective Category                 | Target                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                         | Status (% completed) | How target was progressed                                                                                                                                                                                                                | Responsibility | Intermediate outcomes                          |
| Reduction of emissions to Air      | Continue to train all                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                          | 90                   | In total 147 personnel                                                                                                                                                                                                                   | Individual     | Reduced emissions                              |
|                                    | employees in                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                   |                      | received training during                                                                                                                                                                                                                 |                |                                                |
|                                    | environmental matters.                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                         |                      | 2016. Hydraulic harrows                                                                                                                                                                                                                  |                |                                                |
|                                    | Training will be by means                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                      |                      | were depolved at 4                                                                                                                                                                                                                       |                |                                                |
|                                    | of a new few medule                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                            |                      | Institute Handland as 1                                                                                                                                                                                                                  |                |                                                |
|                                    | of a new four module                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                           |                      | locations. Headland peat                                                                                                                                                                                                                 |                |                                                |
|                                    | training programme                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                             |                      | was collected at all locations                                                                                                                                                                                                           |                |                                                |
|                                    | delivered by dedicated                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                         |                      | and returned with                                                                                                                                                                                                                        |                |                                                |
|                                    | Bord na Mona training                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                          |                      | production figures.                                                                                                                                                                                                                      |                |                                                |
|                                    | specialists. This new                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                          |                      |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                          |                |                                                |
|                                    | training programme                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                             |                      |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                          |                |                                                |
|                                    | includer environmental                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                         |                      |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                          |                |                                                |
|                                    | includes environmental                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                         |                      |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                          |                |                                                |
|                                    | compliance-iPPC,                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                               |                      |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                          |                |                                                |
|                                    | Biodiversity, Archaeology                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                      |                      |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                          |                |                                                |
|                                    | and Energy management.                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                         |                      |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                          |                |                                                |
|                                    | Hydraulic harrows will be                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                      |                      |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                          |                |                                                |
|                                    | deployed at dust sensitive                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                     |                      |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                          |                |                                                |
|                                    | locations. Continue with                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                       |                      |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                          |                |                                                |
|                                    | the collection of headland                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                     |                      |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                          |                |                                                |
|                                    | the conection of headiand                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                      |                      |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                          |                |                                                |
|                                    | peat.                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                          |                      |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                          |                |                                                |
|                                    |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                |                      |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                          |                |                                                |
|                                    |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                |                      |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                          |                |                                                |
|                                    | 1                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                              |                      |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                          |                |                                                |
|                                    |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                |                      |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                          |                |                                                |
|                                    |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                |                      |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                          |                |                                                |
| Waste reduction/Raw material usage | Waste streamlining is a                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                        | 80                   | Installed a waste                                                                                                                                                                                                                        | Section Head   | Improved Environmental                         |
| efficiency                         | project we are particularly                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                    | 00                   | management system                                                                                                                                                                                                                        |                | Management Practices                           |
| entiency                           | project we are particularly                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                    |                      | management system.                                                                                                                                                                                                                       |                | management Practices                           |
|                                    | interested in continuing                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                       |                      | wonuly waste reports are                                                                                                                                                                                                                 |                |                                                |
|                                    | and hope to reduce wastes                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                      |                      | returned for records/filing                                                                                                                                                                                                              |                |                                                |
|                                    | further in the future and be                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                   |                      | and waste streams are                                                                                                                                                                                                                    |                |                                                |
|                                    | more efficient in dealing                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                      |                      | segrated on site to maximise                                                                                                                                                                                                             |                |                                                |
|                                    | with all aspects of waste                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                      |                      | recycling potential.                                                                                                                                                                                                                     |                |                                                |
|                                    | management                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                     |                      |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                          |                |                                                |
|                                    | management                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                     |                      |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                          |                |                                                |
|                                    |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                |                      |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                          |                |                                                |
|                                    |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                |                      |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                          |                |                                                |
|                                    |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                |                      |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                          |                |                                                |
|                                    |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                |                      |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                          |                |                                                |
| Waste reduction/Raw material usage | Continue with the recycling                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                    | 100                  | In total 141.72 tonnes of                                                                                                                                                                                                                | Individual     | Improved Environmental                         |
| efficiency                         | of polyethylene. The                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                           |                      | polyethlene were sent off                                                                                                                                                                                                                |                | Management Practices                           |
|                                    | sourcing of more recycling                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                     |                      | site for recycling.                                                                                                                                                                                                                      |                |                                                |
|                                    | contractors will be ongoing.                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                   |                      | Procurement also exploring                                                                                                                                                                                                               |                |                                                |
|                                    |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                |                      | the possibility of securing                                                                                                                                                                                                              |                |                                                |
|                                    |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                |                      | further recyclers                                                                                                                                                                                                                        |                |                                                |
|                                    |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                |                      | idiate recycles.                                                                                                                                                                                                                         |                |                                                |
| Energy Management                  | As part of an Energy                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                           | 100                  | The monthly consumption of                                                                                                                                                                                                               | Section Head   | Reduce overall energy output                   |
|                                    | Awareness campaign all                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                         |                      | energy was regurally                                                                                                                                                                                                                     |                | while maintaining                              |
|                                    | aspects of energy                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                              |                      | communicated to the                                                                                                                                                                                                                      |                | productivity.                                  |
|                                    | consumption will be                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                            |                      | relevant personnel. This                                                                                                                                                                                                                 |                |                                                |
|                                    | communicated to                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                |                      | included the KPI's for neat                                                                                                                                                                                                              |                |                                                |
|                                    | percennel with the                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                             |                      | production maintenance                                                                                                                                                                                                                   |                |                                                |
|                                    | intention of roducing                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                          |                      | and transportation as well as                                                                                                                                                                                                            |                |                                                |
|                                    | intention of reducing                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                          |                      | and dansportation as well as                                                                                                                                                                                                             |                |                                                |
|                                    | consumption through                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                            |                      | bog pumping and workshop                                                                                                                                                                                                                 |                |                                                |
|                                    | awareness                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                      |                      | electrical consumption.                                                                                                                                                                                                                  |                |                                                |
|                                    | 1                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                              |                      | 1                                                                                                                                                                                                                                        |                |                                                |
|                                    |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                |                      |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                          |                |                                                |
|                                    |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                |                      |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                          |                |                                                |
|                                    |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                |                      |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                          |                |                                                |
|                                    |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                |                      |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                          |                |                                                |
| Reduction of emissions to Water    | Continue to train all                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                          | 90                   | In total 147 Personnel                                                                                                                                                                                                                   | Individual     | Improved Environmental                         |
| Reduction of emissions to Water    | Continue to train all                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                          | 90                   | In total 147 Personnel                                                                                                                                                                                                                   | Individual     | Improved Environmental                         |
| Reduction of emissions to Water    | Continue to train all<br>employees in                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                          | 90                   | In total 147 Personnel<br>received training in 2016.                                                                                                                                                                                     | Individual     | Improved Environmental<br>Management Practices |
| Reduction of emissions to Water    | Continue to train all<br>employees in<br>environmental matters.                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                | 90                   | In total 147 Personnel<br>received training in 2016.<br>Personnel are trained every                                                                                                                                                      | Individual     | Improved Environmental<br>Management Practices |
| Reduction of emissions to Water    | Continue to train all<br>employees in<br>environmental matters.<br>Training will be by means                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                   | 90                   | In total 147 Personnel<br>received training in 2016.<br>Personnel are trained every<br>two years in Environmental                                                                                                                        | Individual     | Improved Environmental<br>Management Practices |
| Reduction of emissions to Water    | Continue to train all<br>employees in<br>environmental matters.<br>Training will be by means<br>of a new four module                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                           | 90                   | In total 147 Personnel<br>received training in 2016.<br>Personnel are trained every<br>two years in Environmental<br>matters. Headland peat was                                                                                          | Individual     | Improved Environmental<br>Management Practices |
| Reduction of emissions to Water    | Continue to train all<br>employees in<br>environmental matters.<br>Training will be by means<br>of a new four module<br>training programme                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                     | 90                   | In total 147 Personnel<br>received training in 2016.<br>Personnel are trained every<br>two years in Environmental<br>matters. Headland peat was<br>collected at all locations and                                                        | Individual     | Improved Environmental<br>Management Practices |
| Reduction of emissions to Water    | Continue to train all<br>employees in<br>environmental matters.<br>Training will be by means<br>of a new four module<br>training programme<br>delivered by dedicated                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                           | 90                   | In total 147 Personnel<br>received training in 2016.<br>Personnel are trained every<br>two years in Environmental<br>matters. Headland peat was<br>collected at all locations and<br>included as part of overall                         | Individual     | Improved Environmental<br>Management Practices |
| Reduction of emissions to Water    | Continue to train all<br>employees in<br>environmental matters.<br>Training will be by means<br>of a new four module<br>training programme<br>delivered by dedicated<br>Bord na Mona training                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                  | 90                   | In total 147 Personnel<br>received training in 2016.<br>Personnel are trained every<br>two years in Environmental<br>matters. Headland peat was<br>collected at all locations and<br>included as part of overall<br>neat returns.        | Individual     | Improved Environmental<br>Management Practices |
| Reduction of emissions to Water    | Continue to train all<br>employees in<br>environmental matters.<br>Training will be by means<br>of a new four module<br>training programme<br>delivered by dedicated<br>Bord na Mona training<br>rescibility: This enviro                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                      | 90                   | In total 147 Personnel<br>received training in 2016.<br>Personnel are trained every<br>two years in Environmental<br>matters. Headland peat was<br>collected at all locations and<br>included as part of overall<br>peat returns.        | individual     | Improved Environmental<br>Management Practices |
| Reduction of emissions to Water    | Continue to train all<br>employees in<br>environmental matters.<br>Training will be by means<br>of a new four module<br>training programme<br>delivered by dedicated<br>Bord na Mona training<br>specialists. This new                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                         | 90                   | In total 147 Personnel<br>received training in 2016.<br>Personnel are trained every<br>two years in Environmental<br>matters. Headland peat was<br>collected at all locations and<br>included as part of overall<br>peat returns.        | Individual     | Improved Environmental<br>Management Practices |
| Reduction of emissions to Water    | Continue to train all<br>employees in<br>environmental matters.<br>Training will be ty means<br>of a new four module<br>training programme<br>delivered by dedicated<br>Bord na Mona training<br>specialists. This new<br>training programme                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                   | 90                   | In total 147 Personnel<br>received training in 2016.<br>Personnel are trained every<br>two years in Environmental<br>matters. Headland peat was<br>collected at all locations and<br>included as part of overall<br>peat returns.        | Individual     | Improved Environmental<br>Management Practices |
| Reduction of emissions to Water    | Continue to train all<br>employees in<br>environmental matters.<br>Training will be by means<br>of a new four module<br>training programme<br>delivered by dedicated<br>Bord na Mona training<br>specialists. This new<br>training programme<br>includes environmental                                                                                                                                                                                                                         | 90                   | In total 147 Personnel<br>received training in 2016.<br>Personnel are trained every<br>two years in Environmental<br>matters. Headland peat was<br>collected at all locations and<br>included as part of overall<br>peat returns.        | Individual     | Improved Environmental<br>Management Practices |
| Reduction of emissions to Water    | Continue to train all<br>employees in<br>environmental matters.<br>Training will be by means<br>of a new four module<br>delivered by dedicated<br>Bord na Mona training<br>specialists. This new<br>training programme<br>includes environmental<br>compliance. <sup>1</sup> PPC,                                                                                                                                                                                                              | 90                   | In total 147 Personnel<br>received training in 2016.<br>Personnel are trained every<br>two years in Environmental<br>matters. Headdand peat was<br>collected at all locations and<br>included as part of overall<br>peat returns.        | Individual     | Improved Environmental<br>Management Practices |
| Reduction of emissions to Water    | Continue to train all<br>employees in<br>environmental matters.<br>Training will be by means<br>of a new four module<br>training programme<br>delivered by dedicated<br>Bord na Mona training<br>specialists. This new<br>training programme<br>includes environmental<br>compliance. IPPC,<br>Biodiversity, Archaedrowy                                                                                                                                                                       | 90                   | In total 147 Personnel<br>received training in 2016.<br>Personnel are trained every<br>two years in Environmental<br>matters. Headand peat was<br>collected at all locations and<br>included as part of overall<br>peat returns.         | Individual     | Improved Environmental<br>Management Practices |
| Reduction of emissions to Water    | Continue to train all<br>employees in<br>environmental matters.<br>Training will be by means<br>of a new four module<br>training programme<br>delivered by dedicated<br>Bord na Mona training<br>specialists. This new<br>training programme<br>includes environmental<br>compliance-IPPC,<br>Biodiversity, Archaeology<br>and Forzy masagement                                                                                                                                                | 90                   | In total 147 Personnel<br>received training in 2016.<br>Personnel are trained every<br>two years in Environmental<br>matters. Headland peat was<br>collected at all locations and<br>included as part of overall<br>peat returns.        | Individual     | Improved Environmental<br>Management Practices |
| Reduction of emissions to Water    | Continue to train all<br>employees in<br>environmental matters.<br>Training will be by means<br>of a new four module<br>training programme<br>delivered by dedicated<br>Bord na Mona training<br>specialists. This new<br>training programme<br>includes: environmental<br>compliance. IPPC.<br>Biodiversity, Archaeology<br>and Energy management.                                                                                                                                            | 90                   | In total 147 Personnel<br>received training in 2016.<br>Personnel are training very<br>two years in Environmental<br>matters. Headmah peat was<br>collected at all locations and<br>included as part of overall<br>peat returns.         | Individual     | Improved Environmental<br>Management Practices |
| Reduction of emissions to Water    | Continue to train all<br>employees in<br>environmental matters.<br>Training will be by means<br>of a new four module<br>training programme<br>delivered by dedicated<br>Boord na Mona training<br>specialists. This new<br>training programme<br>includes environmental<br>compliance. <sup>10</sup> PPC,<br>Biodiversity, Archaeology<br>and Energy management.<br>Continue with the                                                                                                          | 90                   | In total 147 Personnel<br>received training in 2016.<br>Personnel are trained every<br>two years in Environmental<br>matters. Headland peat was<br>collected at all locations and<br>included as part of overall<br>peat returns.        | Individual     | improved Environmental<br>Management Practices |
| Reduction of emissions to Water    | Continue to train all<br>employees in<br>environmental matters.<br>Training will be by means<br>of a new four module<br>training programme<br>includes environmental<br>compliance. <sup>10</sup> /cdicated<br>Bord ran Mona training<br>specialists. This new<br>training programme<br>includes environmental<br>compliance. <sup>10</sup> /cdicated<br>Bord versity. Archaeology<br>Biodiversity. Archaeology<br>and Energy management.<br>Continue with the<br>collection of headland peat. | 90                   | In total 147 Personnel<br>received training in 2016.<br>Personnel are training en 2016 with<br>two years in Environmental<br>matters: Headmad peat was<br>collected at all locations and<br>included as part of overall<br>peat returns. | Individual     | Improved Environmental<br>Management Practices |
| Reduction of emissions to Water    | Continue to train all<br>employees in<br>environmental matters.<br>Training will be by means<br>of a new four module<br>training programme<br>delivered by dedicated<br>Bord na Mona training<br>specialists. This new<br>training programme<br>includes environmental<br>compliance. JPPC,<br>Biodiversity, Archaeology<br>and Energy management.<br>Continue with the<br>collection of headland peat.                                                                                        | 90                   | In total 147 Personnel<br>received training in 2016.<br>Personnel are trained every<br>two years in Environmental<br>matters. Headland peat was<br>collected at all locations and<br>included as part of overall<br>peat returns.        | Individual     | Improved Environmental<br>Management Practices |
| Reduction of emissions to Water    | Continue to train all<br>employees in<br>environmental matters.<br>Training will be by means<br>of a new four module<br>training programme<br>delivered by dedicated<br>Bord ra Mona training<br>specialists. This new<br>training programmal<br>includes environmental<br>compliance. <sup>19</sup> /col.<br>Biodiversity, Archaeology<br>and Fersty management.<br>Continue with the<br>collection of headland peat.                                                                         | 90                   | In total 147 Personnel<br>received training in 2016.<br>Personnel are trained every<br>two years in Environmental<br>matters. Headand peat was<br>collected at all locations and<br>included as part of overall<br>peat returns.         | Individual     | improved Environmental<br>Management Practices |
| Reduction of emissions to Water    | Continue to train all<br>employees in<br>environmental matters.<br>Training will be by means<br>of a new four module<br>training programme<br>delivered by dedicated<br>Bord na Mona training<br>specialists. This new<br>training programme<br>includes environmental<br>compliance. IPPC,<br>Biodiversity, Archaeology<br>and Energy management.<br>Continue with the<br>collection of headland peat.                                                                                        | 90                   | In total 147 Personnel<br>received training in 2016.<br>Personnel are trained every<br>two years in Environmental<br>matters: Headland peat was<br>collected at all locations and<br>included as part of overall<br>peat returns.        | Individual     | Improved Environmental<br>Management Practices |
| Reduction of emissions to Water    | Continue to train all<br>employees in<br>environmental matters.<br>Training will be by means<br>of a new four module<br>training programme<br>laderiver and by dedicated<br>Bord na Mona training<br>specialists. This new<br>training programme<br>includes environmental<br>complance. <sup>19</sup> /enco<br>Biodiversity, Archaeology<br>Biodiversity, Archaeology<br>and Fersy management.<br>Continue with the<br>collection of headland peat.                                           | 90                   | In total 147 Personnel<br>received training in 2015.<br>Personnel are trained every<br>two years in Enrironmental<br>matters. Headland peat was<br>collected at all locations and<br>included as part of overall<br>peat returns.        | Individual     | improved Environmental<br>Management Practices |

| 1 Was noise monitoring a licence requirement for the AER period?                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                         |  |
|----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|--|
| If yes please fill in table N1 poise summary below                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                       |  |
| 2       Was noise monitoring carried out using the EPA Guidance note, including completion of the Guidance       Noise         2       Was noise monitoring carried out using the EPA Guidance note, including completion of the Guidance       Guidance         "Checklist for noise measurement report" included in the guidance note as table 6?       note NG4         3       Does your site have a noise reduction plan       NA         4       When was the noise reduction plan last updated?       Enter date         5       survey?       NA |  |
| Table N1: Noise monitoring summary                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                       |  |

| Date of<br>monitoring | Time period | Noise location<br>(on site) | Noise<br>sensitive<br>location -NSL<br>(if applicable) | LA <sub>eq</sub> | LA <sub>90</sub> | LA <sub>10</sub> | LA <sub>max</sub> | Tonal or Impulsive<br>noise* (Y/N) | If tonal /impulsive noise was<br>identified was 5dB penalty<br>applied? | Comments (ex. main<br>noise sources on site,<br>& extraneous noise ex.<br>road traffic) | Is <u>site</u> compliant with<br>noise limits<br>(day/evening/night)? |
|-----------------------|-------------|-----------------------------|--------------------------------------------------------|------------------|------------------|------------------|-------------------|------------------------------------|-------------------------------------------------------------------------|-----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|-----------------------------------------------------------------------|
|                       |             |                             |                                                        |                  |                  |                  |                   | SELECT                             | SELECT                                                                  |                                                                                         | SELECT                                                                |
|                       |             |                             |                                                        |                  |                  |                  |                   |                                    |                                                                         |                                                                                         |                                                                       |
|                       |             |                             |                                                        |                  |                  |                  |                   |                                    |                                                                         |                                                                                         |                                                                       |
|                       |             |                             |                                                        |                  |                  |                  |                   |                                    |                                                                         |                                                                                         |                                                                       |
|                       |             |                             |                                                        |                  |                  |                  |                   |                                    |                                                                         |                                                                                         |                                                                       |
|                       |             |                             |                                                        |                  |                  |                  |                   |                                    |                                                                         |                                                                                         |                                                                       |
|                       |             |                             |                                                        |                  |                  |                  |                   |                                    |                                                                         |                                                                                         |                                                                       |

\*Please ensure that a tonal analysis has been carried out as per guidance note NG4. These records must be maintained onsite for future inspection

If noise limits exceeded as a result of noise attributed to site activities, please choose the corrective action from the following options?

SELECT

\*\* please explain the reason for not taking action/resolution of noise issues?

Any additional comments? (less than 200 words)

| Resource Usage/Energy efficiency summary | Lic No: | P0501-01 | Year | 2016 |
|------------------------------------------|---------|----------|------|------|
|                                          |         |          |      |      |

| Additional | inforn | nation |
|------------|--------|--------|
|------------|--------|--------|

1 When did the site carry out the most recent energy efficiency audit? Please list the recommendations in table 3 belo

Is the site a member of any accredited programmes for reducing energy usage/water conservation such2as the SEAI programme linked to the right? If yes please list them in additional information

Where Fuel Oil is used in boilers on site is the sulphur content compliant with licence conditions? Please state percentage in additional information

| n table 3 below                                          | Nov-12 | Report on file |
|----------------------------------------------------------|--------|----------------|
| <u>SEAI - Large</u><br>Industry Energy<br>Network (LIEN) | Yes    |                |
| ate percentage in                                        |        | Not a Licence  |
|                                                          | NA     | requirement    |

| Table R1 Energy usag                | e on site     |              |                                                                 |                                                               |
|-------------------------------------|---------------|--------------|-----------------------------------------------------------------|---------------------------------------------------------------|
| Energy Use                          | Previous year | Current year | Production +/- %<br>compared to<br>previous reporting<br>year** | Energy<br>Consumption +/- %<br>vs overall site<br>production* |
| Total Energy Used (MWHrs)           | 6100          | 5907         | NA                                                              | NA                                                            |
| Total Energy Generated (MWHrs)      |               |              |                                                                 |                                                               |
| Total Renewable Energy Generated (N | /WHrs)        |              |                                                                 |                                                               |
| Electricity Consumption (MWHrs)     | 451           | 300.277      | NA                                                              | NA                                                            |
| Fossil Fuels Consumption:           |               |              |                                                                 |                                                               |
| Heavy Fuel Oil (m3)                 |               |              |                                                                 |                                                               |
| Light Fuel Oil (m3)                 | 555.988       | 551.885      |                                                                 |                                                               |
| Natural gas (m3)                    |               |              |                                                                 |                                                               |
| Coal/Solid fuel (metric tonnes)     |               |              |                                                                 |                                                               |
| Peat (metric tonnes)                |               |              |                                                                 |                                                               |
| Renewable Biomass                   |               |              |                                                                 |                                                               |
| Renewable energy generated on site  |               |              |                                                                 |                                                               |

\* where consumption of energy can be compared to overall site production please enter this information as percentage increase or decrease compared to the previous reporting year.

\*\* where site production information is available please enter percentage increase or decrease compared to previous year

| Table R2 Water usage on site |                |                      |                     |                    |                   | Water Emissions                 | Water Consumption |                        |
|------------------------------|----------------|----------------------|---------------------|--------------------|-------------------|---------------------------------|-------------------|------------------------|
|                              |                |                      |                     |                    |                   | Volume used i.e not             |                   |                        |
|                              |                |                      |                     | Production +/- %   | Energy            |                                 | discharged to     |                        |
|                              | 1              |                      |                     | compared to        | Consumption +/- % | Volume Discharged               | environment e.g.  |                        |
|                              |                | Water extracted      | Water extracted     | previous reporting | vs overall site   | back to                         | released as steam |                        |
|                              | Water use      | Previous year m3/yr. | Current year m3/yr. | year**             | production*       | environment(m <sup>3</sup> yr): | m3/yr             | Unaccounted for Water: |
|                              | Groundwater    |                      |                     |                    |                   |                                 |                   |                        |
|                              | Surface water  |                      |                     |                    |                   |                                 |                   |                        |
|                              | Public supply  |                      |                     |                    |                   |                                 |                   |                        |
|                              | Recycled water |                      |                     |                    |                   |                                 |                   |                        |
|                              | Total          |                      |                     |                    |                   |                                 |                   |                        |

\* where consumption of water can be compared to overall site production please enter this information as percentage increase or decrease compared to the previous reporting year.

\*\* where site production information is available please enter percentage increase or decrease compared to previous year

## Resource Usage/Energy efficiency summary

| Table R3 Waste Stream  | Summary |          |              |          |       |
|------------------------|---------|----------|--------------|----------|-------|
|                        | Total   | Landfill | Incineration | Recycled | Other |
| Hazardous (Tonnes)     | 25.42   | 0        | 0.64         | 24.78    | 0     |
| Non-Hazardous (Tonnes) | 691.59  | 36.35    | 0            | 655.24   | 0     |

| Table R4: Energy Au | ıdit finding recommenda | tions                               |                    |                               |                     |                |                 |                     |
|---------------------|-------------------------|-------------------------------------|--------------------|-------------------------------|---------------------|----------------|-----------------|---------------------|
| Date of audit       | Recommendations         | Description of<br>Measures proposed | Origin of measures | Predicted energy<br>savings % | Implementation date | Responsibility | Completion date | Status and comments |
|                     |                         |                                     | SELECT             |                               |                     |                |                 |                     |
|                     |                         |                                     | SELECT             |                               |                     |                |                 |                     |
|                     |                         |                                     | SELECT             |                               |                     |                |                 |                     |

Lic No:

P0501-01

Table R5: Power Generation: Where power is generated onsite (e.g. power generation facilities/food and drink industry)please complete the following information

|                                      | Unit ID | Unit ID | Unit ID | Unit ID | Station Total |
|--------------------------------------|---------|---------|---------|---------|---------------|
| Technology                           |         |         |         |         |               |
| Primary Fuel                         |         |         |         |         |               |
| Thermal Efficiency                   |         |         |         |         |               |
| Unit Date of Commission              |         |         |         |         |               |
| Total Starts for year                |         |         |         |         |               |
| Total Running Time                   |         |         |         |         |               |
| Total Electricity Generated (GWH)    |         |         |         |         |               |
| House Load (GWH)                     |         |         |         |         |               |
| KWH per Litre of Process Water       |         |         |         |         |               |
| KWH per Litre of Total Water used on |         |         |         |         |               |

2016

Year

| Complaints and Incidents summary template                                                                    |     | Lic No:                 | P0501-01 | Year | 2016 |
|--------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|-----|-------------------------|----------|------|------|
| Complaints                                                                                                   |     |                         |          |      |      |
|                                                                                                              |     | Additional information  |          |      |      |
|                                                                                                              | Yes | One complaint was       |          |      |      |
|                                                                                                              |     | received in Derryhinch  |          |      |      |
|                                                                                                              |     | Bog Area relating to    |          |      |      |
|                                                                                                              |     | dust, this was reported |          |      |      |
|                                                                                                              |     | to the Agency. Ref      |          |      |      |
| Have you received any environmental complaints in the current reporting year? If yes please complete summary |     | LR022579                |          |      |      |
|                                                                                                              |     |                         |          |      |      |
| details of complaints received on site in table 1 below                                                      |     |                         |          |      |      |

| Table :             | 1 Complaints summary |                             |                         |                       |                   |                 |                        |
|---------------------|----------------------|-----------------------------|-------------------------|-----------------------|-------------------|-----------------|------------------------|
|                     |                      |                             | Brief description of    |                       |                   |                 |                        |
|                     |                      |                             | complaint (Free txt <20 | Corrective action< 20 |                   |                 |                        |
| Date                | Category             | Other type (please specify) | words)                  | words                 | Resolution status | Resolution date | Further information    |
| 30/05/2016          | Dust                 |                             | Complaint received at   | Peat production was   | Complete          | 30/05/2016      | Reported to the Agency |
|                     |                      |                             | Derryhinch Bog relating | suspended and         |                   |                 | ref: LR022579 on       |
|                     |                      |                             | to dust nuisance.       | personnel reminded of |                   |                 | 01/06/2016             |
|                     |                      |                             |                         | their environmental   |                   |                 |                        |
|                     |                      |                             |                         | responsibilities      |                   |                 |                        |
|                     | SELECT               |                             |                         |                       | SELECT            |                 |                        |
|                     | SELECT               |                             |                         |                       | SELECT            |                 |                        |
|                     | SELECT               |                             |                         |                       | SELECT            |                 |                        |
|                     | SELECT               |                             |                         |                       | SELECT            |                 |                        |
|                     |                      |                             |                         |                       |                   |                 |                        |
| Total complaints    |                      |                             |                         |                       |                   |                 |                        |
| open at start of    |                      |                             |                         |                       |                   |                 |                        |
| reporting year      | 0                    |                             |                         |                       |                   |                 |                        |
| Total new           |                      |                             |                         |                       |                   |                 |                        |
| complaints received |                      |                             |                         |                       |                   |                 |                        |
| during reporting    |                      |                             |                         |                       |                   |                 |                        |
| year                | 1                    |                             |                         |                       |                   |                 |                        |
| Total complaints    |                      |                             |                         |                       |                   |                 |                        |
| closed during       |                      |                             |                         |                       |                   |                 |                        |
| reporting year      | 1                    |                             |                         |                       |                   |                 |                        |
| Balance of          |                      | 1                           |                         |                       |                   |                 |                        |
| complaints end of   | 1                    |                             |                         |                       |                   |                 |                        |
| reporting year      | 0                    |                             |                         |                       |                   |                 |                        |

|                                                          | S                                 |                           |  |                     |
|----------------------------------------------------------|-----------------------------------|---------------------------|--|---------------------|
|                                                          |                                   | Additional information    |  |                     |
|                                                          | Yes                               | All incidents related to  |  |                     |
|                                                          |                                   |                           |  | Trigger Level limit |
| Have any incidents occurred on site in the current repor | ting year? Please list all incide | nts for current reporting |  | exceedence          |
| year in Tab                                              | le 2 below                        |                           |  |                     |
|                                                          |                                   |                           |  |                     |
| *For information on how to report and what constitutes   |                                   |                           |  |                     |
| an incident                                              | What is an incident               |                           |  |                     |

## Table 2 Incidents summary

|                    |                       |                        |                          |          |                     |                     |                         |                |            |                      | Preventative  |                   |            |               |
|--------------------|-----------------------|------------------------|--------------------------|----------|---------------------|---------------------|-------------------------|----------------|------------|----------------------|---------------|-------------------|------------|---------------|
|                    |                       |                        | Incident category*please |          |                     | Other cause(please  | Activity in progress at |                |            | Corrective action<20 | action <20    |                   | Resolution | Likelihood of |
| Date of occurrence | Incident nature       | Location of occurrence | refer to guidance        | Receptor | Cause of incident   | specify)            | time of incident        | Communication  | Occurrence | words                | words         | Resolution status | date       | reoccurence   |
| 11/05/2016         | Trigger level reached | Bracklin Bog SW-26     | 1. Minor                 | Water    | Other (add details) | Naturally occurring | Normal activities       | EPA INCI010224 | New        | Investigate          | None Required | Complete          | 01/06/2016 | Medium        |
| 11/05/2016         | Trigger level reached | Bracklin Bog SW-27     | 1. Minor                 | Water    | Other (add details) | Naturally occurring | Normal activities       | EPA INCI010225 | New        | Investigate          | None Required | Complete          | 01/06/2016 | Medium        |
| 12/10/2016         | Trigger level reached | Ballivor Bog SW-36     | 1. Minor                 | Water    | Other (add details) | Naturally occurring | Normal activities       | EPA INCI011104 | New        | Investigate          | None Required | Complete          | 08/11/2016 | Low           |
| 12/10/2016         | Trigger level reached | Ballivor Bog SW-37     | 1. Minor                 | Water    | Other (add details) | Naturally occurring | Normal activities       | EPA INCI011105 | New        | Investigate          | None Required | Complete          | 08/11/2016 | Low           |
|                    |                       |                        |                          |          |                     |                     |                         |                |            |                      |               |                   |            |               |
|                    |                       |                        |                          |          |                     |                     |                         |                |            |                      |               |                   |            |               |
|                    |                       |                        |                          |          |                     |                     |                         |                |            |                      |               |                   |            |               |
| Total number of    |                       |                        |                          |          |                     |                     |                         |                |            |                      |               |                   |            |               |
| incidents current  |                       |                        |                          |          |                     |                     |                         |                |            |                      |               |                   |            |               |
| year               | 4                     |                        |                          |          |                     |                     |                         |                |            |                      |               |                   |            |               |
| Total number of    |                       |                        |                          |          |                     |                     |                         |                |            |                      |               |                   |            |               |
| incidents previous |                       |                        |                          |          |                     |                     |                         |                |            |                      |               |                   |            |               |
| year               | 6                     |                        |                          |          |                     |                     |                         |                |            |                      |               |                   |            |               |
| % reduction/       |                       |                        |                          |          |                     |                     |                         |                |            |                      |               |                   |            |               |
| increase           | -33%                  |                        |                          |          |                     |                     |                         |                |            |                      |               |                   |            |               |

| WASTE SUMMARY                                                                                | Lic No:                  | P0501-01            | Year         | 2016                    |  |
|----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|--------------------------|---------------------|--------------|-------------------------|--|
| <br>SECTION A-PRTR ON SITE WASTE TREATMENT AND WASTE TRANSFERS TAB- TO BE COMPLETED BY ALL I | PPC AND WASTE FACILITIES | PRTR facility logon | dropdown lis | st click to see options |  |

| SECTION B- WASTE ACCEPTED ONTO SITE-TO BE COMPLETED BY ALL IPPC AND WASTE FACILITIES                                                                                                                                                    |               |                        |
|-----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|---------------|------------------------|
|                                                                                                                                                                                                                                         |               | Additional Information |
| Were any wastes accepted onto your site for recovery or disposal or treatment prior to recovery or disposal within the boundaries of your facility ?; (waste generated within your boundari<br>1 to be captured through PRTR reporting) | ies is<br>N/A |                        |
| If yes please enter details in table 1 below                                                                                                                                                                                            |               |                        |
| 2 Did your site have any rejected consignments of waste in the current reporting year? If yes please give a brief explanation in the additional information                                                                             | N/A           |                        |
|                                                                                                                                                                                                                                         |               |                        |
| 3 Was waste accepted onto your site that was generated outside the Republic of Ireland? If yes please state the quantity in tonnes in additional information                                                                            | N/A           |                        |

#### Was waste accepted onto your site that was generated outside the Republic of Ireland? If yes please state the quantity in tonnes in additional information N/A

#### Table 1 Details of waste accepted onto your site for recovery, disposal or treatment (do not include wastes generated at your site, as these will have been reported in your PRTR workbook)

| Licenced annual        | EWC code                           | Source of waste accepted | Description of waste     | Quantity of waste       | Quantity of waste accepted in previous | Reduction/         | Reason for          | Packaging Content (%)-    | Disposal/Recovery or treatment   | Quantity of      | Comments - |
|------------------------|------------------------------------|--------------------------|--------------------------|-------------------------|----------------------------------------|--------------------|---------------------|---------------------------|----------------------------------|------------------|------------|
| tonnage limit for your |                                    |                          | accepted                 | accepted in current     | reporting year (tonnes)                | Increase over      | reduction/ increase | only applies if the waste | operation carried out at your    | waste remaining  |            |
| site (total            |                                    |                          | Please enter an accurate | reporting year (tonnes) |                                        | previous year +/ - | from previous       | has a packaging           | site and the description of this | on site at the   |            |
| tonnes/annum)          |                                    |                          | and detailed description |                         |                                        | %                  | reporting year      | component                 | operation                        | end of reporting |            |
|                        |                                    |                          | - which applies to       |                         |                                        |                    |                     |                           |                                  | year (tonnes)    |            |
|                        |                                    |                          | relevant EWC code        |                         |                                        |                    |                     |                           |                                  |                  |            |
|                        |                                    |                          |                          |                         |                                        |                    |                     |                           |                                  |                  |            |
|                        | European Waste Catalogue EWC codes |                          | European Waste           |                         |                                        |                    |                     |                           |                                  |                  |            |
|                        |                                    |                          | Catalogue EWC codes      |                         |                                        |                    |                     |                           |                                  |                  |            |
|                        |                                    |                          |                          |                         |                                        |                    |                     |                           |                                  |                  |            |
|                        |                                    |                          |                          |                         |                                        |                    |                     |                           |                                  |                  |            |
|                        |                                    |                          |                          |                         |                                        |                    |                     |                           |                                  |                  |            |
|                        |                                    |                          |                          |                         |                                        |                    |                     |                           |                                  |                  |            |
|                        |                                    |                          |                          |                         |                                        |                    |                     |                           |                                  |                  |            |
|                        |                                    |                          |                          |                         |                                        |                    |                     |                           |                                  |                  |            |

SECTION C-TO BE COMPLETED BY ALL WASTE FACILITIES (waste transfer stations, Composters, Material recovery facilities etc) EXCEPT LANDFILL SITES

4 Is all waste processing infrastructure as required by your licence and approved by the Agency in place? If no please list waste processing infrastructure required onsite

5 Is all waste storage infrastructure as required by your licence and approved by the Agency in place? If no please list waste storage infrastructure required on site

6 Does your facility have relevant nuisance controls in place?

7 Do you have an odour management system in place for your facility? If no why?

8 Do you maintain a sludge register on site?

| SECTION D-TO BE C                     | OMPLETED BY LANDFILL SITES O                            |                                                                 |          |  |
|---------------------------------------|---------------------------------------------------------|-----------------------------------------------------------------|----------|--|
| Table 2 Waste type                    | and tonnage-landfill only                               |                                                                 |          |  |
| Waste types permitted<br>for disposal | Authorised/licenced annual intake for<br>disposal (tpa) | Remaining licensed<br>capacity at end of<br>reporting year (m3) | Comments |  |
|                                       |                                                         |                                                                 |          |  |
|                                       |                                                         |                                                                 |          |  |
|                                       |                                                         |                                                                 |          |  |
|                                       |                                                         |                                                                 | 1        |  |



| SELECT |  |
|--------|--|
| SELECT |  |
| SELECT |  |

| WASTE SUMMARY | ormation Landfill only     |                         |                       |                               | Lic No:                | P0501-01                               | -                           | Year                                      | 2016                                |                                             |                                             | ]            |                           |
|---------------|----------------------------|-------------------------|-----------------------|-------------------------------|------------------------|----------------------------------------|-----------------------------|-------------------------------------------|-------------------------------------|---------------------------------------------|---------------------------------------------|--------------|---------------------------|
| Area ID       | Date landfilling commenced | Date landfilling ceased | Currently landfilling | Private or Public<br>Operated | Inert or non-hazardous | Predicted date to<br>cease landfilling | Licence permits<br>asbestos | Is there a separate cell<br>for asbestos? | Accepted asbestos in reporting year | Total disposal<br>area occupied by<br>waste | Lined disposal<br>area occupied by<br>waste | Unlined area | Comments on<br>liner type |
|               |                            |                         |                       |                               |                        |                                        |                             |                                           |                                     | SELECT UNIT                                 | SELECT UNIT                                 | SELECT UNIT  |                           |
| Cell 8        |                            |                         |                       |                               |                        |                                        |                             |                                           |                                     |                                             |                                             |              |                           |

 Table 4 Environmental monitoring-landfill only
 Landfill Manual-Monitoring Standards

| ١ | Was meterological       |                                      |                                |                       |                        |                                        |                |                    |          |
|---|-------------------------|--------------------------------------|--------------------------------|-----------------------|------------------------|----------------------------------------|----------------|--------------------|----------|
| r | monitoring in           |                                      |                                |                       |                        |                                        |                | Has the statement  |          |
| ¢ | compliance with         |                                      |                                | Was SW monitored in   |                        |                                        | Was topography | under S53(A)(5) of |          |
| I | Landfill Directive (LD) |                                      | Was Landfill Gas monitored in  | compliance with LD    |                        |                                        | of the site    | WMA been           |          |
| s | standard in reporting   | Was leachate monitored in compliance | compliance with LD standard in | standard in reporting | Have GW trigger levels | Were emission limit values agreed with | surveyed in    | submitted in       |          |
| 3 | year +                  | with LD standard in reporting year   | reporting year                 | year                  | been established       | the Agency (ELVs)                      | reporting year | reporting year     | Comments |
| Г |                         |                                      |                                |                       |                        |                                        |                |                    |          |

+ please refer to Landfill Manual linked above for relevant Landfill Directive monitoring standards

| Table 5 | Capping-La | andfill ( | only |
|---------|------------|-----------|------|
|         |            |           |      |

| Area uncapped* | Area with temporary cap |                                                |                   | Area with waste that<br>should be permanently |                                    |          |
|----------------|-------------------------|------------------------------------------------|-------------------|-----------------------------------------------|------------------------------------|----------|
| SELECT UNIT    | SELECT UNIT             | Area with final cap to LD<br>Standard m2 ha, a | Area capped other | capped to date under<br>licence               | What materials are used in the cap | Comments |
|                |                         |                                                |                   |                                               |                                    |          |

\*please note this includes daily cover area

Table 6 Leachate-Landfill only

9 Is leachate from your site treated in a Waste Water Treatment Plant?

10 Is leachate released to surface water? If yes please complete leachate mass load information below

| SELECT |  |
|--------|--|
| SELECT |  |

| Volume of leachate in<br>reporting year(m3) | Leachate (BOD) mass load (kg/annum) | Leachate (COD) mass load<br>(kg/annum) | Leachate (NH4) mass<br>load (kg/annum) | Leachate (Chloride)<br>mass load kg/annum | Leachate treatment on-site | Specify type of<br>leachate treatment | Comments |
|---------------------------------------------|-------------------------------------|----------------------------------------|----------------------------------------|-------------------------------------------|----------------------------|---------------------------------------|----------|
|                                             |                                     |                                        |                                        |                                           |                            |                                       |          |

Please ensure that all information reported in the landfill gas section is consistent with the Landfill Gas Survey submitted in conjunction with PRTR returns

## Table 7 Landfill Gas-Landfill only

| Gas Captured&Treated<br>by LFG System m3 | Power generated (MW / KWh) | Used on-site or to national grid | Was surface emissions<br>monitoring performed<br>during the reporting<br>year? | Comments |
|------------------------------------------|----------------------------|----------------------------------|--------------------------------------------------------------------------------|----------|
|                                          |                            |                                  | SELECT                                                                         |          |

## Derrygreenagh Decommissioning and Rehabilitation AER Overview 2016.

Within the Derrygreenagh licensed area (P0501-01) there were no entire bog units available for rehabilitation in 2016. Ongoing monitoring of cutaway within the Derrygreenagh licensing area included the re-survey of Drumman bog. Active rehabilitation work was carried out in Cavemount bog with fertiliser application to areas of bare peat. Drain blocking was carried out at a remnant section of high bog at Daingean Rathdrum, this work is due to be finished in 2017. Draft rehabilitation plans for the Derrygreenagh bogs licensed area, including more detailed draft plans for each component bog unit were submitted to the EPA in 2013 and these were reviewed and updated in 2015.

The new Biodiversity Action Plan (2016-2021) was launched in 2016 with the annual Biodiversity Action Plan review day being held in February 2017, this included an update on the progress of this plan, bog restoration and cutaway rehabilitation for a wide range on statutory and non-statutory consultees including members of the EPA, NPWS, BWI, Bord na Mona, Coillte, Inland Fisheries Ireland, An Taisce, IPCC, Irish Red Grouse Association, Irish Wildlife Trust, NARGC, local game councils, Midland Regional Planning Authority as well as a range of local community groups and Heritage Officers from counties Laois, Offaly, Kildare, Roscommon, Longford, Meath, Galway, Westmeath and Dublin.

A copy of our Biodiversity Action Plan is available to view and download at <a href="http://www.bordnamona.ie/our-company/biodiversity/">http://www.bordnamona.ie/our-company/biodiversity/</a>

As required by condition *10.2 Cutaway Bog Rehabilitation Plans*, draft peatland rehabilitation plans for all the individual bog units were submitted to the agency in 2013, reviewed and amended in 2015 and re-submitted to the agency in 2015. All draft rehabilitation plans are currently in the process of being reviewed (2017). These reviewed and amended plans will be re-submitted to the agency in due course.
| Bord na Mona Der  | rygreenagh | Siltpond Monitoring Frequency & Results |        |            |            |     |    |     |         |      |     |        |
|-------------------|------------|-----------------------------------------|--------|------------|------------|-----|----|-----|---------|------|-----|--------|
| IPPC Licence P050 | J1-01      |                                         |        |            |            |     |    |     |         |      | •   |        |
| Х                 | Y          | Bog                                     | SW     | Monitoring | Sampled    | рН  | SS | TS  | Ammonia | TP   | COD | Colour |
| 254528.83         | 242354.28  | Derryhinch                              | SW-2   | Q1 16      | 11/03/2016 | 7.9 | 16 | 372 | 1.4     | 0.05 | 53  | 136    |
| 253369.19         | 242417.94  | Derryhinch                              | SW-3   | Q1 16      | 11/03/2016 | 7.8 | 5  | 400 | 1.5     | 0.05 | 48  | 133    |
| 252468.68         | 240919.32  | Carrick                                 | SW-5   | Q1 16      | 11/03/2016 | 7.5 | 5  | 176 | 1.3     | 0.05 | 43  | 188    |
| 252409.71         | 241163.33  | Carrick                                 | SW-6   | Q1 16      | 11/03/2016 | 7.8 | 5  | 300 | 1.6     | 0.05 | 36  | 177    |
| 252473.21         | 241162.01  | Carrick                                 | SW-7   | Q1 16      | 11/03/2016 | 7.8 | 5  | 360 | 0.16    | 0.05 | 51  | 125    |
| 252275.61         | 239871.62  | Drumman                                 | SW-8   | Q2 16      | 11/05/2016 | 7.6 | 5  | 344 | 0.36    | 0.09 | 68  | 152    |
| 252602.78         | 242540.17  | Derryhinch                              | SW-4   | Q2 16      | 11/05/2016 | 7.9 | 10 | 446 | 1.5     | 0.05 | 37  | 52     |
| 255381.16         | 243606.05  | Derryhinch                              | SW-1   | Q2 16      | 11/05/2016 | 7.9 | 7  | 462 | 0.91    | 0.05 | 36  | 33     |
| 252623.61         | 241470.16  | Carrick                                 | SW-4A  | Q2 16      | 11/05/2016 | 7.4 | 20 | 254 | 1.5     | 0.22 | 112 | 286    |
| 252950.37         | 238421.69  | Drumman                                 | SW-9   | Q2 16      | 11/05/2016 | 7.3 | 16 | 256 | 0.37    | 0.13 | 101 | 166    |
| 252206.09         | 235207.02  | Ballybeg                                | SW-12  | Q3 16      | 15/08/2016 | 7.4 | 5  | 347 | 0.73    | 0.05 | 48  | 77     |
| 251880.6          | 234593.13  | Ballybeg                                | SW-13  | Q3 16      | 15/08/2016 | 7.6 | 7  | 394 | 0.08    | 0.05 | 90  | 101    |
| 252250.49         | 235061.45  | Ballybeg                                | SW-13A | Q3 16      | 15/08/2016 | 6.9 | 37 | 468 | 2.3     | 0.51 | 93  | 130    |
| 260583.98         | 256514.28  | Bracklin                                | SW-26  | Q3 16      | 15/08/2016 | 7.5 | 7  | 410 | 0.65    | 0.05 | 99  | 122    |
| 260609.41         | 256526.33  | Bracklin                                | SW-27  | Q3 16      | 15/08/2016 | 7.7 | 7  | 412 | 0.13    | 0.05 | 98  | 130    |
| 259415.3          | 256855.75  | Bracklin                                | SW-29  | Q4 16      | 12/10/2016 | 6.9 | 5  | 152 | 0.02    | 0.05 | 126 | 318    |
| 259519.45         | 257618.44  | Bracklin                                | SW-30  | Q4 16      | 12/10/2016 | 7.9 | 5  | 470 | 0.23    | 0.05 | 26  | 48     |
| 265632.83         | 254865.04  | Carranstown                             | SW-33  | Q4 16      | 12/10/2016 | 7.1 | 5  | 192 | 1.8     | 0.24 | 100 | 314    |
| 265886.95         | 254984.18  | Carranstown                             | SW-34  | Q4 16      | 12/10/2016 | 6.7 | 5  | 122 | 0.04    | 0.05 | 101 | 343    |
| 265140.06         | 254114.54  | Ballivor                                | SW-35  | Q4 16      | 12/10/2016 | 7.2 | 5  | 170 | 0.74    | 0.05 | 71  | 165    |



Toar bog is an active production bog with the composite sampler located here during 2015 and 2016. The composite sampler takes a flow proportional composite sample over a 24 hour period. The sampler had 0% downtime during the period and returned 52 weekly ammonia results during the period of this 2016 AER. The ammonia trigger level of 2.78mg/l, as agreed with the Agency, was not exceeded during the period. Combining the 2015 and 2016 results above show concentrations trending downwards over this two year period as peat extraction continues and this is in-line with the downwards trends submitted to the EPA in 2013 as required by condition 6.14. There is no obvious link between the summer production, winter maintenance, or silt pond maintenance events on the concentration of Ammonia discharging from this peatland. The only link expected would be that related to rainfall events and seasonal weather patterns and the subsequent surfacewater runoff and associated ammonia concentrations.

| Yard Discharge R | esults 2016             |                  |
|------------------|-------------------------|------------------|
| Licence: P0501-0 | 1                       |                  |
| Works: Derrygree | enagh                   |                  |
| Month            | D/Greenagh SWE 2<br>COD | Rossan SWE 1 COD |
| Jan              | 35                      | 10               |
| Feb              | 32                      | 10               |
| Mar              | 36                      | 39               |
| Apr              | 24                      | 30               |
| May              | 19                      | 20               |
| June             | 37                      | 21               |
| July             | 23                      | 23               |
| Aug              | 31                      | 10               |
| Sep              | 41                      | 41               |
| Oct              | 33                      | 20               |
| Nov              | 37                      | 27               |
| Dec              | 25                      | 72               |

**Note: 0** denotes no flow at emission point on day of sampling

Environmental

tection Agency

| PRTR# : P0501 | Facility Name : Bord na Móna Energy Limited (Derrygreenagh) | Filename : P0501\_2016.xls | Return Year : 2016 |

13/02/2017 12:28

Version 1.1.19

| Guidance | to | completing | the | PRTR | workbook |
|----------|----|------------|-----|------|----------|
|          | _  |            |     |      |          |

## PRTR Returns Workbook

| REFERENCE YEAR             | 2016                                        |
|----------------------------|---------------------------------------------|
|                            |                                             |
| 1. FACILIT FIDENTIFICATION |                                             |
| Parent Company Name        | Bord na Mona Energy Limited                 |
| Facility Name              | Bord na Móna Energy Limited (Derrygreenagh) |
| PRTR Identification Number | P0501                                       |
| Licence Number             | P0501-01                                    |
|                            |                                             |
| Classes of Activity        |                                             |
| No.                        | class_name                                  |
| -                          | Refer to PRTR class activities below        |

| Address 1                               | Derrygreenagh Group                                                                                        |
|-----------------------------------------|------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|
| Address 2                               | c/o Derrygreenagh Works                                                                                    |
| Address 3                               | Rochfortbridge                                                                                             |
| Address 4                               | Mullingar                                                                                                  |
|                                         |                                                                                                            |
|                                         | Westmeath                                                                                                  |
| Country                                 | Ireland                                                                                                    |
| Coordinates of Location                 | -7.25676 53.3910                                                                                           |
| River Basin District                    | IEEA                                                                                                       |
| NACE Code                               | 0892                                                                                                       |
| Main Economic Activity                  | Extraction of peat                                                                                         |
| AER Returns Contact Name                | Enda Mc Donagh                                                                                             |
| AER Returns Contact Email Address       | enda.mcdonagh@bnm.ie                                                                                       |
| AER Returns Contact Position            | Head of Environment                                                                                        |
| AER Returns Contact Telephone Number    | 0579345911                                                                                                 |
| AER Returns Contact Mobile Phone Number | 0862370816                                                                                                 |
| AER Returns Contact Fax Number          | 0579345160                                                                                                 |
| Production Volume                       | 262896.0                                                                                                   |
| Production Volume Units                 | Tonnes                                                                                                     |
| Number of Installations                 |                                                                                                            |
| Number of Operating Hours in Year       | 2216                                                                                                       |
| Number of Employees                     | 60                                                                                                         |
| User Feedback/Comments                  |                                                                                                            |
|                                         |                                                                                                            |
|                                         | In accordance with licence condition 6.2 of Technical Amendment A, quarterly sampling is now rotated every |
|                                         | quarter and therefore suspended solids results are not factored into loading.                              |
| Web Address                             | www.bnm.ie                                                                                                 |
| 2. PRTR CLASS ACTIVITIES                |                                                                                                            |
| Activity Number                         | Activity Name                                                                                              |
| 50.1                                    | General                                                                                                    |
|                                         |                                                                                                            |

| Activity Number | Activity Name |
|-----------------|---------------|
| 50.1            | General       |

### 3. SOLVENTS REGULATIONS (S.I. No. 543 of 2002)

| Is it applicable?                                  | No                                            |
|----------------------------------------------------|-----------------------------------------------|
| Have you been granted an exemption ?               |                                               |
| If applicable which activity class applies (as per |                                               |
| Schedule 2 of the regulations) ?                   |                                               |
| Is the reduction scheme compliance route being     |                                               |
| used ?                                             |                                               |
|                                                    |                                               |
| 4. WASTE IMPORTED/ACCEPTED ONTO SITE               | Guidance on waste imported/accepted onto site |
| Do you import/accept waste onto your site for on-  |                                               |
| site treatment (either recovery or disposal        |                                               |
| activities) ?                                      |                                               |

This question is only applicable if you are an IPPC or Quarry site

AER Returns Workbook

24

13/02/2017 12:30

# 4.1 RELEASES TO AIR Link to previous years emissions data | PRTR#: P0501 | Facility Name : Bord na Móra Energy Linkled (Denrygreenagh) | Filename : P0501\_2016.xls | Return Year : 2016 | SECTION A : SECTOR SPECIFIC PRTR POLLUTANTS

|              | LUTANTO         |       |             |                            |                             |                       |                  |         |                      |
|--------------|-----------------|-------|-------------|----------------------------|-----------------------------|-----------------------|------------------|---------|----------------------|
|              | RELEASES TO AIR |       |             |                            | Please enter all quantities | in this section in Ke | Gs               |         |                      |
|              | POLLUTANT       |       |             | METHOD                     |                             |                       | QUANTITY         |         |                      |
|              |                 |       |             | Method Used                |                             |                       |                  |         |                      |
| No. Annex II | Name            | M/C/E | Method Code | Designation or Description | Emission Point 1            | T (Total) KG/Year     | A (Accidental) I | (G/Year | F (Fugitive) KG/Year |
|              |                 |       |             |                            | 0.0                         |                       | 0.0              | 0.0     | 0.0                  |

\* Select a row by double-clicking on the Pollutant Name (Column B) then click the delete button

### SECTION B : REMAINING PRTR POLLUTANTS

|              | RELEASES TO AIR |       |             |                            | Please enter all quantit | les in this section in KC | <b>3</b> S |                        |                      |
|--------------|-----------------|-------|-------------|----------------------------|--------------------------|---------------------------|------------|------------------------|----------------------|
|              | POLLUTANT       |       |             | METHOD                     |                          |                           |            | QUANTITY               |                      |
|              |                 |       |             | Method Used                |                          |                           |            |                        |                      |
| No. Annex II | Name            | M/C/E | Method Code | Designation or Description | Emission Point 1         | T (Total) KG/Year         | 1          | A (Accidental) KG/Year | F (Fugitive) KG/Year |
|              |                 |       |             |                            | (                        | 0.0                       | 0.0        | 0.0                    | 0.0                  |

\* Select a row by double-clicking on the Pollutant Name (Column B) then click the delete button

### SECTION C : REMAINING POLLUTANT EMISSIONS (As required in your Licence)

|               | RELEASES TO AIR |       |             |                            | Please enter all quantities | in this section in KGs |                  |                  |                   |                |              |
|---------------|-----------------|-------|-------------|----------------------------|-----------------------------|------------------------|------------------|------------------|-------------------|----------------|--------------|
|               | POLLUTANT       |       | METH        | OD                         |                             |                        |                  |                  |                   | QUANTITY       |              |
|               |                 |       | Me          | thod Used                  | DM01                        | DM02                   | DM03             | DM04             |                   |                | 1            |
|               |                 |       |             |                            |                             |                        |                  |                  |                   | A (Accidental) | F (Fugitive) |
| Pollutant No. | Name            | M/C/E | Method Code | Designation or Description | Emission Point 1            | Emission Point 2       | Emission Point 3 | Emission Point 4 | T (Total) KG/Year | KG/Year        | KG/Year      |
| 210           | Dust            | E     | OTH         | VDI 2119 Blatt 2/Part 2    | 0.0                         | 0.0                    | 0.0              | 0.0              | 0.03486           | 0.0            | 0.03486      |

\* Select a row by double-clicking on the Pollutant Name (Column B) then click the delete button

| Flaring Capacity)   |
|---------------------|
| Utilising Capacity) |
|                     |
| Flarin:<br>Utilisir |

| 4.2 RELEASES TO WATERS              | Link to previous years emissions data                                                           | PRTR# : I  | P0501   Facility Name | : Bord na Móna Energy Limited (Derry | greenagh)   Filename : P0501_20                                | 16.xls   Return Year : 2016  |                                | 13/02/2017 12:33           |
|-------------------------------------|-------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|------------|-----------------------|--------------------------------------|----------------------------------------------------------------|------------------------------|--------------------------------|----------------------------|
| SECTION A : SECTOR SPECIFIC PRTR PO | LUTANTS<br>RELEASES TO WATERS                                                                   | Data on an | nbient monitoring o   | f storm/surface water or groundwat   | er, conducted as part of your li<br>Please onter all quantitie | cence requirements, should N | NOT be submitted under AER / I | RTR Reporting as this only |
|                                     | POLLUTANT                                                                                       |            |                       |                                      | ricuse enter an quantitie                                      |                              | QUANTITY                       |                            |
|                                     |                                                                                                 |            |                       | Method Used                          |                                                                |                              |                                |                            |
| No. Annex II                        | Name                                                                                            | M/C/E      | Method Code           | Designation or Description           | Emission Point 1                                               | T (Total) KG/Year            | A (Accidental) KG/Year         | F (Fugitive) KG/Year       |
| SECTION B : REMAINING PRTR POLLUTA  | * Select a row by double-clicking on the Pollutant Name (Column B) then click the delete button |            |                       |                                      |                                                                |                              |                                |                            |
|                                     | RELEASES TO WATERS                                                                              |            |                       |                                      | Please enter all quantitie                                     | es in this section in KGs    |                                |                            |
|                                     | POLLUTANT                                                                                       |            |                       | Mathead Llagad                       |                                                                | _                            | QUANTITY                       |                            |
| No. Annex II                        | Name                                                                                            | M/C/E      | Method Code           | Designation or Description           | Emission Point 1                                               | T (Total) KG/Year            | A (Accidental) KG/Year         | F (Fugitive) KG/Year       |
|                                     | * Select a row by double-clicking on the Pollutant Name (Column B) then click the delete button |            |                       |                                      | U                                                              | 0.0 0.0                      | 0.0                            | 0.0                        |

### SECTION C : REMAINING POLLUTANT EMISSIONS (as required in your Licence)

|               | RELEASES TO WATERS                                                                              | Please enter all quantities in this section in KGs |             |                            |                  |                   |                        |                      |  |  |
|---------------|-------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|----------------------------------------------------|-------------|----------------------------|------------------|-------------------|------------------------|----------------------|--|--|
|               | POLLUTANT                                                                                       |                                                    |             |                            | QUANTITY         |                   |                        |                      |  |  |
|               |                                                                                                 |                                                    |             | Method Used                | SW15             |                   |                        |                      |  |  |
| Pollutant No. | Name                                                                                            | M/C/E                                              | Method Code | Designation or Description | Emission Point 1 | T (Total) KG/Year | A (Accidental) KG/Year | F (Fugitive) KG/Year |  |  |
|               |                                                                                                 |                                                    |             | G/19 Based on              |                  |                   |                        |                      |  |  |
|               |                                                                                                 |                                                    |             | ALPHA,1998,20th Edition,   |                  |                   |                        |                      |  |  |
| 240           | Suspended Solids                                                                                | E                                                  | OTH         | Method 2540D               | 17620.91         | 17620.91          | 0.0                    | 0.0                  |  |  |
|               | * Select a row by double-clicking on the Pollutant Name (Column B) then click the delete button |                                                    |             |                            |                  |                   |                        |                      |  |  |

| PRTR# : P0501 | Facility Name : Bord na Móna Energy Limited (Derrygreenagh) | Filename : P0501\_2016.xls | Return Year : 2016 |

### 4.3 RELEASES TO WASTEWATER OR SEWER

### | PRTR# : P0501 | Facility Name : Bord na Móna Energy Limited (Derrygreenagh) | Filename : P0501 13/02/2017 12:35

### SECTION A : PRTR POLLUTANTS

| OFFSITE TRAN | SFER OF POLLUTANTS DESTINED FOR WASTE-W | ATER TRE    | ATMENT OR SEWER                                |  | Please enter all quantities | in this section in KGs |                        |                      |  |
|--------------|-----------------------------------------|-------------|------------------------------------------------|--|-----------------------------|------------------------|------------------------|----------------------|--|
| PO           | LLUTANT                                 | METHOD      |                                                |  | QUANTITY                    |                        |                        |                      |  |
|              |                                         | Method Used |                                                |  |                             |                        |                        |                      |  |
| No. Annex II | Name                                    | M/C/E       | N/C/E Method Code Designation or Description E |  | Emission Point 1            | T (Total) KG/Year      | A (Accidental) KG/Year | F (Fugitive) KG/Year |  |
|              |                                         |             |                                                |  | 0.0                         | 0                      | 0 00                   | 0.0                  |  |

Link to previous years emissions data

\* Select a row by double-clicking on the Pollutant Name (Column B) then click the delete button

### SECTION B : REMAINING POLLUTANT EMISSIONS (as required in your Licence)

| OFFSITE TRAN  | SFER OF POLLUTANTS DESTINED FOR WASTE-W | ATER TRE    | ATMENT OR SEWER                              |  | Please enter all quantities in this section in KGs |                   |                        |                      |  |  |
|---------------|-----------------------------------------|-------------|----------------------------------------------|--|----------------------------------------------------|-------------------|------------------------|----------------------|--|--|
| PO            | LLUTANT                                 | METHOD      |                                              |  | QUANTITY                                           |                   |                        |                      |  |  |
|               |                                         | Method Used |                                              |  |                                                    |                   |                        |                      |  |  |
| Pollutant No. | Name                                    | M/C/E       | M/C/E Method Code Designation or Description |  | Emission Point 1                                   | T (Total) KG/Year | A (Accidental) KG/Year | F (Fugitive) KG/Year |  |  |
|               |                                         |             |                                              |  | 0.0                                                | (                 | 0 00                   | 0.0                  |  |  |

\* Select a row by double-clicking on the Pollutant Name (Column B) then click the delete button

### 4.4 RELEASES TO LAND

### Link to previous years emissions data | PRTR#: P0501 | Facility Name : Bord na Móna Energy Limited (Derrygreenagh) | Filename : P0501\_2016.xls | Return Year : 2016 |

13/02/2017 12:36

### **SECTION A : PRTR POLLUTANTS**

|              |         |       |             | Please enter all quantities |                  |                   |                        |
|--------------|---------|-------|-------------|-----------------------------|------------------|-------------------|------------------------|
| PO           | LLUTANT |       |             | METHOD                      |                  |                   | QUANTITY               |
|              |         |       |             | Method Used                 |                  |                   |                        |
| No. Annex II | Name    | M/C/E | Method Code | Designation or Description  | Emission Point 1 | T (Total) KG/Year | A (Accidental) KG/Year |
|              |         |       |             |                             | 0.0              |                   | 0.0 0.0                |

\* Select a row by double-clicking on the Pollutant Name (Column B) then click the delete button

### SECTION B : REMAINING POLLUTANT EMISSIONS (as required in your Licence)

|               | RELEASES TO LAND |             |             |                            | Please enter all quantities in this section in KGs |                   |                        |  |
|---------------|------------------|-------------|-------------|----------------------------|----------------------------------------------------|-------------------|------------------------|--|
| PO            | METHOD           |             |             |                            |                                                    | QUANTITY          |                        |  |
|               |                  | Method Used |             |                            |                                                    |                   |                        |  |
| Pollutant No. | Name             | M/C/E       | Method Code | Designation or Description | Emission Point 1                                   | T (Total) KG/Year | A (Accidental) KG/Year |  |
|               |                  |             |             |                            | 0.0                                                | 0                 | 0 00                   |  |

\* Select a row by double-clicking on the Pollutant Name (Column B) then click the delete button

### AER Returns Workbook

| 5. ONSITE TREATM     | IENT & OFFSITE TRA | NSFERS OF      | VASTE<br>Please enter:           | PRTR# : P0501   Facility Name : Bord na Móna Energ<br>all quantities on this sheet in Tonnes               | y Limited (Derry | /greenagh) | Filename : P0501_2016.xl | s   Return Year : 2016 |                                                                                                                                                                 |                                                                                                                     |                                                                                                                                                                                        | 13/02/2017 12:38                                                                                                           |
|----------------------|--------------------|----------------|----------------------------------|------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|------------------|------------|--------------------------|------------------------|-----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|---------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|
|                      | European Waste     |                | Quantity<br>(Tonnes per<br>Year) |                                                                                                            | Waste            |            | Method Used              | Location of            | Haz Waste : Name and<br>Licence/Permit No of Next<br>Destination Facility <u>Non</u><br><u>Haz Waste</u> : Name and<br>Licence/Permit No of<br>Recover/Disposer | <u>Haz Waste</u> : Address of Next<br>Destination Facility<br><u>Non Haz Waste</u> : Address of<br>Recover/Disposer | Name and License / Permit No. and<br>Address of Final Recoverer /<br>Disposer (HAZARDOUS WASTE<br>ONLY)                                                                                | Actual Address of Final Destination<br>i.e. Final Recovery / Disposal Site<br>(HAZARDOUS WASTE ONLY)                       |
| Transfer Destination | Code               | Hazardous      |                                  | Description of Waste                                                                                       | Operation        | M/C/E      | Method Used              | Treatment              |                                                                                                                                                                 |                                                                                                                     |                                                                                                                                                                                        |                                                                                                                            |
| Within the Country   | 01 01 02           | No             | 241.7                            | wastes from mineral non-metalliferous<br>excavation                                                        | D1               | E          | Volume Calculation       | Onsite of generat      | Bord na Mona Energy<br>ii Ltd,P0501-01<br>Walker Recycling,NWCPO-                                                                                               | Derrygreenagh,Rochfortbrid<br>ge,Mullingar,Co<br>Westmeath,Ireland<br>Clonkeen,Portlaoise,Co                        |                                                                                                                                                                                        |                                                                                                                            |
| Within the Country   | 02 01 04           | No             | 141.72                           | waste plastics (except packaging)                                                                          | R5               | М          | Weighed                  | Offsite in Ireland     | 14-11464-01                                                                                                                                                     | Laois,.,Ireland                                                                                                     |                                                                                                                                                                                        |                                                                                                                            |
| To Other Countries   | 08 01 11           | Yes            | 0.66                             | waste paint and varnish containing organic solvents or other dangerous substances                          | R1               | М          | Weighed                  | Abroad                 | Enva Ireland Ltd,184-1                                                                                                                                          | Clonminam Ind<br>Estate,Portlaoise,Co<br>Laois,.,Ireland                                                            | Recyfuel<br>Ltd,BE0459.735.458,Enghis<br>.,.,.,Belgium                                                                                                                                 | ,<br>Enghis,,,,,,Belgium                                                                                                   |
| To Other Countries   | 11 01 13           | Yes            | 0.84                             | degreasing wastes containing dangerous<br>substances                                                       | R11              | С          | Volume Calculation       | Abroad                 | Safety Kleen Ltd,99-1                                                                                                                                           | Tallaght,,Ireland<br>Clonminam Ind<br>Estate Portlansie Co                                                          | Solvent Recovery<br>Management,PP33345F,Wh<br>eeland Rd,Knottingly,West<br>Yorks,WF11 8DZ,United<br>Kingdom<br>Enva Ltd,184-1,Clonminam<br>Industrial<br>Estate Portlapise Lapis, Itel | Wheeland<br>Rd,Knottingly,West<br>Yorks,WF11 8D2,United<br>Kingdom<br>Clonminam Industrial<br>Estate Portlagise Lagis Tral |
| Within the Country   | 13 02 05           | Yes            | 12.74                            | and lubricating oils                                                                                       | R1               | С          | Volume Calculation       | Offsite in Ireland     | Enva Ireland Ltd,184-1                                                                                                                                          | Laois,,Ireland                                                                                                      | and                                                                                                                                                                                    | and                                                                                                                        |
| Within the Country   | 15 01 03           | No             | 11.42                            | wooden packaging<br>absorbents, filter materials (including oil<br>filters not otherwise specified) wining | R1               | м          | Weighed                  | Offsite in Ireland     | AES Ltd,WP-OY-08-061-01                                                                                                                                         | Offaly,,,Iceland                                                                                                    | Lindenschmidt Reg no                                                                                                                                                                   |                                                                                                                            |
| To Other Countries   | 15 02 02           | Yes            | 0.64                             | cloths, protective clothing contaminated by<br>dangerous substances                                        | R1               | с          | Volume Calculation       | Abroad                 | Enva Ireland Ltd,184-1                                                                                                                                          | Estate,Portlaoise,Co<br>Laois,,Ireland<br>Clonminam Ind<br>Estate,Portlaoise,Co                                     | E97095037,IINDENSCHMID<br>T,Kreuztal,,Germany<br>R.D. Recycling,Reg no<br>51727/1/KD.HouthalenE                                                                                        | IINDENSCHMIDT,Kreuztal,.,<br>,Germany                                                                                      |
| To Other Countries   | 16 01 07           | Yes            | 2.96                             | oil filters                                                                                                | R4               | С          | Volume Calculation       | Abroad                 | Enva Ireland Ltd,184-1                                                                                                                                          | Laois,.,Ireland                                                                                                     | elgium<br>Campine                                                                                                                                                                      | Houthalen,.,,,,Belgium                                                                                                     |
| To Other Countries   | 16 06 01           | Yes            | 1.5                              | lead batteries                                                                                             | R4               | м          | Weighed                  | Abroad                 | Enva Ireland Ltd,184-1                                                                                                                                          | Estate,Portlaoise,Co<br>Laois,Ireland                                                                               | Recycling,MLAV/05-<br>173/GVDA,Beerse,.,.,,Belgi<br>um                                                                                                                                 | Beerse,.,.,,Belgium                                                                                                        |
| Within the Country   | 17 04 07           | No             | 258.9                            | mixed metals                                                                                               | R4               | М          | Weighed                  | Offsite in Ireland     | AES Ltd,WP-OY-08-061-01                                                                                                                                         | Offaly,lceland                                                                                                      |                                                                                                                                                                                        |                                                                                                                            |
| Within the Country   | 20 03 01           | No             | 32.87                            | mixed municipal waste                                                                                      | D1               | М          | Weighed                  | Offsite in Ireland     | AES Ltd,WP-OY-08-061-01                                                                                                                                         | Offaly,,,Iceland                                                                                                    |                                                                                                                                                                                        |                                                                                                                            |
| Within the Country   | 20 03 01           | No             | 4.98                             | mixed municipal waste                                                                                      | D1               | м          | Volume Calculation       | Offsite in Ireland     | AES Ltd,WP-OY-08-061-01                                                                                                                                         | Offaly,,,Iceland                                                                                                    | Enva Ltd,184-1,Clonminam                                                                                                                                                               |                                                                                                                            |
|                      |                    |                |                                  |                                                                                                            |                  |            |                          |                        |                                                                                                                                                                 | Clonminam Ind<br>Estate Portlaoise Co                                                                               | Industrial<br>Estate Portlaoise Laois Irel                                                                                                                                             | Clonminam Industrial<br>Estate Portlaoise Laois Irel                                                                       |
| Within the Country   | 13 05 03           | Yes            | 6.08                             | interceptor sludges                                                                                        | R1               | С          | Volume Calculation       | Offsite in Ireland     | Enva Ireland Ltd,184-1                                                                                                                                          | Laois,.,Ireland                                                                                                     | and                                                                                                                                                                                    | and                                                                                                                        |
|                      |                    | * Select a row | by double-clicking               | the Description of Waste then click the delete button                                                      |                  |            |                          |                        |                                                                                                                                                                 |                                                                                                                     |                                                                                                                                                                                        |                                                                                                                            |

Link to previous years waste data Link to previous years waste summary data & percentage change Link to Waste Guidance

| Facility Information Sun                     | nmary                                                 |                                                                                       |                                                                                                    |
|----------------------------------------------|-------------------------------------------------------|---------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|
| AER Reporting Year                           | 2017                                                  |                                                                                       |                                                                                                    |
| Licence Register Number                      | P0501-01                                              |                                                                                       |                                                                                                    |
| Name of site                                 | Bord                                                  | na Mona Derrygreenagh                                                                 |                                                                                                    |
| Site Location                                | Derrygreenag                                          | h, Rochfortbridge, Co Westmeath                                                       |                                                                                                    |
| NACE Code                                    | -                                                     | 0892                                                                                  |                                                                                                    |
| Class/Classes of Activity                    |                                                       | 1.4                                                                                   |                                                                                                    |
| National Grid Reference (6E, 6 N)            |                                                       | 249450, 238140                                                                        |                                                                                                    |
|                                              | Activities on site can be<br>peat into stockpiles and | divided into two components, firstly the n secondly the transportation of that peat v | nilling, harrowing, ridiging and harvesting of<br>ia an internal rail network to the Power Station |
| A description of the activities/processes at | and lorry outloading faci                             | ilities. Production achieved was approxima                                            | ately 299,912 tonnes which was up on the 2016                                                      |
| the site for the reporting year. This should | figure. Infrastructurally,                            | there was no bog development. Quarterly                                               | grab sampling was 100% compliant, with the                                                         |
| include information such as production       | continuous composite sa                               | ampling returning no non-compliances for                                              | suspended solids. There was one                                                                    |
| increases or decreases on site, any          | environmental complain                                | nt received during the reporting period, thi                                          | s was dust related and was resolved to the                                                         |

satisfaction of the complainant. A shelter belt 200m long was planted to alleviate the problem. In relation to silt

pond cleaning, almost 90% of ponds received two cleanings, inspections dictating cleaning schedules. Bord na

licence.Decommissioning and Rehabilitation works are described in an attachment. The composite sampler experienced some technical difficulties which impacted on the collection of flow data. A decision was therefore

Mona liaised with Meath and Offaly Co.Councils to reduce littering in litter hotspots across the

made to send the sampler away to the manufacturer for overhaul.

include information such as production increases or decreases on site, any infrastructural changes, environmental performance which was measured during the reporting year and an overview of compliance with your licence listing all exceedances of licence limits (where applicable) and what they relate to e.g. air, water, noise.

### Declaration:

All the data and information presented in this report has been checked and certified as being accurate. The guality of the information is assured to meet licence requirements.



|   | AIR-summary template                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                            | Lic No: | P0501-01    | Year                       | 2017 |
|---|-----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|---------|-------------|----------------------------|------|
|   | Answer all questions and complete all tables where relevant                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                     |         |             |                            |      |
|   |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                 |         | Ado         | ditional information       |      |
| 1 | Does your site have licensed air emissions? If yes please complete table A1 and A2 below for the current<br>reporting year and answer further questions. If you do not have licenced emissions and do not complete a<br>solvent management plan (table A4 and A5) you <u>do not</u> need to complete the tables | No      | Fug         | vitive emissions only      |      |
|   | Periodic/Non-Continuous Monitoring                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                              |         |             |                            |      |
| 2 | Are there any results in breach of licence requirements? If yes please provide brief details in the comment section of<br>TableA1 below                                                                                                                                                                         | Yes     | Reported to | the Agency ref INCI012674. |      |
| 3 | Basic air           Was all monitoring carried out in accordance with EPAguidance<br>note AG2 and using the basic air monitoring checklist? <u>Monitoring</u><br><u>AGN2</u>                                                                                                                                    | Yes     |             |                            |      |

1

### Table A1: Licensed Mass Emissions/Ambient data-periodic monitoring (non-continuous)

|               |                      |              |                   |                             |                |             |                  |                    |             | Comments -  |
|---------------|----------------------|--------------|-------------------|-----------------------------|----------------|-------------|------------------|--------------------|-------------|-------------|
|               |                      |              |                   |                             |                |             |                  |                    |             | reason for  |
|               |                      |              |                   |                             |                |             |                  |                    |             | change in % |
|               |                      |              |                   |                             |                |             |                  |                    |             | mass load   |
|               |                      |              |                   |                             |                |             |                  |                    |             | from        |
|               |                      |              | ELV in licence or |                             |                |             |                  |                    |             | previous    |
| Emission      |                      | Frequency of | any revision      |                             |                | Unit of     | Compliant with   |                    | Annual mass | year if     |
| reference no: | Parameter/ Substance | Monitoring   | therof            | Licence Compliance criteria | Measured value | measurement | licence limit    | Method of analysis | load (kg)   | applicable  |
|               |                      |              |                   |                             |                |             |                  |                    |             |             |
|               |                      |              |                   |                             |                |             |                  |                    |             |             |
| DM-01         | SELECT               |              |                   | SELECT                      |                | SELECT      | SELECT           | SELECT             |             |             |
|               |                      |              |                   |                             |                |             |                  |                    |             |             |
|               | SELECT               |              |                   | SELECT                      |                | SELECT      | SELECT           | SELECT             |             |             |
|               |                      |              |                   |                             |                |             |                  |                    |             |             |
|               | 651 5 67             |              |                   | 651 50T                     |                |             | 651 5 6 <b>7</b> | 651 5 6 <b>7</b>   |             |             |
|               | SELECT               |              |                   | SELECT                      |                | SELECT      | SELECT           | SELECT             |             |             |
|               | SELECT               |              |                   | SELECT                      |                | SELECT      | SELECT           | SELECT             |             |             |

Note 1: Volumetric flow shall be included as a reportable parameter

| Continuous Monitoring                                                                                                                                              |    |  |
|--------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|----|--|
| 4 Does your site carry out continuous air emissions monitoring?                                                                                                    | No |  |
| If yes please review your continuous monitoring data and report the required fields below in Table A2 and compare it<br>to its relevant Emission Limit Value (ELV) |    |  |
| 5<br>Did continuous monitoring equipment experience downtime? If yes please record downtime in table A2 below                                                      | No |  |
| 6<br>Do you have a proactive service agreement for each piece of continuous monitoring equipment?                                                                  | No |  |
| 7<br>Did your site experience any abatement system bypasses? If yes please detail them in table A3 below                                                           | No |  |
|                                                                                                                                                                    |    |  |

| AIR-summary template                                          | Lic No: | P0501-01 | Year | 2017 |
|---------------------------------------------------------------|---------|----------|------|------|
| Table A2: Summary of average emissions -continuous monitoring |         |          |      |      |

Number of ELV Comments exceedences in

# Emission Parameter/Substance Averaging Period Compliance Criteria Units of Annual Emission Annual maximum Monitoring Equipment

|       |                    | ELV in licence or   |          |                     |           |       |     | downtime (hours) | current        |              |
|-------|--------------------|---------------------|----------|---------------------|-----------|-------|-----|------------------|----------------|--------------|
|       |                    | any revision therof |          |                     |           |       |     |                  | reporting year |              |
| DM-01 | Total Particulates | 350                 | 140 DAYS | Daily average < ELV | mg/m2/day | 11340 | 113 | 0                | 0              | Dust         |
|       |                    |                     |          |                     |           |       |     |                  |                | monitioring  |
|       |                    |                     |          |                     |           |       |     |                  |                | took place   |
|       |                    |                     |          |                     |           |       |     |                  |                | on 5         |
|       |                    |                     |          |                     |           |       |     |                  |                | occasions    |
|       |                    |                     |          |                     |           |       |     |                  |                | for 28 days  |
|       |                    |                     |          |                     |           |       |     |                  |                | each time    |
|       |                    |                     |          |                     |           |       |     |                  |                | between      |
|       |                    |                     |          |                     |           |       |     |                  |                | April and    |
|       |                    |                     |          |                     |           |       |     |                  |                | September    |
| DM-02 | Total Particulates | 350                 | 140 DAYS | Daily average < ELV | mg/m2/day | 15204 | 214 | 0                | 0              |              |
| DM-03 | Total Particulates | 350                 | 140 DAYS | Daily average < ELV | mg/m2/day | 21364 | 350 | 0                | 0              |              |
| DM-04 | Total Particulates | 350                 | 140 DAYS | Daily average < ELV | mg/m2/day | 28560 | 605 | 0                | 1              | Reported to  |
|       |                    |                     |          |                     |           |       |     |                  |                | Agency on    |
|       |                    |                     |          |                     |           |       |     |                  |                | 14/08/2017.1 |
|       |                    |                     |          |                     |           |       |     |                  |                | NCI012674    |
|       | SELECT             |                     |          |                     | SELECT    |       | -   |                  |                |              |

note 1: Volumetric flow shall be included as a reportable parameter.

### Table A3: Abatement system bypass reporting table Bypass protocol

| Date* | Duration** (hours)                                                       | Location | Reason for bypass | Impact magnitude | Corrective action |  |  |  |  |  |  |
|-------|--------------------------------------------------------------------------|----------|-------------------|------------------|-------------------|--|--|--|--|--|--|
|       |                                                                          |          |                   |                  |                   |  |  |  |  |  |  |
|       |                                                                          |          |                   |                  |                   |  |  |  |  |  |  |
|       | * this should include all dates that an abatement system byoass occurred |          |                   |                  |                   |  |  |  |  |  |  |

\*\* an accurate record of time bypass beginning and end should be logged on site and maintained for future Agency inspections please refer to bypass protocol link

|   |                    |                              |                        | -                              |                                  |                                  |                   |                    |                     |   |
|---|--------------------|------------------------------|------------------------|--------------------------------|----------------------------------|----------------------------------|-------------------|--------------------|---------------------|---|
|   | Solvent            | use and manageme             | nt on site             |                                |                                  |                                  |                   |                    |                     |   |
| 8 | Do you have a tota | l Emission Limit Value of di | rect and fugitive emis | sions on site? if yes          | please fill out tables A4 and A5 |                                  |                   | SELECT             |                     |   |
| 1 | Table A4: Solv     | ent Management Pla           | an Summarv             | Solvent                        | Please refer to linked solven    | t regulations to                 | 1                 |                    |                     |   |
|   | Total VOC Emi      | ssion limit value            |                        | regulations                    | complete table 5                 | and 6                            |                   |                    |                     |   |
|   |                    |                              |                        |                                |                                  |                                  |                   |                    |                     |   |
|   |                    |                              |                        |                                |                                  |                                  |                   |                    |                     |   |
|   |                    |                              |                        |                                |                                  |                                  |                   |                    |                     |   |
|   |                    |                              |                        |                                |                                  |                                  |                   |                    |                     |   |
|   | Reporting year     | Total solvent input on       | Total VOC              | Total VOC                      |                                  | Compliance                       |                   |                    |                     |   |
|   |                    | sice (kB)                    | from entire site       | solvent input                  | Total Emission Limit Value       |                                  |                   |                    |                     |   |
|   |                    |                              | (direct and fugitive)  |                                | (FLV) in licence or any revision |                                  |                   |                    |                     |   |
|   |                    |                              |                        |                                | therof                           |                                  |                   |                    |                     |   |
|   |                    |                              |                        |                                |                                  | SELECT                           |                   |                    |                     |   |
| ĺ |                    |                              |                        |                                |                                  | SELECT                           |                   |                    |                     |   |
|   | Table A5:          | Solvent Mass Balan           | ce summary             |                                |                                  | 1.                               |                   |                    |                     |   |
|   |                    |                              |                        |                                |                                  |                                  |                   |                    |                     | 1 |
|   |                    | (I) Inputs (kg)              |                        |                                | (O)                              | Outputs (kg)                     |                   |                    |                     |   |
|   |                    |                              |                        |                                |                                  |                                  |                   |                    |                     |   |
|   | Solvent            |                              | organic solvent        | Solvents lost in<br>water (kg) | Collected waste solvent (kg)     | Fugitive Organic<br>Solvent (kg) | in other ways e g | Solvents destroyed | Solvent to air (kg) |   |
|   |                    | (I) Inputs (kg)              | gases(kg)              | mater (NB)                     |                                  | Solvent (NB)                     | hv-nasses (kg)    | nhysical reaction  | Solvent to all (kg) |   |
|   |                    |                              | Sec.es(                |                                |                                  |                                  | -) passes (0.8)   | e.g.               |                     |   |
| Ì |                    |                              |                        |                                |                                  |                                  |                   |                    |                     |   |
| Ì |                    |                              |                        |                                |                                  |                                  |                   |                    |                     | 1 |
| ľ |                    |                              |                        |                                |                                  |                                  |                   |                    |                     |   |
|   |                    |                              |                        |                                |                                  |                                  |                   | Total              |                     | 1 |

| AER Monitoring returns summary template-WATER/WASTEWATER(SEWER)                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                 |     | Lic No: P0501-01                                                                                                                                                                                   | Year                                                                                                                                                             | 2017 |  |
|-------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|-----|----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|------|--|
|                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                 |     | Additional info                                                                                                                                                                                    | rmation                                                                                                                                                          |      |  |
| Does your site have licensed emissions direct to surface water or direct to sewer? If yes<br>please complete table W2 and W3 below for the current reporting year and answer<br>further questions. If you do not have licenced emissions you <u>only</u> need to complete table<br>W1 and or W2 for storm water analysis and visual inspections | Yes | The continuous monitoring sampler wa<br>period. The sampler also experienced to<br>which inhibited the collection of flow dat<br>calculations. It was therefore decided to<br>graphical form as an | s relocated during the reporting<br>echnical difficulties at both sites<br>ta and subsequent annual loading<br>o present the sampling results in<br>a tatchment. |      |  |
| Was it a requirement of your licence to carry out visual inspections on any surface water<br>2 discharges or watercourses on or near your site? If yes please complete table W2 below<br>summarising only any evidence of contamination noted during visual inspections                                                                         | Yes | Monthly COD of yard run-off is attached.                                                                                                                                                           |                                                                                                                                                                  |      |  |
| Table W1 Storm water monitoring                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                 |     |                                                                                                                                                                                                    |                                                                                                                                                                  |      |  |

| Location<br>reference | Location<br>relative to site<br>activities | PRTR Parameter | Licenced<br>Parameter | Monitoring<br>date | ELV or trigger<br>level in licence<br>or any revision<br>thereof* | Licence<br>Compliance<br>criteria | Measured value | Unit of<br>measurement | Compliant with<br>licence | Comments |
|-----------------------|--------------------------------------------|----------------|-----------------------|--------------------|-------------------------------------------------------------------|-----------------------------------|----------------|------------------------|---------------------------|----------|
|                       | SELECT                                     | SELECT         | SELECT                |                    |                                                                   | SELECT                            |                | SELECT                 | SELECT                    |          |
|                       | SELECT                                     | SELECT         | SELECT                |                    |                                                                   | SELECT                            |                | SELECT                 | SELECT                    |          |

\*trigger values may be agreed by the Agency outside of licence conditions

### Table W2 Visual inspections-Please only enter details where contamination was observed.

| Location<br>Reference | Date of<br>inspection | Description of contamination | Source of contamination | Corrective action | Comments |
|-----------------------|-----------------------|------------------------------|-------------------------|-------------------|----------|
|                       |                       |                              | SELECT                  |                   |          |
|                       |                       |                              | SELECT                  |                   |          |

### Licensed Emissions to water and /or wastewater(sewer)-periodic monitoring (non-continuous)

3 Was there any result in breach of licence requirements? If yes please provide brief details in the comment section of Table W3 below

|   | comment section of Table Wa                               | below              |                   | NO  |                                                                                                   |
|---|-----------------------------------------------------------|--------------------|-------------------|-----|---------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|
|   |                                                           |                    |                   |     | Surface water monitoring was carried out on a quarterly basis. The results of which are attached. |
|   | Was all monitoring carried out in accordance with EPA     |                    |                   |     |                                                                                                   |
|   | guidance and checklists for Quality of Aqueous Monitoring | External /Internal |                   |     |                                                                                                   |
|   | Data Reported to the EPA? If no please detail what areas  | Lab Quality        | Assessment of     |     |                                                                                                   |
| 4 | require improvement in additional information box         | <u>checklist</u>   | results checklist | Yes |                                                                                                   |

### Table W3: Licensed Emissions to water and /or wastewater (sewer)-periodic monitoring (non-continuous)

|               |             |                 |                |              |                  | ELV or trigger<br>values in licence or |                             |                |             |                |                    |                  | Procedural      |                       |          |
|---------------|-------------|-----------------|----------------|--------------|------------------|----------------------------------------|-----------------------------|----------------|-------------|----------------|--------------------|------------------|-----------------|-----------------------|----------|
| Emission      | Emission    | Parameter/      |                | Frequency of |                  | any revision                           |                             |                | Unit of     | Compliant with |                    | Procedural       | reference       |                       |          |
| reference no: | released to | SubstanceNote 1 | Type of sample | monitoring   | Averaging period | therof <sup>Note 2</sup>               | Licence Compliance criteria | Measured value | measurement | licence        | Method of analysis | reference source | standard number | Annual mass load (kg) | Comments |
|               |             |                 |                |              |                  |                                        |                             |                |             |                |                    |                  |                 |                       |          |
|               |             |                 |                |              |                  |                                        |                             |                |             |                |                    |                  |                 |                       |          |
|               |             |                 |                |              |                  |                                        |                             |                |             |                |                    |                  |                 |                       |          |

Note 1: Volumetric flow shall be included as a reportable parameter

Note 2: Where Emission Limit Values (ELV) do not apply to your licence please compare results against EQS for Surface water or relevant receptor quality standards

| AER Monitoring returns summary template-WATER/WASTEWATER(SEWER)                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                    | Lic              | No: | P0501-01                                                     | Year | 2017 |  |
|----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|------------------|-----|--------------------------------------------------------------|------|------|--|
| Continuous monitoring<br>5 Does your site carry out continuous emissions to water/sewer monitoring?<br>If yes please summarise your continuous monitoring data below in Table W4 and compare it to<br>its relevant Emission Limit Value (ELV)                                                                                                                                                      | Yes              |     | Additional Information Flow proportionate composite sampling |      |      |  |
| Did continuous monitoring equipment experience downtime? If yes please record downtime in<br>table W4 below     Do you have a proactive service contract for each piece of continuous monitoring equipment on<br>site?     Did abatement system bypass occur during the reporting year? If yes please complete table W5<br>below     Table W4: Summary of average emissions -continuous monitoring | Yes<br>Yes<br>No |     | Total of 70 days over 365 days                               |      |      |  |

|               |             |                      | ELV or trigger<br>values in licence |                  |            |             |                             | % change +/- from<br>previous reporting | Monitoring       | Number of ELV  |          |
|---------------|-------------|----------------------|-------------------------------------|------------------|------------|-------------|-----------------------------|-----------------------------------------|------------------|----------------|----------|
| Emission      | Emission    |                      | or any revision                     |                  | Compliance | Units of    | Annual Emission for current | year                                    | Equipment        | exceedences in |          |
| reference no: | released to | Parameter/ Substance | thereof                             | Averaging Period | Criteria   | measurement | reporting year (kg)         |                                         | downtime (hours) | reporting year | Comments |
|               |             |                      |                                     |                  |            |             |                             |                                         |                  | 0              |          |
|               |             |                      |                                     |                  |            |             |                             |                                         |                  |                |          |
|               |             |                      |                                     |                  |            |             |                             |                                         |                  |                |          |
|               |             |                      |                                     |                  |            |             |                             |                                         |                  |                |          |

note 1: Volumetric flow shall be included as a reportable parameter.

### Table W5: Abatement system bypass reporting table

| Date | Duration (hours) | ion (hours) Location | Resultant<br>emissions | Reason for<br>bypass | Corrective<br>action* | Was a report<br>submitted to the<br>EPA? | When was this report submitted |
|------|------------------|----------------------|------------------------|----------------------|-----------------------|------------------------------------------|--------------------------------|
|      |                  |                      |                        |                      |                       | SELECT                                   |                                |
|      |                  |                      |                        |                      |                       |                                          |                                |
|      |                  |                      |                        |                      |                       |                                          |                                |
|      |                  |                      |                        |                      |                       |                                          |                                |

\*Measures taken or proposed to reduce or limit bypass frequency

|                                 |                                 |                                    |                     |                 |                    |                        |                 |            |                                                                                                  |                 |                        |                         |                | Results of      |  |  |  |  |  |  |
|---------------------------------|---------------------------------|------------------------------------|---------------------|-----------------|--------------------|------------------------|-----------------|------------|--------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|-----------------|------------------------|-------------------------|----------------|-----------------|--|--|--|--|--|--|
|                                 |                                 |                                    |                     |                 |                    |                        |                 |            | Integrity reports                                                                                |                 |                        |                         |                | retest(if in    |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| Bund/Containment                |                                 |                                    |                     |                 |                    |                        |                 |            | maintained on                                                                                    |                 | Integrity test failure |                         | Scheduled date | current         |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| structure ID                    | Туре                            | Specify Other type                 | Product containment | Actual capacity | Capacity required* | Type of integrity test | Other test type | Test date  | site?                                                                                            | Results of test | explanation <50 words  | Corrective action taken | for retest     | reporting year) |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| Derrygreenagh Bund              |                                 |                                    |                     |                 |                    |                        |                 |            |                                                                                                  |                 |                        |                         |                |                 |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| NO:501-37-01                    | reinforced concrete             |                                    | Gas Oil             | 110,592         | 45000              | Hydraulic test         |                 | 22/05/2017 | Yes                                                                                              | Pass            | N/A                    | N/A                     | N/A            | N/A             |  |  |  |  |  |  |
|                                 |                                 |                                    |                     |                 |                    | Hydraulic test         |                 |            |                                                                                                  |                 |                        |                         |                |                 |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| * Capacity required should comp | ply with 25% or 110% containmen | t rule as detailed in your licence |                     |                 |                    |                        | Commentary      |            | y required should comply with 25% or 110% containment rule as detailed in your Keence Commentary |                 |                        |                         |                |                 |  |  |  |  |  |  |

SELECT

SELECT

SELECT

Has integrity testing been carried out in accordance with licence requirements and are all structures tested in

Table B1: Summary details of bund /containment structure integrity test

15 line with BS8007/EPA Guidance?

-

16 Are channels/transfer systems to remote containment systems tested?

17 Are channels/transfer systems compliant in both integrity and available volume?

### Pipeline/underground structure testing

|                                                                                                                                                                          |        | No underground tanks or pipelines |
|--------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|--------|-----------------------------------|
| Are you required by your licence to undertake integrity testing* on underground structures e.g. pipelines or sumps etc? if yes please fill out table 2 below listing all |        | on site                           |
| 1 underground structures and pipelines on site which failed the integrity test and all which have not been tested withing the integrity test period as specified         | Yes    |                                   |
| 2 Please provide integrity testing frequency period                                                                                                                      | SELECT |                                   |

\_\_\_\_

bunding and storage guidelines

\*please note integrity testing means water tightness testing for process and foul pipelines (as required under your licence)

| Type of secondary containment                                                                                                                                                                                                                      |                                                                                                                                                                                                                            |             |
|----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|-------------|
| Structure ID     Type system     Material of construction:     Secondary containment?     Type integrity testing     maintained on site?     Results of test     corrective action     Scheduled date     Results of retest (if in reporting year) | containment Integrity reports failure explanation Corrective action Scheduled date Results of retest(if in currer<br>Type integrity testing maintained on site? Results of test <50 words taken for retest reporting year) | Type system |
| SELECT SELECT SELECT SELECT SELECT SELECT SELECT SELECT SELECT                                                                                                                                                                                     | SELECT SELECT SELECT SELECT SELECT                                                                                                                                                                                         | SELECT      |
|                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                    |                                                                                                                                                                                                                            |             |
|                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                    |                                                                                                                                                                                                                            |             |
|                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                    |                                                                                                                                                                                                                            |             |

Please use commentary for additional details not answered by tables/ questions above

Year

2017

Comments  $_{\rm 1}$  Are you required to carry out groundwater monitoring as part of your licence requirements? no Please provide an interpretation of groundwater monitoring data in the 2 Are you required to carry out soil monitoring as part of your licence requirements? no interpretation box below or if you require additional space please 3 Do you extract groundwater for use on site? If yes please specify use in comment 3 section include a groundwater/contaminated land monitoring results Drinking water well yes interpretaion as an additional section in this AER Do monitoring results show that groundwater generic assessment criteria such as GTVs or IGVs are exceeded or is 4 there an upward trend in results for a substance? If yes, please complete the Groundwater Monitoring Guideline Template Groundwater Report (link in cell G8) and submit separately through ALDER as monitoring template a licensee return AND answer questions 5-12 below. no 5 Is the contamination related to operations at the facility (either current and/or historic) no 6 Have actions been taken to address contamination issues? If yes please summarise N/A remediation strategies proposed/undertaken for the site N/A 7 Please specify the proposed time frame for the remediation strategy 8 Is there a licence condition to carry out/update ELRA for the site? N/A 9 Has any type of risk assessment been carried out for the site? N/A N/A 10 Has a Conceptual Site Model been developed for the site? 11 Have potential receptors been identified on and off site? N/A 12 Is there evidence that contamination is migrating offsite? N/A Please enter interpretation of data here

### Table 1: Upgradient Groundwater monitoring results

|          |           |            |             |            |                 |                |        |        |          | Upward trend in    |
|----------|-----------|------------|-------------|------------|-----------------|----------------|--------|--------|----------|--------------------|
|          |           |            |             |            |                 |                |        |        |          | pollutant          |
|          | Sample    |            |             |            |                 |                |        |        |          | concentration      |
| Date of  | location  | Parameter/ |             | Monitoring | Maximum         | Average        |        |        |          | over last 5 years  |
| sampling | reference | Substance  | Methodology | frequency  | Concentration++ | Concentration+ | unit   | GTV's* | SELECT** | of monitoring data |
|          |           |            |             |            |                 |                | SELECT |        |          | SELECT             |
|          |           |            |             |            |                 |                | SELECT |        |          | SELECT             |

.+ where average indicates arithmetic mean

.++ maximum concentration indicates the maximum measured concentration from all monitoring results produced during the reporting year

| Table 2: Downgradient Groundwater monitoring results         Upward trend in yearly average pollutant concentration reference         Date of sampling       Parameter/       Methodology       Monitoring frequency       Maximum Average Concentration Unit       GTV's*       SELECT**       Of monitoring data                                                                                                                                                             |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
|--------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|--|--|--|--|--|--|--|
| Date of<br>sampling     Sample     Parameter/     Monitoring     Maximum     Average       Date of<br>sampling     Verameter/     Substance     Methodology     Monitoring     Maximum     Average       Concentration     Concentration     Concentration     unit     GTV's*     SELECT**     of monitoring data                                                                                                                                                             |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
|                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| SELECT SELECT                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| SELECT SELECT SELECT                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                           |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| otherwise instructed by the EPA. More information on the use of soil and groundwater standards/ generic assessment criteria (GAC) and risk assessment tools is available in the EPA published guidance (see the link in G31)                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                   |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| **Depending on location of the site and proximity to other sensitive receptors alternative Receptor based Water Quality standards should be used in addition<br>to the GTV e.g. if the site is close to surface water compare to Surface Water Environmental Quality Standards (SWEQS), If the site is close to a drinking water<br>supply compare results to the Drinking Water Standards (DWS) <u>water EQS</u> <u>GTV's</u> <u>standards</u> <u>supply</u> <u>standards</u> |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| Table 3: Soil results                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                          |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| Sample     Sample       Date of     location       sampling     Parameter/       Substance     Methodology       frequency     Concentration       unit                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                        |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| SELECT SELECT                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |

| Where additional detail is required please enter it here in 200 words or less |
|-------------------------------------------------------------------------------|
| Where additional detail is required please effer it here in 200 words of less |

| E  | nvironmental Liabilities template                                                                | Lic No:                   | P0501-01                  | Year 2017 |
|----|--------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|---------------------------|---------------------------|-----------|
|    | <u>Click here to access EPA guidance on Environmental Liabilities and Financial</u><br>provision |                           |                           |           |
|    |                                                                                                  |                           | Commentary                | 7         |
| 1  | ELRA initial agreement status                                                                    |                           |                           |           |
|    |                                                                                                  | Not a licence requirement | -                         | -         |
| 2  | ELRA review status                                                                               | NA                        |                           | -         |
| 3  | Amount of Financial Provision cover required as determined by the latest ELRA                    | NA                        |                           | -         |
| 4  | Financial Provision for ELRA status                                                              | NA                        |                           | -         |
| 5  | Financial Provision for ELRA - amount of cover                                                   | NA                        |                           | -         |
| 6  | Financial Provision for ELRA - type                                                              | NA                        |                           | -         |
| 7  | Financial provision for ELRA expiry date                                                         | NA                        |                           |           |
| 8  | Closure plan initial agreement status                                                            | NA                        | Internal budget provision |           |
| 9  | Closure plan review status                                                                       | NA                        | Internal budget provision |           |
| 10 | Financial Provision for Closure status                                                           | NA                        | Internal budget provision |           |
| 11 | Financial Provision for Closure - amount of cover                                                | NA                        | Internal budget provision |           |
| 12 | Financial Provision for Closure - type                                                           | NA                        | Internal budget provision |           |
| 13 | Financial provision for Closure expiry date                                                      | NA                        |                           |           |

|   | Environmental Management Programme/Continuous Improvement Programme                                                                                                  | template | Lic No:                | P0501-01          | Year | 2017 |
|---|----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|----------|------------------------|-------------------|------|------|
|   | Highlighted cells contain dropdown menu click to view                                                                                                                |          | Additional Information |                   | _    |      |
| 1 | Do you maintain an Environmental Mangement System (EMS) for the site. If yes, please detail in<br>additional information                                             | Yes      | Internal               | unaccredited EMS. |      |      |
| 2 | Does the EMS reference the most significant environmental aspects and associated impacts on-site                                                                     | Yes      |                        |                   |      |      |
| 3 | Does the EMS maintain an Environmental Management Programme (EMP) as required in accordance with the licence requirements                                            | Yes      |                        |                   |      |      |
| 4 | Do you maintain an environmental documentation/communication system to inform the public on<br>environmental performance of the facility, as required by the licence | Yes      |                        |                   |      |      |

| Environmental Management Programme | (EMP) report                |                      |                                |                |                              |
|------------------------------------|-----------------------------|----------------------|--------------------------------|----------------|------------------------------|
| Objective Category                 | Target                      | Status (% completed) | How target was progressed      | Responsibility | Intermediate outcomes        |
| Reduction of emissions to Air      | Continue to train all       | 90                   | In total 73 personnel          | Individual     | Reduced emissions            |
|                                    | employees in                |                      | received training during       |                |                              |
|                                    | environmental matters.      |                      | 2017. Hydraulic harrows        |                |                              |
|                                    | Training will be by means   |                      | were depolyed at 4             |                |                              |
|                                    | of a new four module        |                      | locations. Headland peat       |                |                              |
|                                    | training programme          |                      | was collected at all locations |                |                              |
|                                    | delivered by dedicated      |                      | and returned with              |                |                              |
|                                    | Bord na Mona training       |                      | production figures.            |                |                              |
|                                    | specialists. This new       |                      |                                |                |                              |
|                                    | training programme          |                      |                                |                |                              |
|                                    | includes environmental      |                      |                                |                |                              |
|                                    | compliance-IPPC,            |                      |                                |                |                              |
|                                    | Biodiversity, Archaeology   |                      |                                |                |                              |
|                                    | dhu chergy management.      |                      |                                |                |                              |
|                                    | doployed at dust consitive  |                      |                                |                |                              |
|                                    | locations. Continue with    |                      |                                |                |                              |
|                                    | the collection of headland  |                      |                                |                |                              |
|                                    | neat                        |                      |                                |                |                              |
|                                    | peut.                       |                      |                                |                |                              |
| Waste reduction/Raw material usage | Waste streamlining is a     | 80                   | Monthly waste reports are      | Section Head   | Improved Environmental       |
| efficiency                         | project we are particularly |                      | returned for records/filing    |                | Management Practices         |
|                                    | interested in continuing    |                      | and waste streams are          |                |                              |
|                                    | and hope to reduce wastes   |                      | segrated on site to maximise   |                |                              |
|                                    | further in the future and   |                      | recycling potential.           |                |                              |
|                                    | be more efficient in        |                      |                                |                |                              |
|                                    | dealing with all aspects of |                      |                                |                |                              |
|                                    | waste management            |                      |                                |                |                              |
| Waste reduction/Raw material usage | Continue with the           | 100                  | In total 119 14 tonnes of      | Individual     | Improved Environmental       |
| efficiency                         | recycling of polyethylene   | 100                  | nolvethlene were sent off      | individual     | Management Practices         |
| enterity                           | The sourcing of more        |                      | site for recycling             |                | management ructures          |
|                                    | recycling contractors will  |                      | Procurement also exploring     |                |                              |
|                                    | he ongoing.                 |                      | the nossibility of securing    |                |                              |
|                                    |                             |                      | further recyclers.             |                |                              |
|                                    |                             |                      |                                |                |                              |
| Energy Management                  | As part of an Energy        | 100                  | The monthly consumption of     | Section Head   | Reduce overall energy output |
|                                    | Awareness campaign all      |                      | energy was regurally           |                | while maintaining            |
|                                    | aspects of energy           |                      | communicated to the            |                | productivity.                |
|                                    | consumption will be         |                      | relevant personnel. This       |                |                              |
|                                    | communicated to             |                      | included the KPI's for peat    |                |                              |
|                                    | personnel with the          |                      | production, maintenance        |                |                              |
|                                    | intention of reducing       |                      | and transportation as well as  |                |                              |
|                                    | consumption through         |                      | bog pumping and workshop       |                |                              |
|                                    | awareness                   |                      | electrical consumption.        |                |                              |
|                                    |                             |                      |                                |                |                              |
|                                    |                             |                      |                                |                |                              |
|                                    |                             |                      |                                |                |                              |
| Reduction of emissions to Water    | Continue to train all       | 90                   | In total 73 Personnel          | Individual     | Improved Environmental       |
|                                    | employees in                |                      | received training in 2017.     |                | Management Practices         |
|                                    | environmental matters.      |                      | Personnel are trained every    |                |                              |
|                                    | Training will be by means   |                      | two years in Environmental     |                |                              |
|                                    | or a new four module        |                      | matters. Headland peat was     |                |                              |
|                                    | delivered by dedicate d     |                      | conected at all locations and  |                |                              |
|                                    | Rend no Mono training       |                      | included as part of overall    |                |                              |
|                                    | concinitativiona tranning   |                      | pear returns.                  |                |                              |
|                                    | training programme          |                      |                                |                |                              |
|                                    | includes environmental      |                      |                                |                |                              |
|                                    | compliance-IPPC             |                      |                                |                |                              |
|                                    | Biodiversity, Archaeology   |                      |                                |                |                              |
|                                    | and Energy management       |                      |                                |                |                              |
|                                    | Continue with the           |                      |                                |                |                              |
|                                    | collection of headland      |                      |                                |                |                              |
|                                    | peat.                       |                      |                                |                |                              |
|                                    |                             |                      |                                |                |                              |
|                                    |                             |                      |                                |                |                              |
|                                    |                             |                      |                                |                |                              |

| Noise monitoring summary report                                                                                                                                                                        | Lic No:                              | P0501-01   | Year | 2017 |
|--------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|--------------------------------------|------------|------|------|
| 1 Was noise monitoring a licence requirement for the AER period?                                                                                                                                       |                                      | No         | ]    |      |
| <ul> <li>2 Was noise monitoring carried out using the EPA Guidance note, including completion of the<br/>"Checklist for noise measurement report" included in the guidance note as table 6?</li> </ul> | <u>Noise</u><br>Guidance<br>note NG4 | NA         |      |      |
| 3 Does your site have a noise reduction plan                                                                                                                                                           |                                      | NA         | -    |      |
| 4 When was the noise reduction plan last updated?                                                                                                                                                      |                                      | Enter date |      |      |
| 5 Have there been changes relevant to site noise emissions (e.g. plant or operational changes) since survey?                                                                                           | the last noise                       | NA         |      |      |
| Table N1: Noise monitoring summary                                                                                                                                                                     |                                      |            | _    |      |
|                                                                                                                                                                                                        |                                      |            |      |      |

| Date of<br>monitoring | Time period | Noise location<br>(on site) | Noise<br>sensitive<br>location -NSL<br>(if applicable) | LA <sub>eq</sub> | LA <sub>90</sub> | LA <sub>10</sub> | LA <sub>max</sub> | Tonal or Impulsive<br>noise* (Y/N) | If tonal /impulsive noise was<br>identified was 5dB penalty<br>applied? | Comments (ex. main<br>noise sources on site, &<br>extraneous noise ex.<br>road traffic) | Is <u>site</u> compliant with<br>noise limits<br>(day/evening/night)? |
|-----------------------|-------------|-----------------------------|--------------------------------------------------------|------------------|------------------|------------------|-------------------|------------------------------------|-------------------------------------------------------------------------|-----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|-----------------------------------------------------------------------|
|                       |             |                             |                                                        |                  |                  |                  |                   | SELECT                             | SELECT                                                                  |                                                                                         | SELECT                                                                |
|                       |             |                             |                                                        |                  |                  |                  |                   |                                    |                                                                         |                                                                                         |                                                                       |

\*Please ensure that a tonal analysis has been carried out as per guidance note NG4. These records must be maintained onsite for future inspection

If noise limits exceeded as a result of noise attributed to site activities, please choose the corrective action from the following options?

SELECT

| ** please explain the reason for not taking action/resolution of noise issues? |  |
|--------------------------------------------------------------------------------|--|
| Any additional comments? (less than 200 words)                                 |  |

| Resource Usage/Energy efficiency summary | Lic No: | P0501-01 | Year | 2017 |
|------------------------------------------|---------|----------|------|------|
|                                          |         |          |      |      |

|   |                                                                                                                                |        | Additional information |
|---|--------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|--------|------------------------|
| 1 | When did the site carry out the most recent energy efficiency audit? Please list the recommendations in table 3 below          | Oct-17 |                        |
|   | SEAL-Large                                                                                                                     |        | The site attained      |
| 1 | s the site a member of any accredited programmes for reducing energy usage/water conservation such as Industry Energy.         |        | accrediation to the    |
| 2 | the SEAI programme linked to the right? If yes please list them in additional information Network (LIEN)                       | Yes    | energy standard 50001  |
|   | Where Fuel Oil is used in boilers on site is the sulphur content compliant with licence conditions? Please state percentage in |        | Not a Licence          |
| 3 | additional information                                                                                                         | NA     | requirement            |

| Table R1 Energy usag                | e on site     |              |                                                                 |                                                               |
|-------------------------------------|---------------|--------------|-----------------------------------------------------------------|---------------------------------------------------------------|
| Energy Use                          | Previous year | Current year | Production +/- %<br>compared to<br>previous reporting<br>year** | Energy<br>Consumption +/- %<br>vs overall site<br>production* |
| Total Energy Used (MWHrs)           | 5907          | 6913         | NA                                                              | NA                                                            |
| Total Energy Generated (MWHrs)      |               |              |                                                                 |                                                               |
| Total Renewable Energy Generated (N | /WHrs)        |              |                                                                 |                                                               |
| Electricity Consumption (MWHrs)     | 300.277       | 318.403      | NA                                                              | NA                                                            |
| Fossil Fuels Consumption:           |               |              |                                                                 |                                                               |
| Heavy Fuel Oil (m3)                 |               |              |                                                                 |                                                               |
| Light Fuel Oil (m3)                 | 551.885       | 649.037      |                                                                 |                                                               |
| Natural gas (m3)                    |               |              |                                                                 |                                                               |
| Coal/Solid fuel (metric tonnes)     |               |              |                                                                 |                                                               |
| Peat (metric tonnes)                |               |              |                                                                 |                                                               |
| Renewable Biomass                   |               |              |                                                                 |                                                               |
| Renewable energy generated on site  |               |              |                                                                 |                                                               |

\* where consumption of energy can be compared to overall site production please enter this information as percentage increase or decrease compared to the previous reporting year. \*\* where site production information is available please enter percentage increase or decrease compared to previous year

|                     |                      | -                   |                    |                   |                                 |                     |                        |
|---------------------|----------------------|---------------------|--------------------|-------------------|---------------------------------|---------------------|------------------------|
| Table R2 Water usag |                      |                     |                    | Water Emissions   | Water Consumption               |                     |                        |
|                     |                      | 1                   |                    |                   |                                 | Volume used i.e not |                        |
|                     |                      |                     | Production +/- %   | Energy            |                                 | discharged to       |                        |
|                     |                      |                     | compared to        | Consumption +/- % | Volume Discharged               | environment e.g.    |                        |
|                     | Water extracted      | Water extracted     | previous reporting | vs overall site   | back to                         | released as steam   |                        |
| Water use           | Previous year m3/yr. | Current year m3/yr. | year**             | production*       | environment(m <sup>3</sup> yr): | m3/yr               | Unaccounted for Water: |
| Groundwater         |                      |                     |                    |                   |                                 |                     |                        |
| Surface water       |                      |                     |                    |                   |                                 |                     |                        |
| Public supply       |                      |                     |                    |                   |                                 |                     |                        |
| Recycled water      |                      |                     |                    |                   |                                 |                     |                        |
| Total               |                      |                     |                    |                   |                                 |                     |                        |

\* where consumption of water can be compared to overall site production please enter this information as percentage increase or decrease compared to the previous reporting year. \*\* where site production information is available please enter percentage increase or decrease compared to previous year

Table R3 Waste Stream Summary

Г

|                        | Total  | Landfill | Incineration | Recycled | Other |
|------------------------|--------|----------|--------------|----------|-------|
| Hazardous (Tonnes)     | 17.82  | 0        | 1.62         | 16.2     | 0     |
| Non-Hazardous (Tonnes) | 560.32 | 20.06    |              | 370.56   | 169.7 |

### Table R4: Energy Audit finding recommendations

|               |                 | Description of    |                    | Predicted energy |                     |                |                 | Status and |
|---------------|-----------------|-------------------|--------------------|------------------|---------------------|----------------|-----------------|------------|
| Date of audit | Recommendations | Measures proposed | Origin of measures | savings %        | Implementation date | Responsibility | Completion date | comments   |
|               |                 |                   | SELECT             |                  |                     |                |                 |            |
|               |                 |                   | SELECT             |                  |                     |                |                 |            |
|               |                 |                   | SELECT             |                  |                     |                |                 |            |

Table R5: Power Generation: Where power is generated onsite (e.g. power generation facilities/food and drink industry)please complete the following information

|                                      | Unit ID | Unit ID | Unit ID | Unit ID | Station Total |
|--------------------------------------|---------|---------|---------|---------|---------------|
| Technology                           |         |         |         |         |               |
| Primary Fuel                         |         |         |         |         |               |
| Thermal Efficiency                   |         |         |         |         |               |
| Unit Date of Commission              |         |         |         |         |               |
| Total Starts for year                |         |         |         |         |               |
| Total Running Time                   |         |         |         |         |               |
| Total Electricity Generated (GWH)    |         |         |         |         |               |
| House Load (GWH)                     |         |         |         |         |               |
| KWH per Litre of Process Water       |         |         |         |         |               |
| KWH per Litre of Total Water used on | Site    |         |         |         |               |

|                      | Lic No:           | P0504-01                                                                                                                                                                | Year                                                                                                                                                        | 2017                                                                                                                                                             |                                                                                                                                                                                                  |
|----------------------|-------------------|-------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|-------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|--------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|
| Complaints           |                   |                                                                                                                                                                         |                                                                                                                                                             |                                                                                                                                                                  |                                                                                                                                                                                                  |
| Additional informati |                   |                                                                                                                                                                         |                                                                                                                                                             |                                                                                                                                                                  |                                                                                                                                                                                                  |
| Yes                  | One complaint was |                                                                                                                                                                         |                                                                                                                                                             |                                                                                                                                                                  |                                                                                                                                                                                                  |
|                      | received in       |                                                                                                                                                                         |                                                                                                                                                             |                                                                                                                                                                  |                                                                                                                                                                                                  |
|                      | Ballybeg Bog Area |                                                                                                                                                                         |                                                                                                                                                             |                                                                                                                                                                  |                                                                                                                                                                                                  |
|                      | relating to dust, |                                                                                                                                                                         |                                                                                                                                                             |                                                                                                                                                                  |                                                                                                                                                                                                  |
|                      | this was reported |                                                                                                                                                                         |                                                                                                                                                             |                                                                                                                                                                  |                                                                                                                                                                                                  |
|                      | to the Agency.    |                                                                                                                                                                         |                                                                                                                                                             |                                                                                                                                                                  |                                                                                                                                                                                                  |
|                      | RefLR029212       |                                                                                                                                                                         |                                                                                                                                                             |                                                                                                                                                                  |                                                                                                                                                                                                  |
|                      |                   |                                                                                                                                                                         |                                                                                                                                                             |                                                                                                                                                                  |                                                                                                                                                                                                  |
|                      | Yes               | Lic No:<br>Additional informati<br>Yes One complaint was<br>received in<br>Ballybeg Bog Area<br>relating to dust,<br>this was reported<br>to the Agency.<br>RefLR029212 | Lic No: P0504-01  Additional information Yes One complaint was received in Ballybeg Bog Area relating to dust, this was reported to the Agency. RefLR029212 | Lic No: P0504-01 Year  Additional information Yes One complaint was received in Ballybeg Bog Area relating to dust, this was reported to the Agency. RefLR029212 | Lic No:     P0504-01     Year     2017       Additional information       Yes     One complaint was received in Ballybeg Bog Area relating to dust, this was reported to the Agency. RefLR029212 |

| Table                                                                                                                  | 1 Complaints summary |                             |                          |                        | 1                 |                 |                 |
|------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|----------------------|-----------------------------|--------------------------|------------------------|-------------------|-----------------|-----------------|
|                                                                                                                        |                      | 1                           | Brief description of     |                        |                   |                 |                 |
|                                                                                                                        |                      |                             | complaint (Free txt <20  | Corrective action< 20  |                   |                 | Further         |
| Date                                                                                                                   | Category             | Other type (please specify) | words)                   | words                  | Resolution status | Resolution date | information     |
| 11/05/2017                                                                                                             | Dust                 |                             | Complaint received at    | Peat production was    | Complete          | 11/05/2017      | Reported to the |
|                                                                                                                        |                      |                             | Ballybeg Bog relating to | suspended and          |                   |                 | Agency ref:     |
|                                                                                                                        |                      |                             | dust nuisance.           | personnel reminded of  |                   |                 | LR029212 on     |
|                                                                                                                        |                      |                             |                          | their environmental    |                   |                 | 08/06/2017      |
|                                                                                                                        |                      |                             |                          | responsibilities. 200m |                   |                 |                 |
|                                                                                                                        |                      |                             |                          | shelter belt sown.     |                   |                 |                 |
|                                                                                                                        | SELECT               |                             |                          |                        | SELECT            |                 |                 |
|                                                                                                                        | SELECT               |                             |                          |                        | SELECT            |                 |                 |
|                                                                                                                        | SELECT               |                             |                          |                        | SELECT            |                 |                 |
|                                                                                                                        | SELECT               |                             |                          |                        | SELECT            |                 |                 |
| Total complaints<br>open at start of<br>reporting year<br>Total new<br>complaints<br>received during<br>reporting year | 0                    |                             |                          |                        |                   |                 |                 |
| Total complaints<br>closed during<br>reporting year<br>Balance of<br>complaints end of                                 | 1                    |                             |                          |                        |                   |                 |                 |

year % reduction/ increase Lic No: P0504-01

2017

Year

| Incidents                                                |            |  |  |                        |  |  |  |  |  |
|----------------------------------------------------------|------------|--|--|------------------------|--|--|--|--|--|
|                                                          |            |  |  | Additional information |  |  |  |  |  |
| Have any incidents occurred on site in the current repor | Yes        |  |  |                        |  |  |  |  |  |
| year in Tab                                              | le 2 below |  |  |                        |  |  |  |  |  |
|                                                          |            |  |  |                        |  |  |  |  |  |
| *For information on how to report and what constitutes   |            |  |  |                        |  |  |  |  |  |

an incident What is an incident

50%

| Table 2 Incidents sur | mmary                 |                                       | 1                        |          |                     |                        |                   |                 |            |                      |                  |                   |            |               |
|-----------------------|-----------------------|---------------------------------------|--------------------------|----------|---------------------|------------------------|-------------------|-----------------|------------|----------------------|------------------|-------------------|------------|---------------|
|                       |                       |                                       |                          |          |                     |                        | Activity in       |                 |            |                      |                  |                   | 1          |               |
|                       |                       |                                       | Incident category*please |          |                     | Other cause(please     | progress at time  |                 |            | Corrective action<20 | Preventative     |                   | Resolution | Likelihood of |
| Date of occurrence    | Incident nature       | Location of occurrence                | refer to guidance        | Receptor | Cause of incident   | specify)               | of incident       | Communication   | Occurrence | words                | action <20 words | Resolution status | date       | reoccurence   |
| 07/06/2017            | Trigger level reached | Rossan SW-43                          | 1. Minor                 | Water    | Other (add details) | Naturally occurring    | Normal activities | EPA INCI012535  | New        | Investigate          | None Required    | Complete          | 27/07/2017 | Medium        |
| 20/06/2017            | Trigger level reached | Rossan SW-43                          | 1. Minor                 | Water    | Other (add details) | Naturally occurring    | Normal activities | EPA INCI012538  | New        | Investigate          | None Required    | Complete          | 21/07/2017 | Medium        |
| 13/07/2017            | Breach of ELV         | Ballybeg DM-04                        | 1. Minor                 | Air      | Other (add details) | Dust from nearby trees | Normal activities | EPA INCI012674  | New        | Investigate          | Move dust gauge  | Complete          | 14/08/2017 | Low           |
| 01/09/2017            | Trigger level reached | Derryhinch SW-2                       | 1. Minor                 | Water    | Other (add details) | Naturally occurring    | Normal activities | EPA INCI013178  | New        | Investigate          | None Required    | Complete          | 19/10/2017 | Medium        |
| 01/09/2017            | Trigger level reached | Derryhinch SW-3                       | 1. Minor                 | Water    | Other (add details) | Naturally occurring    | Normal activities | EPA INCI0013180 | New        | Investigate          | None Required    | Complete          | 19/10/2017 | Medium        |
| 07/11/2017            | Trigger level reached | Rossan SW-43                          | 1. Minor                 | Water    | Other (add details) | Naturally occurring    | Normal activities | EPA INCI013385  | New        | Investigate          | None Required    | Complete          | 21/11/2017 | Medium        |
|                       |                       |                                       |                          |          |                     |                        |                   |                 |            |                      |                  |                   |            |               |
| Total number of       |                       |                                       |                          |          |                     |                        |                   |                 |            |                      |                  |                   |            |               |
| incidents current     |                       |                                       |                          |          |                     |                        |                   |                 |            |                      |                  |                   |            |               |
| year                  | 6                     | i i i i i i i i i i i i i i i i i i i |                          |          |                     |                        |                   |                 |            |                      |                  |                   |            |               |
| Total number of       |                       | 1                                     |                          |          |                     |                        |                   |                 |            |                      |                  |                   |            |               |
| incidents previous    |                       |                                       |                          |          |                     |                        |                   |                 |            |                      |                  |                   |            |               |

| WASTE SUMMARY                                                                      | Lic No:                       | P0501-01            | Year     | 2017                      |
|------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|-------------------------------|---------------------|----------|---------------------------|
| SECTION A-PRTR ON SITE WASTE TREATMENT AND WASTE TRANSFERS TAB- TO BE COMPLETED BY | ALL IPPC AND WASTE FACILITIES | PRTR facility logon | dropdown | list click to see options |

| SECTION B- WASTE ACCEPTED ONTO SITE-TO BE COMPLETED BY ALL IPPC AND WASTE FACILITIES                                                                                                                                                      |     |                        |
|-------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|-----|------------------------|
|                                                                                                                                                                                                                                           |     | Additional Information |
| Were any wastes accepted onto your site for recovery or disposal or treatment prior to recovery or disposal within the boundaries of your facility ?; (waste generated within your 1 boundaries is to be captured through PRTR reporting) | N/A |                        |
| If yes please enter details in table 1 below                                                                                                                                                                                              |     |                        |
| 2 Did your site have any rejected consignments of waste in the current reporting year? If yes please give a brief explanation in the additional information                                                                               | N/A |                        |
| 3 Was waste accepted onto your site that was generated outside the Republic of Ireland? If yes please state the quantity in tonnes in additional information                                                                              | N/A |                        |

3 Was waste accepted onto your site that was generated outside the Republic of Ireland? If yes please state the quantity in tonnes in additional information

### Table 1 Details of waste accepted onto your site for recovery, disposal or treatment (do not include wastes generated at your site, as these will have been reported in your PRTR workbook)

| Licenced annual<br>tonnage limit for your<br>site (total<br>tonnes/annum) | EWC code | Source of waste accepted | Description of waste<br>accepted<br>Please enter an<br>accurate and detailed<br>description - which<br>applies to relevant EWC<br>code<br><u>European Waste</u><br><u>Catalogue EWC codes</u> | Quantity of waste<br>accepted in current<br>reporting year (tonnes) | Quantity of waste accepted in<br>previous reporting year (tonnes) | Reduction/<br>Increase over<br>previous year +/ -<br>% | Reason for<br>reduction/increase<br>from previous<br>reporting year | Packaging Content (%)-<br>only applies if the<br>waste has a packaging<br>component | Disposal/Recovery or<br>treatment operation carried<br>out at your site and the<br>description of this operation | Quantity of<br>waste<br>remaining on<br>site at the end<br>of reporting<br>year (tonnes) | Comments - |
|---------------------------------------------------------------------------|----------|--------------------------|-----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|---------------------------------------------------------------------|-------------------------------------------------------------------|--------------------------------------------------------|---------------------------------------------------------------------|-------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|------------|
|                                                                           |          |                          |                                                                                                                                                                                               |                                                                     |                                                                   |                                                        |                                                                     |                                                                                     |                                                                                                                  |                                                                                          |            |
|                                                                           |          |                          |                                                                                                                                                                                               |                                                                     |                                                                   |                                                        |                                                                     |                                                                                     |                                                                                                                  |                                                                                          |            |
|                                                                           |          |                          |                                                                                                                                                                                               |                                                                     |                                                                   |                                                        |                                                                     |                                                                                     |                                                                                                                  |                                                                                          |            |
|                                                                           |          |                          |                                                                                                                                                                                               |                                                                     |                                                                   |                                                        |                                                                     |                                                                                     |                                                                                                                  |                                                                                          |            |

### SECTION C-TO BE COMPLETED BY ALL WASTE FACILITIES (waste transfer stations, Composters, Material recovery facilities etc) EXCEPT LANDFILL SITES

4 Is all waste processing infrastructure as required by your licence and approved by the Agency in place? If no please list waste processing infrastructure required onsite

5 Is all waste storage infrastructure as required by your licence and approved by the Agency in place? If no please list waste storage infrastructure required on site

6 Does your facility have relevant nuisance controls in place?

7 Do you have an odour management system in place for your facility? If no why?

8 Do you maintain a sludge register on site?

### SECTION D-TO BE COMPLETED BY LANDFILL SITES ONLY

Table 2 Waste type and tonnage-landfill only

| Waste types permitted<br>for disposal | Authorised/licenced annual intake for<br>disposal (tpa) | Actual intake for disposal in<br>reporting year (tpa) | Remaining licensed<br>capacity at end of<br>reporting year (m3) | Comments |
|---------------------------------------|---------------------------------------------------------|-------------------------------------------------------|-----------------------------------------------------------------|----------|
|                                       |                                                         |                                                       |                                                                 |          |
|                                       |                                                         |                                                       |                                                                 |          |
|                                       |                                                         |                                                       |                                                                 |          |
|                                       |                                                         |                                                       |                                                                 |          |

### Table 3 General information-Landfill only

| Area ID | Date landfilling commenced | Date landfilling ceased Currently landfill | Currently landfilling | Private or Public<br>Operated | Inert or non-hazardous | Predicted date to<br>cease landfilling | Licence permits<br>asbestos | Is there a separate cell<br>for asbestos? | Accepted asbestos in reporting<br>year | Total disposal<br>area occupied by<br>waste | Lined disposal<br>area occupied by<br>waste | Unlined area | Comments on<br>liner type |
|---------|----------------------------|--------------------------------------------|-----------------------|-------------------------------|------------------------|----------------------------------------|-----------------------------|-------------------------------------------|----------------------------------------|---------------------------------------------|---------------------------------------------|--------------|---------------------------|
|         |                            |                                            |                       |                               |                        |                                        |                             |                                           |                                        | SELECT UNIT                                 | SELECT UNIT                                 | SELECT UNIT  |                           |
|         |                            |                                            |                       |                               |                        |                                        |                             |                                           |                                        |                                             |                                             |              |                           |



| WASTE SUMMARY      |                               |                                 |        | Lic No: | P0501-01 |
|--------------------|-------------------------------|---------------------------------|--------|---------|----------|
| Table 4 Environmer | ntal monitoring-landfill only | Landfill Manual-Monitoring Stan | idards |         |          |
|                    |                               |                                 |        |         |          |

| Was meterologic   | al                                           |                                |                            |                        |                                        |                | Has the statement  |          |
|-------------------|----------------------------------------------|--------------------------------|----------------------------|------------------------|----------------------------------------|----------------|--------------------|----------|
| monitoring in     |                                              |                                |                            |                        |                                        | Was topography | under S53(A)(5) of |          |
| compliance with   | Landfill                                     | Was Landfill Gas monitored in  | Was SW monitored in        |                        |                                        | of the site    | WMA been           |          |
| Directive (LD)    | tandard Was leachate monitored in compliance | compliance with LD standard in | compliance with LD         | Have GW trigger levels | Were emission limit values agreed with | surveyed in    | submitted in       |          |
| in reporting year | r + with LD standard in reporting year       | reporting year                 | standard in reporting year | been established       | the Agency (ELVs)                      | reporting year | reporting year     | Comments |
|                   |                                              |                                |                            |                        |                                        |                |                    |          |

.+ please refer to Landfill Manual linked above for relevant Landfill Directive monitoring standards

### Table 5 Capping-Landfill only

|                |                         |                           |                   | Area with waste that  |                                    |          |
|----------------|-------------------------|---------------------------|-------------------|-----------------------|------------------------------------|----------|
| Area uncapped* | Area with temporary cap |                           |                   | should be permanently |                                    |          |
| SELECT UNIT    | SELECT UNIT             | Area with final cap to LD |                   | capped to date under  |                                    |          |
| SELECTONII     | SELECTUMI               | Standard m2 ha, a         | Area capped other | licence               | What materials are used in the cap | Comments |
|                |                         |                           |                   |                       |                                    |          |

\*please note this includes daily cover area

Table 6 Leachate-Landfill only

9 Is leachate from your site treated in a Waste Water Treatment Plant?

10 Is leachate released to surface water? If yes please complete leachate mass load information below

| Volume of leachate in |                                     | Leachate (COD) mass load | Leachate (NH4) mass | Leachate (Chloride) |                            | Specify type of    |          |
|-----------------------|-------------------------------------|--------------------------|---------------------|---------------------|----------------------------|--------------------|----------|
| reporting year(m3)    | Leachate (BOD) mass load (kg/annum) | (kg/annum)               | load (kg/annum)     | mass load kg/annum  | Leachate treatment on-site | leachate treatment | Comments |
|                       |                                     |                          |                     |                     |                            |                    |          |

Please ensure that all information reported in the landfill gas section is consistent with the Landfill Gas Survey submitted in conjunction with PRTR returns

### Table 7 Landfill Gas-Landfill only

| Gas Captured&Treated |                            |                                  | Was surface emissions<br>monitoring performed |          |
|----------------------|----------------------------|----------------------------------|-----------------------------------------------|----------|
| by LFG System m3     | Power generated (MW / KWh) | Used on-site or to national grid | during the reporting year?                    | Comments |
|                      |                            |                                  | SELECT                                        |          |

2017

Year

SELECT SELECT 

### Derrygreenagh Decommissioning and Rehabilitation AER Overview 2017.

Within the Derrygreenagh licensed area (P0501-01) there were no entire bog units available for rehabilitation in 2017. Ongoing monitoring of cutaway within the Derrygreenagh licensing area included the re-survey of Drumman bog. Active rehabilitation work was carried out in Cavemount bog in 2017 with some hydrological management. An overflow pipe was constructed in 2017 to manage the maximum winter water levels. Some ground works were also carried out with a bulldozer to help stabilise a small section of the headland and to block field drains. This is a phased rehabilitation programme and will be completed over several years. Cavemount is developing as a cutaway wetland and is attracting nationally important wintering and breeding bird species. This cutaway wetland will continue to be managed to enhance its biodiversity value.

Bog restoration and drain-blocking is being carried out at a remnant section of high bog at Daingean Rathdrum. This work is due to be finished in 2018.

Draft rehabilitation plans for the Derrygreenagh bogs licensed area, including more detailed draft plans for each component bog unit were submitted to the EPA in 2013 and these were reviewed and updated in 2015, and 2017.

The new Biodiversity Action Plan (2016-2021) was launched in 2016 with the annual Biodiversity Action Plan review day being held in February 2017, this included an update on the progress of this plan, bog restoration and cutaway rehabilitation for a wide range on statutory and non-statutory consultees including members of the EPA, NPWS, BWI, Bord na Mona, Coillte, Inland Fisheries Ireland, An Taisce, IPCC, Irish Red Grouse Association, Irish Wildlife Trust, NARGC, local game councils, Midland Regional Planning Authority as well as a range of local community groups and Heritage Officers from counties Laois, Offaly, Kildare, Roscommon, Longford, Meath, Galway, Westmeath and Dublin.

A copy of our Biodiversity Action Plan is available to view and download at <u>http://www.bordnamona.ie/our-company/biodiversity/</u>

As required by condition *10.2 Cutaway Bog Rehabilitation Plans*, draft peatland rehabilitation plans for all the individual bog units were submitted to the agency in 2013, reviewed and amended in 2015 and re-submitted to the agency in 2015. All draft rehabilitation plans have been reviewed in 2017. These reviewed and amended plans will be re-submitted to the agency in due course.

|                 |                 | I          | PC License | e P0501-01 C | uarterly Gra | ab Samplir | ng Results | 2017 |         |      |     |        |
|-----------------|-----------------|------------|------------|--------------|--------------|------------|------------|------|---------|------|-----|--------|
| Х               | Y               | Bog        | SW         | Monitoring   | Sampled      | рΗ         | SS         | TS   | Ammonia | TP   | COD | Colour |
| 265888.99       | 253456.63       | Ballivor   | SW-39      | Q1 17        | 13/03/2017   | 7.6        | 5          | 206  | 0.29    | 0.05 | 64  | 142    |
| 266366.86       | 251598.58       | Ballivor   | SW-40      | Q1 17        | 13/03/2017   | 7.4        | 5          | 320  | 0.64    | 0.05 | 98  | 287    |
| 266386.45       | 251579.18       | Ballivor   | SW-41      | Q1 17        | 13/03/2017   | 7.2        | 6          | 176  | 0.67    | 0.05 | 71  | 220    |
| To Be Confirmed | To Be Confirmed | Rossan     | SW-42      | Q1 17        | 13/03/2017   | 7.3        | 5          | 146  | 1.7     | 0.05 | 71  | 255    |
| 259965.18       | 243847.63       | Rossan     | SW-43      | Q1 17        | 13/03/2017   | 7.3        | 5          | 205  | 1.3     | 0.05 | 71  | 242    |
| To Be Confirmed | To Be Confirmed | Rossan     | SW-44      | Q2 17        | 08/05/2017   | 7.6        | 5          | 289  | 0.88    | 0.05 | 72  | 148    |
| 258846.25       | 243853.76       | Rossan     | SW-45      | Q2 17        | 08/05/2017   | 7.3        | 5          | 254  | 1.4     | 0.05 | 65  | 178    |
| 260629.22       | 242141.39       | Rossan     | SW-46      | Q2 17        | 08/05/2017   | 7.3        | 5          | 278  | 1.4     | 0.05 | 74  | 231    |
| 260145.55       | 242266.71       | Rossan     | SW-47      | Q2 17        | 08/05/2017   | 7.7        | 11         | 320  | 1.3     | 0.08 | 72  | 122    |
| To Be Confirmed | To Be Confirmed | Rossan     | SW-48      | Q2 17        | 08/05/2017   | 7.6        | 5          | 260  | 1.1     | 0.05 | 52  | 96     |
| 255381.16       | 243606.05       | Derryhinch | SW-1       | Q3 17        | 01/09/2017   | 7.6        | 5          | 226  | 0.71    | 0.08 | 39  | 86     |
| 254528.83       | 242354.28       | Derryhinch | SW-2       | Q3 17        | 01/09/2017   | 7.3        | 5          | 278  | 3       | 0.05 | 30  | 75     |
| 253369.19       | 242417.94       | Derryhinch | SW-3       | Q3 17        | 01/09/2017   | 7.5        | 5          | 284  | 3       | 0.05 | 28  | 61     |
| 252602.78       | 242540.17       | Derryhinch | SW-4       | Q3 17        | 01/09/2017   | 7.7        | 5          | 314  | 0.14    | 0.05 | 33  | 108    |
| 252623.61       | 241470.16       | Carrick    | SW-4A      | Q3 17        | 01/09/2017   | 7.9        | 9          | 316  | 1       | 0.05 | 39  | 118    |
| 252468.68       | 240919.32       | Carrick    | SW-5       | Q3 17        | 01/09/2017   | 7.7        | 6          | 370  | 1.4     | 0.05 | 44  | 119    |
| 252409.71       | 241163.33       | Carrick    | SW-6       | Q3 17        | 01/09/2017   | 7.8        | 5          | 442  | 0.1     | 0.05 | 24  | 51     |
| 252473.21       | 241162.01       | Carrick    | SW-7       | Q3 17        | 01/09/2017   | 7.8        | 6          | 430  | 0.09    | 0.05 | 24  | 49     |
| 252275.61       | 239871.62       | Drumman    | SW-8       | Q3 17        | 01/09/2017   | 7.9        | 7          | 366  | 0.19    | 0.05 | 38  | 93     |
| 252950.37       | 238421.69       | Drumman    | SW-9       | Q3 17        | 01/09/2017   | 7.6        | 6          | 274  | 0.02    | 0.05 | 42  | 122    |
| 251559.92       | 235341.71       | Ballybeg   | SW-11      | Q4 17        | 17/11/2017   | 7.2        | 5          | 500  | 0.1     | 0.05 | 48  | 90     |
| 252206.09       | 235207.02       | Ballybeg   | SW-12      | Q4 17        | 17/11/2017   | 7.2        | 5          | 324  | 0.05    | 0.05 | 100 | 278    |
| 251880.6        | 234593.13       | Ballybeg   | SW-13      | Q4 17        | 17/11/2017   | 7.3        | 5          | 516  | 1.1     | 0.06 | 45  | 60     |
| 252250.49       | 235061.45       | Ballybeg   | SW-13A     | Q4 17        | 17/11/2017   | 7.3        | 6          | 514  | 0.9     | 0.05 | 45  | 69     |
| 240485.16       | 235706.33       | Torr       | SW-14      | Q4 17        | 16/11/2017   | 7          | 6          | 256  | 1.5     | 0.05 | 66  | 219    |
| 244391.76       | 235128.93       | Torr       | SW-15      | Q4 17        | 16/11/2017   | 7.2        | 5          | 438  | 0.52    | 0.05 | 34  | 71     |
| 244435.64       | 235093.42       | Torr       | SW-16      | Q4 17        | 16/11/2017   | 7.2        | 7          | 466  | 0.43    | 0.05 | 44  | 65     |
| 240425.65       | 234997.32       | Torr       | SW-17      | Q4 17        | 23/11/2017   | 7.2        | 6          | 406  | 0.22    | 0.05 | 75  | 186    |
| 259415.3        | 256855.75       | Bracklin   | SW-29      | Q4 17        | 23/11/2017   | 7.1        | 5          | 240  | 0.4     | 0.05 | 97  | 319    |
| 259519.45       | 257618.44       | Bracklin   | SW-30      | Q4 17        | 23/11/2017   | 6.2        | 7          | 106  | 0.5     | 0.05 | 55  | 252    |



Toar bog is an active production bog with the composite sampler located here during 2015, 2016 and until May 2017 where it was moved to Rossan Bog within the Derrygreenagh IPC Licence. The composite sampler takes a flow proportional composite sample over a 24 hour period. The sampler had 0% downtime during this reporting period and returned 21 weekly ammonia results during the period of its location at Toar bog . The ammonia trigger level of 2.78mg/l, as agreed with the Agency, was not exceeded during the period. Combining the 2015,16 and May 2017 results above shows concentrations trending downwards over this 2.5 year period as peat extraction continues and this is in-line with the downwards trends submitted to the EPA in 2013 as required by condition 6.14. There is no obvious link between the summer production, winter maintenance, or silt pond maintenance events on the concentration of Ammonia discharging from this peatland. The only link expected would be that related to rainfall events and seasonal weather patterns and the subsequent surfacewater runoff and associated ammonia concentrations.



Rossan bog is an active horticultural production bog with the composite sampler located here from May 2017 where it was moved from Toar Bog within the Derrygreenagh IPC Licence. The composite sampler takes a flow proportional composite sample over a 24 hour period. The sampler had 0% downtime during this reporting period and returned 31 weekly ammonia results during the period. The ammonia trigger level of 2.78mg/l, as agreed with the Agency, was marginally exceeded once during the period. There sampling period of 31 weeks showed a slight increasing trend in ammonia, but as per previous sampler relocations, it will need up to two years at this locations and associated weekly ammonia spanning two seasonal production periods to establish the trend. There is no obvious link between the summer production, winter maintenance, or silt pond maintenance events on the concentration of Ammonia discharging from this peatland. The only link expected would be that related to rainfall events and seasonal weather patterns and the subsequent surfacewater runoff and associated ammonia concentrations.





Derrygreenagh 501 - SW15 (Toar) & SW43 (Rossan)





Derrygreenagh 501 - SW15 (Toar) & SW43 (Rossan)





Derrygreenagh 501 - SW15 (Toar) & SW43 (Rossan)


| Yard Discharge             |                     |    |
|----------------------------|---------------------|----|
| Licence: P050 <sup>°</sup> |                     |    |
| Works: Derryg              |                     |    |
| Month                      | Rossan SWE 1<br>COD |    |
| Jan                        | 30                  | 64 |
| Feb                        | 52                  | 70 |
| Mar                        | 41                  | 34 |
| Apr                        | 40                  | 11 |
| May                        | 36                  | 31 |
| June                       | 33                  | 83 |
| July                       | 23                  | 20 |
| Aug                        | 14                  | 87 |
| Sep                        | 34                  | 41 |
| Oct                        | 39                  | 91 |
| Nov                        | 46                  | 69 |
| Dec                        | 30                  | 70 |

| PRTR# : P0501 | Facility Name : Bord na Móna Energy Limited (Derrygreenagh) | Filename : P0501\_2017.xls | Return Year : 2017 |

08/03/2018 10:39

| epa                             |
|---------------------------------|
| Environmental Protection Agency |

Guidance to completing the PRTR workbook

### **PRTR Returns Workbook**

|                            | V8ISI011.1.19                               |
|----------------------------|---------------------------------------------|
| REFERENCE YEAR             | 2017                                        |
|                            |                                             |
| 1. FACILITY IDENTIFICATION |                                             |
| Parent Company Name        | Bord na Mona Energy Limited                 |
| Facility Name              | Bord na Móna Energy Limited (Derrygreenagh) |
| PRTR Identification Number | P0501                                       |
| Licence Number             | P0501-01                                    |
|                            |                                             |
| Classes of Activity        |                                             |
| No.                        | class_name                                  |
| -                          | Refer to PRTR class activities below        |
|                            |                                             |
|                            |                                             |
| Address 1                  | Derrygreenagh Group                         |
| Address 2                  | c/o Derrygreenagh Works                     |
| Address 3                  | Bochfortbridge                              |

| Address 3                               | Kochlohologe                                                                                                             |
|-----------------------------------------|--------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|
| Address 4                               | Mullingar                                                                                                                |
|                                         |                                                                                                                          |
|                                         | Westmeath                                                                                                                |
| Country                                 | Ireland                                                                                                                  |
| Coordinates of Location                 | -7.25676 53.3910                                                                                                         |
| River Basin District                    | IEEA                                                                                                                     |
| NACE Code                               | 0892                                                                                                                     |
| Main Economic Activity                  | Extraction of peat                                                                                                       |
| AER Returns Contact Name                | Enda Mc Donagh                                                                                                           |
| AER Returns Contact Email Address       | enda.mcdonagh@bnm.ie                                                                                                     |
| AER Returns Contact Position            | Head of Environment                                                                                                      |
| AER Returns Contact Telephone Number    | 0579345911                                                                                                               |
| AER Returns Contact Mobile Phone Number | 0862370816                                                                                                               |
| AER Returns Contact Fax Number          | 0579345160                                                                                                               |
| Production Volume                       | 299912.0                                                                                                                 |
| Production Volume Units                 | Tonnes                                                                                                                   |
| Number of Installations                 |                                                                                                                          |
| Number of Operating Hours in Year       | 2216                                                                                                                     |
| Number of Employees                     | 60                                                                                                                       |
| User Feedback/Comments                  | In accordance with licence condition 6.2 of Technical Amendment A, quarterly sampling is now rotated every quarter and   |
|                                         | therefore suspended solids results are not factored into loading. Due to technical difficulties experienced with the     |
|                                         | composite sampler annual loading was not possible to calculate. All composite sampler results are attached for review in |
|                                         | the AER document.                                                                                                        |
| Web Address                             | www.bnm.ie                                                                                                               |
|                                         |                                                                                                                          |

| 2. PRTR CLASS ACTIVITIES |               |
|--------------------------|---------------|
| Activity Number          | Activity Name |
| F0.4                     | Conorol       |

### 3. SOLVENTS REGULATIONS (S.I. No. 543 of 2002)

| Is it applicable?                                  | No                                            |
|----------------------------------------------------|-----------------------------------------------|
| Have you been granted an exemption ?               |                                               |
| If applicable which activity class applies (as per |                                               |
| Schedule 2 of the regulations) ?                   |                                               |
| Is the reduction scheme compliance route being     |                                               |
| used ?                                             |                                               |
|                                                    |                                               |
| 4. WASTE IMPORTED/ACCEPTED ONTO SITE               | Guidance on waste imported/accepted onto site |
| Do you import/accept waste onto your site for on-  |                                               |
| site treatment (either recovery or disposal        |                                               |
| activities) ?                                      | No                                            |

This question is only applicable if you are an IPPC or Quarry site

AER Returns Workbook

24

#### 4.1 RELEASES TO AIR Link to previous years emissions data

#### | PRTR# : P0501 | Facility Name : Bord na Móna Energy Limited (Derrygreenagh) | Filename : P0501\_2017.xls | Return Year : 2017 |

08/03/2018 10:40

SECTION A : SECTOR SPECIFIC PRTR POLLUTANTS

|              |      | Please enter all quantities in this section in KGs |             |                            |                  |                   |                       |                      |
|--------------|------|----------------------------------------------------|-------------|----------------------------|------------------|-------------------|-----------------------|----------------------|
| POLLUTANT    |      | METHOD                                             |             |                            |                  | QUANTITY          |                       |                      |
|              |      | Method Used                                        |             |                            |                  |                   |                       |                      |
| No. Annex II | Name | M/C/E                                              | Method Code | Designation or Description | Emission Point 1 | T (Total) KG/Year | A (Accidental) KG/Yea | F (Fugitive) KG/Year |
|              |      |                                                    |             |                            | 0.0              | (                 | 0.0 0.                | 0.0                  |

\* Select a row by double-clicking on the Pollutant Name (Column B) then click the delete button

#### SECTION B : REMAINING PRTR POLLUTANTS

|              | RELEASES TO AIR | Please enter all quantities in this section in KGs |             |                            |                  |                   |                |         |                      |
|--------------|-----------------|----------------------------------------------------|-------------|----------------------------|------------------|-------------------|----------------|---------|----------------------|
| POLLUTANT    |                 |                                                    |             | METHOD                     | QUANTITY         |                   |                |         |                      |
|              |                 |                                                    |             | Method Used                |                  |                   |                |         |                      |
| No. Annex II | Name            | M/C/E                                              | Method Code | Designation or Description | Emission Point 1 | T (Total) KG/Year | A (Accidental) | KG/Year | F (Fugitive) KG/Year |
|              |                 |                                                    |             |                            | 0.0              | )                 | 0.0            | 0.0     | 0.0                  |

\* Select a row by double-clicking on the Pollutant Name (Column B) then click the delete button

#### SECTION C : REMAINING POLLUTANT EMISSIONS (As required in your Licence)

| RELEASES TO AIR |      |       |                                        |                         | Please enter all quantities in this section in KGs |                  |                  |                  |                   |                |              |  |  |
|-----------------|------|-------|----------------------------------------|-------------------------|----------------------------------------------------|------------------|------------------|------------------|-------------------|----------------|--------------|--|--|
| POLLUTANT       |      |       | METH                                   | OD                      | Q                                                  |                  |                  |                  |                   |                |              |  |  |
|                 |      |       | Method Used                            |                         | Method Used                                        |                  | DM01             | DM02             | DM03              | DM04           |              |  |  |
|                 |      |       |                                        |                         |                                                    |                  |                  |                  |                   | A (Accidental) | F (Fugitive) |  |  |
| Pollutant No.   | Name | M/C/E | Method Code Designation or Description |                         | Emission Point 1                                   | Emission Point 2 | Emission Point 3 | Emission Point 4 | T (Total) KG/Year | KG/Year        | KG/Year      |  |  |
| 210             | Dust | E     | OTH                                    | VDI 2119 Blatt 2/Part 2 | 0.0                                                | 0.0              | 0.0              | 0.0              | 0.076468          | 0.0            | 0.076468     |  |  |

| For the purposes of the National Inventory on Greenhouse Gases, landfill operators are requested to provide summary data on landfill gas Methane) flared or utilised on their facilities to accompany the figures for total methane generated. Operators should only report their Net methane CH4) emission to the environment under T(total) KGY for Section A. Sector specific PRTR pollutants above. Please complete the table below: andfill: Bord na Móna Energy Limited (Derrygreenagh)  For total estimated methane generation (as per Site mode) T (Total) kg/Year MC/E Method Code Description N/A (Total Flaring Capacity) Methane flared 0,0 (Total Flaring Capacity) (Total Flaring Capacity) (Total Flaring Capacity) (Total Flaring Capacity) (Total Flaring Capacity) (Total Flaring Capacity) (Total Flaring Capacity) (Total Flaring Capacity)                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                  | Additional Data Requested from Land                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                | Ifill operators                             |       |             |                |                         |                            |  |  |  |  |  |
|----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|---------------------------------------------|-------|-------------|----------------|-------------------------|----------------------------|--|--|--|--|--|
| Landfill: Bord na Móna Energy Limited (Derygreenagh) Please enter summary data on the yuantities of methane flared and / or ,tilised Total estimated methane generation (as per facility Total) kg/Year Total estimated methane generation (as per facility Total) kg/Year Total estimated methane generation (as per facility Total) kg/Year                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                    | For the purposes of the National Inventory on Greenhouse Gases, landfill operators are requested to provide summary data on landfill gas<br>(Methane) flared or utilised on their facilities to accompany the figures for total methane generated. Operators should only report their Net methane<br>(CH4) emission to the environment under T(total) KG/yr for Section A: Sector specific PRTR pollutants above. Please complete the table below: |                                             |       |             |                |                         |                            |  |  |  |  |  |
| Please enter summary data on the<br>quantities of methane flared and / or<br>tilised<br>Total estimated methane generation (as per<br>site model)                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                | Landfill:                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                          | Bord na Móna Energy Limited (Derrygreenagh) |       |             |                |                         |                            |  |  |  |  |  |
| quantities of methane flared and / or<br>tilised     Section 1000 (Section 1000)       Total estimated methane generation (as per flored<br>site model)     T (Total) kg/Year     M(Z/E     Method Code     Designation or<br>Method Code     Facility Total Capacity<br>m3 per hour       Method Code     Description     m3 per hour     N/A       Method Code     N/A     0.0     N/A                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                         | Please enter summary data on the                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                   |                                             |       |             |                | 1                       |                            |  |  |  |  |  |
| utilised utilised Total estimated methane generation (as per<br>site model) Methane flared Methane flared Methane flared Methane flared Methane flared Methane flared Methane flared Methane flared Methane flared Methane flared Methane flared Methane flared Methane flared Methane flared Methane flared Methane flared Methane flared Methane flared Methane flared Methane flared Methane flared Methane flared Methane flared Methane flared Methane flared Methane flared Methane flared Methane flared Methane flared Methane flared Methane flared Methane flared Methane flared Methane flared Methane flared Methane flared Methane flared Methane flared Methane flared Methane flared Methane flared Methane flared Methane flared Methane flared Methane flared Methane flared Methane flared Methane flared Methane flared Methane flared Methane flared Methane flared Methane flared Methane flared Methane flared Methane flared Methane flared Methane flared Methane flared Methane flared Methane flared Methane flared Methane flared Methane flared Methane flared Methane flared Methane flared Methane flared Methane flared Methane flared Methane flared Methane flared Methane flared Methane flared Methane flared Methane flared Methane flared Methane flared Methane flared Methane flared Methane flared Methane flared Methane flared Methane flared Methane flared Methane flared Methane flared Methane flared Methane flared Methane flared Methane flared Methane flared Methane flared Methane flared Methane flared Methane flared Methane flared Methane flared Methane flared Methane flared Methane flared Methane flared Methane flared Methane flared Methane flared Methane flared Methane flared Methane flared Methane flared Methane flared Methane flared Methane flared Methane flared Methane flared Methane flared Methane flared Methane flared Methane flared Methane flared Methane flared Methane flared Methane flared Methane flared Methane flared Methane flared Methane flared Methane flared Methane flared Methane flared Methane flared Methane flared Methane | quantities of methane flared and / or                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                              |                                             |       |             |                |                         |                            |  |  |  |  |  |
| Total estimated methane generation (as per<br>site model)         T (Total) kg/Year         MC/E         Designation or<br>Mothod Code         Facility Total Capacity<br>mathematical<br>Methane reline of the model           Methane flared<br>Methane flared         0.0         Methane (Code)         N/A         (Total Haing Capacity)                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                   | utilised                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                           |                                             |       | Meth        | nod Used       |                         |                            |  |  |  |  |  |
| T (Total) kg/Year         M/C/E         Method Code         Description         m3 per hour           Total estimated methane generation (as per<br>site model)                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                  |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                    |                                             |       |             | Designation or | Facility Total Capacity |                            |  |  |  |  |  |
| Total estimated methane generation (as per<br>site model) 0,0 N/A (Total Flaring Capacity)<br>Methane flared (as methane flared) 0,0 O O O O O O O O O O O O O O O O O O                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                         |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                    | T (Total) kg/Year                           | M/C/E | Method Code | Description    | m3 per hour             |                            |  |  |  |  |  |
| site model) 0.0 N/A Methane flared 0.0 0.0 0.0 0.0 0.0 0.0 0.0 0.0 0.0 0.                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                        | Total estimated methane generation (as per                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                         |                                             |       |             |                |                         |                            |  |  |  |  |  |
| Methane flared 0.0 0.0 0.0 0.0 0.0 0.0 0.0 0.0 0.0 0.                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                            | site model)                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                        | 0.0                                         |       |             |                | N/A                     |                            |  |  |  |  |  |
| Mathana utilized in angina/a                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                     | Methane flared                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                     | 0.0                                         |       |             |                | 0.0                     | (Total Flaring Capacity)   |  |  |  |  |  |
|                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                  | Methane utilised in engine/s                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                       | 0.0                                         |       |             |                | 0.0                     | (Total Utilising Capacity) |  |  |  |  |  |
| Net methane emission (as reported in Section                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                     | Net methane emission (as reported in Section                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                       |                                             |       |             |                |                         |                            |  |  |  |  |  |
| A above) 0.0 N/A                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                 | A above)                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                           | 0.0                                         |       |             |                | N/A                     |                            |  |  |  |  |  |

AER Returns Workbook

24

#### 4.2 RELEASES TO WATERS

Link to previous years emissions data

| PRTR# : P0501 | Facility Name : Bord na Móna Energy Limited (Derrygreenagh) | Filename : P0501\_2017.xls | Return Year : 2017 |

09/03/2018 11:30

| SECTION A : SECTOR SPECIFIC PRTR POL | Data on an                                         | nbient monitoring of | storm/surface water or groundwate | r, conducted as part of your licen | ce requirements, should | I NOT be submitted under AER | / PRTR Reporting as this o | nly concerns Releases from your facility |  |
|--------------------------------------|----------------------------------------------------|----------------------|-----------------------------------|------------------------------------|-------------------------|------------------------------|----------------------------|------------------------------------------|--|
|                                      | Please enter all quantities in this section in KGs |                      |                                   |                                    |                         |                              |                            |                                          |  |
| POLLUTANT                            |                                                    |                      |                                   |                                    |                         |                              | QUANTITY                   |                                          |  |
|                                      |                                                    |                      |                                   | Method Used                        |                         |                              |                            |                                          |  |
| No. Annex II                         | Name                                               | M/C/E                | Method Code                       | Designation or Description         | Emission Point 1        | T (Total) KG/Year            | A (Accidental) KG/Year     | F (Fugitive) KG/Year                     |  |
|                                      |                                                    |                      |                                   |                                    | 0.                      | n n n                        | 0.0                        | 0.0                                      |  |

\* Select a row by double-clicking on the Pollutant Name (Column B) then click the delete button

SECTION B : REMAINING PRTR POLLUTANTS

|              | Please enter all quantities in this section in KGs |       |             |                            |                  |                   |                        |                      |
|--------------|----------------------------------------------------|-------|-------------|----------------------------|------------------|-------------------|------------------------|----------------------|
| POLLUTANT    |                                                    |       | QUANTITY    |                            |                  |                   |                        |                      |
|              |                                                    |       |             | Method Used                |                  |                   |                        |                      |
| No. Annex II | Name                                               | M/C/E | Method Code | Designation or Description | Emission Point 1 | T (Total) KG/Year | A (Accidental) KG/Year | F (Fugitive) KG/Year |
|              |                                                    |       |             |                            | 0.0              | 0.0               | 0.0                    | 0.0                  |

| SECTION C : | REMAINING POLLUTANT EMIS | SSIONS (as required in your Licence)                                                            |       |             |                            |                            |                       |                   |                |     |                       |
|-------------|--------------------------|-------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|-------|-------------|----------------------------|----------------------------|-----------------------|-------------------|----------------|-----|-----------------------|
|             |                          | RELEASES TO WATERS                                                                              |       |             |                            | Please enter all quantitie | es in this section in | KGs               |                |     |                       |
|             |                          | POLLUTANT                                                                                       |       |             |                            |                            |                       |                   | QUANTITY       |     |                       |
|             |                          |                                                                                                 |       |             | Method Used                | SW15                       | SW43                  |                   |                |     |                       |
|             |                          |                                                                                                 |       |             |                            |                            |                       |                   |                | F   |                       |
|             |                          |                                                                                                 |       |             |                            |                            |                       |                   | A (Accidental) | (F  | <sup>c</sup> ugitive) |
|             | Pollutant No.            | Name                                                                                            | M/C/E | Method Code | Designation or Description | Emission Point 1           | Emission Point 2      | T (Total) KG/Year | KG/Year        | K   | G/Year                |
|             |                          |                                                                                                 |       |             | G/19 Based on              |                            |                       |                   |                |     |                       |
|             |                          |                                                                                                 |       |             | ALPHA,1998,20th Edition,   |                            |                       |                   |                |     |                       |
| 240         |                          | Suspended Solids                                                                                | E     | OTH         | Method 2540D               | C                          | 0.0 0.0               |                   | 0.0            | 0.0 | 0.0                   |
|             |                          | * Select a row by double-clicking on the Pollutant Name (Column B) then click the delete button |       |             |                            |                            |                       |                   |                |     |                       |

#### 4.3 RELEASES TO WASTEWATER OR SEWER

#### Link to previous years emissions data | PRTR# : P0501 | Facility Name : Bord na Móna Energy Limited (Derrygreenagh) | Filename : P050 08/03/2018 10:42

#### SECTION A : PRTR POLLUTANTS

| OFFSITE TRAN | SFER OF POLLUTANTS DESTINED FOR WASTE-W | ATER TRE    | EATMENT OR SEWER |                            | Please enter all quantities in this section in KGs |                   |                        |                      |  |
|--------------|-----------------------------------------|-------------|------------------|----------------------------|----------------------------------------------------|-------------------|------------------------|----------------------|--|
| POLLUTANT    |                                         |             | METHO            | DD                         | QUANTITY                                           |                   |                        |                      |  |
|              |                                         | Method Used |                  |                            |                                                    |                   |                        |                      |  |
| No. Annex II | Name                                    | M/C/E       | Method Code      | Designation or Description | Emission Point 1                                   | T (Total) KG/Year | A (Accidental) KG/Year | F (Fugitive) KG/Year |  |
|              |                                         |             |                  |                            | 0.0                                                | 0                 | 0 00                   | 0.0                  |  |

\* Select a row by double-clicking on the Pollutant Name (Column B) then click the delete button

#### SECTION B : REMAINING POLLUTANT EMISSIONS (as required in your Licence)

| OFFSITE TRANS | FER OF POLLUTANTS DESTINED FOR WASTE-W | ATER TRE    | ATMENT OR SEWER |                            | Please enter all quantities in this section in KGs |                   |                        |                      |  |  |
|---------------|----------------------------------------|-------------|-----------------|----------------------------|----------------------------------------------------|-------------------|------------------------|----------------------|--|--|
| POLLUTANT     |                                        |             | METHO           | DD                         | QUANTITY                                           |                   |                        |                      |  |  |
|               |                                        | Method Used |                 |                            |                                                    |                   |                        |                      |  |  |
| Pollutant No. | Name                                   | M/C/E       | Method Code     | Designation or Description | Emission Point 1                                   | T (Total) KG/Year | A (Accidental) KG/Year | F (Fugitive) KG/Year |  |  |
|               |                                        |             |                 |                            | 0.0                                                | 0.0               | 0.0                    | 0.0                  |  |  |

#### 4.4 RELEASES TO LAND

Link to previous years emissions data | PRTR# : P0501 | Facility Name : Bord na Móna Energy Limited (Derrygreenagh) | Filename : P0501\_2017.xls | Return Year : 2017 |

08/03/2018 10:43

#### **SECTION A : PRTR POLLUTANTS**

| RELEASES TO LAND |         |       |             |                            | Please enter all quantities |                   |                        |
|------------------|---------|-------|-------------|----------------------------|-----------------------------|-------------------|------------------------|
| PO               | LLUTANT |       | METHO       | D                          |                             |                   | QUANTITY               |
|                  |         |       | Method Used |                            |                             |                   |                        |
| No. Annex II     | Name    | M/C/E | Method Code | Designation or Description | Emission Point 1            | T (Total) KG/Year | A (Accidental) KG/Year |
|                  |         |       |             |                            | 0.0                         | ) (               | 0.0 0.0                |

\* Select a row by double-clicking on the Pollutant Name (Column B) then click the delete button

#### SECTION B : REMAINING POLLUTANT EMISSIONS (as required in your Licence)

|               | RELEASES TO LAND |             |             |                            | Please enter all quantities | in this section in KGs |                        |
|---------------|------------------|-------------|-------------|----------------------------|-----------------------------|------------------------|------------------------|
| POLLUTANT     |                  |             | METHO       | D                          |                             |                        | QUANTITY               |
|               |                  | Method Used |             |                            |                             |                        |                        |
| Pollutant No. | Name             | M/C/E       | Method Code | Designation or Description | Emission Point 1            | T (Total) KG/Year      | A (Accidental) KG/Year |
|               |                  |             |             |                            | 0.0                         | 0.0                    | ) 00                   |

#### AER Returns Workbook

|                        |                |           |                                  |                                             |           |       |                    |                     | Liconco/Pormit No of Novt                                                                                  |                                                                                                              |                                                                                                         |                                                                                                      |
|------------------------|----------------|-----------|----------------------------------|---------------------------------------------|-----------|-------|--------------------|---------------------|------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|--------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|---------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|
|                        |                |           | Quantity<br>(Tonnes per<br>Year) |                                             |           |       | Method Used        |                     | Destination Facility <u>Non</u><br><u>Haz Waste</u> : Name and<br>Licence/Permit No of<br>Recover/Disposer | Haz Waste : Address of Next<br>Destination Facility<br><u>Non Haz Waste</u> : Address of<br>Recover/Disposer | Name and License / Permit No. and<br>Address of Final Recoverer /<br>Disposer (HAZARDOUS WASTE<br>ONLY) | Actual Address of Final Destination<br>i.e. Final Recovery / Disposal Site<br>(HAZARDOUS WASTE ONLY) |
|                        |                |           | ,                                |                                             | Waste     |       |                    |                     |                                                                                                            |                                                                                                              |                                                                                                         | · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·                                                                |
|                        | European Waste |           |                                  |                                             | Treatment |       |                    | Location of         |                                                                                                            |                                                                                                              |                                                                                                         |                                                                                                      |
| Transfer Destination   | Code           | Hazardous |                                  | Description of Waste                        | Operation | M/C/E | Method Used        | Treatment           |                                                                                                            |                                                                                                              |                                                                                                         |                                                                                                      |
|                        |                |           |                                  |                                             |           |       |                    |                     |                                                                                                            | Derrygreenagh,Rochfortbrid                                                                                   |                                                                                                         |                                                                                                      |
| Mithin the Origination | 04.04.00       | NI-       | 400 7                            | wastes from mineral non-metalliferous       | D4        | _     |                    | 0                   | Bord na Mona Energy                                                                                        | ge,Mullingar,Co                                                                                              |                                                                                                         |                                                                                                      |
| within the Country     | 01 01 02       | NO        | 169.7                            | excavation                                  | DI        | E     | volume Calculation | Unsite of generat   | Walker Recycling NW/CPO-                                                                                   | Clonkeen Portlagise Co                                                                                       |                                                                                                         |                                                                                                      |
| Within the Country     | 02 01 04       | No        | 119 14                           | waste plastics (except packaging)           | R5        | м     | Weighed            | Offsite in Ireland  | 14-11464-01                                                                                                | LaoisIreland                                                                                                 |                                                                                                         |                                                                                                      |
| triaini ale ocanaj     | 02 01 01       |           |                                  |                                             |           |       | i i olgilou        |                     |                                                                                                            | Clonminam Ind                                                                                                | Recyfuel                                                                                                |                                                                                                      |
|                        |                |           |                                  | waste paint and varnish containing organic  |           |       |                    |                     |                                                                                                            | Estate,Portlaoise,Co                                                                                         | Ltd,BE0459.735.458,Enghis,                                                                              |                                                                                                      |
| To Other Countries     | 08 01 11       | Yes       | 0.25                             | solvents or other dangerous substances      | R2        | М     | Weighed            | Abroad              | Enva Ireland Ltd,184-1                                                                                     | Laois,.,Ireland                                                                                              | .,,,,Belgium                                                                                            | Enghis,.,,,,Belgium                                                                                  |
|                        |                |           |                                  |                                             |           |       |                    |                     |                                                                                                            |                                                                                                              | Solvent Recovery                                                                                        |                                                                                                      |
|                        |                |           |                                  |                                             |           |       |                    |                     |                                                                                                            |                                                                                                              | Management, PP33345F, Wh                                                                                | Wheeland<br>Rd Knottinghy West                                                                       |
|                        |                |           |                                  | degreasing wastes containing dangerous      |           |       |                    |                     |                                                                                                            |                                                                                                              | Yorks WF11 8D7 United                                                                                   | Yorks WF11 8D7 United                                                                                |
| To Other Countries     | 11 01 13       | Yes       | 0.39                             | substances                                  | R11       | С     | Volume Calculation | Abroad              | Safety Kleen Ltd,99-1                                                                                      | Tallaght,,Ireland                                                                                            | Kingdom                                                                                                 | Kingdom                                                                                              |
|                        |                |           |                                  |                                             |           |       |                    |                     | -                                                                                                          | -                                                                                                            | Enva Ltd,184-1,Clonminam                                                                                | -                                                                                                    |
|                        |                |           |                                  |                                             |           |       |                    |                     |                                                                                                            | Clonminam Ind                                                                                                | Industrial                                                                                              | Clonminam Industrial                                                                                 |
|                        | 40.00.05       | N.        | 40.45                            | mineral-based non-chlorinated engine, gear  |           | ~     |                    |                     |                                                                                                            | Estate,Portlaoise,Co                                                                                         | Estate,Portlaoise,Laois,.,Irel                                                                          | Estate,Portlaoise,Laois,.,Irel                                                                       |
| within the Country     | 13 02 05       | Yes       | 10.45                            | and lubricating oils                        | R1        | C     | Volume Calculation | Offsite in Ireland  | Enva Ireland Ltd, 184-1                                                                                    | Laois,.,ireiand                                                                                              | and<br>Enval td 184-1 Clonminam                                                                         | and                                                                                                  |
|                        |                |           |                                  |                                             |           |       |                    |                     |                                                                                                            | Clonminam Ind                                                                                                | Industrial                                                                                              | Clonminam Industrial                                                                                 |
|                        |                |           |                                  |                                             |           |       |                    |                     |                                                                                                            | Estate,Portlaoise,Co                                                                                         | Estate,Portlaoise,Laois,.,Irel                                                                          | Estate, Portlaoise, Laois,., Irel                                                                    |
| Within the Country     | 13 05 03       | Yes       | 2.62                             | interceptor sludges                         | R1        | С     | Volume Calculation | Offsite in Ireland  | Enva Ireland Ltd,184-1                                                                                     | Laois,.,Ireland                                                                                              | and                                                                                                     | and                                                                                                  |
|                        |                |           |                                  |                                             |           |       |                    |                     |                                                                                                            | Cappincur,Tullamore,Co                                                                                       |                                                                                                         |                                                                                                      |
| Within the Country     | 15 01 03       | No        | 14.26                            | wooden packaging                            | R1        | м     | Weighed            | Offsite in Ireland  | AES Ltd,WP-OY-08-061-01                                                                                    | Offaly,.,Iceland                                                                                             |                                                                                                         |                                                                                                      |
|                        |                |           |                                  | filters not otherwise specified) wining of  |           |       |                    |                     |                                                                                                            | Clonminam Ind                                                                                                | Lindenschmidt Reg no                                                                                    |                                                                                                      |
|                        |                |           |                                  | cloths, protective clothing contaminated by |           |       |                    |                     |                                                                                                            | Estate,Portlaoise,Co                                                                                         | E97095037, IINDENSCHMID                                                                                 | IINDENSCHMIDT,Kreuztal,,                                                                             |
| To Other Countries     | 15 02 02       | Yes       | 1.62                             | dangerous substances                        | R1        | С     | Volume Calculation | Abroad              | Enva Ireland Ltd,184-1                                                                                     | Laois,.,Ireland                                                                                              | T,Kreuztal,,Germany                                                                                     | ,Germany                                                                                             |
|                        |                |           |                                  |                                             |           |       |                    |                     |                                                                                                            | Clonminam Ind                                                                                                | R.D. Recycling, Reg no                                                                                  |                                                                                                      |
|                        |                |           |                                  |                                             |           |       |                    |                     |                                                                                                            | Estate,Portlaoise,Co                                                                                         | 51727/1/KD,Houthalen,.,,,,B                                                                             |                                                                                                      |
| To Other Countries     | 16 01 07       | Yes       | 1.6                              | oil filters                                 | R4        | С     | Volume Calculation | Abroad              | Enva Ireland Ltd,184-1                                                                                     | Laois,.,Ireland                                                                                              | elgium                                                                                                  | Houthalen,.,,,,Belgium                                                                               |
|                        |                |           |                                  |                                             |           |       |                    |                     |                                                                                                            | Clonminam Ind                                                                                                | Recycling MLAV/05-                                                                                      |                                                                                                      |
|                        |                |           |                                  |                                             |           |       |                    |                     |                                                                                                            | Estate.Portlaoise.Co                                                                                         | 173/GVDA.BeerseBelgi                                                                                    |                                                                                                      |
| To Other Countries     | 16 06 01       | Yes       | 0.82                             | lead batteries                              | R4        | М     | Weighed            | Abroad              | Enva Ireland Ltd,184-1                                                                                     | Laois,.,Ireland                                                                                              | um                                                                                                      | Beerse,.,,Belgium                                                                                    |
|                        |                |           |                                  |                                             |           |       |                    |                     |                                                                                                            | Cappincur,Tullamore,Co                                                                                       |                                                                                                         |                                                                                                      |
| Within the Country     | 17 04 07       | No        | 54.8                             | mixed metals                                | R4        | М     | Weighed            | Offsite in Ireland  | AES Ltd,WP-OY-08-061-01                                                                                    | Offaly,,,Iceland                                                                                             |                                                                                                         |                                                                                                      |
| Within the Country     | 20.03.01       | No        | 12.1                             | mixed municipal waste                       | D5        | м     | Weighed            | Offsite in Ireland  | AES Ltd WP-0Y-08-061-01                                                                                    | Offaly Iceland                                                                                               |                                                                                                         |                                                                                                      |
| within the country     | 20 03 01       | NO        | 12.1                             |                                             | 00        | IVI   | Weighed            | Offsite in freiding |                                                                                                            | Cappincur,Tullamore,Co                                                                                       |                                                                                                         |                                                                                                      |
| Within the Country     | 20 03 01       | No        | 7.96                             | mixed municipal waste                       | D5        | М     | Volume Calculation | Offsite in Ireland  | AES Ltd,WP-OY-08-061-01                                                                                    | Offaly,.,Iceland                                                                                             |                                                                                                         |                                                                                                      |
|                        |                |           |                                  | mixed construction and demolition wastes    |           |       |                    |                     |                                                                                                            |                                                                                                              |                                                                                                         |                                                                                                      |
|                        | 17 00 04       |           | 400.0                            | other than those mentioned in 17 09 01, 17  | 55        | -     |                    |                     | Anthony Cocoman, NWCPO-                                                                                    | Cloncant,Clonbullogue,Tulla                                                                                  |                                                                                                         |                                                                                                      |
| within the Country     | 17 09 04       | INO       | 180.0                            | 09 02 and 17 09 03                          | Ro        | E     | volume Calculation | Offsite in Ireland  | 10-10642-02                                                                                                | Cappingur Ind                                                                                                |                                                                                                         |                                                                                                      |
|                        |                |           |                                  |                                             |           |       |                    |                     |                                                                                                            | Estate.Daingean                                                                                              | DELA                                                                                                    |                                                                                                      |
|                        |                |           |                                  | fluorescent tubes and other mercury-        |           |       |                    |                     | KMK Metal Recycling                                                                                        | Rd,Tullamore ,Co                                                                                             | GmbH,E11315322,Alte,Land                                                                                | Alte,Landstr                                                                                         |
| Within the Country     | 20 01 21       | Yes       | 0.08                             | containing waste                            | R4        | М     | Weighed            | Offsite in Ireland  | Ltd,NWCPO-08-10607-02                                                                                      | Offaly, Ireland                                                                                              | str 4,Essen,.,Germany                                                                                   | 4,Essen,.,Germany                                                                                    |
|                        |                |           |                                  |                                             |           |       |                    |                     |                                                                                                            | Cappincur Ind                                                                                                |                                                                                                         |                                                                                                      |
|                        |                |           |                                  | discarded equipment other than those        |           |       |                    |                     | KMK Metal Recycling                                                                                        | Estate, Daingean                                                                                             |                                                                                                         |                                                                                                      |
| Within the Country     | 40.00.44       | No        | 0.00                             | mentioned in 16.02.00 to 16.02.12           | D4        |       | Martin and         | 011 1 1 1 1         |                                                                                                            | Offely Ireland                                                                                               |                                                                                                         |                                                                                                      |

\* Select a row by double-clicking the Description of Waste then click the delete button

|                      |                |           | Quantity<br>(Tonnes per<br>Year) |                      |                    |       | Method Used |             | Licence/Permit No of Next<br>Destination Facility<br><u>Haz Waste</u> : Name and<br>Licence/Permit No of<br>Recover/Disposer | Haz Waste : Address of Next<br>Destination Facility<br><u>Non Haz Waste</u> : Address of<br>Recover/Disposer | Name and License / Permit No. and<br>Address of Final Recoverer /<br>Disposer (HAZARDOUS WASTE<br>ONLY) | Actual Address of Final Destination<br>i.e. Final Recovery / Disposal Site<br>(HAZARDOUS WASTE ONLY) |
|----------------------|----------------|-----------|----------------------------------|----------------------|--------------------|-------|-------------|-------------|------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|--------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|---------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|
|                      | European Waste |           | ,                                |                      | Waste<br>Treatment |       |             | Location of |                                                                                                                              |                                                                                                              |                                                                                                         |                                                                                                      |
| Transfer Destination | Code           | Hazardous |                                  | Description of Waste | Operation          | M/C/E | Method Used | Treatment   |                                                                                                                              |                                                                                                              |                                                                                                         |                                                                                                      |

Link to previous years waste data Link to previous years waste summary data & percentage change Link to Waste Guidance



## Annual Environmental Report 2018

# Bord na Mona Energy Ltd (Derrygreenagh Group of Bogs) IPC Licence P0501-01

|                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                               | nary                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                            |
|-----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|---------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|--------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|
| AER Reporting Year                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                            | 2018                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                            |
| icence Register Number                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                        | P0501-01                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                            |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                            |
| Name of site                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                  | Bord na Mona Derrygreenagh                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                          |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                            |
| Site Location                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                 | Derrygreenagh, Rochfortbridge, Co Wes                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                               | stmeath                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                    |
| NACE Code                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                     | 0892                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                            |
| Class/Classes of Activity                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                     | 1.4                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                 |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                            |
| Vational Grid Reference (6E, 6 N)                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                             | 249450, 238140                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                      |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                            |
| A description of the activities/processes at<br>the site for the reporting year. This should<br>nclude information such as production<br>ncreases or decreases on site, any<br>nfrastructural changes, environmental<br>performance which was measured during<br>the reporting year and an overview of<br>compliance with your licence_listing all_<br>exceedances of licence limits (where_<br>applicable) and what they relate to e.g. air, | Station and lorry outloading facilities. Production<br>slightly up on the 2017 figure. Infrastructurally, the<br>100% compliant, with the continuous composite s<br>There were three environmental complaints recein<br>resolved to the satisfaction of the complainants. The<br>mainly trigger level exceedences for ammonia and<br>relation to silt pond cleaning, 75% of ponds receiv<br>bog that was not operational in 2018 but were cli<br>2019, so did receive two cleaning within the 12mm<br>Decommissioning and Rehabilitation works are ded<br>draft Rehabilitation plan was submitted along witt<br>namely the trial cultivation of herbs and wildcraft | achieved was approximately 268,559 tonnes which was<br>here was no bog development. Quarterly grab sampling was<br>sampling returning no non-compliances for suspended solids.<br>ived during the reporting period, this was dust related and was<br>The number of incidents reported rose in 2018. These were<br>d COD due to the exceptionally dry summer we experienced. In<br>ved two cleanings. The remaining 25% of silt ponds serviced a<br>eaned in December 2017, June 2018 and again in January<br>onth period. Inspections dictate cleaning schedules.<br>escribed in an attachment. During the period of reporting, a<br>h consent sought and approved for two new trail projects,<br>ing for indigenous berbs and near water. |

2. Mullall

15-3-19

Signature Group/Facility manager

(or nominated, suitably qualified and experienced deputy)

Date

|   | AIR-summary template                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                               | Lic No: | P0501-01 | Year            | 2018 |
|---|--------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|---------|----------|-----------------|------|
|   | Answer all questions and complete all tables where relevant                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                        |         |          |                 |      |
|   |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                    |         | Additio  | nal information |      |
| 1 | Does your site have licensed air emissions? If yes please complete table A1 and A2 below for the<br>current reporting year and answer further questions. If you do not have licenced emissions and do<br>not complete a solvent management plan (table A4 and A5) you <u>do not</u> need to complete the<br>tables | No      | Fugitive | emissions only  |      |
|   |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                    |         |          |                 |      |
|   | Periodic/Non-Continuous Monitoring                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                 |         |          |                 |      |
| 2 | Are there any results in breach of licence requirements? If yes please provide brief details in the commen section of TableA1 below                                                                                                                                                                                | t<br>No |          |                 |      |
| 3 | Was all monitoring carried out in accordance with EPA guidance note AG2 and using the basic air monitoring checklist?     Basic air monitoring checklist                                                                                                                                                           | Yes     |          |                 |      |

#### Table A1: Licensed Mass Emissions/Ambient data-periodic monitoring (non-continuous)

|               |                      |              |                   |                             |                |             |                |           |             | Comments -  |
|---------------|----------------------|--------------|-------------------|-----------------------------|----------------|-------------|----------------|-----------|-------------|-------------|
|               |                      |              |                   |                             |                |             |                |           |             | reason for  |
|               |                      |              |                   |                             |                |             |                |           |             | change in % |
|               |                      |              |                   |                             |                |             |                |           |             | mass load   |
|               |                      |              |                   |                             |                |             |                |           |             | from        |
|               |                      |              | ELV in licence or |                             |                |             |                |           |             | previous    |
| Emission      |                      | Frequency of | any revision      |                             |                | Unit of     | Compliant with | Method of | Annual mass | year if     |
| reference no: | Parameter/ Substance | Monitoring   | therof            | Licence Compliance criteria | Measured value | measurement | licence limit  | analysis  | load (kg)   | applicable  |
|               |                      |              |                   |                             |                |             |                |           |             |             |
|               | 651 50 <b>7</b>      |              |                   | 651 50T                     |                |             |                |           |             |             |
|               | SELECT               |              |                   | SELECT                      |                | SELECT      | SELECT         | SELECT    |             |             |
|               |                      |              |                   |                             |                |             |                |           |             |             |
|               | SELECT               |              |                   | SELECT                      |                | SELECT      | SELECT         | SELECT    |             |             |
|               | JELECT               |              |                   | SELECT                      |                | JELECT      | JELECI         | SELECT    |             |             |
|               |                      |              |                   |                             |                |             |                |           |             |             |
|               | SELECT               |              |                   | SELECT                      |                | SELECT      | SELECT         | SELECT    |             |             |
|               | JELECT               |              |                   | SELECT                      |                | JELECT      | JELECT         | SELECT    |             | 1           |
|               | SELECT               |              |                   | SELECT                      |                | SELECT      | SELECT         | SELECT    |             |             |

No

Note 1: Volumetric flow shall be included as a reportable parameter

#### **Continuous Monitoring**

| 4 |                      |                        |                      |
|---|----------------------|------------------------|----------------------|
|   | Does your site carry | y out continuous air e | missions monitoring? |

6

7

If yes please review your continuous monitoring data and report the required fields below in Table A2 and compare it to its relevant Emission Limit Value (ELV)

5 Did continuous monitoring equipment experience downtime? If yes please record downtime in table A2 below

| Do v | ou have a i | proactive service a | greement for | each piece o | f continuous | monitoring equipmer | nt? |
|------|-------------|---------------------|--------------|--------------|--------------|---------------------|-----|

Did your site experience any abatement system bypasses? If yes please detail them in table A3 below



| AIR-summary template | Lic No: | P0501-01 | Year | 2018 |
|----------------------|---------|----------|------|------|
|                      |         |          |      |      |

Table A2: Summary of average emissions -continuous monitoring

| Emission      | Parameter/ Substance |                        | Averaging | Compliance Criteria | Units of    | Annual Emission | Annual maximum | Monitoring       | Number of ELV  | Comments                                                                                              |
|---------------|----------------------|------------------------|-----------|---------------------|-------------|-----------------|----------------|------------------|----------------|-------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|
| reference no: |                      |                        | Period    |                     | measurement |                 |                | Equipment        | exceedences    |                                                                                                       |
|               |                      | ELV in licence or      |           |                     |             |                 |                | downtime (hours) | in current     |                                                                                                       |
|               |                      | any revision<br>therof |           |                     |             |                 |                |                  | reporting year |                                                                                                       |
| DM-01         | Total Particulates   | 350                    | 140 DAYS  | Daily average < ELV | mg/m2/day   | 8176            | 71             | 0                | 0              | Dust monitioring took<br>place on 5 occasions for 28<br>days each time between<br>April and September |
| DM-02         | Total Particulates   | 350                    | 140 DAYS  | Daily average < ELV | mg/m2/day   | 14448           | 178            | 0                | 0              |                                                                                                       |
| DM-03         | Total Particulates   | 350                    | 140 DAYS  | Daily average < ELV | mg/m2/day   | 30688           | 305            | 0                | 0              |                                                                                                       |
| DM-04         | Total Particulates   | 350                    | 140 DAYS  | Daily average < ELV | mg/m2/day   | 14280           | 178            | 0                | 0              |                                                                                                       |
|               | SELECT               |                        |           |                     | SELECT      |                 |                |                  |                |                                                                                                       |

note 1: Volumetric flow shall be included as a reportable parameter.

#### Table A3: Abatement system bypass reporting table Bypass protocol

| Date* | Duration** (hours) | Location | Reason for bypass | Impact magnitude | Corrective action |  |  |
|-------|--------------------|----------|-------------------|------------------|-------------------|--|--|
|       |                    |          |                   |                  |                   |  |  |

\* this should include all dates that an abatement system bypass occurred

\*\* an accurate record of time bypass beginning and end should be logged on site and maintained for future Agency inspections please refer to bypass protocol link

|   | Solvent                       | use and manageme                                                                                                         | ent on site                                                                   |                                                   |                                                                                                 |                                  |                                   |                              |                                          |  |  |  |  |  |  |
|---|-------------------------------|--------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|-------------------------------------------------------------------------------|---------------------------------------------------|-------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|----------------------------------|-----------------------------------|------------------------------|------------------------------------------|--|--|--|--|--|--|
| 8 | Do you have a to              | ve a total Emission Limit Value of direct and fugitive emissions on site? if yes please fill out tables A4 and A5 SELECT |                                                                               |                                                   |                                                                                                 |                                  |                                   |                              |                                          |  |  |  |  |  |  |
|   | Table A4: Sol<br>Total VOC Em | vent Management<br>nission limit value                                                                                   | Plan Summary                                                                  | <u>Solvent</u><br>regulations                     | Please refer to linked solve<br>complete table 5                                                |                                  |                                   |                              |                                          |  |  |  |  |  |  |
|   | Reporting year                | Total solvent input on site (kg)                                                                                         | Total VOC<br>emissions to Air<br>from entire site<br>(direct and<br>fugitive) | Total VOC<br>emissions as<br>%of solvent<br>input | OC<br>ons as<br>livent Total Emission Limit Value<br>(ELV) in licence or any<br>revision therof |                                  |                                   |                              |                                          |  |  |  |  |  |  |
|   |                               |                                                                                                                          |                                                                               |                                                   |                                                                                                 | SELECT                           | -                                 |                              |                                          |  |  |  |  |  |  |
|   |                               | <u> </u>                                                                                                                 |                                                                               |                                                   |                                                                                                 | SELECT                           |                                   |                              |                                          |  |  |  |  |  |  |
|   | Table A5: 9                   | Solvent Mass Balan                                                                                                       | ice summary                                                                   |                                                   |                                                                                                 |                                  |                                   |                              |                                          |  |  |  |  |  |  |
|   |                               | (I) Inputs (kg)                                                                                                          | its (kg) (O) Outputs (kg)                                                     |                                                   |                                                                                                 |                                  |                                   |                              |                                          |  |  |  |  |  |  |
|   | Solvent                       | (I) Inputs (kg)                                                                                                          | Organic solvent<br>emission in waste                                          | Solvents lost in<br>water (kg)                    | Collected waste solvent (kg)                                                                    | Fugitive Organic<br>Solvent (kg) | Solvent released<br>in other ways | Solvents<br>destroyed onsite | Total emission of<br>Solvent to air (kg) |  |  |  |  |  |  |
|   |                               |                                                                                                                          |                                                                               |                                                   |                                                                                                 |                                  |                                   | Total                        |                                          |  |  |  |  |  |  |

Year

2018

Does your site have licensed emissions direct to surface water or direct to sewer? If yes please complete table W2 and W3 below for the current reporting year and answer further questions. If you do not have licenced emissions you <u>only</u> need to complete table W1 and or W2 for storm water analysis and visual inspections

 Was it a requirement of your licence to carry out visual inspections on any surface

 water discharges or watercourses on or near your site? If yes please complete table

 W2 below summarising only any evidence of contamination noted during visual

 inspections

Yes Monthly COD of yard run-off is attached.

P0501-01

Additional information

#### Table W1 Storm water monitoring

| Location<br>reference | Location<br>relative to<br>site activities | PRTR Parameter | Licenced<br>Parameter | Monitoring<br>date | ELV or trigger<br>level in<br>licence or any<br>revision<br>thereof* | Licence<br>Compliance<br>criteria | Measured value | Unit of<br>measurement | Compliant with<br>licence | Comments |
|-----------------------|--------------------------------------------|----------------|-----------------------|--------------------|----------------------------------------------------------------------|-----------------------------------|----------------|------------------------|---------------------------|----------|
|                       | SELECT                                     | SELECT         | SELECT                |                    |                                                                      | SELECT                            |                | SELECT                 | SELECT                    |          |
|                       | SELECT                                     | SELECT         | SELECT                |                    |                                                                      | SELECT                            |                | SELECT                 | SELECT                    |          |

Yes

Lic No:

\*trigger values may be agreed by the Agency outside of licence conditions

#### Table W2 Visual inspections-Please only enter details where contamination was observed.

| Location<br>Reference | Date of<br>inspection | Description of contamination | Source of contamination | Corrective action | Comments |
|-----------------------|-----------------------|------------------------------|-------------------------|-------------------|----------|
|                       |                       |                              | SELECT                  |                   |          |
|                       |                       |                              | SELECT                  |                   |          |

#### Licensed Emissions to water and /or wastewater(sewer)-periodic monitoring (non-continuous)

| 3 | Was there any result in breach of licence requirement<br>details in the comment section of Ta | nts? If yes please p<br>able W3 below | orovide brief    | No  |                                                                                                   |
|---|-----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|---------------------------------------|------------------|-----|---------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|
| ١ | Was all monitoring carried out in accordance with EPA                                         |                                       |                  |     | Surface water monitoring was carried out on a quarterly basis. The results of which are attached. |
|   | guidance and checklists for Quality of Aqueous                                                |                                       |                  |     |                                                                                                   |
|   | Monitoring Data Reported to the EPA? If no please                                             | External                              | Assessment of    |     |                                                                                                   |
|   | detail what areas require improvement in additional                                           | /Internal Lab                         | <u>results</u>   |     |                                                                                                   |
| 4 | information box                                                                               | Quality checklist                     | <u>checklist</u> | Yes |                                                                                                   |

#### Table W3: Licensed Emissions to water and /or wastewater (sewer)-periodic monitoring (non-continuous)

| Emission<br>reference no: | Emission<br>released to | Parameter/<br>SubstanceNote 1 | Type of sample | Frequency of monitoring | Averaging period | ELV or trigger<br>values in licence<br>or any revision<br>therof <sup>Note 2</sup> | Licence Compliance criteria | Measured value | Unit of<br>measurement | Compliant with<br>licence | Method of analysis | Procedural<br>reference source | Procedural<br>reference<br>standard<br>number | Annual mass load (kg) | Comments |
|---------------------------|-------------------------|-------------------------------|----------------|-------------------------|------------------|------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|-----------------------------|----------------|------------------------|---------------------------|--------------------|--------------------------------|-----------------------------------------------|-----------------------|----------|
|                           |                         |                               |                |                         |                  |                                                                                    |                             |                |                        |                           |                    |                                |                                               |                       |          |
|                           |                         |                               |                |                         |                  |                                                                                    |                             |                |                        |                           |                    |                                |                                               |                       |          |
|                           |                         |                               |                |                         |                  |                                                                                    |                             |                |                        |                           |                    |                                |                                               |                       |          |

Note 1: Volumetric flow shall be included as a reportable parameter

Note 2: Where Emission Limit Values (ELV) do not apply to your licence please compare results against EQS for Surface water or relevant receptor quality standards

#### AER Monitoring returns summary template-WATER/WASTEWATER(SEWER) Lic No:

#### Continuous monitoring

5 Does your site carry out continuous emissions to water/sewer monitoring?

Additional Information Flow proportionate composite sampling

Total of 101 days over 365 days

Year

2018

P0501-01

If yes please summarise your continuous monitoring data below in Table W4 and compare it to its relevant Emission Limit Value (ELV)

 $^{6}$  Did continuous monitoring equipment experience downtime? If yes please record downtime in table W4 below

7 Do you have a proactive service contract for each piece of continuous monitoring equipment on site? 8 Did abatement system bypass occur during the reporting year? **If yes please complete** 

table W5 below

Table W4: Summary of average emissions -continuous monitoring

| _ |                         |                         |                        |                                                                   |                     |                                                                                |                         |                                                 |                                                 |                                                |                                                   |                                                                                      |
|---|-------------------------|-------------------------|------------------------|-------------------------------------------------------------------|---------------------|--------------------------------------------------------------------------------|-------------------------|-------------------------------------------------|-------------------------------------------------|------------------------------------------------|---------------------------------------------------|--------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|
| E | mission<br>eference no: | Emission<br>released to | Parameter/ Substance   | ELV or trigger<br>values in licence<br>or any revision<br>thereof | Averaging<br>Period | Compliance<br>Criteria                                                         | Units of<br>measurement | Annual Emission for current reporting year (kg) | % change +/-<br>from previous<br>reporting year | Monitoring<br>Equipment<br>downtime<br>(hours) | Number of ELV<br>exceedences in<br>reporting year | Comments                                                                             |
|   | SW43                    | Water                   | Suspended Solids       | 35                                                                | 24 hour             | All results < 1.5<br>times ELV, plus<br>from ten 8<br>results must be<br>ELV > | mg/L                    |                                                 |                                                 |                                                | 0                                                 |                                                                                      |
|   | SW43                    | Water                   | Ammonia (as N)         | 2.78                                                              | Weekly              | NA                                                                             | mg/L                    |                                                 |                                                 |                                                |                                                   |                                                                                      |
|   | SW43                    | Water                   | Total phosphorus       | NA                                                                | Weekly              | NA                                                                             | mg/L                    |                                                 |                                                 |                                                |                                                   |                                                                                      |
|   | SW43                    | Water                   | COD                    | 100                                                               | Weekly              | NA                                                                             | mg/L                    |                                                 |                                                 |                                                |                                                   |                                                                                      |
|   | SW43                    | Water                   | volumetric flow        | NA                                                                | 24 hour             | NA                                                                             | m3/day                  |                                                 |                                                 | 2424                                           |                                                   | Down time due to battery failure, and sampler repairs. Agency informed o<br>repairs. |
|   | SW43                    | Water                   | Total Dissolved Solids | NA                                                                | Weekly              | NA                                                                             | mg/L                    |                                                 |                                                 |                                                |                                                   |                                                                                      |
|   |                         |                         |                        |                                                                   |                     |                                                                                |                         |                                                 |                                                 |                                                |                                                   |                                                                                      |

note 1: Volumetric flow shall be included as a reportable parameter.

#### Table W5: Abatement system bypass reporting table

|   | Date | Duration | Location | Resultant | Reason for | Corrective | Was a report     | When was this report |
|---|------|----------|----------|-----------|------------|------------|------------------|----------------------|
|   |      | (hours)  |          | emissions | bypass     | action*    | submitted to the | submitted?           |
|   |      |          |          |           |            |            | EPA?             |                      |
| [ |      |          |          |           |            |            | SELECT           |                      |
| ſ |      |          |          |           |            |            |                  |                      |
|   |      |          |          |           |            |            |                  |                      |

Yes

Yes

Yes

\*Measures taken or proposed to reduce or limit bypass frequency

| Bund/Pipeline t                                    | testing template                                    |                                          | P0501-01                                                       |                                                         | Year                      | 2018                                    |                         |            |                   |                 |                        |                         |                 |              |
|----------------------------------------------------|-----------------------------------------------------|------------------------------------------|----------------------------------------------------------------|---------------------------------------------------------|---------------------------|-----------------------------------------|-------------------------|------------|-------------------|-----------------|------------------------|-------------------------|-----------------|--------------|
| Bund testing                                       | ٦                                                   | dropdown menu c                          | lick to see options                                            |                                                         |                           |                                         | Additional information  |            |                   |                 |                        |                         |                 |              |
| Are you required by                                | your licence to underta                             | ke integrity testing on bunds a          | and containment structures                                     | 2 if ves please fill out tab                            | e B1 below listing all    |                                         |                         | 7          |                   |                 |                        |                         |                 |              |
| new bunds and conta                                | ainment structures on s                             | site, in addition to all bunds wh        | nich failed the integrity test                                 | -all bunding structures wi                              | hich failed including     |                                         |                         |            |                   |                 |                        |                         |                 |              |
| 1 mobile bunds must b                              | be listed in the table be                           | low, please include all bunds of         | outside the licenced testing                                   | period (mobile bunds an                                 | d chemstore included)     | Ves                                     |                         |            |                   |                 |                        |                         |                 |              |
| 2 Please provide integ                             | grity testing frequency p                           | period                                   |                                                                |                                                         |                           | Other (2 Yearly)                        |                         | -          |                   |                 |                        |                         |                 |              |
| Does the site mainta                               | ain a register of bunds, i                          | underground pipelines (includi           | ing stormwater and foul), Ta                                   | anks, sumps and containe                                | rs? (containers refers to | •                                       |                         |            |                   |                 |                        |                         |                 |              |
| 3 "Chemstore" type ur                              | nits and mobile bunds)                              |                                          | Yes                                                            |                                                         |                           |                                         |                         |            |                   |                 |                        |                         |                 |              |
| 4 How many bunds are                               | e on site?                                          |                                          |                                                                |                                                         |                           | 1                                       |                         | -          |                   |                 |                        |                         |                 |              |
| 5 How many of these t<br>6 How many mobile by      | bunds have been tested<br>unds are on site?         | d within the required test scheo         | dule?                                                          |                                                         |                           | 1                                       |                         | -          |                   |                 |                        |                         |                 |              |
| 7 Are the mobile bund                              | ds included in the bund                             | test schedule?                           |                                                                |                                                         |                           | No                                      |                         | -          |                   |                 |                        |                         |                 |              |
| 8 How many of these r                              | mobile bunds have beer                              | n tested within the required te          | est schedule?                                                  |                                                         |                           | 0                                       |                         | 1          |                   |                 |                        |                         |                 |              |
| 9 How many sumps on                                | n site are included in the                          | e integrity test schedule?               |                                                                |                                                         |                           | 0                                       |                         |            |                   |                 |                        |                         |                 |              |
| 10 How many of these s                             | sumps are integrity test                            | ed within the test schedule?             |                                                                |                                                         |                           | 0                                       |                         |            |                   |                 |                        |                         |                 |              |
| Please list any sump                               | integrity failures in tab                           | le B1                                    |                                                                |                                                         |                           | N/A                                     |                         | ٦          |                   |                 |                        |                         |                 |              |
| 12 If yes to 011 are the                           | se failsafe systems inclu                           | ided in a maintenance and test           | ting programme?                                                |                                                         |                           | N/A                                     |                         | -          |                   |                 |                        |                         |                 |              |
| 13 Is the Fire Water Ret                           | tention Pond included in                            | n your integrity test programm           | e?                                                             |                                                         |                           | N/A                                     |                         |            |                   |                 |                        |                         |                 |              |
|                                                    |                                                     |                                          |                                                                | -                                                       |                           |                                         |                         |            |                   |                 |                        |                         |                 |              |
| Table                                              | B1: Summary details of                              | f bund /containment structure            | integrity test                                                 |                                                         |                           |                                         |                         |            |                   | 1               |                        |                         | •               | 1            |
|                                                    |                                                     |                                          |                                                                |                                                         |                           |                                         |                         |            |                   |                 |                        |                         |                 |              |
|                                                    |                                                     |                                          |                                                                |                                                         |                           |                                         |                         |            |                   |                 |                        |                         |                 | Results of   |
|                                                    |                                                     |                                          |                                                                |                                                         |                           |                                         |                         |            |                   |                 |                        |                         |                 | retest(if in |
| Rund/Containment                                   |                                                     |                                          |                                                                |                                                         |                           |                                         |                         |            | Integrity reports |                 | Integrity test failure |                         | Schodulod       | current      |
| structure ID                                       | Туре                                                | Specify Other type                       | Product containment                                            | Actual capacity                                         | Capacity required*        | Type of integrity test                  | Other test type         | Test date  | site?             | Results of test | explanation <50 words  | Corrective action taken | date for retest | year)        |
| Derrygreenagh Bund                                 |                                                     |                                          |                                                                |                                                         |                           | ,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,, |                         |            |                   |                 |                        |                         |                 |              |
| NO:501-37-01                                       | reinforced concrete                                 |                                          | Gas Oil                                                        | 110,593                                                 | 2 4500                    | 0 Hydraulic test                        |                         | 22/05/2017 | Yes               | Pass            | N/A                    | N/A                     | N/A             | N/A          |
| * Capacity required should                         | comply with 25% or 110% cont                        | ainment rule as detailed in your licence |                                                                |                                                         |                           |                                         | Commentary              |            |                   |                 |                        | _                       | 4               | L            |
| Has integrity testing                              | been carried out in acco                            | ordance with licence requirem            | ents and are all structures                                    |                                                         |                           |                                         |                         | 7          |                   |                 |                        |                         |                 |              |
| 15 tested in line with B                           | S8007/EPA Guidance?                                 |                                          |                                                                | bunding and storage guid                                | elines.                   | SELECT                                  |                         | -          |                   |                 |                        |                         |                 |              |
| 16 Are channels/transfe<br>17 Are channels/transfe | er systems to remote co<br>er systems compliant in  | ontainment systems tested?               | olume?                                                         |                                                         |                           | SELECT                                  |                         | -          |                   |                 |                        |                         |                 |              |
| 17 Are channels/ cransis                           | er systems compnant m                               | i boti i integrity and available w       | orume :                                                        |                                                         |                           | SELECT                                  |                         |            |                   |                 |                        |                         |                 |              |
|                                                    |                                                     | _                                        |                                                                |                                                         |                           |                                         |                         |            |                   |                 |                        |                         |                 |              |
| Pipeline/undergro                                  | ound structure testing                              |                                          |                                                                |                                                         |                           |                                         |                         | 7          |                   |                 |                        |                         |                 |              |
| Are you required by<br>below listing all und       | your incence to underta<br>lerground structures and | ne integrity testing* on underg          | ground structures e.g. pipel<br>I the integrity test and all w | nies or sumps etc ? If yes<br>which have not been teste | d withing the integrity   |                                         | No underground tanks or |            |                   |                 |                        |                         |                 |              |
| 1 test period as specifi                           | ied                                                 | a pipennes on site winen lanee           | a the meeting test and an w                                    | men nave not been teste                                 | a many are integrity      | Yes                                     | pipelines on site       |            |                   |                 |                        |                         |                 |              |
| 2 Please provide integ                             | grity testing frequency p                           | period                                   |                                                                |                                                         |                           | SELECT                                  |                         | ]          |                   |                 |                        |                         |                 |              |

\*please note integrity testing means water tightness testing for process and foul pipelines (as required under your licence)

| Table        | B2: Summary details of pi | peline/underground structures | integrity test           |                                  |                        |                   |                 |                                                       |               |                |                         |
|--------------|---------------------------|-------------------------------|--------------------------|----------------------------------|------------------------|-------------------|-----------------|-------------------------------------------------------|---------------|----------------|-------------------------|
| Structure ID | Type system               | Material of construction:     | Does this structure have | Type of secondary<br>containment | Type integrity testing | Integrity reports | Recults of fact | Integrity test<br>failure<br>explanation <50<br>words | Corrective    | Scheduled date | Results of retest(if in |
| Structure ib | SELECT                    | SELECT                        | SELECT                   | SELECT                           | SELECT                 | SELECT            | SELECT          | Words                                                 | detroir taken | ion recest     | SELECT                  |
|              |                           |                               |                          |                                  |                        |                   |                 |                                                       |               |                |                         |
|              |                           |                               |                          |                                  |                        |                   |                 |                                                       |               |                |                         |
|              |                           |                               |                          |                                  |                        |                   |                 |                                                       |               |                |                         |

Please use commentary for additional details not answered by tables/ questions above

| Groundwater/Soil monitoring template | Lic No: | P0501-01 | Year | 2018 |  |
|--------------------------------------|---------|----------|------|------|--|
|                                      |         |          |      |      |  |

|                                                                                              |     | Comments            |                                                                    |  |  |  |
|----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|-----|---------------------|--------------------------------------------------------------------|--|--|--|
| 1 Are you required to carry out groundwater monitoring as part of your licence requirements? | no  |                     | Please provide an interpretation of groundwater monitoring data    |  |  |  |
| 2 Are you required to carry out soil monitoring as part of your licence requireme            | no  |                     | in the interpretation box below or if you require additional space |  |  |  |
| Do you extract groundwater for use on site? If yes please specify use in                     |     |                     | please include a groundwater/contaminated land monitoring          |  |  |  |
| <sup>3</sup> comment section                                                                 | yes | Drinking water well | results interpretaion as an additional section in this AER         |  |  |  |
| Do monitoring results show that groundwater generic                                          |     |                     |                                                                    |  |  |  |
| assessment criteria such as GTVs or IGVs are exceeded or                                     |     |                     |                                                                    |  |  |  |
| is there an upward trend in results for a substance? If yes,                                 |     |                     |                                                                    |  |  |  |
| 4 please complete the Groundwater Monitoring Guideline                                       |     |                     |                                                                    |  |  |  |
| Template Report (link in cell G8) and submit separately Groundwater                          |     |                     |                                                                    |  |  |  |
| through ALDER as a licensee return AND answer questions monitoring                           |     |                     |                                                                    |  |  |  |
| 5-12 below. template                                                                         | no  |                     |                                                                    |  |  |  |
| - Is the contamination related to operations at the facility (either current                 |     |                     |                                                                    |  |  |  |
| and/or historic)                                                                             | no  |                     |                                                                    |  |  |  |
| 6 Have actions been taken to address contamination issues? If yes please                     |     |                     | 1                                                                  |  |  |  |
| summarise remediation strategies proposed/undertaken for the site                            | N/A |                     |                                                                    |  |  |  |
| 7 Please specify the proposed time frame for the remediation strategy                        | N/A |                     |                                                                    |  |  |  |
| 8 Is there a licence condition to carry out/update ELRA for the site?                        | N/A |                     | 1                                                                  |  |  |  |
| 9 Has any type of risk assesment been carried out for the site?                              | N/A |                     | 1                                                                  |  |  |  |
| 10 Has a Conceptual Site Model been developed for the site?                                  | N/A |                     | 1                                                                  |  |  |  |
| 11 Have potential receptors been identified on and off site?                                 | N/A |                     | 1                                                                  |  |  |  |
| 12 Is there evidence that contamination is migrating offsite?                                | N/A |                     | Please enter interpretation of data here                           |  |  |  |

#### Table 1: Upgradient Groundwater monitoring results

|          |           |            |             |            |                 |                |        |        |          | Upward trend in   |
|----------|-----------|------------|-------------|------------|-----------------|----------------|--------|--------|----------|-------------------|
|          |           |            |             |            |                 |                |        |        |          | pollutant         |
|          |           |            |             |            |                 |                |        |        |          | concentration     |
|          | Sample    |            |             |            |                 |                |        |        |          | over last 5 years |
| Date of  | location  | Parameter/ |             | Monitoring | Maximum         | Average        |        |        |          | of monitoring     |
| sampling | reference | Substance  | Methodology | frequency  | Concentration++ | Concentration+ | unit   | GTV's* | SELECT** | data              |
|          |           |            |             |            |                 |                | SELECT |        |          | SELECT            |
|          |           |            |             |            |                 |                | SELECT |        |          | SELECT            |

.+ where average indicates arithmetic mean

10.11

.++ maximum concentration indicates the maximum measured concentration from all monitoring results produced during the reporting year

| Table 2.                                                                                                                               | Downgrad                                                                                                                                                                                      | lient Grour                                                                                                                                                                                         | dwater mo                                                                                                                                                                              | nitoring resu                                                                                                                                                                                    | ts                                                                                                                                                                                                                |                                                                                                                                                                                                            |                                                                                                                                                                                                              |                                                      |                                                                                             |                                                                                        |                                                |                                       |
|----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|-----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|-----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|--------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|-------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|--------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|------------------------------------------------------|---------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|------------------------------------------------|---------------------------------------|
|                                                                                                                                        | Domigrae                                                                                                                                                                                      |                                                                                                                                                                                                     |                                                                                                                                                                                        |                                                                                                                                                                                                  |                                                                                                                                                                                                                   |                                                                                                                                                                                                            |                                                                                                                                                                                                              |                                                      |                                                                                             | Upward trend in<br>yearly average                                                      | ]                                              |                                       |
|                                                                                                                                        | Sample                                                                                                                                                                                        |                                                                                                                                                                                                     |                                                                                                                                                                                        |                                                                                                                                                                                                  |                                                                                                                                                                                                                   |                                                                                                                                                                                                            |                                                                                                                                                                                                              |                                                      |                                                                                             | concentration<br>over last 5 years                                                     |                                                |                                       |
| Date of<br>sampling                                                                                                                    | location                                                                                                                                                                                      | Parameter/<br>Substance                                                                                                                                                                             | Methodology                                                                                                                                                                            | Monitoring<br>frequency                                                                                                                                                                          | Maximum<br>Concentration                                                                                                                                                                                          | Average<br>Concentration                                                                                                                                                                                   | unit                                                                                                                                                                                                         | GTV's*                                               | SELECT**                                                                                    | of monitoring<br>data                                                                  |                                                |                                       |
| 1 3                                                                                                                                    |                                                                                                                                                                                               |                                                                                                                                                                                                     | 5,                                                                                                                                                                                     |                                                                                                                                                                                                  |                                                                                                                                                                                                                   |                                                                                                                                                                                                            | SELECT                                                                                                                                                                                                       |                                                      |                                                                                             | SELECT                                                                                 |                                                |                                       |
|                                                                                                                                        |                                                                                                                                                                                               |                                                                                                                                                                                                     |                                                                                                                                                                                        |                                                                                                                                                                                                  |                                                                                                                                                                                                                   |                                                                                                                                                                                                            | SELECT                                                                                                                                                                                                       |                                                      |                                                                                             | SELECT                                                                                 |                                                |                                       |
| *please not<br>or an upwar<br>above table                                                                                              | te exceedance o<br>rd trend in resu<br>e, please comp                                                                                                                                         | of generic asses<br>Its for a substa<br>lete the Ground                                                                                                                                             | sment criteria (G<br>nce indicates tha<br>water Monitorin<br>as a licensee r                                                                                                           | GAC) such as a Gro<br>at further interpreta<br>g Guideline Templa<br>eturn or as otherw                                                                                                          | undwater Threshold Va<br>ition of monitoring res<br>te Report at the link pr<br>se instructed by the EF                                                                                                           | alue (GTV) or an Int<br>ults is required. In<br>ovided and submit<br>PA.                                                                                                                                   | erim Guideline Value (IGV)<br>addition to completing the<br>separately through ALDER                                                                                                                         | Grour                                                | idwater monito                                                                              | oring template                                                                         |                                                |                                       |
| *please not<br>or an upwar<br>above table<br>More inforn<br>assessment<br>published g                                                  | te exceedance o<br>rd trend in resu<br>e, please comp<br>nation on the u<br>t criteria (GAC)<br>guidance (see th                                                                              | of generic asses<br>Its for a substa<br>lete the Ground<br>se of soil and g<br>and risk assess<br>e link in G31)                                                                                    | sment criteria (G<br>nce indicates tha<br>water Monitorin,<br>as a licensee r<br>roundwater stand<br>ment tools is ava                                                                 | SAC) such as a Gro<br>at further interpreta<br>g Guideline Templa<br>eturn or as otherw<br>dards/generic<br>ilable in the EPA                                                                    | undwater Threshold Va<br>tion of monitoring res<br>te Report at the link pr<br>se instructed by the Ef<br><u>Guidance on the N</u>                                                                                | alue (GTV) or an Int<br>ults is required. In<br>rovided and submit<br>2A.<br>Aanagement of C                                                                                                               | erim Guideline Value (IGV)<br>addition to completing the<br>separately through ALDER<br>ontaminated Land and G                                                                                               | <u>Grour</u><br>iroundwater                          | dwater monito                                                                               | oring template<br>d Sites (EPA 2013)                                                   | -                                              |                                       |
| *please not<br>or an upwar<br>above table<br>More inform<br>assessment<br>published g<br>**Depend<br>used in ad                        | te exceedance o<br>rd trend in resu<br>e, please comp<br>mation on the u<br>t criteria (GAC)<br>uidance (see th<br>ding on location<br>ddition to the G                                       | of generic asses<br>Its for a substa<br>lete the Ground<br>se of soil and g<br>and risk assess<br>e link in G31)<br>of the site and<br>TV e.g. if the site                                          | sment criteria (C<br>nce indicates tha<br>water Monitorin,<br>as a licensee r<br>roundwater stand<br>ment tools is ava<br>proximity to oth                                             | SAC) such as a Gro<br>at further interpreta<br>g Guideline Templa<br>eturn or as otherw<br>dards/ generic<br>ilable in the EPA<br>er sensitive recepto<br>ace water compare                      | undwater Threshold Vi<br>tion of monitoring res<br>te Report at the link pr<br>se instructed by the Ef<br>Guidance on the A<br>ars alternative Recepto<br>to Surface Water Envir                                  | alue (GTV) or an Int<br>ults is required. In<br>rovided and submit<br>A.<br>Anagement of C<br>or based Water Qua<br>ronmental Quality S                                                                    | erim Guideline Value (IGV)<br>addition to completing the<br>separately through ALDER<br>unterministed Land and C<br>lity standards should be<br>standards (SWEQS), if the                                    | <u>Grour</u><br>ireundwater<br><u>Surface.</u>       | dwater monito<br>at EPA License<br><u>Groundwater</u><br>regulations                        | d Sites (EPA 2013)<br><u>Drinking water</u><br>(private supply).                       | Drinking water<br>(public supply)              | Interim G                             |
| *please not<br>or an upwar<br>above table<br>More inform<br>assessment<br>published g<br>**Depend<br>used in ad                        | te exceedance o<br>rd trend in resu<br>e, please comp<br>mation on the u<br>t criteria (GAC)<br>uidance (see th<br>ding on location<br>ddition to the G<br>s                                  | of generic asses<br>Its for a substa<br>lete the Ground<br>se of soil and g<br>and risk assess<br>e link in G31)<br>of the site and<br>TV eg. if the site<br>ite is close to a                      | sment criteria (C<br>nce indicates tha<br>water Monitorin<br>as a licensee r<br>roundwater stan<br>ment tools is ava<br>proximity to oth<br>is close to surfa<br>drinking water si     | GAC) such as a Gro<br>tt further interprete<br>g Guideline Templa<br>eturn or as otherw<br>dards/ generic<br>ilable in the EPA<br>er sensitive receptu<br>cce water compare<br>upply compare res | undwater Threshold Vi<br>tion of monitoring res<br>te Report at the link pr<br>se instructed by the Ef<br><u>Guidance on the N</u><br>rs alternative Recepto<br>to Surface Water Envir<br>alts to the Drinking Wa | alue (GTV) or an Int<br>ults is required. In<br>covided and submit<br>vA<br><u>canagement</u> of C<br>r based Water Qua<br>commental Quality S<br>ater Standards (DW                                       | erim Guideline Value (IGV)<br>addition to completing the<br>separately through ALDER<br>methemission Land, and C<br>netterninsteal Land, and C<br>lity standards should be<br>tandards (SWEQS), if the<br>S) | Grour<br>iroundwater<br><u>Surface,</u><br>water EQS | dwater monito<br>at EPA License<br><u>Groundwater</u><br>regulations<br><u>GTV's</u>        | d Sites (EPA 2013) Drinking water. (private supply) standards                          | Drinking water<br>(public supply)<br>standards | Interim G<br>Values (IC               |
| *please not<br>or an upwar<br>above table<br>More inform<br>assessment<br>published gr<br>**Depend<br>used in ad<br><b>Table 3:</b>    | te exceedance o<br>rd trend in resu<br>e, please comp<br>mation on the u<br>t criteria (GAC)<br>juidance (see th<br>ding on location<br>ddition to the G<br>s<br>Soil result                  | of generic asses<br>Its for a substa<br>lete the Ground<br>se of soil and g<br>and risk assess<br>e link in G31)<br>of the site and<br>TV eg. if the site<br>ite is close to a<br>S                 | sment criteria (C<br>nce indicates tha<br>water Monitorin,<br>as a licensee r<br>coundwater stant<br>ment tools is ava<br>proximity to oth<br>e is close to surfa<br>drinking water s  | GAC) such as a Gro<br>tf further interprete<br>g Guideline Template<br>turn or as otherw<br>dards/generic<br>ilable in the EPA<br>er sensitive receptre<br>ce water compare<br>upply compare res | undwater Threshold Vi<br>tion of monitoring res<br>te Report at the link pr<br>se instructed by the EF<br>Guidance on the A<br>ors alternative Recepto<br>to Surface Water Envir<br>ults to the Drinking Wa       | alue (GTV) or an Int<br>ults is required. In<br>vide and submit<br>vide and submit<br>vide and submit<br>vide and and and and and and and<br>r based Water Qua<br>onmental Quality 5t<br>ter Standards (DW | erim Guideline Value (IGV)<br>addition to completing the<br>separately through ALDER<br>untaminated Land and C<br>lifty standards should be<br>standards (SWEQS), If the<br>S)                               | Groun<br>ircundwater<br><u>Surface</u><br>water EQS  | dwater monito<br>at EPA License<br><u>Groundwater</u><br><u>regulations</u><br><u>GTV's</u> | nne template<br>d Sites (EPA 2013)<br>Drinking water<br>(private supply)<br>standards  | Drinking water<br>(public supply)<br>standards | <u>Interim G</u><br>Values (IC        |
| *please not<br>or an upwar<br>above table<br>More inform<br>assessment<br>published g<br>**Depend<br>used in ad<br>Table 3:<br>Date of | te exceedance o<br>rd trend in resu<br>e, please comp<br>mation on the u<br>t criteria (GAC)<br>guidance (see th<br>ding on location<br>ddition to the G<br>Soil result<br>Sample<br>location | of generic asses<br>Its for a substa-<br>lete the Ground<br>see of soil and g<br>and risk assess<br>e link in G31)<br>of the site and<br>TV eg. if the site<br>ite is close to a<br>S<br>Parameter/ | sment criteria (G<br>nce indicates that<br>water Monitorin,<br>as a licensee r<br>roundwater stand<br>ment tools is ava<br>proximity to oth<br>els close to surfa<br>drinking water si | AC) such as a Gro<br>t further interpreta<br>gouldeline Templa<br>eturn or as otherw<br>dards/generic<br>ilable in the EPA<br>er sensitive receptu<br>sce water compare<br>upply compare res     | undwater Threshold Vi<br>tion of monitoring res<br>te Report at the link pr<br>se instructed by the Ef<br>Guidance on the h<br>ars alternative Recepto<br>to Surface Water Envir<br>alts to the Drinking Wa       | alue (GTV) or an Int<br>uits is required. In<br>vovided and submit<br>Annanement of C<br>r based Water Qua<br>onmental Quality !<br>ter Standards (DW                                                      | erim Guideline Value (IGV)<br>addition to completing the<br>separately through ALDER<br>ontaminated Land and C<br>lity standards should be<br>standards (SWEQS), If the<br>S)                                | Grown<br>roundwater<br><u>Surface</u><br>water EQS   | dwater monito<br>at EPA Ucense<br><u>Groundwater</u><br>regulations<br><u>GTV's</u>         | ring template<br>d Sitos (FPA 2013)<br>Drinking water<br>(private supply)<br>standards | Drinking water<br>(public supply)<br>standards | <u>Interim G</u><br><u>Values (IC</u> |

| Where additional detail is required please enter it here in 200 words or less |  |
|-------------------------------------------------------------------------------|--|

| Environmental Liabilities template                                           | Lic No:                   | P0501-01                  | Year 2018 | 2018 |
|------------------------------------------------------------------------------|---------------------------|---------------------------|-----------|------|
| Click here to access EPA guidance on Environmental Liabilities and Financial |                           |                           |           |      |
| provision                                                                    |                           |                           |           |      |
|                                                                              |                           |                           |           |      |
|                                                                              |                           | Commentary                | 1         |      |
|                                                                              |                           |                           |           |      |
| ELRA initial agreement status                                                |                           |                           |           |      |
|                                                                              | Not a licence requirement |                           |           |      |
|                                                                              |                           |                           |           |      |
|                                                                              |                           |                           |           |      |
| ELRA review status                                                           | NA                        |                           |           |      |
| Amount of Financial Provision cover required as determined by the latest     |                           |                           |           |      |
| ELRA                                                                         | NA                        |                           |           |      |
|                                                                              |                           |                           |           |      |
| Financial Provision for ELRA status                                          | NA                        |                           |           |      |
|                                                                              |                           |                           |           |      |
| Financial Provision for ELRA - amount of cover                               | NA                        |                           |           |      |
|                                                                              |                           |                           |           |      |
| Financial Provision for FLRA - type                                          | NA                        |                           |           |      |
|                                                                              |                           |                           |           |      |
| Financial provision for FLRA expired date                                    | NΔ                        |                           |           |      |
| Closure plan initial agreement status                                        | NA                        | Internal budget provision |           |      |
| Closure plan review status                                                   | NA                        | Internal budget provision |           |      |
| Financial Provision for Closure status                                       | NA                        | Internal budget provision | 1         |      |
| Financial Provision for Closure - amount of cover                            | NA                        | Internal budget provision | ]         |      |
| Financial Provision for Closure - type                                       | NA                        | Internal budget provision | ]         |      |
| Financial provision for Closure expiry date                                  | NA                        |                           |           |      |

|                                                                                                             |       |                        | -                |      |      |
|-------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|-------|------------------------|------------------|------|------|
| Environmental Management Programme/Continuous Improvement Programme tem                                     | plate | Lic No:                | P0501-01         | Year | 2018 |
| Highlighted cells contain dropdown menu click to view                                                       |       | Additional Information |                  |      |      |
| 1 Do you maintain an Environmental Mangement System (EMS) for the site. If yes, please detail in additional |       |                        |                  |      |      |
| information                                                                                                 | Yes   | Internal u             | naccredited EMS. |      |      |
|                                                                                                             |       |                        |                  |      |      |
| 2 Does the EMS reference the most significant environmental aspects and associated impacts on-site          | Yes   |                        |                  |      |      |
| Does the EMS maintain an Environmental Management Programme (EMP) as required in accordance with            |       |                        |                  |      |      |
| 3 the licence requirements                                                                                  | Yes   |                        |                  |      |      |
| Do you maintain an environmental documentation/communication system to inform the public on                 |       |                        |                  |      |      |
| 4 environmental performance of the facility, as required by the licence                                     | Yes   |                        |                  |      |      |

| Environmental Wanagement Program                 | me (EIVIP) report                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                           |                              |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                | 1            |                                                                    |
|--------------------------------------------------|-------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|------------------------------|------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|--------------|--------------------------------------------------------------------|
| Reduction of emissions to Air                    | Continue to train all employees in<br>environmental matters. Training will<br>be by means of a new four module<br>training programme delivered by<br>dedicated Bord na Mona training<br>specialists. This new training<br>programme includes environmental<br>compliance: IPPC, diodiversity,<br>Archaeology and Energy management.<br>Hydraulic harrows will be deployed at<br>dust sensitive locations. Continue with<br>the collection of headland peat. | 90 good (* Compressed)<br>90 | Into a 34 personnel<br>received training during<br>2018. Hydraulic harrows<br>were depolyed at 4<br>locations. Headland peat<br>was collected at all<br>locations and returned<br>with production figures.                                                                                     | Individual   | Reduced emissions                                                  |
| Waste reduction/Raw material usage<br>efficiency | Waste streamlining is a project we are<br>particularly interested in continuing<br>and hope to reduce wastes further in<br>the future and be more efficient in<br>dealing with all aspects of waste<br>management                                                                                                                                                                                                                                           | 80                           | Installed a waste<br>management system.<br>Monthly waste reports are<br>returned for records/filing<br>and waste streams are<br>segrated on site to<br>maximise recycling<br>potential.                                                                                                        | Section Head | Improved Environmental<br>Management Practices                     |
| Waste reduction/Raw material usage<br>efficiency | Continue with the recycling of<br>polyethylene. The sourcing of more<br>recycling contractors will be ongoing.                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                              | 100                          | In total 80.9 tonnes of<br>polyethiene were sent off<br>site for recycling.<br>Procurement also<br>exploring the possibility of<br>securing further recyclers.<br>In an attempt to curtail<br>illegal dumping on Bord na<br>Mona remain in contact<br>with Meath and<br>Westmeath Co Councils. | Individual   | improved Environmental<br>Management Practices                     |
| Energy Management                                | As part of an Energy Awareness<br>campaign all aspects of energy<br>consumption will be communicated to<br>personnel with the intention of<br>reducing consumption through<br>awareness                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                     | 100                          | The monthly consumption<br>of energy was regurally<br>communicated to the<br>relevant personnel. This<br>included the KPI's for peat<br>production, maintenance<br>and transportation as well<br>as bog pumping and<br>workshop electrical<br>consumption.                                     | Section Head | Reduce overall energy<br>output while maintaining<br>productivity. |
| Reduction of emissions to Water                  | Continue to train all employees in<br>environmental matters. Training will<br>be by means of a new four module<br>training programme delivered by<br>dedicated Bord na Mona training<br>specialists. This new training<br>programme includes environmental<br>compliance-IPPC, Biodiversity,<br>Archaeology and Energy management.<br>Continue with the collection of<br>headland peat.                                                                     | 90                           | In total 34 Personnel<br>received training in 2018.<br>Personnel are trained<br>every two years in<br>Environmental matters.<br>Headland peat was<br>collected at all locations<br>and included as part of<br>overall peat returns.                                                            | Individual   | Improved Environmental<br>Management Practices                     |

| Noise monitoring summary report                                                                                                                                                   | Lic No:              | P0501-01   | Year | 2018 |
|-----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|----------------------|------------|------|------|
| 1 Was noise monitoring a licence requirement for the AER period?                                                                                                                  |                      | No         |      |      |
| If yes please fill in table N1 noise summary below                                                                                                                                | Noise                |            |      |      |
| 2 Was noise monitoring carried out using the EPA Guidance note, including completion of<br>the "Checklist for noise measurement report" included in the guidance note as table 6? | Guidance<br>note NG4 | NA         |      |      |
| 3 Does your site have a noise reduction plan                                                                                                                                      |                      | NA         |      |      |
| 4 When was the noise reduction plan last updated?                                                                                                                                 |                      | Enter date |      |      |
| Have there been changes relevant to site noise emissions (e.g. plant or operational chan<br>the last noise survey?                                                                | nges) since          | NA         |      |      |

| Date of<br>monitoring | Time period | Noise<br>location (on<br>site) | Noise<br>sensitive<br>location -NSL<br>(if<br>applicable) | LA <sub>eq</sub> | LA <sub>90</sub> | LA <sub>10</sub> | LA <sub>max</sub> | Tonal or Impulsive<br>noise* (Y/N) | If tonal /impulsive noise was<br>identified was 5dB penalty<br>applied? | Comments (ex. main<br>noise sources on<br>site, & extraneous<br>noise ex. road traffic) | Is <u>site c</u> ompliant with<br>noise limits<br>(day/evening/night)? |
|-----------------------|-------------|--------------------------------|-----------------------------------------------------------|------------------|------------------|------------------|-------------------|------------------------------------|-------------------------------------------------------------------------|-----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|------------------------------------------------------------------------|
|                       |             |                                |                                                           |                  |                  |                  |                   | SELECT                             | SELECT                                                                  |                                                                                         | SELECT                                                                 |
|                       |             |                                |                                                           |                  |                  |                  |                   |                                    |                                                                         |                                                                                         |                                                                        |
|                       |             |                                |                                                           |                  |                  |                  |                   |                                    |                                                                         |                                                                                         |                                                                        |
|                       |             |                                |                                                           |                  |                  |                  |                   |                                    |                                                                         |                                                                                         |                                                                        |
|                       |             |                                |                                                           |                  |                  |                  |                   |                                    |                                                                         |                                                                                         |                                                                        |
|                       |             |                                |                                                           |                  |                  |                  |                   |                                    |                                                                         |                                                                                         |                                                                        |
|                       |             |                                |                                                           |                  |                  |                  |                   |                                    |                                                                         |                                                                                         |                                                                        |

\*Please ensure that a tonal analysis has been carried out as per guidance note NG4. These records must be maintained onsite for future inspection

If noise limits exceeded as a result of noise attributed to site activities, please choose the corrective action from the following options?

SELECT

\*\* please explain the reason for not taking action/resolution of noise issues?

Any additional comments? (less than 200 words)

| Resource Usage/Energy efficiency summary                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                | Lic No:                                                                                     | P0501-01 | Year                                                                                               | 2018 |
|---------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|---------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|----------|----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|------|
| When did the site carry out the most recent energy efficiency audit? Please list the recommen 1 below                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                   | dations in table 3                                                                          | Sep-18   | Additional information<br>Report on file                                                           |      |
| Is the site a member of any accredited programmes for reducing energy usage/water<br>conservation such as the SEAI programme linked to the right? If yes please list them in<br>2 additional information<br>Where Fuel Oil is used in boilers on site is the sulphur content compliant with licence condition<br>3 percentage in additional information | <u>SEAI - Large</u><br><u>Industry Energy</u><br><u>Network (LIEN)</u><br>ons? Please state | Yes      | ISO50001<br>accreditation<br>attained from<br>Certification Europe<br>Not a Licence<br>requirement |      |

| Table R1 Energy usag            | je on site    |              |                                                                 |                                                               |
|---------------------------------|---------------|--------------|-----------------------------------------------------------------|---------------------------------------------------------------|
| Energy Use                      | Previous year | Current year | Production +/- %<br>compared to<br>previous<br>reporting year** | Energy<br>Consumption +/-<br>% vs overall site<br>production* |
| Total Energy Used (MWHrs)       | 6100          | 5858         | NA                                                              | NA                                                            |
| Total Energy Generated (MWHrs)  |               |              |                                                                 |                                                               |
| Total Renewable Energy Generate | d (MWHrs)     |              |                                                                 |                                                               |
| Electricity Consumption (MWHrs) | 451           | 226          | NA                                                              | NA                                                            |
| Fossil Fuels Consumption:       |               |              |                                                                 |                                                               |
| Heavy Fuel Oil (m3)             |               |              |                                                                 |                                                               |
| Light Fuel Oil (m3)             | 555.988       | 1692         |                                                                 |                                                               |
| Natural gas (m3)                |               |              |                                                                 |                                                               |
| Coal/Solid fuel (metric tonnes) |               |              |                                                                 |                                                               |
| Peat (metric tonnes)            |               |              |                                                                 |                                                               |
| Renewable Biomass               |               |              |                                                                 |                                                               |
| Renewable energy generated on   |               |              |                                                                 |                                                               |
| site                            |               |              |                                                                 |                                                               |

\* where consumption of energy can be compared to overall site production please enter this information as percentage increase or decrease compared to the previous reporting year. \*\* where site production information is available please enter percentage increase or decrease compared to previous year

| Table R2 Water usag | e on site            |                     |                                             |                                                | Water Emissions                                                | Water Consumption                                                             |                        |
|---------------------|----------------------|---------------------|---------------------------------------------|------------------------------------------------|----------------------------------------------------------------|-------------------------------------------------------------------------------|------------------------|
|                     | Water extracted      | Water extracted     | Production +/- %<br>compared to<br>previous | Energy<br>Consumption +/-<br>% vs overall site | Volume Discharged<br>back to<br>environment(m <sup>3</sup> yr) | Volume used i.e<br>not discharged to<br>environment e.g.<br>released as steam |                        |
| Water use           | Previous year m3/yr. | Current year m3/yr. | reporting year**                            | production*                                    | :                                                              | m3/yr                                                                         | Unaccounted for Water: |
| Groundwater         |                      |                     |                                             |                                                |                                                                |                                                                               |                        |
| Surface water       |                      |                     |                                             |                                                |                                                                |                                                                               |                        |
| Public supply       |                      |                     |                                             |                                                |                                                                |                                                                               |                        |
| Recycled water      |                      |                     |                                             |                                                |                                                                |                                                                               |                        |
| Total               |                      |                     |                                             |                                                |                                                                |                                                                               |                        |

\* where consumption of water can be compared to overall site production please enter this information as percentage increase or decrease compared to the previous reporting year. \*\* where site production information is available please enter percentage increase or decrease compared to previous year

| Table R3 Waste Stream  |        |          |              |          |       |
|------------------------|--------|----------|--------------|----------|-------|
|                        | Total  | Landfill | Incineration | Recycled | Other |
| Hazardous (Tonnes)     | 92.8   |          |              |          |       |
| Non-Hazardous (Tonnes) | 332.73 |          |              |          |       |

| Table R4: Energy Au | Table R4: Energy Audit finding recommendations |                   |           |                  |                |                |                 |            |
|---------------------|------------------------------------------------|-------------------|-----------|------------------|----------------|----------------|-----------------|------------|
|                     |                                                |                   |           |                  |                |                |                 |            |
|                     |                                                | Description of    | Origin of | Predicted energy | Implementation |                |                 | Status and |
| Date of audit       | Recommendations                                | Measures proposed | measures  | savings %        | date           | Responsibility | Completion date | comments   |
|                     |                                                |                   | SELECT    |                  |                |                |                 |            |
|                     |                                                |                   | SELECT    |                  |                |                |                 |            |
|                     |                                                |                   | SELECT    |                  |                |                |                 |            |

Table R5: Power Generation: Where power is generated onsite (e.g. power generation facilities/food and drink industry)please complete the following information

|                                   | Unit ID | Unit ID | Unit ID | Unit ID | Station Total |
|-----------------------------------|---------|---------|---------|---------|---------------|
| Technology                        |         |         |         |         |               |
| Primary Fuel                      |         |         |         |         |               |
| Thermal Efficiency                |         |         |         |         |               |
| Unit Date of Commission           |         |         |         |         |               |
| Total Starts for year             |         |         |         |         |               |
| Total Running Time                |         |         |         |         |               |
| Total Electricity Generated (GWH) |         |         |         |         |               |
| House Load (GWH)                  |         |         |         |         |               |
| KWH per Litre of Process Water    |         |         |         |         |               |
| KWH per Litre of Total Water used | on Site |         |         |         |               |



| Table 1                                                | Complaints summary |                                | ]                                                                 |                                                                   |                   |                 |                                             |
|--------------------------------------------------------|--------------------|--------------------------------|-------------------------------------------------------------------|-------------------------------------------------------------------|-------------------|-----------------|---------------------------------------------|
| Date                                                   | Category           | Other type (please<br>specify) | Brief description of<br>complaint (Free txt <20<br>words)         | Corrective action< 20<br>words                                    | Resolution status | Resolution date | Further<br>information                      |
| 04/04/2018                                             | 3 Dust             |                                | Complaint about dust<br>blowing into adjoining<br>land and silage | Moved stockpile                                                   | Complete          | 05/04/2018      | Reported to<br>Agency<br>Ref:LR034726       |
| 14/06/2018                                             | 3 Dust             |                                | Complaint about dust<br>blowing into their<br>house and property  | No peat production<br>adjacent to the<br>homeowner in<br>question | Complete          | 15/06/2018      | Reported to the<br>Agency<br>Ref:LR035599   |
| 25/08/2018                                             | 3 Dust             |                                | Complaint about dust<br>blowing into their<br>house and property  | Employees reminded<br>of their environmental<br>training.         | Complete          | 25/08/2018      | Reported to the<br>Agency<br>8 Ref:LR036695 |
|                                                        | SELECT             |                                |                                                                   |                                                                   | SELECT            |                 |                                             |
|                                                        | SELECT             |                                |                                                                   |                                                                   | SELECT            | L               |                                             |
| Total complaints<br>open at start of<br>reporting year |                    |                                |                                                                   |                                                                   |                   |                 |                                             |
| Total new<br>complaints                                |                    |                                |                                                                   |                                                                   |                   |                 |                                             |
| received during<br>reporting year                      |                    | 3                              |                                                                   |                                                                   |                   |                 |                                             |
| Total complaints<br>closed during                      |                    |                                |                                                                   |                                                                   |                   |                 |                                             |
| Balance of<br>complaints end of                        |                    | <u>&gt;</u>                    |                                                                   |                                                                   |                   |                 |                                             |
| reporting year                                         | (                  | 0                              |                                                                   |                                                                   |                   |                 |                                             |

## Complaints and Incidents summary template Lic No: P0501-01 Year 2018 Incidents Incidents Incidents Incidents Incidents Incidents Incidents Incidents Incidents Incidents Incidents Incidents Incidents Incidents Incidents Incidents Incidents Incidents Incidents Incidents Incidents Incidents Incidents Incidents Incidents Incidents Incidents Incidents Incidents Incidents Incidents Incidents Incidents Incidents Incidents Incidents Incidents Incidents Incidents Incidents Incidents Incidents Incidents Incidents Incidents Incidents Incidents Incidents Incidents Incidents Incidents Incidents Incidents Incidents Incidents Incidents Incidents Incidents Incidents Incidents Incidents Incidents Incidents Incidents Incidents Incidents Incidents Incidents Incidents

Yes

Additional information

Have any incidents occurred on site in the current reporting year? Please list all incidents for current reporting year in Table 2 below

\*For information on how to report and what

constitutes an incident What is an incident

| Table 2 Incidents su | ummary                |                        | 1                     |          |                     |                     |                   |                |            |                 |                |            |            |               |
|----------------------|-----------------------|------------------------|-----------------------|----------|---------------------|---------------------|-------------------|----------------|------------|-----------------|----------------|------------|------------|---------------|
|                      | ,                     |                        | Incident              |          |                     |                     | Activity in       |                |            |                 | Preventative   |            |            |               |
| Date of              |                       |                        | category*please refer |          |                     | Other cause (please | progress at time  |                |            | Corrective      | action <20     | Resolution | Resolution | Likelihood of |
| occurrence           | Incident nature       | Location of occurrence | to guidance           | Receptor | Cause of incident   | specify)            | of incident       | Communication  | Occurrence | action<20 words | words          | status     | date       | reoccurence   |
| 16/02/2018           | Trigger level reached | Lisclogher SW-20       | 1. Minor              | Water    | Other (add details  | Unknown             | Normal activities | EPA INCI014018 | New        | Investigate     | None Required  | Complete   | 07/03/2018 | Low           |
|                      |                       |                        |                       |          |                     |                     |                   |                |            |                 | Material       |            |            |               |
|                      |                       |                        |                       |          |                     |                     |                   |                |            |                 | excavated and  |            |            |               |
|                      |                       |                        |                       |          |                     |                     |                   |                |            |                 | removed.       |            |            |               |
|                      |                       |                        |                       |          |                     |                     |                   |                |            |                 | Incident       |            |            |               |
|                      |                       |                        |                       |          |                     |                     |                   |                |            |                 | reporting re-  |            |            |               |
|                      |                       |                        |                       |          |                     | Plant or equipment  |                   |                |            |                 | emphasised to  |            |            |               |
| 05/04/2018           | Spillage              | Toar Bog               | 1. Minor              | Ground   | Other (add details  | breakdown           | Normal activities | EPA INCI014221 | New        | Investigate     | all personnel. | Complete   | 05/04/2018 | Low           |
| 24/04/2018           | Trigger level reached | Rossan Bog SW-43       | 1. Minor              | Water    | Other (add details  | Unknown             | Normal activities | EPA INCI014395 | New        | Investigate     | None Required  | Complete   | 15/05/2018 | Medium        |
| 07/06/2018           | Trigger level reached | Ballivor Bog SW-35     | 1. Minor              | Water    | Other (add details) | Unknown             | Normal activities | EPA INCI014714 | New        | Investigate     | None Required  | Complete   | 02/07/2018 | Medium        |
| 07/06/2018           | Trigger level reached | Ballivor Bog SW-38     | 1. Minor              | Water    | Other (add          | Unknown             | Normal activities | EPA INCI014715 | New        | Investigate     | None Required  | Complete   | 02/07/2018 | Medium        |
| 07/06/2018           | Trigger level reached | Ballivor Bog SW-39     | 1. Minor              | Water    | Other (add details  | Unknown             | Normal activities | EPA INCI014716 | New        | Investigate     | None Required  | Complete   | 02/07/2018 | Medium        |
| 07/06/2018           | Trigger level reached | Ballivor Bog SW-40     | 1. Minor              | Water    | Other (add details  | Unknown             | Normal activities | EPA INCI014717 | New        | Investigate     | None Required  | Complete   | 02/07/2018 | Medium        |
| 07/06/2018           | Trigger level reached | Ballivor Bog SW-41     | 1. Minor              | Water    | Other (add details  | Unknown             | Normal activities | EPA INCI014719 | New        | Investigate     | None Required  | Complete   | 02/07/2018 | Medium        |
| 07/06/2018           | Trigger level reached | Carranstown Bog SW-31  | 1. Minor              | Water    | Other (add details  | Unknown             | Normal activities | EPA INCI014720 | New        | Investigate     | None Required  | Complete   | 02/07/2018 | Medium        |
| 07/06/2018           | Trigger level reached | Carranstown Bog SW-32  | 1. Minor              | Water    | Other (add details  | Unknown             | Normal activities | EPA INCI014732 | New        | Investigate     | None Required  | Complete   | 02/07/2018 | Medium        |
| 07/06/2018           | Trigger level reached | Carranstown Bog SW-33  | 1. Minor              | Water    | Other (add details  | Unknown             | Normal activities | EPA INCI014733 | New        | Investigate     | None Required  | Complete   | 02/07/2018 | Medium        |
| 07/06/2018           | Trigger level reached | Carranstown Bog SW-34  | 1. Minor              | Water    | Other (add details  | Unknown             | Normal activities | EPA INCI014734 | New        | Investigate     | None Required  | Complete   | 02/07/2018 | Medium        |
| 12/06/2018           | Trigger level reached | Rossan Bog SW-43       | 1. Minor              | Water    | Other (add details  | Unknown             | Normal activities | EPA INCI014736 | Recurring  | Investigate     | None Required  | Complete   | 02/07/2018 | Medium        |
| 26/06/2018           | Trigger level reached | Rossan Bog SW-43       | 1. Minor              | Water    | Other (add details  | Unknown             | Normal activities | EPA INCI014737 | New        | Investigate     | None Required  | Complete   | 02/07/2018 | Medium        |
| 01/10/2018           | Trigger level reached | Rossan Bog SW-43       | 1. Minor              | Water    | Other (add details  | Unknown             | Normal activities | EPA INCI015376 | Recurring  | Investigate     | None Required  | Complete   | 18/10/2018 | Medium        |
| 11/10/2018           | Trigger level reached | Ballybeg Bog SW-12     | 1. Minor              | Water    | Other (add details  | Unknown             | Normal activities | EPA INCI015377 | New        | Investigate     | None Required  | Complete   | 18/10/2018 | Medium        |
| 11/10/2018           | Trigger level reached | Ballybeg Bog SW-13     | 1. Minor              | Water    | Other (add details  | Unknown             | Normal activities | EPA INCI015378 | New        | Investigate     | None Required  | Complete   | 18/10/2018 | Medium        |
| 11/10/2018           | Trigger level reached | Ballybeg Bog SW-13A    | 1. Minor              | Water    | Other (add details  | Unknown             | Normal activities | EPA INCI015379 | New        | Investigate     | None Required  | Complete   | 18/10/2018 | Medium        |
| 11/10/2018           | Trigger level reached | Toar Bog SW-14         | 1. Minor              | Water    | Other (add details  | Unknown             | Normal activities | EPA INCI015380 | New        | Investigate     | None Required  | Complete   | 18/10/2018 | Medium        |
| 15/10/2018           | Trigger level reached | Rossan Bog SW-43       | 1. Minor              | Water    | Other (add details  | Unknown             | Normal activities | EPA INCI015381 | Recurring  | Investigate     | None Required  | Complete   | 18/10/2018 | Medium        |
| 24/09/2018           | Trigger level reached | Rossan Bog SW-43       | 1. Minor              | Water    | Other (add details  | Unknown             | Normal activities | EPA INCI015382 | Recurring  | Investigate     | None Required  | Complete   | 25/09/2018 | Medium        |
| 06/11/2018           | Trigger level reached | Rossan Bog SW-43       | 1. Minor              | Water    | Other (add details  | Unknown             | Normal activities | EPA INCI015641 | Recurring  | Investigate     | None Required  | Complete   | 05/12/2018 | Medium        |
|                      |                       | · · ·                  |                       |          |                     |                     |                   |                |            |                 |                |            | <u> </u>   |               |
|                      |                       |                        |                       |          |                     |                     |                   |                |            |                 |                |            |            |               |
| Total number of      |                       |                        |                       |          |                     |                     |                   |                |            |                 |                |            |            |               |
| incidents current    |                       |                        |                       |          |                     |                     |                   |                | 1          |                 |                |            |            |               |
| year                 | 22                    |                        |                       |          |                     |                     |                   |                |            |                 |                |            |            |               |
| Total number of      |                       |                        |                       |          |                     |                     |                   |                |            |                 |                |            |            |               |
| incidents previous   |                       |                        |                       |          |                     |                     |                   |                |            |                 |                |            |            |               |
| year                 | 6                     |                        |                       |          |                     |                     |                   |                |            |                 |                |            |            |               |
|                      |                       |                        |                       |          |                     |                     |                   |                |            |                 |                |            |            |               |
| % reduction/         |                       |                        |                       |          |                     |                     | 1                 |                | 1          |                 |                |            | 1          |               |
| increase             | 366%                  | 1                      | 1                     | 1        |                     |                     | 1                 | 1              | 1          | 1               | 1              |            | 4          |               |

| WASTE SUMMARY                                                            | Lic No:                                   | P0501-01            | Year        | 2018                    |
|--------------------------------------------------------------------------|-------------------------------------------|---------------------|-------------|-------------------------|
| SECTION A-PRTR ON SITE WASTE TREATMENT AND WASTE TRANSFERS TAB- TO BE CO | OMPLETED BY ALL IPPC AND WASTE FACILITIES | PRTR facility logon | dropdown li | st click to see options |

| SECTION B- WASTE ACCEPTED ONTO STE-TO BE COMPLETED BY ALL IPPC AND WASTE FACILITIES                                                                                                                                                                                                              |     |                     |     |
|--------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|-----|---------------------|-----|
|                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                  | •   | Additional Informat | ior |
| Were any wastes <u>accepted onto</u> your site for recovery or disposal or treatment prior to recovery or disposal within the boundaries of your facility ?; (waste generated within 1 your boundaries is to be captured through PRTR reporting)<br>If yes please enter details in table 1 below | N/A |                     |     |
|                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                  |     |                     |     |

2 Did your site have any rejected consignments of waste in the current reporting year? If yes please give a brief explanation in the additional information

Was waste accepted onto your site that was generated outside the Republic of Ireland? If yes please state the quantity in tonnes in additional information

## N/A N/A

SELECT

#### Table 1 Details of waste accepted onto your site for recovery, disposal or treatment (do not include wastes generated at your site, as these will have been reported in your PRTR workbook)

|                   |                              | · · · · · · · · · //     |                       |                     |                                  |               |                    |                      |                               |                 |            |
|-------------------|------------------------------|--------------------------|-----------------------|---------------------|----------------------------------|---------------|--------------------|----------------------|-------------------------------|-----------------|------------|
| Licenced annual   | EWC code                     | Source of waste accepted | Description of waste  | Quantity of waste   | Quantity of waste accepted in    | Reduction/    | Reason for         | Packaging Content    | Disposal/Recovery or          | Quantity of     | Comments - |
| tonnage limit for |                              |                          | accepted              | accepted in current | previous reporting year (tonnes) | Increase over | reduction/         | (%)- only applies if | treatment operation carried   | waste           |            |
| your site (total  |                              |                          | Please enter an       | reporting year      |                                  | previous year | increase from      | the waste has a      | out at your site and the      | remaining on    |            |
| tonnes/annum)     |                              |                          | accurate and detailed | (tonnes)            |                                  | +/ - %        | previous reporting | packaging component  | description of this operation | site at the end |            |
|                   |                              |                          | description - which   |                     |                                  |               | year               |                      |                               | of reporting    |            |
|                   |                              |                          | applies to relevant   |                     |                                  |               |                    |                      |                               | year (tonnes)   |            |
|                   |                              |                          | EWC code              |                     |                                  |               |                    |                      |                               |                 |            |
|                   | European Waste Catalogue EWC |                          | European Waste        |                     |                                  |               |                    |                      |                               |                 |            |
|                   | codes                        |                          | Catalogue EWC codes   |                     |                                  |               |                    |                      |                               |                 |            |
|                   |                              |                          |                       |                     |                                  |               |                    |                      |                               |                 |            |
|                   |                              |                          |                       |                     |                                  |               |                    |                      |                               |                 |            |
|                   |                              |                          |                       |                     |                                  |               |                    |                      |                               |                 |            |
|                   |                              |                          |                       |                     |                                  |               |                    |                      |                               |                 |            |
|                   |                              |                          |                       |                     |                                  |               |                    |                      |                               |                 |            |
|                   |                              |                          |                       |                     |                                  |               |                    |                      |                               |                 |            |

SECTION C-TO BE COMPLETED BY ALL WASTE FACILITIES (waste transfer stations, Composters, Material recovery facilities etc) EXCEPT LANDFILL SITES

4 Is all waste processing infrastructure as required by your licence and approved by the Agency in place? If no please list waste processing infrastructure required onsite

SELECT SELECT

5 Is all waste storage infrastructure as required by your licence and approved by the Agency in place? If no please list waste storage infrastructure required on site

6 Does your facility have relevant nuisance controls in place? 7 Do you have an odour management system in place for your facility? If no why? 8 Do you maintain a sludge register on site?

SECTION D-TO BE COMPLETED BY LANDFILL SITES ONLY

Table 2 Waste type and tonnage-landfill only

3

| Waste types permitted<br>for disposal | Authorised/licenced annual intake for<br>disposal (tpa) | Actual intake for disposal in<br>reporting year (tpa) | Remaining licensed<br>capacity at end of<br>reporting year (m3) | Comments |
|---------------------------------------|---------------------------------------------------------|-------------------------------------------------------|-----------------------------------------------------------------|----------|
|                                       |                                                         |                                                       |                                                                 |          |
|                                       |                                                         |                                                       |                                                                 |          |
|                                       |                                                         |                                                       |                                                                 |          |
|                                       |                                                         |                                                       |                                                                 |          |



| WASTE SUMMARY<br>Table 3 General in | nformation-Landfill only   |                         |                       |                               | Lic No:                | P0501-01                               |                               | Year                                      | 2018                                    |                                             |                                             | ]            |                           |
|-------------------------------------|----------------------------|-------------------------|-----------------------|-------------------------------|------------------------|----------------------------------------|-------------------------------|-------------------------------------------|-----------------------------------------|---------------------------------------------|---------------------------------------------|--------------|---------------------------|
| Area ID                             | Date landfilling commenced | Date landfilling ceased | Currently landfilling | Private or Public<br>Operated | Inert or non-hazardous | Predicted date to<br>cease landfilling | Licence permits<br>as best os | Is there a separate cell<br>for asbestos? | Accepted as bestos in reporting<br>year | Total disposal<br>area occupied by<br>waste | Lined disposal<br>area occupied by<br>waste | Unlined area | Comments on<br>liner type |
|                                     |                            |                         |                       |                               |                        |                                        |                               |                                           |                                         | SELECT UNIT                                 | SELECT UNIT                                 | SELECT UNIT  |                           |
|                                     |                            |                         |                       |                               |                        |                                        |                               |                                           |                                         |                                             |                                             |              |                           |

SELECT

#### Table 4 Environmental monitoring-landfill only Landfill Manual-Monitoring Standards

| Was meterological       | 1                                    |                                |                       |                        |                                        |                |                    |          |
|-------------------------|--------------------------------------|--------------------------------|-----------------------|------------------------|----------------------------------------|----------------|--------------------|----------|
| monitoring in           | 1                                    |                                |                       |                        |                                        |                | Has the statement  |          |
| compliance with         | 1                                    |                                | Was SW monitored in   |                        |                                        | Was topography | under S53(A)(5) of |          |
| Landfill Directive (LD) | 1                                    | Was Landfill Gas monitored in  | compliance with LD    |                        |                                        | of the site    | WMA been           |          |
| standard in reporting   | Was leachate monitored in compliance | compliance with LD standard in | standard in reporting | Have GW trigger levels | Were emission limit values agreed with | surveyed in    | submitted in       |          |
| year +                  | with LD standard in reporting year   | reporting year                 | year                  | been established       | the Agency (ELVs)                      | reporting year | reporting year     | Comments |
|                         | 1                                    |                                |                       |                        |                                        |                |                    |          |

.+ please refer to Landfill Manual linked above for relevant Landfill Directive monitoring standards

#### Table 5 Capping-Landfill only

|                |                         |                           |                   | Area with waste that  |                                    |          |
|----------------|-------------------------|---------------------------|-------------------|-----------------------|------------------------------------|----------|
| Area uncapped* | Area with temporary cap |                           |                   | should be permanently |                                    |          |
|                |                         | Area with final cap to LD |                   | capped to date under  |                                    |          |
| SELECT UNIT    | SELECT UNIT             | Standard m2 ha, a         | Area capped other | licence               | What materials are used in the cap | Comments |
|                |                         |                           |                   |                       |                                    |          |

#### \*please note this includes daily cover area

Table 6 Leachate-Landfill only

9 Is leachate from your site treated in a Waste Water Treatment Plant?

10 Is leachate released to surface water? If yes please complete leachate mass load information below

| Volume of leachate in |                                     | Leachate (COD) mass load | Leachate (NH4) mass | Leachate (Chloride) | To all the second second second second second second second second second second second second second second s | Specify type of<br>leachate | Gummente |
|-----------------------|-------------------------------------|--------------------------|---------------------|---------------------|----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|-----------------------------|----------|
| reporting year(ms)    | Leachate (BOD) mass toad (kg/annum) | (kg/annum)               | Toad (kg/annum)     | mass toad kg/annum  | Leachate treatment on-site                                                                                     | treatment                   | Comments |
|                       |                                     |                          |                     |                     |                                                                                                                |                             |          |

#### Please ensure that all information reported in the landfill gas section is consistent with the Landfill Gas Survey submitted in conjunction with PRTR returns

Table 7 Landfill Gas-Landfill only

|                      |                            |                                  | Was surface emissions<br>monitoring performed |          |
|----------------------|----------------------------|----------------------------------|-----------------------------------------------|----------|
| Gas Captured&Treated |                            |                                  | during the reporting                          |          |
| by LFG System m3     | Power generated (MW / KWh) | Used on-site or to national grid | year?                                         | Comments |
|                      |                            |                                  | SELECT                                        |          |

| Waste Summar | v Continued |
|--------------|-------------|
|--------------|-------------|

Lic No:

Year

| European<br>Waste Code | Description of Waste (in line                                                                                                                                        | Hazardous - | Quantity                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                             | Name & Permit No. of                         | Treatment Type – Recovered / Disposed /                                                                                                                          | Name, Address &<br>Licence/Permit No. of FINAL                                       | Location of<br>Treatment - |
|------------------------|----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|-------------|----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|----------------------------------------------|------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|--------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|----------------------------|
| (EWC)                  | with applicable EWC code)                                                                                                                                            | Yes/No      | (Tonnes)                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                             | Agent/Carrier                                | Recycled                                                                                                                                                         | ADN Materials Ltd., Lossetts,                                                        | Country                    |
| 02 01 04               | waste plastics (except<br>packaging)                                                                                                                                 | No          | 80.9                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                 | ADN Materials Ltd.WFP-MN-12-<br>0001-04      | R05 - Recycling/reclamation of other<br>inorganic materials                                                                                                      | Carrickmacross, Co.<br>Monaghan - WFP-MN-12-0001-<br>04                              | Ireland                    |
| 08 01 11*              | waste paint and varnish<br>containing organic solvents<br>or other hazardous<br>substances                                                                           | Yes         | 1                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                    | Enva Ireland Limited (Portlaoise)<br>- W0184 | R02 - Solvent reclamation/regeneration                                                                                                                           | Recyfuel Ltd., Enghis -<br>BE0459.735.458                                            | Belgium                    |
| 11 01 13*              | degreasing wastes<br>containing hazardous<br>substances                                                                                                              | Yes         | 0.27                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                 | Safety Kleen Ireland Ltd - W0099             | R11 - Use of waste obtained from any<br>of the operations numbered R 1 to R<br>10                                                                                | Solvent Recovery<br>Management, PP33345F,<br>Wheeland Rd., Knottingly,<br>West Yorks | UK                         |
| 13 02 05*              | mineral-based non-<br>chlorinated engine, gear and<br>lubricating oils                                                                                               | Yes         | 10.37                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                | Enva Ireland Limited (Portlaoise)<br>- W0184 | R01 - Use principally as a fuel or other means to generate energy                                                                                                | Enva Ireland Limited,<br>Clonminam Industrial Estate,<br>Portlaoise - W0184          | Ireland                    |
| 13 05 03*              | interceptor sludges                                                                                                                                                  | Yes         | 46.14                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                | Enva Ireland Limited (Portlaoise)<br>- W0184 | R01 - Use principally as a fuel or other means to generate energy                                                                                                | Enva Ireland Limited,<br>Clonminam Industrial Estate,<br>Portlaoise - W0184          | Ireland                    |
| 15 01 03               | wooden packaging                                                                                                                                                     | No          | 12.08                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                | AES Ltd WP-OY-08-601-01                      | R01 - Use principally as a fuel or other means to generate energy                                                                                                | AES LTD, Cappincur,<br>Tullamore, Co. Offaly - WP-OY-<br>08-601-01                   | Ireland                    |
| 15 02 02*              | absorbents, filter materials<br>(including oil filters not<br>otherwise specified), wiping<br>cloths, protective clothing<br>contaminated by hazardous<br>substances | Yes         | 1.01                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                 | Enva Ireland Limited (Portlaoise)<br>- W0184 | R01 - Use principally as a fuel or other means to generate energy                                                                                                | Lindenschmidt, Kreutzal - Reg<br>No: E97095037                                       | Germany                    |
| 16 01 07*              | oil filters                                                                                                                                                          | Yes         | 1.06                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                 | Enva Ireland Limited (Portlaoise)<br>- W0184 | R04 - Recycling/reclamation of metals<br>and metal compounds                                                                                                     | R.D. Recycling, Houthalen,<br>Reg No: 51727/1KD                                      | Belgium                    |
| 16 06 01*              | lead batteries                                                                                                                                                       | Yes         | 0.96                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                 | Enva Ireland Limited (Portlaoise)<br>- W0184 | R04 - Recycling/reclamation of metals<br>and metal compounds                                                                                                     | Campine Recycling, Beerse -<br>MLAV/05173/GVDA                                       | Belgium                    |
| 17 04 07               | mixed metals                                                                                                                                                         | No          | 57.78                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                | AES Ltd WP-OY-08-601-01                      | R04 - Recycling/reclamation of metals<br>and metal compounds                                                                                                     | AES LTD, Cappincur,<br>Tullamore, Co. Offaly - WP-OY-<br>08-601-01                   | Ireland                    |
| 20 03 01 A             | Municipal mixed residual<br>household                                                                                                                                | No          | 5.79                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                 | AES Ltd WP-OY-08-601-01                      | D05 - Specially engineered landfill (e.g.<br>placement into lined discrete cells<br>which are capped and isolated from<br>one another and the environment, etc.) | AES LTD, Cappincur,<br>Tullamore, Co. Offaly - WP-OY-<br>08-601-01                   | Ireland                    |
| 20 03 01 B             | Municipal mixed residual non-<br>household                                                                                                                           | No          | No         20.62         AES Ltd WP-OY-08-601-01         D05 - Specially engineered landfill (e.g. placement into lined discrete cells which are capped and isolated from one another and the environment, etc.)         AES LTD, Cappin Tullamore, Co. Or 08-601-01 |                                              | AES LTD, Cappincur,<br>Tullamore, Co. Offaly - WP-OY-<br>08-601-01                                                                                               | Ireland                                                                              |                            |
| 17 05 03*              | soil and stones containing<br>hazardous substances                                                                                                                   | Yes         | 31.98                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                | Enva Ireland Limited (Portlaoise)<br>- W0184 | D10 - Incineration on land                                                                                                                                       | Enva Ireland Limited,<br>Clonminam Industrial Estate,<br>Portlaoise - W0184          | Ireland                    |

## Derrygreenagh

## Decommissioning and Rehabilitation Bog Rehabilitation Progress Report 2018.

Within the Derrygreenagh licensed area (P0501-01) there were no entire bog units available for rehabilitation in 2018. Ongoing monitoring of cutaway within the Derrygreenagh licensing area included the re-survey of Drumman bog. Monitoring of cutaway sites within the Derrygreenagh Bog Group is ongoing with Lisclogher East re-surveyed in 2018. The surveys comprised of baseline walkover surveys to identify and map pioneer and established habitats on the cutaway and to assess the condition of raised bog remnants along bog margins.

Some fertiliser (Ground Rock Phosphate) was applied to an area within Derryarkin Bog in 2018 to speed up natural recolonization, as part of the rehabilitation plan for this bog.

Bog restoration and drain-blocking is being carried out at a remnant section of high bog at Daingean Rathdrum. This work was completed in 2018.

Draft rehabilitation plans for the Derrygreenagh bogs licensed area, including more detailed draft plans for each component bog unit were submitted to the EPA in 2013 and these were reviewed and updated in 2015, and 2017.

The new Biodiversity Action Plan (2016-2021) was launched in 2016 with the annual Biodiversity Action Plan review day being held in February 2017, this included an update on the progress of this plan, bog restoration and cutaway rehabilitation for a wide range on statutory and non-statutory consultees including members of the EPA, NPWS, BWI, Bord na Mona, Coillte, Inland Fisheries Ireland, An Taisce, IPCC, Irish Red Grouse Association, Irish Wildlife Trust, NARGC, local game councils, Midland Regional Planning Authority as well as a range of local community groups and Heritage Officers from counties Laois, Offaly, Kildare, Roscommon, Longford, Meath, Galway, Westmeath and Dublin.

A copy of our Biodiversity Action Plan is available to view and download at <a href="http://www.bordnamona.ie/our-company/biodiversity/">http://www.bordnamona.ie/our-company/biodiversity/</a>

As required by condition *10.2 Cutaway Bog Rehabilitation Plans*, draft peatland rehabilitation plans for all the individual bog units were submitted to the agency in 2013, reviewed and amended in 2015 and re-submitted to the agency in 2015. All draft rehabilitation plans have been reviewed in 2017. These reviewed and amended plans will be re-submitted to the agency in due course.

Organic certification was sought for the majority of the Bord na Móna property with the aim of using some areas for the cultivation of plants for use in herbal medicine, this project is ongoing.

| Bord na Mona Derry | greenagh PO501-01 |             |        |            |            |     |    |     |         |      |     |        |
|--------------------|-------------------|-------------|--------|------------|------------|-----|----|-----|---------|------|-----|--------|
| Grab Sampling 2018 | i                 |             |        |            |            |     |    |     |         |      |     |        |
| Х                  | Y                 | Bog         | SW     | Monitoring | Sampled    | рН  | SS | TS  | Ammonia | TP   | COD | Colour |
| 262436.96          | 258824.82         | Lisclogher  | SW-19  | Q1 18      | 16/02/2018 | 6.8 | 5  | 124 | 0.1     | 0.05 | 72  | 340    |
| 262935.72          | 258722.5          | Lisclogher  | SW-20  | Q1 18      | 16/02/2018 | 5.8 | 5  | 160 | 0.14    | 0.05 | 119 | 548    |
| 262969.12          | 258691.34         | Lisclogher  | SW-21  | Q1 18      | 16/02/2018 | 5.4 | 5  | 116 | 0.11    | 0.05 | 96  | 417    |
| 263432.94          | 258465.16         | Lisclogher  | SW-22  | Q1 18      | 16/02/2018 | 6.9 | 5  | 164 | 0.96    | 0.05 | 93  | 544    |
| 263467.21          | 258446.56         | Lisclogher  | SW-23  | Q1 18      | 16/02/2018 | 7.3 | 5  | 196 | 1.6     | 0.06 | 82  | 399    |
| 263740.8           | 258367.96         | Lisclogher  | SW-24  | Q1 18      | 16/02/2018 | 4.3 | 5  | 60  | 0.09    | 0.05 | 47  | 212    |
| 266022.62          | 259613.57         | Lisclogher  | SW-25  | Q1 18      | 20/02/2018 | 7.4 | 5  | 358 | 2.9     | 0.12 | 85  | 277    |
| 260583.98          | 256514.28         | Bracklin    | SW-26  | Q1 18      | 16/02/2018 | 6.4 | 5  | 96  | 0.71    | 0.06 | 57  | 191    |
| 260609.41          | 256526.33         | Bracklin    | SW-27  | Q1 18      | 16/02/2018 | 7.1 | 5  | 224 | 1.6     | 0.05 | 72  | 326    |
| 263649.63          | 255035.41         | Carranstown | SW-31  | Q2 18      | 07/06/2018 | 7.6 | 5  | 171 | 0.03    | 0.05 | 126 | 230    |
| 265553.99          | 255989.11         | Carranstown | SW-32  | Q2 18      | 07/06/2018 | 7.6 | 5  | 394 | 0.54    | 0.1  | 140 | 176    |
| 265632.83          | 254865.04         | Carranstown | SW-33  | Q2 18      | 07/06/2018 | 7.1 | 35 | 414 | 2.8     | 0.65 | 124 | 178    |
| 265886.95          | 254984.18         | Carranstown | SW-34  | Q2 18      | 07/06/2018 | 7.4 | 12 | 432 | 0.99    | 0.12 | 142 | 272    |
| 265140.06          | 254114.54         | Ballivor    | SW-35  | Q2 18      | 07/06/2018 | 7.7 | 15 | 476 | 0.06    | 0.09 | 144 | 242    |
| 265878.97          | 253506.58         | Ballivor    | SW-38  | Q2 18      | 07/06/2018 | 8   | 8  | 212 | 0.24    | 0.08 | 136 | 238    |
| 265888.99          | 253456.63         | Ballivor    | SW-39  | Q2 18      | 07/06/2018 | 7.9 | 5  | 286 | 0.07    | 0.11 | 115 | 104    |
| 266366.86          | 251598.58         | Ballivor    | SW-40  | Q2 18      | 07/06/2018 | 7.6 | 9  | 436 | 1.6     | 0.12 | 124 | 134    |
| 266386.45          | 251579.18         | Ballivor    | SW-41  | Q2 18      | 07/06/2018 | 7.8 | 6  | 356 | 0.02    | 0.07 | 110 | 102    |
| 255381.16          | 243606.05         | Derryhinch  | SW-1   | Q3 18      | 10/09/2018 | 7.7 | 7  | 344 | 0.51    | 0.09 | 78  | 95     |
| 254528.83          | 242354.28         | Derryhinch  | SW-2   | Q3 18      | 10/09/2018 | 7.6 | 5  | 228 | 1.1     | 0.06 | 61  | 119    |
| 253369.19          | 242417.94         | Derryhinch  | SW-3   | Q3 18      | 10/09/2018 | 7.7 | 5  | 214 | 2.3     | 0.05 | 49  | 201    |
| 252602.78          | 242540.17         | Derryhinch  | SW-4   | Q3 18      | 10/09/2018 | 7.8 | 5  | 432 | 0.08    | 0.05 | 52  | 105    |
| 252623.61          | 241470.16         | Carrick     | SW-4A  | Q3 18      | 10/09/2018 | 7.9 | 5  | 288 | 0.95    | 0.05 | 61  | 227    |
| 252468.68          | 240919.32         | Carrick     | SW-5   | Q3 18      | 10/09/2018 | 7.5 | 5  | 394 | 0.09    | 0.05 | 42  | 59     |
| 252409.71          | 241163.33         | Carrick     | SW-6   | Q3 18      | 10/09/2018 | 7.6 | 5  | 462 | 0.1     | 0.05 | 42  | 66     |
| 252473.21          | 241162.01         | Carrick     | SW-7   | Q3 18      | 10/09/2018 | 7.6 | 5  | 462 | 0.09    | 0.06 | 42  | 142    |
| 252275.61          | 239871.62         | Drumman     | SW-8   | Q3 18      | 10/09/2018 | 8   | 5  | 366 | 0.35    | 0.05 | 50  | 166    |
| 252950.37          | 238421.69         | Drumman     | SW-9   | Q3 18      | 10/09/2018 | 7.5 | 5  | 240 | 0.04    | 0.07 | 62  | 146    |
| 251559.92          | 235341.71         | Ballybeg    | SW-11  | Q4 18      | 15/10/2018 | 7.2 | 5  | 418 | 0.12    | 0.05 | 61  | 119    |
| 252206.09          | 235207.02         | Ballybeg    | SW-12  | Q4 18      | 15/10/2018 | 7.1 | 5  | 358 | 3       | 0.05 | 83  | 213    |
| 251880.6           | 234593.13         | Ballybeg    | SW-13  | Q4 18      | 15/10/2018 | 7.3 | 5  | 368 | 3.7     | 0.05 | 74  | 184    |
| 252250.49          | 235061.45         | Ballybeg    | SW-13A | Q4 18      | 15/10/2018 | 7.2 | 5  | 402 | 3       | 0.05 | 71  | 148    |
| 240485.16          | 235706.33         | Toar        | SW-14  | Q4 18      | 11/10/2018 | 7.2 | 14 | 396 | 3.2     | 0.05 | 35  | 42     |
| 244391.76          | 235128.93         | Toar        | SW-15  | Q4 18      | 11/10/2018 | 7.5 | 9  | 418 | 0.42    | 0.05 | 37  | 44     |
| 244435.64          | 235093.42         | Toar        | SW-16  | Q4 18      | 11/10/2018 | 7.8 | 5  | 452 | 0.15    | 0.25 | 44  | 59     |
| 240425.65          | 234997.32         | Toar        | SW-17  | Q4 18      | 11/10/2018 | 8.1 | 5  | 328 | 0.02    | 0.1  | 10  | 32     |
| 259415.3           | 256855.75         | Bracklin    | SW-29  | Q4 18      | 15/10/2018 | 7   | 5  | 164 | 2.6     | 0.28 | 91  | 345    |
| 259519.45          | 257618.44         | Bracklin    | SW-30  | Q4 18      | 15/10/2018 | 6.6 | 5  | 136 | 2.4     | 0.05 | 95  | 90     |



Rossan bog is an active horticultural production bog with the composite sampler located here from May 2017 where it was moved from Toar Bog within the Derrygreenagh IPC Licence. The composite sampler takes a flow proportional composite sample over a 24 hour period. The sampler had 0% downtime during this reporting period and returned 52 weekly ammonia results during the period. The ammonia trigger level of 2.78mg/l, as agreed with the Agency, was exceeded four times during the period, all reported to the Agency. Overall the sampling period of 82 weeks showed a slightly increasing trend in ammonia.

There is no obvious link between the summer production, winter maintenance, or silt pond maintenance events on the concentration of Ammonia discharging from this peatland. The only link expected would be that related to rainfall events and seasonal weather patterns and the subsequent surfacewater runoff and associated ammonia concentrations.

The sampler at this location may be relocated to fill any information gaps on other peatland catchments and to reflect the need to support the information gathering required for the Water Framework Directive's River Basin Management Plan. There is also an EPA lead research project commencing in 2019, called the SWAMP project, whose aims are to appraise and understand the nutrient impact from peatlands, to evaluate treatment technologies and to propose predictive tools for watershed management.

Derrygreenagh P0501-01 - SW43 (Rossan)





Derrygreenagh P0501-01 - SW43 (Rossan)



Derrygreenagh P0501-01 - SW43 (Rossan)



## Derrygreenagh P0501-01 - SW43 (Rossan)



Derrygreenagh P0501-01 - SW43 (Rossan)





Derrygreenagh P0501-01 - SW43 (Rossan)


| Yard Discharge  | Results 2018            |                     |  |
|-----------------|-------------------------|---------------------|--|
| Licence: P0501- | 01                      |                     |  |
| Works: Derrygre | enagh                   |                     |  |
| Month           | D/Greenagh SWE<br>2 COD | Rossan SWE 1<br>COD |  |
| Jan             | 49                      | 52                  |  |
| Feb             | 18                      | 56                  |  |
| Mar             | 18                      | 29                  |  |
| Apr             | 32                      | 53                  |  |
| May             | 10                      | 48                  |  |
| June            | 0                       | 0                   |  |
| July            | 0                       | 0                   |  |
| Aug             | 0                       | 0                   |  |
| Sep             | 40                      | 68                  |  |
| Oct             | 10                      | 21                  |  |
| Nov             | 21                      | 60                  |  |
| Dec             | 34                      | 21                  |  |

Note: 0 denotes no flow at emission point on day of sampling

## Extractive Waste Management Plan Implementation AER Update.

March 2019.

## IPC Licence P0501-01.

## 1.0 Extractive Wastes.

Waste classified as extractive waste from peat extraction operations arise from two operations associated with this activity.

- Silt Pond excavations and maintenance
- Bog Timbers

There has been no change to the type and nature of these two waste streams and no new waste streams added to this list. These wastes streams continue to be stored and maintained at between 1 and 3 metres in height.

## 2.0 Condition 7.5 Extractive Waste Management

- An extractive waste management plan (EWMP) was submitted to the Agency in September 2012 and was approved.
- The EWMP was reviewed in September 2017. There were no substantial changes to the operation of the plan, associated waste facilities or to the waste deposited.

## 3.0 Minimisation

- The IPC Licence has various conditions that require the installation, inspections and maintenance of silt ponds for operational areas and as such these requirements dictate the need for silt ponds and associated excavation materials and cleanings.
- Bog timbers arise from the active production footprint and are naturally occurring. The active footprint is dictated by the peat production targets and customer supply contract and service level agreements.

## 4.0 Treatment

- Silt pond excavation and maintenance materials do not require any treatment and are stored as per the EWMP, adjacent to the associated silt pond.
- There is no treatment of bog timbers arising and these are stockpiled at various locations in associated bogs.

## 5.0 Recovery

- As per the EWMP, there is still no opportunity to recover these silt pond associated materials
- Bog timbers stored on the bog are natural to the peat bog and while there have been trails to recover this waste material, these have not proved viable.

## 6.0 Disposal

- Silt pond cleanings continue to be disposed of adjacent to the associated silt pond and will be incorporated back into the rehabilitation plans for these bogs, post production and decommissioning.
- Bog timbers will continue to be stockpiled at suitable locations to be either incorporated back into the bog, as a supply of bog timbers for the crafting industry or will continue to decay naturally.



Annual Environmental Report 2019 Bord na Mona Energy Ltd (Derrygreenagh Group of Bogs) IPC Licence P0501-01

| 1       | Facility | Information | Summary |  |
|---------|----------|-------------|---------|--|
| ng Year |          |             |         |  |

AER Reporting Year Licence Register Number Name of site Site Location NACE Code Class/Classes of Activity National Grid Reference (6E, 6 N)

A description of the activities/processes at the site for the reporting year. This should include information such as production increases or decreases on site, any infrastructural changes, environmental performance which was measured during the reporting year **and an overview of compliance with your licence** <u>listing all</u> <u>exceedances of licence limits (where</u> <u>applicable) and what they relate to e.g. air,</u> <u>water, noise.</u> 2019 P0501-01 Bord na Mona Derrygreenagh Derrygreenagh, Rochfortbridge, Co Westmeath 0892 1.4 249450, 238140

Activities on site can be divided into two components, firstly the milling, harrowing, ridiging and harvesting of peat into stockpiles and secondly the transportation of that peat via an internal rail network to the Power Station and lorry outloading facilities. Production achieved was approximately 140,237 tonnes which is a 52% reduction on the 2018 figure. Quarterly grab sampling was 100% compliant with regard to the ELV, with the continuous composite sampling returning no non-compliances for suspended solids, with 29% downtime due to battery and maintenence issues but 52 weekly samples were achieved. The number of exceedances in trigger levels noted and reported to the Agency was 11 which was a 50% reduction on 2018, with the majority being exceedances in COD or Ammonia Trigger levels, with one spillage incident where a stolen tractor was driven into a drain with a resultant fuel spillage that required remediation. There was one environmental complainant and reported to the Agency. In relation to silt pond cleaning, 100% of all 58 silt ponds received the required two cleanings, with inspections dictating the cleaning schedules. During the reporting period, there were a number of notifications to the Agency including notification of an interim cessation of peat extraction at Derrygreenagh, pending regularisation. Decommissioning and Rehabilitation works are described in an attachment.

## **Declaration:**

All the data and information presented in this report has been checked and certified as being accurate. The

quality of the information is assured to meet licence requirements.

Benna

Signature Group/Facility manager (or nominated, suitably qualified and experienced deputy)

2020

Date

|   | AIR-summary template                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                      | Lic No: | P0501-01 | Year                  | 2019 |  |  |  |  |  |
|---|-----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|---------|----------|-----------------------|------|--|--|--|--|--|
|   | Answer all questions and complete all tables where relevant                                                                                                                                                                                                                                               |         |          |                       |      |  |  |  |  |  |
|   |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                           |         | Ado      | ditional information  |      |  |  |  |  |  |
| 1 | Does your site have licensed air emissions? If yes please complete table A1 and A2 below for the current reporting year and answer further questions. If you do not have licenced emissions and do not complete a solvent management plan (table A4 and A5) you <u>do not</u> need to complete the tables | No      | Fug      | gitive emissions only |      |  |  |  |  |  |
|   |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                           |         |          |                       |      |  |  |  |  |  |
|   |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                           |         |          |                       |      |  |  |  |  |  |
|   | Periodic/Non-Continuous Monitoring                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                        |         |          |                       |      |  |  |  |  |  |
| 2 | Are there any results in breach of licence requirements? If yes please provide brief details in the comment section of TableA1 below                                                                                                                                                                      | No      |          |                       |      |  |  |  |  |  |

 Basic air monitoring
Was all monitoring carried out in accordance with EPA guidance note AG2 and using the basic air monitoring checklist?

|      | No  |  |
|------|-----|--|
|      |     |  |
|      |     |  |
| AGN2 | Yes |  |

## Table A1: Licensed Mass Emissions/Ambient data-periodic monitoring (non-continuous)

| Emission<br>reference no: | Parameter/ Substance | Frequency of<br>Monitoring | ELV in licence or<br>any revision<br>therof | Licence Compliance criteria | Measured value | Unit of<br>measurement | Compliant with licence limit | Method of analysis | Annual mass<br>load (kg) | Comments -reason<br>for change in % mass<br>load from previous<br>year if applicable |
|---------------------------|----------------------|----------------------------|---------------------------------------------|-----------------------------|----------------|------------------------|------------------------------|--------------------|--------------------------|--------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|
|                           | SELECT               |                            |                                             | SELECT                      |                | SELECT                 | SELECT                       | SELECT             |                          |                                                                                      |
|                           | SELECT               |                            |                                             | SELECT                      |                | SELECT                 | SELECT                       | SELECT             |                          |                                                                                      |
|                           | SELECT               |                            |                                             | SELECT                      |                | SELECT                 | SELECT                       | SELECT             |                          |                                                                                      |
| -                         | SELECT               |                            |                                             | SELECT                      |                | SELECT                 | SELECT                       | SELECT             |                          |                                                                                      |

Note 1: Volumetric flow shall be included as a reportable parameter

|   | AIR-summary template                                                                                                                                            | Lic No: | P0501-01 | Year | 2019 |
|---|-----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|---------|----------|------|------|
|   | Continuous Monitoring                                                                                                                                           |         |          |      |      |
| 4 | Does your site carry out continuous air emissions monitoring?                                                                                                   | No      |          |      |      |
|   | If yes please review your continuous monitoring data and report the required fields below in Table A2 and compare it to its relevant Emission Limit Value (ELV) |         | -        |      |      |
| 5 | Did continuous monitoring equipment experience downtime? If yes please record downtime in table A2 below                                                        | No      |          |      |      |
| 6 | Do you have a proactive service agreement for each piece of continuous monitoring equipment?                                                                    | No      |          |      |      |
| 7 | Did your site experience any abatement system bypasses? If yes please detail them in table A3 below                                                             | No      |          |      |      |

Table A2: Summary of average emissions -continuous monitoring

| Emission      | Parameter/ Substance |                     | Averaging Period | Compliance Criteria | Units of    | Annual Emission | Annual maximum | Monitoring       | Number of ELV  | Comments                                                                                              |
|---------------|----------------------|---------------------|------------------|---------------------|-------------|-----------------|----------------|------------------|----------------|-------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|
| reference no: |                      |                     |                  |                     | measurement |                 |                | Equipment        | exceedences in |                                                                                                       |
|               |                      | ELV in licence or   |                  |                     |             |                 |                | downtime (hours) | current        |                                                                                                       |
|               |                      | any revision therof |                  |                     |             |                 |                |                  | reporting year |                                                                                                       |
| DM-01         | Total Particulates   | 350                 | 140 DAYS         | Daily average < ELV | mg/m2/day   | 4536            | 83             | 0                | 0              | Dust monitioring<br>took place on 4<br>occasions for 28 days<br>each time between<br>April and August |
| DM-02         | Total Particulates   | 350                 | 140 DAYS         | Daily average < ELV | mg/m2/day   | 8512            | 178            | 0                | 0              |                                                                                                       |
| DM-03         | Total Particulates   | 350                 | 140 DAYS         | Daily average < ELV | mg/m2/day   | 10808           | 166            | 0                | 0              |                                                                                                       |
| DM-04         | Total Particulates   | 350                 | 140 DAYS         | Daily average < ELV | mg/m2/day   | 12740           | 261            | 0                | 0              |                                                                                                       |
|               | SELECT               |                     |                  |                     | SELECT      |                 |                |                  |                |                                                                                                       |

note 1: Volumetric flow shall be included as a reportable parameter.

#### **Bypass protocol** Table A3: Abatement system bypass reporting table

| Date* | Duration** (hours) | Location | Reason for bypass | Impact magnitude | Corrective action |  |
|-------|--------------------|----------|-------------------|------------------|-------------------|--|
|       |                    |          |                   |                  |                   |  |
|       |                    |          |                   |                  |                   |  |
|       |                    |          |                   |                  |                   |  |
|       |                    |          |                   |                  |                   |  |
|       |                    |          |                   |                  |                   |  |
|       |                    |          |                   |                  |                   |  |
|       |                    |          |                   |                  |                   |  |

\* this should include all dates that an abatement system bypass occurred

\*\* an accurate record of time bypass beginning and end should be logged on site and maintained for future Agency inspections please refer to bypass protocol link

| AIR-summary                                                                                                                  | template                                |                               |                               |                                  | Lic No:          | P0501-01           |                  | Year                | 2019 |  |  |
|------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|-----------------------------------------|-------------------------------|-------------------------------|----------------------------------|------------------|--------------------|------------------|---------------------|------|--|--|
| Solvent                                                                                                                      | use and manageme                        | ent on site                   |                               |                                  |                  |                    |                  |                     |      |  |  |
|                                                                                                                              |                                         |                               |                               |                                  |                  |                    |                  |                     |      |  |  |
| 8 Do you have a total Emission Limit Value of direct and fugitive emissions on site? if yes please fill out tables A4 and A5 |                                         |                               |                               |                                  |                  |                    |                  |                     |      |  |  |
|                                                                                                                              |                                         |                               | Columnt                       | Diasco refer to linked colver    | t regulations to | -                  | SELECT           |                     |      |  |  |
| Total VOC Em                                                                                                                 | ent Management Pi<br>ission limit value | an Summary                    | regulations                   | complete table 5                 | and 6            |                    |                  |                     |      |  |  |
|                                                                                                                              |                                         |                               |                               |                                  |                  |                    |                  |                     |      |  |  |
|                                                                                                                              |                                         |                               |                               |                                  |                  |                    |                  |                     |      |  |  |
|                                                                                                                              |                                         |                               |                               |                                  |                  |                    |                  |                     |      |  |  |
| Reporting year                                                                                                               | Total solvent input on<br>site (kg)     | Total VOC<br>emissions to Air | Total VOC<br>emissions as %of |                                  | Compliance       |                    |                  |                     |      |  |  |
|                                                                                                                              |                                         | from entire site              | solvent input                 | Total Emission Limit Value       |                  |                    |                  |                     |      |  |  |
|                                                                                                                              |                                         | (direct and fugitive)         |                               | (ELV) in licence or any revision |                  |                    |                  |                     |      |  |  |
|                                                                                                                              |                                         |                               |                               |                                  | SELECT           |                    |                  |                     |      |  |  |
|                                                                                                                              |                                         |                               |                               |                                  | SELECT           |                    |                  |                     |      |  |  |
| Table A5:                                                                                                                    | Solvent Mass Balan                      | ce summary                    |                               | Į                                | 00000            | 4                  |                  |                     |      |  |  |
|                                                                                                                              |                                         |                               |                               |                                  |                  |                    |                  |                     | ]    |  |  |
|                                                                                                                              |                                         |                               |                               |                                  |                  |                    |                  |                     |      |  |  |
|                                                                                                                              | (I) Inputs (kg)                         |                               |                               | (O)                              | Outputs (kg)     |                    |                  |                     |      |  |  |
|                                                                                                                              |                                         |                               |                               |                                  |                  |                    |                  |                     |      |  |  |
| Solvent                                                                                                                      | (1) Incrute (1, r)                      | Organic solvent               | Solvents lost in              | Collected waste solvent (kg)     | Fugitive Organic | Solvent released   | Solvents         | Total emission of   | 4    |  |  |
|                                                                                                                              | (I) Inputs (kg)                         | emission in waste             | water (kg)                    |                                  | Solvent (kg)     | in other ways e.g. | destroyed onsite | Solvent to air (kg) | 4    |  |  |
|                                                                                                                              |                                         |                               |                               |                                  |                  |                    |                  |                     |      |  |  |
|                                                                                                                              |                                         |                               |                               |                                  |                  |                    |                  |                     |      |  |  |
|                                                                                                                              |                                         |                               |                               |                                  |                  |                    |                  |                     |      |  |  |
|                                                                                                                              |                                         |                               |                               |                                  |                  |                    | Total            |                     |      |  |  |

| AER Monitoring returns summary template-WATER/WASTEWATER(SEWER) | Lic No | 0: | P0501-01 | Year | 2019 |
|-----------------------------------------------------------------|--------|----|----------|------|------|
|                                                                 |        |    |          |      |      |
|                                                                 |        |    |          |      |      |

4

Does your site have licensed emissions direct to surface water or direct to sewer? If yes please complete table W2 and W3 below for the current reporting year and answer further questions. If you do not have licenced emissions you <u>only</u> need to complete table W1 and or W2 for storm water analysis and visual inspections

Was it a requirement of your licence to carry out visual inspections on any surface water

Yes Monthly COD of yard run-off is attached.

2 discharges or watercourses on or near your site? If yes please complete table W2 below summarising <u>only any evidence of contamination noted during visual inspections</u>

## Table W1 Storm water monitoring

|   | Location reference | Location<br>relative to site<br>activities | PRTR Parameter | Licenced<br>Parameter | Monitoring<br>date | ELV or trigger<br>level in licence<br>or any revision<br>thereof* | Licence<br>Compliance<br>criteria | Measured value | Unit of<br>measurement | Compliant with licence | Comments |
|---|--------------------|--------------------------------------------|----------------|-----------------------|--------------------|-------------------------------------------------------------------|-----------------------------------|----------------|------------------------|------------------------|----------|
| Γ |                    | SELECT                                     | SELECT         | SELECT                |                    |                                                                   | SELECT                            |                | SELECT                 | SELECT                 |          |
| Γ |                    | SELECT                                     | SELECT         | SELECT                |                    |                                                                   | SELECT                            |                | SELECT                 | SELECT                 |          |

\*trigger values may be agreed by the Agency outside of licence conditions

### Table W2 Visual inspections-Please only enter details where contamination was observed.

| Location<br>Reference | Date of<br>inspection | Description of contamination | Source of contamination | Corrective action | Comments |
|-----------------------|-----------------------|------------------------------|-------------------------|-------------------|----------|
|                       |                       |                              | SELECT                  |                   |          |
|                       |                       |                              | SELECT                  |                   |          |

### Licensed Emissions to water and /or wastewater(sewer)-periodic monitoring (non-continuous)

| 3 | Was there any result in breach of licence requirements? If y<br>comment section of Table W3 | es please provide br<br>below | ief details in the | No  |                                                                                                   |
|---|---------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|-------------------------------|--------------------|-----|---------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|
|   |                                                                                             |                               |                    |     | Surface water monitoring was carried out on a quarterly basis. The results of which are attached. |
|   | Was all monitoring carried out in accordance with EPA                                       |                               |                    |     |                                                                                                   |
|   | guidance and checklists for Quality of Aqueous Monitoring                                   | External /Internal            |                    |     |                                                                                                   |
|   | Data Reported to the EPA? If no please detail what areas                                    | Lab Quality                   | Assessment of      |     |                                                                                                   |
| 4 | require improvement in additional information box                                           | checklist                     | results checklist  | Yes |                                                                                                   |

## Table W3: Licensed Emissions to water and /or wastewater (sewer)-periodic monitoring (non-continuous)

| Emission<br>reference no: | Emission<br>released to | Parameter/<br>SubstanceNote 1 | Type of sample | Frequency of monitoring | Averaging period | ELV or trigger<br>values in licence or<br>any revision<br>therof <sup>Note 2</sup> | Licence Compliance criteria | Measured value | Unit of<br>measurement | Compliant with licence | Method of analysis | Procedural<br>reference source | Procedural<br>reference<br>standard number | Annual mass load (kg) | Comments |
|---------------------------|-------------------------|-------------------------------|----------------|-------------------------|------------------|------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|-----------------------------|----------------|------------------------|------------------------|--------------------|--------------------------------|--------------------------------------------|-----------------------|----------|
|                           |                         |                               |                |                         |                  |                                                                                    |                             |                |                        |                        |                    |                                |                                            |                       |          |
|                           |                         |                               |                |                         |                  |                                                                                    |                             |                |                        |                        |                    |                                |                                            |                       |          |
|                           |                         |                               |                |                         |                  |                                                                                    |                             |                |                        |                        |                    |                                |                                            |                       |          |

Note 1: Volumetric flow shall be included as a reportable parameter

Note 2: Where Emission Limit Values (ELV) do not apply to your licence please compare results against EQS for Surface water or relevant receptor quality standards

| AER Monitoring returns summary template-WATER/WASTEWATER(SEWER) | Lic No: | P0501-01 | Year |
|-----------------------------------------------------------------|---------|----------|------|
|-----------------------------------------------------------------|---------|----------|------|

| Continuous monitoring                                                                                                                  |     | Additional Information                |
|----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|-----|---------------------------------------|
| 5 Does your site carry out continuous emissions to water/sewer monitoring?                                                             | Yes | Flow proportionate composite sampling |
| If yes please summarise your continuous monitoring data below in Table W4 and compare it to<br>its relevant Emission Limit Value (ELV) |     |                                       |
| Did continuous monitoring equipment experience downtime? If yes please record downtime in                                              |     |                                       |

<sup>6</sup> Did continuous monitoring equipment experience downtime? If yes please record downtime table W4 below

table W4 below Yes
Do you have a proactive service contract for each piece of continuous monitoring equipment on
Yes
Yes

Bid abatement system bypass occur during the reporting year? If yes please complete table W5 8 below

## Table W4: Summary of average emissions -continuous monitoring

| Emission<br>reference no: | Emission<br>released to | Parameter/ Substance   | ELV or trigger<br>values in licence<br>or any revision<br>thereof | Averaging<br>Period | Compliance<br>Criteria                                                      | Units of<br>measurement | Annual Emission for current<br>reporting year (kg) | % change +/- from<br>previous reporting<br>year | Monitoring<br>Equipment<br>downtime (hours) | Number of ELV<br>exceedences in<br>reporting year | Comments                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                |
|---------------------------|-------------------------|------------------------|-------------------------------------------------------------------|---------------------|-----------------------------------------------------------------------------|-------------------------|----------------------------------------------------|-------------------------------------------------|---------------------------------------------|---------------------------------------------------|---------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|
| SW43                      | Water                   | Suspended Solids       | 35                                                                | 24 hour             | All results < 1.5<br>times ELV, plus 8<br>from ten results<br>must be < ELV | mg/L                    |                                                    |                                                 | 2592                                        | 0                                                 | Down time due to battery failure, and sampler repairs. Agency informed of repairs.<br>Its not possible to report average continuous emissions as this sampler is located on<br>one of 58 silt ponds and samplers are moved around periodically to allow for analysis<br>of other silt pond performance. |
| SW43                      | Water                   | Ammonia (as N)         | 2.78                                                              | Weekly              | NA                                                                          | mg/L                    |                                                    |                                                 |                                             |                                                   |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                         |
| SW43                      | Water                   | Total phosphorus       | NA                                                                | Weekly              | NA                                                                          | mg/L                    |                                                    |                                                 |                                             |                                                   |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                         |
| SW43                      | Water                   | COD                    | 100                                                               | Weekly              | NA                                                                          | mg/L                    |                                                    |                                                 |                                             |                                                   |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                         |
| SW43                      | Water                   | volumetric flow        | NA                                                                | 24 hour             | NA                                                                          | m3/day                  |                                                    |                                                 |                                             |                                                   |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                         |
| SW43                      | Water                   | Total Dissolved Solids | NA                                                                | Weekly              | NA                                                                          | mg/L                    |                                                    |                                                 |                                             |                                                   |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                         |

Total of 108 days over 365 days

2019

note 1: Volumetric flow shall be included as a reportable parameter.

### Table W5: Abatement system bypass reporting table

| Date | Duration (hours) | Location | Resultant | Reason for | Corrective | Was a report     | When was this report submitted? |
|------|------------------|----------|-----------|------------|------------|------------------|---------------------------------|
|      |                  |          | emissions | bypass     | action*    | submitted to the |                                 |
|      |                  |          |           |            |            | EPA?             |                                 |
|      |                  |          |           |            |            | SELECT           |                                 |
|      |                  |          |           |            |            |                  |                                 |
|      |                  |          |           |            |            |                  |                                 |
|      |                  |          |           |            |            |                  |                                 |

\*Measures taken or proposed to reduce or limit bypass frequency

| Bund/Pipeline tes               | sting template                                                                |                                    |                                 |                               | Lic No:                  | P0501-01               |                        | Year       | 2019              |                 |                        |                         |                |               |
|---------------------------------|-------------------------------------------------------------------------------|------------------------------------|---------------------------------|-------------------------------|--------------------------|------------------------|------------------------|------------|-------------------|-----------------|------------------------|-------------------------|----------------|---------------|
| Rund testing                    |                                                                               | drondown menu d                    | ick to see options              |                               |                          |                        | Additional information |            |                   |                 |                        |                         |                | -             |
| build testing                   |                                                                               | uropuowir menu ci                  | ick to see options              |                               |                          |                        | Additional information | 7          |                   |                 |                        |                         |                |               |
| Are you required by yo          | our licence to undertake in                                                   | ntegrity testing on bunds and cor  | tainment structures ? if yes    | please fill out table B1 belo | ow listing all new bunds |                        |                        |            |                   |                 |                        |                         |                |               |
| and containment struc           | ctures on site, in addition                                                   | to all bunds which failed the inte | egrity test-all bunding structu | ires which failed including   | mobile bunds must be     |                        |                        |            |                   |                 |                        |                         |                |               |
| listed in the table belo        | ow, please include all bun                                                    | as outside the licenced testing pe | eriod (mobile bunds and cher    | nstore included)              |                          | Yes                    |                        |            |                   |                 |                        |                         |                |               |
| 2 Please provide integrit       | ty testing frequency perio                                                    | d                                  |                                 |                               |                          | Other (2 Yearly)       |                        |            |                   |                 |                        |                         |                |               |
| Does the site maintain          | n a register of bunds, und                                                    | erground pipelines (including sto  | rmwater and foul), Tanks, su    | mps and containers? (cont     | ainers refers to         |                        |                        |            |                   |                 |                        |                         |                |               |
| 3 "Chemstore" type unit         | ts and mobile bunds)                                                          |                                    |                                 |                               |                          | Yes                    |                        |            |                   |                 |                        |                         |                |               |
| 4 How many bunds are o          | on site?                                                                      |                                    |                                 |                               |                          | 2                      |                        | 1          |                   |                 |                        |                         |                |               |
|                                 |                                                                               |                                    |                                 |                               | 1                        |                        |                        |            |                   |                 |                        |                         |                |               |
|                                 |                                                                               |                                    |                                 |                               |                          |                        |                        |            |                   |                 |                        |                         |                |               |
|                                 |                                                                               |                                    |                                 |                               |                          |                        |                        |            |                   |                 |                        |                         |                |               |
| 5 How many of these bu          | unds have been tested wit                                                     | hin the required test schedule?    |                                 |                               |                          | 2                      |                        | _          |                   |                 |                        |                         |                |               |
| 6 How many mobile bun           | nds are on site?                                                              |                                    |                                 |                               |                          | 0                      |                        | _          |                   |                 |                        |                         |                |               |
| 7 Are the mobile bunds i        | included in the bund test                                                     | schedule?                          |                                 |                               |                          | No                     |                        | _          |                   |                 |                        |                         |                |               |
| 8 How many of these mo          | obile bunds have been te                                                      | sted within the required test sch  | edule?                          |                               |                          | 0                      |                        | -          |                   |                 |                        |                         |                |               |
| 9 How many sumps on s           | site are included in the int                                                  | egrity test schedule?              |                                 |                               |                          | 0                      |                        | -          |                   |                 |                        |                         |                |               |
| 10 How many of these su         | mps are megnity tested v                                                      | within the test schedule?          |                                 |                               |                          | 0                      |                        | _          |                   |                 |                        |                         |                |               |
| 11 Do all sumps and share       | ntegrity railures in table b                                                  | a alarme?                          |                                 |                               |                          | NI/A                   |                        | 7          |                   |                 |                        |                         |                |               |
| 12 If yes to 011 are these      | e failsafe systems includer                                                   | in a maintenance and testing or    | ogramme?                        |                               |                          | N/A                    |                        | -          |                   |                 |                        |                         |                |               |
| 13 Is the Fire Water Reter      | ntion Pond included in vo                                                     | ur integrity test programme?       | ogramme.                        |                               |                          | N/A                    |                        | -          |                   |                 |                        |                         |                |               |
| 15 is the fire water heter      | included in yo                                                                | a megny test programme.            |                                 |                               |                          |                        |                        | -          |                   |                 |                        |                         |                |               |
| Tab                             | ble B1: Summary details of                                                    | bund /containment structure in     | tegrity test                    | T                             |                          |                        |                        |            |                   |                 |                        |                         |                |               |
|                                 |                                                                               |                                    |                                 |                               |                          |                        |                        |            |                   |                 |                        |                         |                | 1             |
|                                 |                                                                               |                                    |                                 |                               |                          |                        |                        |            |                   |                 |                        |                         |                |               |
|                                 |                                                                               |                                    |                                 |                               |                          |                        |                        |            |                   |                 |                        |                         |                |               |
|                                 |                                                                               |                                    |                                 |                               |                          |                        |                        |            |                   |                 |                        |                         |                | Results of    |
|                                 |                                                                               |                                    |                                 |                               |                          |                        |                        |            | Integrity reports |                 |                        |                         |                | retest(if in  |
| Bund/Containment                | -                                                                             |                                    |                                 |                               |                          |                        |                        |            | maintained on     |                 | Integrity test failure |                         | Scheduled date | current       |
| structure ID                    | Туре                                                                          | Specify Other type                 | Product containment             | Actual capacity               | Capacity required*       | Type of integrity test | Other test type        | l'est date | siter             | Results of test | explanation <50 words  | Corrective action taken | for retest     | reporting yea |
| Derrygreenagn Bund              | reinforced concrete                                                           |                                    | Gas Oil                         | 110 59                        | 45000                    | Hydraulic test         |                        | 22/07/2019 | Ves               | Pass            | N/A                    | N/A                     | N/A            | N/A           |
| 10.501 57 01                    | remored concrete                                                              |                                    | 005 01                          | 110,00                        | 45000                    | Hydraulic test         |                        | 22/07/2015 | 105               | 1035            | ing r.                 | N/N                     | 14/1           |               |
| * Capacity required should comp | ply with 25% or 110% containment n                                            | ule as detailed in your licence    | 1                               | 1                             | .,                       | Commentary             | 1                      | 1          | 1                 |                 |                        |                         | .1             |               |
| Has integrity testing be        | een carried out in accorda                                                    | ance with licence requirements a   | nd are all structures tested    |                               |                          |                        |                        | ٦          |                   |                 |                        |                         |                |               |
| 15 in line with BS8007/EP       | PA Guidance?                                                                  |                                    |                                 | bunding and storage guide     | lines                    | SELECT                 |                        | 1          |                   |                 |                        |                         |                |               |
| 16 Are channels/transfer        | systems to remote contai                                                      | inment systems tested?             |                                 |                               |                          | SELECT                 |                        | ]          |                   |                 |                        |                         |                |               |
| 17 Are channels/transfer        | e channels/transfer systems compliant in both integrity and available volume? |                                    |                                 |                               |                          |                        |                        |            |                   |                 |                        |                         |                |               |
|                                 |                                                                               |                                    |                                 |                               |                          |                        |                        |            |                   |                 |                        |                         |                |               |

6

## Pipeline/underground structure testing

**—** 

| ripenne/underground structure testing                                                                                                                             |        |
|-------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|--------|
|                                                                                                                                                                   |        |
| Are you required by your licence to undertake integrity testing* on underground structures e.g. pipelines or sumps etc ? if yes please fill out table 2 below li  | isting |
| 1 all underground structures and pipelines on site which failed the integrity test and all which have not been tested withing the integrity test period as specif | fied   |
| 2 Please provide integrity testing frequency period                                                                                                               |        |

|        | No underground tanks or pipelines<br>on site |
|--------|----------------------------------------------|
| Yes    |                                              |
| SELECT |                                              |

\*please note integrity testing means water tightness testing for process and foul pipelines (as required under your licence)

| rable        | bz: Summary details of pr | peline/underground structures ir | itegrity test                                      |                               |                        |                                       |                 |                                                    |                         |                              |                                                 |
|--------------|---------------------------|----------------------------------|----------------------------------------------------|-------------------------------|------------------------|---------------------------------------|-----------------|----------------------------------------------------|-------------------------|------------------------------|-------------------------------------------------|
| Structure ID | Type system               | Material of construction:        | Does this structure have<br>Secondary containment? | Type of secondary containment | Type integrity testing | Integrity reports maintained on site? | Results of test | Integrity test<br>failure explanation<br><50 words | Corrective action taken | Scheduled date<br>for retest | Results of retest(if in current reporting year) |
|              | SELECT                    | SELECT                           | SELECT                                             | SELECT                        | SELECT                 | SELECT                                | SELECT          |                                                    |                         |                              | SELECT                                          |
|              |                           |                                  |                                                    |                               |                        |                                       |                 |                                                    |                         |                              |                                                 |
|              |                           |                                  |                                                    |                               |                        |                                       |                 |                                                    |                         |                              |                                                 |
|              |                           |                                  |                                                    |                               |                        |                                       |                 |                                                    |                         |                              |                                                 |

Please use commentary for additional details not answered by tables/ questions above

\_\_\_\_

Year

2019

Comments Are you required to carry out groundwater monitoring as part of your licence requirements? Please provide an interpretation of groundwater monitoring data in no 2 Are you required to carry out soil monitoring as part of your licence requirements? no the interpretation box below or if you require additional space please Do you extract groundwater for use on site? If yes please specify use in comment include a groundwater/contaminated land monitoring results <sup>3</sup> section Drinking water well ves interpretaion as an additional section in this AER Do monitoring results show that groundwater generic assessment criteria such as GTVs or IGVs are exceeded or is Groundwater there an upward trend in results for a substance? If yes, monitoring template please complete the Groundwater Monitoring Guideline no 5 Is the contamination related to operations at the facility (either current and/or historic) no 6 Have actions been taken to address contamination issues? If yes please summarise remediation strategies proposed/undertaken for the site N/A N/A 7 Please specify the proposed time frame for the remediation strategy 8 Is there a licence condition to carry out/update ELRA for the site? N/A N/A 9 Has any type of risk assesment been carried out for the site? 10 Has a Conceptual Site Model been developed for the site? N/A 11 Have potential receptors been identified on and off site? N/A N/A 12 Is there evidence that contamination is migrating offsite? Please enter interpretation of data here

## **Table 1: Upgradient Groundwater monitoring results**

|          | Sample    |            |             |            |                 |                |        |        |          |        |
|----------|-----------|------------|-------------|------------|-----------------|----------------|--------|--------|----------|--------|
| Date of  | location  | Parameter/ |             | Monitoring | Maximum         | Average        |        |        |          |        |
| sampling | reference | Substance  | Methodology | frequency  | Concentration++ | Concentration+ | unit   | GTV's* | SELECT** |        |
|          |           |            |             |            |                 |                | SELECT |        |          | SELECT |
|          |           |            |             |            |                 |                | SELECT |        |          | SELECT |
| · ·      |           |            |             |            |                 |                |        |        |          |        |

.+ where average indicates arithmetic mean

.++ maximum concentration indicates the maximum measured concentration from all monitoring results produced during the reporting year

## Table 2: Downgradient Groundwater monitoring results

| Date of sampling                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                         | Sample<br>location<br>reference                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                | Parameter/<br>Substance                        | Methodology                                                    | Monitoring<br>frequency                                               | Maximum<br>Concentration                                                  | Average<br>Concentration                                    | unit                                                         | GTV's*                      | SELECT**                                   |                                                 |                                             |                                   |  |
|----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|------------------------------------------------|----------------------------------------------------------------|-----------------------------------------------------------------------|---------------------------------------------------------------------------|-------------------------------------------------------------|--------------------------------------------------------------|-----------------------------|--------------------------------------------|-------------------------------------------------|---------------------------------------------|-----------------------------------|--|
|                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                          |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                |                                                |                                                                |                                                                       |                                                                           |                                                             | SELECT                                                       |                             |                                            | SELECT                                          |                                             |                                   |  |
|                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                          |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                |                                                |                                                                |                                                                       |                                                                           |                                                             | SELECT                                                       |                             |                                            | SELECT                                          |                                             |                                   |  |
| *please note exceedance of generic assessment criteria (GAC) such as a Groundwater Threshold Value (GTV) or an Interim Guideline Value (IGV) or an upward trend in results for a substance indicates that further interpretation of monitoring results is required. In addition to completing the above table, please complete the Groundwater Monitoring Guideline Template Report at the link provided and submit separately through ALDER as a licensee return or as otherwise instructed by the EPA. |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                |                                                |                                                                |                                                                       |                                                                           |                                                             |                                                              |                             |                                            |                                                 |                                             |                                   |  |
| More inform<br>assessment<br>published gu                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                | as otherwise instructed by the EPA.<br>ore information on the use of soil and groundwater standards/ generic<br>ssessment criteria (GAC) and risk assessment tools is available in the EPA <u>Guidance on the Management of Contaminated Land and Groundwater at EPA Licensed Sites (EPA 2013).</u><br>ublished guidance (see the link in G31) |                                                |                                                                |                                                                       |                                                                           |                                                             |                                                              |                             |                                            |                                                 |                                             |                                   |  |
| **Deper<br>addition t                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                    | nding on location<br>to the GTV e.g. if                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                        | of the site and<br>the site is close<br>drinki | proximity to other<br>to surface water c<br>ing water supply c | sensitive receptors a<br>ompare to Surface W<br>ompare results to the | Iternative Receptor bas<br>ater Environmental Qu<br>Drinking Water Standa | sed Water Quality sta<br>ality Standards (SWE<br>ards (DWS) | andards should be used in<br>:QS), If the site is close to a | <u>Surface</u><br>water EQS | Groundwater<br>regulations<br><u>GTV's</u> | Drinking water<br>(private supply)<br>standards | Drinking water (public<br>supply) standards | Interim Guideline<br>Values (IGV) |  |

| Groundwate | r/Soil moi | nitoring ter | nplate |
|------------|------------|--------------|--------|
|------------|------------|--------------|--------|

P0501-01

2019

Year

Table 3: Soil results

|          | Sample    |            |             |            |               |               |        |
|----------|-----------|------------|-------------|------------|---------------|---------------|--------|
| Date of  | location  | Parameter/ |             | Monitoring | Maximum       | Average       |        |
| sampling | reference | Substance  | Methodology | frequency  | Concentration | Concentration | unit   |
|          |           |            |             |            |               |               | SELECT |
|          |           |            |             |            |               |               | SELECT |

Where additional detail is required please enter it here in 200 words or less

Lic No:

## **Environmental Liabilities template**

Click here to access EPA guidance on Environmental Liabilities and Financial

provision

|    |                                                                               |                           | Commentary |
|----|-------------------------------------------------------------------------------|---------------------------|------------|
| 1  | FLRA initial agreement status                                                 |                           |            |
| -  |                                                                               |                           |            |
|    |                                                                               | Not a licence requirement |            |
|    |                                                                               |                           |            |
| 2  | ELRA review status                                                            | NA                        |            |
|    |                                                                               |                           |            |
| 3  | Amount of Financial Provision cover required as determined by the latest ELRA | NA                        |            |
|    |                                                                               |                           |            |
| 4  | Financial Provision for ELRA status                                           | NA                        |            |
|    |                                                                               |                           |            |
|    |                                                                               |                           |            |
| -  | Financial Dravision for FLDA amount of source                                 | NA                        |            |
| Э  | Financial Provision for ELRA - amount of cover                                | NA                        |            |
| -  |                                                                               |                           |            |
| 6  | Financial Provision for ELRA - type                                           | NA                        |            |
|    |                                                                               |                           |            |
| 7  | Financial provision for ELRA expiry date                                      | NA                        |            |
| 8  | Closure plan initial agreement status                                         | NA                        |            |
| 9  | Closure plan review status                                                    | NA                        |            |
| 10 | Financial Provision for Closure status                                        | NA                        |            |
| 11 | Financial Provision for Closure - amount of cover                             | NA                        |            |
| 12 | Financial Provision for Closure - type                                        | NA                        |            |
| 13 | Financial provision for Closure expiry date                                   | NA                        |            |

Lic No:

P0501-01

2019

|   | Environmental Management Programme/Continuous Improvement Programm                                                                                                   | e template | Lic No:                | P0501-01                | Year | 2019 |
|---|----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|------------|------------------------|-------------------------|------|------|
|   | Highlighted cells contain dropdown menu click to view                                                                                                                |            | Additional Information | n                       |      |      |
| : | Do you maintain an Environmental Mangement System (EMS) for the site. If yes, please detail in additional information                                                | Yes        | Int                    | ernal unaccredited EMS. |      |      |
| 2 | 2 Does the EMS reference the most significant environmental aspects and associated impacts on-site                                                                   | Yes        |                        |                         |      |      |
| 3 | Does the EMS maintain an Environmental Management Programme (EMP) as required in accordance<br>with the licence requirements                                         | Yes        |                        |                         |      |      |
| 2 | Do you maintain an environmental documentation/communication system to inform the public on<br>environmental performance of the facility, as required by the licence | Yes        |                        |                         |      |      |

| Environmental Management Programme | (EMP) report               |                      |                                |                |                       |
|------------------------------------|----------------------------|----------------------|--------------------------------|----------------|-----------------------|
| Objective Category                 | Target                     | Status (% completed) | How target was progressed      | Responsibility | Intermediate outcomes |
| Reduction of emissions to Air      | Continue to train all      | 50                   | In total 0 Personnel received  | Individual     | Reduced emissions     |
|                                    | employees in               |                      | training in 2019. Training     |                |                       |
|                                    | environmental matters.     |                      | takes place every two years,   |                |                       |
|                                    | Training will be by means  |                      | so no training due in the      |                |                       |
|                                    | of a new four module       |                      | period. Hydraulic harrows      |                |                       |
|                                    | training programme         |                      | were depolyed at 4             |                |                       |
|                                    | delivered by dedicated     |                      | locations. Headland peat       |                |                       |
|                                    | Bord na Mona training      |                      | was collected at all locations |                |                       |
|                                    | specialists. This new      |                      | and returned with              |                |                       |
|                                    | training programme         |                      | production figures.            |                |                       |
|                                    | includes environmental     |                      |                                |                |                       |
|                                    | compliance-IPPC,           |                      |                                |                |                       |
|                                    | Biodiversity, Archaeology  |                      |                                |                |                       |
|                                    | and Energy management.     |                      |                                |                |                       |
|                                    | Hydraulic harrows will be  |                      |                                |                |                       |
|                                    | deployed at dust sensitive |                      |                                |                |                       |
|                                    | locations. Continue with   |                      |                                |                |                       |
|                                    | the collection of headland |                      |                                |                |                       |
|                                    | peat.                      |                      |                                |                |                       |
|                                    |                            |                      |                                |                |                       |
|                                    |                            |                      |                                |                |                       |
|                                    |                            |                      |                                |                |                       |
|                                    |                            |                      |                                |                |                       |

| Livit official wanagement Ph                     | Branne, continuous impr                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                | ovement rogrammi |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                        | LIC INU.     | FUSUI-UI                                                           | Tear |
|--------------------------------------------------|------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|------------------|--------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|--------------|--------------------------------------------------------------------|------|
| Waste reduction/Raw material usage efficiency    | Waste streamlining is a<br>project we are particularly<br>interested in continuing<br>and hope to reduce wastes<br>further in the future and<br>be more efficient in<br>dealing with all aspects of<br>waste management                                                                                                                                                | 80               | Installed a waste<br>management system.<br>Monthly waste reports are<br>returned for records/filing<br>and waste streams are<br>segrated on site to maximise<br>recycling potential.                                                                   | Section Head | Improved Environmental<br>Management Practices                     |      |
| Waste reduction/Raw material usage<br>efficiency | Continue with the<br>recycling of polyethylene.<br>The sourcing of more<br>recycling contractors will<br>be ongoing.                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                   | 100              | In total 89.85 tonnes of<br>polyethlene were sent off<br>site for recycling.<br>Procurement also exploring<br>the possibility of securing<br>further recyclers.                                                                                        | Individual   | Improved Environmental<br>Management Practices                     |      |
| Energy Management                                | As part of an Energy<br>Awareness campaign all<br>aspects of energy<br>consumption will be<br>communicated to<br>personnel with the<br>intention of reducing<br>consumption through<br>awareness                                                                                                                                                                       | 80               | The monthly consumption of<br>energy is regurally<br>communicated to the<br>relevant personnel. This<br>included the KPI's for peat<br>production, maintenance<br>and transportation as well as<br>bog pumping and workshop<br>electrical consumption. | Section Head | Reduce overall energy output<br>while maintaining<br>productivity. |      |
| Reduction of emissions to Water                  | Continue to train all<br>employees in<br>environmental matters.<br>Training will be by means<br>of a new four module<br>training programme<br>delivered by dedicated<br>Bord na Mona training<br>specialists. This new<br>training programme<br>includes environmental<br>compliance-IPPC,<br>Biodiversity, Archaeology<br>and Energy management.<br>Continue with the | 50               | Personnel are trained every<br>two years in Environmental<br>matters. Headland peat was<br>collected at all locations and<br>included as part of overall<br>peat returns.                                                                              | Individual   | Improved Environmental<br>Management Practices                     |      |

| Noise monitoring summary report                                                                                                                                                   | Lic No:                                              | P0501-01         | Year                          | 2019                                      |
|-----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|------------------------------------------------------|------------------|-------------------------------|-------------------------------------------|
| 1 Was noise monitoring a licence requirement for the AER period?<br>If yes please fill in table N1 noise summary below                                                            |                                                      | No               | ]                             |                                           |
| 2 Was noise monitoring carried out using the EPA Guidance note, including completion of the<br>"Checklist for noise measurement report" included in the guidance note as table 6? | <u>Noise</u><br>e <u>Guidance</u><br><u>note NG4</u> | NA               |                               |                                           |
| 3 Does your site have a noise reduction plan<br>4 When was the noise reduction plan last updated?                                                                                 |                                                      | NA<br>Enter date |                               |                                           |
| <sup>5</sup> Have there been changes relevant to site noise emissions (e.g. plant or operational changes)                                                                         | ges) since the last                                  | NA               |                               |                                           |
| noise survey?                                                                                                                                                                     |                                                      |                  |                               |                                           |
| Noise<br>sensitive                                                                                                                                                                |                                                      |                  | If tonal /impulsive noise was | Comments (ex. main noise sources on site, |

 $LA_{10}$ 

 $LA_{90}$ 

LA<sub>max</sub>

\*Please ensure that a tonal analysis has been carried out as per guidance note NG4. These records must be maintained onsite for future inspection

location -NSL

(if applicable)

LA<sub>eq</sub>

Noise location

(on site)

Date of

monitoring

Time period

If noise limits exceeded as a result of noise attributed to site activities, please choose the corrective action from the following options?

SELECT

& extraneous noise

ex. road traffic)

identified was 5dB penalty

SELECT

applied?

Tonal or Impulsive

noise\* (Y/N)

SELECT

(day/evening/night)?

SELECT

\*\* please explain the reason for not taking action/resolution of noise issues?

Any additional comments? (less than 200 words)

| Resource Usage/Energy efficiency summary | Lic No: | P0501-01 | Year                   | 2019 |
|------------------------------------------|---------|----------|------------------------|------|
|                                          |         |          |                        |      |
|                                          |         |          | Additional information |      |

|   |                                                                                                                             |        | Additional information |
|---|-----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|--------|------------------------|
| 1 | When did the site carry out the most recent energy efficiency audit? Please list the recommendations in table 3 below       | Aug-19 | Report on file         |
|   | SEAI - Large                                                                                                                |        |                        |
|   | Is the site a member of any accredited programmes for reducing energy usage/water conservation Industry Energy              |        |                        |
| 2 | such as the SEAI programme linked to the right? If yes please list them in additional information <u>Network (LIEN)</u>     | Yes    |                        |
|   | Where Fuel Oil is used in boilers on site is the sulphur content compliant with licence conditions? Please state percentage |        | Not a Licence          |
| 3 | in additional information                                                                                                   | NA     | requirement            |

| Table R1 Energy usag               |               |              |                                                                 |                                                               |
|------------------------------------|---------------|--------------|-----------------------------------------------------------------|---------------------------------------------------------------|
| Energy Use                         | Previous year | Current year | Production +/- %<br>compared to<br>previous<br>reporting year** | Energy<br>Consumption +/- %<br>vs overall site<br>production* |
| Total Energy Used (MWHrs)          | 5858          | 4191.88      | -52                                                             | -28                                                           |
| Total Energy Generated (MWHrs)     |               |              |                                                                 |                                                               |
| Total Renewable Energy Generated ( | MWHrs)        |              |                                                                 |                                                               |
| Electricity Consumption (MWHrs)    | 226           | 191.88       | -52.00%                                                         | -15                                                           |
| Fossil Fuels Consumption:          |               |              |                                                                 |                                                               |
| Heavy Fuel Oil (m3)                |               |              |                                                                 |                                                               |
| Light Fuel Oil (m3)                | 1692          | 400          | -52.00%                                                         | -76.00%                                                       |
| Natural gas (m3)                   |               |              |                                                                 |                                                               |
| Coal/Solid fuel (metric tonnes)    |               |              |                                                                 |                                                               |
| Peat (metric tonnes)               |               |              |                                                                 |                                                               |
| Renewable Biomass                  |               |              |                                                                 |                                                               |
| Renewable energy generated on site |               |              |                                                                 |                                                               |

\* where consumption of energy can be compared to overall site production please enter this information as percentage increase or decrease compared to the previous reporting year. \*\* where site production information is available please enter percentage increase or decrease compared to previous year

| Table R2 Water usage on site |                      | ]                   |                  | Water Emissions   | Water Consumption               |                     |                        |
|------------------------------|----------------------|---------------------|------------------|-------------------|---------------------------------|---------------------|------------------------|
|                              |                      |                     |                  |                   |                                 | Volume used i.e not |                        |
|                              |                      |                     | Production +/- % | Energy            |                                 | discharged to       |                        |
|                              |                      |                     | compared to      | Consumption +/- % | Volume Discharged               | environment e.g.    |                        |
|                              | Water extracted      | Water extracted     | previous         | vs overall site   | back to                         | released as steam   |                        |
| Water use                    | Previous year m3/yr. | Current year m3/yr. | reporting year** | production*       | environment(m <sup>3</sup> yr): | m3/yr               | Unaccounted for Water: |
| Groundwater                  |                      |                     |                  |                   |                                 |                     |                        |
| Surface water                |                      |                     |                  |                   |                                 |                     |                        |
| Public supply                |                      |                     |                  |                   |                                 |                     |                        |
| Recycled water               |                      |                     |                  |                   |                                 |                     |                        |
| Total                        |                      |                     |                  |                   |                                 |                     |                        |

\* where consumption of water can be compared to overall site production please enter this information as percentage increase or decrease compared to the previous reporting year.

\*\* where site production information is available please enter percentage increase or decrease compared to previous year

| Resource Usage/Energy efficiency summary | Lic No: | P0501-01 | Year | 2019 |
|------------------------------------------|---------|----------|------|------|
|                                          |         |          |      |      |

| Table R3 Waste Stream  |        |          |              |          |        |
|------------------------|--------|----------|--------------|----------|--------|
|                        | Total  | Landfill | Incineration | Recycled | Other  |
| Hazardous (Tonnes)     | 13.38  |          |              | 13.38    |        |
| Non-Hazardous (Tonnes) | 331.59 | 45.88    | 0            | 122.35   | 163.36 |

| Resource | e Usage/Energy efficiency su | mmary                  |                   |                    | Lic No:          | P0501-01            |                | Year            | 2019       |
|----------|------------------------------|------------------------|-------------------|--------------------|------------------|---------------------|----------------|-----------------|------------|
|          | Table R4: Energy Au          | dit finding recommenda | tions             |                    |                  |                     |                |                 |            |
|          |                              |                        | Description of    |                    | Predicted energy |                     |                |                 | Status and |
|          | Date of audit                | Recommendations        | Measures proposed | Origin of measures | savings %        | Implementation date | Responsibility | Completion date | comments   |
|          |                              |                        |                   | SELECT             |                  |                     |                |                 |            |
|          |                              |                        |                   | SELECT             |                  |                     |                |                 |            |
|          |                              |                        |                   | SELECT             |                  |                     |                |                 |            |
|          |                              |                        |                   | SELECT             |                  |                     |                |                 |            |

Table R5: Power Generation: Where power is generated onsite (e.g. power generation facilities/food and drink industry)please complete the following information

|                                      | Unit ID | Unit ID | Unit ID | Unit ID | Station Total |
|--------------------------------------|---------|---------|---------|---------|---------------|
| Technology                           |         |         |         |         |               |
| Primary Fuel                         |         |         |         |         |               |
| Thermal Efficiency                   |         |         |         |         |               |
| Unit Date of Commission              |         |         |         |         |               |
| Total Starts for year                |         |         |         |         |               |
| Total Running Time                   |         |         |         |         |               |
| Total Electricity Generated (GWH)    |         |         |         |         |               |
| House Load (GWH)                     |         |         |         |         |               |
| KWH per Litre of Process Water       |         |         |         |         |               |
| KWH per Litre of Total Water used or | Site    |         |         |         |               |

| Complaints                                                                                           |     |                        |          |      |      |
|------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|-----|------------------------|----------|------|------|
| and Incidents                                                                                        |     |                        |          |      |      |
| summary                                                                                              |     |                        |          |      |      |
| template                                                                                             |     | Lic No:                | P0501-01 | Year | 2019 |
| Complaints                                                                                           |     |                        |          |      |      |
|                                                                                                      |     | Additional information |          |      |      |
|                                                                                                      | Yes |                        |          |      |      |
|                                                                                                      |     |                        |          |      |      |
| Have you received any environmental complaints in the current reporting year? If yes please complete |     |                        |          |      |      |
| summary details of complaints received on site in table 1 below                                      |     |                        |          |      |      |

Table 1 Complaints summary Brief description of complaint (Free txt <20 Corrective action< 20 Further Date Category Other type (please specify) words) words Resolution status Resolution date information Complaint about dust blowing onto house and 22/06/2019 Dust Complete 22/06/2019 Reported to Agency property Ref:LR042924 Complainants property visited and damage assessed. Production suspended and amended. Employees reminded of their environmental training. Total complaints open at start of reporting year Total new complaints received during reporting year Total complaints closed during reporting year Balance of complaints end of reporting year

| Incidents                                          |                                 |                       |     |                        |  |  |  |  |
|----------------------------------------------------|---------------------------------|-----------------------|-----|------------------------|--|--|--|--|
|                                                    |                                 |                       |     | Additional information |  |  |  |  |
| Have any incidents occurred on site in the current | reporting year? Please list all | incidents for current | Yes |                        |  |  |  |  |
| reporting year                                     | reporting year in Table 2 below |                       |     |                        |  |  |  |  |
|                                                    |                                 |                       |     |                        |  |  |  |  |
| *For information on how to report and what         |                                 |                       |     |                        |  |  |  |  |
| For information on now to report and what          |                                 |                       |     |                        |  |  |  |  |
| constitutes an incident                            | What is an incident             |                       |     |                        |  |  |  |  |
| A                                                  |                                 | -                     |     |                        |  |  |  |  |

| Table 2 Incidents  |                       |                        |                          |          |                                |                    |                   |                |            |                      |                  |                   |            |               |
|--------------------|-----------------------|------------------------|--------------------------|----------|--------------------------------|--------------------|-------------------|----------------|------------|----------------------|------------------|-------------------|------------|---------------|
| summary            |                       |                        |                          |          |                                |                    |                   |                |            |                      |                  |                   |            |               |
|                    |                       |                        | Incident                 |          |                                |                    | Activity in       |                |            |                      |                  |                   |            |               |
|                    |                       |                        | category*please refer to |          |                                | Other cause(please | progress at time  |                |            | Corrective action<20 | Preventative     |                   | Resolution | Likelihood of |
| Date of occurrence | Incident nature       | Location of occurrence | guidance                 | Receptor | Cause of incident              | specify)           | of incident       | Communication  | Occurrence | words                | action <20 words | Resolution status | date       | reoccurence   |
|                    |                       |                        |                          |          |                                |                    |                   |                |            |                      |                  |                   |            |               |
| 30/04/2019         | Trigger level reached | Rossan Bog SW-43       | 1. Minor                 | Water    |                                | Unknown            |                   |                |            | No corrective action |                  |                   |            |               |
|                    |                       |                        |                          |          |                                |                    |                   |                |            | available, naturally |                  |                   |            |               |
|                    |                       |                        |                          |          | Not related to site activities |                    | Normal activities | EPA INCI016437 | New        | ocurring             | None available   | Complete          | 08/05/2019 | Medium        |
|                    | Trigger level reached | Rossan Bog SW-43       | 1. Minor                 | Water    |                                | Unknown            |                   |                |            | No corrective action |                  |                   |            |               |
|                    |                       |                        |                          |          |                                |                    |                   |                |            | available, naturally |                  |                   |            |               |
| 25/06/2019         |                       |                        |                          |          | Not related to site activities |                    | Normal activities | EPA INCI016838 | New        | ocurring             | None available   | Complete          | 18/07/2019 | Medium        |
|                    | Trigger level reached | Rossan Bog SW-43       | 1. Minor                 | Water    |                                | Unknown            |                   |                |            | No corrective action |                  |                   |            |               |
|                    |                       |                        |                          |          |                                |                    |                   |                |            | available, naturally |                  |                   |            |               |
| 23/07/2019         |                       |                        |                          |          | Not related to site activities |                    | Normal activities | EPA INCI016886 | Recurring  | ocurring             | None available   | Complete          | 26/07/2019 | Medium        |

| Complaints<br>and Incidents |                       |                       |          |       |                                |          |                   |                |           |                      |                |          |            |         |
|-----------------------------|-----------------------|-----------------------|----------|-------|--------------------------------|----------|-------------------|----------------|-----------|----------------------|----------------|----------|------------|---------|
| summary                     |                       |                       |          |       |                                |          |                   |                |           |                      |                |          |            |         |
| template                    |                       |                       |          |       | Lic No:                        | P0501-01 |                   | Year           | 2019      |                      |                |          |            |         |
|                             | Trigger level reached | Rossan Bog SW-43      | 1. Minor | Water |                                | Unknown  |                   |                |           | No corrective action |                |          |            |         |
|                             |                       |                       |          |       |                                |          |                   |                |           | available, naturally |                |          |            |         |
| 02/07/2019                  |                       |                       |          |       | Not related to site activities |          | Normal activities | EPA INCI016958 | Recurring | ocurring             | None available | Complete | 08/08/2019 | Medium  |
|                             | Other(please specify) | Ballybeg Bog          | 1. Minor | Water |                                | Unknown  |                   |                |           | No corrective action |                |          |            |         |
|                             |                       |                       |          |       |                                |          |                   |                |           | available, naturally |                |          |            |         |
| 11/08/2019                  |                       |                       |          |       | Not related to site activities |          | Normal activities | EPA INCI017000 | New       | ocurring             | None available | Complete | 12/08/2019 | Medium  |
|                             | Trigger level reached |                       | 1. Minor | Water |                                | Unknown  |                   |                |           | available naturally  |                |          |            |         |
| 10/09/2019                  |                       | Carranstown Bog SW-31 |          |       | Not related to site activities |          | Normal activities | EPA INCI017219 | New       | ocurring             | None available | Complete | 16/09/2019 | Medium  |
| 10/03/2013                  | Trigger level reached | Carranscown bog 5w 51 | 1 Minor  | Water | Not related to site activities | Linknown | Normanactivities  | LIA INCIDI/215 | New       | No corrective action | None available | compiete | 10/03/2015 | wicdiam |
|                             | inggenevenedened      |                       | 1. WIND  | water |                                | Unknown  |                   |                |           | available, naturally |                |          |            |         |
| 23/09/2019                  |                       | Rossan Bog SW-43      |          |       | Not related to site activities |          | Normal activities | EPA INCI017379 | Recurring | ocurring             | None available | Complete | 27/09/2019 | Medium  |
|                             | Trigger level reached |                       | 1. Minor | Water |                                | Unknown  |                   |                |           | No corrective action |                |          |            |         |
|                             |                       |                       |          |       |                                |          |                   |                |           | available, naturally |                |          |            |         |
| 06/08/2019                  |                       | Rossan Bog SW-43      |          |       | Not related to site activities |          | Normal activities | EPA INCI017394 | Recurring | ocurring             | None available | Complete | 11/10/2019 | Medium  |
|                             | Trigger level reached |                       | 1. Minor | Water |                                | Unknown  |                   |                |           | No corrective action |                |          |            |         |
|                             |                       |                       |          |       |                                |          |                   |                |           | available, naturally |                |          |            |         |
| 13/08/2019                  |                       | Rossan Bog SW-43      |          |       | Not related to site activities |          | Normal activities | EPA INCI017396 | Recurring | ocurring             | None available | Complete | 11/10/2019 | Medium  |
|                             | Trigger level reached |                       | 1. Minor | Water |                                | Unknown  |                   |                |           | No corrective action |                |          |            |         |
|                             |                       |                       |          |       |                                |          |                   |                |           | available, naturally |                |          |            |         |
| 30/07/2019                  |                       | Rossan Bog SW-43      |          |       | Not related to site activities |          | Normal activities | EPA INCI017435 | Recurring | ocurring             | None available | Complete | 16/10/2019 | Medium  |
|                             | Trigger level reached | Rossan Bog SW-43      | 1. Minor | Water |                                | Unknown  |                   |                |           | No corrective action |                |          |            |         |
|                             |                       |                       |          |       |                                |          |                   |                |           | available, naturally |                |          |            |         |
| 11/11/2019                  |                       |                       |          |       | Not related to site activities |          | Normal activities | EPA INCI017600 | Recurring | ocurring             | None available | Complete | 14/11/2019 | Medium  |
| Total number of             |                       |                       |          |       |                                |          |                   |                |           |                      |                |          |            |         |
| incidents current           |                       |                       |          |       |                                |          |                   |                |           |                      |                |          |            |         |
| year                        | 11                    | _                     |          |       |                                |          |                   |                |           |                      |                |          |            |         |
| Total number of             |                       |                       |          |       |                                |          |                   |                |           |                      |                |          |            |         |
| incluents previous          | 22                    |                       |          |       |                                |          |                   |                |           |                      |                |          |            |         |
| year                        | 22                    |                       |          |       |                                |          |                   |                |           |                      |                |          |            |         |
| % reduction/                |                       |                       |          |       |                                |          |                   |                |           |                      |                |          |            |         |
| increase                    | 50%                   |                       |          |       |                                |          |                   |                |           |                      |                |          |            |         |

| Waste | Summar | v Continued |
|-------|--------|-------------|
|-------|--------|-------------|

Year

| European<br>Waste Code<br>(EWC) | Description of Waste (in line<br>with applicable EWC code)                                                                                                           | Hazardous - Yes/No | Quantity<br>(Tonnes) | Name & Permit No. of Agent/Carrier           | Treatment Type – Recovered / Disposed /<br>Recycled                                                                                                              | Name, Address & Licence/Permit<br>No. of FINAL Destination                           | Location of<br>Treatment -<br>Country |
|---------------------------------|----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|--------------------|----------------------|----------------------------------------------|------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|--------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|---------------------------------------|
| 02 01 04                        | waste plastics (except<br>packaging)                                                                                                                                 | No                 | 89.85                | ADN Materials Ltd.WFP-MN-12-<br>0001-04      | R05 - Recycling/reclamation of other<br>inorganic materials                                                                                                      | ADN Materials Ltd., Lossetts,<br>Carrickmacross, Co. Monaghan<br>- WFP-MN-12-0001-04 | Ireland                               |
| 08 01 11*                       | waste paint and varnish<br>containing organic solvents or<br>other hazardous substances                                                                              | Yes                | 0                    | Enva Ireland Limited (Portlaoise) -<br>W0184 | R02 - Solvent reclamation/regeneration                                                                                                                           | Recyfuel Ltd., Enghis -<br>BE0459.735.458                                            | Belgium                               |
| 11 01 13*                       | degreasing wastes containing<br>hazardous substances                                                                                                                 | Yes                | 0.06                 | Safety Kleen Ireland Ltd - W0099             | R11 - Use of waste obtained from any of the operations numbered R 1 to R 10                                                                                      | Solvent Recovery Management,<br>PP33345F, Wheeland Rd.,<br>Knottingly, West Yorks    | UK                                    |
| 13 02 05*                       | mineral-based non-<br>chlorinated engine, gear and<br>lubricating oils                                                                                               | Yes                | 5.77                 | Enva Ireland Limited (Portlaoise) -<br>W0184 | R01 - Use principally as a fuel or other means to generate energy                                                                                                | Enva Ireland Limited,<br>Clonminam Industrial Estate,<br>Portlaoise - W0184          | Ireland                               |
| 13 05 03*                       | interceptor sludges                                                                                                                                                  | Yes                | 3.58                 | Enva Ireland Limited (Portlaoise) -<br>W0184 | R01 - Use principally as a fuel or other<br>means to generate energy                                                                                             | Enva Ireland Limited,<br>Clonminam Industrial Estate,<br>Portlaoise - W0184          | Ireland                               |
| 15 01 03                        | wooden packaging                                                                                                                                                     | No                 | 1.16                 | AES Ltd WP-OY-08-601-01                      | R01 - Use principally as a fuel or other means to generate energy                                                                                                | AES LTD, Cappincur,<br>Tullamore, Co. Offaly - WP-OY-<br>08-601-01                   | Ireland                               |
| 15 02 02*                       | absorbents, filter materials<br>(including oil filters not<br>otherwise specified), wiping<br>cloths, protective clothing<br>contaminated by hazardous<br>substances | Yes                | 0.21                 | Enva Ireland Limited (Portlaoise) -<br>W0184 | R01 - Use principally as a fuel or other means to generate energy                                                                                                | Lindenschmidt, Kreutzal - Reg<br>No: E97095037                                       | Germany                               |
| 16 01 07*                       | oil filters                                                                                                                                                          | Yes                | 0.6                  | Enva Ireland Limited (Portlaoise) -<br>W0184 | R04 - Recycling/reclamation of metals<br>and metal compounds                                                                                                     | R.D. Recycling, Houthalen, Reg<br>No: 51727/1KD                                      | Belgium                               |
| 16 06 01*                       | lead batteries                                                                                                                                                       | Yes                | 2.83                 | Enva Ireland Limited (Portlaoise) -<br>W0184 | R04 - Recycling/reclamation of metals<br>and metal compounds                                                                                                     | Campine Recycling, Beerse -<br>MLAV/05173/GVDA                                       | Belgium                               |
| 17 04 07                        | mixed metals                                                                                                                                                         | No                 | 31.34                | AES Ltd WP-OY-08-601-01                      | R04 - Recycling/reclamation of metals<br>and metal compounds                                                                                                     | AES LTD, Cappincur,<br>Tullamore, Co. Offaly - WP-OY-<br>08-601-01                   | Ireland                               |
| 20 03 01 A                      | Municipal mixed residual<br>household                                                                                                                                | No                 | 3.88                 | AES Ltd WP-OY-08-601-01                      | D05 - Specially engineered landfill (e.g.<br>placement into lined discrete cells which<br>are capped and isolated from one<br>another and the environment, etc.) | AES LTD, Cappincur,<br>Tullamore, Co. Offaly - WP-OY-<br>08-601-01                   | Ireland                               |
| 20 03 01 B                      | Municipal mixed residual non-<br>household                                                                                                                           | No                 | 42                   | AES Ltd WP-OY-08-601-01                      | D05 - Specially engineered landfill (e.g.<br>placement into lined discrete cells which<br>are capped and isolated from one<br>another and the environment, etc.) | AES LTD, Cappincur,<br>Tullamore, Co. Offaly - WP-OY-<br>08-601-01                   | Ireland                               |
| 17 05 03*                       | soil and stones containing<br>hazardous substances                                                                                                                   | Yes                | 0                    | Enva Ireland Limited (Portlaoise) -<br>W0184 | D10 - Incineration on land                                                                                                                                       | Enva Ireland Limited,<br>Clonminam Industrial Estate,<br>Portlaoise - W0184          | Ireland                               |

## **Derrygreenagh IPC Licence**

## **Decommissioning and Rehabilitation**

## Bog Rehabilitation Progress Report 2019.

- No active peatland rehabilitation in Derrygreenagh licence area in 2019.
- There was ongoing monitoring of peatland rehabilitation carried out in previous years at Derryarkin, Drumman and Daingean-Rathdrum bogs.
- Fertiliser spread in Derryarkin in 2018 as part of the rehabilitation has had a positive impact and has increased vegetation cover
- Bog restoration in Daingean-Rathdrum carried out in 2019 has been successful in re-wetting this portion of bog.
- The majority of the Bord na Móna property in this bog group has been organically certified with the aim of using some areas for the cultivation of plants for use in herbal medicine into the future. This project in ongoing. Bord na Mona have committed not to use herbicides in organically certified areas to maintain industrial railways and other infrastructure.
- Draft rehabilitation plans for the Derrygreenagh bogs licensed area, including more detailed draft plans for each component bog unit were submitted to the EPA in 2013 and these were reviewed and updated in 2015 and 2017, and again submitted to the EPA May 2018.
- The new Biodiversity Action Plan (2016-2021) was launched in 2016 with the annual Biodiversity Action Plan review day being held in May 2018. This included an update on the progress of this plan, bog restoration and cutaway rehabilitation for a wide range on statutory and non-statutory consultees including members of the EPA, NPWS, BWI, Bord na Mona, Coillte, Inland Fisheries Ireland, An Taisce, IPCC, Irish Red Grouse Association, Irish Wildlife Trust, NARGC, local game councils, Midland Regional Planning Authority as well as a range of local community groups and Heritage Officers from counties Laois, Offaly, Kildare, Roscommon, Longford, Meath, Galway, Westmeath and Dublin.
- A copy of our Biodiversity Action Plan is available to view and download at <a href="http://www.bordnamona.ie/our-company/biodiversity/">http://www.bordnamona.ie/our-company/biodiversity/</a>

|          |          | Bord na N   | Bord na Mona Derrygreenagh |             |            | Siltpond Monitoring Frequency & Results |    |          |         |      |     |        |
|----------|----------|-------------|----------------------------|-------------|------------|-----------------------------------------|----|----------|---------|------|-----|--------|
|          |          |             | IPPC Licen                 | ce P0501-01 |            |                                         |    |          |         |      |     |        |
| Х        | Y        | Bog         | SW                         | Monitoring  | Sampled    | рН                                      | SS | TS       | Ammonia | ТР   | COD | Colour |
| 255381.2 | 243606.1 | Derryhinch  | SW-1                       | Q1 19       | 19/02/2019 | 7.4                                     | 5  | 222      | 1.3     | 0.05 | 73  | 139    |
| 254528.8 | 242354.3 | Derryhinch  | SW-2                       | Q1 19       | 19/02/2019 | 7.4                                     | 5  | 200      | 1.8     | 0.05 | 63  | 186    |
| 253369.2 | 242417.9 | Derryhinch  | SW-3                       | Q1 19       | 22/02/2019 | 7.4                                     | 5  | 276      | 1.9     | 0.05 | 50  | 125    |
| 252602.8 | 242540.2 | Derryhinch  | SW-4                       | Q1 19       | 22/02/2019 | 7.6                                     | 5  | 272      | 1       | 0.05 | 10  | 167    |
| 252623.6 | 241470.2 | Carrick     | SW-4A                      | Q1 19       | 19/02/2019 | 7.7                                     | 5  | 298      | 1.8     | 0.05 | 61  | 178    |
| 252468.7 | 240919.3 | Carrick     | SW-5                       | Q1 19       | 19/02/2019 | 7.7                                     | 5  | 258      | 0.2     | 0.05 | 41  | 55     |
| 252409.7 | 241163.3 | Carrick     | SW-6                       | Q1 19       | 19/02/2019 | 7.7                                     | 5  | 224      | 0.16    | 0.05 | 30  | 50     |
| 252473.2 | 241162   | Carrick     | SW-7                       | Q1 19       | 19/02/2019 | 7.8                                     | 5  | 254      | 0.13    | 0.05 | 36  | 47     |
| 252275.6 | 239871.6 | Drumman     | SW-8                       | Q1 19       | 22/02/2019 | 7.7                                     | 5  | 240      | 1.2     | 0.05 | 10  | 127    |
| 252950.4 | 238421.7 | Drumman     | SW-9                       | Q1 19       | 19/02/2019 | 7.7                                     | 5  | 228      | 0.15    | 0.05 | 54  | 118    |
| 251559.9 | 235341.7 | Ballybeg    | SW-11                      | Q 2 19      | 27/05/2019 | 7.4                                     | 5  | 554      | 0.11    | 0.05 | 52  | 112    |
| 252206.1 | 235207   | Ballybeg    | SW-12                      | Q 2 19      | 27/05/2019 | 7.8                                     | 5  | 574      | 0.6     | 0.05 | 69  | 133    |
| 251880.6 | 234593.1 | Ballybeg    | SW-13                      | Q 2 19      | 27/05/2019 | 7.9                                     | 5  | 584      | 1.5     | 0.05 | 19  | 49     |
| 252250.5 | 235061.5 | Ballybeg    | SW-13A                     | Q 2 19      | 27/05/2019 | 7.8                                     | 5  | 556      | 1.1     | 0.05 | 40  | 51     |
| 240485.2 | 235706.3 | Torr        | SW-14                      | Q 2 19      | 27/05/2019 | 7.8                                     | 7  | 552      | 2.8     | 0.05 | 34  | 50     |
| 244391.8 | 235128.9 | Torr        | SW-15                      | Q 2 19      | 27/05/2019 | 8                                       | 5  | 482      | 0.45    | 0.05 | 28  | 51     |
| 244435.6 | 235093.4 | Torr        | SW-16                      | Q 2 19      | 27/05/2019 | 7.6                                     | 5  | 530      | 0.39    | 0.05 | 29  | 49     |
| 240425.7 | 234997.3 | Torr        | SW-17                      | Q 2 19      | 27/05/2019 | 7.9                                     | 5  | 508      | 0.06    | 0.05 | 33  | 44     |
| 259415.3 | 256855.8 | Bracklin    | SW-29                      | Q 2 19      | 27/05/2019 | 7.4                                     | 5  | 305      | 1.4     | 0.05 | 60  | 166    |
| 259519.5 | 257618.4 | Bracklin    | SW-30                      | Q 2 19      | 27/05/2019 | 7.5                                     | 6  | 328      | 1.6     | 0.05 | 60  | 177    |
| 262437   | 258824.8 | Lisclogher  | SW-19                      | Q3 19       | 10/09/2019 | 7.8                                     | 2  | 369      | 0.176   | 0.07 | 66  | 380    |
| 262935.7 | 258722.5 | Lisclogher  | SW-20                      | Q3 19       | 10/09/2019 | 7.6                                     | 15 | 366      | 0.223   | 0.09 | 88  | 493    |
| 262969.1 | 258691.3 | Lisclogher  | SW-21                      | Q3 19       | 10/09/2019 | 8                                       | 7  | 385      | 0.174   | 0.05 | 65  | 325    |
| 263432.9 | 258465.2 | Lisclogher  | SW-22                      | Q3 19       | 10/09/2019 | 8.1                                     | 16 | 379      | 0.158   | 0.06 | 66  | 301    |
| 263467.2 | 258446.6 | Lisclogher  | SW-23                      | Q3 19       | 10/09/2019 | 8                                       | 15 | 352      | 0.166   | 0.06 | 68  | 337    |
| 263740.8 | 258368   | Lisclogher  | SW-24                      | Q3 19       | 10/09/2019 | 8.1                                     | 10 | 367      | 0.172   | 0.05 | 63  |        |
| 266022.6 | 259613.6 | Lisclogher  | SW-25                      | Q3 19       | 10/09/2019 | 7.5                                     | 5  | 357      | 3.49    | 0.09 | 74  | 489    |
| 260584   | 256514.3 | Bracklin    | SW-26                      | Q3 19       | 10/09/2019 | 6.6                                     | 2  | 211      | 1.38    | 0.05 | 82  | 307    |
| 260609.4 | 256526.3 | Bracklin    | SW-27                      | Q3 19       | 10/09/2019 | 7.4                                     | 2  | 306      | 1.9     | 0.05 | 76  | 247    |
| 263649.6 | 255035.4 | Carranstown | SW-31                      | Q3 19       | 10/09/2019 | 6.8                                     | 3  | 213      | 0.149   | 0.05 | 106 | 620    |
| 265554   | 255989.1 | Carranstown | SW-32                      | Q4 19       | 05/12/2019 | 8                                       | 2  | 371      | 0.249   | 0.05 | 49  | 163    |
| 265632.8 | 254865   | Carranstown | SW-33                      | Q4 19       | 05/12/2019 | 8                                       | 2  | 438      | 0.129   | 0.05 | 52  | 169    |
| 265887   | 254984.2 | Carranstown | SW-34                      | Q4 19       | 05/12/2019 | 7.7                                     | 2  | 195      | 0.086   | 0.05 | 47  | 140    |
| 265140.1 | 254114.5 | Ballivor    | SW-35                      | Q4 19       | 05/12/2019 | 8.1                                     | 2  | 337      | 0.301   | 0.05 | 42  | 107    |
| 265879   | 253506.6 | Ballivor    | SW-38                      | Q4 19       | 05/12/2019 | 8                                       | 2  | 434      | 0.046   | 0.06 | 33  | 103    |
| 265889   | 253456.6 | Ballivor    | SW-39                      | Q4 19       | 05/12/2019 | 7.6                                     | 2  | 378      | 2.12    | 0.05 | 27  | 82.5   |
| 266366.9 | 251598.6 | Ballivor    | SW-40                      | Q4 19       |            |                                         |    | Site bac | ked up  |      |     |        |
| 266386.5 | 251579.2 | Ballivor    | SW-41                      | Q4 19       |            |                                         |    | Site bac | ked up  |      |     |        |



Rossan bog is an active horticultural production bog with the composite sampler located here from May 2017 to date. The composite sampler takes a flow proportional composite sample over a 24 hour period. The sampler had 29% downtime during this reporting period but returned 50 weekly ammonia results during the period. The ammonia trigger level of 2.78mg/l, as agreed with the Agency, was exceeded once during the reporting period, as reported to the Agency. Over the sampling period of 82 weeks up to 2018 the trending showed a slightly increasing trend in ammonia, however including the period of 2019, the ammonia seems to have levelled off. The rainfall levels were higher in 2019, but the average ammonia was slight reduced over 2018, so the ammonia concentration in this bog, may be heading in-line with the downwards trends in some bogs as production progresses, as submitted to the EPA in 2013 under condition 6.14.

There is no obvious link between the summer production, winter maintenance, or silt pond maintenance events on the concentration of Ammonia discharging from this peatland. The only link expected would be that related to rainfall events and seasonal weather patterns and the subsequent surfacewater runoff and associated ammonia concentrations.

The sampler at this location may be relocated to fill any information gaps on other peatland catchments and to reflect the need to support the information gathering required for the Water Framework Directive's River Basin Management Plan. There is also an EPA lead research project commencing in 2019, called the SWAMP project, whose aims are to appraise and understand the nutrient impact from peatlands, to evaluate treatment technologies and to propose predictive tools for watershed management.

## Extractive Waste Management Plan Implementation AER Update 2019.

March 2020.

## IPC Licence P0501-01.

## 1.0 Extractive Wastes.

Waste classified as extractive waste from peat extraction operations arise from two operations associated with this activity.

- Silt Pond excavations and maintenance
- Bog Timbers

There has been no change to the type and nature of these two waste streams and no new waste streams added to this list. These wastes streams continue to be stored and maintained at between 1 and 3 metres in height.

## 2.0 Condition 7.5 Extractive Waste Management

- An extractive waste management plan (EWMP) was submitted to the Agency in September 2012 and was approved.
- The EWMP was reviewed in September 2017. There were no substantial changes to the operation of the plan, associated waste facilities or to the waste deposited. The EWMP will be reviewed again in September 2022. At this stage, it is envisaged that many bogs will be entering a decommissioning and rehabilitation phase, which will see a significant reduction in the generation of bog timbers. In addition, and depending on the progress with bog stabilisation and rehabilitation, silt generation will significantly reduce which will lead to reduced volumes to be removed from the silt ponds.

## **3.0** Minimisation

- The IPC Licence has various conditions that require the installation, inspections and maintenance of silt ponds for operational areas and as such these requirements dictate the need for silt ponds and associated excavation materials and cleanings.
- Bog timbers arise from the active production footprint and are naturally occurring. The active footprint is dictated by the peat production targets and customer supply contract and service level agreements.

## 4.0 Treatment

- Silt pond excavation and maintenance materials do not require any treatment and are stored as per the EWMP, adjacent to the associated silt pond.
- There is no treatment of bog timbers arising and these are stockpiled at various locations in associated bogs.

## 5.0 Recovery

- As per the EWMP, there is still no opportunity to recover these silt pond associated materials
- Bog timbers stored on the bog are natural to the peat bog and while there have been trails to recover this waste material, these have not proved viable.

## 6.0 Disposal

- Silt pond cleanings continue to be disposed of adjacent to the associated silt pond and will be incorporated back into the rehabilitation plans for these bogs, post production and decommissioning.
- Bog timbers will continue to be stockpiled at suitable locations to be either incorporated back into the bog, as a supply of bog timbers for the crafting industry or will continue to decay naturally.



# Annual Environmental Report (AER)

# 2020

Company Name: Bord na Mona Energy Ltd (Derrygreenagh Group)

Licence Number: P0501-01

Address: Bord na Mona, Derrygreenagh Works,

Rochfordsbridge, Co Westmeath.

Class of Activity<sup>1</sup>: 1.4

<sup>1</sup> See Appendix I

# Purpose of this Report

One of the functions of the Environmental Protection Agency (EPA) is to licence and regulate the activities<sup>2</sup> of large scale industrial (e.g. chemical, food processors, power plants) and waste facilities. Submitting an Annual Environmental Report (AER) is a requirement of all EPA licences.

An AER is a public document. To this end, this format has been developed for industrial and waste licence holders (other than the intensive agriculture sector) to use as a template. This is to assist any member of the public to interpret and understand the environmental performance of the licensed facility.

The AER is a **summary** of environmental information for a given year. It includes:

- Details of the licence holder's environmental goals achieved, goals to maintain compliance and/or improve their environmental performance;
- Answers to questions regarding their facility's activities;
- Tables of results from monitoring emissions such as air, water, noise, and odour; and
- Details of waste generated, accepted and treated.

An AER does **not** provide detailed technical data. Such information is available in three ways:

 Contacting the licence holder directly. The Contact Us section of this template enables the licence holder to provide details of where a member of the public can obtain further information on topics reported in this document.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> See Appendix I

- 2) Some documents<sup>3</sup> are available on the EPA website via the licence details page for each individual licence. This can be found by browsing either the <u>http://www.epa.ie/licensing/</u> or <u>http://www.epa.ie/enforcement/</u> pages of the EPA website.
- 3) All formal enforcement correspondence exchanged between the EPA and a licence holder during the regulatory process is available for public viewing by appointment at any EPA Office.

If you have a question or query about an AER or an individual EPA licensed facility see the EPA's website or contact the relevant EPA office. See <a href="http://www.epa.ie/about/contactus/">http://www.epa.ie/about/contactus/</a> for contact details.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> This includes EPA site inspection and compliance monitoring reports, licence holders' self-monitoring reports, AERs and special reports

## Contents

| Glos | ssary5                       |
|------|------------------------------|
| Dec  | laration8                    |
| 1)   | Introduction9                |
| С    | ontact Us10                  |
| 2)   | How we Manage our Facility11 |
| 3)   | Energy & Water13             |
| Er   | nergy13                      |
| W    | /ater16                      |
| 4)   | Environmental Complaints17   |
| 5)   | Environmental Incidents19    |
| 6)   | Our Environmental Emissions  |
| St   | orm Water                    |
| W    | /aste Water                  |
| A    | ir                           |
| Fu   | ugitive Solvent Emissions    |
| G    | roundwater                   |
| Ν    | oise                         |
| 7)   | Waste                        |
| W    | /aste Generated              |
| W    | /aste Accepted               |
| 8)   | Financial Provision          |

## Glossary

| Abatement Equipment     | Technology used to reduce pollution                                                                                         |
|-------------------------|-----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|
| AER                     | Annual Environmental Report.                                                                                                |
| CRAMP                   | Closure, Restoration and Aftercare Management Plan.                                                                         |
| ELRA                    | Environmental Liability Risk Assessment.                                                                                    |
| Emission Limit Value    | Limits set for specified emissions, typically outlined in Schedule B of an EPA licence.                                     |
| EMS                     | Environmental Management System.                                                                                            |
| Environmental Goal      | An objective or target set by a licensee as part of an environmental management system (EMS).                               |
| Environmental Pollutant | Substance or material that due to its quantity and/or nature has a negative impact on the environment.                      |
| Facility                | Any site or premises that holds an EPA industrial or waste licence.                                                         |
| FP                      | Financial Provision.                                                                                                        |
| GJ                      | Giga joules, an international unit of energy measurement.                                                                   |
| Groundwater             | All water which is below the surface of the ground in the saturation zone and in direct contact with the ground or subsoil. |
| Incident                | As defined by an EPA industrial or waste licence.                                                                           |

| Inert Waste              | Is waste that will not undergo physical, chemical<br>or biological change thereby, is unlikely to cause<br>environmental pollution or harm human health.                                                                                                              |
|--------------------------|-----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|
| List of Wastes (LoW)     | A list of wastes drawn up by the European<br>Commission and published as Commission<br>Decision 2014/955/EU.                                                                                                                                                          |
| Noise Sensitive Location | Any dwelling house, hotel or hostel, health<br>building, educational establishment, place of<br>worship or entertainment, or any other<br>installation or area of high amenity which for its<br>proper enjoyment requires the absence of noise<br>at nuisance levels. |
| Non-Renewable Resource   | A resource of economic value that cannot be<br>replaced at the same rate it is being consumed<br>e.g. coal, peat, oil and natural gas.                                                                                                                                |
| Oil Separator            | Separator system for light liquids (e.g. oil and petrol).                                                                                                                                                                                                             |
| PRTR                     | Pollutant Release and Transfer Register.                                                                                                                                                                                                                              |
| Renewable Resource       | Wind, solar, aerothermal, geothermal,<br>hydrothermal and ocean energy, hydropower,<br>biomass, landfill gas, sewage treatment plant<br>gas and biogases.                                                                                                             |
| Sanitary Waste           | Waste water from toilet, washroom and canteen facilities.                                                                                                                                                                                                             |
| Storm Water              | Rain water run-off from roof and non-process areas.                                                                                                                                                                                                                   |

| Surface Water                 | Lakes, rivers, streams, estuaries and coastal waters.                                                                                             |
|-------------------------------|---------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|
| Trigger Level                 | A value set for a specific parameter, the<br>achievement or exceedance of which requires<br>certain actions to be taken by the licence<br>holder. |
| Volatile Organic<br>Compounds | Gases produced from solids or liquids that evaporate readily in ambient conditions.                                                               |
| Waste                         | Any substance or object which the holder discards or intends or is required to discard.                                                           |

Disclaimer

These are **not** legal definitions. Legal definitions can be found in the corresponding legislation.

## Declaration

I, <u>Cathal Brennan</u>, confirm that by ticking the box below, all information in this report is truthful and accurate to the best of my knowledge and belief.

In addition, I confirm that all monitoring and performance reporting required by our EPA licence and summarised herein is available for inspection by the EPA.

| Tick here | 2 | X |
|-----------|---|---|
|-----------|---|---|
See below a brief description of our facility and a summary of our environmental performance this year.

• The primary activity during the reporting period was peat sales and transport. Bord na Mona had a delayed start to peat production operations 2020, commencing on the 11<sup>th</sup> of June. However, activities ceased again at the end of June.

• In the reporting period there were no complaints, this is down from the one received in 2019. There were two reported incidents of an environmental nature, relating to trigger levels for ammonia and COD.

• During the period, there were approvals sought for cultivation trials of medicinal herbs, and notifications regarding late commencement of production and early cessation of activities.

• During the season, 37782 tonnes of peat were produced, down 71.6% on 2019.

• During the period, there was a 23.75% decrease in waste generated and this was mainly related to polythene and scrap steel.

• During the period, certification to ISO9001 and ISO 50001 were retained.

• In January 2021, Bord na Mona announced it was permanently ending all peat harvesting activities on its lands. Since then Bord na Mona have been engaged in the Governments Peatlands Climate Action Scheme

(https://www.gov.ie/en/publication/136a7-bord-na-mona-bog-

<u>rehabilitation-scheme/</u>), with a view to commencing applicable decommissioning & rehabilitation activities on a number of bogs under the Condition 10 obligations of this licence. In addition, Bord na Mona are continuing to sell and transport existing peat stock harvested in previous years.

# **Contact Us**

If you have any questions or would like further information on any aspect of this report, please contact us directly.

See below details:

Enda McDonagh, Bord na Mona Energy Ltd Leabeg Tullamore Co Offaly <u>Enda.mcdonagh@bnm.ie</u> 0579329701 www.bnm.ie Bord na Mona have an Environmental Compliance Department with a team of five who manage the day to day IPC Licence requirements. This licence governs the extraction of peat and associated activities and manages emission to air, water and land.

The information below sets out the environmental goals for our facility to help us prevent environmental pollution and reduce our impact on the environment. Target dates for completing each goal and progress towards achieving the goal are outlined in Table 1.

| Environmental Goal                                               | Target Date                       | Progress                                                                                                                   |
|------------------------------------------------------------------|-----------------------------------|----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|
| 2020 Training (no of people trained)                             | Dec 2020                          | None trained in<br>2020 due to<br>Covid 19<br>restrictions                                                                 |
| 2020 Waste Management (any reduction in waste volumes on 2019)   | Dec 2020                          | Decrease of<br>23.75% from<br>2019, due to<br>decrease in<br>polythene<br>tonnes recycled<br>and scrap steel<br>recycling. |
| 2020 Energy Efficiency (any reduction in electricity/energy use) | Dec 2020                          | 86.86%<br>decrease                                                                                                         |
| 2021 Reduction of Complaints                                     | Dec 2021                          | Commenced                                                                                                                  |
| 2021 Reduction of Incidents                                      | Dec 2021                          | Commenced                                                                                                                  |
| 2021Communication regarding decommissioning and rehabilitation.  | Ongoing for<br>applicable<br>Bogs | Commenced                                                                                                                  |

# Table 1Environmental Goals

| 2021 Review of environmental monitoring   | Ongoing in- | Commenced |
|-------------------------------------------|-------------|-----------|
| programme                                 | line with   |           |
|                                           | PCAS &      |           |
|                                           | LAWPRO      |           |
| 2021 Training & Awareness                 | May 2021    | On Track  |
| 2021 Completion of Internal Audits        | June 2021   | On Track  |
| 2021 Decommissioning and Rehabilitation   | December    | Not       |
| of 5 bogs in accordance with Condition 10 | 2021        | Commenced |
| of the IPC Licence and in accordance with |             |           |
| Peatlands Climate Action Scheme           |             |           |
| https://www.gov.ie/en/publication/136a7-  |             |           |
| bord-na-mona-bog-rehabilitation-scheme/   |             |           |

Add rows as necessary

# Comment

Bord na Mona had a delayed start to peat production operations in 2020, commencing on the 11<sup>th</sup> June. However activities ceased again at the end of June.

In January 2021, Bord na Mona announced it was permanently ending all peat harvesting activities on its lands. Since then Bord na Mona have been engaged in the Governments Peatlands Climate Action Scheme

(https://www.gov.ie/en/publication/136a7-bord-na-mona-bog-

<u>rehabilitation-scheme/</u>), with a view to commencing applicable decommissioning & rehabilitation activities on a number of bogs under the Condition 10 obligations of this licence. In addition Bord na Mona are continuing to sell and transport existing peat stock harvested in previous years.

# Energy

# Explanation

Fossil fuels such as coal, gas and oil are non-renewable resources. As a result, our EPA licence requires that we measure our energy use and set targets to improve the energy efficiency of our activities and reduce our overall use, where possible. Where we have the means and technology onsite to generate energy, this is also captured in this report.

The information below summarises the energy used this year compared to the previous year and includes renewable and non-renewable energy types.

| Energy Used (GJ)  | Quantity   | % Increase/ decrease<br>on previous year |
|-------------------|------------|------------------------------------------|
| Electricity       | 413.78 GJ  | -32.95%                                  |
| Heavy Fuel Oil    | -          |                                          |
| Light Fuel Oil    | 1693 GJ    | -89%                                     |
| Natural Gas       | -          |                                          |
| Coal / Solid Fuel | -          |                                          |
| Peat              | -          |                                          |
| Renewable Biomass | -          |                                          |
| Renewable Energy  | -          |                                          |
| Generated On-site |            |                                          |
| Total Energy Used | 2106.78 GJ | -86.83%                                  |

# Table 2 Energy Used

# Comment

Bord na Mona had a delayed start to peat production operations in 2020, commencing on the 11<sup>th</sup> June. However, activities ceased again at the end of June.

Bord na Mona Energy were certified to the energy management standard ISO50001 during the 2020 season.

The information below summarises the energy we generated on our site this year with specific focus on renewable energy generation.

# Table 3Energy Generated

| Energy Generated (GJ)         | Quantity | % Increase/ decrease<br>on previous year |
|-------------------------------|----------|------------------------------------------|
| Renewable Energy              | NA       |                                          |
| <b>Total Energy Generated</b> |          |                                          |

# Comment

| There are no renewable energy assets on this site. |  |
|----------------------------------------------------|--|
| There are no renewable energy assets on this site. |  |

### Water

# Explanation

Water is a natural resource and we are required by our EPA licence to identify ways to reduce our use where possible. Water used in industry can be extracted from groundwater, rivers and lakes (surface water), taken from public water supplies (Irish Water), recycled from the facility's processes or harvested from rainwater.

The information below summarises and compares the quantity of water used this year compared to the previous year.

# Table 4 Water Used

| Source of Water<br>Used | Quantity<br>(m³/year) | % Increase/<br>decrease on<br>previous year |
|-------------------------|-----------------------|---------------------------------------------|
| Groundwater             |                       |                                             |
| Surface Water           | 0                     |                                             |
| Public Supply           |                       |                                             |
| Recycled Water          | 0                     |                                             |
| Rainwater               | 0                     |                                             |
| Total Water Used        |                       |                                             |

Comment

Water is not used in any of the peat harvesting or transport processes. The only water used is that required to provide associated offices and workshop welfare facilities (canteen/toilets)

# 4) Environmental Complaints

# Explanation

Our EPA licence requires that activities do not cause environmental nuisance such as odour, dust or noise. Our licence also requires that we have procedures in place to record, investigate and respond to environmental complaints if or when they arise.

We have an environmental complaints procedure in place where you can contact us<sup>4</sup> directly. You can also contact the EPA<sup>5</sup> if you wish to make an environmental complaint, confidentially or not.

See the information below for a summary of **all** the environmental complaints relating to our activities made directly to us and to the EPA this year.

### Table 5Summary of All Environmental Complaints Received in

| Number of<br>Complaints<br>Received | Number<br>Closed                    |
|-------------------------------------|-------------------------------------|
|                                     |                                     |
|                                     |                                     |
|                                     |                                     |
|                                     |                                     |
|                                     |                                     |
|                                     |                                     |
|                                     |                                     |
|                                     |                                     |
|                                     |                                     |
|                                     |                                     |
|                                     |                                     |
|                                     | Number of<br>Complaints<br>Received |

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup> See Section 1, Introduction – Contact Us

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup> If you wish to contact the EPA to make an environmental complaint about an EPA licenced facility, please go to <u>https://lema.epa.ie/complaints</u>

# Comment

As required environmental complaints are reportable to the EPA and as such must be investigated. In the 2020 reporting period, this licence had No complaints received and there were none carried over into 2021. At present there are no complaints from 2020 still open.

# 5) Environmental Incidents

# Explanation

It is our responsibility as an EPA licensed facility to ensure we have systems in place to prevent incidents that have the potential to cause environmental pollution. If an incident occurs, we are required to report it to the EPA, investigate the cause and fix the problem.

The EPA classify environmental incidents into 5 categories based on the potential impact on the environment:

- Minor
- Limited
- Serious
- Very Serious
- Catastrophic

See Table 6 for the number of the environmental incidents we reported to the EPA this year.

# Table 6 Number of Environmental Incidents

| Incident      | Minor | Limited | Serious | Very    | Catastrophic |
|---------------|-------|---------|---------|---------|--------------|
| Category      |       |         |         | Serious |              |
| Abatement     |       |         |         |         |              |
| Equipment     |       |         |         |         |              |
| Offline       |       |         |         |         |              |
| Breach of     |       |         |         |         |              |
| Ambient ELV   |       |         |         |         |              |
|               |       |         |         |         |              |
| Breach of     |       |         |         |         |              |
| Emission      |       |         |         |         |              |
| Limit         |       |         |         |         |              |
| Explosion     |       |         |         |         |              |
|               |       |         |         |         |              |
|               |       |         |         |         |              |
| Fire          |       |         |         |         |              |
|               |       |         |         |         |              |
|               |       |         |         |         |              |
| Monitoring    |       |         |         |         |              |
| Equipment     |       |         |         |         |              |
| Failure       |       |         |         |         |              |
| Odour         |       |         |         |         |              |
|               |       |         |         |         |              |
|               |       |         |         |         |              |
| Spillage      |       |         |         |         |              |
|               |       |         |         |         |              |
|               |       |         |         |         |              |
| Breach of     | 2     |         |         |         |              |
| trigger Level |       |         |         |         |              |
|               |       |         |         |         |              |
| Uncontrolled  |       |         |         |         |              |
| Release       |       |         |         |         |              |
|               |       |         |         |         |              |

| Incident | Minor | Limited | Serious | Very    | Catastrophic |
|----------|-------|---------|---------|---------|--------------|
| Category |       |         |         | Serious |              |
| Other    |       |         |         |         |              |
|          |       |         |         |         |              |
|          |       |         |         |         |              |

# Comment

As required, incidents of an environmental nature are reportable to the EPA and as such must be investigated. In the 2020 reporting period, this licence recorded and reported 2 incidents. These incidents we primarily related to trigger level breach for ammonia and COD

# Explanation

We are required to ensure the emissions from our activities do not cause environmental pollution.

We are required to monitor any of the following emissions that we make:

- Storm water
- Waste water
- Air
- Groundwater
- Noise

We regularly test any such emissions for specific pollutants and materials to ensure they do not contain levels of pollution that exceed emission limit values (ELVs) or cause environmental pollution. If monitoring of an emission indicates an ELV is exceeded, we are required to report this to the EPA<sup>6</sup>.

The next sub-sections of this report summarise our compliance with any ELVs set in our EPA licence. Some emissions monitored do not have specific ELVs, but we still carry out monitoring and report all incidents that may give rise to environmental pollution.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>6</sup> See section 5, Incidents

# **Storm Water**

### Explanation

Storm water is rain water run-off from roof and non-process areas of a facility, e.g. carparks, and generally shall not contain any pollution. Storm water is usually released into a local water body after a basic form of treatment. Our EPA licence requires that we manage storm water to ensure no polluting substances or materials are released into the environment.

The information below summarises how the storm water from our facility is treated, where it is released and the results of monitoring this year.

### 1. Storm water from our facility is managed prior to release by;

Either direct to drain where it is roof water only, or via petrol/oil interceptor.

# 2. Storm water from our facility is released into the following water bodies:

Yellow River, Kinnegad River & Boyne River. Curris River, Stoneyford River

# Table 7Summary of Storm Water Monitoring

| Parameter<br>measured | No. of Samples | % Compliant <sup>7</sup> | Comment                                                                                                                                                                                    |
|-----------------------|----------------|--------------------------|--------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|
| COD                   | 17             | 100% Compliant           | <ul> <li>Oil Interceptors</li> <li>cleaned at</li> <li>Derrygreenagh</li> <li>W/shop, and</li> <li>Oil Interceptor</li> <li>&amp; Rossan</li> <li>outloading</li> <li>facility.</li> </ul> |
|                       |                |                          |                                                                                                                                                                                            |

Add rows as necessary

### Comment

As required by the licence, stormwater is required to be separated where possible from process/non-process areas. Where this is not possible, stormwater is managed via oil-interceptors which are inspected on a monthly basis and sampled for associated discharges each month. Other than visual observations, the other main criteria to define adequate treatment is COD mg/l so this and visual inspections dictate when the interceptor is cleaned by an approved hazardous waste contractor.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>7</sup> % compliant = [(number of samples compliant) / (number of samples taken)] x 100. Compliance could refer to emission limit values or trigger levels. The EPA commonly use trigger levels on stormwater discharges.

# Waste Water

# **Explanation**

There are two types of waste water that can be produced:

- Process waste water produced from the activities and;
- Sanitary waste water from toilets, washrooms and canteens.

Our EPA licence requires us to manage our waste water on or off-site and ensure that it does not cause environmental pollution when discharged into the environment.

The information below summarises how we treat the waste water produced from our activities, where it is released and the results of monitoring this year.

# 1. Waste water produced by our activities is treated as follows before discharge to a receiving waterbody;

All production area runoff is treated via an associated silt pond designed, inspected and maintained in accordance with condition 6 of the IPC Licence

# 2. Treated waste water from our facility is released into the following water bodies:

Mongagh River, Yellow River, Castlejordan River, Kinnegad River, Deel River, Boyne River, Curris River, Stoneyford River

| Parameter        | No. of Samples | % Compliant | Comment        |
|------------------|----------------|-------------|----------------|
|                  |                |             |                |
| Suspended Solids | 123            | 100%        |                |
| Ammonia          | 75             | 98.67%      | Trigger level  |
|                  |                |             | reached on one |
|                  |                |             | occasion on    |
|                  |                |             | Automatic      |
|                  |                |             | Sampler        |
| Total Solids     | 123            | NA          |                |
| Total Phosphorus | 75             | NA          |                |
| рН               | 75             | NA          |                |
| Colour           | 75             | NA          |                |
| COD              | 92             | 98.92%      | Trigger level  |
|                  |                |             | reached on one |
|                  |                |             | occasion on    |
|                  |                |             | Automatic      |
|                  |                |             | Sampler        |
|                  |                |             |                |

# Table 8 Summary of Waste Water Monitoring

Add rows as necessary

# Comment

Licence requirements are quarterly grab samples on a selected number of silt pond outlets as per condition 6.2 and one 24hr flow proportional composite sampler at Rossan bog.

The emission limit values are 35mg/l suspended solids, 4.0mg/l total ammonia and 100mg/l COD. The Trigger Level for COD in 2020 was reached on one occasion, down on 2019 levels, while the trigger level for Ammonia was reached once in 2020, same as in 2019. There is no obvious reason for reaching these trigger levels, other than naturally occuring background levels of ammonia and associated COD.

# Explanation

Generally, three types of air emissions are monitored from industry in Ireland: gases, dust (particulates) and odour. Our EPA licence requires us to ensure that any air emissions from our activities do not cause air pollution or create an odour nuisance.

The information below details the number of air emission points we monitor, the results from testing the air emissions and any odour assessments carried out by us and the EPA this year.

1. We monitor air emissions from the following number of emission points at our facility.

DM-01 Toar, DM-02 Derryhinch, DM-03 Ballivor, DM-04 Ballybeg

| Table 9 | Summary | of Air Emissions | Monitoring |
|---------|---------|------------------|------------|
|         |         |                  |            |

| Parameter<br>measured | No. of Samples | % Compliant | Comment |
|-----------------------|----------------|-------------|---------|
| Fugitive Dust         | 12             | 100%        |         |
|                       |                |             |         |

Add rows as necessary

#### Comment

Due to peat extraction being suspended on two occasions in the reporting period, the bergerhoff dust gauges were only deployed on three occasions in 2020.

# Table 10Summary of Odour Assessments Carried Out

| Assessment<br>Conducted By | No. of Odour<br>Assessments | % Compliant <sup>8</sup> | Comment      |
|----------------------------|-----------------------------|--------------------------|--------------|
| Licence Holder             | NA                          |                          | Not required |
| EPA                        | NA                          |                          | Not required |

Add rows where necessary

### Comment

There are no odour emissions of note from the activity, no requirements to monitor and no associated complaints.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>8</sup> A compliant odour assessment is based on EPA Odour Impact Assessment Guidance available at <u>http://www.epa.ie/pubs/advice/air/emissions/ag5-odourassessment.html</u>

# **Fugitive Solvent Emissions**

# Are you are required to monitor fugitive solvent air emissions from your facility?



# Explanation

The use of solvents is regulated under Irish and European Union (EU) Regulations<sup>9</sup>. Solvents are chemicals that, by their nature, are volatile (evaporate readily under ambient conditions). Solvents can be found in many inks, glues and cleaning agents. Due to the volatility of solvents some emissions may be released into the atmosphere during our activities before being captured in our air treatment system. This type of emission is called a **fugitive solvent emission**.

The information below summarises the quantity of solvents used this year, the percentage of fugitive solvent emissions (% of total quantity used) and whether the percentage complied with the targets set in the EU Regulations.

# Table 11Summary of Fugitive Solvent Emissions

| Quantity of Solvents<br>Used (Kg) | % Fugitive Solvent<br>Emissions | Compliant |
|-----------------------------------|---------------------------------|-----------|
|                                   |                                 |           |

# Comment

| 100 | word | limit |
|-----|------|-------|
|-----|------|-------|

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>9</sup> See Annex VII of the Industrial Emissions Directive

https://ec.europa.eu/environment/industry/stationary/ied/legislation.htm

# Groundwater

# Explanation

Groundwater is an important and sensitive resource in Ireland. Our EPA licence requires that we monitor groundwater to ensure our activities do not cause groundwater pollution.

Understanding how groundwater flows through soil and rock layers and eventually into surface and coastal waters is a complex science. Sometimes groundwater pollution that occurred in the past can take years and even decades to disappear. Therefore, it is important that experts help us monitor and interpret results from groundwater monitoring and testing.

The information below is a basic summary of the condition of the groundwater this year.

1. Do you have a groundwater monitoring programme in place?



```
No X
```

2. Have the groundwater monitoring results over the last 5 years indicated the presence of groundwater pollution?



Table 12List of Groundwater Pollutants Identified

| Pollutants |  |
|------------|--|
|            |  |

Add rows as necessary

3. Give details of the investigations and subsequent actions taken, where applicable, to manage the groundwater pollution.

Comment

There are no licence requirements to monitor groundwater from the activity.

# Noise

# Explanation

Our EPA licence requires that we monitor noise emissions from our facility. Noise monitoring can be conducted at the boundary of our facility and/or at locations beyond the boundary referred to as "noise sensitive locations". Noise monitoring requires the use of special noise monitoring equipment. Our EPA licence requires that noise produced by our facility shall not exceed the noise limit values and/or give rise to nuisance.

The information below gives a summary of when and where we conducted noise monitoring this year and if results complied with our EPA licence limits.

# 1. We conducted noise monitoring on the following dates this year:

# 2. Was the noise monitoring carried out at:

- i. the boundary of our facility,
- ii. noise sensitive locations off-site, or
- iii. both?

NA

NA

# 3. Were measured noise levels compliant with your EPA licence limits? Yes No

If No, we took the following actions to address the noise level exceedances?

NA

# Comment

There are no licence requirements to monitor noise from the activity, or any complaints regarding noise impact.

# Waste Generated

# Explanation

Our EPA licence requires us to manage the waste we generate in a manner that does not cause environmental pollution.

We manage, store and record hazardous, non-hazardous and inert waste we generate in accordance with our licence. We ensure that this waste is subsequently treated or disposed of in accordance with the relevant waste Regulations.

The information in table 13 is a summary of waste we generated this year and the percentage increase or decrease on the previous year. The percentage recovery is the amount of total waste generated that was reused, recycled or recovered.

Table 13Waste Generated

| Туре          | Quantity<br>(Tonnes) | % Increase/<br>decrease on<br>previous year | % Recovery |
|---------------|----------------------|---------------------------------------------|------------|
| Hazardous     | 17.47                | 30% increase                                | 100%       |
| Non-Hazardous | 245.56               | 26% decrease                                | 70.9%      |
| Inert         |                      |                                             |            |
| Total Tonnes  | 263.03               | 23.75% decrease                             | 85%        |

# Comment

The main wastes generated from this activity are Polythene, scrap metal, Silt Pond Waste, Peat Screenings, Waste Oil, Interceptor Waste, Oil Filters, Parts Wash all of which are recycled. The waste generated for landfill was general waste skips and wheelie bins from workshops and office waste.

# Waste Accepted

Did you accept waste onto your facility for storage, treatment, recovery or disposal this year?

| Yes | No | Х |  |
|-----|----|---|--|
|     |    |   |  |

# Explanation

Our EPA licence requires us to manage the waste we accept in a manner that does not cause environmental pollution.

We manage, store and record all incoming and outgoing hazardous, nonhazardous and inert waste. The waste we accept may be treated, recovered, disposed or stored at our facility depending on our licence requirements.

The information in Table 14 provides a summary of waste we accepted this year and the percentage increase or decrease on the previous year. The percentage recovery is the amount of total waste accepted that was reused, recycled or recovered.

| Туре         | Quantity<br>(Tonnes) | % Increase/<br>decrease on<br>previous year | % Recovery |
|--------------|----------------------|---------------------------------------------|------------|
| Hazardous    |                      |                                             |            |
| Non-         |                      |                                             |            |
| Hazardous    |                      |                                             |            |
| Inert        |                      |                                             |            |
| Total Tonnes |                      |                                             |            |

Comment

No waste accepted during the period.

# 8) Financial Provision

# Explanation

Our EPA licence requires us to assess the risk our activities pose to the environment if we cease our activities or if an incident occurred. If we are identified as a high risk facility<sup>10</sup> by the EPA, we are required to put provision in place such as a financial bond or insurance to cover the cost of restoring our site to a satisfactory condition. This financial provision can then be used to cover the cost of managing the restoration or clean up should such an event occur.

1. Are you required to have an <u>agreed</u> financial provision in place?

| Yes | No | Х |
|-----|----|---|
|-----|----|---|

2. What year was your Closure, Restoration and Aftercare Management Plan (CRAMP) last agreed by the Agency?

Not required under the Licence. However, Bog Rehabilitation Plans are required to be submitted to the EPA. These were submitted to the Agency in May 2018. Since then, the EPA issued new Guidance on the process of preparing and implementing a bog rehabilitation plan and under the Peatlands Climate Action Plan <u>www.bnmpcas.ie</u> & <u>https://www.gov.ie/en/publication/136a7-bord-na-mona-bog-rehabilitation-scheme/</u>, Bord na Mona are preparing new rehabilitation plans to be submitted by March/April 2021.

3. What year was your Environmental Liability Assessment Report (ELRA) agreed by the Agency?

Not required under the Licence.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>10</sup> See Appendix II

4. Has there been any significant changes on your site since the last agreements?



# **Class of Activity**

Industrial and waste facilities are classed into different sectors depending on the nature of their activity and its potential impact on the environment. The EPA Act 1992 as amended, outlines these as follows:

- Class 1 Minerals and other materials
- Class 2 Energy
- Class 3 Metals
- Class 4 Mineral fibres and glass
- Class 5 Chemicals
- Class 6 Intensive Agriculture<sup>11</sup>
- Class 7 Food and drink
- Class 8 Wood, paper, textiles and leather
- Class 9 Fossil fuels
- Class 10 Cement, lime and magnesium oxide
- Class 11 Waste

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>11</sup> This reporting template is not applicable to the **intensive agriculture sector**. Their annual environmental reporting structure is different and can be found at <u>http://www.epa.ie/pubs/advice/aerprtr/aerguid/</u>

- Class 12 Surface Coatings
- Class 13 Other Activities

# Appendix II

#### **High Environmental Risk Categories**

If an industrial or waste licence falls into one of these categories it is deemed, by the EPA, as a high environmental risk. As a result, the licence holder is required to have financial provision in place. See section 8, Financial Provision.

- 1. Landfills
- 2. Non-Hazardous Waste Transfer Station
- 3. Incineration and Co-Incineration Waste Facilities
- 4. Category A Extractive Waste Facilities
- 5. Upper and Lower Tier Seveso Facilities
- 6. Hazardous Waste Transfer Stations
- 7. High Risk Contaminated Land
- 8. Exceptional Circumstances

#### NOTE:

This list is subject to change.

#### See the link below for further information.

http://www.epa.ie/pubs/advice/licensee/fp/epaapproachtoenvironmentalliabilitiesandfina ncialprovision.html



# Annual Environmental Report (AER)

# 2021

Company Name: Bord na Móna Energy Ltd (Derrygreenagh Group)

Licence Number: P0501-01

Address: Bord na Móna, Derrygreenagh Works,

Rochfordsbridge, Co Westmeath.

Class of Activity<sup>1</sup>: 1.4

<sup>1</sup> See Appendix I

# Purpose of this Report

One of the functions of the Environmental Protection Agency (EPA) is to licence and regulate the activities<sup>2</sup> of large scale industrial (e.g. chemical, food processors, power plants) and waste facilities. Submitting an Annual Environmental Report (AER) is a requirement of all EPA licences.

An AER is a public document. To this end, this format has been developed for industrial and waste licence holders (other than the intensive agriculture sector) to use as a template. This is to assist any member of the public to interpret and understand the environmental performance of the licensed facility.

The AER is a **summary** of environmental information for a given year. It includes:

- Details of the licence holder's environmental goals achieved, goals to maintain compliance and/or improve their environmental performance;
- Answers to questions regarding their facility's activities;
- Tables of results from monitoring emissions such as air, water, noise, and odour; and
- Details of waste generated, accepted and treated.

An AER does **not** provide detailed technical data. Such information is available in three ways:

 Contacting the licence holder directly. The Contact Us section of this template enables the licence holder to provide details of where a member of the public can obtain further information on topics reported in this document.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> See Appendix I

- 2) Some documents<sup>3</sup> are available on the EPA website via the licence details page for each individual licence. This can be found by browsing either the <u>http://www.epa.ie/licensing/</u> or <u>http://www.epa.ie/enforcement/</u> pages of the EPA website.
- 3) All formal enforcement correspondence exchanged between the EPA and a licence holder during the regulatory process is available for public viewing by appointment at any EPA Office.

If you have a question or query about an AER or an individual EPA licensed facility see the EPA's website or contact the relevant EPA office. See <a href="http://www.epa.ie/about/contactus/">http://www.epa.ie/about/contactus/</a> for contact details.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> This includes EPA site inspection and compliance monitoring reports, licence holders' self-monitoring reports, AERs and special reports

# Contents

| Glos | ssary5                        |
|------|-------------------------------|
| Dec  | laration8                     |
| 1)   | Introduction9                 |
| Сс   | ontact Us10                   |
| 2)   | How we Manage our Facility11  |
| 3)   | Energy & Water13              |
| Er   | nergy13                       |
| W    | 'ater15                       |
| 4)   | Environmental Complaints16    |
| 5)   | Environmental Incidents       |
| 6)   | Our Environmental Emissions21 |
| St   | orm Water                     |
| W    | aste Water                    |
| Ai   | r25                           |
| Fι   | gitive Solvent Emissions      |
| G    | roundwater                    |
| N    | oise                          |
| 7)   | Waste                         |
| W    | /aste Generated               |
| W    | aste Accepted                 |
| 8)   | Financial Provision           |

# Glossary

| Abatement Equipment     | Technology used to reduce pollution                                                                                         |
|-------------------------|-----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|
| AER                     | Annual Environmental Report.                                                                                                |
| CRAMP                   | Closure, Restoration and Aftercare Management Plan.                                                                         |
| ELRA                    | Environmental Liability Risk Assessment.                                                                                    |
| Emission Limit Value    | Limits set for specified emissions, typically outlined in Schedule B of an EPA licence.                                     |
| EMS                     | Environmental Management System.                                                                                            |
| Environmental Goal      | An objective or target set by a licensee as part of an environmental management system (EMS).                               |
| Environmental Pollutant | Substance or material that due to its quantity and/or nature has a negative impact on the environment.                      |
| Facility                | Any site or premises that holds an EPA industrial or waste licence.                                                         |
| FP                      | Financial Provision.                                                                                                        |
| GJ                      | Giga joules, an international unit of energy measurement.                                                                   |
| Groundwater             | All water which is below the surface of the ground in the saturation zone and in direct contact with the ground or subsoil. |
| Incident                | As defined by an EPA industrial or waste licence.                                                                           |

| Inert Waste              | Is waste that will not undergo physical, chemical<br>or biological change thereby, is unlikely to cause<br>environmental pollution or harm human health.                                                                                                              |
|--------------------------|-----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|
| List of Wastes (LoW)     | A list of wastes drawn up by the European<br>Commission and published as Commission<br>Decision 2014/955/EU.                                                                                                                                                          |
| Noise Sensitive Location | Any dwelling house, hotel or hostel, health<br>building, educational establishment, place of<br>worship or entertainment, or any other<br>installation or area of high amenity which for its<br>proper enjoyment requires the absence of noise<br>at nuisance levels. |
| Non-Renewable Resource   | A resource of economic value that cannot be<br>replaced at the same rate it is being consumed<br>e.g. coal, peat, oil and natural gas.                                                                                                                                |
| Oil Separator            | Separator system for light liquids (e.g. oil and petrol).                                                                                                                                                                                                             |
| PRTR                     | Pollutant Release and Transfer Register.                                                                                                                                                                                                                              |
| Renewable Resource       | Wind, solar, aerothermal, geothermal,<br>hydrothermal and ocean energy, hydropower,<br>biomass, landfill gas, sewage treatment plant<br>gas and biogases.                                                                                                             |
| Sanitary Waste           | Waste water from toilet, washroom and canteen facilities.                                                                                                                                                                                                             |
| Storm Water              | Rain water run-off from roof and non-process areas.                                                                                                                                                                                                                   |

| Surface Water                 | Lakes, rivers, streams, estuaries and coastal waters.                                                                                             |
|-------------------------------|---------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|
| Trigger Level                 | A value set for a specific parameter, the<br>achievement or exceedance of which requires<br>certain actions to be taken by the licence<br>holder. |
| Volatile Organic<br>Compounds | Gases produced from solids or liquids that evaporate readily in ambient conditions.                                                               |
| Waste                         | Any substance or object which the holder discards or intends or is required to discard.                                                           |

Disclaimer

These are **not** legal definitions. Legal definitions can be found in the corresponding legislation.
## Declaration

I, <u>Cathal Brennan</u>, confirm that by ticking the box below, all information in this report is truthful and accurate to the best of my knowledge and belief.

In addition, I confirm that all monitoring and performance reporting required by our EPA licence and summarised herein is available for inspection by the EPA.

| Tick here | $\checkmark$ |  |
|-----------|--------------|--|
|           |              |  |
|           |              |  |

See below a brief description of our facility and a summary of our environmental performance this year.

- •
- During the reporting period, Bord na Móna notified the Agency, that in line with its Brown to Green strategy, it had decided to end all peat harvesting on Bord na Móna lands. It is now progressing with its requirements under Condition 10 of the relevant IPC Licences to decommission and rehabilitate available bogs under the Peatlands Climate Action Scheme PCAS (February 2021).
- During the reporting period the primary activity was peat sales of existing stock.
- In the period, there were no complaints of an environmental nature, the same as in 2020.
- During the period, there was a 102.98% increase in waste generated, mostly related to a decrease in activity but an increase in polythene recycling and scrap steel recycling
- In the period, there was one reported incident of an environmental nature relating to exceedances in trigger level. This was of minor significance and was closed out during the period.
- During the period, there were notifications submitted regarding new waste contractors, relocation of composite samplers, and notification of planning applications.
- Monthly water quality sampling data was submitted for sampling undertaken during the period, which included peatlands prior to the rehabilitation undertaken in 2021 and to provide baseline data for peatlands to be rehabilitated in subsequent years.
- During the period, certification to ISO9001 was retained.

## **Contact Us**

If you have any questions or would like further information on any aspect of this report, please contact us directly.

See below details:

| Enda McDonagh,          |
|-------------------------|
| Bord na Mona Energy Ltd |
| Leabeg                  |
| Tullamore               |
| Co Offaly               |
| www.bnm.ie              |

Bord na Mona have an Environmental Compliance Department with a team of five who manage the day to day IPC Licence requirements. This licence governs the extraction of peat and associated activities and manages emission to air, water and land.

The information below sets out the environmental goals for our facility to help us prevent environmental pollution and reduce our impact on the environment. Target dates for completing each goal and progress towards achieving the goal are outlined in Table 1.

#### Table 1 Environmental Goals

| Environmental Goal                                                                                                                                                                            | Target Date | Progress                                                                                              |
|-----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|-------------|-------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|
| Training/awareness for all area leaders<br>and operatives in advance of<br>decommissioning and rehabilitation of the<br>2022 bogs                                                             | May2022     | Underway                                                                                              |
| Waste Management – Removal of all<br>waste that are deemed a risk the<br>environment in bogs scheduled to be<br>decommissioned in 2022                                                        | Dec 2022    | Underway                                                                                              |
| Communication of Decommissioning and<br>Rehabilitation plans to all neighbours<br>within 1km of the proposed activity for<br>2022                                                             | June 2022   | One bog is<br>scheduled for<br>2022 and has<br>had letters and<br>associated<br>details<br>delivered. |
| Completion of internal audits/inspections<br>of applicable bogs scheduled for<br>decommissioning and rehabilitation as<br>required by condition 10 and the Peatlands<br>Climate Action Scheme | Sept 2022   | Not<br>commenced yet                                                                                  |

| Maintain surface water quality compliance<br>with emission limit values for Suspended | Dec 2022   | Underway                     |
|---------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|------------|------------------------------|
| Solids during the proposed                                                            |            |                              |
| decommissioning and rehabilitation                                                    |            |                              |
| programme.                                                                            |            |                              |
| Decommissioning and Rehabilitation of one                                             | December   | To commence                  |
| bog in accordance with Condition 10 of the                                            | 2022 to    | on the 1 <sup>st</sup> April |
| IPC Licence and in accordance with                                                    | March 2023 | 2022                         |
| Peatlands Climate Action Scheme                                                       |            |                              |
| https://www.gov.ie/en/publication/136a7-                                              |            |                              |
| bord-na-mona-bog-rehabilitation-scheme/                                               |            |                              |

Add rows as necessary

#### Comment

As peat extraction on all bogs in this licence ceased in 2020, all environmental goals for 2022 are linked to the remaining bog activity which is the decommissioning and rehabilitation of the one bog planned for 2022.

## Energy

### Explanation

Fossil fuels such as coal, gas and oil are non-renewable resources. As a result, our EPA licence requires that we measure our energy use and set targets to improve the energy efficiency of our activities and reduce our overall use, where possible. Where we have the means and technology onsite to generate energy, this is also captured in this report.

The information below summarises the energy used this year compared to the previous year and includes renewable and non-renewable energy types.

| Energy Used (GJ)  | Quantity   | % Increase/ decrease<br>on previous year |
|-------------------|------------|------------------------------------------|
| Electricity       | 716.99 GJ  | 73.28%                                   |
| Heavy Fuel Oil    | -          |                                          |
| Light Fuel Oil    | 5645 GJ    | 233.43%                                  |
| Natural Gas       | -          |                                          |
| Coal / Solid Fuel | -          |                                          |
| Peat              | -          |                                          |
| Renewable Biomass | -          |                                          |
| Renewable Energy  | -          |                                          |
| Generated On-site |            |                                          |
| Total Energy Used | 6361.99 GJ | 201.9%                                   |

### Table 2 Energy Used

#### Comment

Electricity usage increased in 2021 as did fuel usage. This was mainly due to ongoing peat stock sales and continual requirements to pumps relevant bogs in advance of any planned decommissioning and rehabilitation.

The information below summarises the energy we generated on our site this year with specific focus on renewable energy generation.

### Table 3Energy Generated

| Energy Generated (GJ)         | Quantity | % Increase/ decrease on previous year |
|-------------------------------|----------|---------------------------------------|
| Renewable Energy              | N/A      |                                       |
| <b>Total Energy Generated</b> |          |                                       |

#### Comment

| There are no renewable energy assets on this site. |  |
|----------------------------------------------------|--|
|                                                    |  |

#### Water

#### Explanation

Water is a natural resource and we are required by our EPA licence to identify ways to reduce our use where possible. Water used in industry can be extracted from groundwater, rivers and lakes (surface water), taken from public water supplies (Irish Water), recycled from the facility's processes or harvested from rainwater.

The information below summarises and compares the quantity of water used this year compared to the previous year.

#### Table 4 Water Used

| Source of Water<br>Used | Quantity<br>(m³/year) | % Increase/<br>decrease on<br>previous year |
|-------------------------|-----------------------|---------------------------------------------|
| Groundwater             |                       |                                             |
| Surface Water           | 0                     |                                             |
| Public Supply           |                       |                                             |
| Recycled Water          | 0                     |                                             |
| Rainwater               | 0                     |                                             |
| Total Water Used        |                       |                                             |

#### Comment

Water is not used in any of the peat harvesting or transport processes. The only water used is that required to provide associated offices and workshop welfare facilities (canteen/toilets)

## 4) Environmental Complaints

### Explanation

Our EPA licence requires that activities do not cause environmental nuisance such as odour, dust or noise. Our licence also requires that we have procedures in place to record, investigate and respond to environmental complaints if or when they arise.

We have an environmental complaints procedure in place where you can contact us<sup>4</sup> directly. You can also contact the EPA<sup>5</sup> if you wish to make an environmental complaint, confidentially or not.

See the information below for a summary of **all** the environmental complaints relating to our activities made directly to us and to the EPA this year.

#### Table 5Summary of All Environmental Complaints Received in

| Number of<br>Complaints<br>Received | Number<br>Closed                    |
|-------------------------------------|-------------------------------------|
|                                     |                                     |
|                                     |                                     |
|                                     |                                     |
|                                     |                                     |
|                                     |                                     |
|                                     |                                     |
|                                     |                                     |
|                                     |                                     |
|                                     |                                     |
|                                     |                                     |
|                                     |                                     |
|                                     | Number of<br>Complaints<br>Received |

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup> See Section 1, Introduction – Contact Us

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup> If you wish to contact the EPA to make an environmental complaint about an EPA licenced facility, please go to <u>https://lema.epa.ie/complaints</u>

Comment

As required environmental complaints are reportable to the EPA and as such must be investigated. In the 2021 reporting period, this licence received no complaints of an environmental nature.

## 5) Environmental Incidents

### Explanation

It is our responsibility as an EPA licensed facility to ensure we have systems in place to prevent incidents that have the potential to cause environmental pollution. If an incident occurs, we are required to report it to the EPA, investigate the cause and fix the problem.

The EPA classify environmental incidents into 5 categories based on the potential impact on the environment:

- Minor
- Limited
- Serious
- Very Serious
- Catastrophic

See Table 6 for the number of the environmental incidents we reported to the EPA this year.

## Table 6 Number of Environmental Incidents

| Incident      | Minor | Limited | Serious | Very    | Catastrophic |
|---------------|-------|---------|---------|---------|--------------|
| Category      |       |         |         | Serious |              |
| Abatement     |       |         |         |         |              |
| Equipment     |       |         |         |         |              |
| Offline       |       |         |         |         |              |
| Breach of     |       |         |         |         |              |
| Ambient ELV   |       |         |         |         |              |
|               |       |         |         |         |              |
| Breach of     |       |         |         |         |              |
| Emission      |       |         |         |         |              |
| Limit         |       |         |         |         |              |
| Explosion     |       |         |         |         |              |
|               |       |         |         |         |              |
|               |       |         |         |         |              |
| Fire          |       |         |         |         |              |
|               |       |         |         |         |              |
|               |       |         |         |         |              |
| Monitoring    |       |         |         |         |              |
| Equipment     |       |         |         |         |              |
| Failure       |       |         |         |         |              |
| Odour         |       |         |         |         |              |
|               |       |         |         |         |              |
|               |       |         |         |         |              |
| Spillage      |       |         |         |         |              |
|               |       |         |         |         |              |
|               |       |         |         |         |              |
| Breach of     | 1     |         |         |         |              |
| trigger Level |       |         |         |         |              |
|               |       |         |         |         |              |
| Uncontrolled  |       |         |         |         |              |
| Release       |       |         |         |         |              |
|               |       |         |         |         |              |

| Incident | Minor | Limited | Serious | Very    | Catastrophic |
|----------|-------|---------|---------|---------|--------------|
| Category |       |         |         | Serious |              |
| Other    |       |         |         |         |              |
|          |       |         |         |         |              |
|          |       |         |         |         |              |

### Comment

As required, incidents of an environmental nature are reportable to the EPA and as such must be investigated. In the 2021 reporting period, this licence recorded and reported 1 incident. This incident was related to trigger level breach for COD, which was investigated and closed out.

### Explanation

We are required to ensure the emissions from our activities do not cause environmental pollution.

We are required to monitor any of the following emissions that we make:

- Storm water
- Waste water
- Air
- Groundwater
- Noise

We regularly test any such emissions for specific pollutants and materials to ensure they do not contain levels of pollution that exceed emission limit values (ELVs) or cause environmental pollution. If monitoring of an emission indicates an ELV is exceeded, we are required to report this to the EPA<sup>6</sup>.

The next sub-sections of this report summarise our compliance with any ELVs set in our EPA licence. Some emissions monitored do not have specific ELVs, but we still carry out monitoring and report all incidents that may give rise to environmental pollution.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>6</sup> See section 5, Incidents

## **Storm Water**

#### Explanation

Storm water is rain water run-off from roof and non-process areas of a facility, e.g. carparks, and generally shall not contain any pollution. Storm water is usually released into a local water body after a basic form of treatment. Our EPA licence requires that we manage storm water to ensure no polluting substances or materials are released into the environment.

The information below summarises how the storm water from our facility is treated, where it is released and the results of monitoring this year.

#### 1. Storm water from our facility is managed prior to release by;

Either direct to drain where it is roof water only, or via petrol/oil interceptor.

# 2. Storm water from our facility is released into the following water bodies:

Yellow River, Kinnegad River & Boyne River. Curris River, Stoneyford River

#### Table 7Summary of Storm Water Monitoring

| Parameter<br>measured | No. of Samples | % Compliant <sup>7</sup> | Comment                                                                                                                  |
|-----------------------|----------------|--------------------------|--------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|
| COD                   | 18             | 100% Compliant           | Oil Interceptors<br>cleaned at<br>Derrygreenagh<br>W/shop, and<br>Oil Interceptor<br>& Rossan<br>outloading<br>facility. |
|                       |                |                          |                                                                                                                          |

Add rows as necessary

#### Comment

As required by the licence, stormwater is required to be separated where possible from process/non-process areas. Where this is not possible, stormwater is managed via oil-interceptors which are inspected on a monthly basis and sampled for associated discharges each month. Other than visual observations, the other main criteria to define adequate treatment is COD mg/l so this and visual inspections dictate when the interceptor is cleaned by an approved hazardous waste contractor.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>7</sup> % compliant = [(number of samples compliant) / (number of samples taken)] x 100. Compliance could refer to emission limit values or trigger levels. The EPA commonly use trigger levels on stormwater discharges.

#### Waste Water

#### Explanation

There are two types of waste water that can be produced:

- Process waste water produced from the activities and;
- Sanitary waste water from toilets, washrooms and canteens.

Our EPA licence requires us to manage our waste water on or off-site and ensure that it does not cause environmental pollution when discharged into the environment.

The information below summarises how we treat the waste water produced from our activities, where it is released and the results of monitoring this year.

## 1. Waste water produced by our activities is treated as follows before discharge to a receiving waterbody;

All production area runoff is treated via an associated silt pond designed, inspected and maintained in accordance with condition 6 of the IPC Licence

# 2. Treated waste water from our facility is released into the following water bodies:

Mongagh River, Yellow River, Castlejordan River, Kinnegad River, Deel River, Boyne River, Curris River, Stoneyford River

| Parameter<br>measured | No. of Samples | % Compliant | Comment        |
|-----------------------|----------------|-------------|----------------|
| Suspended Solids      | 115            | 100%        |                |
| Ammonia               | 76             | 100%        |                |
| Total Solids          | 115            | NA          |                |
| Total Phosphorus      | 76             | NA          |                |
| рН                    | 76             | NA          |                |
| Colour                | 76             | NA          |                |
| COD                   | 94             | 98.94%      | Trigger level  |
|                       |                |             | reached on one |
|                       |                |             | occasion on    |
|                       |                |             | Automatic      |
|                       |                |             | Sampler        |

#### Table 8 Summary of Waste Water Monitoring

Add rows as necessary

#### Comment

Licence requirements are quarterly grab samples on a selected number of silt pond outlets as per condition 6.2 and one 24hr flow proportional composite sampler at Rossan bog.

The emission limit values are 35mg/l suspended solids, 2.78mg/l total ammonia and 100mg/l COD. The Trigger Level for COD in 2021 was reached on one occasion, the same as 2020. There is no obvious reason for reaching these trigger levels, other than naturally occuring background levels associated with COD.

7)

Air

Explanation

Generally, three types of air emissions are monitored from industry in Ireland: gases, dust (particulates) and odour. Our EPA licence requires us to ensure that any air emissions from our activities do not cause air pollution or create an odour nuisance.

The information below details the number of air emission points we monitor, the results from testing the air emissions and any odour assessments carried out by us and the EPA this year.

# 1. We monitor air emissions from the following number of emission points at our facility.

| N/A |  |  |
|-----|--|--|

#### Table 9Summary of Air Emissions Monitoring

| Parameter<br>measured | No. of Samples | % Compliant | Comment |
|-----------------------|----------------|-------------|---------|
| Fugitive Dust         |                |             |         |
|                       |                |             |         |

Add rows as necessary

Comment

Due to the cessation of production it is no longer a requirement to monitor Air Emissions

#### Table 10Summary of Odour Assessments Carried Out

| Assessment<br>Conducted By | No. of Odour<br>Assessments | % Compliant <sup>8</sup> | Comment      |
|----------------------------|-----------------------------|--------------------------|--------------|
| Licence Holder             | NA                          |                          | Not required |
| EPA                        | NA                          |                          | Not required |

Add rows where necessary

#### Comment

There are no odour emissions of note from the activity, no requirements to monitor and no associated complaints.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>8</sup> A compliant odour assessment is based on EPA Odour Impact Assessment Guidance available at <u>http://www.epa.ie/pubs/advice/air/emissions/ag5-odourassessment.html</u>

## **Fugitive Solvent Emissions**

## Are you are required to monitor fugitive solvent air emissions from your facility?



#### Explanation

The use of solvents is regulated under Irish and European Union (EU) Regulations<sup>9</sup>. Solvents are chemicals that, by their nature, are volatile (evaporate readily under ambient conditions). Solvents can be found in many inks, glues and cleaning agents. Due to the volatility of solvents some emissions may be released into the atmosphere during our activities before being captured in our air treatment system. This type of emission is called a **fugitive solvent emission**.

The information below summarises the quantity of solvents used this year, the percentage of fugitive solvent emissions (% of total quantity used) and whether the percentage complied with the targets set in the EU Regulations.

#### Table 11Summary of Fugitive Solvent Emissions

| Quantity of Solvents | % Fugitive Solvent | Compliant |
|----------------------|--------------------|-----------|
| Used (Kg)            | Emissions          |           |
|                      |                    |           |

Comment

N/A

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>9</sup> See Annex VII of the Industrial Emissions Directive

https://ec.europa.eu/environment/industry/stationary/ied/legislation.htm

## Groundwater

#### Explanation

Groundwater is an important and sensitive resource in Ireland. Our EPA licence requires that we monitor groundwater to ensure our activities do not cause groundwater pollution.

Understanding how groundwater flows through soil and rock layers and eventually into surface and coastal waters is a complex science. Sometimes groundwater pollution that occurred in the past can take years and even decades to disappear. Therefore, it is important that experts help us monitor and interpret results from groundwater monitoring and testing.

The information below is a basic summary of the condition of the groundwater this year.

1. Do you have a groundwater monitoring programme in place?



2. Have the groundwater monitoring results over the last 5 years indicated the presence of groundwater pollution?



 Table 12
 List of Groundwater Pollutants Identified

| Pollutants |  |
|------------|--|
|            |  |

Add rows as necessary

3. Give details of the investigations and subsequent actions taken, where applicable, to manage the groundwater pollution.

N/A

Comment

There are no licence requirements to monitor groundwater from the activity.

### Noise

#### Explanation

Our EPA licence requires that we monitor noise emissions from our facility. Noise monitoring can be conducted at the boundary of our facility and/or at locations beyond the boundary referred to as "noise sensitive locations". Noise monitoring requires the use of special noise monitoring equipment. Our EPA licence requires that noise produced by our facility shall not exceed the noise limit values and/or give rise to nuisance.

The information below gives a summary of when and where we conducted noise monitoring this year and if results complied with our EPA licence limits.

## **1. We conducted noise monitoring on the following dates this year:** N/A

#### 2. Was the noise monitoring carried out at:

- i. the boundary of our facility,
- ii. noise sensitive locations off-site, or
- iii. both?

N/A

### 3. Were measured noise levels compliant with your EPA licence limits? Yes No

If No, we took the following actions to address the noise level exceedances?

NA

#### Comment

There are no licence requirements to monitor noise from the activity, or any complaints regarding noise impact.

## Waste Generated

#### Explanation

Our EPA licence requires us to manage the waste we generate in a manner that does not cause environmental pollution.

We manage, store and record hazardous, non-hazardous and inert waste we generate in accordance with our licence. We ensure that this waste is subsequently treated or disposed of in accordance with the relevant waste Regulations.

The information in table 13 is a summary of waste we generated this year and the percentage increase or decrease on the previous year. The percentage recovery is the amount of total waste generated that was reused, recycled or recovered.

Table 13Waste Generated

| Туре          | Quantity<br>(Tonnes) | % Increase/<br>decrease on<br>previous year | % Recovery |
|---------------|----------------------|---------------------------------------------|------------|
| Hazardous     | 14.74                | 15.62% decrease                             | 100%       |
| Non-Hazardous | 519.17               | 111% increase                               | 95.52%     |
| Inert         |                      |                                             |            |
| Total Tonnes  | 533.91               | 102.9% increase                             | 95.65%     |

#### Comment

The main wastes generated from this activity are Polythene, scrap metal, Silt Pond Waste, Peat Screenings, Waste Oil, Interceptor Waste, Oil Filters, Parts Wash all of which are recycled. The waste generated for landfill was general waste skips and wheelie bins from workshops and office waste.

### Waste Accepted

Did you accept waste onto your facility for storage, treatment, recovery or disposal this year?

| Yes | No | Х |  |
|-----|----|---|--|
|     |    |   |  |

#### Explanation

Our EPA licence requires us to manage the waste we accept in a manner that does not cause environmental pollution.

We manage, store and record all incoming and outgoing hazardous, nonhazardous and inert waste. The waste we accept may be treated, recovered, disposed or stored at our facility depending on our licence requirements.

The information in Table 14 provides a summary of waste we accepted this year and the percentage increase or decrease on the previous year. The percentage recovery is the amount of total waste accepted that was reused, recycled or recovered.

| Туре         | Quantity<br>(Tonnes) | % Increase/<br>decrease on<br>previous year | % Recovery |
|--------------|----------------------|---------------------------------------------|------------|
| Hazardous    |                      |                                             |            |
| Non-         |                      |                                             |            |
| Hazardous    |                      |                                             |            |
| Inert        |                      |                                             |            |
| Total Tonnes |                      |                                             |            |

Comment

No waste accepted during the period.

## 9) Financial Provision

### Explanation

Our EPA licence requires us to assess the risk our activities pose to the environment if we cease our activities or if an incident occurred. If we are identified as a high risk facility<sup>10</sup> by the EPA, we are required to put provision in place such as a financial bond or insurance to cover the cost of restoring our site to a satisfactory condition. This financial provision can then be used to cover the cost of managing the restoration or clean up should such an event occur.

1. Are you required to have an agreed financial provision in place?

| Yes | No X |  |
|-----|------|--|
|-----|------|--|

2. What year was your Closure, Restoration and Aftercare Management Plan (CRAMP) last agreed by the Agency?

Not required under the licence. However, the equivalent Bog Rehabilitation Plans, which include closure, restoration and aftercare are being submitted to the Agency in advance of any decommissioning and rehabilitation.

3. What year was your Environmental Liability Assessment Report (ELRA) agreed by the Agency?

Not required under the Licence.

4. Has there been any significant changes on your site since the last agreements?



| 10 | See | Арр | endix | II |
|----|-----|-----|-------|----|
|----|-----|-----|-------|----|

If yes, have you submitted details to the EPA?



#### **Class of Activity**

Industrial and waste facilities are classed into different sectors depending on the nature of their activity and its potential impact on the environment. The EPA Act 1992 as amended, outlines these as follows:

| Class 1  | Minerals and other materials        |
|----------|-------------------------------------|
| Class 2  | Energy                              |
| Class 3  | Metals                              |
| Class 4  | Mineral fibres and glass            |
| Class 5  | Chemicals                           |
| Class 6  | Intensive Agriculture <sup>11</sup> |
| Class 7  | Food and drink                      |
| Class 8  | Wood, paper, textiles and leather   |
| Class 9  | Fossil fuels                        |
| Class 10 | Cement, lime and magnesium oxide    |
| Class 11 | Waste                               |
| Class 12 | Surface Coatings                    |
| Class 13 | Other Activities                    |

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>11</sup> This reporting template is not applicable to the **intensive agriculture sector**. Their annual environmental reporting structure is different and can be found at <u>http://www.epa.ie/pubs/advice/aerprtr/aerguid/</u>

# Appendix II

#### **High Environmental Risk Categories**

If an industrial or waste licence falls into one of these categories it is deemed, by the EPA, as a high environmental risk. As a result, the licence holder is required to have financial provision in place. See section 8, Financial Provision.

- 1. Landfills
- 2. Non-Hazardous Waste Transfer Station
- 3. Incineration and Co-Incineration Waste Facilities
- 4. Category A Extractive Waste Facilities
- 5. Upper and Lower Tier Seveso Facilities
- 6. Hazardous Waste Transfer Stations
- 7. High Risk Contaminated Land
- 8. Exceptional Circumstances

#### NOTE:

This list is subject to change.

See the link below for further information.

http://www.epa.ie/pubs/advice/licensee/fp/epaapproachtoenvironmentalliabilitiesandfina ncialprovision.html



# Annual Environmental Report (AER)

# 2022

Company Name: Bord na Móna Energy Ltd (Derrygreenagh Group)

Licence Number: P0501-01

Address: Bord na Móna, Derrygreenagh Works,

Rochfordsbridge, Co Westmeath.

Class of Activity<sup>1</sup>: 1.4

<sup>1</sup> See Appendix I

# Purpose of this Report

One of the functions of the Environmental Protection Agency (EPA) is to licence and regulate the activities<sup>2</sup> of large scale industrial (e.g. chemical, food processors, power plants) and waste facilities. Submitting an Annual Environmental Report (AER) is a requirement of all EPA licences.

An AER is a public document. To this end, this format has been developed for industrial and waste licence holders (other than the intensive agriculture sector) to use as a template. This is to assist any member of the public to interpret and understand the environmental performance of the licensed facility.

The AER is a **summary** of environmental information for a given year. It includes:

- Details of the licence holder's environmental goals achieved, goals to maintain compliance and/or improve their environmental performance;
- Answers to questions regarding their facility's activities;
- Tables of results from monitoring emissions such as air, water, noise, and odour; and
- Details of waste generated, accepted and treated.

An AER does **not** provide detailed technical data. Such information is available in three ways:

 Contacting the licence holder directly. The Contact Us section of this template enables the licence holder to provide details of where a member of the public can obtain further information on topics reported in this document.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> See Appendix I

- 2) Some documents<sup>3</sup> are available on the EPA website via the licence details page for each individual licence. This can be found by browsing either the <u>http://www.epa.ie/licensing/</u> or <u>http://www.epa.ie/enforcement/</u> pages of the EPA website.
- 3) All formal enforcement correspondence exchanged between the EPA and a licence holder during the regulatory process is available for public viewing by appointment at any EPA Office.

If you have a question or query about an AER or an individual EPA licensed facility see the EPA's website or contact the relevant EPA office. See <a href="http://www.epa.ie/about/contactus/">http://www.epa.ie/about/contactus/</a> for contact details.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> This includes EPA site inspection and compliance monitoring reports, licence holders' self-monitoring reports, AERs and special reports

## Contents

| Glossary5                  |                              |  |
|----------------------------|------------------------------|--|
| Declaration                |                              |  |
| 1) In                      | troduction9                  |  |
| Cont                       | tact Us9                     |  |
| 2) Ho                      | ow we Manage our Facility11  |  |
| 3) Er                      | nergy & Water13              |  |
| Ener                       | rgy13                        |  |
| Wate                       | er15                         |  |
| 4) Er                      | nvironmental Complaints16    |  |
| 5) Er                      | nvironmental Incidents       |  |
| 6) Oi                      | ur Environmental Emissions21 |  |
| Storr                      | m Water                      |  |
| Wast                       | te Water                     |  |
| Air                        |                              |  |
| Fugitive Solvent Emissions |                              |  |
| Groundwater                |                              |  |
| Noise                      |                              |  |
| 7) W                       | /aste                        |  |
| Wast                       | te Generated                 |  |
| Wast                       | te Accepted                  |  |
| 8) Fir                     | nancial Provision            |  |

## Glossary

| Abatement Equipment     | Technology used to reduce pollution                                                                                         |  |
|-------------------------|-----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|--|
| AER                     | Annual Environmental Report.                                                                                                |  |
| CRAMP                   | Closure, Restoration and Aftercare Management Plan.                                                                         |  |
| ELRA                    | Environmental Liability Risk Assessment.                                                                                    |  |
| Emission Limit Value    | Limits set for specified emissions, typically outlined in Schedule B of an EPA licence.                                     |  |
| EMS                     | Environmental Management System.                                                                                            |  |
| Environmental Goal      | An objective or target set by a licensee as part of an environmental management system (EMS).                               |  |
| Environmental Pollutant | Substance or material that due to its quantity and/or nature has a negative impact on the environment.                      |  |
| Facility                | Any site or premises that holds an EPA industrial or waste licence.                                                         |  |
| FP                      | Financial Provision.                                                                                                        |  |
| GJ                      | Giga joules, an international unit of energy measurement.                                                                   |  |
| Groundwater             | All water which is below the surface of the ground in the saturation zone and in direct contact with the ground or subsoil. |  |
| Incident                | As defined by an EPA industrial or waste licence.                                                                           |  |

| Inert Waste              | Is waste that will not undergo physical, chemical<br>or biological change thereby, is unlikely to cause<br>environmental pollution or harm human health.                                                                                                              |
|--------------------------|-----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|
| List of Wastes (LoW)     | A list of wastes drawn up by the European<br>Commission and published as Commission<br>Decision 2014/955/EU.                                                                                                                                                          |
| Noise Sensitive Location | Any dwelling house, hotel or hostel, health<br>building, educational establishment, place of<br>worship or entertainment, or any other<br>installation or area of high amenity which for its<br>proper enjoyment requires the absence of noise<br>at nuisance levels. |
| Non-Renewable Resource   | A resource of economic value that cannot be<br>replaced at the same rate it is being consumed<br>e.g. coal, peat, oil and natural gas.                                                                                                                                |
| Oil Separator            | Separator system for light liquids (e.g. oil and petrol).                                                                                                                                                                                                             |
| PRTR                     | Pollutant Release and Transfer Register.                                                                                                                                                                                                                              |
| Renewable Resource       | Wind, solar, aerothermal, geothermal,<br>hydrothermal and ocean energy, hydropower,<br>biomass, landfill gas, sewage treatment plant<br>gas and biogases.                                                                                                             |
| Sanitary Waste           | Waste water from toilet, washroom and canteen facilities.                                                                                                                                                                                                             |
| Storm Water              | Rain water run-off from roof and non-process areas.                                                                                                                                                                                                                   |

| Surface Water                 | Lakes, rivers, streams, estuaries and coastal waters.                                                                                             |
|-------------------------------|---------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|
| Trigger Level                 | A value set for a specific parameter, the<br>achievement or exceedance of which requires<br>certain actions to be taken by the licence<br>holder. |
| Volatile Organic<br>Compounds | Gases produced from solids or liquids that evaporate readily in ambient conditions.                                                               |
| Waste                         | Any substance or object which the holder discards or intends or is required to discard.                                                           |

Disclaimer

These are **not** legal definitions. Legal definitions can be found in the corresponding legislation.
### Declaration

I, <u>Cathal Brennan</u>, confirm that by ticking the box below, all information in this report is truthful and accurate to the best of my knowledge and belief.

In addition, I confirm that all monitoring and performance reporting required by our EPA licence and summarised herein is available for inspection by the EPA.

| Tick here | $\checkmark$ |  |
|-----------|--------------|--|
|           |              |  |
|           |              |  |

See below a brief description of our facility and a summary of our environmental performance this year.

- During the reporting period the primary activity was peat sales of existing stock and decommissioning and rehabilitation of bogs in this IPC Licence.
- In the period, there were no complaints of an environmental nature, as was the case in 2021.
- During the reporting period, 137 Ha's or 75% of peatlands at Carranstown Bog was rehabilitated with some of this works extending into the 2023 period.
- During the period, there was a 102.98% increase in waste generated, mostly related to a decrease in activity but an increase in polythene and scrap metal recycling and general waste disposal.
- During 2022, Rehabilitation plans, maps and associated assessments were submitted to the Agency for Carranstown Bog and these are available to view at https://www.bnmpcas.ie/bogs-peatlands-climate-action-scheme/
- During the period, there were notifications submitted regarding general compliance reporting obligations and the 2021 Annual Environmental Reports.
- During 2022 Bord na Mona retained certification to ISO9001 for the decommissioning and rehabilitation of peatlands to support the climate action scheme.

#### **Contact Us**

If you have any questions or would like further information on any aspect of this report, please contact us directly.

See below details:

Enda McDonagh, Bord na Mona Energy Ltd Leabeg Tullamore Co Offaly www.bnm.ie Bord na Mona have an Environmental Compliance Department with a team of five who manage the day to day IPC Licence requirements. This licence governs the extraction of peat and associated activities and manages emission to air, water and land.

The information below sets out the environmental goals for our facility to help us prevent environmental pollution and reduce our impact on the environment. Target dates for completing each goal and progress towards achieving the goal are outlined in Table 1.

#### Table 1Environmental Goals

| Environmental Goal                                                                                                                                                                            | Target Date      | Progress                                                                                                      |
|-----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|------------------|---------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|
| Training/awareness for all area leaders<br>and operatives in advance of<br>decommissioning and rehabilitation of the<br>2023 bogs                                                             | May 2023         | Underway                                                                                                      |
| Waste Management – Removal of all<br>waste that are deemed a risk the<br>environment in bogs scheduled to be<br>decommissioned in 2023                                                        | Dec 2023         | Underway                                                                                                      |
| Communication of Decommissioning and<br>Rehabilitation plans to all neighbours<br>within 1km of the proposed activity for<br>2023                                                             | June 2023        | Two bogs are<br>scheduled for<br>2023 and will<br>have had letters<br>and associated<br>details<br>delivered/ |
| Completion of internal audits/inspections<br>of applicable bogs scheduled for<br>decommissioning and rehabilitation as<br>required by condition 10 and the Peatlands<br>Climate Action Scheme | December<br>2023 | Not<br>commenced yet                                                                                          |

| Maintain surface water quality compliance | Dec 2023   | Underway      |
|-------------------------------------------|------------|---------------|
| with emission limit values for Suspended  |            |               |
| Solids during the proposed                |            |               |
| decommissioning and rehabilitation        |            |               |
| programme.                                |            |               |
| Decommissioning and Rehabilitation of     | January to | To commence   |
| 2023 bogs in accordance with Condition 10 | December   | once approved |
| of the IPC Licence and in accordance with | 2023       | by NPWS and   |
| Peatlands Climate Action Scheme           |            | EPA           |
| https://www.gov.ie/en/publication/136a7-  |            |               |
| bord-na-mona-bog-rehabilitation-scheme/   |            |               |

Add rows as necessary

#### Comment

As peat extraction on all bogs in this licence ceased in 2020, all environmental goals for 2023 are linked to the remaining bog activity which is the decommissioning and rehabilitation of the bogs planned for 2023.

#### Energy

#### Explanation

Fossil fuels such as coal, gas and oil are non-renewable resources. As a result, our EPA licence requires that we measure our energy use and set targets to improve the energy efficiency of our activities and reduce our overall use, where possible. Where we have the means and technology onsite to generate energy, this is also captured in this report.

The information below summarises the energy used this year compared to the previous year and includes renewable and non-renewable energy types.

| Energy Used (GJ)  | Quantity   | % Increase/ decrease on previous year |
|-------------------|------------|---------------------------------------|
| Electricity       | 715.05 GJ  | 0.27% decrease                        |
| Heavy Fuel Oil    | -          |                                       |
| Light Fuel Oil    | 2,583.8 GJ | 54.2% decrease                        |
| Natural Gas       | -          |                                       |
| Coal / Solid Fuel | -          |                                       |
| Peat              | -          |                                       |
| Renewable Biomass | -          |                                       |
| Renewable Energy  | -          |                                       |
| Generated On-site |            |                                       |
| Total Energy Used | 3,298.85GJ | 48.14% decrease                       |

#### Table 2 Energy Used

#### Comment

Electricity usage decreased in 2022 as did fuel usage. Energy use fluctuations are mainly defined by ceasing peat extraction activities in 2020, peat stock depletion and ramping up of decommissioning and rehabilitation activity.

The information below summarises the energy we generated on our site this year with specific focus on renewable energy generation.

#### Table 3Energy Generated

| Energy Generated (GJ)         | Quantity | % Increase/ decrease on previous year |
|-------------------------------|----------|---------------------------------------|
| Renewable Energy              | N/A      |                                       |
| <b>Total Energy Generated</b> |          |                                       |

#### Comment

| There are no renewable energy assets on this site. |  |
|----------------------------------------------------|--|
|----------------------------------------------------|--|

#### Water

#### Explanation

Water is a natural resource and we are required by our EPA licence to identify ways to reduce our use where possible. Water used in industry can be extracted from groundwater, rivers and lakes (surface water), taken from public water supplies (Irish Water), recycled from the facility's processes or harvested from rainwater.

The information below summarises and compares the quantity of water used this year compared to the previous year.

#### Table 4 Water Used

| Source of Water<br>Used | Quantity<br>(m <sup>3</sup> /year) | % Increase/<br>decrease on<br>previous year |
|-------------------------|------------------------------------|---------------------------------------------|
| Groundwater             |                                    |                                             |
| Surface Water           | 0                                  |                                             |
| Public Supply           |                                    |                                             |
| Recycled Water          | 0                                  |                                             |
| Rainwater               | 0                                  |                                             |
| Total Water Used        |                                    |                                             |

#### Comment

Water is not used in any of the peat harvesting or transport processes. The only water used is that required to provide associated offices and workshop welfare facilities (canteen/toilets)

## 4) Environmental Complaints

#### Explanation

Our EPA licence requires that activities do not cause environmental nuisance such as odour, dust or noise. Our licence also requires that we have procedures in place to record, investigate and respond to environmental complaints if or when they arise.

We have an environmental complaints procedure in place where you can contact us<sup>4</sup> directly. You can also contact the EPA<sup>5</sup> if you wish to make an environmental complaint, confidentially or not.

See the information below for a summary of **all** the environmental complaints relating to our activities made directly to us and to the EPA this year.

#### Table 5Summary of All Environmental Complaints Received in

| Type of Complaint  | Number of<br>Complaints<br>Received | Number<br>Closed |
|--------------------|-------------------------------------|------------------|
| Odour / Smells     |                                     |                  |
| Noise              |                                     |                  |
| Dust               |                                     |                  |
| Water Quality      |                                     |                  |
| Air Quality        |                                     |                  |
| Waste              |                                     |                  |
| Litter             |                                     |                  |
| Vermin/Flies/Birds |                                     |                  |
| Soil Contamination |                                     |                  |
| Vibration          |                                     |                  |
| Other              |                                     |                  |
|                    |                                     |                  |

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup> See Section 1, Introduction – Contact Us

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup> If you wish to contact the EPA to make an environmental complaint about an EPA licenced facility, please go to <u>https://lema.epa.ie/complaints</u>

Comment

As required environmental complaints are reportable to the EPA and as such must be investigated. In the 2022 reporting period, this licence did not receive any complaints of an environmental nature.

## 5) Environmental Incidents

#### Explanation

It is our responsibility as an EPA licensed facility to ensure we have systems in place to prevent incidents that have the potential to cause environmental pollution. If an incident occurs, we are required to report it to the EPA, investigate the cause and fix the problem.

The EPA classify environmental incidents into 5 categories based on the potential impact on the environment:

- Minor
- Limited
- Serious
- Very Serious
- Catastrophic

See Table 6 for the number of the environmental incidents we reported to the EPA this year.

#### Table 6 Number of Environmental Incidents

| Incident      | Minor | Limited | Serious | Very    | Catastrophic |
|---------------|-------|---------|---------|---------|--------------|
| Category      |       |         |         | Serious |              |
| Abatement     |       |         |         |         |              |
| Equipment     |       |         |         |         |              |
| Offline       |       |         |         |         |              |
| Breach of     |       |         |         |         |              |
| Ambient ELV   |       |         |         |         |              |
|               |       |         |         |         |              |
| Breach of     |       |         |         |         |              |
| Emission      |       |         |         |         |              |
| Limit         |       |         |         |         |              |
| Explosion     |       |         |         |         |              |
|               |       |         |         |         |              |
|               |       |         |         |         |              |
| Fire          |       |         |         |         |              |
|               |       |         |         |         |              |
|               |       |         |         |         |              |
| Monitoring    |       |         |         |         |              |
| Equipment     |       |         |         |         |              |
| Failure       |       |         |         |         |              |
| Odour         |       |         |         |         |              |
|               |       |         |         |         |              |
|               |       |         |         |         |              |
| Spillage      |       |         |         |         |              |
|               |       |         |         |         |              |
|               |       |         |         |         |              |
| Breach of     |       |         |         |         |              |
| trigger Level |       |         |         |         |              |
|               |       |         |         |         |              |
| Uncontrolled  |       |         |         |         |              |
| Release       |       |         |         |         |              |
|               |       |         |         |         |              |

| Incident | Minor | Limited | Serious | Very    | Catastrophic |
|----------|-------|---------|---------|---------|--------------|
| Category |       |         |         | Serious |              |
| Other    |       |         |         |         |              |
|          |       |         |         |         |              |
|          |       |         |         |         |              |

#### Comment

As required, incidents of an environmental nature are reportable to the EPA and as such must be investigated. In the 2022 reporting period, this licence recorded no incidents of an environmental nature.

#### Explanation

We are required to ensure the emissions from our activities do not cause environmental pollution.

We are required to monitor any of the following emissions that we make:

- Storm water
- Waste water
- Air
- Groundwater
- Noise

We regularly test any such emissions for specific pollutants and materials to ensure they do not contain levels of pollution that exceed emission limit values (ELVs) or cause environmental pollution. If monitoring of an emission indicates an ELV is exceeded, we are required to report this to the EPA<sup>6</sup>.

The next sub-sections of this report summarise our compliance with any ELVs set in our EPA licence. Some emissions monitored do not have specific ELVs, but we still carry out monitoring and report all incidents that may give rise to environmental pollution.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>6</sup> See section 5, Incidents

#### **Storm Water**

#### Explanation

Storm water is rain water run-off from roof and non-process areas of a facility, e.g. carparks, and generally shall not contain any pollution. Storm water is usually released into a local water body after a basic form of treatment. Our EPA licence requires that we manage storm water to ensure no polluting substances or materials are released into the environment.

The information below summarises how the storm water from our facility is treated, where it is released and the results of monitoring this year.

#### 1. Storm water from our facility is managed prior to release by;

Either direct to drain where it is roof water only, or via petrol/oil interceptor.

# 2. Storm water from our facility is released into the following water bodies:

Yellow River, Kinnegad River & Boyne River. Curris River, Stoneyford River

#### Table 7Summary of Storm Water Monitoring

| Parameter<br>measured | No. of Samples | % Compliant <sup>7</sup> | Comment |
|-----------------------|----------------|--------------------------|---------|
| COD                   | 11             | 100% Compliant           |         |
|                       |                |                          |         |

Add rows as necessary

#### Comment

As required by the licence, stormwater is required to be separated where possible from process/non-process areas. Where this is not possible, stormwater is managed via oil-interceptors which are inspected on a monthly basis and sampled for associated discharges each month. Other than visual observations, the other main criteria to define adequate treatment is COD mg/l so this and visual inspections dictate when the interceptor is cleaned by an approved hazardous waste contractor.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>7</sup> % compliant = [(number of samples compliant) / (number of samples taken)] x 100. Compliance could refer to emission limit values or trigger levels. The EPA commonly use trigger levels on stormwater discharges.

#### Waste Water

#### **Explanation**

There are two types of waste water that can be produced:

- Process waste water produced from the activities and;
- Sanitary waste water from toilets, washrooms and canteens.

Our EPA licence requires us to manage our waste water on or off-site and ensure that it does not cause environmental pollution when discharged into the environment.

The information below summarises how we treat the waste water produced from our activities, where it is released and the results of monitoring this year.

## 1. Waste water produced by our activities is treated as follows before discharge to a receiving waterbody;

All production area runoff is treated via an associated silt pond designed, inspected and maintained in accordance with condition 6 of the IPC Licence

# 2. Treated waste water from our facility is released into the following water bodies:

Mongagh River, Yellow River, Castlejordan River, Kinnegad River, Deel River, Boyne River, Curris River, Stoneyford River

| Parameter        | No. of Samples | % Compliant | Comment |
|------------------|----------------|-------------|---------|
| measured         |                |             |         |
| Suspended Solids | 105            | 100%        |         |
| Ammonia          | 63             | 100%        |         |
| Total Solids     | 105            | NA          |         |
| Total Phosphorus | 63             | NA          |         |
| рН               | 63             | NA          |         |
| Colour           | 63             | NA          |         |
| COD              | 82             | 95.2%       |         |

#### Table 8 Summary of Waste Water Monitoring

Add rows as necessary

#### Comment

Licence requirements are quarterly grab samples on a selected number of silt pond outlets as per condition 6.2 and one 24hr flow proportional composite sampler at Rossan bog.

The emission limit values are 35mg/l suspended solids, 2.78mg/l total ammonia and 100mg/l COD. The Trigger Level for COD in 2022 was reached on four occasions. There is no obvious reason for reaching these trigger levels, other than naturally occurring background levels associated with COD.

#### Air

7)

#### **Explanation**

Generally, three types of air emissions are monitored from industry in Ireland: gases, dust (particulates) and odour. Our EPA licence requires us to ensure that any air emissions from our activities do not cause air pollution or create an odour nuisance.

The information below details the number of air emission points we monitor, the results from testing the air emissions and any odour assessments carried out by us and the EPA this year.

# 1. We monitor air emissions from the following number of emission points at our facility.

| N/A |  |  |
|-----|--|--|
| ,   |  |  |

#### Table 9Summary of Air Emissions Monitoring

| Parameter<br>measured | No. of Samples | % Compliant | Comment |  |
|-----------------------|----------------|-------------|---------|--|
| Fugitive Dust         |                |             |         |  |
|                       |                |             |         |  |

Add rows as necessary

#### Comment

Due to the cessation of production it is no longer a requirement to monitor Air Emissions

#### Table 10Summary of Odour Assessments Carried Out

| Assessment<br>Conducted By | No. of Odour<br>Assessments | % Compliant <sup>8</sup> | Comment      |
|----------------------------|-----------------------------|--------------------------|--------------|
| Licence Holder             | NA                          |                          | Not required |
| EPA                        | NA                          |                          | Not required |

Add rows where necessary

#### Comment

There are no odour emissions of note from the activity, no requirements to monitor and no associated complaints.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>8</sup> A compliant odour assessment is based on EPA Odour Impact Assessment Guidance available at <u>http://www.epa.ie/pubs/advice/air/emissions/ag5-odourassessment.html</u>

#### **Fugitive Solvent Emissions**

## Are you are required to monitor fugitive solvent air emissions from your facility?



#### Explanation

The use of solvents is regulated under Irish and European Union (EU) Regulations<sup>9</sup>. Solvents are chemicals that, by their nature, are volatile (evaporate readily under ambient conditions). Solvents can be found in many inks, glues and cleaning agents. Due to the volatility of solvents some emissions may be released into the atmosphere during our activities before being captured in our air treatment system. This type of emission is called a **fugitive solvent emission**.

The information below summarises the quantity of solvents used this year, the percentage of fugitive solvent emissions (% of total quantity used) and whether the percentage complied with the targets set in the EU Regulations.

#### Table 11Summary of Fugitive Solvent Emissions

| Quantity of Solvents | % Fugitive Solvent | Compliant |
|----------------------|--------------------|-----------|
| Used (Kg)            | Emissions          |           |
|                      |                    |           |

Comment

N/A

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>9</sup> See Annex VII of the Industrial Emissions Directive

https://ec.europa.eu/environment/industry/stationary/ied/legislation.htm

#### Groundwater

#### Explanation

Groundwater is an important and sensitive resource in Ireland. Our EPA licence requires that we monitor groundwater to ensure our activities do not cause groundwater pollution.

Understanding how groundwater flows through soil and rock layers and eventually into surface and coastal waters is a complex science. Sometimes groundwater pollution that occurred in the past can take years and even decades to disappear. Therefore, it is important that experts help us monitor and interpret results from groundwater monitoring and testing.

The information below is a basic summary of the condition of the groundwater this year.

1. Do you have a groundwater monitoring programme in place?



2. Have the groundwater monitoring results over the last 5 years indicated the presence of groundwater pollution?



 Table 12
 List of Groundwater Pollutants Identified

| Pollutants |  |
|------------|--|
|            |  |

Add rows as necessary

3. Give details of the investigations and subsequent actions taken, where applicable, to manage the groundwater pollution.

N/A

Comment

There are no licence requirements to monitor groundwater from the activity.

#### Noise

#### Explanation

Our EPA licence requires that we monitor noise emissions from our facility. Noise monitoring can be conducted at the boundary of our facility and/or at locations beyond the boundary referred to as "noise sensitive locations". Noise monitoring requires the use of special noise monitoring equipment. Our EPA licence requires that noise produced by our facility shall not exceed the noise limit values and/or give rise to nuisance.

The information below gives a summary of when and where we conducted noise monitoring this year and if results complied with our EPA licence limits.

## **1. We conducted noise monitoring on the following dates this year:** N/A

#### 2. Was the noise monitoring carried out at:

- i. the boundary of our facility,
- ii. noise sensitive locations off-site, or
- iii. both?

N/A

#### 3. Were measured noise levels compliant with your EPA licence limits? Yes No

If No, we took the following actions to address the noise level exceedances?

NA

#### Comment

There are no licence requirements to monitor noise from the activity, or any complaints regarding noise impact.

#### Waste Generated

#### Explanation

Our EPA licence requires us to manage the waste we generate in a manner that does not cause environmental pollution.

We manage, store and record hazardous, non-hazardous and inert waste we generate in accordance with our licence. We ensure that this waste is subsequently treated or disposed of in accordance with the relevant waste Regulations.

The information in table 13 is a summary of waste we generated this year and the percentage increase or decrease on the previous year. The percentage recovery is the amount of total waste generated that was reused, recycled or recovered.

Table 13Waste Generated

| TypeQuantity% Increase/(Tonnes)decrease on |        | % Recovery      |       |
|--------------------------------------------|--------|-----------------|-------|
|                                            |        | previous year   |       |
| Hazardous                                  | 8.39   | 43.08% decrease | 100%  |
| Non-Hazardous                              | 751.84 | 44.8% increase  | 98.5% |
| Inert                                      |        |                 |       |
| Total Tonnes                               | 760.23 | 42.38% increase | 98.5% |

#### Comment

The main wastes generated from this activity are Polythene, scrap metal, Silt Pond Waste, Peat Screenings, Waste Oil, Interceptor Waste, Oil Filters, Parts Wash all of which are recycled. The waste generated for landfill was general waste skips and wheelie bins from workshops and office waste.

#### Waste Accepted

Did you accept waste onto your facility for storage, treatment, recovery or disposal this year?

| Yes | No | Х |  |
|-----|----|---|--|
|     |    |   |  |

#### Explanation

Our EPA licence requires us to manage the waste we accept in a manner that does not cause environmental pollution.

We manage, store and record all incoming and outgoing hazardous, nonhazardous and inert waste. The waste we accept may be treated, recovered, disposed or stored at our facility depending on our licence requirements.

The information in Table 14 provides a summary of waste we accepted this year and the percentage increase or decrease on the previous year. The percentage recovery is the amount of total waste accepted that was reused, recycled or recovered.

| Туре         | Quantity<br>(Tonnes) | % Increase/<br>decrease on<br>previous year | % Recovery |
|--------------|----------------------|---------------------------------------------|------------|
| Hazardous    |                      |                                             |            |
| Non-         |                      |                                             |            |
| Hazardous    |                      |                                             |            |
| Inert        |                      |                                             |            |
| Total Tonnes |                      |                                             |            |

Comment

No waste accepted during the period.

### 9) Financial Provision

#### Explanation

Our EPA licence requires us to assess the risk our activities pose to the environment if we cease our activities or if an incident occurred. If we are identified as a high risk facility<sup>10</sup> by the EPA, we are required to put provision in place such as a financial bond or insurance to cover the cost of restoring our site to a satisfactory condition. This financial provision can then be used to cover the cost of managing the restoration or clean up should such an event occur.

1. Are you required to have an <u>agreed</u> financial provision in place?

| Yes | No X |  |
|-----|------|--|
|-----|------|--|

2. What year was your Closure, Restoration and Aftercare Management Plan (CRAMP) last agreed by the Agency?

Not required under the licence. However, the equivalent Bog Rehabilitation Plans, which include closure, restoration and aftercare are being submitted to the Agency in advance of any decommissioning and rehabilitation.

3. What year was your Environmental Liability Assessment Report (ELRA) agreed by the Agency?

Not required under the Licence.

4. Has there been any significant changes on your site since the last agreements?



| 10 | See | Арр | pend | xib | II |
|----|-----|-----|------|-----|----|
|----|-----|-----|------|-----|----|

If yes, have you submitted details to the EPA?



#### **Class of Activity**

Industrial and waste facilities are classed into different sectors depending on the nature of their activity and its potential impact on the environment. The EPA Act 1992 as amended, outlines these as follows:

| Class 1  | Minerals and other materials        |
|----------|-------------------------------------|
| Class 2  | Energy                              |
| Class 3  | Metals                              |
| Class 4  | Mineral fibres and glass            |
| Class 5  | Chemicals                           |
| Class 6  | Intensive Agriculture <sup>11</sup> |
| Class 7  | Food and drink                      |
| Class 8  | Wood, paper, textiles and leather   |
| Class 9  | Fossil fuels                        |
| Class 10 | Cement, lime and magnesium oxide    |
| Class 11 | Waste                               |
| Class 12 | Surface Coatings                    |
| Class 13 | Other Activities                    |

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>11</sup> This reporting template is not applicable to the **intensive agriculture sector**. Their annual environmental reporting structure is different and can be found at <u>http://www.epa.ie/pubs/advice/aerprtr/aerguid/</u>

# Appendix II

#### **High Environmental Risk Categories**

If an industrial or waste licence falls into one of these categories it is deemed, by the EPA, as a high environmental risk. As a result, the licence holder is required to have financial provision in place. See section 8, Financial Provision.

- 1. Landfills
- 2. Non-Hazardous Waste Transfer Station
- 3. Incineration and Co-Incineration Waste Facilities
- 4. Category A Extractive Waste Facilities
- 5. Upper and Lower Tier Seveso Facilities
- 6. Hazardous Waste Transfer Stations
- 7. High Risk Contaminated Land
- 8. Exceptional Circumstances

#### NOTE:

This list is subject to change.

See the link below for further information.

http://www.epa.ie/pubs/advice/licensee/fp/epaapproachtoenvironmentalliabilitiesandfina ncialprovision.html



# Annual Environmental Report (AER)

# 2023

Company Name: Bord na Mona Energy Ltd (Derrygreenagh Group)

Licence Number: P0501-01

Address: Bord na Mona, Derrygreenagh Works,

Rochfordbridge, Co Westmeath.

Class of Activity<sup>1</sup>: 1.4

<sup>1</sup> See Appendix I

# Purpose of this Report

One of the functions of the Environmental Protection Agency (EPA) is to licence and regulate the activities<sup>2</sup> of large scale industrial (e.g. chemical, food processors, power plants) and waste facilities. Submitting an Annual Environmental Report (AER) is a requirement of all EPA licences.

An AER is a public document. To this end, this format has been developed for industrial and waste licence holders (other than the intensive agriculture sector) to use as a template. This is to assist any member of the public to interpret and understand the environmental performance of the licensed facility.

The AER is a **summary** of environmental information for a given year. It includes:

- Details of the licence holder's environmental goals achieved, goals to maintain compliance and/or improve their environmental performance;
- Answers to questions regarding their facility's activities;
- Tables of results from monitoring emissions such as air, water, noise, and odour; and
- Details of waste generated, accepted and treated.

An AER does **not** provide detailed technical data. Such information is available in three ways:

 Contacting the licence holder directly. The Contact Us section of this template enables the licence holder to provide details of where a member of the public can obtain further information on topics reported in this document.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> See Appendix I

- 2) Some documents<sup>3</sup> are available on the EPA website via the licence details page for each individual licence. This can be found by browsing either the <u>http://www.epa.ie/licensing/</u> or <u>http://www.epa.ie/enforcement/</u> pages of the EPA website.
- 3) All formal enforcement correspondence exchanged between the EPA and a licence holder during the regulatory process is available for public viewing by appointment at any EPA Office.

If you have a question or query about an AER or an individual EPA licensed facility see the EPA's website or contact the relevant EPA office. See <a href="http://www.epa.ie/about/contactus/">http://www.epa.ie/about/contactus/</a> for contact details.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> This includes EPA site inspection and compliance monitoring reports, licence holders' self-monitoring reports, AERs and special reports

### Contents

| Glos | ssary                           | 5  |
|------|---------------------------------|----|
| Dec  | laration                        | 8  |
| 1)   | Introduction                    | 9  |
|      | Contact Us                      | 10 |
| 2)   | How we Manage our Facility      | 11 |
|      | Environmental Management System | 11 |
|      | Beyond Compliance               | 13 |
| 3)   | Energy & Water                  | 14 |
|      | Energy                          | 14 |
|      | Water                           | 16 |
| 4)   | Environmental Complaints        | 17 |
| 5)   | Environmental Incidents         | 19 |
| 6)   | Our Environmental Emissions     | 22 |
|      | Storm Water                     | 23 |
|      | Waste Water                     | 25 |
|      | Air                             | 27 |
|      | Fugitive Solvent Emissions      | 29 |
|      | Groundwater                     |    |
|      | Noise                           |    |
| 7)   | Waste                           | 33 |
|      | Waste Generated                 | 33 |
|      | Waste Accepted                  | 34 |
| 8)   | Financial Provision             | 35 |

## Glossary

| Abatement Equipment     | Technology used to reduce pollution                                                                                                                         |
|-------------------------|-------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|
| AER                     | Annual Environmental Report.                                                                                                                                |
| Beyond Compliance       | Beyond compliance is concept to help deliver<br>greater organisational performance and long-<br>term value for the environment, society and the<br>economy. |
| CRAMP                   | Closure, Restoration and Aftercare Management Plan.                                                                                                         |
| ELRA                    | Environmental Liability Risk Assessment.                                                                                                                    |
| Emission Limit Value    | Limits set for specified emissions, typically outlined in Schedule B of an EPA licence.                                                                     |
| EMS                     | Environmental Management System.                                                                                                                            |
| Environmental Goal      | An objective or target set by a licensee as part of an environmental management system (EMS).                                                               |
| Environmental Pollutant | Substance or material that due to its quantity and/or nature has a negative impact on the environment.                                                      |
| Facility                | Any site or premises that holds an EPA industrial or waste licence.                                                                                         |
| FP                      | Financial Provision.                                                                                                                                        |
| GJ                      | Giga joules, an international unit of energy measurement.                                                                                                   |

| Groundwater              | All water which is below the surface of the ground in the saturation zone and in direct contact with the ground or subsoil.                                                                                                                                           |
|--------------------------|-----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|
| Incident                 | As defined by an EPA industrial or waste licence.                                                                                                                                                                                                                     |
| Inert Waste              | Is waste that will not undergo physical, chemical<br>or biological change thereby, is unlikely to cause<br>environmental pollution or harm human health.                                                                                                              |
| List of Wastes (LoW)     | A list of wastes drawn up by the European<br>Commission and published as Commission<br>Decision 2014/955/EU.                                                                                                                                                          |
| Noise Sensitive Location | Any dwelling house, hotel or hostel, health<br>building, educational establishment, place of<br>worship or entertainment, or any other<br>installation or area of high amenity which for its<br>proper enjoyment requires the absence of noise<br>at nuisance levels. |
| Non-Renewable Resource   | A resource of economic value that cannot be<br>replaced at the same rate it is being consumed<br>e.g. coal, peat, oil and natural gas.                                                                                                                                |
| Oil Separator            | Separator system for light liquids (e.g. oil and petrol).                                                                                                                                                                                                             |
| PRTR                     | Pollutant Release and Transfer Register.                                                                                                                                                                                                                              |
| Renewable Resource       | Wind, solar, aerothermal, geothermal,<br>hydrothermal and ocean energy, hydropower,<br>biomass, landfill gas, sewage treatment plant<br>gas and biogases.                                                                                                             |
| Sanitary Waste           | Waste water from toilet, washroom and canteen facilities.                                                                                                                                                                                                             |

| Storm Water                   | Rain water run-off from roof and non-process areas.                                                                                               |
|-------------------------------|---------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|
| Surface Water                 | Lakes, rivers, streams, estuaries and coastal waters.                                                                                             |
| Trigger Level                 | A value set for a specific parameter, the<br>achievement or exceedance of which requires<br>certain actions to be taken by the licence<br>holder. |
| Volatile Organic<br>Compounds | Gases produced from solids or liquids that evaporate readily in ambient conditions.                                                               |
| Waste                         | Any substance or object which the holder discards or intends or is required to discard.                                                           |

Disclaimer

These are **not** legal definitions. Legal definitions can be found in the corresponding legislation.
### Declaration

I, <u>Cathal Brennan PCAS Operations Manager</u>, confirm that by ticking the box below, all information in this report is truthful and accurate to the best of my knowledge and belief.

In addition, I confirm that all monitoring and performance reporting required by our EPA licence and summarised herein is available for inspection by the EPA.

| Tick here |  | ٧ |
|-----------|--|---|
|-----------|--|---|

### 1) Introduction

See below a brief description of our facility and a summary of our environmental performance this year.

- During the reporting period the main activity was decommissioning and rehabilitation of several bogs in this IPC Licence.
- During the reporting period 80 hectares of peatlands at Carranstown Bog were rehabilitated, with any balance of the rehabilitation extending into the 2024 period.
- Similarly, 289 Ha's of peatlands were decommissioned, with plant, equipment and waste materials removed at this bog.
- During the period, there was no complaints received of an environmental nature.
- During the reporting period, there was a 28.9% decrease in waste generated for recycling or disposal. One of the main activities during 2023 was the decommissioning of bog and workshop activities as required under Condition 10.1.
- In the period,10% of sampling reported exceedances in the COD trigger levels related to emissions from peatlands. This was of minor significance and was closed out during the period as they are not linked to any ongoing activity.
- During the period, there were various submissions to the Agency including the 2022 AER, mapping clarifications, review of silt pond maintenance, the annual monitoring returns, and various updates on relevant activities.
- In 2023, rehabilitation plans, maps and associated assessments were submitted to the Agency for Bracklin and Lisclogher West Bogs and these are available to view at <u>www.bnmpcas.ie</u>
- Bord na Mona continued to retain certification to ISO9001 for the decommissioning and rehabilitation of peatlands to support the climate action scheme (PCAS).

#### **Contact Us**

If you have any questions or would like further information on any aspect of our licensed activity, please contact us directly.

See below details:

| Enda McDonagh,            |
|---------------------------|
| Bord na Mona Energy Ltd., |
| Leabeg,                   |
| Tullamore,                |
| Co. Offaly.               |

#### **Environmental Management System**

#### Explanation

To ensure our facility's activities do not cause environmental pollution we are required to have detailed documentation systems in place to help us manage and track our environmental performance. These systems are referred to as Environmental Management Systems (EMS). We review our EMS every year and set up-to-date **environmental goals** to continually improve our environmental performance.

The information below sets out the environmental goals for our facility to help us prevent environmental pollution and reduce our impact on the environment. Target dates for completing each goal and progress towards achieving the goal are outlined in Table 1.

#### Table 1 Environmental Goals

| Environmental Goal                                                                                                                                  | Target Date | Progress                           |
|-----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|-------------|------------------------------------|
| Training/awareness for all area leaders and operatives in advance of decommissioning and rehabilitation of the 2024 bogs                            | May 2024    | Underway                           |
| Waste Management – Removal of all waste<br>that are deemed a risk the environment in<br>bogs scheduled to be decommissioned in<br>2024              | Dec 2024    | Underway                           |
| Communication of Decommissioning and<br>Rehabilitation plans to all neighbours<br>within 1km of the proposed activity for<br>2024 where applicable. | June 2024   | Any bogs<br>scheduled for<br>2024. |
| Completion of internal audits/inspections<br>of applicable bogs scheduled for<br>decommissioning and rehabilitation as                              | Sept 2024   | Not yet<br>commenced               |

| required by condition 10 and the Peatlands<br>Climate Action Scheme                                                                                                                                                                                  |          |                                                  |
|------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|----------|--------------------------------------------------|
| Maintain surface water quality compliance<br>with emission limit values for Suspended<br>Solids during the proposed<br>decommissioning and rehabilitation<br>programme.                                                                              | Dec 2024 | Underway                                         |
| Decommissioning and Rehabilitation of<br>bogs in accordance with Condition 10 of the<br>IPC Licence and in accordance with<br>Peatlands Climate Action Scheme<br>https://www.gov.ie/en/publication/136a7-<br>bord-na-mona-bog-rehabilitation-scheme/ | Dec 2024 | To commence on<br>the 1 <sup>st</sup> April 2023 |

Add rows as necessary

#### Comment

As peat extraction on all bogs in this licence ceased in 2020, all environmental goals for 2024 are linked to the remaining bog activity which is the decommissioning and rehabilitation of bogs planned for 2024.

#### **Beyond Compliance**

#### Explanation

We are legally required to comply with our environmental licence. However, the EPA realise that some sites go further than just complying with their environmental licence requirements. Some projects carried out at facilities can have long term positive impacts on the environment and local communities.

The EPA's beyond compliance initiative is encouraging us to identify and report on these environmental and sustainability projects. For example, the project could involve renewable energy, biodiversity, water conservation or exemplar community engagement.

Did any project completed on your site in the reporting year go beyond your licence requirements?



If yes, provide details of one case study in Appendix III that demonstrates how the project went beyond compliance of your licence.

#### Energy

#### **Explanation**

Fossil fuels such as coal, gas and oil are non-renewable resources. As a result, our EPA licence requires that we measure our energy use and set targets to improve the energy efficiency of our activities and reduce our overall use, where possible. Where we have the means and technology onsite to generate energy, this is also captured in this report.

The information below summarises the energy used this year compared to the previous year and includes renewable and non-renewable energy types.

| Energy Used       | Quantity (GJ) | % Increase/ decrease<br>on previous year |
|-------------------|---------------|------------------------------------------|
| Electricity       | 469.07        | - 34.4% decrease                         |
| Heavy Fuel Oil    |               |                                          |
| Light Fuel Oil    | 1178.8        | - 54.37% decrease                        |
| Natural Gas       |               |                                          |
| Coal / Solid Fuel |               |                                          |
| Peat              |               |                                          |
| Renewable Biomass |               |                                          |
| Renewable Energy  |               |                                          |
| Generated On-site |               |                                          |
| Total Energy Used | 1647.87       | - 50.04% decrease                        |

#### Table 3 Energy Used

#### Comment

Electricity usage decreased in 2023 as did fuel usage, due to decommissioning and Rehabilitation

The information below summarises the energy we generated on our site this year with specific focus on renewable energy generation.

#### Table 4Energy Generated

| Energy Generated              | Quantity (GJ) | % Increase/ decrease<br>on previous year |
|-------------------------------|---------------|------------------------------------------|
| Renewable Energy              | N/A           |                                          |
| <b>Total Energy Generated</b> |               |                                          |

#### Comment

| There are no renewable energy assets on this site. |  |
|----------------------------------------------------|--|
|                                                    |  |

#### Water

#### Explanation

Water is a natural resource and we are required by our EPA licence to identify ways to reduce our use where possible. Water used in industry can be extracted from groundwater, rivers and lakes (surface water), taken from public water supplies (Irish Water), recycled from the facility's processes or harvested from rainwater.

The information below summarises and compares the quantity of water used this year compared to the previous year.

#### Table 5 Water Used

| Source of Water<br>Used | Quantity<br>(m³/year) | % Increase/<br>decrease on<br>previous year |
|-------------------------|-----------------------|---------------------------------------------|
| Groundwater             |                       |                                             |
| Surface Water           | 0                     |                                             |
| Public Supply           |                       |                                             |
| Recycled Water          | 0                     |                                             |
| Rainwater               | 0                     |                                             |
| Total Water Used        |                       |                                             |

#### Comment

The only water used is that required to provide associated offices and workshop welfare facilities (canteen/toilets)

## 4) Environmental Complaints

#### Explanation

Our EPA licence requires that activities do not cause environmental nuisance such as odour, dust or noise. Our licence also requires that we have procedures in place to record, investigate and respond to environmental complaints if or when they arise.

We have an environmental complaints procedure in place where you can contact us<sup>4</sup> directly. You can also contact the EPA<sup>5</sup> if you wish to make an environmental complaint, confidentially or not.

See the information below for a summary of **all** the environmental complaints relating to our activities made directly to us and to the EPA this year.

#### Table 6Summary of All Environmental Complaints Received in

| Type of Complaint  | Number of  | Number |
|--------------------|------------|--------|
|                    | Complaints | Closed |
| Odour / Smells     |            |        |
| Noise              |            |        |
| Dust               |            |        |
| Water Quality      |            |        |
| Air Quality        |            |        |
| Waste              |            |        |
| Litter             |            |        |
| Vermin/Flies/Birds |            |        |
| Soil Contamination |            |        |
| Vibration          |            |        |
| Other              |            |        |

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup> See Section 1, Introduction – Contact Us

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup> If you wish to contact the EPA to make an environmental complaint about an EPA licenced facility, please go to <u>https://lema.epa.ie/complaints</u>

#### Comment

As required environmental complaints are reportable to the EPA and as such must be investigated. In the 2023 reporting period, this licence did not receive any complaints of an environmental nature.

## 5) Environmental Incidents

#### Explanation

It is our responsibility as an EPA licensed facility to ensure we have systems in place to prevent incidents that have the potential to cause environmental pollution. If an incident occurs, we are required to report it to the EPA, investigate the cause and fix the problem.

The EPA classify environmental incidents into 5 categories based on the potential impact on the environment:

- Minor
- Limited
- Serious
- Very Serious
- Catastrophic

See Table 6 for the number of the environmental incidents we reported to the EPA this year.

| Incident      | Minor | Limited | Serious | Very    | Catastrophic |
|---------------|-------|---------|---------|---------|--------------|
| Category      |       |         |         | Serious |              |
| Abatement     |       |         |         |         |              |
| Equipment     |       |         |         |         |              |
| Offline       |       |         |         |         |              |
| Breach of     |       |         |         |         |              |
| Ambient ELV   |       |         |         |         |              |
|               |       |         |         |         |              |
| Breach of     |       |         |         |         |              |
| Emission      |       |         |         |         |              |
| Limit         |       |         |         |         |              |
| Explosion     |       |         |         |         |              |
|               |       |         |         |         |              |
|               |       |         |         |         |              |
| Fire          |       |         |         |         |              |
|               |       |         |         |         |              |
|               |       |         |         |         |              |
| Monitoring    |       |         |         |         |              |
| Equipment     |       |         |         |         |              |
| Failure       |       |         |         |         |              |
| Odour         |       |         |         |         |              |
|               |       |         |         |         |              |
|               |       |         |         |         |              |
| Spillage      |       |         |         |         |              |
|               |       |         |         |         |              |
|               |       |         |         |         |              |
| Breach of     | 7     |         |         |         |              |
| trigger Level |       |         |         |         |              |
|               |       |         |         |         |              |
| Uncontrolled  |       |         |         |         |              |
| Release       |       |         |         |         |              |
|               |       |         |         |         |              |

#### Table 7 Number of Environmental Incidents

| Incident | Minor | Limited | Serious | Very    | Catastrophic |
|----------|-------|---------|---------|---------|--------------|
| Category |       |         |         | Serious |              |
| Other    |       |         |         |         |              |
|          |       |         |         |         |              |
|          |       |         |         |         |              |

#### Comment

As required, incidents of an environmental nature are reportable to the EPA and as such must be investigated. In the 2023 reporting period, this licence recorded 7 incidents, all of which are closed in the EPA's Eden reporting system

#### Explanation

We are required to ensure the emissions from our activities do not cause environmental pollution.

We are required to monitor any of the following emissions that we make:

- Storm water
- Waste water
- Air
- Groundwater
- Noise

We regularly test any such emissions for specific pollutants and materials to ensure they do not contain levels of pollution that exceed emission limit values (ELVs) or cause environmental pollution. If monitoring of an emission indicates an ELV is exceeded, we are required to report this to the EPA<sup>6</sup>.

The next sub-sections of this report summarise our compliance with any ELVs set in our EPA licence. Some emissions monitored do not have specific ELVs, but we still carry out monitoring and report all incidents that may give rise to environmental pollution.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>6</sup> See section 5, Incidents

#### **Storm Water**

#### Explanation

Storm water is rain water run-off from roof and non-process areas of a facility, e.g. carparks, and generally shall not contain any pollution. Storm water is usually released into a local water body after a basic form of treatment. Our EPA licence requires that we manage storm water to ensure no polluting substances or materials are released into the environment.

The information below summarises how the storm water from our facility is treated, where it is released and the results of monitoring this year.

#### 1. Storm water from our facility is managed prior to release by;

Either direct to drain where it is roof water only, or via petrol/oil interceptor.

## 2. Storm water from our facility is released into the following water bodies:

Yellow River, Kinnegad River & Boyne River. Curris River, Stoneyford River

#### Table 8Summary of Storm Water Monitoring

| Parameter<br>measured | No. of Samples | % Compliant <sup>7</sup> | Comment |
|-----------------------|----------------|--------------------------|---------|
| COD                   | 8              | 100% Compliant           |         |
|                       |                |                          |         |

Add rows as necessary

#### Comment

As required by the licence, stormwater is required to be separated where possible from process/non-process areas. Where this is not possible, stormwater is managed via oil-interceptors which are inspected monthly and sampled for associated discharges each month. Other than visual observations, the other main criteria to define adequate treatment is COD mg/l so this and visual inspections dictate when the interceptor is cleaned by an approved hazardous waste contractor. The number of samples is dictated by there been no flow at time of inspection

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>7</sup> % compliant = [(number of samples compliant) / (number of samples taken)] x 100. Compliance could refer to emission limit values or trigger levels. The EPA commonly use trigger levels on stormwater discharges.

#### Waste Water

#### **Explanation**

There are two types of waste water that can be produced:

- Process waste water produced from the activities and;
- Sanitary waste water from toilets, washrooms and canteens.

Our EPA licence requires us to manage our waste water on or off-site and ensure that it does not cause environmental pollution when discharged into the environment.

The information below summarises how we treat the waste water produced from our activities, where it is released and the results of monitoring this year.

## 1. Waste water produced by our activities is treated as follows before discharge to a receiving waterbody;

All production area runoff is treated via an associated silt pond designed, inspected and maintained in accordance with condition 6 of the IPC Licence

## 2. Treated waste water from our facility is released into the following water bodies:

Mongagh River, Yellow River, Castlejordan River, Kinnegad River, Deel River, Boyne River, Curris River, Stoneyford River

| Parameter        | No. of Samples | % Compliant | Comment |
|------------------|----------------|-------------|---------|
| measured         |                |             |         |
| Suspended Solids | 183            | 100%        |         |
| Ammonia          | 69             | 100%        |         |
| Total Solids     | 183            | N/A         |         |
| Total Phosphorus | 69             | N/A         |         |
| PH               | 69             | N/A         |         |
| Colour           | 69             | N/A         |         |
| COD              | 77             | 91%         |         |

#### Table 9Summary of Waste Water Monitoring

#### Comment

Licence requirements are quarterly grab samples on a selected number of silt pond outlets as per condition 6.2 and one 24hr flow proportional composite sampler at Rossan bog.

The emission limit values are 35mg/l suspended solids, 2.78mg/l total ammonia (N) and 100mg/l COD. The Trigger Level for COD in 2023 was breached on seven occasions. There is no obvious reason for breaching these trigger levels, other than naturally occurring background levels associated with COD, with these exceedances reported to the Agency.

#### Explanation

Generally, three types of air emissions are monitored from industry in Ireland: gases, dust (particulates) and odour. Our EPA licence requires us to ensure that any air emissions from our activities do not cause air pollution or create an odour nuisance.

The information below details the number of air emission points we monitor, the results from testing the air emissions and any odour assessments carried out by us and the EPA this year.

## 1. We monitor air emissions from the following number of emission points at our facility.

| • | N/A |  | N/A |  |
|---|-----|--|-----|--|
|---|-----|--|-----|--|

#### Table 10Summary of Air Emissions Monitoring

| Parameter<br>measured | No. of Samples | % Compliant | Comment |
|-----------------------|----------------|-------------|---------|
| Fugitive Dust         |                |             |         |
|                       |                |             |         |

Add rows as necessary

#### Comment

Due to the cessation of production, it is no longer a requirement to monitor Air Emissions

#### Table 11Summary of Odour Assessments Carried Out

| Assessment<br>Conducted By | No. of Odour<br>Assessments | % Compliant <sup>8</sup> | Comment |
|----------------------------|-----------------------------|--------------------------|---------|
| Licence Holder             | N/A                         |                          |         |
| EPA                        | N/A                         |                          |         |

Add rows where necessary

#### Comment

There are no odour emissions of note from the activity, no requirements to monitor and no associated complaints.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>8</sup> A compliant odour assessment is based on EPA Odour Impact Assessment Guidance available at <u>Air</u> <u>Enforcement | Environmental Protection Agency (epa.ie)</u>

#### **Fugitive Solvent Emissions**

Are you required to monitor fugitive solvent air emissions from your facility?



#### Explanation

The use of solvents is regulated under Irish and European Union (EU) Regulations<sup>9</sup>. Solvents are chemicals that, by their nature, are volatile (evaporate readily under ambient conditions). Solvents can be found in many inks, glues and cleaning agents. Due to the volatility of solvents some emissions may be released into the atmosphere during our activities before being captured in our air treatment system. This type of emission is called a **fugitive solvent emission**.

The information below summarises the quantity of solvents used this year, the percentage of fugitive solvent emissions (% of total quantity used) and whether the percentage complied with the targets set in the EU Regulations.

#### Table 12 Summary of Fugitive Solvent Emissions

| Quantity of Solvents<br>Used (Kg) | % Fugitive Solvent<br>Emissions | Compliant |
|-----------------------------------|---------------------------------|-----------|
|                                   |                                 |           |

Comment

N/A

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>9</sup> See Annex VII of the Industrial Emissions Directive https://ec.europa.eu/environment/industry/stationary/ied/legislation.htm

#### Groundwater

#### **Explanation**

Groundwater is an important and sensitive resource in Ireland. Our EPA licence requires that we monitor groundwater to ensure our activities do not cause groundwater pollution.

Understanding how groundwater flows through soil and rock layers and eventually into surface and coastal waters is a complex science. Sometimes groundwater pollution that occurred in the past can take years and even decades to disappear. Therefore, it is important that experts help us monitor and interpret results from groundwater monitoring and testing.

The information below is a basic summary of the condition of the groundwater this year.

1. Do you have a groundwater monitoring programme in place?



2. Have the groundwater monitoring results over the last 5 years indicated the presence of groundwater pollution?



Table 13List of Groundwater Pollutants Identified



Add rows as necessary

3. Give details of the investigations and subsequent actions taken, where applicable, to manage the groundwater pollution.

N/A

Comment

There are no licence requirements to monitor groundwater from the activity.

#### Noise

#### **Explanation**

Our EPA licence requires that we monitor noise emissions from our facility. Noise monitoring can be conducted at the boundary of our facility and/or at locations beyond the boundary referred to as "noise sensitive locations". Noise monitoring requires the use of special noise monitoring equipment. Our EPA licence requires that noise produced by our facility shall not exceed the noise limit values and/or give rise to nuisance.

The information below gives a summary of when and where we conducted noise monitoring this year and if results complied with our EPA licence limits.

## **1. We conducted noise monitoring on the following dates this year:** N/A

#### 2. Where was the noise monitoring carried out?

- i. the boundary of our facility;
- ii. noise sensitive locations off-site; or
- iii. both.

Yes

N/A

### 3. Were measured noise levels compliant with your EPA licence limits?

No

If No, we took the following actions to address the noise level exceedances?

N/A

#### Comment

There are no licence requirements to monitor noise from the activity, or any complaints regarding noise impact.

#### Waste Generated

#### **Explanation**

Our EPA licence requires us to manage the waste we generate in a manner that does not cause environmental pollution.

We manage, store and record hazardous, non-hazardous and inert waste we generate in accordance with our licence. We ensure that this waste is subsequently treated or disposed of in accordance with the relevant waste Regulations.

The information in Table 14 is a summary of waste we generated this year and the percentage increase or decrease on the previous year. The percentage recovery is the amount of total waste generated that was reused, recycled or recovered.

Table 14Waste Generated

| Туре          | Quantity<br>(Tonnes) | % Increase/<br>decrease on<br>previous year | % Recovery |
|---------------|----------------------|---------------------------------------------|------------|
| Hazardous     | 16.17                | 49.72% increase                             | 100%       |
| Non-Hazardous | 524.01               | 30.3% decrease                              | 97.52%     |
| Inert         |                      |                                             |            |
| Total Tonnes  | 540.18               | 28.9% decrease                              | 97.59%     |

#### Comment

The main wastes generated from this activity are polythene, scrap metal, Silt Pond Waste, Peat Screenings, Waste Oil, Interceptor Waste, Oil Filters, Parts Wash all of which are recycled. The waste generated for landfill was general waste skips and wheelie bins from workshops and office waste.

#### Waste Accepted

Did you accept waste onto your facility for storage, treatment, recovery or disposal this year?

| Yes | No | $\checkmark$ |  |
|-----|----|--------------|--|
|     | L  |              |  |

#### Explanation

Our EPA licence requires us to manage the waste we accept in a manner that does not cause environmental pollution.

We manage, store and record all incoming and outgoing hazardous, nonhazardous and inert waste. The waste we accept may be treated, recovered, disposed or stored at our facility depending on our licence requirements.

The information in Table 15 provides a summary of waste we accepted this year and the percentage increase or decrease on the previous year. The percentage recovery is the amount of total waste accepted that was reused, recycled or recovered.

Table 15Waste Accepted

| Туре         | Quantity<br>(Tonnes) | % Increase/<br>decrease on<br>previous year | % Recovery |
|--------------|----------------------|---------------------------------------------|------------|
| Hazardous    |                      |                                             |            |
| Non-         |                      |                                             |            |
| Hazardous    |                      |                                             |            |
| Inert        |                      |                                             |            |
| Total Tonnes |                      |                                             |            |

#### Comment

No Waste accepted during the period.

### 8) Financial Provision

#### **Explanation**

Our EPA licence requires us to assess the risk our activities pose to the environment if we cease our activities or if an incident occurred. If we are identified as a high risk facility<sup>10</sup> by the EPA, we are required to put provision in place such as a financial bond or insurance to cover the cost of restoring our site to a satisfactory condition. This financial provision can then be used to cover the cost of managing the restoration or clean up should such an event occur.

1. Are you required to have an <u>agreed</u> financial provision in place?

| Yes |  | No | $\checkmark$ |  |
|-----|--|----|--------------|--|
|-----|--|----|--------------|--|

2. What year was your Closure, Restoration and Aftercare Management Plan (CRAMP) last agreed by the Agency?

Not required under the licence. However, the equivalent Bog Rehabilitation Plans, which include closure, restoration and aftercare are being submitted to the Agency in advance of any decommissioning and rehabilitation.

3. What year was your Environmental Liability Assessment Report (ELRA) agreed by the Agency?

| Ν  | Not required under the Licence                                                 |  |  |
|----|--------------------------------------------------------------------------------|--|--|
| 4. | Has there been any significant changes on your site since the last agreements? |  |  |
|    | Yes No 🗸                                                                       |  |  |

<sup>10</sup> See Appendix II

If yes, have you submitted details to the EPA?



#### **Class of Activity**

Industrial and waste facilities are classed into different sectors depending on the nature of their activity and its potential impact on the environment. The EPA Act 1992 as amended, outlines these as follows:

| Class 1  | Minerals and other materials        |
|----------|-------------------------------------|
| Class 2  | Energy                              |
| Class 3  | Metals                              |
| Class 4  | Mineral fibres and glass            |
| Class 5  | Chemicals                           |
| Class 6  | Intensive Agriculture <sup>11</sup> |
| Class 7  | Food and drink                      |
| Class 8  | Wood, paper, textiles and leather   |
| Class 9  | Fossil fuels                        |
| Class 10 | Cement, lime and magnesium oxide    |
| Class 11 | Waste                               |
| Class 12 | Surface Coatings                    |
| Class 13 | Other Activities                    |
|          |                                     |

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>11</sup> This reporting template is not applicable to the **intensive agriculture sector**. Their annual environmental reporting structure is different and can be found at <u>Compliance & Enforcement: Licensees: Reporting</u> <u>Publications | Environmental Protection Agency (epa.ie)</u>

# Appendix II

#### **High Environmental Risk Categories**

If an industrial or waste licence falls into one of these categories it is deemed, by the EPA, as a high environmental risk. As a result, the licence holder is required to have financial provision in place. See section 8, Financial Provision.

- 1. Landfills
- 2. Non-Hazardous Waste Transfer Station
- 3. Incineration and Co-Incineration Waste Facilities
- 4. Category A Extractive Waste Facilities
- 5. Upper and Lower Tier Seveso Facilities
- 6. Hazardous Waste Transfer Stations
- 7. High Risk Contaminated Land
- 8. Exceptional Circumstances

#### NOTE:

This list is subject to change.

#### See the link below for further information.

<u>Compliance & Enforcement: Financial Provisions Publications | Environmental Protection Agency</u> (epa.ie)

# Appendix III

### **Beyond Compliance**

The case study below shows how we went beyond the requirements of our licence in the reporting year.

The Government implemented a scheme called the 'Peatlands Climate Action Scheme' (PCAS), also known as the Peatlands Enhanced Decommissioning, Rehabilitation and Restoration Scheme (EDRRS). The Scheme commenced in 2021 and was devised so that Bord na Móna could carry out enhanced rehabilitation of its industrial peatlands, having ceased peat extraction in 2020. The scheme is supported by Government through the Climate Action Fund, and Ireland's National Recovery and Resilience Plan administered by the Department of Environment, Climate and Communications (DECC), while the National Parks and Wildlife Service (NPWS) act as the Scheme regulator and the Environmental Protection Agency regulate rehabilitation plan under Condition 10 of this IPC Licence. This Scheme will significantly go beyond what is required to meet rehabilitation and decommissioning obligations under the existing EPA IPC licence conditions. Improvements supported by the Scheme will ensure that environmental stabilisation is achieved (meaning IPC obligations are met), and importantly, significant additional benefits, particularly relating to climate action and other ecosystem services, will also be delivered.

To measure and verify the rehabilitation outcomes, the scheme has increased the water monitoring requirements of the licence, the range of parameters to be included and the frequency of monitoring.

These co-benefits include supporting the objectives of the Irelands Climate Action Plan, the preservation of wetland archaeology, the reduction of peak flows to receiving water, supporting Irelands Biodiversity objectives, reduction in carbon emissions, improvements in water quality and reduction in water abstraction pressures associated with drainage. For further details see <u>www.bnmpcas.ie</u>